

الـمؤتمـر العـالـمي الثـالث لعمـارة المسـاجـد Minternational Conference on Mosque Architecture الكويت Kuwait 2022

# THE MOSQUE A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING **RESEARCH BOOK**

ير لنتف فأت

3<sup>rd</sup> International Conference on Mosque Architecture Sheikh Jaber Al-Ahmed Cultural Centre - Kuwait

NOVEMBER 14 - 16, 2022

Edited by Mashary A. Al-Naim | Mohammed Al-Ajmi | Hani M. Al-Huneidi | Omar Khattab



جائزة عبد اللصيف القوراب Abdullatil Al Fozan Award





المعة الكويت اخلية العمارة



## المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد كتاب الأبحاث



## مركز الشيخ جابر الأحمد الثقافي بمدينة الكويت

## من 14 إلى 16 نوفمبر 2022

تحرير مشاري النعيم | محمد العجمي | هاني الهنيدي | عمر خطاب





جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزات Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture



جامعة الكويت كنية العمارة college of ARCHITECTURE KUWAIT UNIVERSITY is jointly المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات is jointly المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات this book: The Mosque: a Cross-cultural Building published by the Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture and College of Architecture at Kuwait University.

Jointly published by: ABDULLATIF AL FÓZAN AWARD FOR MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE Al Fozan Tower Prince Turki Bin Abdulaziz Street Corniche Road POBox 38 Al Khobar 31952 Kingdom of Saudi Arabia Tel.: +966 (0) 13 895 9725 E-mail: info@alfozanaward.org Website: alfozanaward.org and COLLEGE OF ARCHITECTURE | KUWAIT UNIVERSITY Adailiya area, Street 10 P. O. Box 5969 Safat 13060 State of Kuwait Tel: +965-24635304 Email: info@coa.ku.edu.kw Website: http://kuweb.ku.edu.kw/COA/index.htm

First Published in 2022 Publication © Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture Text © Original writers Photos/Illustrations © Original contributors

The publication of this book is sponsored by Al Fozan Social Foundation and Kuwait University Press.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, except brief extracts for the purpose of review, without the prior permission in writing of the publisher from Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture.

The Mosque: a Cross-cultural Building / editor: Prof. Mashary A. Al Naim, Dr Mohammed Al Ajmi, Dr Hani M. Al Huneidi, Dr Omar Khattab. ISBN 978-99906-1-952-2 فهرسة مكتبة الكويت الوطنية 1. Mosques. 2. Mosques--Design and construction. 3. Mosques--Designs and plans. 4. Islamic architecture.

I. Mashary A. Al Naim, Prof. II. Mohammed Al Ajmi, Dr.

III. Hani M. Al Huneidi, Dr.

VI. Omar Khattab, Dr.

Editors: Prof. Mashary A. Al Naim, Dr Mohammed Al Ajmi, Dr Hani M. Al Huneidi, Dr Omar Khattab. Layout Design: Mohamad Barada | Consultant Cover Design: Design Committee Contribution: Arch. Abdulrahman Lardhi, Arch. Sarah AlAmir, Eng. Shoug El-Karam English Proofreading: Mr. Patrick James Mc Garrity Arabic Proofreading: Mr. Mohammad Saeed El-Ashram

Printed in Kuwait by: Kuwait University Press

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	10
SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE	16
CONFERENCE TRACK 1.	
MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE: BETWEEN GLOBAL CONTEXTS AND LOCAL TRADITIONS المسار الأول للمؤتمر: عمارة المساجد: بين السياقات العالمية والتقاليد المحلية	19
MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE FOR THE BOSNIAK COMMUNITY IN EUROPE: CHALLENGES OF MODERNITY AUTHOR: AIDA ABADZIC	21
GARDENS AND LANDSCAPES OF MOSQUES IN THE MODERN WORLD AUHTOR: AMER HABIBUALLAH	39
THE MOSQUE AS A POLITICAL PLATFORM AUTHORS: ASSEEL RABABAH, AND SHATHA ABU-KHAFAJAH	53
20 PROJECTS IN 20 YEARS: NEW MILLENNIUM MOSQUES OF RUSSIA AUTHOR: EFIM REZVAN	71
IMAGINING A REGIONAL IDENTITY: CONTEMPORARY KASHMIRI MOSQUE AS A STUDY AUTHOR: HAKIM SAMEER HAMDANI	85
OTTOMAN MOSQUES IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA BETWEEN CENTRE AND PERIPHERY AUTHOR: HARIS DERVIŠEVIĆ	93
<b>THE ROLE OF THE BAZAAR MOSQUE IN THE SOCIAL-URBAN FABRIC OF PRISHTINA</b> AUTHORS: KALTRINA THAÇI, GRANIT CENAJ, AND FLORINA JERLIU	103
Convergence Through Courtyards: Spatial Identity and Meanings in XI'An's great mosque Authors: Mohammed N. Alajmi, and Xiao Hu	117
THE VERNACULAR MOSQUES OF AL-KHABRA (KSA): INVESTIGATING URBAN ARCHITECTURAL AND SOCIAL DIMENSIONS AUTHORS: MOHAMMED ALGHAFIS, AND MAGDA SIBLEY	131
AN OVERVIEW OF ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN OF THE JAWATHA MOSQUE IN SAUDI ARABIA AUTHOR: MOHAMMAD SHARIF ZAMI	159
THE CRAFT OF MIHRAB CARVING IN OMANI MOSQUES BETWEEN 13TH-17TH CENTURIES AUTHOR: NAIMA BENKARI	177
A UNIVERSAL ART: THE QURANIC INSCRIPTIONS OF CAMBRIDGE CENTRAL MOSQUE AUTHORS: NOHA HUSSEIN, AND MOHAMED ABDELMONEM	207
<b>A HISTORY OF THE BOSNIAN MINARET(S)</b> AUTHOR: COGNÉE ROBIN	223
MOSQUE IN URBAN ENVIRONMENT: CONTEMPORARY MOSQUE IN UNPLANNED SETTLEMENT OF SHAHEEN BAGH, DELHI AUTHORS: SHAISTA PERVEEN, AND ARUNA RAMANI GROVER	245
MODULAR MOBILE MOSQUE (3M) PROTOTYPE AS SOCIO-CULTURAL INCUBATOR AUTHOR: YOUSEF ABDUL MOHSEN AL-HAROUN	269
DESIGN GUIDELINES FOR THE CONTEXT OF THE HOLY MOSQUE IN MAKKAH ALMUKARRAMAH AUTHOR: ABDELMOHSEN FARHAT	283

MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE IN CONTEMPORARY POPULAR CULTURES AUTHOR: MONA HELMY	299			
FUTURE MASJIDS: RETAINING A SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY CULTURE BY GOING BACK TO THE ROOTS OF DESIGN AUTHORS: AMEERA AL HASSAN AND QUSAI AL DUAIJ	315			
INTERACTION BETWEEN LOCAL TRADITIONS AND THE UNIQUENESS OF PERSONAL STYLE: MIMAR SINAN'S POTENTIAL WORKS IN BAGHDAD AUTHORS: SAMAAN MAJEED YAS AND HASSAN HAJ KASIM	327			
تحویل الکنائس إلى مساجد: مسجد کتشاوة بالجزائر نموذجاً <sub>المؤلّف: سعید بوسماحة</sub>				
أغراض النقوش الكتابية التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى بحماة <sub>المؤلّف: سلام ا</sub> لجيجكي	363			
عمارة المساجد في عجمان بين الأصالة والحداثة المؤلفان: جهاد عوض، وتغريد عوض	395			
CONFERENCE TRACK 2: SPIRITUALITY IN MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE المسار الثانيّ للمؤتمر: الروحانيات في عمارة المساجد	423			
REDEFINING THE MIHRAB IN THE 21 <sup>st</sup> CENTURY AUTHORS: ABDULSALAM A. ALSUDAIRI, FAHAD A. ALSHIDDI, AND YAZEED A. ALSHIDDI	425			
MOSQUE ARCHITECTURAL SPACE: FROM A PHENOMENOLOGY OF SENSES TO MULTIPLE REALITIES AUTHOR: AHMED ABDEL MONEIM AHMED, IBRAHIM MAAROUF AND DINA M.SAADALLAH	437			
SYNTACTIC MEASURES OF SPATIAL EQUITY AND COEXISTENCE: THE CASE OF SHUBRA AND HELIOPOLIS IN CAIRO AUTHORS: HUSAM B. KHALIL, AND AYMAN M. ISMAIL	453			
THE ARCHITECTURE OF MOSQUE BETWEEN DECORATION, FUNCTIONALITY, AND SPIRITUALITY: AN OVERVIEW OF NAJD REGION MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE SYNTAX AUTHOR: MOHAMMAD ALNAIM	469			
IMPLEMENTATION OF ISLAMIC VALUES AND PRINCIPLES ON CONTEMPORARY MOSQUE ORNAMENTATION AUTHORS: SITI DALILA MOHD SOJAK, FADHLINA AHMAD TAUFIK, RAJA NAFIDA, AND RAJA SHAHMINAN	485			
IS THE MOSQUE A MALE-DEDICATED BUILDING? A CRITICAL VIEW ON WOMEN PRAYING SPACE IN CONTEMPORARY MOSQUE DESIGN AUTHOR: YASSER MEGAHED	499			
دور شبكات التجارة في إنتقال الفنون والعمارة في بلاد الإسلام -عمارة المآذن نموذجا <sub>المؤلّف:</sub> ابراهيم ابن يوسف	519			
استراتيجية السرد في عمارة المساجد المعاصرة - مابين النظرية والتطبيق المؤلّفون: عبّاس حمزة، شمائل الدبّاغ، وزينب حسين	541			

CONFERENCE TRACK 3: MOSQUE: MULTIPLE DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION TECHNIQUES المسار الثالث للمؤتمر: المسجد: التقنيات المتعددة للتصميم والبناء	565
ACCESSIBILITY AND SPATIAL INTEGRATION EVALUATION OF MASJIDS IN SAUDI ARABIA USING SPACE SYNTAX AUTHORS: ABDULSALAM ALI ALSUDAIRI, AFNAN ABDULRAHMAN BAAGIL, MOHAMMED ESSAM SHAAWAT, AND BONGWIRNSO UMARU MOHAMMED	<b>567</b> ⁄1
EVALUATING DAYLIGHT PERFORMANCE OF THE PRAYER-HALL IN THE GREAT MOSQUE IN HAMA AUTHORS: SALAM JIJAKLI AND SUNDOUS JIJAKLI	583
THE HIDDEN MATHEMATICS AND GEOMETRY IN FORMATION OF MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE AND ITS MORPHOLOGICAL EXPRESSION AUTHOR: SHABAB RAIHAN KABIR	611
ASSESSMENT OF ENERGY PERFORMANCE OF ADVANCED BUILDING THERMAL INSULATION IN THE MOSQUE BUILDINGS AUTHORS: MOHAMMED ABDUL FASI, AND SYED SAMIUDDIN	625
<b>INDOOR THERMAL COMFORT ANALYSIS AT A MODERN VERNACULAR MASJID IN MALAYSIA</b> AUTHORS: SITI SALWANA BT MOHD NAWAYAI, ZURAINI BT DENAN, AND ALIYAH NUR ZAFIRAH BT SANUSI	647
VERTICAL GARDENS AS A MODERATOR IN MASJID ARCHITECTURE TOWARDS ENHANCING LIFE SATISFACTION AUTHORS: YOMNA A. LOTFI, AND MOHAMMED ELATTAR	661
MOSQUES OF RAWALPINDI (PAKISTAN): HISTORY AND ARCHITECTURE, 2017-1857 AUTHOR: MUJEEB AHMAD	675
الأسس والمعايير التخطيطية والتصميمية المستقبلة للمساجد لتوفير بيئة صحية للسكان <sub>المؤلّ</sub> ف: أحمد <sub>سالم</sub>	683
(مصليات النساء: رؤية سلوكية معمارية) دراسة حالة مساجد الأحياء في مدينة الرياض <sub>المؤلّف: محمد الشريم</sub>	701
معايير تصميمية مقترحة للمساجد للحد من تفشي العدوى، وباء كورونا (covid19) حالة دراسية <sub>المؤلّف:</sub> أحمد <sub>طومان</sub>	733
نهج المحاكاة الحيوية لتحسين جودة الهواء الداخلي ومنع انتشار الأمراض المعدية بالمساجد المؤلِّفون: رضوى محروس زينب الجمبلي، ومحمد عصمت العطار	753





## **INTRODUCTION**



#### The Mosque: a Cross-cultural Building

The title of this conference raises many questions about what we mean by claiming that mosques are transcultural.

Clearly, mosques throughout the world have left a rich architectural legacy linked to their local settings and the diverse cultures they have interacted with. We see that on the personal level, this supremely influential building is characterized by a cultural identity that is rarely found in other places of worship; seamlessly incorporating local components yet strictly maintaining a defining constancy. This characteristic has resulted in a cumulative development of mosque architecture and spatial form over the many centuries of its continuation.

It is natural for any building to express a relationship with the local natural and cultural environment, but in the case of the mosque, its form is free from restrictions of design and components except for the orientation of the prayer hall to the qiblah. And since this orientation changes from one place to another, it has inspired builders and architects with a high degree of flexibility with regard to the fundamental shape of the mosque and its relation to the surrounding urban fabric.

This third staging of the International Conference on Mosque Architecture is entitled 'The Mosque: A Cross-Cultural Building'. Organized by the Abdullatif Alfozan Award for Mosque Architecture in collaboration with Kuwait University's College of Architecture, and held by the Sheikh Jaber Al Ahmad Cultural Center, the conference will see the expert participation of 15 architects and specialists in mosque architecture and arts, with some 40 refereed scientific papers from 50 researchers. The ICMA is a unique symposium which since its first edition in 2016 has been methodically exploring future issues of mosque architecture for anyone interested in mosque architecture on either professional or academic levels. Before the inception of conference and the Abdullatif Alfozan Award, mosque architecture did not receive sufficient scientific attention from neither researchers nor designers – but thanks to the ICMA, we are now building up a substantial knowledge base that is contributing to changing the reality of mosque architecture worldwide.

Several factors have made the mosque one of the most important types of building in the world. From a functional point of view, it is the place where prayers are performed. From a social point of view, it is where Muslims gather to discuss their affairs. From a scientific point of view, the mosque was a place of study. Finally, from an architectural and aesthetic point of view, the mosque is a thing of beauty, inspiring creativity and generating ideas.

Despite all these different aspects – and their variations across time, place and cultures – the mosque has been able to maintain its unique character which has enabled it to bridge and embrace cultures. It does so by interacting with diverse cultures deeply in order to express their particular creative expressions and reflecting these as mosques spread and evolve.

We have taken into consideration the daily relationship that has developed between people and mosque, so it is difficult to imagine the building separate from its community surroundings and prevailing culture. This controversial research topic represents the backbone of this conference, but by no means does it exclude other issues, whether design or technology. Indeed, the conference will include discussion of a number of other important and urgent topics about the role of the mosque and its architecture. First and foremost is a conversation about global context and local culture.

Another important topic is the spirituality inherent in any mosque's architecture and how to harness this to serve worshippers. We will also discuss the future of the mosque in light of the move towards sustainability and the resulting technical and environmental concepts. Over the past two years, the Covid-19 pandemic had a profound impact on mosques and worshippers, in response to which the conference will also be discussing how to design mosques that resist communicable diseases.

Each of these and other issues represent the general direction of research, but going forward the conference aims to draw the attention of researchers to specific issues and study them in detail to develop practical ideas and solutions.

It is also important to mention mosques often experience behavioral issues from worshippers – which are often overlooked in scientific fora of this type, possibly because they are seen as intractable problems. We do not take this view, and within the Abdullatif Alfozan Award for Mosque Architecture, we are addressing how visitors should behave as soon as they first set foot in the building as a matter of urgency. This issue is related to the human architecture to which these buildings were intended ever since the construction of first mosque in the city of the Prophet. It also relates to the multiplicity of cultures that the mosque welcomes, counterbalancing the flexibility of approach that allows users to express their lifestyles without going beyond the behavioral expectations that underpin the mosque's sanctity. However, this conference doesn't include specific scientific initiatives on this issue, but it is an important topic that will be discussed in greater depth in future conferences. Clearly, scientific research in mosque architecture is still a developing discipline, largely because this topic has not yet become a focus of Arabic and Islamic architectural education. To date, mosque architecture has not been studied seriously, so until that changes, it is unlikely that a rigorous scientific approach will develop. There is general agreement among scholars that ideas and interests develop only when research and educational seminars are integrated. This is exactly what this conference is seeking to accomplish, with the participation of both educational and scientific partners as represented by the School of Architecture. This is a critical partnership that promises so much in both professional expertise and knowledge advancement.

In order to achieve a qualitative leap in knowledge regarding mosque architecture, we need strong support from related scientific institutions in Islamic countries and all around the world. Sharing interest in scientific research in mosque architecture with these institutions will constitute the fundamental shift that we seek to achieve in this nascent sphere of learning. For this reason, our hope is that in future editions, the ICMA is hosted in different locations around the world, enabling deeper knowledge and partnerships to be developed internationally – just as is happening now in the third International Conference on Mosque Architecture being held in Kuwait University.

Our ambition is that the discussions held at ICMA, and the publication of this book, will represent, over time, the broadest field and the main channel for the accumulation of knowledge about mosque architecture globally.

#### **Editors**

Kuwait at 14 November 2022

## المقدمة

#### المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات

ربما يثـير عنـوان المؤتمـر كثـيراً مـن الأسـئلة حـول مـاذا نعـني بالمسـجد العابـر للثقافـات؟. مـن خـلال متابعاتنـا لمـا تركـه المسـجد مـن إرث معمـاري عميـق، ارتبـط بالثقافـات المحليـة الـتي وصـل إليهـا وتفاعـل معهـا، وجدنـا أن هـذا المبـنى المؤثـر عـلى المسـتوى الإنسـاني يتصـف بخاصيـة ثقافيـة قلمـا نجدهـا في مبـاني العبـادة الأخـرى، فهـو يتشـكل ويتداخـل مـع المكـون المحـلي بسلاسـة' ولكنـه يحافـظ عـلى ثوابتـه بصرامـة. ولذلكنتـج عـن هـذه الخاصيـة تطـور متراكـم للشـكل المعمـاري والفراغـي الـذي اتخـذه المسـجد عـبر القـرون الممتـدة لعمارتـه.

مـن الطبيعـي أن يعـبر أي مبـنى عـن علاقتـه بالبيئـة الطبيعيـة والثقافيـة المحليـة، ولكـن المسـجد لـم يرتبـط بأيـة قيـود مفروضـة عـلى مكونـه، إلا بتوجيـه قاعـة الصـلاة إلى القبلـة. ولأن هـذا التوجيـه يتغيرمـن مـكان إلى آخـر فقـد أوحـى ذلـك لكثـير مـن بنـاة المسـجد ومصمميـه بمرونتـه العاليـة عـلى مسـتوى التشـكيل، وعـلى مسـتوى العلاقـة مـع النسـيج العمـراني المحيـط.

تنظم جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزان لعمارة المساجد، بالتعاون مع كلية العمارة في جامعة الكويت النسخة الثالثة من المؤتمر العالمي لعمارة المساجد في دولة الكويت الشقيقة، وذلك في مركز الشيخ جابر الأحمد الثقافي، وسينعقد هذا المؤتمر تحت عنوان « المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات» بمشاركة 15 من المعماريين والمتخصصين بعمارة المساجد وفنونها وتناقش فيه حوالي 40 ورقة علمية محكمة لـ 50 باحثا. يمكن اعتبار هذا المؤتمر الفريد في موضوعه الذي يعتزم أن يستمر في المستقبل كي يخوض في القضايا المستقبلية والأكاديمي. ومن خلال علمياً مفتوحاً للمهتمين بعمارة المساجد على المستوى المهني والأكاديمي. ومن خلال عملنا في الجائزة تبينت لنا حقيقة، أن المسجد بعمارته لم يحظ المصممين المهنيين أيضاً، ووجدنا أنه من واجبنا أن نضع هذا المبنى في مكانه الصحيح، والتقاء الباحثين دورياً يعني أننا نسير في الطريق الصحيح لبناء تراكم معرفي يسهم في تغيير واقع العمارة المسجدية حول العالم.



هناك عدد من الأسباب التي تجعل المسجد من أحد أهم المباني في العالم، فمن الناحية الوظيفية هو المكان الذي تؤدى فيه الصلوات، ومن الناحية الاجتماعية هو المكان الذي يجتمع فيه المسلمون لمناقشة أمرهم، ومن الناحية العلمية كان المسجد مدرسة للعلم والمعرفة، ومن الناحية التخطيطية العمرانية كان مكانه في مراكز المدن والأحياء، وأخيراً من الناحية المعمارية كان المسجد بيت الجمال و منبع الإبداع و مولد الأفكار. وعلى بالرغم من كل هذه العوامل المختلفة باختلاف الزمان والمكان والثقافات، إلا أن المسجد استطاع أن يحافظ على كينونته الفريدة، وتمكن من عبور الثقافات، والاحتفاظ بخصوصيته دون أن مراحل انتشاره وتطوره.

لقد وضعنا في حسباننا العلاقة اليومية الـي نمت بـين النـاس والمسـجد عـبر الزمـن، لذلـك يصعـب تصـور هـذا المبـنى منفصـلاً عـن المحيـط المجتمعـي وثقافتـه السـائدة. ولعـل هـذا الموضـوع البحـثي الجـدلي يمثـل عصب هـذا المؤتمـر، ولكنـه لا يلغـي القضايـا الأخـرى سـواء التصميمية، أم التقنية، ولهـذا يهـدف المؤتمـر إلى مناقشـة عـدد مـن المواضيع المهمـة والطارئـة، مـن خـلال مسـارات تناقـش دور المسـجد وعمارتـه، وسيناقشـها في عـدة محـاور: المحـور الأول: المسـجد مـا بـين السـياق العالمـي والثقافـة المحليـة، والمحـور الثـاني: الروحانيـة في عمارة المسـجد وكيفيـة تسخيرها لخدمـة المصلـين. والمحـور الثالث: يناقـش مسـتقبل المسـجد في ظـل التوجـه نحـو الاسـتدامة بمفهوميهـا التقـني والبيـي، ومحـور يتطـرق ال الأتـر الكبـير الـتي تركتـه جائحة كوفيـد19- عـلى المسـاجد والمصلـين، وكيفيـة تصميم مسـجد تتفـادى وتقـاوم الأمـراض السـارية.

هــذه المســارات تمثـل توجهـات عامـة مـن الناحيـة البحثيـة، ولكننـا نأمـل في المســتقبل إثـارة انتبــاه الباحثـين إلى قضايـا معينـة وبحثهـا بالتفصيـل، وتطويـر أفـكار وحلـول حولهـا. ونعتقـد أن الفرصـة ســانحة لتحقيـق هــذا الهــدف في المســتقبل القريـب.

ومـن الجديـر بالذكـر أن المسـجد يواجـه قضايـا سـلوكية حضاريـة، تتطلـب كثـيراً مـن العمـل لمواجهتهـا عـلى المسـتوي العلمـي، وغالبـا مـا تهمـل هـذه القضايـا في أكـثر الملتقيـات العلميـة، وقـد لا تُذكـر في الكتابـات حـول المسـجد، ربمـا لاعتقـاد بعضهـم أنهـا قضايـا مسـتعصية عـلى الحـل.

لـن نـتردد في جائـزة عبداللطيف الفـوزان عـن القـول: أننـا نحـاول أن نطـرح هـذه القضايـا بجـرأة كونهـا مرتبطـة بمسـتخدم المسـجد، ومـاذا يجـب أن يُعمـل عندمـا يبـدأ خطواتـه الأولى داخـل هـذا المبـنى. المسـألة هنـا مرتبطـة بعمـارة الإنسـان الـتي يهـدف إليهـا هـذا المبـنى، منـذ المسـجد الأول في مدينـة الرسـول. كمـا أن المسـألة مرتبطـة بتعـدد الثقافـات الإنسـانية الـتي يتعامـل معهـا المسـجد ويفـترض أن يطـور ضوابـط سـلوكية مرنـة، تسـمح لمسـتخدميه متعـددي الثقافـات، أن يعـبروا عـن أنمـاط حياتهـم دون أن يتجـاوزوا الضوابـط السلوكية الـتي يجـب أن يكـون عليهـا اسـتخدام المسـجد. ومـع ذلـك مـن الواجـب أن نقـول: أن هـذا المؤتمـر لا يحتـوى عـلى كثـير مـن الأطروحـات العلميـة حـول هـذه القضايـا، وهـذا يجـب نفكـر فيـه مليـاً في المؤتمـرات القادمة. ويمكن الملاحظة بشكل جلي أنه لـم تتطـور حـى الآن تقاليـد عالميـة منضبطـة تقـود البحـث العلمـي في مجـال عمـارة المسـاجد، ربمـا لكـون هـذا الموضـوع لـم يصبـح محـور اهتمـام التعليـم المعمـاري المتعلـق بالعمـارة العربيـة والإسـلامية. ويبـدو أن العمـارة المسـجدية لا تؤخـذ بجديـة تعليميـة يمكـن التعويـل عليهـا، ولذلـك مـن المسـتبعد أن تتطـور تقاليـد علميـة طالمـا أن هـذا التجاهـل قائمـاً.

ثمة اتفاق بـين المختصـين عـلى أن الأفـكار مثـل الاهتمامـات تتطـور فقـط عندمـا تتكامـل الحلقـة البحثيـة مـع الحلقـة التعليميـة، ولعـل هـذا مـا يسـعى إليـه هـذا المؤتمـر الـذي يشـترط وجـود الشريـك التعليمـي والعلمـي، المتمثـل في مدرسـة العمـارة، ومـا يمكـن أن تمثلـه هـذا الشراكـة مـن تغذيـة مهنيـة ومعرفيـة.

ونؤكـد هنـا أنـه حـتى نسـتطيع تحقيـق نقلـة نوعيـة في المعرفـة العلميـة حـول عمـارة المسـاجد، نحتـاج إلى مسـاندة المؤسسـات العلميـة في الـدول الإسـلامية والعالـم. وإن نقـل الاهتمـام بالبحـث العلمـي في العمـارة المسـجدية إلى هـذه المؤسسـات سيشـكل النقلـة الأساسـية الـتي نسـعى لتحقيقيهـا.

ومـا نتصـوره هـو أن اسـتمرار هـذا المؤتمـر، وانتقالـه إلى محطـات متعـددة في العالـم في المسـتقبل سـيطور الـشراكات المعرفيـة بـين الجائـزة والمؤسسـات العلميـة الـتي نعمـل معهـا في تنظيـم هـذا المؤتمـر، كمؤتمرنـا هـذا مـع جامعـة الكويـت الشـقيقة. وأن اسـتمرار إصـدار مثـل هـذا الكتـاب سـيكون مسـتقبلاً مجـالاً واسـعاً وقنـاة رئيسـة للتراكـم المعـرفي حـول عمـارة المسـاجد في أرجـاء العالـم.

> **المحررون** الكويت فى 14 نوفمبر 2022

# The Scientific Committee

اللجنة العلمية

1	Dalila El Kerdany	Egypt	Cairo University
2	Aida Idrizbegović	Bosnia & Herzegovina	University of Sarajevo
3	Omnia Abdel Barr	Egypt/ United Kingdom	Urban conservation
5	Florina Jerliu	Kosovo	University of Prishtina   Kosovo
10	Adel Al Dossary	Saudi Arabia	KFUPM
11	Howayda Al Harithi	Lebanon	American University of Beirut
12	Hikmat Ali	Jordan	Jordan University for Science and Technology
13	Rodrigo Aguilar Pérez	Chile	University of Santiago - Chile
14	Khaled Al Shaibani	Saudi Arabia	Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal University
15	Norwina M. Nawawi	Malaysia	International Islamic University of Malaysia
16	Julio Bermudez	USA	The Catholic University of America
17	Paul Williams	USA	University of Nebraska at Omaha
18	Raghdah Hariri	Saudi Arabia	King Abdulaziz University
20	Bouzid Boudiaf	Algerie	Ajman University
21	Samar Nazer	Palestine	Birzeit University
22	Alim Feizulaev	Uzbekistan	IICAS
23	Magutu Gerald	Kenya	University of Nairobi
24	Juan Calatrava	Spain	University of Granada
25	Omar Khattab	Kuwait	Kuwait University
26	Alessandro Camiz	Turkey	Özyeğin University
27	Yousef Al-Haroun	Kuwait	Kuwait University
28	Roa Al-Shaheen	Kuwait	Kuwait University
29	Abdullah Al-Mutairi	Kuwait	Kuwait University
30	Fouzi Al Zamil	Kuwait	Kuwait University
31	Mohammed Khalid Mansour	Kuwait	Kuwait University
32	Ahmed Sewi Shleibak	Kuwait	Kuwait University
33	Amer Al-Jokhadar	Jordan	Petra University
34	Fahad Allahaim	Saudi Arabia	King Saud University
35	Islam ElGhoneimy	Bahrain	Bahrain University
36	Fahad AlOtaibi	Saudi Arabia	Qassim University



**Conference Track 1** 

# **Mosque Architecture** Between Global Contexts and Local Traditions

المحور الأول للمؤتمر

<mark>عمارة المساجد</mark> بين السياقات العالمية والتقاليد المحلية



## MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE FOR THE BOSNIAK COMMUNITY IN EUROPE: CHALLENGES OF MODERNITY

#### Aida ABADZIC HODZIC

Chair of Art History, Faculty of Philosophy University of Sarajevo

# Sub-theme: Compatibility of mosque architecture with urban tissues worldwide

### Abstract

The construction of modern Islamic, religious, and cultural centers is one of the increasingly present architectural themes in Western Europe. In their visual identity and basic design principles, these centers seek to harmonize the recognizable elements of the vernacular cultural and historical heritages with the environment of contemporary life. In recent years, the Bosniak community in various European countries has been confronted repeatedly with this open question. The topic brings together complex social, political, and cultural issues related to the representation of the religious and national identities of a minority ethnic/national group within wider globalization processes. The issue of people's attitudes toward Islam has become a more common issue in some European countries and recently has become particularly sensitive. The international architectural competition for the project to design a new Islamic religious and cultural center for the (predominantly) Bosniak community in Ljubljana, Slovenia, was recognized by the public as the most important European architectural competition of 2011.

This paper analyzes the modalities of dynamic understanding and defines the concepts of Islamic art and architecture and contemporary mosque architecture in Europe where mosques become multifunctional centers with religious and socio-cultural content of wider importance. The paper focuses on the mosque architecture for Bosniak communities, within the time frame that stretches from the construction of the Islamic Cultural Centre in Zagreb, Croatia in 1987 to the recently opened Islamic Religious and Cultural Centre in Ljubljana, Slovenia in 2019. The Ljubljana project was awarded the 2020 *Plečnik Award*, which is given for the greatest successes in shaping the Slovenian environment as well as the European cultural environment. Special emphasis is given to the Islamic Religious and Cultural Centre in Ljubljana and the analysis of its formal and stylistic determinants, including their harmonization with the models and patterns of traditional architecture on the one hand and with the challenges imposed by the necessity of integration into local environments and the search for a new style on the other.

#### Key words:

Islamic art and architecture, contemporary mosque architecture, Euro-Islam architecture, identity issues, Muslim diaspora

### **Introductory remarks**

**Parallel** to the growing interest in Islamic arts and architecture after the 1970s, and incited by major global events after which *the study of Islamic art changed dramatically* (Blair and Bloom, 2003:156-8), there has also been a growing number of scholars and academics calling for its revision (Shalom: 2012). These critical voices have underlined the necessity for questioning basic terminology commonly used while speaking about Islamic arts and architecture, as well as the necessity for re-examining the cultural context in which Islamic art is discussed, especially regarding "the myth of monolithic Islam," a concept frequently used when speaking about Islamic arts and architecture (Shalom: 2012). Trying to respond to the contemporary challenges in this "unwieldy field", Sheila Blair and Jonathan Bloom formulated the basic questions:

"What exactly is Islamic art? How well does this category serve the understanding of the material and does a religiously based classification serve better than geographic and linguistic ones?...to what extent does the Islamic art and architecture of a particular region owe its distinct qualities to religion, ethnicity, or geography creation?" (Blair and Bloom, 2003: 152, 159). According to Blair and Bloom, although it looks similar, "Islamic art" is not comparable to such concepts as "Christian" or "Buddhist" art, which are normally understood to refer specifically to religious art (Blair and Bloom, 2003:153) since Islamic art generally encompasses various domains: from congregational mosques to metal and textile works produced by anonymous craftsmen. When speaking about mosque architecture, there is no doubt that this specific topic can be defined as "Islamic art". However, the challenges of finding a contemporary definition of this specific area of Islamic arts and architecture have been growing. Some of them can be outlined in the following questions:

- What is the relation of "Islamic arts and architecture" to (the generally presumed notion of) "Contemporary arts and architecture"?
- Is there any canon or principle by which contemporary mosque architecture should be designed and judged?
- How to harmonize the symbolism of vernacular forms with the challenges imposed by living in dominantly non-Islamic societies?

# Contemporary mosque architecture in the frame of contemporary culture

Trying to answer the question, *What Is Islamic Architecture Anyway*? (2012), the Aga Khan Professor and Director of the Aga Khan Program for Islamic Architecture at MIT, Professor Nasser Rabbat, remarked:

"Questions still abound in academic circles and in the world of practice about whether there is an Islamic architecture or not in the first place. Some of those who doubt the validity of the term raised the following rhetorical challenge: what is Christian about European architecture? And the ready - and correct – the answer is usually, 'very

little, except for the architecture of churches. The parallel conclusion for Islamic architecture thus becomes, 'Islamic architecture is mosque architecture'."

Following this challenging conclusion, the very essence of contemporary Islam should be detected in the architecture of contemporary mosques. When Professor Rabbat offered to change the tense in the first question and ask 'what was Christian about European architecture?', the accepted answer has taken into account an epistemological break that had happened in Christianity first with the Renaissance and later with the rise of Enlightenment values. While Medieval Christianity had heavily contributed to shaping not only faith and rituals but also various patterns of life in Europe and consequently architectural manifestations and cityscapes, today, just like in the Islamic world, that is no longer the case. However, to understand and explain the mixed, and perhaps paradoxical, but definitely dynamic character of the cultures of the Islamic world today, as Professor Rabbat suggests, it is necessary to take into account how religion interacts with and modifies the effect of Western, secular modernism on those cultures and vice versa. The role of the modifier 'Islamic' in framing the term 'Islamic architecture' should rightly be understood as a sign of its contemporary, dynamic character. It is not necessarily the formal or stylistic attributes that Islam produces; it is rather the persistence of religion in defining many aspects of life in the Islamic world which is not a value judgment, as Professor Rabbat pointed out, but rather a historical fact (Rabbat, 2012).

Islam came out of its encounter with modernism changed but not defeated. It has remained a major force not only in dictating the ethics and beliefs of Muslims today, but also in shaping their social relations, their individual behaviour, and their collective imagination, even if its adherents had to adapt to modern means and methods. Religious motives, interpretations, and inhibitions still inculcate many aspects of modern life in the Islamic world, known as the Ummah. The study of Islamic art and architecture is relatively new; it began at the end of the nineteenth century and was of interest primarily to European and American scholars. It seems that artistic expressions were such an integral part of everyday life and religious experiences in the countries with dominantly Islamic culture that there is no indigenous tradition in any of the Islamic lands of studying Islamic art, with the possible exception of calligraphy, which has enjoyed a special status since the seventh century (Blair and Bloom, 2003:153). In short, Islamic art in the early twenty-first century is largely a creation of Western culture. This all-embracing view of Islam and Islamic art was a by-product of European interest in delineating the history of religions, in which the multifarious varieties of human spiritual expression were lumped together in the normative notion of a single 'Islam', which could be effectively juxtaposed to equally normative notions of 'Christianity' or '] udaism'. However, there never was, nor is there today, a single Islam, and so any attempt to define the essence of a single Islamic art is doomed to failure (Blair and Bloom, 2003:153). While emphasizing the need to investigate the art of the Muslim diaspora since Muslim populations emigrated in the twentieth century from their traditional homelands to Western Europe and the Americas, Blair and Bloom underlined the complexity of the study of Islamic arts and architecture in a contemporary context (Blair and Bloom, 2003:152).

In the last few decades, Islamic art history began to open its folds to a burgeoning area of inquiry: the study of contemporary Islamic art; although the juxtaposition of the two terms still carries a paradox (Rabbat, 2018:1) and the notion of "Islamic arts" has generally been seen as incongruent with the very notion of "contemporaneity". Until at least the 1980s, the chronology of Western architecture, from its presumed Classical origins to its triumphant culmination in modern times, constituted the living core of architectural discourse and relegated the architecture of other cultures to marginal places in its prescribed hierarchy. Furthermore, the authoritative historiography of Western architecture promoted and even required the study of other architectural traditions to be confined within clearly prescribed and exclusive time frames, spaces, and cultures (Rabbat, 2012:12-13). The history of Islamic arts and architecture is usually presented as a separate unit in the history of the Western world and, according to Professor Rabbat, the relationship with Western architecture is indeed the main problem that Islamic architecture has still to resolve in order to acquire its rightful place as an active and contributive component of world architecture (Rabbat, 2012:12). The creation of the Aga Khan Program for Islamic Architecture at Harvard and MIT in 1979 has been one important step in this ongoing mission. It somehow coincided with the publication of Edward Said's seminal book, Orientalism, in 1978, after which students of Islamic architecture began to question the received methods and conceptual structures of their discipline and to extend their domain of inquiry, reaching back in time to points of convergence between Islamic architecture and the architecture of other cultures, and forward to the modern and contemporary scenes (Rabbat, 2012:12).

# Contemporary Islamic Centres in Western Europe: how to shape a new paradigm?

The construction of modern Islamic religious and cultural centers is one of the increasingly present architectural themes in Western Europe. The growing public visibility of Muslims in Western Europe and the United States conditions an increasing fear of and preoccupation with "the other", often revealing xenophobic and orientalist thinking. Having analyzed these processes for many years, Azra Akšamija1, an Associate Professor in the Department of Architecture and the MIT Program in Art, Culture and Technology, remarked without hesitation:

"What the conflicts over the newly planned mosques in countries such as Slovenia, Austria, Germany, Italy, and the United States have in common is the attitude that it is acceptable to build a new mosque, as long as it does not look like one." (Akšamija, 2009)<sup>2</sup>

These new Islamic centers belong to different national communities that, in their visual identity and basic design principles, seek to harmonize the recognizable elements of the vernacular cultural and historical heritage with the contemporary context of life and work. While mosques were once quietly accommodated in old school buildings, factories, or churches, today the construction of new mosques is up-one of the factors literally increasing the visibility of Islam in Dutch (Western European) society, as stated in the foreword to the study on political, social, and architectural transformations of contemporary mosques.<sup>3</sup> In 2008, the art historian Christian Welzbacher wrote an essay on the architecture of the so-called Euro-Islam architectural style, in which he pleads for an architectural awakening and advocates for a "quality debate about the new form of Islamic architecture in Europe".<sup>4</sup> Welzbacher's interest is, above all, in current and international construction activities. The headings of the three sections: "Europe and Islam", "Islam in Europe" and "A Euro-Islamic Perspective" reveal an intention to speak about the contemporary understanding of Islam and its integration in the European context. "If", as Welzbacher writes, "something like Euro-Islam is emerging, a corresponding Euro-Islam architecture must develop with it, which differs in its appearance from previous Islamic traditions" (Wittmann-Englert, 2010). The author seeks or demands a "new, independent form of building culture that is reflected in the planning of the new mosques" (ibid.) - and finds it in the Islamic Centre in Penzberg, a small Bavarian town, not far from Munich. This mosque, designed by the Bosnian architect Alen Jašarević (b.1973) in 2005, is often cited as a good example of contemporary mosque design in which the principles of local and universal are respected. Jašarević was guided by the principle that a mosque must have neither a dome nor a minaret: the only requirement set in the Qur'anic text is that the space must be directed towards Mecca; that is, Makkah al-Mukarramah, the holiest city in Islam and the birthplace of the Prophet (Photo 1). With this fundamental, minimal requirement, the creative

<sup>1</sup> Azra Akšamija is an artist and architectural historian of Bosnian origin. She is the Director of the MIT Future Heritage Lab and an Associate Professor in the Department of Architecture and the MIT Program in Art, Culture and Technology.

<sup>2</sup> Azra Akšamija (2009), Echo of Islam in the West: Reactions to the Wearable Mosque, Arte East, Spring 2009

http://arteeast.org/quarterly/echo-of-islam-in-the-west-reactions-to-the-wearable-mosque/ (01.02.2021.)

<sup>3</sup> The Mosque: Political, Architectural and Social transformations (2009), ed. Ergün Erkoçu and Cihan Bugdaci, NAI Publishers

<sup>4</sup> Christian Welzbacher, (2008), *Euroislam-Architektur. Die neuen Moscheen des Abendlandes,* Amsterdam.

space for experimentation and reflection became much wider. In an effort to redefine the established and quite exclusive interpretation of mosque architecture in Bosniak communities, in which recycling of the forms from the classical period of Ottoman architecture is generally expected, Jašarević united various elements in his project: from decorations inspired by ornamental motifs of Spanish, southern Italian, and Indian architectures to the elements of the local mining tradition of this Bavarian, subalpine town. The whole concept of the Penzberg mosque design could be summed up in the following words: to design from the centre to the outside space. Through sophisticated lighting of the mosque, with a blue light reflected in the outdoor space, Jašarević wanted to highlight the connection of the Islamic community with its social surroundings (Photo 2).





Islamic Forum Penzberg, section
Islamic Forum Penzberg

© Architectuul (https://architectuul.com/architecture/ islamicforum-penzberg)

> The mosque is Islam's most emblematic building and therefore mosque architecture is very important in expressing identity issues. What is recognized as a mosque depends not only on cultural traditions or regional building traditions, but is also based on a certain interpretation of religion in which Islam should model its architectural expression as a living faith. Can one recognize a building as a mosque without domes or without minarets? questions Professor Khan, a Distinguished Professor of Architecture and Historic Preservation at Roger Williams University (Khan, 2008:53). The easy use of the familiar — domes and minarets—is more common, as it is in many mosques all over the world, from Indonesia to North America. Is this the only representation of Islam that we are willing to accept in the world we live in today? These (unchangeable) models have already been questioned in contemporary mosque architecture in Turkey, as, for example, in the 1989 project of the eminent Turkish architect Behruz Çinici (1932-2011) for the 1995 Aga Khan awarded Mosque of the Grand National Assembly in Ankara. Udo Kultermann wrote that the oeuvre of Çinici would inevitably have to be found in all modern architecture manuals (Kultermann, 2010:315). The Aga Khan Award Jury found of particular interest, "the manner in which elements from traditional mosque architecture have been abstracted and fragmented... as well as design strategies [by which] the mosque acknowledges its secular

environment but brings, through a fully glazed qibla wall, worshipers closer to nature "<sup>5</sup> (emphasis added).



Mosque of the Great National Assembly, Ankara © mosqpedia (https://mosqpedia.org/en/mosque/298)

Rare are those architects who manage to inject fresh thinking into an ultraconservative subfield of design that has not been able to

liberate itself from the 'cube-with-a-dome' idiom since the codification of the Ottoman mosque typology by the great architect Sinan at the end of the 16<sup>th</sup> century, as Professor Nasser Rabbat defined tendencies in contemporary mosque architecture. As one rare example in the opposite direction, he emphasized Zaha Hadid's entry in the Strasbourg competition (in 2000) which he described as *her most cutting-edge project*. In this entry, as Rabbat explained:

"she used her signature fluid forms to wrap the entire complex, comprising a mosque and various spaces for a community center, endowing them with a deep symbolism that translates Islamic sonic rituals into undulating shapes based on the visualization of the actual sound waves of the voice of the mu'adhin chanting the call to prayer (Photo 4). Coupled with these allusions is a metaphoric association with the curvilinear flow of Arabic calligraphy, suggested by the buildings' fluid contours and materialized in actual calligraphic carvings inside. This reference in turn resonates with the wavy curves of the Rhine running nearby, lending the mosque a sense of place. Finally, the

<sup>&</sup>quot;The mosque is composed of a triangular forecourt, and a rectangular prayer hall overlooking a large, triangular, terraced garden and pool. Of particular interest to the jury was the manner in which elements from traditional mosque architecture have been abstracted and fragmented. Instead of a full courtyard with porticoes, for example, the architects have cut the courtyard in half along a diagonal line connecting the southern and northern corners. Bordering the courtyard porticoes, and taking their place within the structural module, are column bases without shafts or capitals, intended as echoes of traditional sheltered promenades. Other consciously incomplete references to the past include the truncated minaret, and the stepped pyramidal roof in place of the expected dome. The gibla wall opens onto the terraced garden, and this unorthodox arrangement completely transforms the act of prayer. The customary orientation of the qibla wall and mihrab toward Mecca is maintained, but by conceiving these elements in glass, with a landscaped garden beyond, worshipers are brought closer to nature. By means of these design strategies, the mosque acknowledges its secular environment while new centre for worship is an important step in the development of a suitable architectural vocabulary for the design of contemporary mosques." Source: Aga Khan Trust for Culture, Grand National Assembly Mosque, Ankara, ArchNet https:// archnet.org/sites/781/media\_contents/27684 (22.2.2021.)

rippling concrete strips that define the entire complex alternate with open, glazed slits that drench the whole space inside with natural light, another powerful—and universal—symbol of the Divine. It is indicative of the conservatism entrenched in mosque design that Hadid's lyrical submission was not selected. Instead, the competition went to the postmodern Italian architect Paolo Portoghesi, whose project is but a pale rehashing of the magnificent Grand Mosque of Rome, completed in 1995. (Rabbat, 2016)



4. Strasbourg Mosque Comeptition, 2000.  $\ensuremath{\mathbb{G}}$  Zaha Hadid Architects

These Strasbourg entries represent the two paths that contemporary European mosque concepts generally follow: on the one hand, in line with integrative Euro-Islam, European and contemporary in design, on the other hand, traditional and exotic through the importation of foreign forms (*Wittmann-Englert*, 2010).

When talking about contemporary mosque architecture, Professor Khan reminds us that *it is its symbolism that conveys what the mosque is about*. The importance of mosque architecture lies not only in the forms or architectural language but also in the collective meanings transmitted over time. *Architecture is*, according to Professor Khan, *not about buildings, it is about people*. The dome of a mosque built in the year 2000 in Shanghai, China, is used as a sign of the presence of Islam. It has no relationship whatsoever to the buildings' interior spaces or structure—it merely sits atop the flat roof. The community was conscious that it is needed to proclaim the presence of Islam (Khan, 2008:53). Sometimes, the symbolic capacity and quality of architecture is degraded by poor political compromises. In her studies on the influences of mosque architecture on the creation of a cultural memory<sup>6</sup>, Professor Azra Akšamija

<sup>6</sup> Azra Akšamija, "Our Mosques Are Us: Rewriting the National History of Bosnia-Herzegovina through Religious Architecture", PhD Dissertation, 2011, Aga Khan Program, MIT. Her articles on this topic also include essays 'Die Welt als Moschee', in the exhibition catalogue Kunstmoschee (Secession Vienna, 2007); 'Generative Design Principles for the Contemporary Mosque' in the book The Mosque. Political, Architectural and Social Transformations (NAi Publishers, 2009); and 'Echo of Islam in the West: Reactions to the Wearable Mosque' in ArteEast Online (2009).

mentioned two negative examples of contemporary mosque architecture in Austria - the mosques in Telfs and Bad Vöslau. According to Akšamija, there is often hostility towards foreigners behind the recent discussions about mosque architecture in Austria. In arguments such as: "mosques do not fit into the local environment" there is, in fact, a simple thesis: "we do not want you here". A similar attitude echoed in the kindly formulated words of the Mayor of Graz, mag. Siegfried Nagl who, at the presentation of the Graz mosque project – *Islamisches Kulturzentrum Graz* (done by the architectural bureau from Graz - GSP Architektur), highly praised the project as "a modern solution that fits into a Central European city of the 21st century".<sup>7</sup>

# Islamic Centres for Bosniaks in Western Europe: from Zagreb (1987) to Ljubljana (2019)

The majority of the recently built mosques for Bosniak communities in Western Europe (in Zagreb, Graz, Rijeka, Ljubljana) are multifunctional centres, including within them libraries, youth clubs, conference halls, restaurants, sales areas, nursery schools, and multipurpose halls for various cultural and sports events. These centres have consequently gained wider importance in the life of Western European cities. When the Islamic Cultural Centre was opened in Zagreb (1987), it was then the most important and most modern multifunctional Islamic centre in former Yugoslavia, located at the very entrance of Western Europe. Almost simultaneously, an exceptional project of contemporary mosque architecture put Bosnian architecture on the world map: it was the prestigious Aga Khan Award for the project of Sherafudin's (White) Mosque in Visoko by Zlatko Ugljen (Photo: 5, 6, 7).





5. White Mosque in Visoko Courtesy: Ugljen Studio, Sarajevo 6. White Mosque in Visoko Courtesy: Ugljen Studio, Sarajevo

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022



7. White Mosque in Visoko, elevation Courtesy: Ugljen Studio, Sarajevo

As the mosque was described by the Aga Khan Award for Architecture jury, in the award cycle 1981-1983:

The archetypal Bosnian mosque has a simple square plan crowned by a cupola and entered by means of a small porch. The White Mosque's plan conforms to the archetype, but its roof is a freely deformed quarter of a cupola pierced by five skylights, themselves composed of segments of a quarter cupola. The effect is one of confrontation between the elementary plan and the sophisticated hierarchy of roof cones. (...) Commending the mosque for its boldness, creativity, and brilliance, the jury found it "full of originality and innovation, laden with the architect's thought and spirit, shared richly with the community, and connecting with the future and the past."<sup>8</sup>

After Zagreb, other cities with significant Bosniak diaspora, such as Graz (2011), Rijeka (2012), and Ljubljana (2019), have also built modern Islamic centers with interesting architecture, ranging from contemporary interpretations of Ottoman tradition (Zagreb) to abstract and minimalistic language (Ljubljana), reflecting in their formal elements the ongoing discussions on the "visibility" of Islam in public space. Analyzing formal elements of the Islamic cultural center in Zagreb, Professor Khan recognized in the tall pencil-thin minaret, influenced by Ottoman tradition, a desire to associate oneself with Islam within what was then socialist Yugoslavia (Khan, 2008:52). The Ottoman influence (the most recognizable of such forms being the minaret and the dome) has been widely adopted because it actually fits well into modern construction technology and it is a pure modern geometric form. The central dome, according to Khan (ibid.), has a modernist image and reflects the aspirations of the inhabitants to portray themselves as "modern Muslims". The narrative of multicultural Yugoslavia, with proclaimed values of brotherhood and unity, certainly needed, in its symbolic architectural language, references to the Ottoman heritage, as a constitutive element of its multi-layered cultural history. The prevailing form of traditional, representative Ottoman-style mosques in Bosnia followed the type of a standard single-unit domed mosque with various typological variations. Many of the most representative ones, such as the Aladža mosque in Foča (1549), had a porch roofed by three small cupolas and one minaret adjoining the central cube (Photo 8).

<sup>8</sup> Sherefudin's White Mosque, Aga Khan Award for Architecture, Cycle 1981-1983, https://www. akdn.org/architecture/project/sherefudins-white-mosque (2.8.2022.)



Aladza mosque in Foča, old photograph
Hugo Charlemont, Interior of Aladža mosque
©The Austro-Hungarian Monarchy in Word and Picture Vol.
Bosnia and Herzegovina. Vienna 1901, p. 421

However, the Zagreb project originally marked an innovative approach in the oeuvre of its first designers, Juraj Neidhardt and Džemal Čelić. Although the design had been chosen as the best and had won the first prize, it was not implemented according to the accepted solution. The competition started in 1969, and over the next 2-3 years, Neidhardt and Čelić created a design project for a center complex, along with a mosque, as recorded by Neidhardt in his conceptual design: "Analogy: The Play of Sub-Domed Forms of the Past and the Concrete Shells of the Present. The Positive and Negative in Architecture."

During this period, Professor Neidhardt placed a greater emphasis on implementing shell-like reinforced concrete structures which are the dominant characteristic of molded architecture (Photo 10). In this project, Neidhardt followed his research in shell-like forms from other, secular compositions, such as his project for the National Assembly in Sarajevo.



According to the suggested form of the conceptual design, the Islamic Centre complex had a relatively low elevation, where the fifth façade is a wide horizontal line, perforated

10. Islamic Centre with Mosque in Zagreb, scale model vs. National Assembly of the Republic of Bosnia and Herzegovina, elements of the composition, 1954. Courtesy: Neidhartd Archiv, ANUBiH, Sarajevo

with small ovals and lacking a central spherical form. Years of fund-raising and program-changing followed and, after Juraj Neidhardt's death, Džemal

Čelić and the architect Mirza Gološ began implementing an altered project, characterized by opting for the central accents of the complex: the cubes and the minaret on one side and the managerial-administrative block on the other. The design significantly reduced the fragmentation of the fifth façade elements, providing the structure with a silhouette quality, now prominent in the city's panorama (Krzović, 2019: 242-243).

Rijeka Islamic Centre (2012), built after numerous controversies arose related to its location and the height of the minaret, has more sculptural qualities since it was designed according to the initial project of one of the most gifted Yugoslav sculptors, Dušan Džamonja (1928-2009)/ D.Vlahović and B.Vučinović, co-authors (Photo 11). Although the construction of such centers significantly contributes to the image of these cities as places of coexistence of different cultures and religions with equal democratic freedoms and civil rights, these projects are entirely funded by Islamic communities and their members.



11. The main entrance of the Mosque in Rijeka / Courtesy of Islamic Community in Rijeka

The Islamic Religious and Cultural Centre in Ljubljana was opened in 2019 and the international architectural competition was evaluated by the public as the most important European architectural competition in 2011. The authors, a pair of Slovenian architects, Bevk and Perović, managed to activate a neglected urban zone in the vicinity of the city center. What was also assessed as a special value of this project is the fact that *it does not repeat historical patterns* but tries to challenge the idea of what it is that makes up the very essence of Islamic sacred space. Bevk Perović's scheme comprises a mosque with facilities for ritual ablutions and a minaret, an educational building, an office, a residential complex, underground parking, a restaurant, and a sports hall. Providing more than simply a place for worship, the design also affords a venue for the local Islamic community to gather and socialize. Developed to cater to the needs of the Muslim community in Slovenia's capital, the huge complex covers approximately 129,167 ft<sup>2</sup> (12,000 m<sup>2</sup>).

The building is characterized by a muted material palette where the white of the façade and the light-colored concrete work in harmony. Terrazzo has been used for the floors and ceramics to create a richly textured space while the wood of the panels and doors form a distinct contrast to the architecture, providing a warm, human character to the project.<sup>9</sup> A distinctive accent comes from its blue dome, colored by IKB (International Klein in Blue) which proves the detailed preparatory studies of the architectural team (Photo 12). Searching for a color that would most perfectly manifest a state of absolute spirituality, famous French artist Yves Klein designed this color, in cooperation with chemists during the 1950s. It was the result of his long-lasting artistic research and encounter with the world of the East. The dome, as the dominant symbolic and visual accent, hangs suspended within a glass, structurally shaped, cube, like a hanging textile construction in blue that unobtrusively evokes the memory of the nomadic tradition of the first centuries of Islam, as well as evoking a serjada (prayer rug) extended in the direction of the Ka'bah.<sup>10</sup>



Although there are no direct references to the forms of classical Ottoman mosque architecture and the project is "acceptable" 12. The Blue Dome of the Islamic Cultural and Religious Center in Ljubljana, Photo: David Schreyer, Courtesy of Bevk Perovic Architects, Ljubljana, Slovenia

for the European context, being described by the Jury as a mix of the abstract language of contemporary European architecture that reflects the modernistic cubic shape, there is a subtle reference to the traditional patterns. The net pattern on the façade of the mosque is an allusion to the wooden ornaments found in traditional Bosnian houses (Photo 13, 14), separating the male from the female part of the house, and thus very evocative for Bosniaks who form the majority of the Ljubljana congregation.

This exceptional project was awarded *The 2020 Plečnik Prize*, the highest recognition for achievements in architecture, landscape architecture, urbanism, and interior design in Slovenia. The jury found the project exceptional in both <sup>11</sup>.the national and the European contexts

<sup>9</sup> https://www.designboom.com/architecture/guilherme-da-rosa-bevk-perovic-islamic-centerljubljana-10-29-2019/ (11.01.2021.)

<sup>10</sup> According to Professor Janez Koželj, Jury President for Ljubljana Islamic Centre project.

<sup>11</sup> https://www.total-slovenia-news.com/made-in-slovenia/6483-2020-plecnik-prize-won-by-architects-of-ljubljana-mosque (01.02.2021.)





13. The Islamic Cultural and Religious Center in Ljubljana Photo: David Schreyer Courtesy of: Bevk Perovic Architects, Ljubljana, Slovenia

14. Wooden partitions on the traditional Muslim house, Begovina, Herzegovina, 19th c. Photo: Mirza Hasanefendic

# Architecture perceived as a catalyst for change and participation?

The basic elements of a mosque are defined neither in the Qur'anic text nor in the *hadith*. In a way, the prayer rug directed towards Mecca could be understood as the smallest architectural space built and shaped by the believer in the act of praying. It unites and implies all the necessary and fundamental elements of a sacred place: purity, focus, and the idea of communication and communion. A question of mosque architecture in the West is obviously a question of the "visibility" of Muslims in public space. Architectural forms, such as domes and minarets, as recognizable design elements in mosque architecture have gained the power of symbolic markers. But let us try to think about this delicate issue in a new way by asking:

"Can art inspire and empower increasingly alienated Muslim communities? In what ways can an artistic and architectural representation of an Islamic community contribute to better cross-cultural understanding?" (Akšamija, 2009)

These challenging questions have inspired Professor Azra Akšamija, over the past several years, to develop a series of art projects entitled the "Wearable Mosques": clothes that can be fashioned into minimal prayer spaces. A wearable mosque is a portable religious device through which Akšamija has tried to deconstruct the prevalent image of a Muslim as an alien "other" while the variety of its forms challenged the prevailing monolithic interpretations of Islam. Different site- and person- specific 'individual facades' (*Nomadic Mosque, Dirndlmosque, Survival Mosque...*) represent the specific experiences and needs of the Muslim diaspora living in different geographical, cultural, and political contexts (Photo 15, 16). Akšamija's vestments are endlessly transformable, helping their users shift more fluidly between different identities: secular and sacred; traditional and contemporary; material and spiritual, addressing the complexities of an interwoven global world.

By making this heterogeneity visible, Akšamija wanted to contribute to a more complex debate about Islam in the West, understanding it as a dynamic process, which allows for its own change, in a more active and participatory way (Akšamija, 2009). In 2013, the artist won the prestigious Aga Khan Award for her contributions to a unique Islamic cemetery, the design of which was





led by the Austrian architect Bernardo Bader in the picturesque alpine town of Altach, Austria. For this project, Akšamija designed the interior prayer space — a golden, lightstrewn room that combines the woodcraft of

Nomadic Mosque, 2005.
Azra Aksamija, MIT
Dirndlmoschee, 2005.
Azra Aksamija, MIT

the region with Islamic aesthetics — to create a serene, natural environment (Photo 17).<sup>12</sup> The cemetery was the result of a nine-year process of mediating between town officials, immigrant communities, and longtime residents and it is a beautiful example of a creative synthesis between vernacular tradition and Islamic aesthetics. These projects, whether on the scale of a building or on the scale of a body — create the space to imagine the world differently and are essentially hopeful about the role of architecture in building community and facilitating dialogue in the midst of conflict.



17. Islamic Cemetery in Altach, © Adolf Bereuter

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

<sup>12</sup> https://news.mit.edu/2014/azra-Akšamija-creating-community-amid-conflict (11.1.2021.)

#### **Concluding remarks**

It has been frequently highlighted, in the recent period, that the construction of modern Islamic, religious and cultural centers is one of the increasingly present architectural themes in Western Europe. In their visual identity and basic design principles, these centers seek to harmonize the recognizable elements of the vernacular cultural and historical heritages with the environment of contemporary life. In recent years, the permanently growing Bosniak community in various European countries has been confronted with the challenging question of how to harmonize the dominant legacy of the Ottoman tradition in mosque architecture, which dominated the Bosnian landscape of sacred architecture for more than five centuries, with the contemporary context of Western European culture which, as a rule, shows resistance to the visible symbols of Islam in its immediate environment, often revealing xenophobic and orientalist thinking. Already from the end of the 1960s and first projects for the Zagreb Islamic Cultural Center and, even more radically, with the Aga Khan awarded project of Zlatko Ugljen for The White Mosque in Visoko at the beginning of the 1980s, a dynamic and critical rethinking of the dominant model of traditional Bosnian mosque architecture had begun. Islamic architecture was, up-to-then, especially in its most representative forms, defined as a domed, single-unit mosque with a porch roofed by small cupolas and one minaret adjoining the central cube. This analytical research into vernacular architecture and the critical revitalization of traditional building practice, as shown in the projects by Neidhardt and Uglien, echoed the spirit of the 'vernacuralism' which was the most serious of the reactions against Modernism that demanded simple and functional forms. Modernism has been seen by many to promulgate a set of values and premises that fails to respect cultural identity and historical continuity. These late modernist forms have been recently used in mosque projects for the Bosniak diaspora in Western Europe, such as in Graz (2011) and Ljubljana (2019). However, in some of their elements, they have remained subtle references to the autochtone Bosnian residential architecture, such as the wall pattern of the Ljubljana Islamic Center echoing the wooden partitions on the traditional Bosnian houses and the importance of the private and secluded place. However, to fully understand the dynamic character of the cultures of the Islamic world today, it is necessary to understand the role of the modifier 'Islamic' in framing the term 'Islamic architecture' more as a sign of its contemporary, dynamic character rather than a formal or stylistic attribute (Rabbat, 2012).

The strength of Islamic architecture has arisen not only from the inherent cultural values of the societies that generated it but also from the fact that Islam has adapted itself in order to successfully interact with other cultures as it has spread. Islam came out of its encounter with modernism changed but not defeated. Some of the recent studies of contemporary mosque architecture of Europe re-examine the very essence of Islamic art as well as of the Islamic, dominantly mosque, architecture. Some of these studies, such as the "Wearable Mosque" (2005) project by Azra Akšamija seek to deconstruct the prevalent image of a Muslim as an alien "other" and to challenge the prevailing monolithic interpretations of Islam, highlighting the complexity and simultaneity of different identities of its followers in the Western cultural context, reminding us of the essential role of architecture as a catalyst for change and participation.
Akšamija, Azra (2011), Our Mosques Are Us: Rewriting National History of Bosnia Herzegovina through Religious Architecture", Massachusetts Institute of Technology, PhD Dissertation

Akšamija, Azra (2009), Echo of Islam in the West: Reactions to the Wearable Mosque, *Arte East*, Spring 2009

Blair, Sheila S.; Bloom, Jonathan M. (2003), The Mirage of Islamic Art: Reflections on the Study of an Unwieldy Field, *The Art Bulletin*, Vol. 85, No.1. March 2003, pp. 152-184.

Çelik, Zeynep (1996), 'Colonialism, Orientalism, and the Canon', *The Art Bulletin*, 78(2), 1996, 202–5.

Englert Wittmann, Kerstin, Neue Formen islamischer Architektur in Europa, *Sehepunkte*, Ausgabe 10, Nr. 2, 15.2. 2010.

Holod, Renata (1997), Khan, Hasan Uddin, *The Mosque and the Modern World*, London: Thames and Hudson.

Khan, Hasan Uddin (2008), Contemporary Mosque Architecture, *ISIM Review* 21, Spring 2008, p.52-53.

Krzović, Ibrahim (2019), 'Neidhardt's Bosnian opus' ('Neidhardtova bosanska ostvarenja'), in: Juraj Neidhardt: architect, urbanist, theorist, pedagogue, publicist (Juraj Neidhardt: arhitekt, urbanist, teoretičar, pedagog, publicist), Sarajevo: ANUBiH, p. 44-314. Kultermann, Udo (2010), Constituting a Turkish Identity: the architecture of Behruz Cinici, *The Journal of Architecture*, RIBA, Volume 5, Issue 3, 2010, p. 315-326.

Rabbat, Nasser (2012) What is Islamic Architecture Anyway?, *Journal of Art Historiography*, Number 6, June 2012.

Rabbat, Nasser (2016), Zaha Hadid 1950-2016, Artforum, summer 2016

Rabbat, Nasser (2018), Infinite Present: Revelations from Islamic Design in Contemporary Art, Cambridge Arts' Gallery, September 17-November 30, 2018 (essay in the catalogue of the exhibition)

Shalem, Avinoam (2012), What do we mean when we say "Islamic art"? A plea for a critical rewriting of the history of the arts of Islam, *Journal of Art Historiography*, Number 6, June 2012.

#### Internet sources:

https://www.designboom.com/architecture/guilhermeda-rosa-bevk-perovic-islamic-center-ljubljana-10-29-2019/ (11.01.2021.)

https://news.mit.edu/2014/azra-Akšamija-creatingcommunity-amid-conflict (11.01.2021.)

https://www.total-slovenia-news.com/made-inslovenia/6483-2020-plecnik-prize-won-by-architects-ofljubljana-mosque (01.02.2021.)

http://arteeast.org/quarterly/echo-of-islam-in-the-west-reactions-to-the-wearable-mosque/ (01.02.2021.)

https://islamgraz.org (03.02.2021.)

Aga Khan Trust for Culture, Grand National Assembly Mosque, Ankara, ArchNet https://archnet.org/sites/781/ media\_contents/27684 (22.2.2021.)

http://www.sehepunkte.de/2010/02/15579.html (22.2.2021.)

https://www.akdn.org/architecture/project/sherefudinswhite-mosque (2.8.2022.)



## GARDENS AND LANDSCAPES OF MOSQUES IN THE MODERN WORLD

## Amer Habibullah

Assistant Professor of history and theories of landscape Architecture King Abdulaziz University Islamic gardens are an important feature in the design of modern Islamic religious facilities such as mosques, a sacred place for praying, and a sign of Muslim identity in the built environment. Throughout history, many great mosques were built around the Islamic world, some with garden courtyards or images of gardens in their ornamental programs. For example, the Great Mosque of Cordoba has an open courtyard that was planted with fruit trees from at least as early as the beginning of the 9th century. Similarly, the Mosque of Seville (built 1172-82) had a garden with a large central water fountain and fruit trees, including orange and palm trees. In addition, many mosques, such as the Great Mosque of Damascus (8th century), with no actual garden, are decorated with various mosaic and stucco representations of trees and nature that symbolize the Garden of Paradise.

Today, hundreds of different kinds of mosques are being constructed in many regions of the world for various clients-including governments, public and commercial institutions, and private individuals (Khan, 1994). Because of this, the research on Islamic architecture since the early 20th century has focused on mosques. Prior and current research has thoroughly investigated the past and present history, theory, design approaches, and technology of mosques in the Islamic world and beyond (Hillenbrand, 1985; Holod & Khan, 1997; Necipoglu, 2005; Rizvi, 2015). However, little scholarly attention has been given to the gardens associated with modern and contemporary religious architecture. David Lambert in his study of memorial gardens, affirmed that monuments and architectural memorials received much more recognition than memorial gardens because gardens and parks "are physically less prominent...[and] analysis and recording of landscape is much less established than that of buildings and sculpture" (Lambert, 2014, p.34). This is also true with Islamic gardens, which historically have received less recognition than religious architecture. For example, in The Contemporary Mosque, Renata Holod and Hasan-Uddin Khan thoroughly surveyed contemporary mosques and Islamic centers built worldwide (Holod & Khan, 1997). The book's main focus is on mosque architecture, with only a brief mention of some gardens and landscapes associated with those buildings. The Ismaili Jamatkhana and Center (1985) in Burnaby and the King Faisal Mosque (1986) in Islamabad are examples of mosques with courtyards and gardens designed in an Islamic style that merit much more in-depth analysis.

This paper explores modern and contemporary case studies of gardens and landscapes associated with Islamic religious institutions, more specifically mosques and Islamic centers in the Islamic world and non-Islamic countries where Muslim communities have been established. It also discusses the role of patrons and designers in forming the identity and meaning of the mosque and its garden across cultures.

## Gardens, religion, and historic mosques

Gardens have long been considered to be a pleasant place for spiritual reflection and a space to encourage meditation and contemplation. Early civilizations marked specific landscape spaces and natural elements, possibly for their symbolic and scenic values, as sacred. They created sanctuaries or gardens (e.g., Babylonian gardens and the sacred gardens of ancient Egypt) for solitary contemplation. Therefore, in their simple definition of an enclosed

outdoor space, gardens have been the putative places for spirituality and religious activities for primitive societies.

Gardens in their many different forms are also a powerful theme in major religions of the world such as Islam, Christianity, Judaism, Hinduism, and Buddhism. Religious texts, such as the Qur'an and Bible, make clear reference to gardens and landscape. For example, in the Qur'an, God described the promised Jannah (paradise) as gardens with "all kinds of fruit." and "rivers of freshwater, rivers of milk that never changes in taste, rivers of wine delicious to drink, and rivers of pure honey" (Qur'an 9:72, 47:15, 36:55-58). Historians symbolically linked these descriptions of Jannah in the Qur'an to the Chahar Bagh layout (the four-fold garden with a central fountain and four streams flowing from it) that could be found throughout the Islamic world.

In the field of Islamic gardens and landscapes, most scholars who studied the history of Islamic gardens viewed and defined them from a religious perspective. For example, Annemarie Schimmel, a German historian, explained Islamic gardens as reflections of the Jannah mentioned in the Qur'an (Schimmel, 1976). Similarly, Jonas Lehrman described Islamic gardens as a metaphor for paradise in his book Earthly Paradise. Lehrman believes that Muslim civilization built their gardens based on the garden's description in the Qur'an, and they viewed them as earthly heavens (Lehrman, 1980). Other scholars such as D. Fairchild Ruggles argue that all gardens can generally be considered a representation of heaven on earth but the specific connection between gardens and paradise arose as Muslims began to use the garden as a "setting for tombs" (Ruggles, 2008, p.103). An example of this burial practice is evident in Abbasids in the late eighth century, when the wet nurse of Harun al-Rashid was buried in a garden near Wadi-i-Qanatir on the banks of the Euphrates, and a Qubba was built over her grave (Leisten, 1990).

In the course of Islamic history, gardens were suitable sites for constructing mosques. The intention for situating the mosques in garden sites could be for its symbolic spiritual meaning and functional value. One of the earliest examples is the mosque of Prophet Mohammed in Medina. According to historical records, the site selected to build the prophet's mosque was a palm tree plantation or a farm. (El Gohary, 1986). The trunks of the existing palm trees were used as structural columns, and the palm leaves were used to construct the mosque's roof. Similarly, the Umayyad Mosque of Aleppo (begun 715) replaced an older Byzantine church which had adjacent gardens (Ruggles, 2008, p.94). Another example of mosques built in a garden setting is the Great Mosque of Kairouan (7th century) in Tunisia. In Futuj al-Buldan, Al-Baladhuri wrote that the Kairouan mosque was built in a site planted with various trees, including Tamarix trees. (El Gohary, 1986, p.32).

Besides building mosques in or near garden settings, there was also a tendency to garden the courtyards of mosques. Those garden courtyards often are planted with trees and contain water features used for irrigation and ablutions (ritual cleansing before prayer). In some mosques, the courtyards were planted with fruit trees and used as a source of food. For example, the Great Mosque of Cordoba has an open courtyard planted with orange trees, narrow water channels used for irrigation, and a fountain for ritual ablutions (Figure 1). Another example is the waqf mosque of Ibn Silsila in Cairo (11th century- no longer exists) with palm trees planted in its courtyard. The mosque's waqf records states "this blessed mosque was built by Al- Husayan Ibn Abdallah Ibn Muhammad Ibn Silsila the cloth merchant, in his desire to seek the satisfaction of God and of the other world...The palm tree which is in this mosque is food for Muslims. It can neither be bought nor sold" (El Gohary,



#### Figure 1:

Great Mosque of Cordoba, Court of the Orange. (Source Left: D. Fairchild Ruggles. Right: Hameryko , Wikimedia Creative Commons) 1986, p.32). In addition, the famous traveler Ibn Battuta reported that he saw a mosque in the city of Tabriz with a garden courtyard planted with Jasmine. During his travel in al-Andulas, he saw a mosque in Malaga with an open courtyard planted with orange trees. (Ruggles, 2008, pp. 93-94).

The pictorial representation of nature and gardens are a common theme in early mosques. The mosque's walls and columns are often decorated with mosaic and stucco in floral and naturalistic motifs, as for example, the Cordoba mosque (10th century) which had plant motifs adorning the qibla wall, mihrab, and the dome. Another example is the Great Mosque of Damascus's inner courtyard façade, which has a mosaic panel decorated with floral ornament and landscape motifs such as trees, a river, bridges, and different types of buildings (Figure 2).

In this way, even when mosques did not have a real garden on their premises, they could be metaphorically planted with naturalistic representation. These floral representations in mosque architecture are symbols that evoke the spirit of paradise in the prayer's mind. To illustrate, a rare historical record of an artist who worked on the expansion of the Prophet's mosque in Medina (between

#### Figure 2:

Decorated mosaic panel at the Great Mosque of Damascus (Source: Dosseman, Wikimedia Creative Commons)



705-715) stated, "We made it according to the picture of the Tree of Paradise and its Palaces" (Ruggles, 2008, p.95). Therefore, similar to the Prophet's mosque in Medina,



the representation of gardened cities and thriving vegetation in mosque architecture conceivably works as a signifier of the promised Paradise.

The deep connection between gardens and religion is manifested in the built environment. Muslims used existing garden sites to construct many great mosques. In some cases, gardens were part of the mosque's architecture, taking the form of planted courtyards with fountains used for irrigation and ablution. Later, the idea of gardens in the mosques became a metaphor for the promised paradise, and they were represented in the mosque architecture as symbols. Like the gardens of the historic mosques with their prominent features and meanings, the 20th and 21st-century gardens in mosques deserve closer attention.

## **Gardens of Modern and Contemporary Mosques**

The dissolution of the Western colonial regime from the Islamic world and the formation of new Muslim nation-states and kingdoms in the 20th century encouraged the establishment of many monumental mosques. These new mosques were often commissioned as an expression of sovereignty and the national identity of the Muslim states. For example, the King Faisal Mosque (1986) was built as the Grand National Mosque and an iconic landmark for Islamabad, the new modern capital city of Pakistan (Mukhtar, 1991). The mosque was sponsored by the late King Faisal of Saudi Arabia and designed by Turkish Architect Vedat Dalokay after winning an international design competition. The Faisal Mosque represents the designer's modern abstract interpretation of Islamic and Ottoman mosque architecture combined with modern elements and construction techniques. (Holod & Khan, 1997, pp. 76-80). In his design, the Ottoman circular dome (such as the one in the Selim I Mosque) is replaced by a giant bedouin tent-like dome that creates a prayer hall space. The tent dome structure is formed by triangular folded concrete plates with glazed intervals between them, surrounded by four slender minarets that recall the tall Ottoman minarets. In this way, the designer was able to reflect the identity of the Saudi King through the abstract use of the Bedouin tent, his Turkish identity through the connection to Ottoman architectural

traditions, and modern Islamic identity through the use of modern materials and modern construction techniques (Figure 3).

#### Figure 3:

Faisal Mosque, Islamabad. (Source: Jens Grubert 2006, Wikimedia Creative Commons)



However, the Faisal Mosque's monumental effect comes not only from its contemporary architecture but also from its natural and built landscapes. The mosque is located on a green plateau of Margalla Hills at the northern end of the city, dominating the natural and urban landscape of the new capital. At the site, the mosque is situated on a rectangular plane that constitutes a large park covered mostly with grass and few trees. The flat greenery highlights the monumental mosque with its white, giant tent-like dome against the Margalla Hills National Park's picturesque background (Figure 4).

The mosque has a central courtyard with porticoes, featuring a large octagonal pool in the middle. The pool has a central raised square basin with four water streams coming from each corner toward the center, a clear reference to the four rivers of paradise mentioned in the Qur'an. The mosque has two additional

#### Figure 4:

Faisal Mosque and the surrounding landscape. (Source: Shoaib Zafar, Wikimedia Creative Commons)

reflecting pools—one at the northern side and the other on the qibla western wall side—that mirror the architecture and the surrounding landscape.



South of the mosque is the tomb of General Zia-ul-Haq, the 6th President of Pakistan, constructed in 1988. Historically, when Islamic chahar bagh gardens were used as the setting for mausoleums, such as the tomb of Mehmet II in the Fatih Cami's garden in Istanbul (built 1460-73) and Humayun's Tomb in Delhi (built in 1570), they became a metaphor for the paradise promised to the deceased in the Qur'an. Thus, placing the tomb of Zia-ul-Haq at Faisal Mosque's outer garden evokes the same metaphor. However, the mosque is placed in a garden that does not follow the classical chahar bagh layout, and yet, the connection to Paradise is still made through the mosque as a sacred religious space, the central pool fountain with its four streams, and the surrounding natural fertile landscape.

In the 21st century, state mosques are also used to express the identity of their rulers, imposing it as a national identity. This is evident in the King Hussein Mosque (completed in 2006) as Jordan's official state mosque. King Abdullah II commissioned the 8,000-square-meter mosque to commemorate his father, the late King Hussein. One of the significant landmarks of the city, it

is situated on the highest point of Al-Hussein Public Park in the northwestern section of the park, overlooking the western edge of Amman, the capital city of Jordan. The design of the mosque reflects both the identity of the nation and its monarchy. For example, the Hashemite Royal Family claims that they are descendants of the Prophet Mohammed through his daughter Fatimah. Thus, to express this connection, Khaled Azzam (an Egyptian-British Architect) followed a direct historical approach, drawing from the pre-modern Islamic architecture heritage to design the mosque. In particular, he was inspired by the 11th century Fatimid Mosque of Al-Hakim in Cairo and from 14th -15th century Mamluk traditions (Al-Asad, 2012, pp.62-63).

The mosque represents a simple fort-like shape, with four low corner minarets and a single dome. It is a two-story building with male and female prayer halls, administrative offices, a library, classrooms, and a museum of the Prophet, displaying relics associated with the Prophet Mohammed. The mosque has a series of small courtyards formed by arches and vaulted arches connected to a larger open central courtyard used for praying and public socializing. These courtyards provide a source of natural light and passive cooling to the mosque. Some of these courtyards are planted with small trees, which also help improve the space's overall quality. The outdoor floors are decorated with Islamic geometric patterns, with additional detailed designs on the nodes. North of the building (the back of the mosque) is a large courtyard featuring two Chahar bagh gardens with water features. Along the mosque's south axis (outside the mosque) is a large courtyard connected to the Al-Husseiniya Royal Palace (builtin 2006). The Al-Husseiniya courtyard has a geometric floor pattern resembling a Chahar bagh with rows of trees around the edge (Figure 5). It is often used for royal celebrations and ceremonies, as, for example, when King Abdullah II welcomed Barack Obama there in 2013 and Joachim Gauck in 2015 (The Embassy of the Hashemite

#### Figure 5:

King Hussein Mosque. (Copyright: Khaled Azzam 2011).



Kingdom of Jordan, 2013).

As part of the modern urban development in Islamic countries, many mosques have been constructed for new and existing urban communities, commissioned by local authorities that work under the central government. For example, the Riyadh Development Authority has commissioned several mosques for their urban development and revitalization projects in Riyadh, the capital city of Saudi Arabia, including Al-Kindi Plaza Jami (1986) in the Diplomatic Quarter. Designed as a hypostyle hall mosque, it is inspired by the traditional architectural vocabulary from Najdi (a central region of Saudi Arabia) combined with modern materials and construction techniques. The Najdi style is used to express local and regional identity and the identity of Saud's house, the ruling family of Saudi Arabia. The mosque's landscaping consists of large outdoor squares paved with marble, shaded arcades, water features and planters

#### Figure 6:

Al-Kindi Mosque Plaza. (Source: Abdullatif Alfozan Award for Mosque Architecture)

(Figure 6). These squares are connected to the surrounding urban fabric and used for prayer, social gathering, and cultural events (Al-Radi, 1994; Holod & Khan, 1997).



On the other hand, for non-monarchical Islamic states, state mosques and gardens are used to position religious identity with national and even political identity. For example, the Grand National Assembly Mosque in Ankara (1989) was built in the parliamentary complex as a symbolic gesture that counters the secularist image of the Turkish state (Holod & Khan, 1997, pp. 100-101). The mosque was designed by Behruz and Can Çinici in a modern idiom, as evident in the unusual design of the elevated pyramidal dome and glazed mihrab (Al-Asad, 1999).

The 2.5-hectare Ankara mosque is situated within a large natural style park and has two formal gardens on its north and south sides. The two gardens' design beautifully correspond to the architecture of the mosque and the surrounding landscape with its sloped topography. The northern open courtyard has a central fountain and a triangular water pool with an island in the middle. On the south side, the mosque and its glazed mihrab open to a sunken water garden, bordered by terraces, gradually connecting to the park's landscape. The design of the two gardens does not seem to copy or paraphrase any particular historic Islamic gardens. Still, the essence of Islamic-style gardens is manifested in the enclosed space, the connection to the surrounding landscape, the reflecting pool, and the geometric shapes (Figure 7). In this way, the mosque and its gardens express an image of an Islamic Turkey defined by modernity.

Public and commercial institutions in modern Islamic countries typically provide mosques or prayer halls in their universities, airports, hospitals and other facilities. For example, the Avicenne Military Hospital in Marrakesh was built in 1982 with a small mosque adjacent to it for the patients and the medical staff. The hospital complex is organized around a central formal garden courtyard with a linear water channel, jet fountains, and a latticed pavilion at its end. The 420-square meter mosque was designed by Charles Boccara using a local, traditional design approach. It is located outside of the hospital complex to the west, with an enclosed paved small courtyard featuring a decorative central fountain and ablution area. In his original design, the architect proposed a more extensive formal garden with water features around the mosque to function as a transitional area between the sacred and profane spaces, but this was not realized due to limited funding (Holod & Khan, 1997, p.179).





In contrast to the traditional approach used in Avicenne Military Hospital's mosque and gardens, the King Abdullah Petroleum Studies and Research Center's (KAPSARC) community

The Grand National Assembly Mosque. (Copyright: Çinici Architects)

mosque and garden in Riyadh follow a modern, abstract design approach inspired by Islamic traditions and regional landscape.

Figure 7:

The mosque is situated within a linear public park (on an existing Wadi) that connects to the KAPSARC campus (designed by Zaha Hadid) to the residential district reserved for the international staff and their families. The mosque's site within the park is aligned east-west toward Makkah and features a series of formal paved and planted courtyards. The KAPSARC mosque (built 2014) was designed by the HOK architecture firm as a concrete cube perforated with mashrabiya patterns and covered with an outer skin of glass. The building is situated in the middle of the formal courtyards within a reflection pool with an elevated glass bridge that takes worshipers symbolically from the profane world into the sacred realm (HOK). The garden courtyards and the mosque landscape evoke the essence of Islamic gardens through their formal composition, design elements, and connection to the surrounding desert landscape (Figure 8).

Patrons will typically build mosques and Islamic centers as a sign of their religious devotion and as a gesture toward the community. Such patrons' role is not always limited to financing the project but may also involve making design decisions alongside the architects. One profoundly important patron of new contemporary Islamic architecture and gardens in recent decades is Prince Karim (the Aga Khan), the 49th Imam (leader) of Nizari Ismailism (a Shi'a branch of Islam).

The Aga Khans has sponsored many Ismaili centers around the world, including in London (1981), Burnaby (1984), Lisbon (1998), Dushanbe (2009), Dubai (2008), Toronto (2014), and an upcoming center in Houston. These centers are defined as religious, social, and cultural places designated for Ismaili communities.





#### Figure 8:

The King Abdullah Petroleum Studies and Research Center's (KAPSARC) community mosque. (Source: Top, HOK. Image Credit: Abdulrahman Alolyan) Renowned architects design them following Aga Khan's aspirations to integrate Islamic architecture with modern building designs and technologies to represent and serve the modern-day Ismaili community (Jodidio, 2008, p.173).

Gardens are an essential feature in Ismaili centers, inspired by traditional Islamic garden styles and principles but translated in a modern fashion. For example, the Ismaili center and Jamatkhana (congregational place) in London contain a rooftop garden designed by Don Olson of Sasaki Associates as a modern interpretation of a Chahar bagh Islamic garden (Jodidio, 2008, p. 178). The cross-axial rooftop garden is shaped by crisscrossed, narrow, sunken water channels with a central octagram (eight-point star) shaped pool and jet fountain that symbolizes the Khatim, or seal of the prophets. Water runs toward the central fountain from three raised basins that project from the south, east, and west entry doors of the courtyard and flows from the north basin on the enclosed and raised small courtyard. Elevated planters also surround the courtyard to provide the necessary soil depth for various shrubs and flowers (Figure 9).

Today, with the growing number of Muslims in the diaspora, more mosques are being built, representing a collective Islamic, ethnic, and cultural identity. One recent example is the Cambridge Mosque (April 2019), designed by Marks Barfield Architects, after winning a design competition in 2009. The mosque was designed as a sustainable modern building inspired by Islamic and English architectural traditions. The architects imagined the mosque as a "calm oasis within a grove of trees" (Cambridge Mosque Trust, 2019). This theme was realized through the interior timber column structures abstractly imitating the shape of trees. The oasis concept is enhanced further by the Islamic garden at the front entrance, which works as a transitional space from the entrance road into the sacred prayer hall of the mosque.



Emma Clark designed the mosque's front garden in collaboration with Urquhart and Hunt Landscape Design Studio in London as a modern interpretation of a classical paradise



Figure 9:

The Islamic roof garden at the Ismaili center in London. (Source: Author 2017)

Chahar bagh garden mixed with English garden traditions. The garden, according to Clark, is "a small garden, not hidden or enclosed like traditional Islamic gardens" (Clark, E. Interview by the author. July 2017). Nonetheless, she states, the landscape design of the mosque is based on the values of Islamic gardens. According to Clark, the garden design contains various recognizable elements from Islamic garden traditions, such as the geometric Islamic patterns, the central octagonal stone

jet fountain, and fruit trees.

#### Figure 10:

Cambridge Central Mosque garden. (Source: Aasem Alabdullatief ,May 2019).





## Conclusion

In the Muslim world historically, gardens were favorite sites for building mosques, and many other mosques had interior courtyard gardens or were decorated with natural motifs. Many historians viewed gardens in mosques from a religious perspective linking them to Paradise as mentioned in the Qur'an. Therefore, according to historians, the real and symbolic gardens in historical mosques were representation of the promised paradise.

The presence of gardens in mosques is a long tradition. But that the presence of the Chahar bagh garden in modern mosques is, from a historical perspective, new. The gardens of modern mosques reflect the merger of two traditions: the mosque courtyard (e.g., the mosque of Cordoba where the garden is in a grid plan) and the mausoleum garden (like Humayun's tomb, which is a Chahar bagh). Mosques and Islamic centers discussed in this paper are examples that demonstrate the role of patrons and designers in constructing the identity and meaning of religious buildings and their gardens. The architectural design of these religious facilities is typically inspired by past tradition but translated into a newly built form differently. For example, with the King Faisal Mosque and the Grand National Assembly Mosque, we see how Turkish architects used unusual forms in their designs. Conversely, the King Hussein Mosque in Amman and the mosque that serves the Avicenne Military Hospital in Marrakesh follow a traditional Islamic regional approach. Similarly, in Saudi Arabia, Al-Kindi Plaza Jami and its courtyard were designed in a traditional Najdi architectural style with few trees and large open spaces for social gathering. Other mosques, especially those built in non-Muslim countries, often make use of a hybrid style that reflects both the Muslim and the host cultures. Modernity implies change, and we saw this change reflected in the use of modern materials and new forms in the design of mosques and gardens. Yet, the essential elements of the mosque and garden don't change: a mihrab, an oriented place for prayer, and a garden as a metaphor for Paradise. Thus, as with mosque architecture, there is both continuity and change in garden design. Evidently, no matter the approach (traditional, modern, or hybrid) or the style (chahar bagh or courtyard), these religious facilities' gardens, and their landscape design reflect, complement, and celebrate their architecture.

### References

Al-Asad, M. (1999). The Mosque of the Turkish Grand National Assembly in Ankara: Breaking with Tradition. *Muqarnas, 16,* 155–168.

Al-Asad, M. (2012). Contemporary Architecture and Urbanism in the Middle East. Gainesville: University Press of Florid.

Al-Radi, S. (1994). Al-Kindi Plaza. In J. Steele (Ed.), Architecture for Islamic Societies Today (pp. 95–103). London: Academy Editions.

Cambridge Mosque Trust. (2019). Sustainable Design. Retrieved from https://cambridgecentralmosque.org/ the-mosque/

El Gohary, O. (1986). Symbolic Meanings of Garden in Mosque Architecture. Journal of the Islamic Environmental Design Research Centre, 32–33.

Hillenbrand, R. (1985). The Mosque in the Medieval Islamic World. In S. Cantacuzino (Ed.), *Architecture in Continuity* (pp. 32–51). New York: Aperture.

HOK. (n.d.). King Abdullah Petroleum Studies and Research Center Community Masjid. Retrieved from https://www.hok.com/projects/view/kapsarc-communitymasjid-mosque/

Holod, R., & Khan, H.-U. (1997). The Mosque And The Modern World: Architects, Patrons and Designs Since the 1950s. London: Thames and Hudson.

Jodidio, P. (2008). Under the Eaves of Architecture: The Aga Khan: Builder and Patron. Munich: Prestel.

Khan, H.-U. (1994). An Overview of Contemporary Mosques. In M. Frishman & H.-U. Khan (Eds.), The Mosque: History, Architectural Development & Regional Diversity (pp. 247–267). New York: Thames and Hudson.

Lambert, D. (2014). A Living Monument': Memorial Parks of the First and Second World Wars. Garden History, 34–57.

Lehrman, J. B. (1980). *Earthly Paradise: Garden and Courtyard in Islam*. London: Thames and Hudson.

Leisten, T. (1990). Between Orthodoxy and Exegesis: Some Aspects of Attitudes in the Shari'a Toward Funerary Architecture. Muqarnas, 7, 18. Mukhtar, H. (1991). Conventional Construction in Islamabad. Mimar, 38.

Necipoglu, G. (2005). The Age of Sinan: Architectural Culture in the Ottoman Empire. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Rizvi, K. (2015). The Transnational Mosque: Architecture and Historical Memory in the Contemporary Middle East. Chapel Hill: The University of North Carolina Press.

Ruggles, D. F. (2008). Islamic gardens and landscapes. Islamic Gardens and Landscapes. Philadelphia: Pennsylvania University Press. https://doi. org/10.9783/9780812207286

Schimmel, A. (1976). *The Celestial Garden in Islam*. In E. B. MacDougall & R. Ettinghausen (Eds.), The Islamic Garden (pp. 11–40). Washington, D.C.: Dumbarton Oaks, Trustees for Harvard University.

The Embassy of the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan. (2013). *His majesty king Abdullah II welcomes president Obama at the al-Hummar palace*. Retrieved April 15, 2021, from http://jordanembassyus.org/gallery/his-majesty-king-abdullah-ii-greets-president-obama-al-hummar-palace

The ismaili. (2019). The Ismaili Community.

The Royal Hashemite Court. (n.d.). Al Husseiniya Palace.



# THE MOSQUE AS A POLITICAL PLATFORM

## Aseel Rababah

Part-time lecturer Yarmouk University

## Shatha Abu-Khafajah

Associate Professor, department of Architectural Engineering Hashemite University

## Abstract

This paper examines the historical intersection between politics and mosque architecture and the contemporary shift in this architecture that is influenced by mosque phobia. It triangulates a systematic literature review with case study analysis and examination of mosques' modern history in Europe to explore mosques as a political tool used to legitimize power, merge cultures, and visualize presence. It focuses on how mosque phobia, triggered by the calamity of September 11th, has influenced mosque architecture specifically, and Islam's physical presentation in general. As a consequence of the unstable political situation in the Middle East today, there has been an increase in the number of Muslims travelling to Europe and, as a result, hate crimes have surged. In an effort to counteract this rejection of Islam, mosques have been reintroduced in a more contemporary form. This paper explores how mosques are being recreated within the surroundings of contemporary architecture in two European countries that are witness to the highest number of hate crimes against the Muslim community: Germany and France. The study concludes by examining the reintroduction of mosques in the contemporary environment through three different architectural approaches that determine its visibility: a traditional Mosque design, a partly deviated Mosque design, and a deviated Mosque design. Interestingly, deviation in mosque design reflects a creative response to the rejection of the conventional mosque and thus offers new insights into mosque architecture under the pressure of contemporary politics.

## Keywords: Mosque in modern Europe, creativity in mosque architecture, September 11th, Mosque Phobia, Islam and modern Europe

## The political development of Mosque visibility

"as a sacred space that is regarded as belonging to all members of a Muslim society, the mosque, therefore, has been exploited by some for various overtly political ends". (Arkoun 2002)

Mosques have always been a physical tool used to represent the political power of caliphates, presidents, and patrons. For instance, the different ruling bodies in the major Muslim countries have been deeply involved in building monumental mosques that express their powerful existence (Ismail 2008). The great interest in monumental mosques stand in contrast with the early Islamic time of the Prophet's (PBUH) era when mosques took simple and clear functional forms, as can be seen in the first-ever mosques in Islam–the Prophet's Mosque in Al-Madinah Al-Munawara (figure 1).





The various Islamic caliphates have promoted mosques in a monumental physical image consisting of many features, such as minarets, domes, fountains, and gardens, which have mainly been borrowed or reinvented from pre-Islamic eras, then adopted and developed from an Islamic perspective (AI Kalifa 2017). Some features were mainly added to express Islamic political domination while also serving structural and functional purposes, such as minarets and domes (AI Kalifa 2017; Elkhateeb et al. 2018; Ismail 2008). The great need to reintroduce the conquered countries as Islamic political territories supported constructing the various monumental mosques, which were mainly influenced by the conquered countries' architectural style (Islam 2000; Ismail 2008). For instance, the Umayyads were influenced by Roman and Byzantine architecture while the Abbasids added elements from Persian architecture while the Ottomans were influenced by the different architectural styles in what became their extensive empire (Islam 2000).

The three main historically-recognized mosque types include the Hypostyle, the Four-Iwans, and the Centralized Mosque. Each mosque type developed as a consequence of and in response to the cultural influence of the different geographic areas the Muslims conquered. The Hypostyle Mosque (Fig2.A), also known as the Arab Mosque, is the earliest type, appearing during the Prophet's (PBUH) era. Hypostyle developed and was elaborated upon during the Umayyads caliphate (Al Kalifa 2017). It is important to mention that the Cordoba Mosque, built by the Umayyads in Spain in the 8<sup>th</sup> century A.D. and its extension in the following centuries, identifies with the Hypostyle type. The Cordoba mosque is arguably the earliest mosque in Europe. The second type is the Four-Iwans Mosque (Fig2.B), that mainly appeared and developed in the Abbasid Califate territories, in response to the Persian architecture. Accordingly, it was also known as the Persian type (Hoteit, 2015). The last type is the Centralized Mosque (Fig2.C), that extensively developed during the Ottoman caliphate as it was inspired by the design of Hagia Sophia (Kaptan 2013). Mosque architecture reached its peak during this period with development in structural and construction techniques carried out by the Sinan. Arguably, the constant and distinguishing features that may be observed in contemporary mosques first emerged during the Umayyads (Esfahani 2015).



Figure 2: The three main types of Mosques. source: (Inangda 2013)

## The historical presence of Mosques in modern Europe:

Apart from the Umayyad history in Spain and the early mosques dated to the 8<sup>th</sup> century there mentioned earlier, mosques began to appear in modern Europe under the Ottoman dynasty in the latter decades of the 19<sup>th</sup> century (Avcioğlu 2014). Woking Mosque was built in England in 1889, eight kilometers southwest of London (Hassan 2015; Verkaaik 2019; Avcioglu 2007; Ahmed 2019). The Woking Mosque is considered the first purpose-built Mosque in modern Europe and was designed by William Isaac Chambers (Hassan 2015). As few Muslims were living in the area at the time the Mosque was built, it was designed as a small rectangular space, covering an approximate area of 30 square meters, and therefore able to hold only thirty to forty worshippers at a time (Hassan 2015; Avcioglu 2007). In a clear reflection of political and cultural ties between India and England, the mosque's onion dome and vaulted entrance reflected the Maghoul architecture and stands in resemblance of the Taj Mahal and its adjacent buildings (Verkaaik 2019; Avcioglu 2007).



#### Figure 3:

the Woking Mosque. Source: (The key Muslim spaces in Woking – Everyday Muslim, https://www.everydaymuslim. org/education/woking-Mosque/the-key-muslim-spaces-inwoking/). The modern presence of Islam in Europe emerged post-WWI, at the beginning of the 20th century. Europe witnessed a considerable rise in immigration, especially Muslim immigration, which in turn raised the

Mosque construction activity in the region. The increase in the prevalence of mosques in modern Europe served as an announcement of the Islamic presence there during a politically unstable time, with the Ottoman Empire fading in influence and the world finding itself on the verge of war. According to a recent study, more than nine thousand mosques and Islam-relevant buildings have been constructed across thirteen European countries since the start of the 20th century (Green 2011). Since then, mosques gradually marked the image of Islam in many cities of Europe (Avcioğlu 2014). The number of Mosques in Europe increased to reach 11,000 by the end of 2010 (Aksamija 2010). Nevertheless, Mosques are still an alien feature in modern Europe, even after the increase of the Muslim population caused by the different political and economic circumstances in the Arab world, especially the recent civil wars and Arab revolts that are generally referred to as the Arab Spring (Avcioğlu, 2014; Göle, 2011).

## The factors that influenced the design of Mosques in Europe from the 19th century onward:

The factors that influence the construction of Mosques in Europe vary. According to Farrag (2017), three main factors influence Mosque design in Europe: Muslim's multi-cultural backgrounds, funding sources, and internal governmental regulations (Farrag 2017). In this paper, we argue that counteracting mosque phobia and the increasing attempts to re-introduce Islam in contemporary contexts, especially in the West, are two of the factors that influence contemporary mosque architecture. We discuss this below under the title, 'Islamophobia and mosque visibility: from acceptance to intolerance. The following sections investigate each of the factors individually:

## Muslims' multi-cultural background

The population of Europe accounts for 10% of the total population of the globe. Muslims make up about 5% of the total population of Europe (Rostan and Rostan 2019). The existence of mosques in Europe is mainly connected to the high number of Muslim immigrants and workers who settled there. A large number of Muslim immigrants who arrived in Europe for different reasons came from different backgrounds (Aksamija 2010; Farrag 2017). A statistical study focusing on the Islamic population in Europe showed that over 17 million Muslim people were living in the various European countries in 2010 (Aksamija 2010).

A study conducted in 2012 by the Pew Research Center that investigated religious diversity in Europe revealed that more than 13 million Muslim immigrants live in Europe (Pew Research Center 2012). The study clarified that a third of the European Union's Islamic population is of Middle Eastern or African origin. Meanwhile, half of the Islamic population is from the Pacific region. A significant number of Muslims are Indian and Pakistani in origin, while Russian Muslims usually come from neighboring Islamic countries such as Azerbaijan (Pew Research Center 2012). Another study by the Pew Research Center in 2017 noted that 86% of immigrants between 2010-2016 are Muslim (Pew Research Center 2017). The Arab Spring that started in 2010 increased Muslim migration to the West as the crisis released many refugees worldwide (Gvosdev 2015) and the year 2015 witnessed a great refugee influx into Europe, mainly from Syria and Iraq (Rostan and Rostan 2019). The Pew Research Center study demonstrated that Muslims exceed 90% of the Syrian and Iraqi refugees to Europe. Diagram 1 below clarifies the estimated number of refugees and the Islamic affiliation percentage (Pew Research Center 2017) while Diagram 2 below shows the distribution of the Islamic population, the number of Islamic places of worship, and the migrant percentages in different European countries. The diagrams demonstrate that Germany and France are home to the highest number of Muslim people as compared to other countries in Europe.

gees	
670,000	91%
180,000	100
150,000	92
120,000	37
60,000	100
50,000	96
30,000	96
20,000	44
20,000	8
20,000	91
	gees 670,000 180,000 150,000 60,000 50,000 30,000 20,000 20,000 20,000

#### Diagram 1:

Refugee origins between 2010 – 2017 in Europe. Source: (Pew Research Center 2017)

Country	Population (million)	Immigrants (million)	Muslims (million)	% of Muslim population	Mosques	Muslims× mosque
Germany	81.9	7.2	3.2–3.4	4.0	2,600	1269
France	65.4	4.9	4.2	6.5	2,100	1571
United					850-	2824-
Kingdom	61.8	4.8 <sup>3</sup>	2.4	3.9	1,500 <sup>4</sup>	1600
Italy	60.2	3.9	1.3	2.2	764	1702
Spain	46.2	4.5	0.8–1	2.0	668	1347
Netherlands	16.5	3.1	1	6.1	432	2315
Greece	11.2	1.2	0.2-0.3	2.2	< 400	625
Portugal	10.7	0.3	0.04	0.4	33	1212
Belgium	10.6	1.0 <sup>5</sup>	0.4–0.5	4.2	330	1364
Sweden	9.4	1.2	0.4	4.2	> 50	8000
Austria	8.4	0.9	0.3	3.6	> 200	1500
Switzerland	7.3	1.3	0.4	5.4	> 100	4000
Denmark	5.5	0.5	0.19	3.5	115	1652
Finland	5.4	0.09	0.04	0.7	30–40	1143
Norway	4.9	0.6	0.12	2.5	120	1000
Bosnia and Herzegovina	3.8	6	1.5	40.0	1,867	803

#### Diagram 2:

The number of Islamic worship spaces in the different European countries in 2010. Source: (Aksamija 2010)

There is no doubt that Islam is now an essential part of the Western context, which is predicted to bring changes to Europe's social, economic, political, and cultural aspects in the coming years (Rostan and Rostan 2019). While Muslim immigrants are pressing to

express their presence in the physical sphere of the European context, their divergent cultural identity, in turn, influenced the design features and styles of the designed mosques (Farrag 2017).

## **Funding bodies:**

Financial funding and support are some of the major factors that influence mosque architecture in modern Europe; each mosque's construction, size, form, style, and decoration are directly proportional to the financial support the mosque receives (Farrag 2017). Governmental and non-governmental bodies of the Islamic world usually provide partial or complete financial support, especially from the petro-dollar countries (i.e., the Arabian Gulf countries, including Saudi Arabia), the Muslim World League, and the Turkish-Islamic Union for Religious Affairs (Khan, 1990; Farrag, 2017; Aksamija, 2010))which leads to an increasing demand for Islamic buildings such as mosques and Islamic centres. Mosques play an important role in Islam and Muslim life. In several countries, in particular, the Western mosques are seen as a newcomer whose building type is both unique and foreign to local people who are unaccustomed to the visual expression of Islam in the West. The mosque is one of the most visual expressions of global Muslim religious identity in non-Muslim context. The significant numbers of countries have a lot of different architecture styles of their Islamic buildings. Each mosque has its own individual touch. The most important factors behind this variation in form and styles can be divided into nature impacts as (local materials and environment. Most of this support goes to the purpose-built Mosques in European capitals (Avcioglu 2007). Thus, individual donations, religious charitable organizations, and external funding are the main financial sources that support the design and development of new mosques in Europe (Farrag 2017). The architectural preferences of the funding sources deeply influence mosque architecture. A prominent example of this influence is Imam Ali Mosque in Hamburg, Germany. The Mosque was built in 1973, taking on the Seljuk architectural style, a style that prevailed in what is now known as modern Iran, due to the Iranian origin of the group that funded the Mosque. It is noteworthy that the mosque was designed by a local German company (Verkaaik 2019; Avcioglu 2007).



#### Figure 4:

Imam Ali Mosque in Hamburg, Germany. source: (Https:// commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Hamburg\_Imam-Ali-Moschee\_5.jpg)

## A country's building regulations and laws: controlling visibility of Islam

Countries' building regulations and laws play an important role in the design of religious buildings in general due to the significant size and presence of these buildings. Mosque construction is being restricted in Europe for different reasons: potential increase in noise and traffic, potential infrastructure pressure, and potential contradiction in style a mosque may have with its surrounding European urban context (Farrag 2017; Green 2011; Allievi 2016; Cesari 2009) which leads to an increasing demand for Islamic buildings such as mosques and Islamic centres. Mosques play an important role in Islam and Muslim life. In several countries, in particular, the Western mosques are seen as a newcomer whose building type is both unique and foreign to local people who are unaccustomed to the visual expression of Islam in the West. The mosque is one of the most visual expressions of global Muslim religious identity in non-Muslim context. The significant numbers of countries have a lot of different architecture styles of their Islamic buildings. Each mosque has its own individual touch. The most important factors behind this variation in form and styles can be divided into nature impacts as (local materials and environment. Restrictions are increasingly practiced over mosque architecture in response to these concerns. For example, in Switzerland, minarets have been banned since 2009 after a Swiss referendum supported the banning of minarets (Göle

2011; Allen 2017). A similar referendum was issued in many other European countries such as Denmark, Italy, Germany and Slovakia to ban the Muslim traditional call to prayer (the Adhan) to reflect these countries' rejection of Muslim presentation in their built environment (Aksamija 2010). Interestingly, architects and designers reacted to this by writing the words of the Adhan on some Mosques' exterior walls (Krausen 2014). Calligraphy was re-introduced to Mosque architecture as a creative reaction to Adhan's absence from the soundscape of European cities.

## Islamophobia and Mosque visibility: from acceptance to intolerance:

The ex-president of the US, Barak Obama, eloquently described the relationship between Islam and the West as follows:

"The relationship between Islam and the West includes centuries of co-existence and cooperation, but also conflict and religious wars. More recently, tension has been fed by colonialism that denied rights and opportunities to many Muslims and a Cold War in which Muslimmajority countries were too often treated as proxies without regard to their aspirations. Moreover, the sweeping change brought by modernity and globalization led many Muslims to view the West as hostile to the traditions of Islam" (Obama, 2009).

The calamity of September 11<sup>th</sup> 2001 increased the tension toward and attention to religious studies in general and Islam in particular, especially after the claims that an Islamic terror organization organized the attack (Hoover 2012). It was deemed to be an essential turning point in the Islamophobia phenomenon, which is identified as dislike, irrational fear, rejection, and violence against Muslim society, rituals, politics, and culture (Alraouf, 2011; Tankle, 2012; Allen, 2017; Narkowicz and Pędziwiatr, 2017; Martín-Muñoz, 2010; Allen, 2017).

The 9/11 event raised concerns of Muslims for their safety and increased the attacks against mosques all across the world. Additionally, the considerable rise in the number of refugees as a result of the political circumstances in the Middle East led to population increases in Muslim communities in the West, paralleled with growing levels of Islamophobia, specifically in Europe (Green, 2011; Gvosdev, 2015). The absence of any significant sponsored and systematic integration of Muslim immigrants in the West and the devastating conditions of refugee camps housing Muslims led to further alienation of them (Gvosdev 2015); (Chinchilla, 2007).

Integration of Muslims within the West is now an urgency rather than an option (Abu-Zayd 2010) as there are now more than 20 million Muslims living in Europe under the fear of being attacked because of their religion (Chinchilla 2007). In 2017 alone, Germany recorded 1,413 verbal and physical attacks against visibly Muslim individuals as well as 71 mosque attacks (Bayrakli and Hafez 2017).

## The concept of Mosque-phobia:

The Islamophobia phenomenon has given rise to a new phenomenon given the name 'mosque-phobia', which has the effect of subjecting, separating, and limiting the role of mosques, Islamic centers, and Muslims (Alraouf 2011). Alraouf (2011) defines mosque-phobia as the resistance of the Islamic physical appearance in the public sphere of the European context. The diagram below shows the increasing number of attacks on mosques between 2010 and 2017 in the western world.





By Weiyi Cai | Source: Global Terrorism Database | Note: Includes attacks on Islamic centers and Muslim refigious figures.

Diagram 3:

The increase of mosque attacks from 2010 to 2017. Source: (Ivanov, 2019)

According to Avcioğlu, representing mosques in Europe's public sphere is more difficult than representing any other religious building; even with the considerable population of Muslims across Europe, mosques are still seen as alien buildings that represent unwelcome culture and unwelcome nationalities (Avcioğlu 2014). Cesari expressed the belief that the influence of the resistance to the construction of new mosques may be broader than the resistance to the mosque building itself; it's a more in-depth socio-cultural resistance to transiting the minor Muslim society from the private sphere into the public one (Cesari 2005). The massive increase in the Muslim population in the West creates a critical need to (re)connect mosques and Muslim communities with the West by more creative and contemporary designs that capture the essence of Islam rather than convey specific architectural features traditionally associated with mosques (Alraouf 2011). This urgency can be seen in Western Muslims' calls for focusing on the primary role of mosques in a time of mosque phobia, which is to reflect the values of Islam and to foster peace and tolerance among people. Consequently, western Muslims and mosque designers began to reshape western mosques, incorporating more contemporary forms in their design. This idea of reinventing mosque architecture to fit the context took many shapes through different times and cultures (Aksamija 2010; Khan 1990; Alraouf 2011; Haraty and Utaberta 2018; Narkowicz and Pędziwiatr 2017; Göle 2011). The following section examines the history of mosque architecture through case studies in modern Europe.

## The reshaping of mosque architecture in the modern European context:

Contemporary mosques in the modern European context are divided into two different categories. The first category is mosques that are designed and built as mosques. This type usually occupies ample space in the urban fabric, featuring different architectural elements and ornamentation, and accommodating diverse cultural and religious activity related to Muslim communities. They are usually known as an Islamic center, "which has, in addition to the function of prayer and worship, a number of social and cultural functions through various forms of gathering (a Koranic school, courses, and opportunities for adults, women, and converts to meet; conferences and other educational and cultural activities)" (Aksamija 2010).

The second category is converted space, usually called Musallahs. They comprise mostly renovated spaces of basements or industrial structures converted for the use of Muslim communities. This type is characterized by its modesty: furnished

only with carpets, and slightly altered from the inside to accommodate a Minbar or simply to indicate the Qibla wall (Allievi 2016; Farrag 2017). The Mosquephobia phenomenon usually targets visually obvious Islamic centers as well as purpose-built Mosques because they represent an unambiguous sign of Islamic community in a non-Muslim context and mark a move for Muslims from the private sphere to the public one (Green 2011; Cesari 2005). Recently, different movements in Europe calling for pluralism and globalization encouraged Muslims to exert their rights in Europe's public sphere under the terms of secularist legislation (Göle 2011; Avcioğlu 2014). Consequently, the latter decades of the 20<sup>th</sup> century and the beginning of the 21<sup>st</sup> century have witnessed calls for more inclusive and modern mosque designs. More simple and straightforward models 'liberated' the mosque from its traditional elements added during different Islamic dynasties discussed earlier in this study (Elkhateeb et al. 2018; Frishman and Grabar 1995; Khan 1990).

Islam's only mosque architectural regulation was set by the Qur'an and the Prophet Mohammad (PBUH): for worshippers to face the Qibla direction while praying ((Al Kalifa 2017; Elkhateeb et al. 2018) Bin and Rasdi 2008). Accordingly, there is an increased recognition of the simplicity and modesty that the Prophet (PBUH) emphasized and encouraged in general, and a desire to extend this to mosque architecture: "The Prophet preferred [his] followers to be simple, live in modesty and austerity, and one of the requirements is not to have buildings designed for anything more than the basic needs, as God will reward a believer with an affluent life in heaven including luxurious buildings" (Islam 2000). Thus, there are no restrictions that limit the physical presentation of a Mosque as long as it is functionally suitable for performing the rituals of the daily prayers (Hoteit, 2015; Al Kalifa, 2017). The fundamental physical features of mosque architecture that were historically added and linked to the sanctity of mosques in people's perception are minarets, domes, arches, and Islamic decoration (Itewi 2007).

In line with Khan (1990), Verkaaik (2019) argued that religion's core lies in peoples' beliefs, faith, and rituals and not related to specific architectural features. Similarly, Alraouf (2011) argued for the need to reduce mosque phobia by incorporating mosque architecture within the contemporary context worldwide. Hotiet (2015) clarified that this incorporation should not compromise the spiritual and physical function of the mosque while accommodating new architectural trends (see also Bin and Al-Rasdi 2008). According to Allen (2017), new mosques in the West should reflect the critical situation and try to reduce the fear and the unacceptance of the "otherness" the west associates with Islam . Accordingly, many scholars have supported the concept of freeing the mosque from physical features that were historically associated to its architecture.

## The production of contemporary mosques and their spiritual aspects:

As demonstrated above, mosque architecture is religiously bounded only by the Qibla direction, and the architectural features that are historically associated with mosque architecture were only cultural, structural and/or functional additions. This liberates mosque architecture from the abundance of architectural vocabularies associated with it. A mosque's sacredness lies beyond its architecture.

The development of mosque architecture through the different Islamic dynasties added different symbolic features to the spatial organizations of mosques; the features were added for different intentions such as a representation of the economic and political power of the dynasty, the declaration of Islamic political presence in a certain region, and/or serving a congregational purpose in the main urban contexts as the most significant building politically and religiously. Muslims developed through time a psychological affiliation with certain architectural features, specifically domes and minarets (even certain shapes of domes and minarets), as comprising what constitute a proper mosque. These elements delimit the spiritual and visual aspects of mosque architecture. Due to this psychological/historical connection, the recent moves toward abstracting and reshaping the traditional mosque may be resisted among Muslims themselves in Muslim countries. However, such deviation in the West might be considered a move toward spatial and temporal integration with the 'other'.

The important role of the physical elements of Mosques in retaining the identity of Islam and facilitating a sense of nostalgia on the part of Muslims for their non-western origin and spirituality should not be underestimated. However, the spiritual aspects of mosques are directly related to the rituals performed in them that transcend the physicality of their architectural forms and their spatial configurations. Retaining the spiritual aspects of a mosque requires good environmental design treatments that correspond to site forces. For example, the implementation of light and shade design theory in designing the Bait Ur Rouf Mosque in Bangladesh retained the spiritual perspectives expected in any mosque while providing a contemporary design that is 'liberated' from traditional features of mosque architecture (figure 5). Despite the project's simplicity in concept and use of materials, the mosque won the Agha Khan award of 2016. Simplicity, and lack of traditional features, proved not to hinder the recognition of the mosque as being creative and ground breaking. Confidence in approaching the function of the mosque, rather than its function, with a sense of sacrality found its way among architects in such endeavours, and the form of mosques were reshaped either totally or partially as shown below:



#### Figure 5:

Bait Ur Rouf Mosque, an Agha Khan winner design in Bangladesh. Pictures source: (Https:/www.dezeen.com/ 2017) **The totally deviated Mosque:** this type of mosque design produces a new formation of the mosque that either abandons or reinvents some or all of the traditional elements in a creative way. This can be seen in the formation of the Cologne Mosque in Germany (Figure 6), as the mosque presents a fully deviated form of what is traditionally recognizable as a mosque. The formation of this mosque eliminates most of the Islamic design features in order to create a better integration with its German context. The mosque retained the element of minarets found in traditional mosques and presented them in a creative way, thus providing the mosque to inhabitants and visitors of Cologne as a landmark that is integrated with its surrounding skyline.



#### Figure 6:

The Cologne Mosque in Germany. Source: (Http://mosqpedia. org/en/mosque/279)

Another example of the totally deviated mosque type is Mosquée de la Duchère in Lyon, France. La Duchère is one of the most multicultural French cities as it hosts many

working class people, including Muslims (Downing 2015). The mosque was reconstructed in 2015, and it is now more of a cultural center as it includes classrooms and a library in addition to its prayer rooms (Burlet 2016). The architecture represents an interesting reshaping of traditional features where the minaret was designed as a staircase that serves the different layers of the mosque, while at the top of the minaret we can see the conventional indication of Islam: the crescent. The building blends with the surrounding environment, and the small openings in the Qibla Wall can be seen as analogous to the openings found in Le Corbusier's Ron Champ cathedral, but reshaped and re-organized.





The partly deviated Mosque: this type of mosque design is the most common. It

involves an integration of traditional mosque architecture with contemporary architecture that results in reproducing the traditional architectural features of the mosque in a novel way. This type of design is demonstrated in the proposed project of Marseille Grand Mosque in France (Figure 8). The proposed Mosque retains an Islamic identity but also capitalizes on contemporary construction technologies to recreate the traditional features using transparent materials to increase its visibility within the French urban context.



### Figure 8:

Another example is the Penzburg Islamic Forum mosque in Penzburg, Germany. The mosque retains the rectangular shape of the traditional prayer zone but Marseille grand Mosque proposal, Form analysis. Source: (Http://www.bamarchi.com/projets-chantiers-concoursbamarchi-p26-Grande-mosquÉe-de-marseille.html, 2008). differs by making the inner space transparent. Interestingly, the Qiblah Wall is fully transperent, creating a direct connection between the mosque and its surrounding space, and inherently between Muslims and their fellow citizens (figure 9).



#### Figure 9:

Penzberg Islamic Forum Mosque proposal. Source:(AlFozan 2019a)

**The traditional Mosque:** despite, or perhaps as a reaction to, the Islamophobia movements and the Mosque-phobia phenomenon, some contemporary mosques have retained

the traditional physical appearance of mosques under the limitations and regulations that countries announced to limit Islamic presence in the European public sphere. As can be seen in the Al-Fateh Mosque in France, the mosque retained all the typical Islamic design features; it represents a clear and highly visible image of Islamic identity in the French context that cannot be overlooked (Figure 10).



## **Conclusion:**

Figure 10:

In their examination of how architecture can be re-invented by "listening" to the situation without paying much attention to being part of any spacific architectural movement. Lindetri

#### Al-Fateh Mosque. Source:(https://alfozanaward.org/mosques/ alfateh-grand-mosque/, n.d.).

of any specific architectural movement, Lindstrom and Malpas (2021) describe the architecture of the Museum of Islamic Art in Doha as being based on:

"Resisting any quest for forms or motifs and, instead, actively 'listening' to the situation...with its rich and complex interrelatedness, including that of religion with culture, society, politics, and architecture; of severity with sunlight, shadow, color, and surface; of site with city, state, region, and world; and of each of these with the others and still more. The response to these bounds of place defies stylistic categorization... integrating with the larger region through a kind of separation and, thereby, becoming an unquestionably modern part of its situation without being part of its situation's 'modern' sameness" (Lindstrom and Malpas 2021).

This applies to mosque architecture in the contemporary context of Islamophobia and the trials made to make architecture part of bridging the gap between Muslims and the West. The beginning of the 21st century brought a significant shift in Islam's representation, specifically in the West; the calamity of September 11th, 2001 redefined Islam's presence in many parts of the Western world. Although the term Islamophobia existed since WWI, September 11th marked the beginning of a different level of Islamophobia that now includes hate crimes against Muslims and mosques. The reshaping of the typical mosque architecture promotes bridging the gap between Muslims and the West. The reshaping of Islam-related architecture is required to maintain the spiritual and functional role of mosques while staying relevant to contemporary culture and the immediate built environment of which it forms a part. Literature proved that apart from the Qibla orientation, there are no specific religious requirements in mosque architecture. The physical restrictions were added through the

Mosque presentation's historical development and connected to the nostalgic experience of humanity's collective spiritual and visual perspective. This leaves room for creativity and the reinvention of mosques in contemporary contexts. With creativity, mosque architecture is expected to bridge the gap between Muslims and the West and re-establish mosques as part of the landscape and soundscape of cities worldwide.

### Bibliography:

Abu-Zayd, Nasr. 2010. "Religions: From Phobia to Understanding." Human Architecture: Journal of the Sociology of Self-Knowledge 8 (2): 3.

Ahmed, Abdul-Azim. 2019. "Conceptualising Mosque Diversity." Journal of Muslims in Europe 8 (2).

Aksamija, Azra. 2010. "Contested Identities: Identity Politics and Contemporary Mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina." In *Mosques in Europe:Why a Solution Has Become a Problem*, 403. Alliance Pub. Trust.

AlFozan. 2019a. "Penzberg Islamic Forum." Mosqpedia. 2019. https://mosqpedia.org/ar/mosque/284.

\_\_\_\_\_. 2019b. "Şehitlik Moschee - Berlin." Mosqpedia. 2019. https://mosqpedia.org/en/mosque/493.

Allen, Chris. 2017. "Islamophobia and the Problematization of Mosques: A Critical Exploration of Hate Crimes and the Symbolic Function of 'Old' and 'New' Mosques in the United Kingdom." Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs 37 (3): 294–308. https://doi.org/10 .1080/13602004.2017.1388477.

Allievi, Stefano. 2016. Conflicts over Mosques in Europe: Between Symbolism and Territory. Routledge.

Alraouf, Ali. 2011. "Mosquephobia: The Dilemma of Architecture, Multiculturalism and Islam." *Lonard*.

Arkoun, Mohammed. 2002. Spirituality and Architecture. Understanding Islamic Architecture. Iondon: Routledge.

Avcioglu, Nebahat. 2007. "The Mosque in the West Identity-as-Form: The Mosque in the West 1." *Cultural Analysis*. Vol. 6.

Avcioğlu, Nebahat. 2014. "The Mosque and the European City." *Islam and Public Controversy in Europe*, 57–68. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315589930-5.

Bamarchi. 2008. "Http://Www.Bamarchi.Com/Projets-Chantiers-Concours-Bamarchi-P26-Grande-MosquÉede-Marseille.Html." GREAT MOSQUE OF MARSEILLE Marseille France. 2008. http://www.bamarchi.com/projetschantiers-concours-bamarchi-p26-grande-mosquÉe-demarseille.html.

Bayrakli, Enes, and Farid Hafez. 2017. "THE STATE OF IN EUROPE."

Bin, Mohamad Tajuddin, and Haji Mohamad Rasdi. 2008. "Reconstructing the Idea of Islamic Architecture: Restructuring the Academic Framework and Design Approach within the Perspective of the Sunnah." *Journal of Architecture* 13 (3): 297–315. https://doi. org/10.1080/13602360802216948.

Burlet, Laurent. 2016. "New Mosque of the Duchere: The Victory of the 'Islam of the Golden Mean' over Salafism?" Rue89Lyon. 2016. https://www.rue89lyon.fr/2016/11/17/ nouvelle-mosquee-de-duchere-victoire-de-l-islam-milieusalafisme/. Cesari, Jocelyne. 2005. "Mosque Conflicts in European Cities: Introduction." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 31 (6): 1015–24. https://doi. org/10.1080/13691830500282626.

— 2009. "Islam in the West: From Immigration to Global Islam." Harvard Middle Eastern and Islamic Review 8: 148–75.

Chinchilla, Najahyia. L. 2007. "Converging Identities: Islamic Architecture In Detroit." *Converging Identities: Islamic Architecture In Detroit*. University of Maryland.

Downing, Joseph. 2015. "European Influence on Diversity Policy Frames: Paradoxical Outcomes of Lyon's Membership of the Intercultural Cities Programme." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 38 (9): 1557–72. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01419870.2014.996241.

Elkhateeb, Ahmed, Maged Attia, Yaser Balila, and Adnan Adas. 2018. "The Classification of Prayer Halls in Modern Saudi Masjids: With Special Reference to the City of Jeddah." Archnet-IJAR 12 (2): 246–62. https://doi. org/10.26687/archnet-ijar.v12i2.1411.

Esfahani, Banafsheh. 2015. "Comparative Study between Traditional and Contemporary Islamic Mosques Architecture Banafsheh Abd Alsamadi Esfahani Institute of Graduate Studies and Research in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Of." Eastern Mediterranean University.

Farrag, Engy. 2017. "Architecture of Mosques and Islamic Centers in Non-Muslim Context." *Alexandria Engineering Journal* 56 (4): 613–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. aej.2017.08.001.

Frishman, Martin, and Oleg Grabar. 1995. The Mosque: History, Architectural Development & Regional Diversity. Choice Reviews Online. https://doi.org/10.5860/ choice.32-4293.

Göle, Nilüfer. 2011. "The Public Visibility of Islam and European Politics of Resentment: The Minarets-Mosques Debate." *Philosophy and Social Criticism* 37 (4): 383–92. https://doi.org/10.1177/0191453711398773.

Green, Todd H. 2011. "The Resistance to Minarets in Europe," 1–25.

Gvosdev, Nick. 2015. "Migration, Democracy, and Cosmopolitanism - Ethics & International Affairs : Ethics & International Affairs." December 2015. https://www. ethicsandinternationalaffairs.org/2015/migrationdemocracy-and-cosmopolitanism/.

Haraty, Hayder Jawad Shakir, and Nangkula Utaberta. 2018. "Contemporary Trends of Research and Writing on Mosques Design: Analysis of The Most Recent Publications." International Journal of Engineering & Technology 8 (1.9): 528–32. https://doi.org/10.14419/ijet. v8i1.9.26811. British Heritage ?" Hoover, Stewart M. 2012. "Oxford Handbooks

Online Quantity, Quality, and Religion in the News Since 9 / 11." Oxford Handbooks Online, no. June 2018: 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1093/ oxfordhb/9780195395068.013.0005.

Hassan, Waleed Arafa. 2015. "The Mosque in Britain :

Hoteit, Aida. 2015. "ISSN : 0975-833X RESEARCH ARTICLE CONTEMPORARY ARCHITECTTURAL TRENDS AND THEIR IMPACT ON THE SYMBOLIC AND SPIRITUAL FUNCTION OF THE MOSQUE \* Aida Hoteit" 7: 13547–58.

Http://mosqpedia.org/en/mosque/279. n.d. "Cologne Central Mosque."

https://alfozanaward.org/mosques/alfateh-grandmosque/. n.d. "AlFateh Grand Mosque."

Https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Hamburg\_Imam-Ali-Moschee\_5.jpg. n.d. "Hamburg Imam-Ali-Moschee." https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Hamburg\_Imam-Ali-Moschee\_5.jpg.

Https://www.dezeen.com/. 2017. "Daylight Filters in through the Roof and Walls of Bangladeshi Mosque by Marina Tabassum." 2017. https://www.dezeen. com/2017/03/05/bait-ur-rouf-mosque-dhaka-bangladeshmarina-tabassum-brick-aga-khan-award/.

Inangda, Nila. 2013. "Architecture of the Muslim World Introduction."

Islam, Mohd Anwarul. 2000. "The Possible Influence of Religious Edicts on the Design of Mosques and Other Building in the Earliest Period of Islam." In Proceeding of Symposium on Mosque Architecture: The Historic Abd Urban Development of Mosque Architecture, 51–70.

Ismail, Alice Sabrina. 2008. "The Influence of Islamic Political Ideology on the Design of State Mosques in West Malaysia (1957-2003)." Faculty of Built Environment and Engineering.

Itewi, Mahmoud. 2007. "Towards a Modern Theory of Islamic Architecture." Australian Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences 1 (2): 153–56.

Kalifa, Haifa Ebrahim Al. 2017. "The Friday Mosque of the Arabian Gulf: Defining Its Spatial and Formal Languages-1975-2010," no. April.

Kaptan, Kubilay. 2013. "Early Islamic Architecture and Structural Configurations." International Journal of Architecture and Urban Development 3 (2): 5–12.

Khan, Hasan-Uddin. 1990. "The Architecture of the Mosque, an Overview and Design Directions." *Expressions of Islam in Buildings*, 109–27. Krausen, Ahmed. 2014. "Mosques in Europe – European Mosques?" Islamic Arts Magazine. 2014. http:// islamicartsmagazine.com/magazine/view/mosques\_in\_ europe/.

Lindstrom, R, and J Malpas. 2021. "The Modesty of Architecture." D. Bell & B. Zacka (eds), Political Theory and Architecture, 701–759. London: Bloomsbury Academic.

Lvano, Sandra. 2019. "New Zealand's Terrorist Attack and the Scars of the Global War on Terror I Offiziere.Ch." March 17, 2019. https://www.offiziere.ch/?p=35553.

Martín-Muñoz, Gema. 2010. "Unconscious Islamophobia." Human Architecture: Journal of the Sociology of Self-Knowledge 8 (2): 4.

Narkowicz, Kasia, and Konrad Pędziwiatr. 2017. "From Unproblematic to Contentious: Mosques in Poland." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43 (3): 441–57. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2016.1194744.

Pew Research Center. 2012. "Faith on the Move- the Religious Affiliation of International Migrants." Pew Research Center. http://www.pewforum.org/2012/03/08/ religiousmigrationexec/.

------. 2017. "Europe's Growing Muslim Population." Pew Research Center. Vol. 01. http://www.albayan.ae.

Rostan, Pierre, and Alexandra Rostan. 2019. "When Will European Muslim Population Be Majority and in Which Country?" *PSU Research Review*. Vol. 3. https://doi. org/10.1108/prr-12-2018-0034.

Tankle, Lee. 2012. "THE ONLY THING WE HAVE TO FEAR IS FEAR ITSELF: ISLAMOPHOBIA AND THE RECENTLY PROPOSED UNCONSTITUTIONAL AND UNNECESSARY ANTI-RELIGION LAWS." *Bill of Rights Journal*. Vol. 21. https://scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmborj/vol21/iss1/7.

"The Key Muslim Spaces in Woking – Everyday Muslim." n.d. Accessed July 2, 2020. https://www.everydaymuslim. org/education/woking-mosque/the-key-muslim-spacesin-woking/.

Verkaaik, Oskar. 2019. "Religious Architecture. Anthropological Perspectives." *Religious Architecture*, 7–24. https://doi.org/10.1515/9789048518340-001.

Zairon. 2014. "Berlin Sehitlik-Moschee." Wikimedia.Org. 2014. https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Berlin\_ Sehitlik-Moschee\_2.JPG.



## 20 PROJECTS IN 20 YEARS: NEW MILLENNIUM MOSQUES OF RUSSIA

### Efim Rezvan

St. Petersburg Museum of Islamic Culture

## Abstract

The report focuses on the largest mosques in Russia (20 projects with a capacity over 1,000 people) built between 1999 and 2019 in various regions of the country either with a predominantly Muslim population (Chechnya, Tatarstan, Bashkortostan, Dagestan, Ingushetia, Karachay-Cherkessia), or in the predominantly Russian regions (Moscow, Samara, the Rostov region). The rise of these projects was the result of the new administrative and financial capabilities of the Russian Muslims, the assertion of their religious and national identity and even some rivalry between the Islamic regions of the country. The strengthening of ties with co-religionists around the world, large historical and cultural projects supported by the Federal center were of prime importance also. The stylistic diversity of mosque architecture is the result of the history and taste preferences of the inhabitants of the respective Russian regions, as well as the results of international cooperation. The implementation of construction projects of this kind is closely connected with political processes both in Russia as a whole and in the Muslim regions of the country.

Keywords: Largest mosques in Russian Federation, 1,000 people and more, 1999—2019, Islamic architecture and the politics, Southern federal district, Volga federal district, Chechnya, Dagestan, Ingushetia, Karachay-Cherkessia, Tatarstan, Bashkortostan, Adygea, Moscow, Samara, Saratov, the Rostov region.

Islam is the second largest religion in the Russian Federation after Christianity. Followers of Islam live in almost all subjects of the country and belong to 40 different ethnic groups. 90% of Russian Muslims are Sunnis, Shiites make up 10% of their total number. Absolutely the most part of Muslims of Russia lives in nine subjects of Federation from 85 ones. These are the North Caucasus Federal district (Chechnya, Dagestan, Ingushetia, North Ossetia, Kabardino-Balkaria, Karachay-Cherkessia and Adygea) and the Volga Federal district (Tatarstan, Bashkortostan). Today, the number of Muslims is 12% of the country's population with the prospect of growth to 30% in 2030.

During the current religious revival, the number of mosques in the country has increased many times (from 870 in 1991 to 8000 in 2015). In a significant number of cases, we are talking about small quarterly mosques, but over the years, many truly monumental structures have been built. The rise of these projects was the result of the new administrative and financial capabilities of the Russian Muslims, the assertion of their religious and national identity and even some rivalry between the Islamic regions of the country. The strengthening of ties with co-religionists around the world, large historical and cultural projects supported by the Federal center were of prime importance also. We would like to analyze shortly 20 projects of the mosques with a capacity over 1,000 people built between 1999 and 2019 in various regions of the country.

## The Southern federal district

The Southern federal district with a population of about 1646 thousand people (11.21 % of the population of Russia as of January 1, 2019) and an area of 448 thousand sq km (2.61 % of the territory of Russia) includes eight subjects of the Federation, different in composition of the population and the degree of industrial development. The Northern Caucasus part of it is the poorest one. It has the highest population growth in Russia. Most of the local budget funds are subsidies from the Federal center. At the same time, half of the largest architectural projects for the construction of mosques in Russia are connected with it.
The Chechen Republic which has now the population of about 1.5 million people and 71 place in Russia in gross regional product (out of 85) is the leader in the number of monumental buildings of a religious nature. The huge amounts annually allocated by the Federal budget contributed not only to the revival of Chechen villages and cities, but also created a reliable financial basis for a series of impressive construction projects in both civil and religious spheres. We are talking about five monumental mosques with a capacity of 30, 10, 5, 5 and 2 thousand people, respectively.

Among the most recent constructions of this type one can mention first of all the mosque "Pride of Muslims" named after the Prophet Muhammad, opened in the city of Shali quite recently, on August 23, 2019. According to Ramzan Kadyrov, the Head of the Chechen Republic, this mosque is currently the largest in Europe. The architectural composition of the mosque is mostly connected with the Arabic classics and a combination of Persian, Central Asian and Byzantine styles. The white mosque has four minarets 63 m high. The walls are decorated by the Thassian marble (Greece). Nearly the mosque one can find 12 fountains for ritual purification constructed in oriental style with marble arbors. The height of the dome of the mosque is 43 m The author of the project is the Uzbek architect Abdukahar Turdiev. He was among the designers of the Hazrati Imam complex in Tashkent. The manufacture of carpet for the mosque was entrusted to a Turkish company.

Central mosque of the Republic continues to be the "Heart of Chechnya" named after Akhmad Kadyrov in Grozny, the capital of the Republic, which was opened on October 17, 2008. The Mosque is located on the picturesque banks of the river Sunzha in the mid of a huge park. It is built in the Ottoman neoclassical style. The Central hall of the mosque is covered with a huge dome (diameter — 16 m, height — 32 m). The height of four minarets is 63 m. They are ones of the highest minarets in the South of Russia. The exterior and interior walls of the mosque are decorated with travertine, and the interior is decorated with white marble. Capacity is more than ten thousand people. The same number of believers can pray in the summer gallery and square adjacent to the mosque. The mosque was painted and decorated by Turkish specialists. For the pattern painting (the patterns are made in the style of traditional Chechen ornaments "bustam"), synthetic and natural paints with special additives were used, thanks to which, according to experts, the mosque will retain the color scheme in the next 50 years. For patterns and ayat from the Qur'an the spraying of gold of the highest standard was used.

The mosque has 36 chandeliers. Their forms are reminiscent of the three shrines of Islam — 27 of them imitate the mosque Qubbat al-Sakhra in Jerusalem, eight are modeled the Mosque of the Prophet in Medina and the largest, 8-meter chandelier repeats the forms of al-Ka'bah al-Musharrafah in Mecca. Chandeliers, also decorated with Chechen ornament made of Swarovski crystals by the Turkish firm "Ustun Avize". *Mihrab* (8 m high and 4.6 m wide) is made of white marble. It creates the illusion of endless deepening intersecting spaces. Qur'anic *ayat* are skillfully woven into the overall ornament of the architectural decoration of the mosque. The vault of the main dome of the mosque is crowned with *surah* "Al-Ikhlas". The concept of the mosque lighting has three levels. The first level (the flood lighting) is providing the general illumination of the lower part of the structure and minarets. The second level is the accent lighting of architectural elements of the building. The third level is the festive lighting. This lighting solution allows visually raising the height of the minarets and making dynamic lighting on the central dome.

The mosque named after Aymani Kadyrova in the city of Argun (about

45 thousand residents) was opened on May 16, 2014. It is named after the widow of the first President of Chechnya Akhmat Kadyrov and was funded by the public fund named after Ahmat Kadyrov. The concept of the design is to symbolize and emphasize the human ability to conquer and overcome hardships. According to the Turkisk architect Deniz Baykan, author of the project, the main slogan of the design was "yes, we can do everything for this country, if we believe it". The opening ceremony was preceded by a marathon "From heart to heart", in which more than five thousand residents of Chechnya and other republics of the North Caucasus ran 16.4 km from the mosque "Heart of Chechnya" in Grozny to the mosque named after Aymani Kadyrova in Argun. The construction began in 2011. It is created in high-tech style and it is the first mosque in Russia of this kind. During the day, depending on the weather, the arches of the mosque change shades of colors — from light gray to turquoise-blue. At night, the mosque and surrounding areas are illuminated with colorful led lights and spotlights.

The walls of the mosque are decorated with marble. The oval vaults of the main prayer hall are crowned by a dome 23 m high and 24 m in diameter. The names of the Almighty are engraved in the dome of the mosque. Illuminated murals are used in the interior decoration. Three 55 m minarets rise above the dome of the mosque. The crescent with a star is erected separately in front of the entrance to the mosque. A five-ton chandelier in the shape of a crescent measuring 31 m in diameter is suspended in the main prayer hall. The mosque consists of four floors, three of which (under an oval dome) are intended for men. The upper tier of the mosque is reserved for women and has a separate entrance. The mosque is designed for five thousand people, but together with the surrounding areas can accommodate up to 15 thousand. The mosque is adjacent to the park and has a library. Argun Mosque is surrounded by a complex of high-rise buildings called "Argun-City". The construction of "Argun-city" started in 2011 and was designed by the same architect as the mosque as part of the large-scale reconstruction of the city<sup>1</sup>.

The Sultan Delimkhanov mosque designed for five thousand people in Jalka village (around nine thousands residents) is the largest rural mosque in Europe. The opening of the mosque in 2011 is timed to the 60th anniversary of the first President of the Chechen Republic, Akhmat-Hadji Kadyrov. The mosque is named after a man whose sons (two of them are Heroes of Russia) play an important role in the politics and economy of the region. Adam Delimkhanov is a Deputy of the State Duma (Parliament) of the Russian Federation since December 2007. He is called in the press in different ways: "the future successor", "a confidant of Kadyrov". Anyhow he is one of the closest persons to the head of the Republic and perhaps the most influential person in Chechnya after Kadyrov. The mosque has four minarets and is made in Ottoman neoclassical style.

The Central mosque in the village of Alkhan-Yurt was built in 2012 and is named after a local resident, former mufti of Chechnya, theologian Magomed-Beshir-Hadji Arsanukayev who belonged to Naqshbandiyya. In 1992—1994 the village became a place of a sharp rivalry between different political forces, one of which was supported by Naqshbandiyya and the other by Qadiriya. Arsanukaev was ousted by the order of Dudayev, the first president of the selfproclaimed Chechen Republic of Ichkeria, who had launched an anti-Russian insurgency. Today, the village, which suffered greatly especially in the second

<sup>1</sup> For details see: M. Darras. Argun Mosque. Third Cycle Short Listed Mosques Technical Report.

Chechen war, is home to about ten thousand people. According to the mosque architect Balaudi Magomadov, the Chechen businessman Adam Albakov suggested him to prepare the project of the mosque, spacious and at the same time elegant. The mosque consists of three volumes. It forms, although reminiscent of Oriental architecture, have been used since ancient times in Chechnya in the construction of large complexes. Therefore, the style in which the mosque was built Magomadov calls "purely Chechen". According to him it is impossible to find the second such mosque in the whole world. The main hall is designed for 1800 people, but in reality it can take up to 3000 believers without feeling of discomfort. In addition, the second hall can accommodate women who can see the Imam on the huge monitor. The mosque is very well equipped technically. This is due, in particular, to the fact that it will house two *madrassas* on the first floor — male and female, for 150 students each. The mosque is notable primarily for the fact that it was built not on state, but entirely on private money.

It is important that in many cases the creation of a monumental building of the mosque means the beginning of large-scale works on the renewal of urban and rural settlements. It is easy to see that the geographical locations of the new mosques as well as their names are closely related to the power structures of the Republic and its recent history. The construction of huge mosques, therefore, has primarily political and symbolic-power importance. This is especially evident in the example of the mosque named after Sultan Delimkhanov in the village of Jalka (designed for five thousand people with a population not reaching nine thousand). As we have seen, mosques in Chechnya are built in different architectural styles and by different architects. At the same time in many cases Turkish influence is visible and there is a wide involvement of Turkish firms in the construction and decoration of buildings.

In the Soviet times the Republic of Ingushetia constitutes one federation subject together with Chechnya. The Ingush are extremely close to the Chechens. From cultural and ethnographic point of view they can be considered a single people, but after the collapse of the USSR, the historical destinies of Chechnya and Ingushetia (now about half a million inhabitants) diverged. The latter escaped the deaths and destruction associated with the first and second Chechen wars, but at that time became an asylum for hundreds of thousands of refugees. Like Chechnya, Ingushetia is a subsidized region (Chechnya is 71st in Russia in terms of gross regional product, Ingushetia is 79th) and is heavily dependent on federal support.

The Central mosque of Nazran, the capital of the Republic of Ingushetia (about 120 thousand inhabitants), was built in 1996 and named in honor of Muhamad-Basir Ozdoev, the first teacher of the Ingush Islamic Institute named after Imam Al-Shafi'i. Ozdoev was killed during the Ossetian-Ingush conflict in 1992. In comparison to Chechen projects the Central mosque of Nazran is much more modest and accommodates about two thousand believers. It has one minaret, the dome looks like as if recessed into the roof of the building. In total, the city of Nazran has five large and about 15 small mosques.

Dagestan, neighboring Chechnya, is the largest subject of the North Caucasus Federal district (more than 3 million inhabitants, 32nd in Russia in terms of gross regional product). It has three monumental mosques built after 2000, with a total capacity, respectively, 15, 8 and 3.5 thousand worshippers.

First of all, it is, of course, the Central mosque or "Yusuf Bey Jami", located in Makhachkala, the capital of the Republic (more than 600 thousand residents in 2019). The mosque was built thanks to the help of one of the rich Turkish

families and erected by invited Turkish architects in the Ottoman neoclassical style close to Kocatepe mosque in Ankara<sup>2</sup>. The mosque was built in 1997. Since 2005 it was reconstructed, and the number of believers attending the mosque at the same time increased from 8 to 15 thousand people. The whole construction consists of two minarets, each 42 m high, four small cupolas and one large main dome with a diameter of 21 m and a height of 35 m. The outer and inner walls are painted in white. It is two-storied building. The first floor is intended for men and the second for women. The male part is covered with green carpets, women pray on red ones. Temple walls, arches, vaults and columns are richly decorated (geometric patterns, stone carvings, abstract or floral ornaments, as well as Qur'anic *ayat*). Numerous chandeliers made of Damascus glass give a special beauty to the interior of the mosque.

The mosque named after Abdulhamid-Afandi from Inkho (also in Makhachkala) is associated with the name of a Sufi Sheikh who was engaged in mentoring in difficult atheistic times. He secretly opened *madrassah* in the basement of a private house in the city of Khasavyurt. It was this *madrassah* that trained many well-known Dagestan '*ulama*'. The opening of the mosque which was built on the initiative of the Dagestan mufti, Sheikh Ahmad-Hadji Abdullayev, took place on September 25, 2015. The building is decorated with two minarets. The height of the dome is 30 m. Its capacity is more than 3.5 thousand people. In architectural terms, the building combines elements typical of Cairo mosques of the 19th—20th centuries, and neo-Ottoman models.

Undoubtedly, the mosque named after Said Afandi Chirkei in the city of Kaspiysk (around 120 thousand of residents) is also of prime interest. The mosque is named after Said-Afandi of Chirkei, Naqshbandi and Shazili Sheikh and one of and one of the spiritual leaders of the Muslims of Dagestan, who along with six of his murids was killed by a suicide women-bomber. The mosque opening took place on February 9, 2013. Specialists from Syria were involved in the design and creation of the original interior. It is faced with local marble. The mosque capacity is around eight thousand believers. Construction has one white dome, little towers in four corners and one minaret. The building of the mosque was financed by Suleiman Kerimov, Lezgin by nationality, a Russian businessman and politician, in 1999–2007 — the Deputy of the State Duma (Parliament) of the Russian Federation, and since 2008 — the member of the Federation Council of the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation (the Upper house of the Russian Parliament) from the Republic of Dagestan. He controls the financial and industrial group "Nafta Moscow". In 2019, Kerimov took the nineteenth position in the ranking of "Twenty richest Russian businessmen", published by the "Forbes" magazine.

It is important for us that in Dagestan, as in Chechnya, the names of the new mosques and the ideological connotations associated with them are directly refer to the recent history of the Republic. However, in contrast to Chechnya, Dagestan projects are much less financed from the federal budget.

The Central mosque of Cherkessk, the capital of the Karachay-Cherkess Republic (over 465 thousand inhabitants, 78th place in Russia in terms of gross regional product) was built in 2007—2013. Patrons of the construction were various individuals and legal entities as well as the Mayor's office of Cherkessk. The main features of the building are its size and the domes, delivered to Cherkessk from the city of Volgodonsk, where they were made at one of the

<sup>2</sup> E. I. Kononenko. The Turkish mosques: between neoclassic and non-classic. Art studies. 2014. No. 3—4. P. 155—182 (in Russian).

enterprises of "Atommash", Russia's largest nuclear engineering corporation. A total of 33 domes of various heights and sizes were made. Their delivery to the administrative center of the Republic became an important event in the life of the city, as they were brought here on 20 long trucks. The Central mosque (white stone, green domes and spires of minarets) occupies a huge area, more than four thousand square meters. The building allows almost five thousand believers to pray simultaneously. The architectural style is mostly the Byzantine one, supplemented by elements of the classic Muslim architecture. However, the Circassian mosque is not like any Turkish one. It is clearly possible to distinguish in its decoration elements the features of the national Caucasian style. The height of the temple is 32 m, four minarets are 52 m high. The mosque has 220 windows, which makes the building very bright inside and visually spacious. Outside, such a number of windows give the three-floor mosque a unique appearance. The main dome has a diameter of 18 m, the other domes are placed on the galleries of the building.

The Cathedral mosque of the city of Maikop, the capital of the Republic of Adygea, is also the residence of the Spiritual administration of Muslims of the Republic of Adygea and Krasnodar region. Maykop (over 140 thousand inhabitants) is a predominantly Russian city (over 70% of the population, Adyghe people make up about 19% of its inhabitants). The Republic of Adygea (76th place in Russia by regional gross product) is a part of the Southern federal district. This is the only region of Russia located inside another region -the territory of the Republic is surrounded by the territory of the Krasnodar Kray. The mosque was built on the initiative of the Republic administration in just 18 months in 1999-2000. The construction was carried out at the personal expense of Khalid Bin Sagr al-Qassimi, Crown Prince of Ras al-Khaimah. The project of the building was prepared by Abdulakh Bersirov, the Honored artist of the Republic of Adygea. The external facade of the mosque is made of white stone. The domes and tops of the minarets are bright blue, symbolizing the sky. There are five domes, the main one is located in the center of the building and is surrounded by four smaller ones, followed by four minarets. The inner walls of the mosque are decorated with ayat from the Qur'an. The capacity of the mosque is 1000 people.

Rostov-on-Don, the largest city in the South-West of Russia, the administrative center of the Southern Federal district and the Rostov region. It is the tenth most populous city in Russia with population of more than 1133 thousand people in 2019. The city is a major administrative, economic, cultural, scientific, educational, industrial center and the most important transport hub of the South of Russia. Informally, Rostov is called the "Gateway of the Caucasus" and the southern capital of Russia. Russians make up over 90% of the city's population, Muslims (primarily Tatars and Azerbaijanis) consist 1.1% of its population. The city has about forty Orthodox, Armenian Apostolic, Greek Catholic and Protestant churches, a synagogue, two Buddhist centers and a Cathedral mosque. The mosque was built in 2000-2003 by local architect B. K. Nogarbekov and with financial support provided by the Turkish patrons of Rostov Muslims. The project is designed in a simple and laconic style, with one 27 m minaret. It accommodates up to 1.5 thousands believers. On the ground floor of the mosque one can find a prayer hall for women, two Sunday school classes and rooms for ritual ablution. The entire second floor is occupied by a men's prayer hall. The floors of the mosque are lined with the Turkish carpets. There is a system of heating: in winter the floor temperature rises to 37 degrees. The tall windows from floor to ceiling are looking to the four sides. They are decorated with patterned bars. A huge chandelier with 830 bulbs is the centrepiece of the interior finish. The prayer hall is lit by four side chandeliers also. An artist from Turkey was invited to paint the walls (ornaments and Qur'anic ayat).

Saratov Cathedral mosque is the main Muslim temple of Saratov was revived in 2005. Here now is also the residence of the Spiritual administration of Muslims of the Saratov region (part of the Southern federal district). The mosque has a library and madrasah named "Sheikh Said". Saratov (about 900 thousand inhabitants, 91.6% of the inhabitants are Russians) is one of the leading centers of higher education, research and project activities. In addition to one of the oldest universities in Russia, there are more than two dozen universities. Mechanical engineering, oil and chemical industries are developed. Tatar settlements in the borders of modern Saratov appeared in the 17th-18th centuries. The first stone mosque was opened here in 1836. Later, a new mosque was built on the same site. It was existed until the 1930s, when the Soviet authorities began to persecute representatives of various religions. The temple was closed, and then the building was partially destroyed. Only in 1989 the mosque was returned to the Muslims. It was decided to destroy the dilapidated building and to build in its place a new one. The new mosque has two domes and a minaret with a height of 46 m. A characteristic feature of its external appearance is the alternation of red and white brick strips. The prayer hall has an area of more than 500 sq m. The mosque capacity is over 1000 people.

## **Volga Federal district**

According to the 2002 census, the population of the Volga Federal district is 31 million people with 18.4% Muslims, primarily Tatars (over 4 million people) and Bashkirs (1.4 million people) among them. The Volga Federal district share of industrial production in the Russian economy is 23.9% — this is the highest figures. The Republic of Tatarstan is one of the technologically developed and richest regions of Russia (with the population about four million people and the eighth place in Russia in terms of gross regional product). It is not surprising that four monumental mosques with a capacity of 3, 1.5, 1.2 and 1 thousand people respectively were built on the territory of the Republic.

Since 2005, the main Cathedral mosque of the Republic of Tatarstan and the city of Kazan is the Kul-Sharif mosque, located on the territory of the Kazan Kremlin. The construction of the temple was started in 1996 by the local architects Sh. Latypov, M. Safronov, A. Sattarov and I. Sayfullin as a recreation of the image of the legendary multi-minaret mosque of the capital of the Kazan khanate. The opening of the mosque took place on June 24, 2005 and was connected with the 1000th anniversary of Kazan. In terms of the construction the Kul-Sharif presents two squares superimposed on each other at an angle of 45° and forming an important Islamic symbol of "the Blessing of Allah". The lancet arches with Qur'anic ayat and elements of traditional Tatar ornament are the important feature of the building. In the crosshairs one can find tall stained glass windows. Four 55-meter main minarets rise at the corners of the main building. They are complemented by two small minarets and two minarets at the entrance — so many towers were at the ancient Khan's mosque

The dome (36 m high and 17.5 m in diameter) is decorated with the forms associated with the image and decorative details of the "Kazan cap", the gold filigree crown, one of the regalia of the Russian tsars. This crown was made for the Russian Tsar Ivan Vasilyevich immediately after the conquest and accession of the Kazan khanate to the Moscow state (1552) and the adoption of the title of "Tsar Ivan of Kazan". There is a legend that it was made by jewelers of the conquered khanate.

The architectural multi-minaret solution of the appearance of the mosque was achieved through the development of semantic elements that bring the architecture of the mosque closer to local traditions. Granite and marble were brought from the Urals, the interior-carpets are the gift of the government of Iran, and colored crystal chandelier with a diameter of five meters and weighing almost two tons were made in the Czech Republic. The building of the mosque is faced with white marble (at sunset casting pinkish tones). The dome and spires of the minarets have a turquoise color. The facade of the main building is decorated with bronze inscriptions. Decorative paving tiles with green and red ornaments (in the colors of the flag of Tatarstan) are laid on the square-yard. The mosque has a spectacular night architectural illumination.

In 2021, Russia will widely celebrate the 1100th anniversary of the adoption of Islam by the Volga Bulgaria. Tatarstan began to prepare for this date in the early 2010s. So, the "White mosque" was built in the city of Bolgar. The snow-white and cream complex was erected in record-breaking time (2010—2012) by Sergei Shakurov, an architect from Kazan. The building of the mosque is crowned with three domes and two minarets with a height of 47 m. The Inner height of the main dome is 17 m, its diameter is 9 m. The drum of the main dome is decorated with sixteen stained glass windows. The minarets of the Bolgar mosque largely repeat the style of the minarets of the Prophet's Medina Mosque. It was the first Tatarstan President Mintimer Shaimiev who insisted on

this, saying that he wanted to create a mosque similar to the Medina one, "but cozier and less ambitious".

On the walls of the white mosque one can see the classic Islamic decorative ornaments (arabesques, mukarnas, tulips, geometric shapes). Thanks to the diffused lighting, a special prayer atmosphere is created in the two-level prayer hall. The area of the hall is 180 sq m. Here one can find a massive chandelier. The diameter of the chandelier is 25 m. All entrances to the building are framed by columns with the crescents on top of which. More than twelve hundred thousand tons of marble were used in the construction. The buildings of the mosque are built in the form of a square. Between them is an open area (musalla) with the area of 1.5 thousand square meters and surrounded by the park. The square in front of the mosque is paved with granite. It also has a symbolic meaning. It is based on the image of Chahar Bagh, a Garden of Eden, which is divided by rivers into four parts. An artificial pond has been created in the center of the square. It is mirroring the entire mosque. The square is framed by a kind of arcade, including 88 white marble columns. An open arcade allows mosque visitors to observe the excavations of the ancient city, the capital of the Volga Bulgarians. In 2016, the Bulgarian Islamic Academy opened its doors near the mosque. It is a scientific, theological and educational center of all-Russian significance established by leading Muslim organizations of Russia.

Both mentioned above mosques built in Tatarstan became symbols of the Republic's special position within Russia, which was virtually semi-independent during Yeltsin's reign. Here it is necessary to pay attention to the fact that the symbolism associated with these mosques refers to the deep past of the history of the whole of Russia, and not to recent events, as in the Caucasus. Within the Russian Empire, the Tatars played an important role, for example, in the islamization of the steppes of Central Asia and Southern Siberia. It was Tatar intellectuals who played a major role in the Islamic revival, which at the turn of the 19th—20th centuries gave to the world a galaxy of outstanding Islamic thinkers. In architectural terms, the largest mosques of Tatarstan are examples of mixing, combining and heterogeneous styles. It is important that they are designed by local architects.

Nizhnekamsk Cathedral mosque is the central Muslim temple of Nizhnekamsk (238 thousand inhabitants). It was built in 1989-1996 and was opened on the eve of the thirtieth anniversary of the city (architects R. I. Makuev and F. G. Khanov, designer I. Sabitov). The temple is a religious complex, which carries out additional cultural and educational functions. It includes a culture and history center, library, hotel and other services. The Cathedral mosque is located in an open square, next to a high-rise residential building. It belongs to the modern cult buildings with unconventional spatial composition and stands out for its original appearance: when choosing an architectural solution, R. I. Makuyev and F. G. Khanov leaned towards modern forms, organic for the city in which young people live. The mosque accommodates one thousand people and has one prayer hall, a gable roof (has no dome) and a corner setting of four minarets with a height of 66 meters, which makes it one of the highest in Russia. Square in plan minarets are cut by arched openings. In general, the mosque reflects the neo-romantic trend of modern Tatar architecture. The total area of the mosque is 2.5 thousand sq m, the area of the main prayer hall is 900 m.

Here it is necessary to mention the mosque named after R. G. Galeev in Almetyevsk (about 158 thousand inhabitants). It is named after Rinat Galeev (1939–2007), former Chairman of the Board of Directors of JSC "Tatneft", a large oil company that ranks fifth in Russia in terms of oil production. The

company's headquarters is located in Almetyevsk. Galeev made a great personal contribution to the creation of the mosque, built in 1990—1999 by the local architects A. M. Zakirov and F. M. Mavlyutov and engineers S. S. Abdullin, A.A. Gareev, V. I. Maslova. The mosque is located on a plot with a relief difference of 10 m. It belongs to the type of domed mosques with the main minaret on the roof. It is a three / four-storey brick building, in the southern half of which there is a prayer hall for 1200 persons, covered with a high dome. In the Northern half there is a conference hall and auxiliary rooms. Classrooms are located on the ground floor of both halves of the building. The main minaret with a height of 53.5 m rises above the Northern half of the building. At the building corners one can find octagonal minarets with a height of 36.2 m, and a gilded dome rises above the flat roof. In the interior of the hall, the walls, ceiling, and inner surface of the dome are ornamented with colored tiles. The second level windows on the dome drum are decorated with colourful stained glass.

Bashkortostan is one of the most developed subjects of the Russian Federation, ranks 10th in terms of gross regional product in the country and first among Russian republics in terms of population (with Bashkirs - 29.5% and Tatars - 25.4%). One of the attractions of Ufa, the capital of Bashkortostan, is the Cathedral mosque "Lala-Tulip". It was built in 1989—1998 by the local architect V. Davletshin. The building is at the same time laconic, elegant and very well inscribed in a park complex<sup>3</sup>. The construction includes the main building (21 m) in the form of a blooming Tulip and two 53-meter white minarets, similar in appearance to the buds. The building consists of three floors. At the top there is a prayer hall for 500-600 persons, and a balcony for women (it can accommodate about 200-300 persons). During major holidays it is possible to use all the space of the building giving the possibility to one thousand believers to take part in the common prayer. The entrances to the prayer halls for men and women are different. Stained glass windows are really well done. The walls of the mosque are covered with marble and serpentine. According to its architect the modern appearance of the temple should make it more attractive to young people. The original architectural form of the mosque "Lala-Tulip" is quite dynamic, but at the same time it is balanced. Especially unusual to the Eurasian view is the main volume, which gives rise to associations with the characteristic silhouette of "Finnish houses" (gable roof, starting from the ground) or bold avant-garde experiments with the form of modern Catholic churches in Europe and the United States. Some critics even saw in the plan of the building "a cross visible from the sky".

The construction of the second Cathedral mosque in Ufa continues today. The mosque named "Al-Rahim" was founded in the fall of 2007 in honor of the 450th anniversary of the entry of Bashkiria into Russia. In the summer of 2019 (after three years of downtime) construction work was resumed. The mosque is made with the use of local motifs in its design. The building is planned in the form of a huge Khan's tent with a gilded glass dome having the texture of honeycombs. Minarets symbolize spearheads or arrows. Elements of Bashkir ornament will be used in the design. The size of the building is impressive. The diameter of the dome is 23 m, its height is 46 m, the height of four minarets is almost 77 m. According to the plan the transparent gilded dome should look soaring between four minarets of impressive height, crowned with crescents. The men's hall is designed for 1200 persons, the women's — for 400. During major holidays, it is possible to use all the space: lobby, observation decks. Thus, the total capacity can reach up to five thousand believers.

<sup>3</sup> S. M. Chervonnaya. Art and Religion: Contemporary Islamic Art of the Peoples of Russia. Moscow: Progress-Tradition, 2008. P. 253.

We have written above about mosques built in cities with predominantly Muslim populations, but huge projects of mosques have been implemented in Russian cities, such as Samara, for example. The Volga Federal district also includes the Samara region. Samara (more than 1160 thousand inhabitants in 2019, of which 90% are Russian) is one of the main scientific centers of the country (mainly in the space and aviation fields). But, in addition, the city is known for its research institutes, working both for the benefit of mechanical engineering, metalworking and the agricultural industry. Samara is a multiconfessional city. One can find in it many Orthodox, Old believer Christian, Catholic, Protestant and Armenian churches, houses of worship of Baptists and Pentecostals, mosques, as well as Jewish choral synagogue. The majority of believers in Samara are Orthodox Christians.

The first Muslims were settled in Samara at the end of the 16th century. The first mosque was built here in 1856. In 1907 the city Council decided to build a second mosque. The new Samara Cathedral mosque was opened on November 28, 1999. The project of a brick building was prepared by Rasim Valsin, the local architect. It is a parallelepiped with a minaret of 67 m high and a dome of 13.5 m in diameter. The mosques capacity is about five thousand worshippers. First of all the mosque visitors are struck by the embodiment of the idea of its *mihrab*, which is built of white marble. If you look from the prayer hall towards the *mihrab* in the daytime, you get the impression that it is illuminated by scattered rays. This effect is achieved by stained glass windows. The entrance to the prayer hall is decorated in the same way.

The fence is a special architectural element of the mosque complex composition. Laid out of red bricks, more than 500 m long and 2.5 m high, it architecturally loops the composition of all the objects of the Cathedral mosque. The fence is decorated by patterned bars with the image of a crescent. The pillars have small domes on the top. The recreation park with the apple trees, grapes, shrub trees and flower beds was created on the mosque territory.

And finally, the Moscow Cathedral mosque, which is built on the site of the former, the creation of which dates back to 1904. The new building was erected in 2011—2015 by architect A. Kopenteev (chief artist is I. Tazhiev). It is a six-storey building in the Byzantine style with several different-sized minarets, turrets and domes. The height of the main dome covered with gold leaf is 46 m, the diameter is 27 m. The two main minarets have a height of 78 m. The small minaret which is located above the historical part of the complex is crowned by a crescent, preserved from the old building. The roof and turrets are painted in a bluish-green color, like the first Moscow mosque. The capacity can reach 10 thousand worshippers.

The unusual appearance of the mosque is the result of an original combination of techniques of Muslim and Old Russian architecture<sup>4</sup>: the main Golden dome of bulbous outlines introduces the mosque in a number of Moscow churches, and the main minarets at the same time resemble the Syuyumbike tower of Kazan as well as the towers of the Moscow Kremlin. This symbiosis of different forms emphasizes the modern role of Moscow as the capital of a single multinational and multi-confessional state.

Similar directions in the search for the modern path in the religious construction of the two most widespread religions of Russia are the visible embodiment of this unity. This applies not only to huge projects, but also

<sup>4</sup> O. I. Golovanova Searching for one's own way in the temple architecture of modern Russia. Culture and art in the modern educational space. Materials of the II All-Russian scientific-practical conference. Ed. by T. V. Ludanova. Kostroma: Kostroma State University, 2018. P. 18 (in Russian).

to many small mosques built in Russia from the Far North to the Far East. Currently everywhere in the mosques construction the old and traditional local technologies proven for centuries in the construction of churches are actively used. Returning to the projects presented here, it should be noted that, in the author's opinion, the most successful of them were those in which architects received the greatest possible freedom of expression (Argun mosque and "Lala-Tulip" mosque in Ufa), and those in which the local traditions of temple architecture were used to the greatest extent (Moscow Cathedral mosque, Central mosque in Alkhan-Yurt).



## IMAGINING A REGIONAL IDENTITY: CONTEMPORARY KASHMIRI MOSQUE AS A STUDY

#### Hakim Sameer Hamdani

Aga Khan post-Doctoral Fellow in Islamic Architecture and Urbanism MIT, Cambridge, Massachusetts

#### **ABSTRACT:**

The Islamic religious architecture of Kashmir is a material witness to the syncretic cultural traditions linked with Islam in this northern most part of South Asia. The architectural proclivities associated with this tradition are represented by a vast outpouring of religious buildings: khānaqāh, shrines, and, importantly, mosques. Mostly constructed of wood, these buildings are an important cultural link between native building traditions pre-dating the advent of Muslim rule in the region in the fourteenth century and cultural exchanges between Kashmir and the Turko-Persianate world thereafter. The materiality of these historical mosques is the most visible material manifestation of a transcendent Kashmiri identity which transcends the established non-native building traditions linked with the Muslim faith as seen in the rest of South Asia.

However, the march toward modernity and globalization during the last century has resulted in an erosion of this native architectural tradition. In a search for a pan-Islamic architectural form, Kashmiri mosques are being constructed in a non-native architectural idiom: with domes and minarets. These new mosques, which are alien to the historical landscape of the region are a conscious attempt to visually integrate new mosque construction with a homogenous vision of an Islamic religious architecture, ignoring the peculiarities of the region's own native architectural traditions. This paper contrasts the narrative of native identity as represented by historical Kashmiri mosques with the religious spaces under construction today. It seeks to examine the reasons for this architectural 'otherness' and what this loss means both for the region and as a part of wider architectural debate that includes change, continuity, and context.

# INTRODUCTION: FORMATION OF KASHMIRI SULTANATE AND ITS SYNCRETIC CULTURE

Unlike many other regions of South Asia, the transfer of authority to a Muslim rulership in Kashmir was neither a result of invasion nor of armed conflict. The transfer of authority was the result of subtle transformations in the Kashmiri society over time. Located in the northernmost folds of the Himalayas, during much of medieval period Kashmir emerged as one of the last cultural outposts of Indic learning, before crossing the Karakoram into the vast plains of Central Asia and into Tibet. At one time during the eleventh century when northern India was under military pressure from annual military expeditions of the Ghanznavids, Kashmir self-isolated itself by closing the mountain passes that lead into the plains of South Asia<sup>1</sup>. Still, due to its geography, Kashmir found itself on one of the branches of the Silk route leading into the plains of South Asia, and as such was never totally devoid of external influences. The land was not only a recipient of traditions from the east, of China and Tibet, but at various points of its history Kashmir also formed a part of wider non-Kashmiri empires like that of the Mauryas under Ashoka, the Kushans under Kanishka, the White Huns<sup>2</sup> or the Mughal in the medieval period. This resulted not only in the introduction of foreign elements into the overall cultural and social life of the inhabitants of the region, but it also resulted in a certain cross fertilization of ideas, rendering Kashmir a cultural melting pot. Nevertheless, such a fusion, such synthesis, always reflected a sense of continuity with the past, culturally as well as politically, reinforcing the Kashmir self-image of being unique and distinct.

The first Muslim ruler of Kashmir, Rinchana, was a Buddhist chieftain who had established himself in Kashmir because of internal divisions within the local polity. The conversion of Rinchana to Islam was a result of the preaching of a reclusive Muslim saint, Bulbul Shah (1327CE/ 727AH)<sup>3</sup>, a sayyid hailing from Ardebil in Iran, who had settled down in Kashmir. Unfortunately, the accounts of Bulbul Shah as well those of early Muslim rule in Kashmir are lost in obscurity. A study of available historical and hagiographical accounts indicates gradual inroads into Kashmir made by Muslim preachers and men of letters hailing

from the Persianate world. These preachers and men of letters emerged as catalysts for not only the conversion process but also the evolution of a new cultural ethos in Kashmir. The brief but historically significant rule of Rinchana was followed by the establishment of the Shahmiri Sultanate (1339-1555CE). During much of the fifteenth century under the Shahmiri's and then under the Chak Sultans (1555-1558CE), Kashmiri witnessed the efflorescence of its Muslim material culture rooted in native pre-Islamic traditions. This was also witnessed in the wider field of Muslim religious architecture, in the designing of mosques, khangahs, and shrines. While this period also marked a significant borrowing of motifs, designs, and ideas from the wider Persianate world, the basic design was marked by Kashmir's native architectural predilections as seen in its Hindu and Buddhist past. Catering to the nascent Muslim community of Kashmir, the mosques invariably tended to be cuboidal in volume, surmounted by a wooden spire and pyramidal roof. The typical shape of the roof, the finale, as well as the trefoil- window openings and some of the stone detailing in plinth and entrance portico followed the same detailing as that of medieval stone temples. The only significant departure was the absence of iconography depicting human figures - this in many instances was replaced by basic epigraphic stone panels – invariably in *thuluth* or *kufic* style.

The Kashmiri Sultanate collapsed in 1558 when the region was overrun by the armies of the Mughal emperor, Akbar (1556-1605CE), resulting in the incorporation of this mountain kingdom into an empire operating from Delhi and Agra in the Indian plains. Mughal architecture, with its tradition of Timurid sensibilities, became the new *tarah* for designing mosques and shrines in Kashmir, under the imperial Mughal patronage. Built with stone and masonry, employing an arcuate system of construction, this new architectural style found little favour with the native Kashmiri community, especially in the designing of mosques and shrines. The collapse of Mughal rule in Kashmir in the 18<sup>th</sup> century marked a subtle change in the cultural landscape of the region. While the memory of a rich and munificent empire remained a forgotten experience of the past, isolated architectural elements linked with the Mughal architectural vocabulary, like the baluster column (*sarv tham*) and the so-called Shah Jehani cusped arches were beautifully rendered in wood in the design of mosques, shrines, and residences.

#### SHIFTS IN THE TWENTIETH CENTURY:

Within South Asia, Muslim religious architecture constructed after the decline of the Mughal Empire in the nineteenth century has largely remained on the periphery of academic research and investigation. Our understanding of mosque architecture, especially in Northern India has remained confined to the heydays of the Mughal Empire, stretching from the sixteenth to seventeenth century. The steady decline of the Mughal Empire in the nineteenth century, leading up to the collapse of the last remaining vestiges of Mughal authority in 1857, is seen not only as a period of political decay but also as one with the degeneration of art and architecture, especially in North India.

Yet, across North India from Ladakh and Kashmir in the Himalayas to the plains of Punjab bordering the imperial Mughal city of Delhi, Muslim communities continued to operate under diverse political domains. And within these communities, a range of mosques continued to be built, fulfilling the communities' religious needs. While the neighbourhood mosque (mohalla) remains the most ubiquitous manifestation of this demand, we also find instances of major congregational mosques being constructed. Unlike the mohalla mosque whose construction and maintenance were dependent upon the local community, the congregational mosques continued to be patronized by those from the nobility as well individuals with a link to mercantile wealth. These congregational mosques were distinct from the Jamia Masjids (Friday Mosques), which were linked in patronage to the political authority of the emperor and kings. Forming a unique, and so far, unexplored typology, these mosques constructed in the nineteenth century represent an interesting synthesis of monumental and vernacular, with stylistic variations representing reworking of older, established Mughal motifs in a regional idiom. Additionally, they also mark an increasing presence of a European style in decoration ranging from elements of Baroque to those associated with the hybrid Indo-Saracenic style, favoured by the British as part of their colonial outreach. Constructed at a period which marks the regions transition to colonial rule, these buildings also reflect a wide community of patronage, from the members of the surviving old noble class to newer sources of patronage derived from mercantile wealth, including merchants, traders and businessmen.

The thriving wealthy principalities which these mosques functioned would soon be rendered desolate and scarred with the violence unleashed in the aftermath of the withdrawal of the British from the subcontinent. The partitioning of the subcontinent in 1947 saw massive and violent migrations of people across the northern plains. Meanwhile, Kashmir, which escaped the horrors of the Partition, continued to build mosques in the manner they had built them for centuries. Basically, cuboidal in volume, these two to three storey structures continued to be a hybrid of brick and wooden masonry using a trabeated system of construction. Tre-foil arches were first seen in early fifteen century mosques of Kashmir.

Traditional architectural features and elements continued to be used in designing or redesigning of Muslim religious places in the post-1947 period, with a few subtle changes. The more monumental wooden construction system, such as the one employed in the construction of the Khānagāh-i Nagshbandī mosque, was proving to be increasingly unsuitable given the vast amount of wood required in its construction. The wooden trabeated system had, in the initial years of the community, found favour with Muslim builders because of the ease of its construction. The same was now replaced by a more effective and economical load-bearing masonry construction involving the use of standard metric brick that had been introduced in the region by the British in the twentieth century CE. Much of the European colonial influence that had made its way into the local vernacular of Kashmir in the late nineteenth and early twentieth century CE, was also transmitted into the building of mosques and shrines. An especially fine example of this transfer of ideas can be seen in two important mosques of Srinagar: one mosque located near the shrine of Alam Sahab at Narwara and the other the Kanil Masjid mosque at Maharaj Gunj.

Also, in the post-Independence period, we see that within the wide field of Muslim religious architecture in Kashmir, there was a great focus on the construction of mosques. While some of this was understandable as part of the urbanization process experienced by the cities and towns of Kashmir, yet given the resources spent on the construction and embellishment of the buildings, it can also be seen as a reworking of the outpouring of Muslim religiosity. The heart of Kashmiri Muslim culture had revolved around shrines and khanaqahs, not mosques. This in earlier times had earned the Kashmiri Muslims the unsympathetic sobriquet of being *pir parast* (saint worshippers).

Given that many of the older surviving mosques of this period were either in a dilapidated condition or hardly differentiable from the surrounding residences, an age of experimentation began in the designing of mosques, in certain cases involving the services of qualified engineers. This involved treatment of building façades in a new eclectic style with the juxtaposition of local as well as imported elements. The main mosques at Habba Kadal chowk and Saraf Kadal, both of which were located on prominent junctions of the city, were designed in this style. Their design included a combination of Dutch gable, arched windows, and in the case of the Habba Kadal mosque, a domeshaped pavilion and minarets. Nevertheless, the architectural landscape of the region comprising its mosques, khanaqahs, shrines and imambadas remained mostly unchanged. Up to the time of the reconstruction of the Asar-i Sharif at Hazratbal, we can observe in the Muslim religious architecture of Kashmir a creeping spirit of innovation, although no distinct dichotomy between the past and the prevailing architectural traditions had yet taken place.

It was the reconstruction of the Hazratbal shrine in the 1970s that marked a paradigm shift in the Islamic religious architecture of Kashmir. The project was undertaken in the 1970s by Shakyh Muhammad Abdullah (d. 1984 CE) after his return from a tour of West Asian countries and completion of the Hajj pilgrimage. Aside from the political implications behind the shrine's reconstruction and its ramifications on Shaykh Abdullah's personal standing within the Kashmiri Muslim community, there is the question of architectural imagery involved in the construction of this highly revered shrine. Shaykh Abdullah had emerged in the 1930's as the spokesman for the Kashmiri Muslim community in their struggle against the Dogra regime. During this struggle for freedom, Shaykh Abdullah aligned with the Indian National Congress and was instrumental in Kashmir's accession with India in 1947. At some point between the 1930's and 1940's, he transformed from being a leader of the Muslim community to the spokesman of Kashmir, which was reflected in his party's vision for Kashmir enshrined in a document, Naya Kashmir (New Kashmir). As a pan-Kashmiri leader, Shaykh Abdullah and his party were representatives of a sense of Kashmiri identity -Kashmiri nationhood. Yet, in designing the Hazratbal shrine, a process that he was deeply involved with, no respect was shown for native-local architectural sensibilities. Known as Madina-i Sani (The Second Madina), the building design was based on a contemporary reworking of elements of Mughal architecture in a canvas which would appeal to modern architectural sensibilities given the building's clear and distinct lines. The new building at Hazratbal with its bulbous white marble dome, marble chatris, and slender single minaret, also showcased the appeal of a more widely recognizable Islamic building, an appeal which became more widespread with each passing decade.

Unfortunately, though the Hazratbal project was completed with public donations, no public discourse ever took place on its architectural language. What has been written about the project relates to its political importance. The architecture of the shrine itself has largely remained untouched. The redesign of the Hazratbal shrine was based on a universalist pan-Islamic inspiration that ignored centuries of what can be understood as particularist realities rooted in the experience of Islam in Kashmir.

The formulation of the shrine's new design was undertaken by the architect in consultation with the spirit behind the project – Shaykh Abdullah. Should the design be seen as an attempt by its patrons to evoke an image that they believed was more Islamic than what was being replaced? Or did it represent a notion of novelty, simply of doing something new as compared to what was there before? Or was the symbolic association between the shrine and the Prophet's shrine in al-Madina the guiding factor which weighed on the design process?

The reconstruction of the Hazratbal shrine in the 1970s in a modern and a non-Kashmiri architectural idiom did not start a public debate on what should be the 'physical' form of future Muslim religious buildings of Kashmir. But it did offer the Kashmiri Muslim community with a new visual image – a new design pattern to employ in the construction of its religious places. The new shrine building emerged as a prototype that would, in coming years, increasingly influence the shape of mosques and shrines in Kashmir.

The pre-eminence of the Hazratbal shrine as the principal Muslim shrine of Kashmir, drawing devotees from across the region, added to wider propagation and dissemination of this new architectural style. It's worth noting that in the post-1970 period, as ever-increasing numbers of Kashmiri pilgrims started visiting the Arabian Peninsula to perform the Hajj, they became acquainted with a totally different image of what an Islamic building constitutes. These new images must have certainly made a deep impression on the minds of these pilgrims, images they carried back to the various ends of their native land. While not all of these hajjis would have been actively engaged in the building activity centered on mosques and shrines in their localities, they developed an appreciation for what they witnessed in the sacred land of Islam, which manifested isteself over a period of time. And as the required technology and building materials became readily available, this trend also became more widespread. Interestingly, even before the usage of reinforced cement or concrete became prevalent in the region, wooden domes with iron sheet cladding had made their presence felt. This has to a large degree resulted in the eclipse of the indigenous building traditions of the region especially in the design or redesigning of major Muslim shrines in the area. Though largely ignored for most of its historic past in Kashmir, domes and minarets are increasingly becoming an important part of contemporary Islamic architecture of Kashmir. The form has been adopted not only by architects and engineers but also by local masons and carpenters who, for most part of the preceding century, remained the actual designers on site. The work of these masons and carpenters has resulted in the creation of an eclectic architectural style many a times at variance with the historical architectural traditions of the region.

The burning of the shrine and mosque of the Shaykh Nur-al Din, the patron saint of Kashmir, at Char in 1998 brought this debate to the forefront. The architect was asked to revisit his initial design for the gutted shrine to incorporate features such as a dome and minaret. This was certainly at variance with the life and teaching of the saint, who is generally seen as the face of the Kashmiri order of Sufism, the Reshis. The saint is also said to have resisted attempts by missionaries of Persian origin to 'Persianize' the lifestyle of native Kashmiri Muslims in the name of Islam. The building was later modified to a more Kashmiri style, though the end image is more of an architectural kitsch.

The ongoing reconstruction of the historic imambada at Zadibal can also be seen as a distinct echo of what happened almost half a century previously at Hazratbal. The original building, with its wooden columns, papier-mâché ceiling and lattice work was demolished in 1999 to make way for a modern cement concrete building which included a dome and minarets. The building design, with its Safavid dome, also makes a clear and manifest reference to its Shii'te origin, stressing the Iranian connection.

An interesting phenomenon related to both the Hazratbal as well as the Zadibal reconstruction is the association amongst the local community of the new design with holy Islamic building – an association belied by the actual building design. The generally held belief at the time of reconstruction of the Hazratbal shrine, which still lingers on, was that the building was based on the design of Masjid-i Nabvi at Medina. Similarly, widespread credence was given to the idea that the new imambada at Zadibal was based on the design of al-Aqsa mosque at Jerusalem.

The second half of the twentieth century CE also witnessed renewed public interest within the Muslim community on repair and reconstruction of various religious sites. Unfortunately, this well-intentioned philanthropic process was marred by a severe lack of understanding of the historic character of the associated built fabric of these sites. Coupled with a functional need to accommodate an increasing number of worshippers, the introduction of new building materials, and a loss of traditional building knowledge was the emergence of a new middle-class spirit, the nouveau-riche, which looked down upon anything old as being representative of an image that is, in essence, 'poor and backward'. Consequently, a number of old buildings were demolished, and new modern structures constructed in their place, a majority of which lack any contextual connection with their surroundings as well as the required aesthetes. Far more than any natural or manmade threat, it is this spirit which essentially verges on ignorance and lack of respect for the past that has emerged as the greatest threat to the historic built fabric of the area, a threat that is both religious as well as of a more secular nature.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Alberuni's India, vol. ii, (London: Kegan Paul, Trench, Trubbnbr & Co., 1910), 206

<sup>2 &#</sup>x27;Kashmir once had been a province of the Buddhist empire of the Mauryas, then had been subject to the successive waves of foreign conquerors coming from the Near East and Central Asia, and continued to be their outposts up to the 5th, even 7th century', H. Goetz, Studies in the history and Art of Kashmir and the Indian Himalayas.(Wiesbradan: Otto Harrasswitz pub. 1969),1.

<sup>3</sup> His original name was Sayyid Sharif-ud din Ardebeli, see, Baharistan-i Shahi, transl. Kashi Nath Pandita (Srinagar: Gulshan books, 2018).



## OTTOMAN MOSQUES IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA BETWEEN CENTRE AND PERIPHERY

#### Haris Dervišević

Chair of History of Art Faculty of Philosophy, University of Sarajevo

#### ABSTRACT

Most surveys of Ottoman mosque architecture focus on Istanbul and its surroundings, ignoring the rest of the Ottoman territories, in our case Bosnia and Herzegovina. The Ottoman mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina, the Empire's most western province, were given the 'provincial' label and deemed to be less important. They are usually divided in two typology groups: mosques with a dome and pitched roof mosques, usually seen as mere copies of Istanbul mosques. After applying the 'centre-periphery' model to Ottoman mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina, the complexity of the issue is obvious. The model testifies that Bosnian mosque architecture was not only inspired by Ottoman art, but also by the local heritage as well as western art. This paper strives to identify the right approach to take within the centre-periphery model, offering a new categorization of the Bosnian-Herzegovinian mosques.

# Key words: Ottoman architecture, mosque, Bosnia and Herzegovina, centre-periphery theory

#### **CENTRE-PERIPHERY MODEL IN OTTOMAN ARCHITECTURE**

The 'Centre-periphery' theory theoretical framework is not new in art history - it questions the relationship between the centre of art production and its periphery. This relationship can be observed through the lens of geographical distance, or analyzed through a kaleidoscope of different social and economic progress. Whatever path is chosen - geographical, economic, social (etc ...) - the centre-periphery model helps to deconstruct the common approach in art history according to which only works created in the centre are noteworthy and considered unquestionable axioms to confirm legitimacy of works created in the artistic periphery. One of the pioneers of this approach is André Grabar who in his study L'Art du Moyen-Age en Europe Orientale (Grabar, 1968) pointed out that the geographical periphery can also be the centre of enviable artistic solutions. Among those who most directly questioned the West-centric and Eurocentric discourse in art history is Nicos Hadjinicolaou (best known for his sociological approach), who stated in his text Kunstzentrum und peripheren Kunst: "[...] namely the prevailing conviction in the United States and in Europe (here, the West and East are understood as one entity) that everything which is produced outside of these regions is simply inferior and, at best, could be viewed favorably as the artistic expression of mentally impaired adults or as "nice" folk art" (Hadjinicolaou, 1983, p. 38; Hadjinicolaou, 2020, p. 121).

If the centre-periphery model is applied to the two most popular surveys on Ottoman architecture, one by Godfrey Goodwin (Goodwin, 2003) and the other by Doğan Kuban (Kuban, 2010), the emphasis on Istanbul is obvious, where architectural production outside this corpus is almost neglected. It must not be forgotten that Kuban titled one chapter Architecture in the Provinces (1520-1920), a survey of the architectural heritage of the Ottoman provinces. In the introduction to this chapter, Kuban summarizes perhaps the greatest problem of the centre-periphery model by stating, "it was in the capital that the history of Ottoman architecture was written" (Kuban, 2010, p. 571). This quote is one clear example of Istanbul-centrism in Ottoman studies, in this case architecture, where works created on the fringes of the empire are observed (almost) exclusively from the perspective of the capital. Still, it must be admitted that Doğan Kuban is right when he says that the Balkan peoples saw Constantinople as their model for centuries - which continued with the arrival of the Ottomans, but it is forgotten that the artistic production in the provinces was inspired also by aesthetics outside Istanbul.

The uniqueness and significance of the Ottoman architecture in the Balkans was recognized by Ekrem Hakkı Ayverdi, author of the six-volume study Avrupa'daki

*Osmanlı Mimârî Eserleri* (Ayverdi, 2000a; Ayverdi, 2000b; Ayverdi, 2000c) in which he reviewed Ottoman architectural heritage in Romania, Hungary, Yugoslavia, Bulgaria, Greece, and Albania. Machiel Kiel made great strides in this area through his numerous works, where a collection of essays, *Studies on the Ottoman architecture of the Balkans*, should be singled out (Kiel, 1990). In his research, Kiel concluded that about 20,000 Ottoman monuments were built in the Balkans during the Ottoman period (Kiel, 2005).

The "centre-periphery" relationship in the Ottoman Balkan heritage was most directly discussed at the international conference Centers and peripheries in Ottoman architecture: rediscovering a Balkan heritage, held in 2010 in Sarajevo. The complexity of the issue is best reflected in the conference proceedings, in which authors approached the topic differently, with different methodologies and different views of the phenomenon of Ottoman architectural heritage in the periphery/Balkans, but with the unique conclusion that further research is needed (Hartmuth, 2011a). The proceedings begin with a text by Maximilian Hartmuth: The history of centre-periphery relations as a history of style in Ottoman provincial architecture in which he concludes: "Therefore, four periods emerge distinguished by the relationship between the centre and the periphery and evidenced in its impact on architectural production [...]: 1) polycentrism (ca. 1350 to until after 1453), <sup>2</sup> centrism (late 15<sup>th</sup> to mid-18th ct.), [...] <sup>3)</sup>decentralization (mid-18<sup>th</sup>-mid-19<sup>th</sup> ct.), and <sup>4)</sup>recentralization (mid-19<sup>th</sup> to WWI)" (Hartmuth, 2011b., p. 29). With the exception of the first period, Ottoman architecture in Bosnia and Herzegovina is almost entirely integrated into the periodization offered by Hartmuth and according to which it is very easy to follow the development of architectural activity in the westernmost Ottoman province - the former Bosnian Eyalet.

After consulting papers and monographs (Bejtić, 1953; Nametak, 1939; Pašić, 1994) dedicated to the provenance of Ottoman monuments in Bosnia and Herzegovina, it is evident that the monuments have been mainly analyzed with a focus on style and form. Of course, this is a legitimate and unquestionable methodology that determines the place of architecture of the Ottoman period of Bosnia and Herzegovina (and thus of Bosnian mosques). Truth be told, this legacy takes on a whole other dimension when the approach is not based on style and form, but on an architectural typology within the "centre-periphery" theory.

An interesting theory about art in the periphery was proposed by Ljubo Karaman (1878-1971), Croatian art historian and Viennese student. In his book The Problems of Peripheral Art published in 1963, Karaman defined three terms of local artistic production: provincial art, borderline art, and peripheral art (Karaman, 2001.[1963.], p. 11). According to Karaman's theory, provincial art is one that "receives motives, masters and works always from the same cultural centre, within its more modest and social circumstances" (Karaman, 2001.[1963.], p. 12), so that "monumentality in scope and splendour in material are not within the reach of the province's limited economic resources". On the other hand, he believes that borderline art is one that "stands on the border of two essentially different art circles under the influence of both those circles. In such an area, different currents touch, intersect and intertwine, thus creating something interesting and new [...]" (Karaman, 2001.[1963.], p. 13). The last is peripheral art, id est the one that "at a certain distance from the leading cultural regions receives motives from several sides, adopts and processes them, developing an independent artistic activity on its own soil" (Karaman, 2001.[1963.], p. 13).

The symbiosis of Hartmuth's periodization and Karaman's categorization creates a theoretical framework that inaugurates four typologies of Ottoman mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina, namely: mosques of centre, edge mosques, borderline mosques, and regional mosques.

#### **MOSQUES OF CENTRE**

New aesthetic ideas emanate from the centre of artistic production, which became a canon in a certain period and for a certain region, which was Constantinople in the Ottoman period. In the Balkan provinces of the Ottoman Empire there were no buildings such as the Istanbul's Blue mosque (or Topkapı Palace) (Kiel, 1990, p. X), but architectural solutions that keep pace with the aesthetics of the centre are still recognizable. As this text focuses on mosques, it would mean that in Bosnia could be found mosques that do not lag behind the ones in Istanbul, and if they could be "transferred" to the capital by chance, they would not be different from the mosques of the capital.

Compared to other Balkan cities where the Ottomans left their mark, Sarajevo stands out as the most representative example of Ottoman architecture and urbanism (Kuban, 2010, pp. 588-589). Therefore, it is not surprising that in Sarajevo is found Gazi Husrev-bey's mosque, which "contains all the components of a large-scale complex" (Kuban, 2010, p. 589). Built in 1531 by Gazi Husrev-bey, the grandson of Sultan Bayezid II, this monumental complex contains all the elements of the Ottoman külliya: next to the mosque is an imaret, madrasa, hanikah, two turbes, hamam and arasta with a han. During the entire Ottoman period in Bosnia and Herzegovina, the grandeur of this project was never repeated, so it is not surprising why it was believed that no one other than the great Mimar Sinan was behind this building (Redžić, 1983, pp. 169-208). This hypothesis is untenable, because at the time of the construction of the Gazi Husrev-beg mosque, Mimar Sinan was not engaged in projects of sacral architecture. The floor plan of the Gazi Husrev-beg mosque is similar to early Constantinople monuments such as the Atik Ali Pasha mosque (1496/97) in Istanbul, with which it has the most in common: - with similar side rooms (tabhanas or tetimas) next to the central prayer area, half-dome on the southeast, and five domes above the porch (sofa). Due to the architectural complexity of the building and its decoration, researchers complian that the only architect that was capable of designing it was no one other than the chief sultan's architect, Alaüddin (Acem Esir Ali) (Sönmez, 1988; Dedeyev, B., Najafli, T., Uslu, R. 2014; Bilmiş, 2020), who also designed the Sultan Yavuz Selim mosque (Necipoglu, 2005, pp. 93-94), the palace of Pargalı Ibrahim Pasha, and the Çoban Mustafa Pasha mosque in Istanbul.

The bridge of the Grand Vizier Sokollu Mehmed Pasha in Višegrad is not the only building designed by Mimar Sinan in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The project for the Karadoz Bey mosque in Mostar, dated 1557/1558, is also attributed to this maestro of Ottoman architecture (Pašić, 1994, p. 67). After consulting several of Sinan's autobiographies (*Tezkiretü'l-Ebniye*, *Tezkiretü'l-Bünyān*, *Tuhfe'tül-Mi<sup>c</sup>mārīn*) it is truly confirmed that he designed the "honorable mosque for Sofi Mehmed Pasha in Herzegovina" (Crane, H., Akin E., 2006, pp. 67, 80, 93, 106, 355, 377). What confuses for a moment is the name of the legator, who is referred to as "Sofi Mehmed Pasha", but after a more meticulous analysis of the Sinan's autobiographies it is realized that slight omissions are nothing unusual. In addition, no other mosque was built in Mostar with more expressive features of architecture of centre and of Sinan's style than the Hajji Mehmedbeg Karadoz mosque. Mimar Sinan marked the 16th century Ottoman architecture, but "[...] it seems biased all valuable achievements and the autochthonous existence of renaissance processes in the Orient, attribute to Sinan's undoubted genius" (Čengić, 2008, p. 111). Court documents reveal the names of dozens of other architects who worked during the time of Mimar Sinan and who also showed remarkable talent (Dündar, 2002), like Mimar Ferhad who came to Sarajevo in 1559 to oversee the construction of Ali Pasha's mosque (Necipoglu, 2005, pp. 562, 565-566). Historical sources provide interesting information - Mimar Ferhad was in Sarajevo just to see how the works were going, while a completely different architect was supervising the entire construction of the mosque. In fact, Mimar Ferhad wanted to be personally convinced that the mosque in the west of the empire was being built according to the aesthetics of the centre. Compared to other mosques built in Bosnia and Herzegovina, "the supreme artistic level of the classical style of Ottoman architecture was reached on the building of the Ali Pasha Mosque, one of the most beautiful, and certainly the best proportioned mosques" (Kurto, 1997, p. 38).

#### **EDGE MOSQUES**

A small number of Bosnian mosques were lucky enough to be designed by an architect from Constantinople and to be carved by the most experienced masters. There are a large number of those "other mosques" that arose within the limits of the modest possibilities of the province. Of course, these mosques also tried to imitate the artistry of the metropolis, but the discrepancy between will and possibility gave (what is often recognized as) a provincial heritage. In the humanities, the term 'provincial' is a legacy of the colonial narrative and unfortunately has a hint of the primitive, the backward, the less valuable. In order to avoid misinterpretation of the architectural heritage that originated far from the capital (Kiel, 1990, p. X), the name 'edge mosque' will be inaugurated – because it originated on the very edge of Ottoman cultural influence.

The largest number of domed mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina have an almost standardized form, a dome above the square prayer space, a porch with three smaller domes, and a stone minaret leaning against the right side of the mosque's cube. This, of course, includes the mosques of the centre (e.g., Ali Pasha's mosque in Sarajevo), but also the edge mosques. Unlike the first ones, the edge mosques have a more rustic shape, poorer proportioning of the masses, but also a more stingy decoration. The number of 'edge mosques' is not negligible and it is not difficult to recognize them. This group includes the Buzadži Hadži Hasan (Logavina) mosque in Sarajevo (1555), the Sultan Selimova (Selimija) mosque in Knežina (1566-1992), the Lala-paša mosque in Livno (1567), etc. At first glance, it can be seen that these mosques do not have the grace of the architecture of the capital, to which they still strive. Their minarets are often low, stocky, and without stalactite decorations on the minaret gallery. The domes are either too low or too accentuated; that is, they have deviated. Their edginess is not only reflected in the architecture and architectural details, but also in the wall paintings such as the 18th century decoration on the mihrab of the Magribija mosque in Sarajevo, or the wall frescoes in the Mišćinaa mosque in Sarajevo, built in 1870.

The basic feature of these mosques is "edginess", and this term should suppress the ever-present name of 'provincial mosques'. In the context of Bosnian edge mosques, their edginess is determined by their geographical distance from the 'centre', but also by their conditional distance from aesthetic norms. It can be said that the edge mosques do not have the capacity to meet the high standards of the capital's architecture, but nonetheless they are no less Ottoman compared to the mosques of Istanbul.

#### **BORDERLINE MOSQUES**

Bosnia (Bosnian Eyalet), as the westernmost province of the Ottoman Empire, found itself on the border between the Orient and the Occident. Most often Bosnia's position is viewed as a political border, while it is forgotten that it was on the border of two different cultural phenomena. It's more fitting to say that Bosnia was a part of the Orient, but was also directly connected to the Occident. Therefore, it was to be expected that two different aesthetics would complement each other in Bosnia. When it comes to Bosnian mosques and borderline art, this means that Ottoman-era mosques have been influenced outside the main cultural circle.

From the time of the Ottoman presence in Bosnia, neighbouring countries went through various artistic and architectural periods, from the Renaissance, Baroque and Rococo to historicisms in the 19th century. After analysis of a few Bosnian mosques, deviations from Islamic-Ottoman aesthetics are obvious, and clear influences of European styles can be easily noticed.

The example of this artistic practice can be found in the mosque of Nesuh Aga Vučijaković in Mostar (around 1564), where the influence of the Dalmatian Renaissance is obvious (Hasandedić, 1990, pp. 22-24). The mosque is unconditionally Ottoman in form, but certain architectural elements and decorations are non-Ottoman. The late Gothic and early Renaissance styles are noticeable on the capitals, consoles, window frames, portal, and minbar. The presence of Dalmatian masters is confirmed not only on monuments, but also in historical sources (Zlatar, 2003).

Architects flirting with different architectural patterns can best be seen in the mosques of south-eastern Herzegovina, which Machiel Kiel sees as a, "blend of Islamic and Christian elements in the architecture of an outlying border area of the Balkans" (Kiel, 2011). This group includes the Sefer Aga mosque near Stolac (1611) (Kiel, 2011, pp. 65-68; Mujezinović, 1998, p. 390; Hasandedić, 1990, pp. 91-91), the Avdić mosque in Plana (Bileća) (Kiel, 2011, pp. 70-71; Hasandedić, 1990, pp. 174-175), and the mosque of Hasan Pasha Predojević in Bileća (Kiel, 2011, pp. 74-76; Hasandedić, 1990, pp. 167-171). They are characterized by a square prayer space, a four-pitched roof, and a square-based minaret. The most impressive feature of the mentioned mosques are the square stone minarets built exclusively on the territory of eastern Herzegovina. These buildings are a combination of Ottoman architecture and the architecture of Dalmatia, which in the end caused this interesting symbiosis on the border of the Islamic world. Mosques with square minarets certainly deserve a thorough study and are certainly not the only monuments worthy of attention with a noticeable direct influence of European styles. Some researchers believe that these mosques and their minarets owe their shape to social conventions and the technological limitations of local builders (Hartmuth, 2018, p. 189), but we are still of the opinion that they were created under the influence of Dalmatian campaniles, in the same way as Bosnian clock towers were influenced by Romanesque, Gothic, and Baroque styles (Kreševljaković, 1956; Čelić, 1991, p. 354; Pašić, 1994, pp. 190-192).

#### **REGIONAL MOSQUES**

It is indisputable that Bosnia, as a province of the Ottoman Empire, followed the 'instructions' for the construction of its mosques, but it also can not be overlooked that there were found new solutions which have enriched the Ottoman architectural tradition. Bosnia's contribution is reflected in the mosques with wooden minarets, which were realized "in the 'local' architectural language" (Bećirbegović, 1990, p. 11). Compared to mosques inspired by the aesthetics of the centre, the 'regional mosques' were created thanks to local masters who "relying heavily on the tradition of folk architecture and natural conditions of the place and region [...] created indigenous forms of mosques with wooden minarets [...]"(Bećirbegović, 1990, p. 214). The prevalence of mosques with wooden minarets is best illustrated by data from 1933, when 786 mosques with wooden minarets were recorded; id est, they accounted for 70% of the total number of mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina; examples include: the Ašik Memije mosque in Sarajevo (16th century) (Bećirbegović, 1990, pp. 96-98), the White mosque in Tuzla (16th century) (Bećirbegović, 1990, p. 107), the Podzvizd mosque (Velika Kladuša, 17th century) (Bećirbegović, 1990, pp. 75-77), etc. These mosques do not aspire to large dimensions or proportions, but are extremely valuable because of their authenticity (Jahić, 2019, p. 1). We cannot help but remember the words of Džemal Čelić, who wrote that "a Bosniak, at the moment when he converted to Islam and changed his earlier name to a Muslim one, did not demolish the house in which he lived until then", but adapted "self-acquired cultural heritage [...], and that heritage to itself" (Čelić, 1991, p. 348). Certainly, in Čelićs words one can appreciate the authenticity of the Bosnian mosque with a wooden minaret.

Ayverdi, E. H. (2000) [1979.] Avrupa'da Osmanlı Mimârî Eserleri: Bulgaristan-Yunanistan-Arnavutluk. 2nd ed. İstanbul: İstanbul Fetih Cemiyeti.

Ayverdi, E. H. (2000) [1979.] Avrupa'da Osmanlı Mimârî Eserleri: Romanya-Macaristan. 2. ed. İstanbul: İstanbul Fetih Cemiyeti.

Ayverdi, E. H. (2000) [1979.] Avrupa'da Osmanlı Mimârî Eserleri: Yugoslavya. 2nd ed. İstanbul: İstanbul Fetih Cemiyeti.

Bećirbegović, M. (1990) Džamije sa drvenom munarom u Bosni i Hercegovini. Sarajevo: Veselin Masleša.

Bejtić, A. (1953) Spomenici osmanlijske arhitekture u Bosni i Hercegovini. *Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju*, Volume III-IV (1952-53), pp. 229-297.

Dedeyev, B., Najafli, T., Uslu, R. (2014) Osmanlı İmparatorluğunda Baş Mimarlığa Kadar Yükselen Tebrizli Mimar Ali'nin Hayatı ve Eserleri. *Turkish Studies* -International Periodical For The Languages, Literature

and History of Turkish or Turkic, Volume 9/4, Spring, pp. 329-340.

Bilmiş, H. G. (2020) Acem Ali Kimdir? Osmanlı Dönemi Hassa Baş Mimarı Alaeddin Ali b. Abdullah'ın Kişiliği ve Mesleki Kimliği Üzerine Bir İnceleme. *MANAS Sosyal Araştırmalar Dergisi*, Volume 9 / 2, Nisan, pp. 1089-1100.

Čelić, D. (1991) Domaće i orijentalno u materijalnom kulturnom naslijeđu bosansko-hercegovačkih Muslimana. *Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju*, Tom. 41, pp. 347-357.

Čengić, N. (2008) Begova džamija kao djelo umjetnosti : estetska metamorfoza kroz stoljeća i posljednje konzervacije originaliteta. Sarajevo: Sarajevo-Publishing.

Dündar, A. (2002) XVI. Yüzyıl Bazı Osmanlı Mimarları. Ankara Ünivarsitesi İlahiyat Fakültesi Dernisi Nisan/anril

Ankara Üniversitesi İlahiyat Fakültesi Dergisi, Nisan/april, Volume 43 / 1, Nisan, pp. 231-262.

Goodwin, G. (2003) A History of Ottoman Architecture. London: Thames & Hudson. Grabar, A. (1968) L'Art du Moyen-Age en Europe Orientale. Paris: Albin Michel.

Hadjinicolaou, N. (1983) Kunstzentren und periphere Kunst. *kritische berichte,* Volume Bd. 11 Nr. 4., pp. 36-56.

Hadjinicolaou, N. (2020) Art Centers and Peripheral Art [A Lecture at the University of Hamburg, October 15, 1982]. *ARTMargins*, June, Volume 9 (2), pp. 119-140.

Hartmuth, M. (2011) Centres and peripheries in Ottoman architecture - Rediscovering a Balkan heritage. Sarajevo: Cultural Heritage without Borders.

Hartmuth, M. (2011) The history of centre-periphery relations as a history of style in Ottoman provincial architecture. Sarajevo, Cultural Heritage without Borders, pp. 18-29.

Hartmuth, M. (2018) Mosque-Building on the Ottoman-Venetian Frontier, circa 1550–1650: The Phenomenon of Square-Tower Minarets Revisited. *Muqarnas*, Volume XXXV, pp. 175-191.

Hasandedić, H. (1990) *Muslimanska baština u istočnoj Hercegovini*. Sarajevo: El-Kalem : Gazi Husrevbegova biblioteka.

Crane, H., Akin E., (2006) Sinan's Autobiographies: Five Sixteenth-century Texts (Muqarnas, Supplements). Leiden: Brill Academic Publishers.

Jahić, E. (2019) The Neighbourhood Mosque with wooden minaret in Bosnia and Herzegovina from 16th and 17th century: Four examples of Restoration in Tuzla Region. *METU Journal of the Faculty of architecture*, pp. 1-22.

Karaman, L. (2001) [1963.] Problemi periferijske umjetnosti: o djelovanju domaće sredine u umjenosti hrvatskih krajeva. 2 ed. Zagreb: Društvo povijesničara umjetnosti Hrvatske.

Kiel, M. (1990) Studies on the Ottoman architecture of the Balkans. Aldershort i Vermont: Variorum i Gower Publishing Co. Kiel, M. (2005) Un héritage non désiré : le patrimoine architectural islamique ottoman dans l'Europe du Sud-Est, 1370–1912 (Unwished Heritage: Ottoman Islamic Architectural Patrimony in South-Eastern Europe 1370-1912). Études balkaniques (Online), Volume 12, pp. 15-82.

Kiel, M. (2011) The campanile-minarets of the southern Herzegovina: a blend of Islamic and Christian elements in the architecture of an outlying border area of the Balkans its spread in the past and sur vival until our tim. In: M. Hartmuth, ed. Centres and peripheries in Ottoman architecture: rediscovering a Balkan heritage. Sarajevo : Stockholm: Cultural Heritage without Borders, pp. 60-79.

Kreševljaković, H. (1956) Sahat-kule u Bosni i Hercegovini: prilog za studij konzervacije. *Naše starine,* Volume III, pp. 17-32.

Kuban, D. (2010) *Ottoman architecture.* Woodbridge, Suffolk (Inglaterra): Antique Collector's Club.

Kurto, N. (1997) Sarajevo : 1462-1992. Sarajevo: Oko.

Ljubo, K. (2001) Problemi periferijske umjetnosti: o djelovanju domaće sredine u umjetnosti hrvatskih krajeva. 2. izd. ed. Zagreb: Društvo povijesničara umjetnosti Hrvatske.

Mujezinović, M. (1998) Islamska epigrafika Bosne i Hercegovine (Bosanska krajina, Zapadna Bosna i Hercegovina). 2nd ed. Sarajevo: Sarajevo-Publishing.

Nametak, A. (1939) Islamski kulturni spomenici turskoga perioda u Bosni i Hercegovini. Sarajevo: Državna štamparija.

Necipoglu, G. (2005) The age of Sinan : architectural culture in the Ottoman Empire. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Pašić, A. (1994) Islamic Architecture in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Istanbul: Research Centre for Islamic History, Art and Culture (IRCICA). Redžić, H. (1983) Studije o islamskoj arhitektonskoj baštini. 1st ur. Sarajevo: Veselin Masleša.

Sönmez, Z. (1988) *TDV İslâm Ansiklopedisi*. [Online] Available at: <u>https://islamansiklopedisi.org.tr/acem-ali</u> [Accessed 18 2 2021].

Zlatar, B. (2003) Utjecaj primorskih majstora na izgradnju nekih objekata u BiH u osmansko doba. Znakovi vremena : časopis za filozofiju, religiju, znanost i društvenu praksu, pp. 68-71.



# THE BAZAAR MOSQUE PRISHTINA

#### Kaltrina Thaçi

Teaching Assistant Faculty of Architecture, University of Prishtina/ Program Manager at CHwB Kosova

#### **Granit Cenaj**

Building Inspector Municipality of Prishtina

#### Florina Jerliu

Associate Professor University of Prishtina "Hasan Prishtina"

### ABSTRACT

The Bazaar Mosque (Çarshi Mosque) marks the beginning of Ottoman architecture in the city of Prishtina. The foundations of this mosque were laid in 1389 by Sultan Bayezid, while its construction was completed in 1440 by Fatih Sultan Mehmet. Considered to be one of the oldest mosques in Kosovo, it is also encountered in historic documents as the 'Stone Mosque', as it was completely built by stones, including its minaret. Located on the western edge of Bazaar (destroyed after WWII), this mosque also played an important role in the shaping of the new social-urban fabric of Prishtina.

Its physical transformations started in 1902, when Sultan Abdul Hamid II added a two-level porch inspired by western classical architecture. This historic period marks the early modernization of the city: a dozen landmarks were built and many pre-existing landmarks were physically transformed. With this intervention in the mosque, the new administrative complex in Prishtina gained the representative features of the modernizing socio-urban setting.

In 2012, the Stone Mosque lost some of its architectural treasures as a result of new conservation works. The significant classical porch that heralded the modernization tendencies in the city was replaced by a new three-domed concrete porch, thus wiping out an important milestone in the urban history of the capital city, Prishtina (also the former center of the Vilayet of Kosovo). Its degradation continued through the years since not only was the mosque never fully conserved, but it was left in an abandoned state, falling prey to vandalism and neglect, covering its pristine beauty by the unpleasant scaffolding even now.

This paper aims to draw out the importance of the Bazaar Mosque, in terms of urban-socialcultural developments in the city of Prishtina, starting from its erection until its abandonment. Moreover, the paper will analyze the causes and effects of the current state of degradation of this mosque. Finally, this study will try to emphasize the importance of contextual interpretation of heritage, and its role in the adjustment of the urban narrative, which in turn impacts the active preservation and promotion of the heritage site, specifically, the site of the Bazaar Mosque in Prishtina.

#### Keywords: Bazaar Mosque, Prishtina, conservation, architecture, socio-urban impact

### **INTRODUCTION**

The Ottoman period is an important stage in the study of the socio-urban history of Kosovo's settlements. Documents from the 20<sup>th</sup> century, compiled by scholars of the former Yugoslavia with a focus on future plans, do not provide substantial data on the importance of the socio-urban as well as economic development of these settlements. The historic documentation on spatial and demographic structure of the settlements has also left much room for interpretation, which has often led to speculation related to the whereabouts, socio-economic importance of, and heritage of certain settlements. One explanation can be partly based on the fact that the historical records of the European Turkish settlements between the 16<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> centuries were partial, and sometimes incorrect, especially data concerning location, population, and especially any data of economic or military importance for the Kosovo settlements. However, relying on both Ottoman as well as European sources, we may infer that Prishtina, as well as the nearby town of Vushtrri, were important administrative centers of the Vilayet of Kosovo, while the mining town of Artana (Novobrdo), continued to be the region's most important economic center, and "a major contributor to the Sultan's treasure." (Warrander & Knaus, 2007, p.9). However, historical records offer no overview on Prishtina's

urban growth during the period between the 15<sup>th</sup> and 16<sup>th</sup> centuries, although the historical records for this period indicate major urban, demographic, and economic devastation as a result of long wars. From the 17<sup>th</sup> century onwards, historical records indicate that in the region of Prishtina, the mining activity had ceased, agricultural land was abandoned, and trade had become the sole source of income. (Altic, 2007, p.67) The commercial character of the region and of the whole of Kosovo was strengthened in the following century.

As far as the preserved material evidence show, the most reliable evidence for Prishtina's socio-urban growth during the Ottoman era can be found in the inner city of Prishtina, along with a few sites in its surrounding settlements. In the inner city, only mosques, and more specifically, the main mosques, have survived from the Ottoman era, while many public buildings such as schools (maktabs and madrasas), libraries, inns, public kitchens (imaretes), and bazaars (çarshi) were demolished during the socialist rule. Given the fact that mosques constitute an important part of the register of public architecture of the early Ottoman period in Kosovo, historical interpretations and aspects of cultural heritage - including descriptions on building structures along with spatial elements, architecture, decoration, proportion, painted decorations, and other stylistic details - have been available to the public, whether through academic and commercial publications, or through various television reports. Nonetheless, narratives of singular monuments do not provide insight into their socio-urban influence, thus making it difficult to comprehend the city's built heritage as a complex organism, and monuments' urban settings as a fundamental determinant of a city's diverse values and urban identity.

In order to contribute to the contextual interpretation of heritage and its role in its active preservation, this paper focuses in the oldest mosque in Prishtina, the Bazaar Mosque, drawing attention to the social and urban role that the mosque has played in defining the historic center, and in forming the character of the city, from the past to the present.

#### **1. THE BAZAAR AND ITS MOST PROMINENT MOSQUE**

The morphological transformation of Prishtina during the Ottoman period is difficult to trace due to the limited information and paucity of resources on the subject. However, in this paper we rely on the study of our co-author, who suggests four phases in the development of Prishtina during the Ottoman period (Jerliu, 2014): Phase 1) The beginning of the Ottoman period (1389 -1423) - the period of vassalship with the Ottomans; the establishment of the Bazaar area near the first Sultan's Mosque, and the checkpoint on the road to Novi Pazar; Phase 2) The Early Ottoman period (1460-1470 until the period 'before 1569') - 1569 is the year of population's registration, and the data analysis helps to identify the development of the 'outer ring' of mosques, respectively, mahallas (neighborhoods), which have defined the border of the Old Prishtina; this border did not change until 1878; Phase 3) The Ottoman period ('before 1569' until 1878) - a period during which the 'inner ring' of mosques was created, indicating that the urban development of Prishtina was based on the densification rather than on the expansion of the city beyond the 'ring' of mosques built before 1569; Phase 4) The Ottoman Modern period (1878 until the fall of the Empire 1912) - a period during which the city gained most of its administrative and public buildings, in the new spirit of modernization tendencies under the western influence.

Sources indicate that the foundations of the prominent Mosque of Sultan Murat I, were laid in 1389 by Sultan Bayezid, while its construction was completed in 1440 by Fatih Sultan Mehmet. This places the building within the first phase, as

specified above. Being located on the western edge of the Bazaar (destroyed after the WWII), the mosque came to be known mostly as the Bazaar Mosque (*Çarshi mosque*), thus attaining socio-spatial attributes of the destructed Bazaar, but also playing an important role in guarding the memory of the old town, in the context of shaping the new social-urban fabric of Prishtina.

The first known physical transformation of the mosque was carried out in 1902, when Sultan Abdul Hamid II replaced an older, traditional Ottoman porch with a new two-level porch inspired by western classical architecture, which in terms of classification as per our study, puts the mosque also in phase four, respectively, within the Modern Ottoman period.

#### 1.1 The old bazaar of Prishtina

From its beginnings, the Old Bazaar of Prishtina was the urban nucleus and the socio-economic and cultural center of the city. By the time of the visit of the well-known Ottoman traveloguer Celebi in Prishtina in 1660, the Bazaar had already established its urban features as an important trading center that served the town and its surrounding villages. The presence of bazaar shops, as well as of hammams, in terms of both number and quality, as noted by Celebi, indicates the prosperity of the place. Celebi did not include information on the existence of *bezistans* in Prishtina, which is an indication of the city's average level of growth in the 17<sup>th</sup> century. However, according to Dankoff (2006), Çelebi had a general principle when describing bazaars located in the lands of the Empire; he would assure the reader that in all bazaars, whether they had a covered part (*bezistan*) or not, the economic life was prosperous. (Dankoff, 2006, p.49-50)

Historical sources reveal that the Bazaar of Prishtina, as narrated by Celebi, was destroyed *en masse* during the 19<sup>th</sup> century by fire or arson (in the years 1859, 1863) and as a result of the war with Serbia in the years 1877-1878. (Municipality of Prishtina, 1987, p.17) Yet, as stated in Nusic's notes about 30 years later, the Bazaar had recovered, and in the early 1900s it counted within it approximately 500 shops. (Nusic, 1902)

In addition to being the main area of the city, the Bazaar was also the site of religious and other public buildings such as the Synagogue, the Bazaar Mosque, the Old Hammam (today the ruins visible in the courtyard of the Parliament) as well as inns. The area of inns occupied the eastern side of the Bazaar, and the road that ran between the inns and the Bazaar's shops defined the western perimeter of the Old Bazaar.



**Plate 1.** The Bazaar of Prishtina in 1913 (Elsie, R., 2008)

During the ex-Yugoslav system, the Bazaar was demolished by urbanism, making room for new state institutions. The Bazaar Mosque was the only building that was not part of this planning scheme and was later designated a cultural monument, as part of the so-called "Old Baazar Mosque complex with Jashar Pasha Mosque, the Old Fountain, the Clock Tower, and the Museum of Kosovo". Except for a few photographs showing the bazaar during its destruction in late 1940s and early 1950s, no written records about the sociospatial and physical aspects of the bazaar were produced nor preserved by the previous socialist regime. Based on the photographs, one may identify an atmosphere of the place: the views that frame the Old Bazaar convey an image of a place with urban and architectural integrity of a scale similar to other bazaars of Kosovo. However, the physical condition of the architectural structures, which appear to be somewhat vague is rather comprehendible when having in mind the devastating context of Kosovo after World War II. The emergence of the autochromes of the Albert Khan Collection from 1913 (Elsie, 2008) enables further interpretation/observation of urban and architectural details of the Bazaar. What can be noted is that in 1913, the Prishtina Bazaar was paved with Albanian cobblestones (Arnavut kallderm), which were very famous throughout the Ottoman Empire, while the shop fronts had traditional timber shutters, typical of bazaars in Kosovo and in the region. Perhaps the Bazaar's strongest point was not its architectural form and details; the atmosphere in Kahn's photos conveys an important aspect of the city's social dimension; that is, the poverty and post-wartime occupation, with Serb soldiers standing on one side of the road, and Albanians peering through the doors of their shops.

If preserved, the Old Bazaar, which embodied the city's most vital socioeconomic, cultural, and political aspects, could have had a great potential to shape Prishtina's heritage and identity today.

#### 1.3 The Bazaar Mosque

The Bazaar Mosque located at the western end of the main street of the Old Town, appears as a welcoming gate to the historic area of Prishtina. As mentioned earlier, the foundation of this mosque was laid in 1389 by the son of Sultan Murat, Bajazit, while the building itself was completed by Sultan Mehmet Fatih in 1440, who twenty years later built his mosque in the nearby area. People refer to it as Çarshi (Bazaar) Mosque, as it was located near the former Old Bazaar, and is also known as *Tash* Mosque (*'tash'* in Turkish means stone), as it was built entirely of stones, including the minaret. In historical sources, the mosque is also named *'Sagir Mosque'* as well as *'Muradije Mosque'*. (Vermica, 1997, p. 50)

The building belongs to the typology of early Ottoman period, with only one space in a square floor plan of about 10m by 10m from the inside, and walls of stone block of about 1.3m in thickness. The two-level porch, built in the spirit of western classicism by Sultan Abdulhamid II in 1902, was demolished 110 years later (in 2012) and at the time of this writing the mosque continues to be abandoned and behind the restoration scaffolding. Little of what can be seen behind the scaffolding suggests a new porch made of concrete, analogous to the porch of the Great Mosque (King's Mosque, or Sultan Fatih Mosque) in Prishtina. It should be recalled that Sultan Abdulhamid II had also ordered the interior decoration on the walls of the mosque in the 'secco' technique, as well as some repairs in the upper part of the minaret. This historical and stylistic period corresponds to what in this study is discussed as a period of early modernization of Prishtina in which, the stylistic intervention of 1902 became the symbol of the modernizing capital city (Jerliu, 2014). The introduction of the classical portico in the oldest mosque in the city is also a narrative on the modernization tendencies in the religious domain of the society and the state.



#### Plate 2.

The mosque before and after removing the classical porch (https://njekomb.org/konservimi-i-xhamise-se-gurit-dhexhamise-se-madhe-ne-prishtine/)





#### Plate 3.

The current condition of the Bazaar Mosque (By authors, 2021)

The major undertaking of the 2012 mosque conservation works consisted of the replacement by analogy of the classical portico

with the so called 'original portico' with three small domes. Unfortunately, the restoration works have undermined the aforementioned aspects of city's modernization, by focusing the restoration aim solely on the stylistic and historic-material features of the building in the pre-Sultan Abdulhamid II period. In this way, the symbolisms of societal transformation of Kosovo at the beginning of the twentieth century, as embedded in the mosque's classical portico, is partially compromised and risks further alienation, if the memory on its purpose fades with time.
# 2. THE MODERNIZATION(S)' PERIOD

#### 2.1 Ottoman modernization of the mosque's setting

The period of changes brought by the 1876 Ottoman constitution also marked a new stage in the development of Prishtina as the center of the Vilayet of Kosovo (1875-1888). In this new context as a capital city, new military and central administration buildings were built in the city based on the traditional European architecture of the 19<sup>th</sup> century, in terms of both use and style.

Central functions of the reformed Ottoman Empire in Prishtina, as the center of the Vilayet of Kosovo, were mainly located in the historic center of the city. The main concentration took place near the Bazaar Mosque, opposite the eastern perimeter of the old Bazaar. The first and most prominent building erected in this period is the central military administration building, once the 'Ucumed konagi', today the building is home to the Museum of Kosovo. The building was erected adjacent to the Bazaar Mosque and thus it contributed to its setting in particular, and to the socio-urban context of the old city in general.

The new building of the courthouse was constructed on the side of the museum. The local administration office (Beledyie) was built adjacent to the courthouse, right behind the Bazaar Mosque, and on the right side of the Museum two one-story structures were either built or adapted into public buildings which, based on Nusic's records, might have accommodated the police station, post office and telegraph, savings bank, and other services (Nusic, 1902. p.8-9). These structures, together with the building of Beledyie, were destroyed after 1912.



#### Plate 4.

In terms of urban layout, the building of the central government (now the Museum) defined the axis of this central city complex. It was positioned between two almost parallel The center of Prishtina during the modernization period under the Ottoman Empire, showing the new socio-urban setting of the Bazaar Mosque (Jerliu, 2014)

streets in a way that its front façade would face the bazaar, and together with the courthouse on its left and the services on its right, it generated a regular shaped block. In terms of architecture, we observe the influence of western neoclassical forms, and a vocabulary of architectural detail which incorporated basic ideas of order, balance, and harmony, through regular shapes and axial symmetry. As observed in Plate 3, the Bazar Mosque had gained the classical porch, in order to establish an architectural harmony in the modernizing urban setting of Prishtina. Through this intervention in context, during this phase of development, the Bazaar Mosque and its setting was recognized as a sociocultural and historical landmark, a representative part of the city, as well as the central political and social space of the reformed capital city.

#### 2.2 Ex-Yugoslav modernization of the mosque's setting

With the establishment of communist rule of the former Yugoslavia in Prishtina, the centuries-old heritage of the city became subject to planned destruction. Therefore, only a dozen buildings dating back to the late Ottoman period, also the period of the early modernization of Kosovo, have survived. The heritage of the city of Prishtina continued to be destroyed under the motto 'destroy the old, to build the new', as spelled out in the first urban plan of 1950/53. The demolition of the bazaar and the construction of new residential complexes and administrative buildings began, as alleged, with great enthusiasm. (Sylejmani, 2010)

Since 1947, the Old Bazaar had been the target of modernist intervention. Initially, the *bezistan* was demolished to make room for the building of the former Regional People's Committee for Kosovo (*Oblasni Narodni Odbor za Kosovo*), today the building of the Assembly of Kosovo. Forced by the postwar regime, the shops were demolished by the shopkeepers themselves, with the assistance orof their families, oror more precisely, those family members who survived persecution and execution. (Jerliu and Navakazi, 2019)



#### Plate 5.

The demolishing of the bazaar of Prishtina, n.d. (Municipality Archive of Prishtina, retrieved in 2018)

The new modern state administration complex that was built in the location of the Old Bazaar set the scene for the new national representation of Kosovo in Yugoslavia. The

symbolic meaning of the space was transformed through the erection of a commemorative monument to "Brotherhood and Unity" at the central part of the former bazaar area. The role of the new monument was threefold: in

spatial terms, it intruded into the city's skyline dominated by tall minarets, in socio-political terms, it heralded the new political order and new national representation of Kosovo in Yugoslavia (Jerliu and Navakazi, 2019), and from an architectural perspective, it promised a modern future.



Plate 6.

The "Brotherhood and Unity" square and monument, with the Bazaar Mosque in the background (mapio.net/pi/p-53190737)

# 3. THE BAZAAR MOSQUE: RESTORATION AND ITS ROLE

#### 3.1 The restoration process of the Bazaar Mosque

The initiative for the restoration of the Bazaar Mosque in 2007 by the Institute of Kosovo for the Protection of Monuments (IKPM), which was partly implemented in 2011, had as its main objective the mitigation of damages caused by the long lack of maintenance. Thus, the restoration works addressed only the technical measures of the building and consisted of: cleaning the masonry from pollution and biological colonization, repairing cracks by injection, reinforcing perimetric walls by inserting carbon rods, and covering the dome with lead. A critical moment of the 2007 restoration project was also 'the reconstruction' of the porch. According to the project, the more than 100 year old porch was to be demolished and replaced with a new one which, according to IKPM, was the original porch of the mosque. (Ec ma ndryshe, 2014)



#### *Plate 7.* The floorplan of the mosque before the last intervention (Besnik Hykolli, 2018)

The implementation of the Bazaar Mosque conservation and restoration project is described in detail in a research report

conducted by the cultural heritage specialized local NGO "Ec ma Ndryshe" in 2014. According to the report, the conservation works started in 2011 after an agreement was signed between the Municipality of Prishtina, as a donor of the project, and the IKPM, as a contractor. From 2011 to 2013, the conservation works were partially completed, but with significant delays. Although the works were scheduled to be completed in 2013, they have not yet been completed (Ec ma ndryshe, 2014).

In June 2018, a memorandum was signed between the Ministry of Culture, Youth, and Sport (MCYS), the Turkish International Cooperation and Development Agency (TIKA), and the Islamic Community of Kosovo (ICK), aiming to continue the restoration works (Media Ndertimi, 2019). Ever since signing the memorandum, no initiative has been undertaken regarding the conservation of the Bazaar Mosque, and the monument still stands behind scaffolding. Left to the mercy of time, the mosque conveys a vague image and message of institutional and community will to preserve the historical and cultural, as well as the mosque's multi-layered attributes. Moreover, the never-ending 'conservation of the mosque' presents a memory on the verge of extinction: the memory of the role that the mosque and it's setting once had in the forming of the modern core of the capital city of Prishtina.

# 3.2 The restoration and the role of the Bazaar Mosque in the city

#### fabric

Societies have long sought to protect and preserve their cultural heritage, for reasons ranging from education to historical research to the desire to reinforce a sense of identity. Based on this statement, the conservation works in the

Bazaar Mosque, which also include the reconstruction of the porch, create confusion regarding a significant period of the modernization of the city of Prishtina. In addition to the destruction of historic buildings during the period of the former Yugoslavia – which caused the loss of the city's Ottoman heritage – the loss of classicist features through the recent intervention is another step forward in the alienation of the city's important milestone and the interruption of its historical continuity.

Reconstruction has traditionally been criticized by heritage conservation professionals because it has the potential to distort history and generate new problems. (Cameron, 2017) Although the restoration project of the mosque ascertains that the new porch is based on the original state of the building, the destruction of the classicist porch, cannot be justified on the grounds of the alleged originality of the new porch. This significant layer, which over time had also gained an antiquarian value, is important for Prishtina because it conveyed the beginnings of modernization of the city, in line with other places in the Balkans and beyond.

Drawing from the present state of the mosque, with restoration works being unfinished, we as well as the rationale we present about its socio-urban role for the modernizing city, we argue that the continuation of works in the future should consider reinstatement of the classicist portico.

In the urban scale, the reinstated classicist portico would return the clear image and memory of an almost compact complex, designed according to an urban and architectural concept, as introduced in the period of Prishtina's modernization at the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century.

In order to adopt to the contemporary life of the city, we argue that the Bazaar Mosque setting should be redesigned, initially by defining the area as the first modern historic center of Prishtina and by integrating it with the rest of the city. The proposal in Plate 7 is an integrated conservation approach, which bridges the historic center of Prishtina with Mother Theresa boulevard and the modern city of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. (Jerliu, F., *et al.*, 2013, p. 21).

The aforementioned interventions, in architectural and urban scale, would reinstate the active role of the mosque in its own spatial context, as well as in the socio-spatial and cultural context of the city fabric.



#### Plate 8.

The integration of monuments of the historic center of Prishtina's early modernization with the Mother Theresa Square and the modern cluster of the 20th century. (Jerliu, F., et al., 2013, p. 21)

## CONCLUSION

Throughout its historic development, Prishtina and its historic zone went through various socio-political changes, which impacted the conception of the Bazaar Mosque's setting as the center of the city. This context was changed during the communist system of the former Yugoslavia; the Bazaar area was completely destroyed and the new city center emerged in its location. The Bazaar Mosque was not destroyed and as such it remained a testimony of the pre-socialist socio-economic and political nucleus of Prishtina in general, and of the Bazaar specifically, only by retaining its name: Bazaar Mosque. By guarding this popular name of the mosque, regardless of the material destruction of the area, Prishtina managed to preserve the intangible values of the Bazaar, embodied in the memory and heritage of the city and its people.

In 2012, the Stone Mosque lost some of its value as a result of conservation/ reconstruction works that implied the replacement of its classical porch with a new, three-domed concrete porch, thus wiping out an important milestone in the history of the capital city Prishtina (former center of the Vilayet of Kosovo). Its degradation continued through the years, since not only was it never fully conserved/reconstructed, but it was left in an abandoned state, allowed to fall prey to vandalism and neglect, covering its pristine beauty with the unpleasant scaffolding even now.

Based on the mosque's state of affairs, its significance in the historic interpretation and presentation of the city's values, and drawing from the potential of the mosque to narrate the most important moment of the city's modernization, we suggest that no historical period of cultural heritage sites should be demolished and substituted for the sake of a sort of analogy; each period is considered important either in terms of its historical, cultural, architectural or social value. In our case, the socio-cultural set of values prevail, as they are embodied, not in the building or its close setting alone, but in the entire city as a living and developing organism.

Finally, the cultural heritage of Prishtina in general, and the Bazaar Mosque in particular, should be valued and preserved in its totality and without prioritizing one period over another or one set of values over another. These buildings narrate various social strata and architectural layers in time and place, each leaving a footprint in our history and collective memory.

Altic, Mirela Slikan (2007) *Gjeografia Historike e Kosoves* (*Historical geography of Kosovo*), Union of Albanian Communities in the Republic of Croatia

Besnik Hykolli (2018) *Restoration of the Stone Mosque.* Unpublished Master Thesis at the Faculty of Architecture, University of Prishtina, mentored by Florina Jerliu.

Cameron, Christina (2017) UNESCO. Reconstruction: Changing attitudes. Available at: https://en.unesco.org/ courier/july-september-2017/reconstruction-changingattitudes\_(accessed 10/11/2021)

Dankoff, Robert. (2006) An Ottoman Mentality: The World of Evliya Çelebi. 2nd ed. Brill Academic Publishers.

EC MA NDRYSHE (2014) Press release: The restoration of the Bazaar Mosque in Prishtina is not completed this year either. Available at: https://www.ecmandryshe. org/repository/docs/140721120707\_As\_kete\_vit\_nuk\_ perfundon\_restaurimi\_i\_Xhamise\_se\_Carshise\_ne\_ Prishtine\_1\_.pdf

Elsie, Robert (2008) Albania and Kosova in Colour, 1913: the Autochromes of the Albert Kahn Collection. Skanderbeg Books.

Jerliu, Florina, et.al. (2013) Prishtina Dynamic City-Knowledge and education: key factors for the future development of the inner city of Prishtina. Archis Intervention Prishtina.

Jerliu, F. (2014) Reinterpretacija Prištine: Ispitivanje trijade naslijede-memorija-identitet u savremenom kontekstu. Unpublished doctorate thesis. Faculty of Architecture, University of Sarajevo.

Jerliu, Florina & Navakazi, Vlora (2018) The Socialist Modernization of Prishtina: Interrogating Types of Urban and Architectural Contributions to the City. Mesto a dejiny, 2018, Vol. 7 | 2, pp. 55-74

Media Ndertimi (2019) One year from the memorandum, the Bazaar Mosque in Prishtina is in the same condition. Available at: https://ndertimi.info/arkiva/nje-vit-ngamemorandumi-xhamia-e-carshise-ne-prishtine-ne-gjendjete-njejte (accessed 1/10/2021)

Municipality of Prishtina (1987) Prishtina Urban Plan 2000-PUP 2000.

Nusic, Branislav (1902) Kosovo: Opis Zemlje i Naroda. Knjiga 2. Izdanje Matice Srpske, Novi Sad

Sylejmani, Sherafedin (2010) *Prishtina ime.* Java Multimedia Prduction, Prishtina

Vermica, Raif (1997) *Pristine Camilleri*. Turk Democratic Birligi. Kitab Yayinlari 2, Prizren

Warrander, Gail & Knaus, Verena (2007) Kosovo. Bradt Travel Guides.



# CONVERGENCE THROUGH COURTYARDS: SPATIAL IDENTITY AND MEANING IN XI'AN'S GREAT MOSQUE

**Mohammed Alajmi** Kuwait University

**Xiao Hu** University of Idaho

# Abstract:

As one of the earliest mosques in China, the Great Mosque of Xi'an (also known as the Huajuexiang Mosque) was built in 742 AD and has undergone multiple reconstructions. It is an active place of worship for local Muslims while serving as a popular tourist site for non-Muslim visitors. Unlike mosques in other countries, this mosque has maintained strong Chinese architectural traditions such as timber frame structures, curved roofs, and wooden ornaments. The building layout, derived from courtyard-style residential architecture, consists of five courtyards along a long east-west axis. The presence of Islamic elements such as the orientation towards Mecca, Arabic calligraphies, and the prayer hall are well incorporated into the entire mosque complex. In short, the Great Mosque of Xi'an is an excellent example of combining traditional Chinese architectural forms with Islamic religious activities.

As a place of worship, mosques foster a meaningful relationship between people and God (*Allah*). Mosques can help identify and orient people's faith and beliefs through physical symbols and their meaning of social-cultural behaviors. This paper examines the spatial meanings of courtyards of the Great Mosque of Xi'an by analyzing how the courtyards, a form of traditional residential architecture, was transformed into a meaningful Islamic symbol. Specifically, this paper uses courtyards at the Great Mosque of Xi'an as a case to demonstrate how different cultural meanings were presented and converged through physical spaces by the spatial articulation of religious activities and their functions.

The findings will bring a better understanding of a unique mosque architecture that is characterized by architectural forms different from the mainstream Islamic world but still performing the same purposes and activities.

Keywords: China, mosque, courtyard, spatial identity, Islamic architecture

# 1. Introduction

Comprehending meanings is a basic instinct of the soul and a primal need of people living in a meaningful world. The range of existing meanings can be found in a person's daily life. Thus, a place implies the establishment of a meaningful relationship between a person and a given environment. Schulz (1985) observes that the relationship consisted of an act of identification, that is, a sense of belonging to a certain place. Human beings find themselves when they settle somewhere, and their being-in-the-world is thereby determined. As a result, humans can comprehend meanings through symbols, which give substance to and embody abstract concepts and ideas to turn the unknowable into the knowable, the intangible into the tangible, and the intricate into the simple.

Architecture can be considered a system of symbols. By the availability of certain materials and the constraints and capabilities of certain technologies, human beings can construct a space, which becomes a shelter not only for their physical needs of daily life but also for their intrapsychic peace. Architecture is more than art, because it produces the domains of human society, separating the inner from the outer by creating layers of distances. More importantly, those layers of distances are arranged by a certain order that forms a series of symbols helping users discover their social, economic, and political hierarchies and positions in the world. Through representing humans' being-in-the-world, a space becomes a human space, a meaningful place to humans' interpretations and creations. Therefore, only when someone reveals the meaning of a place through symbolic expressions, and makes other people understand it, does the space become meaningful to everyone. Rapoport (1969) argues that building forms, representing the aims and desires of a unified social or cultural group for an ideal environment, reveals the meaning of social-cultural purposes by

symbolic expression. Every social-cultural meaning in architecture is expressed by a group of special architectural languages.

Schulz (1985) also poses that the meaning of space has two fundamental aspects — identification and orientation. Through identification, humans achieve an ownership of a place, and thus create and develop their identities that are generally bonded with that place. A group of people's social identity consists of an interiorization of shared understandings on things, which consequently develop shared values and beliefs. In addition, in order to develop an identity, the group of people should expand their identifications of a place and consequently develop an ownership by constantly adjusting their surroundings with agreed symbols and forms. On the other hand, orientation refers to spatial organization, which creates an order of spatial functionality and understanding, leading actions and lives to take place. Symbolism through identifications and orientations was an intrinsic part of traditional approaches in both China and the Middle East, creating a meaningful dialogue between humans and buildings. This dialogue, in turn, instigates the growth of shared understandings and shared values, which lead to further development of the identity.

During the 7<sup>th</sup> Century to the 15<sup>th</sup> Century, both China and the Islamic world were experiencing high levels of economic and cultural development. With vibrant trading activities between the two major civilizations, ideas, knowledge, and ideologies were exchanged along with goods like spices and silk. When the Chinese taught Arab and Persian merchants and traders technological tricks, such as papermaking and use of the compass, the visitors also learned advanced astronomy, mathematics, and the beliefs of Islam. There were two main trading routes to China from the Middle East at that time: 1) sea route, sailing through the ancient sea trade route of Persian (Arabian) Gulf around the Malay peninsula, providing links with cities along the southeast coast of China such as Guangzhou, Quanzhou and Yangzhou; and 2) by land using the northwest area of China of the so called "Silk and Spice Road," a more conventional land trading route (network) that connected China to Constantinople and on to Rome in earlier centuries (Sun, 2003, p. 118).

Through those two routes, influences of Islamic principles and teachings, including the ideas of mosque architecture, were introduced to residents in different regions with different levels of cultural, social, and economic development. The sea route took a shorter travel time but accommodated smaller numbers of travelers and traders while the land route made longer trips but allowed more people and goods access to the destinations. This formed the two different styles of mosque buildings in China: one is mainly located in southeast China along the coast regions that adopt traditional Chinese planning and architecture; and the other can be found in places along the land route in northwest China that were dominated by imported styles from the Middle East, such as Arabic domes and *minarets* (tall towers used for the call to prayer).

The distribution patterns of these two architectural types reflect the interplay, negotiation, conflict, exchange, and incorporation between the two main cultural forces: between the Arabic-based Islamic and the traditional Chinese ones. The former is more prevalent in major Chinese cities where the traditional Chinese cultural identity is so strong that the imported styles need to be modified to redefine the Islamic characteristics. The latter is located around the edges of the old empire of China where the cultural battles have always taken place in history. In spite of their differences in forms, all mosques in China are located in the center of Muslim communities and follow the essential norms of mosque architecture: a prayer hall-centered layout with its orientation (*qibla*,

i.e., direction) toward the *Ka'bah* in Mecca, the bath or cleaning facility, and teaching /learning halls. Steinhardt (2015) examined about one hundred "early mosques" of China before 1900, illustrating regional and stylistic differences within local Chinese Muslim communities. Steinhardt found that all Chinese mosques virtually accommodate all Islamic functions and activities.

This paper utilizes the comparative analysis and case study methods to examine spatial identity and meaning in early China's mosques, particularly the Great Mosque of Xi'an. A case study approach was adopted to provide an in-depth understating and detailed illustration (Alajmi & Al-Haroun, 2022). Taking the Great Mosque of Xi'an, one of the oldest mosques in the world, as a case study, demonstrate the convergence and interplay between the traditional Chinese architecture and the Islamic symbolisms by analyzing the meaning of its courtyards. The primary sources of spatial patterns studied in this paper are the authors' own observations.

The Islamic representation in a Chinese context is a complicated architectural product. Therefore, this study does not restrict itself to the boundaries of Chinese architectural history or the history of Islamic architecture. This study does not employ a chronological or descriptive study to explain such complicated architectural product as it will only produce overly broad understandings and fail to develop meaningful arguments. Rather, this study performs social and synchronic analysis based on the building features of the Great Mosque of Xi'an, particularly its courtyard spaces, and develops critical arguments and theorization. The purpose of this study is not to describe what happened in China's mosque architecture in the past, but to analyze the symbolic meanings of its product with social concepts and theories and interpret them to form intelligible understandings.

# 2. Spatial Features of the Great Mosque of Xi'an

It is not surprising to find that classical features of Islamic architecture, including domes and arches, are not part of the Chinese tradition of building in wood. The best example of early China's mosques is its largest mosque, the Great Mosque of Xi'an (Steinhardt, 2015, p. 121). It can be dated back to 742 AD and has been destroyed and rebuilt several times in history and the most recent rebuild took place in 1764 (Zhang, 1981). Surrounded by densely-packed residences of Chinese Muslims, the mosque is located close to the landmark of the traditional city center of Xi'an, the Bell Tower. The entire complex occupies an elongated rectangular site 245m long and 47m wide, inside which a group of halls, gates, pavilions, and structures are organized within five courtyards (Fig 1). This mosque complex is considered one of the oldest and largest mosques in China. It serves as a major place of worship for over 60,000 Muslims living in its vicinity and is a tourist site today.

In contrast to all other religious temples in China, whose layouts normally adopt the south-north orientation, the Great Mosque of Xi'an is built along its east-west axis with the main entrance at the east end and the Prayer Hall at the west end, reflecting the Islamic principle of *qibla*, orienting prayer in the direction of the Ka'bah in Mecca which is now to the West of China. The whole complex covers an area of 12,000 square meters. The first courtyard is located right behind the main entrance and is featured by a 9m tall wooden archway highlighting the entrance, while serving as the first visual focus within the first courtyard. This courtyard contains the 'Unmatched Pavilion', in the center of the northern wall. This pavilion has a hipped roof and central projection and wide raised eaves. It serves as a library today. On both sides lie the two guest rooms.



Figure 1 The layout of the Great Mosque of Xi'an. (1) screen wall (2) wooden pailou (3) side gate (4) first courtyard (5) gate (6) second courtyard (7) stone paifang (8) stele pavilion (9) third courtyard (10) Shengxinlou (11) hall for ablutions (12) lecture hall (13) conjoined stone gates (14) Yiyizhi Pavilion (15) hexagonal pond (16) stele pavilion (17) yuetai (18) prayer hall (19) yaodian (20) screen wall (21) location of screen wall. (Steinhardt, China's Early Mosques, 2015)



Figure 2 The layout of the Great Mosque of Xi'an and its key buildings/structures. (Fan, 2013)

The second court separates from the first by a shallow roofed pavilion. In the center of this courtyard, a rectilinear stone with three doorways is erected to resemble a wooden structure. The central doorway is higher and wider than the other two flanking ones, reinforcing the east-west axis. The most significant elements in this courtyard and, probably in the mosque, are the two freestanding vertical brick piers, each of which has a carved floral motif topped with an eave roof and dougong brackets. The most confronting representation can be found in these monumental piers, the representation of animal figures (Fig. 4). Unusual in Islamic architecture but not surprising to find them in Chinese architecture, these monuments have dragon heads crowning their hipped roofs. What is more confronting is that they look predominant and visible. Figurative sculptures and paintings are rare in Islamic architecture, and if found, they are often located in hidden surfaces or in unnoticeable areas.



**Figure 3** The central gate of the three marble gates that leads to the fourth courtyard from the third one (Photo by the author).

Figure 4 Dragonheads crowning the hipped roof

The third courtyard is called the 'Place of Meditation.' The dominating octagonal structure is known as the 'Pavilion for Introspection'. It is an octagonal pagoda 10 meters tall with three eaved stories and wooden balconies featuring dragonheads carved into the ridges. A library, imam's residence, and two halls for ablutions can be found along the north and south sides of the courtyard.

The fourth courtyard is the mosque's main courtyard which brings people to the prayer hall through the 'Phoenix Pavilion' and two halls for ritual ablution that connect to the other two halls for ablutions at the third courtyard. This courtyard is separate from the third courtyard by three marble gates with wooden doors (Fig.3). The central gate leads to the 'Phoenix Pavilion,' one main pavilion with two smaller ones on both sides. All three pavilions' rooflines connect to the central one, the largest and hexagonal, extending the invisible east-west axis. The apparently Chinese pyramidal roofline of the pavilion conceals a highly carved wooden cupola that crowns the central space. Its main supporting elements are the Islamic squinch vault form which helps bridge the transition from squared corners to the circumferential perimeter of the dome's base. In this transition, a Chinese bracketing system has been subtly 'Islamicized' so that three tiers of free-standing squinches gracefully transform the hexagonal space into a hemisphere. In fact, this copula demonstrates the importance of some Islamic elements in interior space to attain spiritual identity.

The front entrance of the prayer hall marks the division between the fourth and the fifth courtyards. As the focus of this ceremonial layout of the Great Mosque of Xi'an, it is also the climax of a series of spatial sequence of the five courtyards and preceded by a large platform in the fourth courtyard. The prayer hall is comprised of a porch and a great hall with a projecting *qibla* wall and *mihrab* space that orients worshipper prayer toward the *Ka-bah* in Mecca. The prayer hall covers an open space of 1,270 square meters by a single roof with three distinct hipped roof segments (Fig.5). The hipped roof of the projecting qibla area is perpendicular to those of the main hall that run north-south to stress the direction of the worship space.



Figure 5 The prayer hall (photo by the author).

# 3. Spatial Hierarch through Courtyards

Islamic doctrine does not directly command the form of sacred spaces where Islamic activities and events take place. As a result, the evolution of mosque architecture has not been driven by religious laws but rather by the needs of the Muslim users. In every Muslim community, a mosque not only is a place of worship but also serves for community gatherings, teachings, cultural practices, and sometimes, markets. The built forms of a mosque reflect various environmental and cultural contexts. However, every single mosque serves as a worship place for all Muslims according to the laws of Islam, which implies that the forms of mosques should indicate the shared values and identities of all Muslims throughout the ages and across regions (Hillenbrand, 2000).

The first mosque was originated from Prophet Muhammad's Mosque where a large rectangular courtyard was defined by a hypostyle hall, structures, and walls (Fig.6). In this humble place, there was no special architectural style or symbolic form that could be used to deliver the shared values or identities. But the open courtyard allowed Muslim believers gathered to stand behind the imam to complete their prayers and other religious activities. It was the group activities that facilitated the formation and development of shared values and identities. Hence, the sacred quality of a mosque could be achieved by offering a spatial function through an open courtyard to fulfill prayers' needs.

Mosques are places of encounter, where people exchange ideas, products, and sentiments. Meeting other people and conducting group prayer implied togetherness, which referred not only to physically being together, but also to mentally being together to shape shared identities. The form of a mosque was the logical consequence of the needs of a Muslim community and served as a symbol to describe and spread the idea of 'community.'



Figure 6 Drawing of Prophet Muhammad's house (Leacroft & Leacroft, 1976)

Since then, mosques across the world employ open courtyards as a fundamental form that is simple, legible, and easily replicated into different forms. Most mosques in the Middle East adopt the single courtyard pattern where the prayer hall, hypostyle halls, and walls enclose an open courtyard in the center with four minarets located at the four corners of the courtyard.

Although the Great Mosque of Xi'an shows a different courtyard pattern – there are five courtyards, one leading to another along the central axis – it attempts to create a sense of community in a different way. In the Middle East, most residents are Muslim. Hence, mosques' forms aim to create an inclusive community where everyone is welcome. Courtyards become a symbol of community inclusiveness, turning mosques in the region into places for worshipping Allah for sure, but also serving as public spaces, markets, and community centers. The focus of courtyards in mosques in the Middle East is to define "togetherness." However, this does not apply to the context in China, where most residents are non-Muslim. As a result, mosques in China cannot become public places for everyone, but only belong to the Islamic groups. Particularly, in a non-Islamic context, it is critical to foster the sense of community among Muslims through place-making that highlights the differences between Muslims and non-Muslims while promoting the similarity and shared values among Muslims.

In the Great Mosque of Xi'an, multiple courtyards create multiple gates through which users move between different courtyards. Spatially, those multiple gates and courtyards create more physical layers of distance. The open courtyards are occupied by gardens and vertical structures in the middle, blocking views to see through all courtyards, which also creates more mental layers of distance. Those enlarged physical and mental distances further isolate the interior religious spaces from the outside streets and surrounding communities, defining clear boundaries between the non-Islamic places and the Islamic ones. In addition, the gradually reinforced spatial divisions provide an improved privacy and an enhanced security: non-Muslims are kept outside, and the Muslims are protected inside. This practice has been critical in China's history when the Muslims were always the minority and there has always been political or social chaos from time to time.

Along the longitudinal east-west axis, a series of courtyard and building compositions are clustered together in the Xi'an Mosque. Every composition

is separated and connected by defined spatial boundaries — courtyards. From the inside out, the prayer hall, the courtyards, the gates, and the main entrance yard formed one sequence of descending order in religious status and spatial positioning: it becomes more non-Islamic when moving from the prayer hall to the entrance of the mosque. In this dispersion of space from the innermost to the periphery, there is a clear hierarchy in religious terms. On the one hand, the prayer hall is in the inner central courtyard, and therefore claimed a higher social and religious status. On the other hand, with the superior scaling of inner space, there is a relative height differential and therefore a relative domination of an inner and more central space over outer and more distant areas (Zhu, 2004).

Courtyards not only encircled the entire complex, down to smaller spatial units, but also further dissected, internalized, and deepened spaces (Fig. 7). At the spatial level, courtyards are the only material and constitutive element that defined the overall concentric, hierarchical position. In the Great Mosque of Xi'an, the five courtyards form five spatial units, each of which is relatively independent – all of them have designated functions and spatial centers. In the meantime, this composition also creates five layers of boundaries between the east side of the complex (the entrance) and the west one (the place behind the prayer hall).

A hierarchical order in a concentric layout of enclosures is imposed either from the center to the periphery or from the innermost to the outermost. Typical mosques in the Middle East prefer to employ the former while Chinese mosques adopt the latter. In the Great Mosque of Xi'an, the multiple courtyard layout imposes a social hierarchy by placing the activity of praying and its place, the prayer hall, with the highest status at the innermost locations while other non-prayer activities and spaces at less significant locations. The hierarch of the prayer hall can also be evidenced by the large, erected platform leading people to the prayer hall from the 4<sup>th</sup> courtyard which makes the prayer hall spatially higher than all other buildings in the complex, literally *requiring* believers to step up to it, a place in which they are about to speak to Allah, through their prayers, and in which Allah is about to speak to them, through recitations of the holy Qur'an in the prayer hall.



Figure 7 Courtyards encircled the whole complex down to smaller spatial units.

Located at the inner center, the prayer hall of the Xi'an case assumed the higher status and claimed the best spatial resources. Hence, the prayer hall was the biggest, highest, and most exquisitely decorated built form of the entire complex of the Great Mosque of Xi'an. Other activities such as teaching or ablution are usually conducted in the outer compounds, such as the 2<sup>nd</sup> or the 3<sup>rd</sup> courtyard, which represent a lower position, implying less religious significance. The spatial segregation formed by courtyards creates a spatial-hierarchical framework of a higher inside and a lower outside just like a higher central and a lower periphery in cases of mosques in the Middle East. Naturally, as more courtyards are inserted, more hierarchies are created, and, as a result, the inner takes on more significance.

There is a dialectic relationship between the courtyards in the Great Mosque of Xi'an. The courtyards dissect space into fragments, while the openings connect and integrate the spatial fragments. The openings, in the form of gates and archways in the Xi'an case, have critical effects in the exercise of connection between the two sides of the courtyards. Although openings are the locations where space and human activities move across or overcome the courtyard, they are also the points where the control and defense are reinforced. Only through the openings can the inside and outside space establish an asymmetry. This demonstrates the different religious hierarchs: the inside is more religious while the outside is less religious. Going to the prayer hall from the entrance is an experience of religious ascension from the outside to the inside (Fig. 8). Through the boundaries – defined by courtyards, doors, and archways – the Xi'an Mosque's designers have successfully created a spatial sequence, which strongly demonstrates the difference between an Islamic place and a non-Islamic place.

When a Muslim worshipper goes through different courtyards from the street to the prayer hall, he passes through various distances, experiencing alternate spatial changes between the interior and exterior. He is also undergoing a spatial promotion from the lower to the higher step-by-step, with increasing religious significance. The perception of space reaches its peak when he arrives at the prayer hall, the climax of the spatial progression and sequence. In addition, this spatial sequence stimulates a strong desire to continue the discovery of the inner space that is concealed by courtyards, which increases the fascination of the innermost space.



Figure 8 the axis-based spatial sequence promotes an experience of religious ascension.

### 4. A Cross-Cultural Convergence

It is obvious that religious functionality is the top priority of all mosque buildings worldwide. However, the transmission and development of Islam in China showcases a different path compared to its counterparts in the Middle East. Islam had to face China's long cultural traditions of "Buddhist, Daoist, Confucian and imperial monuments in the cities and countryside for nearly 1,400 years." (Steinhardt, 2015, p. xix). This leads to the fact that many Chinese mosques tend to employ the language of Chinese architecture for the purpose of Islamic representation.

In the Great Mosque of Xi'an, the entire complex followed the traditional axiality of Chinese urbanity, but instead of the ubiquitous south-north axis, the Xi-an Mosque is oriented toward the west, with the main prayer hall at the west end of the axis. Furthermore, entering the five courtyard arrangement with its main entrance behind a freestanding screen wall, or the *yingbi*, resembles a Buddhist or Daoist monastery more than a mosque (Steinhardt, 2015, p. 147). Shengxinlou, the Chinese-style three-story octagonal tower in the third courtyard, serves as a stout minaret in the Xi'an Mosque (Fig 9). The most obvious non-Chinese features in the Xi'an Mosque are the Arabic calligraphy

inscriptions placed in the stone gateways and the prayer hall. The prayer hall interior decoration, with its vegetal and floral scheme, bears a strong resemblance to decoration found in early mosques of the Middle East.



*Figure 9* Shengxinlou, Xi'an Mosque's minaret (Steinhardt, 2008, p. 347)

## **5. Conclusion**

An essential difference between the design patterns of mosques in the Middle East and the mosques of China can be traced back to differences in building materials. In the Middle East, local building techniques that made use of brick and stone, which later incorporated building techniques from ancient Rome brought by Alexander's conquests, enabled the development of a set of complex architectural vocabularies that were later adapted to mosques. Meanwhile, the Chinese had a long history of making wooden buildings for all purposes of life. This fundamental difference led to a different understanding of spaces and a different application of forms and compositions. However, mosques in China attempt to combine elements from both cultures to produce symbols that can trigger in worshippers the recollection of a larger scale of shared values and identities, Islamic values and identities. The Great Mosque of Xi'an provides solid evidence of this approach – it clearly demonstrates that buildings are carriers of culture and tradition.

Another essential difference lies in the context – in China, Muslims have always been a minority group, which naturally makes them possess a stronger desire for internal cohesion by highlighting their unique shared identity. This identity should be obviously different from the mainstream society. As a result, the Great Mosque of Xi'an clearly displays the social differences through spatial boundaries defined by a series of courtyards. In addition, the religious significance is expressed in a hierarchical order – the inside hosts more important Islamic activities while the outside is associated with more non-Islamic activities. Hence, the courtyards in the Xi'an Mosque contribute to separating spaces to dissect human activities in order to distinguish Muslims from non-Muslims. Alajmi, M., & Al-Haroun, Y. (2022). An architectural analytical study of contemporary minaret design in Kuwait. *Journal of Engg. Research*, *10*(1A), 48-66.

Fan, L. (2013). A Contrastive Analysis of Two Forms of Mosque in China. Architecture Research, 221-225.

Hillenbrand, R. (2000). *Islamic architecture : form, function, and meaning.* The American University in Cairo Press . Retrieved 4 4, 2021

Leacroft, H., & Leacroft, R. (1976). *The buildings of Early Islam*. London: Hodder & Stoughton.

Rapoport, A. (1969). *House Form and Culture*. Englewood, NJ: Prentice Hall Inc.

Schulz, C. (1985). The Concept of Dwelling -- On the Way to Figurative Architecture. New York: Rizzoli International Publications.

Steinhardt, N. S. (2008, September ). China's Earliest Mosques. Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians, 67(3), 330-361.

Steinhardt, N. S. (2015). *China's Early Mosques.* Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Sun, Y. Q. (2003). *Islamic Buildings.* Wien & New York: Springer-Verlag.

Zhang, J. (1981). The Architectural Features of the Great Mosque of Xi'an. *Architectural Journal*, 70-77.

Zhu, J. (2004). Chinese Spatial Strategies: Imperial Beijing 1420-1911. London: Routledge.



# THE VERNACULAR MOSQUES OF AL-KHABRA (KSA): INVESTIGATING URBAN ARCHITECTURAL AND SOCIAL DIMENSIONS

### **Mohammed Fahad Alghafis**

Research Student Welsh School of Architecture, Cardiff University

#### Magda Sibley

Welsh School of Architecture, Cardiff University.

# **INTRODUCTION**

Vernacular mosque architecture in the Islamic world is a growing research field, but few studies have explored this in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia (KSA), and the Arabian Peninsula in general. Vernacular mosques have never been considered from point of view of their previous users. This paper presents for the first time the vernacular architecture of the two mosques in Al-Khabra heritage settlement in Al-Qassim region and analyses their urban role and associated social and cultural practices.

A sample of eight previous residents from the older generation of Al-Khabra Settlement (who lived in the settlement before its population moved out in the 1991) were interviewed in the summer of 2020. The semi-structured interviews were aimed at collecting valuable data about their experiences and memories of spatial practices of the two mosques.

The mosque is considered as a strong link between dwellings and between people inside and outside settlements. In addition to its primary purpose of accommodating worshippers for religious practice, the mosque served various social, cultural and environmental community needs. Given its religious importance and function, it plays an important role in the Islamic settlements. It is important to study the characteristics of the mosque in relation to the local socio-cultural, environmental and economic context.

Aside from early description of vernacular mosques in Saudi Arabia were provided by Western travellers (King 1978, 1980). However, very few studies have been conducted since then on the vernacular mosques of Saudi Arabia, indicating a historical lack of interest among local scholars concerning their indigenous culture and traditions. However, there has been a recent renewal of interest is such heritage as indicated by the published studies of El-Johary (2008); Schiettecatte et al. (2019); Mahmoud (2021). The most recent initiative in that of Al-Fouzan Award established in 2014 (see Historical Mosques in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia: Investigating Architectural Styles Typology | Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture (2019) via: alfozanaward.org).

Various studies have been conducted on the architectural typology of mud brick buildings in vernacular settlements is Saudi Arabia. This is particularly the case of the Central Region (Shamekah, 1975; Aldusari 1995; Eben Saleh, 2001, 2002; Al-Hemaidi 2001; Al-Hathloul, 2002, 2018; Mubarak 2004; Al-Nowaiser, 2010; Alsheliby, 2015 Bin Sulaiman 2017 Alnaim 2020). However, these studies do not provide any descriptions or analysis of the mosques in the studied settlements.

Only two PhD theses could be found directly related to the mosque architecture and vernacular settlements of the Central region of Saudi Arabia known as the Najd region (Shamekah, 1975 and Alnaim, 2020).

The initiative of Al Fouzan is therefore addressing a real gap. No studies have been found on the social and cultural practices associated with the vernacular mosques. This paper addresses this gap as it investigates the lived experience of vernacular mosques in Saudi Arabia based on the memories of previous residents who used to live in heritage settlements where these mosques are located in the previous local residents of Al-Khabra, who are still alive and have been contacted by the researcher with the assistance of the Municipality of Al-Khabra. These considerations raise the following questions: what are the specificities of the vernacular mosque architecture of Al-Khabra as compared to other mosques in other mud brick settlements in centre KSA? How can the mosque inform future plans for the rehabilitation and restoration of historical mosques in the region or even new mosques by reproducing certain specific elements that are specific to the region? What was the historical role of the structures in local society, and what is their contemporary relevance? What are the contemporary challenges facing the reconstruction or rehabilitation of existing mosques in the KSA?

This research studies the architectural typology and history of two mosques of Al-Khabra village, looking at behavioural aspects which have not been considered in terms of the role of the mosque as a kind of thermal comfort refuge during extreme heat. Closer familiarity of researchers with researched issues concerning local environments generally yields more in depth results to understand complicated perceptions and performance under certain circumstances, especially with regard to occupant behaviours and other sociocultural, physical and environmental attributes.

# **CONTEXTUALISING AL-KHABRA MOSQUES**

Studies on Al-Khabra are very rare. Only one study was identified and dealt with the urban scale of Al-Khabra settlement without any information about the mosques (Al-Nowaiser, 2010). Furthermore, vernacular mosques have never been considered from the point of view of their previous users. The Central region of KSA comprising Riyadh, Al-Qassim and Hail known as the "Najdi style" has distinctive properties based on clay as the main construction material.

This paper aims to fill the knowledge gap about investigating residents' perceptions, behaviours, and cultural meanings of mosque spaces and investigates the particular characteristics of mosque architecture in Al-Khabra, in comparison with those of other mud vernacular settlements in the same region such as Al-Tannomah, Al-Diriyh and Ushaiger (Figure 1).



**Figure 1.** Location of Mosques in four mud brick vernacular settlements in KSA Central Region. Source: Adapted from Google maps

Al-Khabra, as with the other settlements, has two types of mosques, the large congregational mosque for Friday prayers and small neighborhood mosque for the five daily prayers. The other villages have one or two large mosques and several small mosques as is the case in Ushaiger and Al-Diriya (see figure 1). However, Al-Khabra and Al-Tanommah which are both located in Al-Qassim region have one mosque of each type.

The examination of the mosques in each of the four mud vernacular villages of Al-Diriya, Ushiager, Al-Tannomah and al-Khabra, reveals that mosques have many purposes, beyond the rituals of prayer. The two mosque types in villages represent an important observation that increase understanding of the concept of mosques, explicitly and implicitly, indicated by physical shape and areas served by the structures. This was illustrated in the following participant's observation:

"many activities were held in the large mosques, such as Friday prayer, a learning space for the community, general meetings and hospitality places for the guests to sleep". (Ali Alsalamh)

As illustrated in maps shown in Figure 2, the large mosques where the Friday prayer is held are mostly located in the central areas of the settlements and close to the market "Souq", at the intersection of the main streets linking the main gates of these walled vernacular villages. On the other hand, the small mosques are placed in semi-public and private realm of residential neighborhood.



Figure 2. Maps showing mosques in relation to main public streets.

The large Friday mosques are located in proximity to the large market areas or souqs, allowing both local people and visitors to use the mosque. This was observed by Doughty (1888:412):

"Their mosque stands by the mejlis, and is a low clay building. Neraby I saw a brackish well—only a fathom deep, where they wash before prayers... Mejlis is held in the Friday market when the nomads, come also to pray at noon in the masjid bringing camels, small cattle and samn (a form of butter)".

The Friday prayer as a weekly event brings together all members of the community, with an associated Friday market that would attract traders from the surrounding regions and provides the inhabitants of the settlement and its adjacent region with trade opportunities. Conversely, small mosques are devoid of connections to commercial functions, and are simply for the local people to perform their daily prayers in their neighbourhood.

# **MINARETS**

Minarets in the Central Region have a distinctive cylindrical funnel shape, reminiscent of the minaret of the Great Mosque of Samarra, with a raised head atop a bevelled or square base. The minaret is often located above the prayer hall with a staircase leading to it. Some minarets are very large with rooms used for additional prayer space during Ramadan, as is the case in the Unaizah Mosque in Al-Qassim (Al-Naim 2019) (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Unaizah Mosque in Al-Qassim was built in 1940. Source: (Al-Naim 2019)

The minaret may be one of the main features that distinguish the Najdi mosque in particular. The region illustrates some observations and provide an interesting area of research for the scientific knowledge of those mosques. The latter have sometimes been mentioned in several studies but have not been the subject of intensive, detailed fieldwork analysis so far.

# STUDY AREA PRESENTATION: AL-KHABRA VILLAGE



Figure 4. Image of Al-Khabra. Source: (Saleh Al-Hathlol 2015)

Al-Khabra is a village located in the west of Al-Qassim region in central KSA. Surrounded by the Najdi desert, it sits atop massive aquifers, and it a fertile land capable of producing abundant vegetation and crops. It is commonly called the "bread basket" of KSA due to the availability of wheat. There are several valleys running through the region, the most important of which is Wadi Al-Rummah, where the settlement is found (Figure 5). The village is bordered on the south and east by the valley and mounds of sand and on the north and north-west by numerous farms.

Al-Khabra was described by Doughty (1888:411) in his book Travels in Arabia Deserta as:

''an ancient name of a principal oasis in the desert Al-Qassim. It is a naked clay bottom in the desert where shallow water is pounded after heavy rain surrounded by mud-brick fence. It has some butchers stalls and a smith's forge".



Figure 5. Wadi Al-Rummah beside the settlement of Al-Khabra. Source: Abdullah

The standard of living of village residents continued for centuries to be based on agricultural prosperity with a rich urban fabric, manifest in safe walls, farms, spatial system, local resources, building orientations and inhabitant skills forming a liveable and interdependent local ecosystem with a sustainable economy.

The vernacular village of Al-Khabra has been standing in the Central Region of KSA for hundreds of years as an ideal example of sustainability. Al-Khabra is inclusive, protective, environmentally friendly, self-sustaining and embedded in its local context; its urban fabric and spatial system show exemplary integration, interacting with various inhabitant activities and the surrounding natural features (Alnowaiser 2010). The system spatially and behaviourally intermingles to facilitate different human activities within their corresponding domains in their local built environment. The spatial systems are based on an inclusive sustainability to achieve a living comfort zone and well-being. The level of sustainability has been expressed through supporting and maintaining inhabitants over many centuries and generations. The village organization and its farms, streets, adjacent buildings, courtyards, local materials and water wells contributed to the sustenance of human life, culture and community.

There were three spatial phases manifest in housing styles, representing three remarkable developments of the settlement (Alnowaiser 2010). Firstly, the centre of the village with initial inhabits and closest houses to the central place. Secondly the middle area with first immigrants and medium houses. Thirdly, the external area was inhabited by late settlers with the biggest houses in 1950 (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Three spatial phases of Al-Khabra development

The settlement is formed of many neighbourhoods, typically separated by streets. The neighbourhoods were directed inward to public plazas and dwellings were similarly focused around a central courtyard. This urban and domestic model provided residents with their needs for privacy, safety, security, social bonds, climate resistance and ecological protection.

The concept of urban fabric relates to the expression of spatial justice for everyone in the village from children to the elderly; consequently, the village is shaped by integrating spatial, behavioural and ecological systems (Al-Nowaiser, 2010). It exhibits many sustainable systems for social interactions, self-supporting services and economic activities. Al-Khabra was described by Doughty (1888:411) thus:

" The house-building of Al-Khabra is unplanned and the place is not unlike certain village towns of upland Syria".



Figure 7. Urban planning of Al-Khabra

It had numerous defensive systems, including a perimeter fence around each side, with a number of watch towers and continues external blocks with limited accesses points. The watch towers were often located surveying empty areas of open desert, with some towers placed to secure farms and overlook sand dunes positioned to the south and west. Sustainable protection from the environment was reflected in Al-Khabra's orientation and the design of buildings, streets, roads and neighborhoods, with continuous blocks from the south and south-east limiting the encroachment of sand dunes in these sides (Figure 8). Therefore, it is clear that long blocks help to block sand dune expansion from those directions.



Figure 8. Continuous blocks to the south and south-east limit sand from dune encroachment

The long blocks, closely clustered houses and the usage of mud as the major construction material reduced the indoor temperature of houses. Dwellings in the village shaded open spaces, streets and buildings most of the time, creating less sun exposure and direct solar heat gain.

Al-Khabra has four gates supported by long blocks to control outer access to settlements. Three main roads were built oriented externally to outside adjacent farms (Figure 8). These roads lead to the central area of Al-Khabra (called Al-Majles in Arabic), which was the main area for residents and visitors to exchange goods (mainly farm products produced locally exchanged with visiting merchants' wares). Traders arrived by camel as described by Doughty (1888:412) in the extract quoted above.

On the other hand, houses, plazas, streets and neighbourhoods were oriented inward in direction and each house was directed inward focusing around its central courtyard with monitored accesses and very few windows. In addition, houses had secure access to the inside, controlled via long blocks of housing with few outside openings, whereas the large openings were directed to the inside courtyards of houses. Cool air circulation was improved via narrow openings as illustrated in the following participant's observation: "Windows in some places were at a high level of the external wall, whereas large openings were located in low level of the walls towards central courtyards for smoke extraction in winter and air circulation in summer" (Al-Hudaythi)

In mosques, small windows were typically placed in the upper level, while open central courtyards with no walls inside mosques facilitated air circulate on. These methods enhanced cool air infiltration in summer and warmer air inflow in winter. As a result, these urban fabrics enhanced the spatial arrangements to be sustainable and secure.

#### DATA COLLECTION AND METHODS

This study was split to two (2) main phases, data collection followed by analysis. The first phase of the investigation attempted to collect data about the position of the two mosques in Al-Khabra. However, in the case of dilapidation or reconstruction of mosques structures, the study analysis was carried out based on fieldwork including observation. The history of the mosques was reviewed to inform the reconstruction of both mosques in Al-Khabra (the large and small Mosques described below) as collected from fieldwork calibrated with available historical sources. The data collection also relied on the oral memory of previous residents who are now elderly to give their voice on the memory of these places and to fill gaps in respect to the mosques. Consequently, the current study interviewed a sample of eight elderly local residents in depth who had experience of living in Al-Khabra vernacular houses. Therefore, fieldwork was carried out in July 2020. It is important to consider what people with lived experience have to say about vernacular architecture, because this can inform future practices, and avoid mistakes associated with academic abstractions and sheer ignorance of traditional ways of life.

The second phase of the investigation concentrated on urban fabric. Al-Khabra was compared with other mud-brick villages and mosques in the KSA such as Al-Tanomah, Al-Diriya and Ushiger, to combine the findings on all of these sites to draw some lessons for sustainability. The studied cases were purposively selected due to their manifestation of historical Najdi style of the 18th century, before the establishment of the KSA in 1932.

## ABOUT THE MOSQUES: HISTORY, POSITION AND SCALE

The vernacular settlement of Al-Khabra was vacated in 1981 when the government bought all houses on the site and relocated people into contemporary houses. This left the houses empty, and the settlement was considered as a heritage site being rehabilitated for internal tourism. This was illustrated by a participant's comment:

"All the residents of the village left after the relocation of people into contemporary houses located nearby settlement, except some elderly people who refused to get out and stayed for a few years" (Ali Al-Salamh)

As these houses were vacated, the study relied on the oral memory of previous residents who are now elderly gathered via recorded phone and online interviews. The aim of the interviews was to investigate mosques, giving the voice of the elder generation who used to live in the vernacular houses before they moved to contemporary houses.

Fieldwork investigation of the chosen mosques is a beneficial method to fulfil the research objectives about investigating the characteristics of the two mosques

(Figure 9) which are significant in the development of vernacular mosques in the current search for a sustainable paradigm. Based on the available cases in Al-Khabra, two mosques were selected for the study. The "Large Mosque" is a larger complex near the centre of the village close to the Mejlis open space; the "Small Mosque" is a smaller structure close to the north gate in the north-west side of the village. The large Mosque has a basement known as the "Khalwa" means seclusion, and both have open central courtyards. The large Mosque and its surroundings were observed by Doughty (1888) in Al-Khabra, as described previously.



Figure 9. The location of the two studied mosques

Prior to restoration efforts, the large mosque was in a bad condition, while the small mosque was still essentially intact, but it was not in use (Figure 10). Consequently, Al-Khabra Council in cooperation with the Tourism Ministry worked on the large central mosque and it has been rehabilitated, but not with its original features. A covered courtyard and single glazed windows have been introduced which are inefficient for energy because hot air is trapped inside (the vernacular open courtyard benefitted from air movement). These modern solutions will turn the space into an oven, with intensive heat gain and it is essential to allow hot escape, to achieve some ventilation and convection cooling. According to the local Council, the rationale for this system was to keep the carpet clean, which is counterproductive as the carpet and the mosque itself are instituted for worshipper comfort and it is not for building users to suffer in the interests of the carpet. The carpet material is also wool which is warm when praying directly on the floor. The carpets could be kept clean with a different mosque design that is more environmentally friendly and thermally comfortable.



Figure 10. Picture taken in 2004, showing the bad condition of the Big Mosque (left) and the intact but unused Small Mosque (right). Source: Google map

Sometimes the design might create problems, particularly in very hot arid climates, with the large area of the roof of the Large Mosque being exposed to maximum solar heat gain particularly during the summer. This mosque needs to be saved, rehabilitated and protected within it original features. The original characteristics of the Large Mosque may have been irretrievably lost in reconstruction (Figure 11) while the Small Mosque retains some of its original features, which can inform future practices, so that some mistakes in reconstruction or rehabilitation are not repeated again.



Figure 11. Picture taken in 2018, showing the reconstructed Big Mosque (left)and the intact unused Small Mosque (right). Source: Google map

The following subsections examine these two cases to identify their characteristics in relation to the local socio-cultural, environmental and economic context.

#### The Large Friday Mosque (Central):

The large Mosque is located close to the open central market space in the central part of the village, constructed in 1700 AD. The main prayer hall is supported by stone circular columns, using vernacular construction materials. The mosque is a distinctive local vernacular heritage structure with an exceptional basement that makes the building unique. The total area of the mosque is approximately (560 m<sup>2</sup>). It has a tall minaret narrowing upward to a cone with a height of 10 more than double the height of the mosque's rectangular prayer hall (3.60 m). Local building materials used in construction include wood and adobe bricks (manufactured using sun-dried mud, water and straw or grass). These distinctive building materials are characteristic of local vernacular techniques, with implications for passive cooling to achieve thermal comfort, as explored by qualitative interviews with local residents. Figure 12
shows the basic layout of the large mosque. Here (M) refers to the front covered pray space "Almisbah", (C) means the open courtyard "Alsarha", (A) indicates the ablution space, (S) refers to the storage area; (B) indicates the basement "Al-Khalwa" and (E) means outdoor Alesha and indoor women's prayer space.



Figure 12. Architectural plans (top) and section (bottom)

The original features of the mosque were lost after the covering of 'Alsarha" described previously. The modern retrofitted roof prevents air movement and overheats the space. Figure 13 illustrates the mosque before and after reconstructing, showing covered courtyard with single glazed windows.



Figure 13. "Alsarha" the open courtyard as it was (left), and covered after rehabilitation in 2015 (right)

People retired to Al-Khalwa during extreme heat to enjoy the cool basement space of the large Mosque which is an example of vernacular behavioural adaptations. The architecture and the construction of the basements was important and it was used without any air conditioning into the late 20<sup>th</sup>

century because of its basement passive cooling and heating system (utilizing the underground temperature). In the summer season during peak high temperatures, users went at noon to rest in the Al-Khalwa basement space which remained relatively cold, while it was used at night in the winter due to its relative warmth, as indicated by an interviewee:

"Al-Khalwa was used in extreme hot and cold seasons " (Ibrahim Al-Omem).

People mostly prayed in the ground floor, but in summer basements were used in the day to avoid the extreme heat, while roofs were used at night. The open courtyard space Alsarha was avoided in summer at noon when the sun was high, but in winter at mid-day people could sit this open ventilated place.

In terms of ablution, devotees used to take water from the well next to the mosque and carry it to the "Gero" (stone basin) (Figure 14) in an ablution area as recalled by an interviewee:

"There used to be a garo close to the entrance which was full of water to be used in Wudu (ceremonial washing before prayer) .. water was taken from the well of Jama'at Almasjed (the habitual congregants), surrounded by a fence and there was a tamarisk tree" (Ali Alsalamah)

As recalled by interviewee, the well of Jama'at was located close to the ablution area, as shown in Figure 14, but the local Council removed it from the site as a part of its botched rehabilitation efforts. It should have been preserved, possibly as a working well or at least as an artefact (perhaps with a transparent cover for safety). Perhaps it can be restored as a core part of the heritage of the mosque.



Figure 14. Left picture shows the well in circular dots, (right) an example of a stone basin (garo) traditionally used for wudu



Figure 15. The large Mosque with real images.

The Small Mosque (North-West Side):

The Small Mosque is situated at the north-west gate of the village, constructed in the late third spatial phase of settlement development in 1950. The total area of the mosque is about (415 m2) and it has three separated spaces, each of which is used at a particular time, exhibiting behavioural adaptations where people move around the mosque to find suitable indoor environment. The prayer area is separated to two spaces. The front one is opened partly from north side used in summer called "Almisbah". The rear one is totally closed in the winter time, performing the same functions as Al-Khalwa when used in the winter, but it is above the ground. Both spaces are supported by some stone circular columns. Figure 16 below shows the basic layout of the mosque. Here (M) refers the front covered prayer space opened from north side "Almisbah", (C) means the open courtyard "Alsarha", (B) indicates the rear covered pray space, and (S) refers to the storage area.



Figure 16. Architectural plans (left) and cross section and elevation (right)

The mosque is described with reference to the labels used in Figure 17: "Al-Makzan" the storage space (S), "Al-Misbah" the main front prayer space that opens in north side (M), and the rear closed prayer space (B) (from the highest to lowest levels respectively). Al-Misbah front spaces is 3.30 m high, while the rear prayer space is 2.70 m.

It is clear that the front space is higher than the rear, but people moved spaces according to seasonal adaptation strategies. For instance, people used the front covered space in summer which opens in the north to allow air circulation during the summer time, while they used the lower back space in winter time to maintain a warm space warm, sheltered from the winds. Al-Sarha, the open courtyard was mostly used in spring season, whereas "Al-Sath" was used in autumn as recalled by participants.



Figure 17. Three different levels in the Small Mosque

The surviving form of this mosque and its original feature can inform future practices, and help avoiding some mistakes in future reconstruction or rehabilitation projects in contrast to the lost characteristics of the large Mosque. Figure 18 below shows some real pictures of the Small Mosque interior and exterior.



Figure 18. The Small Mosque

# COMPARING AL-KHABRA AND OTHER CENTRAL REGION SETTLEMENTS

In general, there is some similarity between the settlements in the Central Region, alongside some differences in urban planning on a large scale or in the design of buildings on a small scale. This section compares Al-Khabra village with some other settlement types of the Central Region.

Four city gates in Al-Khabra lead directly to the large Mosque and central "souq", where the market was held each Friday (Figure 19). The urban fabric is a distinctive feature with an exceptional circular form, which makes the settlement unique with eight towers distributed around the village as city gates. Other villages have one or multiple gates leading toward the center, as at Al-Dereyah, Oshegr and Al-Tanomah.



Figure 19. An example of open central "Souq" in Al-Qassim Region (left) Shamekh (1975), and the Souq in 2020 (right)

These mosques have various physical shapes and heights according to the context of achieving privacy and not visually harming the surrounding houses. For example, mosque roofs were similar to the surrounding roofs of dwellings, while minarets were slightly higher. The concept of the minarets enhances differentiation between large mosques which have higher minarets, and the smaller Mosques which have lower minarets (Figure 20).



Figure20a. Al-Khabra small mosque

Figure20.b Al-Khabra Friday mosque

However, the mosque spaces in both architectural scales reflect how people dealt with the local climate and their lifestyles, and residents used both the large and small mosques to achieve their requirements. The physical differences between the mosque types were observed in relation to their spaces used and organized (Figure 21).



Figure 21 Architectural plans in 4 studied settlements

The small mosques consist of one or two to three closed spaces while the large mosques consist of five distinct spaces, consistently found in the large mosques of Al-Khabra and the other three presented settlements of KSA central region (see figure 21). These spaces are as follows:

1. Al-Misbah, consisting of a front covered main prayer hall

2. Al-Sarha, consisting of an open courtyard separating the front and back prayer hall

- 3. Al-Esha, consisting of a space for women
- 4. Al-Sath, consisting of an accessible roof space.
- 5. Al-Khalwa, consisting of an accessible basement praying space

The large Friday mosques accomplish additional functions such as a community space, a shelter, and a social and cultural hub for the local residents.



Figure 22 The five components of the large mosque in Al-Khabra

## Al-Misbah Space (Main Prayer Hall)

This is the main front prayer hall of the Friday mosque, used in most of the year, but more in summer as the main space. Its local Arabic name means the lantern. This is where lanterns are placed for lighting the mosque. Windows are at a high level of walls for natural lighting and ventilation as well.

## Al-Saraha space (an open courtyard)

This is the Arabic local name of the mosque open courtyard. It is used for prayers during the summer nights, when the indoor spaces are warmer than the outdoor ones due to the release of heat accumulated during the day in the thick mud brick walls, especially in Ramadan. The courtyard also acts as a sink of cool air during the night, allowing the indoor spaces to lose their heat during the night and remain cool during the day. The use of Al-Saraha space is however avoided in the summer noon time when the sun is high in the sky and heats directly the courtyard.

#### Al-Eshah (Women's Prayer Space)

There are two spaces, the first space tends to be located at the front of the mosque. During the Friday's prayer, the small window located on the qibla wall next to the "mihrab" (niche in the wall of a mosque indicating the direction of Mecca) is opened so that women could hear the Imam's preach (see Figure 24). Named Al-Eshah, meaning nest in Arabic. The second indoor space typically located at the back of the mosque used temporarily as Ramadan begins, indication that the number of women worshipers visiting the mosque is rather limited as women tend to pray at home.



Figure 23. Architectural plans of Friday mosque (left); women's front space "Al-Eshah" (right)



Figure 24. Participant pointing out the window left open during the Friday sermon for women

#### Al-Khalwa Space (Basement Praying Space)

Al-Khalwa is the name given to the basement praying space in the Friday mosque. It is an Arabic word meaning *"retreat"*. Being an underground space, Al-Khalwa provides a thermally comfortable environment, particularly in the hot summer days and the cold winter nights when temperatures reach extremes.

Vernacular mosques in the Central Region had different usages depending on the climate changes over the year. Local people recalled using the spaces in the large mosques in many ways according to the time of the season, particularly Al-Khalwa being used in extreme winter and summer temperature. This was mentioned by one of the interviewees as follows:

"In the summer, Al-Khalwa is the best place and a very comfortable environment, it is like having an air conditioning, while it becomes warm in extreme winter time.. sometimes we slept in Al-Khalwa during the extreme heat noon time". (Ali Al-Salamah)

Al-Khalwa is both a social and learning space as well as a thermal comfort spatial adaptation of the mosque architecture. In the extreme of the summer

heats, worshippers choose to stay in the cool space of al-Khalwa between afternoon prayers to read the Quran or have a nap. This practice of staying in the mosque to avoid extreme summer heat is found today in the mosque air-conditioned prayer halls during the Hajj and Umrah pilgrimage, when worshipers often choose to stay inside the mosques and even sleep in them between prayers as they are cooler than any other spaces.

#### Al-Sath (roof space).

Additional cool spaces for summer night praying are also available on the accessible roof of the mosque which is named Al-Sath, meaning the flat roof. Due to generally low yearly rainfall, buildings in the Middle East have flat roofs, which traditionally served multiple functions as a cool praying space in mosques and a cool sleeping space for the houses during the hot summer season.

A modern concrete roof, conversely, serves to radiate heat throughout the night. This was reflected in the following participant's observation:

"In the summer, we sleep in an open place, such as courtyards or roofs ... we do not sleep in rooms at all and its advantage if dawn comes people are awake and we hear the call of prayer, but now the air conditioning is over your head and your feet are numb and there is no one who will wake you up except for the alarm and you wake up lazy this is the differences". (Abdullah Al-Oremah)

Information gathered from interviewees provides a better understanding of the many ways mosque spaces were used in different seasons and times of the day. The role of the mosque as a community space has been clearly emphasised in the accounts of the previous residents of al Khabra who have been interviewed in this study. They recalled that the village did not have a school until 1950 in the third spatial phase of the village developments and mentioned that the large Friday mosque served as the place of education, with lessons being provided to children between prayer times. Another participant recalled the deeply cohesive nature of the local community who came together in the mosque at prayer times:

"There was someone who looked after people and looked at attendance for those in the mosque who came to pray ... naming worshippers, Ibrahim Saleh, Ali etc ... and people would respond present!" (Ali Al-Salamh)

Another interesting spatial practice revealed by the interviewee is the gathering of worshippers at "Al-Mishraq" means the East. It is a mud bench located at the exterior of the East facing wall of the mosque, allowing men to gather outside to enjoy the sunrise after the al- Fadjr prayer at dawn prayer (Figure 24). Aside from its social role, Al-Mishraq was important in adaptive strategies for the winter, enabling people to enjoy solar warmth in the morning in an open space receiving direct solar exposure often next to or within the Central market (souq). Usually public meetings and appointments would occur there after prayers.



#### Figure 24. Al-Mishraq with east-facing bench

In addition to its social and environmental role, Al-Mishraq plays an important role for both the physical and psychological wellbeing of the worshippers, allowing daily exposure to early sun rays hence setting the physiological clock and providing vitamin "D" necessary physical and mental wellbeing.

The current excessive use of indoor environments that are artificially lit and ventilated has led to the spread of major deficiencies in vitamin D in the contemporary Saudi population as indicated by various studies (see Kaddam et al., 2017). Al-Mishraq was used next to the mosque as illustrated by participants:

"men used to sit outside the mosque after the sunrise prayer, they called it "warm Mishraq" ... Al-Mishraq time is a place where the sunshine shines, until it rises (perpendicular) at noon" (Abdullah Al-Tasan)

It is clear that residents of theses vernacular settlements met regularly after prayer, as mentioned by an interviewee:

"we were always seeing each other in the past, helping and standing together as one community" (Abo-Waleed)

The mosque played an important social and was used to meeting the diverse need of the local community. The data gathered through interviews indicate that the architecture of Al-Khabra mosques provide a versatile environment that is thermally comfortable at different times of the day and seasons flexible in use allowing many functions to be performed. The large Friday mosques accommodated a larger number of worshippers praying to Allah, but moreover served as an educational, social and cultural space for the local inhabitants. The mosques are also climatically resilient as they provide an underground gathering space that is comfortable in extreme high or low temperatures. The use of Al-Mishraq as a waiting space between the dawn and the sunrise prayers in the winter, allows for an enjoyable start of the day and exposure to sunlight that is beneficial to the physical and psychological wellbeing of the worshippers.

## CONCLUSION

Mosque architecture is a central element in Muslim communities used to facilitate daily prayers and numerous other functions. With many shapes, styles and characters, the mosque architecture has become a lively and growing research field, but few studies have explored these subjects in the Arabian Peninsula, despite it being the cradle of Islam. This research has focused on the vernacular architecture of the two mosques in Al-Khabra heritage settlement in Al-Qassim region and analyses their urban role and associated social and cultural practices. It has aimed to explore residents' perceptions, behaviours, and cultural meanings of mosque spaces and investigates the particular characteristics of mosque architecture in Al-Khabra, in comparison with those of other mud vernacular settlements in the same region such as Al-Tannomah, Al-Diriyh and Ushaiger.

A comparative analysis was undertaken to Al-Khabra mosques compared to other settlement mosques in the region, illustrating the specificities of five key components of large vernacular mosques' architecture: Al-Khalwa (basement), Al-Misbah (front covered prayer space), Al-Saraha (open courtyard), Al-Eshah (woman's area), and Al-Sath (roof space). The findings also reveal that people moved around the mosque to find suitable indoor environments in response to temperatures, exhibiting adaptive strategies. Nevertheless, mosques served local needs including social, cultural and environmental requirements.

The mosque is a gathering space in extreme heat; it is a space of resilience where people can go and congregate together in a cool space improvising social life in the basement "Khalwa" instead of staying in very uncomfortable environments on their own. It is a social space that can be a learning space as explored by qualitative interviews with previous local residents. This is a behavioural aspect that has not been considered previously about the role of the mosque as kind of thermal comfort refuge in extreme heat indicating a role in urban resilience.

The paper has also shown that the mosques had various physical shapes and height, achieving privacy and not visually harming the surroundings. The minarets enhanced differentiation between large and small mosques. The large mosques across the settlements were on main arterial roads, close to the central market "Souq", while the small mosques were located in less connected residential areas. Al-Khabra is the only village that had several public streets from the main gates, rendering it unique accessibility features not found in the other studied settlements.

This research can be extended to include the vernacular mosque architecture of the KSA as a whole, taking into consideration the fact that, some of these vernacular mosques have been restored by the "Mohammed bin Salman Project for Historical Mosques Renovation Program" which renovated 30 vernacular mosques out of 130 mosques in 10 different regions of KSA at a cost of \$13.3m.

Future studies can explore newly recognized historic mosques and highlight certain specific elements associated with particular regions, particularly in terms of thermal comfort adaptations and ways in which building users move around mosques to find suitable indoor environment. In addition, the height of minarets should be considered in new mosques. In North Africa, for instance, square minarets had proportional height-width dimensions (the height was five times the width), with municipal authorities having clear regulations about these aspects within regions, but there appears to be no historical knowledge of similar phenomena in Najd and other parts of KSA. Many opportunities have been found to restore Muslim religious heritage and reproduce architectural cultural heritage to connect the past and present, and learn from the former to increase climate resilience and sustainability for future generations. Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture (2019). Mosqpedia. Available from: <http://www.alfozan.com>. [26 January 2021].

Aldusari, A. (1995). Neotraditional Urban Paradigm for Saudi Arabia, *Unpublished PhD thesis*, University of Florida, USA

Al-Hathloul S (2018) Awareness of urban heritage: Self-Explanatory. Journal Architecture & Planning . Vol. 30 Issue 1, p79-123. 45p. (Arabic)

Al-Hathloul, S. (2002). Riyadh architecture in one hundred years. *Darat al-Funun*. Amman, Jordan.

Al-Hemaidi, W. K. (2001). The metamorphosis of the urban fabric in Arab-Muslim city: Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Housing and the Built Environment*, 16(2), 179-201.

Alnaim, Mashary. (2019) Historical Mosques in the KSA: Study Architectural Typology. *Abdullatif Alfozan Award for Mosque Architecture*. (Arabic)

Alnaim, Mohammed Mashary (2020). Searching for Urban and Architectural Core Forms in the Traditional Najdi Built Environment of the Central Region of Saudi Arabia, *Unpublished PhD Thesis*, University of Colorado at Denver.

Alnowaiser, M. (2010). Indigenous Alkhabra Village A Sustainable Community. JES. Journal of Engineering Sciences, 38(2), 555-567.

Alsheliby, M. (2015). Crisis of traditional identity in the built environment of the Saudi cities, Unpublished PhD Thesis, Newcastle University, UK.

Bin Sulaiman, F. F. S. (2017). The role of urban form in sustainability: the case study of a Riyadh city neighbourhood, *Unpublished PhD Thesis*, Newcastle University.

Doughty, C. M. (1888). *Travels in Arabia deserta* (Vol. 2). University Press.

Eben Saleh, M. (2001). The evolution of planning & urban theory from the perspective of vernacular design: MOMRA initiatives in improving Saudi Arabian neighbourhoods. Land Use Policy, Vol. 18, pp. 179–190

Eben Saleh, M. (2002). The transformation of residential neighborhood: the emergence of new urbanism in Saudi Arabian culture. Building and Environment, Vol. 37, pp. 515-529

El-Johary, Osamah M. (2008). Framework of Designing Mosques in the Formation of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. King Saudi University Journal, Riyadh 11574, KSA (Arabic)

King, Geoffrey RD. (1980). Notes on some Mosques in eastern and Western Saudi Arabia. Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies, University of London, 251-276.

King, Geoffrey. (1978). A Mosque Attributed to'Umar B. al-Khaāb in Dūmat al-Jandal in al-Jawf, Saudi Arabia. *Journal* of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, 2: 109-123. Mahmoud, Hassan SA. (2021). Multiscientific approach for the characterization and assessment of the degradation state of the historical Al-Shafi'i mosque walls (Jeddah, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia). *Scientific Culture*, 7.1: 1-19.

Mubarak, F. A. (2004). Urban growth boundary policy and residential suburbanization: Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Habitat international*, 28(4), 567-591.

Schiettecatte, J., Darles, C., Siméon, P., 2019. A Friday Mosque founded in the late first century AH at al-Yamāmah: origins and evolution of Islamic religious architecture in Najd, in: *Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies*. pp. 247–264.

Shamekh, Ahmed A. (1972). Spatial Patterns of Bedouin Settlement in Al-Qasim Region, Saudi Arabia, *Unpublished PhD Thesis*, University of Kentucky.



## AN OVERVIEW OF ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN, CONSTRUCTION, AND FUNCTION OF THE JAWATHA MOSQUE

### Mohammad Sharif Zami

Department of Architecture King Fahd University of Petroleum & Minerals (KFUPM)

## Abstract

A number of historic mosques spread throughout the Eastern Province of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia serve the affluent architectural culture. It is important to recognise and appreciate the significance of preserving architectural legacy because it reflects socio-cultural situations of the local people. Therefore, conserving and reconstructing architectural heritage in their original state is important, because it may inspire future generations to respect and follow their culture. This paper has adopted Jawatha Mosque as a case study and analysed its construction techniques, architectural elements, design, and function. The mosque is located at Al-Hofuf and is considered to be the earliest in eastern Saudi Arabia. It was constructed during seventh Hijri and is the first mosque to hold Jumaa prayer after the Masjid Al-Nawabi in Al-Madina. Most of its initial architecture collapsed and was buried in the sand. The remaining structure was at risk of disintegration but continued to be used for daily prayers. This led to the decision of conserving the mosque and currently, the newly constructed mosque is being used for prayers besides being a popular tourist attraction. People are not sure if the reconstructed Jawatha Mosque represents its initial construction material, technique, function, architectural elements and design. Therefore, this study is aiming to examine and analyse its construction techniques, architectural elements, design and function in relation to local culture. To achieve the aim of this paper, the author adopted Case Study Methodology with several research methods employed, such as, review of the literature, in-depth interviews, sketches and photography. According to the in-depth interview carried out in this study, the construction technique, function, geometry, architectural elements and design adopted in the reconstructed Jawatha Mosque were based on local authorities' best judgment and imagination. However, socio-cultural influence is evident on the current image, architectural elements, design and function of the mosque.

## Key words: architectural design, culture, heritage, construction, function, Jawatha Mosque

## **1. Introduction**

According to Heritage Canada Foundation (1983), physical interference to prevent deterioration in a building, safeguarding its structural strength, cleaning of wallpaper, plastering, repointing and consolidation of masonry, stabilising existing foundation, are all included in the architectural conservation work (Heritage BC, 2013). Heritage conservation is a process that is linked with the definition of culture which gives importance to customs, traditions, lifestyles, urban, heritage management and construction (Al-Naim, 2011). Saudi Arabia is prominent for compassing diversified architectural styles amongst all the countries in the Arabian Peninsula. The Saudi Arabian architecture in the seaside, hilly and plain areas is very distinctive and influenced by the traditional architectural characteristics (King, 1998). Vernacular architectural styles and practice of Saudi Arabia did not change for the past few hundred years before the economy was fully dependent on oil. However, discovery of the oil triggered a lot of changes in built environment in the form of development and expansion of urban areas causing minimalizing vernacular construction and architecture (King, 1998). Therefore, it is important to understand the requirements of completing successful conservation work as it is related to the achievement of the aim of this study. According to Gharaibeh and Kabir (2011), traditional architecture, cultural history, heritage, natural landscape of the eastern Province of Saudi Arabia should be precisely documented and preserved because cultural heritage is one of the major determinants of identifying nationality (Al-Saud, 2011). It is a challenge to quantify the long term benefits of preservation and restoration of tradition, architecture, cultural practices of Saudi Arabia and their effects on the development of sustainable communities. There is a relationship between the rate of conservation of urban heritage and the rate of appreciating cultural identity by the future generations of Saudi Arabia. The

more the local heritage is restored, the more it will be preferred (Nouf, 2011). However, according to Nouf (2011), restoring and preserving architecture and vernacular culture in the long run will positively influence national and regional development significantly creating employment, community participation, investment opportunities, as well as boosting the tourism industry.

According to up-to-date literature, the local administration in the Arab subcontinents are blamed for neglecting urban heritages of their urban areas (Alkhamis, 2011; Boussaa, 2010; Sutton and Fahmy, 2002; Williams, 2002; Steinberg, 1996). As cities are expanding and developing in most of the Arabian land, old traditional settlements are being demolished, vernacular architectural design elements are rapidly fading away from the Arab continent's skylines, and traditional construction materials (such as, mud, brick, coral) are disappearing with traditional construction technology skillsets. As a result of this rapid urbanisation, land prices are skyrocketing and therefore old houses with valuable heritage are being destroyed, which led to Saudi Arabia losing a considerable amount of heritage mainly during the 1970s and 1980s. However, city authorities had insignificant trials and efforts to document old urban areas and residences before they were replaced and reconstructed (King, 1998). It is evident from the sources of literature on conservation requirements that cultural practices of construction must be examined and studied to carry out successful conservation work. Therefore, authenticity is important in any restoration, preservation project and be considered while conserving any heritage of Saudi Arabia. The aim of this paper is to examine and analyse construction techniques, architectural elements, design and function of Jawatha Mosque in relation to local cultural context.

# **2.** Historical background of earth construction in Al-Hofuf culture

The Eastern Province of Saudi Arabia dwells on a long seaside, many arable wellspring, marshy land and heavy silty areas, highlands, canyons and sand dunes. The calcareous sedimentary layers capped most of the eastern region and this geological structure hold huge volumes of belowground water and oil reservoirs (Al-Rashid, 1999). Al-Hofuf is a city in eastern Saudi Arabia and it is treated as one of the largest oasis in Saudi Arabia. Al-Hofuf is located about 170 km south-west direction of Dammam and 330 km east of Riyadh (Figure 1). The greater Al-Hofuf area has been inhibited for the last thousands of years and archaeological evidences prove that many civilizations have established their settlements in this oasis because of availability of water and suitable soil. Water was the key driver for food production and soil for the construction of shelters of the civilizations. However, one of the oldest land features in Al-Hofuf is Jabal (mountain) Al- Qarah Caves (Figure 2). They are situated roughly 13 km east of Al-Hofuf, whereby sophisticated cave system has been formed in the calcareous sandstone, marl and clay of the Upper Miocene to Lower Pliocene Hofuf Formation. This area consists of well-preserved palygorskite type clay minerals because it was submerged in the mudflat that dominated the coastal location (Hussain et al, 2006). Al-Qarah Mountain is the place for pottery manufacturing whereby weathered rock is used as a major ingredient for this famous pottery works (Figure 3). Standing on the top of this mountain, one will be able to view Al-Ahsa's largest palm oasis in the world (Figure 2). The mountain caves are well known for their extraordinary rock formations and is naturally cold during summer and warm during winter.

According to Wood (1975), Al-Hofuf of eastern Saudi Arabia was specifically renowned for the establishment of Jawatha Mosque during early Islamic time (i.e. 635 AD), and the mosque was known to be the first mosque built in this

region. Jawatha Mosque is situated twelve kilometre northeast of Hofuf, Al-Hassa, in the Al-Kilabiyah Village (Nabataea.net, 2020). The mosque is open for daily prayer (Lawton, 1991). It is believed that the second Jumaa congregation in Islamic history was held in this mosque and the tribe of Bani Abdul Qais constructed it (Wood, 1975; Al-Rashid, 1999; Al-Hussein, 2020). Most of the major portion of the original earth structure of this important mosque collapsed and disappeared in the sand, however, according to Nabataea.net (2020), its remaining small portions were about to collapse (Figure 4) before its recent reconstruction. The visible ruins of this earth mosque in Figure 4 perhaps date back from the 9th century CE (Al-Moghanam, 2006; Al-Hussein, 2020; Nabataea.net, 2020).





## Figure 1. Source: Gharaibeh et al, 2011

Location of Al-Hofuf in Saudi Arabia

Figure 2. Al-Qarah Mountain and Part of the Al-Ahsa oasis Source: Saudi Friendship Committee, 2020.





Figure 3. Al-Hofuf pottery shop situated in Al-Qarah Mountain Source: Lionnel Aricayos Blog, 2020

Fiaure 4. The earth walls of Jawatha Mosque ruin before restoration. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006.

In 1871 the Ottomans invaded the eastern region of Saudi Arabia and since then the Ibrahim Palace of Al-Hofuf was used as headquarter of the Ottoman government. However, it was reclaimed by the local Muslims in 1913 under the leadership of Ibn Saud. Al-Hofuf endured under his leadership thereafter and it became one of the province of the newly formed Kingdom of Saudi Arabia in 1932 (Encyclopaedia Britannica, 2020). Ibrahim palace complex (Figure 5) covers an area of 16500 m<sup>2</sup> (Al-Rashid, 1999) with high boundary wall, bastions, mosque, bath, army quarter, etc. Locally available earth and sandstones were used in the construction of this palace complex. However, Al-Hofuf was the major business hub in the eastern Arabian Peninsula and Souq (traditional market) Al-Qaisariya (Figure 6) was the place where all the trading used to take place. Figure 6 shows Souq Al-Qaisariya with Al-Hofuf city wall constructed out of locally available earth and sandstone. In addition to Ibrahim palace, there are a number of palaces that were constructed during 1790-1806 AD in Al-Hofuf. Sahoud and Khozam Palaces are amongst the most notable ones. These palaces were used as headquarters to defend the city and managing agricultural lands, as a watchdog for the Bedouins and seasonal camps; however, they were constructed using local earth materials and construction technique.



Figure 5. Ibrahim Palace in the Al Koot district of Al-Hofuf Source: Aramco expats (2018).



Figure 6. Souq Al-Qaisariya with Al-Hofuf city earth wall in 1937 Source: Saudi Friendship Committee, 2020.

According to King (1996), Saudi Arabian cities have been rejuvenated since the 1990s and many of the ancient structures with the detailed work of the indigenous Arabian architectural heritage have disappeared. The construction materials of these traditional buildings were such that regular care was essential, and this is absolutely true for the traditional structures constructed out of earth, coral, sandstone and gypsum. However, it is evident from this section that earthen settlement, buildings, and construction are encapsulated in the culture of the Al-Hassa people for the last thousand years. It is the claim of this article that there is a paucity of research on the cultural practices of Al-Hofuf earth construction. Therefore, the aim of this research is to examine the function, construction techniques, and architectural elements and design of the restored Jawatha Mosque in the context of local culture.

## 3. Archaeological study on Jawatha Mosque

By the end of 2006, Ali bin Saleh Al-Moghanam had written his PhD thesis focused on archaeological study of the Jawatha Mosque. According to Al-Moghanam (2006), this mosque is one of the finest examples of earthen buildings. It is accurately constructed and is a result of homogenous planning and measurement. Al-Moghanam (2006) described the Jawatha mosque as follows: -

"The archaeological clues support that this mosque was constructed by people with professional experience. The early structural walls of this mosque were constructed on a stone foundation and the entire mosque was originally built on a high ground (Figure 7). However, the bottom part of some of the initial structural walls were still intact when found during the excavation work and these walls were 30-50cm high. The cracks found on the collapsed wall proved that the mosque had fallen down several times and was reconstructed on its initial foundation following the original design. The width of the interior and exterior walls of this mosque ranges 50-90cm with different construction techniques (Figure 8). To increase the stiffness of the exterior walls, additional layers of walls were added. This was proved as gaps developed vertically between the layers of the walls."



Figure 7. Original stone foundation of the mosque. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006.



Figure 8. Original lower part wall in the foundation is thicker than the upper wall. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006.

Archways in the interior of this mosque were constructed out of locally available stone with mud mortar and plaster. The archways were adequately wide to pass through (Figure 9). The northern part of the mosque had Mihrabs and it is assumed that this was an expansion of the Jawatha cemetery whereby a number of Sahabas (companions of the Prophet Mohammad) were buried. An old clay pot was found with ashes and many graves were discovered there. In the main prayer hall, many circular holes were found on the floor. It is assumed that palm tree trunks, or some other type of tree trunk, were placed in these holes as columns to hold up the ceiling of the mosque in the early days of construction. Indeed, the west side of the internal wall was discovered with disintegrated palm fibres that is most probably the remains of the palm trunk columns. Its original mihrabs were slightly recessed in the wall as shown in Figure 10, and their function was only to mark the Qibla orientation on the wall. Furthermore, they were not fully recessed in the way of contemporary mosque mihrabs with semi-circular projected spaces; therefore, the mihrabs could not be seen from the exterior.

Gypsum stock was discovered in the mosque galleries; therefore, it is assumed that the mosque roof was constructed with vaulting as shown in the Figure 11. However, there are other explanations to support the assumption of the mosque having a vaulted roof. The distance between the mosque's interior walls was wide. It was difficult at the time of construction to find long palm tree trunks or wood joists to cover the wide distance. Therefore, a timber roof structure was impossible to construct. The mosque had Thelat Al-Qibla with the main internal prayer area divided into three separate arcades. These partition walls with arches were constructed out of earth and a layer of gypsum. However, initially the mosque's Thelat Al-Qibla consisted of one arcade which had a Qibla wall constructed out of local stones, clay mortar, and plaster. This initial gallery roof was supported by a series of palm tree trunks and the Qibla wall. Archaeological excavation work discovered and observed that there were three construction phases whereby three prayer galleries developed. The discovery of the rock foundations underneath suggest that there was a fortress or castle built on the rock foundation and at some point demolished, even before the many phases of the mosque were constructed (Figure 12). There was an additional chamber discovered in this mosque that was used for storage of dates (Jessah), which is a common space that existed as a part of the mosque complex design in the Al-Hassa and Najd areas.



**Figure 9.** Typical archway to connect galleries. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006.



Figure 10. Partially recessed Mihrab in the second gallery. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006.



#### Figure 11.

Archaeological evidence indicates that the prayer galleries of this mosque may have been covered by vaults. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006; Zami, 2013



#### Figure 12.

Archaeological evidence suggests that this mosque complex may have been used as a fortress. Source: Al-Moghanam, 2006; Zami, 2013.

The description of the old Jawatha Mosque backed by the archaeological excavation and study proved that the Jawatha Mosque build-

ing was not only a place for prayer alone but was associated with socio-cultural and political activities and there were facilities related to commerce, education, security, and defence. Therefore, this mosque complex crossed cultures in the past. One of the claims of this paper is that mosque complexes not only serve a function of prayer but also support cultural activities. The following section is intended to describe existing condition of this mosque after undergoing conservation and reconstruction.

#### 4. Current state of the Jawatha Mosque after conservation

The reconstructed floor space of the Jawatha Mosque is approximately 120 m<sup>2</sup>. At present about 130 people can manage to pray together in the galleries. Figure 13 shows the South West exterior view of the reconstructed Jawatha Mosque. The internal main gallery area is divided into three arcades for prayer as originally designed. There were courtyards found in the early mosque complexes in Al-Madinah, such as in Masjid Al-Quba and Masjid Al-Nawabi. However, a courtyard area is not part of this Jawatha Mosque complex and is considered an exception in early Islamic period mosques. There are two

major entrances to access the main prayer spaces, one from the eastern side and another from the western side of the mosque (Zami, 2013). The west side (Figure 14) entrance is normally used by the Imam (leader of prayer) to access the mosque without disturbing the public, while the east side (Figure 15) entrance is commonly used by the public.



Figure 13. South West view of the Jawatha Mosque. Source: Author.





**Figure 14.** Exterior of the west entrance. Source: Author

**Figure 15.** Exterior of the east entrance. Source: Author.

According to Zami (2013), reinforced concrete, blocks, and cement mortar were used as the primary building materials in this mosque conservation and reconstruction. The roof slab was originally made of reinforced concrete. Locally available un-stabilized earth was only used as a plastering material making the mosque look like a mud building from the exterior. The original earthen Mihrab was also replaced by a concrete Mihrab as shown in Figure 16. There are two timber windows (Figure 17) used in the north and south exterior walls of the

second prayer gallery. The window and door design bear a resemblance to the windows and doors used in the nearby Ibrahim Palace and similar designs of many old, local houses in Al-Hassa.



**Figure 16.** Renovated Mihrab of the mosque. Source: Author



**Figure 17.** Window design of the mosque. Source: Author.



Figure 18. The southern bastion accessed by steps. Source: Author

Minarets are not found in this mosque which is a clear exception of ancient Turkish or newer mosque complexes. The calling of Muslims for prayers by the muezzins (people who perform the call to prayer) originated the idea of minarets. Four round foundations were discovered in each corner during the excavation of the Jawatha Mosque remains. Archaeologists were not able to determine if they were foundations of minarets or of bastions. As they were circular, the local authorities concluded that they make them the similar to bastions (Figure 18). The southern bastion top can be accessed by steps and the parapet wall of the bastions is designed in a way that resembles the battlement of the nearby Ibrahim Palace (Figure 19). Tree branches and reeds from the interior (Figure 20) cover the reinforced concrete roof of the mosque complex while mud plasters the roof top (Figure 21).



Figure 19. Parapet wall of the bastionof Jawatha Mosque. Source: Author.





Figure 20. False Ceiling made out of tree branches and reeds.

Figure 21. Roof slab is covered with earth plaster. Source: Author.

There is no evidence that shows that Jawatha Mosque originally had gutters fitted in the parapet wall. But in the reconstruction exercise, gutters were designed as a copy of the palm tree trunk and made out of wood (Figure 22). The design of these gutters is similar in appearance to the gutters of

the nearby Ibrahim Palace. There are concerns regarding the quality of the reconstruction work of the Jawatha Mosque. A number of areas on the external plaster came away from the wall surface as the mud plaster did not bond well with the concrete surface (Figure 23). Also, cracks were noted on the rooftop as illustrated in Figure 24.



#### Figure 22.

Gutter made out of wood in the newly renovated Jawatha Mosque. Source: Author



**Figure 23.** Earth plaster falls out. Source: Author



**Figure 24.** Cracks on the roof earth plaster. Source: Author.

## 5. Methodology

After a thorough literature search on the Jawatha Mosque, it appeared that the number of studies carried out to examine the construction technology, architectural design and function of the Jawatha Mosque is sparse. In addition, the architectural design (especially the description of the mosque's functional space) described by a number of professionals and authors mentioned in the literature lack justification, verification and validation through a typical research methodology. The information found in the literature are written in light of each researcher's perceptions. In contrast, the research technique adopted in this paper includes in-depth interviews which adequately collect data from the interviewees that worked on the conservation of this project and compares this study's information with the information gathered from literature.

In order to understand the architectural design and construction technology of Jawatha Mosque, the in-depth interview method was appropriate and successfully gathered data by unlocking vital experiences of the professionals engaged in the in-depth interviews. This study employed in-depth interviews with two professionals who were involved in the conservation exercise of the Jawatha Mosque. The accumulation of the information (data) permits the author to build a more robust foundation of knowledge and to validate the information gathered from the literature search. According to the Wallace Foundation (2020), there are two traditional ways of analysing data gathered from the transcription of in-depth interviews. They are: 1) arranging by question, and 2) arranging by theme. Data and analysis could be organised and presented following both forms of arrangement. However, both ways can be followed simultaneously. Discussion and analysis may start by using the 'arranging by question' approach, but then move to a 'thematic' approach as themes come up during the process of interviews. Both strategies were taken and followed in this study simultaneously by the author.

Validating information (data) gathered from the literature search was the major aim of the in-depth interviews. The information validated by the in-depth interviews is based on the opinion of the Saudi Arabian professionals and lead to a scientific base of the critique on the renovated and reconstructed Jawatha Mosque. It is worth mentioning here that there are very few Saudi Arabian experts who have worked with the conservation issues of Jawatha Mosque. Therefore, in fact, data was gathered via face-to-face interviews from only two Saudi professionals. The interviewees were archaeologists working in the Al-Hassa local authority. They have been engaged in various conservation activities of the eastern province for the last 30 years. However, the identity of the interviewees are kept anonymous in this research. In choosing interviewees for the in-depth interviews, a set of criteria/quidelines were followed, such as, the interviewees had to be Saudi Arabian born, locally trained professionals, they should be aware of the conservation issues of the eastern province of Saudi Arabia and the interviewees should be professionals who are involved in the conservation activities of Saudi Arabian local authorities.

## 6. Findings from the in-depth interviews

Following informing the aim of this study to the interviewees, the author asked a series of leading questions to gather information on the Jawatha Mosque's architectural elements, design, construction techniques, and function relating to the local socio-cultural context. The findings are analysed and presented in the following subsections:

#### 6.1 Architectural elements and design

Responding to the question on the accuracy of the dimensions of the reconstructed Jawatha Mosque, the interviewees confirmed that the dimensions of the mosque are exactly according to what they found from the excavation work. However, they found three (3) roofs: first for a room to store dates (called Jessah); second for a guest room; and third for a storeroom. The interviewees did not carry out any interviews amongst the local people to find out whether there is any old painting or sketch of the Jawatha Mosque that may show the original image of this mosque before the conservation work. The reasons for not carrying out interviews were explained by the interviewees and it was because of the fact that Al-Hassa has a perennial problem of moving

sands from the North side which cover the northern gardens every year with 3 or 4 meters deep of sand. It is for this reason that the government decided to implement a project to stabilize the sand on the North side of Al-Hassa. Jawatha city is located in the North, and according to its history, Jawatha city underwent a siege for two or three months, and it had high walls and gates. Therefore, the original Jawatha city that once existed is now buried under the sand. A similar situation of such a problem was faced by the area called Al-Kelabiyah, which is an approximtely 150 year-old settlement, and now it is completely covered with sand. In the case of Jawatha Mosque, it is more than 1,400 years old, it was covered in sand for a long time. As a matter of fact, according to historical events, Jawatha Mosque was built in the 7th year of the migration after the second delegation from the sons of Abdul Qais. Because of the rapid and frequent sand movement, the people of Jawatha city abandoned it and settled in the Southern side of the Al-Hassa Gardens. The year the Jawatha Mosque site was excavated by the archaeologists, the excavation site was buried 2 meters under the sand at that time. Therefore, one could not see the Jawatha settlement or its mosque for a long period of time.

In answering the question of why there are no minarets in the restored mosque, the interviewees stated that there were no minarets in a mosque complex during the early stage of Islam. The minarets were introduced at a later stage with the introduction of domes, but one can see in the corners of Jawatha Mosque there are towers. They were common in castles and palaces, and it may be that the towers became part of Jawatha Mosque at a later stage. These towers were not copied from nearby castles such as, Qasr Ibrahim as the archaeologists discovered the circular foundations at the four (4) corners of the mosque which they believe go back to an old time, the time of early Islamic civilization. However, according to the interviewees, the minarets had originally developed from the concept of the bell towers in Christian churches that were used to call people to church by ringing a bell. Likewise, the minarets were used by the muezzins (Callers to Prayers) to call Muslims to prayers. The interviewees confirmed that the battlement of the tower design of the current mosque may have been influenced by the nearby Qasr Ibrahim battlement design. The interviewees were asked why the Jawatha Mosque's mihrab was not similar to the mihrab's that exist in contemporary mosques. They replied that, they are two of them, they are flat, and between them there is enough prayer space for two rows. So, was it supposed to be one mihrab or two? The respondents stated that if one makes a visit to any mosque in Riyadh or Al-Hassa, one will notice that there are two mihrabs in the mosques, one permanent and one temporary (which is usually placed in the middle of the mosque and used when there are a small number of people praying). In Al-Hassa, a mosque called Al-Battaleyah has two mihrabs in the front wall (the Qiblah Wall). In the old days, Muslims followed different schools of thought (Hanbali, Hanafi, Shafee, and Maliki), and each group would pray with its Imam behind the mihrab that belonged to their school of thought. In Qasr Ibrahim Mosque, there are four (4) mihrabs, each mihrab representing one of the four Islamic schools of thought. Similarly, in the Makkah Al-Haram, there are four corners for the four (4) schools of thought. Therefore, it is not a new discovery, and it is not difficult to understand why Jawatha Mosque had two mihrabs.

The interviewees also stated that the Mihrab, as a component of a mosque's structure, started coming into use about the time of the Umayyad period. Even the Prophet's Mosque in Al-Madinah had no Mihrab, and the prophet Mohammad (PBUH) used to pray in the beginning toward Al-Aqsa mosque in Jerusalem. He was instructed to change the direction of prayers toward Makkah. After the spread of Islam and conquering lands outside the Arabian

Peninsula, the Muslims started to see different civilizations and witnessed different architecture, including worship places, i.e., churches. Around that time, Muslims started using the mihrab in the wall facing Makkah to differentiate mosques and churches, and to help travellers easily recognise the Qibla direction by seeing the mihrab on the Qiblah Wall of the mosque. It is noted from the interviewees' statements that the mihrab was added later in Jawatha Mosque. The reason for adding a mihrab in the earliest mosques was to show the worshiper the direction of prayer (Qiblah) and was visible only from the interior as evident in the Jawatha Mosque. Later this mihrab was added as a semi-circular additional element easily visible from the exterior too, so that one can identify the structure as a mosque distinguishing it from church buildings. Furthermore, the interviewees believed that the concept of the minaret originated from the bell tower of a church.

#### 6.2 Construction technique

The interviewees were asked to explain how they conserved the Jawatha Mosque to honor its original design, especially given that they found different geometries and shapes on the level upon finishing the excavation and digging process of the entire site. According to the interviewees, the contractors provided trained labour in earth construction, but the challenge was to instruct and supervise them in the exact design and construction technique that they had to follow to construct the mosque. There was a lack of knowledge on durability of contemporary earth construction techniques such as stabilised rammed earth, compressed stabilised earth blocks, and precast earth construction methods. It is noted from the interviewees responses that the knowledge of traditional local earth construction techniques is not held by the local construction labour force. As a result, local construction labour was not considered for the conservation work of Jawatha Mosque.

According to the interviewees, mosques in early Islam were simple. Typically, the construction method involved simple materials such as mud and palm tree trunks. Later, when Muslims took over other lands, they used the preexisting church buildings and repurposed them as mosques with minimal changes, such as is the case of the current mosques in the lands of Sham and Turkey. The interviewees were asked why the current roof is made of concrete, while the roof of the Jawatha Mosque was originally made out of the trunks of palm trees, earth, and palm reeds. Furthermore, two flights of stairs that are part of the reconstruction take people to the roof perhads did not exist in the original mosque; if they did, what was the function on the roof? The responses confirmed that it was the issue of maintenance and durability of the earth-based vernacular materials that forced the conservation team to select concrete material for the reconstruction exercise. The interviewees stated that using palm trees would create problems because they must be replaced every three or four years, and that's why it was decided to go with the concrete structure which is protected against water. For the stairs, the excavation team actually found stairs during the excavation process of Jawatha Mosque. They stated that in the nearby Qasr (palace/castle) Ibrahim, there were similar stairs found, they were used to go to the roof level and made out of palm trees. However, the conservation team guessed there was no function on the Jawatha Mosque roof and nobody has seen it.

#### 6.3 Function of the Jawatha Mosque

At the beginning of the interview both the interviewees were asked open ended questions to describe the conservation and reconstruction process of Jawatha Mosque in general. The interviewees stated that historically, Jawatha Mosque was raised by four or five steps. The mosque had originally two arcades: a Qibla arcade which had three arches, and the other arcade which had only two arches. They were not convinced that Jawatha Mosque was just a mosque not a Jamee' (a Jamee' is a mosque that qualifies for Jumaa prayer, meaning it is a bigger mosque) because historical sources indicate that it was a Jamee', and according to an authenticated Hadith (found in Al-Bukhari & Muslim) by Ibn Abbas who said: the first Jumaa' prayer made after the Jumaa' prayer in the prophet's mosque was in a mosque of the sons of Abdul Qais in Jawatha. All historical evidence refers to Jawatha Mosque as a Masjid Jamee. Therefore, when the interviewees wanted to reconstruct the mosque, and because they are archaeologists, they thought that they had to reinforce the foundations that the walls are setting on. They disassembled the existing tiling around the walls and dug down to trace the walls to their foundations. As they were moving down, they first found out that the walls were setting on a sandy ground, so they were not convinced about it. Thereafter they continued digging down until old foundations of the old original mosque were found. They also found something like an arch, therefore, they had to secure the whole area until the excavation and exploration was completed. They then found evidence of the old mosque with two Mihrabs, one of which was just a groove in the dry wall with a semi-circular in shape. However, it is noted from the interviewees' statements that Jawatha Mosque was not a Jamee mosque though much of the literature considered it as a Jamee mosque. Furthermore, the mosque was originally constructed on a lower ground with respect to the current ground level and archaeological study proved that sand covered the original mosque foundation level. This may have been repeated many times as each time the mosque structure may have fallen, been buried under the sand, and subsequently reconstructed.

According to both interviewees, mosques in the early Islamic era were built within the castle complex, and had two Minarets usually on the Northern side. They did not know why two Minarets and not some other number. When they discovered Jawatha Mosque, circular foundations of four (4) towers were found, one in each corner. However, when they discovered the foundations of the Minarets in Jawatha Mosque, they were circular, and thus they decided to build two and preserve the other two for future construction. Therefore, the reconstructed Jawatha Mosque design was based on the archaeologist's best intuition and thoughts. Furthermore, the number of rows of prayers beside the shape of the mihrab confirmed that Jawatha Mosque was built at an early stage of Islam. This is because they discovered certain artifacts during the excavation work that may suggest that Jawatha Mosque passed through a period of improper worship, such as the presence of idols. It is similar to the Makkah Al-Haram that was full of idols until the prophet Mohammad (PBUH) removed them when he conquered Makkah at a later stage in his life. It is noted from the interviewees that Jawatha Mosques may had been used as castles too. Minarets, a prominent element of contemporary mosques, might be replacing the towers in a castle. The Jawatha Mosque is surely not restored to its original state, but according to the interviewees, the restoration work was completed with their best judgment.

## Conclusions

This paper investigated and analysed Jawatha Mosque's construction techniques, function, architectural elements, and design in relation to its local socio-cultural context. However, emphasizing the importance of good conservation practice of architectural heritage in respect to local socio-cultural context is also highlighted. According to this study, Jawatha Mosque in earlier

days not only served as a mosque but as a castle too. It contributed to the spread of Islamic learning and culture. It is one of the earliest examples of a mosque. Jawatha Mosque gives us indications of how some of the design elements of mosque architecture originated, such as, the minarets and the mihrab, or even in some mosques, mihrabs. According to the in depth interviews carried out in this study the architectural style of the reconstructed Jawatha Mosque was determined by the local authorities' best intuition and thought. The minarets had basically originated from the concept of the bell towers of churches and may have been inspired from castle towers as well. Similarly, the contemporary shape of the mihrab went through a series of changes for socio-cultural and political reasons. Therefore, it is important to recognize and appreciate the importance of conserving mosque heritage because a mosque building goes beyond just functioning as a building or structure for prayer. There is a need to save local mosque architecture and foster a generation that recognises and acknowledges a sense of pride for their own history and culture in the future. One must acknowledge the need to formulate a clear-cut plan at the national level to prepare a list of the early mosques of the Eastern Province and take necessary steps to properly document various mosques that were already demolished. However, it is understood that one cannot rebuild all those valuable heritages even if the local authorities will be willing to reconstruct them. A proper action plan could be devised to prepare accurate documentation of the destroyed mosques before initiating conservation work. Involvement of appropriate professionals such as Architect, surveyors, historians, planners and engineers in the conservation process is essential. In addition, as some of the mosques may be covered in sand, newer satellite technologies that can peer into the sand<sup>1</sup> may be able to identify the locations of heretofore lost heritage mosques in the Kingdom and elsewhere in Ummah.

#### Acknowledgements

Dr Mohammad Omar Babsail and Architect Mutaz Al-Mulla accompanied and helped me to access the mosque site, interviewing professionals involved in the Jawatha Mosque conservation work and translating from Arabic to English. I sincerely thank them for their effort.

<sup>1</sup> Such as satellites (or even plane-based devices) that use longer wavelengths of light, like microwaves, and possibly even p-band microwaves, that can see what's located under sand. See https://www.newscientist.com/article/dn3923-satellites-hunt-for-buried-treasure/#:~:text=ln%20 a%20first%20for%20radar,locate%20and%20identify%20buried%20objects.

Al-Hussein, Ibrahim (2020). IN PICTURES: A look at the historical Saudi Jawatha Mosque. Alarabiya News. https://english.alarabiya.net/life-style/travel-andtourism/2018/01/29/In-Pictures-A-look-at-the-historical-Saudi-Jawatha-Mosque accessed 10.09.2022

Al-Moghanam, A. Bin S. (2006). Jawatha Mosque and the Site: Archaeological Study. A PhD dissertation submitted to the Department of Archaeology and Museums, Faculty of Art, King Saud University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.

Al-Naim, M. A. (2011). Introduction, research and heritage. Research papers for the National Built Heritage Forum (first edition), the Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities. Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, 14-16 November.

Alkhamis, N. A. (2011). Emerging voices of heritage preservation in AlBalad, Jeddah: mapping views of key players and social actors. Research and heritage. Research papers for the National Built Heritage Forum (first edition), the Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities. Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, 14-16 November.

Al-Rashid, S. A. (1999). An Introduction to Saudi Arabian Antiquities, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition, chapter 12: the Eastern Region. Ministry of Education, published by the Deputy Ministry of Antiquities and Museums, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. King Fahd National Library Cataloguing-in-publication data, ISBN: 9960-19-386-1.

Al-Saud Sultan Bin Salman Bin Abdulaziz (2011). Forward, research and heritage. Research papers for the National Built Heritage Forum (first edition), the Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities. Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, 14-16 November.

Aramco expats (2018). Historic Al Hofuf. Photo credit, Mark Lowey. <u>https://www.aramcoexpats.com/articles/</u> <u>historic-al-hofuf/</u>, accessed 20.07.2020

Boussaa, D. (2010). Urban conservation and sustainability; cases from historic cities in the Gulf and North Africa. Conference on Technology and Sustainability in the Built Environment, King Saud University. PP 305-326 (online) Available at ipac.kacst.edu.sa (Accessed: 23 May, 2011)

Encyclopaedia Britannica (2020). Al-Hufūf, Saudi Arabia. Photo Researchers: Diane Rawson. <u>https://www.britannica.</u> <u>com/place/Al-Hufuf</u>, 27.07.2020

Gharaibeh, E. S. and Kabir, S. (2011). Revealing an Engineering Perspective: conservation and enhancement of the rich heritage and cultural influences of Al Ahsa. Research and heritage. Research papers for the National Built Heritage Forum (first edition), the Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities. Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, 14-16 November.

Gharaibeh, E., Haimour, N. and Akash, B. (2011). Evaluation of current municipal solid waste practice and management for Al-Ahsa, Saudi Arabia. Int. J. of Sustainable Water and Environmental System Volume 2, No. 2 (2011) 103-110 International Association for Sharing Knowledge and Sustainability, DOI: 10.5383/ swes.02.02.006, Available from: <u>https://www.researchgate.</u> net/publication/281510684\_Evaluation\_of\_current\_ municipal solid waste\_practice\_and\_management\_for\_Al-Ahsa\_Saudi\_Arabia (accessed Jul 29 2020).

Heritage BC (2013) - <u>http://www.heritagebc.ca/resources/</u> <u>guides-tips-1/terms-definitions</u>. Accessed 19.08.2013.

Heritage Canada Foundation (1983) - Preservation Strategy No.3, cited in Heritage conservation terminology website – <u>http://www.icomos.org/~fleblanc/documents/</u> terminology/doc\_terminology\_e.html. Accessed 20.08.2013. Hussain, M., Al-Khalifah, F., and Khandaker, N. I. (2006). The Jabal Al Qarah Caves of the Hofuf Area, Northeastern Saudi Arabia: A geological investigation. Journal of Cave and Karst Studies, v. 68, no. 1, p. 12–21. ISSN 1090-6924, a publication of the National Speleological Society, USA. https://caves.org/pub/journal/PDF/V68/ v68n1-Hussain.pdf, (accessed 29.07.2020).

King, G. (1998). The Traditional Architecture of Saudi Arabia. I. B. Tauris & Co Ltd, London.

Lawton, J. (1991). The Arab Heartland, saudiaramcoworld. com, November/December; Volume 42, Number 6.

Lionnel Aricayos Blog (2020). Pottery shop in Al Ahsa, Life in Saudi Arabia. <u>https://lionnelstyle.wordpress.</u> com/2018/03/06/pottery-shop-in-al-ahsa-life-in-saudiarabia/, (accessed 27.07.2020).

Nabataea.net (2020). Cities, Sites, Mosques: Jawatha Mosque. <u>https://nabataea.net/explore/cities\_and\_sites/</u> jawatha-mosque/ (accessed 10.09.2022).

Nouf, bint M. (2011). Difficulties of financing built heritage conservation in Saudi Arabia. Research and heritage. Research papers for the National Built Heritage Forum (first edition), the Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities. Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, 14-16 November.

Saudi Friendship Committee (2020). Al-Qarah Mountain Operator. Facebook Album: timeline photos. Photo taken by the Professor and traveller Cecil Green.

https://www.facebook.com/SaudiFriendship/ photos/a.322176004484201/1361897810512010 (accessed 23.07.2020). https://www. facebook.com/SaudiFriendship/ photos/a.322176004484201/2440892499279197, (accessed 27.07.2020).

Steinberg, F. (1996). Conservation and rehabilitation of urban heritage in developing countries. Habitat International. Vol. 20 no. 3 pp. 463-475 (online) available at: <u>www.sciencedirect.com</u> (accessed: 30<sup>th</sup> May, 2011).

Sutton, K. and Fahmi, W. (2002). The rehabilitation of old Cairo. Habitat International. Vol. 26 pp. 73-93 (online) available at: www. elsevier.com/locate/habitatint (accessed: I June, 2011).

Wallace Foundation Website (2020). Market research workbooks and appendices. Workbook E: conducting in-depth interviews. <u>https://www.wallacefoundation.org/</u> <u>knowledge-center/Documents/Workbook-E-Indepth-Interviews.pdf</u>. 28.07.2020.

Williams, C. (2002). Transforming the old: Cairo's new medieval city. Middle East Journal. Vol. 56 no. 3 pp. 457-475 (online) available at: <u>www.jstro.org</u> (accessed: 5 June, 2011)

Wood, R. (1975). An introduction to Saudi Arabian antiquities. Dept. of Antiquities and Museums, Ministry of Education, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. p. 151. Retrieved 18 October 2010.

Zami, M. S. (2013). Conservation of architectural heritage in Saudi Arabia: the case study of Jawatha Mosque. International Conference on Vernacular Heritage & Earthen Architecture, CIAV 2013, 7 ATP, VerSus. 16-20 October 2013. Venue: Escola Superior Gallaecia, Vila Nova de Cerveira, Portugal. Sponsored by the Fundação Convento da Orada, Foundation for Science and Technology, Culture Programme of the European Union, UNESCO, ICOMOS, PROTERRA. <u>http://www.esg.pt/</u> ciav2013/index.php/en/



## THE CRAFT OF MIHRAB CARVING IN OMANI MOSQUES BETWEEN THE 13<sup>TH</sup> AND 17<sup>TH</sup> CENTURIES

#### Naima Benkari

Sultan Qaboos University, Department of Civil and Architectural Engineering

## Abstract:

In spite of its richness, the corpus of published research about Islamic architecture presents some gaps of knowledge about the architecture of the peoples who lived in the lands ruled by Muslims. Similarly, the dynamics of influence that might have operated between the "monumental" architecture in these lands and their popular architectures are insufficiently addressed. Furthermore, the material culture related to Islamic civilization suffers from some geographic and chronologic gaps. The present research aims to contribute to the closing of this gap by providing new knowledge about the traditional mosque architecture in Oman. More specifically, it will formulate interpretations regarding the origins and development process of the practice of Mihrab decoration in Oman between the 13th and 17th centuries. A total of twenty-two such Mihrabs have been identified to have been the only remaining examples of this tradition in Oman. The paper presents the outcomes of a systematic survey and analysis of the architecture and artistic features of these Mihrabs and the mosques where they are located. The mosques and their Mihrabs are presented within their historic and geographic contexts, before discussing the emergence of the craft of Mihrab carving in Oman, its origins, sources of influence and the main artisans known to have practiced the craft. Ultimately, the discussion will address the uniqueness of this craft in a context like Oman in the 13th to 17th century and its parallels with similar crafts in the Muslim lands in the same periods.

## **1. Introduction**

The Sultanate of Oman is among the few countries where it is still possible to find mosques built following the Ibadi school of thought[1]. They are also present in some regions of Algeria (Wadi M'zab), Tunisia (Djerba Island), and Libya (Jabal Nafusa). In the sultanate, they are distributed geographically following the areas of influence of this Madhab (literally "way to act", or Islamic school of thought). Previous studies have detailed the main characteristics of these mosques [1], [2] and some others have even interpreted these characteristics following the precepts of the Ibadi doctrine and linked them to other samples of this religious architecture in other regions where this Madhab was or still is predominant [2], [3]. Themain specificities of the Ibadi mosques consist in their pure volumes, the modesty of their architecture, and simplicity of their spaces' architecture. They do not present any minarets or domes as it is common to see in the mosques of other madhabs. The only prominent volume atop the building consists of a coupolette punctuating one of the corners opposite to the Qibla. It's called a buma, a unique feature characterizing the Mosques of Oman [4, p. 80]. Furthermore, and in the case of the Ibadi mosques in Oman, these mosques are differentiated from the others by their flat Mihrabs, occurring as a recess within the Qibla wall and with no protrusion in the outer side of the wall [5, p. 232], a particularity that is not shared by other Ibadi Mosques in the Maghreb. If it was not for the elevated platform where they have been erected, and the buma characterizing one of their roof corners, the mosques in the Ibadi regions of Oman cannot be distinguished from the rest of the dwellings in the settlements.

It is probably due to this humble character that the Ibadi architecture of Oman did not attract much of the published research about Islamic architecture until the end of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. As stated by Costa, the published research, in English, about the architecture in Oman and the Arabian Peninsula in general was relatively late to emerge. In the case of Oman, it was even later, with

the first published works being those of E. Galdieri and D. S. Whitcomb in the late 1970's in the Journal of Omani studies [6]. In the Arabic records, however, Oman has been in the spotlight since the10<sup>th</sup> century, such as in the descriptions of the Sohar Friday mosque by al-Maqdisi and the 13<sup>th</sup> centurydescriptions of the Friday mosque of Qalhat by Ibn Battuta [7]. The journal of Oman studies

was a key source for the publication of the archeological surveys in Oman. In addition to the two mentioned works, Le Cour Grandmaison, Bonnenfant, and Al Harthy have covered the traditional architecture and social organization in Ibra and al Mudhairib [8], [9]. Kervran studied the traditional houses of Sohar [10], [11], d'Errico with Galdieri focused on the military architecture [12], while Paulo Maria Costa was the most prominent author, with his multiple contributions related to the traditional settlements and architecture in Oman [13]–[17].

An interest in religious architecture in Oman was sparked in the last years of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, with the work of the Arabist E. Baldissera [18] as well as Archeologist and Art historian M. Kervran [19] focusing on the carved Mihrabs in Oman. These initial works were followed by more comprehensive documentation and descriptive study by Costa [20], [21], then a comparative investigation by Benkari [2]. The focus on stucco-carved Mihrabs has been continued with the research of Bandyopadhyay [22], [23], Goffriller [24], Kanaan [5] and a few amateur Omani writers on the local architecture, such as al-Hadhrami [25]. However, none of these studies performed any research on the stucco-carved Mihrabs in order to identify either their formal composition, their stylistic typology and origins, ortheir production process. Similarly, these Mihrabs have never been analyzed from the point of view of their chronology or their geographic distribution or the school of thought to which they belong. The present research aims to examine this craft of Mihrab carving in Oman by shedding light on its main formal characteristics and their origins, in addition to the socio-economic context that accompanied the emergence and development of this craft. More specifically, this research will address the following questions:

- 1. How did the craft of Mihrab stucco-carving evolve in Oman?
- 2. What are the formal and aesthetic characteristics of this craft? And how was its practice organized?
- 3. How does this "Omani style" of Mihrab carving relate to the larger context of Islamic art and architecture?

The main contribution of the present study consists of providing a holistic understanding of this phenomenon by examining all Mihrabs still standing today. An analysis of their physical components will identify the main formal and aesthetic characteristics of this style of Mihrab decoration. Finally, this research formulates the historic evolution of this craft, its geographic expansion, and the social organization of the artisans and other participants in the production of these pieces of art. Ultimately, it will provide a corpus of themes and design options that could be adapted to and implemented in contemporary mosques in Oman to imbue in them a local character.

## 2. Methodology

To address the formulated questions, the present study relied essentially on extensive primary data collected through exhaustive architectural and photographic surveys of all the decorated

Mihrabs and the mosques that contain them extant in Oman. Twenty-three (23) buildings, with their Mihrabs, have been documented. The first documentation campaign took place during the winter of 2017. It targeted all the concerned mosques in a-Dakhiliya region. It was then followed by multiple short missions to the rest of the mosques in al-Batinah and A-Sharquiya governorates. The primary data collected was also checked against the findings of previous research about these mosques, especially in the work of Costa [21] and Baldissera [18], as well as the recent book of Al Hadhrami [25]. The present

research owes a lot to the meticulous work of the Arabist Baldissera who deciphered the inscriptions embedded in the carvings of twenty-two of the twenty-four Mihrabs studied here.

A comparative analysis between the studied Mihrabs allowed the researchers to characterize their style and components, as well as identify the evolution of this craft. The exploration of the available literature about the history of Oman and its architecture helped understand the socio-political conditions in which the craft of Mihrab carving has emerged and developed in Oman. This exploration along with the interpretative analysis of the primary texts gleaned from the text inscribed in the studied Mihrabs enabled the formulation of a possible work organization for this craft. Finally, and in order to locate the sources of influence and propagation of the Omani Art of Mihrab carving, a comparative and interpretative approach was used to examine the Omani stucco-carved Mihrabs within the wider context of Islamic Art and Mihrab decoration.

## 3. Results and discussion

3.1 The circumstances of the emergence and development of the stucco-carved Mihrabs inOman

a. The art of stucco-carved Mihrabs in the socio-political context of Oman, 13th -17th centuries CE (7th-13th H)

The corpus of decorated Mihrabs studied in this research were produced over a period of more than three centuries and under three different dynasties. The earliest decorated Mihrab in the studied collection is still standing in Jama` So`al (in the city of Nizwa, Interior governorate) with the date of 650H/1252 CE<sup>1</sup> carved in its frame [4, p. 97], [18, p. 23], [26, p. 187]. In this period, Oman was ruled by the "laic" leaders of al-Nabahina dynasty, with the exception of the coastal regions, which were under the intermittent control of the king of Hormuz, who built the city of Qalhat [27, p. 24]. During al-Nabahina rule, Oman went through a few tumultuous political circumstances, but most of the time, Omanis enjoyed stability and their commerce with India, South-east Asia and East Africa flourished. The different artefacts found in the constructions, dated from this period, reveal the extent of this maritime exchange. The same circumstances were behind the flourishing of the Craft of Mihrab carving in the country, probably under the influence of the neighboring regions on both shores of the Arabian Gulf, in spite of the general opposition of the Ibadhi doctrine to such practices [3], [28]. This idea is even more evidenced by the presence in the frames of many Mihrabs from this period, of porcelain plates and bowls, probably of Chinese origin, used as colorful decorative elements [5], [19], [24]. Such decorative technique could also be found in other buildings in later periods, such as the mansions of Ibra, built by wealthy merchants of Sharquiya in the 17<sup>th</sup> century and earlier, when this region was among the richest in the country [29].

Nevertheless, the core of the Omani decorated Mihrabs, still standing today, were produced during the 10th century Hijra (between 909-1029H/1503-1619 CE) Figure 3. In this period, Oman was ruled by elected Imams (such as Mohamed b. Ismail 907-943H), then the resurgent Nabahina dynasty, towards the end of the 10<sup>th</sup> century of Hijra. A certain number of the later Mihrabs studied here were carved during the al-Ya`ariba dynasty, which started in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Gregorian year of completion of the Mihrabs are presented here as mentioned in the reference book of Baldissera which provided all the primary information which was carved in the Mihrabs [18, p. 23] and from where Paulo Costa also took the dates of the Mihrabs he addressed in his book [4, p. 97].
1034H/1624 CE. The name of the second Ya`rubi Imam (Sultan b. Seif) is still visible in the Mihrab of masjid al-Burashid (al- Brashid) (1068H/1658) [18, p. 132], [26, p. 245]. Similarly, based on the remaining words inscribed in the Mihrab of Jama` Nakhal (994 H/1586 CE), the calligrapher seems to refer to the "Greatest Sultan" (??) b. Malik (??) b. Bilarab (??) [18, pp. 111–113], [26, p. 32]. Was he referring to the latest Nabahina ruler, or was his reference to the father of the founder of al-Ya`riba Imamate: Murshid b. Malik b. Bil`arab? As for the latest specimens of Mihrabs (al-Masjid al-Qadim in al-Qabil (Northern Sharqiya govrnorate), 1171 H/1758 CE [18, pp. 134-139], [26, p. 243], and Jama`al-Aghbari in Samail, 1252H/ 1829 CE), were carved during al-Busaidi dynasty (1157H-present), as stated in the frame of Mihrab al-Aghbari [18, pp. 95–99], [26, p. 191]. Some of the previous studies that holistically described the decorated Mihrabs in Oman agree that we are in thepresence of a "decorative style" that is specific to this region (Baldissera 1994, 146; Kanaan 2014, 257). The guestion is: where did this style come from and to what extent it is possible to identify it as an "Omani style" within the large repertoire of Islamic decorative arts?



Figure 1. Location of the mosques cited in this research

# b. The Omani Stucco-carved Mihrabs and their geographic context

The classification and analysis of the collected data informed the development of a holistic understanding about the geographic distribution of the studied Mihrabs and how this three centuries long phenomenon had evolved in the geography of Oman. Figure 2 shows that the earliest still standing evidence of such Mihrabs was accomplished in 650 H, and is located in Jama` So`al in the city of Nizwa [18, p. 23], [20, p. 20], [26, p. 187]. The following Mihrab in date was achieved some three hundred years later. It is located in the city of Manah, also in the interior region (20 kilometers south of Nizwa), Figure 1. As shall be discussed in the following sections, Manah can be considered as the epicenter of the Mihrab stucco-carving craft, since the 10th century Hijri. It was also the city of origin of the most influential and prolific Mihrab decorators in the 300 year period that this practice seems to have lasted. Indeed, the earliest surviving Mihrabs of the 10th century Hijri are mainly in the city of Manah, especially in Harat al-Bilad which counts four of them. It is worth noting that for the two first decades of the 10th century Hijri, only one Craftsman (Abdullah B. Qasim b. Mohamed B. Humaymi (Humaimi) al-Manahi) will be remembered today through the Mihrabs he finely carved in Harat al-Bilad in Manah first (Mosques of al-Ali in 909H and al-Ayn 911H/1505CE) [18, pp. 69–71], [26, pp. 199–200], then in the Fort of Bahla, 45 Kilometers, North-West of Manah, where he carved the impressive Mihrab of fort's Jama` (917H/1511CE) [18, pp. 57–61], [26, pp. 193–194] Figure 6.



#### Figure 2.

Chronologic distribution of Decorated Mihrabs Per region

With the turn of the third decade of the 10th century Hijri, a new master (Mushmil b. Omar b. Mohamed Al Manahi), also from

Manah, starts sharing the "Mihrab carving market" with Abdullah B. Qasim al-Humaymi. In this period, the practice expands to reach some Mihrabs of Nizwa mosques, after having been confined to Manah and Nakhal Figure 2. In the next decades, other masters will join this expanding profession. Among those are Mushmil's son (Talib), followed by his grandsons (Ali b. Talib), as well as four other craftsmen, who will participate, with the Mushmil family and the pioneer Abdullah B. Qasim al-Humaymi, in producing the impressive ensemble of Omani decorated Mihrabs of the 10 Century of Hijra Figure 4. Their works are found in other cities of the Dakhiliya region such as Izki (Masjid Muqazah

1029H/1619 CE) [18, pp. 89–93], [26, p. 202] or Adam (Jama` Harat Al Bousaid: 941 H / 1534)<sup>2</sup>, as well as in al-Batinah (Samail mosques: Sarooj 970H/1562CE; Mzar`a 974H/1567 CE) [18, pp. 101–104; 105–108], [26, p. 31], and reach as far as a-Sharquiya governorate (Masjid al-`Awina in wadi Bani Khalid, 969H / 1561C<sup>3</sup>, and al-Burashid in Sinaw 1068H / 1658CE) Figure 1. The surviving Mihrabs are confined within these geographic limits (in the expansion area of the IbadhiMadhab in Oman), and the practice will eventually fade away by the turn of the 11<sup>th</sup> century Hegir. A couple of mosques: al Masjid al-Qadim in al-Qabil:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The date is assumed by Al-Hadhrami following Baldissera. It was difficult to decipher the date of completion of this Mihrab and the name of the craftsman who did it. Baldissera makes the assumption that the artist is the same *Abdullah B. Masoud B. Seif Al Bahlawi* who also carved the Mihrab of the great mosque of Manah. He builds his assumption on the fact that the two Mihrabs are very similar in the decoration around the calligraphy [18, pp. 74–77], [25, pp. 137–139]. He also mentions that the artist of A-Shawadhna mosque, who has also a similar name: *Issa B Abdullah b. Yusuf.* As a result, Baldissera suggests the interval 936-940 H as the probable date of completion of this Mihrab. In fact, both Mihrabs are indeed similar. However, the one of Adam and A-Shawadhna don't have Quranic verses inscribed, unlike the one of Manah. Our suggestion is that the craftsman could rather be Issa b. Abdullah b. Yousef.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The date of 969H is assumed by the author based on the remaining words reported by Baldissera from this Mihrab [18, pp. 141–144]. Al-Hadhrami gives it the date of 970H / 1562 CE without referring to any source for this date [25, pp. 145–148]. The repertoire compiled by the Ministry of Endowment and Islamic Affairs, does not mention any date [26, p. 256].

1171H / 1758CE and Masjid Al-Aghbari in Sama'il1245H / 1829CE, from the 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> centuries Hijri will have their Mihrabs carved to reach our era, along with those of the 10<sup>th</sup> century, though with an altered aesthetic composition and execution guality Figure 3. In summary, the timeline represented by the Mihrab studied in this research spans a period of more than three centuries (From 650H with Jama' So'al until 1245H with Masjid Al Aghbari). It covers the territory of three regions/governorates in Oman: a-Dakhiliya, al-Batinah, and Northern Shariqiyah. However, the core of the carved Mihrab production at its guintessence, covers the 10<sup>th</sup> century Hijri only, and the territories of a few cities, predominantly in the a-Dakhiliya (interior) region (such as Manah, Adam, Nizwa, Bahla and Izki), then in al- Batinah (Samail and Nakhal) and, more recently in a-Sharqiya (al-Qabil, Sinaw and Wadi Bani khalid) Figure 3. It is worth mentioning that this geographic and chronologic contextualization is only based on the still standing Mihrabs that the author could locate and reach. It is highly probable that some mosques have disappeared with their Mihrabs, either destroyed, to later be rebuilt as "new" (Mihrab al Masjid al-Kabeer in Nakhal) [18, pp. 111-113], or simply decayed due to weathering, or demolished to make way for urban expansion. Therefore, it is also probable that this craft had a much longer period of expansion geographically and the chronologically than what can be deduced from the remaining Mihrabs studied in the present research [25, p. 14].



Figure 3. Studied Mihrabs per year of Completion (in Higri



Mihrab Craftsmen and year of Completion

## 3.2 The Omani School of Decorated Mihrabs

From the examination of the number of early tenth century Mihrabs and their dates of construction, it seems as that Manah was the epicenter of a real "school of Mihrab decoration", and harat al- Bilad precisely was the first "workshop", where Abdullah b. Qasim al-Humaymi al-Manahi, the first craftsman known to us, refined his craft and strengthened his technique, in the mosques of al-`Ali (909H / 1503CE) [18, pp. 79-82], [26, p. 31], al-`Ain (911H / 1505CE), a-Shurah (922H /1516CE) [18, pp. 75–78] in harat al-Bilad, before applying it elsewhere: in Bahla (al-Jama` al- Qadim, 917H / 1511), then in Nizwa where his art reached its quintessence in the Mihrab of masjida-Shargah (924H / 1518) [18, pp. 45–49], [26, p. 188] Figure 4. In spite the high caliber of this artist, he has never signed his Mihrabs by a title other than only his name (in Jama` Bahla and themosques of a-Shargah and a-Shurah) or: "The humble, poor servant of Allah..."4 (in the mosques of al-`Ali, and al-`Ain). Similar expressions were also found in Mihrabs carved by other artists, such as Issa b. Abdullah B. Yousuf in Mihrab Jama` al-Bousaidi in Adam (941H / 1534CE)<sup>5</sup>. They might be related to the state of mind in which the artist finds himself while performing his craft, in the mosque, at the Mihrab. He is doing a work on which he is probably paid, but he is also in astate of "worship" `Ibada, which he expresses through carving words of devotion, invocation, or Quranic verses (see section about the Quranic verses transcribed in the studied Mihrabs).

Mushmil b. Omar b. Mohamad al-Manahi, is the second Mihrab craftsman, also from Manah, whose name was found in two Mihrabs in Nakhal. He was the first to sign with the title of "Ustadh" (Master), in one of his oeuvres in Jama` Mukabbrah in harat al-Gharidh (923H /1517CE)<sup>6</sup>, we canread: "*this is the work of the skillful master Mushmil b. Omar b. Mohamed b. ... al-Manahi and his son the master Talib*"<sup>7</sup>. This title of Master will be present in other Mihrabs that have on them the namesof those who decorated them. The craftsman `Issa b. Abdullah b. Masoud, signed the Mihrab he decorated in Jama` Manah al-kabir (941H) by his name preceded by the title "al-Ustad al-Hakim" (the wise master) [18, p. 67]. Talib b. Mushmil also signed his final oeuvre in the grand mosque of Nakhal (994H) by "the clever skillful" (al fatin al Mahir) [18, p. 112]. Similarly, the verb "Sana`a" "عنص" (Manufactured or crafted) is systematically used to describe the work of a craftsman. The emergence of such titles and words related to this craft might reflect the presence of an established "craft school of Mihrab stucco-carving" in Oman and the progress, on the social scale, of those who practice this profession.

The family of Mushmil al-Manahi was involved in this craft for over a century and through three generations Figure 4. The initiators of this craft, Abdullah b. Qasim Al-Humaymi and Talib b. Mushmil are the most prolific craftsmen, whose names reached us through the Mihrabs they carved (five Mihrabs each). Talib's son, Ali b. Talib and Talib's father, Mushmil, have carved 2 Mihrabs each. The Mushmil family, on its own, has decorated nearly half of the Mihrabs discussed in this paper (9 Mihrabs out of 22). It is therefore possible to declare that this practice of decorating the Mihrabs is not only a craft, but it is a craft that is

<sup>4</sup>"عمـل هـذا المحـراب العبـد الفقـير الراجـي رحمـة ربـه و غفرانـه عبـد هلـلا بـن قاسـم بـن محمـد بـن هميمـي المنحـي وكتـب خطـه بيـده" 70,82] 18] .p.

p. [18] 84] ,p. [18] , " و الصانع العبد الرهوب ال(ك)ثير الذنوب عيسى بن عبد هللا "

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The Mihrab of Jama` al-Mukabbrah did not have any date carved in it referring to its completion. Baldissera formulated the assumption that it must have been finished in the same period as the Mihrab of Jama` Bahla since they are both the oeuvres of Mushmil b. Omar [18, pp. 125–127]<sup>7</sup> [18] "

transmitted from a Master to the next and sometimes within the same family, from father to son, as it was the case in the family of the master Mushmil. This procedure of transmission is not unique to Oman; rather, it is a character of skills and technics transmission within the tradition of the Islamic Arts and crafts, of which Oman is anillustration in this instance.

# 3.3 The Mihrabs as a resource for sociological historiography in Oman.

Analysis of the information gleaned from the documented Mihrabs shows the existence of a work organization in this "industry". Indeed, the testimonies carved in these Mihrabs refer to three categories of people involved in Mihrab decoration (and mosque) construction, besides the ruler of the time (Imam or Sultan). The first category is represented by the Patron(s) ( دجسملان ومناؤلا علع). Usually they are listed first in the text dedicated to this information on the surface of the Mihrab. The name of the Mihrab decorator usually comes next, and sometimes it is followed by the name of the calligrapher, if different from the decorator. Sometimes, the calligrapher mentions the community of the mosque as part of the patrons. This nearly systematic order of names allowsus to formulate the hypothesis that the Mihrab decoration activity was in fact an industry with specific actors having clear status and roles in the operation. Based on the indication he left on the Mihrab of Jama` Bahla, al-Humaymi seems to be the calligrapher of all the Mihrabs he decorated. It is worth mentioning that the date of the Mihrab's completion and the name of its decorator are almost systematically carved in the frame dedicated to that information, with the exception of al-Jama` al-Qadeem in Manal, masjid al-Aghbari in Samail (which did not have any indication about their craftsmen) and Mukabbar in Nakhal, which did not contain any date of construction. Furthermore, only four of the studied Mihrabs contained the names of their calligraphers (Masjidal-jannah, Mzar'a, a-shaadhna and Sarooj), in addition to those carved by al-Humaymi who was also their calligrapher. Finally, with all the information curated and written in these Mihrabs, only the Mihrab of masjid al-'Ali provides us with the year of construction of the mosque (876H / 1470CE) besides its Mihrab completion (909H / 1503CE) [18, p. 82].

# 3.4 The characteristics of the decorated Mihrab in Oman 13-17th centuries:

The comparative analysis of the aesthetic, constructive and, architectural properties of the Mihrabs and the mosque where they are hosted generated a set of common characteristics specific to these Mihrabs, and which can be summarized in the following points:

## a- The status and location of the mosques containing stucco-carved Mihrabs

It is worth noting that there are no formal or architectural features that distinguish the mosques withdecorated Mihrabs in Oman. In fact, the mosques hosting the stucco carved Mihrabs have the same physical and aesthetic characteristics as any other traditional Ibadi mosque in Oman. With their refined carvings, these Mihrabs are located in mosques with no specific distinction in their location, volume, size, form, or architectural details. This peculiar trait could be explained by the fact that the mosque's construction usually precedes Mihrab decoration by several years. This fact has been reported to us in writtings of Al Humaymi in *the Mihrab of Masjid al-`Ali*, where he mentions the date of construction of the mosque and the date when the Mihrab was finished, with an interval of 25 years between them. Similarly, there is no correlation between the status of a mosque, whether a Friday mosque (Jama') or a daily prayers mosque (Masjid), and the presence of a decorated Mihrab within its prayer hall. Indeed, decorated Mihrabs are found in mosques of both types (Jama' and Masjid), although there is a clear predominance of masjids (15 masjids) over Jama' (8 Jama'), even if the earliest carved Mihrab is extant in a Jama' (So'al, in Nizwa). Furthermore, the mosques containing decorated Mihrabs are mainly found within settlements (10 Masjids and 5 Jama'). A limited number of them stand isolated, either surrounded by a cemetery (masjid a-Shargahin Nizwa and al-Qasr in Manal (974H / 1568CE) [25, pp. 153–156], [26, p. 33]) or on an island not far from the adjoining settlements (Jama' al-kabir in Manah, or Jama' Bahla). Finally, a few other mosques can be found within the meanders of the oases (3 mosques in Samail and Jama'al-'Alaya in Rustaq (1075H / 1651CE) [25, pp. 111–113]).

It is worth mentioning that, with the exception of Jama`al-`Alaya, all the Friday mosques with carved Mihrabs are located in the interior region (a-Dakhiliya). This confirms the idea, discussedabove, that the interior region is the main land of propagation of the craft of Mihrab carving in Oman, with the city of Manah as its epicenter. Finally, although this practice was initiated in the Mihrab of a Friday mosque (Jama` So`al 650H), it has nonetheless continued to ornate the Mihrabs of Masjids for almost 200 years (Masjid al-Aghbari, 1245H / 1829CE) after the carving of the last Mihrab in a Friday mosque (Jama` al-`Alaya, 1057H/ 1651CE).



#### Figure 5.

Illustration of the setting of a-Shurah Mosques containing a 16th century carved Mihrab

## b. The common features:

As stated in previous research, the 10th century (16th CE) stucco-carved Mihrabs in Oman are part of a larger and older corpus of Mihrabs that evolved, in the Ibadhi areas, independently from the carving tradition [5, p. 232], [18]. Such Mihrabs share some common formal features which consist of:

- Receding concentric arches within a flat framing band
- Pronounced frieze with a sort of crenellation
- A small, arched Qibla niche, sometimes doubled or tripled in a telescopic succession of decreasing niches
- The receding arches are at times supported by short round engaged columns.
- The entire surface of the Mihrab is filled with stucco-carved patterns

- The stucco-carved panel protrudes 50 to 80 cm. from the Qibla wall
- The technique used in the knife carved stucco, with the exception of the Mihrabs of J. Bahla and al-`Ali mosque in Manah, where the technique of molded panels was used in addition to the common knife carving method.



### Figure 6. Mihrabs of J. Bahla and Masjid al-`Ain

The corpus of Mihrabs analyzed in this study reproduce this same scheme with some variations and the addition of other elements as described below:

The documented Mihrabs show an average size of 4 m in height and 3 m in width, which is common to most of those measured in this study. The Mihrabs of Friday mosques however, can be much taller (6 m, or a little less, in the Mihrabs of Jama` Bahla, al-Jama` al-Kabir in Manah and J. al- Gharidh (923H / 1517CE) in Nakhal [18, pp. 119–123], [26, p. 94]) or a little shorter (3 m in the Mihrabs of Jama` So`al, and Nakhal).

### b.1 The carved frieze

The top of the Mihrab is usually marked with a sort of frieze that is finely carved with floral patterns (al- Jannah, a-Shargah, Muqazah, a-Sarooj, Bahla, a-Shawadhna, al-Brashid, al-Ghari, etc.) or, more rarely, with a series of crenellations (J. Manah al-Kabir, J. al-Aghbari). A few Mihrabs do not have a frieze at all (J. So`al, Mukabbrah, al-`Ali, J. al-Bousaid, al-`Awina), although it is possible that the frieze had disappeared for some Mihrabs due to multiple decay and restoration cycles Figure 7.





b- Carved crenellation at the top of Masjid al-Aghbari (Samail - ???H)



c- The top frame of Mihrab j. So`al (harat So`al – Nizwa 650 H)

**Figure 7.** The Mihrab frieze

#### b.2 Shahada Banner

In addition to the frieze, the top of the Mihrab is usually marked by a horizontal, sometimes imposing, rectangular band where the Shahada is carved in a beautiful Kufic script with floral and geometric dynamic patterns covering the spaces between the flat geometric letters. Some Mihrabs present slight differences with this common image. In the case of Mihrab J. Bahla, the Shahada is coupled with a Quranic verse (part of verse 16 of Surat Ghafir), and in al-'Ali mosque, half of the horizontal band is occupied by a text in Naskhi script relating to the date of foundation of the Mihrab and its patrons Figure 6. It is worth mentioning that both Mihrabs were carved by al-Humaymi. This confirms our hypothesis, that this artist was exploring the possibilities of design and even the materials and techniques in his three first Mihrabs. Such an approach allows us to claim that, even if the Omani craftsman of the 16th century had models of carved Mihrabs from the generation of Mihrab J. So`al's Mihrab (13th century), he was in the mindset of a researcher searching for the optimal design and best technique. Finally, the latest Mihrabs in the studied corpus did not have the Shahada on the top of their Mihrabs, instead, they have a Quranic inscription in Naskhi script (as is the case of the Mihrab of al-Aghbari mosque in Samail), or no inscription at all (for example, Mihrab Masjid al-Aqbil al-Qadim in a-Sharquiya) Figure 14.



a- Horizontal Band showing the shahada in Kufic script filled with floral and geometric patterns (Mihrab al-Jannah Mosque)



b- Inscription of Quranic verses in Naskhi script at the top of Mihrab Masjid al-Aghbari (Sama'il)



c- Horizontal Band with only floral and geometric patterns (Mihrab al-Masjid al Qadeem (al Qabil)

#### Figure 8.

Samples of the upper horizontal bands in some of the studied Mihrabs

#### b.3 The outer frame

The most dominant feature in the studied selection of Mihrabs is the "Outer frame", composed of a succession of stamp-like

tangential circles (Figure 6, Figure 8, Figure 9). Sometimes, the frame is composed of alternating circles with two different diameters, where the larger circles present a wider, plain circumference (Figure 10, Figure 6). All circles are filled with a variety of carved geometric and floral patterns, or incrusted with blue or green ceramic plates and bowls, creating an interesting diversity within the overall unity of the repetitive circles. In some Mihrabs the wider

circles are flanked with even smaller ones on both lateral sides (such as Mihrabs of the Friday mosquesof So`al, Adam, and Manah, or the mosques of al-Jannah, a-Shargah, and a-Shawadhna) Figure 10. This'outer frame' continues to the floor, and provides a structure for the whole Mihrab. This feature can be considered a unifying trait in all stucco-carved Mihrabs of the 16<sup>th</sup> (10<sup>th</sup> H) century [5, p. 233]. It is present in the earliest version of the Mihrabs (in So`al), in the mosques of the 16<sup>th</sup> century, and also adorns the later Mihrabs of the 18<sup>th</sup> century (M. Al Aghbari). It can also be observed as a more 'abstract' version in the mosques of a-Sharqiya region and this could be explained by the fact that they are part of the 'later' generation of carved Mihrabs, with their remote location in relation to the epicenter of the Manahi/a-Dakhiliya school of Mihrab carving Figure 11. It is worth mentioning thatthis element, although absent from most of the post 18<sup>th</sup> century Mihrabs, has made some reappearance in some of today's mosques (Jama` Mizoon in al-Khoudh in the Muscat Governorate).



a- Mihrab Masjid a-Shargah (Nizwa)





c- Part of the interlaced strap work forming the outer frame of Mihrab J. So`Al

**Figure 9.** Samples of outer frames



a- Al masjid al-Qadeem, al-Qabil (a-Sharqiya)

b- Masjid al-Moghrah, Sinaw ((a-Sharqiya)

#### b.4 The intermediary, interlacing strap-work

Figure 10. Samples of Mihrabs with "abstract" versions of the outer frame The intermediary frame is decorated with a unified pattern of interlacing strap-work and surroundsthe rectangle containing the Mihrab niche. It either continues, equally ornate until

reaching the floor (Mihrab al-'Awina, and al-Mzar'a in Sama'il after restoration) Figure 11, or the intermediary frame rests on short engaged colonnettes with a lozenge capital (Masjid al-Jannah, J. Adam, J. Nakhal), or it is seen with a lozenge basein addition to the capital (J. So'al, J. Bahla, Masjid a-Shargah, and a-Shawadhna, al-'Ali), Figure 6, Figure 9. Colonnettes, bases, and capitals are also covered with carved floral and geometric patterns.



a- Masjid al-Mzar`a in Sama'il



b- Decorated engaged colonnettes with lozenge capital and base (a-Shargah Mosque)

Figure 11.

Intermediary frame (continuous until the floor / engaged colonnettes)

## b.5 The central rectangle and Mihrab niche

The smaller niche of the Mihrab is carved within the width of the Qibla wall and could be framedby two other, smaller, engaged colonnettes, with lozenge or bulb capital. It is surmounted with a ribbed hood, sometimes composed of one or two rows of small Muqarnas (a-Shargah: Figure 11). The center of the smallest niche in the Mihrab is slightly concave, divided into vertical panels and extensively carved with geometric and floral patterns (A-Shargah, a-Shawadhna). Sometimes some Kufic designed letters spell the name of Allah and Mohamed (PBUH) in the heart of this niche.

The Mihrab niche constitutes the lower concave half of the Mihrab's central rectangle. Its upper half is occupied by the lunette/tympanum inscribed within an outer keel arch and the whole planeis covered with a profusion of floral and geometric interlaced carved patterns. The lunette presents specific register of ornamentation, usually divided in concentric petals around a circle. The latteris emphasized with a specific decorative pattern (J. So`al and Bahla) or incrusted with a beautifulporcelain plate, most commonly of Chinese provenance (Masjid al-`Ali and al-Jannah) Figure 12. The upper part of the central rectangle and right above the keel arch framing the lunette, lies the rectangular band where more information about the Mihrab, its decorator and patron, as well as the date of achievement are transcribed in *Naskhi* or *Thuluth* script Figure 12.



a- J. So`al

b- Masjid al-`Ali

`Ali c-

c- J. Bahla

d-Masjid al-Jannah

#### Figure 12.

Samples of central rectangles in the Omani stucco carved Mihrabs

It is worth mentioning that in later Mihrabs,

the keel arch transformed into a triangular one, as it is the case in Mihrab al-`Awina (Wadi Bani Khalid, a-Sharqiya) and al-Mukabbrah in al-Ghraidh(Nakhal), or became segmented like in Masjid al-Burashid (Sinaw) Figure 13. The center of the triangular arch is also incrusted with a large porcelain plate, while the sides are punctuated with smaller bowls, in the case of Masjid al-Burashid, or are filled with Naskhi or Thuluth script reporting the information about the Mihrab.



a- Masjid AlBurashid(Sinaw)

b- Masji al-Mukabbrah (al-Gharidh –Nakhal) after restauration

#### Figure 13.

The transformation of the Keel arch atop the ribbed hood into a triangular or segmented shape

## b.6 The decorative elements:

## Calligraphic texts

The omnipresence of the banner of Shahada in Kufic script at the top of most of the studied Mihrabs is a particularity that distinguishes the Omani style of stucco-carved Mihrabs from any other style in the region [5, p. 251]. It seems that the text of Shahada and Quranic verses, carved in the Qibla wall of Jama`a So`al (13<sup>th</sup> century CE) in large bold Kufic script, has inspired the craftsmen of the 16<sup>th</sup> century, led by the creative Abdullah al Humaymi. Since his first oeuvres in Manah and Bahla, the Kufic Shahada has not left the top of the Omani stucco-carved Mihrabs, until the second half of the 18<sup>th</sup> century (Mihrab Masjid al-Qadeem in Manal) and first half of 19<sup>th</sup> century (Mihrab Masjid al-Aghbari in Sama'il) (Figure 8, Figure 10, Figure 14). It is worth mentioning that in Jama` So`al, the calligraphy was not in the Mihrab, but the iconic, 1 m wide strip occupies the lateral sides of the Mihrab, in the Qibla wall Figure 9 and Figure 14. Therefore, the Shahada at the top of the Mihrab is a pure innovation of Abdullah b. Qassim and Humaymi, which has been followed by the Mushmil family and the rest of the craftsmen (Figure 6, Figure 9).





a-Interior of the Friday Mosque of So`al, and the band of extra large Kufic script running on the Qibla wall

b- Mihrab al-Aghbari

#### Figure 14.

Figure 14. Mihrabs of J. So`al and Masjid al-Aghbari: The older and the later mosque in the studied corpus

The presence of detailed information related to the Mihrab decorator, the patrons, and the date of completion is also another characteristic of this unique Omani tradition. It is usually in the small rectangle

atop the lunette that we can find this important text about the history of the Mihrab decoration, the artisan who did it and the socio-political situation during the time it was created Figure 12. As stated above, these texts were the unquestionable source for much of the information presented in this paper [18].

The insertion of Quranic texts within the ornamental register of the Omani stucco-carved Mihrabs is not a distinctive feature in itself. It is common to find, in other Islamic regions, Quranic verses adorning a mosque's walls, but the exclusive presence of these texts in the Mihrab is an Omani particularity in this matter. If the Shahada written in Kufic script is almost systematically present in the vast majority of the Mihrabs studies in this paper, the Quranic verses, in Naskhi or Thuluthscripts are only present in ten mosques out of the twenty-three studied. Six (6) of these mosques are Jama` (al-Gharidh, So`al, Bahla, Manah, Nakhal and Mugazzah) and four (4) are Masjid (al-Mukabbrah, al-Mzar`ah, a-Sarooj and al-Aghbari). Two (2) Jama` (al-Qasr and al-Bousaidi) and eleven (11) masjid don't contain any Quranic verses in their Mihrabs or in any other place in the building.



by Written the poorest creatures of Allah's Mohamed b. Ahmd b. Seif

كتبه أفقر خلق هللا محمد بن أحمد بن سيف

Figure 15. Calligraphy in Thuluth script in Masjid al-Jannah (Harat So`al – Nizwa)

In addition, the number of verses varies from one mosque to the other. Six (6) of the ten (10) mosques do have only one verse written in their Mihrabs: two masjids (al-Mzar`ah and al-Mukabbrah) and four Jama` (Bahla, Manah, Nakhal and Muqazzah). Jama` al-Gharidh is the only mosque containing two Quranic verses, while three others contain more than three verses: M. al-Aghbari and M. a-Sarooj contain four verses, and Jama` So`al presents six verses in its Mihrab. While we don't know the craftsmen who carved two of the mosques with more than three Quranic Verses (J. So`al and M. al-Aghbari), it is worth mentioning that Masjid a-Sarooj was carved in 970H by Talib b. Mushmil al-Manahi and the calligrapher who carved four Verses in Naskhi script, did also leave his full name, his Madhab and his tribal affiliation<sup>8</sup>, Figure 15. It is the only instance where the calligrapher spends so much space mentioning his name and Madhab. It is possible to assume that it could be one of the scholars of that time, which would also explain the relatively large number of verses carved in this Mihrab. Further research is needed to study this assumption.

Table 1. The distribution of Quranic verses inscribed in the Omani stucco-carved Mihrabs

Quranic Verse	Jama`	Masjid
Verse 39 of Sourat Ali`lmran: Quran [3:39]	Al-Gharidh	al-Mukabbrah
	Nakhal	a-Sarooj
	Muqazzah	

Verses 1, 2 and 3 from Sourat al-Fath: Quran [48:1,2,3]	al-Gharidh	al-Mzar`ah
	Bahla	al-Aghbari
Verse 18 of Sourat at-Tawba: Quran [9:18]	So`al	
	Manah	
Verse 16 of Sourat Ghafir Quran [40:16]	- So`al	
Verse 45 of Sourat Ali`Imran: Quran [3:45]		- a-Sarooj
Verse 90 of sourat An-Nahl: Quran [16:90]		- a-Sarooj
Verse 53 of Sourat az-Zumar: Quran [39: 53]		- a-Sarooj
Verses 36-37 of Sourat an-Noor: Quran [24: 36,37]		- al-Aghbari
Verse 255 of Sourat al-Baqara (Verse of the throne): Quran [2:255]		- al-Aghbari
Verse 10 from Sourat Yunus: Quran [10:10]		- al-Aghbari
The 6 first Verses of Sourat al-Mu'minun: Quran [23:6]	- So`al	
Verses 78 and 79 of Sourat al-Isra': Quran [17:78,79]	- So`al	
Verse 137 of Sourat al-Baqara: Quran [2:137]	- So`al	
Verse 103 of Sourat a-Nisa': Quran [4:103]	- So`al	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> [18] عمر بن رجب بن فارس بن سليمان بن رجب بن سليمان بن سعد بن عبد هللا بن ...بن سليمان بن سعد بن ابي...بن محمد بن مصلح البوشري الطائي نسبا و اإلباضي مذهبا

From Table 1, it appears that Quran [3:39] is the most commonly carved Qoranic verse in the Omani Mihrabs, as it appears in three Friday mosques and two Masjid. Then come the verses Quran [48:1,2,3], in two Jama` and two Masjid. As for Quran [9:18], it is carved in the Mihrabs of two Jama` only. All theother verses appear in singular mosques such as J. So`al, with five verses and Masjid al-Aghbari anda-Sarooj with three verses each. It is worth mentioning that two of the verses commonly used as "Talisman" are carved in the Mihrabs of al-Aghbari (the verse of the Throne Quran [2:255]), and Jam` So`al (Quran [2:137] with the longest word in the holy Quran: "Allah will suffice you against them" "ميدكفيدكوم").

It is therefore possible to state that the presence of the Quranic verses in the Omani stucco-carved Mihrabs is not a recurrent characteristic, and when it occurs, it is systematically carved in the Mihrab and is more likely to be found in Jama` rather than in Masjid. Similarly, Quranic verses were carved in the earliest decorated Mihrab (J. So`al, 650 H) and the latest one studied in this research (M. al-Aghbari, 1245H). Furthermore, it is worth mentioning that three (3) of the four Masjids' Mihrabs containing Quranic verses are those carved by Mushmil al-Manahi and his sonTalib b. Mushmil. The Fourth one is the Mihrab of Masjid al-Aghbari, of which we don't know the decorator or calligrapher.

### The decoration with embedded "Chinese" ceramic plates

As part of their decorative register, twenty Mihrabs out of the twenty-three studied here, present avariable number of ceramic plates and bowls embedded in different places of their surface. The only Mihrabs that were originally carved without the use of ceramic plates in their adornment are:

J. So`al (650H / 1252CE), the 'predecessor' of all 16<sup>th</sup> century Omani carved Mihrabs (Figure 14), J. Bahla (917H / 1511CE), one of the masterpieces of Adbullah Al Humaymi (Figure 6), and al- Aghbari mosque from the early 19<sup>th</sup> century CE, (1245 H) and the latest carved Mihrab in the corpus studied in this research (Figure 14). Some of the other Mihrabs have 'lost' their ceramic plates as a result of their advanced decay, or have been damaged and then either cladded over (Mihrab Masjid a-Shurah in Manah) or, more recently replaced by a carved inscription of the name of Allah (Masjid, al-Mukabbrah (Nakhal) and J. al-Bousaidi (Adam))<sup>7</sup>. These ceramic dishware, some of which have been introduced in Oman in the 15<sup>th</sup> century or even earlier through trading with Ming China [18], [24, pp. 8, 10] are a recurrent feature in the decoration of Mihrabs and other spaces such as in Suhar fort or some merchant houses of Ibra for instance [4, pp. 63, figure 30], [9], [29], [30, p. 218]. The center of the lunette/ tympanum is the most common area in the Mihrab where the ceramic plates are found. This central element could be the only one in the central frame or even in the whole Mihrab to be adorned with a ceramic plate (Masji al-Ain, al-Ali, J. al-Bousaidi, J. al-Gharidh or J. Nakhal). The most common situation, however, is the presence of four smaller bowls forming a rectangle framing the central plate (Mihrab Masjid a- Shawadhna, a-Shargah, a-Shurah, a-Sarooj, Mzar'a, J. Manah, J. Mugazah, al-Qasr and al-Brashid). In a few other instances, the central plate, which is usually the largest and most beautiful, is emphasized with two smaller bowls forming a triangle pointed to the top of the Mihrab (Mihab M. al Jannah, al-`Awina) (Figure 16). It is worth mentioning that in the triangular arched tympanum, the ceramic bowls are given similar distribution as those in the Keel arched ones though the layout seems more dynamic due to the sharp angles of the triangle (M. al-Mzar`a), the lozenge (M. al-Qasr), or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> A blue ceramic plate was clearly apparent in a picture of Mihrab J. al-Bousaidi before its restoration, published by Baldisseri in his book [18, p. 87]

the segmented line (M. al-Burashid) (Figure 17). As mentioned above, and in addition to their presence in the tympanum, the porcelain plates may be embedded in the Mihrab's outer frame, where they occupy every other round stamp (J. Mugazzah in Izki). Moreover, they may be present in the small lateral circles (M. a-Shawadhna) (Figure 9), giving the impression of small satellites orbiting around a larger planet. Bandyopadhyay saw in such layout a mystic symbolism in the Islamic tradition related to the hyperbolic reference to Allah's lightin Quran (Surah 24, Verse 35 and Surah 6 verse 97) [24, p. 14]. While such assertion needs furtherscrutiny in the Ibadhi mystic texts, from what is available to us through the studied corpus, this hypothesis is unlikely to be true. In fact, as discussed above, the Omani artisans had also used Quranic texts in these Mihrabs, and such verses referring to light were not among the common ones, especiallynot in the main corpus of the 16<sup>th</sup> century Mihrabs. Verse 35 of Surah 24 (an-Nour = the light) was carved only once, and it was in the latest Mihrab of al-Aghbari from the 19<sup>th</sup> century. However, one can argue that if there was an intentional reference to the stars in the decoration of the Mihrabsin Oman, this would be more related to the interest the Omanis, and Muslims in general, have to star gazing for the determination of their holy months, finding their way in the deserts and the seas, or defining the time by night for falaj (irrigation) water management [31]. In the latest decorated Mihrabs, due to weaker carving skills, the porcelain plates became the main "attraction" in the aesthetic of the Mihrab. Their distribution became freer in the different frames, their size as well as their quality became as much common (M. al-Qadeem in al-Qabil and M. al-Moghrah in Sinaw) (Figure 11). With all these frames and stamps, bands and porcelain dishware, with the profusion of various patterns knife-carved in the thick layer of Sarooj, the creative composition and the systematic filling of any plain surface, the Mihrab incarnates an important aspect of Islamic art: diversity within unity. It resembles a refined embroidery, as Baldissera remarked about Mihrab a-Shargah[18, p. 49].



a. M. al-Ain (Manah) b. M. al-Jannah (So`al)

c. M. al-`Awina (Wadi Bani

Khalid [5, p. 236]



d. Masjid a-Shawadhna (Nizwa)

#### Figure 16.

The different number and layout of Ceramic plates in the central rectangle of the Mihrab.



M. Al Burashid(Sinaw)

M. Al Qasr (Manal)

M. al-Mzar`a (Sama'il)

It is worth mentioning that the themes of the designs within the porcelain plates are varied even within the same region or within the repertoire of the same craftsman. Most of the

#### Figure 17.

The distribution of ceramic plates in the less common form of tympanum

time, they depictabstract flowers, plants, or fruit. Some plates contain imaginary animals, fish, and birds such as the phoenix. The latter made appearances in the center of the tympanum of the Mihrabs of al-`Ain, a- Shurah, and Muqazzah at last. Even if the two first Mihrabs were made by the pioneer Abdullah b. Qasim al Humaymi, it is less probable that the theme of the phoenix was chosen purposely. Rather, it is more likely that his choice was related to the finesse of the designs in these bowls and their aesthetic in conjunction with the overall design of the Mihrab, or simply they were the most available to him at the time. From the scrutiny of the works of this craftsman, it became clear howmuch his taste is refined and his work is not. As mentioned in earlier research, this whole practice of Mihrab decoration is not "encouraged" in the Ibadhi jurisprudence related to mosque architecture [1, p. 178], [2], [3, p. 60]. Rather, Ibadhi teaching recommends the observation of modesty and austerity when it comes to the complementary details of construction. Furthermore, the decoration of Mihrabs was not encouraged by the Ibadi scholars to avoid the risk of distracting the worshippers in their prayer. But it seems that during the Nabahina period, such practices were tolerated [3] in some regions of Oman. However, this tolerance was not the same everywhere and always. Certainly, the drawings in the porcelain plates might have been disapproved after creation of the Mihrab, and as a result had to be broken or taken away from the mosque. This explains the plates erased in their center in some of the mosques, or those which bowls and plates were simply removed from a Mihrab. In other places (such as al- Qabil), the local community was so keen to perfectly restore their mosque, that they bought a set of vessels from the local market and used them to ornate the Mihrab of their mosque, as a replacement of the old ones that disappeared or simply broke. In some other instances (J. al- Bousaid in Adam or al-Mukabbrah in al-Gharidh (Nakhal)) where the Mihrab is restored by the ministry, the plates are replaced with recent but more appropriate ones, or the plate is replaced by the calligraphy of the word "Allah". We are less in agreement with this last option as it alters tremendously the stylistic composition of the Mihrab as there has never been such calligraphy in the center of the tympanum before. At this stage of the discussion, it is legitimate to question the origin of this practice of inserting the porcelain plates in the walls as a mean of decoration. Bandyopadhyay stated that it has been observed elsewhere without mentioning any example [24]. Our investigations about this question led us to one case in the eastern and

western minarets of Jama` al-Rawdha in San`a Yemen<sup>8</sup> and which was dated from the Ottoman period [32]. However,to the best of our knowledge there was no evidence to establish an affiliation between the case of al-Rawdha mosque and the Mihrabs studied here. The number and almost systematic use of this technique in the Omani Mihrabs make of it a specificity to those Mihrabs even if it did not originate of Oman.

## 3.4. The Omani Mihrab in the wider context of decorated Mihrab in

## the Islamic world

If Kervran came to the conclusion that the art of Mihrab decoration in Oman is a "survival" of the Safavid stucco art [19], Kanaan links its origins to the Egyptian Mameluke tradition, transmitted to Oman through Yemen [5, pp. 239–240]. Bandyopadhyay on the other hand, articulates a construct following which the art of Mihrab stucco-carving arrived to Oman from Persia through the Buyids in the 13<sup>th</sup> century. Then, this craft evolved under several other influences especially from the shores of the South-East Indian ocean [22]. Other researchers came to the conclusion that this craft arrived to Oman through confluences from Persia, Yemen, or Egypt, but evolved to become a full-fledged Omani style in the 10<sup>th</sup> century Hijra [4, pp. 234–248], [5, pp. 238–242], [18, p. 146], [25, pp. 45–53].

If the earliest publication about the carved Mihrabs of Oman has described this style as being "A curious example of conservatism of the Iranian art of stucco carving of the Seljuk and Mongol periods" [19], the consecutive works have discussed other possible sources of influences and even finished by recognizing a certain Omani identity to this art [5, p. 257], [18, p. 146], [25, p. 14]. Inher article about the stucco-carved Mihrabs in Oman, Kervran focused her discussion on Jama` So`al and Jama` Bahla to found her claim that the art of Mihrab decoration in Oman was a reminiscence of the Iranian Seljuks Art of stucco carving [19]. However, she could not explain why the Omanis of the 16<sup>th</sup> century were referring to an almost two centuries older decorative art. When he thoroughly commented on the decorated Mihrabs of the same mosques, and without refuting the claims of Kervran, Costa alluded to the possible presence of other sources of influence that might have participated in the formation of what he claimed to be a Omani style of Mihrab carving of the 16<sup>th</sup> century AD. [21]. However, he argues that Kervran's theory was only true for a few decorative features and technics in these two mosques. Most importantly, as later demonstrated by Kanaan, Kervran's argument fails when it is extended to the remaining majority of the decorated Mihrabs in Oman [5, pp. 235–236, 238, 240-241].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Our deep appreciation goes to Abdullah Mousa, Director of Programs at Alhudhud Center for Archeological Studies and Prof. Ghilan Hmood Ghilan from the University of San'a, for the information they provided regarding the decoration with incrusted ceramic plates in the eastern and western minarets of the Friday mosque of al-Rawdha in San'a. Communication through whatsapp on May 14<sup>th</sup> and 15<sup>th</sup> 2021.



Mihrab of Masjid al-Jannah (Harat So`al - Nizwa) early 16th century CE



Mihrab of the Friday mosque of Zabid (Yemen) Late 15th century CE [33, p. 47]

Mihrab Masjid al-Mzar`ah (Sama'il). Late 16th century CE

Mihrabs present several features that were unique and unprecedented in other regions in the past. Bandyopadhyay, goes also in the same line of a dominantly Iranian origin of

#### Figure 18.

Mihrabs from Oman and Yemen

the Mihrab stucco carving in Oman [23]. However, refuting the hypothesis of Kervran, he claims that the Omanis didnot inherit this practice from the Persian Seljuks. Rather, they received it earlier, in the 10<sup>th</sup> centuryAD, when the country was under the Nabahina dynasty, through the multiple incursions of the Buyids in Sohar then further inland, in Nizwa and Bahla [22, p. 374]. In the same context, this author asserts that the tradition of patronage of artworks, such as carved Mihrabs, was also introduced in the Oman under al-Nabahina rulers with a Persian influence. On the other hand, Kanaan shares Baldissera's opinion and claims that we are in presence of an Omani school of stucco carving that emanated from a local adaptation and application of several influences, from the Buyids and Seljuks, but also from Mamluk Egypt through Yemen, and even the Rustemid Sedrata [5, pp. 230, 238, 240].

Based on what has been discussed thus far, while sharing this last conclusion, the present research has showed, by the multiple examples it discussed, the extent to which the local craftsmen, especially the pioneers (al-Humaymi), were in a state of exploration ant trial, testing different techniques of carving and multiple forms and means of ornamentation. Such attitude is not uncommon. The Omani builders of the forts and other military structures of the 16<sup>th</sup> century, had a similar approach of forming a local typology of buildings from the techniques learnt from the Portuguese in the coasts<sup>11</sup>. In light of what has been found, it is possible to claim that, even if the Buyids and Seljuk style had an influence on the early decorated Mihrabs such as the one of So`al, it is not accurate to reduce the origin and the development of this art in Oman to this sole source of influence. In the same period of the 13<sup>th</sup> century CE, Oman was also open to other forms of decorative arts, such as those coming from Irak, which is most likely the origin of the Kufic calligraphy that became a ubiquitous feature in the Omani Mihrabs since the one of J. So`al. When the art of Mihrab carving witnessed its revival in the 16<sup>th</sup> century CE (10<sup>th</sup> H), the Omani artists employed the artistic repertoire inherited from the earlier Mihrabs. But, they also integrated, in a very creative manner, the artistic trends of their time, which also came from Yemen, Egypt and North Africa. The 15<sup>th</sup> century Mihrab of the Friday mosque of Zabid presents similar organizational and aesthetic sensibility in the stucco work as those of the first Mihrab of Oman's 16<sup>th</sup> century CE. As

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Benkari Naima: The formation and influences of military architecture in Oman during Al-Ya`ariba period (1034 - 1162 AH / 1624 – 1749AD). Forthcoming.

demonstrated in the present research, the art of carving Mihrabs in Oman was indeed the result of the conflation of all these trends and styles merged and reinvented within a pronounced Omani local language.

## Conclusion

The present research is an historic and stylistic study of the stucco-carved Mihrabs in the traditional mosques of Oman. Through the study of architectural documentation and analysis of a large number of the still standing Mihrabs in different regions in Oman, along with the analysis collected from primary and secondary sources, this study revealed the following conclusions:

- The corpus of the traditional stucco-carved Mihrabs of Oman was produced in a timeframe that spans a period of more than six centuries (from the Mid-13<sup>th</sup> century until the early 19<sup>th</sup> century). The Mihrabs produced during the 16<sup>th</sup> century are the most important in number and the most developed in quality of execution and rich in the aesthetic register. Similarly, it has been found that the Dakhiliya region with the city of Manah is the epicenter of the development of this art, especially after its revival in the early 16<sup>th</sup> century, with the main pioneering and skillful artisans being originally from Manah and their first oeuvres being in that city.
- The content analysis of the inscriptions, deciphered by Baldissera in this book [18] about most of the Mihrabs studied here, has highlighted the character of the stucco-carved Mihrabs in Oman as sources for the sociopolitical historiography of the country and the region where they have been erected. It has revealed the organization of work in such projects and identified its main actors: the patrons, the Craftsmen, and the calligraphers. The content analysis has also showed that the Mihrab stucco-carving practice was organized in a form of "Craftsmanship School", where the most skilled are called masters and they transmit their know-how to their apprentices, who typically happen to be their children and grandchildren, as was the case in the family of Mushmil al-Manahi. Furthermore, the systematic repletionof certain features, and elements or techniques in the studied Mihrabs consolidate the idea of the existence of a 'stylistic school' led by masters such as al Humaymi or Mushmil and who even signed their works with the title of "Master".
- The comparative and stylistic analysis has helped in the identification of the different components of the stucco-carved Mihrabs in Oman with their common features and their disparities. In this context, the present study has highlighted the features that are unique in the Omani Mihrabs, their possible origins, and their process of evolution until they reached their final forms. Finally, this research has demonstrated that we are in the presence of a full-fledged Omani stylistic school of Mihrab stucco-carving which started around the 13th century and reached its peak in the 16th century before fading away around the early 19h century of our era. Even if this culminating style was the result of the conflation of several influences from the styles of Buyids and Seljuk in Persia, The Ayyubid in Yemen and Egypt, and the Rustemid in Algeria, or the Abbasid in Iraq. The Omani craftsmen have succeeded in integrating all these influences within their local taste and know-how. Such integration has generated a peculiar Omani art of Mihrab Stucco-carving with unique and unprecedented features and compositions.
- This study presents certain limitations in the corpus analyzed, where some Mihrabs couldnot be located and a few others could not be dated nor their artisans identified. Based on previous research, some assumptions had to be made based on careful comparison and analysis. Furthermore, due to

the limitation of the publication length, it was not possible tofurther develop the understanding of the social and professional networks that prevailed in the production of these Mihrabs and whether those networks were limited to Oman or went beyond the country's borders through tribal alliances. Further research is also needed to discuss the practice of Mihrab decoration with refined carving, even with figurative images in light of the Ibadi jurisprudence which clearly prohibits any kind of ornamentation in the construction, especially in the Qibla wall. Finally, this research also opens the opportunity to further explore the practical integration of the style and typologyidentified in the contemporary and future projects of Mihrab decoration in Oman or the region.

## Acknowledgements

This study is part of a research Project (CR/ENG/CAED/20/02), funded by The Sultan's School. The author's gratitude goes to Sultan Qaboos University for its continuous support. Deep appreciation to Dr. Mousa Abdullah and Prof Ghilan, H. Ghilan for their insightful information regarding the decoration of the Mosques of Jama` Zabeed and al-Rowdha in San`a.

All illustrations are the property of the author unless stated otherwise. All translations were made by the author.

N. Benkari, "The Architecture of Ibadi Mosques in M'zab, Dierba and Oman," J. Islam.Archit., vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 173-180, 2019. N. Benkari-Boudidah, L'architecture des mosquées Ibadites au M'Zab, Djerba et OmanTome II: Lecture des Principes de Conception et de Construction. Presses AcadémiquesFrancophones, 2014. N. Benkari, "A Document of Ibadi Fiqh Governing the Architecture of Mosques," J.Islam. Archit., vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 56-62., 2016. (Oman of Shrines and Mosques Historical Costa, M. Ρ. [4] مساجد عمان وأضرحتها التاريخية: دراسة توثيقية وصية Ministry o. Muscat: Mazoon Printing, Publishing & Advertising LLC, 2006. R. Kanaan, "The Carved-stucco Mihrabs of Oman: Forms, Styles and Influences," in Islamic Art in Omanfile:///C:/ Users/Naima/Downloads/scholar (1).ris file:///C:/Users/ Naima/Downloads/scholar.ris, A. Al-Salimi, H. Gaube, and L. Korn, Eds. Muscat: Mazoon Printing, Publishing & Advertising LLC, 2014, pp. 230-259. Galdieri Eugenio, "A Masterpiece of Omani 17th Century Architecture," J. Oman Stud., vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 167–179, 1975. M. R. Bhacker and B. Bhacker, "Qalhãt in Arabian history: context and chronicles," J.Oman Stud., vol. 13, pp. 11-55, 2004. P. Bonnenfant, G. Bonnenfant, and S. ibn H. ibn S. Al-Harthi, "Architecture and socialhistory at Mudayrib," J. Oman Stud., vol. 3, Part 2, pp. 107-135, 1977. C. Le Cour Grandmaison, "Spatial Organization Tribal Grouping and Kinship in Ibra," J.Oman Stud., vol. 3, pp. 95–106, 1977. M. Kervran, C. Le Cour Grandmaison, M. Soubeyran, and A. Viallatte de Pemille, "Suhari Houses," J. Oman Stud., pp. 307-325, 1983. M. Kervran, "Deux Forteresses Islamiques de la Côte Orientale De L'Arabie," in Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies (Vol. 13), 1983, pp. 71–77. E. D'Errico, "Introduction to Omani military architecture of the sixteenth, seventeenth and eighteenth Centuries," J. Oman Stud., vol. 6, pp. 291-306, 1983. P. Costa, "The study of the city of Zafar (al-Balid)," J. Oman Stud., vol. 5, 1979, pp. 111-150, 1979.

P. M. Costa, "The Batinah and its built environment," J. Oman Stud., vol. 8, no. (2), pp.109–16, 1985.

P. M. Costa, "Notes on traditional hydraulics and agriculture in Oman," *World Archaeol.*,vol. 14, no. 3, pp. 273–295, 1983.

P. M. Costa, "Notes on settlement patterns in traditional Oman," J. Oman Stud., vol. 6, pp.247–268, 1983.

P. M. Costa, "Bayt Na'mân, a seventeenth century mansion of the Baținah," *J. OmanStud.*, vol. 8 part 2, pp. 195–210, 1985.

E. Baldissera, Al Kitâbât Fi'L-Masâdjid Al 'Umâniya Al Qadîma (Writings in the Mihrabsof Old mosques in Oman). Muscat: Ministry of National Heritage and culture, Muscat, Sultanate of Oman, 1994.

M. Kervran and V. Bernard, "Miḥrāb/s omanais du 16e siècle: un curieux exemple de conservatisme de l'art du stuc iranien des époques seldjouqide et mongole," *Archéologielslam.*, vol. 6, pp. 109–156, 1996.

P. Costa, *The Historic Mosques of Inner Oman*. Istituto italiano per l'Africa e l'Oriente,1997.

P. M. Costa, Historic mosques and shrines of Oman. Archaeopress, 2001.

S. Bandyopadhyay, "From Another World! A Possible Buyid Origin of the Decorated Mihrab of Central Oman," *Intercult. Relations between South Southeast Asia*, vol. 1826,no. 1934–1966, p. 11, 2008.

S. Bandyopadhyay, "Conflation of celestial and physical topographies in the Omani

decorated mihrāb," Proc. Semin. Arab. Stud., vol. 40, pp. 99–110, Nov. 2010.

M. S. Goffriller, M. Hongjiao, S. Bandyopadhyay, and J. Henderson, "Chinese porcelains and the decorations of Omani mihrabs," *Proc. Semin. Arab. Stud.*, vol. 45, pp. 1–16, 2015.

وحي المحاريب: تأمالت في

Inspiration) Mihrabs' (The Maharib wahyul' Hadhrami,

Al S. M. [25] 2019. distribution, and Publishing Masaa Muscat:

المساجد العمانية المزدانة بالزخارف الجصية.

M. of J. E. and I. A. MJEIA, Dalil al-Masajid Fi Saltanat Oman (Repertoire of Mosquesin Oman)

عمان سلطنة في المساجد دليل.

Ruwi: global printing, Ruwi, 1995.

Al Qila', Al Qila' wal husun fi Oman

القالع و الحصون في .(:Muscat عمان)

رئس الوزراء لشؤون مجلس الوزراء - قسم الدراسات, 1994.

N. Benkari-Boudidah, L'Architecture des mosquées Ibadites: M'zab, Djerba et Oman.Principes de conception et de construction, vol. 1. Saarbrücken: Saarbrücken: Presses académiques francophones., 2013.

P. Bonnenfant and C. Le Cour Grandmaison, "The Ibra and Mudayrib Area," *Journal of Oman Studies Studies*. Ministry of National Heritage and Culture, Sultanate of Oman, pp.91–94, 1977.

A. Al-Salimi, H. Gaube, and L. Korn, *Islamic Art in Oman*, 3rd Editio. Mazoon Printing, Publishing and Advertising, Sultanate of Oman, 2014.

H. Nash, "Stargazing in traditional water management: a case study in northern  $\mbox{Oman},\ensuremath{"}$  in

Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies, 2007, pp. 157–170.

الفنون الزخرفية العمانية و أثرها في الزخارف الجصية في الجامع " الكبير بمدينة الروضة", محلة

Ghilan, G. H. [32]

,الجزيرة جامعة

vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 369–386, 2019.

[33] P. Bonnenfant, Zabid au Yemen, Archeologie du Vivant. Aix-en-Provence: Edisud, 2004.



## UNIVERSAL ART? THE QURANIC INSCRIPTIONS OF CAMBRIDGE CENTRAL MOSQUE

## Noha Hussein

Research student Nottingham Trent University, UK.

## Mohamed Gamel Abdelmonem

Professorand Chair of Architecture Nottingham Trent University, UK.

## What is meant by 'Universal art'?

The word universal etymologically comes from the Latin word universus, meaning "all together, whole, entire". In today's Cambridge dictionary, the word still refers to "... everywhere or ... everyone". Looking into the word in Arabic, one can find further connotations related to Islamic art. In the Oxford English-Arabic dictionary, for example, the word universal means عالمی، جامع، کل،). In the Islamic tradition, the word جامع or Jami', is one of the ninety-nine names of God, known as the beautiful names of Allah or 'Asma' Allah al-Husna. Abu Hamid Al-Ghazali, an 11<sup>th</sup> century Muslim philosopher, explained God's name Jami' as "the compiler of the similarities, the inequalities and the antonyms" (Al-Ghazali, 1999). Jami' in Arabic also refers to "great/ congregational mosque" where, beside the daily prayers, a noon congregational gathering, called Jum'a, takes place that includes a speech given to a group of Muslim prayers or Jama'a (group) takes place every Friday. Islam, in the wider sense, is defined as the closing and completing chapter of a single and consistent message of monotheism. According to Arafa, as a divinely revealed religion, it "had to be imbued with an integral quality of universality" (Arafa, 2015). Its universal message, i.e. the Qur'an, came as a communiqué to all humankind (Al-Ansary, 2009b). It is not limited to a specific time, place, nation, generation, or social class. It is universal in the way that it is directed to humanity as a whole, not only to the mind, soul, body or heart alone. It addresses humanity in all phases and fields of human life (Ishak and Solihin, 2012).

Looking into the universal principles of Islamic art, Azzam argues that Islamic art transcends time and place through its universal language that echoes the message of Islam (Azzam, 2002). Beside unity, or *Tawhid*, universality is considered the most significant feature of Islamic art, embodied in the beauty of its Islamic calligraphy (Hanash, 2017). Reading Arabic poetry to a non-Arabic speaker, for example, is different from showing him a piece of Arabic calligraphy. Even after translation, poetry is bound by its contextual and local connotations. However, calligraphy is universally admired and respected while needing no mediation to understand its aesthetics (Matoq, 2017). Consequently, Quranic epigraphy compiles accumulated layers of universal aspects embodied in its form, message, and relation to mosques, which symbolize Islam worldwide. The real value of this universality, according to Azzam, is not that it is simply an art that is understood by everyone, but the principle that "allows everyone a direct access to the Truth" (Azzam, 2002).

In Islamic tradition, the very end of God's message to humanity is to know the Truth or Hagg, another name attributed to God. Al-Ansary argued that one can't know God unless he knows Qur'an, the words of God (Al-Ansary, 2009b). The word Qur'an is derived from the word gara'a which means to read or to recite (Ringgren and Sinai, 2020). Al-Quran al-Tadwini or the Recorded Qur'an is considered the first source of Truth in Islam's worldview, also known as Kitab Allah al-Massttur (The Revealed 'Written' Book). The second source of truth is al-Quran al-Takwini (The Qur'an of Creation) which is the Cosmos, similarly known as Kitab Allah al-Mandhur (The Created 'Sensed' Book) (Arafa, 2015) (Jalabi, 2002). According to Al-Ansary these two sources are not only sources of Truth, but also of Beauty; a further name attributed to God. The revealed Qur'an, with what it contains of truths, connects the person to the source of true beauty and the source of supreme light. While the cosmos, with its creatures and supernatural spiritual manifestations, reflects the affairs of the supreme deism, and the lights of the beautiful names of God. All this is meant only for the person to live his aesthetic experience on the conscience level, and express it through various types of beautiful expressions (Al-Ansary, 2009a).

Human expressions, according to Dale Jacquette, appear similarly in both art

and language. He emphasized the essential presence of perception, intention, and expression as inter-related factors in art (Jacquette, 2014). He described artworks as neither mere abstract entities, since they exist in time and place, nor as mere physical entities. Instead, he entitled them as cultural entities, which are "physical entities embodying or manifesting certain special types of abstract properties, ideas, concepts, formal relations or the like" (ibid.). Regarding the nature of Islamic art, especially Quranic epigraphy and its universality, the following questions might be asked: Is Quranic epigraphy considered a cultural entity? Then how is it still considered universal? According to Islamic tradition, Quran is divine. Epigraphy on the other hand is not. Nonetheless, Quranic epigraphy contains a divine message, humanely expressed through calligraphic art. It is both spatiotemporal and non-spatiotemporal. It encompasses timeless and spaceless truths that are able to exist in and express certain time and space. It is universal in the sense expressed through the word Jami' explained above by Al-Ghazali as "the compiler of the similarities, the inequalities and the antonyms". It is inspired by both physical and metaphysical order, and expresses truths that are perceived on both individual and collective levels, at the time of its inscription and hundreds of years later.

Islamic art, according to Matoq, belongs to the idea of global societies which Émile Durkheim, a French sociologist, referred to in his writings. In his social account of 'world culture', Durkheim promoted the existence of a cultural order that is globe-spanning in reach, yet centered around basic, general, and universally applicable moral principles that apply to all its participants. Those participants, who act much like the interdependent but differentiated organs of a living body, have somehow contributed specific elements to this culture. In this order, ethical configurations are applied by all states "yet with specific national colourings" (Inglis, 2011). They share similar production techniques and are included in the same civilization. This order can be witnessed in the "Islamic" civilization (ummah) across the world, which was built upon the synergy between immutable principles and essence, and the variable conditions of space and time (Arafa, 2015). All this highlights the global and holistic dimensions of Islamic art, expressed through the words عالمي or 'ālmy and الله kly as Matoq calls it, which are mentioned above as translations of the word 'universal'.

In the light of this previous attempt to introduce the universality of Quranic epigraphy in mosques, and through the following section, the researcher will try to investigate a case study of a contemporary example. To understand the contemporary phenomenon of a long history of using Quranic epigraphy in mosques, and pose the questions of "how" and "why", a case study strategy is followed and applied to Cambridge Central Mosque in the United Kingdom. This research strategy is not being chosen with the objective of "generalizing" a set of findings, as typical case studies allow. It is rather chosen to facilitate reflection and understand how Quranic epigraphy and its role in mosque architecture is applied and perceived as universal art in one of today's mosques.

## The Cambridge Central Mosque Project

In 2008, the Muslim Academic Trust decided to put a bid on land at Mill Road, as a key step forward for the Cambridge Muslim community to have their first purpose-built mosque within the city of Cambridge (AlAnsaar, 2017). The trustees of the Muslim Academic Trust charity, behind this project, are two English converts to Islam, Yusuf Islam (a British singer-songwriter previously known as Cat Stevens) and Abdul Hakim Murad (an academic, theologian, and Islamic scholar also known as Timothy Winter) (Saleem, 2013). Both, with a third trustee Tijani Gahbiche, were also behind the idea of founding Cambridge

Muslim College, a college for training Muslims in the classical Islamic sciences in the city of Cambridge.

In his early lecture in 1997 and through his writings about the Muslim culture, Murad always had a defined perception, yet not a specific image, about mosques in Islamic culture. In a long essay entitled "What is a mosque?" on Cambridge Central Mosque's website, which is meant to reflect the mosque's vision, Murad presented his thoughts about a mosque's nature and function. Starting from the Arabic name for a mosque as a Jam'i which he translated as 'that which includes', Murad presented the mosque's aspects of inclusivity as well as diversity. He elaborated on those two points through the interview, stating:

"Islam has a strong Abrahamic and primordial dimension, emerging in a place with no architectural culture, so mosques have historically varied to suit local cultures' manner of perceiving the sacred. So it is a universalism expressed in diversity, which nonetheless points back to the principle that diversity indicates its divine source." (A.H. Murad, Email interview, January 31, 2021).

According to Murad, any mosque is an extension of the *Ka'ba* (the sanctuary built by Abraham), and its *mihrab* is Marian (relating to Virgin Mary). The *mihrab* is often "surmounted by a Quranic verse (Q 3:37) evoking the Virgin Mary's devotion in her own niche "*mihrab*", Murad explained. He also highlighted a matrix of relations between the Qur'an and mosque architecture, describing a mosque as "a sanctuary of the Qur'an"; as well as the relationships between the Qur'an and nature, and between nature and mosque architecture. According to Murad, all three recall the presence of God, the Divine Maker (AbdulHakim Murad, no date). Their relation is "a collocation of the two discourses: *Qur'an Takwini* and *Qur'an Tadwini*, both composed of 'signs'" (A.H. Murad, Email interview, January 31, 2021).

As an English Muslim convert, who long suffered from sectarianism and ethnically specific mosques in Britain, Murad wanted a mosque that is *Jam'i* or universal in the literal sense of the word, that welcomes and brings together every Muslim and non-Muslim, men and women of all ages and ethnicities. According to Murad, in a meeting held with members of the Cambridge Muslim community in 2017, Cambridge mosque intends to respect the right to good neighborliness (*Haqq Al Jewar*), which is a prophetic commandment in Islam to respect nearby neighbors, *Al Jar Al Janb*, as the Qur'an describes them. It intends to make a very positive, grand statement about Islam among non-Muslims in a city like Cambridge with its magnificent architecture, like St Mary's church, Trinity College, and King's College Chapel. He also emphasized the intention (*niyyah*) upon which the mosque is built, which includes sincerity, piety, and reliance on *Allah* (God). According to Murad, this is "the unshakable rock on which this building will be built" (Millroadtv, 2017).

In 2010, an international design competition was held and eleven design proposals were submitted for Cambridge Central Mosque. A jury was created, and four designs were chosen for a later meeting, where the Muslim community, as well as local residents, were consulted. Marks Barfield Architects' design won the competition. According to Murad, it was "the design that everybody liked the most" (ibid.). Marks Barfield Architects, led by the prominent architect David Marks and his wife Julia Barfield, two Jewish architects who designed such 'avant-garde' structures as the London Eye, and previously designed an Islamic school (Islamia School) for Yusuf Islam in London (Saleem, 2013).

The mosque design brief called for a mosque that would accommodate 1,000 congregants, of both men and women, announcing Islam's presence in Cambridge as both a spiritual and cultural asset for the wider community, including Muslims. Embracing universal principles, the mosque should be sustainable, socially and architecturally integrated into the wider local community, and respectful of the surrounding built environment (Skadberg, 2019). Murad insisted that they didn't want a "barn with a dome", but a piece of contemporary yet sacred architecture, which the brief described that it "may require a totally different appreciation from that of modern architecture, one that is not necessarily centered on architecture as the work of the individual, but ... on the architect's particular expression of a universal principle" (Wilson, 2019).

While trying to "work out what it means to have an English mosque" based on universal principles, the architect tried to synthesize the application of geometry, nature and forms inspired from both English and Islamic heritage in the mosque design. The Gothic fan vaulting in King's College Chapel in Cambridge, the transition from column to roof in the Chapter House at Westminster Abbey England, the early Islamic mosque of Juma Khiva in Uzbekistan and the Cordoba mosque in Spain have all inspired a mosque design of a calm oasis or grove of trees made of timber columns. The link between the local and the Islamic, according to Marks Barfield Architects, was expressed through the natural world, as its point of connection (Skadberg, 2019).

An expert in sacred architecture and Islamic geometry, Keith Critchlow, was contacted at a very early stage of the design. He worked closely with the design team, proposing a guiding geometric pattern known as 'the breath of the compassionate', based on octagons and symbolising the rhythm of life. These developed patterns provided an abstract sacred ordering device for the architecture, reworked for a contemporary context" (Wilson, 2019). Emma Clark, a garden designer specializing in the design and symbolism of Islamic Gardens, was also part of the team, working with landscape designer Urquhart & Hunt. They designed an Islamic garden with a water fountain, referencing Paradise in Islamic tradition. It is publicly accessible for contemplation and rest, providing a welcoming environment "encouraging community engagement and involvement" (Skadberg, 2019).

The mosque is located in a traditionally working-class neighbourhood of Cambridge. It is primarily residential with two to two-and-a-half story buildings. The character appraisal showed few typical building features and details of mainly 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> century Terrace housing with façades of polychromatic brickwork, mainly yellow or white quartz brick enlivened with a distinctive use of red bricks (Skadberg, 2019). This inspired the design of the mosque's external walls, which are made of cross-laminated timber, cladded in brick tiles of these traditional Cambridge Gault and red brick colours, that intend to "reflect the residential architecture of the surrounding[s]" (ibid.). The brick pattern forms *Kufic* calligraphy inscriptions, which are also incorporated in the mosque's portico and atrium, shown in figures 3 & 4.



#### Figure 3.

-Ne exterior façade of Cambridge Central Mosque source: Morley von Sternberg.

Figure 4. The atrium of Cambridge Central Mosque with Brick Kufic calligraphy. source: (Wilson, 2019)

The layout of the mosque starts with a small community garden that sits at the front of the mosque site facing Mill Road. The site extends northward, creating a series of spaces from the main south entrance to the prayer hall. Passing through the railings beyond the community garden and through the "Islamic" garden designed by Clarks, one reaches the "lofty" entrance to the mosque with a rectangular calligraphic panel. This leads to a portico with a glazed wall which fronts a square-set atrium before the lobby leading to the prayer hall of the mosque. The prayer hall is also square-set, but twisted on plan to face Mecca on its eastern side (Wilson, 2019) figure 5.



#### Figure 5.

Ground floor plan of Cambridge Central Mosque. source: https://marksbarfield.com/projects/cambridge-mosque/

## **Quranic Epigraphy of Cambridge Central Mosque**

There are three types of Quranic epigraphy in Cambridge Central Mosque. Based on their location and calligraphic script, these are:

- 1. The exterior, portico and atrium simple (Kufic) inscriptions,
- 2. The fascia (monumental Kufic) inscription,
- 3. and the prayer hall (Jeli Thuluth) inscriptions.

Through the following section, these inscriptions are described, translated, and explained in light of the interviews with the calligrapher and Abdel Hakim Murad, the mosque chair, followed by researcher's analysis, interpretation, and reflection. When Quranic verses are mentioned, they are presented in *Italic*, followed by the number of the chapter where the verse is located in the Quran and the number of the verse.

## The Exterior, Portico, and Atrium Simple Inscriptions

When the mosque was first opened in 2019, the only calligraphy present in the mosque was the Kufic inscriptions set out by the brickwork on the mosque's exterior façade, portico, and atrium. The architects worked with Critchlow, as well the Mosque committee, on the design, creating geometric modules (A & B), within a diamond-like pattern. The main module (A) constitutes 4 submodules each spelling out the Quranic verse "Say, 'He is God the One (Q 112:1), grouped and rotated creating a central diamond with the word "Allah" in simple Kufic rotating 4 times around its center. The submodules are also used separately in areas on the wall that are too small for module (A). The second module (B), is a simple pattern which has "no meaning" and "used everywhere else". Kufic (angular) script is the oldest type of script that prevailed in the mosques of early Islamic centuries. It played a significant role in buildings of the Eastern Islamic world, especially in Central Asia (Shbl, 2014), where brick *Kufic* inscriptions were a specific feature in different types of buildings. Inspirations for the Kufic bricks in Cambridge Central Mosque can be seen in the Gar minaret and mosque in Iran. The method for installing this brickwork was inspired by a historic construction method used widely in East Anglia in the United Kingdom, in the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> centuries, where mathematical tiles were installed on timber-frame buildings (Skadberg, 2019). The choice of the verse indicated "the Divine unity, being the essential principle of a Muslim sacred structure" (A.H. Murad, Email interview, January 31, 2021).

## The Fascia Inscriptions:

The fascia, as well as prayer hall, inscriptions were installed almost a year after the mosque opening in 2019. The Quranic verse on the fascia was rendered in gold over a brown background, visible to passers-by. The choice of the verse and the type of script of the fascia inscription were made by Abdul Hakim Murad himself. He wanted "something that would suit a major building but maintain a certain discretion about the building's Islamic identity to casual passers-by" (A.H. Murad, Email interview, February 05, 2021). According to Murad, the Quranic epigraphy on the fascia should reference a theme that is also present in the Bible. Explaining his choice, Murad added:

"The text is God's words to Moses spoken from the 'Burning Bush'. 'Truly I, I am God, there is no deity but Me, so establish the Prayer to remember Me.' The text was chosen because (1) the mosque is informally known as 'Masjid al-Tawhid', (2) the monotheistic principle is common to Cambridge's 3 Abrahamic religions, and is not divisive, (3) the verse indicates the presence of a holy place in virgin nature, (4) it references Moses, again a figure recognised by the 3 Abrahamic religions. So the verse is welcoming to local people, is uncontroversial, and indicates Islam's belongingness to the monotheistic narrative which already exists in the UK." (A.H. Murad, Email interview, February 05, 2021).

The inscription was transcribed by the Turkish calligrapher Hüseyin Kutlu, who is based in Turkey (FM, 2020). Kutlu was chosen for the project by the trustees for "his extensive track-record in working in mosques" (A.H. Murad, Email interview, January 31, 2021). He transcribed Quranic verses for several mosques around the world, such as the United States, Japan, Chechnya, Germany, Russia, as well as Turkey (Cappellari, 2017).

## The choices of the Mosque's Quranic Epigraphy: The Process, Meaning, and Objectives

The intention of Cambridge Central Mosque committee was to include everyone. In response to that, the committee decided to exclude anything on the walls that might give a sense of exclusion to any group. This especially included, what Murad described as, "certain sectarian symbols" which announce an ethnic specific identity, that deliberately made some Muslims feel uncomfortable (FM, 2020). Alternatively, the committee wanted an inclusive, as well as a beautiful Islamic identity of the building that will "be sufficiently evident" (A.H. Murad, Email interview, January 31, 2021). This meant that only Arabic copies of the Quran were made present in the mosque shelves, and only Quranic calligraphy was inscribed on its walls.

As mentioned earlier, Hüseyin Kutlu was the calligrapher behind Cambridge mosque's Quranic inscriptions (except for the brickwork inscriptions). Kutlu isn't just a calligrapher, he is an intellectual and an idealist clergyman who studied philosophy and worked as an *imam* or preacher for nearly thirty years in the Hekimoğlu Ali Pasha Mosque in Istanbul, one of the lastest mosques of the classical period (Özcan, 2006). Kutlu holds deep philosophical and spiritual views about calligraphy and its relation to mosque architecture based on his long experience in the field, as well as his early and keen interest, writings, and projects about the Muslim civilization. Through the previous mosques in which he inscribed its calligraphy, Kutlu worked with the mosque architects from the early stages of the design. Decisions about mosque calligraphy were considered in advance and architecture developed accordingly (H. Kutlu, Videocall interview, January 24, 2021). This didn't seem to be the case in Cambridge Central Mosque. Unlike Critchlow, Kutlu was contacted at a late stage of the mosque design and construction.

The interview with Kutlu revealed that the current calligraphic program of the mosque came after several previous proposals and suggestions by himself, which were turned down by the team. In spite of the circumstances around which Kutlu had to work for the project, which he didn't appear willing to highlight, he tried to establish an integration between the inscriptions and mosque architecture based on the perception he developed over the years.

Kutlu believes that calligraphy's main role in mosque architecture is to express or announce some of the divine messages, to those who come to the mosque, in accordance with its location in the mosque. He described this integration between space and meaning as *Muqtada Al-Hal*, which is an expression for a classical Arabic rhetorical theory that stresses the principle of "the requirement of the circumstances". He went on illustrating this role while saying:

"Let's consider that architecture is a rough outline of the human face. Calligraphy is the small details of the face. For example, imagine a portrait, of a sad face, or when [a face] looks as if it just woke up, the face is the same face, but it is the lines (as well as the calligraphy) that draws the expressions." (H. Kutlu, Videocall interview, January 24, 2021).

Beside its communicative aspect, Kutlu also believes in calligraphy's decorative aspect, which must be very tuned to give character to the mosque. However, it should not be placed in a location that might distract worshippers. According to Kutlu, it is like an orchestra with various instruments. In order for the architecture, calligraphy, and even patterns to be in harmony, they have to play the same note (ibid.).

Kutlu's perception of calligraphy starts from his perception of art, based on the Qur'an, which he believes is the source of Islamic arts. He emphasized the spiritual aspect of calligraphy and the connection between the calligrapher and God. He explained:

"...the more you can establish a connection between you and Allah the Almighty, the more spirituality you write. Let's say there are two calligraphy pieces, both are very nice. But when you look at one of them, you feel something different, you like it very much. Do you know why? There is spirit there. Where does that spirit come from? The relation between you and Allah. The other one is very nice too but tasteless."

According to Kutlu, in order for a calligrapher to write for an architectural work, he must be able to "read" architecture well and observe its lines. Since he didn't visit the mosque, Kutlu was sent 3D footage of Cambridge mosque, which he also used for "praying in the mosque for days" before writing. (H. Kutlu, Videocall interview, February 02, 2021). To soften Cambridge mosque's architecturally sharp lines, Kutlu designed most of its Quranic inscriptions in round circular panels. He used *Jeli Thuluth* as a script type for a similar reason. *Jeli Thuluth* is characterized by its flexibility and "clear"-ness (from the translation of the word *Jeli* meaning clear). Regarding the colors and distribution of calligraphy, Kutlu used golden rendered inscriptions on blue panels (see figure 6), symmetrically distributed over the walls of the mosque. He considered what he described as "the stain effect", which is the effect of the design on the eyes of the contemplator (ibid.).

As for the usual design process, Kutlu starts designing mosque calligraphy from the upper mosque elements, like the dome, integrating meaning downwards towards the lower elements. In the case of Cambridge mosque, Kutlu designed a linear calligraphy around the interior of the dome, where he wrote *Ayat AL-Kursi* (the verse of the Throne Q 2:255). God describes Himself in *Ayat Al-Kursi*, His oneness and attributes, which Islam's message aimed to deliver. A mosque with a similar message aims to teach people about God and the essence of His religion. That is why *Ayat Al-Kursi*, according to Kutlu, is used in mosques in general and is chosen for special elements like the dome specifically. However, the calligraphy Kutlu designed for the dome, wasn't installed in Cambridge mosque, for a reason he didn't seem to know.

Regarding the choice of the rest of the verses in the mosque, Murad stated that:

"We wanted to choose some of the ayahs (verses) that are ... about creation, and about care for the creation. One of the beautiful things about the Qur'an is that it is the book of creation and inferring the reality and the power, ... the mercy of the Creator from the signs of Allah in creation." (FM, 2020).

Accordingly, the verses were selected by the calligrapher and samples of inscriptions, from previous mosque projects, were sent for a final selection. Chosen verses were then adjusted according to mosque architecture in terms of ratio and design. As Cambridge city is known for its university, a verse (Q35:28) about knowledge and scholars was included and repeated in a smaller sized panel in the women's prayer area. The other verses included themes about benevolence, piety, *Tawheed (God's unity)* and remembrance of God.

The *mihrab* and the calligraphy on the *qiblah* wall were the elements Kutlu seemed most proud of, see figure 7. As mentioned earlier by Murad, a *mihrab* commonly held the verse ( $\Omega$  3:37) that mentions Virgin Mary in her sanctuary or *mihrab*. However, Kutlu chose a different verse, that is still commonly used in mosque *mihrabs*, where a shorter verse is required for a smaller space. The verse commands the prophet to turn his face to the direction of the *Ka'ba*, the direction of the *qiblah*. This makes this verse suitable in the mosque *mihrab* wall which is always oriented towards the *Ka'ba* and commands the congregants to turn towards it. Kutlu inscribed *Surat Al-Fatiha* (The Opening Chapter of the Qur'an) divided into two panels on the right and left of the *mihrab*. He wanted to it to look like the first pages of the Qur'an when it is opened, where *Surat Al-Fatiha* and the first page of *Surah al-Baqara* (the chapter of the Cow) appear on the right and left pages of the opened Qur'an. *Ayat- Al Nur* (The verse of Light) was also inscribed around the border of the *mihrab* for a similar reason to that of *Ayat-Al Kursi* that was mentioned earlier.

Kutlu described a number of factors and considerations that the design of inscriptions in the mosque included. These included the square area of the mosque, the space-tip size of the pen ratio, the golden ratio, the emptiness-fullness ratio, the distance between the eye and the location of inscription, the sense of depth and pressure due to the size of calligraphy, the gaps which are filled with design patterns, border line proportions, and the relationships between all the calligraphic panels in the mosque.





#### Figure 6.

Calligraphic panel being installed in the prayer hall. source: https://cambridgecentralmosque.org/

#### Figure 7.

The Qiblah wall showing the mihrab inscriptions, the minbar and the two panels on their right and left encompassing Surat AI Fatiha, source: Cambridge Central Mosque Facebook page.
## **Readings, Reflections, and Interpretations**

Reading through the Quranic epigraphy of Cambridge Central Mosque, especially those that were chosen deliberately, i.e., the brick *Kufic* inscriptions, the fascia inscriptions, and the inscriptions on the *qiblah* wall including those of the *mihrab*, within the above context, one can suggest a number of reflections and interpretations.

According to Farid Al-Ansary, the utmost objective of the message of Islam is knowing God and believing in His Oneness. The Qur'an is considered the first step towards this knowledge, as it communicates the knowledge of God as its message's premier objective (Al-Ansary, 2009b). For that reason, calligraphy is considered the highest form of visual art in Islam, as it expresses this Divine message; and the mosque as its sanctuary, since it encompasses these Quranic verses through its epigraphy.

The Quranic epigraphy of Cambridge Central Mosque expresses a number of perceptions based not merely on the intentions of the artist, calligrapher, or the community behind the project, but also on the meanings embedded in the Quranic verses themselves, in terms of their form, content and their location within the mosque architecture. Calligraphy on the exterior of 'Islamic' architecture, for example, has been analyzed by Irene Bierman through the concept of 'Public text'. Bierman defined 'Public text' within the historical socio-political and urban context of the Fatimids in Cairo as "a particular mode of writing in Arabic in a public setting which because of its striking calligraphic form or because of the way in which it is displayed, or both, came to have important connotations of its own" (Bierman, 1989).

Accordingly, the message of Divine unity or Tawhid: "Say, 'He is God the One" was chosen and inscribed through brickwork on the mosque exterior facades, in order to be conveyed as a public message of Cambridge Central Mosque, or 'Masjid al-Tawhid' as it is informally known to be. Murad and the architect tried to choose a mode of writing relatively familiar to the urban context to include every group of audience, either through the content of its message (for the Arabic-speaking audience), or through its familiar "British" form (for the local residents). Similarly, the fascia inscription, visible from the public community garden and semi-public Islamic garden, emphasizes the message of Divine unity: "I am God; there is no god but Me". It also addresses practical implications of Divine unity related to the function of the mosque, which is worship, remembrance, and prayer to the Only God: "So worship Me and keep up the prayer so that you remember Me". Written in what looks like Fatimid Kufic, the public message is inclusive, not merely to Muslims who would understand and relate to it, but also to non-Muslims who would contemplate its familiar form. This is because the form of the fascia's Kufic inscription is also similar to scripts known as pseudo-Kufic, which were used for decorative purposes in Western Christendom during the Middle Ages<sup>2</sup> (Napolitano, 2018). The verse presents God's words to Moses, which recalls the story of Moses who is an important figure in all three Abrahamic religions, Islam (Mūsā), Judaism

<sup>1</sup> It is the first verse of Surat Al-Iklas, which is also called Surat al-Tawhid in some Tunisian Qur'ans (Ibn-Ashur, 1984).

<sup>2</sup> Pseudo-Kufic or Kufesque or pseudo-inscription was a result of the interaction between the Islamic world and Latin West during the Middle Ages during cross-cultural exchange, which became significant during the Abbasid period. "Precious objects and fabrics began to arrive through the Mediterranean basin from eastern Islamic countries, and soon circulated over most of the Italian peninsula. This fact favoured the development of the taste for the elegant Arabic lettering more or less clearly identifiable as Arabic script, among the decorative elements of many Italian artists. Such epigraphic patterns have been labelled with the general term of 'pseudo-inscriptions', that is, inscriptions deemed unreadable." (Napolitano, 2018).

(*Moshe*), and Christianity (*Moses*). As both a Quranic and biblical character, Moses is considered a prophet in the succession of messengers sent by God (Wolf, 1959). This reflects Murad's wish to include Christian neighbors from the outset and to show them, as he described, that Islam is the inclusive religion which is part of the same Abrahamic family, and that Muslims believe in their prophets who share the same commandments (FM, 2020).

Looking into the epigraphy of the prayer hall, especially of the *qiblah* wall, further perceptions and their expressions can be observed. The two circular panels at the sides of the mihrab encompass a significant chapter in the Qur'an, which is "*Surat Al-Fatiha*", translated 'The Opening' or 'The Opener' chapter. According to Abdel Haleem, this chapter is "very important in Islamic worship", since it is a pillar and an obligatory part of the daily prayer, which is repeated several times during the day (Haleem, 2008). There is a vast amount of literature about this chapter – its meanings, significance, and objectives – in Islamic scholarship. It is entitled several names including 'the Foundation', 'the Adequate', 'the Praise', 'the Supplication', 'the Educator', 'the Curative' and 'the Prayer' chapter. It is also called *Umm Al-Quran*<sup>3</sup> (the mother of the Qur'an) and *Umm Al-Kitab* (the mother of the book), a name also given to the Preserved Tablet<sup>4</sup>, which is considered the origin of all creatures ('Imadi, 1999).

Moving to the *mihrab*, the middle circular panel contains the "shahada", also described as the Islamic creed or the Islamic confession of faith: "There is no god but Allah, Mohammed is the Messenger of Allah". In Islamic tradition, it is also known as Al-Kalima Al-Tayyiba (The good/virtuous word), for it is the formulation of Tawhid or Divine Unity (Musahadi, 2017). It is considered the first pillar of Islam, and another expression of its core message, emphasized through the mosque calligraphic program. Underneath it, lies a rectangular panel, located in the middle of the mihrab, holding part of verse 144. The verse is located in the second chapter of the Qur'an, known as Surat Al-Baqarah (The Chapter of the Cow). According to Qadora, there are countless objectives of this chapter; however, some scholars have highlighted its main aim, which is to establish evidence that the Qur'an is a guide, followed in every status. According to Bega'y, cited by Qadora, the greatest fact the Qur'an guides to is the belief in the unseen, which the story of The Cow expresses (Qadora, 2014). Verse 144 which contains the part inscribed in the *mihrab*: "Turn your face in the direction of the Sacred Mosque", itself has its own objectives. This includes commanding the prophet, as well as the believers, to change the direction of the giblah from Jerusalem to the Ka'ba, which is located in the middle of the Sacred Mosque (the first House of God built by Abraham) in Mekkah. Commenting on this verse, Ibn Ashur recalls Fakhr Eldin Al-Razi's words about the human rational and imaginative powers. If a person wants to evoke a rational abstract entity, he will have to assign a sensible image that would help him perceive those rational meanings. In the case of prayer, where a man faces the giblah, according to Al-Razi, it resembles a servant in the presence of his King, where the servant faces his Lord (i.e., through facing the giblah), praises Him (through reciting the Qur'an) and serves Him (through

<sup>3</sup> As mentioned in the Hadith about the importance of Surat Al-Fatiha in the Book of Prayers by Sahih Muslim where the Prophet said: "If anyone observes prayer in which he does not recite Umm al-Cur'an, It is deficient [he said this three times] and not complete." The Messenger of Allah also declared that Allah the Exalted had said: "I have divided the prayer into two halves between Me and My servant, and My servant will receive what he asks.". The Hadith continues reciting first verses of Surat Al-Fatiha and God's reply to each.

<sup>4</sup> In the Qur'an, it is the Tablet preserved in heaven, meaning the original Qur'an. It is where all the divine predestination from the beginning of the world to the Hereafter is recorded (Nakamura, 1994).

## prayer)<sup>5</sup> (Ibn-Ashur, 1984).

Around the borders of the *mihrab*, two verses from chapter 24 in the Qur'an are inscribed: verses 35 and 36. Verse 35 is widely known as the Light verse (Ayat Al-Nur), taking its name from its chapter, Surat Al-Nur. The entire chapter focuses principally on the domestic legislation and rules for proper Muslim conduct. According to Böwering, the Light verse itself is considered "one of the most evocative of all Medinan verses". It is a simile that has remarkable imagery conveyed through its keywords which include: the light, the niche, the lamp, the glass, the glittering star, the blessed olive tree, the light lit by itself without fire touching it, light upon light, and the similes of Divine illumination (Böwering, 2001). The main lines about this verse in traditional Muslim exegesis of the Qur'an, noted by Al Tabari, describe God as the light of the heavens and the earth in three ways. First as a guide for the inhabitants of heaven and earth, second as the world's ruler who adorns the cosmos with light by day and night, and third as the one who illuminates the hearts of believers (ibid). After comparing the believer's heart to a lamp lit with good oil shining in a clear glass, the next verse 36 goes on to mention where it belongs, which is in the mosques, Allah's most beloved places on earth. According to Ibn-Kathir, these are God's houses where He is worshiped, remembered, and glorified in the mornings and evenings (Ibn-Kathir, no date). The verses' association with the knowledge of God and their relation to mosques has made them a common verse inscribed in mosques' architectural elements, including the mihrab which, according to R. Hillenbrand, has been repeatedly listed in relation to several historical mosques (Hillenbrand, 1989).

## **Concluding Remarks**

Understanding Quranic epigraphy of mosque architecture, through the case of Cambridge Central Mosque, has given noteworthy insights into a number of issues related to mosque architecture, its perception, role and context. It re-opens discussions about the nature of Islamic art and architecture, and their relation in contemporary mosques. It also highlights one of the most prominent features of Islamic art, i.e., universality, and its relevant perceptions which have helped shape Cambridge Central Mosque. Through the above study, the following can be noted:

Understanding the deliberate choices of the verses and their physical characteristics in relation to the mosque's architecture and the urban context of the mosque has revealed some deep connotations and further insights for the meanings of Quranic epigraphy and mosque architecture as a whole.

Examining the verses selected for Cambridge Central Mosque and their Quranic commentaries has identified additional relationships between the Qur'an and the mosque's architecture and its architectural elements. It provides evidence that there are endless perceptions that are able to regenerate meanings and forms of Islamic art and architecture in contemporary and future contexts.

Although it has been emphasized that the Cambridge Central Mosque design presents a 21st century "British" mosque, the mosque committee couldn't exclude the idea of incorporating Quranic epigraphy, even if it was included at a late stage of the design process. In fact, incorporating

<sup>5</sup> This matches the Hadith of the prophet about benevolence in Islam, where benevolence is described as: "worshipping God as if you see Him, and if you do not see Him, then He will see you" (Ibn-Ashur, 1984).

only Quranic epigraphy (Arabic calligraphy) has seemed to be the way to include everyone and avoid giving a sense of exclusion to any group. It is a universal Islamic identity that continues to appear in mosques over long centuries and geographical distances.

The role of Quranic epigraphy in mosque architecture isn't merely decorative. Quranic epigraphy also has a communicative, contemplative, and complementary role in mosque architecture, especially in a Non-Muslim majority context, where the role of the mosque also includes the construction of Muslim identity.

The process of choosing Quranic epigraphy involves a number of factors and parties which affect the design decisions on different levels. The interviews have revealed the institutions (shown in the map below) which have affected the decisions made regarding Quranic epigraphy in Cambridge Central Mosque. It also showed some of the interrelationships between these institutes related to the design and choice of Quranic epigraphy. Further interviews are needed to reveal the level of authority and power of each institution (including their perceptions of Islamic art and architecture) and how they shape the choices and production of Quranic epigraphy specifically, and mosque architecture as a whole.



#### Figure 8.

Institutional map. By the author

## Acknowledgment

We wish to thank all the people whose assistance was a milestone in the completion of this study, especially Hüseyin Kutlu and Abdul Hakim Murad.

#### REFERENCES

'Imadi, A. A.-S. M. I. M. I. M. (1999) Tafsir abi al-su'ud, aw, irshad al-'aql al-salim ila mazaya al-qur'an al-karim. Beirut: Dar al-Kutub al-Ilmiyah.

AbdulHakim Murad (no date) What is a Mosque?, Cambridge Central mosque writings.

Al-Ansary, F. (2009a) Jamalit Aldiyn - The aesthetics of religion. Cairo: Dar Al Salam.

Al-Ansary, F. (2009b) The communication of the Quranic message. Cairo: Dar Al Salam.

Al-Ghazali, A. H. (1999) *al-Maqsad al-Asna*. Damascus: Al Sabah.

AlAnsaar (2017) Cambridge New Mosque Project Update - by Shaykh Abdal Hakim Murad. Available at: https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=zOd9yFVX74U (Accessed: 27 February 2021).

Arafa, W. (2015) The Mosque in Britain: British Heritage?

Azzam, K. (2002) The Universal Principles of Islamic Art, Oxford Centre for Islamic Studies.

Bierman, I. (1989) 'The Art of Public Text:Medieval Islamic Rule', in Lavin, I. (ed.) World Art: Themes of Unity in Diversity. Acts of the XXVIth International Congress of the History of Art. Vol 2. London: Pennsylvania State University Press, pp. 283–90.

Böwering, G. (2001) 'The Light Verse: Qur'ānic Text and Sūfī Interpretation', *Oriens*, 36, pp. 113–144. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1580478.

Cappellari, F. (2017) THE SPIRITUAL IN ISLAMIC CALLIGRAPHY: A PHENOMENOLOGICAL APPROACH TO THE CONTEMPORARY TURKISH CALLIGRAPHIC TRADITION. University of Edinburgh.

FM, R. (2020) Get Iftar Ready Show with Irfhan & Shaykh Abdal Hakim Murad. Available at: https://youtu.be/\_ x0mleDj7eE (Accessed: 2 March 2021).

Haleem, H. A. S. A. (2008) The Qur'an (Oxford World's Classics)- A new translation by M. A. S. Abdel Haleem. Oxford University Press.

Hanash, I. M. (2017) The Theory of Islamic Art: Aesthetic Concepts And Epistemic Structure. International Institute of Islamic Thought (IIIT).

Hillenbrand, R. (1989) 'Qur'anic epigraphy in medieval Islamic architecture', *Mélanges Dominique Sourdel*, *ed.L.Kalus: Revue des Etudes Islamiques*, LIV.

Ibn-Ashur, M. A.-T. (1984) *Tafsir Al Tahrir Wal Tanweer*. Tunis: Dar Al Tuniseya for publishing.

Ibn-Kathir (no date) Tafsir Ibn Kathir in English, Tafsir Surat Al-Nur. Available at: http://www.quranwebsite.com/tafsir ibn kathir/ibn\_024\_al\_noor.html (Accessed: 14 March 2021).

Inglis, D. (2011) 'A Durkheimian Account of Globalization: The Construction of Global Moral Culture', *Durkheimian Studies / Études Durkheimiennes*, 17(New Series), pp. 103–120. Ishak, M. S. B. H. and Solihin, S. M. (2012) 'Islam and Media', *Asian Social Science*, 8(7), pp. 263–269.

Jacquette, D. (2014) 'Art, Expression, Perception and Intentionality', *Journal of Aesthetics and Phenomenology*, 1(1), pp. 63–90. doi: 10.2752/20539339XX14005942183 973.

Jalabi, K. (2002) 'The Universe of Creation and The Recorded Universe', 8793, 20 December. Available at: https://archive.aawsat.com/leader. asp?section=3&issueno=8793&article=143284#. YCyiv5MzadY.

Matoq, F. (2017) Sousyouloujya Alfn Alislami [Sociology of Islamic Art]. Beirut: Montada Alma'ref.

Millroadtv (2017) Abdal Hakim Murad talks about The Cambridge Mosque Project.

Musahadi (2017) 'THE DIMENSION OF TAWĪD IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF ISLAMIC LAW INSTITUTION: Quranic Exegesis Perspective', *Al-Ahkam*, 27(2), pp. 179–194.

Nakamura, K. (1994) 'Imām Ghazālī's Cosmology Reconsidered with Special Reference to the Concept of "Jabarūt"', *Studia Islamica*, (80), pp. 29–46.

Napolitano, E. G. (2018) Arabic inscriptions and pseudo-inscriptions in Italian art. Fakultät Geistes- und Kulturwissenschaften: Abschlussarbeiten. doi: 10.20378/ irbo-54582.

Özcan, A. R. (2006) Calligraphers' Hall is about to disappear, Journal of Turkish Literature. Available at: http://www.kalemguzeli.org/index. php?go=icerikgoster2&MNKO=67&KNO=44.

Qadora, H. (2014) An analytical review of the aims and objectives of the third hizb of Surah Al-Baqara. Islamic University in Gaza.

Ringgren, H. and Sinai, N. (2020) 'Qur'ān', *Encyclopedia Britannica*. Available at: https://www.britannica.com/topic/ Quran.

Saleem, S. (2013) 'The Mosque in Britain Finding its Place', in Verkaaik, O. (ed.) *Religious Architecture Anthropological Perspectives*. Amsterdam University Press.

Shbl, I. (2014) 'Kufic Script on the Buildings of Central Asia: The Rise and Development)', *Abgadiyat*, 7(1), pp. 62–80. doi: 10.1163/22138609-00701009.

Skadberg, A. K. (2019) Marks Barfield Architects 'Cambridge Mosque'. Available at: https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=iLdSvP1u2\_I (Accessed: 1 March 2021).

Wilson, R. (2019) Defining the English mosque: Marks Barfield's Cambridge Central Mosque, Architects Journal. Available at: https://www.architectsjournal.co.uk/ buildings/defining-the-english-mosque-marks-barfieldscambridge-central-mosque (Accessed: 20 January 2021).

Wolf, C. U. (1959) 'Moses in Christian and Islamic Tradition', *Journal of Bible and Religion*, 27(2), pp. 102– 108. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1459969.



## A HISTORY OF THE BOSNIAN MINARET(S)

## COGNÉE Robin

Researcher Center of interdisciplinary studies, university of Sarajevo

## I. Introduction: mosque architecture, minaret, and Bosnia and Herzegovina

## (I.1) Generalities on the minaret

Over the centuries, the minaret has become a highly – if not the most – recognizable feature of mosques all around the world. It alone has come to embody the presence of a mosque – and therefore, of Islam and Muslims – in any given location and socio-spatial context, both visually and symbolically. This widespread religious, architectural, and semiotic consensus is counterbalanced by many controversies and debates surrounding the origins, the purpose, and the symbolism of the minaret through time and space, maybe like no other mosque component.

One must remind that the minaret, from the very first decades of Islamic architecture, has been far from being a mandatory feature for the mosque (Golvin, 1970, pp. 47 & 49) as it was neither born out of architectonic requirements (such as the pillar or the arch) nor liturgical reasons (such as the minbar) (Hillenbrand, 1985, p. 40), but rather out of practical and ritual considerations, namely establishing an adequate structure to perform the call to prayer, the adhān (Bos. ezan) (Kuban, 1974, p. 3; Ardalan, 1980, p. 21). Nonetheless, various other platforms were used – and still are – to perform the call to prayer (notably rooftops or staircase minarets) (Kuban in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 78) before the introduction of the minaret.

This commonly accepted quintessence of the minaret, as well as its fragile sacred consistency, is perfectly summarized by Martin Frishman: "The minaret, if separated from the mosque and thus divorced from its accepted function as the place from which the call to prayer is made, becomes simply another tower." (Frishman in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 32).

Per contra, this practical nature of the minaret has also been interestingly and extensively questioned by Jonathan Bloom in his excellent study (Bloom, 2018, notably pp. XVII & XIX), whose main thesis is that the visual and spatial (Islamic) symbolism, that has become progressively connected to the minaret, was, in fact, intrinsically and purposely attached to it from the very beginnings of its implementation, rather than function.

The optional nature of the minaret has been – and still is – largely acknowledged by the fact that many mosques do not possess any, and, nonetheless, are considered full-fledged Islamic places of worship. Indeed, the minaret has been far from systematic in many parts of the Islamic world (notably Western, North and Eastern Africa, the Indian and Arabic Peninsulas, Southeast Asia, China), and some regions have been or still are reluctant to adopt it, while others have begun to do so only recently (notably Arabia, Southeast Asia, China, or Eastern Africa) (Petersen, 1996, pp. 188-190; Ardalan, 1980, pp. 23-36; Bloom, 2018, pp. 8, 324-325 & 336-338; Horton in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 197).

Moreover, sources tell us that many early mosques did not have a minaret – among them is the prototypical Mosque of the Prophet in Medina (622/623) (Johns in Johns, 1999, p. 88), reconstructed (for the third time) with minarets in the first decade of the 700s (Johns in Johns, 1999, p. 59; Redžić, 1983, pp. 60-61). The minaret was (only) introduced under the Umayyads (Bloom, 2018, p. 8), while it became (progressively) widespread and recognized as such under the (late) Abbasids, from the 9th century onwards, although, once again, not generalized (Bloom, 2018, page 71; Petersen, 1996, p. 187). Furthermore, scholars tend to disagree on the date of construction of the first minaret, especially given the fact that many of the early minarets and mosques have since disappeared. Hence, Kuban and others give 673, marking the reconstruction of the Amr mosque in Fustat (Egypt), with four minarets (Kuban in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 89); on the other hand, while acknowledging the elaboration and presence of earlier experimental mosque "towers," Bloom gives the turn of the 8th to 9th century as the period which saw the emergence of the first minarets in their mature liturgical understanding and form (Bloom, 2018, pp. XVII & 72-73). Still, as of 2021, it is believed that the oldest minaret still standing is the one of the Great Mosque of Kairouan (Tunisia), dating from 836 (Kuban in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 96; Petersen, 1996, p. 188).

Lastly, neither the location nor the number of (the) minaret(s) became immediately canonized (Kuban, 1974, page 7) – provided that it has ever been the case (Hillenbrand, 1985, pp. 41-42) – as witnessed, for instance, with several early 9th-century minarets which were placed in the wall facing the mihrab (Petersen, 1996, pp. 187-188; Bloom, 2018, pp. 18 & 73) or Fez Umayyad minarets that were randomly placed in the mosque compound (Bloom, 2018, pp. 151 & 153).

As different regional and local styles of mosques began to emerge all around the world, a parallel phenomenon took place for the minaret, to which was progressively added decorative details and (in some instances) scriptures, and granted aesthetic values, as a vertical structural element proportionately counter-balancing the weight of the building and its dome (when provided with one), as well as spatially complementing it (Kuban, 1997, p. 231; Saniei, 2012, p. 138

Bosnia and Herzegovina, as I shall show in the present article, perfectly illustrates the fascinating multiple semantics and tortuous architectural and stylistic history of the minaret.

(I.2) Emergence and spreading of the minaret in Bosnia and Herzegovina

Islamic culture and architecture emerged and spread in Bosnia and Herzegovina throughout the Ottoman conquest and occupation, which began at the end of the 14th century with sporadic raids, culminated in the fall of Bosnia (understood here as the regional entity) in 1463, and its Herzegovinian counterpart in 1482, and can be considered achieved at the end of the 16th century with the fall of Bihać (1592), in the far-northwestern part of the country. The concomitant progressive Islamization of a large part of the population was naturally accompanied by the construction of mosques, as early as the 1440s-1450s. In this context of a rather "late" introduction of Islamic mosque architecture in the region – as put in perspective with the wider scope of Islamic history and civilization - the minaret thus emerged in Bosnia and Herzegovina while carrying almost eight centuries of history and successive developments. Indeed, the Bosnian minaret was from its inception modeled on the well-established and mature pencil-shaped and conical-roofed Ottoman stone standard, although a local typical wooden form of minaret became largely predominant. In the subsequent decades and centuries, mosques with minarets have been built in Bosnia and Herzegovina alongside mosques without minarets, and thus without interruption or variation in frequency until now.

Unfortunately, as only an offshoot of the prestigious Ottoman model, the Bosnian minaret – and the same goes for Bosnian mosques – has been very rarely studied by non-Bosnian scholars or in collective books dealing with Islamic or mosque architecture in general. Indeed, the latter have focused almost exclusively, when addressing the features of the Ottoman mosque, on Anatolian and Thracian examples. Although less monumental than their Turkish counterparts, Bosnian minarets have nonetheless acquired specific features and shapes, that make them highly worthy of study, preservation, and promotion, as they combine Ottoman idioms and standards with local materials, skills, techniques and patterns, born out of climatic conditions, vernacular building traditions, and pragmatism.

In Bosnia and Herzegovina, mosques have been divided, from the very first steps of the introduction of Islam and Islamic architecture in the region, between two main categories: džamije (Bos. sg. džamija) and mesdžidi (Bos. sg. mesdžid). And indeed, in the region, the minaret has generally been the core and symbolic (exterior) element distinguishing visually and functionally a džamija from a mesdžid, whereas liturgically speaking, the presence/absence of a minbar (chair for the khutba), is the main feature differentiating one from the other.

Accordingly, a džamija is a central mosque, where the daily and Friday prayers are performed, and thus provided, externally, with a minaret for the call to prayer, and, internally, with a minbar. The mesdžid is usually smaller, deprived of a minaret and a minbar, and used only for the daily prayers. This denomination has been the norm in Bosnia and Herzegovina (Čaušević Dž., 1935, pp. 17-18).

Addressing the semantical subtleties of the word mesdžid is beyond the scope of this study. However, for the sake of clarity, let me mention that several mosques, although being architecturally categorized as mesdžidi - that is, without a minaret - are sometimes designated as džamije. Such examples can be found, for instance, in Foča, where five (now disappeared) mosques, while all possessing a minaret, are both designed as džamije or mesdžidi, depending on the sources (indeed, Faruk Muftić uses alternatively džamija and mesdžid in the same source for the Hadži Seferov(a) (1588), Hamza-begov(a) (1470/1471), Hadži Mustafin(a)/Pilavski/a (16th century) and Šejh Pirijin(a)/ Tabački/a (before 1664) mosques, Muftić, 2014, pp. 78-79, 85 & 93). Last but not least, the traditional (Arabic) semantic use of the word mesdžid (Arabic, a place of prostration) (Ayyad, 2019, pp. 298-299; Johns in Johns, 1999, page 89; Hillenbrand, 1985, p. 35; Rizvi, 2015, p. 10) is also employed (orally) to designate any Muslim place of worship, whether it is (architecturally) a džamija or a mesdžid. Eventually, it can become even more puzzling when it comes to addressing the sources in Bosnian, as the word « džamija » is often used indifferently to designate any mosque, in the general sense of the term (as in the sense it has in the English "mosque").

In Bosnia and Herzegovina, as regards to the usual repartition of džamije and mesdžidi, the most frequent patterns have been the following:

- in cities  $\rightarrow$  one or several central and monumental džamije (depending on the size and population of the town), alongside several smaller džamije and mesdžidi in the various neighborhoods (Bos. pl. mahale, sg. mahala)

- in villages/rural communities  $\rightarrow$  one central džamija in the main village, several mesdžidi in the remaining hamlets

# II. The minaret in Bosnia and Herzegovina: characteristics, types, specificities

(II.1) General features and composition

#### Materials

In the case of Bosnia and Herzegovina, the availability of materials and the climate have both played a major role in regionally shaping the minaret – as well as, naturally, the mosque building and roofing system. As wood was by far, already in the 15th century, the most readily available material in the region, it

is not surprising that it became the main one employed for minarets. The other one, as we shall see below, was stone.

The only known – and most likely ever compiled – national and highly detailed census of mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina dates from 1933, as published in the official journal (Glasnik) of the Islamic authorities of the then Kingdom of Yugoslavia (reproduced in Bećirbegović, 1999, pp. 20-22). Not only does it list the exact numbers of mosques per administrative circonscription (srez) but it also informs us – among other things – of the presence or absence of a minaret, and of the materials in which these were built (either stone or wood). Thus, out of 1,120 mosques present at the time in Bosnia and Herzegovina, 786 (roughly 70%) had wooden minarets – out of which 770 in Bosnia and 16 in Herzegovina – and only 259 had stone minarets, while the remaining 75 did not have any. Although they are not mentioned as such, the latter can thus be considered – at least for the vast majority – as mesdžidi.

The table of 1933 clearly shows the predominance of wood as a building material for minarets in regions such as Krajina, central Bosnia, Sarajevo, eastern, and northeastern Bosnia, while stone was used four times more than wood in the southern region of Herzegovina. Nonetheless, the use of stone was also widespread in the above-mentioned other regions.

These figures, although accurate as of 1933, would obviously be different if the census would be made in 2021. Almost a century later, one just has to take a field trip to any Bosnian region or city to notice that mosques with wooden minarets are rather scarce, as various materials have been progressively supplanting timber as a building material – both for mosques and minarets – since the Austro-Hungarian period (and the introduction of brick) and the Yugoslav Socialist era (and the advent of concrete). Furthermore, destructive wars and repeated natural or accidental disasters seem to have got the better of the wooden minarets, as local Muslim communities (Bos. džemati, sg. džemat) tended more and more to (re)construct the minarets of their mosques with hard-built materials, more resistant, and easier to assemble.

### **Basic components**

The vast majority of Bosnian minarets, wooden and stone alike, are constituted of five basic structural, functional, and stylistic components, in which size, form, and design can vary according to the materials that are being used and, naturally, to the corresponding palette of available aesthetics. These can be found in all of the various categories of Bosnian minarets presented below in II.2 (types A to D), as well as in the particular cases of II.3 (types E to J), although with slight differences and variations (notably the absence of one or more of the five basic components).

Hence, from the bottom to the top, we can find:

1- The base (Bos. *ćup*), that can be cylindrical, square, or octagonal.

2- The core shaft (Bos. kaca), either cylindrical, octagonal, or, more rarely, square, which links the ćup to the top of the minaret. It contains spiral interior stairs (Bos. stepenice), that contribute to the stability and strength of the structure (Lewcock in Mitchell, 1987, p. 143; Čaušević A. et al., 2019, p. 3), and is often pierced with thin elongated loopholes (Bos. pl. mazgali/mazgale, sg. mazgal/mazgala) that let the sunlight filter inside (Sokolović, 1973, p. 404).

3- The šerefe/šerefa/šerefet (Bos. pl. šerefeta/šerefe/šerefeta) is the balcony from which the muezzin calls the faithful to prayer (Bejtić, 1952, page 245).





Its base (Bos. *čanak*) is sometimes decorated with *muqarnas* or stalactites, as well as various patterns. The balcony itself is usually surrounded with multiple rows of light bulbs (Bos. pl. *kandilji*, sg. *kandilji*), that are lit for evening calls to prayers, during the month of Ramadan or religious feasts (Sokolović, 1973, pp. 404-405; Udovičić, 1973, pp. 105-106).

4- The roof (Bos. *krov*) of the minaret may be conical, pyramidal, flattened, or – rarely – bulbous. It is usually covered with sheets (Bos. pl. *limovi/plahte*, sg. *lim/plahta*) of lead (Bos. *olovo*) or copper (Bos. *bakar*) (Zuhrić, 1931, pp. 330-331; Bejtić, 1952, p. 245), and, more rarely, with slate (Kiel, 2011, page 75).

5- The finial, composed of three (or more) little copper balls (hence their Bosnian name as *jabuke*, sg. *jabuka*, "apple") and the *alem*, also in copper, which is either a calligraphed flame which writes "Allah", or, otherwise, a crescent and star.

#### Placement

In Bosnia and Herzegovina, theqibla indicating Mecca is facing south-east. Accordingly, and in compliance with Ottoman standards (Hillenbrand, 1994, p. 164), the vast majority of Bosnian minarets – both freestanding and emerging from the roof – are placed on the north-west side of the building, which is at the right of the entrance.

One noticeable exception in terms of placement is the minaret of the Čekrekčijina (1526) in Sarajevo, which is the sole domed mosque in Bosnia and Herzegovina which has its minaret inserted on the side of the building, instead of being freestanding, thus affecting the layout of the mosque windows (Kreševljaković, 1938, p. 20).

Furthermore, a few minarets are located on the north-east corner that is at the left entrance. Such examples include the minarets of the *Hadži Idrizova* (1931) in the Hrasno district of Sarajevo, the *Sviraćka* (18<sup>th</sup> century) of Gradačac, or the now disappeared *Kadi Osman-efendija/Šehova* (1593/1594) of Foča. For the most part, architectonic and practical reasons have motivated such a placement:

- Bad terrain, as in the cases of the *Repovačka* of Konjic (Begtašević & Kassalo, 2003, p. 32), and the *Ćamilija* of Travnik (1757, reconstructed in 1816 as the *Sulejmanija/Šarena*; on that occasion, the minaret was kept on the left) (Buljina, 1984, pp. 309-310).

- Acoustic considerations, as in the case of the *Ćejvan ćehajina/Ćejvan Kethoda* of Mostar (1552/1553), so that the voice of the muezzin could better reach the city center (Bos. *čaršija*) (Hasandedić, 1986a, p. 396).

#### Scripture

Contrary to other regions (notably Iran, Afghanistan, or Egypt, Bloom, 2018, pp. 236 & 260), where calligraphy is highly praised as an ornamental feature adorning minarets, the script is quite rare on Bosnian ones, and when it is found, it certainly bears neither a decorative nor a scriptural function and feature, but rather an informative one.

The Fethija of Bihać emerged as a mosque after the conversion of the Church Svetog Ante Padovanskog, right after the conquest of Bihać in 1592 (see above). The church



#### Figure 2 :

Minaret of the Čekrekčijina mosque (Sarajevo), with the base of its kaca nested within the cupola.

steeple was at first kept, and, eventually, only after it was destroyed was it later replaced by a "proper" minaret. On that occasion, two inscriptions (Bos. pl. *natpisi* sg. *natpis*) in Turkish, bearing the date 1863/1864, were carved in the *ćup* of the minaret (Lopašić, 1890, pp. 33-34). In Zenica, another case is the minaret of the *Sejmenska* mosque (16<sup>th</sup> century), where a curious inscription (now disappeared) mentioned the renovation of another mosque of the town, namely the central *Sultan Ahmedova/Čaršijska* (1506) (Aslani, 2015, citing Mehmed Mujezinović, p. 37). On the minaret of the mosque of Lizoperci (municipality of – hereafter "m." – Prozor), which was reconstructed in 1961, an inscription (later removed and placed above the door entrance) indicated 1530 as the possible date of original construction (Hasandedić, 1988, pp. 201-202).

### (II.2) Typology proposal and presentation

The two main types of minarets initially found in Bosnia and Herzegovina are rather clearly defined, as previously shown, according to the materials employed to build them, that have conditioned, in the vast majority of cases, their shape:

- the wooden minarets
- the stone minarets

Indeed, these two types of minarets have been used by many Bosnian scholars and architects (Bećirbegović, 1999, pp. 8-9 & 18-19; Hudović, 2010, p. 282; Akšamija, 2010, p. 321) as one of the two key elements (alongside the roofing system, namely either a quadrangular tiled-roof or a dome) that define more broadly the three various types of mosques constructed in the region. These three main categories could be summarized as follows:

- domed mosques with a stone minaret

- mosques with a quadrangular tiled-roof and a wooden minaret



Figure 3 : Limestone minaret of the Lučevica mosque (Sarajevo).



#### Figure 4 :

Greenish minaret of the Musa-pašina mosque of Nova Kasaba (m. Vlasenica, Eastern Bosnia). The rest of the building and the graves in the vicinity are made of the same andesite green tuf stone. - mosques with a quadrangular tiled-roof and a stone minaret

Eventually – putting aside the roofing system and the mosque categorization – these two main types of minarets can be further divided into four sub-groups, although, of course, variations and exceptions are far from excluded, as I shall illustrate later with several "atypical" types of minarets (II.3). Hence, combining material and shape, as well as taking into account spatial and regional repartition, here is the typology I propose for the Bosnian minarets:

- $A \rightarrow$  the stone minaret
- $B \rightarrow$  the combined stone-plaster minaret
- $C {\rightarrow}$  the wooden minaret
- $\text{D}{\rightarrow}$  the concrete minaret

## (II.2A) The stone minaret

Stone minarets are composed of apparent cut stones or blocks that constitute the main cylindrical shaft of the structure. These minarets are characterized by the use of dimension stone (Bos. tesani kamen) and are framed according to the typical form of "pencil-shaped" Ottoman models, capped by a conical slender roof. They can be found in mahala mosques, in their medium variant, as well as in imperial mosques (commissioned by sultans), or those sponsored by high-ranking notables, in their most accomplished and majestic form. It is most likely that the higher was the status of the founder, the better was the quality of the stone used (thus more expensive).

Stone minarets can be further divided into two sub-types:

- Those built in the common dimension stone called *sedra*, a solid and porous limestone (Bos. *krečnjak*) typical of karstic regions such as Bosnia and Herzegovina (Galić & Prskalo, 2013, p. 93) that gives these minarets an apparent rough and artisanal but beautifully cut surface. Elegant examples can be found notably in Sarajevo with the minarets of the *Čobanija* (before 1562, Skenderija district), *Ferhadija* and *Baščaršijska* (respectively 1562 and 1528, both in the Baščaršija district), or the *Lučevica* (before 1560, Medrese district) mosques.

- Finely cut dimension stones are used all over the country, and, as opposed to *sedra*, visually reflect smooth and pure surfaces. Regional variants have been used locally, such as the *bihacit* in the Bihać region (Mahmutović, 2008, p. 323), used for instance for the minaret of the Fethija mosque of Bihać. Its southern equivalents are the beige tenelija and miljevina limestones (sometimes assimilated as two variants of the same type), typical of Herzegovina, as illustrated in the beautiful minarets of the Hadži Alijina mosque (1563) of Počitelj (m. Čapljina), of several mosques of Mostar such as the Koski Mehmed-pašina (1617) (Nametak A., 1939b, p. 8), and, further east, of the famous Turhan Emin-begova mosque of Ustikolina (m. Foča-Ustikolina) (Zuhrić, 1931, p. 330), believed to be the oldest mosque constructed in Bosnia and Herzegovina (ca. 1448), before its destruction in 1992. These slender minarets

have their lower and thicker counterparts in Eastern Herzegovina and the southwestern Tropolje regions, with the light greyish minarets of the Osman-

pašina (1726) and Sultan Ahmedova (1719) mosques of Trebinje and Mehmed-spahije Zvizdića (18th century) of Gacko (in Eastern Herzegovina) and several minarets of Livno (in the Tropolje). The shape of these minarets is explained by local climatic conditions, characterized by violent winds (Orman, 1999, p. 12; Buljina, 1985, p. 415). As a matter of fact, many Herzegovinian mosques also have – or rather had – an extended roof covering the entrance hall (Bos. trijem), to protect it from harsh winds. Finally, one splendid and unique local example is the minaret of the Musa-pašina (1643) of Nova Kasaba (m. Vlasenica), built with andesite green tuf (Bos. pršinac/tuf).

Dimension stones are renowned for the ease with which they can be carved and decorated (Čaušević A. et al., 2019, pp. 5-6; Nametak A., 1939b, p. 8), either:

- at the base of the šerefe, with stalactites and muqarnas (marvelous examples are found in the Careva (1565) of Sarajevo and the Ferhadija (1579) of Banja Luka)

- on the šerefe itself, with various motives carved inside or on the surface of the balcony (the šerefe of the Sultan Ahmedova of Zenica is a magnificent example, with unique floral and geometric patterns) (Aslani, 2015, pp. 27-28)

- on thećup (such as in the Sultan Selimova/Careva (1519) of Stolac or the Hadži Alijina of Počitelj) (Jalimam & Mičijević, 2005, pp. 178-179)

#### (II.2B) The combined stone-plaster minaret

These minarets are almost identical in shape to the dimension stone minarets, although generally of lesser dimensions. The main difference is that they are plastered, thus hiding the stone blocks.

Besides its protective role, this plaster layer offers the possibility of painting motives on the surface of the minaret (although these can sometimes be found on non-plastered stone minarets). The main occurrences are colored diamond-shaped rafters painted and/or carved, under the base of the šerefe, on each face of the octagonal shaft, and pointing towards the bottom, sometimes responding to similar rafters placed at the bottom of the kaca, this time pointing towards the top. Other possible motives include stars, crescents, semicircles, and other geometric shapes.

#### (II.2C) The wooden minaret

In her extensive and fascinating study on Bosnian wooden minarets, Madžida Bećirbegović showed the variety and scope of skills and techniques elaborated by Bosnian carpenters and craftsmen, whose knowledge and expertise in the use of timber as a traditional and common building material in the region gave birth to a local category of minaret that became typical of Bosnia and Herzegovina.

Wooden minarets are generally built out of various types of vertical boards (Bos. pl. *daščice, tarabe*) or slats (Bos. pl. *letvice, šašavci*), joined to each other through various traditional systems of assembly (Jahić, 2019, p. 10).

As opposed to all the other types of Bosnian minarets, the vast majority of the



Figure 5 :

Minaret of the Hadži Alijina mosque (Počitelj, m. Čapljina, western Herzegovina), made of beautiful, cut dimension stone.

wooden ones are directly integrated into the roofing system, either emerging from the ceiling (Bos. *potkrovlje*) (Čaušević A. et al., 2019, p. 3) or the *mahfil* (upstairs prayer gallery adjacent to the entrance wall), from which the muezzin has access to the minaret. Wooden minarets are rarely built alongside the building, as a freestanding structure, although a few exceptions do exist (Bećirbegović, 1999, pp. 132 & 134). As for types A and B, they can be adorned as well, with carved motives.

Visually and architecturally speaking, the various types of wooden minarets are mostly distinguished by the shape of their *šerefe*, which is in fact an enclosed balcony directly connected to the roofing of the minaret, thus forming a niche (Bos. *galerija*) at the top of the shaft. These niches are either slightly or much larger than the *kaca*, and sometimes even of the same width, thus appearing, respectively, either as a nest perched at the top of the minaret, as a pinnacle capping the structure, or as a prolongation of the *kaca* only differentiated from it by the openings of the balcony.

Further, the various types of openings are used to differentiate various subtypes of wooden minarets (Bećirbegović, 1999, pp. 126, 175-176 & 179-180): - either narrow, in the Krajina region, with the so-called "hidden" or "blind" minarets (Bos. pl. *pokrivene/slijepe munare*)

- medium, notably in northeastern Bosnia

- or wide, as in Sarajevo and central Bosnia.

Finally, roofs of wooden minarets can be distinguished by their shape: - some look like a kind of "witch hat"

- others are flattened and surmounted by a slender cylinder or needle

- and even more are capped by a conical pyramidal roof

All three types are surmounted by the *jabuke* and the *alem*.

(II.2D) The concrete minaret Concrete emerged as a major building material in Bosnia and Herzegovina, both for mosques and minarets, during the second half of the 20th century. Already common before the war of 1992-1995, it became widespread since, as a solid and affordable material that does not require much work and time, thus making it ideal – especially for war-shattered and -impoverished local Muslim communities – as the process of reconstruction of hundreds of mosques and minarets destroyed or heavily damaged during



#### Figures 6-8 :

Several examples of wooden minarets. From left to right : Zavra mosque (Livno, southwestern Bosnia), Mimar Sinanova-Golobrdica and Hadži Sejidin Huremuša mosques (both in Sarajevo).

the war was beginning to unfold from 1996 onwards, and as the necessity of (re)building places of worship was becoming crucial.

Local builders and firms have been specializing in the construction of prefabricated blocks or ready-made minarets (Akšamija, 2011, pp. 77-78 & 171), thus at the same time perpetuating the tradition of minaret craftsmanship, but also altering and depreciating it, as these concrete minarets require much less work and technique than their stone or wooden counterparts.

Concrete minarets have been by far the ones in which most "modernist" experimentations have been made, arousing either reprobation or emulation, but most certainly dramatically changing the urban and rural landscapes and blurring the traditional mosque architectural codes (see III.2).



As far as concrete minarets are concerned, we can visually distinguish several shapes and styles that have been spreading, especially since the end of the war, but the predominant one seems to be what I would

#### Figures 9-10 :

Two examples of concrete minarets (notice the patterns on the kaca). Left : Rakovčani mosque (m. Prijedor, northwestern Bosnia). Right : Donja mosque of Ahmići (m. Vitez, central Bosnia). Both mosques and minarets had been destroyed during the war of 1992-1995.

call the "checkered-and-ribbed" minaret. Such minarets have a shaft that is either adorned with long vertical ribs or with a chessboard layer, depending on the display of the concrete blocks, and sometimes both patterns are even combined on a single minaret.

#### (II.3) Exceptions

#### (II.3E) The campanile minaret

The campanile minarets (Bos. pl. četvrtaste munare) are probably the most famous unusual local form of minaret that can be found in Bosnia and Herzegovina. As shown by Machiel Kiel, these minarets were localized in a rather restricted perimeter of Herzegovina, in the municipalities of Mostar, Konjic, Stolac, Bileća, Nevesinje, and Gacko (Kiel, 2011, p. 64). Other authors mention a few more, namely in the town of Stolac itself, Vitina (m. Ljubuški) and Opličići (m. Čapljina) (Hasandedić, 1971, p. 274; Hasandedić, 1976, pp. 18-19; Hasandedić, 1986a, pp. 395-396; Nametak A., 1978, p. 393; Čelić, 1991, p. 354).

Their shape is obviously deriving from Christian architectural influences, brought about by Dalmatian craftsmen, who knew how to work stone and only construct square church steeples. Square and of reasonable height, these minarets were usually built out of ashlar blocks of local stone and capped by a pyramidal roof covered with slates (Kiel, 2011, pp. 70, 72 & 75).

Out of the fourteen such minarets recensed by Kiel, only three are still standing, and were reconstructed after their destruction in the late war, namely in Dabrica (m. Stolac), Kruševljani and Donja Bijenja (m. Nevesinje), while the remaining eleven have either stayed in ruins (since 1992 or earlier destructions) or been replaced by cylindrical minarets. Besides the fourteen minarets mentioned, others have simply disappeared.

## (II.3F) The wooden minaret in form of a stone minaret

In the Krajina region, a traditional stronghold of wooden minarets, a specific form of minaret has emerged, probably during the 19th century, for a number of



Figure 11 : Wooden minaret shaped as a stone minaret (Čaršijska mosque, Prijedor, northwestern Bosnia).

mosques, which could be basically defined as a wooden replica of the pencil-shaped stone or stone-plaster minaret (Bećirbegović, 1999, pp. 127-129, 131 & 181). Interestingly enough, these minarets are a true combination of both stone and wooden minarets features, as they borrow the form and the opened šerefe but not the placement of the former, since they are usually (but not all) emerging from the roof, which is typical of the latter, to which they also borrow, obviously, the material, but not the enclosed šerefe. These minarets are usually very thin, appearing as projecting wooden needles, as in the exquisite example still found in the Čaršijska mosque (1750s) of Prijedor.

### (II.3EG) The brick minaret

Brick (Bos. *cigla*) spread in Bosnia and Herzegovina as a building material during the Austro-Hungarian period, when it became locally produced. Although not as common as wood and stone, it can be found in several minarets. A representative example is the town of Bijeljina, in northeastern Bosnia and Herzegovina, where the Austro-Hungarian influence in terms of brick construction is obvious for four of the then five mosques of the town (a sixth one has been built since) – the

Sultan Sulejmanova/Atik (16<sup>th</sup> century), the Krpić Ahmed-age (18<sup>th</sup> century), the Mehmed Salih Vedžihi paše (1839/1840) and the Ahmed-bega Salihbegovića (1875/1876) – which wooden minarets were all reconstructed in brick between 1893 and WWI (Grapčanović, 1983, pp. 716-719).

## (II.3H) The "hybrid" minaret

Some minarets could be labeled as "hybrid", as they combine two materials. Indeed, before its reconstruction in brick in 1893, the minaret of the *Sultan Sulejmanova/Atik* of Bijeljina had a *ćup* in stone and a *kaca* in wood (Grapčanović, 1983, pp. 716-717). Another case of "hybrid" minaret is found with the *Donjomahalska* mosque in Seonica (m. Konjic) (1662/1663), whose minaret illustrates an interesting material path: originally in wood, it was changed in 1936 (when the mosque was reconstructed) for a "hybrid" minaret in stone and concrete, and finally replaced in 1965 with a stone one (Hasandedić, 1987a, p. 218). Another example is the "hybrid" minaret of the (now disappeared) *Hadži Osmanova/Čečova* of Foča (1613), whose *ćup* and *kaca* were made out of stone, while the *šerefe* and the top of the minaret were in wood (Muftić, 2014, p. 84).

## (II.3I) The munarica

A few Bosnian mosques used to have little independent stone minarets (Bos. pl. munarice, sg. munarica), notably in Mostar, where these were found in four mesdžidi (Kanberagin (before 1633), Bajezid hodžin (unknown date), Hadži Velijin (unknown date) and Husein Kotle (before 1765) - only the latter still exists). These were built a few meters away from the mosque building, and were meant to shelter the muezzin from the wind and the rain (Hasandedić, 1972a, p. 27; Nametak H., 1937, p. 271; Nametak H., 1941, pp. 117-118), and could be interpreted as a local reminiscence and variant of the early Islamic small "staircase minarets" (although these were usually placed on mosque roofs) (Bloom, 2018, pp. 23 & 35).

Another rather unique example is found in Banja Luka, where the same type of munarica, in stone, opened on four sides and capped by a conical roof, was built in complement of the classical pencil-shaped minaret of the Arnaudija mosque (1595). It had the special

purpose of sheltering the muezzin when he performed the call for the Maghrib late afternoon/early evening prayer (Bos. akšam namaz), hence its name as akšam taš/akšamluk (platform for the akšam call to prayer) (Sokolović, 1973, pp. 404 & 406).

These munarice resemble in size and shape to another one found in the Starica mosque of Ključ (m. Gacko) (1560), which is not standing as an independent structure, but, instead, is placed on a stone ćup, integrated in the right entrance corner of the mosque building.

### (II.3J) Individual exceptions

Besides the above-mentioned collective exceptions, a few unusual and unique minarets also deserve to be mentioned. I will only address three cases.



#### Figure 12 : Reconstructed mu

Reconstructed munarica standing in front of the Arnaudija mosque of Banja Luka (northwestern Bosnia).



Figure 13 : Figure 13 : Neo-moorish minaret of the Behram-begova mosque of Tuzla (northeastern Bosnia).

- The first one is the Neo-Moorish minaret of the *Behram-begova* mosque in Tuzla (originally built *ca.* 1553, reconstructed in the present form in 1888), highly reminiscent of some Cairene minarets, to which it borrows the square base and cylindrical shaft, as well as the specific finial in the form of a censer called *mabkhāra* (Creswell, 1926, p. 257).

- The minaret of the *Šerefuddin* mosque in Visoko is also an interesting case, as the whole mosque was conceived as the first modernist experimentation in terms of mosque architecture in Bosnia and Herzegovina, when it was reconstructed by Zlatko Ugljen in 1969-1980 (Durajlić, 2012, pp. 19-20). Its minaret is in concrete, has a cylindrical shape, and is adorned at the top with an interlaced green pipe shaped as abstract calligraphy (Rizvi, 2015, p. 209; Holod & Khan, 1997, pp. 196-197).

- Finally, a very unusual minaret is the one of the mosque of Umoljani (17<sup>th</sup> century, m. Trnovo), which has a low square *ćup* and a tapering *kaca* without any *šerefe* (with only a small opening at the top), both in stone, and the usual conical roofing and *alem*. I came across its Eastern African equivalent,

in terms of shape, in a mosque in Shela on Lamu Island (Kenya) (Horton in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 203).

# III. The minaret in Bosnia and Herzegovina : historical path, novelties, symbolics

#### (III.1) A troubled path

Minarets remain very fragile structures (Lory, 2015, p. 85) and, as such, and perhaps more than wars, they have been endangered by the pangs of time, the harsh Bosnian climate as well as the vagaries of the Balkan terrain. Fire and lightning have obviously been major threats, especially for wooden minarets, and numerous accidental or war-related fires have punctuated the Ottoman and Austro-Hungarian urban Bosnian lives, not only burning mosques and minarets, but many other buildings, often built in timber before the 20<sup>th</sup> century (houses, shops, etc.). As discussed earlier, stormwinds have also represented a danger for Bosnian minarets and mosques alike. In some instances, one custom was to plant big trees next to minarets to protect them from the wind, such as lindens (Bos. pl. lipe, sg. lipa) or cypresses (Bos. pl. čempresi, sg. čempres) (Suljkić, 1999, pp. 129-130, Hasandedić, 1972b, pp. 418-419), as in the case of the Nesuh-aga Vučijakovića mosque (before 1564) of Mostar, indeed nicknamed "džamija pod lipom" ("the mosque under the linden") (Nametak H., 1941, p. 68). One must remind that the region is also subjected to regular floods and earthquakes, which is obviously not optimal for tower-like structures such as minarets. All of these factors combined have certainly, in part, explained the growing tendency of (re)constructing minarets in harder and more solid materials such as stone or concrete.

Finally, time itself has been a main issue, as perishable materials such as wood need to be consolidated, renovated, or even replaced on a regular basis. Stone and plaster are also exposed to time and weather damages, subjected as they are to cracks and rifts resulting from successive architectonic, atmospheric, and climatic pressures, hence the importance of quality dimension stone, as well as suitable cut and assembly techniques and junctures.

Besides these natural threats, human jeopardies have obviously contributed to further endanger Bosnian minarets through history. As the minaret has come, all around the world, to embody the presence of Islam and Muslims (see introduction), especially in a religiously-shared countryside like Bosnia and Herzegovina, where it also represents, in the eyes of some non-Muslim Bosnians, Ottoman (Muslim) "oppression" and "domination", it is sadly no surprise that they have been constantly targeted during wars, military raids, and insurrections.

This was evidently the case during the last war of 1992-1995, during which minarets in "conquered territories" were dynamited or burnt, sometimes in order to make them fall on the mosque building, thus destroying the all-structure at once (RiedImayer, 2002, p. 11). In the besieged or frontline regions, minarets, as elevated towers, easily visible as they were, were subjected to shelling and gunfire on a regular basis. An interesting and noticeable pattern is the fact that many of the mosques spared by the aggressors were *džamije* under (re)construction or *mesdžidi* (RiedImayer, 2002, pp. 9-10; Kaiser, 2002, p. 4), hence both lacking a minaret, and most likely not having been identified or perceived as a mosque by the aggressors (according to the data I collected, around a dozen such mosques are concerned).

#### (III.2) Modernization, novelties, fantasies

The most striking changes affecting minaret architecture are definitely those of the last decades. Indeed, the 20th century- and especially post-war Bosnia and Herzegovina has witnessed several new trends in the matter, that not only tend to go against traditional symbolic canons and customs but also greatly disturb proportional and aesthetic values of mosque architecture in the region. Moreover, in the specific Bosnian post-war landscape and society, it tends to confuse and blur even more the few benchmarks the Bosnian population still has as a whole, but also inside the Bosnian Muslim community itself, as discrepancies, polemics, and debates have regularly aroused as regards to the (re) construction of mosques and minarets, and the stylistic and architectural features that are being chosen.

The height is an evident and striking change in minaret architecture in Bosnia and Herzegovina, as perfectly illustrated with the case of the previously mentioned Turhan Emin-begova mosque of Ustikolina. Azra Akšamija perfectly showed how the height of the reconstructed minaret (which was doubled, to reach 60 meters) divided the local community, architects, heritage experts, and



#### Figure 14 : Reconstructed Turhan Emin-begova mosque and its 60 m-high minaret (Ustikolina, m. Foča, Eastern Bosnia).

religious officials, in a highly sensitive context, as the town is situated on the IEBL (Inter-Entity Boundary Line) demarcating the Republika Srpska (RS) from

the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina (FBiH) (Akšamija, 2010, pp. 327-332). Increasing the verticality of the minaret can also disrupt the proportion and harmony of the mosque as a whole, as its role as a balancing and articulating element thus tends to be lost (Čaušević et al., 2019, p. 2; Al-Asad in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 60).

The advent of the loudspeaker in Bosnia and Herzegovina – as well as in other countries - certainly has also had a big impact on the minarets, not only as a practical and liturgical structure but, obviously, visually and auditorily speaking (Grabar in Frishman & Khan, 1997, pp. 242 & 245). What becomes of the role of the minaret if the adhan is now pre-recorded and broadcast from a loudspeaker as a "stereo-adhān" (Akšamija, 2011, p. 244)? In that matter, one must remember the acoustic feature of the minaret, as a balance between height and space used to enable the voice of the muezzin to cover a determined area (i.e., the mahala in cities, the village in rural settings). If the loudspeaker comes into play, then, as the volume can be adjusted in advance and not according to the needs but to the will of the local Muslim džemat, this acoustic purpose becomes biased, as both the (sometimes increased) height of the minaret (Dickie in Mitchell, 1987, p. 34) and the loudspeaker(s) extend the perimeter covered by the voice of the muezzin. Furthermore, this can even contribute to making the adhan disturbing for some inhabitants (Hacic-Vlahovic, 2008, pp. 53-54), not to forget that from now on, various adhans displayed in an urban context can overlap and cover between each other, thus disrupting the former melodious harmony of muezzins' voices. Last but not least, the use of loudspeakers also poses the question of the muezzin function itself, which has been now tending to become obsolete, or only confined to adhans performed for great Muslim events and holidays, or inside the mosque itself during the Friday prayers. It is still to be assessed, in Bosnia and Herzegovina as well as in ummah, the entire Muslim world, if this recent evolution would have a negative impact on the role and even the existence of the muezzin himself. It becomes even sadly ironic, when a press article praises the fact that the loudspeakers installed on the Mišćina mosque (before 1557) of Sarajevo can cover a (useless) span of ten kilometers, indeed for a mosque that was named after its talented muezzin Ibrahim Mišća, renowned for his beautiful and powerful voice (Collective, 1951, p. 161).

This loss of functionality certainly explains, in part, the multiplication of minarets and *šerefeta* found in many Bosnian mosques. As minarets now tend to become more and more liturgically discarded, their decorative and symbolic potentials are then emphasized, through the use of what could be labeled as "architectural transgressions". Until the 20th century, Bosnian džamije all had one minaret, in accordance with the Ottoman precepts, which only allowed imperial mosques to have more than one (up to four or six in Istanbul) (Hillenbrand, 1994, p. 164; Kuban, 1974, p. 7), as well as more than one šerefe (Lory, 2015, p. 84). As illustrated with Bosnia and Herzegovina, that practice was even far from being applied in the Ottoman provinces. Indeed, none of the imperial mosques constructed in the country ever had more than one minaret. Since 1996, double minarets have been now spreading in the country, even for mosques of lesser importance. The same goes with the šerefe, as the first minaret to which a second serefe was added is the one of the Sultan Sulejmanova/Atik (indeed imperial) mosque of Bijeljina, in 1912. It was only many decades later that the same was done for other mosques (Begić, 2010, pp. 119-120; Sokolović, 1973, p. 404), before the practice became widespread and sometimes out of proportion (as in the case of the Beš-šerefe mosque (2011) of Buci (m. Visoko), which has no less than five šerefeta (Durajlić, 2012, p. 49).

## (III.3) Symbolics

To the 1992-1995 war destruction of minarets has been answering a correlated post-war memorialization. The symbolics of the minaret have been further emphasized, this time as a visual embodiment of both the destruction of Bosnian Islamic heritage and the suffering of the Bosnian Muslims. Indeed, some minarets now act as spatial reminders, as they are either kept standing in situ (that is, not repaired) - as in the cases of the "half-beheaded" minaret of the Vardačka mosque (before 1664) of Konjic and the bullet- and shell-riddled minaret of the stara džamija of Bešići-Bosanska Otoka (unknown date, m. Bosanska Krupa) – or transformed into a memorial structure, as illustrated with the cup of the destroyed minaret of Ćela (1966, m. Prijedor), now standing next to the reconstructed mosque and new minaret, bearing a plaque listing the names of local martyrs (Bos. pl. šehidi, sq. šehid) and capped with an alem (most probably the one of the destroyed mosque). The most representative example, however, is the almost entire (destroyed) shaft of the minaret of the mosque of Memići (16th century, m. Kalesija), kept inside the memorial museum commemorating the destroyed and damaged mosques of the municipality, constructed right next to the reconstructed mosque.

The martyrdom association between šehidi and minarets, and, more broadly, with mosques, is a topic that would deserve further investigation, which goes beyond the scope of the present paper. As a matter of example, one can just mention the spectacular case of the four-minarets of the reconstructed Hamzabegova mosque (ca. 1557) of Sanski Most (which only had one before its destruction in 1992), two of which represent, as I have been told, the sons of a local notable, both killed in a concentration camp, who financed their construction after the war.

Besides its commemorative role, the minaret has come to embody resilience and, sometimes, defiance, in a post-war Bosnian landscape sometimes sharply contested.



#### Figure 15 :

Minaret of the Vardačka mosque of Konjic (central Herzegovina), with its upper part and roof still missing, since they were destroyed by shelling.



#### Figure 16 :

Figure 16 : Destroyed minaret of the mosque of Memići (m. Kalesija, northeastern Bosnia), kept in a small museum near the reconstructed mosque, commemorating the destruction of the mosques of the municipality.

Indeed, notable differences can be seen between (enclaved) RS territories – where Bosniaks are now often in the minority, and where a vast majority of mosques and minarets were destroyed during the war – and regions belonging to the FBiH – where a large majority of Bosniaks cohabit mostly with Croats, and where many mosques and minarets, as situated in the then Bosniak-controlled territories, remained intact or "only" damaged. It is interestingly

noticeable and symptomatic that in RS towns and regions where the minarets have been literally erased, and given the difficult conditions for returns and reconstruction – especially of religious buildings – Bosnian Muslim returnees (Bos. pl. *povratnici*) have in most cases reconstructed sober minarets (and mosques), while at the same time, many parts of FBiH have witnessed the vast majority of architectural novelties, and sometimes fantasies, in terms of minaret – as well as mosque – architecture.

## Conclusion

The minaret, which strong religious and spatial symbolics have been mentioned earlier, has become, alongside the dome, an integral part of what Ismail Serageldin calls the "mosque's traditional architectural vocabulary" (Serageldin, 1990, p. 16), as spread and adapted regionally and locally in contemporary mosque architecture all around the Islamic world (Khan in Frishman & Khan, 1997, p. 267). It is thus no surprise that both the minaret and the dome have become largely popular in Bosnia and Herzegovina in the last three decades, not only as (world widely) acknowledged idioms of (Ottoman) Islamic architectural and cultural heritage but also - as shown with the martyrdom association - as ethno-religious visual and territorial markers (what Azra Akšamija calls "flags made of stone", Akšamija, 2011, p. 199). More broadly, they are carriers of the transcending belonging to the Ummah, the Muslim world, its architectural and cultural codes, values, and standards. The phenomenon is not at all circumscribed to Bosnia and Herzegovina, but in the specific post-war, post-Socialist, religiously-shared, sensitive Bosnian context, where the long-lasting quest of a Bosnian Muslim ethno-religious identity has been dramatically accelerated and partially resolved during and since the war, it takes a much more striking and amplified dimension.

## NOTE ON PICTURES

All pictures are the property of the author and free of copyrights. They were taken between 2011 and 2022 during various field trips.

## Literature

#### BOOKS

BEĆIRBEGOVIĆ, M. (1999 (1990)) Džamije sa drvenom munarom u Bosni i Hercegovini. Sarajevo : Sarajevo Publishing.

BLOOM, J. M. (2018 (2013)) *The Minaret*, Edinburgh Studies in Islamic Art. Edinburgh : Edinburgh University Press.

FRISHMAN, M. & KHAN, H.-U. (eds.) (1997 (1994)) The Mosque : History, Architectural Development & Regional Diversity. London : Thames and Hudson Ltd.

GOLVIN, L. (1970) Essai sur l'architecture religieuse musulmane, tome 1 « Généralités », Collection « Archéologie méditerranéenne », V. Paris : Éditions Klincksieck.

HILLENBRAND, R. (1994) Islamic Architecture – Form, Function and Meaning. New York : Columbia University Press.

HOLOD, R. & KHAN, H.-U. (1997) The Mosque and the Modern World – Architects, Patrons and Designs since the 1950s. London : Thames & Hudson Ltd.

KUBAN, D. (1974) Muslim Religious Architecture : The Mosque and its Early Development, Iconography of Religions Series. Leiden : Brill Academic Publishers.

KUBAN, D. (1997) *Sinan's Art and Selimiye*. Istanbul : Economic and Social History Foundation.

MITCHELL, G. (ed.) (1987 (1978)) Architecture of the Islamic World : its History and Social Meaning. New York : William Morrow and Company.

PETERSEN, A. (1996) *Dictionary of Islamic Architecture*. London/New York : Routledge.

REDŽIĆ, H. (1983) Studije o islamskoj arhitektonskoj baštini (općenito i na području bivše Jugoslavije). Sarajevo: Veselin Masleša.

RIZVI, K. (2015) The Transnational Mosque – Architecture and Historical Memory in the Contemporary Middle East. Chapel Hill : The University of North Carolina Press.

#### MONOGRAPHS

ASLANI, M. (2015) Zenica – Graditeljska baština, Zenica : Grad Zenica/JU Muzej grada Zenice

BEGTAŠEVIĆ, S. & KASSALO, D. (2003) Konjic u slici i riječi. Konjic : Skupština opštine Konjic.

DURAJLIĆ, E. (2012) Islamski sakralni spomenici iz osmanskog perioda na području općine Visoko. Visoko : MIZ Visoko/Zavičajni muzej Visoko/Fondacija "Visoki".

JALIMAM, S. & MIČIJEVIĆ, S. (2005) Stolac od najstarijih vremena. Mostar/Stolac : Udruženje "TROYA" Stolac.

LOPAŠIĆ, R. (1890) *Bihaćka krajina*. Zagreb : "Matica Hrvatska".

MUFTIĆ, F. (2014) Zaboravljena Foča. Sarajevo : Islamska zajednica u BiH – Vakufska direkcija.

ORMAN, R. (1999) Blago pod kupolom – Livanjske potkupolne džamije. Tešanj : Planjax.

UDOVIČIĆ, M. (1973) Travnik u vrijeme vezira (1699-1851). Travnik : Zavičajni muzej Travnik. AKŠAMIJA, A. (2011) Our Mosques Are Us : Rewriting National History of Bosnia-Herzegovina Through Religious Architecture. PhD thesis in Philosophy in Architecture: History and Theory of Art, Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT). HACIC-VLAHOVIC, A. (2008) The Evolution of Religion in Bosnia : Religious Affiliation and Religiosity in a Multi-Confessional Society. Master thesis in Political Science (Conflict Resolution and Governance), International School for Humanities and Social Science/Universiteit van Amsterdam.

### ACADEMIC PAPERS AND BOOK CHAPTERS

AKŠAMIJA, A. (2010) « Contested identities : identity politics and contemporary mosques in Bosnia and Herzegovina » in ALLIEVI, S. (in cooperation with Ethnobarometer) (ed.) *Mosques in Europe – Why a solution has become a problem*, Network of European Foundations Initiative on Religion and Democracy in Europe. London : Alliance Publishing Trust, pp. 318-353.

ARDALAN, N. (1980) « The Visual Language of Symbolic Form : A Preliminary Study of Mosque Architecture » in KATZ, J. G. (ed.) *Architecture as Symbol and Self-Identity*. The Aga Khan Award for Architecture, pp. 18-36.

AYYAD, E. S. (2019) « An Historiographical Analysis of the Arabic Accounts of Early Mosques : With Special Reference to Those at Madina, Başra and Kūfa », *Journal* of Islamic Studies, 30 (1), pp. 1-33.

CRESWELL, K. A. C. (1926) "The Evolution of the Minaret, with Special Reference to Egypt – II", *The Burlington Magazine for Connoisseurs*, 48 (278), pp. 252+256-259.

ČAUŠEVIĆ A., IDRIZBEGOVIĆ-ZGONIĆ, A.,

RUSTEMPAŠIĆ, N. & KAHROVIĆ HANDŽIĆ, L. (2019) « Restoring Minaret as a Dominant Part of Urban Landscape Restoration of Stone and Wooden Minarets in Bosnia and Herzegovina – Materials, Structure and Urban Form », IOP Conference Series : Materials, Science and Engineering, 471 (7), pp. 1-9 (independent pagination)

GALIĆ, A. & PRSKALO, M. (2013) « Sedra – kamen koji teče », e-Zbornik – Elektronički zbornik radova Građevinskog Fakulteta, 3 (6), pp. 93-103.

HILLENBRAND, R. (1985) « The Mosque in the Medieval Islamic World » in CANTACUZINO, S. (ed.), Architecture in Continuity : Building in the Islamic World Today. Aperture/ Aga Khan Award for Architecture, pp. 30-52.

HUDOVIĆ, A. (2010) « Mosque Design in Bosnia and Herzegovina in the Time of Transition » in ELIAS-OZKAN, S. T. (ed.), First International Graduate Research Symposium on the Built Environment, conference reports. Ankara : Middle East Technical University, pp. 281-286. JAHIĆ, E. (2019) « The Neighbourhood Mosque with wooden minaret in Bosnia and Herzegovina from 16th and 17th century : Four examples of Restoration in Tuzla Region », *METU – Journal of the Faculty of Architecture*, 36 (1), pp. 1-22.

JOHNS, J. (1999), « The 'House of the Prophet' and the Concept of the Mosque » in JOHNS, J. (ed.) *Bayt al-Maqdis : Jerusalem and early Islam*. New York : Oxford University Press for the Board of Faculty of Oriental Studies, pp. 59-112.

KIEL, M. (2011), «The campanile minarets of the southern Herzegovina: a blend of Islamic and Christian elements in the architecture of an outlying border area of the Balkans, its spread in the past and survival until our time » in HARTMUTH, M. (ed.) Centres and peripheries in Ottoman architecture : rediscovering a Balkan heritage. Sarajevo/ Stockholm : Cultural Heritage without Borders (CHwB), pp. 60-79.

LORY, B. (2015) « Églises et mosquées : des bâtiments interchangeables ? (sur des exemples balkaniques) », *Anatoli*, 6, Dossier thématique « Patrimoines culturels et fait minoritaire en Turquie et dans les Balkans, pp. 81-100.

SANIEI, M. (2012) « Communicational Role of Mosques Architecture », Asian Social Science, 8 (3) pages 137-141.

SERAGELDIN, I. (1990), «Contemporary Expressions of Islam in Buildings: The Religious and the Secular» in SALAM, H. (ed.) *Expressions of Islam in Buildings*. Concept Media/The Aga Khan Award for Architecture, pages 11-22. KAISER, C. (2002) Report on the Damaging and Destruction of Islamic and Roman Catholic Sacral Buildings in the Municipalities of Bosanski Novi, Donji Vakuf, Ključ, Kotor Varoš, Prijedor and Sanski Most in 1992 (April to December) and Preliminary Remarks on Damaging and Destruction of Islamic and Roman Catholic Sacral Buildings in the Municipalities of Bijeljina, Brčko, Bratunac, Čajniče, Doboj, Foča, Ilijaš, Rogatica, Višegrad and Zvornik. ICTY field report (2001-2002).

PERIODICAL PUBLICATIONS

Collective (1952), "Kulturno-istorijski spomenici – Vlasništvo Islamske vjerske zajednice", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u FNRJ*, III (1-4), pp. 61-67 (part V).

ALIČIĆ, A. (1941) "Livanjske džamije – Prilog povijesti Livna", *Glasnik Islamske vjerske zajednice u NDH*, IX (12), pp. 373-395.

BEGIĆ, O. (2010) "Džamije i drugi islamiski objekti u Bijeljini, nekad i sad", *Glasnik Rijaseta Islamske zajednice u Republici Bosni i Hercegovini*, LXXII (1-2), pp. 119-123.

BEJTIĆ, A. (1952) «Spomenici osmanlijske arhitekture u Bosni i Hercegovini», *Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju*, 3-4, pp. 229-297.

BULJINA, H. (1984) "Travnik i njegova Sulejmanija", Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ, XLVII (3), pp. 301-314.

BULJINA, H. (1985) "Livno i njegove džamije", Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ, XLVIII (4), pp. 404-418.

ČAUŠEVIĆ, Dž. (1935) « Džamija – Džamiun », Narodna Uzdanica – Kalendar za godinu 1936. (1354-1355 po Hidžri), IV, pp. 17-22.

ČELIĆ, Dž. (1991) « Domaće i orijentalno u materijalnom kulturnom nasljeđu bosansko-hercegovačkih Muslimana », Prilozi za orijentalnu filologiju, 41, pp. 347-357.

GRAPČANOVIĆ, M. H. (1983) "Muslimanski vjerski objekti u Bijeljini", Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ, XLVI (5), pp. 714-721.

HADŽIOSMANOVIĆ, H. (1965) "Islamska arhitektura", Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ, XXVIII (11-12), pp. 412-413.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1971) "Islamski spomenici Drežnice i okoline", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, XXXIV (5-6), pp. 273-275.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1972a) "Hadži Ahmedage Kudrića (Kanberagin) mesdžid u Mostaru", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, XXXV (1-2), pp. 27-28.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1972b) "Počitelj na Neretvi u doba turske vladavine", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, XXXV (9-10), pp. 417-423.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1976) "Zadužbine Ali paše Rizvanbegovića na Buni", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, XXXIX (1), pp. 18-23.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1986a) "Islamski spomenici u Opličićima", Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ, XLIX (4), pp. 395-399. RIEDLMAYER, A. J. (2002) *Destruction of Cultural Heritage in Bosnia-Herzegovina, 1992-1996.* First report presented during the trial of Slobodan Milošević.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1986b) "Islamski spomenici u Crnićima", Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ, XLIX (6), pp. 657-661.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1987a) "Islamski spomenici u Seonici i okolini", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, L (2), pp. 217-224.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1987b) "Hadži Šahmanova džamija u Goranima", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, L (3), pp. 346-350.

HASANDEDIĆ, H. (1988) "Islamski spomenici u Lizopercima i okolini", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, LI (2), pp. 201-212.

KREŠEVLJAKOVIĆ, H. (1938) "Džamija i vakufnama Muslihuddina Čekrekčije", *Glasnik Vrhovnog starješinstva Islamske vjerske zajednice Kraljevine Jugoslavije*, VI (1), pp. 17-38.

MAHMUTOVIĆ, S. (2008) "Epitafi na džamijama, nišanima i šehidskim obilježjima u Bosanskoj Krajini", Glasnik Rijaseta Islamske zajednice u Republici Bosni i Hercegovini, LXX (3-4), pp. 315-324.

NAMETAK, A. (1939a) « Islamski kulturni spomenici u Hercegovini i Crnoj Gori », Narodna Uzdanica – Kalendar za godinu 1940. (1358-1359 po Hidžri), VIII, pp. 112-130.

NAMETAK, A. (1939b) "Islamski kulturni spomenici u Bosni i Hercegovini", Glasnik Vrhovnog starješinstva Islamske vjerske zajednice Kraljevine Jugoslavije, VII (1), pp. 1-13 (part 1).

NAMETAK, A. (1978) "Folklor Muslimana Čaplinjske regije", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, XLI (4), pp. 391-400.

NAMETAK, H. (1937) « Mostarske džamije », *Novi Behar*, X (20-22)

(year 1936-1937), pp. 271-274.

NAMETAK, H. (1941) « Dva dobrotvora u Mostaru », Narodna Uzdanica – Kalendar za godinu 1942. (1360-1361 po Hidžri, X, pp. 68-71.

SOKOLOVIĆ, S. (1973) "Spomenici islamske kulture", *Glasnik Vrhovnog islamskog starješinstva u SFRJ*, XXXVI (9-10), pp. 400-406 (part 3).

SULJKIĆ, H. (1999) "Objekti islamske kulture u Kladnju", Glasnik Rijaseta Islamske zajednice u Republici Bosni i Hercegovini, LXI (1-2), pp. 123-132 (part 1).

ZUHRIĆ, O. (1931) « Najstarija džamija u Bosni », *Novi Behar*, IV (22-23) (year 1930-1931), pp. 330-331.



## "MOSQUE IN URBAN ENVIRONMENT: IMPACT OF MOSQUE IN UNPLANNED SETTLEMENT OF SHAHEEN BAGH, DELHI, INDIA"

**Shaista Perveen** School of Planning and Architecture, Delhi

Aruna Ramani Grover School of Planning and Architecture, Delhi

## Abstract

Evolving since the medieval times and taking up the most strategic location within the settlement, the Mosque has defined the location, layout, grain and movement patterns of the city and its component. The current developments of contemporary mosque can be very well understood at two scales, 1. The existences of the mosque as a building typology 2. Its role and influence on the urban environment (the social and physical structure of the city). The developments of mosque and its existence in India has taken a new path in the 21<sup>st</sup> century, depending on their location and context, designed in planned settlements and constructed in unplanned settlements. The case of unplanned settlements dominated by Muslim population is even more interesting considering its dependency on its community. One such settlement being *Shaheen Bagh*, has undergone tremendous changes in the past decades and has been proven a strong hold for the community where the mosque impacts its neighbourhood in several ways.

The aim of the paper is to analyse the impact of the mosque in the urban environment of *Shaheen Bagh*, its development and making of its social and physical structure. Different cases of the mosque and its existence are studied to understand its impact on the urban environment of *Shaheen Bagh*, leading to understanding of Mosque typologies and their character. In addition, the paper explores the changing emphasis of the mosque relating to places of worship, as these have shifted from solely religious structures to multifunctional building typology. The intent of this research is to look at Mosque as building typology, an integral component of urban layout, which impacts the spatiality, form and function of a precinct and its neighbourhood. Through a discussion on the existence of *Shaheen Bagh* Mosque, the research aspires to explore a path for the development of mosque in unplanned settlements and explore the possibilities embedded within its complexities. Grounded Theory approach is used for the assessment of the case study of *Shaheen Bagh*.

Keywords: Mosque Building Typology, Muslim Neighbourhood, Urban Environment, Social and physical structure.

## 1. Introduction: The Mosque and its urban environment

Religious transformations in modern societies are not merely a discursive or demographic phenomenon, they also relate to religious architecture in urban space and affect the built environment at its core (De Wildt et al., 2019). The role of contemporary religious architecture in its relation to building typology and urban space is changing and evolving. The imperative questions that arises in the discussion, range from what meanings religious buildings convey, how are they positioned, and how do they structure urban spaces. Religious buildings, including temples, churches, synagogues and mosques have always been one of the integral components of the urban layout (Ayhan and Mert Cubukcu, 2010). And these religious structures have impacted the spatial layout, form and function of an urban environment. Beginning from the medieval times and taking up the most strategic location within the settlement, the religious structures have defined the location, layout, grain and movement patterns of the city and its component. Churches dominated the medieval Christian settlement while mosque and temple dominated the making of Islamic and Hindu settlement in its physical and social form across the globe.

Mosque being an integral component of a Muslim neighbourhood forms a certain kind of culture within its scale of influence. Mosque as a building typology has provided the community with its dynamic usage and functions in different periods of time. Mosque in the past have governed cities and neighbourhood, being a central entity radiating the spines and embedding the neighbourhood within its vicinity. After the creation of Islam's place of worship, issues and problems of its continuous establishment stemming from complexity of modern

living has forced urban planners and architecture to reconsider its planning and implementation, deviating from the usual architectural conventions and faced with the challenge of retaining the integrity of its fundamental functionality, purpose and appropriateness (Arman Sarram, 2019).

It is understandable that religious architecture in the contemporary times has a larger role to play which is not just sacred and religious but functional to the demand of present generation and time. While, the contemporary world is more of a heterogeneous culture which imbibes multiple culture with the integration of a common ground, incorporating multiple building typologies. It is resulting into a newly developed urban fabric and to find relevance of religious structures especially mosque has been a difficult task. The new culture hides several layers of cultural and social being of a society which has to be understood for mosque development in the contemporary times. These complexities of a contemporary society is often ignored in the process of mosque development and the mosque in todays context are merely responding to other needs apart from religious needs. Today, mosques primarily function as places where aspects of worship are performed and only occasional educational activities take place. Compared to the past, the social and administrative roles of mosques are severely abbreviated (Abdel-Hady, 2011).

In Indian context where we have heterogenous communities, we can find examples where the Muslim communities have settled in various sub urban extensions and developed their own urban fabric including the mosque within. One such settlement is *Shaheen Bagh* which was developed in 1980's as a sub urban Muslim neighbourhood in the vicinity of Jamia Milia Islamia University in Delhi. *Shaheen Bagh* in the present times demonstrates the complexity of Muslim neighbourhood in a non-Islamic state, striving to mark its identity and place in a heterogeneous culture. The mosques of *Shaheen Bagh* play a vital role in the formation of its neighbourhood both in its physical and social structure. These mosques vary in multiple aspects of form, function and its influence on the urban fabric.

In the contemporary world where settlements such as *Shaheen Bagh* are witnessing environmental, physical and sociological changes, Mosques the places of socio-cultural significance have huge potential to provide a support system for the city. Mosque being a socio-cultural centre, can be incorporated with principles and philosophies as religious, social, cultural institute responding to the needs of the community. Settlements such as *Shaheen Bagh* are associated with the usual issues of congestion, space constraints and socio-economic problems which makes planning and design a vital aspect in developing compact urban areas. Although the Mosque currently is not the core of the modern Islamic city planning, it is still a significant area of the Islamic city, including many functions that are related to the public.(Radwan, 2021).

During the research attempts are made to address the following enquiries and their relationship with the mosque.

- How a mosque defines the path(connectivity)
- How a mosque is a landmark for a settlement
- How a mosque defines the edges
- How a mosque becomes a node for activities
- And how a mosque outlines district (neighbourhood)

## 2. Shaheen Bagh: A neighbourhood in making



Figure 1 Location of Shaheen Bagh in Delhi, India by https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:India\_NCR\_locator\_map.svg

Shaheen Bagh (Abul Fazl Enclave Part – 2) is a Muslim neighbourhood in the South Delhi district of Delhi , India (Figure 1). It is located at the edge of Delhi-Uttar Pradesh state border and is the southernmost region of the Okhla (Jamia Nagar) area. Shaheen Bagh and its associated areas are situated along the banks of the River Yamuna.

The area *Shaheen Bagh* is famously known for its 101 days long protest against the Citizenship Amendment Act (CAA) and the National Register of Citizens (NRC). It has gathered attention from not just fellow Indians but is also applauded for its women protestors who were the spine of the protest.

Shaheen Bagh is an interesting case of Muslim neighbourhood that was developed in 1980's and represent Muslim communities from across India. The mosques in Shaheen Bagh have developed overtime along with the organic development of the settlement. Within the settlement there are typologies of mosque which have developed in different neighbourhoods and serves various social and religious needs of a Muslim society.



**Figure 2** The vicinity of Jamia Milia Islamia with Muslim settlements such as Batla House, Zakir Nagar, Ghaffar Manzil, Noor Nagar etc along with Shaheen bagh

There are multiple Muslim majority areas in the vicinity of Jamia Millia Islamia such as Batla House, Zakir Nagar, Ghaffar Manzil, Noor Nagar etc, *Shaheen Bagh* is comparatively the most recent settlement towards the south (Figure 2). The development of areas around Jamia Milia Islamia is a large concentration of unplanned settlement which has now grown into a huge suburb of Delhi. Though, there are no text stating the development of Shaheen bagh, it is mentioned by an older resident that he bought 80 bigha (.2 sq km) land in Jasola village in 1984, where the colony first came up, he also said that he chose the name of the area "Shaheen Bagh" from a famous poem of Allama Igbal, Shaheen a Persian word means falcon.(Iftikhar, no date).

Many of its residents also recall that the area was an agricultural field (Bagh is literally translated into orchard), some even say that the area was known for its rose plantation and was developed as an affordable housing site for the Muslims of Delhi and Muslims from different states such as Uttar Pradesh, Haryana and Bihar. Until 1990, there were kacha lanes, or dirt roads, no sewer lines and no electricity, and just about fifty to sixty houses. After the demolition of the Babri Masjid in Uttar Pradesh in 1992, the population of this area increased exponentially. Members of the Muslim community, residing until then in mixed localities, began to migrate to this area for the sake of security. (Iftikhar, no date).

Presently, *Shaheen Bagh* is a densely populated settlement with majoritarian Muslims of all classes and sects including the elite Muslim class and the service class. It is dominated by narrow lanes, low rise buildings ranging from 25 to 400 square meters. The population density is 32,402/sq km whereas the overall population density of Delhi is 10,000/sq km.

## 2.1 Shaheen Bagh and its Urban formation

"Nothing is experienced by itself, but always in relation to its surroundings, the sequences of events leading up to it, the memory of past experiences." (Lynch, 1960)



Figure 3 The Urban structuring of Shaheen Bagh

Shaheen Bagh area comes under Abul Fazal Enclave, which is divided into two parts Part 1 and Part 2, Shaheen Bagh is officially delineated as Abul Fazal Enclave Part 2. The total area of Abul Fazal Enclave is 0.96 km<sup>2</sup>, whereas Shaheen Bagh is .55 km<sup>2</sup> of the total area. The settlement is well connected through three major Metro Stations namely- Jasola Apollo Metro Station, Shaheen Bagh Metro Station and Kalindi Kunj Metro station and it is also connected to major bus routes and multiple bus stops are present at various junctions.

As per the official map of Delhi Development Authority 1962 (Figure 4), the settlement was delineated as green zone. Since, it was developed by local residents in an unplanned manner, the present map of Delhi Development Authority delineates it as unauthorised colony.(Figure 18)



*Figure 4* Shaheen Bagh designated as open green area of the Yamuna river by Delhi Development Authority Proposed land use plan 1962

The layout of *Shaheen Bagh* has grown organically into a layout plan which draws parallel from an Islamic settlement. The periphery forms the road, with cemetery at its edge and the major axis connected to the Mosques. The recent development of a large Friday Mosque (Sanabil Complex) dominates the present layout of *Shaheen Bagh*. The Western edge of the settlement is the Agra Canal parallel to which passes the Allama Shibli Nomani Road. As irrigation was the prime objective of the canal, navigation on the canal was stopped in 1904. Thus, this particular region was used profusely for agriculture until the land was sold and plotted, there are still some patches of farm land on the western edge. The Eastern Edge is marked by Yamuna River front, which has been regenerated for public use as an open space. Even though the edge condition is visually restrictive, it has the potential for development of a visual axis. The Abul Fazal Road runs along the river edge which connects Noida passing through Okhla Bird Sanctuary. The Okhla Barrage is the site for Okhla Bird Sanctuary which dominates the Eastern Node of the settlement. (Figure 3)

The southern Edge is G. D Birla Marg which divides *Shaheen Bagh* from Sarita Vihar Residential colony and Madanpur Khadar. The GD Birla Marg on the southern edge joins the Abul Fazal Road through the Kalindi Kunj road.

## 2.2 Zone, Density and Mosques

Shaheen Bagh has a high density, dense fabric layout (Figure 5) with 17 mosques distributed in different neighbourhoods. There are two major open spaces, the Jamia Islamia Sanabil on the north, and cemetery on the Western edge. Apart from these open spaces, the street of Shaheen Bagh acts as major open and recreational spaces for the neighbourhood which are of different hierarchy. A part of Yamuna River front has been converted into an open park, which is used by the community for leisure purposes. The Okhla Bird sanctuary and the Kalindi park are other two large open spaces in the vicinity of Shaheen Bagh.



Figure 5 (a) Nolly Map for Shaheen Bagh,, (Anas et al., 2020), (b)Land use development

The neighborhood in *Shaheen Bagh* started to grow from its center due to easy access and natural topography. The central areas were naturally on the higher grounds as compared to the edge because of the Agra Canal and Yamuna River Belt. *Shaheen Bagh* can be divided into different zones due to different settlement patterns which developed during different time periods (Figure 9). Each zone responds to different typology of Mosque and has evolved during the course of time. The mosque concentration varies in different zones and responds accordingly.



Figure 6 Activities outside the Faiza Ghausia Mosque in Zone 1, the central zone of Shaheen Bagh

Zone 1 is the highest density zone, and is considered to be the oldest development within *Shaheen Bagh*. The zone comprises of highest number of Mosque, which are the oldest and were considered major landmark mosque. The mosques in this Zone are the center of multiple activities. These mosques lie on the major streets forming larger scale of influence among the community, they have been used for a longer period of time and are also associated with religious institutions such as Madrasas. Due to its centrality and direct access
of the mosque, major amenities are located within this zone and revolve around the major axis. The central market (Mandi) which is the core of *Shaheen Bagh* is also located in this zone within the vicinity of the mosques.

Zone 2 is an extension of Zone 1, and is similar in multiple aspects. It is a dense fabric interlocked between two access roads, where the edges are majorly commercial and mixed use. The earliest Friday Mosque (Jama Masjid) is located in this Zone, it had a huge footfall and was considered a major landmark mosque. Majority of mosque in these zones are inclined towards commercial activities and depict a mixed-use street character due to its proximity to the central core.

Zone 3 is a formation of lateral development pattern which started developing when the lands in Zone 1 and Zone 2 were exhausted and people started moving towards the periphery, away from the congested centre. The mosques in this zone lie away from the central axis and are strategically located in residential neighbourhood. These mosques have a residential street character and acts as magnets of activities and congregation for social and religious gatherings. The plot sizes and arrangement vary from Zone 1 and 2, this zone has been formally plotted as compared to the organic development of Zone 1 and zone 2. It is divided through the central axis, has wider access roads and large plot size as compared to Zone 1 and Zone 2



Figure 7 View of Zone 4 40ft street developed as commercial and mixed-use, the Habib Mosque in the background

Zone 4 and Zone 5 are the latest development in *Shaheen Bagh* which are located on the southern and eastern edges. Zone 4 is a plotted development zone between two wide roads, one is an external G.D Birla Road which is commercial and does not have any mosque. The other is the internal 40ft street which has major mosque and they have acted as catalyst for commercial and mixed-use development. Zone 5 comprises of the large Friday Mosque (Sanabil Complex) and in the present times acts the main landmark of *Shaheen Bagh*.



Figure 8 Zone 5 with Friday Mosque (Sanabil Complex) forming the landmark of Shaheen Bagh



*Figure 9* Different zones of Shaheen Bagh based on Chronology, Density and planning layout, with the purple blocks as Mosque.

## 2.3 Axis, Node, Accessibility and Mosques



Figure 10 The location of central axis, its nodes and the corresponding Mosques

Shaheen Bagh as a settlement is divided longitudinally through the Hightension line, which is the major axis of the settlement. It starts from the GD Birla Marg and ends at Masjid Road. The axis is dotted with 4 nodes (Marked in Blue, Figure 10) which are the location of high-tension electrical tower, they act as major activity zone including food outlets, groceries shops and vegetable hawkers. Through the entire 900m stretch, and 5m wide street is an open street market, the nodes are concentration points of transverse lanes and streets. The axis is dominated by commercial shops, temporary sheds, hawkers, and vendors. The Central Zone (Point G, Figure 10) of the axis is a central market (Mandi) which was a large open square but has diminished in size and scale due to densification and construction activities. The Mosques are located on either side of the main axis, in the residential neighborhood which are in proximity to the nodes. Interestingly the mosques in Zone 1 are in direct vicinity of the central node i.e. the market. As one moves north and south of the central axis the mosque departs from the axis and forms magnets in the residential neighborhoods. Nodes are major activity zones which offers the space and connectivity for various primary needs such as shopping, leisure, clinics etc. in the current times, whereas the social and religious needs are fulfilled at the neighborhood mosques.

The transverse Axis is falls towards the south and is famously known as 40ft road by the local residents because of its width. The axis was a residential street which moves West to East, with G+3 housing apartments on both sides. Mosque on this axis has been a catalyst to encourage multiple social and religious activities, which has led to further developments. It is also worthy of mention that the width of the street (40 ft), which is wider than any other internal street, has supported the mosque to act as magnet for social and religious activities. In the past decade the lane which was all residential has converted to mixed use because of the mosque and the street, being a congregation point for the community.

It is interesting to note that the inception of an urban settlement in an Islamic city begins from the inception of a mosque. The settlement of *Shaheen Bagh* acts in a dynamic relation, where the mosque and the settlement both are responding to the present physical and social fabric. The medieval Islamic cities were planned as an along the very existence of a mosque, which played

the central role. Taking examples from different Islamic cities around the world, whether radially planning, linearly or quadrilateral laid out, mosque of varied scales and typologies formed centres and regions of influence. These mosques intersect and converge to provide main functions to each community within the city which can be elaborated. In the case of Shaheen Bagh, the central axis acts as a support system for these mosques, the mosques are strategically located between different neighbourhoods and lie on either side of the central axis. The branching effect from the central axis ensures the easy usability, accessibility and function of each mosque in a subordinate placement pattern. The mosques help to reduce the congestion from the central axis and forms secondary magnets for people to congregate, socialise and offer their prayers away from the commotions of the central axis.



Figure 11 The Neighbourhood Jama Masjid ( Shaheen Mosque) and the neighbourhood Mosque (Nisar Mosque), both on the right of central axis



Figure 12 The Activities around the Neighbourhood Jama Mosque (Habib Mosque)





Figure 13 Walkable distance and influence Zone of the Mosque

The term influence zone, walkability and scale are very dynamic and interrelated determinants of the functions of mosques. In *Shaheen Bagh* these terms overlap each other and work in correspondence to each other. The circles in demarcates three dimensions i.e., 200m,100m and 50m for each mosque (Figure 13). According to their location and performance in the city, mosques have different relationships with their surroundings and the various passages, accesses and gates in the city, region, district and county, with equestrian and pedestrian access depending on the scope of their functions (Talebi, 2001).

The large Friday Mosque (Sanabil Mosque) has a walkable distance of more than 200m and an influence zone of similar size and is also the largest mosque in Shaheen Bagh with associated open space. It is alluring to know that the Sanabil mosque has accommodation for females which is accessible only on Fridays. Women with their children visit the mosque from an influence zone and walkable distance of 200m on Fridays. Though the mosque has been attracting Muslims from Noida, it still hasn't been able to attract people from all of Shaheen Bagh. The reasons lie in connectivity and accessibility issues and therefore compared to mosque in the central core, it has less influence over the community despite being the largest mosque with open space. The mosques (Firdaus, Khursheed and Ibn Qayyam Mosque) near the central core are placed in a closed proximity to each other and have a walkable distance of less than 50m, whereas their influence zone is found to be 100m and they serve a larger community and are frequently visited. Though, these mosques are neighborhood level mosque which are of medium size and not as large as the Friday Mosque (Sanabil Complex). The mosque away from the central zone (Habib, Bilal and Tayyab Mosque) are sparsely located with an influence zone of 100m and average walkable distance between them also is 100m. These mosques are larger than the mosque in the central zone (Firdaus, Khursheed and Ibn Qayyam Mosque) in capacity and scale. Both typologies serve as the Neighborhood Jama Mosque and attract a larger community. There are

few mosques (Umar Farooq, Nisar, Paschim Tola Mosque) which have a small influence zone of 50m with the same walkable distance, and are also small in scale. These mosques serve the purpose of neighborhood mosque serving the immediate community within their range. Lastly, small prayer rooms called Musallah are present within the neighborhood which have an influence zone of 50m and less and are used by local shop owners, vendors, visitors etc.



Figure 14 Layout Plan of Mosques in Shaheen Bagh

Looking at the layout pattern it is understood that the mosque forms an interlinking teething pattern which integrates the neighborhood (Figure 14). Unlike the traditional setting of mosque on the central axis, the mosque in *Shaheen Bagh* does not directly lie on the central axis and is strategically located on the either side of the central axis. The intersection point of the mosque and the central axis forms the major node and activity zone, separating the mosque social and religious congregation from the other secondary activities. This layout of mosques helps to reduce the congestion on the central axis which is a very busy access and on the other hand provides unrestricted entry to the mosque from different neighbourhoods.

2.4 Social Cohesion, Religious Traffic and Mosques



Figure 15 Social cohesion and Religious traffic among the mosque of Shaheen Bagh

Mapping the social cohesion and religious traffic of the mosque of *Shaheen Bagh* it is analyzed that the mosques on the right and Left of central axis acts differently, except for the Central Zone Mosques which are interconnected. The Central Zone has the highest religious traffic with major mosques madrassa and schools. As explained above the Friday Mosque (Sanabil Complex) is least connected due to peripheral road and no direct accessibility from the neighborhood, therefore it has the least social cohesion and religious traffic. it is to be understood despite the present scenario, the Sanabil complex has huge potential to act as a larger congregation space for both religious and social needs of the society.



Figure 16 Social cohesion and religious traffic on the Neighbourhood Jama Mosque (Habib Masjid) and the Friday Mosque (Sanabil Complex)

## 2.5 Mosque typologies in Shaheen Bagh

There are 17 mosque that are mapped in the neighbourhood of *Shaheen Bagh*, which comprises of different scales, functions and location. The typologies are derived after the understanding of the urban environment rather than just applying the qualitative factors such as occupancy and area. The prominent typologies that can be grouped are of four kinds which has parallels with the Abu-Dhabi Mosque Development Regulations -Volume 1 (Dhabi and Development, 2009).

- Type A. The Friday Mosque
- Type B. The Neighbourhood Jama Mosque
- Type C. The Neighbourhood Mosque
- Type D. The Prayer Halls/ Musallah

Type A. The Friday Mosque\_Sanabil Mosque



Figure 17 a. The location of Sanabil Complex. b. The Minaret with blue glazed tile work of Sanabil Mosque in Shaheen Bagh

The mosque is a part of university complex which is run for the Islamic Education such as Maulwi (Middle), Ilmiyat (Secondary) and Fadil (Graduation). The campus is an extension of Primary and Secondary education which was started in 1980 in Joga Bai (Batla House). Presently the campus has been shifted to *Shaheen Bagh* and is being used as a major Friday Mosque.

Location- Edge of the neighbourhood

- A. Physical Structure
- 1. Building Level
  - Construction began in 2009
  - Horizontal Development
  - Large dome and Minaret marks the identity of the structure with its blue glazed tile
  - Façade treatment using arches for doors and windows (Major façade area is left untreated)
  - Double height double Floor
  - 1<sup>st</sup> floor for females
- 2. Urban Level
  - Spread across a large area responding to a low-density urban structure
  - Forms the Visual axis
  - Comprises of University amenities such as classrooms, library and residential facilities
  - Large open space devoid of any treatment
  - Acts as an edge
  - Acts as a landmark
  - Front entry has less traffic as compared to the rear entry ( despite having a large entrance on the front and very small service entry at the rear end
  - Neighborhood activity zone on the rear end
  - Main entrance is usually used by car and bike owners
  - Service entry used by pedestrians
  - Connectivity node between Noida and Delhi
  - In close proximity to Yamuna River bed

#### **B. Social Structure**

- Association Value
- Forms a landmark and image for the community
- Mosque for Friday, Eid and major festivities
- Acts as a Third Place
- Recreation (outing) for females and children
- Shopping amenities in the vicinity
- To be elaborated after the questionnaire survey

# Type B. The Neighbourhood Jama Mosque\_ Habib Mosque Location- 40 ft Street, Minor Axis



Figure 18 a. Location of Habib Mosque. b. Exterior views of the mosque



#### A. Physical Structure

- 1. Building Level
  - Vertical Development
  - No dome and small Minaret at the terrace level
  - Façade treatment using pointed arches for doors and windows (Major façade area is left untreated)
  - Five Floors
  - No accommodation for females
  - Framed structural systems

#### 2. Urban Level

- High density urban structure with a change from residential to mixed use
- Located the Major axis (40 ft road)
- Forms the main spine for the community

- Street acts the open space
- Acts as a landmark for Zone 4
- Major hawker and vendor zone
- **B. Social Structure** 
  - Association Value
  - Forms an activity node with major development in the last decade
  - Mosque for daily prayers and Friday prayers at neighbourhood level
    Acts as a Third Place

  - Major Shopping amenities in the vicinity
  - To be elaborated after the questionnaire survey

#### Type C. The Neighbourhood Mosque\_Umar Farooq Mosque



Figure 19 a. Location of Umar Farooq Mosque. b. The front facade of the mosque



#### **Physical Structure**

- 1. Building Level
  - Vertical Development
  - Arched Gated entrance
  - Dome and a Minaret present
  - Façade treatment using pointed arches and jali for doors and windows
  - Five Floors structure
  - No accommodation for females
  - Framed structural systems

#### Urban Level

- Lies within the residential neighbourhood
- Narrow Street width
- No commercial activity

#### Social Structure

- Private zone
- Serving the immediate community

## Type D. The Prayer Halls/ Musallah



Figure 20 Location of Musallah and interior view

## 3. Conclusion: The way forward



Figure 21 Shaheen Bagh marked as unauthorized colony in the proposed Delhi Development Authority Land Use Plan 2041

According to (Asoka, Thuo and Bunyasi, 2013), the urban city suffers from rapid population growth, infrastructural development, environmental degradation, economical concerns, socio political conditioning. The neighbourhood of *Shaheen Bagh* suffers similar concerns and the effects are visible on the mosque development. In the contemporary world where the communities are witnessing environmental, physical and sociological changes, Mosques which are places of socio-cultural significance have huge potential to provide a support system for the city.

During the study it was found that the mosques of Shaheen Bagh are acting as isolated religious entity devoid of creativity in terms of Design or Use. It is noticed that there is a considerable limitation in the role and function(s) of mosques nowadays, comparing that to the remarkable role(s) that mosques have played throughout history, the Majority of mosques of Today (Mosque & Collective Mosque), are primarily functioning as places of worship, with some occasional educational activities that take place. Comparing that to the past, the social and administrative roles of the mosques have been clearly limited (Abdel-Hady, 2011). It can be argued that historically mosque were the only urban entity that provided support system to the community and any and every activity in a settlement would radiate through the mosque. For example, in any Islamic city planning the core would be the mosque, from which originates the streets, the sub nodes, bazaars and the neighbourhood. But in the current times, and a process of development multiple new entities have been introduced within the community as urban entities such as schools, banks, libraries, hospitals etc which earlier were the part of a mosque. In case of Shaheen Bagh there are multiple instances that the mosque is only related to religious actives. Few mosques are associated to school and university complex, but a large section of these mosque are not being used to its potential. It is interesting to note that, despite of having multiple new urban entities, the mosque in Shaheen Bagh still finds its relevance as a public space. Interestingly at the same time it is understood that the mosques of Shaheen Bagh have confined themselves to being a religious structure which are not as versatile as the historic mosque would be.

It is also interesting to note that in the proposed land use plan 2041 of DDA, *Shaheen Bagh* is still designated as unauthorized colony, which makes it vulnerable in terms of development and the only public institutes in the area would be the Mosques. The colony would be serving an overwhelming population by 2041, which would be much denser than what it is today, devoid of any new public space or open space. Therefore, the mosques of *Shaheen Bagh* have a huge potential and can play multiple roles within the community incorporating multiple functions.

The following key discussions arises from the study of mosques and neighbourhood of *Shaheen Bagh* 

- The influence of a mosque is independent of its scale
- The walkable distance effects the influence of a Mosque
- The scale and location of a mosque is directly related to the identity of the neighborhood
- The Mosque are functional in nature and less attention is paid to the architecture of the mosque
- The mosque and its neighbourhood are in a dynamic relationship
- It demonstrates the complexity of a Muslim neighbourhood, and multiple layers of Muslim neighbourhood
- It provides opportunity to establish mosque as one unit for multiple activities. Mosque can act as social infrastructure for the community such as reading rooms, libraries, computer labs, community halls etc
- Mosque can be used to organise annual, monthly or weekly exhibitions and workshops for the community especially the kids
- Can be centre for learning specialized building crafts which can be utilised for the construction of the mosque

Many a times the mosque design are often tackled by improvised solutions due to multiple socio-economic and political reasons, they lack the qualities of specialized architectural intervention to deal with these issues, which stands very true for the case of Shaheen bagh. However, architects need to approach mosque design with deep and multi-layered levels of thinking that focus on the expression of its rich functionality to reflect the value of mosques in Islam. Mosque needs to respond better in these neighbourhood, for the kind of complexities that exists in the society, their needs and aspiration for a better future.

Contemporary religious architecture often renounces traditional and dominant characteristics and is no longer positioned at prominent places such as town squares, on elevations, or in visual axes, and abstains from its function as a main focal point of orientation in the cities. Building regulations, such as building codes and zoning laws, contribute to the distribution of religious architecture in urban space and spatialize religious differences. The urban infrastructures, consisting of policies, administration, resources, normative ideas, ideal subject formations, and so on, shape the space, as well as the practices of the people occupying the space and vice versa. (De Wildt *et al.*, 2019). Though in the case of *Shaheen Bagh* and similar such settlements, there are no guidelines, building regulations etc for development, there are multiple other factors such as availability of land, location, density, width of street, availability of funds that define the space and its vocabulary. Majorly these mosques are built within the developed urban fabric as an unplanned building appropriating itself and its context with the needs and demand of the society.

There are multiple studies on medieval city planning centering around the

mosque and its role within the urban fabric, but fewer research has been done on the role of a mosque in defining the physical and social structure of a city in the present times. Since the mosque itself has evolved with the structure of the city, it is imperative to understand and evaluate the present role of contemporary mosque in building up a city at different scales. Urban enclaves are prime examples that display the modern transformation in mosques, showing its adaptation with the environment, consideration of urban lifestyle changes, innovation of use of space, optimizing functionality and maintaining overall aesthetic presentation of the structure. The urban mosque is a fairly new concept, it is described as "a new type of institution that presents a particular image of urban design, spatial diversity and the use of public space" (Akel Ismail Kahera, 2002).

Though Shaheen Bagh mosques have developed overtime in response to their socio, political, economic and cultural backgrounds and are serving the religious needs of the community. It is to understand that the mosques have to be dynamic in nature and fulfil other basic needs of the society apart from the religious needs. Since there are multiple markers within a contemporary settlement such as Shaheen Bagh, the mosque as a building typology has varied functions in the making of a neighbourhood, these roles and functions are left unexplored in the present times. Mosque can play multiple dynamic role in the present times and operate at different scales and has much more potential to develop in the coming times. From being religious spaces to community spaces and refuge spaces in crisis, mosque can play a vital role, these roles can be further explored by studying various agents and patterns of change in the neighbourhood and understand their social and cultural needs. As per (Sakr, 1987) a contemporary mosque should be an Intrinsic cultural production with fundamental belonging and an uunderstanding of its context. such design sensitivity is missing in the mosques of Shaheen Bagh.

Therefore, it can be stated that "The urban Mosque are built and made up to serve the fundamental purpose of mosque, however, because of the other essential needs of the community it also serves other purposes which demonstrates the flexibility of mosque in serving the community socially, economically and even politically. It shows the relevance of urban mosque where space constraint is an on-going issue." (Asif *et al.*, 2018)

There are few questions that needs to be addressed with respect to unplanned Muslim settlements for future research and contemplation.

- Should unplanned neighbourhoods such as *Shaheen Bagh* have design guidelines for mosque development
- Should the architecture of these mosque have creative freedom in design and use (the focus in *Shaheen Bagh* is on accommodation of more numbers of occupants, not on quality of space or the design)
- Can mosque perform multiple functions or they should be confined to prayers in such unplanned settlements (Most of the mosque in *Shaheen Bagh* are solely used for religious purposes)
- Areas around the mosque may be treated different in terms of design and use
- Should the Mosque be for all (caste/ gender/ religion)

Abdel-Hady, Z.M. (2011) 'The Masjid, Yesterday and Today', The Center for International and Regional Studies, 44(8), pp. 1689–1699.

Akel Ismail Kahera (2002) *Deconstructing the American Mosque*. Austin: Unversity of Texas Press.

Anas, M. et al. (2020) M. Arch 2nd Sem Studio Project: Understanding the Idea of Recreation in Shaheen bagh and vicinity along the Agra Canal. Delhi.

Asif, N. et al. (2018) 'Design framework for urban mosque in the city of Kuala Lumpur: A qualitative approach', Archnet-IJAR, 12(3), pp. 170–182. doi:10.26687/archnetijar.v12i3.1586.

Asoka, G.W.N., Thuo, A.D.M. and Bunyasi, M.M. (2013) 'Effects of Population Growth on Urban Infrastructure and Services: A Case of Eastleigh Neighborhood Nairobi, Kenya', Journal of Anthropology & Archaeology, 1(1), pp. 41–56. Available at: www.aripd.org/jaa.

Ayhan, I. and Mert Cubukcu, K. (2010) 'Explaining historical urban development using the locations of mosques: A GIS/spatial statistics-based approach', *Applied Geography*, 30(2), pp. 229–238. doi:10.1016/J. APGEOG.2009.05.002.

Dhabi, A. and Development, M. (2009) 'Abu Dhabi Mosque Development Regulations Volume 1 Planning', V, p. 31.

Iftikhar, F. (no date) Shaheen Bagh living up to its name, says man who christened the colony | Latest News Delhi - Hindustan Times. Available at: https://www. hindustantimes.com/cities/shaheen-bagh-living-up-toits-name-says-man-who-christened-the-colony/story-PFsIK/werxyiEx4sCTOYHP.html (Accessed: 20 August 2022).

Lynch, K. (1960) The Image of The City, The M.I.T. Press Cambridge, Massachusetts, and London, England.

Radwan, A.H. (2021) 'The Mosque as a Public Space in the Islamic City -an Analytical Study of The Mosque as a Public Space in the Islamic City - an Analytical Study of Architectural & Urban Design of Contemporary Examples', Journal of Architecture, Arts and Humanistic Science [Preprint], (January).

Sakr, Y. (1987) The Mosque between Modernity and Tradition: A Study of Recent Designs of Mosque Architecture in the Muslim World. Massachusetts Institute Of Technology.

De Wildt, K. et al. (2019) 'Transformations of "sacredness in stone": Religious architecture in urban space in 21st century Germany-new perspectives in the study of religious architecture', *Religions*, 10(11). doi:10.3390/ rel10110602.



ast Elevation view

## MODULAR MOBILE MOSQUE (3M) PROTOTYPE AS SOCIO-CULTURAL INCUBATOR

Yousef Al-Haroun

Department of Architecture, Kuwait University

## Abstract

This study explores an under-researched part of contemporary Islamic architecture. It presents a new approach to design mosques allowing a multi-facetted space that brings people together to enable prayer, unity, community collaboration, innovation, and social connections. It may serve any groups giving particular attention to people impacted from environmental disasters, displaced from wars, and other unforeseen events. A Mosque is a place of worship, of hope, of transition as people reflect upon the world around them. The method employed for this study is 'research through design', which is a process of design that allows new insights, knowledge, practices, and final product to come into being. The proposed '3M' (Modular Mobile Mosque) prototype design is a simple rectangle with small-subdivided courtyard spaces. It is inspired by the Prophet Muhammed's (PBUH) Mosque in Al-Madinah that allows for multiple spatial variations. Customized, modular container-like units are placed together like a puzzle. It is a self-sustaining entity that employs every element with a sustainable function; for example, a solar minaret uses solar panels for energy and an inverse tent structure collects rainwater. Moreover, local attributes are assimilated into the design as needed to reflect regional identity and foster social relationships and community bonds. This research contributes to knowledge by advancing the current state of mosque designs for various relief areas and stands as a prospective model for universal applications to elevate the quality of places of worship where they're needed most.

## Keywords: Mosque, Mobile, Modular, Multi-functional, Sustainability, Socio-cultural, Research through Design.

## Introduction

The word 'mosque' is derived from the Arabic term 'masjid', which means 'a place of prostration' and is a sign of submission to the will of God. Although, the primary role of a mosque is for Muslims to pray their five daily prayers as well as Friday prayers, the Mosque is not only a house of worship. It is the center of all Muslim life. In fact, the Prophet Muhammed's (PBUH) Mosque in Al-Madinah was a genuine community center for many religious, social, political, administrative, and cultural functions becoming a catalyst and headquarters for early Muslim civilization and expansion across the continents. Mosques were at the heart of Islamic cities, as focal points, landmarks, and centers dominating the skyline, while in part directing the city's organic intricate urban form. Mosques served as community centers and within mosques or within their vicinity important matters were discussed, serious intellectual discourse took place, and Muslim's gathered to break their fasts in the holy month of Ramadan. Early Islamic schools and universities trace their roots to major mosques such as Al-Aazhar Mosque in Egypt. The first hospitals also evolved from early care facilities adjacent to mosque's in Baghdad. Therefore, the mosque played a significant role in many social and cultural facets of life in Muslim societies.

Despite the multiple uses of early mosques, including the Prophet's Mosque (PBUH), today many Muslim countries have preferred the mosque to function only as a house of worship. Some have attributed this simply to politics: a desire on the part of some to reduce the impact mosques have on people and how they relate to their governments. This may be true; however, it also limits the mosque's multi-functional role as the heart of the community. As a result, many mosques today are only open during prayers and, sometimes, Quranic study groups. This approach also supports a separation between the mosque and Muslim life, which contradicts Islamic teachings that call for harmony, balance, and integration between religious practices and daily life.

This paper intends to revisit the adjacent functions of the mosque by examining the potential to design and build a mosque prototype for different communities and especially for humanitarian relief areas. Such areas are in dire need for support and aid to regroup and build back their communities. Therefore, the mosque becomes of paramount importance and is pivotal in these efforts, not only as a place of worship, but also to revive its role as a leader and center of all parts of Muslim life. It does this by employing a 'research through design' methodology as a means to better understanding, developing, and introducing a new mosque design for refugee camps, natural disaster zones, and other areas and people who may need it. The mosque being reimagined here serves as a place of worship, a place of peace, tranquility, a much-needed safe-haven to bring hope and inspiration for a better future. The new mosque design also serves as a community relief center to lead humanitarian efforts in food, medicine, etc. It promotes social programs and local cultural practices to foster better understanding. The proposed mosque design intends to work as a social and cultural incubator. The first stage of this study explores the design, while the second stage builds the prototype. Outlined and discussed in this paper is the first stage.

## **Background Literature**

#### Islamic artistic philosophy

It is essential to understand Islam in order to understand Islamic civilizations and their cities. The foundation of a Muslim's faith is the belief of 'La illaha illa Allah Muhamed rasool Allah'; that is, 'there is no God but God and Muhammed is his prophet'. The Holy Scripture of Islam is The Holy Qur'an, the final revelation from God to humanity, intended to reteach the doctrine of monotheism, a message conveyed to numerous Semitic prophets of earlier times. The basic principles in the Qur'an provide the creation of a whole culture and civilization ranging from lifestyle to architecture and the arts. Allah is described in the Quran as a transcendent Being of Whom no visual or sensory experience is possible. "No vision can grasp Him... He is above all comprehension (The Holy Quran:6:103)... Nothing is like unto Him" (The Holy Quran:42:11). He is beyond exhaustive description, and incapable of being represented by any anthropomorphic or zoomorphic image. In fact, "Allah is that which defies answers to the questions of who, how, where, and when? It is this idea of ultimate oneness and transcendence of Allah that is known as tawhid" (Al-Farugi:1982:163).

Islamic art, architecture, and aesthetic creativity was and is intended to fulfil the declaration of faith of '*La illaha illa Allah'*, that 'there is no God but God and He is completely other than human and other than nature'. The goal of Islamic art can not be achieved through the depiction of man or nature. "It could be realized only through the contemplation of artistic creations that would lead the percipient to an intuition of the truth itself that Allah is so other than His creation as to be unrepresentable and inexpressible" (AlFaruqi:1982:163). Lois Al-Faruqi, professor of Islamic studies, eloquently describes Islamic artistic philosophy:

"The aspect of Transcendent which the Islamic doctrine taught was that God is infinite in every aspect – in justice, in mercy, in knowledge, in love. However, [if] one might try to enumerate His many attributes, or describe any one of those attributes as applied to Him, the attempt would end in failure. His qualities are always beyond human comprehension and description. The pattern, which has no beginning and no end, which gives an impression of infinity, is therefore the best way to express in art the doctrine of tawhid. It is the structures created for this purpose that characterize all the arts of the Muslim peoples. It is these infinite patterns, in all their ingenious variety, that provide the positive aesthetic breakthrough of the Muslims in the history of artistic expression. It is through these infinite patterns that the subtle content of the Islamic message can be experienced" (Ibid:163).

The Islamic city has usually been seen as a maze by visitors who do not comprehend its internal logic. However, this intricate pattern of the Islamic city is like any other Islamic infinite pattern (Ibid:431). The cities grew semi-concentrically around the major mosques, rivers, or the sea. As they expanded, courtyard houses started to follow, stopping only for the protective walls. This was their beauty, their internal logic, an urban pattern expressing the 'concept of infinity' that made Islamic cities different than the world's cities outside *Ummah*, the Muslim worldwide community.

#### The Mosque

The first Mosque in Islam was the Prophet Muhammed's (PBUH) Mosque in the sacred city of Al-Madinah and served as a model for early Islamic Mosque architecture. It was made of a mud brick structure enclosed in a rectangular courtyard, and a porch covered by palm branches. The architectural plan is an *aisled* or *hypostyle* hall where internal design modules exist without pronounced disjunction (AlFaruqi:1982). This plan has been favored for mosque construction throughout the Muslim world. It also provided the foundational architectural elements for all mosques that followed. Figure (1) illustrates these elements while the most important architectural Mosque elements are listed below:

1. The Qibla (literally 'direction') wall identifies the direction of the Ka'bah (literally 'the cube') within Masjid al-Haram in the Holy city of Mecca, describing the direction of prayer for worshippers.

2. The Mihrab is a niche in the Qibla wall and usually is the most ornate part of a mosque with Quranic inscriptions. It identifies which interior wall is the Qibla wall, provides space for the Imam to lead prayer if it is recessed, and can naturally enhance the projection of the Imam's voice.

3. The Minbar is a pulpit in the form of a staircase where the Imam gives the sermon for Friday prayer.

4. The Minaret is a tall structure attached to the Mosque and is used by a muezzin to call people to prayer, typically singing a capella. Some mosques have more than one.

5. The Sahn is a courtyard where usually fountains are placed for worshippers to preform ablution (ritual washing) before prayer.



Together these elements remain universal in all mosques of the Islamic world. The differences reflect the diversity of Muslim cultures, which span the continents, making

#### Figure 1.

Representation of a Mosque's architectural elements. Source: (Frishman and Khan: 1994)

use of different materials, patterns, colors, and form to reflect local cultures and environments. For example, the courtyard mosques of Arabia were meant to create a microclimate and provide a sanctuary of peace from the outside world. They used local materials and were made of mud brick. Similarly, the Great Mosque in Mali is made of sun-baked earthen bricks and coated with plaster suited for African culture and the hot arid desert while a mosque in China uses traditional Chinese architectural form, gardens, and colors. These ingenious mosque design's all reflect how Islam has accommodated the innovation of Muslims to customize their places of worship, giving importance to the local culture and environment.

#### The mosque as a multi-functional community center

The Prophet Muhammed's (PBUH) Mosque was a model for Islamic Mosque architecture in its support for diverse functions, use of architectural elements, and spatial arrangement. It was also the heart of early Muslim rule and played a significant role as the focal point for the community. Many scholars have researched and highlighted the importance of the Mosque in this regard (AlFaruqi:1982) (Frishman and Khan: 1994) (Omer:2010).

The mosque is accommodative of every beneficial activity concerning worship, education, politics, the economy, security, and social relations, which enabled the nascent and ambitious society to make civilizational headway (Omer: 2010). Similarly, Wardak stresses that while the social organization of the mosque is, in some important ways, a response to and shaped by exclusionary practices in

the wider society, it plays a central role in the maintenance of order within the Muslim community (Wardak: 2002). Utaberta and Asif assert that the, "mosque is the nucleus of a Muslim community all over the world. And this institution is not only known for the religious rituals practiced inside it, but also for the social and communal activities that take place within its premise." (Utaberta and Asif: 2017).

Most literature covering this topic focus on how existing mosques serve the above mentioned goals. However, there is little evidence of any efforts to design or develop new mosque prototypes to fulfill the needs of people in emergency zones, with support needs that may last from weeks to months and, sometimes, even years. Instead, people have mostly used existing mosques as places of shelter during disaster recovery. In their paper "Mosques as Emergency Shelters in Disaster Prone Regions" Utaberta and Asif discuss how Mosques may be used as a gathering point for the community and an evacuation center that serves as a transition facility before those adversely affected by disaster, crisis, war, or other calamity, return home (Utaberta and Asif: 2017). Other researchers have focused on performing spatial analysis on the utilization of mosques for tsunami disaster mitigation (Azhari et al.:2019). Meanwhile, still other researchers explored the role of the mosque in disaster management by documenting and analyzing its role in rural settings in the aftermath of the 2005 earthquake in Pakistan (Cheema et al.:2014).

Sometimes mosques are overwhelmed when used as an "emergency shelter," and therefore, alternative and more effective mosque prototypes designed specifically for humanitarian relief zones become an important solution. There is a gap in the literature: a gap not only in recognizing the importance of mosques in emergency zones, but also in the lack of any alternative architectural solutions that further community needs in times of crisis. Some researchers have looked at mosque categories (Mortada:2003) developed from the Arab Urban Development Institute, which referred to three types of mosques: *masjid al-jami* (daily mosques), *masjid al-jomah* (Friday mosques), and *musalla* (prayer halls).

This paper proposes yet a fourth type of mosque, which is a mosque prototype that serves the needs for humanitarian relief areas. It may be considered, functionally, to fit between the daily mosque and the musalla. It is a mosque that is constructed as a modular system that may be reconfigured and adjusted according to specific local needs and environmental conditions. The adjustment of mosque activities may also be attuned to different situations. For example, it may provide educational services to lower income communities or a makeshift clinic to support relief from environmental disasters. The flexibility of the concept allows for rapid deployment and easy construction to adapt to various scenarios.

## Methodology

#### Research through Design

The method used for this study is 'research through design' which is similar but slightly different from 'research by design'. It is a practice-based inquiry where the design process and final product becomes a way to gain new knowledge. Although this concept has been used for centuries by experimentation and trial-and-error to develop design (Groat &Wang:2013), the role and value of this approach to research in architecture has only recently emerged as an accepted research method. It is a dynamic and evolving concept in an academic context (Ibid:2013). Research through design or RtD was a term coined by Frayling

in 1993. He described RtD as design as a particular way of thinking to gain a particular approach to knowledge to understand certain things that are outside design (Frayling:1993).

Some researchers see research through design as a design inquiry that produces an artifact with the intended goal of societal change (Binder & Redstorm: 2006, Swann: 2002, Zimmerman et al: 2007). Zimmerman and Forlizzi define it as an "approach to conducting scholarly research that employs the methods, practices, and processes of design practice with the intention of generating new knowledge" (Zimmerman et al: 2007). It is the process of "iteratively designing artifacts as a creative way of investigating what a potential future might be" (Zimmerman et al: 2010). It uses trial and error to constantly develop projects in the real world (Toeters et al: 2013).

There is a fine line between the two design research methods in architecture. Research by design, is defined as research in which design is explored as a method of inquiry usually by the development of a project which uses different mediums such as sketches and mapping. Others see research by design as gaining experience from practice and its process of designing as pillars of research (Verbeke:2011). The design frames and guides the methods, data collection, and results of the study. Thus, both research by and through design approaches become valuable in gaining new insights and knowledge, which may have a tangible impact on people's quality of life (Fraser:2013).

For this study, the process of design empowers the researcher to explore multiple paths towards a new Mosque prototype. Knowledge gained in the process contributes to existing knowledge, which in turn enriches discussions between theory and practice. The process of research is itself sometimes considered more important than the product. It is through the architect's design, design experiences, data collection and application of strategies that generates new understandings and transforms it into knowledge better acquired and expressed (Barrett &Bolt:2010). In research by design, the practitioner becomes a 'practitioner-researcher' (Nelson: 2013).

#### Proposed Mosque Prototype Design

The proposed design aims at meeting the guidance provided by the International Organization for Migration (IOM) on Design Developments of Evacuation Centers which stipulates that victims of disasters prefer to stay as close to their home as possible (IOM-OIM: 2013). The mosque prototype is designed to move where and when it's needed and transforms its adjunct functions to meet contextual constraints. As discussed this may take shape as community engagement and social service providers for undervalued or poverty stricken areas, war zones, refugees camps, and environmental disasters. It can also serve the function of engaging with the community in other ways such as a catalyst to drive programs to promote prayer among the youth and charity initiatives in Ramadan. The proposed prototype may also be essential in providing mosque services to newly established residential districts that either do not have a built mosque as yet or their mosque is under construction.

#### Modular components

The Modular design concept basically subdivides the Mosque into smaller parts called modules that come together to build a larger structure. The parts may be modified, replaced, and recreated to adapt to worshipper needs and different environmental constraints. Some modules or spaces within spaces may be developed and serve new purposes. For this prototype mosque, the modules have been derived from the dimensions of a standard container unit, which has a width of 2.44 meters height of 2.59 meters and length of 12.19 meters.

#### Mobility

Although the mosque is known as a solid permanent structure grounded to its surroundings, this mosque design proposes the opposite. The mosque moves and is a dynamic, fluid, living entity that allows multiple reconfigurations to engage with people and their daily practices and truly serves the needs of the people. The container base model shape has been used to allow the components to move easily and quickly to be reassembled where needed. The containers are then placed into trucks to be transported to the site and assembled or four containers are then placed into a mega container and may be transported to the site by helicopter. The building process is shown in Figure (3).

#### Sustainable strategies

The design also takes into account that during disasters the local water supply may be vulnerable, and therefore, a rainwater collection system is installed. Furthermore, passive solar energy is used in the form of a solar minaret to render the building independent from the electrical grid. There may not be enough energy to power the Mosque from this alone, and therefore, a hybrid green generator is used that is an off-grid and sustainable alternative to polluting, conventional units. The generator reduces carbon dioxide emissions by using batteries charged by solar panels. This method reduces operating costs dramatically and enables freedom of movement for the proposed mobile prototype Mosque.

The interior finishes proposal uses foamed sustainable rubber floorings that make the interior comfortable for prayer while easy to clean and adjust within the modular system. Carefully placed reused wooden columns and recycled mesh screens have also been applied to provide a visual connection with the surroundings while enclosing the space. The columns also serve as louvers and may be open to allow cross-ventilation or shut to prevent rain or harsher weather from affecting the interior.

#### Social and cultural activities

The design allows for multiple spatial organizations. Sixty percent of the mosque will be allocated for prayer space and forty percent will be multi-functional and act as a socio-cultural incubator that may take shape as educational services such as a nursery or daycare for families that need to regroup after natural catastrophes. The center will enable families to leave their children in a safe place to give them and an opportunity to find work and rebuild their houses and lives.

Another essential adjunct function for the proposed mosque may be to act as a platform to promote health services. This may be done in partnership with other organizations such as Doctors Without Borders (Medicins sans Frontiers) or the White Helmets in the form of immunization drives and supporting local communities who do not have access to healthcare. In emergency events the mosque may respond as part of a larger field hospital. The modular system makes it easy to subdivide the spaces according to each situation and local needs. A community room provides a multi-functional space that may be used as a place to relax, socialize, and heal in times of crisis. A kitchen is used to cook and distribute food for famine stricken areas. A charity organization may use the space for a donation drive. The concept's advantage is to allow for a variety of functions and services simultaneously. One such potential configuration is illustrated in figures (2), (3), and (4) below.



Figure 2.

Axonometric view and elevation of the proposed Mosque Prototype for Humanitarian Relief Zones (Source: The Author: 2021).



Mosque Prototype for Humanitarian Reflief Zones

copyrighted 2021

#### Figure 3.

Diagram of proposed mosque design as it relates to building process and functions. (Source: The Author: 2021).



Mosque Prototype for Humanitarian Relief Zones - Floor Plan

## **Reflections and future research**

This paper only discusses stage one of the 'research through design' for the proposed

prototype of the 3M (Modular Mobile Mosque) mosque for humanitarian relief areas. The methodological process is still incomplete and needs to further develop the design in the real world. Stage two would include providing complete technical, specification working drawings of the above proposal and actually construct the prototype 3M mosque. The research team would then conduct a post occupancy exam and monitor the design outcomes. An iterative design process will commence that further develops the design to meet specific human needs on the ground. The idea is to move from theory to practice and vice versa until the prototype becomes a more resilient and

#### Figure 4.

Floor plan of proposed prototype mosque. (Source: The Author: 2021). adaptive vehicle that may be used anywhere in the world. The research also intends to highlight this idea and attract potential sponsors for building the prototype, be it relief agencies, charitable organizations, government agencies, or other NGOs. Therefore, future research and development is of paramount importance to continue with this concept as the means to elevate people's quality of lives despite challenging circumstances.

#### Conclusion

This research intends to raise awareness of the need of a 3M (modular mobile mosque) prototype to serve people with diverse, economic, social, and environmental challenges. The 3M prototype is an evolving idea and the proposal may further be transformed to adapt to each response and environmental condition. It is by no means a final product. Rather, it is a first step in exploring the idea of a new mosque for the future that moves and accommodates people that need support or have had their lives destroyed by war or natural disasters. History tells us that the mosque concept plays many roles in Muslim lives, so why not provide another: one that reaches out and welcomes worshippers (and others, in keeping with Quranic teaching) to feel a sense of tranquility and peace in a time of hardship. Perhaps, this prototype may bring back what has been forgotten in mosques: a much needed multifacetted leadership role and center for all Muslim life, and a beacon of hope in a broken world.

AlBukhari, A. (2003). Al Bukhari's Sahih: The Correct Traditions of Al Bukari. Beirut, Lebanon: Dar Ihya Alkutub Alilmiyah.

AlFaruqi, I. and AlFaruqi, L. (1982). The Cultural Atlas of Islam. New York, NY: McMillan.

Aysha, K. (2020) Muslim communities in the U.S. are becoming more involved in disaster relief projects, Washington Post, Published Nov. 7,2020. Retrived from https://www.washingtonpost.com/religion/muslimcommunities-in-the-us-are-becoming-more-involved-indisaster-reliefprojects/2020/11/06/f9400d38-1f7e-11eb-90dd-abd0f7086a91\_story.html

Azhari, S., Dian, A., Triyatno, Endah, P. (2019) Spatial Analysis on the Utilization of Mosque in the Tsunami Disaster Mitigation in Padang, Advances in Social Science, Education and Humanities Research, volume 464 Proceedings of the 1st Progress in Social Science, Humanities and Education Research Symposium (PSSHERS 2019)

Barrett.E and Bolt.B, (2010). Practice as Research: Approaches to Creative Arts Enquiry, I B Tauris & Co. Ltd, pp.129-130 127

Binder, T. and Redström, J. (2006). Exemplary Design Research. In Proceedings of the Wonderground, Design Research Society International Conference, Lisbon, Portugal.

Cheema, A.R., Scheyvens, R., Glavovic, B. et al. Unnoticed but important: revealing the hidden contribution of community-based religious institution of the mosque in disasters. *Nat Hazards* 71, 2207–2229 (2014). https://doi. org/10.1007/s11069-013-1008-0

Feed, I. (2015). Mosques mobilise to help those affected by floods in Northern England. Retrieved February 4, 2016, from http://ilmfeed.com/mosques-mobilise-to-helpthose-

Frayling, C. (1993). Research in art and design. R. Coll. Art Res. Pap. pp. 15.

Fraser.M, (2012). Design Research in Architecture, New edition, Burlington: Ashgate, pp. 137.

Frishman, M., Khan, H. (1994) The Mosque, Thames and Hudson Ltd, London

Groat.L and Wang.D, (2013). Architectural Research Methods, 2nd edition, Amsterdam, Boston: John Wiley & Sons, pp.7.

International Organization for Migration (IOM). (2013). Design development evacuation centres/ Eastern Samar. Geneva, Switzerland.

Mortada, H. (2003). Traditional Islamic principles of built environment. New York: Routledge Curzon. Retrieved from https://books.google.com/ books?id=ZTuOWrmCkGoC&pgis=1

Omer, S. (2010). Some lessons from Prophet Muhammad (SAW) in architecture: The Prophet's mosque in Madinah. Intellectual Discourse, 18(1), 115. Swann, C. (2002).Action Research and the Practice of Design. Des. Issues18, pp.49–61. "Major role" for mosques in disaster, Retrieved on Feb 15, 2021 from https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/feature/2011/08/15/ major-role-mosques-disaster

Spahic Omer, (2019) History and Architecture of the Prophet's Mosque, Dar AlWahi Publications, Malaysia

Toeters, M., Ten Bhömer, M., Bottenberg, E., Tomico, O., Brinks, G. (2013) Research through Design: A way to drive innovative solutions in the field of smart textiles. Adv. Sci. Technol. 80, pp. 112–117

Nelson. R ed., (2013). Practice as Research in the Arts: Principles, Protocols, Pedagogies, Resistances, Houndmills, Basingstoke, New York: Palgrave Macmillan, pp.23.

Utaberta, N., Asif, N, (2017) Mosques as Emergency Shelters in Disaster Prone Regions, Pertanika Journal of Social Science and Humanities Mosques as emergency shelters in disaster prone regions, VL - 25(S)

Wardak, A. (2002). The mosque and social control in Edinburgh's Muslim community. Culture and Religion, 3(2), 201-219. http://doi.org/10.1080/01438300208567192

Zimmerman, J., Forlizzi, J., Evenson, S. (2007) Research through Design as a Method for Interaction Design Research in HCI; ACM Press: New York, NY, USA, pp. 493–502.

Zimmerman, J., Stolterman, E., Forlizzi, J. (2010). An Analysis and Critique of Research through Design: Towards a Formalization of a Research Approach; ACM: New York, NY, USA, pp. 310–319.



## DESIGN GUIDELINES FOR THE CONTEXT OF THE HOLY MOSQUE IN MAKKAH ALMUKARRAMAH

Abdelmohsen M. Farahat

## Abstract:

Both the Holy Mosque (*al-Masjid al-Haram*) in Makkah Almukarramah and its context, especially the central area inside the first ring road, have gone through considerable stages of growth and transformation. The attempt in this paper is to give urban design guidelines for the natural environmental and urban contexts of the Holy Mosque. Natural environmental guidelines include Controls in relation to Zamzam ground water and mountain slopes and peaks. Urban design guidelines include controls and suggestions in relation to height, sight lines, open spaces, urban tissue, and extension of prayer areas beyond the Holy Mosque. Gradual scale relationships, including human and landmark scales will be addressed.

## Introduction:

Huge development has gone on and is still going on, in the urban context of the Holy Mosque, including several massive high-rise buildings. Much debate was has taken place on the suitability of this concentrated development to the most sacred place in *Ummah* (the Muslim world), a place that all the Qibla walls in all the mosques on the planet point toward, and a place that Muslims typically face when they pray. It was the Conviction of the author, that led to this paper, that the issues involved are not just visual, and that visual aspects are a reflection of deeper issues. Because of the limitation of space allowed for this paper, it was deemed to be more fitting to concentrate on the alternative design guidelines, that would imply clearly the criticism of current urban patterns.

The methodology applied in this research relied on library research in addition to the author's experience with the place for many years, to be synthesized into an objective series of design guidelines.

## **1. Basic Principles:**

The thrust of this paper is based on three principles: fitting within the natural environment, enlightened interpretation of the historical/cultural context, and properly coping with contemporary aspects, including the needs of an increasing number of pilgrims and people praying, in addition to making use of contemporary thought and technology.

#### 1.1 Fitting Within the Natural Environment:

The natural environment, in general, represents the basic fact of the place, "The Natural Base". As contemporary environmental thought has found, it has an "Intrinsic Value" (1), that cannot be compensated for in monetary terms. In the case of Makkah Almukarramah, this "Intrinsic Value" is even compounded several fold, due to the inseparable attachment of the spiritual/religious aspects of the Holy Mosque to the natural environmental elements, e.g. Zamzam ground water. Mountains and Wadis are also extremely important in themselves, and in the major spatial form they take. The central area of Makkah Almukarramah exists in the middle part of wadi Ibrahim, and is surrounded by seven mountains that form a major space, or basin (fig.1.1)(2).

Topographic levels range from 240m above sea level at the end of Wadi Ibrahim to 919m at the top of Alahdab Mountain. Makkah Almukaramah is described as a mountainous city, whose human geography is shaped by its topography. These mountains represent a reservoir of history and its visible memory, in addition to its religious dimensions, in general and within the



Haram boundaries of Makkah Almukarramah, in particular. Wadis and tributaries contribute significantly to the identity of Makkah Almukarramah, especially in historic terms (3) (fig.1.2).

Plan and Sections for the Middle Part of Wadi Ibrahim
Showing the Major Space Defined by Seven Hill Tops
Surrounding the Holy Mosque. (Fadaaq T. & Farahat, A.)

Zamzam water, though not seen being underground, and the distinct terrain of mountains and wadis give Makkah Almukarramah its distinct character and identity, more than any architectural style, historic or contemporary. Conservation of all elements of the natural environment is a must, especially in reference to Hadith related to strict conservation measures in the "Haram" area of Makkah Almukarramah (4). Buildings must fit topographic formations, at the micro and macro scales, as will be discussed.

Contemporary urban design cannot be successful without applying principles

of sustainability, whose essence is harmony with the natural environment physically, and accordingly avoiding any depletion of natural resources as well as any damage to elements of the natural environment (5).

## 1.2.Enlightened Interpretation of the historical/cultural context:

Historic architectural "styles" were found to be of minor value or even misleading. The Sharia instruction that all of Makkah Almukarrama , not just the Holy Mosque, is a "Haram" to the Sharia Boundaries, led to an important urban pattern, in which the Holy Mosque was strongly integrated with its urban surroundings (fig.1.3) (6).



#### Fig (1.2) Wadi Ibrahemm & its tributaries in the context of the Holy Mosque.



#### Fig (1.3)

The sensitive architectural treatment of topography on the one hand, and terraced roofs, on the other hand, in historic traditional houses of Makkah Almukarramah, led to the cumulative effect of an urban tissue expressing topography and its variations in three dimensions (fig.1.4) (7).

Historic Jerusalem gives another example of relating to the natural environment, wadis, ridges and major basin-space formed. Olive trees were planted on slopes. Ridges affected both urban design and architectural design aspects, including landmarks, visual corridors and gates (fig.1.5) (8).

Historic integration of the Holy Mosque with the urban fabric (Rasch,  $\ensuremath{\mathsf{B.}})$ 

#### 1.3 Properly Coping with Contemporary Aspects:

The pressing functional needs of the continuously growing number of pilgrims, and people wanting to pray inside the Holy Mosque, should not compromise the previous two points relating to the environment and the cultural context. In addition, relating to the contemporary context is inevitable. Contemporary technology should not impose its own reductionist overall system. On the contrary, it should be employed to further serve the previous two points, in one holistic continuum, encompassing contemporary intellectual streams that balance the three and even produces synergistic effects from integrating them (9).



#### Fig (1.4)

Terraced traditional building & their cumulative effect, as an urban tissue expressing topography (Fadan, Y.)


### Fig (1.5)

Major space in historic Jerusalem defined by Hill Tops, & effects on urban design, in terms of axes, gates & landmarks (Kutcher, A.)

# 2. Design Guidelines for the Context of the Holy Mosque:

These guidelines were developed in response to the three basic principles explained above.

## 2.1 Guidelines for the protection of Zamzam Water:

Zamzam water is certainly the most important element of the natural environment of Makkah Almukarramah. Studies have shown that it has been susceptible to negative effects, including temporary loss of recharge, both historically and in recent times. It is true that considerable efforts have been taken recently to prevent these negative effects from recurring. However, the fragile nature of the geologic formation (rock fracture), and the extensive spread of the natural drainage basin (fig.2.1 & 2.2) (10), necessitates stricter building permit and urban design measures.

2.1.1 Preventing any leakage in the sanitary pipe system, feeding or discharging, and ensuring an efficient, tight system (fig.2.3), in order not to pollute Zamzam water.

2.1.2 Preventing Pile foundations of buildings, in zones carrying underground Zamzam water (main courses or subsidiary ones). Basements are recommended to be limited to two (fig.2.4). These two limitations would automatically limit building heights. Further studies are needed to specifically determine zones and related limitations.



Natural drainage boundary in the regional context of Makkah

Fig (2.2) Section across Zamzam well (Koshak)



**Fig (2.3)** No leakage from sanitary system



Fig (2.4) No pile foundations

Fig (2.1)

Almukarramah (Koshak)

# 2.2 Guidelines for Controls related to Topography and Visibility:

In Urban design literature, controls are recommended, not only for protection of the natural environment and its intrinsic value, but also for harmonizing the urban environment with it, as well as protecting public rights to important views toward scenery and important landmarks, especially historic ones, which is more than justified in views toward the Holy Mosque. This recommendation can be realized through height controls, as well as space and mass controls that allow visual "holes" and "visual penetration" (11).

2.2.1 Grading of slopes should be limited to a height difference of 6 meters maximum (fig.2.5), in order to conserve topographic variations, and mountains.

2.2.2 Maximum height of buildings should not exceed 50% of the height of the Holy Mosque minaret (96m), nor 50% of the mountain height, whichever is shorter (fig.2.6). Heights of buildings directly in front of the Holy Mosque should not exceed its height (20m). Buildings on slopes should be terraced in moderate heights.

2.2.3 In relation to slopes, land uses are recommended to be commercial, with services and parking at the bottom and some mixed uses, but mostly residential on slopes, and only residential and hotels on top ridges (fig.2.7). In this way, decreased heights at bottom are compensated for by land uses of higher economic value, and views in general, and to the Holy Mosque in particular, would be maximized, Accordingly, overall investment would be both efficient and aligned with the design guidelines (fig.2.8).

Fig (2.5) Minimizing cut, to conserve topographic variations.







Fig (2.6) Recommended height limits





Fig (2.8) Increasing overall investment efficiency, within other urban design guidelines

Fig (2.9) Distribution of building masses & spaces to maximize views to the H. Mosque

2.2.4 Distribution of Building masses and spaces should be planned and designed, in the three dimensions, to allow maximum views toward the Holy Mosque and its minarets (fig.2.9.). This guideline should be linked to guideline 2.3.1. that deals with distribution of prayer areas in the context of the Holy Mosque.

2.3 Guidelines for More Efficiency & Humane Environment in Praying

Areas, Extending from the Holy Mosque:

2.3.1 Maximum distribution of praying area within the urban fabric in general, and in the Central Area in particular, in open plazas, roofs, shaded arcades, and air-conditioned interiors. Innovative ways should be investigated for closing, opening shading covering, uncovering, multi-use at various times, and giant T.V. screens that illustrate group prayers in the Holy Mosque, and accordingly minimize the need for going to it, and leaving it mostly for Tawaf and Saai (fig.2.10).

2.3.2 Encouraging pedestrian movement especially from the under-utilized Holy Mosque roof to roofs of surrounding buildings, and decrease crowding in the over-used ground floor. This could also decrease the need for elevators (fig.2.11).

2.3.3 Maximize the use of bridge-like buildings (Sabat-Saqifa), that would lead to efficient utilization of land. Photo-Voltaic solar collectors, and plants (especially climbing on pergolas) are recommended for shading and decreasing the "heat-island" effect (fig.2.12).



Direct Pedest. Connection to H. Mosque Roof Parking Pedest. Including mech.

Fig (2.10) Distribution of defined prayer areas, within the urabn fabric

Fig (2.11) Recommeded movement system



### Fig (2.12)

Bridge-like buildings are recommended, in addition to P.V. collectors & climbing plants on pergolas, for efficient land utilization & shading.

# 3. Design Example:

The winning project of the international competition of Jabal Omar, designed by King Abdul-Aziz first team, August 2000, exemplifies much of the above mentioned guidelines, translated into urban designs and architectural designs (Fig. 3.1, 3.2, 3.3) (12)



### Fig (3.1)

Jabal Omar competition winning project, Aug. 2000, perspective & section in relation to H. Mosque (Farahat)



Fig (3.2) Sub-area elevation of buildings on different levels (Farahat)



Fig (3.3) Perspective & other drawings of a cluster on slopes (Farahat)

# **Conclusion:**

The design guidelines presented are not, by any means, exhaustive. Wider scope and more detailed guidelines are still and will always be needed, and should be updated continuously. Zamzam water, in particular, needs more comprehensive and accurate guidelines, to define the safest distances, zones and foundation types in various situations, related to it. The presented guidelines can be directly useful for new developments. As for existing developments, a new set of guidelines will be needed, in addition to a case by case study and design. The cumulative effect of applying all kinds of guidelines would improve the present situation.

Wadis and tributaries, mostly not dealt with here, should be the basis of any future plans for the open space system of Makkah Almukarramah, in spite of the huge damage that occurred to them. Another important element of the urban /cultural identity of Makkah Almukaramah is its traditional alleys, that occur basically on tributaries, and range from quite residential alleys (devoted to their residences) to public mixed use alleys. Their urban character is enriched further by their intimate socio- cultural characteristics (13). Further research is needed to conserve the remaining, and to establish their sound contemporary alternative.

- (1) Vilkka, L., The Intrinsic Value of Nature, Brill, 1997
- (2) Fadaaq, T. & Farahat, A., "The Challenge of the Haram District, Urban Renewal Project" (University Supported Research), Jeddah: King Abdulaziz Univ., 1988
- اليافي، عدنان، جبال مكة –قراءة تاريخية، جدة: عدنان عبد (3)
  البديع اليافي، 2014
- (4) Rasch, B., The Tent Cities of the Hajj, Stuttgart: Institute for Leichte Flachentragwerke and Bodo Rasch, 1980
- العابد،عبد الله، نظریات ومبادئ التصمیم العمرانی، بیروت: (5) یونیفرسال، 2020
- (6) Rasch, B., Op. Cit.
- (7) Fadan, Y., "Traditional Houses of Makkah: The Influence of Socio- Cultural Themes Upon Arab-Muslim Dwellings", *Islamic Architecture and Urbanism*, Symposium Proceedings, Dammam: King Faisal University, 1983.
- (8) Kutcher, A., The New Jerusalem: Planning and Politics. MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass., 1975
- سراج الدين، إسماعيل، التجديد والتأصيل فى عمارة (9) المجتمعات الإسلامية، الاسكندرية: مكنبة الإسكندرية، 2007
- (10) Koshak, yahya, *Zamzam the Holy Water*, Jeddah: Koshak Research Institute, 1999.
- (11) Lynch, Kevin, *Managing the Sense of a Region*, Cambridge, USA: the MIT press, 1980.
- (12) "Jabal Omar Design Competition Report", August 2000.

Design Team: A. Farahat (coordinator), M. Enani, M. Eissa, A. Khalil, H.Joma, J. Tarim, M. Shahrani & Y. Balila

أبكر، عبدالله، أزقة مكة- صور وحكايات من عبق التاريخ، جدة: (13) كنوز المعرفة، 2015



# MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE IN CONTEMPORARY POPULAR CULTURES A CRITICAL PERSPECTIVE

# Mona Helmy

Associate Professor of Architecture and Urban Design Architecture Department, The British University in Egypt This research paper claims that among important phenomena of several forms of contemporary mosques, there is a blurring of a clear distinction between their related 'popular/low cultural' and 'formal/high-cultural' status. For many centuries, high cultural mosques have followed 'formal architectural aesthetics', to the extent they've existed, which themselves have been shaped by specific sets of well-established design principles and elements, trends, styles, tastes, designs, etc. Parallel to that, mosques in a context of popular cultures have been shaped by folkloric signals, signs, and symbols, producing what can be called 'Informal aesthetics'.

The popularization of mosque architecture in various contexts of cultural communities has different expressions that blend and reflect that culture into mosques' architectural language and vocabularies. Consequently, the popular practice of mosque architecture is predominant, making concessions to the public's imagination and spreading various hybrid forms through folkloric practices, eclectic styles, populist architecture, hybrid architecture, and kitsch architecture, among other popular types.

The popular taste of mosque architectural aesthetics, with all of their vitality, reflection, expression, and sometimes their discrepancy, vulgarity, and use or misuse of signs and symbols "...expresses growing dilemmas to the contemporary mosque architecture" (citation?). While the aesthetics seem to have a certain appeal to many people, who enjoy their informality, they may embody a superficial, flashy, or exaggerated discourse to others.

Through a literature critical review, and through the analysis and examination of case studies of contemporary mosque architecture in popular culture communities, this paper attempts to explore the emerged popular architectural design approaches of mosques in the Muslim World.

Key words: Mosque Architecture, Popular Culture, High Culture, Architectural Aesthetics

# **Popular Vs. High Culture**

The culture of any society is a synthesis of both tangible and intangible factors. It's a combination of the society's values, traditions, beliefs, social forms, and behaviors, among other factors. It is an evolving body, which affects and and is being affected by different generations of societies exposed to different levels of education, economy, political factors, social classes, etc. In general, the culture of any society reflects people's various tastes in different aspects of life, such as music, art or even dealing with language vocabularies. Classification of people or groups of people within that culture often portrays the educational and socio-economic class of a certain person's category, or a community at large. Building on that, cultures can be measured through communities' responses to the same factors. For example, low culture might be more into popular/populist music, while high culture might be more into classical music. In this context, Gans (1999) stated that "Popular Culture and High Culture that the different classes of culture are linked correspondingly to socio-economic and educational classes."

In general, while *high culture* is often associated with the elite and intelligentsia social class of a given society, *popular culture* (also defined as 'low culture') is

often associated with the "mass appeal". The Sociology Dictionary defines 'low culture' as synonymous with 'popular culture' and in contrast it defines 'high culture' as "...typically associated with and consumed by the elites of society: the well-educated or wealthy". The IGI Global Dictionary defines low culture as "popular culture", as it is connected to the various art forms that are associated with the masses (non-elites). It is hypothetically "the anti-thesis of high culture".

# **High Culture in Architecture**

High culture architecture is often shaped by a well-established set of design principles, such as proportion, scale, elements, aesthetics, etc. which typically reflects a formal architectural expression and language. It is also known as formal architecture, and can be seen or interpreted differently based on different concepts and perspectives. Many scholars, such as Daenekindt (2018) and DiMaggio, (1987) have stated that what constitutes high culture and who considers any given architectural object high is relative and "...demarcated from one another..". What constitutes high culture architecture is the subject of debate, with some seeing it as new iconic buildings that have won competitions or prestigious awards, while others see high culture architecture as evidenced by old and heritage-quality buildings that typically reflect a society's history and manifest its culture authentically (Spacey 2018). Oksala (1979) sees that one perspective on how to categorize architecture as formal is through structural systems, or through the hierarchical system of building forms.

# **Popular Culture in Architecture**

To build on the notion of popular versus high culture, architecturally, this concept is represented by a form of manipulated artistic taste, and the reflection of common and widely circulated symbols among groups descended, and architects boast of showing them in outrageous or provocative ways. It seeks conciliation and success that lacks rationality and alters the sense of architectural aesthetics. Scholars, such as K. Michael Hays, see that there is a strong, established relationship between culture and form, in which the form is "...representing the value of the former" (Hays 1984).

# **Mosque Architecture: Elements and Principles**

The architecture of Mosques is well established, and has been since the beginning of Islam. Starting from the Prophet's Mosque, we can identify the essential elements of mosques: a physical place for praying (*Beit al-Salah*, or 'house of prayer'), the mosque court (*Sahn*, a (typically) unroofed place for several activities of prayers ), the *Qibla wall* that indicates the direction of prayer towards Mecca, and the *Mehrab* (a niche in the qibla wall) and often faced by an imam for leading group prayer in the Beit al-Salah (see Moenes (1981) and Al-Ali, N. & Al Ali, S. (2012).

By reviewing the essential elements of mosques, it is clear that other elements, such as minarets or domes are added elements to mosques that are used to identify them as Islamic landmarks. In current times, those added elements are critical parts of forming mosque architectural aesthetics and perceived image. In this context, Serageldin and Steele (1996), and Allahham (2019) agree that elements of mosques are not rigid; due to their social, cultural, political, educational roles (among others). Al-Wakil (1999) argues that principles of designing mosques were created by the use of "...symbols and cosmic geometry...". Recently, they were developed according to emerged architectural trends, which have resulted in new mosque aesthetics and expressions. Aksamija, (2007) claims that design principles of mosques should be generative that they should, "...enable designers to develop a stylistic and conceptual continuity with the past..." in response to emerged social, economic, and political changes, among other factors.

# **Popular Mosque Architecture**

This paper argues that popular architecture has impacted mosque architectural language and has resulted in emerged forms that reflect the various cultures of societies.

Reading through selected examples, the paper attempts to explore various languages and design approaches of different practices of popular mosque architecture that can be related to different orientations. Examples of mosques were selected based on diversity of geographical regions that result in a variety of cultural Islamic contexts, a diversity of scale, and being nationally or internationally valued and recognized. Fig.1 shows the selected case studies.



Fig. 1. Selected Case Studies

### 5.1 Wazir Khan Mosque

Location: Lahore, Pakistan Construction: 1634-35 Architect: Hakim Ilmud Din Value: On the UNESCO World Heritage tentative list. During the 17<sup>th</sup> century, it was the largest mosque in Lahore.

The Mosque has a unique façade that went through a restoration project funded by the Aga Khan Trust for Culture. The mosque façade makes the mosque "...one of the major monuments of the world." AKDN. The decorative façade of the mosque reflect a high craftmanship standard that can be compared to traditional Pakistani Truck Art. It follows its patterns, divisions, and sophisticated diversity of Mughal delicate ornamentations (*kashi kari*), fresco painting, engraved stones, and brick. Fig. 2 shows the folkloric art used in the mosque's decorated façade and in the famous 'truck art' of the Pakistani culture.



Fig. 2. The folkloric art used in Wazir Khan Mosque's decorated façade and in the famous 'truck art' in the Pakistani culture.

The Wazir Khan Mosque can be then seen as a representation of Pakistani Folkloric Architecture as it reflects the art, crafts, and the most common local cultural signs and symbols.

As per the Oxford Dictionary, folklore is "the traditions and stories of a country or community". Merriam Webster states that folklore is related to "... traditional...tales...or art forms preserved among a people".

5.2 The Bhong Mosque

Location: Sadiqabad, Punjab, Pakistan Completed: 1982 Architect: Local Master Masons and Craftsmen Value: Aga Khan Award recipient

The Bhong Mosque combines different masses, functions, architectural styles, and vocabularies. The mosque complex includes a *madrasa* with classrooms for students. The mosque complex was designed and built over a fifty year period of time, where styles from Iran, Spain, Turkey, and India were borrowed and placed next to each other. Also, various traditional and modern materials and crafts from many countries were used to form the hybrid mosque complex. The mosque can be considered a Hybrid Mosque Architecture, as Hybrid as a term is defined as a mixture of different things, or as "something heterogeneous in origin or composition" (Merriam Webster).

The Bhong Mosque was described by the Aga Khan juries as adding taste to the "...Pakistani architecture with all its vigor, pride, tension and sentiment. Its use, and misuse, of signs and symbols..."



Fig. 3:. The hybrid architectural elements and functions of the Bhong Mosque in Pakistan.

5.3 Al Ruwais Mosque

Location: Jeddah, Saudi Arabia Construction: 1987 Architect: Abde-Wahed El-Wakil Value: One of the landmark mosques in Jeddah city due to its design and location. The mosque was nominated to the Aga Khan Award for Architecture.

The design of Al Ruwais Mosque depends on "...prototyping the pre-modem architectural heritage of the Islamic world." It manifests a unique combination of perfectly integrated historical architectural vocabularies that were used in previous projects. In this context, Al-Asad (1992) states that "every one of El-Wakil's designs includes direct, and often literal, quotations from monuments belonging to the enormous corpus of Islamic architecture." Many scholars saw that El-Wakil's mosque's architecture is a rebirth of architecture in an Eclectic way.

Fig. 4 shows the reformulation of architectural vocabulary originally used by Hassan Fathy in the New Gourna Village of Egypt in 1948, for an environmental reason, which was similarly used by El-Wakil in the design of the Al Ruwais Mosque of Jeddah in 1987.

As per Merriam Webster, 'Eclectic' is "composed of elements drawn from various sources." Cambridge Dictionary defines 'Eclectic' as a combination of different things "...or systems, rather than following a single system."



**Fig. 4:** The left column shows Al Ruwais Mosque by Abd El-Wahed Al Wakil. The right column shows the New Gourna Village by Hassan Fathy.

### 5.4 Al-Sahaba Mosque

Location: Sharm El-Sheikh, Egypt Construction: 2011- 2017 Architect: Fouad Tawfik

Value: Second largest mosque in Sharm El-Sheikh city. Due to its design, the mosque is very popular with both the city's tourists and residents. In addition, the mosque complex serves the national and international communities through its library, cultural and educational centers.

The mosque is inspired by the Ottoman style, yet it has many elements and details taken from the Mughal style (See Fig. 5). Although the mosque's domes are different in terms of design and number than the Dome of the Rock, their golden color mentally links both mosques to a near visual impression. Furthermore, the setting and the number of the mosque's domes link it visually with the Mohamed Ali Mosque, located in the Salah El-Din Citadel of Cairo. Hence, the mosque tends to be a clear example of Kitsch Architecture.

The term 'kitsch' is a rather vague term as it is interpreted differently by various scholars, and the term is often confused with the term "Hybrid". Vendrame (2021) states that kitsch architecture "...falsif[ies] history, freely mixing different styles and histories..." Trocka-Leszczyńska, E. & Jablonska, Joanna. (2014) claim that kitsch architecture "...very often produces a style-less building decorated with pitiful imitations of what used to be good architectural solutions."



*Fig. 5:.* The left column shows Al Sahaba Mosque, Sharm El-Sheikh, Egypt. The right photo shows Mohamed Ali Mosque, Cairo, Egypt.

5.5 Siddiqa Fatima Zahra Mosque:

Location: Kuwait City, Kuwait Construction: 2008-2011 Value: The mosque has a capacity of 4,000 worshippers.

It is clear that the Siddiqa Fatima Zahra Mosque is similar in design to the Taj Mahal's Mughal Architectural style, which is also mentioned as part of its description. It follows the same number of minarets, domes, design, and materials of the Taj Mahal. Yet, building proportions, setting, and craftmanship show that it is a **mimicked copy** of the Taj Mahal, its original reference.

As per Merriam Webster, mimicking something is to closely imitate it. Other synonyms of 'mimic' as an adjective include, "artificial, fake, false, simulated...".



Fig. 6. The left photo: Siddiqa Fatimah Zahraa Mosque, Kuwait. The right photo: Taj Mahal, Agra, India

### 5.6 The Great Mosque of Niono

Location: Niono, Mali

Construction: 1973

Value: On the UNESCO World Heritage tentative list. Recently, it was restored with funding provided by the Aga Khan Trust for Culture. The mosque is also an Aga Khan Award recipient.

The Mosque is considered a model of authentic, traditional Malian architecture in the modern era, in terms of its form and use of traditional mud brick as a building material. Furthermore, through its spaces and functions, it retains the original cultural identity of Niono. The Aga Khan Award jury stated that the mosque represents "...the continuing existence of traditional form..." The mosque manifests an authentic **Traditional Architecture** that expresses community cultural identity.



Fig. 7: Left column: Niono Mosque architecture, "a continuing exsitence of the authentic traditional form".

Right column: Traditional architecture of Mali

# 5.7 Larabanga Mosque, Ghana

Location: Larabanga, Ghana Construction: 1421 Value: Listed as a World Monument. The oldest mosque in Ghana. Also the most popular, the most visited, and the most valued mosque in Ghana.

The Larabanga Mosque follows a Sudanese architectural style. The mosque has undergone a thorough conservation project to reconstruct its collapsed minaret in its northwest corner to be the nearest point to Mecca. The original structure of the mosque was built using timber and earthen materials following a vernacular construction system. After restoration, damaged walls were restored using a mud-based plaster. A community participatory approach was followed by involving community members in the conservation work of the mosque, which has resulted in a "...newly trained workforce..." (World Monuments Fund).

Fig. 8 shows the masses and the form of the mosque after the restoration and conservation programs. The Larabanga Mosque is a clear example of a **Vernacular Architecture**.

Vernacular architecture is defined as the "...use of materials and knowledge of the region..." (citation). From a contextual perspective, it is also defined as local construction using traditional materials. Yet, the term 'vernacular' is sometimes used to indicate architecture without architects, in which it also indicates a spontaneous approach to construction in which the construction work is performed by the community.



Fig. 8: The restored and conserved Larabanga Mosque in Ghana as a clear example of Vernacular Architecture.

# 5.8 The Green Dome as a Symbol of Sacredness

Several mosques are designed based on the intentional use of signs, symbols, or colors that recall iconic, sacred or highly-valued mosques, such as *Al-Haram Al-Sharif Mosque* in Mecca, *Al-Masjid an-Nabawi Mosque (Prophet's Mosque)* in the sacred city of al-Madinah al-Munawwarah, or *Al-Aqsa Mosque* in al-Quds (Jerusalem). In some popular contexts, mosques with green domes are appreciated as they are mentally linked with the sacredness of the Prophet's Mosque. Fig. 9 shows several examples of using a green dome as a symbol and sign to the sacredness of the mosque.



Fig. 9: The left photo shows the formal aesthetics of the Prophet's Mosque, al-Madinah al-Munawwarah. The right column shows the informal aesthetics of populist expressions of mosque architecture.

Examining those mosques, we find that the uses of the green domes are not following any standards of proportionality, positioning, or overall aesthetics of their reference, in which they give the viewer the impression of fake or naive copies, producing what can be labeled 'informal aesthetics', following a **Populist Architectural Approach**.

While 'popular' is related to aesthetic tastes, understanding, or means of the general public, Alsoltani (2013) claims that 'populist' is a concept that promotes simplistic solutions that are usually fake or false, unhelpful to the complex problems facing their societies. Populist notions glorify "vulgarity" and make a mockery of serious solutions. The concept of 'populist' is different from 'popular,' which is, according to the Cambridge English Dictionary, an adjective meaning "liked, enjoyed, or supported by many people." (Cambridge Dictionary; n.d.)

## 5.9 Chandgaon Mosque

Location: Chittagong, Bangladesh Construction: 2007 Architect: Kashef Mahboob Chowdhury Value: Shortlisted for the 2008-2010 Aga Khan Award Cycle.

Chandgaon Mosque was designed to be a spiritual place as well as a community gathering place. It has a simple, yet very strong, geometrical form of two identical cuboid structures that fulfill all the required design elements of a traditional mosque, while at the same time refraining from being just another typical mosque in its design. The mosque was designed to be a clear, stark, geometrically bold architectural statement, rendered in a contemporary way to promote the "...desire to live in spaces that reflect the universal values of the present day..." (See fig. 10). The mosque is a clear example of an **Emerged Mosque** design thinking.



Fig. 10: Chandgaon Mosque, Chittagong, Bangladesh is a bold statement of an Emerged Mosque architecture.

# 5.10 Sancaklar Mosque

Location: Istanbul, Turkey Construction: 2012 Architect: Emre Arolat. Value: Received several awards, such as the Religious Building of the Year Award from ArchDaily.

Sancaklar Mosque reflects the architect's philosophy of distancing his mosque design from the dilemma of the architectural form; yet "...focusing solely on the essence of religious space." Arolat intended to confront the typical classical Ottoman Mosque architecture: "The disappearance of the building in the slope of the site,...getting rid of all temporal and cultural engagements were aimed."

The mosque structure blends in with the surrounding topography and site landscape, and therefore "..delivers back the form of the ground, avoiding the chaotic outer world." See fig. 11.

Sancaklar Mosque with all its philosophies, aims, and design product manifests an **Emerged Mosque Architecture** approach based on new design fundamentals. It emphasizes a sense of place, and explores a unique spatial experience over the conventional classical approach to mosque design.



Fig. 11: Sancaklar Mosque blends in with the surrounding topography and landscape of the site.

# Conclusion

Throughout the course of this research, ideas and assumptions of mosque architecture in various popular cultures were discussed and analyzed. The popular taste of mosque architectural aesthetics expresses growing dilemmas to the relative taste of contemporary mosque architecture. While they seem have appeal to many people who enjoy their informal aesthetics, they may embody a superficial, ostentatious, and exaggerated discourse to others. This paper analyzed various languages of different practices of popular mosque architecture. It attempted to classify those languages into different approaches.

Popular mosque architecture is guided by a variety of approaches in different cultural contexts. Yet, more approaches to achieve a popular mosque architecture can be further explored and discussed. Figure 12 summarizes the guided approaches of designing popular mosques that were discussed in this research paper.

ES I	FOLKLORIC ARCHITECTURE	and the second s		
		The use of traditional handcrafts, signs and symbols		
	HYBRID ARCHITECTURE			
2	and the second se	The composition use of hetrogenious elements in origin		
# 5	ECLICTIC ARCHITECTURE	Debine ideas or stulas from a diversioner of sources		
IL N		briving locas of styles from a divers range of sources		
E I	KITSCH ARCHITECTURE	Using imitations from what so called good architecture		
ARCHI RY POF	MIMICED ARCHITECTURE			
	Character speed into all the sector of the	Imitated or copied architecture		
DRA	TRADITIONAL ARCHITECTURE	The use of authentic architectural style/vocabularies		
NP OS				
Z H	VERNACOLAR ARCHITECTORE	The use of local materials, knowledge and systems		
IN CON	POPULIST ARCHITECTURE			
		The use of fake and false simble solutions		
	EMERGED ARCHITECTURE	Using emerged design thinking in mercus architecture		
		oang emerges seagn niming in mosque architecture		

Fig. 12: The Guiding Approaches of Mosque Architecture in Contemporary Popular Cultures.

Al-Ali, N. & Al Ali, S. (2012). Formal Characteristics of the Architectural Type of contemporary Mosques within the concept of Topology. Journal of Engineering/ University of Baghdad 17264073.

Aksamija, A. (2007) Generic mosque: design principles for mosque design, Can be downloaded from https://raco. cat/index.php/Temes/article/view/76674/451356 Alsoltani, Kh. (2013)

المفهوم الشعبوي للعمارة, قناة الحوار

Retrieved from https://m.ahewar.org/s. asp?aid=391648&r=0 March 2021

Allahham, A. (2019) "Metamorphosis of mosque semiotics: From sacred to secular power metaphorism – the case of state mosques", Archnet-IJAR: International Journal of Architectural Research, Vol. 13 Issue: 1, pp.204-217, https://doi.org/10.1108/ARCH-11-2018-0001

Al-Wakil, A.A. (1999) The principles of traditional design of mosques, Symposium on mosque architecture, Vol. 10B, pp. 1-5, Collage of architecture and planning, King Saud University.

Daenekindt , S. (2018) High culture, JohnWiley & Sons.

DiMaggio, P. (1987) Classification in art.American Sociological Review, 52 (4), 440–455.

Elias, Norbert (1935) "The Kitsch Style and the Age of Kitsch". In: Goudsblom, J., Mennel, S. (1998) The Norbert Elias Reader. Oxford. Blackwell. pp 27-29.

Found in http://kitscharchitecture.blogspot.com/

Encyclopedia.com, *Culture: Low and High*, https://www. encyclopedia.com/social-sciences/applied-and-socialsciences-magazines/culture-low-and-high.

Visited on March 31, 2021

Hays, K. M. (1984). Critical Architecture: Between Culture and Form. Perspecta, 21, 15–29. https://doi. org/10.2307/1567078

HEILBRUN, J. (1997). The Competition between High Culture and Popular Culture as Seen in the "New York Times." Journal of Cultural Economics, 21(1), 29–40. Downloaded from: http://www.jstor.org/stable/41810611

Merriam Webster: https://www.merriam-webster.com/ dictionary/ Nichols, Steven E. (1992) High and low: contemporary architecture and popular culture (Elvis Presley, Tennessee), Master's Thesis, Rice University, Houston, Texas, USA.

Downloaded from: https://hdl.handle.net/1911/13590

Oskala, T. (1979) The language of formal architecture, Environment and Planning B, 1979, volume 6, pages 269-278

Spacey, J. (2018) 7 examples of high culture, online article, https://simplicable.com/new/ highculture#:~:text=Contemporary%20architecture%20 may%20be%20considered,of%20a%20people%20or%20 place\_ visited in August 2022

Serageldin, I., Steele, J.(1996) Architecture of the contemporary mosques, retrieved from https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/271074118\_ Architecture\_of\_the\_contemporary\_mosque/ link/54bd085f0cf27c8f28137621/download

Sociology Dictionary, low culture. Retrieved from https:// sociologydictionary.org/low-culture/

The IGI Global Dictionary, low culture. Retrieved from https://www.igi-global.com/dictionary/low-culture/73368

Trocka-Leszczyńska, E. & Jablonska, Joanna. (2014). Kitsch in Architecture – Contemporary Polish Hotels. 279-290. 10.1007/978-3-319-07509-9\_27.

Vendrame, L. (2021) Photographic journey in search of Kitsch Architecture, Domus: https://www.domusweb.it/en/ architecture/gallery/2021/04/16/photographic-journey-insearch-of-kitsch-architecture.html Visited on June 2022

مؤنـس، حسـين (١981) **المساجد، عالم المعرفة**٬ المجلـس الوطـي للثقافـة والفنـون والاداب، الكويـت

### Wazir Khan Mosque:

The Aga Khan Development Network: https://www.akdn. org/gallery/restoring-urban-landmark-wazir-khan-mosquelahore-pakistan

All about the Glorious Wazir Khan Mosque: https:// www.zameen.com/blog/visiting-wazir-khan-mosque.html [visited in June 2022]

### The Bhong Mosque:

Muhammad, S. (2012) Documentation and conservation of wazir khan mosque, lahore, Pakistan, Archnet.

Retrieved from https://www.cipaheritagedocumentation. org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Salman-Documentation-and-conservation-of-Wazir-Khan-mosque-

Lahore-Pakistan.pdf

Aga Khan Award for Architecture https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/bhong-mosque

### Al Ruwais Mosque

Al-Asad, M. (1992) The msques of Abdel Wahed El-Wakil. In Mimar 42: Architecture in Development, edited by Hasan-Uddin Khan. London: Concept Media Ltd.

Ruwais Mosque On-site Review Report, edited by Aga Khan Award for Architecture, 1989 / nomination report of Al Ruwais Mosque: https://www.archnet.org/ publications/812

Abdullatif Al Fozan Award: https://mosqpedia.org/en/ mosque/246

### The Great Mosque of Niono:

Aga Khan Award for Architecture: https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/great-mosque-niono

### Chandgoan Mosque:

Aga Khan Award for Architecture: https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/chandgaon-mosque

### Great Mosque of Niono:

Cantacuzino, Sh. (1985) Architecture in continuity: building in the Islamic World today, the Aga Khan Award for Architecture, Aperture

Aga Khan Award for Architecture: https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/great-mosque-niono

### The Larabanga Mosque:

World Monuments Fund: https://www.wmf.org/project/ larabanga-mosque

### Sancaklar Mosque:

Arch daily: https://www.archdaily.com/516205/sancaklarmosque-emre-arolat-architects

EAA, Emre Arolat Architecture: https://emrearolat.com/ project/sancaklar-mosque/ Fig. 1:

A collage by the author from different sources *Fig. 2:* 

Vazir Khan Mosque: The Aga Khan Development Network: https://www.akdn.org/gallery/restoring-urbanlandmark-wazir-khan-mosque-lahore-pakistan

Truck Art: https://www.artshelp.com/truck-art/

Fig. 3:

Aga Khan Award for Architecture https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/bhong-mosque

Fig. 4:

AlRuwais Mosque: https://mosqpedia.org/en/mosque/246

The work of Hasan Fathy: https://www.wallpaper.com/ architecture/hassan-fathy-book-laurence-king#0\_pic\_1 *Fig. 5*:

Al Sahaba Mosque: Courtesy of Fouad Tawfik

Mohamed Ali Mosque: https://egymonuments.gov.eg/ monuments/muhammad-ali-mosque/

Fig. 6:

Siddiqa Fatima Zahra Mosque: https://gimli.freetls.fastly. net/vivitravels/content/793x528/destinazioni/stati/kuwait/ images/kuwait-siddiqa-fatima-zahra-mosque.jpg

Taj Mahal: https://keralakaumudi.com/web-news/ en/2022/05/NMAN0332644/image/taj-mahal.1.1622763. jpg

### Fig. 7:

Aga Khan Award for Architecture: https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/great-mosque-niono

### Fig. 8:

World Monuments Fund: https://www.wmf.org/project/ larabanga-mosque

Fig. 9:

A collage by the author from different sources

Fig. 10:

Aga Khan Award for Architecture: https://www.akdn.org/ architecture/project/chandgaon-mosque

### Fig. 11:

EAA, Emre Arolat Architecture: https://emrearolat.com/ project/sancaklar-mosque/

Fig. 12:

By the author



# **UN-HABITAT APPROACH**

# FUTURE MASJIDS: RETAINING A SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY CULTURE BY GOING BACK TO THE ROOTS OF DESIGN

# Ameera Al Hassan

PhD University of Newcastle upon Tyne UN-Habitat GCC Kuwait

### Qusai Al Duaij

Deputy Head of UN-Habitat Country Programme for GCC & Kuwait

# Introduction

The aim of this paper is to present the UN-Habitat vision and approach for future mosques to return to their roots, for mosques to become multi-functional, sustainable, contemporary mosques while incorporating their original functions. Encouraging future mosques to take a pioneering global step at all levels: 1- Electricity Rationalization, 2- Water Rationalization, 3- Water Treatment and Recycling, 4- Watering the Plants in the Mosque's Garden, and 5- Mind the Gap.

### Keywords: Mosques, Masjid, Sustainability, UN-Habitat, Culture Centres.

The etymology of the word 'mosque' tells us that it is from the Arabic word masjid / jāmi' (place of prostration / Congregation Place), meaning the place where people place their forehead on the ground in the act of *Sujūd* (prostration) during their *salat* (prayer) facing the direction of *qiblah* (direction of the Kaaba in Mecca, in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia (hereafter, 'KSA'). According to Islamic historic literature, the first masjid was constructed during the lifetime of the Prophet Muhamad, called Quba Masjid, romanized: *Masjid Qubā'*), at a location six kilometres from Medina, *see* Figure (1). It was designed to serve several functions, but its primary purpose was as a place to worship Allah and as a learning centre to spread knowledge. Back then, with no cultural activities available, the masjid served as a multipurpose hall and a place of worship. In the following centuries, the mosque's role in society expanded and new types of ornamentation were introduced in the masjids constructed.



The masjid's role was as a community social hub, with its traditional set-up developed in many areas worldwide, especially in remote villages where Islam was newly spreading. However, in the past few decades, we see the typical masjid's social function receding, becoming more of a place of daily prayers and serving during the Islamic holy month: Ramadan prayers, as well as Eid Al-Fitr and Eid Al Adha prayer. Masjids borrowed their designs and building materials from local sources in the countries they were built until we saw newly constructed masjids with impressive unique structures and designs, see Figure (2).

### Figure 1: Quba Masjid in KSA and modern mosque in Kuwait.



Figure 2: Uniquely constructed mosques reflecting societies' cultures.

As Islam, in essence a transnational culture that dissolves different races within itself to form one united community of believers, the masjid represents the culture of the people who construct it in addition to its original function. One can see that all masjids of the world have a 'Mihrab' constructed in the direction of the "Qibla- Makkah". They all include the basic elements of this building as a place of worshipping Allah, and they never changed their fundamentals throughout history. Nevertheless, their building materials, artistic design, and social perspective depend on the region where they are built. The different building styles of some masjids led them to become more like monuments or international attractions rather than a place of worshipping Allah, either due to their ornamental interventions, or because they became home to tombs of famous historical figures, or for some other unique feature. Unfortunately, in some segregated areas, abandoned mosques attracted extremist young people who criticised their communities and could not build a shared understanding with their peers. see Figure (3).



**Figure 3:** Jame Alhassan Althani Mosque – Morocco.

As new cities developed, the number of masjids in each city has grown significantly, dramatically increasing the amount of electricity and water consumed. Each masjid impacts its city's infrastructure and causes environmental pollution.

Now, there is an opportunity for the mosque's role to switch from depleting resources to becoming a sustainable tool that helps combat climate change and positively contributes to the greening of cities and even improves the general public's health where possible, see Figure (4).

HP-285 EFFICIENCY BULB TYPE STANDARD LUMENS 40 W 8 W 450 800 60 W 13 W 1100 75 W 17 W 1600 100 W 20 W 15-25 years 1-3 ye



Simple mosque interventions can targets.



So, based on sustainable architecture expertise, what could be the best sustainable design solution for a masjid to achieve the above goals?

# **Project description**

This UN-Habitat project aims to turn back to the original functions of the masjid, i.e., a place for congregational prayer, prostration, and education while sustaining modern living standards. The above can be achieved by designing and constructing a cultural community religious centre with a sustainable, Earth-friendly environmentally-conscious architectural design.

The project's goal is to support a societal culture of tolerance, coexistence, knowledge, health, and sustainability. Replacing the existing vast divide in society caused by the limited number of places for family activities and the shift of societal practices from daily social interactions into depending totally on media in everyday practice.

Since the inception of modern states, governments have constructed formal public schools with facilities, including school instruction rooms, portable rooms, playgrounds, libraries, prayer rooms, dining halls, open green areas, etc. At the same time, modern governments have constructed museums, social centres and other social facilities like public libraries, confirming the importance of cultural and social centres and their constructive role in society. With nonconventional media growing, libraries and museums lost their appeal.

Therefore, there is a need to make those places turn back to their original roles by introducing alterations to their design or making them a part of other matrices to reclaim their role. Adding mosques to the portfolio of cultural family centres can help communities respond to our modern era's challenges and opportunities. Mosques can also help achieve each society's Islamic identity, seek knowledge, and maintain cohesive families through the practice of cultural activities, etc.

Nowadays, day schools, libraries, mosques, and various museums, have come under the government's jurisdiction. Moreover, modern families' activities are restricted to commercial complexes, as they are spacious and provide entertainment and physical comfort in hot (or cold) weather. However, there is a difference in how various commercial complexes provide services to families. As a result, it is necessary to build new cultural centres in newly developed areas of each country.

More of the masjids these days are financially unsustainable and large portions of their budgets are "for salaries and maintenance and cleaning." We need to work to reduce the burden on the government by engaging the private sector.

This project aims to build a religious, cultural, and community centre that supports the achievement of the sustainable development goals (SDGs) and the New Urban Agenda and consolidates the principles of religious moderation. These centers will include sections that serve community members in a way that ensures equality. At the same time, it encourages the development of a more moderate religious culture and identity and develops societal awareness of critical global issues such as clean energy, sustainable consumption, creativity, and innovation. The building will be designed based on sustainable design principles while considering the requirements of all the target audiences / users of the centre. The centre will also include electronic offices and modern publications to promote a culture of reading and literacy.



# لمسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

To encourage city dwellers to visit the cultural community centre, it will be designed to serve the diverse needs of the different members of the community. Architectural experts from the United Nations Human Settlements Programme, UN-Habitat will be used to design each side of the main building in the form of an icon and a distinctive architectural masterpiece that responds to the nature of the local weather and works to combat the effects of climate change and reduces, as much as possible, the impact of extreme (high or low) temperatures by adding shaded areas and increasing the green area through re-use of grey water, *see* Figure (6).



### Figure 6:

Masjids becoming a community attraction, a source of knowledge, and saving the environment. The grey water usage will contribute to irrigating open public spaces in the surrounding area and mitigating the effect of climate change, see Figure (7).



Figure (7): Masjids contribute in rehabilitating soil and combating climate change effects.

The United Nations Human Settlements Programme (UN-Habitat) is one of the United Nations' specialised agencies mandated by the United Nations General Assembly to support socially and environmentally sustainable cities and towns. It is the focal point for all issues related to urbanisation and human settlements within the United Nations system. More than ever before in the history of humanity, this represents a unique opportunity to mobilise and prepare members to achieve their countries' economic, social, and environmental goals. For young people to achieve their future aspirations, they need to learn ways to become innovative, sustainable solution makers to resolve their communities' challenges and respond to opportunities.

Therefore, the most appropriate solution here is to provide continuous education and training appropriate to their abilities and in connection with local needs. Studies have found that young people see prosperity as beneficial to them and their cities. This can only be possible through education and democratic culture, which achieves equitable urban development for all, ensuring no one is left behind. Young people must be involved in different activities and streams of education that respond to the present and future needs of the labour market, as well as sports activities that improve public health. Closing the gap in education means that all learners will be provided with a fair chance for professional and scientific experiences, enabling them to realize their dreams.

This project aims to provide a knowledge and education environment for youngsters, to serve them by training them to acquire the soft skills that they will need in their daily and professional lives. The training will also complement the spiritual, psychological, mental, and physical aspects of what other authorities provide to the state.

Each cultural centre will achieve the following outcomes:

1- Provide easy access to recreational time and general culture that achieves the seventeen Sustainable Development Goals of Agenda 2030 and the New Urban Agenda (NUA).

- 2- Develop a participatory culture that promotes change.
- 3- Spread a democratic culture among all users of the centre.
- 4- Combat the effect of climate change; effect and achieve gender equality.
- 5- Achieve Agenda 2030 SDGs with a particular focus on SDG11.

Reduced Spatial inequality and poverty in communities across urban- rural continuum	Enhanced shared prosperity of cities and regions	Strengthened climate action and improved urban environment	Effective urban crisis prevention and response	
Outcome 1: Increased and equal access to basic services, sustainable mobility and public space	Outcome 11 Improved spatial connectivity and productivity of cities and regions	Outcome 1: Reduced greenhouse emissions and improved air quality	Dutrome 1: Enhanced social integration and inclusive communities	
Controeme 2: Increased and secure access to land, and adequate and affordable housing	Revented version for the control of	Outcome 2: Improved resource efficiency and protection of ecological essets	Outcome 2: Improved living standards and inclusion of migrants, refugees, IDPs & returnees	
Outcome 3: Effective settlements growth and regeneration	Comment: Papunchul deployment of Noncow technologies and incovations for urban development	Outcome 3: Effective adaptation of communities and infrastructure to climate change	Pathome 1: Enhanced reallience of the built environment and intrastructure	-

### Figure 8:

The project achieving Domain of Change (3) Strengthened Climate Action and (4) Effective Urban Crises prevention as part of UN-Habitat Strategic Plan 2020-2023. Gender, Youth

The project will begin by surveying users' opinions about their current and future needs so that the project will be a new addition to the existing centres in their home country. Then the experts of the United Nations Human Settlements Program (UN-Habitat) will begin designing the centre that is a bridge through which the government's vision, Agenda 2030 goals and the NUA will be achieved (see Figure 9).



### Figure (9):

The project's link to the Sustainable Development Goals and related targets Goal 11 (SDG11) – Make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient, and sustainable. 11.4 Strengthening efforts to protect and preserve the world's cultural and natural heritage

For capacity building, the employment of local youth in an international project like this one, under the supervision of United Nations experts, will enhance their work experience and qualify them at the end of the project to carry out similar projects anywhere else in the world. This kind of training covers both vocational and technical skills to increase the scope and level of expertise.

The process will not stop at the end of the project. However, the project can be further developed with additional elements related to conserving the environment and reducing the consumption rate of energy so that new additions are introduced with newly discovered sustainable technologies. The project will also be documented and introduced to the general public through the national reports of the United Nations as it achieves sustainable development goals.

The United Nations Human Settlements Program, UN-Habitat, is keen to maintain continuous and close communication and consultation with stakeholders in local governments, strengthen partnerships, enhance people's confidence in government, and encourage them to innovate work in a sustainable manner. The following steps should be taken to achieve the project objectives:

- Monitoring and measuring the intellectual and youth societal trends related to culture and innovation and the current gap so that the most critical needs are known and identified, whose monitoring will be reflected in the implementation and design of the mentioned cultural centres.

- Designing and implementing cultural centres for activities suitable for all social groups and all ages. There are currently public libraries in many cities in the world. However, the cultural centres sought by the United Nations Human Settlements Program (UN-Habitat) will be distinguished from the conventional library in that they are multifunctional, serving society members to encourage family engagement and at the same time create an atmosphere conducive to promoting the culture of the community and the community practicing collective hobbies, e.g., sports, walking, and sitting in a healthy and safe atmosphere.

- The design task will be entrusted to architects agreed upon by all the project's parties, who will ensure that the buildings are designed at a high level of quality, architects that make use of innovative models that achieve sustainable development goals. Those pioneering designs will be the first of their kind, making the buildings achieve the Net Zero Carbon emissions target and reduce the impact of dust-inducing winds, contributing to rationalizing energy consumption, and increasing green areas (see Figure 10).



Figure (10):

White water 3-way filtration and watering of the mosque's garden plants<sup>1</sup>

- The implementation process will be subject to high-quality standards, starting with the appointment of site engineers who provide daily supervision to verify the quality and progress of the work according to the agreed upon schedule and who submit interim reports on the progress achieved. Also, the signing of contracts with contractors is carried out according to a specific mechanism, and payments will be made after ensuring targets are met following a strict timeline and quantitative technical specifications as per the United Nations

1 اخـتراع تحـت إيـداع مؤقـت رقـم ٢٠١٧٣٤ إدارة العلامـات التجاريـة وبـراءات الاخـتراع - وزارة التجـارة والصناعـة -الكويـت Human Settlements Program (UN-Habitat).

- One of the distinguishing aspects of UN-Habitat projects is that all contracts are legally and technically verified and are subject to continuous scrutiny. Also, each project is supervised by the country office to ensure proper work progress.

- Periodic reports will be prepared according to the length of the project schedule and submitted to the main funding body.

- At the end of the project, it will be presented on various United Nations platforms as an example to implement all sustainable development goals and the new urban agenda.

Finally, it is worth mentioning that every project feasibility study includes sources of risk and risk mitigation methods to ensure successful implementation. The source of risk for this project lies in securing funding due to donors not realizing its benefit to society and the environment. Therefore, transparency in sharing information about this new approach to building sustainable religious centres will surely lead to a better understanding of its benefits and obtaining funds.

# Conclusion

This pioneering project responds to increasing societal demand for science, knowledge, culture, and family communication in a healthy, safe, and sustainable environment and creates job opportunities, as it will provide new job opportunities for youth to develop their expertise in sustainable architecture.

The nanotechnology revolution has enabled us to build complex buildings at an unprecedented speed in a historically unprecedented manner. It has also increased the isolation of community members, and it has become our duty to identify innovative ways to build more sustainable buildings, including worship places that help restore societal cohesion while preserving both the environment and heritage. Taking these brave steps will earn us the respect of future generations who will inherit the Earth from us.
#### References

A study of Mosque Water Consumption Using Self Closing Tap, Yosuf, F.M., M. Ziri and H. Ab Dulhamid. Research Gate. Sep. 2020: pp 238-

UN-Habitat Strategic Plan 2020-2023, 2019: https:// unhabitat.org/sites/default/files/documents/2019-09/ strategic\_plan\_2020-2023.pdf

Kuwait Universal Design Code, Version 1.0. Dec, 2017.

UN-Habitat New Urban Agenda, 2016(Pdf): https:// habitat3.org/wp-content/uploads/NUA-English.pdf

Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, 2015: https:// sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/ documents/21252030%20Agenda%20for%20 Sustainable%20Development%20web.pdf

Climate Friendly Buildings and Offices; A Practical Guide. UNEP. Paris : UNEP, DTIE, Sustainable Consumption and Production Branch, 2010. ISBN / ISSN 9280722573

Building for Everyone; A Universal Design Approach (pdf): https://universaldesign.ie/Built-Environment/Building-for-Everyone/Entire-Series-Books-1\_10.pdf



## INTERACTION BETWEEN LOCAL TRADITIONS AND THE UNIQUENESS OF PERSONAL STYLE: MIMAR SINAN'S POTENTIAL WORKS IN BAGHDAD

#### Samaan Majeed Yas

Lecturer / Architecture Department University of Diyala- Iraq

#### Hassan Haj Kasim

Lecturer / Architecture Department University of Mosul- Iraq

### Abstract:

It is known that Ottoman architecture evolved as a result of the interaction of Islamic architectural styles with Byzantine architecture, led by a group of genius architects, and without a doubt Mimar Sinan was the most famous and most productive of them, with his work spanning most of the 16<sup>th</sup> century – the works designed by Mimar Sinan are widespread. Sinan supervised the implementation of his designs from Istanbul, the capital of the Ottomans, as well as from many other cities under Ottoman rule.

The general research problem: There are works attributed to the architect Sinan in the city of Baghdad, the capital of a former caliphate and the source of development for various aspects of Islamic civilization. Historians and architects differ in their opinion of him, some are supporters, others opponents, over the years some have changed their opinion of Sinan, others no longer have an opinion. Of those works attributed to Mimar Sinan, most appear similar to local Iraqi architecture, and their appearance differs from classic Ottoman architecture.

**Research problem:** There is a lack of clear architectural methodology or theoretical framework to verify the relevance of these works to Mimar Sinan and there is a lack of understanding of the design strategies he used, or how Sinan dealt with the local traditions of cities conquered by the Ottomans.

**Research objective:** This research aims to investigate the validity of attributing some architectural works in the city of Baghdad to the Architect Mimar Sinan, then build a theoretical framework that summarizes the most important architectural characteristics compatible with Sinan's style, as well as developing a framework that summarizes the architectural characteristics of the local Iraqi architecture., enabling practioners to distinguish between the works of Mimar Sinan and local Iraqi architects.

**Main research hypothesis:** This research assumes that Mimar Sinan used design methods in cities with a rich cultural heritage different from the cultural environment of Istanbul or other major cities in the heart of the Ottoman Empire. Sinan tends to interact more with the local climate, prevailing local materials, and local construction techniques.

**Research methodology:** The detection method in this research does not depend on the typical historian's methodology of investigating texts and historical facts (despite the importance of texts, many of these texts are conflicting). Rather, a theoretical framework is built that summarizes the architectural characteristics of Mimar Sinan's style. The characteristics are extracted from a study of his most important works and the most important characteristics of Iraqi local architecture at the time, then the framework is tested against the works attributed to him in Baghdad. This work will focus on: 1) analyzing the architectural space and its proportions, 2) identifying the methods of treating architectural mass and elements, structural materials, and systems, and 3) comparing those characteristics of Sinan's work with local Iraqi architecture, with masterpieces in particular, and the Ottoman architecture in general.

Keywords: Mimar Sinan, Baghdad, Iraqi architecture, Abbasid Architecture, Ottoman architecture, architectural analysis, Cultural interaction

### **PREFACE:**

Architectural styles of the Islamic world are crystallized over time because of their citation and interaction with other architectural styles of civilizations prior to or contemporaneous with Islam. (Hoag, 1977, preface) Many researchers agree that the beginning of the 3<sup>rd</sup> Hijri century represented a historical moment that produced what can be called the 'Classical style' of Islamic art and architecture in the world (Grabar, 1973, p.266). That style found its most important and greatest examples in both Abbasid capitals – *Baghdad* and *Samarra* – and from this archetype, Classical style, the rest of the architectural models quoted and developed in all regions of the Islamic world evolved (Ibid, p.212).

Baghdad is unique in the Islamic architectural imagination, and in a unique position, as for five centuries in the Middle Ages it was the capital of the Islamic caliphate. At the same time, Baghdad represented the cultural capital in which various aspects of Islamic civilization – ideological, theological, literary, and artistic – developed and which were transmited to all parts of the Muslim world. Although Baghdad was conquered by the Mongols in 1258 A.D., and subsequently experienced a long period of distress and instability, but its image from the Golden Age of Abbasid remained, and that image held by *Ummah* (the Muslim world) of Baghdad from that five century period remained (Cooperson, 1996, p. 111).

Ibn Battuta, who visited Baghdad in 1326 AC after the Mongol's invasion, introduced the city by calling it, "The City of Peace, the capital of Islam, noble rank and conspicuous virtue, the resting place of the caliphs, and the home of scholars" (Ibn Battuta, 1964, P.221).

The Islamic civilization reached a new peak at the beginning of the sixteenth century. It was compared by many researchers with the European Renaissance, which emanated from Italy. So, the period can be termed the 'Islamic Renaissance', which ended with the reign of Sultan Suleiman the Magnificent. In his time, the evolution of architectural style reached its peak with Mimar Sinan, which points to the existence of open, unprecedented cultural interaction. Despite the spread of Sinan's works over most areas of the Sultanate from the Danube to the Tigris, Sinan's works in the Middle East (especially at the beginning of his career, before becoming the Chief Imperial Architect) and when he accompanied the Sultan Suleiman in his campaign in Iraq and Iran in 1534-1535 his work was essentially unknown: Sinan had not been referred to and his work had not gotten the study it deserves (Goodwin, 1971, p.200) (Freely & Burell, 1992, p.15).

The conqueror Sultan Suleiman the Magnificent entered Baghdad in 941AH/ 1534 AD. Later, the Safavid state acquired the city in 1032 AH/1623 AD. Still later, Sultan Murat IV reopened Baghdad in 1047 AH/1638 AD, leading a military campaign.

The exceptional importance of Baghdad for the Ottomans lies in its religious and political situation evolving in the Islamic collective memory, as described above. In addition, Baghdad's reputation as a scientific and spiritual center, as well as it being the home of the tombs of a large number of scholars and Imams of Sufism made Baghdad the place to which the court of the Ottoman Empire tried to emulate.

Baghdad is where the Hanafi school of Islamic thought emerged, and contains the tomb of its founder, Abu Hanifa Al-numan'. The Sultanate adopted the Hanafi school as its official doctrine (Imber, 2002, P.225). The Ottoman sultans were engaged in conducting the Sufi, which is called the Vefaiyye Order, due to Abu al-Wafa of Baghdad, who died in 1107 AD (Ibid, P.124).

As the Ottoman sultans were the inheritors of the Abbasid Caliphate (after they made Istanbul the center of the Islamic world), they were keen to join the two capitals of the Abbasid Caliphate – Baghdad and Cairo – a symbol of the legitimacy of their caliphate (Aktur, 1987, p.99).

According to folktales about certain parts of the Sulaymaniyah Mosque in Istanbul had been brought in from Baghdad, this indicates the status of Baghdad in the eyes of Sultan Suleiman the magnificent  $^{(1)}$ .

#### **Literature Review**

So, when Suleiman the Magnificent entered Baghdad in winter 1534 and stayed there until spring 1535, the city had been hit by devastation – wars and sedition – and no architectural landmark remained. He has given his order to reconstruct the Imam Abu Hanifa Mosque and Tomb (Turbe) (Al-Azzawi, العزاوي ,1949, p.447), and reconstruction of Madrasa and (Turbe) of Sheikh Abdul Qadir Al- Jailany. Some sources mention that this task had been entrusted to Mimar Sinan in 1535 (before assigning him as a chief Imperial Architect) when he was working as an Engineer in the Ottoman army. Also, some of those sources attribute the construction of the Mouradia Mosque to Mimar Sinan at a late stage in his career in 1570 during the reign of Sultan Selim II.

The construction of the works above in the list of buildings that have been built or supervised by the architect Sinan was mentioned in his book (Tazkirat Al-Abniyah), however, the sources (2) about the subject are rare and there is no architectural researches to analyze those buildings and to indicate Sinan's original and innovative contribution in their construction. The famous sources, in general, about Islamic architecture neglect mentioning the architecture of Baghdad in the Ottoman period and there is not any direct or indirect statement like in the study of (Hoag, 1977) and the study of (Papadopoulos, 1976) or the study of (Michell, 1978) or the study of (Hillenbrand, 1994) with a reference to the last three studies. They include broad and very rich appendices of architectural work from different countries of the Islamic world, but this reference was missing even in encyclopedias of Turkish Architecture ( written in the Turkish-language, for example the study Aslan Apa-1971) does not address the architecture of Baghdad in the Ottoman period, in spite of dealing with a broad spectrum of ages and regions. The study of (Kuran, 1987) addresses these works attributed to Sinan in Baghdad without mentioning the details or analysis.

There is a description of these buildings at the website <u>Arch.net</u>, (specialist in Islamic architecture), but without mentioning the architect, or any document, whether pictures or drawings. While the website of the institution <u>GEKUL</u> <u>Foundation</u> which is interested in the work of Mimar Sinan, states that he has buildings in Baghdad without giving any information or details on the subject.

As the Arab sources - in particular the Iraqi ones - have the following attitudes towards Sinan's works which are:

<u>First</u>: Refusing to relate such works to Mimar Sinan: as in the study (Al-Kusairy القصيري -1981), which deals with building and development of Al- Muratiye Mosque historically and archaeologically. The study of (Al-Samarrai ,1994) deals with the description and analysis of the Dome of the Mosque of Sheikh Abdul Qadir Al-Jailany.

<u>Second</u>: the sources that did not show the relationship of these works to any architect and just launched the description "Iraqi architecture". Such sources provide photographs, simple diagrams and explanation of those buildings such as the study of (Salman & other سلمان وآخرون, 1982) and the study of (Al-Janabi الجناي, 1985).

Third: the sources attributed the mosques "Abu Hanifa, Al-Jailany and Muratiye" to Mimar Sinan, such as the study (Mahfooz محفوظ, 1985), who just attributes such works to Sinan without a prescription or analysis. In addition to studies of (Youssef يوسف, 1982) and (Al-Adhami (1971) and (Al-Mohadh Al-Jailany الكيالني المحض, 1994) which attributed Jaylani Mosque Dome to Mimar Sinan. However, all the above sources, in spite of their differences in attributing these buildings to Mimar Sinan, agree on the dates of construction and that the mosques "Abu Hanifa" and "Al-Jailany" had been built by order of Sultan **Suleiman** the Magnificent during his personal visit to Baghdad when he opened it.

Other observations about these sources are that they were written by researchers in history and archaeology who follow the historical method in the investigation and the adoption of achievement and the likelihood of texts and historical and archaeological documents.

Another problem that faces the researcher in the history of these buildings is that such buildings had been applied continuously and through the ages to processes of renovating, addition, modification, and reconstruction. Up to this day, in fact, the sources differ in mentioning all such works so it causes difficulty for the researcher in the accuracy of identification of the original parts in the midst of such additions or the identification of the degree of such changes to which the original parts were exposed during the renovation and reconstruction.

The other problem facing the researcher is the paucity of architectural documentation of such buildings. Most of the above sources depend on the verbal description with a few of pictures, some of which depend on the plans, without elevations, sections or details and which are processed from the administrations and offices of archeology and seem that they are painted by non-specialist surveyors except (Al Kusairy study, 1982), which provided additional schemes for Al-Muratiye mosque (plans, section and elevations) and the study of (Al-Samarrai, 1994) which adds the scheme to the dome of Al-Jailany mosque only. Both studies of the archaeological researchers determine the aims of the research <sup>(3)</sup>:

"Despite the relativity and uncertainty of attributing these works to Sinan due to the scarcity and weakness of documentation in this area and the conflicting opinions about it, as we noted from the discussion of previous literature on the subject ... However, there are historical facts that confirm the importance and position of Baghdad among the Ottoman sultans, which supports the narrative that Buildings of specific religious and spiritual significance in Baghdad are attributed to him ... whether he was present directly or through his assistants" (citation)

What confirms this unique position of Baghdad is that Sultan Murad IV did establish the kiosk of Baghdad. Top Capi palace represents a symbol of the victory of the Sultan of Baghdad retuned to the rule of the Sultanate, as well as the judges (alquda) from Baghdad and Edirne, Cairo, Damascus, and Barsa consider the basic references with Istanbul for the whole Sultanate (Imber,2002, p.232), all the above clarified the political, spiritual and symbolic importance of Baghdad for the Ottomans.

From All Above:

#### THE RESEARCH OBJECTIVES ARE DEFINED AS FOLLOWS:

<u>First</u>: The research aims to address the architectural works of Sinan in Baghdad, according to documentary methodology to the definition of the research community who are interested in his works, and try to diagnose what had remained and added to this work through a critical and analogical vision for archaeological and historical texts dealing with that period of Baghdad

<u>Second</u>: - The research aims to diagnose the local features of these buildings and try to isolate them from the distinctive style of Sinan in his masterpieces, and how he integrated these characteristics with his special and unique style to produce this unique architectural whole which reflects his deep understanding of local traditions. We have followed an analytical approach comparing these works and Baghdad architectural heritage, which was the former to Sinan, on the one hand, and on the other hand, compared with his other works, especially in the states of the Middle East neighbors (such as Aleppo and Damascus).

<u>Third</u>: - The research aims to identify how Sinan's works affected the subsequent buildings in Baghdad, and how the local architecture evolved after that.

#### BUILDING THE CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK FOR THE RESEARCH:

To achieve these aims above, we will adopt a methodology which is based on the comparative analysis of the architectural characteristics of Sinan's works in Baghdad on the one hand and his works in the capital, Istanbul, and the rest of the provinces, on the other hand.

Before that, it requires the analysis of the architectural characteristics of the architecture of Baghdad before the advent of the Ottomans, to determine the change which took place with Sinan and how these effects continued after that.

#### Baghdad Architecture Before the Ottoman Conquest:

Based on that, the architectural features of Baghdad before the Ottoman era can be summarized as follows:

#### 1. Type of Plan:

The type of plan prevailing in Baghdadi architecture is **Hypostyle**, and it is clear from the re-drawing and the re-imagination in both studies of **Herzfeld** and **Creswell** and as in the re-imagination in the study of **Jawad & Sousse**, 1966 for the first mosque built in (The Round City Of Baghdad) was built next to the palace in the middle of Baghdad (it was expanded later to the north within the Palace). It consists of two courts and two hypostyle Halls (Jawad, Sousse, 1966, P.7-13). The remnants of the Great Mosque and the Mosque of Abu Dalaf in Samarra describe that its plan was hypostyle (Al- Ameed رابع), 1976, P.188) as **Jami Qumriya**, which dates back to the end of the Abbasid period, is hypostyle (Salman & others, 1982, P.205). There is no conclusive evidence on the use of the dome above the "mihrab" (place of praying of Al-Imam), this period witness emergence of (Iwan plan) in the architecture of schools, such as the Mustansiriya school (Al-Janabi, 1983, P.73) and Al-madrasa al-mirjaniya from the **Jalairid** era (Ibid, P.113).

#### 2. Structural System:

The structural system in Mesopotamia since ancient times depended on Load Bearing walls and Vaults which were based on a simple construction material, brick, and even the columns were built in the shape of pillars of bricks (Ibid, P.201). The arch and pointed vault appeared in the Abbasid era (Ibid, P.225-233). Also in that era, the muqarnas element was widely used (Ibid, P.235).

3. The dome:

It is known that the dome appeared as a construction architectural element in Mesopotamia since ancient times and then its use was developed through the Persian Byzantine ages. There is no evidence about its use in Mosques, on the contrary, the study of (Bloom, 1993) shows that the dome in the beginning was a sign of authority and was used in palaces and the most famous example is Qubbat Al-khaddra (Green dome) in the Caliphate palace in Baghdad. Then the dome moved on to be used in Tombs (turbe) to demonstrate the power and authority of the person buried, and then used in Tomb Architecture for religious figures.

There is no clear idea of the form of those domes that were used in the Early Abbasid era. Then conical Muqarnas domes appeared at the end of the Abbasid period and appears in one of the paintings of the painter Matrakci Nasuh, (P2) who accompanied Suleiman the Magnificent in his campaign to Baghdad. Several domes with the conical Muqarnas form, which dominated the urban scene of the city at that time beside some small semi-circular domes. It's difficult to know if those domes belong to mosques or tombs.

#### 4. architectural elements:

Architecture in Baghdad know pointed and graded arches of doors and windows at this time. Plenty of palaces and schools intensively use the Iwan's with pointed arches. The forms of the minarets were of circular section with a balcony based on muqarnas with a pointed small dome at the top, its body adorned with bricks ornaments. Some minarets that remained from the Abbasid age: the minarets of Jami Al-khaffafin (1184), Sheikh Maroof Mosque (1215), Jami Qumriya (1228), and suq- Al-Ghazl (1279) and from the Jalairid age, the minaret of Mirjan mosque (1356) (Al-Anni, 1994, p.59).

#### 5. Decoration and ornamentation:

The common way to decorate classic Iraqi architecture is either carving on brick or manipulating the manner of arranging the brick with geometric shapes. The decoration techniques of that time were also widely known as stucco carving techniques. The themes of decoration – as known in Islamic art – are geometric, plants, and calligraphy. Also glazing bricks was well-known since the ancient times in Iraq (Al-Janabi, 1983, P.241).

#### CASE STUDY: THREE MOSQUES IN BAGHDAD:

The research here deals with three of the most important heritage buildings remaining in Baghdad from the Ottoman period, about which much was mentioned of the possibility of attributing them to Mimar Sinan during his early period of work with Sultan Suleiman during his campaign to conquer Baghdad or his late period during the reign of Sultan Selim II. The research tries here to provide a documentary database for the research community interested in the subject on the one hand and trying to explore the concepts of the effect of the inherited local Iraqi architecture on Sinan's ideas and its interaction with (the other architecture) through these three important Baghdadi works, which our research will analyze through the five properties that are adopting as a conceptual framework upon which the research in the study of these works is based.

First work: Abu Hanifa Mosque and The Tomb (The Greatest Imam)

• There was a tomb, mosque and school for Abu Hanifa since the Seljuk era in

1066 AH (Al-Adhami, 1960, P.28) and (Salman & others, 1982, P.133)

- The legal sources agree that **Suleiman** the magnificent, after conquering Baghdad in 1534, gave orders to rebuild the mosque and the tomb because they had been demolished during the Safavid conquest of Baghdad.
- The mosque had been vandalized again during the new invasion of Baghdad by the Safavid at the beginning of the seventeenth century, and later Baghdad was subsequently recaptured from the Safavids by Sultan Murad IV in 1638 and was ordered to reconstruct the building (Youssef, 1982, P.459), (Al-Adhami,P.29).
- The mosque witnessed reconstruction and addition by an order of Sultan Mehmed IV in 1681 (Salman& other, 1982, P.133).
- In 1871, the mosque witnessed reconstruction and expansion by Sultan Abdul Aziz 's orders. (Adhami, P.30) (Youssef, P.459).
- Sultan Abdul Hameed II ordered to reconstruct the building in 1902 (Youssef, P.460) (Salman & others, 1982, P.133).
- An external colonnade (Revak) was added in 1948, implemented by The Ministry of Awqaf and Religious Affairs (Al-Adhami<sup>1</sup>, P.35), which indicates a shift toward a modern architectural form.
- Another Renewal was happening in 1959 (Al-Adhami<sup>1</sup>, P.36) under the guidance of the King of Morocco, Mohammed V (Salman & others, P.137), inside the mosque and the tomb was ornamented by a Moroccan plaster inscription which changed the elements of the building and gave him a different personality
- The last renewal of the mosque was in 1996, where the external colonnade (Revak) have been rebuilt with bricks with Baghdadi Iwan's (see P3,D2)

From each of the above, we notice that the mosque was exposed to many changes, making it difficult for any researcher to find the effect of Mimar Sinan on it. As appears from the context of the historical texts that the injury suffered during the second Safavid invasion was so great, it required an entire reconstruction in 1638 by Sultan Murad IV.

(Despite the frequent narratives that support the contribution of Mimar Sinan to the construction of the shrine and the Abu Hanifa mosque, the research will exclude it from analyzing the architectural characteristics and building the conceptual framework for research as it has undergone a lot of change, addition and reconstruction, which calls into question the purity of many of its current features).

Second work: Abdul-Qadir Al-Jailany mosque and tomb:

- The place of the tomb was basically the school in which the sheik taught and later he was buried and still later a conical muqarnas dome was built above him, the building was destroyed during the invasion of the first Safavid (Salman & others, 1982, P.126) (Al-Janabi, 1985, P.305) (Jaylani,1994, P.11) (Al-Samarrai, 1994, P.106). (see P4)
- The above sources agree that **Suleiman the Magnificent** give his order to rebuild the tomb and to build a large mosque beside him in 1534, and (Al-Jailany study, 1994) indicates that the mosque and the tomb had been

finished in 1535.

- Historians differ on the date of completion of the huge dome of the mosque as being done at the same time or the work continuing for a long time later. During the reign of several Ottoman governors for Baghdad, the two studies (Al-Jailany, p.62) and (Al-Samarrai .P.106) discussed this subject (who based their research on the sources and historical documents which were contradictory in some dates with the inscriptions around the mosque). Al-Jailany confirms that the architect of the Dome is Sinan, (Al-Samarrai, p.107) denies that, saying it may overlap with the name of the governor **Sinan**, who ruled Baghdad and completed supervision on the construction of the mosque in 1586 while (Youssef ,1982) confirms that it was Sinan who built the dome (Youssef, 1982, P465).
- The eastern minaret is the only work since the time of the Ottomans and it belonged to the Jalaired era, being built in 1398 (Al-Ani, 1992, P.68) (see P5).
- The sources state that the mosque and the tomb were at risk of sabotage during the second Safavid invasion, while the Safavids were unable to demolish the dome of the mosque because of its magnitude and durability (Jaylani, 1994, P.62) and Sultan Murad IV rebuilt the mosque and the tomb in 1638.
- Lehdar built a new colonnade (revak) round the mosque and the tomb in 1664 (Salman & others, 1982, P.126) (Al-Jailany, 1994, P.74).
- Several buildings were built around the courtyard and were under the consecutive works of refurbishment and restoration which is discussed in the Al-Jailany and Samarrai studies in detail. (see D3)
- At the ninetieth of twentieth century under the orders of the authorities the mosque and the tomb were renewed completely, the interior walls were covered with colorful marble and the large dome was covered with white marble to maintain its white shape that it was covered with stucco so it was known to the public as the white dome (Al-Jailany, 1994, P.53) (see P6, P8).

From all of the above, what draws the attention of the research here is the great dome of the mosque, which many historians claimed that it was built by Sinan, so those who mentioned that the governor of Baghdad (Sinan Pasha), who followed, completed it in 1586.

This means it was also within Mimar Sinan's time when he was chief architect of the Sultanate and was responsible for any construction in the cities of the Sultanate as well as sending builders and supervising them.(Aktur, 1987, P.99). Now we will leave a historical investigation to specialists and future research may help to study the Turkish documents and sources so the matter would be clarified better. Depending on the approach which was introduced and the properties of the conceptual framework – which the research inferred in the previous section –the following is a comparative analysis of this mosque (in its original form) with the architectural properties of each of the pre-Ottoman Baghdadi architecture and with Sinan architecture:

#### Type of plan:

The Mosque is characterized by a square shape of the prayer hall's interior

dimensions measuring 22.8m on each side (Al- Samarrai, 1994, P.109) (see D4), which is covered with a single dome. If we compare it with the ancient architecture of Baghdad we do not find any precedent, and this calls for dismissing the idea that Baghdad architects choose this new form entirely on the style of the city's mosques and the likelihood that this new shape was ordered by the Sultan to give this important work new Ottoman identity. Also, the type of central Dome plan is the ideal shape of Ottoman mosque architecture (Goodwin, 1973, P.200). Since both mosques of Sultan Byzet II in Edirne 1488, and Sultan Selim I in Istanbul in 1522 are of this kind, and were built before Sinan, **Goodwin** thought that Mimar Sinan contributed (at the beginning of his career) of building the mosque of Sultan Selim I.

#### Structural System:

There are differences in the attribution of the dome in Al-Jailany mosque from its former equivalents (Bayezit II, and Selim I mosques) which depends on the large "pendentives " to convert the square to the circle of the dome, and it depends on the construction of huge stone arches. The Al-Jailany dome has been converted from the square into the octagonal form by squinches which is similar to the Oriental way that depends on a load-bearing brick wall system and as the former mosques contains "buttresses" with multiple windows on the bottom of the dome to support it, the Al -Jaylani dome is based on the conversion of the square to the octagon and then to hexadecimal to support the dome.

This unique dome is different from the domes of the other Ottoman domes as it is built with bricks and stucco and uses squinches to support the dome, which is different from the oriental domes of Persia since it does not contain a drum and it is like Ottoman Empire domes in the presence of four windows with the main axes within the dome itself and all This is due to the architect Sinan, who was interested in studying the other provinces' buildings and had experimented with these methods to build this dome. (see P7)

The diameter of the dome is 22 m, which puts the building as one of the few Sultanate buildings that have not reached this diameter, only the mosques of Istanbul and Edirne. (see T1)

Thus, the importance of the diameter of Al-Jailany mosque dome is recognized, (as it is attributed to architect Sinan), it represents the first great dome built in 1535 prior to his assumption as chief architect of the Sultanate 1538 (Goodwin, 1973, P.20).

The importance of Baghdad city to the Ottoman sultans has been demonstrated, there were no other Domes Built, neither in Syria (Kafescioglo, 1999), nor Egypt (Behrens Abouseif, 1989, P.158) with the exception of the Muhammad Ali Pasha Mosque in the Castle, which took on the Ottoman Empire, and an American architect has been tasked to design the mosque (Ibid, P.165).

Also shown is the importance of the date of building Al-Jailany mosque. It was built by Sinan in 1535 as his first large and distinguished scale work, tasked by the Sultan, and not as many sources as the Hasrew Pasa Mosque in Aleppo, built by Sinan in 1539 (Goodwin.1973, P.200).

Above, it can highlight the importance of Al-Jailany's huge scale Dome of 22 m to the architect Sinan as the first significant work attributed to him, and that his use of materials and innovative technologies requires researchers in the history of his work to take a real pause and re-consider it, in terms of assessing the evolution of Ottoman architecture on the one hand and Iraqi Architecture

on the other.

Third Work: Muratiye Mosque:

- Murat Pasha was ordered to construct the mosque in the era of Sultan Selim II in 1570 (Al- Kusairy, 1981, P.21) (Youssef, 1982, P.549) (Salman & others, 1982, P.235)
- The mosque underwent maintenance and renovation in 1889 (Al-Kusairy<sup>I</sup>, 1981, P.31)
- The Sultan Abdul Hameed II ordered the reconstruction of the mosque after cracks were discovered between the years 1901-1903 (see P9)
- The sources stated that the reconstruction and maintenance did not affect the original design or decorative elements. (Salman & others, 1982, P.235) (Al- Kusairy, 1982, P.35). Most of those sources omit the attribution of these mosques to any architect, although they agree on the dates of construction and restoration, except for (Mahfouz study 1985) which is attributed to architect Sinan (Mahfouz, 1985, P.97).
- The construction of the mosque in 1570 by Sinan means that he had worked in the position of chief architect of the sultanate by that time for more than 30 years. The important point in the history of this mosque is that it is the first new mosque built during the Ottoman era as a whole (as the work conducted on the Abu Hanifa and Al-Jailany mosques were re-building projects) and does not have any mention of building a new mosque on a new site before.
- The research would conduct architectural analysis of the building by comparing its properties with architectural characteristics of each of architecture before and after the Ottoman conquest with Ottoman architecture in Turkey.
- This mosque is characterized by its normal scale: the diameter of the dome is about ten meters. This mosque belongs to the style of mosques with a central dome with two side aisles roofed with three small domes, the center of which is larger in diameter than the other two domes. (see D5), and fronted by (Revak) surmounted by five domes, so it resembles some of the mosques in Turkey before Sinan. It also looks like the Rustam Pasha Mosque (1563) in Istanbul and the Mihrimah Sultan Mosque in Istanbul (1548) in its plan and the distribution of domes (see D6).

#### Type of Plan:

This is due to the use of prepared drawings because of the huge volume of work in the cities of the empire, all of which must be supervised by the architect himself: he visits the site, and arranges a proper design, then sends it with one of his trainers on hand and whom he trusts, and then the architect supervises the workflow from Istanbul (Goodwin, 1973, P.291) (Aktur, 1987, P.103). This has become the model which represents (archetype) the process in which most of the mosques of Baghdad were built, such as the Ahmetiye Mosque (1796) (Hameed, 2000, P.340) and the Hyder Khanah Mosque (1823) (Naqshbandi, 1973, P.246) this model has emerged in some mosques in Damascus, such as the Governor Sinan Pasha Mosque and the Mosque of Darwish Pasha (Kalesci Oglu, 1999, P.90).

#### Structural System:

The mosque was built with bricks, except for the four marble pillars (which were

brought in from northern Iraq), and the square under the dome is converted to an octagon by arches that sit between the column and the load bearing wall, with buttresses. These load bearing walls are characterized by being (working) like (dotted) buttresses to carry the domes, while the rest of the wall (which is less thick) enabled the placement of large windows. This feature makes us compare them with what was characterized by the geniality of Sinan's works, who is characterized by *deleting everything that is excessive in the structural system, and daring to reduce the size of elements in the structural system.* (Goodwin, 1973, P.200) (Ozgules, 2005). This courage and genius were not repeated in the works of Ottoman Architecture after Sinan, as well as in the mosques of Baghdad, though it followed the same type of plan as the Murattiye Mosque in terms of distributing spaces and domes, but it was characterized by the great size of its brick pillars, and the thickness of walls and small windows. (see D7)

#### The Dome:

The dome is very similar – with a different scale – to the dome of Al-Jailani Mosque, which was analyzed before, that it is a semi-circular, flat – but its end is not tapered – dome that sits on 'squinches', and there are four windows under the dome which are located on the main axes and the dome has no drum (see P12) as well as the rest of the small domes are of the same type but without windows. The rest of the Baghdad mosques that followed have used a bulbous dome style with drums which are filled with windows and covered with colored tiles called 'Qashani', and these domes indeed consisted of a double dome.

#### architectural and decorative elements:

The mosque is characterized by the appearance which resemble Baghdad local Architecture from the preceding ages as to the form of the "Iwan" and forms of the opining and ways of distributing decorative lines and their techniques concerning the form of the "minaret". Sinan was known for his respect for the traditions of local architecture of the regions and his dependence on local craftsmen and builders for the implementation details (Goodwin, 1973, P.257).

#### Space and Lighting:

This mosque remained distinct from the rest of the mosques in Baghdad – which were built later (according to the same style) – in terms of its beautiful

proportions and its fluency of spaces,

and distinguish its lightweight construction and daring and innovation (Kuran, 1987. P.79) while the rest of mosques in Baghdad, "Because of its huge pillars, the space inside the prayer hall appears dispersed and fragmented and isolated from the side spaces (see P12, P13). the lightness of the structural system in Muratiye Mosque led to enlarge the size of windows and the fluency of lighting gives more lightness to the structural system and helps to create spiritual atmosphere, (one of the most important characteristics of Ottoman architecture, which emerged the formula forms in the works of Sinan) (Snyder, 2000, P.238).

#### **CONCLUSIONS**

1. Research has proven that both the Muratiye Mosque and the Dome of Al-Jailany were designed by Mimar Sinan by logical argument and systematic analysis of the architecture of both works and comparing them with the distinctive architectural properties of the work of Sinan, without dependency on the conflicting historical rratives of the various archeological research.

2. The findings and concluded conceptual framework can be used in the future to analyze the different architectures at different times and different building types.

3. This research shows the comprehension of Sinan and his benefit from many trips (through participation in the campaigns with the Janissary Corps from the Balkans to Iran) and his understanding of the architectural achievements of different Eastern and Western civilizations, and his intelligent way to dealing with these (now) landmarks and trying to develop them according to their cultural environment and their own material and technical skills, with special emphasis on his experience in the cultural interaction with the Abbasid cultural heritage (especially that the Ottoman Empire was still in the process of forming its Special Cultural Character ).

4. The importance of these mosques lies in the fact that they reflect an original style (Archetype) on which the mosques of Baghdad were later built (such as Alwaziir mosque (1599), and Al- Ahmetye (1796), Alfathel (1793), and Al-Haydar Khana (1823)), and despite the fact that these mosques belong to the Ottoman classical style, (in their Spatial Design, and their Structural System) but the intelligent use of local building materials such as bricks and plaster and architectural elements make these works of architecture belong to the Baghdad Local Architecture, and – we believe – there are two main reasons: the first one is the use of local craftsmen and builders and the second is the desire of Sinan and the authorities (whether in Baghdad or Istanbul) to respect the uniqueness of Baghdad and its image as a religious and cultural symbol in the Islamic imagination (especially for non-Arab Muslims).

5. These mosques remained distinct from the rest of the mosques in Baghdad – which were built later (according to the same style) – in terms of beautiful proportions and their fluency of spaces. We missed this feeling in the mosques that followed, which had been lost for those daring to deal with the openings and the thickness of walls and columns (and therefore the flow of internal space and the amount of natural light within it). This marks the unique genius of Sinan, and the failure of the subsequent architects to match it.

This research summary raises a final vision of how the interaction of Mimar Sinan and his interpretation of past civilizations' achievements and how he developed the 'Other' cultural achievement within a deep understanding of the requirements of the local environment, and his development of these works to establish an architecture and urban scene, which confirms the spirit of the emerging Ottoman Empire, while his personal interpretation and dialogue with classical Abbasid architecture made another dimension in which he confirmed an attempt to resolve Baghdad local traditions with a spirit of contemporary design accordance with the Ottoman Central Dome style, which was customized with the local materials and methods of construction and ornaments, to produce both innovative architecture and architecture befitting the capital of the Abbasid Caliphate.

#### visual material:

	Mosque	Year of construction	Location	Diameter of thedome(M)	Page N. 1973 in Goodwin
Before	Byzet ii	1488	Edirne	20.5	128
Sinan	Fateh	Rebuild 1509	Istanbul	26	146
	Byzet ii	1522	Istanbul	17.5	169
	Selim i		Istanbul	24.5	184
Works of	Sehzade	1548	Istanbul	19	209
Sinan	Sulaymaniye	1557	Istanbul	26.5	237
	Mihrimah	1550	Istanbul	20	255
	Selimiye	1575	Edirne	31	262
After Sinan	Sultan Ahmet	1626	Istanbul	23.5	346
	Nuruosmaniye	1755	Istanbul	24	382

Table -1- The largest Domes in Ottoman Architecture



P1: Zumurud Khatun Turbe at the (photo on end 19th century) D1: Plan of: Zumurud Khatun Turbe



P2: Baghdad as it is During the Campaigns of Suleyman (paintings from Matrakci Nasuh 1537)



P3: Mosque and Turbe of Abu-Hanifa( from 1919) D2: Plan of Mosque and Turbe of Abu-Hanifa



Al-Jailany mosque aerial view (from 1890)



P4: Mosque and Turbe of Al-Jailany at the beginning of 20th century



D3: Plan of Al-Jailany Mosque and Turbe (prepared by researcher)



P5: Al-Jailany Mosque Southern

P6: Al-Jailany Mosque Western minaret built in 1877 , minaret built in 1398 (photo by researchers)



P7: Al-Jailany Mosque Eastern elevation



D4: Plan of Al-Jailany Dome (photo by researchers)



P8: Interior of Al-Jailany Mosque (photo by researchers)



P9: Al-Muratye Mosque in beginning 20th century



D5: Plan of Al- Muratiye Mosque-Baghdad-1570 D6: Plan of Rustam Pasha Mosque - Istanbul1563



P11: minaret of Muratiye Mosque (photo by researchers). P10: Interior of Muratiye Mosque (photo by researchers)



P12: Eastern elevation of Al-Ahmetiye

P13: Enterior of Al-Ahmetiye Mosque Mosque (photo by researchers) (photo by researchers)



D7: Plan of Al-Ahmetiye Mosque

#### NOTE:

- 1. The parts transferred from Baghdad was a board of porphyry marble in the colonnade (Revak) of the entrance and two Rose windows in the (qibla) wall (Goodwin, 1971, P.228)
- 2. Researchers familiar with English and Arabic literature only, without Turkish
- 3. Mentioned in this context that the researchers tried to obtain any schemes from Al-Jailany innovation and Restoration project office or consultants of the project, but they stated that most of these schemes lost during the 2003 war, as most architects, (supervisors of the project) had traveled outside the country after the war.

**يوسف، شريف**: تاريخ في العمارة العراقية في مختلف العصور، دار الرشيد، بغداد 1982

<mark>سلمان، عيسى وآخرون:</mark> العمارات العربية االسالمية في العراق، ج1، ج2، دار الرشيد، بغداد 1982

**الجنابي، د.طارق جواد** : العمارة العراقية 1914-1256، في حضارة العراق ،مجلد 10 ، دار الحرية للطباعة ، بغداد 1985

**العظمي، هاشم** : تاريخ جامع الشيخ عبد القادر الكيالني ومدرسته العلمية ، مطبعة االزهر ،بغداد 1991،

**العظمي، هاشم** : تاريخ جامع الامام الاعظم، مطبعة االزهر، بغداد، 1960

**الكيالني، عبد الرحمن المحض**: تاريخ جامع الشيخ عبد القادر الكيالني، دار الشؤون الثقافية العامة*،*بغداد، 1994

**العزاوي، عباس**: تاريخ العراق بين احتلالين، ج4، العهد العثماني الاول، شركة التجارة والطباعة المحدودة، بغداد،1949 سري

الآلوسي ، محمود شكري : تاريخ مساجد بغداد ،تحقيق ، بهجت الأثري، طبعة المجمع العلمي العراقي 2005،

**محفوظ، د.حسين عل**ي: تطور المعمار سنان ، في: مجلة المهندسون، سنة1،عدد 8، نقابة المهندسين العراقية ،بغداد، تشرين اول 1985

النقشبندي، أسامة ناصر: جامع الحيدر خانة عمارته وموضعه في: مجلة سومر،مجلد 29،مديرية األثار العامة,بغداد، 1973

**جواد، مصطفى وسوسة ، احمد**: مدينة المنصور وجامعها في: مجلة سومر ،مجلد 22، مديرية الآثار العامة ، بغداد ،1966

<mark>حميد ،عبد العزيز</mark>: دراسة للمسجدين الجامعين األحمدي واآلصفية ببغداد، في: مجلة سومر، الملجد 50، الهيئة العامة الآثار والتراث، بغداد،2000-1999

**القصيري، اعتماد يوسف** : مساجد بغداد في العهد العثماني، اطروحة دكتوراه، قسم الآثار االسالمية، كلية الآثار، جامعة القاهرة، القاهرة 1981،

في العهد العثماني، اطروحة دكتوراه ،قسم اآلثار ،كلية : قباب بغداد

**السامرائي، إسماعيل محمود**، جامعة بغداد الآداب ,بغداد، 1994 سيديد بيريديد برويديد برويديد برويديد برويديد

العاني، علاء الدين أحمد :مآذن مدينة السالم 1027-994 هـ) 1802-1498(م)، إطروحة دكتوراه، قسم الأثار، جامعة بغداد ، بغداد، 1992

**العميد ، د.طاهر مظفر** : العمارة العباسية في سامراء ، وزارة االعالم، بغداد، 1976 Goodwin ,Godfrey: A History of Ottoman Architecture, Thames and Hudson ,London,1971

Kuran, Aptullah: The Mosque in Early Ottoman Architecture , The University of Chicago Press, Chicago & London, 1968

Hoag, John D. : Islamic Architecture, Harry N. Abrams, Icn, Publishers, new Work, 1977

**Oleq** : The Formation of Islamic Art , Yale University Press,New Haven & London,1973

Raymond, Andre : The Great Arab Cities in the 16th- 18th Centuries, The new York University Press, New York, 1984

**Graber, Oley** : The Meaning of Sinan's Architecture, in: Constructing the Study of Islamic Art. Vol. ii , Ashgate Puplishing Lmtd., Hampshire,2006

Saoud, Rabah ; Sinan : A Great Ottoman Architect and Urban Designer , Foundation of Science, Technology, and Civilization , Manchester ,2007

Gunger, I. H. : The Dome in Sinan's Works ,in : Environmental Design , Vol(1-2) ,I.E.D.R.C. , 1987

Bloom, Jonathan : The Qabbat Al-Khadra and the lconography of Highs , in: Arts Orientals,vol.23, Dep. Of the History of Art ,University of Michigan,1993

Ozgules, Muzaffer: Sinan`s Sculptural Architecture in Istanbul, Karisrute, Germany, 2008

Behrens- Abouseif , Doris: Islamic Architecture in Cairo, E.J. Brill, Leiden of New York.1989

**Snyder,Alison B.** : Transformations , Reading ,and Visions of the Ottoman Mosque , in: A Historical Archaeology of the Ottoman Empire, Plenum Publishes, New York,2000

Cooperson,Michael : Baghdad in Rhetoric and Narrative , in :Muarnas ,Vol (xii), E. J. Brill , Leiden of New York.1996

Kuban,Dogan : The Style of Sinan`s Domed Structures, in: Muqarnas , Vol. iv, E.J. Brill , Leiden , 1987

Kafescioglu, Qigdem : "In the Image of Rum" Ottoman Architectural Patronage, in sixteenth – century Alleppo and Damascus m in : Muqarnas , vol (xvi) ,E. J.Brill, Leiden, 1999

Necipoglu- Kafadar, Gulru: The Sulemaniye Complex in Istanbul : An Interpretation, in: Muqarnas , vol (iii) ,E. J.Brill, Leiden, 1985 Freely, John & Burelli , Augusto Romano : Sinan , Architect of Sulayman the Magnificent , Thames & Hudson, London,1992

Imber, Colin : The Ottoman Empire, 1300-1650 the structure of Power , Polgrave Mecemillan, Hampshire, 2002

Al-Janabi, Tariq Jawad : Studies in Mediaeval Iraqi Architecture, State Organization of Antiquities & Heritage, Baghdad, 1983

Aktur, Sevgi: Mimar Sinan and the Building Policies of the Ottoman State in : Environmental Design, Vol(1-2) , Islamic Environmental Research Center, 1987

Papadopoulo , Alexander: Islamic & Muslim Art , translated by : Robert Wolf, Harry N. Abrams m Inc. Publishers, New York.

Michell , George : Architecture of the Islamic World , Thames and Hudson , London,1987

Aslan apa, Oktay : Turkish Art and Architecture , Faber & Faber, London ,1971

Hillenbrand, Robert : Islamic Architecture :Form , Function, and Meaning, Edinburgh University Press, Edinburgh,1994

Kuran, Aptullah,: Sinan:The Great Old Master of Ottoman Architecture, Ada Press Publishers, Woshington & Istanbul, 1987

www.Archnet.com

www.Gukul.com



# تحویل الکنائس إلی مساجد: مسجد کتشاوة بالجزائر نموذجاً

#### بوسماحة سعيد

أستاذ باحث المدرسة المتعددة العلوم للهندسة المعمارية والعمران، الجزائر فريق البحث USADI-EPAU

### الملخص:

خلفت فـترة الاسـتعمار الفرنـسي بالجزائـر إضافـة الى البنايـات السـكنية والمدنيـة والعسـكرية، مجموعـة مـن أماكـن العبـادة المسـيحية كالكنائـس الـتي تظـل الى حـد الآن تشـهد عـلى حقبـة زمنيـة مـن تاريـخ الجزائـر. بعـد اسـتقلال الجزائـر، سـارعت السـلطات الحكوميـة مدعومـة مـن المواطنـين الجزائريـين الى تأميـم البنايـات الدينيـة كغيرهـا مـن المنشـآت، حيـث حولـت أغلبهـا الى مسـاجد وتـم اسـتغلال البـاق كمتاحـف.

تعد عملية تحويـل الكنائـس ودور العبـادات الأخـرى الى مسـاجد بالنسـبة الى الجزائـر عمليـة ذات أهميـة كبـيرة مـن اجـل إثبـات وتأكيـد الهويـة الإسـلامية للبلـد والـتي حـاول المسـتعمر الفرنـسي جاهـدا لطمسـها بكبـح بنـاء المسـاجد وتحويـل أكثرهـا الى كنائـس وهـدم اغلبهـا. وتشـير الاحصائيـات الرسـمية الجزائريـة الى تحويـل أكـثر مـن سـتمائة بنايـة دينيـة غـير إسـلامية الى مسـاجد بعـد اسـتقلال الجزائـر فيمـا بقـي القليـل منهـا في المـدن الكـبرى كالجزائـر العاصمـة، عنابـة ووهـران يحافـظ الى اليـوم عـلى وظيفتـه.

مـن خـلال هـذا البحـث نسـلط الضـوء عـلى التجريـة الدولـة الجزائريـة المسـتقلة في تحويـل الكنائـس الفرنسـية الى مسـاجد مـن خـلال عـرض ودراسـة مسـجد كتشـاوة بالجزائـر العاصمـة الـذي يعـد مثـالا معماريـا فريـدا حيـث تـم تحويلـه الى كاتدرائيـة القديـس فيليـب في العهـد الفرنـسي، وبعـد ذلـك الى وظيفتـه الأصليـة كمسـجد بعـد الاسـتقلال.

الكلمات المفتاحية: مسجد كتشاوة، كاتدرائية، تحويل وظيفي، الجزائر، الهوية.

#### مقدمة:

كان تحويـل أماكـن العبـادة مـن ديـن إلى آخـر ممارسـة شـائعة عـبر التاريـخ، مرتبطـة بشـكل أسـاسي بالصراعـات بـين طرفـين مـن ديانـات مختلفـة؛ وهكـذا فـإن الاسـتيلاء عـلى أماكـن العبـادة للطـرف الخصـم المهـزوم يبـدو اسـتمرارًا منطقيًـا للنـصر العسـكري وشـكلًا مـن أشـكال تكريـس هيمنـة جماعـة عـلى أخـرى.

الجزائـر، الـتي عرفـت عـبر تاريخهـا العديـد مـن الغـزاة وفـترة طويلـة مـن الاسـتعمار ادت الى صراعـات حـول أماكـن العبـادة، وهـذا بـدءا مـن الاسـتعمار الرومـاني الـذي ولّـد نوعًـا مـن المزيـج بـين المعتقـدات الرومانيـة الى غايـة الاسـتيطان الفرنـسي للجزائـر الـذي بـدأ عـام 1830. حيـث شـكل هـذا الأخـير اضطرابـا حقيقيـا خاصـة مـن الناحيـة الثقافيـة والدينيـة عانـت منـه الجزائـر. اذ كانـت المواجهـة بـين الثقافتـين المختلفتـين عنيفـة بشـكل خـاص في الجزائـر، حيـث مارسـت فرنسـا الاسـتعمار الاسـتيطاني عـلى عكـس سياسـات الحمايـة الـتي مورسـت خـلال نفـس الفـترة في المغـرب وتونـس.

مـع بــدء الاسـتعمار الاسـتيطاني واحتـلال شـمال الجزائــر، لجــأت فرنســا الى انشــاء دور العبــادة للمســتوطنين باختــلاف اديانهــم، إمــا عــن طريــق بنــاء مبــانٍ دينيــة جديــدة أو عــن طريــق تغيـير أماكــن العبــادة الموجــودة في المنطقـة.

وفي هـذه الفئـة الثانيـة، ينـدرج نمـوذج هـذه الدراسـة «مسـجد كتشـاوة»، الـذي تحـول إلى دار عبـادة مسـيحية خـلال السـنوات الأولى مـن الاسـتعمار ليصبـح فيمـا بعـد أول كاتدرائيـة في الجزائـر العاصمـة «كاتدرائيـة سـانت فيليـب».

استغرق تحـول هـذا المبـنى عـدة عقـود ليصبح كاتدرائيـة في حـد ذاتـه، سـواء مـن وجهـة نظـر وظيفيـة أو معماريـة أو زخرفيـة؛ حيـث تضمنـت هـذه العمليـة تدخـلات عـلى المبـنى وتخطيطـه، وذلـك حـتى اسـتقلال الجزائـر عـام ١٩٦٢ واسـترجاع الجزائريـين المسـلمين للمبـنى، الـذي سرعـان مـا حـول إلى مسـجد دون إجـراء تغيـيرات معماريـة كبـيرة عليـه. إن دراسة انتقـال هـذا المبـنى مـن خـلال التحليـل الزمـني لتاريخـه مـن شـأنه أن يحجـب القضايـا الحقيقيـة وتأثـير تطـور هـذا المبـنى بمـرور الوقـت، ويمثـل هـذا التطـور تسلسـلات في حيـاة هـذا المسـجد. وتمثـل هـذه التسلسـلات التدخـلات الرئيسـية الـتي خضـع لهـا المبـنى، بـدءًا مـن إنشـائه كمسـجد الى تحويلـه الى كاتدرائيـة وأخـيرا اسـتعادته لوظيفتـه الاصليـة كمسـجد.

تتضمـن هـذه الدراسـة بالتحليـل تطـور «مسـجد كتشـاوة» خـلال الفـترات التاريخيـة المختلفـة للجزائـر اسـتنادا الى المصـادر العلميـة الموثقـة بالإضافـة إلى الآتـار المعماريـة وهــذا بعـرض حالـت المسـجد الحاليـة وشرح خطـط التدخـلات المختلفـة الـتى خضـع لهـا.

## بناء مسجد كتشاوة:

تعـود تسـمية مسـجد كتشـاوة الى موقعـه عـلى هضبـة الماعـز (بالتركيـة: كتشـاوة)، ولا يـزال التاريـخ الدقيـق لتأسـيس هـذا المسـجد غـير معـروف ولكـن الراجـح انـه بـني قبـل عـام 1612، وهـو التاريـخ الـذي تشـير اليـه احـدى وثائـق القـاضي بوجـود المسـجد<sup>ا</sup>. كمـا تمـت توسـعة المسـجد الكبـير في عـام 1794 في عهـد حسـن باشـا <sup>2</sup>، وهـو مـا تؤكـده كتابـة مؤرخـة بالكرونوجـرام أعـلى مدخـل المبـنى <sup>3</sup>.

من الناحية الانشائية، يعد مسجد كتشاوة ضمن فئة المساجد الفارسية التي تتميز بتوسط المسجد ذو القبة المركزية الكبيرة لفناء واسع محاط بأربعة إيوانات (الإيـوان عبارة عـن غرفة مقببة مفتوحة مـن جانب واحـد) <sup>4</sup>. وهـو مـا يتبـين مـن خـلال مخطط المسجد لرافوازيـه، حيـث يظهـر الرسـم أن قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسـية للمسجد، مربعـة الشـكل تعلوهـا قبـة مركزيـة كبـيرة ذات قاعـدة مثمنة وتحيـط بهـا أروقـة مغطـاة بقبـاب صغـيرة. كمـا ان هيـكل السـقف للمساحة المربعـة تحملـه أعمـدة رخاميـة قويـة تصطـف مـن ثـلاث جهـات مـع ممـرات مقطوعـة بواسـطة حوامـل عريضـة موضوعـة في منتصـف المسـافة مـن أرضيـة الرقـواس. ومـن الناحيـة الجماليـة، تـم تزيـن الفضـاء الداخـلى للمسـجد باللوحـات والنقـوش المختلفـة <sup>5</sup>.

تقـع المئذنـة الأصليـة لمسـجد كتشـاوة في الجـزء الخلفـي مـن الصـف المـزدوج مـن الاروقـة، عـلى جانـب المحـراب وتشـير إلى اتجـاه الكعبـة بمكـة المكرمـة (اتجـاه القبلـة)، وهـذا المبـدأ التخطيطـي أعتمـد عليـه بكـثرة في تميـم المسـاجد القديمـة بتركيـا، ويتوافـق أيضـا مـع مسـاجد المغـرب الأوسـط الـتي بنيـت خـلال الفـترة العثمانيـة. «وتتمـيز مئذنـة مسـجد كتشـاوة مـن الداخـل بزخرفتهـا بنقـوش كبـيرة بأحـرف عربيـة»<sup>6</sup>.

كما اعطى المـؤرخ والكاتـب لوسـيان غولفـين وصفًا عامًـا لهـذا للمبـنى الـذي تـم بنـاؤه «عـلى مخطـط طويـل، حـوالي 20/24 م، ويضـم المسـجد غرفـة الصـلاة مربعـة الشـكل طولهـا 11.50 م، تعلوهـا قبـة مثمنـة واسـعة، مرفوعـة عـلى حنيـات ركنيـة... جميـع الأقـواس، عـلى شـكل حـدوة حصـان مكسـورة، مدعمـة بأعمـدة كبـيرة ذات تيجـان واسـعة»<sup>7</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> KLEIN Henri, Feuillets d'El Djazair, Tome I et II, Ed du Tell, Alger, 2003.

<sup>2</sup> MARÇAIS Georges, Manuel d'art musulman : L'Architecture (Tunisie, Algérie, Maroc, Espagne, Sicile), Vol II, Chap.7-9, Ed Picard, Paris, 1926-1927.

<sup>3</sup> KLEIN Henri, op.cit.

<sup>4</sup> BAYLE.M. Hélène, Qu'est-ce qu'une mosquée ? Institut européen en sciences des religions, Septembre 2007.

<sup>5</sup> Albert DEVOULX, responsable des Domaines, dans KOUMAS Ahmed, NAFAA Chéhrazade, « L'Algérie et son patrimoine », éditions du patrimoine, Paris, 2003.

<sup>6</sup> BERQUE.A, art antique et art musulman en Algérie, dans : cahiers du centenaire de l'Algérie – livret VI, publications du comité national métropolitain du centenaire de l'Algérie, 1930.

<sup>7</sup> GOLVIN Lucien, Le legs des Ottomans dans le domaine artistique en Afrique du Nord, dans : Revue de l'Occident musulman et de la Méditerranée, N°39, 1985



ومـن جانـب الموقـع العمـراني، فقـد كان مسـجد كتشـاوة يحتـل مكانًـا متمـيرًا في المدينـة؛ حيـث يقـع في القصبـة السـفلى بـين المدينـة في الارتفـاع والواجهـة البحريـة للجزائـر العاصمـة بجـوار قـصر حسـن باشـا وعـلى بعـد أمتـار

الشكل **1:** مسجد كتشاوة ، رسم لأمابل رافوازيه ، 1839. (المصدر: جورج مارسي، 1926-1927).

> قليلـة مـن دار عزيـزة. وكانـت تضـم المنطقـة أيضـا «الجنينـة» وهـي دار إقامـة الـداي، إضافـة ال المسـجدين الكبيريـن للمدينـة وهمـا: الجامـع الجديـد والجامـع الكبـير. وكان مسـجد كتشـاوة جـزءا مـن قلـب المدينـة ومـن أرق مسـاجدها؛ وكـرّس بفضـل زخارفـه الفخمـة ومظهـره الضخـم حضـور العمـارة العثمانيـة في الجزائـر العاصمـة.<sup>8</sup>

## التحول الوظيفي الأول لمسجد كتشاوة (من مسجد الى كاتدرائية):

استيلاء الجيـش الفرنـسي عـلى الجزائـر في عـام 1830، نصـت معاهـدة الاستسـلام الـتي بعــد «تـرك الحريـة عـلى مــن الجانــب الفرنــسي وكونــت بورمونــت باشــا حسين الجزائــر وقعها داي لأى مضايقـات»<sup>°</sup>. رض تتعـ لــن الطبقــات، وأن ديانتهــمر، تجارتهــم وصناعتهــم للسـكان مـن جميـع السـلطة الاسـتيطانية عـلى الملكيـات «الحبــوس» (أي الوقفيــة) مــن تغب خـلال اسـتحوذت التشريعــات المتعلقــة بالملكيــة، بحجــة التعــارض مــع المفاهيــمر القانونيــة الفرنســية <sup>١٥</sup>؛ و التشريع الجديد، يتم نقل الوظيفة المساجد القائمة إلى العقيدة الكاثوليكية على غــرار هـذا مـع مسـجد كتشـاوة، أو تدميرهـا في إطـار عمليـات التجديـد كمـا كان الحـال بالنسـبة ما حـدث جد «جنينية». كما تمر تحويل العديد من المساجد الاخرى إلى ثكنـات مس و ىدة» «الس جد لمى الجزائــر فى الاســتدمارية وهكـذا بـدأت السياســة الفرنــسى. للجيــش العاصمــة ومســتودعات زاد إذلال السكان الأصليين هـو احتـلال المبـانى الدينيـة وخاصـة المسـاجد. 1830، ومــا عـام

<sup>8</sup> Nedjari Samir, CONVERSION DES LIEUX DE CULTE A ALGER DU XVIIIEME AU XXEME SIECLE: CAS DE LA MOSQUEE/CATHEDRALE KETCHAOUA, mémoire de master, Paris, 2012.

<sup>9</sup> Louis de BAUDICOUR, La Colonisation de l'Algérie : ses éléments, Ed Jaques Lecoffre, Paris, 1856.

<sup>10</sup> TERRAS Jean, Essai sur les biens habous en Algérie et en Tunisie, Etude de la législation coloniale, Lyon, Impr. du Salut public, 1899, cité dans OULEBSIR Nabila, «Les usages du patrimoine», Éd. La Maison des sciences de l'homme, Paris, 2004





الشكل **2:** 

مسجد كتشاوة قبل تحويله الى كنيسة عام 1832، بعد الطباعة الحجرية بواسطة ليسور وويلد. (المصدر: جورج مارسي، 1926-1927).

الشكل **3:** قاعة الصلاة مسجد كتشاوة قبل 1832 لشارل ديسبريز ، لوحة ممسوحة ضوئيًا بواسطة أرشيفات المكتبة الوطنية في الجزائر. (المصدر: أمال بلالا، 2019).

المرحلة الأولى: أخذ المسجد:

تـمر تحويـل مسـجد كتشـاوة إلى مبـنى مخصـص للعبـادة المسـيحية في مبر مــن ديس 24 1832 ". كان هــذا التحــول مثــتَّيا للجــدل وتنــازع عليــه الجاليــة المســلمة وكذلــك مــن قبــل بعــض معاهــدة مــن معسـكر المحتلـين الجـدد؛ واسـتند هـذا الخـلاف إلى الفقـرة الخامسـة الأحــزاب في استسـلامر الجزائـر في 5 يوليــو 1830، والــتي تنــص عــلى أن «ممارســة الديــن المحمــدى ستبقى عبادته\_م »<sup>12</sup>. صيانــة أماكــن للمسـلمين وتضمــن حـرة

ويعدد دوق روفيغون المحرض الرئيسي للاستيلاء عل مسجد كتشاوة، ولم يكن اختياره لهذا مصادفة ، حيث كان يعلـم انـه يعـد أهـم مـكان للعبـادة الإسـلامية فى المدينـة، وأراد المس التهديــدات، خـلال احتلالـه للمسـجد إظهـار القـوة للسـكان المحليـين<sup>14</sup>. کل ورغــمر روفيغــو مــن تيطان عــل أصر روفيغــو الـدوق لكــن جد والتخـلى عنـه. المى الجزائريــون لىم رفــض أمـرًا باحتـلال المسـجد ڧ 17 ديســمبر 1831، التـالى اليــومر فى وأصـدر، كتشاوة، الفرنـسى عـلى المئذنـة وأمـر أيضـا بإطـلاق قنابـل البطاريـات البريــة والعلــمر ـت الصليـ وتثبب <u>ب</u> والبحرية احتفالا بذلك<sup>15</sup>.

<sup>11</sup> KLEIN.H.op.cit.

<sup>12</sup> Traité de capitulation d'Alger du 5 juillet 1830, dans Nadine GASTALDI, Culte musulman 1839-1905, paris, 2006.

<sup>13</sup> Anne-Jean-Marie-René SAVARY, Duc de Rovigo nommé par CHARLES X le 6 décembre 1831 comme Gouverneur des Possessions Françaises en Afrique.

<sup>14</sup> OULEBSIR Nabila, « Les usages du patrimoine », Éd. de la Maison des sciences de l'homme, Paris, 2004.

<sup>15</sup> Nedjari Samir, op.cit.

ويذكر المؤرخـون المعـاصرون عـلى غـرار فـارون فلوريـان<sup>6</sup> أن القـوات الفرنسـية بـاسرّت الاسـيلاء عـلى مسـجد كتشـاوة في 18 ديسـمبر 1832، حيث حبسـت يومهـا حـوالي أربعـة آلاف مسـلم داخـل المسـجد وبـدأ الهجـوم بنسـف البـاب الرئيـسي بالمتفجـرات واطـلاق بعـض الاعـيرة الناريـة. وأثنـاء الاقتحـام دفعـت القـوات المسـلحة بالمسـلمين إلى المسـجد حيـث اسـتولى عليهـم الذعـر وحاولـوا المقاومـة... وعـثر في المسـجد عـلى عـدد مـن الرجـال نصفهـم مختنقـون وجـرح عـدد آخـر أثنـاء محاولـة مغادرتهـم للمسـجد. وبعدهـا أقحـم الـدوق روفيغـو فرقـة مشـاة داخـل المسـجد خوفـا مـن اسـترجاعه مـن المسـلود في 24 ديسـمبر 1832، بأسـبوع بمناسـبة عيـد الميـلاد في 24 ديسـمبر 1832.

#### المرحلة الثانية: تخصيص المسجد للعبادة المسيحية:

تمت الترتيبات داخل المسجد كتشاوة القديم بإعادة تنظيمه من أجل تكييفه مع العبادة الكاثوليكية، من خلال تركيب أثاث جديد دون الاستغناء عن استغلال القديم، كما كان الحال مع حوض الوضوء الذي تم تحويله إلى حوض للمعمودية، وتم استعمال بعض أجزاء المنبر القديم لبناء منبر آخر يتناسب مع الديانة النصرانية. إضافة الى بعض الإيماءات الرمزية مثل نصب تمثال للسيدة العذراء في المحراب الذي كان يشير سابقًا إلى اتجاه القبلة. كما تم تركيب عام 1840 م صليب على القبة الرئيسية للمسجد<sup>81</sup>.

ويحسب وصف آبي بارجاس للكنيسة في عام 1832، فإنه « باستئناء الـرواق الـشرقي، يوجـد فـوق كل رواق، مـدرج مخصص للسيدات بـه درابزيـن خشـبي مـن الأعمـال الفنيـة للغايـة. ومـكان محجـوز للحاكـم وعائلتـه الذيـن يمكنهـم الذهـاب إلى هنـاك مبـاشرة مـن القـص المجـاور للمبـنى. كما تـم اضافـة الخزانـات هنـا وهنـاك عـلى طـول الجـدران؛ تتميز الأبـواب بألـواح ملحقـة، كل منهـا بلـون مختلـف. الجوانـب الداخليـة للكنيسـة مغطـاة، حـتى ارتفـاع المدرجـات، ملحقـة، كل منهـا بلـون مختلـف. الجوانـب الداخليـة للكنيسـة مغطـاة، حـتى ارتفـاع المدرجـات، ببـلاط البورسـلين الأبيـض والأزرق ذو التأثـير الفريـد للغايـة. المنـبر، المتـكئ عـلى عمـود، مزيـن أثنـاء كل صلاة، تـم نصب تمثـال للسيدة العـدراء. عـلى بعـد خطـوات قليلـة مـن هـذا الأخـير، أثـاء كل صلاة، تـم نصب تمثـال للسيدة العـدراء. عـلى بعـد خطـوات قليلـة مـن هـذا الأخـير، نجـد المذبح الرئيـسي المعـد مـن عـدة أنـواع مـن الرخـام النفيـس والـذي يتناغـم ثرائـه مع جمـال هـذا المـكان. أكـثر مـا يلفـت الانتبـاه عنـد دخـول هـذه الكنيسـة هـي النقـوش الضخمـة الـي زيـن مهـذا المـكان. أكـثر مـا يلفـت الانتبـاه عنـد دخـول هـذه الكنيسـة هـي النقـوش الضخمـة الـي زيـن مـن القـرآن «<sup>وا</sup>.

بـصرف النظـر عـن التحسـينات القليلـة الـتي تـم إجراؤهـا، فـإن مبـنى الكنيسـة الجديـدة بقـي يحافـظ عـلى آثـار المسـجد القديـم بأعمدتـه المزينـة وزخارفـه النباتيـة والنقـوش القرآنيـة عـلى جميـع الجـدران.

#### المرحلة الثالثة: التحويل الى كاتدرائية:

بـدأ بنـاء كاتدرائيـة سـانت فيليـب في موقـع مسـجد كتشـاوة السـابق في عـام 1845 بعـد أعمـال الهـدم الـتي بـدأت في عـام 1844؛ وتـأتي هـذه الأعمـال بعـد تعيـين المونسـنيور دوبـوش أسـقفًا في الجزائـر العاصمـة عـام 1838؛ حيـث طلـب هـذا الأخـير بنـاء كنيسـة جديـدة تكـون كاتدرائيـة الجزائـر العاصمـة. لكـن السـلطات القائمـة في الجزائـر، والـتي تولـت تمويـل الكنيسـة في الجزائـر

<sup>16</sup> JULIEN Charles André, Histoire de l'Algérie contemporaine, Vol I, Presse universitaires de France, Paris, 1964.

Déclaration du baron Pichon, intendant civil de la Régence, cité dans : JULIEN Charles
André, Histoire de l'Algérie contemporaine, Vol I, Presse universitaires de France, Paris, 1964.
Nedjari Samir, op.cit.

<sup>19</sup> L'abbé Bargès, « notice sur la cathédrale d'Alger en 1839 », dans le journal asiatique, troisième série, Tome XI, l'imprimerie royale, Paris, 1841.

بســبب الكونكــورد، قــررت تغيــير اســتغلال المبــنى القديــمر وتوســيعه.<sup>20</sup>

كانت مشاريع تحويـل المبـنى قـد بـدأت بالفعـل في السـنوات الـتي أعقبـت تحويلـه في عـام 1832، ولا سـيما مـن قبـل المهنـدس المعمـاري للمبـاني المدنيـة بيـير أوغسـت جياوتشـاين الـذي قـدم «مـشروع تحويـل وترميـم في منتصف ثلاثينيـات القـرن التاسع عـشر<sup>يات</sup> ، هـذا المـسروع اسـتؤنف في عـام 1839 مـن قبـل المهنـدس المعمـاري أمابـل رافوازييـه في إطـار الاستكشـاف العلمي للجزائـر ، هـذا الأخـير أجـري مسـحًا للمكان واقـترح ترميـم المبـني<sup>22</sup>. تمـت مباسرة ألاشـغال عـلى التـوالي مـن قبـل المهندسين المعماريـين الأبرشـيات هـارو رومـان، جـان بابتيسـت فـيرود (1884-1881) وحـل محلـه جـان أوجـين فروماجـاو المعـين مـن قبـل كبـير المهندسين المعماريـين في وزارة المسـتعمرات المبـاني الأبرشـية في الجزائـر.

تـم توسـيع الكنيسـة بشـكل كبـير حيـث تـم هدمهـا بالكامـل تقريبًـا وإعـادة بنائهـا لتحتـل حـوالي أربعـة أضعـاف سـطح المسـجد القديـم، والـذي كان يقتـصر عـلى مسـاحة جوقـة الكاتدرائيـة في نهايـة العمـل، وقـد تـم تجهيزهـا بـ «درج ضخـم يطـل عـلى السـاحة وبرجـين للأجـراس» <sup>23</sup>.

تعطـل مـشروع تحويـل المسـجد القديـم عـدة مـرات بسـبب مشـاكل اسـتقرار المبـنى قيـد الإنشـاء، وارتبطـت هـذه المشـاكل بعـدم اسـتقرار الأرض عـلى جانـب شـارع ديـوان، ومـن ثـم وجـود دعامـات في الحجـر المقطـوع عـلى طـول الطريـق. طـول الجـدار بالكامـل عـلى هـذا الجانـب؛ بعـد مشـاكل عـدم اسـتقرار الأرض هـذه، تـم إجـراء مسـوحات و «تـم العثـور عـلى فسيفسـاء مشـيرة للاهتمـام تمثـل رؤوس الحيوانـات وأيضًـا رصائـع ... هـذه الفسيفسـاء، الـتي لا يـزال جـزء



#### الشكل **4:**

مشروع استكمال واجهة كاتدرائية القديس فيليب، لوحة مائية لألبرت بالو ، الجزائر العاصمة سنة 1886. (المصدر: كوماس أحمد، نافع شهرزاد، 2003.)

<sup>20</sup> Nedjari Samir, op.cit.

<sup>21</sup> OULEBSIR Nabila, op.cit

<sup>22</sup> OULEBSIR Nabila, op.cit

<sup>23</sup> KOUMAS Ahmed, NAFAA Chéhrazade, « L'Algérie et son patrimoine », éditions du patrimoine, Paris, 2003.

منهـا تحـت أساسـات الكاتدرائيـة، نُسـبت إلى الحمامـات الرومانيـة القديمـة «<sup>2</sup>

أثنــاء الأشــغال، احتلــت 1845 إلى 1860، وفي نوتـردامر ــة کنیں عـامر مــن الكاتدرائيــة بناء ـتمر واسـ مؤقتًا الجزائــر25 كاتدرائيــة ناحبية مدينــة مــکان ( الس ﺎبق بيتش جد فيكتــوار دي ومــن ين ) نهايـة القـرن التاسـع عـشر، وفي عـام 1886 معالجــة الواجهــة يتــم الانتهــاء مــن أخـرى، لـمر حتى ألـبرت فاشـلة. مقترحــات الــذي بالــو تنفيــذه، تـمر المعمـاري المهنــدس اقــتراح اعتمــد عـدة بعـد العمـارة الجانبيـين البرجين فكــرة الكاتدرائيــة الممــيز المســتوحاة الواجهــة هـو توى عـلى مــن قلعــة الناصر القاهـرة. فى ـد جد مــآذن غـرار ä. المشرقي ىلى \_\_\_\_ محم

\_اري بأس بأكملــه . \_ى المب تش فقـد للكاتدرائيــة، المعمـارى ط النم ىيد ت جاذ ومــن الرومانية-البيزنطيــة إلى الن اط L ڊرې الـ Ł مــن مختلفة، ىة هندم آنم ين يمــزج القــرن ائدة الس (Néo-Mauresque) بدايــة الجزائــر في الجديــدة المغاربيــة العه ولـد في ارة التاريخ الآثـار العشريـن. ىية. رد ä قائه ċ الكاتدرائيــة إدراج ت 1908 c وفي ò . ي اســتقلال الجزائـ لمدىنــة ككاتدرائيــة بوظيفتها فيلي انت ä. کند تحتفيظ وبقيـت ŝ ٦ جهـة أخـرى، اســتعادة المبــنى الأصليــة كمى لوظيفتــه تاريــخ 1962 الجزائــر حد. ومــن وهــو عـام القلـب المقـدس الجديـدة الـتي بنيـت عـام 1956 لتحتـل مـكان كاتدرائيـة کنیســة اختيـار فقد تـم هــذا. يومنا الى المدينــة





على اليسار ، الحالة الأصلية للمسجد، على اليمين، المسجد بعد تحويله الى كاتدرائية إضافة الى استحداث الطرق وساحة ايفيتشي. (المصدر: أمال بلالا، 2018.)

<sup>24</sup> KLEIN.H, op.cit.

<sup>25</sup> Nedjari Samir, op.cit.

## التحول الوظيفي الثاني لمسجد كتشاوة (من كاتدرائية الى مسجد):

بعد 130 عامًا من الاحتـلال الفرنـسي للجزائـر وسـبع سـنوات مـن حـرب التحريـر الـتي خاضهـا الجزائريـون مـن أجـل اسـترجاع سـيادة البلـد، انتهـت بشـكل رسـمي بعـد اقـتراع تقريـر المصـير في 1 يوليـو 1962، والـذي صـوت خلالـه أغلبيـة الشـعب الجزائـري لصالـح اسـتقلال الجزائـر، واعترفـت فرنسـا رسمياً باسـتقلال الجزائـر في 4 يوليـو <sup>26</sup>1962. بئ الأشـهر الـيخ تلـت ذلـك، تـم سريعـا تحويـل كاتدرائيـة سـانت فيليـب إلى المسـلمين وأصبحـت مـرة أخـرى مسـجد كتشـاوة (نظـرا للأحـداث الكـبرى الـتي مـرت بهـا العاصمـة خـلال هـذه الفـترة لـم يتـم التمكـن مـن تحديـد التاريـخ الدقيـق للتحـول، لكـن يمكـن الجـزم أن تحويـل كاتدرائيـة سـانت فيليـب إلى مسـجد تـم بين يوليـو 1962 وديسـمبر مـن نفـس العـام، بالمـوازاة مـع ترقيـة كنيسـة القلـب المقـدس إلى رتبـة كاتدرائيـة مدينـة الجزائـر).

يـروي الأب جــان بيـير هــنري، أبرشـية الجزائـر العاصمــة، حادثـة اســترجاع المبــنى عــلى أنــه: «في اليــوم التــالي للاســتقلال، اجتــاح أهــل الجزائـر الكاتدرائيــة وطالبــوا بإعادتهـا إلى عبــادة المســلمين. وأعقبــت ذلــك المفاوضــات، حــتى أصبـح مسـجدًا مـرة أخــرى في تشريـن الثــاني (نوفمـبر) 1962 «<sup>27</sup>.

منـذ أن اسـتعاد المبـنى وظيفتـه الاصليـة كمسـجد، لـم تخضـع كاتدرائيـة سـان فيليـب السـابقة لتعديـلات معماريـة كبـيرة؛ باسـتثناء تغيـير الأئـاث الداخـلي وأفسـحت كـراسي الكنيسـة القديمـة المجـال لسـجاد المسـجد، واسـتعاد المنـبر القديـم مكانـه في قاعـة الصـلاة ووظيفتـه الأصليـة بعـد أن عمـل كمنـبر للكاتدرائيـة لمـدة 130 عامًـا. وتـم أيضـا إزالـة الزخـارف وجميـع الإشـارات إلى المسـيحية، وغـيرت كذلـك الصلبـان المتدليـة لأبـراج الكاتدرائيـة القديمـة والقبـة المركزيـة بأهلـة القمـر.

التحدي الحقيقي لعملية إعادة شكل ووظيفة المسجد كان تطويـر المحـراب الـذي يتجـه إليه المؤمنـون أثناء الصـلاة والـذي يجـب بالـضرورة أن يكـون موجهًا نحـو مكـة، أي نحـو الـشرق في حالـة مدينـة الجزائـر. في أغلـب المخططـات النموذجيـة للمسـاجد، يتـم اسـتحداث المدخـل الى قاعـة الصـلاة عـلى الجانـب المقابـل للمحـراب، وهـو مـا يسـمح للمصلـين بـأن يجـدوا أنفسهم متجهـين مباشرة نحـو مكـة وكدلـك لتيسـير التـداول والحركـة داخـل قاعـة الصـلاة حيث لا يحـق للمسـلم التخطي بـين صفـوف المصلـين وقـت الصـلاة. ومـع ذلـك، فـإن مدخـل كاتدرائيـة سـانت فيليـب القديمـة يقع عـلى الجـدار الـشرق للمبـنى أي عـلى جـدار القبلـة، مما دفـع السـلاا فيليـب القديمـة يقع عـلى الجـدار الـشرق للمبـنى أي عـلى جـدار القبلـة، مما دفـع السـلطات الدينيـة إلى تتبيت جـدار معـزول عنـد المدخـل، حيـث تـم اسـتحداث محـراب جديـد للمسـجد. وبهـذا، يعتـبر التصميم الداخـلي لمسـجد كتشـاوة فريـدًا، حيث يتعـين عـلى المـرء الالتفاف حـول الحائـط الدينيـة إلى لتبيت جـدار معـزول عنـد المدخـل، حيـث تـم اسـتحداث محـراب جديـد للمسـجد. وبهـذا، يعتـبر التصميم الداخـلي لمسـجد كتشـاوة فريـدًا، حيـث يتعـين عـلى المـرء الالتفاف حـول الحائـط الدينيـة إلى لتبيت مـدار معـزول عنـد المدخل، حيـث تـم اسـتحداث محـراب جديـد للمسـجد. عند مدخـل المسـجد، وأخـذ الممـرات عـلى جانـي قاعـة الصـلاة للانضمام إلى الخـط الخلفي للمصـل. وهـو مـا يثبت الى حـد بعيـد أن التصميـم الداخلي للمبـنى القائـم لـم يكـن لمسـجد. الغـري مـن للمسـجد، مما يلـزم المصلـين بعبـور المسـجد بأكملـه للوصـوا إليـه ثـم العـزم المـما الغـري مـن للمسـد، مما يلـزم المصلـين بعبـور المسـجد بأكملـه للوصـوا إليـه ثـم العـرة إلى العـري مـن للمسـدا، مـد مـدا الـمامـين بعـور المـمـجد أكملـه الوضـوة عـل الجانـب الشـمالي الغـري مـن المـد مـه مـد الـرة المـمـين بعـور المـمـجد بأكمـه الوصـوا إليـه ثـم العـرة إلى

<sup>26</sup> Journal officiel France, 04 juillet 1962, P6483.

<sup>27</sup> Reportage, « Ketchaoua : mosquée d'Alger », revue TDC, Diffusion Lundi 2 avril 2001 sur La Cinquième, Conception Hervé Pernot, Auteur-Réalisateur Mehdi Zergoun.

<sup>28</sup> Nedjari Samir, op.cit





الشكل **6:** مسجد كتشاوة ، تفاصيل الأبراج ، الجزائر العاصمة ، 2009. (المصدر: تصوير عماري رضا، 2009.)

الشكل **7:** واجهة مسجد كتشاوة بعد آخر ترميم وافتتاحه سنة 2018. (المصدر:www.aa.com.tr، 2022)

خضع المبنى الـدي يشهد عـلى تعاقـب أربعـة قـرون مـن تاريـخ الجزائـر للعديـد مـن عمليـات الترميـم الحديثـة والـتي لـم تؤثـر كثـيرا عـلى شـكل عمارتـه، وقـد اقتـصرت هـذه العمليـات عـلى تقويـة وتعزيـز المبـنى والـتي تمـت عـلى أجـزاء مختلفـة بسـبب مشـاكل عـدم اسـتقرار الأرضيـة. وانطلقـت عمليـة الترميـم الأخـيرة في عـام 2008، وهـذا في أعقـاب زلـزال عـام 2003 الـذي ضرب المناطـق المحيطـة بالجزائـر العاصمـة، والـذي عـانى خلالـه مسـجد كتشـاوة حيـث لحقـت أضرار كبـيرة بالأبـراج الـتي كانـت مهـددة بالانهيـار وكان التحـدي الكبـير هـو ضمـان اسـتقرار البنـاء بتعزيـز هيكلـه.

خــلال أعمــال الترميـم، ظـل المسـجد مغلقًـا أمـام الجمهـور، الى غايــة إتمـام الأشـغال بـه وإعــادة افتتاحـه رسـميا في يــوم الاثنــين 09 ابريــل مــن عــام 2018، أســندت الأشـغال الى الوكالـة التركيــة للتنســيق والتعــاون (TIKA)، بــاشراك الــشركات الجزائريــة المتخصصـة في الآثـار.

## ملخص عمليات التغيير والتكييف على مسجد كتشاوة:

يعتـبر المخطـط الأصـلى لمسـجد كتشـاوة قبـل تحويلـه الى كنيسـة والـذى يتمـيز بمسـاحته المركزيـة المربعـة تعلوهـا قبـة مثمنـة الاضـلاع، تصميمـا جديـدا مسـتوحى مـن عمـارة المسـاجد شـمال التركية خلال نفس الفترة الزمنية مقارنة بالمساجد المحلية أو حتى تلك المنتشرة في افريقيـا. وهــو مـا يمكــن تفسـيره برغبــة الــداي ممثــلا عــن السـلطات العثمانيــة وضـع البصمــة العمـارة الجزائريـة مـن خـلال اعتمـاد النمـط العثمـانى فى انشـاء المبـانى عـلى الجديــدة. التركيــة مـع احتـلال الجزائـر سـنة 1830 وتنـازل الاتـراك عـن مسـجد كتشـاوة لصالـح القائـد العـام للج «الديــنى» كمســتودع للقــوات الفرنســية المحتلــة، رغــمر تــم اســتغلال المبــنى الفرنــسى، معارضــة لم تـشر ومقاومــة الســكان المحليــين لهــذا القــرار. ودامر ذلــك حــوالى ســنتين مــن الزمــن حيــث وجـود تغيـيرات مسـتحدثة عـلى المبـنى خـلال هـذه المـدة. الى الدراسـات

بعدهـا تقـرر تحويـل مسـجد كتشـاوة الى كنيسـة، كمرحلـة أولى، ومـن أجـل ذلـك تـم احـداث بعـض التغيـيرات الخفيفـة عـلى البنايـة بغيـة تكييفهـا مـع الوظيفـة الجديـدة، وأعلـن رسـميا عـن افتتاحهـا يــوم 24 ديسـمبر مـن عـام 1832. ومـن مجمـل مـا تـم اسـتحداثه نذكـر:

• تركيب أثاث جديد بالإضافة الى استغلال أثاث المسجد.

• تحويـل ميضـأة المسـجد الموجـودة عنـد المدخـل عـلى جانـب شـارع **ديفـأن** الى جـرن المعموديـة حيـث يتمـيز بمنحوتاتـه الـتي يهيمـن عليهـا الشـكل الهـلالي.

- •كمـا اسـتخدم المنحــدر الرخامـي وبــرج المنــبر في بنــاء منصـة الوعــظ للكنيســة، وتــم عــرض وعــاء خــبز القربــان عــلى الطاولـة الــتي تدعـم المقعــد الرخامـي للإمـام والمزيــن بأعمــدة ملتويــة ومغطــاة بالجــزع.
- •وأضيفـت كذلـك بعـض الاشـارات الرمزيـة، مثـل تمثـال للسـيدة العـذراء في المحـراب، الـذي كان يشـير سـابقاً إلى اتجـاه القبلـة.

كمرحلـة ثانيـة في احــداث التغيـيرات عـلى مســجد كتشـاوة، يعتــبر تغيـير اتجـاه الصـلاة التعديـل الرئيـسي الـذي تــم اسـتحداثه عـلى المبــى والــذي أثـر بشـكل كبـير عـلى تنظيمـه المجـالي. كمـا يمكننـا أن نلخـص التغيـيرات الأخـرى كالتـالي:

- اسـتحداث المذبـح في الاتجـاه المعاكـس لجـدار القبلـة، وذلـك بإعـادة اسـتخدام المنضـدة الرخاميـة الـتي وضـع عليهـا كـرسي الإمـام.
- •وبنـاءً عـلى طلـب المارشـال **بوجـأود**، تـم وضـع صليـب عـلى البنايـة، ويمكننـا أيضـا أن نـرى فيـه ثقبًـا عـلى مسـتوى المحـراب، والـذي أصبـح بـاب الوصـول إلى الكنيسـة مـن فضـاء الأسـقفية.
- •وبهـذا، أصبح المبـنى يوضح بشـكل مثـالي الوظيفيـة المزدوجـة للمسـاجد الـتي تـم تحويلهـا خـلال هـذه الفـترة إلى كنائـس. لا يبـدو أن هـذه الكنائـس الهجينـة الـتي تتمـيز بعمارتهـا وزخارفهـا الإسـلامية أثـرت عـلى المصليـين في الكنيسـة، حيـث تـم الاحتفـاظ بالآيـات القرآنيـة المنقوشـة بأحـرف كبـيرة وكذلـك مختلـف الزخـارف الداخليـة للمسـجد الأصـلي .
- وبمناسبة احتفـالات عيـد الفصـح لعـام 1833، قدمـت الملكـة **ماري-أميلي** الأواني المقدسـة للكنيسـة الجديـدة وأول أثـواب الكهنـة كمـا تـبرع البابـا **غريغـوري** السـادس عـشر للكنيسـة الجديـدة بلوحـة **لكاراتشي،** تمثـل في الديانـة المسـيحية انتقـال العــذراء، وكذلـك كأس ذهــى محـاط بالجواهـر ومزخـرف بالديك(رمـز اليقظـة)<sup>2</sup>.

وفي مرحلة أخـرى، قـررت السـلطات الفرنسية أخـيرا الهـدم الـكلي للمسـجد وبنـاء كاتدرائيـة كبـير في نفـس المـكان. حيـث أزيلـت القبـة الرئيسـية وكـذا الأروقـة الشرقيـة والغرييـة، وتـم توسـيع المبـنى في كلا الاتجاهـين عـلى جانـب الأسـقفية واسـتحداث الأبـراج. وتشـير آخـر أعمـال الترميـم عـلى المبـنى، أن جـزءا مـن الجـدار المجـاور لقـصر حسـين باشـا عثمـاني الأصـل. تـم توسـيع الكاتدرائيـة بشـكل كبـير لتحتـل حـوالي أربـع أضعـاف سـطح المسـجد القديـم، وتـم الكاتدرائيـة رائيلية بشكل كبـير م ضخـم يحـده مـن كل جـان بـرج ويطـل عـلى مـكان الأسـقفية بغيـة تـدارك الاختـلاف الكبـير في مسـتوى الأرض.

مع استخدام أعمدة المنبر وحوض الوضوء للمسجد القديم وكذلك أعمدة معبد **جوبيتر** الأولمبي المستعادة من موقع شرشال الروماني القديم، وأخيرا بناء الأبراج المستوحاة من العمارة الإسلامية، تظهر الكاتدرائية أخيرا الى حد ما بمزيج من الأنماط بين الطراز الروماني البيزنطي الى الإسلامي العثماني. كما أن الأعمدة الجديدة هي في الغالب نسخة عن الأصلية. وتجدر الإشارة الى ان هذا المزج بين الأنماط المعمارية المختلفة يعد بداية ظهور نمط معماري جديد في الجزائر ذو ميول شرقي وهو: الأسلوب المغاري الجديد أو ما يعرف بنمط جونارت (جوالرت هو الحاكم العام الذي أمر باستخدام الطراز المعماري المحلي في

<sup>29</sup> Charles-André Julien, Histoire de l'Algérie contemporaine, vol. I, Presse universitaires de France, Paris, 1964, p. 91.

المبـاني العامـة) حيـث انتـشر عـلى نطـاق واسـع في بدايـة القـرن العشريـن.3

حافظـت الكاتدرائيـة عـلى شـكلها ووظيفتهـا الى غايـة اسـتقلال الجزائـر يـوم 05 جويليـة 1962، وهـو نفـس تاريـخ إعـادة تحويلهـا الى وظيفتهـا الأصليـة كمسـجد. منـذ ذلـك التاريـخ لـم تطـراً تغيـيرات كبـيرة عـلى المبـنى باسـتثناء بعـض الترميمـات وتكييـف مبـنى الكاتدرائيـة مـع المتطلبـات الوظيفيـة للمسـجد، كاسـتحداث المحـراب وإزالـة الإشـارات الرمزيـة الـتي لهـا علاقـة بالديانـة ا لمسـيحية .

## الخاتمة:

رافقـت تحـولات دور العبـادة في الجزائـر خـلال القرنـين التاسـع عــشر والعشريـن جميـع الاضطرابـات التاريخيـة الــتي مـرت بهـا المدينـة والبـلاد بشـكل عـام، منــذ فــترة الحمايـة العثمانيـة في الجزائـر، تليهـا فــترة الاســتعمار الفرنــسي. بعــد اســتقلال البـلاد عـام 1962، عانـت دور العبـادة مـن تذبـذب مـيزان القــوى بــين الطوائـف المختلفـة وانتماءاتهـا الدينيـة.

التدخـلات عـلى هـذه الأماكـن المقدسـة ليسـت صدفـة، فهـي تلامـس الرمـوز الدينيـة، وتعكـس مـدى ارتبـاط المجتمـع بدينـه. في الجزائـر في عـام 1832 وعـام 1962، كان مسـجد / كاتدرائيـة كتشـاوة هـو الهـدف مـن عمليـات التحويـل هـذه، بالتأكيـد لاحتياجـات الاسـتخدام الديـني، ولكـن بشـكل أسـاسي الأهميـة الرمزيـة لاسـتيلاء المسـتعمر عـلى مـكان عبـادة رئيـسي يثبـت بـه جانبـا مـن بسـط السـيطرة.

مـن خــلال تحويـل مسـجد كتشـاوة إلى كنيسـة في عـام 1832 وتحويلـه المعمـاري مـن عـام 1845 حـتى نهايـة القـرن التاسـع عـشر، يمكننـا ملاحظـة تغيـير عمـق مسـجد كتشـاوة القديـم، مـن خــلال التحـول الـذي أدى إلى محـو معظـم آثـار المبـنى القديـم، بإعطـاء الكاتدرائيـة الجديـدة أسـلوباً معماريًـا ذو ميـول شرقي.

ومع تحويـل كاتدرائيـة سـان فيليـب إلى مسـجد خـلال صيـف عـام 1962، تـم إعـادة تهيئـة المـكان ليسـتقبل المصلـين المسـلمين مـن جديـد، وينسـجم مـع الوظيفـة الجديـدة. يتمتـع المبـنى حاليًـا بالحمايـة حيـث يرمـم المسـجد كلمـا دعـت الـضرورة الى ذلـك عـلى غـرار آخـر عمليـة صيانـة شـهدها البنـاء ودامـت حـوالي عـشر سـنوات.

<sup>30</sup> Amel Bellala, « Sur les traces de la première cathédrale d'Alger », Livraisons de l'histoire de l'architecture [En ligne], 38 | 2019, mis en ligne le 02 janvier 2021.
1. Albert DEVOULX, responsable des Domaines, dans KOUMAS Ahmed, NAFAA Chéhrazade, « L'Algérie et son patrimoine », éditions du patrimoine, Paris, 2003.

2. Amel Bellala, « Sur les traces de la première cathédrale d'Alger », Livraisons de l'histoire de l'architecture [En ligne], 38 l 2019, mis en ligne le 02 janvier 2021

3. Amel Bellala, Essai de restitution de la mosquée Ketchawa 1794-1840, thèse de magistère, LVAP, EPAU, 2018.

 Anne-Jean-Marie-René SAVARY, Duc de Rovigo nommé par CHARLES X le 6 décembre 1831 comme Gouverneur des Possessions Françaises en Afrique.

5. Bayle Marie-Hélène, Qu'est-ce qu'une mosquée ? Institut européen en sciences des religions, Septembre 2007.

6. BERQUE.A, art antique et art musulman en Algérie, dans : cahiers du centenaire de l'Algérie – livret VI, publications du comité national métropolitain du centenaire de l'Algérie, 1930.

7. Charles-André Julien, Histoire de l'Algérie contemporaine, vol. I, Presse universitaires de France, Paris, 1964.

8. Déclaration du baron Pichon, intendant civil de la Régence, cité dans : JULIEN Charles André, Histoire de l'Algérie contemporaine, Vol I, Presse universitaires de France, Paris, 1964.

9. GOLVIN Lucien, Le legs des Ottomans dans le domaine artistique en Afrique du Nord, dans : Revue de l'Occident musulman et de la Méditerranée, N°39, 1985

10. Journal officiel France, 04 juillet 1962, P6483.

11. JULIEN Charles André, Histoire de l'Algérie contemporaine, Vol I, Presse universitaires de France, Paris, 1964.

12. KLEIN Henri, Feuillets d'El Djazair, Tome I et II, Ed du Tell, Alger, 2003.

13. KOUMAS Ahmed, NAFAA Chéhrazade, « L'Algérie et son patrimoine », éditions du patrimoine, Paris, 2003.

14. L'abbé Bargès, « notice sur la cathédrale d'Alger en 1839 », dans le journal asiatique, troisième série, Tome XI, l'imprimerie royale, Paris, 1841.

15. Louis de BAUDICOUR, La Colonisation de l'Algérie : ses éléments, Ed Jaques Le coffre, Paris, 1856.

16. MARÇAIS Georges, Manuel d'art musulman : L'Architecture (Tunisie, Algérie, Maroc, Espagne, Sicile), Vol II, Chap.7-9, Ed Picard, Paris, 1926-1927.

17. Nadia Oulebsir, Les usages du patrimoine. Monuments, musées et politique coloniale en Algérie (1830-1930), éditions de la Maison des sciences de l'homme, Paris, 2004.

18. Nedjari Samir, CONVERSION DES LIEUX DE CULTE A ALGER DU XVIIIEME AU XXEME SIECLE : CAS DE LA MOSQUEE/CATHEDRALE KETCHAOUA, mémoire de master, Paris, 2012.

19. TERRAS Jean, Essai sur les biens habous en Algérie et en Tunisie, Etude de la législation coloniale, Lyon, Impr. du Salut public, 1899, cité dans OULEBSIR Nabila, « Les usages du patrimoine », Éd. La Maison des sciences de l'homme, Paris, 2004.

20. Traité de capitulation d'Alger du 5 juillet 1830, dans Nadine GASTALDI, Culte musulman 1839-1905, paris, 2006.



# أغراض النقوش الكتابية التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى بحماة

سلام الجيجكلي جامعة الإمام عبد الرحمن بن فيصل - الدمام

## الملخص:

يحتـوي الجامع الأعـلى الكبـير في حمـاة عـلى عـددٍ مـن النقـوش الزخرفيـة والكتابيـة التاريخيـة بعـددٍ مـن اللغـات فضـلاً عـن اللغـة العربيـة، يحـصر البحـث النصـوص العربيـة التاريخيـة في الجامـع بنـاءً عـلى مواقـع تواجدهـا ضمنـه، أهدافهـا والحقبـات التاريخيـة المنتميـة إليهـا، كمـا يحلـل أهدافهـا والأغـراض مـن تواجدهـا. توصـل البحـث للعديـد مـن النتائـج أهمهـا الـدور الإعلامـي للجامـع كمنـبر للتواصـل ونـشر المراسـيم والقوانـين ممـا يحمـل صفـةً دينيـة ومرجعيـةً رسـمية شفافة بـين الحـكام وبـين أفـراد الشـعب. يمثـل البحـث بحـد ذاتـه دعـوة للاهتمـام بتوثيـق جميع المعالـم الأثريـة والكتابـات الـتي تحتويهـا بـأدق تفاصيلهـا وصفـاً ورسـماً وتصويـراً بحيث تتـم حمايـة المعلومـات التاريخيـة الـتي تحملهـا في حـال تعرضـت أصـول الكتابـات إلى أخرار كلية أو جزئيـة.

الكلمات المفتاحية: الجامع الأعلى، الجامع الكبير، حماة، كتابة، نقش.

#### **Abstract:**

The Great Mosque of Hama includes within it a number of both decorative and written historical inscriptions in several languages along with Arabic. This paper classifies the historical Arabic texts within the mosque on several bases; such as their locations, subjects and time periods. It also analyzes their objectives and the purpose of existence. One of the important results of this study is the media role played by the Great Mosque as a platform for communication and publicity, carrying the role of being an official yet a clear reference between rulers and people, along with its original religious role. The research recommends documenting historical scripts accurately using all possible means in order to keep the information which they carry safe for next generations even if the actual monument got completely destroyed or partially damaged.

Keywords: Great Moaque, Hama, Inscription, Script, Upper Mosque.

## 1. مقدمة - الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة ونقوشه التاريخية العربية

طالما كانـت المسـاجد الجامعـة تـؤدي وظائفاً هامـة عـلى أصعـدةٍ مختلفـة؛ تعليميـة، إعلاميـة، إنسـانية، سياسـية واجتماعيـة وغيرهـا ... فضـلاً عـن وظيفتهـا الأساسـية كفـراغٍ مخصص لإقامـة الصلـوات الخمـس. يرصـد البحـث جـزءاً مـن هـذه الوظائـف المختلفـة في الجامـع الأعـلى الكبـير بمدينـة حمـاة في الجمهوريـة العربيـة السـورية كمثـالٍ عـلى مسـجدٍ جامـع خـدم المجتمـع المسـلم في مدينـة حمـاة منـذ دخلهـا الفتـح الإسـلامي وحـتى اليـوم. يعتمـد البحـث عـلى رصـد الكتابـات العربيـة التاريخيـة المنقوشـة عـلى العنـاصر المعماريـة ضمـن الجامـع الأعـلى بحمـاة وتحليلهـا بنـاءً على الأعـراض الـتي ترمـي إليهـا وذلـك للتعـرف عـلى نـوع الرسـائل الـتي تحملهـا تلـك النقـوش ليكـون الجامـع وسـيلةً لنقلهـا أو لنشرهـا.

تـم عمـل دراسـة مهمـة وثقـت نقـوش الجامـع مـن قبـل كامـل شـحادة بعنـوان: الجامـع الأعـلى الكبـير بحمـاة (1976م)، وقـد اسـتند إليهـا البحـث بشكلٍ كامـل في نقـل نصـوص الكتابـات العربيـة حيـث خـسر الجامـع جـزءاً منهـا بعـد أن هدمـت أجـزاءً كبـيرة مـن بنيانـه، وزالـت مفروشـاته الخشـبية بالكامـل في ثمانينـات القـرن المـاضي<sup>1</sup> (20 2009، 2009)، <sub>تقهر (الصوبة ٥١) موقـع الجامع الأمل علم 1986م. إضافـةً إلى صعوبـة الوصـول إلى جميـع النصـوص في الوقـت الراهـن حيـث الجلم المعـض منهـا في أماكـن مغلقـة عـلى الـزوار. هـذا البحـث يتمـيز عـن الدراسـة السـابقة في تحليلـه للنصـوص وتصنيفهـا وفقـاً لمواقـع تواجدهـا ولأغراضهـا، عوضـاً عـن الاكتفـاء بتوثيقهـا وجمعهـا. إضافـةً إلى اهتمامـه بالنقـوش العربيـة فقـط بينمـا شـملت الدراسـة السـابقة جميـع النصـوص الموجـودة في الجامـع.</sub>



#### صورة **01:**

موقع الجامع الأعلى الكبير، التقطها: Bernard O'Kane, 1988 المصدر: (O'Kane, 2009, 220)

### 1. 1. لمحة تاريخية عن الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة

طالما كان الموقـع الحـالي للجامـع الأعـلى مركـز مدينـة حمـاة الديـني عـلى مـر العصـور؛ ففـي البـدء أنـشئ معبـداً خـلال الفـترة الواقعـة بـين القرنـين 7-5 ق.م. عنـد بدايـات القـرن 4 م تـم تحويلـه إلى كنيسـة عرفـت باسـم (كنيسـة يوحنـا المعمـدان)<sup>2</sup>، غـير أنـه أعيـد معبـداً وثنيـاً للإلـه (باخـوس)<sup>3</sup> عـام 362م، ثـم كنيسـةً مجـدداً عـام 363م لتحمـل لاحقـاً اسـم (كنيسـة يوحنـا ذهـى الفـم)<sup>4</sup> (نحـاس،

1 أعيد بناء الجامع في التسعينات من القرن الماضي، كما تمت صناعة نماذج مشابهة للعناصر الخشبية الأصلية.

2 يوحنا المعمدان/ النبي يحيى بن زكريا (John the Baptist): شخصية مقدسة لدى المسيحية والإسلام والصابئة والبهائية. بحسب المعتقدين الإسلامي والمسيحي فهو نبي وابنُ للنبي زكريا <sub>عليه السلام</sub>، وهو من قام بتعميد المسيح بحسب المعتقد المسيحى.

3 الإله باخوس/ ديونيسيوس (Dionysus/ Bacchus): أحد رموز الميثولوجيا الإغريقية؛ يمثّل إله الخمر.

4 يوحنا ذهبي الفم (John Chrysostom): قس وكاتب مسيحي ولد بأنطاكية، شغل منصب بطريرك القسطنطينية ولقب (فم الذهب) لفصاحته. يعتبر قديساً لدى جميع الطوائف المسيحية. عاش 347–407م. 2007، 37). عـام 15هـ/ 636م فتحـت حمـاة صلحـاً عـلى يـد أبي عبيـدة ابـن الجـراح<sup>5</sup> <sub>رغي لله عنه</sub> وكان شرط الصلـح: «جعـل الكنيسـة العظمـى جامعـاً» (أبـو الفـداء، 1958، 1/ 109). وبهـذا بـات جامـع مدينـة حمـاة الكبـير.

يقــع الجامــع الأعـلى الكبــير في (حــى المدينــة) جنــوب (قلعــة حمــاة)<sup>6</sup> عـلى الضفـة الغربيــة مــن نهــر العـاصي،<sup>7</sup> وحمـل لقـب (الأعـلى) لتفريقـه عـن (الجامـع النـوري)<sup>8</sup> الـذي بـنى عقبـه عـلى العديــد أدنى منــه (شــحادة، 1969، 100). يحــوي الجامــع تظهـر (الصـورة 02) موقــع الجامـع في مدينــة أقدمها كتابات الآثــار والكتابــات الــتى تعــود إلى العصــور التاريخيــة الــتى أربعــة عـلى بهــا؛ مــرّ أحجـار بازلتيــة<sup>9</sup> تعــود إلى العهــد الحــثى<sup>10</sup> تــم نقلهـا إلى (متحــف إسـطنبول الأثـري)<sup>11</sup> 1872مر عـامر 5). وكتابتان باللغة اليونانية؛ يقدر 5-6مر القــرن إلى تعـود أقدمهمــا أن (الجيجــكلى، 2014، 1/ 1976، 196)، بينما الأخرى منقوشة على قوس النوافــذ إحــدى (شــحادة، عـامر ä. وهـ إلى العصـور؛ 38). إضافـةً إلى مجموعـة مـن الكتابـات العربيـة الـتى تعـود (نحـاس، 2007، 595مر الأيــوبي والمملــوکي. الزنــك،



صورة **20:** موقع الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة. المصدر: Google Earth، تاريخ الاسترجاع: 2020/07/16م.

#### 1. 2. أهمية الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة

5 أبو عبيدة عامر بن الجراح: أحد كبار الصحابة من السابقين للإسلام والمبشرين بالجنة، لقبه (أمين الأمة). ولد 42ق.هـ/ 582م. هاجر إلى الحبشة، قاد معارك في عهد النبي ﷺ، عيّن قائداً عاماً لجيوش فتح الشام، توفي (بطاعون عمواس) 18هـ

6 قلعة حماة: تقع وسط حماة فوق تل طبيعي على الضفة الغربية لنهر العاصي. تحوي آثاراً تعود إلى الألف 5ق.م. تعرضت للعديد من عمليات الترميم حتى قام (تيمورلنك) بهدمها عام 1258م.

7 نهر العاصي (Orontes): ينبع من (سهل اللبوة) بمنطقة (البقاع) بلبنان، ويصب في (البحر الأبيض المتوسط) عند خليج (السويدية) مروراً بحمص وحماة وسهل الغاب، طوله 571 كلم. تعزى تسميته إلى اتجاهه من الجنوب إلى الشمال مخالفاً طبيعة أنهار المنطقة، أو لكونه عصئ الورود.

8 الجامع النوري/ حماة: أحد أهم جوامع حماة الأثرية، يقع في محلة (باب الناعورة) بمنطقة (الكيلانية)، يطل على نهر العاصي من ضفته الشرقية ويرتبط بثلاثة نواعير؛ (الجعبرية)، (الطيارة) و(الكيلانية). بناه (نور الدين زنكي) موضع (دير قزما) عام 558ه/ 1162م وبجواره بيمارستان.

9 البازلت (Basalt): صخر بركاني أسود اللون. يتميز بثقل وزنه وصلابته الشديدة وخشونة ملمسه.

10 الحثيون (Hittites): أقوام هندو-أوروبيين سكنوا آسيا الصغرى وبلاد الشام منذ الألف 3 ق.م. ازدهرت ممالكهم خلال 2000–1200 ق.م. حيث أنهوا سلالة بابل الأولى وحكم الميتانيية، وأسسوا دولاً منها دولة قوية شمال سورية 1450–1200ق.م. استخدموا الكتابات المسمارية والهيروغليفية الحثية.

11 متحف إسطنبول الأثري (Eminönü): يقع في منطقة (إمينونو Eminönü) قرب قصر (طوب كابی Topkapı Sarayı)، أنشئ عام 1891م. يضم حوالي مليون قطعة أثرية. يمثل الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة أحد أقدم المساجد الجامعة تاريخياً، حيث استمر مسجداً جامعاً منذ فتح المدينة في مطلع العهد العمري<sup>12</sup> وحى اليوم، وهو مثال هام على إعادة توظيف المباني إلى مساجد إذ كان أول كنيسة يتم تحويلها إلى جامع في الإسلام (شحادة، 1969، 100). يندرج مخطط الجامع تحت النمط العربي للمساجد،<sup>13</sup> والمكون من ثلاثية أساسية: الحرم، والصحن محاطاً بأروقة معمدة. يوضح الشكر المساجد،<sup>10</sup> والمكون من ثلاثية هذا النمط استمراراً للمسجد النبوي في المدينة (14, 2008, 47)، وكان هو النمط السائد في المساجد الجامعة لبلاد الشام، وعلى هذا النمط بني لاحقاً الجامع الأموي بدمشق<sup>14</sup> (عقيلي، 2015، 64). ويتضح من المدخل المغلق للمعبد الوثي، الواقع في الجدار الشرق أن فراغ الحرم، ومن المدخل المغلق للكنيسة الواقع في الجدار الغربي للحرم (نحاس، 2007، 40-14) أن فراغ الحرم قد تمت إعادة توظيفه ليناسب وظيفة الصلاة عبر إغلاق المداخل القديمة، وتحويل الدخول إلى الجهة الشمالية المقابلة لجدار القبلة (شحادة، 166)، وكان، فيما يبدو أن



شكل **01:** المخطط العام للجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة. المصدر: (الجيجكلى، 2020، 7).

يضـم الجامـع الأعـلى مئذنتـين تاريخيتـين؛ الأولى تعـود إلى العــصر الزنــكي وتقـع في الزاويـة الجنوبيـة الشرقيـة

منه، وهي ذات مسقطٍ مربع مبتناة بأحجار كلسية بيضاء وبازلتية سوداء، نظهر (الصورتان ٤٥، ٥٥) العلنية الهوسة. شيدت عـام 259هـ/ 1135م بأمـر صـلاح الديـن الياغساني<sup>16</sup>، هـذه المنـارة مقطوعـة الـرأس (الصابـوني، 2015، 63)؛ وتعـرف لهـذا السـبب بـأن: نصفهـا ذهـب، أي: نصفهـا زال. أمـا المئذنـة الثانيـة فتعـود إلى العـصر المملـوكي وتقـع في صـدر الـرواق الشـمالي، وهـي ذات مسقط مربـع في قاعدتهـا وبـدن مثمـن، مبتنـاة مـن حجـر كلـسي منحـوت ومكحـل بالحجـر الأسـود البازلـتي ومزينـة بمقرنصـات ومحاريـب وفتحـات عـلى الطـراز المملـوكي للمـآذن. نظهـر (السـوة ميانيات الميانيات) أمـر ببنائهـا إبراهيـم الهاشـمي،<sup>17</sup> وانتهـى البنـاء في عـام 258هـ/ 1422م (شـحادة، 206، 208).

12 تولى الخليفة عمر بن الخطاب <sub>رضي لله عنه</sub> الخلافة عقب وفاة أبي بكر الصديق <sub>رضي الله عنه</sub> في جمادى الآخرة من عام 13هـ، وفتحت حماة في العام 15هـ.

Arabic hypostyle mosque-type 13

14 بدأ العمل على بناء الجامع الأموي بدمشق في عهد الخليفة الأموي الوليد بن عبد الملك عام 86هـ/ 705م، وانتهى في عهد خليفته سليمان بن عبد الملك عام 96هـ/ 715م.

15 للاستزادة: (الجيجكلي، 2020، 6).

16 صلاح الدين محمد أيوب الياغساني: عامل الدولة الزنكية على حماة في عهدي (عماد الدين زنكي) وابنه (نور الدين)، تولى إقطاع حمص عقب حماة وتوفى بها 552هـ/ 1157م.

17 إبراهيم الهاشمي: نائب مملوكي، بنى الرواق الشرقي في الجامع الأعلى بحماة 823هـ/ 1400م كمدرسة عرفت باسم (المدرسة/ الزاوية الهاشمية) ليتحول لاحقاً إلى (الحرم السعدي)، كما بنى مئذنته الشمالية 825هـ/ 1422م. فضـلاً عـن الآثـار العائـدة إلى العصـور مـا قبـل الإسـلام، فـإن الجامـع الأعـلى يضـم العديـد مـن العنـاص المعماريـة والزخـارف والرنــوك<sup>18</sup> العائـدة لعصـور إسـلامية مختلفـة تبعـاً للت<sub>ر</sub>ميـات الــي





صورة **03:** المئذنة الجنوبية الزنكية في الجامع الأعلى بحماة. التقطها: K.A.C Creswell, 1926 المصدر: (Beta, 2021B)

صورة **64:** المئذنة الشمالية المملوكية في الجامع الأعلى بحماة. التقطها: K.A.C Creswell, 1921 المصدر: (Beta, 2021B)

وقد تميز صحن الجامع الأعلى بحماة بتواجد قبة أجريـت عليـه. يظهـر (الشـكل 02) المخطـط التاريخـي للجامـع الأعـلى. (المقــدسی، عـادةً الخزنـة الـتى مــدن الشــام وغيرهــا في الجامعــة ساجد المس فى كان إنشـاؤها الامــوي<sup>21</sup> منها سوى ثلاثة: في الجامع الأقصى<sup>20</sup> بالقدس، والجامع <sup>19</sup>,(182 ,1991 قَ ولــمر بــن العهـد العمـرى، حيـث أمـر عمـر ت قبـة الخزنـة في ىحمـاة. الأعـ والجامع ىدمشــق، ىنى الخط\_اب<sup>22</sup> سرقة وقعت لبيت المال في مدينة äc ـوت المـال لبيـ بإنشاء قباب الله 1976، 1975. البـصرة (شـحادة، تظهـر قبـة الخزنـة ضمــن (الص

18 الرنك: شعار اتخذه أمراء الدول السلجوقية والمملوكية لأنفسهم، وجمعه (رنوك).

19 ذكر كريزويل (1984، 113) وجود قبة المال في جامع عمرو بن العاص في الفسطاط محمولةً على عشر أعمدة.

20 المسجد الأقصى/ القدس: أحد أهم المساجد يقع في مدينة القدس القديمة فوق (هضبة موريا)، يحمل قدسية هامة لدى المسلمين كونه أولى القبلتين ومسرى النبي (محمد) ﷺ. تبلغ مساحته 144,000م<sup>2</sup>. يضم المصلى المرواني وقبة الصخرة والمسجد القبلي إضافة إلى حوالي 200 معلم أثري. يقدس اليهود موقع المسجد حيث يعتقدون أنه موقع (هيكل سليمان).

21 الجامع الأموي الكبير/ دمشق: يقع وسط مدينة دمشق القديمة، كان بدايةً معبداً آرامياً ثم يونانياً ورومانياً ثم بنيت فيه كنيسة. أمر الخليفة الأموي (الوليد بن عبد الملك) ببنائه الذي استمر 705-715م.

22 عمر بن الخطاب العدوي/ الفاروق: أحد كبار الصحابة ومن المبشرين بالجنة، والد أم المؤمنين (حفصة)، وثاني الخلفاء الراشدين. هاجر إلى المدينة وشهد الوقائع مع النبي ﷺ. خلال حكمه فتح العراق والشام والجزيرة الفراتية وفارس. استشهد 23هـ/ 644م.



**1. 3.** مواضع تواجد الكتابات التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى الكبير

تتــوزع النقــوش التاريخيــة العربيــة في أربعــة مواقــع مــن

**الجامــع:** يوضح (الشكل 03) مواضع تـوزع الكتابـات العربيـة التاريخيـة في الجامـع الأعـلى الكبـير.

 ا. المئذنة الجنوبية: تحتـوي عـلى كتابتـين ترتفعـان عـن قاعدتهـا؛ إحداهمـا في واجهتهـا الجنوبيـة والأخـرى في واجهتهـا الشرقيـة. نظهر الننانة الجنوبية في المهـرة ٥٥، وفي أيـر (المـرة ٥٧).
2. منـبر الحـرم: هـو منـبر خشـبي أثـري صنـع عـام ٢٥٦هـ/ ١302م بأمـر الكافـل<sup>23</sup> زيـن الديـن كتبغـا<sup>42</sup>. تواجـد داخـل الحـرم القبـلي مجـاوراً للمحـراب. تواجـدت الكتابـات عـلى مدخلـه وجانبيـه وكسـوته الداخليـة، يظهر النير أيمن (الممرية ٥٥).

3. الــرواق الــشرقي في الحــرم السـعدي: هــو رواق ذو أعمــدة يتصــل مـن شرق الجامـع حــتى جهتــه الشــمالية. يحتــوي عــلى ثمــان كتابــات متوزعــة في ســواكف النوافــذ والأعمــدة. <sub>نظهـ (المــوة ٥٦) جـوا من الروك الــعدي نحت استنت النـماك.</sub>

4. أعمدة قبة الخزنة: تتواجد قبة الخزنة في الجرء الغربي من ساحة الجامع، تحملها أعمدة ثمانية كورنثية<sup>25</sup> التيجان،<sup>26</sup> وتحتها بحرة صغيرة (الصابوني، 2015، 261)، كانت تستخدم للوضوء كبحرة ثانوية بالإضافة إلى بحرة الجامع الأصلية (شحادة، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 1976، 100 معلى سبعة من أصل ثمانية أعمدة. تقهر قبة العربة أيمن (الصورة 201.).

5. التابـوت الخشـبي للملكـين الأيويـين: يقـع التابـوت في غرفـة مدفـن خاصـة تعلوهــا قبـة، يتـم الوصـول إليهـا عـبر الـرواق الغـربي مـروراً بسـاحة صغـيرة تحــوي بحـرة مربعـة. يتوضـع التابــوت فــوق درجـة حجريـة بارتفـاع 15سـمر، وهــو تابــوت مـزدوج يضـم جثمـاني

23 الكافل: لقب مملوكي يعني نائب السلطان أو الوزير، استبدل في العهد العثماني بلقب (المتسلّم).

26 🦳 العامود الكلاسيكى: يتكون العامود الكلاسيكى من ثلاثة أجزاء: القاعدة، البدن والتاج.

شكل **02:** 

المخطط التاريخي للجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة. المصدر: (الجيجكلي، 2020، 6).

<sup>24</sup> العادل زين الدين كتبغا: سلطان مملوكي، بدأ مملوكاً لدى السلطان (الملك المنصور بن قلاوون)، وترقى حتى صار سلطاناً على مصر والشام 694هـ/ 1294م، ثم نزل عنها مقابل صرخد 696هـ/ 1297م، ثم صار نائباً لحماة 699هـ/ 1300م، وبها توفى ودفن بدمشق 702هـ/ 1302م.

<sup>25</sup> كورنثي (Corinthian): أحد الطرز الكلاسيكية الثلاثة في العمارة اليونانية والرومانية؛ الدوري، الأيوني والكورنثي. يتميز العامود الكورنثي بتاجه ذي الأربع زوايا وبكونه شديد الزخرفة بزخارف نباتية.

التابــوت	محمــود.28	الثالــث	المظفــر	وابنــه	الثــاني27	المنصــور	الأيوبيـين؛	حماة	ملــکي
الشــكل،	جملونيــا <sup>29</sup>	غطاءان	يعلـوه	المســقط	مريــع	الأبنــوس،	خشـب	مــن	مصنــوع
	الم ندوح.	نابيەت الخشىم.	08) صبورة ال	ظمر (الصيدة	ملكــين.	قـبري ال	ما أحد	کل منھ	يغطي





صحن الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة، توضح: قبة الخزنة، الحرم القبلي، المئذنة الجنوبية، وجزءاً من الحرم السعدي في أقصى اليسار. المصدر: الباحثة، مارس 2010م.



#### صورة **06:**

المنبر الخشبي الحالي داخل الحرم القبلي (نسخة عن الأصلي). المصدر: الباحثة، مارس 2010م.



صورة **07:** المئذنة الشمالية للجامع الأعلى وتحتها يظهر جزء من الرواق السعدي (الشمالي). المصدر: الباحثة، مارس 2010م.



صورة **30:** القبر المزدوج للملكين الأيوبيين (نسخة عن الأصلي). المصدر: الباحثة، مارس 2010م.

27 المنصور الثاني: خامس الملوك الأيوبيين لحماة، خلف أباه (المظفر الثاني محمود) وعمره 10 سنوات، شهد (عين جالوت) وشارك فيها بجيشه بقيادة السلطان (قطز)، توفي بحماة ودفن بجامعها الأعلى. حكم 1214–1284م.

28 المظفر الثالث محمود: سادس الملوك الأيوبيين لمملكة حماة، خلف أباه (المنصور الثاني)، شارك في حرب الصليبيين بقيادة السلطان (قلاوون). حكم 1284–1298م.

29 جملون: جملة إنشائية تستخدم لتشييد الأسقف، تتكون من موشور مثلث المقطع.



شكل 03: مسقط أفقي للجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة، يوضح مواقع تواجد النقوش 1. المئذية الجنوبية (نقشان). 2. منير الجامع (9 نقوش). 4. فبة الخزنة (9 نقوش). 5. تابوت الملكين (3 نقوش). 1. صحير: دائرة الآثار بحماة.

## أغراض النقوش والكتابات التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى الكبير

تتنـوع أغـراض الكتابـات التاريخيـة المنقوشـة عـلى الأجـزاء الحجريـة والخشـبية في الجامـع الأعـلى الكبـير، وقـد يجمـع النـص التاريخـي أكـثر مـن غـرض. خـلال عـرض نصـوص النقـوش تـم توزيـع الأسـطر كمـا وردت في أصولهـا، كمـا تمـت إحاطـة الكلمـات الغريبـة أو غـير المفهومـة بقوسـين، بينمـا تمـت الاسـتعاضة عـن الكلمـات غـير المقـروءة أو المفقـودة بثـلاث نقـاط.

2. 1. غرض التزيين

هـذا الغـرض سـمة مشـتركة بـين معظـم النصـوص المنقوشـة؛ حيـث تـم نقـش الكتابـات باسـتخدام أنـواع جميلـة مـن الخطـوط وهـي الكـوفي والنسـخ. إلا أن النصـوص القرآنيـة وحدهـا تنفـرد بهـذا الغـرض، بينمـا تجمـع نصـوص أخـرى بـين الغـرض التزييـني وغـرض آخـر. كمـا يلاحـظ دائمـاً تناسـب موضـوع الآيـات المختـارة مـع العنـص المنقوشـة عليـه حيـث يتـم اختيـار آيـات تحـث عـلى القيـام بالصـلاة والعبـادات أو عمـارة المسـاجد...

1. أهـم الكتابـات القرآنيـة تتواجـد بشـكل شريـط كتـابي مزخـرف عـلى الجانبـين الخارجيـين للمنـبر الخشـبي يشـكل إطـاراً شـبه منحـرف الشـكل لدرابزيـن⁰ المنـب (شـحادة، 1976، 212)؛ نـص الجانـب الأيمـن:

1. أعوذ بالله السميع العليم من الشيطان الرجيم، بسم الله الرحمن الرحيم، أقِمِ الصَّلَاةَ لِذُلُوكِ الشَّمْسِ إلَىٰ غَسَقِ اللَّيْلِ وَقُرْآنَ الْفَجْرِ • إِنَّ قُرْآنَ الْفَجْرِ كَانَ مَشْهُودًا. وَمُل آلِي الصَّلَاةَ لِدُلُوكِ الشَّمْسِ إلَىٰ غَسَقِ اللَّيْلِ وَقُرْآنَ الْفَجْرِ • إِنَّ قُرْآنَ الْفَجْرِ <u>عَلَى مَنْ مُودًا. وَقُل آتِ أَن يَبْعَثَكَ رَتُكَ مَقَامًا مَحْمُودًا. وَقُل رَّتِ أَذ ذَلْنِي مُذخَلَ صِدْقٍ وَأَنْ الْفَجْرِ ما إلَى عَسَىٰ أَن يَبْعَثَكَ رَتُكَ مَقَامًا مَحْمُودًا. وَقُل رَّتِ أَذَذَلْنِي مُدْخَلَ صِدْقٍ وَأَخْرِينِي مُخْرَجَ صِدْقٍ وَالتَي أَنْ يَبْعَثَكَ رَتُكَ مَقَامًا مَحْمُودًا. وَقُل رَّتِ أَذَذَلْنِي مُدْخَلَ صِدْقٍ وَأَخْرِيْنِي مُخْرَجَ صِدْقٍ وَاجْعَل لَي وَمَر أَن يَ أَذْخِلْنِي مُدْخَلَ صِدْقٍ وَأَخْرِجْنِي مُخْرَجَ صِدْقٍ وَاجْعَل لِي مِن لَدُنكَ سُلْطَانًا نَصِيرًا. (سورة الإسراء، 78%)</u>

2. إِنَّمَا يَعْمُرُ مَسَاجِدَ اللَّهِ مَنْ آمَنَ بِاللَّهِ وَالْيَوْمِ الآخِرِ وَأَقَامَ الصَّلَاةَ وَآتَى الزَّكَاةَ وَلَمْ يَخْشَ إِلَّا اللَّهَ • فَعَسَىٰ أُولَٰئِكَ أَن يَكُونُوا مِنَ الْمُهْتَدِين. َ (سورة التوبة، 18) وافق الفراغ منه النصف من شهر شعبان المبارك من شهور إحدى وسبعمائة وصلى الله على سيدنا محمد وآله وأصحابه.

نص الجانب الأيسر**:** 

<sup>30</sup> الدرابزين/ الدرابزون: عنصر معماري عبارة عن حاجز قصير الارتفاع يحيط بجانبي الأدراج وحواف الشرفات، تعود التسمية إلى الكلمة التركية (Trabzan).

1. إِنَّمَا يَعْمُرُ مَسَاجِدَ اللَّهِ مَنْ آمَنَ بِاللَّهِ وَالْيَوْمِ الْآخِرِ وَأَقَامَ الصَّلَاةَ وَآتَى الزَّكَاةَ وَلَمْ يَخْشَ إِلَّا اللَّهَ وَالْيَوْمِ الْآخِرِ وَأَقَامَ الصَّلَاةَ وَآتَى الزَّكَاةَ وَلَمْ يَخْشَ إِلَّا اللَّهَ • فَعَسَىٰ أُولَئِكَ أَنْ يَكُونُوا مِنَ الْمُهْتَدِينَ. (سورة التوبة، ١٤) وافق الفراغ منه النصف من شهر شعبان المبارك من شهور إحدى وسبعمائة وصلى الله على سيدنا محمد وآله وصحبه.

2. التَّائِبُونَ الْعَابِدُونَ الْحَامِدُونَ السَّائِحُونَ الرَّاكِعُونَ السَّاجِدُونَ الْآمِرُونَ بِالْمَعْرُوفِ وَالنَّاهُونَ عَنِ الْمُنكَرِ وَالْحَافِظُونَ لِحُدُودٍ اللَّهِ • وَبَشِّرِ الْمُؤْمِنِينَ. (سورة التوبة، ١١2) يَسْبَبُثِرُونَ بِنِعْمَةٍ مِّنَ اللَّهِ وَفَضْلٍ وَأَنَّ اللَّهَ لَا يُضِيعُ أَجْرَ الْمُؤْمِنِينَ. (سورة آل عمران، ١٦٦) صدق الله العظيم.

كتابـات بالخط الكـوفي المشـجر بخلفيـة مزخرفـة عـلى درفـتي<sup>31</sup> بـاب المنـبر الخشـيى (شـحادة، 1976، 212)؛ <sub>ظهر (الصورة 10) الجرة العلـوي من يوابـة المنـبر الخنـي. نـص الجانـب الأيمـن:</sub>

قُل الْحَمْدُ لِلَّهِ وَسَلَامٌ (سورة النمل، 59)

نص الجانب الأيسر:

عَلَىٰ عِبَادِهِ الَّذِينَ اصْطَفَى • (سورة النمل، 59)

كتابة على واجهة الهيكل الحامل لقبة المنبر الخشبية (شحادة، 1976، 202)؛ نص الكتابة:

رَبَّنَا أَفْرِغْ عَلَيْنَا صَبْرًا وَتَوَفَّنَا مُسْلِمِين. َ (سورة الأعراف، 126)

كتابـات بالخـط النسـخي لآيـات قرآنيـة عـلى جسـد التابـوت الخشـبي تتـوج حافتـه العلويـة مـن الجهـات الأربـع ضمـن شريـط سـماكته 8سـمر (شـحادة، 1975، 169)؛ نـص الكتابـة بـدءاً مـن الجهـة الغربيـة وصـولاً إلى الجنوبيـة (باتجـاه دوران عقـارب السـاعة):

1. بسـم الله الرحمـن الرحيـم اللَّهُ لَلـ إِلَٰهَ إِلَّا هُوَ الْحَيُّ الْقَيُّومُ • لَلـ تَأْخُذُهُ سِنَةٌ وَلَلـ نَوْمٌ • لَّهُ مَا فِي

2. إِلَّا هُوَ الْحَيُّ الْقَيُّومُ • لَا تَأْخُذُهُ سِنَةٌ وَلَا نَوْمٌ • لَّهُ مَا ضِي السَّمَاوَاتِ وَمَا ضِي الْأَرْضِ • مَن ذَا الَّذِي يَشْفَعُ عِندَهُ إِلَّا بِإِذْنِهِ • يَعْلَمُ مَا بَيْنَ أَيْدِيهِمْ وَمَا خَلْفَهُمْ • وَلَا يُحِيطُونَ بِشَيءٍ مِّنْ عِلْمِهِ إِلَّا بِمَا شَاءَ • وَسِعَ كُرْسِيُّهُ السَّمَاوَاتِ وَالْأَرْضَ • وَلَا

3. يَئُودُهُ حِفْظُهُمَا • وَهُوَ الْعَلِيُّ الْعَظِيمُ. (سـورة البقـرة، 255) صدق الله العظيم ورسوله الكريم

4. يُبَشَّرُهُمْ رَبُّهُم بِرَحْمَةٍ مِّنْهُ وَرِضْوَانٍ وَجَنَّاتٍ لَّهُمْ فِيهَا نَعِيمٌ مُّقِيمٌ. خَالِدِينَ فِيهَا أَبَدًا • إِنَّ اللَّهَ عِندَهُ أَجُرٌ عَظِيمٌ. (سورة التوبة، 21-22) صدق الله العظيم وصدق رسوله الكريم الحمد لله رب العالمين.



صورة **99:** البوابة الخشبية للمنبر، التقطها: التقطها: Bernard O'Kane, 1979 المصدر: (O'Kane, 2009, 234) إنشاء المئذنة عام 529هـ/ 1135م، وصاحـب الأمـر بإنشـائها صـلاح الديـن الياغسـاني، والقائـم عـلى الإنشـاء يحـيى بـن سـعيد:<sup>33</sup> يظهر (الشكل ٥٩) رفعاً توثيقياً للكتابة. 1. بسـم الله الرحمـن الرحيـم، أمـر بعمـارة هـذه المئذنـة الأمـير الحاجـب السـيد الكبـير صلاح الديـن نـاصر الإسـلام معتمـد 2. السلاطين شجاع الملوك مقدم الجيوش فخر الأمراء الحجاب ... أبو جعفر محمد أيــوب العمـادي ظهـير أمـير المؤمنـين 3. ثبـت الله أيامـه وولى القيـام عليهـا السـيد الأكـبر أبـو سـالم يحـيى ابـن سـعيد وذلـك في سـنة تسـع وعشريـن وخمسـماية. Electron all the first and CONTRACT OF STREET J. Lyn 25m / 20 L VEY STOP ANALYSIS TO ANY - I SAM State of the second states of the Augert Strate Strate and the state of the 1772825375 300224225556 رفع لكتابة المئذنة الجنوبية، إنجاز مراقب آثار حماة والمعرة: كامل شحادة ale and some man al المصدر: مديرية الآثار والمتاحف بدمشق. الكتابة بالخط الكوفى على الواجهة الجنوبية للمئذنة الجنوبية، بنفس ارتفاع الكتابة السابقة تقريباً، ضمن دائرة. تظهر (الصورة ١٥) التتابة ضمن الدائرة عل واجهة المنذنة الجنوبية. تتكون الكتابة من خمسـة أسـطر (شـحادة، 1976، 200)؛ توثـق تاريـخ إنشـاء المئذنـة المذكــور آنفـاً، والقائـم عـلى بنا ئھـا :

يشـمل هــذا الغـرض التوثيــق التاريخــي لأعمــال الإنشــاء أو التجديــد وتواريخهــا، بالإضافــة إلى توثيــق أسـماء الآمريــن بتنفيذهــا، وقــد يتضمــن توثيــق أسـماء الصانعــين أو الحرفيـين الفنيــين في

1. الكتابـة بالخـط الكـوفى عـلى الواجهـة الشرقيـة مـن قاعـدة المئذنـة الجنوبيـة، بارتفـاع المدمـاك<sup>32</sup> السـابع، ضمـن مسـتطيل عـرضى أبعـاده (50×300) سـم (شـحادة، 1976، 211)؛ توثـق تاريـخ

> صورة 10: الكتابة ضمن الدائرة على الواجهة الجنوبية للمئذنة الجنوبية. التقطها: K.A.C Creswell, 1926 المصدر: (Beta, 2021C)

2. 2. غرض التوثيق المعمارى والإنشائى

الأحيــان.

بعــض



المدماك: الصف الأفقي من الحجارة أو اللبن ونحوها... 32

يحيى بن سعيد: شيخ ينتسب إلى قبيلة (بهراء) التي سكنت حماة. ولد 487هـ/ 1094م. تولى القيام على 33 إنشاء المئذنة الجنوبية في جامع حماة الأعلى. شكل 04:

عام 1954م.

3. كتابـة مدخـل منـبر الحـرم بالخـط النسـخي عـلى شـكل حـزام فـوق المدخـل (شـحادة، 1976، 211-211)؛ توثـق صاحـب أمـر إنشـاء المنـبر السـلطان زيـن الديـن كتبغـا، وصاحـب المشـورة عليـه أحمـد الحنفـي:<sup>34</sup>

أمـر بإنشـاء هـذا المنـبر المبـارك المقـام الــشرف العــالي المولــوي الســيدي المالــكي المنصــورة المظفـري المخدومـي والعــادلي الزيــني كتبغـا أعــز الله أنصــاره. بإشــارة الفقــير إلى الله تعــال الراجــي عفــو ربــه أحمـد بــن أحمـد الحنفـي أعــزه الله.

4. كتابـة أخـرى تقـع تحـت الكتابـة السـابقة عنـد مدخـل المنـبر الخشـبي بالخـط النسـخي؛<sup>:</sup> توثـق اسـمي النجاريـن صانعـي المنـبر الخشـبي:

عمل العبدين الفقيرين إلى الله تعالى علي ابن مكي وعبد الله بن أحمد رحمهما الله.

5. الكتابـة التاليـة للآيـة القرآنيـة عـلى الجانبـين الخارجيـين الأيمـن والأيـسر مـن المنـبر الخشـبي، توثـق تاريـخ إنشـاء المنـبر عـام 701هـ/ 1302م.

إِنَّمَا يَعْمُرُ مَسَاجِدَ اللَّهِ مَنْ آمَنَ بِاللَّهِ وَالْيَوْمِ الْآخِرِ وَأَقَامَ الصَّلَاةَ وَآتَى الزَّكَاةَ وَلَمْ يَخْشَ إِلَّا اللَّه • فَعَسَىٰ أُولَٰئِكَ أَنْ يَكُونُوا مِنَ الْمُهْتَدِينَ. (سورة التوبة، ١٤) وافق الفراغ منه النصف من شهر شعبان المبارك من شهور إحدى وسبعمائة وصلى الله على سيدنا محمد وآله وصحبه.

6. سطران بالخـط النسـخي كل واحـد منهمـا يقـع عـلى درفـة مـن درفـات بوابـة المنـبر الخشـبي (شـحادة، 1976، 213)؛ يوثـق السـطر عـلى الدرفـة اليمـنى اسـم الناقـش، بينمـا يوثـق السـطر عـلى الدرفـة اليـسرى اسـم المُطَعَّـمر؛ نـص السـطر الأيمـن:

نصّها على ابن عثمان رحمه الله.

7. نص السطر الأيسر:

طعمر هذا المنبر أبو بكر بن محمد رحمه الله.

8. سـاكف<sup>35</sup> مدخـل المئذنـة الشـمالية ضمـن رواق الحـرم السـعدي يحتـوي عـلى كتابـة بالخـط النسـخي تتألـف مـن سـطرين (شـحادة، 1976، 200)؛ يوثقـان تاريـخ تجديـد الـرواق عـام 823هـ/ 1420م، وصاحـب التجديـد إبراهيـم الهاشـمي:

جدد عمارة هذا المكان المبارك العبد الفقير إلى الله تعالى إبراهيم.

الهاشمى عفا الله عنه بتاريخ ربيع الآخر سنة ثلاثة وعشرون وثمانمائة.

<sup>34</sup> أحمد الحنفي: وزير مملوكي، عمل كاتباً لدى (بيليك الظاهري) ثم لدى (المسعودي) ثم لدى (كتبغا) الذي ولاه نيابة حماة وتدرج في المناصب في عهده حتى تولى الوزارة في الشام. توفى 706هـ/ 1307م.

<sup>35</sup> الساكف: عتبة مستطيلة الواجهة مصنوعة من الحجر أو الخشب تتواجد فوق الفتحات المعمارية للنوافذ والأبواب المستطيلة أو المربعة.

وجهــه الداخــلي:

1. بسمر الله الرحمن الرحيمر

2. أمـر بعمـل هـذا الضريـح المبـارك مولانـا السـلطان الملـك المظفـر العالـم العـادل المجاهـد المرابـط المثاغـر المؤيـد المظفـر المنصـور [نفـي] الدنيـا والديـن أبي الفتـح محمـو د

3. الدنيا والدين أبي المعالى محمد بن السلطان الملك

4. المظفر [ىفى] الدنيا والدين أبي الفتح محمود

5. ابـن السـلطان الملـك المنصـور نـاصر الدنيـا والديـن أبي المعـالي محمـد بـن السـلطان الملـك المظفـر تقـي الدنيـا والديـن أبي الفتـح عمـر بـن شـاهان شـاه بـن أيـوب أعـز الله أنصـاره وضاعـف اقتـداره وأعـلا منـاره وذلـك في

العشر الأول من شهر شوال سنة ثلاث وثمانين وستمائة.

10. توثـق كتابـات الغطـاء الجنـوبي اسـم صاحـب القـبر الملـك المظفـر الثالـث محمـود إضافـةً إلى تاريـخ وفاتـه عـام 698هـ/ 1299م؛ نـص كتابـات الغطـاء الجنـوبي، <sub>تظهر (المـوبة ١١) كتابات الفطاء الجنـوبي. (ثلاثـة مـن الأسـطر عـلى الوجـه الخارجـي للجملـون، وثلاثـة منهـا عـلى وجهـه الداخـلي):</sub>

1. بسمر الله الرحمن الرحيمر

2. هـذا الضريـح المبـارك ضريـح السـلطان الملـك المظفـر تقـي الديـن محمـود سـقى الله سـاكنه صـوب رحمتـه وعوضـه عمـا سـلب مـن نعمتـه رضوانـه ومغفرتـه

3. وجعل قصر مدته في

4. الدنيا سبباً لخلوده

5. في جنتــه بمحمــد وآلــه وذريتــه، تــوفي إلى كــرمر الله ورضوانــه في ثــاني عشريــن ذي القعــدة المبــارك ســـنة ثمــان

6. وتسعين وستماية.



صورة **11:** كتابات الغطاء الجنوبي لتابوت الملكين المزدوم، التقطها: Bernard O'Kane, 1979 المصدر: (O'Kane, 2009, 230)

2. 3. غرض إعلان المراسيم الجديدة

يشـمل هـذا الغـرض الإعـلان والتوثيـق التاريخـي لتاريـخ سـنّ بعـض القوانـين الجديـدة في حينهـا، بالإضافـة إلى توثيـق صاحـب هـذه القوانـين، ونصوصهـا، وعقوبـات مخالفتهـا. 1. يقع هـذا النـص عـلى العضـادة<sup>36</sup> المجـاورة للنافـذة الشـمالية، مكونـاً مـن سـبعة أسـطر (شـحادة، 1976، 216-217)؛ توثـق سـنَ قانـون مـن قبـل كافـل حمـاة الأمـير دولـة بـاي الأشرفي الخاصـكي،<sup>37</sup> بشـأن عـدم إصزار المواطنـني مـن الحـكام والأهـالي، وعقوبتـه تعزيـراً. <sub>يظهر (النـكل ٥٥</sub>) <sub>وسـا لهده التعليم</sub> بالإضافـة إلى تاريـخ سـنّ القانـون عـام 904هـ/ 1499م:

1. لما كان بتاريخ ثالث عشر رجب

سنة أربع وتسعمائة اتصل بالمسامع الكريمة دولت باي الأشرفي كا-

.6 -فل المملكة الحموية أعزه الله أن أمر المقربين الثلاثة يكتبوا أوراق

4. [بأنهو] لا يحل سماعه كذب وزور وبهتان في أمر الحكام في تحصيل الضرر

للمسلمين وغيرهم ، فإنما يصل ذلك لمولانا الآمر بقطع يده

6. ولسانه. رسمر بنقر حجر في جامع. وأن ملعون ابن ملعون من الحكامر والنا-

7. -س بين بحماة. وأن لا أخذ أحد بورقة، وملعون من يجدد ذلك.



شكل **50:** رفع لكتابة العضادة المجاورة للنافذة الشمالية، إنجاز: ,Ernst Herzfeld 1903 المصدر: (Smithsonian, n.d.).

> 2. الكتابة عـلى العامـود الثـاني مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة، عـلى واجهتـه الغربيـة، مؤلفـة مـن سـتة أسـطر نافـرة (شـحادة، 1976، 216-217)؛ توثـق قانونـاً مـن قبـل كافـل حمـاة الأمـير أركمـاس النـاصري،<sup>38</sup> بشـأن تسـهيل أمـور النازحـني مـن قريـة تازيـن<sup>30</sup> إلى حمـاة وضواحيهـا وعـدم التعـرض لهـم. نظير <sub>(المـوف 11)</sub> التاب المنحورة.

1. لمـا كان بتاريـخ ثالـث عـشر شـعبان سـنة اثنتـين وتسـعمائة وردت المراسـيمر الكريمـة المقـر الأشرف

2. السيفي أركماس ابن عبد الله الناصري أعز الله أنصاره، من بعد إلزام أهل

تازين النازحين منها إلى حماة، وأن يسكنوا حيث شاؤوا من البلاد حماة وغيرها

4. ومتى تعرض لهمر أحد بما يخالف ذلك فهو ملعون ابن ملعون

5. إلى يومر القيامة. ومن ساعدهمر على الإقامة حيث ما اختاروا

36 العضادة: عامود إنشائي مستطيل المقطع يبرز عن الجدار الحجري.

37 دولت/ دولات باي الخاصكي/ سكسان الأشرفي برسباي: أمير مملوكي تولى إمارته بمصر عشر سنوات ثم تغيرت مناصبه حتى استقر بحماة وبها توفى 883هـ/ 1479م.

38 أركماس/ أرخماس الناصري: أمير مملوكي تولى نيابة حماة 901هـ/ 1496م عقب (قانصوه الشامي) خلال حكم السلطان (الأشرف قايتباي). اغتالته قوات السلطان العثمانى (سليم الأول) في مصر 239هـ/ 1517م.

6. أعانه الله تعالى في الدنيا والآخرة والحمد لله وحده.



صورة **12:** الكتابة على العامود الثاني من أعمدة قبة الخزنة. المصدر: فاطمة الجندي، أغسطس 2022م.

3. الكتابـة عـلى العامـود السـادس مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة، في واجهتـه الشـمال شرقيـة، مؤلفـةً عـشر سـطراً نافـراً (شـحادة، 1976، 219-220)؛ يتضمـن النـص إبطـالاً لقوانـين قديمـة أربعــة مــن السلطان الأشرف قايتباى4 وبتنفيذ الديــن القــصري وســفارة ابــن عـلاء قبـل مــن قبـل مــن وتحديــد اشــرّاطات للعاملــن تظهـر (الصـورة 13) الكتابـة المذكـورة. **إضافــةً** توضيـح إلى مزهــرة الشــافعي.4 بمجالات الحكم والقضاء، وإلى تاريخ كتابة النص عام 874هـ/ 1470م:

- 1. بسمر الله الرحمن الرحيم، لما كان بمنتصف شهر شوال
- سنة أربع وسبعين وثمانمائة وردت المراسيم الشريفة من حضرة مولانا
  - د. السلطان المالك الملك الأشرف أبي النصر قايت باي
- 4. أعز الله أنصاره على يد سندنا الشريف الحسيب النسيب [علائدين] القصري
  - 5. الشافعي جليس الحضرة الشريفة وناظر السادة الأشراف
- 6. وناظر خانقاه الناصرية ٢٠ بسرياقوس ٩٠ شيخ المدرسة الطيبرسية ٠٠
- 7. أعاد الله علينا من بركاته كل واقف عليه من كفال الممالك الإسلامية وقضاة

41 أبو بكر بن مزهرة الشافعي: تولى ديوان الإنشاء في دولة السلطان (الأشرف قايتباي).

42 \chi خانقاه الناصرية: خانقاه تواجدت بقرية سرياقوس المصرية، وكانت ذات أوقاف ومرتبات مالية.

<sup>40</sup> الأشرف قايتباي: السلطان المملوكي البرجي السادس عشر، جركسي الأصل. ولد 815هـ/ 1412م اشتراه الأمير (الأشرف برسباي) صغيراً، ثم الملك (الظاهر جقمق) فأعتقه وسلمه مناصب ترقى فيها حتى صار سلطاناً 872هـ/ 1468م. توفي بالقاهرة 901هـ/ 1469م. خلف العديد من الآثار المعمارية المنتشرة في مصر والشام والحجاز.

<sup>43</sup> سرياقوس: قرية تابعة لمحافظة القيلوبية في مصر. أنشأها السلطان (الناصر قلاوون) 733هـ/ 1323م. أشهر معالمها الخانقاه الناصرية، كما تشتهر بإنتاج العسل السرياقوسي. بلغ عدد سكانها 22,805 نسمة حسب إحصاءات 2006م.

<sup>44</sup> المدرسة الطيبرسية: أنشأها الأمير (علاء الدين طيبرس الخزنداري) 709هـ/ 1309م غرب (الجامع الأزهر) بالقاهرة، وأضافها إليه.

قضاتها ذوي

8. المذاهب [الأربع] بإبطال ما هو كان اتخذه الكتاب السر بالديار المصرية على مناصب الحكم

9. والقضاء وعزل من يرتشي على شيء من الأحكام الشرعية وأن أحداً منهم لا [يتعاطا] على الأحكام رشوة ولا من نوابهم با-

10. -لمعاملات ولا يأخذ رشوة على ولاية أحد منهم ولا مرتباً شهرياً ولا سنوياً ولا جعالة على أحكام ولا يلتمس أحد

11. منهم شيئاً من ذلك بطريق ومن اعتمد ذلك كان معزولاً من وظيفة القضاء ولا يحل له بعد ذلك تعاطي الأحكام الشرعية ولا العقود الحكمية وقد رسمنا ذلك وختمناه وشرطنا عليهم

12. هذه الشروط كلها وكان ذلك بسفارة المقر الشريف الزيني ابن مزهرة الشافعي صاحب دواوين الإنشاء الشريف بالديار المصرية

13. عظم الله شأنه ورسم تسطير ذلك بهذا الجامع المبارك ... وفي هذه السنة رسم بإبطال ما شرطناه وختمنا

14. رسومه والحمد لله وحده.



صورة **13:** الكتابة على العامود السادس من أعمدة قبة الخزنة. المصدر: فاطمة الجندي، أغسطس 2022م.

غرض إعلان مراسيم إبطال المظالم والقوانين القديمة الجائرة

يشمل هذا الغرض الإعلان والتوثيق التاريخي لتاريخ إبطال مراسم وقوانين قديمة فيها نوع من الظلم على فئات من الناس أو مناطق معينة، بالإضافة إلى اسم صاحب قرار الإبطال، وعقوبة المخالفين. يذكر كامل شحادة (1976، 1998) بشأن هذا النوع من الكتابات: «إن إعلان مراسيم إبطال المظالم وتسطيرها على ألواح الحجارة والأعمدة وسواكف الأبواب وسواها، لهو ذو أهمية تاريخية. وعادة رسمية، درجت عليها دولة المماليك ونوابها في الديار المصرية والبلاد الشامية وتوابعها في أوائل القرن السابع وحتى القرن العاشر الهجري»، حيث تظهر إعلانات مشابهة في الجامع الأموي بدمشق عددها أحد عشر إعلاناً (الريحاوي، 1906، 100- 101).

1. الكتابـة عـلى سـاكف النافـذة الجنوبيـة في الحـرم السـعدي، مؤلفـةً مـن أربعـة أسـطر (شـحادة، 1976، 213-214)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً لإبطـال أجـرة دورة الكفـال<sup>45</sup> عـلى فلاحـي معـرة النعمـان<sup>46</sup>

<sup>45 🦷</sup> دورة الكفال: أجرة تم فرضها على الأهالي لصالح الكفال مقابل إجرائهم دورات في أنحاء المدينة.

<sup>46</sup> معرة النعمان: مدينة سورية تقع جنوب إدلب، تحتوي مباني أثرية إضافة إلى متحف للفسيفساء (خان مراد باشا) وقبر شاعرها (أبي العلاء المعري). بلغ عدد سكانها 372,960 نسمة حسب إحصاءات 2004م.

وضواحيهــا، مــن قبــل كافــل حمــاة الأمـير سـيباي الظاهــري الأشرفي، ً إضافـةً إلى تاريــخ فـرض المرســوم عـام 891هـ/ 1486م: 1. لمـا كان بتاريـخ نهـار الخميـس ثـاني شـعبان المكـرمر ســنة إحــدى وتسـعين وثمانمائــة بــرزت المراســيمر الكريمــة العاليــة المولويــة المالكيــة المخدوميــة الســيفية ســيباي الظاهـرى الأشرفى مولانـا ملـك الأمـراء كافـل المملكـة الشريفـة الحمويـة أعـز الله أنصاره 2. وقـدره عـلى فعـل الخـيرات ... بإبطـال مـا جـددت عـلى بـلاد المعـرة وفلاحيهـا مـن الـدورة للكفـال بحمـاة وأن تسـطر هـذه الموثـب فى الصحايـف الشريفـة الكريمـة ونظـراً في حال الرعية وعمارة البلد ابتغاء 3. مرضاة الله تعالى وطلباً لثوابه وأن ملعون من أعاد ذلك 4. أو سعى في إعادته وغفر لمن كان السبب في ذلك. 2. الكتابـة عـلى العضـادة أيـسر النافـذة الجنوبيـة في الحـرم السـعدي، مؤلفـةً مـن تسـعة أسـطر (شـحادة، 1976، 214)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً فرضـه كافـل حمـاة الأمـير يشـبك البجـاسى الظاهـرى\*\* بإبطـال ضريبـة فرضـت عـلى التجـار، إضافـةً إلى تاريـخ فـرض المرسـوم عـام 874هـ/ 1469م: لما كان بتاريخ الأحد رابع عشر من شهر المحرم في عامر أربع وسبعين وثما-3. -نمائة رسم مولانا ملك الأمراء كافل المملكة 4. الحموية يشبك البجاسى الظاهري 5. أعز الله أنصاره بإبطال المظلمة 6. الذي كان يؤخذ من التجار وتختيم الأوراق .7 في رأس كل سنة بسنتها وملعون ابن ملعون 8. من يجددها أو يسعى في تجديدها وعليه لعنة الله و 9. الملائكة والناس أجمعين. والحمد لله وحده.

3. الكتابة عـلى العضـادة أيـسر النافـذة الجنوبيـة في الحـرم السـعدي -تحـت الكتابـة السـابقة-مؤلفـةً مـن خمسـة أسـطر (شـحادة، 1976، 214-215)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً مـن قبـل كافـل حمـاة الأمـير بخـش بـاي<sup>9</sup> ويإيعـاز مـن يوسـف بـن الخاسـكي بإبطـال صزيبـة كانـت تؤخـذ مـن حـارات مدينـة حمـاة، إضافـةً إلى تاريـخ فـرض المرسـوم عـام 903هـ/ 1498م:

- لما كان بتاريخ حادي عشر من رمضان سنة ثلاث وتسعمائة رسم الأميري الكبيري
  - 2. الحاج بخش باي كافل المملكة الحموية أعزه الله بإبطال المظلمة التي
  - 3. حين جددوها الفسقة العتاة مشايخ الحارات أنه ملعون ابن ملعون من صفته

4. من لبس خلعت وأخذ عليها من أهل الحارة درهمر فرد عليه لعنة

<sup>47</sup> سيباي الظاهري الأشرفي: كافل مملوكي كان حاجب دمشق، ثم عينه السلطان (الأشرف قايتباي) كافلًا لحماة 890هـ/ 1485م وبقى كافلاً لها حتى توفى بها 893هـ/ 1488م.

<sup>48</sup> يشبك البجاسي الظاهري: أحد مماليك (الأشرف ينال)، تولى منصب حاجب حجاب حلب ثم عزل ليتولى نيابة حماة 873هـ/ 1468م، ثم نقل عنها إلى نيابة طرابلس 874هـ/ 1470م. توفي بصفد 890هـ/ 1485م.

<sup>49</sup> بخش باي: كان كافلًا مملوكياً في دمشق، ثم عينه السلطان (الظاهر قانص الأشرفي) نائباً لحماة 903هـ/ 1498م. قبض عليه السلطان (العادل طومان باي) وعزله 906هـ/ 1501م.

#### الله والملائكة والناس أجمعين آمين وكان السبب يوسف ابن الخاسكي

4. الكتابـة المنقوشـة عـلى سـاكف النافـذة الوسـطى في الحـرم السـعدي، مؤلفـةً مـن سـطرين (شـحادة، 1976، 215)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً مـن قبـل كافـل حلـب الأمـير سـيف الديـن قـصروه الأشرفي،<sup>50</sup> بإبطـال الصرّائـب عـن أنـواع معينـة مـن السـلع، بالإضافـة إلى تاريـخ فـرض المرسـوم. عـام 836هـ/ 1433م:

1. الحمد لله. لما كان بتاريخ العـشر الأوسـط مـن شـهر رمضـان المعظـم قـدره عـام سـتة وثلاثـين وثمانمائـة، وردت المراسـيم الشريفـة الأميريـة زادهـا الله رفعـةً وتعظيمـاً مـن حلـب المحروسـة إلى حمـاة المحروسـة يإبطـال مـا يجـدد مـن المظالـم وهـي [المزمايـات] و[المسـدرية]

2. والخـام والـروس والأرز والصابـون ومـا يجـدد إبـدر العـي] مـن المظالـم وعـلى النشـائين مـن المسـادة، وأن يعامـل المسـلمون بالعـدل والإنصـاف وينقـش عـلى أبـواب الجوامـع دوام العـدل لتصـادف أدعيـة المسـلمين بـدوام أيامنـا الشريفـة. والحمـد لله وحـده.

كتابـات النافـذة الشـمالية في الحـرم السـعدي، مؤلفـةً مـن سـطرين عـلى .5 وسـطرين سـاكفها ميمنتهـا (شـحادة، 1976، 215-216)؛ مرســوماً توثـق العضـادة الواقعــة في عـلى ونصف قبـل كافـل حمـاة إينـال الأشرفين المبطـال صزيبـة (مكـوس)52 كانـت عـلى مفروضــةَ مــن صادراً القطانين53 الذيـن كانـوا يمثلـون عـدداً كبـراً في المدينـة (يوسـف، 1970، 91)، نظراً طائفــة 894هـ/ 1489مر: الصناعــات الزراعيــة فيهــا، بالإضافــة إلى تاريــخ فــرض المرســوم عــام لأهميــة

 لما كان بتاريـخ رابـع عـشر مـن شـهر شـعبان سـنة أربـع وتسـعين وثمانمائـة أمـر مولانـا المقـر الأشرف الكريـم العـالي المولـوي الملـكي المخدومـي

2. الكافــلي السـيفي إينــال الأشرفي كافــل المملكــة الحمويــة المحروســة أعــز الله أنصـاره بإبطــال مــا كان يؤخــذ عــلى القطانــين بحمــاة

من المكس الذي كان يؤخذ على دخل الحلاجين [بنه]

القطن طلباً للثواب واغتنام الأجر ملعون ابن ملعون

في الدنيا والآخرة من يجدد ذلك.

6. الكتابـة الواقعـة عـلى العامـود الثالـث مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة، عـلى واجهتـه الغربيـة، مؤلفـةً مـن خمسـة أسـطر نافـرة (شـحادة،1976، 217-218)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً صـادراً مـن قبـل كافـل حمـاة الأمـير قانصـوه الشـامي<sup>5</sup> بإبطـال صزيبـة كانـت تؤخـذ عـلى سـاقية السـلمية.<sup>55</sup> <sub>تنهر (الصورة</sub> ۱۱ التنف المنحيوة. بالإضافـة إلى تاريـخ فـرض المرسـوم عـام 901هـ/ 1496م:

1. لما كان بتاريـخ خامـس عـشر شـهر جماد الأول مـن شـهور سـنة واحـد وتسـعمائة بـرز

50 سيف الدين قصروه الأشرفي: أمير مملوكي تولى كفالة حلب 836-837هـ/ 1433م-1434م حين تولى كفالة دمشق وبها توفى 839هـ/ 1435م.

51 إينال الخيف الأشرفي: أحد مماليك السلطان (الأشرف قايتباي)، تولى نيابة صفد وسيس، إضافةً إلى نيابة العسكر بحلب وحاجباً بدمشق. تولى نيابة حماة 893هـ/ 1488م. توفى غرفاً بمصر.

52 المَكْس: الضريبة، جمعها (مكوس).

53 القطانون: إحدى طوائف الصناعات التقليدية تشمل العاملين بحلج القطن؛ أي فصل أليافه عن بذوره.

54 قانصوه الشامي: أحد مماليك السلطان (الأشرف سيف الدين قايتباي)، أقره السلطان (الناصر محمد قايتباي) على نيابة حماة 900هـ/ 1495م. نقل إلى رأس النوبة الكبرى 902هـ/ 1496م وفيها قتل فى نفس العام.

55 سلمية: مدينة سورية تقع 30كلم شرق حماة. خرج منها (عبيد الله المهدي) ليؤسس الدولة الفاطمية/ العبيدية في تونس. بلغ تعداد سكانها 105,166 نسمة حسب إحصاءات 2010م. تشتهر بقناتها الأثرية التي تجلب المياه من السلمية إلى أفاميا وحماة؛ (ساقية سلمية/ قناة العاشق).

ا لمر ســو مر

الكريم العالي المولوي الأميري الكبيري الملكي المخدومي الكافلي السيفي

الأشرفي قانصوه الشريفي الشامى كافل المملكة الحموية أعز الله نصره بإبطال

4. مـا كان يؤخـذ للديـوان السـعيد وغـيره مـن سـاقية سـلمية ولـم يؤخـذ منهـا سـوى أجـرة الفعالـة

5. العمالين بها ومن جدد ذلك كان ملعون ابن ملعون وكان نبيه خصمه.



صورة **14:** الكتابة على العامود الثالث من أعمدة قبة الخزنة. المصدر: فاطمة الجندي، أغسطس 2022م.

7. الكتابة الواقعة على العامود الرابع من أعمدة قبة الخزنة، على واجهته الغربية، مؤلفةً من ثلاثة أسطر نافرة بخط النسخ (شحادة، 1976، 212-218)؛ توثيق مرسوماً صادراً عن كافل حماة الأمير قانصوه الشامي بإبطال سخرة تخص منطقة الحولة<sup>66</sup> بسبب سخرة قرية جرنية.<sup>77</sup> <sub>تطهر (الصورة 10) العامود النكور.</sub> إلا أن هذا المرسوم قد ورد بلا تاريخ، ولعله يتبع المرسوم السابق له حيث أصدر المرسومان في عهد الكافل ذاته:

1. الكبيري السيدي المالكي المخدومي الكافلي السيفي قانصوه الشامي

كافل المملكة الشريفة الحموية المحروسة أعز الله أنصاره بإبطال ما كان

3. من سخرة بلاد الحولة بسبب سخرة قرية جرنية.

<sup>56</sup> الحولة: منطقة سهلية تقع بين حمص وحماة غرب نهر العاصي، بلغ تعداد سكان المنطقة 123,000 نسمة حسب إحصاءات 2003م. تشمل المنطقة العديد من البلدات والقرى، وتضم (سد الحولة/ سد تلدو).

<sup>57</sup> جرنية: هي إحدى قريتين؛ الأولى (جرنية العاصي/ الجوزية الجرنية) تقع بالقرب من حماة، بلغ تعداد سكانها 2,443 نسمة حسب إحصاءات 2004م. والثانية (جرنية الطار) تقع في منطقة السقيلبية قرب حماة.



صورة **15:** الكتابة على العامود الرابع من أعمدة قبة الخزنة. المصدر: فاطمة الجندي، أغسطس 2022م.

الكتابـة الثانيـة الواقعـة عـلى العامـود الخامـس مـن الشـمال الـشرق مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة .8 مؤلفـةً مـن سـتة أسـطر نافـرة (شـحادة، 1976، 219)؛ \_وماً توثـق كتابــة تســبقها، -تحــت بنقـل حمايـة قريـة كازو58 مـن حمايـة أمـر آخـور59 إلى وزيادة حمايــة الديـوان السـعيد،60 يقــضى مـن الشـعبي المفروضـة عـلى القريـة سـنوياً. إلا أن هـذا المرسـوم يوثـق لا المــكاكى61 عـدد تاريــخ الكافـل الـذي قـام باسـتصداره، وهـو عـلى الأغلـب دولـة بـاي الأشرفي حيـث يشـير ے اسـ المرسـوم عـام 904هـ/ 1498م وفي حينهـا كانـت حمـاة تحـت كفالتـه.

دلما كان بتاريخ رابع عشر ربيع الأول سنة أربع وتسعمائة

برز مرسوم كريم بنقل حماية قرية كازو من أمير آخور إلى

حماية الديوان السعيد وقرر على القرية المذكورة

4. كل سنة أربعين مكوك شعير وكان على القرية المذكورة حماية أمير آخور

کل سنة عشر مكاي. وردت المراسيم الكريمة أن يؤخذ على الحاصل

6. برسـم أمـير آخـور عـشر مـكاي شـعير عوضـاً عـن ذلـك ملعـون ابـن ملعـون إلى يـوم. القيامـة مـن يجـدد ذلـك.

9. الكتابـة الــواردة عــلى العامــود الســادس مــن أعمــدة قبــة الخزنــة، في واجهتـه الشرقيـة، مؤلفـةً

58 كازو: قرية صغيرة تقع شمال غرب حماة، دخلت عام 1984م ضمن حدود المدينة فغدت من أحيائها، فيها ناعورة تحمل اسمها.

59 أمير آخور: منصب أحدثه (بيبرس البندقداري) ويعني (أمير الإسطبل)، مهنته تولي أمور إسطبل السلطان وخيوله وشؤونها. يتولى المنصب شخص ذو رتبة عسكرية وللمنصب العديد من التدرجات؛ أمير آخور كبير، صغير، ثالث ...

60 للديوان السعيد: مجمع للنشاطات التجارية خاص بالمنتجات التي تبيعها الدولة؛ يضم مستودعات، مخازن ومعامل تصنيع، إضافةً إلى الأقسام الإدارية لهذه المنشآت ووسائل نقل القوافل التجارية البرية والبحرية وأساطيل حمايتها.

61 المكوك: وحدة قياس للحبوب كانت تستعمل في العهد العثماني، تعادل نحو طنين/ 2000 كلغ.

مـن أربعـة عـشر سـطراً نافـراً (شـحادة، 1976، 219-220)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً سـلطانياً صـادراً مـن السـلطان الأشرف قايتبـاي، ويتنفيـذ عـلاء الديـن القـصري وسـفارة ابــن مزهـرة الشـافعي، بإبطـال قـرارات سـابقة لكتـاب الــسر وعـزل الفاسـدين والمرتشـين مـن العاملـين بالمناصـب الحكوميـة والقضـاة، وتحديـد اشـتراطات للعاملـين بهـذه المجـالات. <sub>نظهر (المـرية ١٤)</sub> التناب المنكورة. إضافـة إلى تاريـخ كتابـة النـص عـام 874هـ/ 1470م:

1. بسمر الله الرحمن الرحيم ، لما كان بمنتصف شهر شوال

سنة أربع وسبعين وثمانمائة، وردت المراسيم الشريفة من حضرة مولانا

3. السلطان المالك الملك الأشرف أبي النصر قايت باي

4. أعز الله أنصاره، على يد سندنا الشريف الحسيب النسيب [علائدين] القصري

5. الشافعي جليس الحضرة الشريفة وناظر السادة الأشراف

6. وناظر خانقاه الناصرية بسرياقوس شيخ المدرسة الطيبرسية

7. أعـاد الله علينـا مــن بركاتــه كل واقــف عليــه مــن كفــال الممالــك الإســلامية وقضــاة قضاتهـا ذوي

8. المذاهب الأربع بإبطـال مـا هـو كان اتخـذه الكتـاب الـسر بالديـار المصريـة عـلى مناصـب الحكـم

9. والقضـاء وعـزل مـن يرتـشي عـلى شيء مـن الأحـكام الشرعيـة وأن أحــداً منهـمر لا [يتعاطـا] عـلى الأحـكام رشـوة ولا مـن نوابهـم بـا-

10. -لمعامـلات ولا يأخـذ رشـوة عـلى ولايـة أحـد منهـم ولا مرتبـاً شـهرياً ولا سـنوياً ولا جعالـة عـلى أحـكام ولا يلتمـس أحـد

11. منهـم شـيئاً مـن ذلـك بطريـق ومـن اعتمـد ذلـك كان معـزولاً مـن وظيفـة القضـاء ولا يحـل لـه بعـد ذلـك تعاطـي الأحـكام الشرعيـة ولا العقـود الحكميـة وقـد رسـمنا ذلـك وختمنـاه وشرطنـا عليهـم

12. هـذه الـشروط كلهـا وكان ذلـك بسـفارة المقـر الشريـف الزيـني ابـن مزهـرة الشـافعي صاحـب دواويـن الإنشـاء الشريـف بالديـار المصريـة

13. عظـم الله شـأنه ورسـم تسـطير ذلـك بهـذا الجامـع المبـارك ... وفي هـذه السـنة رسـم بإبطـال مـا شرطنـاه وختمنـا

14. رسومه والحمد لله وحده.

10. الكتابـة عـلى العامـود السـابع في الجهـة الجنـوب شرقيـة مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة، مؤلفـةً مـن ســتة أسـطر نافـرة (شـحادة، 1976، 221-220)؛ توثـق مرسـوماً صـادراً مـن قبـل كافـل حمـاة الأمـير دولـة بـاي الأشرفي بإنقـاص قيمـة الضريبـة عـلى حـارة الجعابـرة<sup>23</sup> إلى تسـعة أبقـار. <sub>نظيـر</sub> <sub>(الصيرة 16) التعلية الملكيوني</sub>. بالإضافـة إلى تاريـخ فـرض المرسـوم عـام 903هـ/ 1498م.

لما كان بتاريخ عشرين رجب سنة ثلاث وتسعمائة رسمر

مولانا ملك الأمراء كافل المملكة الحموية

3. دولت باي أن لا يؤخذ من حارة الجعابرة

سوى تسعة أبقار وملعون ابن ملعون من

62 الجعابرة: حي من أحياء مدينة حماة، سمي نسبة إلى مجموعة استقرت بحماة من بلدة (قلعة جعبر) قرب الفرات.

يجدد فعليه لعنة الله والناس أجمعين

6. إلى يومر القيامة.



صورة **16:** الكتابة على العامود السابع من أعمدة قبة الخزنة. المصدر: فاطمة الجندي، أغسطس 2022م.

11. الكتابـة عـلى العامـود الثامـن مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة،

واجهتــه الجنوبيــة، مؤلفــة مــن ســبعة أسـطر نافــرة (شـحادة، 1976، مرســوماً **:**(221 توثـق في ٦ة أوقــاف عـلى صـداراً عـن كافـل حمـاة الأمـير دولـة بـاي النـاصري، بإبطـال ضريبـة مفروضـة ~~ وإعادة ريعها إلى جملـة أمـوال الأوقـاف. فـرض إلى بالإضافــة تاريــخ تظهـر (الصـورة 17) الكتابـة المذكـورة. عـام 903هـ/ 1498مر: المرســومر

لما كان بتاريخ خامس شهر من رجب سنة ثلاث

2. وتسعمائة برزت المراسيم الكريمة الأميرية

3. السعيدية دولت باي الناصري مولانا ملك الأمراء

4. كافل المملكة الحموية الشريفة بحماة المحروسة أعز الله تعالى

5. أنصاره بإبطـال مـا أخـذت عـلى أوقـاف حمـاة مـن المظلمـة والديـن بحمـاة المتخـذ مـن خـراج مبلـغ

6. مـن جهـة الأوقـاف وملعـون ابـن ملعـون مـن بغـى مـن الكفـال يأمـر بإخـراج ذلـك مـن الأوقـاف

. إلا بمراسيم شريفة.



صورة **17:** الكتابة على العامود الثامن من أعمدة قبة الخزنة. المصدر: فاطمة الجندي، أغسطس 2022م.

#### 2. 5. الأغراض الخاصة

يشمل هذا الغرض الإعلان والتوثيق التاريخي لفعل خير متعلق بالصالح العام كصدقة أو وقف أو شفاعة أو تراجع عـن مظلمة مـا ... مـن قبـل طـرف غـير سـلطاني لا دور لـه في السـلطات الحاكمـة، حيـث يسـتأذن صاحـب هـذا الأمـر في الإعـلان عـن الفعـل المتعلـق بـه عـبر نقشـه في الجامع مـن قبـل شخص مسـؤول، ويجـب أن يكـون صاحـب الإعـلان شـخصاً ذا قيمـة معنويـة هامـة كأن يكـون أمـيراً أو عالمـاً أو نحـوه، كمـا يجـب أن يكـون الإعـلان عـن أمـر فيـه مصلحـة عامـة وكبـيرة للمسـلمين.

1. كتابـة العامـود الخامـس مـن أعمـدة قبـة الخزنـة، مـن واجهتـه شـمال الشرقيـة، مؤلفـةً مـن خمسـة عــشر سـطراً نافـراً (شـحادة، 1976، 220-229)؛ تنـص عـلى سـماح كافـل حمـاة الأمـير خايـر الأشرفِ<sup>33</sup> للشـيخ عـلاء الديـن علـوان<sup>64</sup> بنقـش إعـلانٍ خـاص بـه فِي الجامـع الأعـلى بحمـاة. تمـت كتابـة الإعـلان بتاريـخ 188هـ/ 1512م، وتعتـبر هـذه الكتابـة أحـدث الكتابـات التاريخيـة فِي الجامـع الأعـلى:

- بسمر الله الرحمن الرحيمر لما كان بتاريخ نهار الجمعة
- د. المبارك ثلاث وعشرين صفر الخير من شهور سنة ثمان
  - 3. عشر وتسعمائة أمر الشيخ الصالح الزاهد المبا-
  - رك علاء الدين علي الشهير بعلوان إلى خدمة مولانا

<sup>63</sup> خاير بك الأشرفي الجركسي: أمير مملوكي جركسي، آخر الولاة المملوكيين وأول النواب العثمانيين في مصر. قدمه أبوه للسلطان (الأشرف قايتباي) فتدرج في الناصب حتى تولى نيابة حلب 901هـ/ 1504م وظل نائباً شامياً حتى 922هـ/ 1516م حيث ساعد العثمانيين في انتصارهم على الماليك منذ معركة (مرج دابق) وحتى سقوط الدولة المملوكية في (معركة الريدانية)، ثم تولى حكم مصر باسم الدولة العثمانية. توفي 928هـ/ 1521م.

<sup>64</sup> علاء الدين علي علوان الحموي: فقيه وعالم أصول شافعي صوفي شاذلي أصله من مدينة هيت، سكن جده الثالث حماة هرباً من الاجتياح المغولي. ولد في حماة بمحلة (باب الجسر) 873هـ/ 1468م. توفي 963هـ/ 1530م. وله ذرية باقية في حماة إلى اليوم يعرفون باسم (آل العلواني).

5. المقر الأشرف الكريم العالي المولوي السندي السيدي
6. المالكي الملكي المخدومي والكافلي السيفي خاير ابن عبد الله الأشرفي
7. مولانا ملــك الأمــراء الكافـل للمملكـة الشريفـة الحمويــة المحروسـة أعــز الله تعــالى

8. شـفاعة بـه عـن مظلمـة مـا وسـؤال صدقـات مولانـا ملـك الأمـراء في العفـو لـه عــن جعالـة خــتن

9. الاسـتدار كان وأنـه أنـاب إلى الله تعـالى وأعـاده لله وحلـف أيمانـاً بـالله تعـالى وبالقـرآن

10. والأثـر وسر أمانـه مـذ عـاد إلى مبـاشرة الولايـة واسـتدار إلى عملـه مـن حيـث شـاء بأعـلى السـوق في

11. البلـدة أو غيرهـا كان دمـه مباحـاً وإلـه منـا حـلالاً فـإن لـه شـئتم نقـرت لكـم بذلـك حجـراًبـا-

12. -لجامع الكبير أو غيره فأجار مولانا الملك ولاء الشيخ في ذلك ورسمر بنقر حجر

13. في الجامع المشار إليه وكان ذلك بحضرة السادة الموالي

14. قضاة القضاة وأكابر الدولة الخاص

15. والعامر والحمد لله وحده.

#### .6. الأغراض غير الواضحة

أنصاره

تتعـرض بعـض الكتابــات إلى التلـف أو التخريـب في بعـض أجزائهـا فتصبـح غـير مقـروءة بشـكلٍ واضـح لتفقـد معلومـةً أو أكــثر، غـير أن التلـف قــد يشـمل أجــزاءً كبـيرة تجعـل مـن المتعــذر التعـرف عـلى العديــد مـن المعلومـات الهامـة أو عـلى الهـدف الأسـاسي مـن الكتابـة.

1. الكتابـة عـلى العضـادة أيمـن النافـذة الجنوبيـة في الحـرم السـعدي، مؤلفـةً مـن خمسـة أسـطر (شـحادة، 1976، 213-214)؛ توثـق إبطـال كافـل حمـاة الأمـير يشـبك حيـدر<sup>55</sup> لأمـرٍ مـا غـبٍ ظاهـر، كما توثق التاريخ في عام 896هـ/ 1491م:

لما كان بتاريخ العشرين من شهر شوال المبارك سنة ستة

وتسعين وثمانمائة أمر مولانا ملك الأمراء يشبك حيدر كافل

3. المملكة الحموية أعز الله نصره حين أن

## **3.** تحليل ومقارنة أغراض النقوش التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة

1. تحليل النقوش العربية ضمن الجامع الأعلى بحماة

تنوعـت نقـوش الكتابـات العربيـة التاريخيـة في الجامـع الأعـلى الكبـير لتشـتمل عـلى الأغـراض

التالية:

1. التزيين.

2. التوثيق المعماري والتاريخي.

3. إعلان/ توثيق المراسيمر:

أ. مراسيمر القوانين الجديدة.

ب. مراسيمر إبطال القوانين القديمة (المظالمر).

4. الأغراض الخاصة.

5. الأغراض غير الواضحة.

لعـلِّ الكتابـات القرآنيـة هـي الـتي حظيـت بالاهتمـام الأكـبر بالشـكل ونـوع الخـط كونهـا تـؤدي هدفـاً جماليـاً بامتيـاز؛ إلا أن بعـض الكتابـات الأخـرى تـم نقشـها باهتمـام وباسـتخدام خطـوط جميلـة كالخـط الكـوفي ممـا يجعلهـا جميلـةً للناظـر بالإضافـة إلى الهـدف التوثيقـي الـذي تؤديـه. وتمثـل النقـوش الخطيـة أو الكتابيـة، إلى جانـب الزخـارف الهندسـية والنباتيـة سـمةً ممتـازة للفـن والعمـارة الإسـلامية بشـكل عـام (الدرايسـة وَعبـد الهـادي، 2014، 43).

رغـم أن غـرض التوثيـق المعمـاري والأثـري قـد تـم اسـتيفاؤه في الجامـع الأعـلى إلا أن شـكلاً مـن أشـكاله المتعـارف عليهـا والمنتـشر في حمـاة قـد غـاب عـن التواجـد في الجامـع؛ وهـو مـا يعـرف باسـم (أحجـار التأريـخ) وهـي تـؤدي نفـس غـرض التوثيـق التاريخـي لسـنة الإنشـاء أو التجديـد واسـم صاحـب العمـل وإنمـا بطريقـة شـعرية خاصـة،<sup>66</sup> وبذلـك يمكـن اعتبـار أن نقـوش الجامـع تجمـع غـرض التوثيـق إلا أنهـا تنقـص شـكلاً مـن أشـكاله.

إن غـرض التوثيـق التاريخـي دائماً ما يكـون تابعـاً لعمليـة إنشـاء جديـدة أو ترميـم سـواءً لكامـل البنـاء أو لأحـد عنـاصره المعماريـة، بحيث يتـم توثيـق هـذه العمليـة بنقـش الكتابـة عـلى العنـصر المعمـاري الجديـد أو المرمـم توثـق تاريـخ الإنشـاء والأشـخاص المعنيـين بهـذه العمليـة. الجامع الأعـلى يظهـر فيـه أربعـة عنـاصر تمت إضافتهـا؛ المئذنـة الجنوبيـة المنشـأة في العهـد الرنـي، المنـبر الخشـبي المضاف في العهـد الأيـوي، المئذنـة الشـمالية المضافـة في العهـد المملـوي، والتابـوت الخشـبي المضاف في العهـد الأيـوي، المئذنـة الشـمالية المضافـة في العهـد المملـوي، والتابـوت الخشـبي المـزدوج. وبالتـالي فـإن كلاً مـن هـذه العنـصر المحـدث أو بقربـه بحيث يقـرً عمليـة إنشـائه، ويلاحـظ هنـا توضـع النـص يكـون عـلى العنـصر المحـدث أو بقربـه بحيث يقـرً النص عنـد الاقـتراب منـه بشكل خـاص. ينـب (الـك ر أن نصـاً كان مدونـاً عـلى الحيـه المـي المنيـ إلى النص عنـد الاقـتراب منـه بشكل خـاص. في الجامع، بـات مفقـوداً اليـوم، وثـق ترميمـاً جـرى لبنـاء الجامع بشكل عـام مـن قبـل الخليفة ألعبـاسي المهـدي،<sup>67</sup> وكان مصـدر أمـوال التجديـد مـن خـراج حمـص (شـحادة، 1966، 1966). بالنسـبة لنقـش المراسـيم في مواقـع مرئيـة مـن الجامع بأمكـر، الخام.

مـن مصدرهـا ككافـل المنطقـة أو السـلطان إلى النـاس مبـاشرة ممـا يضمـن للنـاس التعـرف عـلى حقوقهـم وواجباتهـم دون إخفائهـا أو تحويرهـا، مـا يجعـل المسـجد قنـاةً إعلاميـة مبـاشرة تربـط أصحـاب السـلطات بالعامـة مـن النـاس. الأمـر الـذي يظهـر شـيئاً كبـيراً مـن الشـفافية والحـرص عـلى المصلحـة العامـة. وهـي كمـا أسـلف ذكـره عـادة تاريخيـة رسـمية اتخذهـا أمـراء

<sup>67</sup> محمد المهدي: ثالث الخلفاء العباسيين، ولد بالأهواز 127هـ/ 754م. خلف أباه (أبو جعفر المنصور)، فتحت مناطق بالهند وبلاد الروم في عهده، أسس البريد بين الحجاز والعراق. حكم 158-169هـ/ 755-181م.

وكفـال الدولـة المملوكيـة في بـلاد مـصر والشـام لتكـون أداةً إعلاميـة مـن جهـة، بالإضافـة إلى تحميلهـا نوعـاً خاصـاً مـن القيمـة المعنويـة لتكـون بمثابـة عهـدٍ مقـدس مـن مقدمَـه أمـام الله ويشـهد عليـه المـلأ؛ كونهـا نقشـت في بيـتٍ مـن بيـوت الله يجتمـع فيـه المسـلمون بشـكلٍ دائـم لأداء عبادتهـم وتـدارس أمـور دينهـم ودنياهـم.

كل بنــاء أو معلــم أثــري إلى عوامــل الطبيعــة كالزمــن والطقــس والكــوارث كالــزلازل يتعــرض البشرية كالتخريب والتجديد والحروب عوامــل التغيــير إلى إضافــةً ونحوهــا... والفيضانــات وغيرهـا... لتتغـير أجـزاء مـن معالمـه وتتعـرض للتشـوه الجـزئي أو التلـف الـكلي. يحـوي الجامـع في حمـاة عـدداً مـن النصـوص الـتي فقـدت أو تشـوهت بعـضٌ مـن كلماتهـا لتصعـب الأعــلى في بعــض الأحيــان أو تســتحيل في البعــض الآخـر، كمـا وثقــت الآثـار المكتوبــة نصــاً قراءتها زال بكاملـه يتحــدث عــن تجديـد الخليفـة العبـاسي المهـدي للجامــع، بينمـا وثقــت بعــض الصـور القديمـة أجـزاءً مـن كتابـات زالـت ولـم يبـقَ منهـا سـوى مواضعهـا. يبين (الشكل ٥٥) عـدد ونسب التصوص هنا تـبرز أهميـة التوثيـق التاريخـي للكتابـات التاريخيـة؛ حيـث إن توثيقهـا بجميع الوسائل المتاحة لدينا وصفاً ورسماً وتصويـراً يضمـن الاحتفـاظ بالمعلومـات التاريخيـة الـتي تحملهـا هــذه النصـوص، ممـا يؤمـن حمايـة الرسـائل الـتي جعلـت لإيصالهـا ويسـهل دراسـتها جميع الأصعـدة التاريخيـة والاجتماعيـة والاقتصاديـة وغيرهـا... <sub>بحصر (الجدول ٥١)</sub> التنابات الناريخية العربية عـلى

موضحاً جميع المعلومات المتعلقة بها.

جدول 01: قائمة بالكتابات التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى الكبير بحماة ومعلومات عنها.								
الحقبة	عدد	الخط	غرضها	تاريخها		سر موقع الكتابة		
الزمنية	الأسطر	المستخدم		م	Ą		المعماري	
	3	الكوفي	التوثيق			الواجهة الشرقية من القاعدة، المدماك السابع	المئذنة الجنوبية	
زنكيه	5	=	=	1135	529	الواجهة الجنوبية، المدماك السابع		
			التزيين				المنبر الخشبي	
	-	-	التوثيق			إطار الدرابزين الايمن		
	-	-	=			إطار الدرابزين الأيسى		
	1	الكوفي المشجر	التزيين			الدرفة اليمنى للباب		
أيوبية	1	النسخ	التوثيق	1302	701	الدرفة اليمنى للباب		
	1	الكوفي المشجر	التزيين			الدرفة اليسرى للباب		
	1	النسخ	التوثيق			الدرفة اليسرى للباب		
	1	النسخ	التوثيق			حزام أعلى المدخل		
	1	=	=			أعلى المدخل		
	2	-	=	1420	823	ساكف باب المئذنة الشمالية رواق الحرم. السعدي	أروقة الجامع والحرم السعدي	
	7	-	قانون	1499	904	العضادة المجاورة للنافذة الشمالية في الحرمر السعدي		
	4	-	إبطال	1486	891	ساكف النافذة الجنوبية في الحرمر السعدي		
	9	-	=	1469	874	العضادة أيسر النافذة الجنوبية في الحرمر		
	5	-	=	1498	903	السعدي		
	2	-	=	1433	836	ساكف النافذة الوسطى في الحرم السعدي		
	4,5	-	=	1489	894	العضادة اليمنى المجاورة للنافذة الشمالية في الحرم السعدي بالإضافة لساكفها		
مملوكية	5	-	-	1491	896	العضادة أيمن النافذة الجنوبية في الحرم. السعدي		
	6	-	قانون	1497	902	العامود الثاني	أعمدة قبة الخزنة	
	5	-	إبطال	1496	901	العامود الثالث		
	3	-	=	1496	(901)	العامود الرابع		
	15	-	إعلان خاص	1512	918	العامود الخامس		
	6	-	إبطال	1498	904			
	14	-	قانون وإبطال	1470	874	العامود السادس		
	6	-	إبطال	1498	903	العامود السابع		
	7	-	=	1498	903	العامود الثامن		
	4	النسخ	التزيين			جسد التابوت		
أيوبية	6	=	التوثيق	1284	683	غطاء التابوت الشمالي	التابوت الخشبي	
	6	=	=			غطاء التابوت الجنوبي		

المصدر: الباحثة.







المصدر: الباحثة.

2. 3. مقارنة النقوش الكتابية العربية في الجامع الأعلى مع جوامع مشابهة

إن اجتماع الأغـراض الســتة للكتابـات في الجامـع الأعـلى يجعلـه حالـةً نموذجيـة جمعـت أغـراض الكتابـات المختلفـة الــتي يمكـن أن تتواجـد في المسـاجد الجامعـة الكـبرى؛ ففي (الجامـع الأمـوي الكبـير) بدمشـق تتحقـق جميـع الأغـراض في الكتابـات التاريخيـة المنقوشـة ضمنـه (الريحـاوي، 1996، 1946)، كونـه واحـداً مـن أهـم المسـاجد الجامعـة في بـلاد الشـام، لتكـون كتاباتـه حالـةً نموذجيـة أيضـاً.

بينما قـد لا تحتـوي بقيـة الجوامع بالـضرورة نصوصاً تتنـاول جميع الأغـراض السـابقة؛ حيـث يعتـبر (الجامع النـوري)<sup>68</sup> ثـاين جوامع حمـاة مـن حيـث الأهميـة والمسـاحة؛ إلا أنـه لا يحتـوي عـلى إعلانـات مراسـيم إبطـال المظالـم (شـحادة، 1965، 89-92)، كذلـك (جامـع الحسـين)<sup>69</sup> الأثـري لا تحـوي كتاباتـه توثيقـاً لمراسـيم جديـدة أو إبطـالاً لقديمـة (شـحادة، 1970، 97-99)، ومثلـه (جامـع أبي الفـداء).<sup>70</sup> جديـرُ بالذكـر أن (الجامـع النـوري) بحمـاة وحـده يتمـنرٍ عـن الجامـع الأعـلى لاحتوائـه عـلى حجـرٍ يـؤرخ<sup>71</sup> سـنة بنـاء (التكيـة القادريـة)<sup>72</sup> الموجـودة ضمنـه شـعراً (شـحادة، 1966، 87)، وهـذا النـوع مـن التوثيـق غائـبٌ عـن نقـوش الجامـع الأعـل.

موضحـاً الأغـراض الـتي تناولتهـا النقـوش العربيـة التاريخيـة في كلٍ منهـا،

#### جدول 02: أغراض النقوش الكتابية العربية في الجوامع الكبري بمدينة حماة

اسم الجامع	أغراض النقوش العربية							
	التزيين	التوثيق التاري	خي	توثيق المراسير	4	إعلانات	غير مقروءة	
		أحجار التأريخ	التوثيق المعماري	القوانين الجديدة	إبطال المظالم	خاصة	نصوص ناقصة	نصوص مفقودة
الجامع الأعلى	•	-	•	•	•	•	•	•
الجامع النوري	•	•	•	•	-	•	•	-
جامع أبي الفداء	•	-	•	-	-	-	-	-
جامع الحسين	•	-	•	-	-	-	-	-

المصدر: الباحثة.

## 4. خاتمة:

تمثل الكتابات التاريخية العربية في الجامع الأعلى الكبير مثالاً نموذجياً يجمع الأغـراض المختلفة للكتابات النقشية في مختلف العصـور التاريخية العربية؛ التزيـين، التوثيـق المعمـاري والتاريخي، توثيـق إعـلان المراسـيم الجديـدة وإبطـال القديمـة، الإعلانـات الخاصة. يمكـن ملاحظـة أن النصـوص المنقوشة في العهـد الزنـكي اهتمت بغـرض التوثيـق الإنشـائي، بينما بـدأ الغـرض التزييـني يظهـر خـلال العهـد الأيـوبي حيـث كان عهـداً شـهد مرحلـةً مـن الازدهـار والاسـتقرار النسـبين، إلا أن توثيـق عمليـات الترميـم والإضافـات كان ذا أهميـة أكـبر نظـراً للنهضـة العمرانيـة

68 ويعرف باسم (الجامع الأدني).

69 جامع الحسين/ الحسنين: جامع أثري بني على أنقاض معبد، يقع جنوب (قلعة حماة). جدده (نور الدين زنكي) عقب الزلزال الذي ضرب حماة 522هـ/ 1157م.

70 جامع أبي الفداء/ الدهشة/ الدهيشة/ الحيايا: جامع أثري يقع على الضفة الشمالية لنهر العاصي بمحلة (باب الجسر) بحماة. بناه الملك الأيوبي (أبو الفداء) على أنقاض معبد قديم فوق تربة الملك الأيوبي (المظفر عمر) 727هـ/ 1326م، وأنشأ فيه مكتبةً عامرة ودفن في ضريح شماله. سُمّي باسم (جامع الحيايا) لأن أعمدة مظفرة تزين نوافذه. 71 يؤرخ بناءها البيت: «فأزخ علا الآفاق زهواً بأنه جوار بيت الله أبهى المحافل»، والموافق لعام 1317هـ.

72 التكية القادرية: بناء ملحق بشمال (الجامع النوري) بحماة، بناه (محمد مرتضى بن محمد نجيب الكيلاني) كمثوئ للمحتاجين. الـتي وقعـت في العصريـن الزنـكي والأيـوي (الريحـاوي، 1979، 157-158)، ويظهـر تمـيز غـرض التوثيـق في عـدد نصوصـه الأكـبر. أمـا العهـد المملـوكي الـذي يتمـيز بعمارتـه الحربيـة وعـدم الاسـتقرار السـياسي نتيجـة تغـير الحـكام وسياسـاتهم؛ فقـد اختفـت خلالـه النقـوش التزيينيـة تمامـاً، كمـا تراجـع عـدد نصـوص التوثيـق الإنشـائي لقلـة عمليـات التجديـد والإضافـات المعماريـة للجامـع، بينمـا ظهـرت أغـراض أخـرى جديـدة تلائـم طبيعـة المرحلـة غـير المسـتقرة والتغـير الدائـم في الأنظمـة والمراسـيم.

ويمكـن تلخيـص النتائـج الـتي توصـل لهـا البحـث بخصـوص النقـوش التاريخيـة العربيـة في الجامـع الأعـلى بحمـاة بالنقـاط التاليـة:

- •غـرض التزيـين تصدرتـه الآيـات القرآنيـة، بالإضافـة إلى بعـض النصـوص الـتي جمعـت بـين غرضهـا الأصـلي وبـين غـرض التزيـين فتمـت كتابتهـا باسـتخدام خطـوط جميلـة الشـكل؛ كخـط النسـخ، والكـوفى، والكـوفى المشـجر.
- تميزت النصـوص المنقوشـة خـلال العهـد الزنـكي بكتابتهـا باسـتخدام الخـط الكـوفي، يينمـا اسـتخدم كلَّ مـن خطـي النسـخ والكـوفي المشـجر خـلال العهـد الأيـوبي.
- •غرض التوثيق التاريخي ارتبط على الأغلب بإضافة أو تجديـد عنصرٍ معماري على الجامـع، وتضمـن توثيـق معلومـات هـذا العنـصر؛ تاريـخ إنشـائه، الأشـخاص المعنيـون بإنشـائه، وأحيانـاً أسـماء بعـض الحرفيـين أو العاملـين عليـه. كمـا ارتبطـت نصـوص التوثيـق بكتابتهـا عـلى العنـاصر المـراد توثيقهـا مبـاشرة أو بالقـرب منهـا ممـا يجعـل الوصـول إليهـا لقراءتهـا ليـس بالأمـر السـهل دائمـاً. بالإضافـة إلى توثيـق اسـم وتاريـخ وفـاة صاحـب المدفـن وذلـك في حالـة كتابـات التابـوت الخشـي.
- •غرض توثيـق المراسـيم السـلطانية والأميريـة الكافليـة انقسـم إلى قسـمين؛ الأول توثيـق مراسـيم القوانـين الجديـدة عـبر توضيـح تاريـخ وجهـة إصدارهـا، نـص القانـون أو الأمـر المحـدث، بالإضافـة إلى عقوبـة مخالفهـا. أمـا القسـم الثـاني فهـو توثيـق مراسـيم إبطـال قوانـين قديمـة تـم اعتبارهـا مظالمـاً عـبر توثيـق تاريـخ وجهـة إصدارهـا، الأمـر المـراد إبطالـه بالكامـل أو تغيـيره، النهـي عـن إعادتـه والدعـاء عـلى مـن يقـوم بتجديـده.
- ·نقـش المراسـيم السـلطانية الجديـدة وإبطـال المراسـيم القديمـة كان يحمـل إضافـةً إلى غـرض التوثيـق غـرض الإعـلان عنهـا، حيـث يضمـن وجودهـا بشـكلٍ دائـم في المسـاجد الجامعـة وصولهـا إلى جميـع النـاس إضافـةً إلى تعهـدٍ مغلـظٍ مـن مُصدرهـا أمـام الله والنـاس عـبر توثيقهـا عـلى المـلأ وفي مـكان مطهـر ومخصـص للعبـادة.
- •غـرض توثيـق إعلانـات أو مطالـب خاصـة تختـص بـه شـخصيات ذات أهميـة اعتباريـة سياسـية أو دينيـة أو اجتماعيـة ونحوهـا؛ حيـث تسـتجلب الإذن الأمـيري أو الكافـلي بنقـش أمـر جلـل تـم تقريـره مـن طرفهـا يعـود بفائـدة كبـيرة للصالـح العـام. يوثـق هـذا النـوع مـن النصـوص تاريـخ كتابتـه، الجهـة الـتي أصـدرت الموافقـة عـلى كتابتـه، صاحـب الأمـر أو الإعـلان الشـخصي، إضافةً إلى نـص الإعـلان المـراد نـشره.
- •الـدور الإعلامـي للجامـع كمنـبر تواصـل واضـح وشـفاف، بـين الحـكام وأفـراد الشـعب، لنـشر المراسـيم والقوانـين لمـا يحملـه مـن صفـة دينيـة ومرجعيـة رسـمية.

ختاماً فإن هذا البحث هـو محاولـة ودراسـة بنيت في أساسـها عـلى نصـوص زال جـزءٌ منهـا وإنمـا حفـظ مضمونهـا عـبر توثيقهـا كتابيـاً، ممـا يرفـع دعـوة للتوثيـق الدقيـق للمعالـم الأثريـة والكتابـات الـتي تحتويهـا وصفـاً ورسـماً ونقـلاً ورفعـاً وتصويـراً حيث يشـكل التوثيـق حمايـةً للمعلومـات التاريخيـة الـتي تحملهـا ويسـمح بالاسـتفادة منهـا حـتى في حـال تعرضهـا لتلـفٍ كلي أو لـضررٍ جـزئي.

أبو الفداء، إسماعيل (1958) تاريخ أبي الفداء: المختصر في أخبار البشر. مصر: المطبعة الحسينية المصرية.

الجيجكلي، سلام (2014) دراسة تاريخية تحليلية لنواعير حماة ومحيطها العمراني. رسالة ماجستير، كلية الهندسة المعمارية، جامعة دمشق.

الجيجكلي، سلام (2020) «دراسة تاريخية معمارية مقارنة بين الجامع الأموي بدمشق والجامع الأعلى بحماة»، المجلة العلمية لجامعة الملك فيصل – العلوم الإنسانية والإدارية. [بانتظار الطباعة]. :doi https://doi.org/10.37575/h/his/2225

الدرايسة، محمد وَعدلي عبد الهادي (2014) الزخرفة الإسلامية. عمّان: مكتبة المجتمع العربي للنشر والتوزيع.

الريحاوي، عبد القادر (1979) العمارة العربية الإسلامية: خصائصها وأثارها في سورية. دمشق: وزارة الثقافة.

الريحاوي، عبد القادر (1996) جامع دمشق الأموي: التاريخ والتراث والفن المعماري. سورية: د.ن.

شحادة، كامل (1965) «من مآثر نور الدين زنكي العمرانية بحماة: الجامع النوري»، مجلة الحوليات الأثرية العربية السورية، 15(2)، ص ص 81–92.

شحادة، كامل (1969) «معالم حماة القديمة وأبرز أوابدها التاريخية»، مجلة العمران، 29-30، ص 90–115.

شحادة، كامل (1970) «القسم الثالث والأخير من مآثر نور الدين زنكي العمرانية في حماة»، مجلة الحوليات الأثرية العربية السورية، 20، ص ص 81–101.

شحادة، كامل (1975) «الترب ومقامات الزيارة في حماة»، مجلة الحوليات الأثرية العربية السورية، 25، ص ص 159–179.

شحادة، كامل (1976) «الجامع الأعلى الكبير في حماة»، مجلة الحوليات الأثرية العربية السورية، 26، ص ص 193–246.

الصابوني، أحمد (2015) تاريخ حماة. القاهرة: مؤسسة هنداوي للتعليم والثقافة.

عقيلي، طلال (2015) الجامع الأموي في دمشق. بيروت: دار كتب.

كريزويل، ك. (1984) الآثار الإسلامية الأولى. ترجمه من اللغة الإنجليزية عبد الهادي عبله. دمشق: دار متيبة.

مؤسسة الثقافة الإسلامية (2014) النقوش الكتابية في الفن. متوفر على:

تاريخ الاسترجاع: 2022/06/06م.org.funci//:https/النقوش-الكتابية-في-الفن/?lang=eng

المقدسي، محمد (1991) أحسن التقاسيم في معرفة الأقاليم. القاهرة: مكتبة مدبولى.

نحاس، جورج (2007) مكتشفات أثرية جديدة في سورية الوسطى – الثانية: حماة عبر التاريخ. دمشق: دار الفرقد للطباعة والنشر والتوزيع.

يوسف، عبد الودود (1970) «طوائف الحرف والصناعات: طوائف الأصناف في حماة في القرن السادس عشر»، مجلة الحوليات الأثرية العربية السورية، 19، ص ح0 85–102.

#### المراجع الأجنبية:

Beta (2021A) Syria, Hama, Mosque el-kebir, south east minaret. Available at: https://collections.vam.ac.uk/item/ O1255637/syria-hama-mosque-el-kebirsouth-photographkac-creswell/ (Accessed: 09 September 2022).

Beta (2021B) Great Mosque, Hama. Available at: https:// collections.vam.ac.uk/item/O1255630/great-mosquehama-photograph-creswell-keppel-archibald/ (Accessed: 09 September 2022).

Beta (2021C) *Great Mosque, Hama.* Available at: https:// collections.vam.ac.uk/item/O1255632/great-mosquehama-photograph-creswell-keppel-archibald/ (Accessed: 04 September 2022).

Beta (2021D) Detail from the minaret, Great Mosque, Hama. Available at: https://collections.vam.ac.uk/item/ O1255638/detail-from-the-minaret-great-photograph-kaccreswell/ (Accessed: 04 September 2022).

Hakim, Negar (2008) "Mosque Architecture Past and Present", in Stegers, Rudolf (ed.) *Sacred Buildings: A Design Manual.* Berlin: Birkhauser, pp. 46-53. O'Kane, Bernard (2009) 'The Great Mosque of Hama Redux' in O'Kane, Bernard (ed.) Creswell Photographs Re-examined: New Perspectives on Islamic Architecture. Cairo: American University in Cairo Press, pp 219-246. doi: https://doi.org/10.5743/cairo/9789774162442.003.0009

Smithsonian (n.d.) D-1360: Hama (Syria): Great Mosque: Arabic Inscriptions on Window C. Available at: https:// www.si.edu/object/archives/components/sova-fsa-a-06ref24901?destination=object/archives/components/sovafsa-a-06-ref28381 (Accessed: 04 September 2022).



# عمارة المساجد في عجمان بين الأصالة والحداثة

جهاد عوض جامعة عجمان - دولة الامارات العربية المتحدة

> تغريد عوض جامعة فلسطين التقنية - فلسطين

### ملخص:

يتناول هذا البحث عمارة المساجد الحديثة في مدينة عجمان، التي بنيت بعد عام 2000م، حيث بلغ عددها لغاية اليـوم ما يقـارب 175 مسـجداً. يهـدف البحـث إلى دراسـة وتحليـل عمـارة هـذه المسـاجد، ومحاولـة التعـرف بالخصائـص المشـتركة بينهـا وتحديـد أوجـه الاختـلاف، ومـن ثـم تصنيـف هـذه المسـاجد مـن حيـث الشـكل العـام والمظهـر الخارجـي والعلاقـة مـع الأنمـاط التاريخيـة للمسـاجد. وكذلـك يهـدف البحـث إلى الإجابـة عـن بعـض التسـاؤلات، مثـل: هـل يوجـد نـوع مـن الوحـدة بـين هـذه المسـاجد، برغـم التنـوع الواضح في مظهرهـا الخارجـي؟ مـا هـي العـاص المشـتركة؟ ومـا هـي التوجهـات المعماريـة السـائدة؟ وهـل المسـاجد الحديثـة ترتبـط بالمـكان وتعكـس الزمـن الحـاضر؟ فرضيـة البحـث هـي وجـود الوحـدة ضمـن التنـوع، وانتشـار بعـض الأنمـاط أكـثر مـن غيرهـا، والرغبـة في اظهـار الهويـة المحليـة والطابـع الإسـلامي في تصميم المسـاجد.

تعتمـد هـذه الدراسـة بشـكل رئيـس عـلى زيـارة كافـة المسـاجد الـتي بنيـت بعـد عـام 2000م، والحصـول عـلى بعـض المخططـات مـن قبـل الهيئـه العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف، ودائـرة البلديـة والتخطيـط، بالإضافـة إلى مراجعـة أهـم الدراسـات السـابقة عـن عمـارة المسـاجد، الـتي تشـكل الأسـاس النظـري لهـذا البحـث. وتـم في هـذا البحـث اتبـاع منهـج الوصف التحليـلي والمقارنـة بـين المسـاجد موضـع الدراسـة.

أظهـرت النتائـج وجـود وحـدة واضحـة في التصميـم والتوزيـع الفراغـي، إضافـة إلى بعـض العنـاصر الرئيسـة المشـتركة بـين هـذه المسـاجد، رغـم التنـوع في المظهـر الخارجـي. كذلـك أظهـرت الدراسـة وجـود بعـض الأنمـاط الأكـثر انتشـاراً. تضيف هـذه الدراسـة مزيـداً مـن المعرفـة عـن الخصائـص المعماريـة الممـيزة للمسـاجد الحديثـة في عجمـان، والتوجهـات التصميميـة السـائدة، وتظهـر بعـض الأمثلـة الـتي تصلـح كنمـاذج يمكـن الاسـتفادة منهـا في تصميـم المسـاجد المسـتقبلية. وتقـدم توصيـات يمكـن أخذهـا بعـين الاعتبـار مـن قبـل القائمـين عـلى بنـاء المسـاجد.

عمارة المساجد، مساجد عجمان، مساجد حديثه، مساجد الإمارات

### مقدمة:

تـم خـلال السنوات الأخـيرة بنـاء عـدد مـن المسـاجد في مدينـة عجمـان بدولـة الإمـارات العربيـة المتحـدة، وأكـثر مـا يلفت الانتبـاه معماريـاً في تلـك المسـاجد ذلـك التنـوع الكبـير والاختلافـات الواضحـة في الطابـع المعمـاري لـكل مسـجد، عـلى الرغـم مـن أن مدينـة عجمـان تعـد صغـيرة الحجـم نسـبياً. ومـن وجـود بعـض الـشروط والارشـادات المتعلقـة بتصميم المسـاجد، الـتي تـشرف عليهـا الهيئـة العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف، الا أن مسـألة الوحـدة والهويـة مـا تـزال موضـع نقـاش وتسـاؤل. وعـلى الرغـم مـن وجـود تقـاوت كبـير في المعمـاري الخارجـي، لدرجـة يصعب فيهـا تحديـد العنـاص المشـركة أو المتشابهة بـين تلـك المسـاجد، اذ أن بعـض تلـك المسـاجد بنيـت بطابـع حديـث، وبعـض آخـر تأثـر بطـرز معماريـة مـن مناطـق مختلفـة مـن العالـم الإسـلامي، أو فـترات تاريخيـة مختلفـة، وبعـض المحـاولات للجمـع بـين الطابـع التقليـدي، سـواء المحـلي أو «المسـتورد»، مـع الطابـع الحديـث، الا أن مسافـ الـعمـع بـين الطابـع الوحـدة في التخطيـط العـام والفـراغ الداخلي والعنـاص التصميمية، الا أن مناطـق محتلفـة مـن العالـم الإسـلامي، أو فـترات تاريخيـة مختلفـة، وبعـض المحـاولات للجمـع بـين الطابـع منتقليـدي، سـواء المحـلي أو «المسـتورد»، مـع الطابـع الحديـث، الا أنـه يعتقـد بأن هنـاك نـوع مـن ملوحـدة في التخطيـط العـام والفـراغ الداخلي والعنـاص التصميميـة الرئيسـة الـتي تجعـل معظـم الموحـدة في التخطيـط العـام والفـراغ الداخلي والعنـاص التصميميـة الرئيسـة الـتي تجعـل معظـم هـذه المسـاجد تـدرج تحـت نمـط تصميميـي واحـد. أمـا عـن العلاقـة مع أو التأثـر بالـتراث المعمـاري هـذه المسـاجد تـدرج تـد من العـالم والفـراغ الداخلي والعنـاص التصميميـة الرئيسـة الـتي تجعـل معظـم المحـلي مـن حيـث الشكل الخارجـي فيبقـى موضـع نقـاش.

تقـع مدينـة عجمـان ضمـن إمـارة عجمـان، وهـي الإمـارة الأصغـر مسـاحة بـين الإمـارات السـبع الـتي تتكـون منهـا دولـة الإمـارات العربيـة المتحـدة. ومدينـة عجمـان تعـد صغـيرة الحجـم نسـبيا، مقارنـة مـع المـدن الأخـرى مثـل أبـو ظـي، دبي، والشـارقه، إلا أنهـا شـهدت خـلال العقديـن الأخيريـن تطـوراً عمرانيـاً كبـيراً وبوتـيرة متسـارعة.

وخـلال السـنوات القليلـه الماضيـة شـهدت مدينـة عجمـان ازديـاداً ملحوظـاً في عــدد المسـاجد والجوامـع الـتى أنشـئت حديثـاً، إضافـة إلى إعـادة بنـاء وترميـمر المسـاجد القديمـة، الـتى أنشـئت
قبـل عـام 2000م، وهـذا يشـير إلى توجـه عـام لـدى امـارة عجمـان والهيئـة العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف (الأوقـاف) لإعطـاء أهميـة خاصـة لإنشـاء مزيـد مـن المسـاجد ذات طابـع معمـاري متمـيز، مـع التركـيز في تطويـر أشـكال معماريـة معـاصرة تجمـع بـين التقليديـة والحداثـة. وقـد أسـهم في ذلـك أيضـاً ازديـاد عـدد المحسنين والمتبرعـين مـن أبنـاء الإمـارة لإنشـاء مسـاجد جديـدة.

تهدف هذه الدراسة إلى تسليط الضوء على النماذج الحديثة لعمارة المساجد في عجمان وتحديد أوجه الشبه وجوانب الاختلاف بين المساجد التي بنيت بعد عام 2000م، وتعزيز فرضية أنه بالرغم من وجود التنوع الكبير بين هذه المساجد من حيث الشكل والمظهر المعماري الخارجي، الا أنه توجد وحدة كبيرة من حيث التخطيط العام والتوزيع الفراغي. وتحاول هذه الدراسة الاجابة عن التساؤلات التالية: على الرغم من التنوع الكبير في المساجد الحديثة، هل ما يزال هناك قواسم مشتركه بينها؟ وهل يمكن تصنيف هذه المساجد ضمن نماذج واضحة ومحددة؟ وهل هناك نموذجاً سائداً؟ وما هي الخصائص المشتركة التي تميز مساجد عجمان؟

# آلية وأسلوب البحث:

تعتمـد هـذه الدراسـة بشـكل رئيـس عـلى الزيـارات الميدانيـة لمسـاجد عجمـان، ودراسـة مخططاتهـا وتحليلهـا والمقارنـة بينهـا. مـن خـلال التعـاون مـع دائـرة البلديـة والتخطيـط والهيئـة العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف، تـم الحصـول عـلى مخططـات أكـثر مـن 50 مسـجداً حديثـاً، وكذلـك وثيقـة «الـشروط الواجـب توافرهـا في عمـارة المسـاجد» (ملحـق 1).

لقد تـم خـلال العامـين الماضيـين زيـارة مـا مجموعـه 170 مسـجداً وجامعـاً في مدينـة عجمـان، جميعهـا بنيـت بعـد عـام 2000م، وتـم تحليـل ومقارنـة المخططـات المعماريـة لنحـو 50 مسـجداً وجامعـاً. باسـتثناء المسـاجد القديمـة الـتي بنيـت قبـل عـام مـ2000 مـن هـذه الدراسـة، لأن معظـم المسـاجد القديمـة طـرأ عليهـا تغيـيرات كثـيرة نتيجـة التعديـلات والإضافـات عـلى مـر السـنين، بحيـث أصبحـت معالمهـا الأصليـة غـير واضحـة، بالإضافـة إلى بضـع مسـاجد صغـيرة بنيـت بعـد عـام 2000م، وأصبحـت قديمـة نسـبياً وتغـيرت معالمهـا بسـب الإضافـات. ويهـذا فـإن العـدد الـكلي للمسـاجد الـتي شـملتها الدراسـة هـو 140 مسـجداً وجامعـاً (ملحـق 2).

لقد روعي في اختيار المساجد التي تم زيارتها التوزيع على مختلف مناطق عجمان، التفاوت في المساحه، ومساجد وجوامع، والتنـوع في الأشـكال المعماريـه، المواقـع عـلى شـوارع رئيسـيه أو داخليـه ضمـن الأحيـاء السـكنيه، التفـاوت في تواريـخ الإنشـاء، والتنـوع في الجهـات المصممة. والتركـيز في الدراسـة عـلى الشـكل العـام والمظهـر الخارجـي للمسـجد وتخطيطـه (المسـقط الأققـي) وعنـاصره الرئيسة. ويخلـص البحـث إلى تقديـم بعـض التوصيـات لأخذهـا بعـين الاعتبـار مـن أجـل تحقيـق نـوع مـن الوحـدة الـتي يجب أن تعكس هويـة معماريـة واضحـة تعـبر عـن الزمـان والمـكان الـذي تبـنى فيـه تلـك المسـاجد.

تعتمـد الدراسـة أسـلوب ومنهـج الوصـف التحليـلي والمقارنـة بـين المسـاجد موضـع الدراسـة، وتشـكل الدراسـات السـابقة والأبحـاث المنشـورة عـن عمـارة المسـاجد الإطـار النظـري لهـذه الدراسـة.

## دراسات سابقة عن عمارة المساجد:

توجـد دراسـات عديـدة عـن عمـارة المسـاجد بشـكل عـام، لكـن الدراسـات الـتي تتنـاول عمـارة المسـاجد في دولـة الإمـارات عددهـا محـدود جـدا. ويختلـف الباحثـون في تحديـد أنـواع ونمـاذج المسـاجد وكيفيـة تصنيفهـا. بعضهـم يصنـف المسـاجد وفقـا للشـكل العـام والتوزيـع الفراغـي والعنـاصر الرئيسـة[1] [2]، وآخـرون يعتمـدون مـواد البنـاء وطـرق الإنشـاء [3]، وبعـض آخـر يصنـف المسـاجد وفقـاً للحجـم والسـعة والموقـع [4]. أمـا الطـرز والأنمـاط المعماريـة فإنهـا ترتبـط عـادة بالخصائـص والعنـاصر الممـيزة للمسـجد الـتي سـادت في منطقـة جغرافيـة معينـة أو فـترة زمنيـة محـددة (كالطـراز الفاطمـى أو المملـوكى أو العثمـانى أو الأندلـسى، الـخ).

الاختلافات بـين الباحثـين ليسـت كبـيرة في تحديـد أنـواع وأنمـاط المسـاجد التاريخيـة، لكـن الجـدل مـا يـزال قائمـا بـين الباحثـين والمصممـين فيمـا يتعلـق بالتوجهـات المعـاصرة في تصميـم المسـاجد ومـدى ارتباطهـا أو تأثرهـا بالأنمـاط التاريخيـة وعلاقتهـا بالمـكان وتعبيرهـا عـن الفـترة الزمنيـة الحاليـة والمحـاولات الـتي تدعـو لتأكيـد الهويـة وإيجـاد لغـة معماريـة معـاصرة لتصميـم المسـاجد.

بشكل عام، يجمع معظم الباحثين على ثلاثة نماذج رئيسة من المساجد التاريخية ويصنفونها وفقا لتخطيطها وشكلها العام على النحـو الآتي (شـكل 1):

النصوذج العـربي ذو القاعـة متعـددة الأعمـدة (Hypostyle type)، ولهـا سـقف أفقـي إمـا دون قبـة، أو بوجـود قبـة أو أكـثر. وهـو النـوع أكـثر انتشـارا خصوصـاً في العالـم العـربي. وعـلى الأغلـب يتقـدم قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسـة سـاحة مكشـوفة أو فنـاء (courtyard) مـع أروقـة عـلى الجوانـب [5]. النمـوذج العثمـاني ذو القبـة المركزيـة الضخمـة (courtyard) مـع أروقـة عـلى الحوانـب [5]. قبـاب، يتقدمهـا كذلـك في معظـم الحـالات فنـاء مكشـوف محـاط بالأروقـة الـتي غالبـاً مـا تكـون مغطـاة بقبـاب صغـيرة. هـذا بالإضافـة إلى المـآذن الرفيعـة والمدبـيـة.

النمــوذج الفــارسي ذو الأواويــن الأربعــة (Four-Iwans type) الــتي تتوســط أضــلاع الفنــاء المكشــوف وتكــون قاعــة الصــلاة الرئيســة في جهــة الإيــوان الأكــبر.

ويضيف بعـض الباحثـين نمـاذج أخـرى لكـن انتشـارها كان محـدوداً في بعـض المناطـق الجغرافيـة وأهمهـا نمـوذج شـبه القـارة الهنديـة، أو النمـوذج المغـولي ذو القبـاب الثـلاث والفنـاء الضخـم والمـآذن الأربـع في زوايـا المسـجد [6]. الا أن الكثـير مـن الباحثـين يعتـبرون النمـوذج العـربي هـو الأصـل لبـاقي النمـاذج الأخـرى المتفرعـة عنـه، وهـو الأكـثر انتشـارا إضافـة إلى النمـوذج العثمـاني [7].



شكل 1

وبالنظر إلى هـذه النمـاذج التاريخيـة ومقارنـة المسـاجد المعـاصرة بهـا، نجـد أن الغالبيـة العظمـى مـن المسـاجد الحديثـة، خاصـة في العالـم العـربي ومـن ضمنهـا المسـاجد في دولـة الإمـارات، تتبـع النمـوذج العـربي ذو القاعـة المسـتطيلة أو المربعـة المحمـول سـقفها الأققـي عـلى أعمـدة، رغـم التوجـه الحديـث لتقلبـل عـدد الأعمـدة الداخليـة أو التخـلي عنهـا.

لقـد شـهدت دولـة الإمـارات خـلال العقديـن الماضيـين حركـة عمرانيـة ممـيزة، وتـمر بنـاء مئـات المسـاجد في مختلـف المـدن الإماراتيـة. وحيـث أن هـذا البحـث لا يتسـع لتغطيـة المسـاجد في كافـة المـدن الإماراتيـة، الـتي تحتـاج لمزيـد مـن الدراسـات، فإنـه يقتـصر عـلى مسـاجد مدينـة عجمان، ويشكل حالة دراسية يمكن تكرارها للبحث في مساجد باقي المدن.

### مساجد وجوامع عجمان:

وفقا لأحدث قائمة تم الحصول عليها من قبل الهيئة العامة للشؤون الإسلامية والأوقاف (في شهر نيسان/ ابريـل 1202)، فـإن العـدد الـكلي لمساجد عجمان هـو 343 مسـجد/ جامـع (اضافة إلى بعـض المسـاجد قيـد الإنشـاء)، مـن بينهـا 571 مسـجدا تـم بناؤهـا أو أعيـد انشـاؤها بعـد عـام 2000. ويشـترط بالمسـاجد الـتي تبـنى حديثـا أن تلـتزم بالبنـود الـواردة في وثيقـة «الـشروط الواجـب توفرهـا في عمـارة المسـاجد» (ملحـق 1)، والـتي تحددهـا الهيئـة العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف، الجهـة الرئيسـة المسـؤولة عـن المسـاجد في الإمـارة. وتتـاول هـذه الـشروط بشـكل أسـاسي: تنسـيق الموقـع العـام، الطابـع والتصميـم المعماري للمسـاجد، سـكن العاملين (الإمـام والمـؤذن)، وكذلـك أماكـن الوضـوء ودورات الميـاه.

ويمكـن تصنيـف مسـاجد عجمـان بشـكل عـام وفقـاً للمسـاحه والسـعه عـلى النحـو الآتي: مسـاجد الحـي، وهـي صغـبرة الحجـم لا تقـام فيهـا صـلاة الجمعـة وتقتـصر عـلى الصلـوات اليوميـة، وجوامـع متوسـطة الحجـم، وجوامـع كبـيرة الحجـم (تزيـد سـعتها عـن 800 مصـل).

اختيار المواقع والأراضي التي تبنى فيها المساجد تخصص وتمنح في الغالب عن طريق الأوقاف، وأحيانا من قبـل متبرعـين. كذلـك بنـاء المسـجد يتـم غالبـا مـن قبـل متبرعـين، والذيـن يقومـون بدورهـم بتقديـم المخططـات الهندسـية اللازمـة عـن طريـق مكاتـب هندسـية استشـارية مـع مراعـاة الـشروط الواجـب توافرهـا وفقـاً للمعايـير الـتي تتبناهـا الأوقـاف. أمـا بالنسـبة لمسـاحة المسـجد، فإنهـا تخضـع لعـدة عوامـل أهمهـا: مسـاحة الأرض المـراد إنشـاء المسـجد عليهـا، وموقـع المسـجد، وتعـداد السـكان في المنطقـة، وإمكانـات الممـول أو المتـبرع، ووجـود مسـاجد أخـرى في المنطقـة.

## الشروط التصميمية والمعايير التخطيطية:

الـشرط الأول الـذي تضعـه الأوقـاف بهـذا الشـأن هـو أن يلــتزم الاستشـاري المصمـمر بالطابــع المعماري الإسلامي، والطابـع العـام لدولـة الإمـارات، وتراعـي الاعتبـارات الشرعيـة والعمرانيـة في تصاميـم المسـاجد. وتعتمـد الـشروط مسـاحة مـتر مربـع واحـد في قاعـة الصـلاة لـكل مصـل، دورة مياه واحده لكل 100 مصل، ومكان وضوء لكل 30 مصل. ويشترط إنشاء مظله (ليوان) عـلى مداخـل المسـجد لتظليـل المصلـين عنـد الدخـول والخـروج وتكـون ضمـن تصميـم المسـجد، ويجـب عـدم الإسراف في زخرفـة المسـجد، ويراعـى حسـن اختيـار فـرش المسـجد دون زخـارف، وضرورة الالــتزامر بالشــكل المعمــاري المنتظــمر (مربــع أو مســتطيل) للحفــاظ عــلى اســتقامة الصفـوف، ويراعـى التقليـل مـن عـدد الأعمـدة الداخليـة لعـدم قطـع الصفـوف. في المسـاجد الجامعـة الـتى تقـام فيهـا خطبـة الجمعـة يجـب فتـح بـاب في المحـراب لدخـول الخطيـب، ويمكـن عمل مصلى للنساء على أن يكون جزءا من المسجد يمكن فصله أو ضمه بقواطع متحركة أو أبـواب، ومـزوداً بالخدمـات (ميضـأة وبـاب خارجـى منفصـل). يمكـن إضافـة ملحقـات ومرافـق أخرى للمسجد، مثل: الأروقة، وغرف التدريس، ومكتبة، وغرف العبادة، الـخ.. وبخصوص سـكن العاملـين تشـترط الهيئـة إنشـاء سـكن للإمـام والمــؤذن لا يقــل عــن غرفـتي نــوم وحمـام ومطبــخ ومجلس له باب خارجي، مع ضرورة بناء سور حول السكن فيه أبواب خارجية على الشارع، مع تـرك مسـاحة كافيـة لاسـتخدامها كحـوش. وفي المسـاجد الـتى تزيـد سـعتها عـلى 1000 مصـل يجـب اضافـة غرفـة للحـارس. أمـا دورات الميـاه فيراعـى فصلهـا عـن مبـنى المسـجد، الا في حـالات الضرورة، وأن تكون غير مستقبلة أو مستدبرة للقبلة وبعكس اتجاه الرياح. ويجب توفير أماكن وضوء ودورات مياه خاصة للمعاقين إضافة إلى منحدرات لهم عند المداخل.

# عناصر المساجد الحديثة وخصائصها في عجمان:

قاعة الصلاة الرئيسة:

بعـد دراسـة وتحليـل المسـاجد الـتي تـم زيارتهـا والحصـول عـل مخططاتهـا، فإنـه يمكـن القـول إن %95 مـن المسـاجد الحديثـة في عجمـان تكـون فيهـا قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسـة مربعـة الشـكل أو مسـتطيلة، حيـث يقـع المحـراب في منتصـف الضلـع الأطـول للقاعـة المسـتطيلة. وفي بعـض الحـالات النـادرة يكـون شـكل قاعـة الصـلاة غـير منتظـم (53. حذيفـه بـن اليمـان)، أو مضلـع ثمـاني الشـكل (220. عـلي الحمـراني) أو عـلى هيئـة نجمـة ثمانيـة الشـكل (158. شـهداء القـوات المسـلحة ).

في معظـم المسـاجد الحديثـة يتقـدم قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسـة امـا رواق أو ليــوان، وفي غالبيــة الجوامـع يتقـدم قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسـة قاعـة ثانويـة أصغـر حجمـا تخصـص عـادة للصلــوات اليوميـة، في حــين تسـتخدم القاعـة الرئيسـة وقـت صـلاة الجمعـة وفي رمضـان.

معظـم المسـاجد لهـا مداخــل في الواجهــة الأماميـة فقـط، وفي بعـض الحـالات توجــد مداخــل ثانويـة لقاعـة الصـلاة تكــون عـادة في بدايــة الواجهــات الجانبيـة بالقـرب مـن واجهــة المدخــل الرئيـس، وذلــك لتجنـب الدخــول مـن منتصـف الواجهتــين الجانبيتـين.

روعـي في تصميـم المسـاجد الحديثـة تقليـل عــدد الأعمــدة داخــل قاعــة الصـلاة قــدر الإمـكان، وذلــك لضمــان اسـتمرارية صفــوف الصـلاة، وفي عــدد مــن المسـاجد تــم الاســتغناء كليـا عــن الأعمــدة، وان وجــدت تكــون غالبـاً في الوسـط لحمـل القبــة عــلى أربعــة أعمــدة.

#### المآذن:

بالنسبة لمواقع المآذن وعددها فإن ما نسبته 86% مـن المساجد الحديثة لهـا مئذنة واحـدة فقط، وتقـع دائما في الجهـة الأماميـة، واجهـة المدخـل الرئيـس، وفي الغالـب عـلى الجانـب الأيمـن، وقـد تكـون منفصلـة أو متصلـة بالمبـنى الرئيـس لقاعـة الصـلاة. ولا يوجـد أي مسـجد مـن بـين المسـاجد الحديثـة في عجمـان لـه أكـثر مـن مئذنتـين سـوى جامـع الشـيخ زايـد (شـكل 2). وتختلـف أشـكال وتفاصيـل المـآذن وفقـا للطابـع المعمـاري للمسـجد. ومـن بـين المسـاجد والجوامـع الـتي تمـت دراسـتها وتحليلهـا (140)، بلـغ عـدد الجوامـع الـتي تحتـوي عـلى مئذنتـين 19

#### القباب:

ماعـدا بعـض الحـالات الاسـتثنائيه الـتي يوجـد بهـا أكـثر مـن قبـة، أو أنهـا لا تحتـوي عـلى قبـة نهائيـا، فـإن غالبيـة المسـاجد الحديثـة تحتـوي عـلى قبـة واحـدة تقـع دائمـاً في منتصـف



شکل **2** جامع الشیخ زاید فی عجمان (2000)

قاعـة الصـلاة. وفي بعـض الحـالات الـتي يوجـد بهـا أكـثر مـن قبـة فـإن القبـاب الإضافيـة تكـون دائمـا أصغـر مـن الرئيسـة، وتقـع عـادة فـوق المداخـل أو فـوق قاعـة الصـلاة الثانويـة. شـكل القبـة غالبـاً نصـف كـروي،

مقطعهـا نصـف دائـري، وأحيانـا مدببـة، وفي إحــدى الحـالات بصليـة الشـكل، وفي حالـة أخـرى تـم الاسـتعاضة عنهـا بشـكل هرمـي قرميـدي (شـكل 3).



شكل **3:** أشكال مختلفة للقباب في مساجد عجمان

#### سكن الإمام والمؤذن:

مـن أهـم الملحقـات وأحـد الـشروط الرئيسـه في بنـاء المسـاجد في عجمـان هـو مسـكن الإمـام، وفي بعـض الأحيـان مسـكن للمـؤذن أيضـا. ويشـترط في هــذا المسـكن ألا يقـل عـن غرفـتي نـوم، وفي كثـير مـن الحـالات ثـلاث غـرف نـوم، مـع توفـير خصوصيـة تامـة ومدخـل منفصـل بعيـداً عـن المدخـل الرئيـس للمسـجد، ويفضـل في الجهـة الخلفيـة ومنفصـلا عـن بنـاء المسـجد الرئيـس.

#### دورات المياه وأماكن وضوء الرجال:

كذلك دورات المياه وأماكـن الوضـوء يفضـل أن تكـون منفصلـة، ويجـب ألا تأخـذ دورات الميـاه اتجاهـا موازيـا لاتجـاه القبلـه. ووفقـا لـشروط ومعايـير الهيئـة العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف، فإنـه يجـب تخصيـص دورة ميـاه واحـدة لـكل 100 مصـل، ومـكان وضـوء لـكل 30 مصـل (شروط الأوقـاف، ملحـق 1). وكذلـك يشـترط تخصيـص دورات ميـاه وأماكـن وضـوء لـذوي الاحتياجـات الخاصـة، بالإضافـة إلى مراعـاة الفصـل التـام بـين مناطـق الوضـوء ودورات الميـاه مـن خـلال إيجـاد منطقـة انتقاليـة مثـل مـوزع أو ممـر بينهـا.

مصلى النساء:

يقتـص ذلـك ـ غلبـاً ـ عـلى الجوامـع، ونكـون إمـا قاعـة جانبيـة، متصلـة بالبنـاء الرئيـس للمسـجد أو منفصلـة، وفي بعـض الحـالات تكـون في طابـق علـوي (ميزانـين)، وتـزود دائمـاً بمرافـق خاصـة بالنسـاء ومداخـل منفصلـة.

#### الفناء:

مـن اللافت للانتبـاه في المسـاجد الحديثـة غيـاب الفنـاء المكشـوف بشكل كلي تقريبـا، برغـم كونـه مـن العنـاصر الأساسية في عـدد مـن المسـاجد التاريخيـة، وبشكل خـاص في المناطـق الحـارة. فهـو يمـُـل مسـاحة إضافيـة يمكـن اسـتخدامها للصـلاة أيـام الجمعـة، ومـن بـين المسـاجد الحديثـة الـتي تمـت زيارتهـا وجـد الفنـاء في أربعـة مسـاجد فقـط، (جامع آمنـة بنـت الغريـر، وجامع ثـاني بـن عيـسى بـن حـارب 1، وجامـع حميـد حسـن الشـامسي، وجامـع فـوزي بـن مرعـي النصـار وعائشـة الخطـاب)، أمـا جامـع الشيخ حميـد بـن عبـد العزيـز النعيمـي 1، فقـد أُجريـت تعديـلات عليـه وتغطيـة الفنـاء.

#### الفتحات والعناصر الزخرفية:

استخدمت الأقـواس، أو عنـاصر زخرفية عـلى شـكل أقـواس، في أكـثر المساجد الحديثـة. ومـع أن استخدام مختلـف الأنـواع مـن الأقـواس، إلا أن الأقـواس المدبـة ونصـف الدائريـة هـي الأكـثر انتشـاراً، باختـلاف نسـبها وأحجامهـا. وفي كل المسـاجد تقريبـا أعطيـت الواجهـة الأماميـة عنـد المدخـل الرئيـس أهميـة خاصة مـن حيـث حجـم الفتحـات وشـكلها والتفاصيـل المعماريـة. وتجـدر الإشـارة إلى أن معظـم هـذه المسـاجد كان عـدد فتحـات المداخـل أو أقـواس الـرواق الأمامي فرديـة، 1 أو 3 وأحيانـا 5، وذلـك للتأكيـد عـلى منتصف واجهـة المدخـل أو أقـواس الـرواق الأمامي بـين المدخـل والمحـراب، الـذي يمثـل أيضـاً محـور التمائـل الـذي هـو أحـد المبـادئ الأساسية ف تصميـم الواجهـة الأمامية للمسـاجد. أما جـدار القبلـة فقـد روعـي فيـه تقليـل عـدد الفتحـات قدر الإمـكان، لتجنـب أشـعة الشـمس المبـاشرة بعـد الظهـر ولتجنـب تشـتت النظـر. أمـا بالنسـبة للزخـارف والتفاصيـل الخارجيـة فـإن المبـدأ العـام هـو عـدم المبالغـة باسـتخدام العنـاص الخرفيـة، باسـتثناء بعـض الحـالات في عـدد من الجوامـع المهـر التـنـي بقـيـة المـراب.

# التوجهات المعمارية السائدة في تصميم المساجد المعاصرة في عجمان:

الاختلافات في عمارة المساجد تبـدو أكـثر وضوحاً في الشـكل والمظهـر الخارجـي والطابـع المعمـاري. اذ تتفـاوت المسـاجد الحديثـة في شـكلها الخارجـي بدرجـة كبـيرة، عـلى الرغـم مـن وجـود عـدد مـن العنـاصر المشـتركة في التخطيـط. ويمكـن تصنيـف المسـاجد مـن حيـث الطابـع المعمـاري العـام والشـكل الخارجـي إلى أربـع مجموعـات تعكـس التوجهـات المعـاصرة في تصميـم المسـاجد الحديثـة بمدينـة عجمـان:

#### 1. مساجد ذات طابع تقليدي محلى (إماراتی):

تميزت هذه المساجد بالبساطة في التصميم وباستخدام بعض العناصر المستوحاة من التراث المعماري المحلي (الإماراتي)، وبشكل خاص بعض العناصر الزخرفية التي تعلـو الفتحات، وهـي بشكل عـام صغـيرة الحجـم لأداء الصلـوات اليومية داخـل الأحيـاء السكنية. بعضها فيـه قبـة صغـيرة وبعضهـا الآخـر لا يوجـد. وتمثـل هـذه المساجد نسبة 15.5% من العـدد الكلي للمساجد التي شـملتها الدراسـة (140 مسـجد وجامع). ومـن اللافت للانتبـاه أن عـدد هـذه المساجد تضاعـف في السـنوات الخمـس الأخـيرة، مـا يشـير إلى الرغبـة في التمسك بالطابـع المحـلي وتأكيـد الهويـة المعماريـة والارتبـاط بالمكان. شـكل 4 يظهـر بعـض المساجد الـتي تمـْل هـذا التوجـه.



شكل 4: مساجد ذات طابع تقليدي محلى (اماراتی)

2. مساجد مستوحاة من نماذج تاريخية من مناطق أو عصور مختلفة (شكل 5):

مـا يمـيز هـذه المسـاجد هـو اسـتخدام عنـاص معماريـة مـن مناطـق أخـرى أو مـن فـترات تاريخيـة عثمــاني، الــخ)، وفي الجمــع يتـمر الحـالات کثیر مـن فاطمــى، مملــوکی، مختلف\_ة والتنسيق بين عناص من عدة طرز وأنماط مختلفة. وتظهر الدراسة أن هذا النوع من المساجد ـبة الأكـبر (68%)، برغــمر عددها خلال السنوات الأخيرة كما فى التناقــص الواضــح يمثــل النس أثبتــت الدراســة.



المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

#### 3. مساجد ذات طابع معماري يجمع بين التقليدي والحديث (الأشكال 6، 7، 8):

والمقصود هنا بالتقليدي إما الطابع المحلي أو التاريخي، مع بعض عناصر الحداثة، أي محاولة تحديث العناصر القديمة واستخدامها بطريقة معاصرة. وقد لوحظ أن محاولات تطوير أو تحديث الخصائص المحلية عددها محدود بالمقارنة مع تحديث العناصر التاريخية المستوحاة من مناطق وفترات زمنية مختلفة. وتظهر بعض الأمثلة على هذا التوجه حلولاً متميزة وأفكاراً إبداعية للجمع بين القديم والحديث، بحيث يتم الحفاظ على الطابع المتعارف علية للمسجد ولكن باستخدام لغة العصر وأساليب مبتكرة.



شكل 6: مساجد ذات طابع معماري يجمع بين التقليدي والحديث

خصائــص ومـن بـين الأمثلـة المتمـيزة الـتى تصلـح أن تكـون مرجعـاً ونموذجـاً ناجحـاً لتطويـر العمـارة المحليـة بأسـلوب معـاصر، جامـع الشـيخ حميـد بـن راش وجامــع (7 في الصفيـا (شـكل ٦ آمنـة بنـت الغريـر (شـكل 8) في المنطقـة نفسـها. اذ تـم الاعتمـاد في جامـع الشـيخ حميـد بشـكل كبـير عـلى الإنـارة الطبيعيـة مـن الأعـلى وبأسـلوب حديـث، إضافـة إلى وجـود منطقـة خيضراء داخل قاعة الصلاة بمحاذاة جدار القبلة تصلها الانارة الطبيعية من الأعلى. كما أن الفتحات الخارجية فقد وضعت مظلات فوقها لتجنب أشعة الشمس المباشرة. أما جامع آمنة فإنه فناء مكشوف يتقدم المدخل الرئيس لقاعات الصلاة ومحاط بالأروقة شبه بوجـود يتميز مئذنتــه ويتوسـط الفنـاء بركـة مـاء صغـيرة ونافـورة. ومـن العنـاص الممـيزة للمسـجد المظللــة. الضخمـة الـتى غطيـت جدرانهـا بنمـاذج خطيـة مجـردة بطرقـة مبتكـرة. وفي الداخـل يتمـيز الجامـع عـلى جـدار القبلـة بطريقـة فنيـة مبسـطة تمثـل أسـماء الله الحسـنى. كذلـك المنـبر ىالكتابات المتحـرك الـذي تـم تصميمـه بحيـث يتـم سـحبه وإبـرازه ضمـن قاعـة الصـلاة فقـط لأداء الخطبـة.



شكل **7** جامع الشيخ حميد بن راشد في الصفيا، 2012 (المصدر: الباحث)



شكل **8** جامع آمنة بنت الغرير (2013)

#### 4. مساجد يغلب عليها طابع الحداثة:

هـذه المسـاجد تـكاد تخلـو مـن أي عنـاص أو خصائـص محليـة أو تاريخيـة معروفـة، ويظهـر فيهـا الابتعاد الواضح عن الأنماط القديمة. وهذا النوع من المساجد ما يزال موضع جدل بين الباحثين والمعماريين وحتى عامة الناس [10] [9] [8]. اذ أنها لا ترتبط بالمكان وليس لها هوية واضحـة سـوى أنهـا تتصـف بالحداثـة لمجـرد أنهـا تخلـت عـن أى عنـاصر قـد تشـير للمـاضى (شـكل 9). وبالرغـم مـن أن نسـبة هـذه المسـاجد حسـب الدراسـة لا تتعـدى 8%، إلا أن عددهـا تزايـد الأشــكال الهندســية ســنوات الأخــيرة. في بعــض الحــالات يتــمر اســتخدامر فى الخمــس بعــض المسـتوحاة مـن الفـن الإسـلامي في زجـاج النوافـذ أو عـلى بعـض مـن الجـدران، في الأجــزاء محاولـة للتلميـح للمـاضي، الا أن هـذه الأشـكال لا تبـدو واضحـة عـن أهميــة. ولا تعطي بعـد



شكل 9: مساجد يغلب عليها طابع الحداثة

## النتائج:

بعد دراسة وتحليـل المسـاجد الـتي تـم زيارتهـا، توصـل الباحثـون إلى أن هنـاك وحـدة واضحة في التخطيط والتوزيـع الفراغـي للمسـاجد المعـاصرة في عجمـان، رغـم التنـوع في المظهـر الخارجـي. اذ أن العنـصر الرئيـس في المسـجد، قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسة، يغلـب عليهـا الشـكل المربـع أو المسـتطيل، بحيـث يمثـل الضلـع الأطـول مـن المسـتطيل جـدار القبلـة الـذي يتوسطه المحـراب، وعـلى يمينـه المنـبر في حالـة الجوامـع. وفي الجوامـع الأكـبر حجمـا توجـد عـادة قاعـة صـلاة ثانويـة تتقـدم قاعـة الصـلاة الرئيسـة لكنهـا أصغـر حجمـا (بمعـدل ثلـث المسـاحة) وتخصص للصلـوات اليوميـة. إضافـة إلى قاعـات الصـلاة للرجـال فـإن كافـة الجوامـع تضـم قاعـات صـلاة للنسـاء أيضا، وتكـون امـا جانبيـة أو في طابـق علـوي مـع مداخـل منفصلـة وبعيـدة عـن مداخـل الرجـال. وقـد لوحـظ إضافـة قاعـة صـلاة للنسـاء في بعـض مسـاجد الأحيـاء الـتي

بالإضافـة إلى قاعـات الصـلاة فـإن العنـاصر الرئيسـة الأخـرى الـتي وجـدت في كافـة المسـاجد

والجوامـع هـى: أماكـن الوضـوء ودورات الميـاه، والمئذنـة، وسـكن الامـام. هـذه العنـاص المشتركة بين جميع المساجد والتخطيط الفراغى وترتيب هذه العناصر ومواقعها والعلاقة الوظيفيـة بينهـا هـى الـتى أنتجـت الوحـدة الواضحـة. أمـا بالنسـبة للقبـة ورواق المدخـل الرئيـس فإنهـا تعـد عنـاصر ثانويـة، اذ أنـه بالرغـم مـن وجودهـا في كثـير مـن المسـاجد الا أنهـا لا توجـد في كل المساجد، أما المنـبر لخطبـة الجمعـة فإنـه بالتأكيـد مـن العنـاص الرئيسـة للجوامـع. والفنـاء المكشـوف وجـد في عـدد محـدود جـداً مـن الجوامـع، ويبـدو أنـه اسـتبدل بالسـاحة الأماميـة المكشوفة الـتى تتقـدم معظـم المسـاجد، والـتى يتـم أحيانـا تغطيتهـا بمظـلات معدنيـة بطريقـة غـير مدروسـة ولا تنسـجم مـع تصميـم المسـجد. شـكل ٥١ يعطـي تصـوراً عامـاً للنمـوذج السـائد في مساجد عجمان ويظهر العناصر الرئيسة والثانوية.



شكل 10

أما الاختلافات في الشكل والمظهر الخارجي، فإنها تصور للنموذج السائد في مساجد عجمان يظهر العناصر الرئيسة والثانوية تعــود بشــكل رئيــس لــدور المصمــم، وإلى رأي وتدخــل وميزانية الممول، بعد الالتزام بشروط بناء المساجد وموافقة الهيئة العامة للشؤون الإسلامية والأوقاف.

وقـد اتضـح مـن الدراسـة أن التوجـه السـائد فى تصميـم المسـاجد المعـاصرة فى عجمـان هـو الحـرص عـلى إظهـار العلاقـة بالمـاضي، سـواء باتجـاه الأنمـاط التقليديـة المحليـة (15.5%) أم الأنمـاط التاريخيـة مـن مناطـق وفـترات مختلفـة (68%)، مـع تناقـص الاتجـاه الثـانى والازديـاد في الاتجاه الأول خلال السنوات القليلة الماضية. وهذا يشير إلى التوجه القوى نحو تأكيد الهويـة والتمسـك بالـتراث والربـط بالمـكان. وفي المقابـل وبنسـب أقـل، هنـاك محـاولات للتحديـث، امـا مـن خـلال الفهـم الخاطـئ للتحديـث وحـصره فقـط بفكـرة التخـلي عـن كل مـا يشـير للماضي، أو من خلال الجمع بين القديم والحديث بطرق مختلفة ونسب متفاوتة من النتائج المقنعـة. لوحـظ في بعـض المسـاجد قيـد الإنشـاء بعــض البــوادر لظهــور توجــه جديـد لتطويــر بعـض الأفـكار المسـتوحاة مـن الـتراث الإمـاراتى وصياغتهـا بأسـلوب معـاص ولغـة معماريـة جديـدة تعـبر عـن المـكان والزمـان، وليـس مجـرد إعـادة اسـتخدام بعـض العنـاص الشـكلية كمـا هـى كعنـاصر زخرفيـة. وبشـكل عـام، وتتسـم المسـاجد المعـاصرة في عجمـان بالبسـاطة في التصميـم وعـدم المبالغـة في اسـتخدام الزخـارف والعنـاص التجميليـة، سـواء مـن الداخــل أم الخارج، بل وفي كثير من الأحيان الغياب التام لهذه الزخارف. وهذا ينسجم مع خصائص المساجد التاريخيـة والمبـاني التراثيـة في دولـة الإمـارات. كمـا لوحـظ فى عــدد مـن المسـاجد الـتى أنشـئت مؤخـرا، وخاصـة فى مسـاجد الأحيـاء، التوجـه لربـط المسـجد بالمجتمـع والبيئـة المحيطة بشكل أكبر من خلال إعطاء المسجد دورا أكبر لا يقتصر فقط على العبادة، حيث تـم تخصيـص مناطـق تجمـع وأماكـن مظللـة للعـب الأطفـال الصغـار ومناطـق خـضراء مجـاورة للمسجد كفراغات اجتماعية للحبى (شكل 11).



### الخلاصة والتوصيات:

شكل 11 مناطق لعب أطفال وحدائق قرب المسجد

تمثـل بعـض التصاميـم الحديثـة للمسـاجد في عجمـان نموذجـاً جيـداً ومتقدمـاً لمـا يمكـن أن يكـون عليـه المسـجد السـا ـ فـالتـنـال بـالـهـ.....

المعـاص في القـرن الواحـد والعشريـن وتصلح أن تكـون مرجعـاً لتصميـم المسـاجد الحديثـة في مناطـق أخـرى. خلصـت الدراسـة إلى أن هنـاك توجهـاً متناميـاً لتأكيـد الهويـة والارتبـاط بالمـكان. إلا أن المحـاولات لتحقيـق ذلـك تقتـصر في كثـير مـن الأحيـان عـلى إعـادة اسـتخدام بعـض العنـاصر التراثيـة، وهـذا قـد يحقـق الغـرض مـن حيـث الارتبـاط بالمـكان، لكنـه قـد لا يعـبر عـن العـصر الـذي نعيشـه، ولذلـك هنـاك حاجـة لتطويـر نمـاذج تنتمـي للمـكان والبيئـة المحيطـة تمثـل الزمـن الحـالي ولغـة العـصر.

التطويـر يجـب ألا يقتـصر عـلى الأشـكال وإعـادة اسـتخدام عنـاصر تراثيـة، بـل لا بـد مـن اسـتخدام إيجابيـات التكنولوجيـا الحديثـة ومـواد وأسـاليب الإنشـاء المعـاصرة لتطويـر تصاميـم تسـتجيب لمتطلبـات البيئـة ومبـادئ الاسـتدامة والتوفـير باسـتهلاك الطاقـة.

زيارة أكثر من 170 مسجداً وجامعاً حديثاً، وتحليل ومقارنية مخططات 50 منها، يتضح بعــد أدنى شـك أن هنـاك تشابه كبير في التخطيـط العـام والتوزيـع الفراغـى الأسـاسي لهــذه ودون لــكل رغـم التفـاوت والاختلافـات الكبـيرة في الشـكل الخارجـى والمظهـر المعمـاري المساجد، مسجد. وبشكل عـام يمكـن أن تنـدرج أكـثر المسـاجد الحديثـة في عجمـان ضمـن نمـوذج واحـد حيث التخطيط. ويعـود السـبب في ذلـك بشـكل رئيـس لطبيعـة الـشروط التصميميـة عـامر مــن وبنفـس تضعهـا الأوقـاف، الـتى تعطـى مجـالاً واسـعاً للتنــوع في الأشـكال المعماريــة، الـتى تضمـن نوعـاً مـن الوحـدة بـين هـذه المسـاجد برغـم اختـلاف أشـكالها. كذلـك نتيج\_ة الوقـت وكأنها الوقـت مـرور مـع ببعــض العنــاص والمبــادئ التصميميــة المتبعــة الــتى أصبحــت للالـــتزامر قواعـد وشروط متعـارف عليهـا لكنهـا غـير مكتوبـة. إضافـة إلى العـدد المحـدود مـن المكاتـب الهندسـية الـتي أصبحـت نتيجـة الخـبرة ومـع مـرور الوقـت وكأنهـا مختصـة بتصميـم المسـاجد، وهـذا يعـنى في عـدد مـن الحـالات الاسـتخدام المتكـرر لنفـس اللغـة والعنـاص المعماريـة، بـل وأحيانا نفس المخطط المعماري أو نسخة معدلة منه (شكل 12).



الإبقـاء عـلى هامـش حريـة في تصميـم الشـكل الخارجـي والمظهـر المعمـاري العـام، الا أنـه لا بـد المضروري الــتى بعــض الضوابــط الــتى تبقــى عـلى إمكانيــة التنــوع ضمــن الوحــدة، تنتــج مــع تجنــب القوانــين مــن تطەب ﺎﻥ ﻣﺜـﺎﻻ ﻧﺎﺟﺤـﺎ ﻟﻮﺿ اجد عجم ـم. بشـكل عـام تعتـبر تجربـة مس س التصمي متكـررة لنف النهايـ 2 ż نفـس الع المظهــر فى مــن الحريــة للتنــوع هامــش الوقــت عـلى في الابقـاء التصميمية والقواع مع بعــض الـشروط، الضوابط. احـدى المشـاكل الـتى يجـب أن تطـرح لهـا حلـول مـن خـلال اضافـة مش كلة i or المظلات المعدنيـة أمـام الواجهـة الرئيسـة. اذ لا بـد مـن أخـذ هـذه الم الاعتىار ċ. الة اضافــة أحـد الحلـول الـتى يمكـن طرحهـا قـد يكـون في تطويـر فكـرة الفنـاء بأروقــة المكش والمحاط ەف للم الأص حد. منــذ البدابــة. جد المس مــن تصميــمر جهزءا وتكــون مغطاة

مـن أن هـذه الدراسـة تغطـى جـزءا مـن النقـص فى الأبحـاث عـن عمـارة المسـاجد الحديثـة بالرغــمر في دولـة الامـارات، والاســتجابة مجال الأبحــاث في العناص وتطويــر البيئيــة للمتطلبات الاسـتدامة مــن لمزيــد حاحــة اك أن الا المعمـارى أو والأوقاف والمعمـاري الممــول النميط تحدي اختبار إلى اضافية التقليدية، المعمارية ġ, دور الســائدة. للأنمـاط وتقبلهــم رضاهـ مـدى وقياس المســتخدمين آراء عـلى التعــرف وكذلــك للمسحد،

ملاحظـة: كافـة الصـور مـن قبـل المؤلـف، مـا لـم يـرد غـير ذلـك. ونتقـدم بالشـكر للهيئـة العامـة للشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاف وكذلـك لدائـرة البلديـة والتخطيـط في عجمـان عـلى تقديـم المسـاعدة وتزويدنـا بالمخططـات والمعلومـات الضروريـة لهـذا البحـث.

#### المراجع:

[1] Frishman, M. (1994), "Islam and the Form of the Mosque", in Frishman, M., and Khan, H. (Eds.): The Mosque – History, Architectural Development and Regional Diversity, Thames and Hudson, London and New York.

[2] Abuel Seoud, R.A. (2013), "Reflection of Technology on the Inherited Conceptual Design of Mosques", Master thesis, Ain Shams University, Department of Architecture. https://docplayer.net/25592619-Reflection-of-technologyon-the-inherited-conceptual-design-of-mosques.html

[3] Elkhateeb, A., Attia, M., Balila, Y., Adas, A. (2018), "The classification of prayer halls in modern Saudi masjids: with special reference to the city of Jeddah", Archnet-IJAR, Vol. 12, No. 2, pp. 246-262. DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.26687/archnet-ijar.v12i2.1411

[4] Serageldin, I. (1990), "Contemporary Expressions of Islam in Buildings: The Religious and the Secular", in Expressions of Islam in Buildings, The Aga Khan Trust for Culture, pp. 11-22.

[5] Steele, J. (1991), "The New Mosque and Islamic Cultural Centre in Rome", in Khan, H. (Ed.). Mimar 41: Architecture in Development, London: Concept Media Ltd. [6] Asfour, O. (2016), "Bridging the Gap Between the Past and the Present: A Reconsideration of Mosque Architectural Elements", Journal of Islamic Architecture 4(5):77-85, DOI: 10.18860/jia.v4i2.3559

[7] Fethi, I. (1985), "The Mosque Today", in Cantacuzino, S. (Ed.), Architecture in Continuity, New York: Aperture., pp. 52-63. https://archnet.org/publications/3721

[8] Toorabally, M., Chiong, H., Hafizah, F., Ziyan, B. (2016), "Impact of Modern Technologies on Islamic Architecture in Malaysia and Middle East", Nova Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences, Vol. 5(1), pp. 1-22.

[9] Khan, H. (1990), "The Architecture of the Mosque – an Overview and Design Directions", in Expressions of Islam in Buildings, The Aga Khan Trust for Culture, pp. 109-127.

[10] Rasdi, M. (2007), "Mosque Architecture in Malaysia: Classification of Styles and Possible Influence", Journal Alam Bina, pp. 1-37.

https://www.academia.edu/6546753/Journal\_Alam\_Bina\_ Mosque\_Architecture\_in\_Malaysia\_Mosque\_Architecture\_ in\_Malaysia\_Classification\_of\_Styles\_and\_Possible\_ Influence

#### (ملحق 1) الشروط الواجب توفرها في عمارة المساجد



سادساً : جهة التمويل :

يمڪن تمويل بناء السجد عن طريق الثبرمين ويتم فتح حساب بنڪي للمساجد بلن يرغب بلا انتبرع ولا يتم صرف اي ميالغ للمقاول إلا براسطة مڪتب انهيئة بيند صرف شهادة الدفع من الاستشاري

المصدر: وثيقة من الهيئة العامة للشؤون الإسلامية والأوقاف

	اسم المسجد	الرقم
2007	الشيخ حميد بن عبد العزيز النعيمي 1	. 1
2013	- عثمان بن عفان	3
2005	خلفان بن عبد الله الشامسی	5
2009	- الإما <i>م</i> أبو حنيفة النعمان	15
2001	عبد الله بن علي الحمراني	34
2009	عائشة سعيد الظاهري	38
2015	محمد عبيد الزعابى	39
2008	الشيخ حميد بن عبد العزيز النعيمي 2	42
2013	حذيفه بن اليمان	53
2007	الزير بن العوامر	54
2014	المهاجرين	56
2016	محمد بن علي الحمراني	57
2002	۔ أبو سعيد الخدري	63
2006	معاذ بن جبل	65
2003	فاطمة بنت علي النعيمي	66
2017	الصفا	70
2018	الشيخة شيخة بنت سعيد النعيمي	74
2017	الخير	89
2013	موزة بنت خلفإن	91
2013	عبد الله سعيد بن غليطة	96
2015	الشيخ عبد الله بن راشد النعيمي	98
2019	هيامر محمود مروه	100
2018	حسن عبد الله السعيدي	101
2020	عليا بنت سلطان النعيمي	102
2012	النبي أيوب عليه السلامر	103
2014	ئاني بن عيسى بن حارب 1	104
2011	هلال بن غابش	116
2009	سراقة بن مالك	127
2007	المغفرة	132
2014	حمد عبيد بن دلوان	141
2011	عائشة بنت حمد السويدي	143
2017	عائشة بنت ثاني عبد الله	144
2013	شهداء القوات المسلحة	158
2011	الروضة	169
2000	عائشة بنت عبد الله العاصي	177
2000	مستشفى الشيخ خليفة بن زايد آل نهيان	179
2017	فاطمة بنت خليفة	180
2000	زينب بنت جحش	181
2000	الشيخ زايد بن سلطان آل نهيان	182
2001	المغيرة بن شعبة	184

الدراسة	شملتها	التي	المساجد	كافة	وصور	وأسماء	أرقام	(2	(ملحق
---------	--------	------	---------	------	------	--------	-------	----	-------

1		
185	شيخة بنت أحمد الشامسي	2020
189	الإتحاد	2001
190	حمد بن غانم الشامسي	2010
192	الإمام الشافعي	2017
194	الصحابة	2020
195	الخلفاء الراشدون	2001
196	الشهيد غريب سعيد سليمان الكعبي	2001
198	ماجد بن زاید	2003
199	عبد العزيز بن باز	2003
200	حمد عمران تریم	2002
203	الحباب بن المنذر	2002
204	خديجة بنت محمد	2015
209	خليفة بخيت المطروشي	2005
213	فاطمة بنت محمد	2014
220	علي الحمراني	2003
222	خلف الزفين	2004
223	فاطمة الأنصاري	2004
225	المهلب بن أِبي صفرة	2004
231	موزة بنت فارس الظاهري	2008
236	فاطمة الهرمودي	2008
237	علي بن سيف الحمراني	2008
238	الكوثر	2009
239	النعيمي	2008
240	عوشه الشامسي	2018
242	عائشة عبد الله لوتاه	2009
243	موزة سالمر الحمراني	2009
247	آمنة علي الشامسي	2009
248	عبد الله الرميثي	2009
251	محي الدين ثومبي	2010
252	حبيب أحمد آل غريب	2010
253	علي محمد خليفة بن سالمين	2010
254	الشيخ صقر بن راشد النعيمي	2010
255	عبد الله راشد بخيت المطروشي	2010
256	الغلا	2010
257	موزة بنت علي الخاطري	2010
258	۔ ابن زاید	2010
259	شيخة بنت راشد النعيمي	2014
260	محمد عبد الله السعيدي	2010
262	آمنة الزرعوني	2015
263	- حنيفة بنت إبراهيم. بن يوسف	2011
264	سلطة المنطقة الحرة	2013
266	الهدى	2011

268	عمر بن الخطاب	2012
269	ميرة خليفة محمد الغفلي	2012
270	المهيري	2012
271	أمهات المؤمنين	2012
272	سالم بن عبد الله النعيمي	2012
274	النبي داود عليه السلام	2013
275	حمید بن راشد	2012
276	دار البر	2013
277	عيسى السويدي	2013
278	فاطمة أحمد السعيدي	2013
279	راشد بن بخيت المطروشي	2013
280	آمنة بنت أحمد الغرير	2013
283	شيخة بنت إبراهيمر	2013
284	الشيخ عبد الله سلطان راشد النعيمي	2013
285	هاجر	2014
287	سعيد عبد الله السعيدي	2014
288	النعيمية	2014
289	جامع مصلى العيد	2016
290	الشهيد سمير محمد مراد البلوشي	2014
292	فاطمة بنت محمد الحمراني	2015
294	شمسة بنت حميد الحمراني	2016
295	التوحيد	2015
296	حميد حسن الشامسي	2015
297	سيف محمد القراعة النعيمي	2015
300	حمد بن غليطة	2016
303	موضي محمد الصميان	2016
304	الريان	2016
305	الإخاء	2016
307	محمد بن عبد الله بن فهد	2016
309	إبراهيم بن راشد الغملاسي	2017
310	الصالحين	2017
311	شهداء الوطن	2018
312	عباد الرحمن	2017
314	موزة بنت علي	2018
315	ئاني بن عيسى بن حارب 2	2018
316	أرحمه بن علي الشويهي	2018
317	فاطمة بنت العويد	2019
318	حسين بن محمد الشعالي	2018
320	يوسف بن حافظ	2020
321	أرحمه عبد الله العويس	2019
322	بر الوالدين	2019
323	أبو عبيدة بن الجراح	2021

2019	فوزي بن مرعي النصار وعائشة الخطاب	324
2019	علي محمد الحوسني	325
2020	فاطمة با نافع	331
2021	على بن عبد الله خلفان الشامسي	335
2021	ثاني بن عيسى بن حارب 4	336
2021	الإمام أحمد بن حنبل	337

		in the second	
1. Sheikh Humaid Al-Nuaimy 1 (2007)	3. Othman bin Affan (2013)	5. Khalfan Al-Shamsi (2005)	15. Abu Hanifah Al-Numan (2009)
34. Abdullah Al-Hamrani (2001)	38. Aysheh Saeed Al-Dhahiri (2009 - 1978)	39. Muhammad Al-Zaabi (2015)	42. Sheikh Humaid bin Abdulaziz Al-Nuaimi 2 (2008)
		- Inne	
53. Huthaifah bin Al-Yaman (2013 - 1977)	54. Al-Zubair bin Al-Awwam (2007 - 1992)	56. Al Muhajireen (2014)	57. Mohammad Al-Hamrani (2016)
63. Abu Saeed Al-Khudari (2002 - 1980)	65. Muath bin Jabal (2006 - 1978)	66. Fatima bint Ali Al-Nuaimi (2003 - 1984)	70. Al Safa (2017)
74. Shaikha bint Saeed Al Nuaimi (2018)	89. Al Khair, Rawda 2 (1990- 2017)	91. Mouza bint Khalfan (2013 - 1985)	96. Abdullah bin Saeed bin Ghleitah (2013)
	FILLE		
98. Sh. Abdullah bin Rashed Al-Nuaimi (2015 - 1980)	100. Hiyam Mahmoud Marwa (2019)	101. Hassan Abdullah Al Saeedi (2018)	102. Alya bint Sultan Al Nuaimi (2020)
103. Nabi Ayyub (2012 - 1989)	104. Thani bin Hareb (2014 - 1984)	116. Hilal bin Ghabesh (2011)	127. Suraqah bin Malek (2009)



223. Fatima Al-Ansari (2004)	225. Almuhallab bin abi Sufrah (2004)	231. Mouza bint Fares Al- Dhahiri (2008)	236. Fatima Al-Harmoudi (2008)
237. Ali bin Saif Al-Hamrani (2008)	238. Al-Kawthar (2009)	239. Al-Nuaimi (2008)	240. Oshah Al Shamsi, Raqayeb (2018)
242. Aysha Abdullah Lootah (2009)	243. Moza Salem Al-Hamrani (2009)	247. Amna Ali Al-Shamsi (2009)	248. Abdullah Al-Rumaithy (2009)
251. Muhyiddin Thumbay (2010)	252. Habeeb Ahmad Aal Ghareeb (2010)	253. Ali Mohammad Khalifa bin Salmeen (2010)	254. Sh. Saqr bin Rashed Al-Nuaimi (2010)
-LIANE			
255. Abdullah Rashed Bakheet Al-Matroushi (2010)	256. Al-Ghala (2010)	257. Sh. Mouza bint Ali Al- Khatiri (2010)	258. lbn Zayed (2010)
	Kim H		
259. Shaikha bint Rashed Al-Nuaimi (2014)	260. Mohammad Abdullah Al-Saeedi (2010)	262. Amna Al-Zarouni (2015)	263. Haneefah bint Ibrahim bin Youssef (2011)
204. Free Zone Authority (2013)	200. Al-Huda (2011)	208. Omar bin Al-Khattab (2012)	209. Mirah Khalita Al Ghafli (2012)

	THE BRASS		
270. Al-Muhairi Mosque (2012)	271. Ummahat Al-Momeneen (2012)	272. Salem bin Abdullah Al- Nuaimi (2012)	274. Nabi Dawood (2013)
AL			
275. Humaid bin Rashed (2012)	276. Dar Al-Birr (2013)	277. Eissa bin Sultan Al- Suweidi (2013)	278. Fatimah Ahmad Al- Saeedi (2013)
	A	- DI LA Pa	
279. Rashed bin Bakheet Al-Matroushi (2013)	280. Amna bint Ahmad Al- Ghurair (2013)	283. Sheikha bint Ibrahim (2013)	284. Sh. Abdullah bin Sultan Al-Nuaimi (2013)
	Part Land La.		
285. Hajar (2014)	287. Saeed Abdullah Al- Saeedi (2014)	288. Nuaimiyyah (Sh. Humaid bin Rashed Al-Nuaimy) (2014)	289. Musalla Al-Eid (2016)
290. Sameer Al Baloushi	292. Fatima bint Muhammad Al-Hamrani (2015)	294. Shamsah bint Humaid Al-Hamrani (2016)	295. Al-Tawheed (2015)
			lan For
296. Humaid Hasan Al- Shamsi (2015)	297. Saif Mohammad Al- Qaraah Al-Nuaimi (2015)	300. Hamad bin Ghlaitah (2016)	303. Moudhi Mohammad Al-Sumian (2016)
304. Al Rayyan (2016)	305. Al-Ikhaa (2016)	307 Mohammad bin Abdullah bin Fahad (2016)	309. Ibrahim bin Rashid Al Ghimlasi (2017)

		e Danhlal
311. Al Watan Myrters (2018)	312. Ibad Al Rahman, Rawda 2 (2017)	314. Mozah bint Ali (2018)
316. Arhamah bin Ali mosque (2018)	317. Fatima Al Kutbi (2019)	318. Hussein Al Shaali (2018)
321. Arhamah bin Abdullah Al Owais, Raqayeb (2019)	322. Birr Al Walidein, Rawda 2 (2019)	323. Abu Obaidah bin Al Jarrah, Muwaihat 2 (2021)
325. Ali Mohammad Al Housani (2019)	331. Fatimah ba Nafe', Jurf industrial (2020)	335. Ali bin Abdullah Al Shamsi- Mintizi (2021)
337. Imam Ahmad bin Hanbal, Rawda 2 (2021)	00. ADNOC mosque	00. no name, Muwaihat 1
00. no name - Hamidiyyah	00. no name, Raqayeb 2	00. under construction, Raqayeb 1 (2)
		<u>Buž</u>
00. under construction in SZHP project Raqayeb	00. near Ajman Sport Club	00. under construction, Muwaihat 3 (Shamsi)
170 1 1 440 1		
	311. Al Watan Myrters (2018)   311. Al Watan Myrters (2018)   316. Arhamah bin Ali   anosque (2018)   316. Arhamah bin Ali   anosque (2018)   311. Arhamah bin Ali   anosque (2018)   321. Arhamah bin Abdullah   Al Owais, Raqayeb (2019)   anosque (2018)   325. Ali Mohammad Al   anosque (2019)	Image: Section of the section of t

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022



**Conference Track 2** 

# **Spirituality** in Mosque Architecture

المحور الثانيّ للمؤتمر

**الروحانيات** في عمارة المساجد



# **REDEFINING THE MIHRAB IN** THE 21<sup>ST</sup> CENTURY

Abdulsalam A. Alsudairi Fahad A. Alshiddi Yazeed A. Alshiddi Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal University Dammam

#### Abstract

The *Mihrab* has always been a significant part of mosque architectural identity along with the *Minaret, Minbar*, and dome. The *Mihrab* is an architectural element that adds to mosque identity internally and externally as it emphasizes *Qibla* (direction) to *al-Kabah* for orienting worshippers for prayer and gives more attention to the *Qibla Wall*. With time, the architectural development of the *Mihrab* has given it a second role: as a means of enhancing the acoustics of prayer recitation so that sound is distributed equally and delivered evenly to the whole *Musallā* (Prayer Hall) and to all worshippers.

However, the current state-of-the-art technological capabilities of sound amplifiers are making that function obsolete; i.e., making the *Mihrab* return to its sole role as a visual and symbolic element. In other words, in most local mosques in Saudi Arabia, one will notice that the positioning of the Imam during prayer is pulled backwards leaving the original *Mihrab* and the first row empty. In response to this change, certain questions arise, such as:

#### 1. Has the practical function of the Mihrab as a space diminished?

# 2. Alternatively – and on the contrary to the first question – does the Mihrab now imply the inclusion of the first row or the front portion of the Prayer Hall?

To answer these questions, a field survey of existing mosques was conducted using the Post Occupancy Evaluation (POE) technique by observing and documenting the behavior of worshippers in selected mosques. The study deduced that the *Mihrab* in today's mosques serves mostly as a symbolic image, and that its past functional uses are no longer relevant.

Keywords: Mihrab, Local Mosque, Islamic Symbolism

#### Introduction

The *Mihrab* is an architectural element found at the center of the *Qibla Wall* in mosques. It is an added mass that protrudes outwardly, making a niche in the interior of the Prayer Hall (*Musallā*). The *Mihrab* is where the Imam stands to lead prayer.

To study the *Mihrab*, its function, origin, and architectural importance, one must look at the meaning of it. Also, the history and origin of the *Mihrab* needs to be examined, to place it in the timeline of Islamic Architecture. However, since this study draws attention to the *Mihrab* in the current day, it will only provide a brief background focusing on highlights in the history and definition of this architectural element of mosques.

The research methodology of this study included a Post Occupancy Evaluation (POE), where a number of neighborhood mosques were examined. The main interest of this Field Survey is recording the behavior in which the *Mihrab* is used. The behavior observed was that occasionally the users of the mosque opt to not use the *Mihrab* for its original use. This will be addressed in detail in the Field Survey section of this study.

#### **Literature Review**

Researching the Mihrab for this study covered many aspects and topics: history, function, acoustical qualities, symbolic importance, and other topics. However, this study places its focus especially on how the *Mihrab* is used nowadays in the local neighborhood Mosque. It should be mentioned that covering the aforementioned topics is crucial to identify solutions to the issues addressed by the study.

#### Definition and Etymology

As any literal translation might affect the meaning of the word, it was necessary to look into the etymology of the Arabic word. '*Mihrab*,' which is a derivative of the Arabic word '*harb*;' which literally means the front of something. The word *harb* was used to identify the center of a sitting area, where the most important guests sat. On the non-literal side of the meaning, and before the rise of Islam, the word *Mihrab* was used to describe the high rooms in a house, or the best spot in a palace.

#### (المعجم الوسيط)

Another use of the term *Mihrab* on the part of Islamic scholars was to describe the *Qibla Wall*. Considering this use of the word provides important explanation for what a *Mihrab* is and why it was adopted in traditional mosque architecture.

#### (مساجد خليجية: Gulf mosques, 2006)

Looking for the word *Mihrab* in the Holy Qur'an, it is mentioned in *Surat Maryam*: "So he came out to his people from the Prayer Chamber [Mihrab] and signaled to them to exalt [Allah] in the morning and afternoon." Giving a pre-Islam & pre-Mosque use of the word. (Holy Qur'an, 19:11)

#### History and Origin

When looking at any architectural history on mosque design, it is often found that the *Mihrab* is considered to be an architectural *innovation* in Mosques. Going back to when Islam started to be announced, and in the very first Mosque of Islam – The *Prophet's Mosque* (Peace Be Upon Him) in the sacred city of *al-Madinah*, it can be seen from floor plans that the *Qibla Wall* did not feature any niche (*Mihrab*) recess in the mass, or any identifying element in its center. This brought the issue to the attention of the authors, whether the *Mihrab* is rooted in the rituals of prayer, or if it had any religiously functional origin. In addition, when Prophet Mohammad (PBUH) performed the rituals of prayer in an open field, he would stab a spear in the ground to mark the direction (*Qibla*) of prayer towards the al-Ka'bah (*house of Allah*).

#### (مساجد خليجية: Gulf mosques, 2006)

The *Mihrab* architectural element took on many alternative designs, in terms of geometry and shape. Each shape is either attached to a geographical location or related to an era. These two factors – in addition to more factors that will *not* be the subject of the study – dictate the shape of the *Mihrab*. The shapes feature symmetry and centrality, both apparent in most mosque designs. The *Mihrab* also defines the main axis of a mosque with its position at the centre of the *Qibla Wall*. (Eldien and Alshawan, 2016)

The first *Mihrab* to be built is said to be in the Umayyad Era, when the Caliph Al-Walid Bin Abdulmalik issued an order to renovate the Prophet's Holy Mosque (PBUH) in al-Madinah. The story behind this is that the person in charge of the renovation feared that the Qibla direction would be lost in the construction process. For that reason, he instructed the builders to construct a landmark in the *Qibla Wall*.

#### (الواقدي and عبدالله)

Other historians set the first *Mihrab* in history in Uthman Bin Affan's era, specifically within the *Juma'a Mosque* in Kufa, Iraq.

#### (مساجد خليجية: Gulf mosques, 2006)

One study suggests that the reasoning behind creating the Mihrab was that

it served as a means for raising a mosque's architecture to be on par with the neighbouring architectural advancement occurring at the time on the Arabian Peninsula. As Hillenbrand suggests, stark architectural mastery from the East (*Persia*) and the classical Byzantine structures in place urged Muslim architects to develop and enhance the design for their houses of worship. When this issue was resolved and the *Mihrab* was created, Muslim architects and builders perfected the craft and started to add embellishments, ornamentations, and calligraphic decoration. (Hillenbrand, 1994)

#### Use and Function

The functional and practical use of the *Mihrab* varies. It has multiple uses, some directly related to prayer and some not. This creates an opportunity to question whether the *Mihrab* is functional, or is it superfluous and redundant. The different uses and functions of the *Mihrab* include:

**Qibla Wall Identification:** The *Mihrab* (and the Qibla Wall it is contained within) mainly serves as a guide to direct worshippers to the accurate direction of prayer, the direction toward the al-Kabah. That is evident in what has been mentioned in the last paragraph of the previous section. It should be noted that nations outside the Arabian Peninsula used a similar practice where they would paint the centre of the *Qibla Wall* to identify it from other walls in a mosque. In this way, the painted centre portion of the wall forms a two-dimensional *Mihrab*. While this use of the Mihrab is not especially useful to the regular visitors of a given mosque, it is helpful to anyone visiting that particular mosque for the first time.

It is speculated that the first *Mihrab* was not as vertical and tall as we now expect to see. Khouri writes that it is possible that the first *Mihrab* was simple, merely one stone placed in the centre of the *Qibla Wall*. (Khoury, 1998)

**Recitation Niche:** Another use for the *Mihrab* is as a recitation and speech niche for the Imam. After leading the prayer, the Imam would sit in the *Mihrab* and address the worshippers in a speech or sit in solitude for reciting the Qur'an. This, however, is not a popular practice due to the availability of *Minbar* (Podium) in the Juma'a Mosques, which is provided for that function.

Also, the *Mihrab's* geometry was made to help save space, and avoid having the Imam take up the space of a whole row; adding a niche to the internal space of the Prayer Hall allows the Imam to be one step forward, and not affect the entirety of the Hall. (al-Walī, 1988)

**Acoustics:** Various studies addressed the acoustical importance of the *Mihrab* to the vocal transmission of Prayer in the early Islamic period. Going into detail would be redundant, as it would be more helpful to consult mentioned studies. However, it should be noted that the innovation of electronic sound amplifiers has made the facilitation of sound transmission *Mihrab* function obsolete. As a result, this purpose is not considered in today's mosque design, regardless of the *Mihrab* being a visual element. (Eldien and Alshawan, 2016)

#### Symbolic Importance

In contrast to the uses discussed in the previous section, the authors suggest that the *Mihrab* holds a non-functional, symbolic use. This paper mainly argues that the *Mihrab* is primarily an image – a visual architectural element. While they are subjective, interpretations of the symbolism conveyed by the *Mihrab* are nonetheless worth mentioning.

As mentioned earlier, the *Mihrab* sits at the centre of the mosque. It forms the main axis, or direction (*Qibla*) toward *al-Kabah* more prominent internally, and even externally on the mass. This brought Burckhardt to describe the analogy between the *Mihrab* and the heart, having similarities between the two. (Burckhardt, Nasr and Michon, 2009)

Another symbolic interpretation of the *Mihrab* is comparing it to the *Cave of Hira'*, which is known as the place on *Jabal Al-Nour* (Mount Hira', near Makkah) where a Divine Revelation occurred from *Allah* to the Prophet Mohammed (PBUH) through *Jibril* (*Archangel Gabriel*). The Prophet (PBUH) used to spend a month of meditation inside the cave, annually. Trevathan wrote that there is a similarity between what is often called the *'sacred niche,'* and the *"Cave of* Revelation." Visitors to the cave will note that it is only 4 km from *al-Kabah*, and its entrance points north, in the precise direction of *al-Kabah*. (Trevathan et *al.*, 2020)

#### **Field Survey**

For an objective indicator on the validity and functional use of the *Mihrab*, a field survey was conducted by the authors. Twenty-three mosques in the Dammam Metropolitan Area (Dammam, Dhahran, and Khobar) were surveyed, observing the behavior of worshippers, Imam position, and the use of the *Mihrab*. The target mosque type was the low to medium-density neighborhood mosques. The authors encourage conducting similar studies that investigate high-density neighborhood mosques, or mosques in commercial areas.





1. Islam recognizes five Divine Revelations of Allah to humanity: the Holy Qur'an revealed to the Prophet Mohammed (PBUH), the Tawrat revealed to Musa (the Jewish Torah (Genesis, Exodus, Leviticus, Numbers, and Deuteronomy) revealed to Moses), the Zabur revealed to Dawud (the Psalms revealed to David), the Injil revealed to Isa ibn Maryam (the Good News, or Gospel of eternal life and teachings revealed to Jesus, son of Mary), and an earlier revelation, the Sahifah revealed to Ibrahim (Scrolls of Abraham).

#### **Findings**

The survey showed results that can be categorized into two types of practices:

**Category 1: Mihrab is used properly and is functional.** The Imam is positioned well inside the *Mihrab*, and the first row is at its appropriate position, not displaced by more than two meters.

Category 2: Mihrab is NOT used by the Imam and/or the first row is pushed back. Both the Imam and the first row are displaced by more than two meters, and the use of a movable *Mihrab*.

Figure 1 shows a clear difference in percentages reflecting whether the *Mihrab* is used or not. These results are very important and support the study, where a majority of surveyed mosques were not giving the *Mihrab* any real use other than maintaining an image. Additionally, within this category there appears to be differences that will be demonstrated in the next section.

Examples of findings:





#### Figure 2:

Plan of Al-Bin Ali Mosque showing current Imam Position.

#### Table 1: Field Survey of Jassim Al-Bin Ali Mosque

Mosque Name	Jassim Al-Bin Ali Mosque
Location	Al-Shati, Dammam
Approx. Capacity	500 Worshippers
Imam Position	Outside the <i>Mihrab</i>
1 <sup>st</sup> Row Position	Displaced by 3 meters
Practice Category	Category 2

The Imam position in this Mosque was placed outside the *Mihrab*, approximately 2.9 meters away from the original position. As a result, the first row was 2.9 meters away from the original first row position. This wasted three rows of prayer space, space not used for worshippers.

We speculate that this practice occurred for a variety of reasons. The visibility between the Imam and the worshippers during speeches would not be as clear as it is after this alteration of the *Mihrab* position. It explains why the Imam followed this behavior, making this decision of not utilizing the existing *Mihrab* and used a *movable Mihrab*.



	1
2.96 m	н
	L
	L
	I.

Figure 3: Plan of Al-Othman Mosque showing current Imam Position.

Mosque Name	Rashid Al-Othman Mosque
Location	Al-Faisaliah, Dammam
Approx. Capacity	250 Worshippers
Imam Position	Outside the <i>Mihrab</i>
1 <sup>st</sup> Row Position	Displaced by 3 meters
Practice Category	Category 2

#### Table 2: Field Survey of Al-Othman Mosque

Somewhat identical to the previous example, the Imam position here was shifted 2.9 meters from the original position, in addition to the first row being displaced 2.9 meters away from the original first row position. Therefore, two rows of prayer were not used.

The Imam in this Mosque is not just outside the *Mihrab* but is positioned in what should be the second row. This automatically places the first row in the third row, more than 4 meters away from the Qibla wall. A possible reason is the capacity of the Mosque is more than needed in that location, and it would be more practical to not use the unneeded space, freeing it up for maintenance, housekeeping, air conditioning, cleaning, or other operational purposes.

Example 3:

Table 3:	Field	Survey	of A	l-Safa	Mosq	lue
----------	-------	--------	------	--------	------	-----

Mosque Name	Al-Safa Mosque		
Location	Al-Safa, Dammam		
Approx. Capacity	250 Worshippers		
Imam Position	Outside the <i>Mihrab</i>		
1 <sup>st</sup> Row Position	Displaced by 1.45 meters		
Practice Category	Category 2		



## Figure 4:

Plan of Al-Safa Mosque showing current Imam position.

The original Mihrab in this Mosque protrudes outwardly for more than 2 meters, and the position of the Imam in this Mosque was placed outside the Mihrab, approximately 2.5 meters away from the original position. As a result, the first row was 1.4 meters away from the original first row position. This wasted one row of prayer that was not used for worshippers.

Judging by the *Mihrab* shape, and the poor visual connection between the Imam and the first row, it is clear why this decision was made: it enables a stronger visual connection between the Imam and worshippers.




Figure 5: Plan of Al-Arifi Mosque showing current Imam position.

Mosque Name	Al-Arifi Mosque	
Location	Al-Rakah, Khobar	
Approx. Capacity	800 Worshippers	
Imam Position	Inside the Mihrab	
1 <sup>st</sup> Row Position	Displaced by 1.2 meters	
Practice Category	Category 1	

#### Table 4: Field Survey of Al-Arifi Mosque

While this Mosque was placed in Category 1, it still had an alteration of the first row position. The Imam is placed well inside the *Mihrab*, but only because of the special stepped design of the *Qibla Wall*. Also, the first row was pushed back less than 2 meters.

It can be argued in Figure 5 that the Imam is inside a niche. This, however, is due to the way the *Qibla Wall* is designed: *a niche within a niche*. This also applies to the first row, because it is away from the *Qibla Wall* in some areas but not in others.

This was done to give the first row some importance, by increasing the space between the users and the wall facing them. Compared to being face-to-face with the *Qibla Wall*, this is a much more comfortable situation to be in. Similar to a previous example, the behavior in this Mosque provides a better visual connection between the Imam and the worshippers during speeches.

## Conclusion

Analyzing all data examined in the study, we arrived at some answers to address the issue at hand. Modern-day users of mosques have maintained the *Mihrab* as an architectural element in their mosques, but users are not in need of any of the element's traditional functions, other than its clear identification of the *Qibla Wall* and any symbolic meaning the *Mihrab* provides. This led the users of mosques – and the *Mihrab* – to push the Imam and first row back, away from the *Mihrab* and *Qibla Wall*.

This shift in placement is due to a variety of reasons. First, the shift provides a better visual connection between the Imam and worshippers. Second and third, this change gives the first row emphasis and importance, and increases the Prayer Hall's quality of space by having more space between the first row and *the Qibla Wall*. Lastly, mosque operational services, such as HVAC, cleaning, artificial lighting, and maintenance, are less time consuming and less costly, as it is simpler and easier to tend to half of the mosque than all of it. All these reasons – and possibly some other unknown reasons – contributed to making this decision of pushing the rows back along with the Imam.

In summary, we learned that the *Mihrab* architectural element of mosques was adopted into mosque architecture in the early years of Islam for various functional purposes. Those functional reasons, other than providing clear identification of the Qibla Wall, are now either obsolete or irrelevant. Based on our research and findings, we conclude that the *Mihrab* in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century Mosque remains in a majority of local mosques as a symbolic image.

List of Figures

Figure 1: Percentage of surveyed Mosques 10 Figure 2: Plan of Al-Bin Ali Mosque showing Imam Position Figure 3: Plan of Al-Othman Mosque showing Imam Position Figure 4: Plan of Al-Safa Mosque showing Imam Position Figure 5: Plan of Al-Arifi Mosque showing Imam Position

#### List of Tables

Table 1: Field Survey of Jassim Al-Bin Ali Mosque Table 2: Field Survey of Al-Othman Mosque Table 3: Field Survey of Al-Safa Mosque Table 4: Field Survey of Al-Arifi Mosque

#### REFERENCES

al-Walī, Ṭāhā (1988) al-Masāģid fi'l-islām. Dār al-ʿIlm lil-Malāyīn.

Burckhardt, T., Nasr, S. H. and Michon, J.-L. (2009) 'Art of Islam: language and meaning '. Bloomington, Ind : World Wisdom .

Eldien, H. H. and Alshawan, A. A. (2016) 'EFFECT OF MIHRAB GEOMETRY ON THE ACOUSTIC PERFOR-MANCE OF MASJID'.

Hillenbrand, R. (1994) 'Islamic architecture: form, function and meaning '. New York : Columbia University Press .

Khoury, N. N. N. (1998) 'The Mihrab: From Text to Form', International Journal of Middle East Studies, 30(1), pp. 1–27. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/164202.

Trevathan, I. et al. (2020) 'The art of orientation: an exploration of the mosque through objects '. Dhahran, Saudi Arabia;Munich, Germany; : Hirmer Publishers .

المعجم الوسيط (no date). Available at: https://www.almaany.com/ar/dict/ar-ar/محراب?c=المعجم الوسيط (Accessed: 10 April 2021).

.فتوح الشام'. 46' (no date) .عبدالله, ا and الواقدي

: المنامة : الوراقون .(2006) Gulf mosques ، مساجد خليجية



# MOSQUE ARCHITECTURAL SPACE: FROM A PHENOMENOLOGY OF SENSES TO MULTIPLE REALITIES

#### Ahmed A. Ahmed

Senior Researcher Library of Alexandria.

#### Ibrahim Maarouf.

Professor of Architecture Dpt. Of Architectural Engineering, Alexandria University.

## Dina M.saadallah,

Associate Professor of Architecture Dpt. Of Architectural Engineering, Alexandria University. Keywords: Sensorial architecture – mosque design – phenomenology – (IPA) interpretative phenomenological analysis – Architectural Space.

# Abstract

The architectural space of a mosque can be determined using ocular-based assessment; however, a question arises in contradiction to this notion: is the ocular aspect all that the architectural space conveys to reality? This study suggests that architectural space as a phenomenon, which reveals itself to the human senses, experience, meaning, and memory will define the reality or even multiple realities of mosque buildings.

#### Introduction

It is through our experience in the field of architectural conservation and the history of architecture that the question of the value of architectural buildings emerged. We believe that the current theoretical framework for evaluating value in architecture is based on the ontological position of objectivism; i.e., the physicality of architecture (materiality, construction, design, systems, etc.). Our personal experience with mosques with historical significance that are being demolished and rebuilt triggers the question of, 'what is the reality of architectural value for architects and users alike?' The objective point of view holds that mosques exist with a fixed objective reality; however, these buildings - with all their presumed architectural value - are being demolished. This intrigues the mind. Perhaps users of these buildings do not find the architectural value architects dictate as true because that very architectural value alienates the users' interaction with the buildings and their deeper understanding (a deeper understanding than the understanding of the architects) of the meaning these buildings represent, meanings and associated value that transcend the buildings themselves.

In the process of bracketing the question of the reality of architectural value and trying to find its core meaning, it appears that the tools used to establish such value are not necessarily the only valid tools, hence they are based on the objectivity of architecture with less regard to the subjective part of it. Then comes the question of what is the reality of architectural value from the ontological standpoint not from an objectivist position but, from a constructivist position that pays attention to objectivity and subjectivity alike.

The metaverses and the contemporary technologies related to them (figure 1) add new forms of realities that are purely subjective depending on how a user senses and their judgment constructs these new forms of realities in their mind. The architectural space of mosques, and any other building for that matter, is to be appraised for value from the subjectivity of the users and the researcher alike. Hence, the methodology used in this study is interpretative phenomenology.

The research methodology used in this study is interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA) adapted from Van Manen's method of hermeneutic phenomenology. Although IPA is a challenging and contemporary research method, its philosophical background starts from the descriptive phenomenology of Edmund Husserl (1927) that aims to describe a lived experience. Martin Heidegger (1962) further developed descriptive phenomenology into interpretative phenomenology to reveal and interpret the implicit meaning of lived experience. Gadamer (1990) further adapted Hermeneutics, aiming to provide surer foundations and processes for interpreting texts based on Heideggerian phenomenology.



This study strives to reveal the essence of architectural space in mosque buildings through human senses, experience, meaning, and memory and how all this shapes reality. In Figure 1

A view of the first mosque built in a metaverse in 2022 (After ALTspace metaverse retrieved 25 July 2022).

the endeavor to reveal reality, emerging technologies, such as augmented and virtual realities, will also be investigated from a phenomenological perspective.

# Phenomenology in architecture

"Phenomenology is that branch of science which deals with things in their manner of appearing to us, for example; relative motion, or color, properties which are dependent on the human observer" Immanuel Kant (1724, 1804) (Moran,2000)

Perhaps Kant's philosophy is the most influential to the final approach to architectural space that will be discussed in this study. Kant argued that space is not an empirical concept, derived from an exterior self-experience, but that space exists priorly in our minds as pure intuition, where all objects should be determined. Therefore, it is only from the human point of view that we could talk about space (Forty, 2000). His conception of space was further developed by many German theoreticians in the 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> century who came up with significant ideas, such as Hildebrand (1893), Lipps (1893), Riegl (1901), Frankl (1914) (Üngür, 2011). However, Schmarsow's 1893 theory of Raumgestaltung (Mitchell, W.Scwarzer, 1991) is the most substantial. It essentially states that a 'spatial construct' is a property of the mind and should not be confused with the actual geometrical space present in buildings. These theories and others were mainly developed in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century by Martin Husserl (HOPP, 2008), Martin Heidegger (Heidegger, 1924), and Merleau-Ponty (phenomenology of perception 1945) (Gallagher, 2010) All of them set new architectural theory within the realm of phenomenology (M. Reza, 2012). Phenomenology looks at the world based on personal experience, feeling, and memory. It is based on the belief that the individual calls on a heightened experience of all the senses to form their unique interpretation (Brown, 2015).

In the present day, the phenomenological approach to architecture is apparent in the work of Juhani Pallasmaa in his book, *The Eyes of the Skin* (2014). Pallasmaa criticizes the supremacy of ocular centrism and the architecture of visual images (Tamari, 2017). He then calls for a new method that investigates the essence of what he calls 'the architecture of the senses'. (Pallasmaa, 2014). Steven Holl is another eminent architectural figure. In his writings, he differentiates between the inner and the outer perception. He also embraces Gideon's idea of perceiving space through movement. However, Holl introduced the method of establishing phenomenological zones, such as color, light and shadow, the viscosity of space, the fluidity of space, water as a phenomenological lens, sound, detail, touch, and lived time (Shirazi, 2009).

# The question of reality, objective/virtual realities



Reality virtuality continuum

#### Figure 2

Reality- virtuality continuum adapted by the researcher after (Wohlgenannt, Simons and Stieglitz, 2020).

Phenomenology in architecture has the ability to identify, in detail, how humans experience architecture through their senses. The physical world is perceived through the senses.

However, there are emerging new technologies that challenge the notion of the physical or real-world utilizing a computer-generated virtual environment. This dialect between the senses and the physical world materializes notions of virtuality. To tackle this idea, first one needs to differentiate between several terms. First, a 'virtual world' can be described as a virtual environment built by a software-enabled representation of the real world or a designed (fantasy) one (Wohlgenannt, Simons and Stieglitz, 2020). Second, 'mixed reality' (MR) is distinguished by a real-time mix between the real physical world and the digital virtual environment.

In this context, one also finds 'augmented virtuality' (AV) and 'augmented reality' (AR) as subcategories of mixed reality. AV refers to a software-generated virtual environment that is augmented with physical/real-world videos or images. On the other hand, AR refers to the physical/real world combined with software-generated interactive objects utilizing technological wearables. Third, 'extended reality' (XR) is a mixture of human interactions with software and the technology of wearables (Fast-Berglund, Gong and Li, 2018).

All the discussed terms above use only two human senses ocular and auditory. It is still within the boundaries of these senses that humans can distinguish clearly between what is physically real and what is computer-generated, or virtual. However, in a more immersive experience using multi-sensorial virtuality using more senses like smell, taste, and haptics (related to touch, sensing motion, sensing temperature, etc.), the individual will start to lose the fine line between what is real and what is virtual. This will begin to change the meaning of architectural elements.

A recent study in 2020 suggests that the majority of virtual reality applications rely on audiovisual stimuli only and refrain from other sensorial factors. This consistent survey of the available literature on multisensory VR and the impact of olfactory, taste, and haptic top over ordinary virtual reality shows the impact on the users. The study also concluded that smell and taste are still underexplored sensory inputs, and enabling those two inputs can bring significant value to



virtual reality applications (Wohlgenannt, Simons and Stieglitz, 2020), however recent technologies developed in 2022 shows new tools that have olfactory virtual realities. In addition, recent haptic suites are interactive with sophisticated interactive systems.

**Figure 3** Multi-Sensorial Virtuality (after the researcher).

# **Conceptual framework and Methodology**

IPA is used in this study to reveal the essence of architectural space in mosques and answer the question of the reality of architectural space. Ontologically speaking, the nature of reality here is the question (i.e., what is reality?). To answer the question, a constructivist ontological position is taken. From this position of questioning, it should always be kept in mind that reality, by its very nature, is continuously changing (Chowdhury, 2019). After understanding the essence of this reality, it would only be logical to examine and apply the contemporary technologies of virtual realities.

#### Sampling

A purposive sampling of professional experts of architecture participated in this study: ten men and three women with degrees in architecture ranging from Master's Degrees to full professors of architecture. All are Alexandrian architects and all were asked about their opinion toward architectural space, keeping particular mosques in mind while answering the questions. The mosques were chosen according to their date of construction as follows: two from the 16<sup>th</sup> and 17<sup>th</sup> centuries, two from the 18<sup>th</sup> century, two from the 19<sup>th</sup> century, and two from the 20<sup>th</sup> and 21<sup>st</sup> centuries. All the buildings are significant in the city of Alexandria and listed. Only one interviewee was not an architect (Director of Photography) chosen from outside the field of architecture. The average age was 48 years. Almost 46 % of the interviewees were full professors of architecture, 15% Assistant Professors, 15% PhDs, 15% Master's degrees, and 1 participant with a Bachelor's degree in architectural education, (b) practicing in the architectural profession, and (c) teaching experience in architecture.

#### Figure 4

Two mosques from late 16th and early 17th centuries with parti of the building investigated (After the researcher).

Figure 5 Two mosques

from the 18th

investigated (After the researcher)



THE MOSQUE: A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING | 3<sup>rd</sup> International conference on Mosque Architecture I Kuwait, 2022

Figure 6 Two mosques

from the 19<sup>th</sup> century with parti of the building investigated (After the researcher).

#### Figure 7

Two mosques from the 20th century with parti of the building investigated (After the researcher).

# **Procedures**

Phenomenological study, in its essence, describes the shared meaning of several people regarding their experiences of a certain phenomenon. It is the focus of this method to describe what all participants have in common as they experience a phenomenon. The basic purpose of phenomenology is to reduce individual experiences with a phenomenon to a description of the universal essence. To this end, qualitative researchers identify a phenomenon. The researcher then collects data from persons who have experienced the phenomenon and then develop a composite description of the phenomenon (Creswell, 2013). After which the research will proceed with interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA) to try to understand the parameters of architectural space in mosques following the steps depicted in table 1 which are adopted from the Van Manen method (Manen, 1990) and its adaptation by (Pincombe *et al.*, 2016).

Stage	Activity	Action		
1	Reading and re-reading the interview transcription	Preparing significant statements from the interviews and all collected data		
2	Initial noting	Exploring the transcript and formulating meaning blocks		
3	Developing emerging themes	Identifying meaning blocks from significant statements		
4	Structuring the analysis and searching for connections across emergent themes	Cluster the themes and study their interrelations and try to deduce the essence		
5	Moving to the next case	Preparing the results with themes and trying to bracket previous themes		
6	Construction of a cohesive narrative and looking for patterns across cases	The interpretation of essence and significant themes from the results using finding patterns across cases.		
7	Take interpretation to a deeper level	Deepening the analysis and extracting the essence of the study.		

 Table 1 The seven steps of IPA adopted after (Pincombe et al., 2016).

The following interview protocol was used on thirteen different individuals to describe their experience with mosque building architectural space, with the eight mosques in mind that were mentioned earlier, in figures 6,7,8 and 9.

Interview protocol: Mosque building, a novel phenomenological approach in conservation and construction.

1- Do you find that different times of the day change your sensation of the space in the mosque? (Yes / No) (Why? How?)

2- Does light intensity affect your sensation of space in the mosque? (Yes / No) (How?)

3- If you smell different odors in the architectural space, does it change your sensation of space in the mosque? (For example: the smell of food, landscape, or old construction material) (Yes / No)

4- Do different sounds affect your sensation of space in the mosque? (Yes / No) (Elaborate on different sounds you hear in the building. For example: call to prayer, street vendors, the sound of trees or traffic)

5- Does the temperature of the space of the mosque vary from outside to inside? (Yes / No) (Does it change your experience? (Yes / No) (How?) ).

6- Do you feel different tactile patterns in the architectural space of the mosque? (For example: rough, smooth, and average). (Yes / No)

7- Do the proportions and the scale of the space in the mosque create a different meaning for you? (Yes / No)  $\,$ 

8- Do any of the following terms affect your understanding of space in the mosque: physicality, functionality, cultural message, transcendental from one space to another? (Yes / No)

9- Does your cultural experience (architectural training) affect what you remember from any architectural space of the mosque? (Yes / No)

10- Does your memory of the same architectural space of the mosque differ from your childhood to the present time? (Yes / No)

11- Do your emotions during the encoding of your memory of the space of the mosque create a difference (for example if you experienced the architectural space of a mosque during prayer verses during a wedding) (Yes / No)

12- Does your personal experience affect your episodic memory of space (for example before and after becoming an architect and your attention to details for the same space?) (Yes / No)

13- Does your interest lead to different focal points in remembering the architectural space of the mosque? (Yes / No)

Table 2 Interview protocol for the study (After the researcher).

# Results

In determining the universal or essential quality of a theme our concern is to discover aspects or qualities that make a phenomenon what it is and without which the phenomenon could not be what it is. (Manen, 1990)

From thirteen verbatim transcripts, seventy significant statements were extracted. After an extended analysis of the formulated meaning blocks, six main themes emerged. Table 2 shows an example of the significant statements and the meaning block formulated by them on the first theme of 'time.' Table 3 depicts how the theme of time emerged from the meaning blocks.

Theme 1 Time is the true module of architectural space. Time appeared in the interviews in three ways; the first was neglected and has no effect on architectural space, the second is the time associated with other bodily or objective parameters of architectural space, third was the durational time that the activity takes place in the space. A fourth aspect of time that did not appear but was concluded is the historical time which is the basic absolute determinant of value in architectural space. These parameters of that theme still did not reveal its essence, which is that time is the modular system that links all human senses, emotions, memories, meanings, and experiences together.

Code	Significant statements	Formulated meaning blocks		
q1-1	It affects the natural variables and phenomena associated with time such as the natural cycles (day-night cycle) (cold- hot) and gives all the associations with the rhythm of the day.	Interviewees related time-associated phenomena such as natural cycles of night and day and human biological cycles rather than objective time in itself.		
q1-2	Time is also related to the physiological state of the user for example stressed- relaxed, it is also related to the circadian or biological rhythm in the human body such as (alert- sleepy).			
q1-3	Temporality affects the activities and functions carried in the space, also our preconception of how the space is used, and this also appears if the space is crowded or empty.	There are direct relationships between memory and experience created in the architectural space with the duration or the amount of time spent in the space.		
Q1-4	The amount of time spent in space makes a difference in all aspects, such as: memory, experience, sensation, and meaning.			
q1-5	Time can be neglected with the outside if the space is enclosed with no connection to the outside.	NA		

Table 3 Examples of significant statements and formulated meaning blocks (after the researcher).

Code	Meaning blocks	Formulated Themes	
Q1	1 Time		
1	This question had 5 answers. The understanding of 70% of the interviewees was related to the time-associated phenomena such as natural cycles of night and day and human biological cycles.	The responses to the essence of time ranged within 4 general categories as follows; 1. Neglected time; 2. Associated Time, which is	
2	10 % associated memory and experience created in the architectural space with the duration or the amount of time spent in the space.	the time that is associated with other phenomena for example its association with the functionality of the space, sensing the space, emotionality interaction with space by users:	
3	50% of the interviewees associated time with the functionality of the space. In other words, how the space is used at a certain time of the day.	<ul> <li>3. Durational time is the time related to the personal impression of the users such as their embedded feelings toward time that appears from the duration</li> </ul>	
4	25% related time to the physiological state of the users which directly affects how they interact with the space.	<ul> <li>taken in space.</li> <li>4. Historical time, which means it is an absolute determinant of value.</li> <li>This category was absent from all interviewees' responses.</li> </ul>	

Table 4 Example of meaning blocks and formulated themes (after the researcher)

Theme 2 Human senses post the supremacy of vision. In this theme, other determinants of bodily architectural space were determined. If one has to arrange the significance of senses to architectural space according to the responses of the interviewees the following is the result: senses of hearing will be first followed by the sense of vision, then the sense of smell, then the sense of temperature, then the sense of tactility. Each of these senses has a different nature between surround and focal, hence affecting the user in the architectural space and his ability to assess the value of architectural space and its reality. Strangely enough, each of the mentioned senses has a threshold that varies from comfort to the point that the user will be forced to leave the architectural space except for the sense of vision.

Theme 3 Meaning and judgment. The meaning of architectural space is a purely bodily phenomenal parameter that is embedded in the mind of the observer and affects the value of architectural space accordingly. It is related to emotions and memory and experience in such a way that it is contentiously changing in a causal relationship with them. Meaning is fundamental, however, to all other parameters. After the senses convey the architectural space to the observer's mind, meaning becomes fundamental. It is affected in the sense of being fundamental and keeps changing according to other mutual interactions with other parameters.

Theme 4 Memory and the Formulation of Architectural space. Memory is a bodily phenomenal parameter that has a mutual interactive nature and effect on architectural space. Also, as mentioned in the previous theme it is interactive

with meaning and other parameters. Memory also affects the senses and their judgment of them.

Theme 5 Emotions and architectural space. Emotions and the creation of memory is a bodily phenomenal parameter of architectural space that has an interactive effect between emotions, memory, and architectural space. Interviewees reported that there is always a degree of appreciation for the architectural space regardless of the emotions of the user during the encoding of the memory of such a space. However, emotions do affect their assessment of architectural space.

Theme 6 Experience is a bodily phenomenal parameter of architectural space, and personal experience affects the creation of memory in the architectural space. The interviewees reported that across their lifetime, their appreciation of architectural space changes, and therefore changes how they create new memories of the architectural space. Experience then is one of the phenomenal parameters of architectural space.

#### Discussion

In this study experts of architecture were challenged to discuss the reality of the architectural space of mosques to reveal the essence of architectural space in mosque buildings through human senses, experience, meaning, and memory and how all this shapes reality. Their answers varied across six different themes. The process of bracketing the interviews of the participants revealed that their experiences of the mosque building were not only visual, their experiences were multi-sensorial. This study suggests that interactive and/or immersive machine-based experiences that control certain parameters – light, temperature, humidity, sound, smell, haptics (touch, sense of motion, etc.), and visual attributes – can be used to mimic or even alter the individual's experience in such mosque buildings. The use of virtual or augmented realities with novel approaches to incorporate more than just visual sensory inputs must change the architecture of 21<sup>st</sup>-century architecture. In essence, multi-sensorial virtuality can be used to have an adaptive mosque building architecture.

The study suggests that natural light as a stimulant of vision has a deep impact on the quality, comfort, and feeling of the architectural space of the mosque. For instance, the prayer hall of the *Sidi Solaiman Mosque* (figure 7) has one source of natural light from the skylight. The interviewees reported that the serene and holy-like effect of the light pouring in from the skylight and above the worshipers with a dramatic biophilic effect, completely changes their experience of the prayer hall from daytime to nighttime.

Sound is another parameter of phenomenal architectural space. The study supports the significant relationship between sound comfort level and the perceived quality of architectural space. An example of a sound effect on the users of mosques is the case of the prayer hall of *El Shourbagui Mosque* (figure 5) which is located on the first floor while the ground floor is composed of stores and the ablution (ritual bath) area. Being above the ground creates a degree of sound isolation, bearing in mind that the mosque is located in an old souq (*souq al midan*) combined with the 1 meter-wide walls the prayer hall is an oasis of serenity within the noise of the souq. Interviews also reported that the call to prayer acts as a time marker across the day that affects not only those people inside the mosque but is also transcendent to everywhere that the *muezzin's* (person calling worshippers to prayer) call to prayer can be heard, thereby acting as a *virtual* extension of the mosque to other public spaces and

places. This transcendental effect of the call for prayer is reported to exist due to the mental associations that occur to the users while hearing it.

The analysis of smell in mosque spaces identifies that different smells create associations and memories inside the mind of users. For example, the smell of incense on Fridays before Friday prayers is suggested to bring old memories to the users and play a significant role in their minds. In its nature, smells envelop the user like most other senses.

The analysis of thermal isolation qualities of the mosque buildings was one of the significant elements the study depicted. For masonry systems of the mosques dating from the 16<sup>th</sup> century to 19<sup>th</sup> century, such as the mosques of *Abdel Ghani* and *Terbana* (figure4), *El-Qadi Sanad*, and *Shourbagui* (figure5), all of which have their wall thickness varying from 0.80 m to 1.15 m with the outer walls consisting of an outer layer, inner layer, and a core. These buildings demonstrated thermal isolation of extreme hot and cold cycles during the extreme heat of summer as well as the extreme cold of winter. The study suggests that this quality affects the comfort and experience of the users in contrast to buildings built in the 20<sup>th</sup> century, such as the *Ibn Khaldoun Mosque* (figure 7) which has lower thermal isolation properties. Hence, 'thermosensation' is a 'sensory process' (also known as a 'sensory perception') that affects the quality of architectural space by affecting comfort level and degree of activity in the space.

In the context of tactility, the analysis suggests that users interact with different textures in the space of the mosques in two ways. The first is by touching the ground. The texture in this context affects their comfort. For example, the floor materials in the ablution place make a huge difference in the feeling of safety. In addition, rough and coarse floors in older mosques are safer when performing ablution in contrary to new mosques that consist of more slippery marble floors. Another significant note is that the textures affect mobility in the space. It was reported that the sound of texture is important to users as the sound of footsteps inside the prayer hall (especially on the mezzanine floor which is usually made of wood reacts to footsteps with squeaky sounds) affects the comfort and feel of users. The second feeling of tactility was reported by seeing the textures on the walls and ceilings of the architectural space of the mosque. This second comprehension of texture was reported to differentiate each part of the mosque's interior spaces (entrance space, ablution place, prayer hall, Imam's room, mezzanine floor, etc.).

It was clear during the study that the meaning of the building is another factor that transcends human senses to directly affect human perception and understanding. Being subjective, meaning is constructed within the human mind based on information carried by perceptual experiences (Vitiello, 2020). The meaning of architecture can be described on many different levels. The first level refers to the physical structure of the building, the second level of architectural meaning relates to the functionality of the building, the third level refers to cultural messages, and the last level relates to transcendental meaning. The last two levels can only be measured subjectively by the researcher (Suprapti and Iskandar, 2020). However, the first two can be described using objective measures that can be taken to unveil the meaning of the building. It is argued that an architectural parti covers all the main aspects of the definition of form and space, and, hence, describing the meaning of a building. It briefly reveals the design intentions of the requisites to solve the problem (Florio and Mateus, 2020).

The mosques in the city of Alexandria were chosen to identify parti and architectural meanings for this study for ease of accessibility for the researchers.

It is because of their shared religious and social values that they were chosen. Besides, mosque buildings stand through time and are used by a diverse pool of people. Eight mosques have been investigated for parti. They were classified chronologically into four categories from the 16<sup>th</sup> century to the 21<sup>st</sup>. Special care was taken to the different sizes of the building in each time category. Mosque design expresses the symbolism associated with this building typology and suggests cultural and religious meanings (Megahed, 2020) that can foster a better understanding of both conservation and construction procedures. The meanings of the mosque buildings in the study were not significantly different from one another. They retained the same logic of space across five centuries. However, their logic of space varied from one to the other. Moreover, the interviews explained that the meaning of each building varies due to the subjective experience of each person. It was also confirmed that the cultural and religious values were consistent with each individual. It is the difference in logic space that is the major difference.

Another significant subjective parameter was the memory of the building. There is a quite interrelated relationship between the meaning and the memory of the building. The two are suggested to be dependent on each other if not defining each other. However, memory as a term is defined as the ability to recall experiences, information, and people, and it is a collective system to recall data to leave the person with a coherent story of the events so that at its core it is the transformation of information and meaning into an experience, while employing interpretation and perception in the process (Vats, 2017).

The formation of architectural memory is a significant parameter for this study. Therefore, understanding the factors that affect the encoding of memory has been investigated, and based on a study on the impact of architecture on forming personal memories and applying these factors to the case of the mosques in Alexandria, a number of factors were deduced. Firstly, the culture and the environment that appear in the behavior of people sharing the same culture and the same built environment have similar reactions to their mosques. It is not only in the logic or in the scale or in any architectural treat, but also in the odors, in the sounds, and in the tastes of foods that are correlated with these buildings. Secondly, the scale of the person that is engaged in the encoding process of meaning and memory varies from child to adult. Thirdly, the emotions while encoding the memory. Strong emotions involved in performing rituals in the mosques directly affect the memory encoded.

The study suggests that the experience of the users is probably the most significant parameter of the architectural space of the mosques. The experience of the user is a complicated ever-changing state. When thinking of experience, it is not easy to grasp a starting point or end point of this process. Indeed, many parameters act in real-time to *continuously* create and change experience. This process includes human senses, emotions, memories, feelings, understanding, and formation of meaning. An example of how these are ever-changing is the appreciation of the architectural space that all interviewees reported in attending a funeral service vs. a marriage ceremony in the same mosque. These two contrasting social events that might take place in a certain mosque affect the users' experience by hindering or activating their ability to be attentive to details of the architectural space of the mosque which shows the effect of feeling as a parameter on other mentioned parameters of architectural space of the mosque. The experience itself is not a single parameter, it is twofold: the first is the personal experience of the user, while the second is the collective cultural experience of the users in the same architectural space.

# Validation

To establish rigor in this study, the research took the following procedures to validate the study: first, the researchers were immersed through prolonged engagement and persistent observation in the field, second, the researchers applied triangulation using multiple and different sources, methods, investigators, and theories to provide corroborating evidence, and third by applying a face validity procedure with the help of a jury panel of three professors of architecture who peer-reviewed the interviews and the instruments that have been used in this study.

#### Conclusion

This study has challenged the conventional paradigms of mosque architecture using phenomenological study. It tried to reveal some of the uncharted territories of human experience and cognition regarding the subjectivity of the human mind. While the current paradigm is focused on ocular aspects of mosque building architecture, the phenomenological approach is more holistic as far as the human sensorial system, time, meaning and judgment, memory, emotions, and experience are concerned.

Also, the meaning of space should be re-established based on spatial characteristics, order, and logic of architectural space. Memory which was proven to be a correlated parameter to meaning is also a significant factor that needs to be challenged in both new construction and conservation endeavors. In its subjectivity, a need for computer-generated interactive parallel realities needs to be investigated. It is the notion of multiple realities in the same vicinity or architectural space that is the future of architecture. Architecture in that essence may not be a conventional tangible building but, "computer-generated senses" that develop sensorial experiences that generate meanings to the human mind, finally, developing individual subjective memories.

This study suggests that the lived experience of mosque architectural space is based essentially on time, in the sense that time is the true modulator of the system of architectural space. Time regulates the human senses, meaning and judgment formation, memory, emotions, and experience which are all related to architectural space and form the bodily space. Hence, the bodily space is fundamental, and the physical space comes next to it. Human senses transcend the sense of vision to the rest of the senses that create the perception of architectural space. It is through hearing, touching, thermal sensing, and smelling that bodily space is created first in the human mind. The process of creating the architectural space is in a state of perennial flux or continues changing with changes in perception, meaning, memory formation, emotions, and experience which all exist in and utilize time. It is hard to segregate after sensing the space, which parameter is affecting which, and which of these parameters is fundamental. They are all fundamentally affecting each other, causing a state of ongoing change in the value of architectural space. Hence, the phenomenal space – which is the bodily architectural space mentioned earlier - is fundamental and ever-changing. This is how architectural space reveals itself as a phenomenon to human senses as the well-known pre-Socratic philosopher Heraclitus once explained: "No man ever steps in the same river twice, for it's not the same river and he's not the same man", (Chowdhury, 2019).

This study was limited by the sampling size. However, to assess the findings on a larger scale, it is suggested to use contemporary mixed reality systems such as are found in the metaverse. These contemporary systems have the thread of reality on a check between virtual and physical realities. In this context, all the above could be measured via the use of computer algorithms.

#### **Recommendation for future research**

This study suggests that a phenomenal architectural space has a continuously varying essence, hence, to evaluate this essence on a major scale of users the study needs to be applied to a larger number of users in real-time. To achieve this, software should be developed to assess users' interaction with architectural space using their mobile phones. For example, focal points in an architectural space can be measured by the points where users usually take photos as this may correlate to architectural value from the user's point of view. Also, short questionnaires that are fed to an Al system that ask the users only one question at a time can be used. This can measure the value of different parameters that constitute architectural space, and suggest value and understanding of what is real.

#### REFERENCES

Chowdhury, R. (2019) 'Embarking on Research in the Social Sciences: Understanding the Foundational Concepts', VNU Journal of Foreign Studies, 35(1). doi: 10.25073/2525-2445/vnufs.4340.

Creswell, J. W. (2013) Qualitative inquiry and research design. Third edit. London: SAGE.

Fast-Berglund, Å., Gong, L. and Li, D. (2018) 'Testing and validating Extended Reality (xR) technologies in manufacturing', Procedia Manufacturing, 25, pp. 31–38. doi: 10.1016/j.promfg.2018.06.054.

Florio, W. and Mateus, R. P. (2020) 'Design strategies to define the architectural parti during problem solving l Estratégias de projeto para definir o partido arquitetônico durante a solução de problemas', Oculum Ensaios, 17(June), p. 1. doi: 10.24220/2318-0919v17e2020a4363.

Gallagher, S. (2010) 'Merleau-Ponty's Phenomenology of Perception', Topoi, 29(2), pp. 183–185. doi: 10.1007/ s11245-010-9079-y.

Heidegger, M. (1924) Being and Time. first. Edited by E. R. John Macquairrie. London: SCM Press limited.

HOPP, W. (2008) 'Husserl on Sensation, Perception, and Interpretation', Canadian Journal of Philosophy, 38(2), pp. 219–245. doi: 10.1353/cjp.0.0013.

Manen, M. Van (1990) Researching Lived Experiance: human science for an action sensitive pedagogy. 1st edn, State University of New York Press. 1st edn. New york: The State University of New York.

Megahed, Y. (2020) 'Has Mosque Design Really Developed ? Notes on the Hidden Complexities of Mosques ' Architectural Brief', (March).

Pallasmaa, J. (2014) 'The eyes of the skin'.

Pincombe, S. et al. (2016) 'Making sense of participant experiences: Inter-pretative phenomenological analysis in midwifery research', International Journal of Doctoral Studies, 11, pp. 205–216. Available at: http://www. informingscience.org/Publications/3486.

Shirazi, M. (2009) 'Architectural Theory and Practice , and the Question of Phenomenology'.

Suprapti, A. and Iskandar, I. (2020) 'Reading meaning of architectural work in a living heritage', IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, 402(1). doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/402/1/012023.

Tamari, T. (2017) 'The Phenomenology of Architecture: A Short Introduction to Juhani Pallasmaa', Body and Society, 23(1), pp. 91–95. doi: 10.1177/1357034X16676540.

Üngür, E. (2011) 'Space: The undefinable space of architecture', Theory for the Sake of the Theory: ARCHTHEO '11, (November), p. 132. Available at: https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/321155578\_Space\_ The\_undefinable\_space\_of\_architecture.

Vats, S. (2017) 'Impact of Architecture on Human Psychology....', (June). Available at: https://medium. com/@srkshivangi.01/impact-of-architecture-on-humanpsychology-f0b637714603.

Vitiello, G. (2020) 'Matter, mind and consciousness: From information to meaning', Journal of Integrative Neuroscience, 19(4), pp. 701–709. doi: 10.31083/J. JIN.2020.04.310.

Wohlgenannt, I., Simons, A. and Stieglitz, S. (2020) 'Virtual Reality', Business and Information Systems Engineering, 62(5), pp. 455–461. doi: 10.1007/s12599-020-00658-9.



# SYNTACTIC MEASURES OF SPATIAL EQUITY AND COEXISTENCE THE CASE OF SHUBRA AND HELIOPOLIS IN CAIRO

**Husam B. Khalil** Professor The British University in Egypt

**Ayman M. Ismail.** Professor New Giza University, Egypt

# Abstract

Cairo, Egypt is, and has always been, a multicultural tolerant city with a predominately Muslim population, and a significant Christian minority. These two groups of people, living peacefully side-by-side in the same districts for centuries has been a unique indicator of its tolerance and multicultural mix. However, it is not uncommon to hear about the spatial inequity of the numbers and locations of their places of worship during politically charged times. Are these rumors true? To what extent are the locations of religious buildings a true reflection of that inequity? How can we model a way to test the validity of these claims? Understanding this would reveal more about the way such coexistence is manifested in the built environment and also guide the future allocation of religious facilities in multi-ethnic communities.

This paper utilizes space syntax analytical techniques to objectively measure different locational properties of both congregational mosques and churches. Using a sample of Cairo city's districts, the underlying logic behind their locational choice is scrutinized. The study uses locational data of these key monuments to analyze and compare measures of choice and integration as two indices of spatial equity and coexistence.

Keywords: Mosque location – Church location – Coexistence – Spatial equity - Space syntax – Accessibility – Urban Tissue.

# Introduction

"Just as none of us is beyond geography, none of us is completely free from the struggle over geography. That struggle is complex and interesting because it is not only about soldiers and cannons but also about ideas, about forms, about images and imaginings."

#### Edward Saïd 1994

Locational discrimination may be created through biases imposed upon certain populations through access to services. In Egypt, Coptic Christians and Muslims have lived side by side since its Islamic conquest in 646 AD. Despite scattered troubled incidents and some notable periods of strain, recent surveys still show that the most optimistic living example of coexistence among all Arab countries is still found in Egypt. Rovati (2020) finds that 80% of those surveyed view the relationship between these two fabrics of society as that of brotherhood, citizenship, and cooperation. Of those surveyed, 96% considered themselves religious and about 63% prayed daily (Table 1).

	Persons	Percent	Places of Worship	Percent	Per 1000 Capita	Need Based (Per Prayer)
Muslims	89,727,500	95%	114,000	99 %	1.27	0.25
Christians	4,722,500	5%	894	1 %	0.19	0.19
Total	94,450,000		114,894			

#### Table 1.

Need Based Estimation of Numerical Equity of Religious Services Source: Authors based on 2016 data from Rovati 2020 Yet, on one dimension of equity, it may seem that there is an element of inequity. On the surface, Muslims seem to have more mosques per capita than Christians have churches. The question has been raised without consideration to the frequency of need, as Muslims use mosques more frequently than Christians. However, spatial equity still needs to be tested and modeled. Is there spatial inequity between the two and is there a way to test and compare the locational superiority of religious facilities?

# **Models for Measuring Spatial Equity**

The term "spatial equity" has not been commonly distinguished from justice until very recently. It involves the fair and equitable distribution in space of socially valued resources and the opportunities to use them (Soja, 2010). Locational discrimination is evidenced by biases imposed on certain populations in their access to certain facilities. It is a form of spatial injustice. Planning is usually perceived as an impartial objective tool for social equity and spatial justice. However, as shown by Ismail (2014), it is not uncommon to use planning to oppress, dominate, or contain a group. The same tools can be simultaneously used to achieve the interest of a few and guarantee maximum spatial control of another. If planning is deliberately used by some as an instrument of spatial domination over others, it becomes spatial injustice; that is, one group ensuring that the structural barriers of inequity are applied to others. If this structure is devoid of the perception of justice, it will inevitably lead to spatial conflict, raising the question: why do some have more prestigious locations than us?

Spatial equity, on the other hand, according to Kunzmann (1998), means equal access to basic public facilities, measured in distances, such as accessibility to schools, health facilities, or cultural events. Equity is thus a needs-based distribution of resources (Whitehead et al 2018), often defined in terms of the spatial proximities between residents and service facilities (Stanley et al 2015). The three most familiar forces shaping locational and spatial discrimination are class, race, and religion. Thus, the distribution of churches and mosques which require travel to a spatially fixed infrastructure may be regarded more as an equity case rather than an issue of justice.

The challenge of spatial equity is how to measure the extent to which everyone gets what they need. Scholars describe patterns of service distribution, and determinations of equity are always made in that context. Talen (1998) summarizes two primary methodological approaches to measuring proximity: (1) the 'container' approach (the number of facilities within an area), and (2) the 'minimum distance' approach (the distance from the 'origin' to the nearest facility). Proximities from the approximate center of a neighborhood-like unit to facility locations, is measured by Euclidean distance (the shortest, straight line distance), 'Manhattan', or street network distance (also known as "taxi cab" distance, the distance a taxi takes in a location like Manhattan with a street grid pattern, with streets meeting at ninety degree angles). Four widely cited conceptions of equity are applied to accessibility measures: equality, need, demand, and market criteria.

There is no direct and objective way to measure equity. Daniel Lewis (2011) offers three different ways of representing spatial equity: (1) Buffering Approaches, (2) Potential models, and (3) Density models. Each of these approaches has at its heart an attempt to capture variations in coverage; however, the issue of measuring "fairness" is far more complicated than this. Spatial justice as a spatial construct is affected by the locational amenities of the facilities, not just their distribution and coverage (Rafieian and Alizadeh 2017).

Accordingly, this study is concerned with measuring *equity* not *justice*. Equity is examined from the perspective of "Equality of locational opportunity". Used measures are based upon the "Space Syntax" technique, which makes use of parameters such as "Integration", "Control", "Connectivity", "Choice", and "Intelligibility".

To quantify spatial equity, many authors worked on measuring accessibility to different land uses. Yu et al (2022) investigates the spatial relationship between walkability and air pollution exposure via a spatial 'vertical equity' lens. Kelobonye et al (2019) use an 'accessible-opportunities' approach to examine the relative accessibility and spatial equity of five key urban land uses in Perth, Australia. The results show that jobs have the highest accessibility compared to other destination types. Zhang et al (2019) describe how space syntax can extend previous knowledge regarding associations between the built environment and physical activity with specific applications to research focused on parks and public open spaces. Bahrini et al (2017) used a combination of data from site surveys to examine the link between sixteen parks in Tehran and their accessibility within the urban street structure using space syntax. The syntactical results were correlated with several different aspects of each park collected and rated on a 1 to 5 scale. Munir et al (2020) analyzed inadequacy and equity issues in physical accessibility of the 'point of health care' (POHC) system in Muzaffargarh, Pakistan using network analysis in the software product ArcGIS (for a more detailed description, see: https://pubag.nal.usda.gov/ catalog/6950849).

# Methodology and Data.

Space syntax is usually used to analyze dimensions of Spatial Equity in the allocation of health service, parks, and service facilities. Many authors have used this technique, such as Bahrini et al (2017), Munir et al (2020), and others. However, no study has used it to check for religious service location analysis. Space syntax is both a theory and a set of analytical techniques that attempt to describe how the logic of society is spatially manifested in the configuration of space.

Space syntax uses simple geometrical attributes, such as lines of sight and movement or visual fields of perception, to create a network of spatial elements. This network is then turned into a pattern of relationships, or a graphical representation (Freeman 1977). Axial lines are the longest visibility lines for representing individual linear spaces in urban environments (Liu & Jiang, 2012). The least number of axial lines that cover the free space of an urban environment or the space between buildings constitute what is often called an axial map. These can be quantitatively analyzed to determine the relative role that each space plays in the configuration of the system, as a whole or in its parts. The chosen measures are Integration and Choice.

**Integration** is the fewest intervening lines which that can be passed through to go from one line to every other line in the system. The most integrated lines are those with minimum depth. It is a normalized measure of topological distance from each axial line or street to all others in a system, representing spatial accessibility of systems elements (Hillier and Hanson 1984). Integration represents the 'to-movement' potential of a space.

Choice measures how likely an axial line or a street segment it is to be passed through on all of the shortest routes from all spaces to all other spaces in the entire system or within a predetermined distance (radius) from each segment (Hillier et. Al 1978). It represents the potential quantity of movement that

passes through each segment between all pairs of segments in the system. Choice represents the 'through-movement' potential of system components.

In other words, *integration* correspond to selecting a destination from an origin, while *choice* correspond to choosing the spaces to pass through between origin and destination.

CAD maps were prepared for both districts, imported into the DepthmapX<sup>1</sup> application, and converted into axial maps. An axial map is a graph with nodes and edges. Measures of integration and choice are then calculated for all system lines. Color coded integration and choice maps are then extracted (red colors represent high values, whereas blue represent lower values). Integration and choice values for streets with both mosques and churches were identified, and then imported into SPSS for statistical analysis. A statistical t-test was used to test whether or not a significant difference exists between properties of mosques and churches in both districts.

## Shubra and Heliopolis: Two Suburban Cases for Spatial Equity

Egypt has a long history of religious tolerance. A Christian minority coexists with their Muslim neighbors throughout the city of Cairo, with no noticeable spatial ghettos as seen in other parts of the world. There are, however, some claims that arise, from time to time, that such coexistence is not real and that minorities do not enjoy their religious rights as compared to Muslims. To test the validity of such claims, at least spatially, this study undertakes to test whether the distribution of mosques and churches in selected districts from Cairo city have different spatial properties that show evidence of spatial privilege of one religious building type above another or that there is no evidence of such spatial difference, which would dismiss the claim of spatial injustice. The districts of Shubra and Heliopolis within Cairo were selected as case studies (Figures 1, 2). Both were not within Cairo proper at the time of their development. Both were linked by a mass transit line (Tram/Metro). Both were initially developer-led and planned as a project with land subdivisions. Both Shubra and Heliopolis were established under the reign of the Mohamed Ali dynasty, which is more known for its western orientation and religious tolerance. The assumption, therefore, is that their gradual development allowed natural, need-based religious services to be established, and thus should demonstrate comparable measures of spatial equity in the location choices of their places of worship. The next section explains the historical development of both Shubra and Heliopolis.

<sup>1</sup> DepthmapX is the creation of Alasdair Turner and further developed by Tasos Varoudis from Space Syntax Laboratory, The Bartlett, UCL.



#### Figures 1,2 -

Locations of Shubra and Heliopolis in relation to Cairo's center. Source: Adapted on a 1920 map of Cairo from (Library of Congress).

Shubra (Arabic: شبرا also written as Shobra) originally derives from the Coptic word Šopro, which means a 'small village' or 'field'. In

the past, Shubra was much smaller, and more aristocratic. Now, it is home to millions of Egyptians in often-crowded conditions, most of whom belong to lower middle and lower socio-economic classes. It currently measures 2.8 km2 and has the highest population density, 40% of which are Coptic Christians, many coming from Upper and Lower Egypt (Murad 2005).

Historically, Shubra has been mentioned since the 11<sup>th</sup> or 12<sup>th</sup> Century in relation to al-Afdal, son of the Emir, Badr al-Din al-Jamali (1094AD). However, its development began in 1809 A.D. when Muhammad Ali Pasha, founder of modern Egypt, chose a 50-acre site there on the shore of the Nile to build a retreat for himself (Raymond, 1994). In 1847, one year before the end of his reign, Muhammad Ali ordered "the construction of a wide and straight road between Cairo and Shubrā" called at the time Gesr Shubrā (Shubrā Bridge) with Albizia and Sycamore trees planted on either side of it. The street became the escape of the elite as well as Europeans living in Cairo at the time. French travelers described Shubrā Street and its gardens as the Champs-Élysées of Cairo (Figures 3,4).



*Figure 3* Shubra in 1862 by Léon Belly



**Figure 4** A view of Shubra Street 1912

The transition from an elite-led to a middle-class neighborhood began in the 1880s and early 19<sup>th</sup> century. The British occupation urban development authority relied upon the allocation of large government-owned tracts of land – not yet apportioned – to private owners to subdivide and develop. When the ruling family abandoned Muhammad Ali's palace, aristocratic owners also abandoned their palaces and gardens along Shubrā Street (Arnaud 2002). Its location and proximity to factories to the north (Shubra El-Kheima) and the port of Bulaq prompted a rise in demand for development. For example, a single cigarette factory over Chicolani Palace was replaced by six cigarette factories by 1907. These factories had a dual effect. Firstly, they drove an increase in demand for low-cost housing for the workers. Secondly, the factories resulted in a net reduction in the overall area occupied by private gardens.

In 1902 the new tramway was extended into Shubrā. Automobiles could be seen for the first time in the streets of Cairo and, therefore, reaching Shubrā no longer presented a difficulty. By 1912 four metro lines (out of a total of 20 in all of Cairo) as well as three bus routes linked to Cairo were established.

By WWI, large concentrations of British and French citizens settled in the area now known as al-Be'tha Street (Mission Street) – who later built the church of *St Mark*. The French also annexed two schools to that church, *Notre Dame Des Apotres* for girls and *Saint Paul* for boys. A few other foreign missionary schools were also built, among them were *Bon Pasteur*, *Maria Ausiliatrice*, *Jean Paul*, the Italian *Don Bosco* and others. Most of them remain in operation today, educating Egyptian children. During the second half of the twentieth century, Shubrā witnessed a doubling in its population due to the internal migration from the countryside reaching 300,000 by 1987.

The neighborhood is currently famous for its middle class, and a high percentage of Egyptian Coptic Christians. This phenomenon has sparked controversy. Why are the Copts concentrated there and is that an indication of the end of religious and ethnic pluralism? In events since the 1970's, in 2009, in 2012 and afterwards claims on both sides are raised. Some claim that there is an "Islamization of street names" while others claim there is "Christening of Properties". These tensions are even reflected in drama productions as such as the film "Hassan and Marcos" (2008).

## **Chosen Monuments**

Coexistence has been most notable in Shubrā. Where else would we find two places of worship such as Saint Therese's church and the Khāzindāra mosque side by side only separated by a short distance on Shubrā Street, being frequented by both Muslims and Christians (Figure 5).



The Church of Saint Therese (1931)





ü

Al Khāzindāra Mosque (1927)



Sirg.(1960) Largest Church



Saint Mary in Masarra (1925)



Church of the Angel in Țussun (1937)

Al-Fath Mosque, al-Khalafāwī

Nașr al-Islām in Victoria Sq.





Figure 5 - Collection of the Main Religious Monuments of Shubra.

Shobra Syntactical Analysis:

Twenty mosques and seventeen churches were identified and included in the analysis from the Shobra district. Independent sample t-tests were performed to test if locational properties differ between mosques and churches in Shobra, namely integration and choice (Figure 6).

Integration: At the city level, the average integration (we may call it global integration) value for Shobra streets was 30,460, slightly higher than the city's average of 29,122. Average integration value of streets with mosques is 31,716, and average integration value of streets with churches was 32,528, slightly higher than that of the mosques, yet both quite above the district average. The t-test, however, indicated no significant difference between mosques and churches. This is an indication that both mosques and churches, on average, occupy equally accessible destination locations at the city level.



#### Figures 6

At a more local level, the district level, integration within a radius of 10 km was 14,543 for mosques and 15,677 for churches.

Main religious monuments on the analyzed maps of Choice (left) and Integration (right).

The t-test indicated a significant difference (sig = 0.029) between mosques and churches, as churches were found to be located at more integrated locations than mosques (effect size was  $Eta^2 = 0.163$ , and since it is <0.3, it can be considered a weak effect).

As for integration within a radius of 5 km, it was 5,529 for mosques and 6,398 for churches, with the t-test indicating a significant difference (sig = 0.018) between mosques and churches, as churches were also found to be located at more integrated locations than mosques at that radius, although the effect size  $Eta^2 = 0.159$ , which is <0.3, can thus be considered weak. No other significant differences were found between mosques and churches at smaller radii, or at more local levels.

The previous findings suggested that churches occupy lightly more prominent locations than mosques at the district level, indicating a slight locational advantage for churches over mosques; that is, churches are located at a slightly more accessible destinations compared to mosques at the district level.

**Choice:** At the city level, the average choice value for Shobra streets was 110,656,000, quite lower than the city's average of 172,689,058. The average choice value of streets with mosques is 212,473,720, and the average choice value of streets with churches was 31,733,066, quite lower than that of the mosques, and the district average and city average. The t-test, however, indicated no significant difference between mosques and churches regarding choice value. This is an indication that both mosques and churches occupy locations with very similar traffic potentials at the city level.

At a more local level, the district level, integration within a radius of 10 km

was 64,254,423 for mosques and 12,038,008 for churches. The t-test indicated a significant difference (sig = 0.035) between mosques and churches, as mosques were found to be located at locations of higher traffic choice than churches (Effect size was  $Eta^2 = 0.109$ , and since it is <0.3, it can be considered a weak effect.

As for choice within a radius of 5 km, it was 12,333,925 for mosques and 3,601,746 for churches. The t-test indicated a significant difference (sig = 0.04) between mosques and churches, as mosques were also found to be located at locations of higher traffic potential than churches at that radius, although the effect size of Eta<sup>2</sup> = 0.107 is <0.3, and can thus be considered weak. No other significant differences, on average, were found between mosques and churches at smaller radii, or at more local levels.

#### 2. Heliopolis

Edouard Empain (1852-1929), a Belgian investor, and Boghos Nubar Pasha, the son of the previous prime minister for several of the previous khedives, formed a consortium to acquire 25 km<sup>2</sup> of land 8 km north east of Cairo. The desert land was sold for one Egyptian pound per feddan (4200 sq.m). Two companies, Cairo Electric Railway and Heliopolis Oasis Company, were formed in 1906, to construct a new suburb and to connect it with the tramway lines. The Heliopolis Oasis Company, the developer, parceled the land as buildable land plots, and also built several villas and apartment buildings. The company built a large hotel and established several recreational activities, such as Luna Park, a horse racetrack, a golf course, and several recreational sports fields, to attract both residents and tourists (Figure 7).



#### Figure 7

Aerial View of Heliopolis (1929) and its Conceptual Urban Design.

Source: Elazzazy (2020) on a 1913 map of Heliopolis from (CE Alex).

The neighborhood quickly became a melting pot for different races, genders, and religions. The design and distinct character included an integrated interfaith complex (mosques, archaeological churches, and a synagogue).

Abbas Mosque (1911) was the first mosque (currently called Jamal al-Din al-Afghani Mosque), followed by Hafizah al-Alfi Mosque on Beirut Street (1930), the second mosque in Heliopolis, named after Lady Rustum Helmi al-Alfi, wife of Youssef Bey Naguib. The Sultan Hussein Kamel Mosque near the Palace of Sultana Malak, was the third mosque built, Its name has since been changed to *Al-Thawra Mosque*, and it contains inside it a pulpit bearing the name of King Ahmed Fouad the First. (Figure 8)

As for churches and cathedrals, the most famous landmark is Our Lady of Heliopolis (known as the Basilica of the Holy Virgin) was the first and opened in

1913 and is the burial place of Baron Empain. This was followed by Saint Mark Coptic Orthodox Church, opened in 1930, and Saint George Coptic Orthodox Church, Saint-Rita Maronite church, Theotokos Greek Orthodox Church, Sainte Therese Armenian Catholic Church and the Jewish Vitali Madjar Synagogue (1927) at Al Missalah Street. There are 16 major mosques and Islamic charities located within Heliopolis, including the Imam Hassan, Revolution, and Omar bin Abdul Aziz mosques.







Basilica of the Holy Virgin -1913

Abbas Mosque -1911





Al-Gamee Mosque

Hafizah alAlfi-1930

Al-Thawra Mosque

Saint Mark Coptic-1930

#### Figures 8 Main Religious Monuments of Heliopolis.

Heliopolis Syntactical Analysis:

Sixteen mosques and eleven churches were identified and included in the analysis from the Heliopolis district. Independent sample t-tests were performed to test if locational properties (integration and choice) differ between mosques and churches (Figure 9).



#### Figures 9

Main religious monuments on the analyzed maps of Choice (left) and Integration (right).

**Integration:** At the city level, the average integration value for Heliopolis streets was 31,413, slightly higher than Shobra's average of 30,460 and the city's average of 29,122. The average integration value of streets with mosques was 31,929, slightly above the district average. Yet the average integration value of streets with churches was 29,812, not quite different from the district average, yet, significantly lower than that of the mosques (sig = 0.045). Effect size however was  $Eta^2 = 0.215$ , which can be considered a weak effect. It can be concluded that mosques occupy, on average, slightly more accessible locations than churches at city's level.

At the district level, average integration within a radius of 10 km was 13,070 for mosques and 10,659 for churches. The t-test indicated a significant difference (sig = 0.035) between mosques and churches, as churches were found to be located, on average, at less integrated locations than mosques with effect size (Eta<sup>2</sup>= 0.255) which still is a weak effect. It can be concluded that mosques occupy, on average, slightly more accessible locations than churches at district's level.

As for average integration within a radius of 5 km, it was 4,580 for mosques and 3,339 for churches. The t-test indicated a significant difference (sig = 0.003) between mosques and churches, as mosques were found to be located at more integrated locations than churches at that radius. The effect size (Eta<sup>2</sup> = 0.38) is a moderate one. No other significant differences were found between mosques and churches at smaller radii.

Choice: T-test analysis indicated no significant difference between mosques and churches in terms of choice at all radii.

However, at the city level, the average choice value for Misr Al Gadida streets was 317,537,947, which is quite higher than the city's average of 172,689,058,

or Shobra's average of 117,250,340. Surprisingly, the average choice value of both streets with mosques and streets with churches were (27,760,994 and 10,735,178 respectively), quite lower than the average choice value of district's streets (317,537,947). This finding is quite surprising, since streets of Heliopolis in general have a higher potential of through traffic than the city's average or Shobra's average. Yet, both mosques and churches seem to be located on streets with quite low potential of through traffic. How is this possible? A closer look at the Heliopolis map showed the presence of service roads alongside main streets, meaning that access to most buildings is from the service road, not from the adjacent main street. Service roads have quite low choice values compared to main streets but can only be accessed from service roads. This unique property implies that both mosques and churches enjoy being seen from main streets of high choice values, but can only be accessed from the service roads, which help avoid traffic congestion on the main streets.

## **Result Analysis and Discussion**

The previous syntactic analysis of Shubra suggests that at the district level, churches tend to be located on streets of slightly higher integration values than mosques, whereas mosques tend to be located on streets of slightly higher potential of through traffic than churches.

This interesting, yet puzzling finding, suggest that churches have an advantage in terms of their location as a destination. Mosques on the other hand are located along streets of more through traffic potential.

This suggests that the difference is not related to a form of deliberate spatial injustice. In fact, it may indicate just the opposite, that spatial equity is practiced to the letter definition of "need" as mentioned above, where every group gets their choice of location based on need. That is, the placement of each church and mosque is related to the nature of religious rituals of each religion.

Christian rituals commonly take place once a week. Followers of a denomination are usually attached to a particular church. Thus, it is logical and important for churches to occupy prominent symbolic destination locations, vistas. Muslim rituals, on the other hand, take place five times a-day. It is less important for Muslims to pray at a specific mosque, rather, to catch the prayer at the nearest mosque. For that reason, it is logical – and "fair" – for mosques to be more frequent, more accessible by attempting to occupy locations of more through traffic to fill coverage gaps and become easily reachable at prayer time.

One puzzling observation remains, which is the concentration of Christians and churches in Shubra more than elsewhere in Cairo. Is it an imposed "ghetto" or a self-declared one? Apparently, it is neither when historical context is analyzed. The Christian population at the 18th Century was usually concentrated in the Christian quarter close to Azbakīyya Lake where the papal seat was at the time. With the modernization of Cairo, during the reign of Khedive Isma'īl, the Azbakīyya area was converted into a central park. Houses to the north of the lake, where the Copts lived, gradually disappeared to become replaced by modern European-style buildings. At the same time, the Nile ports in Būlāq and the Raw' al-Farag coast started to come to life, so it was only natural that the Azbakīyya Copts employed in these fields should be drawn to settle there (Affifi 2016). This was in addition to those employed in the railway and postal services, particularly Copts, as well as migrants from the countryside and Upper Egypt looking for factory work.

The syntactic analysis of Heliopolis on the other hand suggests that mosques

occupy slightly more prominent locations than churches at both the city and district levels. One possible explanation of the prominence of mosques in Heliopolis is that some of the important mosques lie at the service road of important streets. So they are visible from the important streets but are not directly accessible from the accessible streets. Another explanation is related to how the district was planned and how it evolved. Heliopolis is more organized and planned, with fewer lots available to choose from. The location of mosques and churches was not determined naturally, but was determined by authorities which followed a distribution logic not related to accessibility of through traffic potential.

#### CONCLUSIONS

This study was concerned with measuring spatial equity from the perspective of "Equality of locational opportunity" using "Space Syntax" Depthmap measures of Choice and Integration. The question has been to investigate whether there was any evidence to suggest that churches and mosques are not equitably distributed along space in the two case studies examined. Based on Tallen's definition of spatial equity which emphasizes a "need" base measurement, there has been no indication of spatial inequity in Shubra, the district most known for Christian concentration, nor was it conclusive in Heliopolis the quarter designed by Baron Empain. Whatever variations existed in the syntactic measures used are easily explained by the ritualneeds paradigm rather than any deliberate form of spatial discrimination. The main contribution of this research is providing a model for quantifying spatial equality that can be applied to any neighborhood under investigation. Further research is recommended, however, to cover more sets of religious facilities in other neighborhoods before generalized conclusions can be made. Affifi, M 2016. Shubra: Little Alex in Cairo – Dar El- Kitab Al Masriya

Arnaud, Jean-Luc (2002) Cairo – The Establishment of a Modern City 1867-1907 – Measures by the Khedive for Private Companies. T: Haleem Tosson, Fouad Al-Dahan, National Project for Translation, First Edition, 2002, pages 287-290

Bahrini, F Bell,S and Mokhtarzadeh,S (2017) The relationship between the distribution and use patterns of parks and their spatial accessibility at the city level: A case study from Tehran, Iran, in Urban Forestry & Urban Greening,Volume 27. Pages 332-342, ISSN 1618-8667.

Comber, Alexis & Brunsdon, Chris & Green, Edmund. (2008). Using a GIS-based network analysis to determine urban greenspace accessibility for different ethnic and religious groups. Landscape and Urban Planning. 86. 103-114

Dhakirat Misr al-Mu'asira (Egypt's Contemporary Memory). Bibliotheca Alexandrina Library Collection (03.12.2015) Documentation relating to Egypt/Sudan 1839-1958 (FO 407/1-237). *Confidential Print: Middle East*, 1839-1969. The National Archives, UK. (03.12.2015).

Historic Maps of Cairo. From Travelers in the Middle East Archive (TIMEA). (03.12.2015).

Palestine Post (1933-1950). Emory University Library Collections.

The Perry-Castañeda Library Map Collection. University of Texas, Austin. (03.12.2015)

E Talen, L Anselin (1998) Assessing spatial equity: an evaluation of measures of accessibility to public playgrounds in Environment and Planning A 1998, volume 30, pages 595-613

Edward., E (1994) *Culture and Imperialism*. London: Vintage

Elazzazy, Mohamed. (2020). The Garden Suburbs of Cairo. A morphological urban analysis of Zamālik, Ma'ādī, and Heliopolis.

https://issuu.com/yehyaserag1/docs/heliopolis\_ transformation\_compiled\_f80751bd9bfdee/118

Hillier, B. & Hanson, J. (1984), The Social Logic of Space, Cambridge University Press: Cambridge. pp.108-109.

Hillier, B., Burdett, R., Peponis, J., Penn, A. (1987), Creating Life: Or, Does Architecture Determine Anything? Architecture et Comportement/Architecture and Behaviour, 3 (3) 233 - 250. pp.237.

Ismail, A (2014) Planning for Spatial Dominance الحيط خيال in Journal of Urban and Regional Planning - Vol 14 Cairo University Faculty of Urban and Regional Planning

Kelobonye, K McCarney, Xia, G Swapan,M Mao, Zhou F (2019) Relative accessibility analysis for key land uses: A spatial equity perspective, Journal of Transport Geography, Volume 75, Pages 82-93

Kunzmann, K (1998) Planning for spatial equity in Europe, International Planning Studies, 3:1, 101-120

Lewis, Daniel James (2011) Spatial Access to Healthcare: Exploring the Provision of Local Services. Thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) Department of Geography University College London (UCL) Lotfi, S., & Koohsari, M. (2009). Analyzing Accessibility Dimension of Urban Quality of Life: Where Urban Designers Face Duality between Subjective and Objective Reading of Place. Social Indicators Research, 94(3), 417-435.

Munir, B.A., Hafeez, S., Rashid, S. et al. (2020) Geospatial assessment of physical accessibility of healthcare and agent-based modeling for system efficacy. GeoJournal 85, 665–680 (2020).

Murad, Adel (2005) Shubra: An Egyptian Melting Pot in Cairo. Unpublished cashed accessed on <u>4/4/2021</u>

Mustafa, Abdul Rahman (2012) "Displacement... an unwanted guest on the Coptic Map", Al-Shorouk, 11 Oct 2012

Pew Research Center (2011) How many Christians are there in Egypt? by Conrad Hackett

Rafieian, M and Alizadeh, A (2017) An Integrated Approach of Spatial Justice and Structure to Detect Spatial Conflicts in Yazd City in Int. J. Architect. Eng. Urban Plan, 27(2): 105-114, December 2017

Raymond, André (1994) 'Cairo, The History of a City', Dar Al Fekr for research, publishing and distribution, first edition, Cairo 1994, page 265

Rovati. G (2020) Religious Affiliations and Social Coexistence in the Islamic Middle East Countries In: Migrants and Religion: Paths, Issues, and Lenses. Ch. 7 pp: 205–230

Tadamon website on Spatial Justice: The Case of Shobra Published on March 31, 2015

Vaughan, Laura (2007) The spatial syntax of urban segregation in Progress in planning, 2007, Volume 67, Issue 3

Walaa Ali (2019) Total number of legalized churches in Egypt amounts to 894 in Egypt Today issue <u>Mon, 08 Apr</u> <u>2019</u> - 12:57 GMT

Whitehead, J; Pearson, A; Lawrenson, R (2018) Framework for examining the spatial equity and sustainability of general practitioner services in The Australian journal of rural health, 10/2018, Volume 26, Issue 5

Xintao Liu & Bin Jiang (2012) Defining and generating axial lines from street center lines for better understanding of urban morphologies, International Journal of Geographical Information Science, 26:8, 1521-1532, DOI: 10.1080/13658816.2011.643800

Yu,P Chen,Y Xu,Q Zhang, S Hiu Kwan Yung, Hon Wan Chan, (2022) Embedding of spatial equity in a rapidly urbanising area: Walkability and air pollution exposure. In Cities, Volume 131, 2022, ISSN 0264-2751-103942

Zhang R, Wulff H, Duan Y, Wagner P. (2019) Associations between the physical environment and park-based physical activity: A systematic review. J Sport Health Sci. 2019 Sep;8(5):412-421. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2018.11.002. Epub 2018 Nov 14. PMID: 31534816; PMCID: PMC6742676.


THE ARCHITECTURE OF MOSQUE INTEGRATION OF DECORATION, FUNCTIONALITY, AND SPIRITUALITY: AN OVERVIEW OF NAJD REGION MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE SYNTAX

# Mohammed Mashary Alnaim

Architect & Assistant Professor University of Hail

# Abstract

Mosques are among the most advanced forms of religious architecture. With the Muslim community's rapid expansion through modernity along with clearly defined Islamic life needs activities, setting aside an enclosed area in small settlements or large towns became necessary for established communal worship. The purpose of this study is to analyze and develop the structure, structural decoration, and material and design choices made by mosques during the traditional period of Najd, Saudi Arabia's central region. While mosque architecture during the traditional Najdi Muslim period demonstrates its religious identity, as is frequently noted, secular architecture's ideas are not spiritually motivated in a cosmic sense. Indeed, the architectural concept and material selection and the functional and aesthetic uses of an object all contribute to determining what it expresses. A process that incorporates standard materials, skilled labor, innovative ideas, and socioeconomic and geographical factors may be used to construct any magnificent architecture. Thus, this study provides an overview of the historical architecture of the current syntax of "Najd Mosques Architecture" to facilitate knowledge and comprehension when designing contemporary mosques that incorporate elements of history, culture, religion, the environment, and sustainability.

Keywords: mosque; syntax; traditional; Najd; Saudi Arabia

# Introduction

Heritage is the accumulation of a society's experience in its dialogue with nature, the mutual experience between a person and his or her surroundings, whether at the individual or group level. Heritage incorporates every concept related to human history in the experiences of a person's past, their life in the present, and their outlook on the future. Civilization and cultural heritage are the possessions and treasures bequeathed to future generations by the ancients. They are the material and immaterial bonds that form nations and peoples. Through civilization and cultural heritage, a society derives its roots as well as its originality or uniqueness. Civilization and cultural heritage are in continuous development over time, preserving a society's identity and originality.

Architecture and urbanism are fundamental components of heritage. They are distinguished from other elements of heritage by their physical presence, which directly and unquestionably resurrects the civilizations of previous generations (Heath, 2009). Heritage also recognizes and notes a generational continuum of cultural, social, and religious experiences and values. Therefore, architectural heritage is one of the fundamental manifestations of human development throughout history, and an expression of the capabilities that humanity has achieved in overcoming the surrounding environment and defining spaces to meet the desired goals of inhabitants.

The primary role of any mosque is to unite the Muslim community around the world in its worship of Allah (God, YHWH). After setting up a mosque in the city of Al Madinah Al Munawwarah ("the enlightened city", or more simply, Madinah, "The City", previously named Yathrib) to serve the newly formed Muslim community, Prophet Muhammad (PBUH) began this custom. For many centuries, no other religious or spiritual institution has been able to rival the mosque's purity, sanctity, and allure in the world. It is a place where Muslims contemplate their relationship with Allah, and a place where they can pray and reflect (Raeisian, and Badreh, 2014).

Over time, there are a variety of ways in which Muslim society has made use of mosques, aside from their primary religious function. To put it another way,

mosques went from serving simple, individual roles to serving more complex, institutional ones (Omer, 2012). Muslims' daily lives are so intertwined with their religious practices that Islamic society, which bases its decisions on Islamic principles, has had to consolidate the roles of mosques in order to meet the demands of both the religious and the political spheres (Saniei, and Delavar, 2012). Muslims and non-Muslims alike benefit from mosque architecture because it provides a platform for interfaith communication and fosters Muslim unity (Asif, and Utaberta, 2016). Mosques play an important role in helping to resolve social issues and build a more cohesive community, especially in areas where Muslims make up the majority of the population (Hillenbrand, 2004).

Increasing levels of urbanization and population growth have led to a wide range of physical, social, economic, and even moral challenges for urban communities. Because of this, urban entities, such as mosques, must be assessed in light of the current environment. Thus, this research aims to explore the various traditional Najdi Mosque designs to assist modern approaches for appropriate use by and application to modern Najdi Mosque design.

Here, it is important to note that the basic elements of early mosques, such as the trellis covering the part of the mosque next to the Qibla (*direction*) wall, and the *sufra* around a place in the mosque and the pulpit, remained intact. The historical mosques have maintained a consistent pattern, with only minor changes over time, if we take the time to study all their components. In this regard, a comparative study of Najdi historical/traditional mosques will be conducted in this study, which will help us understand the region's mosque architectural syntax.

## The Traditional Mosque

Traditional mosques include mosques built in accordance with local conditions, such as their geographic location, their climatic environment, and other aspects of their local area. Four main factors influence traditional architecture in Saudi Arabia:

- the climate,
- locally sourced building materials,
- already-existing skill sets, and
- the sub-cultural background of the builder.

Typically, traditional architecture refers to weather-sensitive dwellings in the Arabian Peninsula. Key features of traditional architecture include creative solutions for rainwater drainage, multiple openings to enable ventilation, and wall carvings or openings for cross-ventilation. Traditional architecture makes use of locally available building materials. In the Najd region, these include timber, tamarix tree (*tamarix tetranda*, also known as 'tamarisk' and 'salt cedar') log beams, stone, clay, and thatch. Nadj region architecture has a unique style that includes openings, carved wall panels, an arcade element, and a well-designed 'mihrab' with intricate floral gypsum motifs. Therefore, the observer may distinguish Najdi architecture's highly detailed craftsmanship that expresses the uniqueness of the Najdi architectural style.

### **Mosque Case Studies**

It is uncommon to find mosques in the Najdi region that are autonomous or separate from the context of their surroundings. Rather, traditional mosques in this region are frequently incorporated into the urban landscape. Additionally, we could say that the mosque is the origin, or starting point, of the development of urban communities and that it forms the center of these communities, setting the architectural tone for its surroundings: the architecture of the built environment that surrounds each mosque takes its architectural cue from the mosque. For the purpose of analyzing and comprehending the mosque architectural syntax in the Najd region, this study selected three Najdi Mosque case studies as its subjects (Figure 1).



#### Figure 1. The location of the three mosques study cases.

The Mushrafa Mosque (case 1) in the town of Raudat Sudair in Al Majma'ah, and the Husseini Mosque (case 2) in the town of

Shaqra in Riyadh are two of the most significant mosques in the region. There is also a 'Friday' mosque (*masjid al-juma'a*) in residential neighborhoods of each town that serves multiple residential neighborhoods. Smaller mosques surround these friday mosques. The smaller mosques serve population groups that reside within the residential neighborhoods. One example of this is the (3) Al-Dwaihra Mosque, which is located in the Al-Bujairi neighborhood of Diriyah (Table 1).

The historic Mushrafa Mosque can be found in Raudat Sudair, Majma'ah Governorate, Riyadh. The mosque has a history that dates back to the early twelfth century A.H. (*Anno Hegirae*, or eighteen century A.D., *Anno Domini*). The mosque is notable for its Najdi-style construction, and it is considered one of the most prominent historical buildings in Raudat Sudair; however, due to its significant historical importance and for safeguarding the building, the mosque does not currently offer prayers.

The Husseini Mosque is placed in Riyadh's Shaqra Governorate. The establishment of the mosque also dates to the twelfth century A.H. The mosque is notable for its Najdi-style construction. The mosque is one of the most prominent historical buildings in Bashqara's old town, and it is still in use and open for communal prayer. The Al-Dhawairah Mosque is located in the Diriyah Governorate's Al-Bujairi neighborhood. The mosque's history dates to the establishment of the first Saudi state. The mosque is distinguished by its distinct Najdi style, and it is currently in use and open for prayer.

 Table 1.
 The study's three traditional Najdi mosques.

 Source:
 Redeveloped from (Saudi Commission for Tourism and Heritage, 2019).



# Methodology

Understanding the processes that generate mosque architectural form in Saudi Arabia and its impacts on heritage value present significant methodological challenges due to the underlying interdisciplinary nature of the topic. These challenges are compounded by the fact that the topic itself is interdisciplinary. As a result, the present research utilized a multifaceted methodology that includes an ethnographic approach, as well as a literature search, an investigation of archival databases, and an examination of photographs and maps.

# Mosques and their Influence on the Nadji Built Form

In addition to its role as a place of worship, the mosque is an important architectural element that contributes to Najd's overall built form. It is, by far, the most important religious building in Islam; in addition to being a place for Muslims to come together in worship of Allah, it also fulfills a variety of other functions for a Muslim community (Mizan & Anuar, 2005). The placement of a mosque within a built environment influences its shape and form as well as influencing the shape, form, and usage of the buildings that are adjacent to it. As a result, the mosque is an essential component of the traditional Najdi built environment, which plays an important role in the organization of the relationship between the public and semi-private spheres. The fact that a mosque may serve both religious and secular purposes while still maintaining the spatial order that separates the two spheres demonstrates how well the local community understands and values both the religious and socio-cultural functions of mosques. Even though the placement of a mosque as a physical form within the built environment is done with care to ensure a reasonable walking distance for all inhabitants, a number of forces at the urban level influence the production of mosques.

Mosque architects consider the social needs of the community in developing a mosque and its components in such a way that the mosque may serve a variety of purposes at various times. Consequently, whether a mosque is large or small in size, it not only serves to accommodate a large number of people praying to Allah or God, but it also serves as a learning space for the community. This is and has been true regardless of the size of a mosque. This is significant because it indicates that there is sufficient flexibility that leads mosque design to accommodate two distinct, but closely related, needs in one place, supporting religious and socio-cultural requirements. These requirements include the need to have a place where people can worship and a place where they can socialize (Table 2).

The Mushrafa Mosque is notable for its construction in the Najdi style, with mud and stone walls and a roof made of timber and palm fronds (14.9 m by 10.66 m). The mosque also has a basement (14.40 m by 11.42 m) and a minaret of approximately 13.17 m (5.37 m by 4.10 m) to the northeast of the mosque. The mosque has three entrances, which are located on the mosque's southern and eastern façades.

The Al-Hussaini Mosque is constructed of mud and stone, with a roof also made of tamarisk wood and palm fronds (14.62 m by 10.93 m) and the mosque also has a basement (14.65 m by 13.11 m), and its minaret, a tower in which the call to prayer is sung<sup>1</sup>, is located south of the mosque along with a well, a basin, and a washing room near the prayer hall and courtyard.

The architectural style of the Al-Dwaihra mosque is one of simplicity and beauty. The mosque's primary building material is clay, and it has an area of about 190  $m^2$  and its minaret is in the mosque's northern wing. The mosque consists of three corridors parallel to the *Qibla wall*, the wall in a mosque facing Mecca, with a *mihrab*, a niche architectural element on the Qibla wall that indicates the Qibla wall and provides space for the *Imam* to lead prayers, and an open courtyard (16.5 m by 7.5 m) located in the eastern part of the mosque (18.5 m by 7.5 m) for women. In addition, the minaret, which stands approximately 13.5 meters high, is located near the middle and to the north of the mosque.

Having said that, this pattern is not exclusive to the region of Najd; rather, the pattern is repeated in other regions of Saudi Arabia, such as the city of Hofuf in Al-Ahsa, located in the eastern region of Saudi Arabia. There are Friday mosques in the primary neighborhoods, such as the *Al-Jabri Mosque* in the *Al-Kut* neighborhood and *the Imam Faisal bin Turki Mosque* in the *Al-Naathel* neighborhood. In Jeddah, the *Al-Shafi'i Mosque* and the *Al-Mimar Mosque* are both incorporated into their respective urban environments. An observer can only differentiate each mosque from its surroundings by the mosque's minaret.

<sup>1</sup> A "muezzin" sings the call to prayer. Minarets also serve as landmarks for inhabitants and visitors as well as subtly indicating an area in which Muslims make their home.

Mushrafa Mosque	Husseini Mosque	Al-Dwaihra Mosque

### Najdi Mosque Components

The functions and components of Najdi mosques are typically the same; however, the presence or absence of certain components can be contingent on the mosque's geographic location and the size of the building. Additionally, the distribution and orientation of these components may be affected by the location of the mosque and the context in which it is situated, such as the presence of private residences. As a result, the findings of this research indicate that the typical Najdi Mosque is comprised of the following four primary components (Table 3):

- Al-Sarha (courtyard),
- Al-Misbah (prayer hall),
- Al-Sath (roof), and
- Al-Khalwa (basement)

Looking at the three Najdi Mosque case studies, all three mosques contain the four components. They vary in their location of the Qibla wall as well as how the adjacent urban context has influenced their formation. The key insight is that whatever the mosque size and wherever the mosque is located, the community found ways to implement these four components in their local mosque to represent the Najdi Mosque identity. Also, the size of each component depends on the climatic forces of each geographic mosque. In Abdul Salam's Al-Mashigh study, Salam examined the traditional Najdi Mosque, analyzing the climatic changes experienced by mosques during the year and how those changes impacted mosque usage.<sup>2</sup> He concluded that the local community tends to use the different four spaces in a masjid al-juma'a (Friday Mosque) to practice their rituals in different ways, depending on the season. He mentions, for example, that the Al-Misbah (prayer hall) space is the most used space during the year. It is more occupied in the summer as it the main covered area in the mosque. Meanwhile, in the winter the Al-Khalwa (basement) space in the basement is the most active space. The Al-Sath, or roof space, is the most used

<sup>2</sup> High temperatures are characteristic of the central region's climate during the summertime with low temperatures for three or four months in the winter. There is a significant difference in daytime and nighttime temperature throughout the year.

space in the fall and the *Al-Saraha*, or courtyard space, is the most used space in springtime (Al-Mashiqh, 2019). It is worth noting that individuals use three of these spaces at any season and time during the year. The *Al-Khalwa* space is the exception, as typically the space is locked, and the space is only open during the winter for security purposes and under certain conditions.





The prayer hall (*Al-Misbah*) is the mosque's most important component. It is usually rectangular in shape and has an area of about 180 m<sup>2</sup>. The prayer hall of the Najdi Mosque is usually parallel to the Qibla wall, and arcaded and arcuate columns and arched stone walls support the roof. The number of pillars is mostly determined by the size of the mosque; however, there are usually two to four parallel corridors of pillars. The courtyard (*Al-Sarh*) is located mostly on the mosque's east side, in front of the prayer hall. It is essentially an open rectangular courtyard surrounded by three walls. It frequently houses the mosque's main entrances, the Al-Khalwa entrance, and the staircase leading to the rooftop and minaret. In the winter, this open space is usually used as an open prayer hall and for social activities (Table 4).

Al-Khalwa is located at the bottom of the mosque (basement) and is typically rectangular in shape, with corridors similar to those found in the prayer hall and running parallel to the Qibla wall. Its roof is supported by round stone columns with a rectangular stone capital (*qanaya'*). It has a mihrab in the center of the qibla wall, and Al-Khalwa typically has two entrances, one from inside the prayer hall and the other from Al-Sarh. The roof of the Al-Khalwa usually has ventilation openings and, as mentioned previously, the space is usually used to pray in the winter when it is extremely cold. The roof (*Al-Sath*) is the polar opposite of Al-Khalwa, where the space above the prayer hall is used for praying in moderate weather conditions during the summer.

**Table 4.** The mosque component locations of the three cases. Source: Redeveloped from (Saudi Commission for Tourism and Heritage, 2019).



It's interesting to see how different mosques place their minarets. This is likely a result of the numerous urban contexts that act as constraints on this behavior and the resulting response to the severe weather. We contend that the minaret's placement is a direct response to neighboring homes, eliminating any potential for privacy invasion. Abdal-Majeed Daghistani provides support for this view by stating, the traditional organization and urban design represents a design solution that is environmentally efficient, which has evolved and responded to the social and economic needs of the resident, and which satisfies the moral and religious requirement[s] of Saudi Islamic society (Daghistani, 1985). Islamic law permits people to build as tall as they like so long as they don't hurt anyone else, but the Najdi local society created a novel method of organizing urban form through the development of a set of local customary laws (Urf's).

The manner in which communities distribute the four components of Najdi mosques has an effect on the structure's final shape and form. The final form of each mosque emerges as a local response to the requirements of the community and is determined by the Qibla direction as well as the forces of obstruction that come from the adjacent physical context. Because of this, this research found, based on its preliminary findings relating to the topology of the Najdi Mosque, that the four primary components are arranged in a variety of ways and in a variety of locations that directly respond to the physical context, community needs, and climatic challenges of each mosque and its users (Figure 2).



# Figure 2.

Possible variations in component location of a Najdi Mosque.

These variants aren't arbitrary; rather, they're the result of creative problem-solving by dwellers who want to make sure that the

mosque's design features won't cause a privacy conflict with the surrounding urban environment, as well as responding to climatic solutions to enhance the space's thermal comfort. In this way, significant buildings can be recognized by their height. They stand out more, are close to public areas, and are separated from more intimate spaces. People can find their way from the area's deep, private masses to its public spaces with the aid of landmark buildings (Alnaim, 2021). This pattern of behavior is especially evident in mosques, where minarets serve as both a symbol of public space and a means of orientation in dense urban environments. As a result, the heterogeneity of the traditional built environment is not challenged by the numerous component variations found in mosques; rather, all components and elements converge to represent a unified visual appearance that supports this homogeneity.

# Najdi Mosque Architectural Elements

The Najdi Mosque is primarily composed of round stone columns, which serve the function of supporting the mosque's roof. Stone beads are stacked atop one another and then plaster of clay and plaster are used to cover each column, which can be seen from the prayer hall, the basement, and a portion of the courtyard. Typically, the prayer hall is composed of a group of columns that are laid out in a pattern determined by the number of existing prayer rows. These columns are then adorned with stone crowns and knots in the shape of triangles (Figure 3).



In all three instances, the crafting of the columns and arcade elements is strikingly similar in terms of their general appearance.

Figure 3.

The detail and ratio of the Najdi arcade element.

The only difference across the cases is the number of columns and arcade rows, which affects the level of congestion in the prayer hall. In addition, the arcade application may display some subtle differences depending on the column height and width. In general, the columns and arcade elements formed in the Najdi Mosques are representative of the traditional mosques found in the central region and express their identity in a way that is distinct from those mosques in other Saudi regions (Table 5). For example, in the typical Najd Mosque, the roofs of the mosques are constructed out of wooden beams that are made from the trunks of tamarisk trees and stacked horizontally with a precise distance of between 20 and 40 centimeters. A layer of palm leaves and a layer of mud that is 15 centimeters thick holds up the roof, and the palm leaves and mud are supported on the edges by the walls and also receive support by the round stone columns with stone capitals and triangular vaults.

Mushrafa Mosque	Husseini Mosque	Al-Dwaihra Mosque
LUDAA OI		

Table 5. Najdi mosque arcade element.

In general, Najdi Mosques are less ornate than other types of mosques and have a very straightforward appearance, with only a few small openings and wall recess shelves. Because of this, the existence of columns is significant because they serve as a decorative element by forming the arcade pillars. With the utilization of white plaster, a textural contrast is produced with the application of adobe material. Because of this, the arcade element component can be found in virtually every Najdi Mosque.

In Najdi mosques, the minaret serves multiple purposes: as a place for the muezzin to sing the call to prayer, as a symbol of craftsmanship, clearly identifying the mosque's location in the urban context, and as a decorative element to enhance the mosque's overall architectural form. Minaret configurations and placements varied among the three case studies, a reflection of the differences in their immediate surroundings. However, the minarets of the Najd region have a distinct look and feel that is influenced by the extruded triangular strip known as the "afrieze," as well as the clear and plain walls all of which contribute to the architectural identity of mosques in the region as well as other built forms in the Najd region (Table 6).

The mosque's final visual shape was determined by the construction techniques and materials used. This is not to say that they shaped the masses or decided where the elements should be placed, but they did contribute to the mosque's visual identity. The complementary processes that brought together sociocultural, natural environment, and construction techniques to generate the final mosque forms aided the Najdi people in reproducing similar mosques without necessarily copying each other (Alnaim, 2022). As a result, the height and shape of the mosque minaret varies across mosques depending on each mosque's significance within its urban context, as does each mosque's placement and proximity to other private dwellings. As a result, the three study cases differ in terms of mosque form and minaret design.

Furthermore, the addition of various decorative elements may improve the mosque's built form identity as well as the quality of the living space. Recessed openings in the walls serve as shelving areas for the Qur'an. A band of white gypsum motifs, also known as 'nora,' added to the adobe wall can add another level of contrast to the overall appearance. The 'mihrab' area of Najdi mosques is decorated with a variety of motifs that distinguish it from the rest of the building's design (Figure 4).

Table 6. The architecture of Najdi Mosque minarets.



*Figure 4.* Samples of decorative details inside the Najdi Mosque.

### Conclusion

Historic mosques are one of the most visible elements of the Kingdom's national urban heritage. Urban planners should preserve and protect historic Najdi Mosques from demolition or insensitive remodeling. Given their symbolism and importance to Islamic society, historic mosques are an important destination for learning and socializing in addition to being a place of worship. Najd communities built mosques with openness, flexibility, clarity in mind, and simplicity and this is evident in their design and construction. We contend that the process of creating spatial and physical forms expresses two meanings that are understood through practice and collective forces (social production), as well as their material manifestation (construction know-how). In this sense, the Najdi people understood their needs at the urban and building levels, and as a result, the mosque components and various variations were formed. They then applied the same principle logically to organize the internal spatial order of their mosques. As a result, residents in the Najd region adopted some of the same concepts within their mosques, albeit modified and reproduced to fit the settings of their mosques. The Najdi Mosque was a multi-purpose space, as this study reveals. In addition to performing religious rites, Najdi Mosques served other functions. The prayer hall and its surroundings were able to accommodate a large number of people for social activities due to their multi-functionality. While the traditional mosques of Najd may at first appear simple, even provincial, they are actually highly aligned with the simplicity and multi-purpose nature of the very first mosque, in which the Prophet (PBUH) provided hospitality to others, held meetings, provided instruction, and, most importantly, conversed with Allah through regular prayer, walking humbly with Allah (cf. https://www.soundvision.com/article/remembering-the-prophet-andhis-masjid).

Asif, N., & Utaberta, N. (2016). *Masjid- The Spiritual and Physical Hub for Community Development*. (First Edit), Kuala Lumpur: WARIS Research Group.

Al-Mashiqh, A. (2019). Sustainability Between Traditional and Contemporary Architecture: Mosque Building in Najd in KSA. *Unpublished PhD Thesis*, University of King Saud, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia (Arabic).

Alnaim, M.M. (2021). Traditional Najdi Settlement Architectural Elements: Harmonizing Function, Aesthetics, and Shared Socio-cultural Meaning. *Journal of Architectural & Planning*, King Saud University, Vol 33.

Alnaim, M.M. (2022). Discovering the Integrative Spatial and Physical Order in the Traditional Arab Towns: A Study of Five Traditional Najdi Settlements in Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Architectural & Planning*, King Saud University, 34(4), pp. 223-238

Daghistani, I, A. (1985). Ar-Riyadh: Urban Development and Planning. *Riyadh Ministry of Information* 

Hillenbrand, R. (2004). *Islamic Architecture: Form, Function, and Meaning*. USA: Columbia University Press.

Heath, K. (2009). Vernacular Architecture and Regional Design: Cultural Process and Environmental Response. Architectural Press, Oxford: UK.

Ministry of Municipal and Rural Affairs. (1999). Architectural heritage in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. King Fahd National Library, Riyadh: Saudi Arabia.

Mizan, H., and Anuar, T. (2005). The Malaysian Mosque: Evolution, Elements & Meaning. *Journal of Built Environment*, 2(1), pp. 1-10. Omer, S. (2012). Institutional Decentralization in the History of Islamic Cities: The Role of Political and Religious Schism. Retrieved from http://medinanet. org/2012/10/institutional- decentralization-in-the-historyof-islamic-cities-the-role-of-political-and-religious-schism/ on July 4, 2022.

Raeisian, G., & Badreh, M. (2013). The Role of Mosques in Urban Development. *Journal of Civil Engineering and Urbanism*, 3(3), 101–103.

Saniei, M., & Delavar, A. (2012). Communicational Role of Mosques Architecture. *Asian Social Science*, 8(3), 137–141.

Saudi Commission for Tourism and Heritage. (2019). *Atlas of Historic Mosques (Part 1)*. King Fahd National Library, Riyadh: Saudi Arabia.

Saudi Commission for Tourism and Heritage. (2019). *Atlas of Historic Mosques (Part 2)*. King Fahd National Library, Riyadh: Saudi Arabia.

The High Commission for the Development of Riyadh. (2012). *Old Riyadh*. King Fahd National Library, Riyadh: Saudi Arabia.



# IMPLEMENTATION OF ISLAMIC VALUES AND PRINCIPLES ON CONTEMPORARY MOSQUE ORNAMENTATION

**Siti Dalila Mohd Sojak** UTM - Malayasia

Fadhlina Ahmad Taufik UTM - Malayasia

**Raja Nafida Raja Shahminan** UTM - Malayasia

# Abstract

Ornamentation plays a significant role in mosque architecture; it embodies Islamic spirituality and faith. Applied ornaments were essential in any religious building in the world because they often have a symbolic meaning. After the first Hijrah century, ornamentation became the most appreciable feature of Islamic architecture, including within places of worship. Nowadays, a mosque is typically built with excessive ornamentation, making beautification become a significant factor in comparison to the functional purpose of a mosque. This research aims to assess the Islamic value of mosque ornamentation from two perspectives. Firstly, the principles of Sharia contained in the holy Qur'an and hadiths. Secondly, the perspectives of scholars on Islamic ornamentation. A content analysis was performed by using NVivo12 software through thematic coding and descriptive analysis. From this analysis, the findings show that the selection of design principles and formal qualities - such as motifs, materials, colours, and techniques - are the main architectural design choices associated with Islamic values. Meaning that, the implementation of Islamic values on mosque ornamentation is important to meet the requirements of Islamic Sharia' so that its existence does not violate the boundaries of religion. Thus, this approach could inform or influence a basic strategy for redefining the 'beauty' of a mosque in terms of its functional, physical, and spiritual roles.

Keywords: Ornamentation, Mosque architecture, Islamic values, Beautification, Aesthetic, Sustainability

## **1. INTRODUCTION**

Mosques are important structures in Muslim architecture. The early mosques were built in a fairly simple style, serving the needs of the Muslim community at the time. Ornamentation was forbidden throughout, in keeping with the Prophet's teaching; peace be upon him. However, attitudes and practices changed dramatically after the first *Hijrah* century came to an end. As a result, ornamentation has become a permanent and, for many, a highly appreciated feature of Islamic architecture, including Islamic places of worship.

Ornament plays a role in Islamic spirituality as a symbol of *Tawheed*, a reminder to Allah, the Almighty. According to historians, ornamentation is not only an element added to a building's surface. Ornaments only work if they are perfectly made, whereby these ornaments are not just made to satisfy and beautify a building. Ornamentation also has clear and definite functions, such as the importance of having doors and windows. The existence and style of these ornaments – in terms of scale, colour, placement, materials, and techniques – will only work if they are created in harmony with their roles and functions (Taufik, 2016).

Mosques are places where Muslims go to worship Allah. Therefore, they should be clear and straightforward in principle. However, too much ornamentation in mosques is not only a waste of resources, but it also robs the mosque of the peaceful environment that generally comes with simplicity (Al-Haj, 2017). Nevertheless, in most mosques that exist today, beautification is a major factor compared to the functional purpose of the mosque. This can be seen from its massive ornamentation, which sometimes uses luxurious and expensive materials, such as genuine gold and silver (Yulia and Atik, 2012).

An interesting subject that will be tackled during a mosque's construction is the high building costs that can often exceed what can be classified as waste. This waste might be prevented if extra components like ornamentation and work on the mosque were eliminated and simplicity was adopted alternatively (Utaberta, 2012). The right placement of ornamentation and motifs, on the other hand, will draw in more believers to animate the mosques. Ornamentation should

be considered a part of the mosque's elements, determined during the design stage, rather than considered retrospectively or as a means of covering-up gaps (Othman and Abidin, 2011).

Ornaments in modern architecture have evolved beyond mere ornamentation to become an additional means for communication and cultural observation (Opincariu, 2011). Moreover, ornaments are now functional (Fairhurst, 2007). Ornamentation has evolved as an intricate medium of production and consumption in contemporary architecture, thanks to recent instruments, approaches, and procedures (Balik and Allmer, 2016). The main issue for an architect designing a contemporary mosque is interpreting the wide spectrum of aesthetics that characterise the religion, its character, and its sacred space while being inventive without sacrificing legality or ideals (Kahera et al., 2009).

In meeting the needs of the mosque as an Islamic centre as well as a place of worship, this study is important in explaining the process of decorating the mosque because there is no clear prohibition on decorating the mosque. Ornamentation is allowed in Islam, but the design application should be selected carefully to follow Islamic principles guided by the holy Qur'an and Sunnah<sup>1</sup>. Ornamentation of the mosque is one of the additional elements that are considered necessary as an 'instrument of worship': instruments that help worshippers appreciate, glorify, and praise Allah. Therefore, mosque design principles and characteristics should be explained in relation to achieving mosque ornamentation in keeping with Islamic values, which honor Allah and His will.

It is natural to seek out and appreciate beauty. This promotes the realisation of tranquillity, sheer delight, and pleasure in the world made possible by our Creator, allowing one to focus on the things that will ensure contentment in the afterlife. As a result, Islam is a religion with a fair and balanced approach (Omer, 2015). However, suppose it does in an appropriate and enlightening way. In that case, mosque ornamentation could inspire believers, appreciating the beauty of Islam, bringing them closer to Allah the Almighty, and adapting their lifestyle to align with Islamic values. In other words, it promotes Islam and invites people to it. This research aims to contextualise the aspects of Islamic ornamentation design principles by emphasising Islamic beliefs as the foundation for creating balanced and purposeful mosque ornamentation.

# 2. BACKGROUND

### 2.1 Mosque Ornamentation from The Principle of Sharia

The origins of Islamic art and ornaments are based on the values and ideals of Islam, which delivered this artwork to the world. It has to do with Islam's viewpoint, with Islamic revelation, whose indirect as well as direct ramifications include Islam's sacred art and the entirety of Islamic art. Furthermore, the organic rapport between Islamic worship and Islamic art supports the causal relationship between Islamic art and Islam, in between the Qur'an's recommendation for God's contemplation and the contemplative nature of this art, between the recollection of God, which is the ultimate objective of all Islamic worship, and the significance of Islamic art in the lives of individual Muslims and the general community. This art could not have a spiritual purpose unless intimately connected to the Islamic revelation's style and substance (Nasr, 1990).

<sup>1</sup> That is, teachings of the Prophet, actions of the Prophet, and contemporary practices at the time of the Prophet which the Prophet did not oppose, peace be upon him.

Moreover, Omer (2016) stated that the subject of ornamentation had been mentioned in the Qur'an and in the hadiths.

Based on the Quran and hadiths mentioned above, the practice of ornaments did not prohibit altogether, as in the hadith said; "Allah is beautiful and loves beauty" (Sahih Muslim). The verses of the Quran and hadiths, according to Al-Ghazali, promote the realisation of beauty because beauty with its ultimate shape is drawn from the attributes of God Almighty, and earthly beauty is personified in what God has made (Ali, 2001). Furthermore, (Omer, 2015) further emphasised that while moderate adornment is permitted, the Mihrab (imam's praying niche) should be left unadorned to avoid disturbing the worshippers, as the mihrab region is the focal point of communal prayers.

### 2.2 Mosque Ornamentation from the Perspective of Scholars

Ornamentation is regarded as embellishment and part of Islamic art (Handryant and Utaberta, 2014), according to some Islamic architectural works, for instance, those by Spiers (1905), Hill (1967), and Ettinghausen (1987). In Islamic art, the ornament is defined as a type of surface ornamentation. It can take the form of a figural, vegetal, or calligraphic representation (Holod, 2014). In comparison, Anca (2012) stated ornament is a feature incorporated into a piece of art to enrich its aesthetic qualities as well as the complexity and readability of its meaningful implications. Due to the ban of figural form in Islamic art, the majority of Islamic motifs are inspired from floral or vegetal, geometric shape, and calligraphy borrowed from a Qur'an passage or a hadith from the Prophet (Kassim et al., 2012).

The purpose of Islamic ornamentation is not only an embellishment but also a language that can be learned, read, and understood. Islamic ornamentation translates spiritual ideas, represents local customs and foreign influences and was susceptible to variations in taste throughout the Islamic world. Most Islamic art scholars, including Critchlow, Golombek, Lee, Hossein, Grabar, and others, argue that Islamic ornament, in its different expressions, is inextricably tied to and profoundly founded in religious and mystic notions of Islam's spiritual realm (Baer, 1998). In the meantime, in Islamic architecture and design, adornment is a fundamental uniting feature. It has brought together structures and items from throughout the Islamic world (Yusuf, 2013).

As per Al-Faruqi (1986), the exquisite and elaborate designs found on art artefacts from all over the world and throughout Islamic history serve four distinct and significant functions: structural transfiguration, material transfiguration, *Tawheed* reminder, as well as beautification. Islamic ornamentation serves a variety of purposes. They can be religious, educational, social, or psychological in nature (Norhayati et al., 2014). As a result, Islamic art transcends religion, offering serenity and calmness to the individual observer and imbuing the soul with a spiritual experience. Instead of being identified by material or colour, Islamic art has a specific uniting principle that has provided consistent features to this art throughout the place, time, and culture (Nasr, 1990, Doaa et al., 2018).

### 2.3 The Elements and Design Principles in Mosque Ornamentation

Motifs in ornamentation can be categorised into four basic elements, namely: calligraphic, vegetal, geometric, or figural. In ornaments, Muslim artisans rely on these elements following the Islamic prohibition on depicting human forms, animals, or even living beings. Thus, a Muslim artisan chooses an abstract style

in presenting their personal philosophy about their relationship with Allah, glorifying Him and contemplating the greatness of His creation (Al-Obaid, 2005).

Calligraphy is considered as one of the most prominent elements in Islamic ornamentation (Al-Obaid, 2005, Hamzah, 2007), where calligraphy is an element that distinguishes between Islamic architecture and others. The existence of calligraphy in the architecture of a mosque can give a spiritual impact to the congregation through beautiful inscriptions decorated with the word of God that surround them (Al-Obaid, 2005). The harmony, majesty, flow, and rhythm of calligraphic forms have encircled Muslim life and revealed their splendour on mosque walls, the pages of Qur'ans, and other kinds of architecture have rejuvenated the heart and spirit of all Muslims (Shafiq, 2014).



Figure 1: Arabic calligraphy on the ceiling of Selimiye Mosque in Edirne, Turkey. Source: Raimi, 2019

On the other hand, vegetal motif ornaments are also widely used where various art objects are created according to the aesthetic tastes of the artist and abstracted from natural forms (Al-Obaid, 2005). Idealised vegetal forms or arabesque are tied to the form of foliage as well as two-dimensional abstraction. On the contrary, the structure of its entity contains the aesthetic principles in Islamic ideology (Al-Faruqi, 1986). The arabesque is rational and rhythmic, musical and mathematical, simultaneously, which is particularly crucial for the spirit of Islam in its balance of love and intellectual sobriety (Burckhardt, 1967).



Figure 2: Arabesque patterns of Sheikh Lotfollah mosque dome. Source: Khataei, 2016

Meanwhile, geometric elements became among the most recognisable elements in Islamic architecture. In every culture, geometric elements are processed according to local influences making geometric specialities a force of creativity and imagination of a particular culture (Broug, 2008). Islamic artists' preoccupation with the visual concepts of repetition, symmetry, and pattern formation is seen in geometric patterns (Jones, 1995). Geometry is an abstract art form. The act of developing and incorporating these designs was thought to embody visually distinct formations that develop out of the same spiritual root to reflect the divine's many manifestations (Sobh and Samy, 2018).



#### Figure 3:

The geometry motif in Islamic ornaments that compose the principle of unity, eternity, recurrence, and rhythm. Source: Shafiq, 2014

These elements, including materials, colours, and techniques, are composed based on the basic principle of ornamentation. Moreover, Shafiq (2014) concluded five principles in Islamic ornaments; the principle of unity and unity in multiplicity, abstraction, eternity, symmetry, as well as recurrence and rhythm. *Tawheed*, or belief in the awareness of divine unity, lies at the heart of Islamic art. Eternity is defined as an endless state of existence with no beginning or end (Baer, 1998, Shafiq, 2014). As a result, as per Nasr (1987), Islamic art does not just focus on the inner reality of the Qur'an but also on insight or understanding that represents religious ideals and explains spiritual attributes (Khudori, 2010).

Formal qualities are the elements of art or components used by the artist to create a work of art. Aside from that, design principles outline how artists apply formal features in a work of art (Getty, 2011). The elements of motifs, materials, colours, and techniques with the composition of design principle will produce an artwork depending on the artist's or designer's creativity. The power of Islamic features to convey important messages stems from their portrayal of Islamic values and ideals, which are a necessary component of the construction of these patterns or motifs. Furthermore, the ability of Islamic patterns not just serves as a way for the transmission of Islamic ideas but also as a source of beauty and aesthetics (Doaa et al., 2018).

Thus, all of these elements and principles of design were all associated with the upbringing of Islamic values of ornamentation. In this setting, this study's goal is to provide a design strategy based on Islamic values through formal quality choices and design principles. This means that ornamentation design has to be taken into consideration while planning the entire mosque architecture to accommodate meaning, beauty, and functionality.

### **3. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY**

This study aims to evaluate the Islamic value of mosque ornamentation from two perspectives; first, the principle of Sharia contained in the Qur'an, hadiths, and fatwas. Secondly, the perspectives of scholars on Islamic ornamentation. For this objective, a content analysis was conducted using thematic coding by NVivo 12. A thematic content analysis of a literature review from the two sources was performed; a primary source from the Qur'an, hadith, and fatwas and secondary sources of the collective perspective from the scholars' opinion on Islamic ornamentation. As this methodological approach aims to identify a relationship between ornamentation and Islamic values, the data coding was categorised into three (3) themes: formal qualities, principles, and Islamic values. In summary, categories are frequently used in the first analytic phase of a study to construct a taxonomy for discovering links between data points. The topic, on the other hand, is generated gradually over time, when such goal is to extract meaning and value from the data (Krishnarao, 1961).

The analysis of this theme is extended with descriptive analysis to identify the elements, characteristics, and descriptions that represent Islamic values in ornamentation. Descriptive analysis is important for analysing a research result (Sugiyono, 2005). The descriptive approach of the research, according to Whitney (1950), is "fact-finding with accurate interpretation." The two scientific thinking elements are the procedures of description and analysis (Krishnarao, 1961). In the literature review, there are many terms which are similar to each other and repetitive. Therefore, various writing sources with similar words are coded into a theme and description to facilitate categorising the content text into the theme.

Therefore, this analysis is intended to deepen the importance of Islamic values in terms of the implementation of ornamentation that meets the requirements of Islamic Sharia' so that its existence does not violate the boundaries of religion. Figure 4 illustrates the process of categorising and coding in content analysis from the literature review to analyse the relationship between the variables.



Figure 4:

The process of thematic content analysis to descriptive analysis.

# 4. RESULT AND DISCUSSION

### 4.1 Relationship between Ornamentation and Islamic Values

Basically, mosque ornamentation is necessary to comply with the Islamic principles itself, as the main function of a mosque is spiritual: bringing each worshipper closer to God. The definition and application of ornamentation from various writings show that formal qualities are a key aspect of ornamentation. However, architecture has something beyond function, which is formal qualities. Motif, colour, material, technique, and principles of design are the subjects in ornamentation that contribute to the values of ornamentation. From these, the work of ornamentation can define the function of ornamentation, such as ventilation, glare treatment, transfiguration, spiritual, structural, and aesthetics. The functionality of ornamentation is a key aspect of mosque architecture, as the function of a mosque is not limited to spiritual purposes. It also serves as a public building that should be conducive for its user and sustainable for a longer period.

Figure 5 shows the association between ornamentation, formal qualities, and design principles directly contributing to Islamic values. Moreover, seven (7) Islamic values are obtained from the thematic analysis, namely: devoted, moderation, beneficial, harmony, honour, cleanliness, and progression. The result shows that the selections of formal qualities and principles of design into ornamentation are associated with specific Islamic values.

Briefly, architectural ornamentation is a decoration or surface modulation on a building produced through a combination of several formal qualities such as shape (line), scale, colour, material, and technique with a combination of composition or design principles to form a motif or work of art. From these formal qualities and principles, a function of ornaments can be explained as a value-added to a work of art.

Geometry is a motif that is considered the universal element because it consists of five design principles in Islamic ornamentation. Due to its diversity and being unbounded by certain principles, this motif is suitable in every era of architecture, exhibits timelessness by its simple form, and can be explored in various patterns. The calligraphic motif is a more spiritual element because it is a symbolic and unique form of Islamic ornamentation. It consists of the principle of eternity from the nature of God, repetition of holy verses, and the principle of abstraction, which they have no description of the nature of God.

The vegetal motif, on the other hand, has the principle of eternity and repetition from its circular, continuous form and being a representation of all the privileges of His creation. Meanwhile, the application of figurative motifs is applied in the form of abstraction because the work created should not depict any human or living beings that are considered idolatry. However, some artists want to take inspiration from the figurative element, which has the privilege of being manifested into their work.

Furthermore, the application of ornamentation materials made from natural elements such as wood, stone, and soil also convey the value of simplicity in terms of its natural colour as well as providing a calming effect. The application of industrialised materials such as concrete, iron, and glass also provide the value of benefits and progression if done appropriately. Through colour selection, bright and soft colours provide the value of simplicity and cleanliness, while the colours that are contrasting and polychrome also convey the value of harmony in terms of the colour combination.

In terms of the use of ornament-making techniques, carvings represent the value of simplicity and are beneficial in terms of a process that is so delicate and meaningful. Likewise, plaster and tilework techniques provide a simple and clean finish. Along with technological advances, new techniques designed to speed up the construction process are also very practical, such as casting, ironwork, and cladding techniques. In addition, the building component is made in advance in a factory, thus saving construction time.

Islam encompasses one's way of life and all areas of life, for instance: cultural, social, and economic factors. All the formal aspects that have been explained contain seven (7) essences of Islamic values that enliven the soul and spirit of mosque architecture. These Islamic values are the elements that support the entire system of ornamentation that should be applied and combined so that the function and role of ornamentation can be fully utilised in the architecture of the mosque. Therefore, to develop ornamentation that meets the requirement in Islamic sharia', it is important to deepen the basic process in terms of implementation of design so that the existence does not violate the boundaries of religion.



#### Figure 5:

The relationship between ornamentation and Islamic values.

To further elaborate on the formal qualities and characteristics that represent each of

the Islamic values in ornamentation, the description of the characteristic of mosque ornamentation based on Islamic values is shown in Table 1. This study specifies the key aspect of ornament design to achieve the principle of Islamic Sharia' on the application of mosque ornamentation.

Thus, this fundamental is a basic design strategy for the implementation of mosque ornamentation between moderate and meaningful. Moreover, as stated by Omer (2016), the Prophet did not forbid the idea of ornamentation but harshly condemned inappropriate decoration, such as wastefulness, arrogance, disturbance in concentration, and most importantly, the extravagant ornamentation that will surpass the primary function of the mosque, which is a place of worship. This means that mosque ornamentation design and placement need to be decided during the planning of overall mosque design to comply with the Islamic values of ornamentation, thus fully optimising the functionality of mosque ornamentation. Not simply just by afterthought. Nonetheless, each mosque building should have a symbolic yet optimal function. Or, to put it another way, ornamentation should be seen as part of the mosque's elements.

Thus, this result expectantly gives insight into the selections of appropriate mosque ornamentation regarding the formal qualities and Islamic values explained.

Table 1. Characteristic and formal qualities of mosque ornamentation based on Islamic values

Islamic Values	Formal Qualities	Characteristic
Devoted (Tawheed)	Motif: Calligraphy, geometry, arabesque, floral Principle/ composition: Eternity, circumference, repetition, and recurrence	Bring the observer to the remembrance of God. Concentration on worship.
Moderation	Material: Natural (timber, concrete, steel) Colour: Natural, colour that is not too prominent. Motifs: Motif that is not too dense and prominent. Technique: Woodcarving	Simple, modest, and unobtrusive ornamentation that does not interfere with the solitude of prayer and supersede the primary function of a mosque. Avoid wastefulness and extravagance.
Beneficial	Motif: Have a good meaning, benefit (symbolism, spiritual) Function: Ventilation, lighting, façade/ glare treatment, safety, privacy, spiritual, cleanliness.	It is not causing any difficulties in the future. In addition to providing beauty, ornamentation can also bring benefits such as good ventilation, easy to maintain, remembering God.
Harmony	Motif: Symbolic meaning of harmony, prosper, peaceful (cultural symbolic) Colour: Natural and harmonious. Principle: Unity (universality, diversity) Function: Environmentally concerned.	Harmony with nature, concern for community needs (harmony in universality and diversity), and conformity to the rules of Islamic principle.
Cleanliness	Placement: Easy to be clean, not too low, not too high.Material: Clean, easy to be clean, not easy to be dirty.Function: Very good ventilation, hygiene.	Proper placement of ornamentation as well as materials and tools should be clean, and ornaments are easy to clean.
Honour	Placement: detailing of ornament above the eye level. The placement of calligraphy should be proper. Motif: Symbolic meaning of honour, love.	Not an expression of arrogance, boasting. Not excessively ornamented to show arrogance.
Progression	Material: Updated technology of the era/ civilisation. Technique: Industrialised system that uses the more innovative technique. Motif: Symbol of Islamic civilisation. Star and crescent, arabesque and geometrical	Progressive construction and material. Up-to-date ornamentation.

4.2 Discussion on the Application of Islamic Values into Mosque

Ornamentation

The study is to appreciate the Islamic values in the Qur'an and Hadiths for a true and beneficial Islamic ornamentation, namely: simplicity, moderation, beneficial, harm avoidance, cleanliness, and harmony as set by Allah the Almighty. As a result, ornamentation must be considered an expression of the beauty of art in architecture, which is employed to decorate the structure and provides other advantages, as illustrated in Figure 6. Ornamentation on the wall also functions as an opening element that enters light and the airflow into the room.



#### Figure 6:

Ornamentation of the screen wall from the veranda area of National Mosque has function as ventilation and also natural lighting to the space. Source: www.pixshark.com



#### Figure 7:

Perimeter wall with a geometrical motif that advocates natural lighting and glare treatment of the main prayer hall in Ara Damansara Mosque.

Source: ATSA Architects, 2016



#### Figure 8:

Arabesque motifs of external façade that promotes natural lighting, ventilation, and glare treatment over the spilt area and geometrical motifs of the internal dome give natural lighting over the main prayer hall in Raja Haji Fisabillah Mosque.

Source: Author, 2019

Considering the design characteristics, integrating more than one Islamic value in one ornament can signify more than beautification. An ornament can fulfil multiple roles, such as spirituality, beautification, semiotics, and ecology. This can be seen from the example

shown above. While contemporary mosques nowadays have been continuously mixing various past Islamic architectural elements, according to Aziz (2016), therefore, this study proposes a design framework and strategy in the selection of design principles and characteristics to achieve a conceptual understanding of Islamic principles and to retain both functionality and aesthetic pleasure for a sustainable contemporary mosque.

Hence, it can be said that an ornament is not only for aesthetics or purposes of beautification. It is more than functional. Because a Muslim's duty to act in favour of what is fair is as much a part of his religion as his duty to resist wrong, contemporary mosque ornamentation must adhere to Islamic norms. The word "beauty" does not only satisfy a visible aspect as such can only be seen, but it must also collaborate with the invisible aspect so that it also can be felt. Furthermore, ornamentation adds value to a building's beauty by testifying to the surroundings, technology, and civilisation. All of these factors contribute to people's identities and religious beliefs.

# **CONCLUSION**

Mosque and ornamentation are connected to each other physically, spiritually, and ecologically, joined together by the principles of Islam. Ornamentation is the symbol of religion and embodies the faith (*iman*) to the unique function of a mosque as a spiritual place of Muslims. Consequently, mosque ornamentation needs to be understood and appraised in terms of the beauty embodied therein. Mosque ornamentation is acceptable if it provides serviceability and gives added value, such as functional ornamentation. Through the analysis of Islamic values of ornamentation, the concept of Islamic principle should result in the innovation of mosque design, especially in the contemporary world. Thus, by implementing both functional (physical and ecological) and spiritual values on mosque ornamentation, it is more beneficial to the whole community of Islam (*ummah*). Thus, this became the ultimate reason for adapting legitimate ornamentation on the mosque as Allah is beauty and He loves beauty.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The authors wish to thank Universiti Teknologi Malaysia (UTM) for their financial aid via the GUP Grant Tier 2 with Grant Code No. Q.J130000.2652.18J77.

AL-FARUQI, I. R. L. L. 1986. *Cultural Atlas of Islam*, New York: London, Macmillan: Collier Macmillan.

AL-HAJ, H. 2017. Is Decorating the Holy Mosque Allowed? [Online]. Available: <u>https://aboutislam.net/counseling/</u> ask-the-scholar/common-mistakes/is-decorating-the-holymosque-allowed/ [Accessed 20 June 2021].

AL-OBAID, H. 2005. The Philosophy of Islamic Ornament in Islamic Art. PhD thesis, University of Wales.

ALI, W. 2001. Al-Ghazali and Aesthetics: International Conference on al-Ghazali's Legacy: Its Contemporary Relevance. Journal of the International Institute of Islamic Thought and Civilization, 6, 24-27.

ANCA, M. 2012. Ornamental Art and Architectural Decoration. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 51, 567-572.

AZIZ, A. A. 2016. Execution of Contemporary Islamic Architecture Through Design: The Cyberjaya Green Platinum Mosque Project in Malaysia. Conference International Conference of Islamic Heritage Architecture and Art (IHA 2016). WIT Transactions on The Built Environment.

BAER, E. 1998. *Islamic Ornament*, Edinburgh University Press.

BALIK, D. & ALLMER, A. 2016. A Critical Review of Ornament in Contemporary Architectural Theory and Practice. A/Z : ITU journal of Faculty of Architecture, 13, 157-169.

BROUG, E. 2008. Islamic Geometric Patterns. London: Thames & Hudson.

BURCKHARDT, T. 1967. Perennial Values in Islamic Art: Studies in Comparative Religion. *World Wisdom Inc*, 1.

DOAA, F., BOB, E. & MOAMER, G. 2018. Implementing Islamic Patterns in Interior Design to Enhance the Spiritual Aesthetic. 137-147.

DUAA, M. A., HAMZAH, A. R. & MARNI, N. 2020. The Aesthetic of Islamic Calligraphy and Ornamentation in Prophet Mosque Interior of the Calligrapher Abdullah Zuhdi (Al-Masjid An-Nabawi). UMRAN - International Journal of Islamic and Civilizational Studies, 7, 69-80.

ETTINGHAUSEN, O. G. R. 1987. *The Art and Architecture of Islam: 640-1250*, New Haven and London, Yale University Press.

FAIRHURST, E. 2007. *Rejection or Reinvention – The Decriminalization of Ornament* [Online]. Newcastle University. Available: <u>http://www.presidentsmedals.com/</u> Entry-11130 [Accessed 31 November 2021].

GETTY, J. P. 2011. Understanding Formal Analysis [Online]. Los Angeles, CA. Available: <u>https://www.</u> getty.edu/education/teachers/building\_lessons/formal\_ analysis2.html [Accessed 31 July 2021].

HAMZAH, A. R. 2007. The Application of Calligraphy in Mosques: Case Study in Egypt, Turkey and Malaysia PhD thesis, International Islamic University.

HANDRYANT, A. N. & UTABERTA, N. 2014. Redefining Mosque Ornamentation in Malaysia, Cross Comparative Analysis On Post-Modern Perspective:(A Case Study Of Charles Jencks And Michael Graves). Conference on Islamic Built Environment, UNISBA-IIUM

HILL, O. G. D. 1967. *Islamic Architecture and its Decoration AD 800-1500*, 24 Russel Square London, Faber and Faber.

HOLOD, R. 2014. Islam: Art and Architecture. *In*: DAVID, J. R. (ed.) *Envisioning Islamic Art and Architecture: Essays in Honor of Renata Holod.* Boston: Brill.

JONES, D. 1995. The Elements of Decoration: Surfaces, Pattern and Light. In: MICHELL, G. (ed.) Architecture of The Islamic World; its History and Social Meaning. Thames and Hudson.

KAHERA, A., ABDULMALIK, L. & ANZ, C. 2009. Design Criteria for Mosques and Islamic Centers: Art, Architecture, and Worship, Oxford, Architectural Press.

KASSIM, N., ABDULLAH, N. & TAIB, M. Z. M. 2012. Decoration in the Interior of Mosque: A Review of Current Literature. The 9th Regional Symposium of the Malay Archipelago, Universiti Teknologi MARA, Perak

KHUDORI, S. 2010. Islamic Art Concept by Seyyed Hossein Nasr. *El-Harakah (Accredited)*.

KRISHNARAO, B. 1961. The Descriptive Method in Social Research. *Sociological Bulletin*, 10, 46-52.

NASR, S. H. 1990. *Islamic Art and Spirituality*, State University of New York Press.

NORHAYATI, K., NORASHIKIN, A. & MOHD ZAFRULLAH, M. T. 2014. Users' Perception on Application of Ornamentation Motif between Excessive and Minimal Decorated Praying Hall of Community Mosque. *Procedia* -*Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 153.

OMER, S. 2015. Mosque Decoration Between Acceptance and Rejection. Islamic Studies, Islamic Research Institute, International Islamic University, Islamabad, 54, 5-38.

OMER, S. 2016. Rationalizing the Permissibility of Mosque Decoration. *Journal of Islamic Architecture*, 4.

OPINCARIU, D. 2011. Structure and Building Facades. The New Concept of Ornament. Acta Techniqa Napocencis: Civil Engineering & Architecture, 54, 193-203.

OTHMAN, R. & ABIDIN, Z. J. Z. 2011. The Importance of Islamic Art in Mosque Interior. *Procedia Engineering*, 20, 105-109.

SHAFIQ, J. 2014. Architectural Elements in Islamic Ornamentation: New Vision in Contemporary Islamic Art. International Institute for Science, Technology and Education (IISTE), Vol 21, 11-21.

SOBH, H. & SAMY, H. 2018. Islamic Geometric Patterns as Timeless Architecture. *Journal of Al-Azhar University Engineering Sector*, 13, 1074-1088.

SPIERS, R. P. 1905. Architecture East and West: A Collection of Essays Written at Various Times During The Last Sixteen Years, London, for the committee of the Spiers testimonial by B.T. Batsford.

SUGIYONO 2005. Understanding Qualitative Research, Bandung: Alfabeta.

TAUFIK, F. A. 2016. Appearance Style and Placement of Architectural Ornaments on the Melaka Long Roof Traditional House. PhD thesis, Universiti Teknologi Malaysia.

UTABERTA, N. 2012. Analysis of Hadith in the Problem of Modern Mosque Design in Malaysia. *Journal of Islamic Architecture*, 1.

WHITNEY, F. L. 1950. *The Elements of Research*, New Jersey, Prentice-Hall.

YULIA, E. P. & ATIK, H. 2012. Beauty and Ornamentation in The Perspective of Islamic Architecture. *Journal of Islamic Architecture*, 2, 46-51.

YUSUF, D. 2013. Encyclopedia Of Islamic Art And Architecture. New Delhi: Random Publications.



# IS THE MOSQUE A MALE-DEDICATED BUILDING?! A CRITICAL VIEW ON WOMEN'S PRAYER SPACE IN CONTEMPORARY MOSQUE DESIGN

Yasser Megahed Leicester School of Architecture, UK

# ABSTRACT

Contemporary approaches to mosque design display a myriad of riches in expressing the sacred in Islamic culture and religion. Still, some foundational questions about the process of mosque design, particularly those regarding its dynamic functionality and the complex needs of its multiple users, have not yet been convincingly studied—a case in point is the design of space dedicated to women in mosques.

Other than a general rule that men and women should not pray in the same rows, evidenced by the Prophet Mohamed's Mosque in Medina, there is no specific Islamic guidance on how to design the praying space for women. In turn, different cultural conventions and interpretations of Islam in the diversified Muslim societies have produced some norms regarding the spatial organization for women-dedicted space in the mosque. These norms may include separating the ladies' prayer space with a barrier or allocating space on a top or bottom floor that is often accessed by a dedicated entrance away from the entrances to the men's prayer hall. While not directly derived from Islamic texts, these norms were absorbed by practioners, becoming *de facto* expected and accepted approaches adopted by most architects and building regulators regarding how to design women's prayer spaces in contemporary mosques.

The prevalence of those norms has sparked various jurisprudential and socio-political debates about the role of women in Islam. Besides, many architectural questions can also be posed about the inefficiency of those rarely challenged norms to fulfil the needs of the female users of the mosque and to engage them in its broader spatial and participatory experience. In turn, the commonness of those norms in mosque design may have emphasised a certain perception that the mosque is a male-dedicated building. Setting this out, this paper aspires to interrogate the architecture of space dedicated to women in contemporary mosque design. With encouragement coming from the ongoing debates on the equality of women, the inclusion of women in various aspects of society, and the fairness of opportunity for women, debates that have been increasing in intensity for at least the past century in various places in the world, this paper will perform an architectural forensic analysis of the examples of women-dedicated spaces for prayer in conjunction with a review of some of the increasing – though still limited – literature analysing the issue of women's space in mosques.

The paper will conclude with speculations on new possibilities to incorporate the functional complexities associated with women's prayer space becoming an integrated part of the spatial and participatory experience of the mosque.

# Introduction

Mosque design has become a rich pool for architects to express the sacred in Islamic culture and religion, and their associated symbolism. The architectural program of the mosque simply revolves around a large space for praying (a generic multipurpose hall, often dedicated to male users) with smaller adjunct spaces connected to it. This straightforward brief has encouraged many architects to put their energy onto the formal expression of the spiritual and symbolic meanings affiliated with the building, specifically the visually intriguing architectural elements of this typology such as: the main hall, the courtyard, the minaret(s), the dome(s), etc. In this popular architectural recipe, though, not much seems to be done in regard to tackling key questions related to how the mosque performs and how it fulfils its particular spatial and functional targets, particularly those regarding the underlying complexities of its dynamic functionality and the intertwined needs of its multiple users (Megahed, 2019). It can be argued that one key element that has not seen much development is the design of the women's praying hall in mosques.

In contemporary mosques, women's prayer spaces are often relegated to a screened space in the back of the main praying hall, a small room upstairs, downstairs, or allocated to an adjacent structure. It is difficult to confirm the

exact origin of this architectural tradition, but it is clear that this tradition has become an accepted practice from the early 20th century in many Muslim regions. This common practice has become an assumed solution in contemporary architectural approaches to the design of mosques, defining the expected and accepted norms about women's space in this architectural typology. The prevalence of those norms has sparked various jurisprudential questions about the place of women in the mosque and broader socio-political debates about the role of women in Islam. Aside from those broader debates, there are key questions that architectural designers need to ask themselves regarding their role in those debates and their responsibility for one of the key user-groups of this building typology. These may include questions about the quality of the spatial and participatory experience associated with common practice in designing prayer spaces for women (in comparison with those designed for other user-groups); let alone the ability of these spaces to engage their users in the broader objectives of the mosque: to act as a place for the Muslim community to share knowledge, interact, and facilitate the exchange of goodwill face-to-face under the wider umbrella of Islamic social inclusion (Nadwi, 2015).

Setting this out, this essay aspires to interrogate women's praying space in contemporary mosque design from an architectural point of view. The paper will narrate the story of women's praying space: its history, the evolution of its design, the religious debate about it, and finally its common practice as defined in the building regulations of different Muslim regions. The paper will then operate an architectural forensic analysis, reviewing examples of women's praying spaces in contemporary mosques, facilitating the development of a better understanding of the commonplace functional and spatial experiences of women users in mosques, and demonstrating how the accepted contemporary mosque design formula may have failed them in different ways. With shades from the debates about equality and inclusion, the paper will end with informed speculations on new possibilities to transform the functional complexities associated with women's praying space to enable women to become an integrated part of the spatial and participatory experience of the mosque.

# The Story of Women's Prayer Space in Mosques

# Women's Prayer Space—A Fragmented Chronology

The issue of the design of the women's prayer space is weighed down by many complex questions that carry historical, cultural, and jurisprudential facets, in addition to its architectural functional and spatial aspects. The literature addressing this issue is divided between scattered jurisprudential and Muslim feminist literature. The former has a long history of debate, with a particular focus on the rules regarding women's visits to mosques (Ouda, 2016; Rasdi, 1999, p. 19; Sadlan, 1999, p. 17). On the other hand, the latter, which has seen more increase in the last ten years or so, has concerned itself with issues around gender equality and rights in relation to the role and position of women in mosques and in Islam in general (Batuman, 2018; Eskandari, 2011, Sherwood, 2018). While those two different perspectives bring important insights to the debates around women's prayer space in mosques, still, not much has been done specifically to look onto this issue from the architectural point of view (Kahera et. al, 2009, p. 7).

The benchmark for evaluating the design and use of women space in mosques is the Prophet's Mosque in Medina. Hadiths do not describe an architecturally distinct prayer space for women in the Medina Mosque. They imply that in the time of the Prophet, the mosque followed an open design approach in which men lined up in rows starting behind the imam, and women simply prayed in rows behind the men, starting from the back of the mosque – without a barrier separating men from women, as is customary in today's mosques (Tarim, 1999). It was also reported that women tended to come and listen to sermons and attend prayers even at dawn or dusk (Ouda, 2016, p. 42, 43). After the Prophet's time, there is very limited information that decribe the evolution of women's prayer space from the time of the Prophet's Mosque to today. The available evidence suggests that women attended the mosque in Medina and other places under the Muslim's rule, and also, at times, gave sermons too, where both men and women listened (Katz, 2014, p. 76; Tarim, 1999, p. 166). There has been, however, some sparse and anecdotal evidence suggesting that there was some degree of opposition to women attending mosques by a few of the Prophet's companions, with the opposition mainly attributed to authoritative figures, such as Ibn Masud (Katz, 2014, p. 136).

Outside Medina, mosques in Damascus in the 7<sup>th</sup> - 8<sup>th</sup> Centuries under the Umayyad Caliphate seem to follow the same arrangement as the Prophet's Mosque (Tarim, 1999, p. 166). Besides, other resources suggest that Iraqi women frequented mosques for various purposes, including regular prayers, pious retreats, and during Ramadan, well after the first generation of Muslims had died out and new cohorts of native-born Iragi Muslims had arisen to take their place (Katz, 2014; Tarem, 1999, p. 167). As the scholar J. Tarim (1999) states, the same arrangement was followed in the early Abbasid time in Iraq as seen in the Samara Grand Mosque, built by the Caliphate Al-Mu'tasim as well as in mosques of North Africa such as the Great Mosque of Kairouan under the Aghlabids rule (Tarim, 1999, p. 167). On the other hand, women's presence in mosques in Egypt was also evident in the first mosque of Fustat and under the early Abbasid caliphate, in the mosque of Ibn Tulun, and later under the Fatimid, as seen in the famous mosques of those eras: Al Azhar Mosque, Al Hakim Mosque and Al-Aqmar (Bosworth, 1996; Katz, 1999, p. 168).<sup>1</sup> This was still the case afterwards in the mosques and Madrasas of the Ayyubids and the Mamluks (13<sup>th</sup> – 16<sup>th</sup> century) (Gabr, 1992; Katz, 2014, p. 155). The researcher M. H. Katz (2014) supports those views in his book: Women in the mosque: A history of legal thought and social practice, where he mentioned cases where women appeared in Cairene mosques as an audience, and also as religious instructors and preachers (Katz,2014, p. 155). These claims are supported by Egyptian Moroccan Maliki figh scholar and theologian writer Ibn al-Hajj Al-Abdari (737/1336), who strongly emphasized women's mass attendance at mosques on the occasion of major religious festivals (Katz, 2014, p. 147).

The references above imply that women have attended mosques from the birth of Islam and were part of the main mosque space without separation for a long time after the era of the prophet, though, the literature is often vague about exact venues and the activities of women are rarely detailed. However, the shift to a dedicated space for women in mosques can be seen in the following reports.

The first mention of a dedicated space for women in the mosque is found in the 8<sup>th</sup> century in a report transmitted from the early Medinian historian Ibn Zabala (a student of Malik ibn Anas). The report described the expansion of the Prophet's Mosque ordered by the Abbasid Caliph Al-Mahdi in 777–78

<sup>1</sup> Katz states that at that time in Egypt, it is reported that the sister of the prominent scholar al-Muzani is said to have attended the study circle of al-Shafi, which was held in the main mosque of Fustat. There was no suggestion of a clear separation of the women space then. Also, the prominent preacher Umm al-Khayr al- Ḥijāzīya, for instance, appears to have been active in the Friday mosque (Katz, 2014).

AD, and referred to as 'women's arcades' (الاسن المنابعة علي عنه) at the back of the enclosed courtyard of the mosque.<sup>2</sup> Moreover, in the 9<sup>th</sup> century in the Spanish Umayyad Caliphate, it is reported that a roofed arcade was built at the back of the Great Mosque of Cordoba specifically as a space for women's prayer called the 'Maqsura'<sup>3</sup>. The mosque also had doors specially designated for women, although fewer than those allocated to men. However, as Katz suggests, the use of 'maqsuras' to separate women from men in congregational prayer was still neither uniform nor completely uncontroversial (Katz,2014, p. 137).

Under the Seljukian Kingdom in the early 11<sup>th</sup> century, the Great Mosque of Isfahan (Jame Mosque of Isfahan) has seen the construction of a dome behind the north-west wall. Anecdotes mention that this was the prayer hall dedicated to the wife of the Sultan Malak Shah, 'Turkan Khaton'. It is not clear if the dedication of this space intended to facilitate gender separation or it was implemented for security reasons (Tarim, 1999, p. 170). By the 14<sup>th</sup> century, some North African mosques offered women's space that appears to have been architecturally more separate from the main prayer space. Women were allocated some designated spaces in the mosques of Fez and the Kairouan's mosques. The Great Mosque of

had a women's prayer room (called bayt al-nisa' - باسننلا تعوب) at the back of the courtyard with its own exterior door; the mosque had two small doors reserved exclusively for the use of women, as compared to fifteen larger ones for men (Katz,2014, p. 142). Similarly, in 15<sup>th</sup> century India, an enclosed platform known as 'zenana,' or ladies' gallery, started to be included in early Indian mosque architecture at Gujrat's mosques, such as: the Jami Mosque, the Rajapur Mosque, Ahmad Shah Mosque, and the Kapadwanj Jami Mosque (Imam, 2000, p. 23, 36).

In the 16<sup>th</sup> Century's Ottoman Egypt, clearly separating or removing the women's prayer space seems to have been a common practice in Cairo's Mosques. As Tarim (1999) argues, this new Ottoman architectural tradition may have been inherited from their ancestors, the Seljuk (Tarim, 1999, p. 171). This coincides with what some European visitors to Egypt in the Ottoman period stated: that women did not go to mosques in contrast to the evidence from the preceding period of the Mamluk sultanate. It is unclear whether this view reflects an overall change in Egyptian women's habits, the distinctive practices of the women of the predominantly Ottoman elite, or simply the misconceptions of ill-informed outsiders (Katz, 1999, p. 157).

A clear ban on women's attendance in mosques (or certain parts of the mosques) was seen in the 19<sup>th</sup> Century in India, Pakistan and Bangladesh with the decline of the Mughals and the coming of the British. Researcher Ziya Us Salam (2019) suggests that this phenomenon may be attributed to increasing conservative, orthodox influence that generally called for avoiding areas of doubt and suspicion in religious matters to avoid any possibilities for sin (i.e., there was a fear of immorality between the sexes as a consequence of women praying in mosques). To that point, many mosques in those regions are still out of bounds for women users (Salam, 2019).

<sup>2</sup> Katz implies that the 'women's arcades' (اسننا منعیون») predated the Caliphate Al-Mahdi's enlargement of the mosque. It is unclear when these arcades began to be used specifically to accommodate women or how long this use remained customary; later descriptions of the mosque do not mention special spaces for women (Katz, 2014).

<sup>3</sup> The space called 'maqsura' in general was understood as an innovation of the early Islamic period, introduced by Umayyad rulers to protect themselves from hostile subjects. (Katz, 2014).

Women's Prayer Space—Other Influences

In parallel, women's right of entry and use of the mosque has seen a number of meta-literary disputes and theological, legal claims among Muslim scholars after the time of the Prophet (Katz, 2014; Salam, 2019; Rasadi, 1999; Ouda, 2016; Kahera, 2009). The interpretation of a small number of hadiths concerning women's use of the mosque has dominated those debates (Ouda, 2016, p. 46). These often revolve around the Prophet's Muhammed's suggestion of assigning a special door for women in the Medina Mosque; others take clues from sayings attributed to Aisha, the wife of the Prophet, and Umar Ibn Al-Khattab (the Prophet's companion and the second Caliph in Islam) in certain situations related to women's mosque attendance and the preference for them to pray at home (Al-Khalifa, 2017; Al-Qasemy, 1979, p. 224; Ouda, 2016, p. 43; Sadlan, 1999, p. 17; Wanely, 1994). Key aspects of these different opinions are based on the assumption of difficulty that some women might face if they went to the mosque regularly, especially at the Friday congregation (Al-Jadid, 1999; p.120). Some were concerned with the safety of women on their way to the mosque, while others voiced concerns related to the idea of avoiding public mixing between the sexes as best for the general Muslim population (Al-Jadid, 1999; Katz, 2014, p. 89; Ouda, 2016, p. 37; Sadlan, 1999).

Briefly speaking from those fragmented references above, the evolution of women's prayer space in mosques seems to revolve around three main, distinct, mutually exclusive attitudes: 1) the desire to continue to adopt the model of the early version of the Prophet's mosque, 2) the preference to dedicate distinct, enclosed spaces for women in mosques, and, 3) the desire to eliminate all women's spaces in mosques. This evolution is noticeably non-linear and has shown many variations in different geographic regions under Muslim rule. It is not fully clear whether the evolution of women's prayer practices, and accordingly their spaces, reflects an overall change in Muslim women's habits in those regions, changes brought by the successive ruling kingdoms, changes in the cultural hegemony of those different societies, or whether the evolution of women's prayer practices is due to changes in religious legal views about women praying in mosques. The answers for these inquiries are far from conclusive, but it can be observed that from the early 1900s in many Muslim regions, it became a commonplace practice to have a clearly (often enclosed) dedicated place for women in the mosque fully separated from the men's prayer hall. This habit has become central to the mainstream approach to mosque design in the modern world and has become a key condition of contemporary mosque design and building regulation.<sup>4</sup>

### The Contemporary Building Guidelines for Mosques

The practices that were developed since the Prophet's mosque in Medina for women's prayer space and the jurisprudential debates around them have amalgamated to make some degree of consensus about the contemporary standards of their design, which in turn have become evident in many of the building regulations and codes of various Islamic regions (Ibrahim, 1979; Al-Jadid, 1999, 2006; Qatar National master Plan, 2017; Saudi Mosque Building Code, 2020; UPC, 2013). The section below presents a synthesis of various contemporary guidelines for the design of women's prayer space in mosques.

<sup>4</sup> A few Mosques are currently tending to fully prohibit women from attending mosques, especially in India, Pakistan, and Bangladesh due to certain socio-religious views, as Ziya US Salam (2019) mentions in her book Women in Masjid: A Quest for Justice. While this runs counter to the experience of the many women who attended the Prophet's Mosque – with the Prophet himself in attendance – this is a development that is out of the scope of this paper.
It builds upon different planning guidelines for mosques in some Muslim regions including Abu Dhabi, Al Doha, and the Saudi mosque building codes as well as the works of the researchers: Mohamed Hassan Nofel (1999) and Ahmed Mokhtar (2010, 2019), which have been extensively used in informing those codes. The key points that those codes often iterate are: the segregated prayer hall, segregated access and facilities, as well as some guidance on the size of the space in relation to the main prayer hall.

#### a. The Segregated Prayer Hall:

Mosques building guidelines vary in different forms but often advise that males and females should pray in separate spaces or in separate zones within the same space (when praying in the same place, these guidelines often refer to this point as 'per Sunnah'). This advice is always followed by a guideline that women should be separated by a kind of barrier (a curtain/screen/mashrabeya) from the rest of the prayer room to ensure privacy (Mokhtar, 2019; Sadlan, 1999; Al-Jadid, 1999, 2006). There is also often a mention that in all cases, the women's prayer area shall not be visible from the outside, whether from outside the mosque or from the men's prayer area (Qatar National Master Plan, 2017; Saudi Mosque Building Code; 2020).

#### b. Segregated Access and Facilities:

The different guidelines almost all agree on the guidance that the entrance of the women's prayer area should be independent and away from the men's entrance (Mokhtar, 2010, p. 255). They advocate the principle that the worshippers' (men and women) movements to and from the mosque should be totally separated without any connection between them in order to provide gender privacy. In addition to segregated access, design guidelines often suggest clear separate facilities for each gender: ablution spaces, restrooms, shoe racks, etc. (Mokhtar, 2010, p. 254).

#### c. Size of Space:

On the other hand, these codes provide some guidance regarding the size of the space of the women's prayer hall. Building codes tend to advise that female prayer and ablution spaces may be relatively smaller than the main (male) praying space. The exact percentage varies from one guide to another, generally between 10%5 to a rare 40% of the total number of users of the mosque (often including in it the number of children attending the mosque) (Mokhtar, 2019). This guidance is based on the idea that females are assumed to come to the mosque less, based on the fact that attending Friday congregational prayer is not compulsory for women, that female users do not pray during menstruation, and a generally-accepted view that praying at home is more preferable for women, freeing them of the obligation of praying in a mosque, ensuring that they could remain at home to care for children without feeling discouraged (based on an understanding of a certain hadith with a similar meaning).

The guidelines above seem to provide the main recipe for contemporary mosque design. The repetition of the same guidelines in many building codes in various Muslim regions has helped in making a uniform formula for designing mosques and consequently the women praying spaces in it: a multipurpose hall, often dedicated to male users, where the women praying halls are usually regulated to a mezzanine, a basement, or to a screened space in the back of this praying hall. The next section will look at the application of this widely-

<sup>5</sup> In the report 2017 ,(معايير بناء المساجد), the recommended ration is 5% of the total space to be allocated for women.

accepted design formula in some contemporary mosques, reading through them the commonplace functional and spatial experiences of the women users in the mosque.

Analysis of Examples of the Women Praying space in Contemporary Mosques

The chosen examples for this analysis combine a sample of contemporary mosques from different regions and scales as well as varied approaches to mosque design: some are more conventional while others are more radical (mainly in terms of form and aesthetics). The reason for this relatively broad range is to see a variety of approaches to the design of spaces dedicated to women and also to allocate any recurring patterns in these variant examples. The analysis looks at the different functional and spatial experiences of both men and women in the mosque: the approach and access experience, the entry experience, the transition and threshold<sup>6</sup> experience, the spatial build-up to the centre of events in the building, the size of the women's hall, and the general functional efficiency of the space.

usaarii biyaat permi Adorque, Turano, usabinat, isan Alabagan Islam, iku: 20) 6 Warnes gazar Mezzanan (Ref. https://www.g.siteconoward.org/		
AL		
	MALE EXPERIENCE	FEMALE EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	Once access from the outside to the main module structure through an analaded semi-shaded porch Encoring the module through one of 2 aloars (one is contrail) direct from an arcaded porch leading to the main entrance libery	Same approach thirdugh the sem-shaded porch Entering the mosque through one abor on the side of the maintentration facade (accessed as well from the porch)
ENTRANCE LOBBY	a large entrance lobby accessed by 2 doors direct from the arcaded porch with shoes storage facilities	A small entrance lobby separated from the men's one by partitions and a door that works also as a star lobby and also a lift waitha lobby
ABLUTION AND WET AREAS	Not clear in the available drawing but, assumed to be in the badement.	Not clear in the available drawings but assumed to be in the basement (in this cases women are expected to go down first for the wet area, then go up for two floors to the designate dynaving room)
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE	Cropping from the out-back to a semi- conner duck be length parts? Tabling of shoes and storing theories the 2 backs of shoes and storing theories the 2 backs of a relatively well intrance tably that is a around 2m high. Storping missic termin proving stack through then other ducing to a low height parts and the shoes the shoes the proving the storing theory the shoes provide the story of the shoes the provide the story of the shoes the provide the shoes a story of the shoes of the main provide space.	Stepping from the casels to the same some cover all date height profit Taking off sizes. Taking off sizes, are though a side done the main entrous flacks itsafts as a stati entrance billing size also as a stati entrance billing size also as a stati entrance billing sizes and stati entrance billing sizes and stati entrance billing sizes and stati entrance billing sizes and stati binding a size done to some paromet trady entrand entrance biogn all 30 drie ename search but stall with a grand special spectrum billing sizes and search a bible spectrum billing sizes and search a bible spectrum bible sizes and search a bible spectrum bible sizes and search and bible spectrum bible sizes and search a bible spectrum bible sizes and search a bible spectrum bible sizes and search and spectrum bible sizes and search bible spectrum bible sizes and search
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	Through the same 2 entry acone (which are few in relation to the unitier of people entering and exiting - a common issue in many contemporary mosque (nef. my other. paper)	Based on the size of the star, if't and waiting deby, if can be argued that the entry and exit expension will see a lot of crowding especially if adding to it shues storage/recollection as well as the extra circulator up and down from the set areas in the bacement.
VERTICAL CROLLATION	The main praying space is on the ground floor. There is a side stair leading to the social facilities in the basement men catra praying area.	A redum size scar with a contral life in she scarned
NZE ¢ HEIGHT	Full Ground floor and part of the basements. Generous (trible height)	Around a shind of the main praying hall size. Generaus . double height
RELATION TO THE MAIN	Gentral to the main spatial and volume tric.	Part of the main spatial and volumetric experience but not centred to it
Experience of A Disabled users	No clear data is available but its can be implied that disabled users can use offer the main floor through direct access or the basement space through courtyard access.	It is expected that female disabled users will use the if's in the women entrance lothy. The placement of the if's, it is bits and the size of the scaln'lift lobby raide a lot of questions about the practicality of chis solution for alsolibid users.

<sup>6</sup> Threshold: the architectural elements that is associated with transition and sense of arrival that comes (Porter, 2004). This threshold has been represented in mosques historically in many different ways through its entry experience. Mosque entrances were usually located in a position to lead the people inside the mosque through a shaded entrance followed by the open court (sahn) and finally to the 'riwaq'. Later, the 'majaz' defined this relationship with its high cave-like ceiling and its bent orientation that morphs the city's grid into the qibla direction. Afterward, in the Ottoman era, this threshold has been expressed by moving the courtyard (the sahn) from its traditional central position to become an external transition leading to a domed praying hall (Fathy, 1960s; Gabr, 1992).

Test	C	C.
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	Direct access from the outside to the main mosque scructure through star stops, entoring through a heavy ancaded and wide porch Entering the mosque through one of 3 doors (one is central) almost from an arcaded porch leading to the mail entrance today.	Direct entry from the cutside to a small external entrance to a vertical core that has a stair and lift. The whole approach experience misses the antade as the vertical core is at the core of this areads and accessed from the cutside.
	a large external entrance lobby accessed through the arcade pillars and the main praying hall outer wall. The lobby is the same width as the main praying hall	There is no proper entry experience. A very small entrance lobby that also acts as a stair lobby and also a lift waiting lobby
ABLUTION AND WET AREAS	In the basement and accessed through wide outdoor single flight stairs	In the basement and accessed through the same designated three-flights narrow stall (in this case, women are expected to go down first to the wet area, then go up for two floors to the designated praying room
THE THREEHOLD EXPERIENCE	Stepping us from the outside on different steps lint a heavily built ancade entry (skly, then through the doors to a durit he helt space to the centre of gravity of the hean space. Under the geometric dome (trips the height of the women praying area at the centre of the unim praying area at the defined space, a grand dubit height volume of the main praying space.	The threshold experience is very limited with the marginalized external intraarce leading to the narrow and expectedly crowded vertical core leading directly to a low in height praying space without a transitional dely. The praying space itself is on the edge of the main volume of the mosque (the namin raying space) and away from its centre of gravity under the geometric dome.
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	Through the same 3 entry doors	Based on the size of the star, lift and waiting loby, it can be angued that the entry and exist experience will see a lot of crowing especially if adding to it shoes storage/recollection as well as the extra cliculation up and down from the wet areas in the basement.
VERTICAL CIRCULATION	The main praying space is on the ground floor. There are outdoor stains leading to the basement men extra praying area	A modium size stair with a central lift h the stainwell
NZE \$ HEIGHT	Ground and basement floors, height is generous in the main space, double height near the entrance and triple height in the main squarely shaped space under the dome	Around a fifth of the main praying hall size, (single height)
RELATION TO THE MAIN	Central to the main spatial and volumetric experience	outside the main spatial and volumetric experience, (at the edge of the main space under the entry ancaded area)
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	No clear data is available but it can be implied that disabled users can use either the main floor shrough direct access (shough, they will struggle with the approach steps and the ones under the ancade)	It is expected that female dealed users will use the lift in the women entrance loby (They will struggle as well with the approac stops) The placement of the lift, its size and the size of the staff. If the lift raise a lot of questions about the practicality of this solution for disable users.

	17	in the second
and the second second		
APPROACH AND ACCESS	From the street to an outside courtyard enclosed by an arcade, leading to an outside entrance lobby under the arcade into a hypositive praving hall	Sharing the same outside arcade but ther leading to a side vertical core to the top floor
ENTRANCE LOBBY	It can be argued that male and female users lobby. Though, the female scales can be accu avoiding the court and experience.	s are sharing the same outside entrance essed directly from the outside while
ABLUTION AND WET	In the ground floor in one side of the courty	vard arcade
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE	Outside to a courtyard surrounded by an arcade, a covered outdoor entry lobby, leading to the main space through a sories of doors, walking under the mezzanine, then ending with the generous volume of the hypositive hall	A non-central transition experience mainly from the side of the courtyard, leading to the stairs. The upper lobbles are not central to the space. The main praying space is central with a generous height and direct relation so the main volume.
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	A series of doors (11 doors, which is suitable for the expected number of worshippers)	Using the two side stairs to the outside
VERTICAL CIRCULATION		
NZE \$ HEIGHT	Triple height, full ground floor	Double height, a 14 of the ground floor siz
RELATION TO THE MAIN	Central to the main spatial and volume tric experience	At one side of the main spatial and volumetric experience. (looking over the main space towards the gibla wall)
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	No clear data is available but it can be implied that disabled users can use either the main floor through direct access	It is expected that female disabled users will use the lift enclosed in the contro of one of the worren dedicated startcases. The placement of the lift, its size and the size of the scalarific tably raise a lot of questions about the practicality of this exclusion can be dedicated as

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

Insurant Analogo and Analogo and Analogo and Analogo and Analogo and Analogo and Analogo and Analogo and Analog		
		nna <sub>n e</sub>
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	From the street to an outside courtyard enclosed by an arcade, leading to an outside entrance lobby under the arcade into a hypostyle praying hall.	Sharing the same outside arcade but then leading to a side vertical core to the top floor
ENTRANCE LOBBY	It can be argued that male and female user lobby. Though, the female stairs can be acc avoiding the courtyard exertince	s are sharing the same outside entrance essed directly from the outside while
ABLUTION AND WET	In the ground floor in one side of the court,	yard arcade
THE THREEHOLD EXPERIENCE	Outside to a courtyard sumounded by an arcade, a coverted outdoor entry lobby, leading to the main space through a sortes of doors, walking under the mozzanine, then ending with the generous volume of the hypositive hall	A non-central transition experience mainly from the side of the courty and, leading to the stairs. The upper lobbles are not central to the space. The main praying space is central with a generous height and direct relation to the main volume.
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	A series of doors (11 doors, which is suitable for the expected number of worshippers)	Using the two side stairs to the outside
VERTICAL CIRCULATION	- constitution of	
NZE \$ HEIGHT	Triple height, full ground floor	Double height, a 1% of the ground floor size
RELATION TO THE MAIN	Central to the main spatial and volumetric experience	At one side of the main spatial and volumetric experience. (looking over the main space towards the gibla wall)
EXPERIENCE OF A DIBABLED USERS	No clear data is available but it can be implied that disabled users can use either the main floor through direct access	It is expected that female disabled users will use the life enclosed in the centre of one of the women dedicated staticases. The placement of the life, its size and the size of the scalifific tabley raise a lot of questions about the practicality of this solution for ababied users

KAPSARE Morque, the Entrol H	terrational Around Series Archine Architect HC	0., 600c 2014
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND	From an outside geometric plaza to a central entrance by crossing a bridge on an artificial dich to a central ideby that leads to the main double height praying space	A side approach crossing over the artificial ditch to an entrance lobby that leads to a stair to the top floor
	A small lobby but could be considered of good size in comparison to the size of the mosque and centred to the main and side entry points.	A different lobby separated from the main lobby, half in size and centred with the other side entry access
ABLUTION AND WET	Outside and separated from the main building	Outside and separated from the main building
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE AND PRAYING SPACE	The transition from the workdy experience to the spiritual through the plaza to the bridge, the lobby then the grand volume of the main space.	The transition is more lateral with a side access and entrance lobby to a small stair that leads to the women praying hall that floats like an object in the bigger volume of the mosque (though the visual continuity is cut by a hind latticed screen)
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	Through the same 2 entry doors	Based on the small size of the mosque, the stair - while narrow - can be suitable for the task of entry and exit specially that the wet area is separated outside the man structure.
VERTICAL CIRCULATION	No	A small stair that seems fitting the small number of users expected
NZE \$ HEIGHT	Full ground floor space, the height is around three times the height of the entrance lobby	A third of the size of the main hall. And half the height but still generous above (around 2 times the entrance lobby)
RELATION TO THE MAIN	central	Part of the main hall experience
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	Access to the main praying area through side ramps leading to the side entrance	No lift seems to be available for disabled users

KAPSARC Morque, King Found Int	revealant Nico - See Asta - veniles Ho	or, Hollie 2014
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	From an outside geometric plaza to a central entrance by crossing a bridge on an artificial ditch to a central lobby that leads to the main double height praying space	A side approach crossing over the artificial altch to an entrance lobby that leads to a stair to the top floor
ENTRANCE LOBBY	A small labby but could be considered of good size in comparison to the size of the mosque and centred to the main and side entry points	A different lobby separated from the main lobby, half in size and centred with the other side entry access
ABLUTION AND WET	Outside and separated from the main building	Outside and separated from the main building
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE AND PRAYING SPACE	The transition from the worldly experience to the spiritual through the plaza to the bridge, the lobby then the grand volume of the main space.	The transition is more lateral with a side access and entrance lobby to a small stair that back to the women praying hall that floats like an object in the bigger volume of the mosque (though the visual continuity is cut by a high latticed screen)
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	Through the same 2 entry doors	Based on the small size of the mosque, the stair - while narrow - can be suitable for the task of entry and exit specially that the wet area is separated outside the man structure.
VERTICAL CIRCULATION	No	A small stair that seems fitting the small number of users expected
NZE \$ HEIGHT	Full ground floor space, the height is around three times the height of the entrance lobby	A third of the size of the main hall. And half the height but still generous above (around 2 times the entrance lobby)
RELATION TO THE MAIN	central	Part of the main hall experience
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	Access to the main praying area through side ramps leading to the side entrance	No lift seems to be available for disabled users

Earte & File raj Mosque, Saudi Anitolo Women space: a full boor to the test	n Architect: Saish Alluhnidum, Bullt: 2018	-
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	Direct entry from the outside to the male praying room in the ground floor, other floor is accessed from a covered walk through a side access from the outside	The women praying zone is in the second floor, accessed from a covered wakway in the ground floor through a side access from the outside
ENTRANCE LOBBY	An entry lobby that is part of the praying space, accessed directly from the outside and separated visually and in materiality from the main praying space	An entry lobby that is part of the praying space, accessed directly from an outer generous lobby from the stair, and separated visually and in materiality from the main praying soace
ABLUTION AND WET	A wet area designated for each floor and a to the stair	iccessed through a wide lobby and adjacent
THE THREEHOLD EXPERIENCE	The threshold experience is relatively limited as the access to the ground floor is direct from the outside. The transition feel happens through the deep entry walls and the entry lobby that shares the same space of the praying hall.	The same threshold experience, only differs in its location on the second floor that is accessed through the stair and a wide corridor
EXIT, ENTRANCE	two shared stairs (relatively narrow), shar	ed with users of other floors and services
SIZE \$ HEIGHT	The ground and first full floors	The second full floor
RELATION TO THE MAIN	and the same in the second sec	Exactly above, same size
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	Direct in the ground floor	Through a life

KAFD Erend Mosque, Saudi Aralaa Women space Mécsanine /Ref. htt	Architect: Ormania Office, Bulli: 2017 ps://www.aif0xanawatt0.org/)	
2	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS ENTRANCE LOBBY	Same experience for men and women usern outdoor covered arcade that makes the e to the main praying space	e: From the outside plaza to a cave-like ntry lobby leading to a series of double doors
ABLUTION AND WET	Each is at one sides of the mosque in the ground floor accessed from the inside	
THE THREEHOLD EXPERIENCE	The initial transition from the outside to the inside starts from the plaza to a cave-like outside covered arcade leading to the mail praying hall with a lower height that leads to a generous double- height space.	The Initial transition/threshold experience is similar. It changes inside where women users and almostad to use the side two stains. The dramatic threshold experience is a bit lost when exiting the main praying hall to the stain/life lobby spaces leading to the mezzame floor:
EXIT, ENTRANCE	Direct from a vast amount of entrance as well as two extra exit doors in the abla wall	Through the two main stairs in addition to two extra exit stairs as well as two lifts
SIZE \$ HEIGHT	Full ground floor, generous height	Half the size of the ground floor, half the height
RELATION TO THE MAIN	central	A mezzanite overlooking the main space, sharing the same geometrical experience of the celling
EXPERIENCE OF A	Direct access and use of the ground floor	Two lifts with generous lobbles are available.

Sancakér I, Nosque, Karaagor, Már Weitt en spece: Ground Roon (slo	kaiks/Maspus Tuksy, Altraktor InnerArola ie) – (Ref. https://www.alfoirn.aw.rd.org	n, Rull: 101 - /)
	MALE EXPERIENCE	FEMALE EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	stepping gradually from the ground level through a lower level path where the main praying space is allocated. The main praying space is accessed by two distinct doors	Same experience - though there is a direct access from the beginning of the path to the ladies praying space through a designated door.
ENTRANCE LOBBY	A stepping down (theatre like steps) inside the mosque taking the visitor from the entry level to the lower level of the main braving zone.	Very small transition space from the designated door to the ladies praying space.
ABLUTION AND WET	Available - accessed from the outside	At the farthest end from the women designated door, next to the men's wet area
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE AND MAIN OPACE	The threshold effect is created by the change of level from the street Evel down to the entry level through the store claded provenade then entering the mosque through the doors to the theatre-like steps down to the main praying space that is higher and more lit from the skylerins at the gold wall the main space is highly articulated with minimalise sculprural concrete walls and contrasting materiality and natural light drama	Very limited transition feels from the street keyl through steps down direct to the lades' entrance, which is enclosed by two projecting walls, direct to the praying cone – does not have the stepped down approach like the one in the men's zone. The zone is almost fully separated from the main hall experience (except for two small windows in the partition wall) – the space is narrow, secondary and relatively lower its height
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	Through the same 2 entry doors (which seems plausible in comparison to the size of the mosque)	Same entrance (they also have access to the male doors which will be a longer exit path)
eize \$ Height	Generaus and amplified more by the skylights	Relatively shorter height as it shares the same roof but higher floor slab. The size of the space is around V6 of the male praying zone
RELATION TO THE MAIN HALL	Central to the main spatial and volumetric experience	Ancillary to and separated from the main hall but does not share its spatial experience
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	The available data does not show clear des	ign interventions towards disabled users

AL, WARDA MUDICHUT, Japaine, Anchinet, Baene Abdallien Unixpet Warnen Souce: Mezzantine)		
-	The state	
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	Access from the outside through a small enclosed outside plaza, leading to a bent entrance direct to the centre of gravity of the main praying room under the dome	Outside access to a side door in an enclosure, leading to a stair lobby
ENTRANCE LOBBY	Bent entrance lobby leading to the main praying space	An outside enclave leading to a narrow stair lobby
ABLUTION AND WET AREAS	In the ground floor, accessed from the outside	in the first floor, accessed from the stair lobby
THE THREEHOLD EXPERIENCE	A gradual experience, magnified by the bent entrance, leading to the central praying space under the dome	A marginal transition experience from the outside to the small entrance and the stall. The transition experience improves slightly on the top floor with a bent entrance loby leading to the praying zone.
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	The entrance door and an exit side door	Through the stairs to the ground floor
VERTICAL CIRCULATION	The male praying area is only in the ground floor	Through a stair
NZE ¢ HEIGHT	Full ground floor with a generous height (triple the height of the women space) in addition to the height of the dome in the centre	A third of the main space, and a third of the main space height
RELATION TO THE MAIN	central	Side and marghal, given that the women praying space is on one side of the qibla wall. The women praying hall is overlooking the volume of the main hall from the side
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	Direct in the ground floor	Not available, given that the space is in the first floor with no lift available

Eara & Melinaj Mosque, Saudi Arabin Women space la full floor in Prelier	n Architect: Saish Alfulinidan, Bullt: 2018 ront Touri	-
	MALE EXPERIENCE	WOMEN EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	Direct entry from the outside to the male praying room in the ground floor, other floor is accessed from a covered walk through a side access from the outside	The women praying zone is in the second floor, accessed from a covered wakway in the ground floor through a side access from the outside
ENTRANCE LOBBY	An entry lobby that is part of the praying space, accessed directly from the outside and separated visually and in materiality from the main praying space	An entry lobby that is part of the praying space, accessed directly from an outer generous lobby from the stalr, and separated visually and in materiality from the main praying space
ABLUTION AND WET	A wet area designated for each floor and a to the stair	ccessed through a wide lobby and adjacent
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE	The threshold experience is relatively limited as the access to the ground floor is direct from the outside. The transition feel happens through the deep entry walls and the entry lobby that shares the same space of the praying hall.	The same threshold experience, only differs in its location on the second floor that is accessed through the stair and a wide corridor
EXIT, ENTRANCE LOGISTICS	two shared stairs (relatively narrow), shar	ed with users of other floors and services
SIZE \$ HEIGHT	The ground and first full floors	The second full floor
RELATION TO THE MAIN	And the state of the second se	Exactly above, same size
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	Direct in the ground floor	Through a life

Wath en spudet Ground Nor (sie		
	MALE EXPERIENCE	FEMALE EXPERIENCE
APPROACH AND ACCESS	stepping gradually from the ground level through a lower level path where the main praying space is allocated. The main praying space is accessed by two distinct doors	Same experience - though there is a direct access from the beginning of the path to the ladies praying space through a designated door.
	A stepping down (theatre like steps) inside the mosque taking the visitor from the entry level to the lower level of the main praving zone.	Very small transition space from the designated door to the ladies praying space.
ABLUTION AND WET	Available - accessed from the outside	At the farthest end from the women designated door, next to the men's wet area
THE THRESHOLD EXPERIENCE AND MAIN SPACE	The threshold effect is onsated by the change of level from the street bird down to the entry level through the store claded provenade then entering the mosque through the doors to the theatrelike steps down to the main praying space that is higher and more ite from the skyleris at the gold wall the main space is highly articulated with minimalis sculpruril concrete walls and contrasting materiality and natural light areas	Very limited transition feels from the street keyl through steps down alreat to the lades' entrance, which is enclosed by two projecting walls, direct to the praying zone – acces not have the stepped down approach like the one in the merk's zone. The zone is almost fully separated from the main hall experience (except for two small windows in the partition wall) – the space is narrow, secondary and relatively lower ikn height
EXIT, ENTRANCE	Through the same 2 entry doors (which seems plausible in comparison to the size of the mosque)	Same entrance (they also have access to the male doors which will be a longer exit path)
RIZE \$ HEIGHT	Generaus and amplified more by the skylights	Relatively shorter height as it shares the same roof but higher floor slab. The size of the space is around V6 of the male praying zone
RELATION TO THE MAIN	Central to the main spatial and volume tric experience	Ancillary to and separated from the main hall but does not share its spatial experience
EXPERIENCE OF A DISABLED USERS	The available data does not show clear des	ign interventions towards disabled users

### **Observations**

Looking at common practices of mosque design in the examples above, we will find that the majority of the designers tended to follow what can be called the pan-culturally accepted recipe of women-space in the mosque. The ingredients of this recipe includes separating the ladies' prayer space in an enclosed space allocated to a mezzanine or separate floor. It also assumes the need for segregated access by a dedicated entrance and facilities away from those to the men's prayer hall with a clear aim for the protection of privacy of female users. More specifically, in terms of approach and access: the men's experience can be described as direct and central to the main event in the building. The prayer hall uses architectural elements that create a gradual approach: stair steps, courtyard, porch, arcades, etc. In turn, the common practice in most of the examples was that the women do not have a grand approach and entry experience. They tended to access the building from the side or on an opposite end, that is often further away from the main entrance, and sometimes through a circuitous route to avoid interaction with the men's space and approach. Still, some mosques have deployed the same approach experience and access routes for both men and women and then divided them inside the entrance lobby. In some cases, the women's entrance was external, away from the main entrance and approach, and leads directly to a vertical core that ends at the women's zone. In those examples, the entrance lobby, when separate from the men's lobby (which seemed more common), tended to be smaller in size and shared its function with a stair landing and the lift waiting area.

In terms of the threshold and main space experience, the men's experience was grand and dramatic. Their experience often involved walking the worshipers through a series of spaces that bring many sensory changes to prepare the soul for the spiritual act of praying: coming from the worldly outside, stepping up through external steps to a courtyard or an arcade that changes the feel of light and shadow, then stepping up to an entrance lobby to the beginning of the main praying zone. This is curated by employing all the needed architectural elements that can allow such spatial, sensory, and spiritual experience to happen such as: change in height, elevation, volumes, light and shadow, and materiality. Then the grand finale occurs when reaching the main prayer hall: the symbolic centre of gravity and the climax of the architectural experience. In comparison, unless the women's prayer space was in the same main space or approached from inside the main space, the female users of the mosque often missed the whole transition and threshold experience. Their experience was more direct and sometimes associated with circulation complications: narrow stairs, where those who are entering and exiting may clash, crowds at the stair and lift lobby, many steps to and from the wet areas, etc. Additionally, the transition from the outside to the inside in many cases ended with a disappointing climax: a narrow lobby leading to a less geometric space, away from the symbolic centre of gravity in the main volume, low in height, and shielded by screens from looking directly over the main space.

In terms of size, the women's spaces in those mosques were often smaller in their capacity, based on the idea that fewer ladies come to the mosque as they are not obliged by Islamic ruling to pray at mosques and especially Friday's congregation prayer. This, however, can be considered a kind of biased statistic as it also may imply that the design of the mosque is less inviting, which in turn discourages this specific user-group from attendance. In the small sample analysed, the women's prayer hall varied in terms of area from a sixth of the main space size to a rare 50% of the space in one of the examples. Accordingly, the women's prayer spaces in many of the examples appeared secondary or ancillary in the architectural composition in relation to the main praying hall that is dedicated to men, and marginalized to the experience of the dominant spatial quality that the architect created for the main hall.

In terms of wet areas, many of the mosques allocated the women's wet area outside the mosque, the ground floor, or in the same floor where the women's prayer area is located. Still, another common practice was to put the wet areas in the basement. In this case: women are expected to go down first to the wet area, then traverse up two floors to the designated prayer room. This experience becomes more complex if putting into consideration the needs of a disabled user.

In brief, while it is difficult to identify a generalised claim against the majority of contemporary mosque approaches, still, the analysis above brings some important insights about norms regarding the design of women's spaces in contemporary mosques and the implications of some of those norms on the experience of this key user-group. The clear observation that can be inferred from this analysis is that the whole experience of women in many of the common practices of mosque design can be described roughly as more inferior in quality and efficiency than the male experience. In many places, this experience was associated with functional complications, impracticality, as well as a lack of a grand spatial and sensory journey that can be found for the male users.

### **Other Factors**

The issues above are magnified more when adding the everyday element to these spaces (Eskandari, 2011). In practice, the women's prayer space should fulfil the function of hosting the five daily prayers as well as the Friday congregational prayer. They also should provide space for other prayers such as 'taraweeh', 'tahajod', funeral prayers, in addition to study lessons, Ramadan breakfast (*iftar*), marriage ceremonies, and celebrations, to name a few. These different functions have their certain particularities as well; from the logistics of organizing the entry, movement, and exit of a large number of people in short periods of time, specific requirements must be met, such as avoiding crossing in front of other praying people, the logistics of shoes storage, the proper egress out of the mosque after congregational prayers, as well as the management of certain prayer requirements, such as for those who may need special assistance (e.g. praying on a chair) or those who have children with them. These may also include the logistics of a second 'jama'ah' for those who came late to the formal praying time without interfering with other praying people, or accommodating those who want to leave immediately after the prayer.

However, incidents of large crowds and tightly-packed women's prayer spaces are often evident during Ramadan night prayers, Eid prayers (when done inside the mosque), and in many Friday congregations in places that women are used to witness (Suratkon, et al., 2017, p. 5, 6). These everyday instances are commonly provided for through improvised solutions developed by those who are praying or by a mosque's management-which obviously lack the ability to implement specialized architectural interventions to address these issues. In many cases, this leads to women praying in limited leftover spaces: hallways, balconies, anterooms, etc. that cannot either be extended if the privacy condition is to be fulfilled (Salam, 2019). Additionally, as it is a social convention in many Muslim societies that the responsibility of dealing with children in the mosque is often delegated to ladies, these spaces regularly exceed their rated capacity and become unsuitable for the use and safety of its users (Utaberta, et al., 2018, p. 6). Examining the women's prayer space from this perspective, we can see how the daily experience of this user-group is very different from the neat architectural design schemes and the sterilized photos of the built environment of contemporary mosques. These spaces are not designed to accept a large number of users, such as when many women decide to attend the mosque at the same time, and the complexities associated with the everyday use of a mosque (Eskandari, 2011).

### Conclusions

The previous discussion raises clear questions about the suitability of the common practices of the design of women's prayer spaces to achieve the main goals and objectives of the mosque as a building for those dedicated users, in terms of functionality, spirituality and spatial equity. The observations above imply a clear issue of 'design equality' in regard to the common practices of the design of women's prayer spaces in contemporary mosques. While the entire issue arose and was quickly solved with an easy, straightforward architectural solution as seen in the Prophet's Mosque in Medina, which, with the Prophet's direction, facilitated spatial segregation; segregation has become now the norm and a central criterion in mosque building codes and guidelines in Muslim regions. The desire for spatial segregation seems to be the key issue that has led to many design complications. The word 'segregation' is multifaceted and can be understood from different points of view which can carry both positive and negative connotations: privacy and protection on one side, and discrimination and excessive male-domination on the other. But, women's views about segregation also vary: some women are more accustomed to segregated arrangements or have a clear preference for them (believing that such arrangements are more private and secure); whereas some women's activists see segregation of women in mosques as a kind of discrimination and not following Sunnah's guidance, the activists regard spatial segregation as a form of discomfort, repression, and bias because it does not allow women to have a more complete level of participation in the congregation and does not encourage social inclusion, violating the Quranic injunction that men and women are equal; a third group favours partial segregation by means of a screen that has built-in flexibility (Kahera, 2009; Snijders, 2019, p. 37, 63).

In these debates, mosque architects find themselves in the middle of two main paths: 1) one path advocates the following of Sunnah, based on the configuration of the Prophet's mosque in Medina at his time, which assumes that women should worship in the main space of a mosque, praying at the back in rows, behind men and children without a barrier, and 2) the other path is based on the prevailing meta-literary views some by Muslim scholars and the prevailing social attitude in some regions that seek to 'protect' the women's prayer space from mixing with the men's space. The latter is more prominent in many of the building codes regarding mosques and therefore has manifested itself more in contemporary mosques. The repetition of the same guidelines in various building codes has given the impression that these are decisive directions for design and are based on conclusive wording of certain religious rules, which is not exactly the case. By following this recipe, a great deal of functional, spatial, and socio-political problems have arisen, bringing with them claims of inequality in terms of spatial quality, functional inefficiency, and a broader challenge to the idea of Islamic social inclusion. Those problems may have also emphasised a perception that mosques are designed as malededicated spaces, and hence may have helped in giving credence to certain claims, such as that Islam 'marginalizes' or 'isolates' women.

These disputes have put architects in a dilemma, having to make a choice between following the norms: the commonplace guidelines and socio-cultural practices on one side, or to take on their responsibility toward a certain user group of the building by clashing with those norms, breaking spatial stereotypes, and the issues of spatial discrimination those stereotypes may have given rise to. The straightforward 'architectural' answer to this dilemma seems to be in a new critical reading of the original Prophet's Mosque in Medina in the seventh century as the fundamental historical precedent which, in essence, transcends all mosque design, but in this new reading of the Mosque, looking for clues that point to social inclusion and spatial equality. This new focus should be based on making all the users of the mosque central to the mosque's spatial and functional experiences. Building on this new reading of the original model, mosque architects should review the actual contemporary needs of women's space and imbuing that space and the design of that space with a sense of the high priority it deserves when approaching any new mosque project, rather than the all too typical 'broom closet' treatment of the past, with notable exceptions such as the Prophet's Mosque, which the Prophet himself helped build, and other exceptions. In addition, it is also important to complement this critical reading with an understanding of actual contemporary requirements of female users of the mosque through consulting representatives of this usergroup when a community decides to construct a new mosque, and involve them in the design and planning process. And finally, it is central to this new reading to incorporate the functional complexities associated with everyday routines of women in the praying space, so that any space dedicated to women becomes an integral part, not just for the functional approach, but also for the entire formal and spatial concept of the mosque.

Abu Dhabi Mosque Development Regulations: Mosque development Committee, Abu Dhabi Urban Planning Council UPC 2013 available at: http://asfaar.org/file/files/ bHarFtGNniPAjvbntLjsZrtt80Eesg4ZmCjG2qTk

Al-Khalifa, H., 2017. The Friday mosque of the Arabian Gulf: defining its spatial and formal languages-1975-2010 (Doctoral dissertation, Cardiff University).

Batuman, B., 2018. Appropriating the masculine sacred Islamism, gender, and mosque architecture in contemporary Turkey. In *The Routledge companion* to *modernity, space and gender* (pp. 270-287). Routledge.

Bosworth, C.E., 1996. *The New Islamic Dynasties*, New York: Columbia University Press

Eskandari, M., 2011. Women places and spaces in contemporary American mosque (Doctoral dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology).

Fathy, H, 1960s, Mosque Architecture,

Available at: https://books.google.co.uk/

books?id=9djwPQAACAAJ&source=gbs\_navlinks\_s

Gabr, A.H., 1992. The Influence of Traditional Muslim Beliefs on Medieval religious Architecture: of the Bahri Mamluk Period (Doctoral dissertation, University of Edinburgh).

Imam, N. M. S., 2000. Mosque Architecture: Formulation of design criteria and standards in the context of Bangladesh. Dhaka: Bangladesh University of Engineering & Technology.

IUMS. 2019. What does the Sunnah say about women and mosques? (IUMS: International Union of Muslim Scholars). available at: <u>https://iumsonline.org/en/ContentDetails.aspx?ID=9202</u>

Kahera, A.I., Abdulmalik, L. and Anz, C., 2009. Design Criteria for Mosques and Islamic Centres: Art, Architecture and Worship. London: Routledge.

Katz, M., 2014. Women in the mosque: A history of legal thought and social practice. New York: Columbia University Press.

Megahed, Y., 2019. 'Has Mosque Design Really Developed? Notes on the Hidden Complexities of Mosques' Architectural Brief' in Al Naim, et al. (ed.) *Mosque Architecture: Present issues and future ideas*. Al Khobar: Abdullatif Al Fozan Award For Mosque Architecture & Institut Terjemahan & Buku Malaysia Berhad.

Mokhtar, A.H., 2019. 'Design guidelines for female Muslim prayer facilities in public buildings' *Facilities*, 38,3/4.

Mokhtar, A., 2010. 'Architectural design standards for Muslims prayer facilities in airports'. <u>International Journal</u> of Sustainable Development and Planning, V5(2).

Nadwi, M. A., 2015. *Ibn Hazm on the Lawfulness* of Women Attending Mosque. Oxford: Interface Publications. Nofel, M., 1999. Design criteria for mosque architecture. Proceedings of Research on Mosque Architecture, College of Architecture and Planning, King Saud University, Saudi Arabia, vol. 5, pp. 75–94, 1999 (in Arabic).

Porter, T., 2004. Archispeak: An Illustrated Guide to Architectural Terms. London: Routledge.

Rasdi, M. and Tajuddin, N. 1998. The mosque as a community development centre: Programme and architectural design guidelines for contemporary Muslim societies, Skudai: Penerbit Universiti Teknologi Publishing.

Rasdi, M.T., 1999. 'The implication of a new mosque curriculum on the design of mosques as a community development center' In *Proceeding of the symposium on Mosque Architecture* (pp. 1-23).

Qatar National master Plan, 2017, General Design Regulations for mosques, Community Facilities Standards and Provision Guidelines. available at: <u>https://issuu.com/</u> <u>muhyuddin/docs/mosque-general-design-regulations</u>

Salam, Z. U. 2019. Women in Masjid: A Quest for Justice. London: Bloomsbury.

Saudi Mosque Building Code 2020, Available at: <u>https://</u> alfozanaward.org/the-mosque-buildings-code-at-thekingdom-of-saudi-arabia-2/

Sherwood, H., 2018. 'Muslim women call for more equality in running UK mosques', *The Guardian*, 15 August. 2018. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/ aug/18/uk-muslim-women-call-for-more-equality-mosques</u> (accessed Feb. 2021)

Snijders, A., 2019. No key to the women's area: Gender participation in mosques in Antwerp. Master Thesis, Leuven: Katholieke Universiteit Leuven.

Suratkon, A., Abd Salam, N.N., Rahmat, M.H., Arhan, A.M., Abd Wahab, I. and Ghaffar, S.A., 2017. 'Woman Friendly Mosque, Features and Facilities: A Case Study on Masjid Sultan Ibrahim,

Tavernise, S., 2009. 'In Quest for Equal Rights, Muslim Women's Meeting Turns to Islam's Tenets'. *The New* York *Times*, *15 February 2009*. Available at: <u>https://www.</u> nytimes.com/2009/02/16/world/asia/16women.html (accessed Feb. 2021)

Universiti Tun Hussein Onn Malaysia'. In *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering* (Vol. 291, No. 1, Dec.). IOP Publishing.

Utaberta, N., Omi, F.S., Roslan, S.B. and Ariffin, N.F.M., 2018. 'An analysis of women's access and participation in the mosques in the contemporary world' In *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering* (Vol. 401, No. 1, Sept.). IOP Publishing.

(Al-Jadid, 1999) الجديد ، منصور بن عبدالعزيز. ۱۹۹۹. المسجد في الإسلام ، حدوده و تاريخه ، أبرز الضوابط الشرعيه المتعلقه ب عمارته ،أبحاث ندوة عمارة المساجد ، مجلد ۸ أ ، ص ص ۸۹ - ۱۳۲، كلية العمارة والتخطيط جامعة الملك سعود.

(Al-Jadid, 2006) منصور بن عبدالعزيز. ۲۰۰۲ . الضوابط الشرعية لبناء المساجد وصيانتها ، الجديد، مجلة جامعة الملك سعود، مجلد ۸۱م ، العمارة و التخطيط (۱) ص ص ۱٤٣-۲۰۱ . Available at: https://mosque-design.com/Allbook.pdf

(Al-Qasemy, 1979) القاسمي، محمد جمال الدين. ١٩٧٩ إصلاح المساجد من البدع والعوائد، عمان : المكتب الإسلامي.

(brahim, 1979) إبراهيم، حازم محمد. ١٩٧٩. المعايير التخطيطية للمساجد. الرياض: وزارة الشؤون البلدية والقروية.

(Ouda, 2016) عودة، جاسر. ٢٠١٦. المرأة في المسجد. الدوحة: الناشر: الإتحاد العالمي لعلماء المسلمين.

(Sadlan, 1999) السدلان، صالح بن غانم، ١٩٩٩. الضوابط الشرعية

لعمارة المساجد. أبحاث ندوة عمارة المساجد ، مجلد ۸ أ، ص ص - ۱ - ۲۲، كلية العمارة والتخطيط جامعة الملك سعود.

(Tarim, 1999) تارم، جاهد بن مقصود. ۱۹۹۹. مصليات النساء والمخالفات الشرعية في استحداث عزلها عن المساجد، أبحاث ندوة عمارات المساجد ، مجلد ۸ أ ، ص ص ١٦١ - ١٧٤، كلية العمارة والتخطيط جامعة الملك سعود.

(Wanely, 1994) وانلي، خير الدين. ١٩٩٤. المسجد في الإسلام ، أحكامه ، آدابه، بدعه ، عمان ، المكتبه الإسلاميه.

معايير بناء المساجد . ۲۰۱۷ وقف سعد وعبدالعزيز .الرياض: الموسى للنشر Available at: https://mosque-design.com/



# دور شبكات التجارة في تنقل الفنون والعمارة في بلاد الإسلام - عمارة المآذن نموذجا

ابراهيم ابن يوسف الجزائر

### المقدمة

في ظـل الإسـلام نشـأت حضـارة قائمـة عـلى التبـادل والتجـارة جعلـت مـن أرض الإسـلام مركـزا لعبـور شـبكات تجاريـة تربـط اوروبـا وأفريقيـا غربـا واسـيا شرقـا. ومـن ذلـك : طـرق الحريـر وطـرق التوابـل وطـرق الذهـب. نظـام التبـادل ومـا جنـاه مـن ثـروات أسـس لحركـة عمـران وعمـارة وعلـوم وفنـون قويـة.

ولـم يكـن يقتـص التبـادل عـلى الاقتصـاد وإنمـا كان يشـمل كذلـك التبـادل الثقـافي والعلمي والفـني زيـادةً عـلى تنقـل الدعـوة. حيـث نفعـت تلـك الشـبكات لتنقـل العلمـاء والدعـاة والفنانـين زيـادةً عـلى التجـار. وكانـوا كلهـم مـن يصطحـب تلـك القوافـل. كمـا أفـاد التبـادل علـوم الجغرافيـا والبحـارة والفلـك لمـا لهـا مـن ضرورة لضبـط المسـالك. كمـا نفعـت تلـك الشـبكات ثقافـة التفتـح نحـو الآفـر وبنـاء الجسـور مـع الثقافـات الأخـرى.

وقد سهلت تلك الشبكات الكشف عـن العمـارة المحليـة الـتي نشـأت محليـا في الأقاليـم وعنـد الجماعـات المحليـة. وهـي عمـارة شـعبية غـير رسـمية وبـدون مهنـدس تتـوارث مـن جيـل إلى جيـل، وتنمـو في ظـل المناخـات القاسـية والقاحلـة، في جهـد مسـتمر ومتواصـل للتغلـب عـلى المنـاخ المتقلـب والقـاسي و عـلى ظـروف الجفـاف ومنهـا: عمـارة الجبـال والصحـاري والواحـات، إلـخ. حـتى لـو أولى المؤرخـون أكـبر قـدر مـن الاهتمـام للعمـارة الرسـمية الضخمـة، فـإن مسـاهمة العمـارة المحليـة تسـتحق الاعتبـار والتوثيـق ولهـا فضـل إثـراء العمـارة الإسـلامية لتتمـيز وتمتـاز بالوحـدة والتنـوع.

في هذا السياق يندرج هذا البحث الذي ينطلـق مـن تسـاؤل حـول دور الشبكات التجاريـة في تنقـل العمـارة والفنـون، مـن جهـة وحـول دورهـا في إبـراز سـياقات العمـارة المحليـة مـن جهـة أخـرى، مـن خـلال نمـوذج عمـارة المئذنـة الهرميـة. فهـو شـكل معمـاري نـادر إلى حـد مـا يمكـن العثـور عليـه مـع بعـض الاختلافـات، في مناطـق تتقاطـع مـع الشـبكات التجاريـة سـواءً في واحـات مـزاب (جَنُـوب الجزائـر) و في إفريقيـا (النيجـر ومـالي) و في واحـات سـيوة (جَنُـوب شرق مـصر) وفي واحـات دومـة الجنـدل بالمملكـة العربيـة الشُـعُودية. وهـي تختلف عـن معظـم أنمـاط المـآذن، وهـى عمـارة ينفـرد بهـا عالـم الواحـات والمسـالك التجاريـة الصحراويـة.

# أهداف ومنهجية البحث

البحـث ذو طبيعـة تاريخيـة، يحـاول الغـوص في جغرافيـة المئذنـة الهرميـة وديناميتهـا في التاريـخ، مـن أجـل اكتشـاف الروابـط المحتملـة بـين جغرافيـا التجـارة وجغرافيـا العمـارة و الفنـون.

المنهجية تقـوم أساسا عـلى المنهـج التاريخـي الوصفـي والتحليـلي للتعـرف عـلى المـآذن الهرميـة ووصفهـا وظـروف نشـأتها وتطورهـا. وذلـك بالتنقيـب عـلى المصـادر المؤهلـة وخاصـة كتـب المسـالك والممالـك وأدب الرحلـة الـتي تناولـت الموضـوع وخاصـة منهـا مـا تعلـق بتلـك القـرون ويتلـك البقـع. ويعـد التنقيب يتـم التنقيح والمقارنـة للتأكـد مـن جـدوى الروايـة وبعدهـا ننتهـي الى مرحلـة التحليـل واسـتنباط الخلاصات. تسـاهم كذلـك بعـض الدراسـات الحديثـة في الموضـوع في منهـج المقاربـة. واعتبـارا للبعـد المكاني والشـكلي للموضـوع فقـد تـم الاعتمـاد كذلـك عـل المراجـع الأيقونـة : ومنهـا الصـور وكـذا الخرائـط، فيمـا يخـص البيانـات المكانيـة وكـذا التوثيـق الخرائط.

وقد انطلقت الاشكالية بالتساؤل حول دور شبكات تجارة القوافـل في انتشار الفنـون وتبادلهـا في العالـم الإسـلامي، المأذنـة نموذجـا وعينـة لذلـك. نقـترح بعدهـا فرضيـات مفادهـا 1. أن لشـبكات التجـارة بـاع طويـل ودور كبـير في انتشـار الفنـون والثقافـة، نظـرا لكونهـا رسـخت لثقافـة التبـادل وكانـت تـدوم رحلاتهـا طويـلا، بمـا يسـع الإنسـان النهـل مـن كل محطـة يمـر بهـا ويمـا أن القوافـل كانـت تتكـون عـلاوة عـلى التجـار، مـن علمـاء ودعـاة، ولـكل منهـم وجهـة وغـرض. 2. تكـون المأذنـة الهرميـة فـد انتـشرت في الأوسـاط الواحاتيـة وجـاءت كلهـا في مسـالك التجـارة، مـا يعـزز فكـرة انتشـارها عـبر تلـك الشـبكات.

# صعوبة البحث في تاريخ الفن

غالبًا ما يواجـه البحـث التاريخـي في العمـارة مشـكلة غيـاب التأريـخ، مـا يـترك المجـال للاجتهـاد في ضبـط ذلـك، باسـتثناء العمـارة الرسـمية الـتي يصنعهـا المهندسـون المعماريـون تحـت إشراف السـلطان. كمـا يواجـه البحـث مشـكلة التغـيرات الـتي تطـرأ عـلى المبـنى تحـت تأثـير تقلبـات الطبيعـة ودمـار الحـروب أو حـتى التعديـلات الناتجـة عـن المنافسـة بـين أهـل السـلطان. وكل هـذا مـن شـأنه تعقيـد عمليـة التأصيـل.

### إشكالية التأريخ

إذا كانـت العمـارة الرسـمية الـتي يصنعهـا المهنـدس المعمـاري وبأمـر مـن السـلطان مدعومـة بتاريـخ مكتـوب، فـإن العمـارة العاميـة الـتي تمليهـا حاجـة المجتمـع وتنتجهـا الجماعـات وفـق معرفـة متوارثـة تعـاني غيـاب التاريـخ المكتـوب وتجـد الدعـم بشـكل حـصري تقريبًـا في التقاليـد الشـفوية، غالبًـا عـلى خلفيـة الأدب الأسـطوري.

#### إشكالية التأصيل

تدهـور البيئـة المبنيـة تحـت تأثـير عاملـين: تقلبـات الطبيعـة والحـروب. العوامـل الطبيعيـة هـي أحـد الأسـباب الرئيسـية لتدهـور المبـاني عـلى غـرار الـزلازل والفيضانـات ولا سـيما الطمي الـذي جـرف مدنًا بِرَّمَّتهـا كانـت مزدهـرة ذات يـوم في قلـب الصحـراء، عندمـا هجرهـا سـكانها، إثـر تحويـل المسـالك التجاريـة عـلى وقـع التقلبـات السياسـية. وأمـا العامـل الثـاني فهـو الحـروب الـتي تسـببها صراعـات القـوة وتتسـبب في تدمـير البيئـة المبنيـة.

#### إشكالية المصادر

بالنسـبة لتاريـخ العمـارة والعمـران، تبقـى المصـادر الرئيسـية بالإضافـة إلى التاريخيـة والجغرافيـة منهـا هـي أدب الرحلـة.

لقد انتقـل موضـوع الجغرافيـا عنـد المسـلمين ابتـداء مـن القـرن التاسـع مـن دراسـة العالـم كلـه: (صـورة الأرض ورسـم خرائـط الأرض، بمـا في ذلـك: دراسـة المنـاخ وحتميتـه وجوانبهـا الفلكيـة وطـرق قياسـها)، إلى رصـد ووصف عالـم الإسـلام أو دار الإسـلام<sup>!</sup>. فأصبـح وصف الأماكـن والمسـالك هـو جوهـر أدب الجغرافيـين والرحالـة. منـذ القـرن التاسع، اكتسـبت المسـالك والممالـك أهميـة خاصة، حيـث تـبرز المسـالك كعنـاصر تربـط بـين أماكـن شاسـعة مـن أرض يوحدهـا الإسـلام ولـو تعـددت سياسـيا<sup>ت</sup>. أخـذت المسـالك أهميـة كممـرات للتجـار والحجـاج والدعـاة والعلماء والفنانـين ولعبـور السـلع والفـن والإيمـان والمعرفـة. وسـع الجغرافيـون الأندلسيون والعلماء مانفنانـين ولعبـور السـلع والفـن والإيمـان والمعرف. وسـع الجغرافيـون الأندلسيون والمغـار يـون منـذ القـرن العـاشر مفهـوم دار الإسـلام الـذي كان يقتـص عـلى الـشرق سـابقًا،

<sup>1</sup> نشأ وازدهر علم الجغرافيا في بغداد العباسية. وقد ركز اهتمامه في البداية على دراسة نظام الأرض. نال دعم خلفاء بغداد، وسرعان ما احتضنته بيت الحكمة. وقد ازدهر علم الجغرافيا تزامنا مع حركة قوية لترجمة التراث اليوناني وظهور العلماء البارزين الذين برعوا في علم الفلك والقياسات والجغرافيا الرياضية ، مثل الكندي (796/873)، اليوناني و350/94)، البيرونى (973/1050)، إلخ.

اهتم عالم الفلك والجغرافي الفزاري (806/746) بشكل خاص في كتابه المفقود و الذي استشهد به المسعودي (956) ، بحالة ممالك غرب السودان ، في سجل حصر فيه المسافات بين الدول حرّره في عهد إدريس الأول، مؤسس دولة الأدارسة فى المغرب (793/788)

<sup>2</sup> كتاب البلدان لليعقوبي وكتاب المسالك والممالك لابن خرداذبة (منتصف القرن التاسع)، كتاب المسالك والممالك للإصطخري، كتاب صورة الأرض لابن حوقل وكتاب المسالك والممالك للمهلبي، وكتاب أحسن التقسيم في معرفة العالم للمقدسي. وقد كان القرن العاشر هو عصره الذهبي.

ومنطقـة السـاحل في إفريقيـا إلى أرض الإسـلامر<sup>°</sup>.

مـن ناحيـة أخـرى، لـم تكـن سـير الإباضيـة تهتـم كثـيرا بوصف الأماكـن، باسـتثناء بعـض فقـرات في سـياق المراسـلات وتبـادل الآراء في المسـائل والمشـاورات الفقهيـة أو في سـياق السـير الذاتيـة، نجـد فيهـا معلومـات عـن التجـارة عـبر الصحـراء مـن حـين لآخـر، عـلى سـبيل المثـال ملاحظـة نقلهـا الوسـياني عـن التبـادل بـين تاجريـن<sup>4</sup>، أو الملاحظـة المنسـوبة إلى المؤرخـين الإباضيـين الوسـياني (القـرن الثـاني عـشر) والـد رجيـني (القـرن الثالـث عـشر) بشـأن إلغـاء رحلـة للإمام الرسـتمي الثـاني أفلح إلى مدينـة غـاو (بأمـر أو توصيـة مـن والـده عبـد الوهـاب)، مما يكشـف عـن الأهميـة الاقتصاديـة لغـاو في بدايـة القـرن التاسع<sup>5</sup>.

#### إشكالية الرواية

فيما يتعلق بالمعلومات الجغرافية المتعلقة بالحركة التجارية عبر الصحراء ووصف الأماكن، تغطى أدبيات الرحلـة روايـات وشـهادات مبـاشرة للمسـافرين الذيـن زاروا إفريقيـا و جَنُــوب الصحـراء، بمـا في ذلـك ابـن حوقـل (ولـد قبـل 943 وتـوفي عـام 988) وابـن بطوطـة (1377/1304). سلك ابن حوقل طريق سجلماسة السودان (أودغوست) عام 951. تمكن مؤلفون آخرون من توثيـق معلومـات دقيقـة بفضـل المعلومـات الـتى تـمر جمعهـا مـن التجـار والمسـافرين والحجـاج، كتـب المــؤرخ المــصري المهلــبى (المتــوفى 990) بــين 975 و 990 عــن منطقــة كانــمر وطريقــة إلـخ. سـكانها. لقـد عـاش البكـرى (1094/1014) في إسـبانيا فقـط لكنــه رائعًــا حقـق وصفًا حساة في كتابـه المكتمـل عـام (1068) وذلـك بالاعتمـاد عـلى أرشـيفات قرطبـة الرسـمية للسـودان ومؤلفات مـؤرخ القـيروان محمـد بـن يوسـف بـن الـوراق (ت 974/973)، الـذي أنجـز عـدة كتـب لـم موجــودة<sup>7</sup>. تعــد

تبقـى الحقيقـة أن هــؤلاء المؤلفـين، بصفتهـم حكامًـا أو أبنــاء حــكام أو مســؤولين أو ســفراء أو مبعوثـين للأمـراء، تأثـرت كتاباتهـم بولائهـم السـياسي<sup>°</sup>.

# الحركة التجارية عبر الصحراء بين الجغرافيا والاقتصاد والسياسة

في الواقـع، بالإضافـة إلى أهميتهـا السياسـية، فقـد احتلـت الصحـراء مكانـة مركزيـة في قلـب نظـام تجـارة القوافـل الـذي ازدهـر بـين القرنـين الثامـن والسـادس عــشر في شـمال افريقيـا. ربطـت هــذه الشـبكة إفريقيـا جنوبـا بمــواني البحــر الأبيـض المتوسـط شـمالا، مـروراً بمــدن العبــور

<sup>3</sup> على غرار: الرازي (في القرن العاشر) و الوراق و البكري (في القرن الحادي عشر) و الإدريسي (في القرن الثاني عشر)، إلخ.

<sup>4 –</sup> راجع روجي بوت ، «شبكات تجارة الذهب والرقيق عبر الصحراء في أوائل العصور الوسطى: القرنين الثامن والحادي عشر» ، المجلد السابع من عام المغرب ، ص 54. 2011 ، نشر عبر الإنترنت في 01 يناير 2013 //http: journals.openedition.org/anneemaghreb/1106, DOI:10.4000/anneemaghreb.1106, https://journals.openedition.org/anneemaghreb/1106#ftn10

<sup>5</sup> تاديوس ليفيكي، «دولة تاهرت بشمال إفريقيا وعلاقاتها بغرب السودان في نهاية القرنين الثامن والتاسع». في Cahiers d'études africaines, vol. 2, n°8, 1962, p. 516-; doi : https://doi.org/10.3406/cea.1962.3255 https://www.persee.fr/doc/cea\_0008-0055\_1962\_num\_2\_8\_3255

<sup>6</sup> راجع روجي بوت، المرجع السابق. ص. 34

<sup>7</sup> راجع روجي بوت، المرجع السابق. ص.5 3

<sup>8</sup> تحالف المهلبي وابن حوقل مع الفاطميين في مصر. عمل الوراق والبكري لأمويي إسبانيا. كان الإدريسي (1100/1165) و هو عربي أندلسي في خدمة روجر الثاني. وبينما كانت انتقاداتهم للأمازيغ بشكل عام واضحة ، فقد أظهروا موقفًا عدائيًا ضد الإباضية الأمازيغ، باستثناء اليعقوبي (ت عام 897).راجع في هذا الصدد: جاك تيري، في كتاب الصحراء الليبية في شمال افريقيا في العصر الوسيط، لوفن،1995،ص. 331/330.

الصحراوية سجلماسة وارجـلان وتـوات وفـزان، وربطـت المغـرب الإسـلامي والجـزء الغـري مـن أفريقيـا غربـا بالمـشرق عـبر مـصر. تقـع جميـع مـدن الصحـراء في العصـور الوسـطى ضمـن هـذه الشـبكة. بفضـل الـثروة المتراكمـة مـن الحركـة التجاريـة والاقتصاديـة والثقافيـة، شـهدت مـدن الصحـراء نمـوا وتطـورا ملحوظـا. تمكنـت الصحـراء أن تتغلـب عـلى ظـروف طبيعتهـا القاسـية، بفضـل تلـك المـوارد التجاريـة الـتي سـمحت ببنـاء البـنى التحتيـة للـري وتطوير الواحـات. لـم تكـن طـرق الذهـب قنـوات مناسبة لتنقـل المـوارد البشريـة والماديـة والاقتصاديـة فحسـب، بـل كانـت أيضًـا قنـوات مناسبة لتنقـل المـوارد البشريـة والماديـة والاقتصاديـة فحسـب، بـل كحصـون للعلـم والمعرفـة.

بـدأ نظـام التبـادل المزدهـر هـذا في الانهيـار لأسـباب عـدّة، مـن بدايـة القـرن السـابع عـشر لـيزول كليـا تحـت وطـأة الاسـتعمار.

#### عودة الى التاريخ

شهدت تجارة الرقيـق فعـلًا في العصـور القديمـة حركـة كثيفة نشـأت بـين الأجـزاء الجنوبيـة والشـمالية مـن إفريقيـا، وخاصـة عـبر نهـر النيـل، وبعـد ذلـك عـبر الساحل الصومـالي<sup>°</sup>. لا تـزال الآتـار الرومانيـة في فـزان تشـهد في العصـور القديمـة عـلى مرورهـا عـبر المنطقـة. أيضًـا، تخبرنـا الروايـات التاريخيـة عـن الجرمنتيـين (-500 / + 600)، هـذا الشـعب الأمازيغـي في فـزان الـذي تمـيز فعـلًا في الألفيـة الأولى قبـل الميـلاد<sup>٥١</sup>. ولكـن في العصـور الوسـطى عـلى وجـه الخصـوص، فعـلًا في الألفيـة الأولى قبـل الميـلاد<sup>٥١</sup>. ولكـن في العصـور الوسـطى عـلى وجـه الخصـوص، تطـورت تجـارة حقيقيـة عـبر الصحـراء بـين الأجـزاء الشـمالية والأجـزاء الواقعـة جنـوب الصحـراء مـن إفريقيـا. في عـص التوسع الإسلامي، نالـت هـذه المنطقـة اهتمام الفاتحـين. خلال الفتوحـات الإسـلامية الأولى للمغـرب الإسـلامي، أفـاد المـؤرخ ابـن عبـد الحكـم أن قائـد جيـش المسـلمين عقبـة بـن نافـع تمكـن مـن التوفـل مـن مدينـة ودان إلى منطقـة كـوار عـبر فـزان عـام <sup>(10</sup>6. ولكـن لـم يتـم إنشاء شـبكة تجـارة حقيقيـة عـبر الصحـراء حـى طهـورا إلى منطقـة كـوار عـبر فـزان العـراء. ولكـن وقـت مبكـر مـن القـرن الثامن.

سرعـان مـا تولـد في ديـار الإسـلام هـذا الميـل للسـفر والتجـارة مدفوعًا بالاهتمـام بجمـع ثـروات منطقـة شاسـعة ومتنوعـة ثقافيًّا وطبيعيًّا. الرغبـة في التجـارة دفعـت شـعوب أفريقيـا للوعـي بـضرورة عبـور الصحـراء، وتحـدي عقباتهـا وجعلهـا منطقـة عبـور ملائمـة. مـن أجـل التجـارة، تمكنـوا بفضـل الجمـل مـن تحـدي وعبـور واحـدة مـن أكـثر الصحـاري حـرارة في العالـم، والـتي يبلـغ عمرهـا فعـلًا عـدة آلاف مـن السـنين.

بالرغم من وجود بعض دوائر التبادل المحلية<sup>1</sup>، إلا أنه منذ القرن الثامن تم إنشاء شبكة حقيقية من طرق تجارة القوافل، والتي تربط مدن إفريقيا جنوبا بموانئ البحر الأبيض المتوسط في الشمال، والبحر الأحمر والمشرق شرقا<sup>1</sup>ا. شهدت شبكة التجارة عبر الصحراء طفرة حقيقية بين القرنين الثامن والسادس عشر، قبل أفولها في القرن السابع عشر لمصلحة التجارة البحرية الأطلسية وعبر سواحل البحر الأحمر وشرق إفريقيا<sup>14</sup>. كانت هذه

<sup>9</sup> في الألفية الثانية قبل الميلاد، كان الأسرى السود من بين الهدايا المنتظمة من النوبة إلى فرعون مص، راجع في هذا الشأن، روجي تيري، المرجع السابق.

<sup>10</sup> راجع شيرمر هنري، كتاب الصحراء، باريس، منشورات هاشيت، 1893، ص. 320.

<sup>11</sup> راجع كتاب المسالك والممالك للبكري، وقد طبع منه البارون دي سلين قطعة باسم «كتاب المغرب في ذكر بلاد إفريقية والمغرب»، بالجزائر سنة 1857م

<sup>12</sup> خاصة تلك المرتبطة بحركات الترحال المنتظمة التي يمارسها السكان الرحل وتبادل التمور التي يتم جمعها في الواحات في فصل الشتاء، بالبذور والمواد الغذائية الأخرى القادمة من التل، والاستفادة من هذه الأسواق لبيع منتجاتهم من الصوف والدهون واللحوم.

<sup>13 👘</sup> راجع مارسیل دورینی، کتاب أطلس العبودیة، أوترمینت، 2006، ص. 10و11

<sup>14</sup> راجع برنارد نانتي، تاريخ الصحراء وسكانها: من البداية إلى نهاية الإمبراطوريات الأفريقية العظمى، إيبيس برس، 2008. و برنارد لوجان، الأطلس التاريخي لأفريقيا، لو روشيه، 2001

التجارة مزدهرة ومفيدة لكل من التجار، والناقلين الرحل والسعاة ولتطور المدن والعمران وبروز الدول. كما كانت أيضًا عاملا لنشر الإسلام وعاملاً للتبادل الثقافي والفني.

جغرافيا شبكات تجارة القوافل عبر الصحراء

فيما يتعلـق بالتجـارة عـبر الصحـراء، فـإن المعلومـات الـواردة في روايـة ابـن الصغـير<sup>1</sup> والمكتوبـة لاحقـا حـوالي 903/902، حـول العلاقـات التجاريـة بـين تاهـرت وغـرب السـودان حـوالي 780/776 (في عهـد مؤسسـها والإمـام الأول الرسـتمي)، تكـون الأقـدم حسـب الترتيـب الزمـني عـن التجـارة بـين المغـرب الإسـلامي وغـرب افريقيـا في العـصر الوسـيط، سـابقة بقـرن المعلومـات الـتي وردت عـن اليعقـوي حـوالي (892/891) في كتابـه «كتـاب البلـدان» عـن التجـارة بـين سجلماسـة وغـرب السـودان، والـتي كانـت حـتى ذلـك الحـين تعتـبر الأقـدم<sup>1</sup>.

تـم إنشـاء شـبكة كثيفـة مـن مسـالك القوافـل والسـيطرة عليهـا في بدايتهـا، بـين القرنـين الثامـن والحـادي عـشر مـن قِبـل الأمازيـغ الإباضيـين<sup>7</sup>، تتكـون الشـبكة مـن ثـلاث طـرق رئيسـية قِ اتجـاه الشـمال والجنـوب، في الجهـات الشرقيـة والوسـطى والغربيـة، تريـط مـواني البحـر الأبيـض المتوسـط في الشـمال بأفريقيـا جنـوب الصحـراء الكـبرى، تتقاطـع مـع خطـوط عرضيـة تريـط المغـرب الإسـلامى غربًـا بمناطـق المـشرق<sup>®</sup>ا.

#### الطرق الرئيسية بين الشمال والجنوب

1. الطريــق الــذي يعــبر مــن طرابلــس إلى زويــلا و إلى فــزان، وينتهــي في بحـيرة تشــاد والنيجــر عــبر منطقـة كــوار وكانــم<sup>و</sup>1. وقــد يكــون أقــدم نحــو المــسرّق<sup>20</sup>.

2 . في الوَسَط، يمـر محـور تاهـرت/كاو كاو (غـاو) عـبر مـدن تنـس ومليانـة ومسـيلة، وكذلـك عـبر منطقـة الـزاب، بسـكرة ثـم ورقلـة، ثـم عـبر وادي ريـغ وأخـيرا عـبر تادمكـة (وهـي مدينـة في حالـة خـراب، تعـرف اليـوم باسـم السـوق) وينتهـي الخـط إلى غـاو<sup>21</sup>.

15 ابن الصغير مؤرخ مالكي عاش في تاهرت في عهد آخر أئمة الرستمييس. كتب كتابه حوالي 903/902 ، بناءً على الشهادات التي يرويها.

ابن الصغير، «تاريخ الأئمة الرستميين في تاهرت» حقق موتيلينسكي منه جزأ، في أعمال المؤتمر الرابع عشر للمستشرقين ، باريس، 1908. وهو يعتبره أقدم وثيقة في تاريخ تاهرت. المأن السائح قال من المناسب المنتقد من المسلمات المسلمات المسلمات المسلمات المسلمات المسلمات المسلمات المسلمات

راجع أخبار الأئمة الرستميين، لابن الصغير، تح: د. محمد ناصر و د. إبراهيم بحاز، دار الغرب الإسلامي، بيروت، سنة 1986.

16 راجع تاديوس ليفيكي، المرجع السابق، ص. 515/516.

17 👘 راجع تاديوس ليفيكي، المرجع السابق، ص. 513.

وراجع شاخت جوزيف، «حول انتشار أشكال العمارة الدينية الإسلامية عبر الصحراء»، مجلة معهد البحوث الصحراوية، العدد الحادي عشر، 1954، ص. 11/27.

وراجع كذلك فيرجيني بريفوست، «المساجد السودانية، تعبير عن الإسلام الأفريقي» ، أكتا أورينتاليا بلجيكا، العدد السابع عشر، دور العبادة فى الشرق، بروكسل، 2003، ص. 114.

18 راجع جاك تيرى، المرجع السابق، ص. 293.

19 تعود النواة الأولى من هذه الشبكة إلى زمن الجرمنتيين (-500 / + 600) وهم شعب من الامازيغ البنائين المشهورين والذين سكنوا أراضي فزان الشاسعة. اجتازوا القسم الذي يربط طرابلس بكانم عبر فزان، الذي يُقال إنه واحد من أقدمها فوق عربات تجرها أربعة خيول.

20 ذكر اليعقوبي 872 هذا الطريق الذي يمر شرقا عبر الزويلة في فزان للوصول إلى السودان والطريق الآخر في الذي يربط غربا سجلماسة بأوداغوست. كما ذكر خط عبور آخر من مصر إلى غانا عبر الأيير وكاو كاو (غاو)، تَمّ التخلي عنه بعد نصف قرن (راجع ابن حوقل، 1964، 1، ص 58).راجع كذلك

تيري، المرجع السابق، ص. 447 ؛ وليفيكي، المرجع السابق، ص. 527.

21 ويكون هذا ثاني أقدم طريق تجاري معروف، تم افتتاحه حوالي 776/780 في عهد الإمام الرستمي الأول عبد الرحمن بن. رستم، حسب رواية ابن الصغير. راجع ليفيكى المرجع السابق، ص. 531/534.

ذكر اليعقوبي (حوالي 891/892) كذلك طريقا يربط تاهرت بغانا مرورا بسجلماسة و أوداغوست.

عُرف هذان المساران بفضل اليعقوبي وابن حوقل والبكري. راجع ليفيكي المرجع السابق، ص. 527.

3. <sup>22</sup>ين الناحية الغربية، يوجد الطريق الذي يربط سجلماسة بأوداغوست ثمر غانا.

#### الشبكة الفرعية

مع الطـرق الرئيسية الأققية شمال/ـجنوب تتقاطـع مسـالك عـلى خـط العـرض، في اتجـاه الغـرب والـشرق: أولاً عـلى الجبهـة الشـمالية، ثـم في الوَسَـط مـن الصحـراء وفي الجبهـة الجنوبيـة. تقـع عـلى الخـط الشـمالي للصحـراء (سجلماسـة، تبلبالـة، المنيعـة، ورقلـة / سـدراته، واحـات سـوف، واحـات وادي ريـغ، واحـات جنـوب تونـس، غدامـس. في منتصف الطريـق بـين الشـمال والجنـوب يـأتي خـط (أدرار، تـوات، عـين صـلاح، فـزان وكوفـرة). عـلى الخـط الجنـوبي تـأتي مـدن (أودغوسـت، تادمكـة، بيلمـا، إلـخ(.

كانـت تتغـير مسـارات المسـالك حسـب الأوضـاع السياسـية وقـدرة الـدول عـلى السـيطرة عليهـا وحمايتهـا. تخضـع وضعيـة هـذه الطـرق للظـروف البشريـة أكـثر منهـا للظـروف الجغرافيـة. فغالبًـا مـا أدت القـدرة عـلى حمايـة الطـرق والدفـاع عنهـا إلى إنشـاء مدينـة أو انقراضهـا.

لتوفـير ظـروف الراحـة عنـد العبــور، تــمر حفــر الآبـار وإنشــاء الواحــات وبنــاء المــدن. هــذا هــو العــص الذهــي للمــدن / المــوانئ الصحراويــة، مثــل سجلماســة و وارجــلان ومـا إلى ذلــك في الشــمال وأوداغوسـت وتادمكـه وتومبوكتــو وغـاو وغيرهـا في الجَنُــوب.

تتخلـل هــذه الشـبكة مجموعــة مــن المــدن والواحــات تــؤدي مختلـف الأدوار : مــواني اســتيراد وتصديـر في الشــمال والجنــوب و واحــات ومــدن وأســواق للعبــور

#### التدفق الثقافي والفنى

كانت هـذه التجـارة مربحـة للتجـار وحـراس القوافـل والعلمـاء و أهـل الدعـوة وأصحـاب الحِـرف، إلـخ. كمـا كان مفيـدًا للمـدن والاقتصـاد والسياسـة. مـن الناحيـة الثقافيـة والدينيـة، تشـهد معظـم المصـادر عـلى مسـاهمة وتأثـير الأمازيـغ الإباضيـين، الذيـن كان لهـم دور في أسـلمة إفريقيـا السـاحلة <sup>23</sup>.

مـرت أسـلمة إفريقيـا عـبر هــذه الشـبكة<sup>4</sup>. وتمـت بشـكل سـلمي، لأن مـن قادوهـا تجـار ودعـاة وعلمـاء.

22 💿 ذكر ابن حوقل الذي قام بالرحلة عام 951 هذا الطريق كما ذكره اليعقوبي أيضًا.

23 ذكر العديد من المؤلفين موضوع أسلمة إفريقيا على يد الإباضيين، راجع في الموضوع ليفيكي وفراي، إلخ. ذكر الزهري أسلمة مدينة زافون في وقت مبكر من القرن الثامن، حسب مذهب مهمش، بحسب قوله. ويتحدث عنها أبو زكريا في سيره (1006/1107) ويذبر عن أسلمة ملك مالي من قبل داعية إباضي من جنوب تونس. يذكر شاخت أن الإباضية كانت أول شكل من أشكال الإسلام في مالي ودولة السودان. راجع في هذا الصدد: جوزيف شاخت ، المرجع السابق، ص. 22، فيرجيني بريفوست (2003)، المرجع السابق، ص. 114.

24 جان لويس تريود ،»الإسلام والمجتمعات السودانية في العصور الوسطى». دراسة تاريخية ، باريس / واغادوغو، منشورات المركز الوطنى للبحث العلمى، 1973.

كانت أوداغوست مدينة كبيرة، وعاصمة مملكة بربر صنهاجة 961/971. كانت لفترة طويلة مفترق طرق تجاري مزدهر، كان يسكنها التجار العرب وقبائل الإباضية البربرية (نفزاوا ولواتا ونفوسة) سابقًا. راجع ليفيكي المرجع السابق، ص. 530. كانت بلدة مبنية على سهل رملي محاطة بأشجار النخيل والحدائق، عند سفح جبل خالٍ من النباتات، اكتشف لافورغ أطلالها عام 1939. راجع مقالة بيار لافورغ ، «ملاحظات على أوداغوست، العاصمة السابقة لبربر لمتونة» فى مجلة بيفان، يناير / أبريل 1940، عدد2، ص. 217/236.

يشهد معظم المؤرخين على المساهمة الناجحة للأمازيغ الإباضيين في تأسيس هذه الواحات المزدهرة في الصحراء، راجع أيضًا مارسيل مرسييه، الحضارة الحضرية في مزاب، الجزائر، مطبعة فيستر، 1922، ص. 35.

<sup>«</sup>توسع الإسلام في إفريقيا» ، في مجموعة جارشين جان كلود وآخرون حول موضوع الدول والمجتمعات والثقافات في العالم الإسلامي في العصور الوسطى، في القرنين العاشر والخامس عشر. نشر المنشورات الجامعية الفرنسية 1995،(الفصل الرابع عشر)، ص.429/397

طاديوس ليفيكي، «دراسات شمال إفريقيا البباضية. « قائمة مجهولة من مشايخ البباضية «، وارسو ، في بانستوووي ويدونكتوو، 1955/ 1960 ، «بعض المقتطفات غير المنشورة المتعلقة برحلات التجار والدعاة البباضيين من شمال إفريقيا إلى بلاد غرب ووسط السودان في العصور الوسطى» ، في فوليا الشرقية ، الجزء الثاني، ص. 27/1.

أصبحت هذه الشبكة من المدن شبكة يلتقي فيها التجار من جميع الأصول، بـل وفـرت أيضًا مراكـز استقبال لمـن جـاؤوا للاستقرار جنبًا إلى جنب مع السكان الأصليين. يذكـر المـؤرخ اليعقـوني، في نهايـة القـرن التاسع (872)، مستوى التعايـش في كعـوار، بـين مجموعـة مـن السكان المسلمين مـن مختلـف الأصـول: مـن التجـار الإباضيين الأمازيـغ مـن فـزان وجبـل نفوسـة و ودان، تجـار مـن خراسان والبـصرة والكوفة ، إلـخ. بـرزت غـاو مـن بـين أقـدم المراكـز الحضريـة في غـرب إفريقيـا منـذ نهايـة القـرن الثامـن، اسـتقبلت السـفير الرسـتمي (بـين هافلاه/86/80 وانخرطـت في دائـرة التجـارة عـبر الصحـراء. قبـل هـذه اللفتـة الدبلوماسـية بوقـت طوبـل، كان ومنـك فعـلًا مجتمع كبـير مـن تجـار الإباضيـة البربـر. كانـت بلـدة تادمكـة في منطقـة أدرار، الـتي يحكمهـا البربـر مـن بـني تادمكـة، أيضًـا واحـدة مـن المراكـز الرئيسية في قلـب النساط التجـاري، الـذي طالمـا جـذب التجـار والدعـاة الإباضيـين الأمازيـغ. وُلـد أبـو يزيـد، الزعيـم الإـاضي المنشـق الـذي طالمـا جـذب التجـار والدعـاة الإباضيـين الأمازيـغ. وُلـد أبـو يزيـد، الزعـم الإـاضي المنشـق الـذي طالما جـذب التجـار والدعـاة الإباضيـين الأمازيـغ. وُلـد أبـو يزيـد، الزعـم الإـاضي المنشـق المشـهور، هنـاك بـين عامي 880 و388 مـن أم سـودانية. زار والـده غـاو عـدة مـرات لأنشـطته التجاريـة، قبـل ولادتـه<sup>24</sup>.

يلاحظ المؤرخ الألماني شاخت التأثير المباشر للإباضيين في نشر أشكال العمارة الدينية في إفريقيا ويستدل بها على أسبقية الإباضيين في نشر الإسلام في إفريقيا. ولدعم أطروحته، قدم مثالاً على انتشار شكل المئذنة ذات الدرج الخارجي في بلاد السودان و القادم من جنوب تونس عبر ورقلة، و مثالا آخر لغياب المنبر في المساجد في بلاد السودان (لكونها خصوصية إباضية، والتي منذ سقوط إمامة تاهرت، علقت صلاة الجمعة بشرط وجود إمام معترف به، بل ذهب إلى حد استنتاج أن دولة صونغاي تحت إمرة صوني علي بير في القرن الخامس عشر قد تكون إباضية<sup>20</sup>.

استمر تأثير الأمازيغ الإباضيين، حتى بعـد سقوط الدولة الرستمية، مـن خـلال مدنهـم الرائعـة، الـتي استمرت في العمـل كمـدن عبـور في سـياق التجـارة الصحراويـة. سـدراته، الـتي يقـال إنهـا الأهـم مـن بـين مجموعـة مـن سـبع قصـور أقيمـت في إقليـم ورقلـة، بلغـت أوجهـا ومجدهـا في عهـد أبـو صالـح قنـون بـن إمريـان في القـرن العـاشر. تعرضـت لعـدة هجمات حـتى نهايتهـا في القـرن الثالـث عـشر، أولاً عـلى يـد جيـش المهـدي الفاطمي في بدايـة الحـادي عـشر، ثـم عـلى يـد الأمـير النـاصر مـن قلعـة بـني حماد عـام 107، لتهلـك حـين غـزو حاكـم المرابطـين لمايـوركا يحيى بـن غنيـة لهـا عـام 122، وقـد أضعفتهـا الخلافـات الداخليـة حينهـا. حملـت بعدهـا مـدن مـزاب المشـعل في هـدوء وجذبـت إليهـا علماء الإباضيـة، ولاحقًا في القـرن السـادس عـشر احتفـت طـرق تجـارة القوافـل، مما وضع تأثـير مـزاب ودوره في المقدمـة، بعـد مـدة مـن الحادول الإباضيـة<sup>22</sup>

25 تتكرر الرواية في معظم الكتب المتعلقة بتاريخ العلاقات بين المغرب العربي والسودان. راجع روجي بوتين، المرجع السابق، ص. 46.

26 جوزيف شاخت، المرجع السابق، ص 11 ء 27

27 فيرجيني بريفوست، «محاولة في تاريخ مدينة سدراته الإباضية»، في ميلانج دي لا كاسا دي فيلاسكيز، 2/38 | 2008 ، نُشر في 15 نوفمبر 2010، نشرة رقمية http://mcv.revues.org/822



# نشأة المئذنة

المئذنة عبارة عن برج مرتفع على جانب أو أكثر من جوانب المسجد، يستخدمه المؤذن للأذان للصلاة. تسمية المئذنة مشتقة من فعل أذن أي نادى إلى الصلاة، ويسمى أيضا بالصومعة، ويأخذ أيضًا تسمية المنارة و المشتقة من فعل أنار الذي يعني أضاء. فهل هي وليدة الحاجة إلى رفع صوت المؤذن عاليا حتى يُسمع في أطراف المدينة وقد اتسعت رقعتها؟ أم أنها تستجيب لضرورة أمنية لتزويد المسجد ببرج مراقبة كما تعنيه تسميتها بالأمازيغية أعسّاس؟ أم أنها تعبر عن ابتكار معماري؟ أم هي وليدة كل هذه الأسباب مجتمعة؟ المهم أنه في بداية الإسلام صعد بلال المؤذن الأول إلى شرفة المسجد في المدينة ليؤذن للصلاة. ولم تُبنى المئذنة إلّا في وقت متأخر جداً خلال العهد الأموي، على ما تبقى من أبراج كنيسة دمشق، التي حولها الوليد بن عبد الملك إلى مسجد كبير، و هو أكبر مساجد الأمويين. (707/71).

نصوذج المئذنة الأولى جـاء عـلى شـكل بـرج مربـع وهـو عـلى وجـه الخصـوص النمـوذج الـذي كان يسـتخدم عـلى نطـاق واسـع في شـمال إفريقيـا، مـن النمـاذج الأولى لهـذا النمـط مـن المـآذن، عـلى الأرجـح مئذنـة مسـجد عقبـة ابـن نافـع في القـيروان الـذي بُـني عـام 670، والـذي بُنيـت مئذنتـه عـام 7.30 المئذنـة عـلى شـكل بـرج مربـع مبـني مـن الحجـر يتكـون مـن ثـلاث طوابـق وبارتفـاع إجمـالي يُقـدّر ب31.5 مـتر. ينخفـض سـمكها كلمـا زاد ارتفاعهـا لتتخـذ شـكل ثـلاث أبـراج متداخلـة. تنتهـي المئذنـة في الطابـق العلـوي بقبـة السـقف، و يتـم الصعـود باسـتخدام درج داخـلي.

وأصبح هـذا النمـوذج هـو السـائد في جميـع المسـاجد الأمويـة تقريبًـا وفي الغـرب الإسـلامي حيـث تطـور وازدهـرت عمارتـه. بغـض النظـر عـن أسـباب ظهورهـا، تظـل المئذنـة ابتـكارًا اسـتثنائيًّا في العمـارة الإسـلامية، بمعـنى أنهـا تشـكل عنـصرًا رائعًـا وجديـدا في تصميـمر المسـاجد.

تظهـر المئذنة الحلزونية الملوية لأول مـرة كعنـصر خـاص بالطـراز العبـاسي ومنطقة بـلاد مـا بـين النهريـن، ومـع ذلـك، فهـي أقـل شـيوعًا مـن المئذنة الأمويـة ذات الـبرج المربـع. ظهـرت لأول مرة في مسـجد سـامراء، الـذي بـني عـام 848 في عهـد المتـوكل، في سـامراء، وهـي المدينـة الـتي تمـت ترقيتهـا كعاصمـة للعباسـيين مـن 838 إلى 889. تمتـاز المئذنـة الحلزونيـة كنـوع جديـد يعطي شخصية خاصـة لمسـاجد بـلاد مـا بـين النهريـن. تمتـد مئذنـة سـامراء مـن الجـدار الشـمالي بمقـدار 27.25 مـترًا، وتقـوم عـلى قاعـدة مريعـة طولهـا ثـلاث وثلاثـون مـترًا وارتفاعهـا ثـلاث أمتـار، وترتفـع خمسـين مـترًا فـوق القاعـدة. وهـي مبنيـة بالطـوب المحمص. يتـم الصعـود بواسـطة درج خارجـي يـدور بشـكل حلـزوني حـول المئذنـة، ويبـدأ بعـرض 2.30 مـتر ويضيـق حـتى يصل إلى مـا يقـرب مـن مـتر واحـد في الأعـل. عـلى واجهـات القاعـدة المربعـة للمئذنـة كـوات مجوفـة منقوشـة في عقـود مديبـة مـن الطـراز الإيـراني. نجد نفس الشكل الحلزوني في مئذنة مسجد أبو دولاف التي بناها المتوكل عام 859/860، في البلدة الجديدة التي شيدها على بعد خمس عشر كيلومترًا شمال سامراء، على ضفاف نهر دجلة. كانت ألمتوكليه أو الجعفرية بلدة تابعة بناها المتوكل للاحتفال بعهده و تشبه مئذنتها مئذنة مسجد سامراء. يقدم مسجد ابن طولون، الذي بني عام 848 في القاهرة في عهد أحمد بن طولون شكلاً من المآذن ذات التأثيرات المشتركة حيث تتكون من برج مربع ومئذنة لولبية. ترتفع المئذنة شمالا بين البوابة الثالثة والرابعة بارتفاع 40.44 مترا. تتكون من ثلاث طوابق ذات مختلفة: قاعدة مستطيلة 13.69 متر (شمال- جنوب) و 12.76 متر (شرق -غرب) ومن جزء دائري ومن عمود مثمن. يربط ممر بعرض 3.20 متر المئذنة بسقف الرواق الشمالي للصحن. يتم الصعود بواسطة درج خارجي.



Figure 1. Minarets de Samarra et du Caire (mosquée Ahmed Ibn Touloun (© auteur) Minarets of Samarra and Cairo (Ahmed Ibn Touloun mosque (© author) مآذن سامراء والقاهرة - مسجد أحمد بن طولون (© المؤلف)



اللامركزية السياسية وظهور الفن المحلى

عهـد الخلافـة الرشـيدة خضعـت كل بـلاد الإسـلام لحكـم مركـزى تحـت لـواء الدولـة الأمويـة عقب المشـ الثامــن القــرن بدایــة مــن بعدهـا 1258/745. ىة العباس ثـم 661/750 فى ظمرت مــن الدولــة ـتقلالها. المركزيــة عـلى تمــردت محليــة ودول قِــوَى الســياسي وفرض

أنشاها وحك الاىاضىون ذاتى، سيادة مغاربيــة ذات دول بتشـكيل ياسى الس الانشــطار ىـدأ وتشـكيل الدولـة الأمويــة الثامــن، انىا فى دة الحدر رن الة ىداىــة والصف بـ  $\dot{}$ الـذاتى بالاســتقلال العـاش \_رن القـ طار الانشـ .756 ġ 869، والـذي تـلاه حكـم الفاطميـين، ثـم جـاء الحكـم الـذاق لإفريقيـة (الجــزء عـام ىداىــة مـن المغـرب الإسـلامي) تحـت حكـم ألأغالبـه (800/900). ترسّـخت اللامركزيـة بتعاقـب الـشرقي ذات السـيادة المحليــة في الأقاليــمر کل مـن الـدول العصـور الوسـطى. خـلال الجدىــدة الأجيال سادت طـرز موحـدة فى ظـل الـدول المركزيـة الـتى كانـت مراكـز سياس أقطــاب أن 9 ـــة فنعــد مــدارس بظهــور الســياسي الانشــطار إشــعاع تـم ث محليــة، فنيــة سـمح وفــنى، ثقافى بالثقافات المحليــة، أنماط ىمــا والمتغــيرات ىعة مشـ الوقــت مـرور مع للامىة تصمي والمدرسة المصرية، ذلـك المغاربيــة، الأندلسية ذلـك: الفارســــة والمدرســة المدرســة ونعــد المحليــة28. العاميــة والعمارة والطـراز السـوداني الهنديــة والمدرســة التركيــة المدرســة

## المئذنة بين المركزية والمحلية

المئذنـة الـتى ظهـرت في وقـت متأخـر في عمـارة المسـاجد فسـحت المجـال للعبقريـة المحليـة عــن شـخصيتها، وتقديـمر باقــة مــن الأشــكال المتنوعــة النابعــة مــن وسـطها. يمكننــا التميــيز للتعبــير بـين شـكل الـبرج المربـع الأمـوي، والشـكل الحلـزوني العبـاسى، والشـكل المثمـن المـصري، والشـكل الأشــكال زیادة عـلی هـذه إلـخ. أو الأسـطواني الهنــدي، والشــكل المخروطــى الــتركي، الدائـرى الأكـثر انتشـارًا و خاصـة بشـكل رسـمي بدعـم مـن السـلطان، فقـد تـم تطويـر أشـكال أخـري مـن العبقريـة الشـعبية والعمـارة المحليـة وبصمـة الوَسَـط. مـن هـذه الأشـكال: الشـكل الهرمـي وحيى منطقــة جــزء مــن مــزاب وفى أوسـاط الواحـات الصحراويــة، في في سى بشــکل رئيــ تطـور الــذى السـاحل الإفريقـى، الموجــودة في أقاليــم تجـارة القوافــل العابــرة للصحــراء.



لمسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022



# تاريخ المئذنة الهرمية

#### مئذنة مزاب

تتمـيز بهندســتها المعماريــة الأصليــة الــتي تكــون قــد أثـرت في عمـارة المـآذن السـودانية، زمنــا. متأخــرة ومغط نت بالتيمش مدعــمر مـن الحجـر الجـيرى، تكتــل بنيـت مـن شــکلا، ولکــن يبــدأ عــرض ارتفاعــه. عرضــه لـه شـکل هرمـی إذ ينقـص بالكلـس. غردائة مئذنــة جوانــب مع في الأعــلى بمتريــن. بســت أمتــار وينتهــي واحــد و يبــداً ســمك جــدران المئذنــة القاعــدة لينتهــي الأعــلى. في 30 تدريجيا ويتناقــص القاعــدة واحماته في مثقــوب وهــو سے ب 2 قديما كثغرات للدفاع العلــوى الجــزء فى ـلاح. بالى ىتخدمت اس يرة، بفتحات واجهت مــن للصـلاة.29 المــؤذن منما قديمــا کان ā. فَتْحَــة توجــد ينادى مقوس ιċ نص

داخــلي الســماء. درج إلى مرفوعــة أربــع أصابــع بزخرفـة مكونــة مــن شــكل المئذنــة تنتھـى يتــكئ 122 (درج بالصعــود کبير مركــزي عـلى ـة). داحـ ىـە غدائة مئذنــة مح ود عە ۵ الحائـط ىس وىدعم ســت أمتــار إلى ثــلاث وعشريــن مــتراً. دفاعــى و المئذنــة ارتفاعهــا مــن تاريخــى س\_ياق فى يــتراوح للدعــوة العس والوظيفــة للصـلاة، الدينيــة الوظيفــة وظيفت للمراقبة كبرج ـكرية :04 ب\_ين حمع القذائــف ولإطلاق \_ة للحراه يتخدم تس كانــت بثقـوب مثقوبة الأربعــة ـات الواجهـ والدفاع. ġ الـبرج الحـ بالأمازيغيــة المحليــة: «أعســاس» الــذي ﯩﻤﯩﺖ فقد لــذا الدفاع، وقـت او ىع نى مئذنــة شــکل والمراقبـة لهـا للدفاع الأبـراج مقطوعــة كمبـ تخدمة المى \_وي العل الجزء مــن انی ا المرتفعــات شـ كلهــا تنخـرط الــوادي. وعـبر عـلى الإقليــمر فى منهــا، مــن كة ġ ح \_وزع وتت خلالها الاتصال باستخدام المباني وصـول للإشـارة إلى 629 الض وز رمـ مــن ىتــم والــتى الدفاعيــة، الصديـق / العـدو الطبيعـى (سـيل الـوادي) أو الطوفـان، أو إلى منـع هجـوم العـدو البـشري.



### المئذنة الهرمية في الأقاليم الأخرى

منذ النماذج الأولية للماذن الأموية في \_ة والحلزونيا المربعــة ذات الأبــ وريا العباء ـراج العــراق، تطــور شــكل المئذنــة لأول مــرة شـكل يجمـع في ون طەك اىــن ع 9 حام الاثنــين، ثــم تطــور تدريجيــاً نحــو أشــكال دائريــة وثمانيــة ومخروطية جديدة، إلخ.

الجماعــات ارت اخت الأولان، فى ان المغ J) الدائــرى، ﻜﻼ وطرابل الخ شـ جنـوب ين υ توذ U ـارة الدينيــة للإباضي الهرم الشــكل العم الـ أصبــح الفانـ ين يز زاب، فى ى الجزائــر. جنـوب

إنـه نـوع غـير مسـتخدم عـلى نطـاق واسـع بـين أشـكال المـآذن في التاريـخ المعمـاري للإسـلام<sup>00</sup>. مما استخلصناه على ما يبدو من المصادر الأيقونية والتاريخية، فإن هذا النموذج الخاص في واحـة دومـة الجنـدل (مدينـة أدوماتـو القديمـة) في محافظـة الجـوف شـمال غـرب موجــود الجزيـرة العربيـة. هـى مئذنـة حجريـة وهرميـة الشـكل أقيمـت في المسـجد الـذي بنـاه شـبه القــدس. ومــع عمريــن الخطــاب في القــرن الســابع الميــلادي في طريقــه إلى ذلـك، الخليفة إن النسخة الحالية مـن المسـجد (الـتى أصبحـت الآن في حالـة خـراب) تُنسـب إلى الخليفـة ىْقــال الأمـوي عمريـن عبـد العزيـز<sup>31</sup> ، ويقـال إن مئذنتـه أحـدث. كمـا أن هـذ الطـراز مـن المـآذن موجـود وفی مالی الصحــراء الكــبرى (في النيجــر في مسـاجد أغاديــز<sup>32</sup> و دوســو<sup>33</sup>)، جنــوب إفر يقبا في غــاو و تومبوكتــو)، وفي واحــة ســيوة الأمازيغيــة جنــوب شرق مــصر (بجــوار الم (في في أغورمـى في المعبـد القديـم لأوراكل آمـون). كمـا يوجـد في نسـخة نـادرة في واحــة الموجــود مدمـر الآن<sup>34</sup>.تشــرتك هــذه المــآذن الهرميــة ين جنــوب شرق المغــرب، في مســجد في نـسراط طبيعـة الوَسَـط، غالبـا توجـد في واحـة و بيئـة صحراويـة. وغالبـا مـا تقـع في قلـب شـبكة التجـارة الصحراويـة (طـرق الذهـب والملـح) في حالـة مـآذن الصحـراء المغاربيـة والإفريقيـة السـاحلية، و في مفترق الطـرق القديمـة الـتى تربـط بـلاد مـا بـين النهريـن و شـبه الجزيـرة العربيـة مـن الـشرق إلى الغـرب و تربـط جنـوب الجزيـرة العربيـة بسـوريا في الشـمال، ممـا يعـزز فرضيـة تأثـير التجـارة على تداول الفن والعمارة.

مـن الناحيـة الفنيـة، يكـون هـذا الشـكل مناسـبًا لتقليـل تأثـير الريـاح عـلى البنايـة. يـوصى بالشـكل الديناميـكي الهـوائي لاحتـواء حركـة الريـاح وتأثـير الـوزن المناسـب للحمـل الـرأسي. يـؤدي توسـيع الفاعـدة إلى زيـادة تحمـل ضغـط وثقـل الجوانـب ويقلـل التخفيـض التدريجـي لعـرض القسـم العلـوي مـن تأثـير الريـاح لمقاومـة سـطح الـضرب.

نحـن نتحـدث هنـا عـن المئذنـة المكونـة مـن قطعـة واحـدة والـتي ترتفـع مـع انخفـاض تدريجـي لعرضهـا لتنتهـي في شـكل هرمـي، بفـارق بسـيط مـع الأشـكال الهرميـة المكونـة مـن عـدة كتـل

30 ريتشارد ج. جوتهيل، «أصل وتاريخ المئذنة»، في مجلة الجمعية الشرقية الأمريكية، المجلد 30، رقم 2 (مارس، 1910)، ص. 132/154.

إرق. بابلو ألفاريز فونيس، انعكاسات على الكلاسيكية المعاصرة، مقالة في نشرة رقمية: -http://otraarquitectu raesposible.blogspot.ca/2011/03/typologies-in-islamic-architecture-i.html

31 لا توجد تفاصيل كافية، باستثناء المؤشرات الواردة في بعض المراجع، بما في ذلك تلك المتعلقة بمشاريع التنقيب عن الآثار

راجع لهذا الغرض:

«مسجد عمر بن الخطاب في دومة الجندل (القرن السابع)» مقال نشرته هيئة تحرير صحيفة ض&M ، جريدة المساجد في فرنسا، متاج على الإنترنت، . http://www.desdomesetdesminarets.fr/2018/01/01/la-mosquee-omar /ibn-al-khattab-de-dumat-al-djandal-viie-siecle/

راجع أيضًا، «فتوحات خالد ابن الوليد المخزومي في العراق للطبري » مقال نشر في موقع: التاريخ الإسلامي، 1 تشرين الأول 2014 ، متاج على الإنترنت، على الرابط: //https://histoireislamique.wordpress.com/2014/10/01 conquete-de-khalid-ibn-al-walid-al-makhzumi-en-iraq-par-al-tabari/la-vielle-ville-antique-akka-/dienne-de-adumato-dumat-al-djandal-ou-dumat-al-jundal-en-arabie-ou-le-califat-rashidun-la-pri

32 في أغاديز، تم بناء المسجد في منتصف القرن السادس عشر حسب الرواية، على يد زكريا بن عبد الله ، وهو وَرِعُ أصله من غدامس في فزان، والذي جاء إلى المنطقة حوالي عام 1530. أعيد بناء المئذنة حوالي عام 1844 أو 1847. وارتفاعها 22 مترًا، ومبنيَّة بالتربة الخام و لها نفس خصائص النوع السوداني.

باتريس كريسير وسوزان بيرنوس، «جامع أغاديز الكبير»، في مجلة الدراسات البفريقية، 1984، المجلد 54، الملزمة 1. ص. 5 الى 40 ؛ عبر الإنترنت: https://www.persee.fr/doc/jafr\_0399-0346\_1984\_num\_54\_12052

33 مسجد حديث بني بالطين حسب الملاحظة التي أبديناها خلال زيارتنا عام 2004 ؛ ولكن تم تجديده مؤخرًا مع الحفاظ على نفس الشكل. يجب أن يكون بالتأكيد من فترة متأخرة، مثل مدينة دوسو

34 موريس دي للفوس، ينسب إلى المهندس المعماري والشاعر الساحلي، بناء مسجد جديد في غاو بمئذنة هرمية عام 1325، بأمر من الملك، وقد تكون أول نموذج سوداني للمئذنة، وفعل الشيء نفسه في مدينة تومبوكتو. موريس ديللفوس، فنون أفريقيا السوداء، باركستون الدولية، 2015، 441 ص.

وجون آرتشر ، المساجد: ألبوم صور على الإنترنت -http://dcl.dash.umn.edu/highlights/exhibits/show/mali mosques/title/minarets

متراكبة وأقسام غير متساوية.

مـن ناحيـة أخـرى تتمـيز هـذه عـن المـآذن الإباضيـة في طرابلـس وجربـة والـتي تتكـون عمومًـا مـن بـرج منخفـض مربـع بـدرج خارجـي ينتهـي بفانـوس مخروطـي الشـكل. وقـد يكـون هـذا الشـكل الأخـير أكـثر تأثـيرا<sup>35</sup> في واحـات وادي ريـغ في جنـوب سرُق الجزائـر وهـي منطقـة إباضيـة سـابقاً، وفي بعـض المسـاجد في إفريقيـا جنـوب الصحـراء.<sup>36</sup>

يسـبب غيـاب التأريـخ وأي بصمـة مكتوبـة في أعمـال العمـارة العاميـة يصعـب ضبـط أعمارهـا ويتـم الاعتمـاد عـلى مصـادر شـفوية، المصـادر الإباضيـة الرئيسـية، أي كتـب السِـيَر الشـهيرة ينقصهـا وصـف الأماكـن. وحـتى علـم الاتـار يفتقـر إلى المعلومـات فيمـا يتعلـق بمـدن العصـور الوسـطى المنقرضـة مثـل سـدرانه وأوداغوسـت وتادمكـة وغـاو أو قاوقـاو، إلـخ.

مـن وجهـة نظـر العمـر، تعـود مئذنـة سـيوة إلى الحِقْبَـة الـتي تلـت أسـلمة المنطقـة، و قـد تكـون حديثـة البنـاء، بالنظـر إلى الـزلازل الـتي تـم الإبـلاغ عنهـا عـلى الأقـل في القـرن التاسـع عـشر، والأمطـار الغزيـرة لعـام 1926 الـتي هـزت المنطقـة.

فيمـا يتعلـق بمئذنـة واحـة مدينـة نــسراط في جنــوب المغــرب والــتي تقــع بالتأكيـد عــل الطــرق العابـرة للصحــراء، لا شيء يدعــم تاريـخ المسـجد القديـم، الــذي أصبـح الآن في حالـة خــراب.

مئذنـة واحـة مدينـة دومـة الجنـدل والـتي أصبـح الكثـير منهـا الآن في حالـة خـراب، موجـودة حاليًـا في موقـع أثـري في انتظـار الاستكشـاف، ولكـن يعتقـد أن المئذنـة بُنيـت بعـد المسـجد.

مآذن مزاب قديمة جـدا. يعـود تاريـخ أولاهـا إلى بدايـة القـرن الحـادي عـشر: مئذنـة العطـف القديمـة ومئذنـة مدينـة بنـورة القديمـة، الـتي تـم تجديدهـا مؤخـرًا، والمئذنـة القديمـة لمسـجد غردايـة الكبـير وهـي قليلـة الارتفـاع: حـوالي سـت أمتـار، بينمـا أحدثهـا أعـلى (ثـلاث وعـشرون مـتراً في غردايـة)<sup>37</sup> ويبـدو هـذا النمـوذج أيضًـا في مـزاب أكـث رسـوخًا. توجـد أيضًـا في عمـارة الدفـاع، المسـتخدمة عـلى نطـاق واسـع في مـزاب، والـتي هـي في شـكل مـآذن مقطوعـة مـن الجـزء العلـوي منهـا.

في إفريقيا السودانية، باستثناء مآذن إقليـم الفـولاني المتأثـرة بمئذنـة الـدرج الخارجـي الشـائعة في جربـة، الـتي أشـار إليهـا المـوُرخ شـاخت<sup>36</sup>، فـإن معظـم المـآذن الواقعـة شـمال حـوض النيجـر (تومبوكتـو، وجنـه، وأغاديـز، ومـا إلى ذلـك)، هرميـة الشـكل عـلى غـرار مـزاب و قـد يكـون ذلـك تحـت تأثـير التجـار والعلمـاء الإباضيـين الذيـن سـعوا كثـيرا في نـشر الإسـلام في إفريقيـا السـاحلية المسـماة بـلاد السـودان سـابقا كمـا نجحـوا أسـلمة بعـض الملـوك وقسـم مـن السـكان وخاصـة التجـار و ذلـك بدايـة مـن القـرن العـاشر.

<sup>35 🦷</sup> بدون مزيد من التفاصيل، باستثناء الصور القليلة التي نشرها مدونو السفر، راجع لهذا الغرض:

محمد ف. راضي ، معبد أوراكل آمون ، ألبوم صور، -https://www.trover.com/d/1HRdP-temple-of-the-oracle of-amun-siwa-oasis-egypt

<sup>«</sup>معبد أوراكل (معبد آمون) بواحة سيوة في مصر» في دليل سياحي. /http://egytour1.blogspot.ca/2012/03 le-temple-de-loracle-temple-damon.html

معبد آمون، واحة سيوة ، مصر، تم نشره في 8 مارس 2015 في الموقع .http://makemytripvisit.blogspot ca/2015/03/temple-of-amun-siwa-oasis-egypt.html

<sup>36</sup> بدون مزيد من التفاصيل، باستثناء الصور القليلة التي نشرها مدونو السفر، راجع: روجي ميمو، التراث المعماري لجنوب المغرب، نسراط. عبر الإنترنت: http://www.rogermimo.com/fr.in22-Nesrat.htm

<sup>37</sup> فيرجيني بريفوست، «المساجد الإباضية في المغرب العربي»، مجلة العالم الإسلامي والبحر الأبيض المتوسط عدد 125 | يوليو 2009 ، نُشر في 02 يوليو 2012 في الموقع /http://journals.openedition.org remmm/6253

ومع ذلك ، يذكر بيار بينتا، في كتابه في الصفحة 191، مئذنة هرمية في جادو قد يكون تم بناؤها حوالي القرن الثالث عشر. راجع بيار بينتا ، ليبيا: من المدن القديمة إلى واحات الصحراء ، جنيف ، طبعات أوليزان ، 2007، 301 ص.

<sup>38</sup> الجامع الكبير في طولقة، الصورة محملة في أكتوبر 2016؛ متوفر في: http://alger-roi.fr/Alger/tolga/pages/4\_tolga\_grande\_mosquee.htm

مــآذن النيجـر عـلى وجـه الخصـوص (أغاديـز ودوسـو) مطابقـة لمــآذن مـزاب<sup>«</sup>. يعــود تاريـخ مئذنــة أغاديـز إلى القــرن الســادس عــشر<sup>40</sup> ومسـاجد مــإلى وغــاو و تومبوكتــو، يعــود تاريخهـا أيضًــا إلى حِقْبَــة أســلمة إفريقيـا وتأسـيس الممالــك الأولى. تعــود مئذنـة دوســو إلى الفـترة الـتي تلــت تأسـيس مدينــة دوســو، أي بعــد القــرن السـابع عــشر<sup>41</sup>.

من وجهة نظر البناء، فإن مباني مزاب مبنية من الحجر الجيري المتكتل، المركب بالتيمشنت والمغطى بالجير، بينما بنيت مئذنة دومة الجندل بالحجر<sup>4</sup>، أما مئذنة سيوة فقد بنيت بالحجر المتكتل وبنيت في نسراط بالطوب، مآذن مالي والنيجر مبنية من الطين المقوى بإطار من عوارض خشبية تبرز وتثقب الجدران الخارجية، لتكون بمنزلة سقالات دائمة للصيانة ضد تآكل المطر، تُجمع كويرات من الطين الخام الممزوجة بالقش، وتجفف في الشمس في طبقات، لتشكيل الجدران، ثم تُغطى بطبقة من الطين الطارَج المغطاة بالزيت لمقاومة المطر<sup>43</sup>.

مـن حيـث الزخرفـة، تتمـيز زخرفـة مـآذن مـزاب بأربعـة أصابـع في أعـلى المئذنـة مرفوعـة نحـو السـماء، مطابقـة للزخـارف الموجـودة في بعـض مقامـات العلمـاء المتمـيزة. تتمـيز واجهـات أغاديـز وجـاو و تومبوكتـو بالقضبـان الخشـبية الموضوعـة في صفـوف عـلى الأسـطح الخارجيـة لتدعيـم الهيـكل الهـش فعـلًا ولتسـهيل صيانـة الواجهـات الخارجيـة، كمـا تتمـيز واجهـات مـآذن مالي بالكـوة المخروطيـة الـتي تعلوهـا. مـن ناحيـة أخـرى، تحتـوي جميعهـا عـلى فتحـات مثقوبـة في واجهـات المئذنـة الأربـع. مـن الـضروري أيضًـا التأكيـد عـلى الوظيفـة الدينيـة والعسكرية المزدوجـة للمـآذن في جميـع هـذه المناطـق.

يتمـيز النــوع الهرمـي الموجــود في نــسراط في جنــوب شرق المغــرب ودومـة الجنــدل بتــاج عـلى الواجهــة في أعـلى كل مسـتوى.من خــلال متانــة البنـاء، تكــون مــآذن مــزاب هــي الــتي تــم الحفــاظ عليهـا الى اليــوم، نظــرًا لطبيعــة موادهـا وقلــة حــالات الدمـار.

### خلاصة

فهل هـذا يسـمح لنـا بالمـضي قدمًا في تأكيـد فرضيـة أن انتشـار هـذا الشـكل في إفريقيـا مـن تأثـير الإباضيـة المزاييـين؟ وهـذا مـن شـأنه أن يـرق إلى تقديـر مسـاهمة الشـبكات التجاريـة الـتي ازدهـرت في بـلاد الإسـلام خاصـة في العصـور الوسـطى في نـشر وتنقـل العمـارة و الفنـون إضافـةً إلى الدعـوة الدينيـة ونـشر الثقافـة والعلـوم. ومـن شـأن هـذا البحـث كذلـك تقديـر الـدور الـذي لعبـه التجـار والدعـاة الذيـن اسـتخدموا شـبكات التجـارة عـبر الصحـراء الشـهيرة في نـشر

ومـع ذلـك، فـإن هــذا المقـال يمثـل لفتـة في منظـور البحـث حـول التأثـيرات الفنيـة المحتملـة

<sup>39 👘</sup> راجع جوزيف شاخت، المرجع السابق. وفيرجيني بريفوست (2009)، ص 116 / 118

<sup>40</sup> روجيه ميمو، التراث المعماري لجنوب المغرب، نسراط. في الموقع:

http://www.rogermimo.com/fr.in22-Nesrat.htm

جيفري كينغ، «مسجد منسوب إلى عمر بن الخطاب في دومة الجندل بالجوف، المملكة العربية السعودية»، مجلة الجمعية الملكية الآسيوية لبريطانيا العظمى وأيرلندا، العدد 2 (1978)، ص. 109 ء 123، الناشر: مطبعة جامعة كامبريدچ، https://www.jstor.org/stable/25210953

غيوم شارلو وغومولو لوريتا، دومة الجندل تحويل أماكن العبادة والتغيرات الأثرية المرتبطة بقدوم الإسلام، جامعة لورينتال في نابولي، http://www.labex-resmed.fr/dumat-al-jandal-al-jawf-arabie

<sup>41</sup> ديوان حماية التراث بمزاب، الموقع الرسمي عبر الإنترنت :\_http://www.opvm.dz/10\_Articles/15\_Le secteur\_sauvegardé/83\_Ksar\_de\_GHARDAÏA/92\_La\_grande\_mosquée\_de\_Ghardaïa/d

<sup>42</sup> جوزيف شاخت، المرجع السابق، ص 19 / 20

<sup>43</sup> فيرجينى بريفوست (2003)، المرجع السابق، ص. 114 / 119

للشبكات التجارية في العصور الوسطى، وتاريخ العمارة الشعبية الـتي ظلـت مهمشة مـن تاريـخ العمـارة الرسـمية. يقـدم المقـال لمحـة إلى مـا تفتحـه هـذه الرؤيـة في إثـراء البحـث التاريخـي للفـن والعمـارة، خاصـة وأن التجـارة وشـبكاتها احتلـت في تاريـخ العصـور الوسـطى في بـلاد الإسـلام مركـزا قويـا، فقـد تغلغلـت في جميـع قطاعـات الحيـاة الاجتماعيـة والاقتصاديـة وبالتأكيـد الفنيـة أيضًا. وقـد يكـون أفيـد توسـيع دائـرة البحـث إلى الشـبكات التجاريـة الأخـرى كمسـالك الحريـر و التوابـل للتنقيـب عـن دورهـا في تاريـخ العمـارة الإسـلامية.

# لفتة الى الرهانات الحالية وجدوى البحث عن حلول لرفع التحديات

بعد ما كانت تقتصر وظيفتها على رفع الآذان جاءت تكنولوجيات إخراج الصوت كي تغطي هـذا الـدور بأشـكال أخـرى خـارج المأذنـة، فهـل بذلـك نتخـلى عـن المأذنـة أم بقيـت لهـا وظيفـة تمنح مشروعيـة للحفـاظ عليهـا؟ طبعـا مـع الزمـن اكتسـبت طابعـا آخـر وقيمـة أخـرى وهـي كمعلـم معماري تألـق المعماريـون عـبر الزمـن في هندسـة وتصميـم أشـكاله، فـلا يـكاد ينفصـل عـن المـشروع المعماري العـام. ومـن ناحيـة أخـرى انتهـى الزمـن بالمـآذن الى نحـت صورتهـا في ذاكـرة المـكان وفي مخيلـة المسـلم فـلا نـكاد نكتمـل صورة المسـجد الا بالمئذنـة فهـي تلعـب دورا اساسـيا ليـس فقـط كمعلـم معماري لتبيـان مـكان المسجد بـل كذلـك كمعلـم كامـل الحضـور في إدراك المسلم لمجالـه.

وظهـرت مؤخـرا اشـكالية المـآذن وخاصة في الغـرب حيـث يـرى فيهـا السـكان رمـزا للسـلطة الدينيـة والسياسـية للمسـجد وهـذا مـا يتخـوف منـه الغـرب عـلى وقـع بـروز المجموعـات المتطرفـة في بلدانهـا. ولا زالـت تتـير جـدلا كبـيرا وقلقـا كبـيرا جعـل السـكان كمـا في سـويسرا مثـلا يصوتـون ضـد المـآذن في بلدانهـم. وفي هـذا السياق مـا الـذي يمكـن فعلـه للحـل محـل الرمزيـة الـتي تشـغلها المأذنـة لتعويضهـا؟ وعـلى وقـع الايكولوجيـة والبيئـة مـا لـذي يمكـن اسـتحدائه للمسـاهمة في ترقيـة البيئـة ؟ في هـذا السـياق تـبرز للوجـود محـاولات تسـتدعي المتابعـة كمـشروع توربينـات الريـاح فـوق المآذن، مثـلا. وقـد يكـون مجـدي دراسـة جـدوى التغطيـة النباتيـة لواجهـات المـآذن، الـخ.

وعـلى وقـع نقـص العقـار والحفـاظ عـلى إشـغاله بمـا يحافـظ عـلى البيئـة ، كيـف يمكـن توظيـف المـآذن وتوسـيع وظائفهـا وفـق نظـرة اسـتدامة وعقلنـة اسـتغلال المجـال؟ وهـل يمكـن ادمـاج بعـض الوظائـف الملائمـة كالـتى تتصـل بالثقافـة والمكتبـات والمتاحـف والتكويـن، الـخ؟

تلكم جملة من التساؤلات على وقع التحولات تحتاج الى تفكير جدي لإيجاد حلول مناسبة.





#### Figure 1.

Les deux minarets de la grande mosquée de Ghardaïa, M'zab, XIe et XVIe siècle.

© auteur 2018.

The two minarets of the great mosque of Ghardaïa, M'zab, 11th and 16th century.

مئذنتا جامع غرداية الكبير مزاب ، القرنين الحادي عشر والسادس عشر.



#### Figure 2

L'ancien minaret de Bounoura, M'zab, Xe siècle, après sa rénovation. © auteur 2018.

The old minaret of Bounoura, M'zab, 10th century, after its renovation.

مئذنة بونورة القديمة مزاب ، القرن العاشر بعد تجديدها.



#### Figure 3

Le minaret de la mosquée d'en haut- El-Atteuf, M'zab, XIe siècle. © auteur 1990. The minaret of the upper El-Atteuf mosque, M'zab, 11th century.

مئذنة جامع العطف العلوي مزاب ، القرن الحادي عشر.



#### Figure 4

Minaret de la grande mosquée de Guerrara, XVIIe siècle (1670 p. 38 Motylinski).

Photo 2009 ©Blog de Mzab-Guerrara. Minaret of the Great Mosque of Guerrara, 17th century (1670).

مئذنة الجامع الكبير في القرارة ، القرن السابع عشر (1670).



#### Figure 5

Tour-bordj à El-Atteuf, M'zab, XIe siècle, après sa rénovation

© auteur 2018.

Bordj in El-Atteuf, M'zab, 11th century, after its renovation.

برج في العطف مزاب، القرن الحادي عشر، بعد تجديده



#### Figure 6

Minaret de la grande mosquée d'Agadez, Niger, XVIe siècle. Photo © 2018 www.traveladventures. org

Minaret of the great mosque of Agadez, Niger, 16th century.

> مئذنة مسجد أغاديز الكبير النيجر القرن السادس عشر.



#### Figure 10

Minaret de la mosquée de Nesrat, sudouest marocain, XVIe siècle. Photo 2014 © Roger Mimó.

Minaret of the mosque of Nesrat, southwestern Morocco, 16th century.

مئذنة مسجد نسراط جنوب غرب المغرب القرن السادس عشر.



#### Figure 11

Minaret de la grande mosquée d'Okba, à Kairouan, Tunisie. Le plus ancien conservé au Maghreb, daterait du début du IXe siècle.

Photo © Qantara 2008.

Minaret of the Okba's Great Mosque, in Kairouan, Tunisia. The oldest preserved in the Maghreb, dates from the beginning of the 9th century.

مئذنة الجامع الكبير بالعقبة بالقيروان بتونس. أقدم ما تم حفظه في المغرب العربي يعود إلى بداية القرن التاسع.



Figure 12 Minaret de la mosquée de Tombouctou, Mali, XIVe siècle. Photo Ranveig © 2018 Kashgar.

Minaret of the mosque of Timbuktu, Mali, 14th century.

> مئذنة مسجد تومبوكتو، مالي القرن الرابع عشر



Figure 13 Minaret de la mosquée de Tolga , sudest algérien. Photo ancienne prise en 1926.

Minaret of the Tolga mosque, southeastern Algeria.

مئذنة مسجد طولقة جنوب شرق الجزائر.



Figure 14 Minaret de la mosquée de Talakin Ghizen, Djerba, Tunisie. Photo Virginie Prevost.

Minaret of the Talakin Ghizen Mosque, Djerba, Tunisia.

مئذنة مسجد تالكين غيزن، جربة، تونس.



**Figure 15** Minaret de la mosquée Tajdit Djerba, Tunisie. Photo Virginie Prevost.

Minaret of the Tajdit Djerba mosque, Tunisia.

مئذنة مسجد تاجديت جربة تونس.

BATTESTI Vincent, « De Siwa au Caire, la fabrique du patrimoine se nourrit du désir des autres», Égypte/ Monde Arabe, CEDEJ, 2009, 3e série, 2009, Pratiques du patrimoine en Égypte et au Soudan (5-6), pp.69-101. (halshs-00350121), accessible en ligne au: https://hal. archives-ouvertes.fr/halshs-00350121

BATTESTI Vincent, «Les possibilités d'une île, Insularités oasiennes au Sahara et genèse des oasis», Gaëlle Tallet; Thierry Sauzeau. Mer et désert de l'Antiquité à nos jours, Approches croisées, Presses universitaires de Rennes, pp.105-144, 2018, Histoire, 978-2-7535-7434-2. http:// www.pur-editions.fr/detail.php?idOuv=4666. (hal-01154828v4)

BELHACHEMI Faouzia, « Nouvelle interprétation du processus de peuplement dans le massif du Hoggar à partir des géographes arabes» in Revue de géographie alpine, tome 79, n°1, 1991. pp. 142-166; doi : https://doi. org/10.3406/rga.1991.3593 https://www.persee.fr/doc/ rga\_0035-1121\_1991\_num\_79\_1\_3593

Histoire générale de l'Afrique: L'Afrique du VIIe au XIe siècle. III, publié par M. El Fasi

BENYOUCEF Brahim, Le M'zab : parcours millénaire, Alpha, Alger, 2010, 345 p.

BENYOUCEF Brahim, Introduction à l'histoire de l'architecture islamique, Alger, OPU, 1995

BLANCHET Paul, «L'oasis et le pays de Ouargla», in Annales de Géographie, t. 9, n°44, 1900. pp. 141-158; doi : https://doi.org/10.3406/geo.1900.6212, accessible au : https://www.persee.fr/doc/geo\_0003-4010\_1900\_ num\_9\_44\_6212

BOTTE Roger, «Les réseaux transsahariens de la traite de l'or et des esclaves au haut Moyen Âge: VIII<sup>e</sup>-XI<sup>e</sup> siècle», L'Année du Maghreb[En ligne], VIII 2011, mis en ligne le 01 janvier 2013, consulté le 06 juillet 2019. URL: http:// journals.openedition.org/anneemaghreb/1106; DOI: 10.4000/anneemaghreb.1106

https://journals.openedition.org/ anneemaghreb/1106#ftn10

CHARLOUX Guillaume et ROMOLO Loreto, «Dûmât al-Jandal - Transformations des lieux de culte et mutations archéologiques liées à l'arrivée de l'Islam», Le Labex RESMED «Religions et sociétés en Méditerranée», http:// www.labex-resmed.fr/dumat-al-jandal-al-jawf-arabie

CHOPLIN Armelle et PIEZ Olivier, «Un Sahara, des Sahara-s. Lumières sur un espace déclaré «zone grise»», in Géoconfluences, 2017, accessible en ligne au : http://geoconfluences.ens-lyon.fr/actualites/eclairage/un-sahara-des-sahara-s

CRESSIER Patrice et BERNUS Suzanne, «La grande mosquée d'Agadez », dans Journal des Africanistes, 1984, tome 54, fascicule 1, p. 5-40, en ligne: https://www. persee.fr/doc/jafr\_0399-0346\_1984\_num\_54\_1\_2052

CUPERLY Pierre, «La cité ibadite : urbanisme et vie sociale au XIe siècle. D'après un document inédit : le kitab, talkhisu al-qisma-h et le kitab 'usul al-'aradin d'Abu al-Abas Ahmad», Awal, Cahiers d'études berbères, n° 3, (1987), p. 89-114.

DELAFOSSE Maurice, Les arts de l'Afrique noire, Parkstone International, 2015, 441 p.

DONNADIEU C. et P. et DIDILION M. et J., Habiter le désert: les maisons Mozabites, Mardaga, Bruxelles, 1977, 254 p.

El-Bakri, Description de l'Afrique septentrionale, traduction Mac Guckin De Slane, Imprimerie impériale, Paris, 1859, 432 p.

El-Bakri, Récits de voyages, trad. De Slane, Jourdan, Alger, 1911.

El-IDRISSI Abu Abdallah Muhammad ibn Muhammad ibn Abdallah ibn Idriss al-Qurtubi al-Hassani, Nouzhat al mouchtaq fi-ikhtiraq al-afaq, traduction et commentaires de Amédée Jaubert, tome premier, Imprimerie royale, Paris, 1837-1839.

EMERIT Marcel, «Les liaisons terrestres entre le Soudan et l'Afrique du Nord au XVIIIe et début XIXe siècles», dans travaux de l'Institut de recherches sahariennes, 11, Alger, Imprimerie de Imbert, 1954. p.29-47.

FIERRO Alfred, «AWDOUGOST ou AOUDAGHOST», in Universalis.fr, accessible en ligne au https://www. universalis.fr/encyclopedie/awdougost-aoudaghost/

GARDET Louis, La cité musulmane, J. Vrin, Paris, 1954, 405 p.

GOLVIN Lucien, Essai sur l'architecture religieuse musulmane, Klincksieck, Paris, 1970-1974, 3 volumes.

LEWICKI Tadeusz. «L'État nord-africain de Tāhert et ses relations avec le Soudan occidental à la fin du VIIIe et au IXe siècle» In Cahiers d'études africaines, vol. 2, n°8, 1962. pp. 513-535; doi : https://doi.org/10.3406/ cea.1962.3255 https://www.persea.fr/doc/cea\_0008-0055\_1962\_num\_2\_8\_3255

LUGAN BERNARD, Atlas historique de l'Afrique des origine à nos jours, éd. du Rocher, 2001

MATTINGLY David J., STERRY Martin J. & EDWARDS David N. (2015), "The origins and development of Zuwila, Libyan Sahara : an archaeological and historical overview of an ancient oasis town and caravan centre, Azania", Archaeological Research in Africa, 50:1, 27-75, DOI: 10.1080/0067270X.2014.980126, accessible en ligne au : https://doi.org/10.1080/0067270X.2014.980126

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/006727 0X.2014.980126

MERCIER Marcel, La civilisation urbaine du M'zab, Alger, imprimerie administrative et commerciale, Emile Pfister, 1922, 269 p.

NIXON Sam, "Tadmekka. Archéologie d'une ville caravanière des premiers temps du commerce transsaharien », Afriques [En ligne], 04 l 2013, consulté le 14 Juillet 2019. URL : http://journals.openedition.org/ afriques/1237,

DOI: 10.4000/afriques.1237https://journals.openedition. org/afriques/1237?lang=en

PREVOST Virginie, «Les mosquées ibadites du Maghreb», Revue des mondes musulmans et de la Méditerranée [En ligne], 125 l juillet 2009, mis en ligne le 02 juillet 2012, consulté le 08 juillet 2019. URL: http://journals. openedition.org/remmm/6253

SCHIRMER Henri, Le Sahara, Paris, Hachette, 1893, 440 p.

SOLEILLET Paul, L'Afrique occidentale: Algérie, Mzab, Tidikelt, Avignon, Imprimerie F. Seguin Aîné, 1877

THIRY Jacques, «Le Sahara libyen dans l'Afrique du nord médiévale», Peeters publishers, https://books.google. com.vc/books?id=qy4PBt7m3uAC&printsec=copyright#v= onepage&q&f=false

VERLET Martin, Le royaume du Kanem, in Universalis.fr, accessible en ligne au

https://www.universalis.fr/encyclopedie/bornou/1-leroyaume-du-kanem/

VOGUET Élise, «Tlemcen-Touat-Tombouctou : Un réseau transsaharien de diffusion du mālikisme

(fin viii/xive-xi/xviie siècle)», accessible en ligne au http://touat.fr/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/16-Voguet-Remmm-141.pdf


# استراتيجية السرد في عمارة المساجد المعاصرة – مابين النظرية والتطبيق

عباس علي حمزة الرويعي شمائل محمد وجيه الدباغ زينب حسين رؤؤف الجامعة التكنولوجية - بغداد

# المستخلص

تعد العمارة نتاجاً حضارياً يعبر عن الفكر والمعتقدات، وعن الإنسان ومجتمعه وحضارته، وتسرد العمارة كل ذلك، فهي تسرد حكاية بنائها، ومحتواها التاريخي والروحي، ضمنا" لتكشف عـن نفسها في صورة معمارية بلغة تشكيلية مليئة بالدلالات والرموز، إن التوجه لدراسة السرد كاستراتيجية يتوافق مع توجهات العمارة المعاصرة الداعية إلى الانفتاح على مختلف الحقول المعرفية، ومنها: الحقول الأدبية (الروائية والقصصية)، بهدف توسيع أساليب التشكيل المعماري باستثمار طاقات تلك الحقول وتوظيفها في العمارة.

يستهدف البحث الحالي دراسة طبيعة العلاقة لإمكانات السرد في تمثيل الرؤيا المتبناة من قبل المصمم وتجسيد الفكرة عبر مجموعة إحالات وانتقالات فكرية، يتم التقاطها من قبل المتلقي، تحاكي منظومة القيم العقائدية والمجتمعية في ذهنه وتحيله باتجاه تجربة غامرة تؤثر في طبيعة انغماره الروحي ضمن الفضاء الداخلي للمسجد ، وبهذا فان البحث يسعى لحل المشكلة البحثية التي تتعلق بالكشف عن طبيعة العلاقة بين الظاهرتين (السرد – التشكيل المعماري) في سياق ابنية المساجد المعاصرة لغياب وقصور المعرفة حول هذا التأثير والعلاقة بين الظاهرتين ، عبر تحليل عينة معمارية لمسجد مصمم تبنى السرد كاستراتيجية انتاج تصميمية بهدف توضيح إمكانات هذه الاستراتيجية .

الكلمات المفتاحية: (المساجد - العمارة الإسلامية - السردية – استراتيجية)

### Abstract

Architecture is a product of a civilization that expresses thoughts and beliefs, and about man, his society, and his civilization. Architecture narrates all of this, as it narrates the story of its construction and its historical and spiritual content implicitly "to reveal itself in an architectural form in a formative language full of connotations and symbols.

The tendency to study narrative as a strategy corresponds to the trends of contemporary architecture calling for openness to various fields of knowledge, including literary fields (novel and narrative), in order to expand the methods of architectural formation by investing the energies of those fields and employing them in architecture.

The current research aims to study the nature of the relationship to the possibilities of narration in representing the vision adopted by the designer and embodying the idea through a group of referrals and intellectual transitions that are captured by the recipient that simulates the system of ideological and societal values in his mind and refers him towards an immersive experience that affects the nature of his spiritual immersion within the inner space of the mosque. The research seeks to solve the research problem related to revealing the nature of the relationship between the two phenomena (narration - architectural formation) in the context of contemporary mosque buildings due to the absence and lack of knowledge about this effect and the relationship between the two phenomena, by analyzing an architectural sample of a contemporary mosque that adopted the narrative as a design production mechanism, to illustrate the potential of this strategy

Keywords: (mosques - Islamic architecture - narrative - strategy)

### المقدمة

ان العصارة الإسلامية كبنية شاملة تضم منظومات ترتبط بالمستوين الشكلي والمعنوي. وتتراوح جوانب المستوى الشكلي بين ثلاثة مستويات. بدءاً بعالـم الفكـر الـذي يمثلـه النمـط او البنيـة، ويتسم بكونـه ذو طابـع دينامي متـأتي عـن ارتباطـه بالجوانـب الثقافيـة والاجتماعيـة الـتي يمثلهـا في حالـة النمـط. بينمـا قـد تكـون ماهيـة البنيـة ذات الخاصيـة التوليديـة هـي المسـؤولة عـن اكسابها السـمة الديناميـة، في حـين تتعلـق مقومـات التشكيل الفيزيـائي بمجموعـة مقومـات تشـمل «الإمكانيـات التكنولوجيـة بمـا تشـمله مـن مـواد بنائيـة او طـرق انشـائية ، ومقومـات حضاريـة وطبيعيـة أمـا مـا يتعلـق بلمستوى المعنـوي بالفضاء وكل مـا مـن شأنه تعزيـز التواصـل والتأثـير ضمنـه ، فسـيتناول البحـث هـذا الجانـب المعـرفي ويـدرس إمكانيـة توظيف اسـتراتيجية الـسرد بتشكيل طبيعـة العلاقـة بـين النـص المعمـاري الحامـل لمنظومـة الـدلالات، والبعـد الوجـداني والذهـني للمتلقـي في عمـارة أبنيـة المساجد كنمـط مـن أنمـاط العمـارة الإسـلامية، واستكشـاف صحـة الفرضيـة الاتيـة : ( يمكـن توظيف الـسرد كإسـتراتيجية انتـاج وتشكيل النموـ المعمـاري الاهـماري (أبنيـة المـاح من مـواد بنائيـة المسـرة ويـدرس إمكانيـة توظيف اسـتراتيجية واستكشـاف صحـة الفرضيـة الاتيـة : ( يمكـن توظيف الـسرد كإسـتراتيجية انتـاج وتشكيل النـص المعمـاري الإسـلامي (أبنيـة المساجد نموذجـا ) مـن خـلال تجسـير العلاقـة بـين المصـلي وينيـة المعـروات الشكلية المعتمـدة سرديـا مـن قبـل المصـمـر ) .

### المكونات الأساسية للعمارة المسجدية The basic components of mosque architecture

تـكاد معظـم المعـارف الـتي اختصـت بعمـارة المسـاجد تطـرح تصوراتهـا وتصنيفاتهـا لمكونـات وأجـزاء المسـاجد المتعلقـة بالبعـد الشـكلي مـن خـلال علاقتهـا بمجموعـة مـن العنـاص الأساسـية. اظهـرت هـذه المعـارف تباينـاً في تحديـد ماهيـة العنـاصر الأساسـية وبمـا يؤكـد مرونـة تصاميمهـا الـتى تنبـع مـن مرونـة الإسـلام .فـلا وجـود لتحديـدات تتعلـق بتصميـم المسـجد.

إذ حـددت بعضهـا المكونـات بمجموعـة مـن العنـاصر الضروريـة الـتي كان لابـد مـن توافرهـا في اي طـراز للمسـجد وتشـمل «القبلة/المحراب/المنبر/بيـت الصـلاة /والصحـن».

أ - بيت الصلاة يمثـل الجـزء المسـقوف مـن المسـجد ناحيـة القبلـة وتختلـف نسـبة مسـاحته بمقارنتـه بالصحـن باختـلاف المـكان والزمـان. وفي الإنكليزيـة يسـمى sanctuary وتطـور مـع الزمـن حـتى أصبـح جـزءاً رئيسـاً فيـه القبلـة والمحـراب والمنـبر، وفوقـه القبـاب وتوجـد فيـه مقصـوره او مجموعـة مقصـورات.

ب - الصحن يمثل الجـزء غـير المسـقوف مـن المسـاجد ويعـد في البدايـة امتـدادا لبيت الصـلاة ولا يعـد جـزءاً مـن المصـلى ، كان متعـدد الاسـتعمال ثـم حـرم الفقهـاء القيـام بـاي عمـل لا يتصـل بالصـلاة في الصحـن ومـن ثـم اعتُـبر مـن الأجـزاء الأساسـية في المسـاجد. ان وجودهـا او عدمـه ونسبتها ترتبـط بسـبب بيـئي بحـت.

ج - القبلة تعـد مكوّنا أساسيا أثـرً في البعـد الشـكلي للمسـجد مـن ناحيـة التوقيـع. والـذي فـرض اشـتراطات هندسـية شـتى فقـد أصبـح لزامـاً ان تكـون بيـوت الصـلاة كلهـا ناحيـة القبلـة. والـذي يمثـل مـيزة انفـردت بهـا المسـاجد عـن غيرهـا مـن أماكـن العبـادة، فـكل مسـاجد الارض تتجـه وجهـة واحـدة.

د - الصحراب ومعناه حنية، وليس من الضروري أن يكون المحراب حنية، بل يكفي تعيين موضعه في جدار صدر المسجد (جدار القبلة)، وفي بعض الأحيان كان يكتفي بوضع علامة مثل اللواء لتعيين المكان الذي يقف فيه الامام ولم تظهر المحاريب محنية الا في عهد الوليد بن عبد الملك ونماذجها الأولى تشبه المحارة المقلوبة، اما بقية أجزاء المسجد فتمثل أجزاءً غير ضرورية وتضم «مئذنة، قبة، مقصورة، العقد، العمود».

هـ والمنارة أو المئذنة: أو الصومعة، وهـو اسـم آنـة مـن الأذان، والأذان: هـو الإعـلام.

عـن طريـق **اللذان.** تسـمى المئذنـة أيضـاً المنـارة والصومعـة. المنـارة مفـرد وجمعهـا منائـر. (العبيـدي, 1016, ص 231- 124)

## 2 - السرد في العمارة Narratives in Architecture

بعــد ان تــم اســتعراض اهــم المكونــات الاساســية لتصميـم المســجد كنــوع وظيفـي في العمــارة العربيــة الاسـلامية ســيتم الخــوض في تعريــف الاسـتراتيجية السرديــة الــتي تتعامـل مــع هــذه المكونــات كأدوات لتجسـيد الرؤيـا الفكريــة المــراد إيصالهـا مــن قبــل المصمـم.

### 1-2 تعريف السرد Narrative definition

السرد لغويـا» : بمعـنى التتابـع أو المتتابـع ، تـأتي بـه متسـقا، متتابعـا بعضـه أثـر بعـض، فهـو يـدل عـلى تـوالي أشـياء كثـيرة تتصـل ببعضهـا، وسرد القـرآن: وسرد الصـوم: والاه وتابعه(ابـن منظـور، 2005، ص. 604). وتـسرد الـدر: تتابـع. ونجـوم سُرد أي متتابعـة، وتـسرّد الـشيء أو الدمـع أو الـدر: تتابـع في النظـام (سـليمان، ميسـاء، 2011، ص11). وسرد الحديـث: تابعـه في سـياق جيـد (مصطفـى، وآخـرون، 1972، ص 426). ويشـير المعـنى اللغـوي الآخـر للـسرد الى النسـج. فقـد ورد في مختـار الصحـاح «س.ر.د» درع مـسرودة، ومـسَرَّدة، وسَرَدهـا: نَسَـجَها وهـو تداخـل الحلـق بعضهـا في بعض(الـرازي ، 1987، ص 1946)

الـــرد اصطلاحـــــــر إن الـــرد narrate بمعـنى سَرَدَ أو قـصَ أو روى، في المنجـز النقـدي الغـربي ومصطلـح narrative يترجـم الى المـروي أو المحـكي. والـــرد، وفـق قامـوس كامـبردج، قصـة أو وصف لسلسـلة أحـداث، أو طريقـة معينـة لتقديمهـا وفهمهـا، ويشـير معجـم Webster! إلى أن الــرد طريقـة تقديـم سلسـلة أحـداث تـروج لوجهـة نظـر معينـة أو قيمـة مـا. وفي القامـوس الإنجلـيزي يـأتي الــرد بمعـنى أخبـار أو حـكي أو روي قصـة واقعيـة أو متخيلـة أو تدويـن أحـداث فقـد عـرف المرجـع الأدبي Harman & Halman عـلى أنـه تدويـن الأحـداث.

الـسرد عنـد Gérard Genette لا يخـرج عـن ثـلاث معـان: «قصـة وخطـاب وفعـل الـسرد». القصـة هـي محتـوى التعبـير الـسردي، والخطـاب، شـكل ذلـك التعبـير، ويمثـلان مسـتويي الـسرد اللذيـن حـددا اتجاهـين لدراسـته: دلالي يعـنى بسرديـة الحكايـة، دون الوسـيلة الحاملـة لهـا، ولسـاني يعـنى بالخطـاب والمظاهـر اللغويـة لـه مـن رواة، واسـاليب وطرائـق سرد ورؤى، وعلاقـات الـراوي بالمـروي. والمعـنى الثالـث للـسرد عنـد Genett هـو فعـل الـسرد ذاتـه (جينيـت، وآخـرون ، 1989، ص22)، والله جـل وعـلا خـير مـن قـص القصـص اذ يقـول في كتابـه المجيـد» نَحْنُ نَقْضُ عَلَيْكَ أَحْسَنَ الْقَصَصِ بِمَا أَوْحَيْنَا إِلَيْكَ هَـٰذَا الْقُرْآنَ وَإِن كُنتَ مِن قَبْلِهِ لَ من الْعَافلـينَ ﴿٣

يتبـين ممـا سـبق أن الـسرد عمليـة بنـاء تقـوم عـلى تبـني قصـة او حـدث مـا وتجسـيدها بمجموعـة مـن الإشـارات (التصـورات الشـكلية) أو العلامـات اللغويـة، لإحالتهـا لتكـون نصـا»، بتوظيـف آليـات سرديـة مـن قبـل مبـدع النـص لصياغـة جسـور التواصـل مـع المتلقـي.

### 2-2 السرد أبعاد ومفاهيم Narrative dimensions and concepts

وفقا لـ(Barthes)، فـإن السرديـة كجـزء مـن اخبـار القصـة narration as storytelling هـي أيضًـا متغـير لا حـدود لـه، «الـسرد هـو أولاً وقبـل كل شيء مجموعـة متنوعـة مـن الأنـواع genres الموزعـة بـين مـواد مختلفـة عابـرة للتاريـخ، عابـرة للثقافـات إنـه ببسـاطة، مثـل الحيـاة ذاتهـا «. وهكـذا يصبـح مـن الواضـح أن الـسرد، كصانـع للمعـنى مـن خـلال سرد القصـص، يمكـن العثـور عليـه في أي موضـوع، (Barthes,2015,p190)

وبذلــك فــإن الــسرد هــو آليــة فعالــة وقصديــة مرتبطـة بالكرونولوجيــا (ترتيــب الأحــداث أو التواريــخ

حسـب ترتيـب حدوثهـا، او التسلسـل الزمـني للحــدث) والدرامـا، ولكنهـا مرتبطـة أيضًـا بالخيــال التأويـلي للمتلقــين. (Thomassen, 2017, p6)

ويتضح من هذه الـدورة التأويليـة إن كان الهـدف هـو التفسـير فـان أكـثر الطـرق الطبيعيـة للتواصـل هـو اخبـار القصـة عـن طريـق الـسرد، فالـسرد هـو الهيـكل الـذي يبـني وينقـل المعـنى المقصـود، و يتـم هـذا البنـاء مـن خـلال اختيـار وجمع وإعـادة تجميـع المعلومـات والأدلـة في إطـار أفـكار المتلقـين الخاصـة. قـد يتـم تلقـي محتـوى هـذه الأفـكار بهـدف ترجمـة وإرسـال الرسـائل المركبـة بلغـة متماسـكة ومفهومـة، حيـث يـأتي الـسرد في توفـير بنيـة السياق الـتي تتبـع قصـة وسلسـلة مـن الأحـداث الـتي تشـكل نمطـاً ذا مغـزى. ليتحقـق التواصـل المقصـود بفعـل التجربـة المبنيـة، الـتى تنقـل وتجسـد المعـنى. (Greenberg, 2012, p. 103)

وباسـتخدام تعريف (Barthes) للـسرد كمجموعـة مـن الأنـواع المختلفـة الـتي يمكـن تضمينهـا مـن خـلال مجموعـة متنوعـة مـن المـواد الماديـة فـإن الجـزء المـادي الـذي يوصـل هـذه الروايـة هـو الفضاء، في حـين أن تقنيـة روايـة القصـص، إضافـة إلى روايـات النـص والـشيء في العـرض، هـي إنشـاء لقصـة وراء الـسرد المـكاني المتصـل ،spatial communicated narrative Spatial communicated narrative، إ

إن بناء السرد للهوية ليس له بعداً نفسياً واجتماعياً وجمالياً فقط، بل له بعدٌ بنائي أيضاً، فلا يمكن فصل العلاقة بين السرد والهوية-الذات في زمـن- والكيفية التي تُبـني بهـا، فالسـوَّال عـن نـوع البناء لا يمكـن فصلـه عـن السـوَّال عـن نـوع الهويـة الـتي تبتكـر في هـذا البناء، أو عزلـه عـن السـياق الثقـافي والتاريخـي لهـذا البناء فعملية صياغـة السـيرة الذاتيـة هـي بحـد ذاتهـا عمليـة تشـكيل سردي للـذات (الأنسـان أو العمـارة)، تعتمـد مثـل كل عمليـة «تشكيل عالـم»، بشكل كبـير عـلى النظـم الرمزيـة الـتي تتـم فيهـا، بوصفهـا بـن ثقافيـة. (بروكميـير،2015، ص 11- 35)

ارتبط مفهـوم الـسرد بالقصـة التقليديـة والمحكيـة فالـسرد يعـنى القـص أو الحـكي. وهـو خطـاب شـفوى، أو مكتـوب «يحـكى قصـة تتشـكل مـن مجموعـة الأحـداث المرويـة (أزر ويـل، فاطمــة،1983، ص177). يســتخدم المؤلفـون الوصـف في الكتابــة للتأكــد مــن أن جمهورهــم منغمـس تمامًـا في الكلمـات الموجـودة في قصصهـمر وكتاباتهـم، ويتطلـب هــذا جهـدًا مـن قبـل الكاتـب لوصـف عالمـه مـن خـلال اسـتخدام «التفاصيـل الحسـية». لـذا يعمـل الوصـف عـلى التركيز في الحـواس الخمـس لأن البـشر يعتمـدون عـلى هــذه الحـواس لتجربـة العالـم، كمـا يوفـر اسـتخدام التفاصيـل الحسـية أكـبر إمكانيـة للتواصـل مـع المتلقـين وبالتـالى إشراكهـم في الحكايـة. الا أن السرد حـتى عندمـا يحـدد نفسـه بدراسـة النصـوص الأدبيـة، فإنـه يدرسـها مـن خـلال أدبيتـه، فعلاقتــه بالدراســات الأدبيــة والشــعرية هــي علاقــة اقــتراب وتقاطــع لا علاقــة انتمــاء، فالــسرد يعطـي نفسـه موضوعـاً ليـس النصـوص في ذاتهـا، لكـن نموذجـا مـن العلاقـات الـتي تنجـلي فيه، لذلك هـو غـير مبـال للتميـيز بـين نـص أدبي و غـير أدبي، فكلهـا متساوية (الطريطـر، ص36). بفعل توسع مجال السرد من مجاله الأدبي الأول الى كافة مجالات المعرفة لم يعد يطلق الـــرد عــلى النــص الحــكاني، أو الـروائي أو القصـصي برمتــه بــل اتسـع ليشـمل بدلالتــه جميــع مظاهـر الحيـاة، ليشـمل مـا هـو مـروي ومـا لا ينطـق بـه كالفنـون البصريـة المتمثلـة بمتواليـة مـن الصور كما في الرسم والنحت، ولاسيما العمارة باتجاهاتها وتياراتها المختلفة وهـذا ما دفع عـدداً مـن منظريهـا ومفكريهـا والمشـتغلين في حقـل العمـارة الى الانفتـاح عـلى مجـالات اللغـة، وخصوصـاً الحقـل الـسردي بهـدف خلـق عمـارة كفـن سردي قصـصى شـعري ذو مسـتويات مـن الاتصـال. (دريـدا، 1988، ص73)، ومنهـم Jencks الـذي أشـار الى ضرورة اسـتثمار أسـاليب التعبير الأدبية ولاسيما القصصية (السردية)، لتحقيق الشفرة الجمالية عـن طريـق « وفـرة الرسائل مع الوحـدة» مـن خـلال آليـات مختلفـة تتعامـل مـع الشـفرة المرسـلة، لتتحقـق إمكانيـة التأويـل الخفـى، والتأويـل المتجـدد وتعـدد القيـم والمعـاني. (Jencks, 1989, P.20).

#### 3-2 سردية العمارة Architectural narrativity

تعــد العمـارة ظاهــرة حضاريــة وثقافيــة ومــرآة عصرهـا تعكـس وتعـبر وتمثــل أفــكاره وتوجهاتــه ورؤاه الاجتماعية والمعرفية؛ والـتى تحـدد طابعها وربما تخـرج عنها فهـى تؤثـر وتتأثـر بهـا ضمـن مخطـط معقـد مـن علاقـات جدليـة تعمـل في كلا الاتجاهـين. لـذا فهـي تسـعى لـسرد أفـكار ومعتقـدات ومبـادئ عصرهـا، مـن خـلال اسـتراتيجيات بنائيـة المعـنى، فالعمـارة منظومـة نصـوص تسـعى للحـوار مـع متلقيهـا، اذ عـدت العمـارة وسـيطا وراويـا للقصـص، كونهـا حاملـة للمفاهيـم والأفـكار، لا مـن خـلال صياغـة الحبكـة الدلاليـة فحسـب بـل بإبـداع تصـورات شكلية تجسد تلك الحبكة كونها فنا سرديا، تحكي حكايتها التى تشى برحويتها، حكاية بنائها ومحتواهـا المضمـونى وتاريخهـا، أو تكشـف عـن نفسـها فى عـرض معمـارى بلغـة تشـكيلية مليئـة بالرمـوز والـدلالات، ليعـبر الإنسـان مـن خلالهـا عـن نفسـه ومجتمعـه وحضارتـه. ولـذا يمكـن النظـر الى العمـارة مـن منظـار سردى وعدهـا أفقـا مـن آفـاق الـسرد المهمـة والـتى طالمـا اهملتهـا الدراسـات السرديـة بالرغـم مـن ربـط القصـص والمبـاني معًـا منـذ بدايـة التكويـن الواعـي للفضاء والمحاولات الأولى لفهـم العالـم مـن حولنـا، لتصبـح هـذه العلاقـة، في الوقـت الحاضر، أكثر وضوحا وتعقيدًا بفعل التطور التكنولوجي وتقنيات المعلومات التي أضافت إلى هـذا الارتبـاط المعقـد بالفعـل علاقـات مترابطـة. ويشـير ذلـك الى وجـود تشـابه بـين الـسرد القصصى والسرد المعماري. فروايـة القصـص تـدور حـول بنـاء قصـة مـن خـلال تنظيـم زمـنى للأحـداث، بينمـا يعتمـد التصميـم عـلى بنـاء روايـة ماديـة مـن خـلال تنظيـم العلاقـات المكانيـة، وتعـد المبـاني راويـة للقصـص، وصائغـة للحبـكات مـن خـلال تنظيـم العلاقـات الفضائيـة، لـذا فمـن الطبيعـى أن تُفهـم العمـارة عـلى أنهـا روايـة للقصـص ليـس فقـط لكونهـا حاملـة للأفـكار والمفاهيـم، أو لأنهـا مجموعـة مـن الحبـكات وحاويـة لهـا، بـل لأنهـا تصبـح موضوعًـا لتحليـل تاريخي (Chi L. 1991, p. 84). لتصبح العمارة نموذجًا للذاكـرة مـن خـلال الأنـواع المعماريـة الــتى كانــت بمثابـة واسـطة للتذكـر (Psarra, S. 2009, p.68).

الـسرد في الأدب هـو مفارقـة، لأنـه يسـعى إلى نقـل الحقيقـة بإخفائهـا، حيـث يقـوم الـراوي بترتيـب عناصر المعرفة بطريقـة يتـمر الكشـف عنهـا تدريجيّـا، ممـا يعـني في البدايـة التعتيـم عـلى الحقيقـة وراء مـا يقـال، كي يخلـق هــذا التعتيم المتعمـد شـعورا بالغمـوض أو التوتـر، ويخلـق رغبـة لـدى المتلقـي لمعرفـة مـا يحـدث في القصـة وهنـا تشـترك العمـارة مـع الـسرد كونهـا تسـعى الى خلـق التشـويق ضمـن الفضـاءات الماديـة والرغبـة في اختبارهـا .

يقـول (تشـومي): بالإضافـة إلى كـون السرديـة مصـدرًا للإلهـام، كشـفت الروايـات عـن وجـود علاقـة أساسـية بـين الأدب وتصميـم المبـاني والفضـاءات: إن كشـف الأحـداث في سـياق أدبي يوحـي حتمـاً الى تطـور الأحـداث في العمـارة. وهـو مـا يدعـو لاسـتثمار الآليـات السرديـة لمعالجـة الشـكل والبنيـة، كآليـات التلاعـب الفـني بالحبكـة والقواعـد واللغـة؛ التكـرار أو التشـويه أو التجـاور أو التراكـب juxtaposition بـين الشـكل والنشـاط، والفضـاء والحـدث، وهـذه الآليـات والمشـتقة مـن مقارنـة بـين الأدب والعمـارة تعـد مركزيـة في فكـر تشـومي. (Tschum, 1995, p171)

### 4-2 تجربة الفضاء السردي Narrative space experience

تـم تعريف الـسرد وفقا لمنظرتـه (مـاري لـوري رايـان) عـلى أنـه بنـاء ذهـني أو صـورة ينتجهـا المتلقـي interpreter اسـتجابةً لكائـن سردي - وهـو العمـارة أو الفضاء المعمـاري. وطُـرِحَ مفهـوم «سرديـة العمـارة architectural normativity الخـارات الشـكلية والماديـة الجماليـة، في مقابـل سرد العمـارة عمارة ما منتحاد اللذي ينتجـه المتلقـي. وبذلـك تعتمـد درجـة سرديـة تجريـة الفضـاء عـلى الكائـن الـسردي والمـؤول، مما يـؤشر الطبيعـة التعدديـة للتجريـة السرديـة، الـتي ترتبـط ارتباطًا وثيقًا بالطبيعـة التعدديـة وتعـدد الأصـوات وتعـدد الأطـوار للتجريـة السرديـة الـتي تسـتلزم الجسـم المتحـرك. وبذلـك يمكـن فهـم بنـاء الـسرد كعمليـة تفاعليـة بـين سرديـة معماريـة ومتلقـي يلعـب دوراً مهمـاً في تحديـد المعـن، وبنـاء التجريـة، فبينمـا يتحـرك الجسـد والعقـل عـبر الفضـاء، يتـم إنشـاء التجربـة السرديـة مـن خـلال التفاعـل بـين ذلـك الفضـاء وتداعيـات وخـبرات وتفسـيرات المتلقي(المـؤول)، ومـن خـلال هـذا يمكـن فهـم وتحليـل السرديـات المكانيـة. وتعـد التجربـة المكانيـة تجربـة سرديـة بطبيعتهـا ومـن ثـم فالعمـارة وتصميـم الفضـاء لديـه القـدرة عـلى تعزيـز أو إضعـاف تلـك السرديـة.

إن المعماريـين مفتونـون بالـسرد، كمـا الكتـاب مفتونـون بالعمـارة في أماكنهـا المتخيلـة ومدنهـا غـير المرئيـة. ومثلمـا غـذّت العمـارة الخيـال الشـعبى بقائمـة لا حـصر لهـا مـن المنـازل المسـكونة والممـرات المرصوفـة بالحـصى، زودت الثقافـة الشـعبية العمـارة ليـس فقـط بالفضـاءات، بـل كانـت الثقافـة بمثابـة صرح فكـري للعمـارة عـلى مـر القـرون، والـذي تتقاطـع فيـه قنـوات الفكـر مـن الرياضيـات وعلـم الكونيـات والموسـيقى والرسـمر والأدب» (Psarra, S. 2009, p.67,68). لـذا يمكـن القـول إن العمـارة قـادرة عـلى سرد القصـص عـن المـاضى والحـاضر، والتصميـم المعماري وبحكم تعريف يروي قصة للمستقبل وبنائه، اي أنها بناء قصة تكشف عما تخيله منســق هــذه العمليـة كمسـتقبل مثـالى، الا وهــو المعمـاري الــذي يكافـح مــن أجــل التعـرف عـلى الجمال والمشاعر الأكثر مغزى التى ينبغنى التعبير عنها في ظروف مثالية. إن العمارة لا تـوَشر الى حكـم جمـالى بحـت بـل الى نمـط حيـاة تـروج لهـا العمـارة وتتضمـن التنظيـم المـكانى والحركـة وحجـم الفتحـات وموضعهـا وحـتى المفروشـات. إن تصـور المـرء للحيـاة اليوميـة داخـل الفضاء يـدل عـلى تعبـير مـادي عـن المثـل العليـا لحيـاة جيـدة (de botton,2007,p.). ونظـرًا لأن الذاكـرة مرنـة تتحفـز فى اللحظـة المناسـبة، فهـى ليسـت مرتبطـة بالوقـت أو الموقـع انيا»، وإنما بطبيعـة العلاقـة بـين الحقيقـة والخيـال تلـك الـتى تكـون غـير واضحـة لحظـة الإدراك (Duncan, McCauley,2007,p:293). إن النزهـة المعماريـة داخـل فضـاء متحـف مثـلاً تكشـف عـن وجهـات نظـر متعـددة، تجعـل زائـر الفضـاء يتحـول حرفيًّا إلى مسـتهلك للمشـاهد، مـن هـذا المنظـور الحـركى فـأن المـرء يـؤدي أيضًا فعـل اجتيـاز الخيـال وهـذا هـو الحـال أيضًا فى المشـهد السينمائي، بالنسبة للفيلـم تتـم قراءتـه بقـدر مـا يمكـن اجتيـازه ويقـول(Bruno):» مـن خـلال المـضى خلالـه، فإنـه يمـر بنـا وبالجغرافيـا الداخليـة الخاصـة بنـا.» (A-G. Bruno, 2007, p3-4-).

ان الرغبة بتقدير الاستخدام التشغيلي والإمكانات الكامنة للسرد كأداة في صناعة العمارة، تتطلب فهمها كوسيلة للتأويل. اذ لا يمكن تفسير معنى ما الا عندما يتـم اكتشاف وتصـور وحي الـدلالات مـن خـلال إخبار او قـص القصـص. Story telling «فالقصة عبارة عـن حادثة أو تجرية أو موضـوع يقـدم مثير لاهتمام الـسرد. اشار (Stanford Anderson) الى أن «العمارة حاملة للمعـنى» (Stanford Anderson اذ يناقـش كيف ان أجـزاء مـن القصص محملة بالتفصيل، وكيف تكشف خصائص او ملامح المباني عـن وظيفتها، وأن عناصر المبنى لهـا صفـات مجازيـة: البوابـات محملة بدلالـة الوصـول، والنوافـذ كالعيـون الـتي يتـم مـن خلالهـا توفـبر رؤيـة مسيطرة للعالـم، اذ عندما يكـون للمعماري رؤية أكـبر يعمل هـذه الخصوصيات، وأحيانًا ما تكـون التفاصيل المجازيـة الـتي لا يمكـن تجنبهـا، تصل إلى مسـوى والتأويـل كأدوات بشريـة قصـة، لـذا عـل المصممين الاسـتفادة مـن قـوة الـسرد الموليـل كأدوات بشريـة فطريـة تُسـتخدم للفهـم وكمولـدات للتصميـم وكطـرق لتجسيد الماهيمـم والمواضيع ضمـن الخـبرة التجريبيـة والمكانية والمادية (رومـ مـن روكـر قـوم الـرومـ الـتي الماهيمـم والمواضيع ضمـن الخـبرة التجريبيـة والمكانية والمادية (رومـ مـن قـوة الـرومـ

مما سبق يتضح أن العمارة « فـن سردي» ناقـل للرسـائل وراو للقصـص، وعمليـة التصميـم بمثابـة الفعـل الـسردي، حيـث يتـم إنشـاء التجريـة السرديـة مـن خـلال التفاعـل بـين ذلـك الفضـاء وتداعيـات وخـبرات وتفسـيرات المتلقـي (المـؤول) معتمـدة عـلى الذاكـرة المرنـة لـكل مـن المصمـم والمتلقـي والـتي تتحفـز في اللحظـة المناسـبة، فهـي ليسـت مرتبطـة بالوقـت أو الموقـع انيـا»، وانمـا بطبيعـة العلاقـة بـين كلا مـن الحقيقـة والخيـال لحظـة الادراك.

### 5-2 الفضاء السردي متعدد الاستجابات الحسية Multi-sensory narrative space

وعليه فـإن الفضاء الـسردي هـو فضاء دراماتيـكي داخـلي يشـترط فيـه الاتسـاق مـع الفضاء المعمـاري الخارجـي ليكـون قـادرا عـلى إنشـاء مشـاهد ممسرحـة غنيـة حسـيا تصـف الفضاء بـكل قيمـه المتبنـاة مـن قبـل المصمـم سرديـا وتؤسـس لفهـم النصـوص الـتي سـيتم تشـغيلها والاسـتجابة لهـا. (Acom, 2003, p.6) كمـا ان العمـارة الـتي تهتـم بتجسيد الـسرد وروايـة القصـص والتكويـن الدرامـي الـذي يشـترط ارتباطـا بـين المتلقـين والنـص مـن ناحيـة الأداء يستند عـلى ان التعامـل مـع الفضـاء هـو ادراك بـصري وأداء جسـدي معـا وإن تقييـم العلاقـة بـين المفهومـين يسـاعد عـلى فهـم الطبيعـة الأدائيـة للسرديـة. (Ely.2015, p.36

ان قـوة القصـص تتمظهـر في المـكان والزمـان باعتبارهـا تجـارب منظمـة ، وبالاسـتفادة مـن القـوة النفسية للانغمـار خلـق الفنانـون المعـاصرون فضـاءات غامـرة مكنـت المتلقـين مـن الهـروب إلى عوالـم أخـرى وتجريـة اسـتجابات عاطفيـة حقيقيـة، اذ إن قـوة الوهـم الفـني وكذلـك الرغبـة البشريـة في خلـق حقائـق داخـل الحقائـق الواقعيـة تمكنهـم مـن تعليـق التصديـق بالعالـم المادي والقبـول بالتراكيـب الاصطناعيـة ، لان الانغمـاس متعـدد الحـواس حـل محـل التأمـل اللامبـالي باعتبـاره اصبح هدفًـا لكثـير مـن الفـن وقـاد بـدوره نقـاد الفـن والفلاسـفة لتحـدي السياسـة الحسية التقييديـة للفضـاءات المعماريـة .

ويشير (Pallasmaa,2005) الى دور الحـواس في التجربـة الروحانيـة ويقـول: «عندمـا يكـون الفـرد غـير قـادر عـلى التكيـف مـع بيئتـه مـن خـلال اسـتخدام حواسـه ، سـيكون للانفصـال الناتـج آنـذاك تأثـير كبـير عـلى تجربتـه الروحانيـة. وهـذا يؤكـد عـلى أهميـة تحفـيز الحـواس في البيئـات المشـيدة مـن أجـل تسهيــــل الارتقـاء الروحانـــي «. (2010, p303) 322-Elizabeth K, et.al, 2010, وعاقـ مـن ان توظيف الـسرد في تصميـم الفضـاء الداخـلي يؤثـر في مـا يدركـه ويستشـعره المتلقـي مـن خـلال حركتـه الجسـدية ضمـن الفضـاء واثـارة جميـع حواسـه مسـاهما في ارتقائـه الروحـاني.

### 6-2 الامتداد ضمن مفهوم البيئة السردية Extent within the concept of the narrative environment

الامتـداد بصـورة فيزيائيـة (المشـهد الممتـد) Physical extent (prospect) هـو المشـهد الممتـد مـن دون عائـق عـلى بعـد مسـافة بهـدف المراقبـة والتنظيـم (William Browning et (al,2014,p44)، يتيـح هـذا المشـهد المسـتخدمين بحالـة مناسـبة مـن المسـح البـصري المحيطـي للبيئـة مـن حولهـم (الداخليـة او الخارجيـة)، ويمنـح الفضـاء الـذي يحتـوي عـلى حالـة مـن ألأفـق الممتـد الشـعور بالانفتـاح والتحـرر مع إضفـاء الشـعور بالأمـان والسيطرة. ومـن الفوائـد الصحيـة المقترحـة لهـذا النمـط التقليـل مـن الشـعور بالتوتـر، الملـل، والضعف الإدراكي، فضـلا عـن تعزيـز مسـتوى الراحـة العـام نتيجـة لتفضيـلات البـش الجماليـة وتفضيلاتهـم للمشـاهد والعنـاص الطبيعيـة. (639 (2004)

وعـلى الرغـم مـن أن فكـرة الامتـداد ترتبـط بالجوانـب الفيزيائيـة، إلا أنهـا تنطبـق عـلى الأحاسـيس الأكــُر مفاهيميـة، أو الأكــُر تخيـلا أيضـا. وبالتـالى فــإن تجربـة الابتعـاد بــشىء مـن المسـافة أو البعـد مـن حيـث «المـكان» يمكـن أيضـا أن تتحقـق بصـورة دلاليـة مفاهيميـة، عندمـا يغمـر المـرء في روايـة أو أداء معـين لتتحقـق تجربـة الابتعـاد "being away" ليحقـق انغمـارا للفـرد في إحسـاس وعالـم مختلـف ومغايـر. تسـتحضر السـمات التاريخيـة والثقافيـة للفضـاء المبـني تداعيـات عاطفيـة وحسـية خاصـة وشـخصية لـدى الأفـراد والـتي تؤسـس لخلـق نـوعٍ مـن الإحسـاس بالمـكان والامتـداد الـدلالي عـلى المسـتويين الزمـاني والمـكاني (التواجـد ضمـن مكان وزمـان أخـر). (139 ماعوليـ على المسـتويين الزمـاني والمـكاني (التواجـد ضمـن مكان

يشير (Stephen Kaplan,195) إلى إمكانية تحقيـق الامتـداد بمسـتوى أكـرُ مفاهيميـاً مـن خـلال خلـق الشـعور بعالـم مختلـف تمامـاً ضمـن الفضـاء المبـني عـن طريـق العنـاصر الداخليـة (مثـل التحـف، الأعمـال الفنيـة التاريخيـة) والـتي تعـزز مـن الشـعور بالارتبـاط مـع الحقـب والبيئـات الماضية بالتـالي الارتبـاط مـع عالـم أوسـع. وتناولـت الطروحـات (التوبويفيليا والبايوفيليا) مفاهيـم (الهويـة والإحسـاس بالمـكان) كمـا وأشـارت جغرافيـا الصحـة إلى القيـم الرمزيـة، التاريخيـة، والثقافيـة المضمنـة في المـكان والـتي تسـتحضر بدورهـا مشـاعراً وعواطفـاً خاصـة لـدى الأفـراد لتسـاهم في تعزيـز ارتباطهـم النفـسي والروحـي والعاطفي بأماكـن معينـة خاصـة دون أخـرى. ركـز (Lynch) عـلى مصطلح "Sense of Place" أي الحـس المـكان. ليتـم تعريف الهويـة بأنهـا مـدى إدراك الشـخص أو اسـتذكاره لفضـاء أو مـكان معـين لاختلاف عـن غـيره مـن الأماكـن وامتلاكـه لصفـة حيويـة، خاصـة أو مـكان معـن معـن أو مـكان معينه مـ

"Identity is the extent to which a person can recognize or recall a place as being distinct from other places—as having a vivid, unique or at least a particular character of its own..."

قـد يصعب تحديد المعـنى والدلالـة الرمزيـة بصـورة موضوعيـة اذ يختلـف باختـلاف الأشخاص والثقافات. إلا إن هنـاك معـانٍ ورمـوزا متفـق عليهـا ضمـن مجتمع معـين وثقافـة معينـة والـتي تتسـم بكونهـا هـذه الرمـوز عامـة ومشـتركة وتمثـل عنـصراً مهمـاً في تصميـم البيئـات إلا إن الهويـة مع ذلـك لهـا معـان أكـثر أهميـة وعمقـاً مـن خصائصهـا الشـكلية ووظيفتهـا النفعيـة، إذ إن هنـاك متعـة حقيقيـة للإنسـان في تحسـس الأمكنـة وتـذوق التجريـة المكانيـة بملامحهـا المتعـددة (تأثـير الأصـوات، الأشـكال، الألـوان، الإضـاءة، الـخ). فالمـكان الجيـد هـو الـذي يصل إلى كافـة الحـواس وتمثـل الأماكـن المعرفـة أوتـادا ملائمـة نعلـق عليهـا ذكرياتنـا الشـخصية ومشـاعرنا وقيمنـا الخاصـة بنـا. اذ يهتـم المعـنى الرمـزي بالخصائـص الرمزيـة الـي يعمـل المتلقـي عـلى ربطهـا بتلـك العنـاصر داخـل الفضـاء، كأن تحمـل دلالات ومعـاني ساسـية، اقتصاديـة أو دينيـة أو تاريخية. اذ ان هنالـك نـوع مـن الاتفـاق الجمعـي عـلى الأبعـاد الرمزيـة والتعبيريـة لطـرز أو عناصر بنائيـة معينة ضمـن المجتمع المتجانـس (رغـم اختـلاف الأفـواذ في تأويـل تلـ المـور وفهـم معانييا بعلـ لنهالـك نـوع مـن الاتفـة الجمعـي عـلى الأبعـاد المزيـة والتعبيريـة لطـرز وفهـم معانيهـا تبعـاً لثقافاتهـم الفرديـة وتاريهـم الشـخصية) (رغـم معاني معاني مياسـية، اقـك المـوز وفهـم معانيهـا تبعـاً لثقافاتهـم الفرديـة وتاريهـم الشـخصية) (2مـم معاني معاريها علـي الـك المـور وفهـم معانيهـا تبعـاً لثقافاتهـم الفرديـة وتاريهـم الشـخصية) (2مـم معانيهـ علي الإنعـاد الموزيـة الـك المـوز

وفقا لما سبق تحدد تجرية الامتداد من خلال الإدراك الحسي والمفاهيمي أو المتخيل ضمن الفضاء، اذ لابد للبيئة السردية من أن تتمتع بنطاق كافي لاشتراك العقل من خلال توفير ما يكفي من المشاهد والمعلومات المترابطة لاختبارها والتفكير فيها بالتالي تستنفذ جزءاً كبيراً من ذهن الفرد وتعمل على لإلهائه عن أفكار ومتطلبات الحياة اليومية المعتادة . وتسهم هوية الفضاء بخلق بيئة معرّفة ومتميزة ولها شخصية قوية ومتفردة تحفز شعور من يتواجد فيها بالراحة النفسية نتيجة لتحسسه وإدراكه لها وتفاعله معها. عليه وبالتكامل مع أهم المفاهيم المطروحة ضمن الطروحات النظرية ذات الصلة والتي تتناول هذه التداعيات العاطفية والنفسية سيتناول البحث كل من المؤشرات الثانوية التالية لتحقيق « امتداد المفاهيم « ضمن الفضاء:

#### Spiritual space الفضاء الروحاني

يعـود أصـل كلمـة الروحانيـة إلى جـذور لاتينيـة (spiritus)) والـتي تعـني « النَفَـس» "breath" حيـث يشـير النَفَـس إلى الحيـاة. يعرفهـا (Locktin) : ( تنطـوي الروحانيـة عـلى فتـح قلوبنـا وصقـل قدراتنـا مـن أجـل تجربـة الشـعور بالرهبـة، الخشـوع، والامتنـان. هـي القـدرة عـلى رؤيـة المقـدس في العـادي، والشـعور بعاطفـة وانفعـال الحيـاة، مـن أجـل معرفـة وإدراك عاطفـة الوجـود، لنمنـح أنفسـنا مـا هـو أكـبر منـا بكثـير»، تهــدف الروحانيـة إلى تعزيـز الصحـة البدنيـة والعقليـة.

كمـا ويعـرف كل مـن (Love & Talbot,1999) الروحانيـة بأنهـا الانفتـاح المتزايـد لاستكشـاف العلاقـة مـع القـوى المنتـشرة وغـير الماديـة، وجوهـر أو مركـز القيمـة الـتى توجـد وراء الوجـود الإنساني ومعرفتـه العقلانيـة. يُعتقـد في كثـير مـن الأحيـان أن الروحانيـة تـدور حـول النمـو Brich) & کلاً مــن واكتســاب الفهـمر الصحيــح لمــكان الفـرد في الكــون. ويجــادل الشــخصى 2013,Sinclare) أن المصممين والمعماريين مشـغولين في توفـير الحلـول الحديثــة لحاجــات الأساسية (الجسدية والنفسية) من دون التفكير في احتياجات البشر الأخرى کالــ الىــش "Self-"Transcendence" spirituality from مــن الداخــل الروحانيــة ) الــذاتى -«الارتقـاء .يوجـد عـدد مـن الأماكـن والعنـاصر الـتى تعـد مقدسـة inside) الـتى يجـب أن تكـون أولويـة قبـل البـشر منــذ آلاف الســنين كالمنصـات، المذابــح، الأهرامـات، أو المنشــآت والإعــدادات مــن العقائديـة كالمسـاجد والكنائـس، المعابـد والأبنيـة الأخـرى المصممـة لتكـون إعـدادات مخصصـة لإجـراء الطقـوس أو المراسـيمر الاحتفاليـة. (هنــد الشــاهري، 2018، ص 84) هــذا ويمكــن تحقيــق رئيســتين: الفضاء الروحــانى مــن خــلال معالجتــين

**روحانية الفضاء المقدس** تناولـت الدراسـات تعاريـف عـدة ومختلفـة لهـذا الفضاء ، وفي هـذه الدراسـة تـم اعتمـاد تعريـف (Parse,2009) الـذي ينـص عـلى ان الفضـاء المقـدس هـو الفضـاء الـذي يمتلـك صفـتي الخشـوع والروحانيـة (Reverence and Spirituality»، ويصـف (Parse) الخشـوع «هـو مـيزة وخاصيـة ترتكـز بصـورة أساسـية عـلى المحبـة المطلقـة . وهـو الوقـوف بشـكل جـلي وضمـني بـشيء مـن الرهبـة أو التقـوى بطريقـة الـكلام، الصمـت، الحركـة والسـكون».

"Reverence is a virtue, a quality that is primordially grounded in unconditional love. It is standing explicitly-tacitly in awe of something with speech, silence, movement, and stillness"

يختلـف تفسـير الفضـاء المقـدس مـا بـين التوجهـات الدينيـة والروحيـة المختلفـة كلُّ حسـب فلسفته الخاصة، ما بين المفاهيم الإسلامية الروحانية والـتى ركـزت عـلى التعبير عـن روعـة الله، وفي نفـس الوقـت تذكيـــر الإنســــان بتواضعــــه)، فيمـا يثـير المقيـاس الكبـير للفضـاء (كأبنيـة الكاتدرائيـات) في الفلسـفة المسـيحية فضـلاً عـن الإضـاءة الطبيعيـة المتغلغلـة ضمـن الفضـاء شـعوراً بالروحانيـة والخشـوع والـتى غالبـا مـا تعـزز الشـعور بالارتقـاء والروحانيـة ، امـا الفكـر اليابـاني فيصـور الفضـاء المقـدس بمقـدار عـال مـن البسـاطة) وهـي تقنيـة تسـمح للمشـاهد بالتواصل مع الجوانـب البسـيطة والنقيـة مـن العنـاص أو الاشـياء في الطبيعـة وفهـم المشـاعر الروحانيـة والترابـط مـع الطبيعـة . تتمثـل المبـادئ الأساسـية السـبعة لتصميـم الـ (Shibitsu) البسـاطة (simplicity) ، التضمـين / الحالــة المطلقــة (implicitly) التواضــع (modesty) ، <u>۔</u>: الطبيعيـة (naturalness) ، الروتينيـة/ العاميـة (everydayness) عـدمر أو (silence) الهــدوء الكمـال imperfection) ، وتســتند عـلى تعبـيرات العنـاصر نفســها في توفـير التجربــة الجماليــة الـتى تشـجع عـلى التأمـل والتفكـير العميـق ، والبحـث بصمـت عميقـاً بـذات الفـرد.. ونتيجـة لذلـك فـإن المبـاني الـتى تحقـق هــذا تكــون في كثـير مــن الأحيـان مبجلــة ومقــدرة عـبر الأجيـال بصـورة متوارثة ومتواصلة لأنها تتحدى مشاعر الوحدة وتعزز من الشعور بالرهبة والمحبة في آن واحـد. (السابق، 2018، ص 85)

**روحانية الدتصال بعناصر الطبيعة :** يعتقـد الكثـير مـن الفلاسـفة بارتبـاط الطبيعيـة مـع الجانـب الروحـاني للبـشر وتظهـر التواصليـة الروحانيـة مـع الطبيعـة نوعـا مـن التقديـس والتبجيـل للأشـياء الأكـبر مـن الأقـراد أو تلـك العنـاصر الـتي تمتلـك طاقتهـا الخاصـة واتصالهـا الخـاص مـع الأرض والأشـجار، أصـوات المحيـط الهائـج ، وغـروب الشـمس والجبـال الـتي تمثـل وسـيلة يمكـن للإنسان أن يقدرهـا ويقيـم بواسـطتها علاقتـه مـع الطبيعـة، حيـث كان الإنسـان القديـم غـير محمـي ولـه فهـم قليـل عـن العالـم الطبيعـي والقـوى الطبيعيـة الـتي واجههـا في حياتـه اليوميـة والـتي شـكلت العبـادة الخرافيـة للبـشر لأشـياء مثـل الـبرق الزعـد والريـاح، والقمـر والنجـوم. مـن هنـا تطـور تقديـس للطبيعـة الـتي يمكـن للمـرء أن يقـول بأنهـا أصبحـت جـزءا مـن تركيبتنـا الجينيـة.

كما أشارت نتائج دراسة (Sogol Pedram,2015) إلى أن الأفراد يشعرون بالروحانية في الفضاء من خـلال ارتباطهـم مع عنـاصر الطبيعـة كالمـواد الطبيعيـة ، عنـاصر الميـاه ، والألـوان الأفـراد أكـثر تواصـلا مـع العالـم الطبيعي، كمـا أكـدت نتائـج الدراسـة عـلى أهميـة تضمـين عنـاصر الطبيعـة بأقـل معالجـة ممكنـة داخـل الفضاء لتحقيـق الارتبـاط الروحـاني مـع الفضاء، وإلى حقيقـة تبايـن الأفـراد في إدراكهـم لجوانـب الطبيعـة ضمـن عنـاصر الفضاء وإلى الخـام، اللـون، الشـكل أو الهيئـة) فـكل عنـصر مـن عنـاصر الطبيعـة ياحاً أو قيمـة خاصـة مختلفـة لـكل فـرد. (السـابق، 2018،ص 87 )

ويـرى البحث ان تقديـس الطبيعـة في الفكـر الإسـلامي جـاء مـن تعظيـم قـدرة الخالـق وتعزيـز الرتباطهـم بنتـاج خلقـه والدعـوة الى التفكـر في الآيـات الكونيـة وتذكيرهـم بالجنـة اذ ورد في القـرآن العظيـم ذكـر الشـجر والنبـات والمـاء والطواهـر الطبيعيـة في عـدة مواضـع والـذي كثـيرا مـا يكـون مقترنـا بالجنـات والنعيـم، يقـول تعـالى في سـورة البقـرة « أيـود أحدكـم أن تكـون لـه جنـة مـن نخيـل وأعنـاب، تجـري مـن تحتهـا الأنهـار، لـه فيهـا مـن كل الثمـرات ، وفي سـياق آخـر يذكـر القـرآن الكريـم في سـورة الأنعـام، وفي معـرض إقنـاع النـاس بوحدانيـة الله وتذكيرهـم يذكـر القـرآن الكريـم في سـورة الأنعـام، وفي معـرض إقنـاع النـاس بوحدانيـة الله وتذكيرهـم بنعمـه يقـول عـز وجـل : « هـو الـذي أنـزل مـن السـماء مـاء فأخرجنا بـه نبـات كل شيء فأخرجنا بـه خضرا نخـرج منـه حبـا متراكبـا ومـن النخـل مـن طلعهـا قنـوان دانيـة وجنـات مـن أعناب والزيتـون يؤمنـون «. وما تسـمية سـور القـرآن بأسـماء الكائنـات الحيـة والفواهـر الطبيعيـة والقسـم بهـا يؤمنـون «. وما تسـمية سـور الفـران بأسماء الكائـات الحيـة وجنـات مـن أعناب والزيتـون يؤمنون «. وما تسـمية سـور الفـران بأسماء الكائـات الحيـة وجنـات مـن أعناب والزيتـون يؤمنـون «. وما تسـمية سـور الفـران بأسـماء الكائـات الحيـة وجنـات مـن أعـراب والزيـون علي مرديـر الشـرم الطـروا عـلى شـره إذا أشـر وينعـه إن في ذلك لآيـات لقـوم على الا تنبيهـا للعقـول عـلى أهميتهـا في الديـن والدنيـا مثـل: السـماء, النجـم, الطـارق, الشـمس, الفجـر, الانعـام, النحـل, السـماء والنجـوم,.. الخ ولفـت الانتـاه الى ما فيهـا مـن دلائـل باهـرة

#### 2-6-2 الملتجأ / الملاذ Refuge

هـو مـكان للانسـحاب مـن الظـروف البيئيـة أو الجريـان الرئيـسي لنشـاط مـا «the main flow of activity»، حيث يكون الفرد محمياً من فوقه وخلفه. الفضاء الـذى يتمتـع بخصائـص الملاذ هـو فضاء فريـد مـن نوعـه، منفصـل عـن البيئـة المحيطـة بـه ويلتمـس منـه الأمـان، كمـا أنـه يوفـر الشـعور بالاعـتزال والانسـحاب - سـواء أكان الشـاغل فـرداً أو كمجاميـع صغـيرة. هـو فضاء تأملى، احتضانى (embracing) موفـر للحمايـة (protective)، مـن دون تحقيـق حالـة مـن الانقطـاع . تشـير الدراسـات إلى إن تحقـق سـمة الملتجـأ / المـلاذ مهمـة لتجـارب التجديـد والحـد مـن التوتـر، والـتى يمكـن أن تتحقـق مـن خـلال خفـض ضغـط الـدم ومعـدل ضربـات القلب، بالإضافة إلى التقليل مـن التهيـج والتعـب والضعـف الحـسى وفضـلا عـن تحسـين مســتويات التركـيز والانتبـاه والإدراك الحـسي للأمـان. (William Browning et al,2014,p46) هـذا وتلعـب مفاهيـم عـدة دورا فى تعزيـز فضـاء الملتجـأ منهـا مفهـوم التطويـق ، يتمثـل مفهـوم الاحتـواء / التطويــق Enclosure بـأي مــن عنــاصر التطويــق «enclosing elements» والحواجز المتضمنة داخل الفضاء والتى تؤثر على مدى الرؤية والحركة وهو أحد السمات الفضائيـة المؤثـرة بقـوة عـلى الإدراك الفضـائي. كمـا وجـد ((Stamps,2011 عنـد المقارنـة بـين ارتفاع حدود الفضاء وحجم المساحة الأفقية داخل حدود الاحتواء المدرك، أن الارتفاع أثر عـلى مسـتوى الضميمـة المدركـة إلى حـد أكـبر مـن مسـاحة الفضـاء الأفقيـة . ومـن هنـا اختـبر تأثير ارتفاع المبانى حول الساحة المفتوحة على الاحتواء المدرك حيث وجد أن زيادة الارتفاع يزيـد مـن مقـدار الشـعور بالاحتـواء . (Pall Jakob,2013, p19p-21)

#### 3-6-2 الطابع ضمن الفضاء Character within space

يخلـق الطابـع المغايـر للفضـاء شـعوراً بالابتعـاد (Being away) والتواجـد ضمـن عالـم أخـر متمايـز ومختلف عـن التجربـة المعتـادة، ويمكـن أن يتحقـق طابـع او شـخصية الفضـاء مـن خـلال (إضفـاء الطابـع المحـلى أو الشـخصى) حيـث يعـرف (Lawrence,2006) العمـارة المحليـة «Vernacular Architecture» بأنهـا «منشـآت الإنسـان الـتى تنجـم عـن العلاقـات المتبادلـة بـين العوامـل والاجتماعيــة»(p110 ، السياســية هـذه .(Lawrence, 2006, ، الماديــة الاقتصاديــة البيئيــة، الهويـة والارتبـاط قـد عـبر عنـه في كثـير مـن الأحيـان مـن خـلال اسـتخدام المـواد المحليـة، التواصـل مـع مشـاهد الطبيعيـة المحليـة، وعـن طريـق عقـد المعـنى الروحـي C. Cleveland, 2014, P38)). يرتبط الإحساس بالمكان بخبرات الطفولة، الرابط الخاص الـذى نشأ بـين الأطفـال وييئـات طفولتهـمر، وهـو مـا أطلـق عليـه «بالمشـهد البـدائى primal landscape « مـن قبـل علماء الجغرافيـة البشريـة، والـذى يشـكل جـزءاً مـن هويـة النـاس ويؤسـس نقطـة مقارنـة رئيسـية للنظــر في الأماكـن التاليـة في وقـت لاحـق في الحيـاة . يميـل الأفـراد البالغـين عنـد تحركهـم إلى النظـر في الأماكـن الجديـدة بعلاقـة مـع هــذه المشـاهد الأسـاس "baseline landscape" والـتى قامــوا باختبارها خـلال مرحلـة الطفولـة. كمـا ويشـير كل مـن (Susie & McKellar، (Penny Sparke) إلى أن عمليـة التواصـل مـا بـين الأفـراد والفضـاءات هـي عمليـة ديناميكيـة ، يشـكل الأفـراد الفضـاءات من أجل التعبير عن أنفسهم أو عن الأخرين وبالمقابل يشكل هؤلاء هوياتهم كاستجابة لهذه الفضاءات الـتى وجـدوا أنفسـهم داخلهـا. العلاقـة مـا بـين الأفـراد وفضاءاتهـم الداخليـة ليسـت عملية تشكيل الفضاءات والسمات الشخصية التى تمثلها هذه الفضاءات إذ إن بالسـاكنة، (McKellar, 199,p2) دائــم. تغير فى

أشـار (Schulz) إلى مفهـوم الهويـة وارتباطـه بالمعـاني المتضمنـة داخـل الفضـاء وكـون الهويــة لا تعتمـد عـلى التكويـن الشـكلى والمـادي للفضـاء فحسـب، بـل ترتبـط بمفهـومر المعــى ىشــكل مابـين القيـم الإنسـانية والخصائـص المكانيـة، إحسـاس التفاعــل حاصــل فهـي کبــير. الفـرد (Norberg-Schulz,1980,p.19).» فيـه بالتوجيــه وإحساســه للمــكان بالانتماء

ويشير (Walter1988) بـأن الفضاء كموقع للخبرات يعمـل عـلى اسـتدعاء وتنظيـم الصـور الذهنية ، الذكريـات، العواطـف والمعـاني . فـأي إحسـاس يتولـد اتجـاه المـكان أو الفضـاء هـو بالتأكيد إسـقاطات ذهنيـة معينـة وخاصـة بالأفـراد مـن خـبرات متراكمـة، لتحـدث في مـكان مـا دون مـكان أخـر "(Wallter, 1988, p.15). وأضـاف Lynch بـأن الهويـة المكانيـة «هـي مـدى الملائمـة الـتي يمتلكهـا الفضـاء للفـرد وثقافتـه والـتي تجعـل منـه واعيـاً ومـدركاً لمجتمعـه، ماضيـه ، حياتـه ، وعالـم الزمـان والمـكان الـذي يتواجـد فيـه» (Lynch, 1981, p. 132).

### 7-2 السرد وعمارة المساجد Narrative and mosque architecture

اذا كان الــــرد يؤســس للتواصـل فــان العمــارة تســعى لتحقيـق التواصـل، ان المســاجد والمتاحـف كأنــواع وظيفيـة معماريـة يمكـن ان يتــم اســتثمارها لتأويـل المحتــوى الثقــافي كتعبـير فــني معـزول، كنصـب مــدني، كمصـدر لفخـر المجتمـع، ككيــان قابـل للتأويـل، بتوظيف قصـص مرتبطـة بالإنسـانية ونتاجــات البـشر الماديـة الاصيلـة للعلــوم الطبيعيـة عــبر التاريـخ.



شكل **(1)** يوضح المنظومة السردية في عمارة المساجد (الباحثون)

ويـرى البحـث ان المسـجد كفضـاء ذو إمكانـات سرديـة كامنـة يسـتند عـلى فجـوات زمنيـة بـين الحـاضر والمـاضي وفجـوات جغرافيـة بـين المواقـع المختلفـة للعنـاصر الشـكلية المتبنـاة مـن قبـل المصمـم وفجـوات ثقافيـة بـين وجهـات نظـر العالـم المختلفـة وفجـوات مجتمعيـة بـين مجموعـات مختلفـة مـن المصلـين وفجـوات مهنيـة بـين المهـن المختلفـة المشـاركة في صناعـة الفضاء الـسردي وعليـه يمكـن توظيـف السرديـة كآليـة للتعامـل مـع هـذه الفراغـات في الفضاء واستكشـاف بـؤر العلاقـات بينهـا لمـل، الفجـوات المذكـورة أعـلاه.

# 3 - مناقشة الأدبيات السابقة Discussing previous literature

سـيتمر في هـذه الفقـرة مناقشـة بعـض الأدبيـات السـابقة الــتي تطرقـت الى مجموعـة مـن المفـردات الــتي تناولـت مفهـوم الـسرد بهـدف اسـتثمارها في صياغـة الإطـار النظـري الخـاص بتوظيـف مفهـوم الـسرد في تصميـم ابنيـة المسـاجد.

### 1-3 دراسة Marco Frascari ، -THE tell – the tale detail 1995

يعـزو Frascari مصـدر المعـنى في العمـارة الى الأنشـاء «ولاسـيما المفاصـل الشـكلية» بـين الفضـاءات، ويعطي Frascari الأهميـة للتفاصيـل كونهـا مولـدة للمعـنى، ويضيـف ان التفاصيـل الخصبـة يمكـن أن تشـاهد كتعابـير جماليـة للتركيـب والتوظيـف عـبر تصميـم التفاصيـل وطريقـة حهـا. أن قـراءة Frascari السـيميولوجية تؤكـد عـلى أن التفاصيـل هـي أصغـر وحـدات للدلالـة والمعـنى في العمـارة، تحـكي القصـص؛ قصـص صناعتهـا وابعادهـا الدلاليـة وتعـد نصوصـا» أوليـة pretexts أي العمـارة، تحـكي القصـص؛ قصـص صناعتهـا وابعادهـا الدلاليـة وتعـد نصوصـا» العمـارة حكايـة ، ومـن وجهـة النظـر هـذه يمكـن ان تصبح العمـارة كفـن الاختيـار المناسب للتفاصيـل لـسرد الحكايـة، والحبكـة مـع التفاصيـل المناسـبة، تصبح قصـة مطـورة كليـاً وناجحـة. واستشـهد الدراسـة بتعريـف Abberti للجمـال بأنـه مجموعـة العلاقـات الدقيقـة بـين التفاصيـل والمعـاني المرتبطـة فيهـا (514-7.50).

يتضـح ممـا سـبق أهميـة ودور المفاصـل الشـكلية والتفاصيـل في صياغـة المعـاني الدلاليـة وفي توليـد النصـوص السرديـة وتعزيـز حبكـة الحكايـة في الفضـاء.

### 2-3 دراسة 2014 Jenniefer Gadsby، Scenography in Museum Design», 2014

تناولت هذه الدراسة استخدام السينوغرافيا1 في تصميم المتاحف وتبحث في كيفية استخدامها وكيف يمكن أن تؤثر على تجربة الزائرين، وتقيَّم بشكل نقدي إمكانات المتاحف وصالات العرض ومساحات المعارض لتكون بمثابة بيئات سردية متكاملة، وتؤكد الدراسة ان التصميم المبدع للفضاء الداخلي يوفر حافرًا يثير الحماس والاهتمام بالنص من قبل المتلقي، ويهتم المصممون بإنشاء أحداث مثيرة وتحولية توفر انطباعات وتجارب لا تُنسى، حيث تركز معظم التصاميم المعاصرة في المتاحف على التفاعل والتفسير السردي والتصميم التشاركي مع المتلقي. (p.15)

يقــوم كلا مــن المتاحـف والأداء المسرحــي عـلى مــيزة واحــدة هــي سرد القصـص واســتخدام الــسرد (p.12)، حيـث ان الأداء المسرحــي يوظـف التواصـل دائمًـا باســتخدام الــسرد ليــس فقــط بــسرد القصـة بــل استكشــاف الشـخصيات والمعــاني المخفيـة ، ونقــل الحالــة المزاجيـة أو النغمــة

<sup>1</sup> تهدف السينوغرافيا إلى خلق إطار معين وتحديد فراغ ما ، وإضفاء طابع على مكان ما من اجل شخوص معينة، وحكاية ما، وصياغة وجهة نظر أو أكثر وعلى ذلك فهي " الفن الذي يرسم التصورات من اجل إضفاء معنى على الفضاء والسينوغراف الذي ينتج هذا الفن بين تقنية الديكور ، والإضاءة والأزياء ، فيشكل من معطياتها وفق رؤية موحدة، تكوينات بصرية – مشهديه تنطوي على علامات مكانية وزمانية ذات قدرة على التوليد الدلالي أو الدال على ما وراء الدلالة الحقيقية من دلالة ثقافية إضافية إيحائية (الدسوقى ,2005، ص7)

الكلمنية بصريا visually conveying the underlying mood or tone في الوقت الـذي أصبحـت المناهـج السرديـة أحـدث بكثـير في المتاحـف، وواسـعة الانتشـار بسرعـة مـع إدراك مطـوري المتاحـف لدورهـا، واهتمـام الـزوار بمزيـد مـن التجـارب البشريـة. اذ كانـت مناقشـة القطـع الأثريـة والـسرد في معـارض المتاحـف في المـاضي تُـروى مـن خـلال الصـوت الفـني. (p.16) بمعـنى تفضيـل سرد القصـة لمـا وراء المعـروض المتحفـي مـن خـلال تصميـم الفضـاء المحيـط سـينوغرافيا ليتـم فهـم وإدراك وقـراءة النـص المعـروض مـن قبـل المتلقـي وتفسيره. يـرى البحـث تشابه كلا مـن المسـاجد والمتاحـف في التجريـة الغامـرة الـتي يوفراهـا للمتلقـي، فعـلى الرغـم مـن اختـلاف وظائفهما جذريـا واختـلاف أدائيـة عمليـة التلقـي فالزائـر في المتحـف ان كلا منهما يسـعى الى خلـق فضـاءات غامـرة تمكـن المتلقـين مـن المروب إلى عوالـم أخـرى وتجريـة اسـتجابات عاطفيـة او روحيـة بتسـخير مناهـج وآليـات سرديـة .

### 3-3 دراسة (Juhani pallasmaa)،»الصمت والوقت والعزلة Silence Time and Solitude «،2012

أشارت الدراسة ضمن احد فصولها الى ان السكينة هي التجربة الصوتية الأكثر جوهرية التي تنشئها العمارة ، وان العمارة توضح دراما البناء التي يتم بث السكينة فيها من خلال المادة والفضاء والضوء ، وفي نهاية المطاف ان فن العمارة هو فن الصمت المتحجر، فعندما تتوقف فوضى أعمال البناء والتشييد، ويتلاشى صراخ العمال ، يتحول المبنى إلى متحف للصمت المنتظر ، ويعبر plasma عن ذلك بوصفه قائلا: « في المعابد المصرية نلتقي بالصمت والسكون الذي يحيط بالفراعنة ، وفي صمت الكاتدرائية القوطية ، وفي تلاشي صدى خطوات الأقدام الرومانية بعيدًا عن جدران البانثيون ، اما المنازل القديمة فتعيدنا إلى الوقت البطيء وصمت الماضي «. ويضيف: « ان سكون العمارة هو استجابة وان تجربة العمارة القوية تصمت جميع الضوضاء الخارجية حيث يتركز اهتمامنا على وجودنا فيها» .

وهي بهـذا تختلف عـن غيرهـا مـن الفنـون مـن خـلال إمكانيـة التجربـة لداخلهـا والإحساس والشـعور بـه. لقـد أدى التسـارع للزمـن خـلال القـرن المـاضي إلى انهيـار الوقـت في الشاشـة المسـطحة للحـاضر، فعندمـا يفقـد الزمـن مدتـه وصـداه في المـاضي البـدائي، يفقـد الإنسـان شـعوره بذاتـه ككيـان تاريخـي ، وان العمـارة تحررنـا مـن احتضـان الحـاضر وتسـمح لنـا بتجربـة تدفـق الوقـت البطيء حيـث ان المبـاني والمـدن هـي أدوات ومتاحـف للزمـن اي إنهـا تمكننـا مـن رؤيـة وفهـم مـرور التاريـخ ، والمشـاركة في الـدورات الزمنيـة الـتي تفـوق الحيـاة الفرديـة. العمـارة تربطنـا بالمـوق أي المـاضي مـن خـلال المبـاني فـأن وقـت العمـارة هـو وقـت محتجـز ؛ في أعظـم المبـاني يقـف الوقـت ثابتًـا، ويتـم تأمـين الوقـت والمـكان في مسـافات صامتـة بـين أعظـم المبـاني يقـف الوقـت ثابتًـا، ويتـم تأمـين الوقـت والمـكان في مسـافات صامتـة بـين فرديـة فريـدة الهائلـة ؛ وأوضحـت الدراسـة ان المـادة والفضـاء والوقـت تندمـج في تجربـة الممـيز في تفعيـل المـأعر والأحاسيس أو الآتـار . أي هـناك مسـاحة لتقييمه مـن خـلال قـراء شكله البـصري في حين الإدراك الصـوتي يبقـى عـادة كنيضـا ان لـكل مبـى أو فضـاء صوتـه المويـيـة مليـدة إلي معـى الوتـود ، وأشـارت الدراسـة أيضا ان لـكل مبـى أو فضاء صوتـه الممـيز في تفعيـل المشـاعر والأحاسيس أو الآتـار . أي هـناك مسـاحة لتقييمه مـن خـلال قـراء شكله البـصري في حين الإدراك الصـوتي يبقـى عـادة كخـبرة خلفيـة مسـاعدة، أي ان الرؤيـة المعـيز مي تفعيـل المشـاعر والأحاسيس أو التـار . أي هـنـاك مـاحة لتقيمه مـن خـلال قـراء مـكله البـصري في حـين الإدراك الصـوتي يبقـى عـادة كخـبرة خلفيـة مسـاعدة، أي ان الرؤيـة مـي الإحساس بالمراقـب الانفـرادي ، في حـين أن السـمع يخلـق شعورا بالارتبـاط والتضامـن

يـرى البحـث ان مبـاني المسـاجد يمكـن ان تشـكل متاحـف للزمـن تـــرد حكايـة حيـة تمكـن الافـراد مـن رؤيـة وقـراءة أحـداث التاريـخ، والانغمـاس في الابعـاد الزمنيـة الـتي تتجـاوز الحيـاة الفرديـة حيـث يقـف الوقـت ثابتًا، ويتـم تأمـين الوقـت والمـكان إلى الأبـد في المسـافات الصامتـة بـين أروقـة المسـجد ؛ اذ ان المـادة والفضـاء والوقـت المتوقـف يندمجـون في تجربـة غنيـة غامـرة . ولـكل المسـاجد صوتهـا الممـيز في تفعيـل المشـاعر والاحاسـيس ليجتمـع تقييـم المسـجد مـن خـلال قـراءة شـكله البـصري بالتعـاون مـع الإدراك الصـوتي لهمسـات الدعـوات وصـوت الاذان وصـوت انسـياب المـاء مـن الميضـأة والـتي تبقـى عـادة كخـبرة خلفيـة مسـاعدة تسـاهم بتحقيـق شـعور بالارتبـاط والتضامـن الجمعـي.

#### 4-3 دراسة Christopher Day ", Places of the Soul, 2004

ركـز Day عـلى روح المـكان في كتابـه «Places of the Soul -الاماكـن القريبـة مـن النفـس»، ويقـول « محيطنـا يؤثـر فينـا جسـديًا وروحانيًـا، اذ يمكـن أن يسـهم في التوتـر والشـعور بالضيـق العـام أو يوازننـا ويقوينـا ، ويضيـف عـلى الرغـم مـن اختـلاف التفضيـلات الشـخصية بشـكل كبـير، إلا أن هنـاك مسـتوى مـن الاسـتجابة الجماليـة نشـاركه جميعًـا. إذا نظرنـا إلى هـذا بموضوعيـة، يمكننـا أن نفهـم كيـف يمكـن لصفـات البيئـة المختلفـة أن تغذينـا جسـدا وروحـا ، حيـث تبحـث «أماكـن الـروح» في كيفيـة إعـادة العامـل البـشري إلى معادلـة البنـاء.

ويـرى Day ان جميع الحـواس تلعـب دورا في تحسـس الجمـال، وهـي عـادة تؤخـذ بنظـر الاعتبـار كلاً منهـا عـلى حـدة، ولكـن عندمـا تعطـي بمجموعهـا الرسـالة نفسـها عندئـذ تقـوم بوضـع أسـس وجوهـر المـكان . إذ تشـترك الحـواس جميعهـا بإعطـاء الصـورة الكليـة للحقيقـة ، اذ لا يمكـن وصـف الحقيقـة بصـورة كافيـة مـن قبـل حاسـة واحـدة ، هـذه الحقيقـة يطلـق عليهـا الروحيـة spirit ، انهـا روح الإنسـان أو المـكان أو الحـدث . وهـو شيء أكـثر مـن المظهـر الخارجـي appearance أو الشـعور بالراحـة، بـل هـى تلـك الروحيـة الـتى تؤثـر فينـا بعمـق . (p.18)

يـرى البحـث ان المسـاجد يمكـن ان تعــد أماكـن شــافية للـروح تسـهم في تغذيـة الجسـد والـروح مـن اجهـادات الحيـاة اليوميـة وتشـجع عـلى التأمـل والتفكـر لتشـكل الملتجـأ او المـلاذ بقدسـيتها.

# 4– منهجية البحث

تـم تحديـد منهجيـة البحـث في ضـوء المفاهيـم والدراسـات المطروحـة في الجـزء النظـري للبحـث ومحاولـة الكشـف عـن طبيعـة العلاقـة بـين الـسرد كاسـتراتيجية إنتـاج للنـص المعمـاري المعـاصر وتأثيرهـا عـلى صياغـة التصـورات الدلاليـة والشـكلية لأبنيـة المسـاجد ، عـبر تحليـل عينـة معماريـة لمسـجد مصمـم تبـنى الـسرد كاسـتراتيجية انتـاج تصميميـة بهـدف توضيـح إمكانـات هـذه الاسـتراتيجية وتوضيـح طبيعـة العلاقـة بـين مفـردات الاطـار النظـري والتطبيـق وصـولا الى اسـتعراض النتائـج والاسـتنتاجات النهائيـة .

### 1-4 استخلاص مفردات الإطار النظري

مـن خـلال التمهيـد المعـرفي أعـلاه ومناقشـة مجموعـة مـن الدراسـات السـابقة المرتبطـة بمفهـوم السرديـة تـم اسـتخلاص ثـلاث مفـردات رئيسـة للاطـار النظـري للسرديـة كاسـتراتيجية إنتـاج للمسـجد المعـاص وتفرعـت هـذه المفـردات الى مجموعـة مـن المفـردات الثانويـة والقيـم الممكنـة ليتسـنى للبحـث تطبيـق هـذا الإطـار عـلى عينـة منتخبـة في الفقـرة اللاحقـة والجـداول ادنـاه توضح المفـردات الرئيسـة الثـلاث للاطـار النظـرى :

### المفردة الرئيسة الأولى: ماهية النص السردي

المفردة الرئيسة الثانية: آليات السردية

المفردة الرئيسة الثالثة: سمات النص السردي

الجدول 1 يمثل المفردات الرئيسة والثانوية للسردية كاستراتيجية انتاج للمسجد المعاصر

المفردة الرئيسة الاولى	المفردات الثانوية
	منظومة عقائدية
ماهية النص السردي	مبادئ إسلامية
	منظومة مجتمعية
	منظومة تاريخية سياقية
	بنية قصصية إنسانية
	منظومة قيمر سامية
	أفكار معاصرة
	منظومة تكنولوجية

المفردة الرئيسة الثانية	المفردات الثانوية		
 آليات السردية	الترميز	توظيف رمز إسلامي توظيف رمز سياقي (مكاني ) توظيف ومنة ثقافية	
	التحول	تولیک پید رازید کارید تحول منکلی کلی تحول تراکمی	
	السينوغرافيا	تصميم عناصر الفضاء الداخلي كمنصة للدلالات وكحامل للرموز توظيف تكنولوجيا السينوغرافيا توظيف العناصر المثيرة للاستجابات الحسية	
	التجريد	تجريد شكلي كلي تجريد عناصر أخرى	
	الازاحة	إزاحة نص ثقافي محلي إزاحة منظومة شكلية إزاحة عنصر اخرى	
	الاحالة	إحالة جزء إحالة فكرة إحالة سياق اخرى	
	الإمتداد الدلالي المفاهيمي	الفضاء الروحاني (المقدس /المتصل بعناص الطبيعة ) الملتجاً / الملاذ الطابع المحلي	
المفردة الرئيسية ال	ثالثة اا	مفردات الثانوية	
سمات النص السردي	<u>ຍັ</u> ບ	علي حاني 	

المفردة الرئيسية النائلة	ונספردוت ושינפנה
	تفاعلي
سمات النص السردي	روحاني
	قيمي
	رؤيوي
	تصوري
	۔ انفعالی
	۔ صرحی
	۔ دینامی
	۔ سیاق
	- معاصر
	وجدانى
	۔ اصبل
	۔۔ موضوعی
	د دي
	ر تتابعی متسلسل

#### 2-4 التطبيق

ان تجربة التنقل في فضاء المسجد واروقته مثل سرد فيلم ، إنها رحلة يتحرك فيها المصلي من بداية دخوله المسجد عبر تسلسل الفضاءات، حيث يكتشف التتابع في العمارة والسرد عبر منظومة العناصر المستثمرة من قبل المصمم والتي تخلق المشاهد مجتمعة قصة تحكي عملية صنع العمارة والبنية الاجتماعية التي حدثت فيها، كونها تعتمد على الذاكرة الصورية التي تحيل المصلي الى مفهوم المكان بأبعاده الهوياتية وتزيحه باتجاه الزمن المعاصر بمعنى تشكيل صوري يقوم على تثبيت المكان كون المتلقي منتمي له وسيرورة زمنية تنقله من ماض فات الى زمن الان ، من خلال التفاعل العاطفي والجسدي ليساهم السرد في تشكيل ذكريات شخصية دائمة خاصة بهم عبر التحول من منظور حسي إلى منظور تأملي شعوري يستحث القيم والمبادئ الاسلامية الاساسية بفعل السردية المتبناة من قبل المصمم .

وإذا كان فهم العلاقة المباشرة للغاية بين الذاكرة والرحلات المادية عبر طبقات من التاريخ يبلغ الكثير من الفصول، فهناك وعي أيضًا بالحاجة إلى وجود فجوات وتناقضات، اذ يتم الشعور بالحاجة إلى المساحات الثقافية التي تمكن الذاكرة والخيال من الاشتغال والترقب كطرق لتشكيل الهوية. فالمسجد مكان للاتصال الروحي كون المسجد كبنية وظيفية يرتبط ارتباطا وثيقا بمنظومة الخيال الذي يتيح للمتلقي في مساحات محددة إمكانات القراءة والتفاعل مع منظومة الديالات المرسلة من قبل المصمم والتي تتحفز خياليا من المرات شكلية وحسية يتم تلقيها وقراءتها وفق محكيات القصة الخاصة بفضاءات للمسجد الداخلية وحسية يتم تلقيها وقراءتها وفق محكيات القصة الخاصة بفضاءات للمسجد الداخلية وطبيعة سياق التصورات المستثمرة لتعزز التجارب الروحانية الغامرة للمتلقين ضمن الفضاء.

سيتمر في هـذه الفقـرة التطبيـق عـلى مـشروع: مسـجد الخـور المشـارك في مسـابقة تصميـم مسـجد لشركـة إعمـار الاماراتيـة للتطويـر العقـاري في منطقـة خـور دبي 2018 - المصمـم : د. عبـاس الرويعـي –العـراق بغـداد ، كان هـدف المسـابقة إقامـة مسـجد متمـيز يشـكل علامـة بصريـة ضمـن مدينـة حضريـة تحـترم الثقافـة والمنـاخ في دبي، حيـث يمكـن للإنسـان العيـش والعمـل والتناغـم مـع الطبيعـة وملبيـة طموحـات الأجيـال القادمـة في نفـس الوقـت .

### **3-4** الفلسفة التصميمية لمشروع جامع الخور في دبي

استندت الفلسفة التصميمية عـلى إنتـاج نـص معمـاري معـاصر لمسـجد في دبي يسـتئمر ادائيـة فكريـة تقـوم عـلى القـراءة الروحانيـة للمصـلي لسرديـة منظومـة الرمـوز المجسـدة في التصـورات الشـكلية المعتمـدة في التصميـم وتتسـم هـذه التصـورات بكونهـا تجسـد رؤيـا للعلاقـة بـين المسـجد والسـياق المحيـط أولا وطبيعـة التفاعـل الروحـاني والانغمـاس التخيـلي للمصـلي في علاقتـه مـع الله سـبحانه وتعـالى اثنـاء ادائيتـه لفريضـة الصـلاة بمـا يؤسـس لمنظومـة تشـاعر وجـداني بينـه وبـين الله بتحفـيز مـن العنـاصر المعماريـة الموظفـة مـن قبـل المصمـم وهـي كالتـالى:

**بيت الصلاة:** تم استبدال شكل القبة التقليدية التي تسقف المصلى عادة بمجموعة من الأمواج المتحركة بنعومة باتجاه جدار القبلة لتتفاعل معه وتؤكد عليه ، حيث حاى المصمم حركة المصلي الساجد ضمن صف كامل واحالها باتجاه حركات مطوية لتشكل هيكل سقف المسجد وبطيات متموجة على المستوين الخارجي والداخلي مع توظيف منظومة انارة صناعية في الفضاء الداخلي لتجسم وتؤكد على الإحساس بهذه الانحناءات لطيات السقف مناعية في الفضاء الداخلي لتجسم وتؤكد على الإحساس بهذه الانحناءات لطيات السقف ماعيون ليعي المصمم الى جعل فضاء المصلى خالي من الاعمدة التي تعيق النظر وتعيق استمرارية التواصل مع الله ، ووزع احمال السقف المموج على جدار القبلة والجدار المقابل له. الشكل (2،3،7،12) **المنارة:** توظيف (البرجيـل) العنـصر الشـكلي الـتراثي مـن وحـي العمـارة المحلية في الإمـارات في مسـتويين : الأول يخـص الابـراج الجانبيـة الحاملـة والـتي تعمـل كأعمـدة ضخمـة خارجيـة وكأن الـتراث حاميـا للديـن والثقافـة رغـم وجـود الأفـكار المعـاصرة. الشـكل (4) والمسـتوى الثـاني اعتمـاد احداهـا وتحويـره ليكـون جسـد المنـارة، حيث تـم حفـر وتجريـد هيئـة المنـارة التقليديـة لتكـون فراغيـة ضمـن جسـد البرجيـل الضخـم المرتفـع ، مشـيرا لترابـط كل مـن الثقافـة والـتراث مـع المبـادئ الإسـلامية بجسـد واحـد . الشكل (8،10،11)

**الواجهات:** اعتمـاد الحـروف العربيـة لتكـون طبقـات مغلفـة للقـشرة الخارجيـة للواجهـات ، لتشـكل الحـروف سرديـة مكتوبـة يفـترض قراءتهـا مـن قبـل المصـلي والمتلقـي معـززة أهميـة الحـرف لـكل مـن الديـن والحضـارة بإشـارة الى الحـروف الـتي رُكِّبـت منهـا كلمـات القـرآن الكريـم وأغجـاَزَه . الشـكل (4)

الدروقة والفتحات: اعتمـد سرديـة حركـة السـاجد في الفضـاء الداخـلي بتجريـد منظومـة الأقـواس الداخليـة وتفاعلهـا حسـب علاقتهـا مـع الانحنـاء الخـاص بحركـة المصـلي ، هـذا وتـم اعتمـاد الارابيسـك في تشـكيل العنـاصر الخشـبية للقـوس الـتي تسـمح بانسـياب أشـعة الشـمس عبرهـا حسـب طبيعـة النقشـة وحركـة المصـلي واقتطاعهـا مـن النقشـة ، ممـا يعـزز الشـعور بروحانيـة الفضاء والشـعور العـام بالانغمـار ضمـن تجربـة المكان. الشـكل (5)

**جدار القبلة والمحراب:** توظيف الماء في التصميم الداخـلي لجـدار القبلـة والمحـراب ، إضافـة لجـدار الصحـن الخارجـي منسـابا عـلى حـروف لآيـات قرآنيـة ممـا ينتـج أصواتـا بحكـم تصـادم المـاء بالحـرف القـرآني معـززا خلـق منظومـة حسـية شـعورية تحيـل المتلقـي الى التفكـر بعظمـة الخالـق وقولـه ( وخلقنـا مـن المـاء كل شيء حـي) . الشـكل (6،7)



شکل **(2)** 

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022





شکل **(5)** 

شکل **(3)** 





شکل **(7)** 

شکل **(6)** 

شکل **(8)** 



شکل **(9)** 



شکل (10)





IRST F. PLAN + شكل **(13)** 

الاشكال **(2** الى 1**3)** توضح المقترح التصميمي لمشروع مسابقة مسجد الخور في دبي 2018 ومفاصل التصميم باستثمار استراتيجية السرد (أرشيف المصمم )

h

### 5- التحليل والاستنتاجات

العمارة العربية الإسلامية «هـي منظومـة شـاملة تشـمل النصـوص المعماريـة المتفاعلـة مـع منظومـة القيـم والأعـراف الاجتماعيـة للسـياق المـكاني الموجـودة فيـه محققـة هويـة خاصـة ضمـن المفهـوم الإنسـاني في اسـتهداف الجوانـب النفعيـة والرمزيـة والجماليـة تكتسـبها بفعـل تعبيرهـا عـن منظومـة بنيويـة مؤلفـة مـن مجموعـة بـنى تشـير في مسـتوياتها المختلفـة ، وباليـات انتـاج للنـص المعمـاري مختلفـة حسـب المصمـم وموقفـه الفكـري وخبرتـه ووظيفـة المـشروع وزمانـه وسـياقه المكاني ؛ لتكـون السرديـة إحـدى أهـم اسـتراتيجيات إنتـاج العمـارة العربيـة الإسـلامية وتحديـدا المسـجد كنـوع وظيفـى رئيـس فيهـا»

يمكـن تعريـف السرديـة اجرائيـا بكونهـا « اسـتراتيجية تصميميـة للفضـاء الداخـلي والشـكل الخارجـي المعـاصر في العمـارة المسـجدية الاسـلامية تـتراءى بمسـتويين شـكلي ودلالي، في ضـوء رؤيـا المصمـم وخطابـه القصـدي المبـني عـلى صياغـة مجموعـة مـن التصـورات الفكريـة المـراد ايصالهـا للمتلقـي( المصـلي) وتسـتهدف اثـارة تفاعلـه بمسـتويات موضوعيـة وذاتيـة لتأسيس معـان جديـدة عـبر انغمـاره الروحـي وتواصلـه الفكـري داخـل الفضاء الـسردي المعـاص .»

ان انغمـاس المتلقـي في النـص الـسردي يســتلزم توظيفـا مبتكـرا لعنــاصر وأدوات النــص المحيطـة بالمعــروض وقصديـة في تراتبيـة الشـفرات المبثوثـة مــن قبــل المصمــم بهــدف تكامــل الصــورة الدلاليـة المتبنــاة لإيصالهـا للمتلقـى.

افـرز البحـث وجـود قاعـدة شـكلية تنـص عـلى ان «الشـكل يتبـع الــــرد» ، بحكـم البحـث عـن هويـة المـكان كـون المـكان بـه مركـز وحـدود، ولامتلاكـه روح المـكان. هاتــان الميزتـان تعــبران عــن هويـة المـكان وتأثـيره عـلى تفاعـل المتلقـي معـه، فالسرديـة تسـهم في صناعـة هويـة المـكان المؤثـرة عـلى تفاعـل المتلقـي بفعـل تشـكيل الفضـاء المعمـاري زمنيـا بتصميـم المنصـة للفضـاء المعمـاري والتأكيـد عـلى طابعـه الــسردي وهـل هـو دائـم ام مؤقـت، وغالبًا مـا ينطـوي عـلى تغيـير كامـن او محتمـل والتكيف مـع الاحتياجـات الحاليـة بحلـول تتمـيز بالأصالـة والتفـرد.

بينت النتائـج ميـل المصمـم الى تبـني إطـار صناعـة المعـنى الجمعـي للحركـة بداخلـه بفعـل التفاعـل مـع المنظومـة الدلاليـة المعتمـدة مـن قبـل المصمـم في الفضـاء الداخـلي سرديـاً كـون المعـاني الجمعيـة او المجتمعيـة تضفـي سـمة الشـمولية والموضوعيـة وليسـت ذاتيـة الانطبـاع والتأثـير. ابن منظور، جمال الدین أبو الفضل، لسان العرب، ج.2، دار الکتب العلمیة، بیروت، 2005.

أزرويل، فاطمة–مفاهيم نقد الرواية المغربية، حوار مع حسين مروة بجريدة الاتحاد الاشتراكي، فبراير 1983.

بروكميير، جينز ودونال كربو، السرد والهوية، ط1، المركز القومي للترجمة، القاهرة،،2015،.ص31,32,33,35

جينيت، جيرار وآخرون، نظرية السرد من وجهة النظر الى التبشير، ترجمة ناجي مصطفى، منشورات الحوارات الأكاديمية والجامعية المغرب، ط1، 1989

دريدا، جاك، ت. كاظم جهاد، الكتابة والاختلاف، ، دار توبقال للنشر، الدار البيضاء، 1988.

الدسوقي، عبد الرحمن ،الوسائط الحديثة في سينوغرافيا المسرح ، دار الحريري ،القاهرة ، 2005

الرازي، محمد بن أبي بكر بن عبد القادر: مختار الصحاح، دار الجيل، بيروت، 1987.

سليمان, ميساء، البنية السردية في كتاب الإمتاع والمؤانسة، الهيئة العامة السورية للكتاب، وزارة الثقافة، دمشق، 2011.

الشاهري، هند صفاء الدين ، الخصائص التصميمية للبيئة الداخلية المجددة للصحة ، رسالة ماجستير مقدمة الى قسم هندسة العمارة ، الجامعة التكنلوجية ، بغداد ، العراق ، 2018. ص 84

الطريطر، جليلة، مقومات السيرة الذاتية في الأدب العربي الحديث، مركز النشر الجامعي ، 2009.

العبيدي، زينب حسين رؤوف ، «دينامية الطراز في عمارة المساجد المعاصرة» ، قسم هندسة العمارة ، كلية الهندسة ، جامعة بغداد، العراق ، 2016 .

مصطفى، إبراهيم وآخرون، المعجم الوسيط، ج.1، المكتبة الإسلامية، تركيا، ط.2، 1972. Barthes, Roland, <u>Image -Music -Text</u>, Fontana Press, London-UK,2015.

Chi L. "Narration and the Architectural Program: The <u>'Mythical' Status of Architectural Fictions</u>," in Linzey M. (ed.) Writing/History/Architecture/Myth, Auckland, University of Auckland,1991.

Christopher Day, <u>Places of the Soul: Architecture and</u> <u>Environmental Design as a Healing Art, Aquarian</u>/ Thorsons, 1993.

Cleveland, Amanda C. "<u>Symbiosis Between Biophilic</u> <u>Design and Restorative Healing Environments: The Impact</u> <u>on Overall Well-Being of Urban Dweller</u>s", Florida State University Libraries, Electronic Theses, The Graduate School (2014)

Duncan, McCauley, A<u>narrative journey</u>, from "<u>Museum</u> <u>Making</u>: Narratives, architectures, exhibitions", edited by: Suzanne MacLeod, Laura Houston Hanks, Jonathan Hale, Routledge: Taylor & Francis Group,uk,2012.

De Botton A., Η αρχιτεκτονική της ευτυχίας (or. <u>The</u> architecture of happiness, translation: Antonis Kalokiris, Athens, Patakis,2007.

Eeg-Tverbakk Camilla and K. Ely ("<u>Responsive Listening:</u> <u>Theatre training for contemporary spaces</u>" Brooklyn Arts press New York 2005.

Frascari, Marco, "<u>The Tell-The-Tale Detail ", In Theorizing</u><u>a new agenda for Architecture</u>, "Princeton Architecture Press, New york, 1995.

F. Maus, 'Narratology, Narrativity', New Grove Dictionary of Music and Musicians, 2nd ed., London: Macmillan, 2001.

G. Bruno, '<u>Public Intimacy: Architecture and the Visual</u> <u>Arts</u>', London: MIT Press, 2007.

Greenberg, Stephen," <u>Place, Time and Memory</u>" part I (Narrative, space, identity),"MUSEUM MAKING: Narratives, architectures, exhibitions", edited by: Suzanne MacLeod, Laura Hourston Hanks, Jonathan Hale, Routledge:Taylor& Francis Group,uk,2012.

Harmon,William and C.Hugh Holman, <u>A Hand book to</u> <u>Literature</u>,7thed Upper Saddle River,NJ: Prentice Hall , 1996.

Howard Pamela What is Scenography? Taylor & Francis e-Library New Fetter Lane London 2003

Jencks, Charles, <u>Post Modernism</u>, Third Edition, Academy Editions; St. Martin's Press, London, New York,1989.

Gadsby, Jenniefer, <u>Scenography in Museum Design: An</u> examination of its current use, and its impact on visitor's value of experience, Birmingham Institute of Art and Design, Birmingham City University,2014

Juhani Pallasmaa, <u>The Eyes of the Skin</u>, Wiley, Chi Chester, West Sussex, UK, 2012

Kaplan, Stephen, "The Restorative Environment: Nature and Human Experience". "<u>Role of Horticulture in</u> <u>Human Well-being and Social Development: A National</u> <u>Symposium</u>". Timber Press, Arlington, Virginia, 1993.

Keating, Elizabeth K. and Hadder, R. Neill, <u>Sensory</u> <u>Impairment</u>, Annual Review of Anthropology, Vol. 39, 2010, p303-322

Lawrence, R.J. <u>"Vernacular Architecture in the Twenty</u> <u>- First Century. Theory, education and practice</u>", Milton Park, Abingdon: Taylor & Francis. Lewcock, R., London, 2006

Lynch, Kevin ,<u>A theory of good city form</u>, MIT Pr., Cambridge, Mass.1981, p. 132)

McKellar, Susie, and Penny Sparke, "Interior design and identity", Manchester University Press, UK, 2004.

Orians, Gordon H., and Judith H. Heerwagen. <u>Humans,</u> <u>Habitats and Aesthetics." The Biophilia Hypothesis</u>. Washington, DC,USA ,1993.

Psarra, S. <u>Architecture and Narrative: The Formation of</u> <u>Space and Cultural Meaning</u> (1 ed.), First published by Routledge,New yourk,2009.

Sauchelli، Andrea." <u>On Architecture as a Spatial Art</u>". The Nordic Journal of Aesthetics. No. 43:2012

Schulz, Norberg, <u>Genius Loci: Towards a Phenomenology</u> of <u>Architecture</u>, <u>Rizzoli</u>, 1980.

Thomassen, <u>The role of scenography in museum</u> <u>exhibitions: The case of the Grossraum at the Norwegian</u> <u>Museum of Science and Technology</u>, Oslo, 2017.

Tschumi, Bernard, "Disjunction: Introduction: Notes Towards a theory of Architectural Disjunction 1988, In Theorizing a new agenda for Architecture, Princeton Architecture Press, New york, 1995.

Walter,E. V. , "<u>Place ways: A theory of the Human</u> <u>Environment</u>", (Chapel Hill : University of North Carolina Press) , 1988.

William Browning, Catherine Ryan &Joseph Clancy ,"14. <u>Patterns Of Biophilic Design Improving Health & Well</u> <u>-Being in The Built Environme</u>nt". ©Terrapin Bright Green LLC , New York ,USA, 2014.



**Conference Track 3** 

# Mosque

Multiple Design and Construction Techniques

المحور الثالث للمؤتمر

<mark>المسجد</mark> التقنيات المتعددة للتصميم والبناء



# ACCESSIBILITY AND SPATIAL INTEGRATION EVALUATION OF MASJIDS IN SAUDI ARABIA USING SPACE SYNTAX

### Abdulsalam Ali Alsudairi

Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal University-Dammam

### Afnan Abdulrahman Baagil

Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal University-Dammam

#### Mohammed Essam Shaawat

Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal University-Dammam

### Bongwirnso Umaru Mohammed

Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal University-Dammam

### Abstract:

Besides its religious role, the masjid (mosque) has also played a significant role in Muslim society's social and economic life. That is, masjids act like a community center surrounded by public spaces and functions. Therefore, the movement around and inside a masjid was and still is vital. Due to the recent changes caused by the COVID-19 pandemic conditions, safety precautions have significantly impacted our life patterns. Knowing this fact, one may question the compatibility of a masjid as a building during the safety precautions in terms of circulation, proportions of major spaces, spatial arrangements, and utilization of entrances. This study presents case study findings that evaluate the accessibility and spatial integration of two central masjids located in Riyadh, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, using Space Syntax software to perform syntactical analysis. Space evaluation is conducted on two typical scenarios: before and after COVID-19. This study considers the pre-COVID-19 scenario with a maximum occupancy of the physical space as opposed to the active-COVID-19 scenario of lower occupancy. Any physical space can be represented as a matrix of connected relationships leading to a matrix of mathematical properties that can be analyzed using computer simulations. It was noted in the study that the existence of a masjid Sahan (court) played a significant role in tying up the Masjid internally (within its function) and externally (within its context) before and after the COVID-19 pandemic.

Keywords: Space Syntax, Syntactical Analysis, Masjid, Accessibility, Spatial Integration, Pandemic, COVID-19, Saudi Arabia, Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid, Alkindy Square Masjid

### Introduction:

Throughout history, Muslim communities have always been attached to masjids (mosques) in one form or another. The masjid was not restricted to only being a place to formally worship Allah, although that is its primary purpose. Instead, masjids have developed into institutions that provide Muslim communities with an extensive array of religious and cultural services (Abdel-Hady, 2010), (Al-Krenawi, 2016). From many narrations and hadiths, we know that there were at least five functions of the masjid during the time of the prophet Mohammed (peace be upon him), namely as a place of worshipping Allah, learning, deliberation, caring for the sick, and boarding (Fakriah, 2019). The masjid is the focal point of a Muslim community's political, social, cultural, and ritual life. These essential roles ascribed to the masjid are crucial to creating a dynamic society, both religious and mundane, spiritual and physical. Each role has a different significance depending on the different contexts of places and time. As far back as the Othman period, the functional efficiency of masjid layouts was significantly affected by spatial configuration. Nowadays, masjids are commonly designed to provide anything needed by people living around them since the masjids are the focal point of all activities linked directly to the community's needs (Laugu, 2007).

Space Syntax researchers aim to develop strategies for describing the configurations of occupied/inhabited spaces to articulate underlying social meanings. These meanings are represented in numerical and graphical forms, thus facilitating the scientific interpretation of masjid layouts (Ali and Sanusi, 2013). Space Syntax is a robust technique for describing and analyzing architectural space patterns at the building and urban levels. It attempts to explain human behaviors and social activities from a spatial configuration point of view. Space Syntax originated and developed in the 1970s at the Bartlett Unit for Architectural Studies, University College, London (Tarabieh et al., 2019). From an analytical point of view, the Space Syntax technique provides a comprehensive and consistent framework for understanding spatial arrangements and their likely human effects, which we can term as buildings'

social performance. However, the issues of 'plan layout' have mostly been addressed from various optimization points of views; most of which deem configuration as an order that can be 'found' through thousands of trials and errors in putting spaces together in different ways to maximize certain qualities (Nourian et al., 2013). Ali and Sanusi (2013) clarify adopting Space Syntax to deal with the syntactical characteristics of the spatial configuration of masjid layouts for the following reasons:

- This method combines physical and social indicators in explaining the spatial and functional systems to identify configurations in terms of similarities and differences, thus enabling the diagnosis of the strengths and weaknesses of structures, types, and patterning of masjid layouts.
- This method adopts spatial configuration's syntactic characteristics (i.e., symmetry–asymmetry and distributedness–non-distributedness) in interpreting different Masjid layouts' structures.
- This method facilitates the analysis, evaluation, and comparison of various systems.
- This method can assess, understand, describe, and model various formal and spatial systems, thus providing sufficient credibility and reality.

This paper explores the compatibility of a masjid as a building and its functions in terms of circulation, proportions of major spaces, spatial arrangements, and utilization of entrances before and after COVID-19. Using the Space Syntax technique, we will compare the compatibility of a masjid as a building with its functions using two case studies in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. The case studies are 1) Imam Turki bin Abdullah Grand Masjid, and 2) Alkindy Square Masjid. The analysis of the collected results will help evaluate the accessibility and spatial integration of masjids in Saudi Arabia.

### 1. Literature review:

The masjid and its evolution in form have been the source of active discourse and debate for many years. Every masjid has a program that depends on the Muslim community where the masjid is built. A large community aims to serve a much bigger congregation, which in this case it translates into a brief of a masjid or a Jami masjid or a congregational masjid that can host Friday prayers. In any masjid, the central prayer hall is the spatial nexus; it is where the act of formal transformation begins. The spiritual space itself is extended from a point in the center and extends forward and backward. The key aim is to contain, celebrate and facilitate the acts of devotion and submission that occur mainly in the prayer hall. The masjid space layout functionality can result in two key syntactic characteristics: symmetry, asymmetry, and distributedness–nondistributedness (Ali and Sanusi, 2013), (Kassim, 2016).

Ezani et al. (2017) studied the complexity of three different masjid floor plans using Space Syntax. The masjid spatial integration and depth value (hierarchical transition among spaces) were analyzed to help imitate users' possible movement scenarios within the various masjids by topologically converting the plans into the axial line of respective nodes and links. It was shown that one of the masjids attained the most integrated ablution area, indicating that the designer has beforehand considered the importance of this space. Contrarily, other masjids obtained a more segregated ablution area, hindering user's navigation. Besides, a reduced depth value signifies easy access within the space, whereas high depth causes inconvenient navigation through space. Thus, guiding designers in the design process identifies the suitability and accessibility of complex functional spaces (Ezani et al., 2017).

Tarabieh et al. (2018), in a similar study, analyzed a typical "static space" in terms of its spatial logic, considering a typical configuration for a prayer hall consisting of a bilateral symmetry space with four columns. This configuration is manifested in many religious buildings and assessed using visibility graphs, axial lines, and various 'isovist' field properties and measures. An 'isovist' gives a two-dimensional (2D) polygon corresponding to the viewshed<sup>1</sup> at that given point which is relevant for an in-depth exploration of a specific location. Tarabieh indicated how the most basic alterations to the plan's configuration could affect the spatial experience and cognition of the static spaces are extracted and discussed, and the consequences of an omni-visual observer of typical Space Syntax compared to the directional observer in a static space (Tarabieh et al., 2018).

Asif et al. (2018) substantiated the reason behind the development of the Space Syntax tool (syntactical analysis), which deepens the understanding of how syntactic analysis can extract social information embedded in traditional architectural practice. Space syntax is a simple form because of the proposition that human society holds integrated spatial information and that the spatial environment or inhabited space is embedded, or encoded, with social information. Therefore, the syntactic properties of a particular configuration within a particular region reflect the traditions of the people in that region. Space Syntax is useful in describing and analyzing architectural space patterns at both the building and the urban level in terms of spatial systems' configuration properties, likewise the relationship between spatial cognition and configuration. Throughout history, the masjid has taken various forms from the hypostyle to the dome masjid. The most important space in the masjid is the prayer hall, which usually takes a square, or rectangular, form so that worshippers of Allah can line up in equally spaced rows during prayers. Accordingly, other forms of the prayer hall, such as a circle or a hexagon, are uncommon, resulting in lines of unequal length (Asif et al., 2018).

Tarabieh et al. (2019) proposed scaling of the Space Syntax field for the inclusion of other parameters, such as daylighting, and integration of the associated performative measures to syntactical analysis of the masjid typology to aid in the studying of overall space cognition, based on comfort and environmental parameters. The study presents a case study on a typical masjid layout using multi-objective optimization. The analysis presented implications for the architectural designs of spaces for glare management and daylight potential. Moreover, it is unique and builds on our previous work to explore comfort, visibility, and proximity thresholds for stationary observers (Tarabieh et al., 2019).

Many studies have emphasized the importance of prayer halls in the masjids. Despite the studies done on the masjids using syntactical analysis tools, there is still room for evaluating the accessibility and spatial integration of the masjid's other public services and studying their relationship with the prayer halls. Though the form is fixed, the spaces' functionality varies, especially with the world's current changes (pandemic COVID-19). Thus, paving a gap to explore and compare two masjids in two typical scenarios: pre-COVID-19, and active COVID-19, via Space Syntax.

<sup>1 &#</sup>x27;viewshed': The view of an area from a specific vantage point.

### 2. Methodology and Procedure:

This paper collects quantitative data utilizing a Space Syntax simulation technique to study accessibility and spatial integration of masjids in Saudi Arabia. It attempts to test and analyze the two different case studies to measure a masjid's compatibility as a building in terms of circulation, proportions of major spaces, spatial arrangements, and utilization of entrances before and after the COVID-19 pandemic. It should be noted that both case studies – the Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid and Al Kindy Square Masjid – are located in Riyadh, the most crowded city in the Kingdom Saudi Arabia, and have similar socio-cultural characteristics. Besides, both masjids have won local and international architectural prizes.

Evaluating the accessibility and spatial integration of each masjid will be accomplished by using 'DepthmapX' software. The masjid AutoCAD plans constitute the primary source of information for this analysis, taking into account only physical barriers that obstruct movement and vision (walls). After importing the layouts, we selected the areas to be analyzed then started making the graphical representation of visibility. Every visual field from each point of the analyzed layout is calculated, and the level of visibility is identified. The level of Connectivity, Visual Integration, and Visual Step Depth graph are measured accurately for the selected masjids (Table 1). The results obtained are represented by a color scale, ranging from red to blue. Red shades correspond to areas with the highest visibility, while blue corresponds to more restricted visual fields.

Term	Meaning
Visual Graph Analysis (VGA)	Visibility graphs analyse the extent to which any point in a spatial network is visible from any other. Where points are not directly visible, graph measures of a matrix of points can be calculated to test how many intervening points are needed for one point to see others (Desyllas & Duxbury, 2001).
Connectivity	The objective concept of connectivity means spatial connections, whose numerical value represents the number of accesses leading to space. It measures the number of immediate neighbors directly connected to space (Askarizad & Safari, 2020).
Visual Integration	The integration of space is a function of the mean number of lines and direction changes that need to be taken to go from that space to all other spaces in the system. Therefore, greater integration indicates that the spaces are more integrated (Askarizad & Safari, 2020).
Visual Step Depth	The visual step depth of space calculates how many 'steps' it takes to cover the entire area, where the 'steps' are measured by how far you can see.
Maximum Depth (MxD)	Maximum Depth is the total number of steps of the analyzed plan.

 Table 1: Some of the terms used in "DepthmapX" software.

### 3. Analysis and result:

Both case studies have an open-plan layout surrounded by different spaces designated for religious, commercial, entertainment, or other purposes, for

different ages and genders<sup>2</sup>. Further information about them can be found in (Table 2).

	Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid	Alkindy Square Masjid
Location	Riyadh, Saudi Arabia	Riyadh, Saudi Arabia
Built year	1992	1986
Area	16,800 m <sup>2</sup>	3,200 m <sup>2</sup>
Capacity	17,000 worshippers	7,000 worshippers
Style	Contemporary design inspired by Najd traditional architecture	Contemporary design inspired by Najd traditional architecture
Accessibility to the Prayer hall	Linear movement	Central movement

Table 2: General information about Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid, and Alkindy Square Masjid

The architectural layout of the masjid's context (Figure 1,2) is based on a functional schema of places. Yellow places are for the prayer area, light gray for the *Sahan* area and dark gray places are for circulation and public services spaces. It should be noted that both masjids have two main entrances with the addition of emergency exits used as entrances when needed. However, emergency exits will not be considered as entrances in the analysis.



*Figure 1:* The architectural layout of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid.



Figure 2: The architectural layout of Al Kindy Square Masjid.

### 3.1 Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid:

The Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Masjid is considered one of the most famous masjids in Riyadh and was a meeting place for scholars and students of knowledge. Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Masjid's context consists of *Assafah* Square connected to the *Sahan* of 4,800 square meters, main prayer hall,

<sup>2</sup> From the inception of Islam, care has been taken to provide for the needs of women in masjids, ensuring their privacy, protection, and spiritual development. The Prophet (peace be upon him) took care in his mosque to have dedicated rows for women to pray in, conducted special teaching events for women, etc. as described in hadiths. While space may be dedicated to women in masjids for their privacy and protection, from Allah's perspective, men and women are equal: "Those who do good, whether male or female, and have faith will enter Paradise and will never be wronged; even as much as the speck on a date stone." (4:124)

library, school, and 50 shops.

The findings from the Visual Graph Analysis (VGA) were done by DepthmapX software, which calculated the Connectivity level, Integration level, and Step Depth of the Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid (Table 3) and (Figure 3).

	Minimum	Average	Maximum
Connectivity	1	5,352.47	12,057
Visual Integration	1.94618	11.1621	17.0365
Visual Step Depth	0	1.97613	7

Table 3: Quantitative numbers from analysis of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid



*Figure 3:* The syntactic analysis of the ground floor of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid. From left to right, (a) Connectivity, (b) Visual Integration, and (c) Visual Step Depth graphs.

The red color at the right end of the color scale represents the highest value of connectivity and integration level, and the blue color at the other end of the scale represents the lowest value of connectivity and integration. According to the results, there is a linear gradation in connectivity and visual integration level on Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid. The Sahan serves as a distribution point, moving people from a public zone to a private zone. As shown in Figure 3 (a), Assafah Square has the highest connectivity level because it is visually connected to all other spaces in and surrounding the masjid. Figure 3 (b) shows that Assafah Square is well-integrated because the integration level is distributed equally in the space, providing fluency in the movement and prevents crowdedness in the masjid's gates. Figure 3 (c) shows the number of steps to cover the entire area, which clarifies the relationships between the masjid spaces. There is a direct relationship (one step away) between Assafah Square and the Sahan and the public services (school, library, and shops). The relationship between the Sahan and the public services is direct also. The relationship between Assafah Square and the prayer hall is indirect (two steps away). That indicates the centralization of the Sahan and its role in distributing the movement in the masjid. Figure 4 shows the Maximum Depth (MxD) that will determine the relationship between Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid spaces according to the zone (private and public) and movement.



The other VGA was done during the active-COVID-19 period on Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid in two possible scenarios. The first scenario analyzed the Connectivity level, Integration level, Step Depth after closing the main entrance (Table 4) (Figure 5), and the second scenario analysis after closing the side entrance (Table 5) (Figure 6), noting that the emergency exits are closed in both scenarios.

Table 4: Quantitative numbers from analysis of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid in the first scenario

	Minimum	Average	Maximum
Connectivity	1	5,255.47	12,056
Visual Integration	1.3831	7.84851	13.9666
Visual Step Depth	0	2.25978	9



Figure 5: The syntactic analysis of the ground floor of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid in the first scenario. From left to right, (a) Connectivity, (b) Visual Integration, and (c) Visual Step Depth graphs.

Table 5: Quantitative numbers from analysis of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid in the second scenario

	Minimum	Average	Maximum
Connectivity	1	5,256.77	12,056
Visual Integration	1.34623	7.82284	12.8348
Visual Step Depth	0	2.25062	9



Figure 6: The syntactic analysis of the ground floor of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid in the second scenario. From left to right, (a) Connectivity, (b) Visual Integration, and (c) Visual Step Depth graphs.

Assafah Square has the highest connectivity level in both scenarios, as shown in Figure 5 (a) and Figure 6 (a). Figure 5 (b) shows that after closing the main entrance, the integration becomes centered at the side entrance only. On the other hand, Figure 6 (b) shows that Assafah Square becomes the most integrated space after closing the side entrance. The level of integration is distributed unequally in the space. However, the unequal distribution lowers the crowdedness at the main entrance. There is a linear gradation in the visual integration level from Assafah Square to the prayer hall in both scenarios, emphasizing the importance of the Sahan in the masjid's design. Figure 5 (c) and Figure 6 (c) shows that the number of steps to cover the entire area has increased in both scenarios compared to the result of the pre-COVID-19 period.

The findings of the VGA of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid in its initial status indicate that the average Connectivity level was 5,352.47; this amount was reduced by 1.8%, and the average of Visual Integration was 11.1621, reduced by 29.7% in the first scenario (Figure 7,8). In the second scenario, the Connectivity average was reduced by 1.8%, and Visual Integration saw a reduction of 29.9% (Figure 7,8). This result shows that closing the main entrance or the second entrance will have almost the same significant effect of decreasing the accessibility and spatial integration of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid and its surrounding area. However, supporting the masjid with a *Sahan* played a significant role in organizing the movement when entering or exiting. Moreover, the availability of *Assafah* Square helps lowers the crowdedness at the gates. Figure 9 clarifies the level of accessibility and spatial integration of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid before and after COVID-19.



### 3.2 Alkindy Square Masjid:

Alkindy Square Masjid is one of the most prominent and vital built forms in the diplomatic quarter in Riyadh. The masjid's design aims to preserve the traditional links of masjids to the community by connecting it with public services. Alkindy Square Masjid is a focal point for the surrounding residential area and is integrated with the fabric both socially and physically. Alkindy Square Masjid's context consists of Alkindy square connected to the *Sahan*, main prayer halls, library, lecture hall, and shops.

The findings from Alkindy Square Masjid's analysis done by DepthmapX software, which calculates the Connectivity level, Visual Integration level, and Visual Step Depth (Table 6) (Figure 10).

	Minimum	Average	Maximum
Connectivity	1	1,953.41	6,792
Visual Integration	1.42541	5.13958	8.38587
Visual Step Depth	0	3.20932	8

Table 6: Quantitative numbers from the analysis of Alkindy Square Masjid


**Figure 10:** The syntactic analysis of the ground floor of the Alkindy Square Masjid. From left to right, (a) Connectivity, (b) Visual Integration, and (c) Visual Step Depth graphs.

According to DepthmapX software results, there is a central gradation in connectivity and visual integration level on Alkindy Square Masjid. Alkindy Square serves as a distribution point, moving people in and around the masjid. Alkindy Square has the highest connectivity level, which is centralized on the right side of the Square, as shown in Figure 10 (a). Also, Alkindy Square has a high level of integration distributed equally on both sides, right and left of the Square, as shown in Figure 10 (b). This distribution point helps to control the movement and prevents crowdedness at the masjid's gates. Figure 10 (c) clarifies the number of steps to cover the entire area, clarifying the relationships between the masjid's spaces. According to the results, Alkindy Square directly relates to the *Sahan* and shops (one step away). There is also a direct relationship between the *Sahan* and prayer halls (one step away).

On the other hand, the relationship between Alkindy Square and the lecture hall and library are indirect (from three to four steps away), and the relationship between the *Sahan* and the lecture hall and library are indirect (from two to three steps away). Also, the relationship between Alkindy Square and the prayer hall is indirect (two steps away). That indicates the centralization of the *Sahan* and its role in distributing the movement in the masjid, moving people from a public zone to a private zone. Figure 11 shows the MxD that determines the relationship between Alkindy Square Masjid spaces according to the zone (private and public) and movement.



Figure 11: The MxD and the relationship between the spaces of Alkindy Square Masjid.

Likewise, the other VGA was done during the active-COVID-19 period on Alkindy Square Masjid in two possible scenarios. The first scenario analyzed the Connectivity level, Integration level, and Step Depth after closing the right entrance (Table 7) (Figure 12), and the second scenario analysis, after closing the left entrance (Table 8) (Figure 13), noting that the emergency exits are closed in both scenarios.

	Minimum	Average	Maximum
Connectivity	1	1,948.95	6,792
Visual Integration	1.37204	4.94	8.11499
Visual Step Depth	0	3.41377	9

Table 7: Quantitative numbers from analysis of Alkindy Square Masjid first scenario



Figure 12: The syntactic analysis of the ground floor of Alkindy Square Masjid in the first scenario. From left to right, (a) Connectivity, (b) Visual Integration, and (c) Visual Step Depth graphs.

				-		
Table	8: Quantitative	numbers from	n analysis of	Alkindy Sc	uare Masii	d second scenario
	er automiterterter		. ananyono on	, and 100 0 0 0	jaaro maojn	a boconta boontanto

	Minimum	Average	Maximum
Connectivity	1	1,949.08	6,792
Visual Integration	1.36249	4.91002	8.00024
Visual Step Depth	0	3.5339	10



Figure 13: The syntactic analysis of the ground floor of Alkindy Square Masjid in the second scenario. From left to right, (a) Connectivity, (b) Visual Integration, and (c) Visual Step Depth graphs.

According to the results, closing the right entrance or the left entrance does not significantly affect the Connectivity, Visual Integration, or Visual Step Depth. As shown in Figure 12 (a) and Figure 13 (a), the right side of Alkindy Square still has the highest connectivity level in both scenarios. Figure 12 (b) and Figure

13 (b) show that the integration level is distributed equally on both sides of Alkindy Square, which helps to control the crowdedness at the entrances. There is a central gradation in the Visual Integration level from Alkindy Square to the prayer hall on both scenarios indicating the importance of the *Sahan* in the masjid's design. Figure 12 (c) and Figure 13 (c) shows that the number of steps to cover the entire area has increased in both scenarios compared to the results of the pre-COVID-19 period.

The VGA findings of Alkindy Square Masjid in its initial status indicate that the average Connectivity level was 1,953.41; this amount was reduced by 0.2%, and the average of Visual Integration was 5.13958, reduced by 3.9% % in the first scenario (Figure 14,15). Also, in the second scenario, the Connectivity average reduced by 0.2%, and Visual Integration reduced by 4.5% (Figure 14,15). Both scenarios have a low chance of affecting the accessibility and spatial integration in Alkindy Square Masjid. This result emphasizes the benefit of the centralization of the Square in the masjid context. Figure 16 clarifies the level of accessibility and spatial integration of Alkindy Square Masjid before and after COVID-19.



Figure 16: Comparison of the level of accessibility and spatial integration of the masjid before and after COVID-19 in Alkindy Square Masjid.

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

Based on the results from the VGA of the two case studies before COVID-19, we concluded that the Connectivity level in the Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid (linear movement) is concentrated in the middle of the Square. The Square, therefore, serves as a focal point controlling the flow of movement in one direction to the masjid. However, in Alkindy Square Masjid (central movement), the Connectivity level in the Square serves as a distribution point, diffusing the movement of people. The distribution of the Visual Integration level in both masjids aids in directing the movement toward the masjids' gates. The Visual Step Depth in Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid was lower than Alkindy Square Masjid because of the difference between the movement design (linear or central) (Table 3,6). Despite the fact that both Masjids have the same public services, Alkindy Square Masjid has a higher Visual Step Depth because of the central movement in the masjid.

The MxD of both masjids was at the same level (Figure 4,11). The *Sahan* in the linear movement design is a distribution point to the masjid and its surrounding area (Figure 4), but in the central movement design, the *Sahan* is a transitional point from the public area to the private area, providing more privacy to the prayer halls (Figure 11)

In the active-COVID-19 scenarios of Imam Turki Bin Abdullah Grand Masjid, the accessibility and spatial integration were significantly affected by COVID-19 safety precautions (Figure 9). On the other hand, COVID-19 safety precautions hardly affect the accessibility and spatial integration in Alkindu Square Masjid (Figure 16). The central movement design is more efficient with the implementation of the safety precautions during the COVID-19 pandemic.

In both scenarios, before and after COVID-19, the *Sahan* played a significant role in connecting the masjid spaces visually and physically. The *Sahan* is a fundamental element in the masjid, and therefore it must be taken into consideration when designing masjids with conditions similar to these two cases. The Square was a supporting element to the *Sahan*; it helped in minimizing the crowdedness and therefore facilitated better control of movement at the masjid's main entrances.

#### 5. Conclusion:

This study evaluated the accessibility and spatial integration of masjids in Saudi Arabia using Space Syntax syntactical analysis. A simulation technique was applied to measure a masjid's compatibility with its surroundings in terms of circulation, proportions of major spaces, spatial arrangements, and utilization of entrances before and after the COVID-19 pandemic.

The results of the two case studies found that the gradation of movement between the areas due to the existence of a *Sahan* (courtyard) in the masjid has facilitated accessibility and spatial integration. To be specific, the results pointed out the importance of the *Sahan* area in masjids similar to these case studies. In addition to its role as a transitional point from one zone to another, it helped minimize the crowdedness at the prayer hall entrance and regulated the flow of people. It was also observed that the existence of the masjid Square helped in distributing the flow of people through the main gates of the masjid. It is important to acknowledge that Space Syntax is a unique technique linking space and society. This technique helps to understand the environment in a particular context and analyze the flow of people in that environment by estimating where people are and how they move within the context of a built environment. The authors recommend the use of the Space Syntax technique during the design process phase to evaluate and enhance the design before the application phase.

#### REFERENCES

Abdel-Hady, Z. (2010). The masjid, yesterday and today.

Ali, F. and Sanusi, A. (2013) 'Mosque layout design: An analytical study of mosque layouts in the early Ottoman period', Frontiers of Architectural Research, 2(4), pp. 445–456. doi: 10.1016/j.foar.2013.08.005.

Al-Krenawi, A. (2016). The role of the mosque and its relevance to social work. International Social Work, 59(3), 359-367

Asif, N., Utaberta, N., Sabil, A.B. and Ismail, S., 2018. Reflection of cultural practices on syntactical values: An introduction to the application of space syntax to vernacular Malay architecture. Frontiers of Architectural Research, 7(4), pp.521-529.

Askarizad, R., & Safari, H. (2020). Investigating the role of semi-open spaces on the sociability of public libraries using space syntax (Case Studies: Sunrise Mountain and Desert Broom Libraries, Arizona, USA). Ain Shams Engineering Journal, 11(1), 253-264.

Dursun, P., 2007, June. Space syntax in architectural design. In 6th international space syntax symposium (pp. 01-56).

Desyllas, J., & Duxbury, E. (2001). Axial maps and visibility graph analysis. In Proceedings, 3rd International Space Syntax Symposium (Vol. 27, pp. 21-13). Georgia Institute of Technology Atlanta.

Ezani, N. E. B. and Aziz, A. A. (2017) 'Describing MosqueLayout Using SpaceSyntax', in. Technology and Built Environment. doi: 978-967-5741-53-1.

Fakriah, N. (2019) 'Analytical study of circulation and space arrangement of baiturrahman grand mosque based on gender according to Islamic sharia', 5(551), pp. 176–187. doi: 10.22373/ekw.v5i2.5287. Kassim, S. J. (2016) 'CHAPTER 2 The Masjid in Modernity: Form, Space and Syntax', in. Dimensions of Masjid Architecture-Perspectives and Writings in Theory and Design, pp. 23–36. Available at: http://irep.iium.edu. my/55800/.

Kozikoğlu, N. and ÇEBİ, P.D., 2015. Thinking and designing with the idea of network in architecture. Al Z ITU Journal of the Faculty of Architecture, 12(3), pp.71-87.

Laugu, N. (2007). The roles of mosque libraries through history. Al-Jami'ah: Journal of Islamic Studies, 45(1), 91-118

Nourian, P., Rezvani, S. and Sariyildiz, S. (2013) 'Designing with Space Syntax A configurative approach to architectural layout, proposing a computational methodology Designing with Space Syntax', (October 2015).

Tarabieh, K., Nassar, K., Abu-Obied, N. and Malkawi, F., 2018. The Statics of Space Syntax: Analysis for Stationary Observers. ArchNet-IJAR: International Journal of Architectural Research, 12(1), pp.280-306.

Tarabieh, K., Nassar, K. and Abdelrahman, M. (2019) 'ScienceDirect Statics of space syntax: Analysis of daylighting'

Tarabieh, K., Nassar, K., Abdelrahman, M. and Mashaly, I., 2019. Statics of space syntax: Analysis of daylighting. Frontiers of Architectural Research, 8(3), pp.311-318.



# EVALUATING DAYLIGHT PERFORMANCE OF THE PRAYER-HALL IN THE GREAT MOSQUE IN HAMA

**Salam Jijakli** Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal university-Dammam

**Sundous M. B. Jijakli** Imam Abdulrahman bin Faisal university-Dammam

#### Abstract:

The city of Hamā, located in the middle of Syria, is considered one of the oldest still-inhabited cities in the world. The Great Mosque of Hamā, also known as the Upper Mosque, is distinguished for being the oldest extant place of worship in the city as it was initially built as a temple in ca. 9<sup>th</sup> century BC, converted into a church, then finally converted into a mosque. This paper aims to evaluate the current use of daylight through analyzing it in order to measure visual comfort. To achieve these results and objectives, a descriptive-analytic method is used to study the considerations and conditions of reasonable indoor daylight in mosques, the usual tasks of mosques, climate data of the case study's location, and the geometrical features and optical properties of existing building materials of the mosque based on documents and previous site visits. Then, to assess the existing natural light condition, it's necessary to simulate the seasonal and daily variation of daylight in the building, using dynamic metrics based on the data above. Daylight performance of this building is evaluated in terms of daylight factor, luminance, illuminance level, uniformity, space proportions, and glare index. These calculations are conducted by computer simulation using DIALUX EVO 8.1 software. A comparative analysis is applied to test simulation outputs to determine to what extent the outputs match requirements. Finally, strategies and recommendations are proposed that mainly aim to: enhance daylight uniformity within the prayer hall, improve daylight level, and increase thermal comfort as needed.

Keywords: Daylight, Great Mosque, Hama, Ḥamā, Illuminance, Lighting level, Uniformity, Upper Mosque, Visual comfort.

#### **1. Introduction**

The city of Hamā [ حماة is located in the western center of the Syrian Arab Republic [ حماة], on the banks of the Orontes River [ نهر العاصي which flows through the city and divides it in two. The city of Ḥamā is one of the oldest still-inhabited cities on Earth; it started with primitive agricultural dwellings in the fifth millennium BC,<sup>1</sup> evolving into a walled city by the third millennium BC (Al-Mufti, 1969, 117-119).<sup>2</sup>

The Upper Mosque, al-Jāmi' al-A'lā [ الجامع الأعلى], in Ḥamā is one of the earliest Islamic great mosques. It is now the grand mosque of the city, and has always been the religious center of Ḥamā ( $_{\rm Fig. 01}$ ). It was constructed as an Aramean temple early in the first millennium BC.<sup>3</sup> The pagan temple was converted into the 'Church of John the Baptist' early in the 4<sup>th</sup> century AD, then its name was changed to the 'Church of John Chrysostom' in 363AD (Nahhas, 2007, 37). In 636AD,<sup>4</sup> the Islamic conquest reached the city of Ḥamā due to a peace treaty, which comprehended a term in the treaty to convert the great church to become the great mosque (Abul-Fida', 1958, 1: 109).

2 The late Bronze Age.

<sup>1</sup> The Neolithic Age.

<sup>3</sup> In 1812, J. L. Burckhardt observed a group of 'Hamathite stones' in the Great Mosque of Hamā, which are basalt slabs engraved with Hittites Hieroglyphic inscriptions. The inscriptions are about Urhilina the Aramean king of Hamath, who lived in the 9th century BC. See: (Hawkins, 2000, 6-7; Jijakli, 2014, 1: 5).

<sup>4</sup> Corresponds to 15H.



*Figure (01):* The Great Upper Mosque in Ḥamā, Syria. By: Salam Jijakli, 2010.

The Great Mosque of Ḥamā is located in Al-Madineh district [ [جي المدينة, west of Castle Hill, on the western bank of the Orontes River (Fig.02). Its water was driven to it by the historical and largest waterwheel on the Orontes: Al-Muḥammadiyah Noria [ [ناعورة المحمدية].<sup>5</sup> The total area of the mosque is 4,358m<sup>2</sup>. It contains many parts, inscriptions and antiquities that date back to different historical eras.



Figure (02): Arial photo of the city of Hamā, showing the location of the Upper Mosque. From: Google Earth, Syria, Hama. Available at: https://earth.google.com/web/@35.13664589,36.7459657 7,272.26646855a,1124.94796253d,35y,0h,0t,0r (Accessed: 27 July 2022).

The layout of the Upper Mosque follows the example of the Arabic Hypostyle mosque-type (Hakim, 2008, 46), consisting of three main elements: A Prayerhall, place for ritual washing ('Haram' [ حرم]), and a Courtyard ('Sahn' [ صحن]), that is surrounded by Arcades (Riwaqs [ أروقة]) (Figs. 03, 04). This typology was originally set by the Great Umayyad Mosque in Damascus [ الجامع الأموي بدمشق] and has been followed as the unit-model of mosques in the Levant [ إلا الله المالي and other regions (Akili, 2015, 56; Hakim, 2008, 46). The Upper Mosque of Hamā

<sup>5</sup> Al-Muḥammadyah Noria: A Hydraulic wooden-waterwheel. Located in the Bab al-Nahr إياب النهر] district in the city of Ḥamā. It was previously named 'The Golden Noria' after the 'Golden

Church' and the 'Golden Bath' which it was previously named The Golden Noria after the Golden Noria on the banks of the Orontes River.

contains two prayer-halls. The main and large one is located in the southern side of the mosque. It has a rectangular plan with a total area of 711.25  $m^2_{(Fig. 05)}$ . Its ceiling is 9.55 m in height, supported by eight square-section stone pillars. The ceiling bears five domes. The central dome's height is 5.5 m, whereas each of the remaining four domes are 4 m in height <sub>(Fig. 06)</sub>. The main prayer-hall contains different types, sizes and shapes of apertures in its walls and domes, which serve as admission sources of illumination <sub>(Tbl. 01)</sub>. The absence of large, low-rise windows in the eastern, southern, and western walls of the prayer-hall is notable. Due to the level-difference outside the mosque between the north and south sides, which causes inclination of the floors outside the eastern and southern walls of the prayer-hall <sub>(Fig. 07)</sub>, it is normal not to open windows in the Qibla [ Iuacli I] wall that contains the Mihrab [ Iuacli I] (Saad & Abdul Aziz Al Mousa Endowment, 2013, 123), which is the southern wall of the prayer-hall.

The Upper Mosque was listed as a historical monument estate due to decree no. 98, issued in the 02<sup>nd</sup> of September 1935 <sub>(Appxs.01,02)</sub>. At present, it is protected by the Syrian 'Law of Monuments Protection' [ قانون حماية الاتار السوري], issued in 1963, and the law is still in effect.

		Apertures					Recesses	
Wall	/all Length (m)		Doors		Windows			
		Single	Double	Large	Transom	Decorative		
Northern	33.3	-	3	2	2	7	-	
Southern	21.4	1	-	-	-	3	-	
Eastern	33	1	-	-	-	11	1	
Western	21.6	2	1	-	-	-	-	
		Apertures					Ì	
Dome	(m)	Dome's Body	Dome's Drum					
Northern	5.9	4						
Southern	6	4						
Eastern	5.9	4	1					

Table (01): The location, number and types of the existing apertures and recesses in the main prayer-hall in the Upper Mosque.

By: The researchers.

6

6.4

4

10

Western

Center



Figure (03): Layout of the Upper Mosque in Hamā.

Unroofed spaces. Roofed spaces. The main prayer-hall. (Shehadeh, 1976, 243).



Figure (04): Sections AA and BB in the Prayer Hall of the Upper Mosque. (Shehadeh, 1976, 241, 244).



*Figure (05):* Detailed plan of the main prayer-hall in the Upper Mosque in Ḥamā. By: The researchers.





Figure (06): The interior of the main prayer-hall in the Upper Mosque in Ḥamā. By: Ward Omaren, April, 2021.

**Figure (07):** The southern entrance of the Upper Mosque, located outside of the main prayer-hall's eastern wall. By: Salam Jijakli, 2010.

It's inevitable that lighting is one of the important elements that influence the architectural and environmental design of space. Natural light plays an important role, influencing user experience within the built environment. Employing natural light in mosques as sacred places has been carefully taken into consideration in Islamic architecture (Arel and Öner, 2017, 423). Light had been used in pre-Ottoman mosques in a practical manner, to clearly portray the basic form of the prayer-hall rather than to indicate symbolic meaning. The even illumination on the open prayer-hall's floor allows it to be perceived as a united whole and a peaceful place (Kreuz, 2008, 66). Meanwhile, the alternation between light and shade emphasized on the walls due to the differences in their thicknesses as well as the presence of recesses and architectural elements, articulates the importance of light as a beauty-attribute (Shokrpour, Mahboubi and Fakherian, 2015, 1626). The presence of both light and shade is acceptable and has references in the Holy Qur'ān; As God described Himself as the ultimate light (Al-Razi, 1981, 23: 230), in Sūrat Al-Nur [سورة النور]: "35. God is the Light of the heavens and the earth ...",6 the shade was mentioned in a positive manner in different sūras,<sup>7</sup> and the Paradise, al-Jannah [الجنّة], was distinguished for its numerous, long, and thick shades.<sup>8</sup>

One challenge of this research lies in identifying the efficiency of daylight illumination during operational periods, i.e., day-time prayers, in the main

Sūrat al-Ra'd 7 [سورة الرعد], 15; Sūrat al-Naḥl [سورة النحل], 48, 81; Sūrat al-Furqīn [سورة الفرل]. الفرقان], 45; Sūrat al-Qaşaş [سورة القصص], 24 Sūrat Fāṭer [بعورة فاطر], 19-21).

Sūrat al-Ra'd, 35; Sūrat Yāsīn ;57 (سورة النساء], 56: Sūrat al-Nisā [سورة يس], 56: Sūrat al-Nisā 8 [سورة المرسلات], 14). [سورة الواقعة], 30: Sūrat al-Insān ;30 [سورة الإنسان], 14: Wāqiʻah

prayer-hall of the Great Upper Mosque. This paper aims to measure, analyze, and evaluate the indoor daylight performance in the main prayer-hall and to diagnose the time of least lighting output, by measuring the Illuminance level, Uniformity, and Daylight Factor throughout the four seasons, and comparing the results against reference lighting requirements to determine compliance. The importance of this paper lies in the studied case as a building that is still functioning and has been serving as the great mosque of the city of Hama from the time of the arrival of Islam into the city up to this date. Also, the results of this study will support upcoming proposals for natural light enhancement and artificial lighting design for the Great Mosque's prayer-hall space.

It is worth noting that the Upper Mosque in general, and its main prayer-hall in particular, represent a collage of many historical eras, as several restorations and modifications have taken places (Fig. 08). Thus, it cannot be categorized under any one historical style. Two factors lead us to assuming the hypothesis of this study that 'the natural light of the main prayer-hall will just meet the minimum of light requirements': 1) due to its non-Islamic origins and, moreover, the limited number of changes applied to the building in the Islamic eras, and 2) it is was a common feature in the mosques of the Levant to allow only small amounts of light into them in order to achieve thermal comfort (Kreuz, 2008, 66).



Figure (08): Historical plan of the Upper Mosque in Ḥamā. (Jijakli, 2020, 6).

#### 2. Terms and Definitions

**Daylight:** A combination of: Skylight, sunlight and the light reflected from the ground  $_{(Fig. 09)}$ .

Several factors influence the amount of penetrated daylight into a building:

- Geographic location.
- Latitude and longitude.
- Building orientation.
- The material and finishes.
- Glazing.
- The architectural forms of the building and its apertures (openings).
- The surroundings of the building (Alibaba, 2019, 9).

Sky Models: According to CIE S003, the standard for the spatial distribution of daylight, 'CIE Standard Overcast Sky' and 'CIE Standard Clear Sky' were established in 1996. Since then, further types of skies were examined, and an international consensus was reached on their luminance distribution and standardization. The luminance distribution of the sky depends on weather and climate, and it changes during a day with the position of the sun. This standard lists a set of luminance distributions, which model the sky under a wide range of conditions, from a heavily overcast sky to cloudless weather. This Standard incorporates both the: 'CIE Standard Clear Sky' and the 'CIE Standard Overcast Sky', which are treated as particular cases of the General Sky.



Figure (09): Components of daylight:

Direct sun; (b) Direct sky; (c) Externally reflected; (d) Internally reflected. (Mardalievic, 1999, 11).

The study is based on the terms and definitions established in the standard: EN12665  $_{\rm (Tbl. 02)}$ 

Table	(02):	Lighting	terms	and	definitions.
	·/·				

	l (oll). Eighting t			1		
#	Term	Symbol	Definition	Measuring	Formula	
				Unit	Symbol	
1	(Fig. 10)*	Φ	emitted by a light source	lumen	lm	-
	Luminous		The spatial distribution of a	candela .		
2	Intensity	I <sub>v</sub>	luminous flux ( $\Phi$ ) radiating from a light source per solid angle ( $\Omega$ ).	lumen per steradian	cd	-
	Illuminance		The ratio of luminous flux ( $\Phi$ ) that falls on a certain area:	lux	lx	
3	Level (Fig. 10).	E	Horizontal Illuminance ( $E_{\mu}$ ). Perpendiculaire Illuminance ( $E_{\mu}$ ).	lumen per square meter	lm/m <sup>2</sup>	E =
4	Average Illuminance	Ē	The average of the luminous flux $(\Phi)$ that falls on a given surface measured on a system grid of points.	lux	lx	-
5	Minimum Illuminance	E <sub>min</sub>	The minimum luminous flux $(\Phi)$ measured on a point of the system grid of a surface.	lux	lx	-
6	Maximum Illuminance	E <sub>max</sub>	The maximum luminous flux ( $\Phi$ ) measured on a point of the system grid of a surface.	lux	lx	-
7	Overall Uniformity	U <sub>0</sub>	The uniformity of the Illuminance over a surface as the ratio of Minimum Illuminance ( $E_{min}$ ) to Average Illuminance ( $E$ ).	-	-	-
8	Luminance	L <sub>v</sub>	The brightness of an illuminated surface, calculated as the ratio of luminous intensity of a given surface ( $I_{\nu}$ ) to the projected area of the surface ( $A_{\nu}$ ).	candela per square meter	cd/m²	L <sub>v =</sub>
9	Reflectance	ρ	The amount of luminous flux $\Phi$ that is reflected by a surface which is given by the reflectance properties of its materials and finishing.	percentage	%	-
10	Light Reflectance Value	LRV	Measure of the visible light that is reflected from a surface when illuminated by a natural or artificial	percentage	%	-
	Reflective Index	R	light source.			
11	Daylight Factor	DF	How a point in indoor space is lit by daylight, thus it represents the proportion of daylight that penetrates a building as the ratio of daylight illuminance at a point in the interior ( $E_i$ ) to the outdoor illuminance ( $E_o$ ) from an unobstructed hemisphere of a standard: 'CIE' - overcast sky. <sup>9</sup>	percentage	%	DF=100
12	Transmission Factor	τ	The ratio of transmitted light to incident light.	percentage	%	-

By: The researchers.

9 Diffuse light, for September 21st at 12:00 am, where the outdoor illuminance to be considered is 11921 lx.



**Figure (10):** Calculation parameters. By: The researchers.

#### 3. Methodology

A descriptive analytical method was applied using computer simulation modelling for this research, to indicate and analyze the quality of daylight in terms of: daylight factor (*DF*), illuminance level (*E*), and uniformity ( $g_1$ ).

Conditions of lighting needs was studied relying on resources of the reference standard for: illuminance level, uniformity, and daylight factor for indoor prayer halls. The lighting needs, for the praying task, is identified as a minimum overall illuminance level of  $E \ge 100-150$  lux (Saad & Abdul Aziz Al Mousa Endowment, 2013, 122; Antonakaki, 2007, 7). The task of seeing the Imam [Illuan], or lecturer, by the audience is addressed as a minimum of  $E \ge 50$  lux, according to EN12464 as it was considered equivalent to 'casual seeing'. According to the BS8206-2:2008, a minimum daylight factor of  $DF \ge 1.5\%$  is required for living spaces in a minimum of 75% of the plan area. The uniformity shall achieve a minimum of  $g_1 \ge 0.10$ , according to EN12461-1.

The simulation of natural light is performed for Hamā, Syria latitude 35.14° N, longitude 36.75° E. The building data are extracted utilizing the blueprints of the existing plan of the mosque  $_{(Figs. 03, 04)}$ , and modeled in three dimensions (3D)  $_{(Fig. 11)}$ , with materials and colors considered. In addition, the values for transmission factors (r)  $_{(Tbl. 03)}$  and the values for lighting reflection factors (*LVR*)  $_{(Tbl. 04)}$  as well as values for the existing apertures and transennas are taken into account. The working plane in the mosque is considered the flooring, in reference to the nature of the Islamic prayer task: users look, sit, and prostrate

themselves on the floor. The calculation of the XY grid for perpendicular illuminance is  $1.00 \times 1.00 \mbox{ m}.$ 

Table (03): Transmission factors as per glass type.					
Material (6mm Glass)	τ%				
Clear.	0.87				
Strongly reflecting.	0.78				
Tinted (Bronze).	0.5				
Tinted (Green).	0.75				
Tinted (Gray).	0.44				
Strongly reflecting.	0.78				
Double clear glazed (2 × 6 mm)	0.76				

From: (Energy Compliance Consultants, 2021; ABCB, 2019, 131)

Table (04): Lighting reflection values as per material.

Table (04): Lighting reflection values as per material.						
Material						
Aluminum, matte.						
Aluminum, Polished.	65-75					
Body where no light is reflected (Black Body).	0					
Body where all light is reflected.	100					
Carpet (Patterned: Multi-colored).	5-12					
Carpet (Plain: Dark to moderate shades).						
Carpet (Plain: Moderate to light shades).						
Limestone.	35-55					
Marble, Polished.	30-70					
Oak, Light Polished.	25-35					
Paint, white.	75-85					
Plaster, dark.	15-25					
Plaster, light.	40-45					
Sandstone.	20-40					

By: The Researchers.

From: (Engineering ToolBox, 2012; Carpet Institute of Australia Limited, 2011, 2; Carpet Institute of Australia Limited, 2021, 3).



*Figure (11):* 3D white-model of the main indoor prayer-hall of the Upper Mosque. By: The researchers.

The analysis was carried out to cover the daylighting performance during the utilization-time in the main indoor prayer-hall through the four seasons of the year (TbL.05),<sup>10</sup> via proposing two main scenarios, in both sky conditions:

- The time of noon prayer, al- Zuhr [صلاة الظهر].11 Conducted assessment on both: working plane, the flooring, and the surface of the Minbar's [منبر] façade. Due to the frequent use of the Minbar in Friday prayer, al-Jum'ah [صلدة الجمعة].12
- The time of afternoon prayer, al-'Aşr [صلاة العصر].13 Conducted assessment on working plane only, the flooring.

Illuminance level (*E*) and the uniformity ( $g_1$ ) were calculated to set the daylight scenarios under both sky conditions: Clear sky and Overcast sky, whereas the daylight factor (*DF*) was calculated in the overcast sky condition. These parameters were adjusted in the simulation tools to: 1) extract different scenarios of daylight performance, 2) distinguish the scenarios that achieved the standard requirements for indoor natural light, and 3) diagnose the scenarios with darker zones and higher contrast output.

<sup>10</sup> In Syria, Summer Time, or Daylight-saving time (DST), is applied for about seven months, in which the clock is set forward by one hour; from the 25th of March to the 27th of October 2022. Thus, we will deduct the extra hour from this period. See: (Al-Silawi, 2022).

<sup>11</sup> In the Islamic Figh, the Noon Prayer begins when the sun passes its meridian and it continues until the object's shadows is approximately the same length as the object itself (Sabiq, 1991, 1: 83).

<sup>12</sup> In the Islamic Fiqh, the Friday Prayer is an obligation upon every free, adult, sane, resident male Muslim. Its time is the same of the noon prayer's (Sabiq, 1991, 2: 131-132).

<sup>13</sup> In the Islamic Fiqh, the Afternoon Prayer begins in the afternoon when the shadow of an object is of the same length as the object itself, and continues until the sun sets (Sabiq, 1991, 1: 84).

Table (	( <b>05):</b> The times of daytime prayers in the med-days of the four seasons in Ḥamā, t	for 2022 A	J/
1443-1	444 H, according to the 'Umm al-Qurā Calendar [تقويم أم القرى].		

Season's Med-Day Date				Pray Times			
Season	No. of	2022 AD		1443-1444 H		Al- Zuhr (Noon)	Al-'Asr (Afternoon)
	Med-Day	М	D	М	D	Time	Time
Winter 1Dec.2021- 28Feb. 2022	45	January	14	Jumāda al-Tani [جمادی الثاني]	11	11:42	14:24
Spring				Ramadān		12:34*	16:13*
1March- 31May 2022	46 April 15 [رمضان]	[رمضان]	14	11:34	15:13		
Summer				Dul Hiiish	17	12:40*	16:27*
1Jun 31Aug. 2022	46	July	16	[ذو الحجة]		11:40	15:27
Autumn				Rabī' al-Awwal		12:19*	15:31*
15ep 30Nov. 2022	<del>کار کار کار کار کار کار کار کار کار کار </del>	19	11:19	14:31			

DST.

By: The researchers.

From: (IslamicFinder, 2022).

# 4. Lighting Simulation Tools:

Simulation software is increasingly being adopted in architecture to anticipate buildings' environmental behavior. The software enables and facilitates corrections and enhancements in architectural design in many aspects, such as thermal, lighting, ventilation, and cooling. These tools have shown themselves to be an effective way to maximize building performance by means of computational design (Amoêda and Craneiro, 2020, 166). Examples of lighting simulation tools include Radiance<sup>®</sup>, Relux<sup>®</sup>, Dialux Evo<sup>®</sup>, Velux<sup>®</sup>, and Ecotect<sup>®</sup>.

#### 4.1 DIALux<sup>®</sup> Evo 10.1:

DIALux<sup>®</sup> Evo is a free lighting simulation tool ('freeware') developed by DIAL, the German Institute for Applied Lighting Technology. It allows the user to plan, calculate, and visualise light in buildings, as well as preview scenarios, addressed as lighting scenes, for artificial and natural lighting. DIALux Evo allows the user to study both exterior and interior spaces.

Calculations to evaluate natural lighting performance can be made by choosing and adjusting the light scene, time, sky model and project location. The software database applies the norms of the standard EN12464-1 (Dx, 2022).

The accuracy of prior versions of DIALux<sup>®</sup> Evo has been verified against the analytical test cases of CIE 1717:2006, developed to allow pracitoners to assess the Accuracy of lighting computer programs (Mangkuto, 2016).

In this research, version 10.1 of DIALux® Evo was used, as it was a recent software

release update, with the update released in 2021. It was utilized to calculate Illuminance level (*E*) and Uniformity ( $g_1$ ), and to create visual renderings of the simulation output.

#### 4.2 VELUX<sup>®</sup> Daylight Visualizer:

VELUX® is a tool dedicated to daylighting simulation and design. It is intended to simulate daylight transport in buildings and to aid professionals by predicting and documenting daylight levels and appearance of a space prior to realization of the building design. It allows users to calculate the amount of daylight in the space. It visualises the appearance of daylight with photo-realistic images, quantifies the amount and distribution of natural light under different standard sky models.

VELUX<sup>®</sup> 2 has been validated and verified against the analytical test cases of CIE171:2006 – for natural lighting (Labayrade, Jensen and Jensen, 2009, 1511). The software applies the norms of standard EN17037 for daylight design (VELUX, 2022).

The latest version of the product is VELUX<sup>®</sup> 3, the version utilized in this research for calculating and generating graphical charts of daylight factor (*DF*).

## **5. Simulation Output**

5.1 Calculation results summary of al-Zuhr and al-'Asr times:

Illumination (*E*), Uniformity ( $g_{1}$ ) and Daylight factor (*DF*) were observed and compared to the standards on the floor-level for the main prayer-hall of the Upper Mosque (Tbls. 06, 07), and the Minbar front (Tbl. 08). The results listed in the tables below of the comparison to standards can be interpreted as follows:

Table (06): Calculation results summary of al-Zuhr time.										
Season and Time	Sky Model	Illuminance ( <i>E</i> ) Ix		Uniformity (g <sub>1</sub> )		Daylight Factor ( <i>DF</i> ) %				
		Ē	cf	<b>E</b> <sub>min</sub>	<b>E</b> <sub>max</sub>	<b>g</b> <sub>1</sub>	cf	DF	DF <sub>min</sub>	DF <sub>max</sub>
Winter 11:42	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	73.4 33.5	**	13.7 3.29	444 370	0.19 0.1	* *			
Spring 11:34	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	129 92.1	<b>√</b> √	20.2 9.04	797 1018	0.16 0.1	* *	67	1.05	14 86
Summer 11:40	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	127 115	✓ ✓	21.5 11.3	917 1268	0.17 0.1	* *	✓	√	√
Autumn 11:19	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	121 75.8	√ ×	23.3 7.44	745 838	0.19 0.1	√ √			

(✓) Conformity; (v	) Near Conformit	ty; ( <b>x</b> ) No Conformity
--------------------	------------------	--------------------------------

By: The Researchers.

Table (07): Calculation results summary of al-'Aşr time.										
Season and Time	Sky Model	Illuminance ( <i>E</i> ) Lx			Uniformity (g <sub>1</sub> )		Daylight Factor (DF) %			
		Ē	cf	<b>E</b> <sub>min</sub>	<b>E</b> <sub>max</sub>	<b>g</b> <sub>1</sub>	cf	DF	DF <sub>min</sub>	DF <sub>max</sub>
Winter 14:24	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	205 52.3	√ ×	20.7 5.22	7625 587	0.1 0.1	✓ ✓	6.7	1.05 √	14.86 ✓
Spring 15:13	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	249 90.6	<b>√</b> √	24.7 9.04	21889 1018	0.1 0.1	✓ ✓			
Summer 15:27	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	155 119	✓ ✓	26.6 11.8	1658 1331	0.17 0.09	✓ ✓	✓		
Autumn 14:31	Clear Sky Overcast Sky	248 66.3	√ ×	28.6 6.62	15292 745	0.12 0.1	* *			

By: The Researchers.

Table (08): Summary of output results for the 3 <sup>rd</sup> scenario: Minbar during Al-Jum'ah prayer.							
Season and Time	Sky Model	Illumina Ix	Uniformity (g <sub>1</sub> )				
		Ē	cf	E <sub>min</sub>	<b>E</b> <sub>max</sub>	<b>g</b> 1	cf
Winter	Clear Sky	41.7	×	27	59.3	0.65	✓
11:42	Overcast Sky	9.8		5.7	14.2	0.58	✓
Spring	Clear Sky	71.6	√	45.4	102	0.63	×
11:34	Overcast Sky	26.9	×	15.7	39.1	0.58	×
Summer	Clear Sky	67.7	√	40.6	98	0.6	*
11:40	Overcast Sky	33.5	×	19.5	48.7	0.58	*
Autumn	Clear Sky	67.2	√	42.6	95.7	0.63	✓
11:19	Overcast Sky	22.2	×	12.9	32.2	0.58	✓

By: The Researchers.

#### 5.2 Overview; Visual Aesthetics:

The analysis reveals that the lighting of the mosque tends to be more functional than merely symbolic. In most cases, natural lighting has achieved efficiency at the minimum rate in reference to the requirements and has demonstrated its ability to displace artificial lighting.

Despite the measured functionality of natural lighting on the whole, the aesthetic factor is not absent. It is noticeable that the lighting of the place highlights the contrast in showing the architectural elements of the interiors. The high openings in the thick, load-bearing walls contributed to creating an aesthetically pleasing contrast between the strong light on the window reveal and its flow inward, and the projections of the window shapes through sunlight beams on the columns, which then cause the light to emanate from the white columns in a scattered fashion, causing the surrounding area to have a faint glow, as shown in al-'Asr time scenario  $_{(Fig. 12)}$ .

The gradient effect is clearly noticeable. How the illuminance level gradually fades vertically, from lower to higher levels, as well horizontally on the floor, from the entrance zone to the Mihrab zone. This creates a spiritual value (Allah is light: Qur'an 25:35) in the shedding of the sun and highlighting the sun on the worshipers, and the gradation of shade towards the darkest zone at the top of the domes. This can be attributed to the vastness of the prayer hall, and the solid domes with small openings (Fig. 13).



**Figure (12):** Vertical and horizontal gradient of illuminance level (E) created contrast between the entrance zone and Minbar zone, as well through in the vast height of the structure. (Al-'Aşr, winter, clear sky).



Figure (13): Contrast between the northern wall, entrance wall, and southern wall, Minbar and Miḥrab wall, effect of the thick window's reveal reflecting high daylight level. (Al-Zuhr, spring, clear sky). By: The researchers.

#### 5.3 Output Discussion:

The output of the analysis revealed that in the al-Zuhr scenario  $_{(Tbl. 06)}$  approximately 63% of the results fell within 20% (higher or lower) of the required reference (100-150 lx)  $_{(Tbl. 09)}$ , whereas in the al-'Asr study  $_{(Tbl. 07)}$ , a total of 75% of the results fell within 20% of the required reference. Moreover, 50% of the of the illuminance levels' best cases in the al-'Asr study have shown results that

are 150-200% above the target value. The highest illuminance level, at about 250 lx, occurred in the autumn and spring seasons under clear sky conditions  $_{(Cht. 01)}$ . Overall, 50% of the studied scenarios were found to achieve illuminance within 20% of the minimum illuminance requirement  $_{(Tbls. 06, 07)'}$  which supports the proposed hypothesis of this research.

These results have shown the influence of direct sunlight on the value of overall illuminance level; the position of the sun during al-'Aşr time allowed more direct light beams to penetrate the prayer hall, specifically through the apertures of the main façade. Sunlight infiltrates the mosque's interior just as well through the western façade, as noted in the clear sky scenarios of the simulations, and fades gradually to the east until the body of the Minbar (Tbl. 10). The lowest illuminance values, detected as ( $E_{min}$ ) 3.29 lx in the al-Zuhr scenario and 5.22 lx in the al-'Aşr scenario, occurred in the zone adjacent to the Minbar mass (Tbls. 6, 7), (Cht. 01) due to the shadow created by its remarkable height (Tbls. 09- B; 10-B). This is acceptable, since this spot is never used for the task of praying; as the first row of worshippers always form after the Minbar and never next to it.



By: The Researchers.

The study of overcast sky conditions is performed to show the least cases of illuminance values; it's noticeable how the sunlight abates from the west, unlike in the clear sky scenario, and the source of daylight is almost confined to the entrance openings  $_{(Tbl.\ 10-B,\ D,\ F,\ H)}$ .

The illuminance in the overcast winter was recorded as the least level, in both al-Zuhr and al-'Aşr times, at 33.5 lx and 52.3 lx, in addition to its approaching the required reference in autumn. This level is nearly acceptable for visual tasks that do not require visual accuracy. These scenarios can dispense with artificial light, since clear vision is not essential to perform the task of praying. Yet, utilizing artificial lighting is recommended in these seasons and weather conditions if the standards are to be achieved.

It's worth mentioning that this case of the Upper Mosque follows the typical layout and design of pre-Ottoman mosques in the Levant, in terms of proportion, size, and style of apertures as a response to the hot climatic conditions (Hakim, 2008, 46; Kreuz, 2008, 66). In addition, it is also typical for pre-Ottoman mosques in the Levant with pre-Islamic remaining parts to have limited later architectural interventions and modifications done to them (Jijakli, 2020, 6), causing the application of the hypothesis of the condition of least requirements for interior natural lighting to those mosques as well. Therefore, the results of this study should be of interest to similarly situated mosques in other areas of the Levant.

The calculation of illuminance level of the Minbar front at al-Zuhr time showed that the wooden body of the Minbar absorbed the light and showed less values than projected illuminance on the floor  $_{(Tbl. 08)}$ , and recorded highly uniformed lighting, the uniformity is almost 60 in all cases  $_{(Cht. 02)}$ . Under the clear sky condition, the highest value was predicted in the spring, 71.6 lx  $_{(Tbl. 11- C)}$ , as well in the other seasons, the illuminance values are still sufficient compared to within 20% of the standard of a casual seeing task, 50 lx  $_{(Tbl. 11-A, C, E, G)}$ . On the other hand, under overcast sky conditions, a significant reduction was noted, as the least case was recorded in the winter, under overcast conditions, predicted to be about 10 lx, pointing to the need for artificial lighting in these scenarios.



By: The Researchers





By: The Researchers

There is a slight increase in uniformity once the sun is positioned in the middle of the sky: it creates a more diffused light, with more darker shadows spread on the domes in the absence of horizontal openings  $_{(Fig. 14)}$ . Hence, the Uniformity ratio on the floor plane, 0.16-0.19, is slightly higher than at al-'Aşr time, especially under clear sky condition. Reduction in uniformity during al-'Aşr is attributed to direct sunlight beams that create sharper light and shadows, it was projected in most cases to be less than 0.15.

The daylight factor, as per the apertures' proportions and dimensions  $_{(Tbls, 06, 07)'}$  measured 'good' on average, 6.7%, whereas at the lowest point, 1.05% was recorded, which is less than the standard reference in some areas  $_{(Fig. 15)}$ .



Figure (14): Natural lighting during al-Zuhr time (right side) seems more diffused, more gradient, and more uniform, whereas at al-'Asr time (left side) more sharp spots and window projections were created by sunlight. (Winter, clear sky). By: The researchers.



**Figure (15):** Daylight factor (DF) Analysis. By: The researchers.



By: The Researchers.



By: The Researchers.



THE MOSQUE: A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING | 3<sup>20</sup> INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE | KUWAIT, 2022

By: The Researchers.

# Conclusion

This paper has conducted a study of the quality of daylight for the main prayerhall in the Great Upper Mosque in Hamā, using lighting simulation software to identify the sufficiency of daylight illumination during operational periods. The research has achieved its aims, in terms of: measuring, analyzing, and evaluating the indoor daylight performance according to lighting requirements as determined by recognized internationally-accepted standards for various tasks performed in mosques. It has also confirmed, to a large extent, the proposed hypothesis; that is, the illuminance of the prayer-hall proved to achieve within 20% (more or less) of the minimum requirements in 50% of the studied scenarios, as it was accustomed in the pre-Ottoman mosques of the Levant. The research has reached a number of conclusions and recommendations, as following:

- The main prayer-hall in the Upper Mosque in Hamā achieved general acceptable readings in terms of illuminance (E), Uniformity (g1) and Daylight factor (DF) for the purposes it was designed to support.
- The natural lighting that enters the main prayer-hall serves functional purposes mainly, yet it also serves aesthetic and spiritual purposes, too.
- In most studied case scenarios, natural lighting was found to achieve the minimum sufficiency level and, thus, in most scenarios the mosque can dispense with its artificial lighting, relying on natural lighting and thereby reducing the operational costs of the mosque, as well as the mosque's impact on the environment, which is aligned with Islamic values and teaching.
- In the main prayer-hall, the highest daytime illuminance levels, at about 250 lx, are achieved in autumn and spring under clear sky conditions.
- The least illuminance values were predicted by the simulations to occur in winter in overcast sky conditions at both times of day studied: al-Zuhr and al-'Asr. In addition, the model points to illuminance values approaching the required reference in the autumn with overcast sky conditions for both time scenarios and in the winter under clear sky conditions at al-Zuhr time. In these scenarios, the utilization of artificial lighting is recommended but still dispensable.
- The lowest illuminance values were detected in both time scenarios at the zone adjacent to the Minbar mass, due to the shadow created by its height, which is acceptable as this spot is not typically used for the task of praying.
- The illuminance level of the Minbar's front was found to always be sufficient under clear sky conditions, while a significant reduction was noted under the overcast condition. It is highly recommended that the Minbar is equipped with artificial lighting in these scenarios.
- The overall uniformity in the prayer-hall achieved an acceptable ratio generally, and a slightly higher level of uniformity in the al-Zuhr scenario under clear sky conditions.
- The light uniformity on the front façade of the minbar has recorded stable readings on different scenarios and sky conditions.
- The distribution, proportions, and dimensions of the existing apertures in the main prayer-hall had a positive role in achieving a good Daylight factor, on average.

- The natural lighting design in the main prayer-hall in the Upper Mosque mostly fulfilled the minimum requirements, in order to combine: lighting sufficiency and thermal comfort.
- This Great Mosque sets a followable example for sustainability in terms of daylight consideration and the passive design of artificial lighting, which has become useful in the current situation of Syria in general, as evidenced by the electricity crisis and frequent power cuts.
- It is recommended that the Great Mosque take action to maximize daylight entry into the indoor hall, especially at the least lighting level times, such as: designing reflective horizontal light shelves to be placed externally on the high openings on the southern wall, bringing more light into the mosque at times when it's needed, enabling the reduction in artificial lighting usage and, as a result, a reduction in operational costs.
- It is recommended that the Great Mosque applies more design ideas that comply with the Syrian law of Monumental Protection and avoid conducting any architectural interventions on the building that are not in keeping with the law.

بانتوالار القوى الآيرية العامة للآثادوالمتا الرقسم الناريخ

قــــرار رقــــم / ۹۸

ان وزير المعارف بناء وبنــاء

المادة الأرثى ـــ ان الاقار الوارد ذكرها في العلمق العربوط بهذا القرار تدخل في التقويم العام للأقار القديمــة في الجهورية العسورية • وتخفيع للاحكام العصوص عنها في القرار ١٦٦ ل / العشار اليه اعــلاه العادة الثانية = يبلغ هذا القرار<sup>4</sup>يجب لتنفيذه • وخاصة للعصالح العقارية وبلدية حمـــاه والاوقــاف •

دمشق في ٢ تشرين الثاني ١٩٣٥

يقرر مايل

وزيــــر المعلارف التوقيع حسلي البرازى

و • مدير الاقار العام الخاتم والتوقيسع



مدير آثار المنطقة للشمالية

Appendix (01): Decree no. 98, dated 02 Sep. 1935, Issued by the Minister of education - Registration decree of the Great Upper Mosque in Hamā on the historical building list of the Syrian Arab Republic.

36 N N	1470/11/2	atro a	
	الثاريحي	لعام لأمله	والمثق الجرد
	سلة ١٩٣٣	العادة ٢٠	و الا حکام 🕺 🕹 🕹 🕹
	مهورية السورية	مدينة حياة	and the second se
المحض	قـــــارى	لسجل العا	
1641		5.+7	١_ بات القيلي
ETILETT		2	۲_ باب البلد ۲_ الجامد الكس
			مناهد المعالمية
(restrict) 1717 . 1710		127	
and the second second second second			الا الجامع التوري
۰۲۰ الی ۲۰۵۲٤۵۵۲۴ مT		711	
		711	العقارات الواقعة عن الساطن
۲۰۹ ۱۲۱۰۵ ۲۱۳		1EY	~
1777517.1_1771		1.1	
YITI BAITILOYT			
1775 10751700		053	Sec. 2. 1. 2.
14 - 171Y	14.		٥_ جامع ابو الغداء
Adda Adda Adda			٦ المظم والبرازي
1071-107-1707 e	100	121	
1700	1	127	ethall man
1771	11	122	۲ هند فدرب خان رستم باشا
- 15YE			
the second second			٨_ جس پاپ الجسر
11.75		1.11	1_ ناعورة المحدية وجسر المسلح
Ian		011	المرية المودية
0			بي جسر المسلخ
* pair 15. +		127	inter the to
1117	17	TET -	
444.		16	(1)
		12.5	٢٢ جامع الطوتان
Net and the second			المست العسز
11	and the state	TET	tal - I M LAND
A State of the sta	and the second sec	- C1 4	
Property and the second		1	ي ٥١٠_ القلعــــة
نطقة للشعالية	مدير أثار الم		
الخاتم والتوقيسع			
5		the state	
	Jug Agent	اجية طو	0
	13/2	2 2 12	
	1:0	*	

**Appendix (02):** Annex to Decree 98 – A list of registered buildings and real estate, including the Upper Mosque.

Abul-Fida', Ismail (1958) Al-Multaşar fî Altabar al-Bašar [Concise History of Humanity]. Egypt: Al-Matba'a al-Husainiah al-Misriah.

Akili, Talal (2015) Al-Jāmi' al-Umawī fī Dimašq [The Great Mosque of Damascus]. Beirut: Dar Kutub.

Alibaba, Halil (2019) "Analysis of Daylighting Quality in Institutional Libraries", International Journal of Electrical and Electronics Research, 7(4), pp. 6-20.

Al-Mufti, Adnan (1969) "Tārī<u>n</u> Madīnat Hamā wa Taṭawūruha mundu Banā al-Insān Awal Hadārah 'alā Difāf al-'Asī" [The History and Development of the City of Hama Since Man Built the First Civilization on the banks of the Orontes], *Majallt Al-'Umran*, 29-30, pp. 116-133.

Al-Razi, Muhammad (1981) *Tafsīr al-Faḫr al-Rāzī* [Tafsir al-Razi]. Beirut: Dar al-Fikr.

Al-Silawi, Rana (2022) Matā Yabda al-Tawqīt al-Şayfī fī Suriyā wa Falasıīn wa Libnān li-'Ām 2022? [When does summer time start in Syria, Palestine and Lebanon for 2022?]. Available at: https://www.arabiaweather.com/ar/ content/فَحَوَالِي رَسَرَ عَفَى صَلَّاتَ مَعَنَّ مِنْ اللَّهُ عَلَى مَنْ اللَّهُ عَلَى مَنْ اللَّهُ عَلَى مَالًا

Amoêda, R. and Carneiro, S. (2020) "Daylighting Simulation on Restoration Projects of Vernacular Architecture: An Application of DIALux<sup>®</sup> evo 9.1.", in Amoêda, R., Lira, S. and Pinheiro, C. (eds.) *HERITAGE* 2020: Proceedings of the 7<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Heritage and Sustainable Development Volume 01. Barcelos: Green Lines Institute for Sustainable Development, pp. 163-176.

Antonakaki, Theodora (2007) "Lighting and Spatial Structure in Religious Architecture: A Comparative Study of a Byzantine Church and an Early Ottoman Mosque in the City of Thessaloniki", *Proceedings*, 6<sup>th</sup> International Space Syntax Symposium. Istanbul, 12-15 June, pp. 057(1-14). Available at: http://spacesyntaxistanbul.itu.edu. tr/papers.htm (Accessed: 08 August 2022).

Arel, Hasan and Öner, Merve (2016) "Use of Daylight in Mosques: Meaning and Practice in Three Different Cases", International Journal of Heritage Architecture, 1(3), pp. 421-429. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.2495/HA-V1-N3-421-429</u>

Cardarelli, François. (2018). *Materials Handbook: A Concise Desktop Reference*. Cham: Springer.

Carpet Institute of Australia Limited (2011) *Light Reflectance*. Melbourne: Carpet Institute of Australia Limited. Carpets081. Available at: <u>https://www.</u> carpetinstitute.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/ Light-Reflectance-Fact-Sheet-FINAL.pdf (Accessed: 07 August 2022).

Carpet Institute of Australia Limited (2021) Light Reflectance: Of Patterned Multi-Colored Carpets. Melbourne: Carpet Institute of Australia Limited. Carpets274. Available at: https://www.carpetinstitute.com. au/wp-content/uploads/Carpets274\_Light-Reflectance.pdf (Accessed: 09 August 2022).

Dx (2022) About DIAL. Available at: <u>https://www.dialux.</u> com/en-GB/about-dial (Accessed: 13 August 2022).

Energy Compliance Consultants (2021) Daylight Modelling for ESD Report. Available at: <u>https://energycompliance.</u> <u>com.au/daylight-modelling/</u> (Accessed: 14 August 2022). Engineering ToolBox (2012) Materials: Light Reflecting Factors. Available at: <u>https://www.engineeringtoolbox.</u> <u>com/light-material-reflecting-factor-d\_1842.html</u> (Accessed: 30 July 2022).

Hakim, Negar (2008) "Mosque Architecture Past and Present", in Stegers, Rudolf (ed.) *Sacred Buildings: A Design Manual*. Berlin: Birkhauser, pp. 46-53.

Hawkins, John David (2000) *Inscriptions of the Iron Age*. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter.

IslamicFinder (2022) Yearly Prayer Times 2022 for Hama. Available at: <u>https://www.islamicfinder.org/prayer-times/</u> print-yearly-prayers/?timeInterval=year&calendarType=Gr egorian&year=2022 (Accessed: 02 August 2022).

Jijakli, Salam (2014) *Dirāsah Tārīhīyah Taḥlīlīyah lī-Nawā'īr Ḥamā wa Muḥīțihā al-'Umrānī* [A Historical Analytical Study of the Norias of Hama and its Urban Context]. MA Dissertation. Damascus University.

Jijakli, Salam (2020) "Dirāsah Tārī<u>h</u>īyah Mi'mariyah Muqāranah bayna al-Jāmi' al-Umawī bi-Dimashq wa al-Jāmi' al-A'lā bi-Hamā" [A Historical and Architectural Comparative Study of Umayyad Mosque in Damascus and Great Mosque of Hama]. To be published in The Scientific Journal of King Faisal University - Humanities and Management Sciences Edition. [Preprint]. doi: <u>https://</u> doi.org/10.37575/h/his/2225

Kreuz, Eva-Maria (2008) "Light in Sacred Buildings", in Stegers, Rudolf (ed.) *Sacred Buildings: A Design Manual.* Berlin: Birkhauser, pp. 60-67.

Labayrade, Raphaël, Jensen, Henrik Wann and Jensen, Claus (2009) "Validation of Velux Daylight Visualizer 2 Against CIE 171: 2006 Test Cases", 11<sup>th</sup> international IBPSA Conference. Glasgow, July 27-30, pp. 1506-1513. Available at: https://www.aivc.org/sites/default/files/ BS09\_1506\_1513.pdf (Accessed: 13 August 2022).

Mangkuto, Rizki. A. (2016). "Validation of DIALux 4.12 and DIALux evo 4.1 Against the Analytical Test Cases of CIE 171:2006". *Leukos - The Journal of the Illuminating Engineering Society*, 12(3), pp. 139-150. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15502724.2015.1061438</u>

Mardaljevic, John (1999) Daylight Simulation: Validation, Sky Models and Daylight Coefficients. PhD thesis. Institute of Energy and Sustainable Development, De Montfort University Leicester.

Nahhas, George (2007) Muktašafāt Avarīyah Jadīdah fī Sūriya al-Wūsta – al-īvanīyah: Hamā 'Abr al-Tarīļi [New Archaeological Discoveries in Central Syria - the Second: Hama Through History]. Damascus: Dar al-Farqad.

Sabiq, as-Sayyid (1991) Fiqh us-Sunnah: At-Tahara and as-Salah. Translated from the Arabic by Muhammad Sa'eed Dabas and Jamal Al-Din M. Zarabozo. Indiana: American Trust Publications.

Saad & Abdul Aziz Al Mousa Endowment (2013) *Ma'āyīr Taṣmīm al-Masājid* [Mosques Design Standards]. KSA: Saad & Abdul Aziz Al Mousa Endowment.

Shehadeh, Kamel (1976) "Al-Jāmi' al-A'lā al-Kabīr fī Ḥamā" [The Great Upper Mosque in Ḥamā], *Majallat al-Ḥawliyāt al-Aṟariyah al-'Arabiyah al-Suriyah*, 25, pp. 193-246.

Shokrpour, Mohammad, Mahboubi, Ghorban and Fakherian, Parizad (2015) "The Importance and Beauty of Light in Mosques", *Cumhuriyet University Science Journal*, 36(4), pp. 1625-1629.

VELUX (2022) Daylight Visualizer. Available at: <u>https://</u> www.velux.com/what-we-do/digital-tools/daylightvisualizer (Accessed: 13 August 2022).



# THE HIDDEN MATHEMATICS AND GEOMETRY IN FORMATION OF MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE AND ITS MORPHOLOGICAL EXPRESSION

## Shabab Raihan Kabir

Fellow Architect Hitect, Institute of Architects Bangladesh

## Abstract:

Geometry is one of the foremost facial appearances in the formation of architecture. In mosque architecture, geometry is indiscernible without expertise in geometry. This paper strives to reveal the correlation between the progress of mosque architecture and the evolution of geometry in particular, and mathematics in general. The Muslim civilization is analyzed and chronologically ordered to establish its evolution and the impact of mathematics and geometry on the formation and development of mosque architecture. Present exploration is theoretical-fundamental, carried out in a historical-descriptive process. The aim of the present analysis is to evaluate art, mathematics, geometry, and the application of mathematics in architecture to achieve a definition and construal of module influencing mosque architecture from a geometric point of view. Through classification, mathematicians and architects influence mosque architecture, consider history, and elicit mathematical and geometric principles from prevailing designs and principles of drawing. It seems that developments in mathematics and, accordingly, in geometry, as well as the advent of new apparati during historical dynasties of Muslim societies have resulted in subjective developments of mosque architecture and its morphological expression. Islamic architecture has clearly been impacted by systems and relationships of mathematical and geometrical proportions, which are reflected in the design of mosques. At first, this paper presents the theoretical study of the relationship between the spatial configuration and functional efficiency of mosque layouts. This study highlights the key syntactical characteristics and consequences of spatial configuration related to functional efficiency, making use of space syntax analysis. This study also provides an analytical comparative picture of the changes and transformations in the configurations of mosque layouts and their three dimensional designs.

## Introduction:

In architecture, geometry is used to create and derive spaces as well as draft detailed building plans. Architects and engineers rely on geometric principles to sustain structural safety. Designers apply geometry to make the aesthetical beauty of spaces inside. Applying geometry in design processes is unavoidable. Geometry, Algebra, and Trigonometry all take part in fundamental tasks of architectural design. Architects relate these math forms to plan their ideas or initial sketch designs. Geometric forms are forms that can be constructed using geometry, such as squares, rectangles, circles, cones, cubes, and so on. Geometric forms are commonly found in architecture, as well as structural and civil engineering. Geometric Shapes can be defined as figures or areas enclosed by a boundary which is created by combining the particular amount of curves, points, and lines.

Geometry is an unnoticed existence in Islamic art and architecture. It is the visual means by which the human mind can comprehend the order and harmony intrinsic in creation. It is the visual depiction of the mathematical patterns that permeate everywhere in man, nature, and space. These patterns, with their esthetic and philosophical values, are found within all aspects of the Islamic design progression. The indulgence of geometry as an essential part of our survival is nothing new. In detail, the golden mean and other forms of geometric magnitude can be seen imbedded in men, nature, and the universe, either represented as micro or macro spaces.

# **2.** Morphological and functional categories of the Mosque in different periods:

Plans of the mosque were developed, through a course of alteration and modification, resulting in the appearance of four principal forms inconceivable the main periods of Islamic talent. In this revere, the period of the early *Khalifs* and their progressive successors developed the first type of Mosque. This type had the form of a Hypostyle vestibule consisting of a main hall composed of
a number of parallel aisles, defined by arcades of columns and pillars. In a desire to create a beautiful and emotional atmosphere which envelops reality as one enters the sanctuary, the extension of rows of pillars and arcades in all directions emphasizes the limitlessness of the space, a symbol of the infinity of the Divine. The area near the Mihrab is defined with special treatment emphasizing its clarity. The use of a dome in the square (crossing) in front of the Mihrab and the widening of the nave leading to it, as well as the aisle closest to the Qibla wall, are some of the main spatial measures introduced to achieve this objective. Further differentiation of this area is also defined by stucco, as well as floral, geometric, and calligraphic embellishment with intentionally selected meditation messages. Ongoing in Medina from the Prophet's Mosque and urbanized in Iraq and Syria, the hypostyle mosque soon entered North Africa, Andalusia, Sicily, and Persia as well as the countries of South Asia.



fig: A. Al Azhar Mosque

fig: B. Mosque Ibn Tulun

Under the patronage of *Suljuk* princes, Iran (Persia) developed a new approach to mosque design known as the 'Iwan' mosque. A lofty vaulted hall was built to function as a great doorway leading to the sanctuary, and a domed area was situated before the Mihrab and sometimes leading to the Sahn. The roof of the Iwan is vaulted and commonly covered with 'Muqarnas'. Historic sources established the first emergence of this technique in about 890 AD in a Friday Mosque (Masjid-I juma) of Shiraz as well as in a Friday Mosque in Niriz in Fars built about 970 AD. Persians traditionally knew the Iwan as they worn it under the Sassanian rule as a ceremonial forum. Later, it spread to the rest of the Muslim, world particularly to northeastern parts of Islam, which had strong ties with Persia. The Iwan was successfully applied to other building forms such as educational buildings identified as 'Madrassa', where it served as a lecture hall and on its side rooms were renewed if rooms for students. An added useful adaptation of the Iwan plan was in hospitals and caravanserais, which spread in Iran, Syria, and Anatolia. The popularity of this type of mosque in Persia reached its peak in the 11th century foremost to the introduction of the four Iwan mosque, which first appeared in the Isfahan Friday Mosque (11<sup>th</sup> century).



fig: A. Masjid-I-Jami (11th century), the first four Iwan, B. Sinan's Suleimaniye Mosque, Istanbul (1550-1557), C. Jami Masjid in Delhi, India (1644-1658), a combination of hypostyle and iwan styled mosque with bulbous domes.

The progression of the Ottomans to the Caliphate in the 14th century, at the hands of their founder Othman (d.1326), and its culmination in the 16<sup>th</sup> century, resulted in the introduction of new features to the design and construction of the mosque. Under the Ottomans, mosques evolved from conventionally horizontal spaces to vertical structures reaching to the sky through their domed rooves, which were arranged in a number of small domes rising progressively like steps, toward the main dome of the central nave. In this category, perpetuity is expressed through verticality and hence the dome became the dominating skyline feature of Muslim mosques, likely prejudiced by Hagia Sofia and its prominent dome, as many western academicians would suggest. In addition, this mosque stressed another important symbol linking the 'oneness of Allah', conceptualized by Al-Tawhid, which forms the essence of the Muslim faith. The perfect centralization of the space under the main dome affirmed its unity and established the symbol of one spirit. Ottoman domed mosques themselves displayed a variety, articulated in the style and number of domes in use. At first, the roof was completed by a number of smaller domes sometimes combined with a central, larger one. The earliest of these is the Yesil Cami Mosque (Bursa) which was founded by Mehmet I (1403-1421) in 1419. The Mosque was located in a complex that included a bath, a tomb, and a madrassa, emblematic of Ottoman mosques. Yesil Cami was subjugated by its domes, which roofed most of the interior space.



**Fig:** Pendentive dome construction: Hagia Sophia (left); types of pendentive dome construction (right).

The second characteristic of the typical Ottoman mosque is the pointed slender minaret, which differs notably from the rest of the Muslim world.

The fourth category of mosque is the one developed by the *Mugal* dynasties in the Indian subcontinent. An amalgamation of the three architectural styles evolved into a mesmerizing new style consisting of a horizontal hypostyle hall area for the performance of rituals, covered with a flat roof incorporating a large onion shaped (bulbous) dome, and a large porch entrance recalling the Persian Iwan as seen in Delhi's Jami Masjid (India between 1644 and 1658) (Saoud, 2002).



#### 2.1. Space syntax analysis of mosque layouts

**Fig:** Justified permeability graphs of mosque layouts (six case studies/categories).

Space syntax defines the organization of architectural space in mosque layouts can result from two key syntactic characteristics,

namely: symmetry-asymmetry and distributedness-non-distributedness, which are directly related to the functionality of the mosque arrangement.

The symmetry-asymmetry property expresses the kinetic-visual depth of various spaces within the spatial system (i.e., mosque layout) in terms of the main space (i.e., main gate/entrance). If the depth of the space within the mosque arrangement is lower than the complexity of the other spaces in the system, the space is more symmetric and vice versa. Space segregation increases when the number of kinetic-visual steps among the spaces in the mosque layout increases, thus resulting in the deterioration of the functional correspondence. This observable fact is caused by the inverse link between isolation and functional effectiveness. The connection refers to the degree of symmetry of any space in the spatial system (i.e., mosque arrangement). Therefore, if any space in the mosque layout moves away from the main space (e.g., the entrance) by one kinetic-visual step, space taking apart will not suggest itself. Still, the link will be expressed, and the space will be symmetrical. Increasing space symmetry decreases space segregation, resulting in an efficient functional affiliation. When the space moves away by more than one kinetic-visual step from the main space, the space will become asymmetrical (Hillier and Hanson, 1988, Hillier, 2007).

The distributedness-non-distributedness property reflects the available options for accessing all spaces in the system (i.e., mosque layout). By increasing the number of methods of accessing a particular space, the distributedness of a space in a system will increase, suggesting that the kinetic permeability of a space is at a high level with little segregation and vice versa. A non-distributed space has simple permeability, suggesting the existence of one kinetic method to enter another space. Permeability reflects the movement of prayer within the spatial system in terms of smoothness, efficiency, and flexibility, and it represents certain organizational activities of prayers and its circulation. Therefore, depth-maximizing plans (i.e., mosque layouts) are functionally inflexible and incompatible for most types of functional patterns compared with depth-minimizing plans, which facilitate the efficient function of a mosque (Peponis, 1985, Hillier, 2007).

2.2 Morphological acquaintance for the Modeling of Ottoman

Mosques:

'Category' and 'function' are the determining factors in the definition of the class of mosque and its architectural apparatus throughout Ottoman era. It is generally agreed that there were three types of Ottoman mosques, namely: *Small Mosques, Viziral Mosques and Imperial Mosques*, with each type assigned a 'class'.



**Fig:** The components of a mosque in class 1(Small), class 2 (Viziral) and class 3 (Imperial) (source: Bouhoula. 2014)

These three classes of Ottoman mosques are: class 1 Mosques were commanded by general or rich merchants. They are without a

courtyard and the prayer space does not have side or façade elements. Class 2 mosques were commanded by nobles, viziers or princes and these mosques lack courtyards. The prayer space has side and façade elements. Class 3 mosques were commanded by Sultans. Theyhave a courtyard (Mustafa, 2013).



Fig: Different entities of Ottoman Mosque: Sectional View.

The Ottomans constructed several public buildings and edifices in various sizes and forms because of the growing needs of the changing Ottoman community. With regard to building architecture, this regulation influenced the construction of several new <u>mosques</u> because the Ottomans experienced Islam. The size and form of the mosques were determined by a number of factors, such as the Muslim population in a region. The increase in Muslim population required the construction of Jami Mosques, which are known as '*Cami*' in the Turkish language. Believers meet in these mosques every Friday (<u>Crane, 1993, Pasic, 2004</u>).

# **3. Mathematical and geometric proportional systems hidden in the Iranian Mosque Architecture:**

The building design clearly constitutes an amalgamation of both the geometry of the structural members and architectural form along with the selection of materials. Here one should explain that 'Geometric consciousness' is something that is generally approached by all application engineers to a very huge scope through spontaneous loom, and without the concept of proof with an accurate mathematical progression. The transition of a square into a circle by using triangles is one of the characteristics of Iranian architecture from the pre-Islamic period. Later, Iranian architects used this procedure to create more complicated and elaborate forms in the design of their buildings. The center point of the square, marked by the intersection of two diagonals, is the most important point in the transition to a circle process. This called for a further geometrical solution in the corners in order to create the desired forms and volumes. In order to generate the vast varieties of forms which were achieved by the turning, rotating, and twisting of a simple square, the treatment of circles and triangles was common and widely used in much of medieval Islamic Iranian architecture.

Geometry was used not only to solve structural problems, but also in the details of the designs of various structures. The architects had to rely on mathematics in order to achieve the best results. The mastery of advanced mathematics among the architects, and the application of this knowledge to the various aspects of design led to the formation of astonishing and admirable architecture. There is no doubt that only those architects who were acquainted with an advanced knowledge of geometry, algebra, and astrology, as well as, poetry and philosophy, could design such architectural elements that sheltered the structural stability while achieving excellence of beauty that is characteristic of medieval Iranian architecture. This level of balance and grace would not have been attained without the mastery of mathematics by the designer.

Further use of advanced mathematics is apparent in medieval Islamic architecture of Iran, especially the period between the Seljuk and the Timur Dynasties, in the height of the towers and entrances, as well as the two shelled domes used in the mosques of various cities. The 'lofty' minarets, with their ambitious construction and rich geometric and epigraphic decorations were designed and constructed with immense skill, "Construction techniques have not been calculated thoroughly, but the continued skill of these slender towers to resist earthquakes suggests that their builders employed some refined method, perhaps wooden tie beams, to give tensile strength to the structure" (citation).

#### 3.1 Islamic geometric proportions and patterns:

The word geometry refers to the science of properties and associations of magnitudes such as points, lines, surfaces, or solids in space and the way the parts of a meticulous object fit together. Geometry is well known based on two Greek words 'geo', meaning 'the earth', and 'metry', meaning 'to measure'.

Islamic art favors geometry because of its intelligible aspect. Geometry possesses abstraction and the capacity to express and reveal objectively immutable and spiritual truths. Geometry involves proportions and prime roots that are considered the most beautiful proportions (the proportions of beauty). As such, beauty, for the Muslim artists, is objective and a self-expression of truths, which is the essential nature of beauty as Plato stated, "Beauty is the splendor of the truth" (Burckhardt, 1987).

In prehistoric days, particularly in Islamic arts and architecture, the most important geometric proportional systems are: the proportions of the golden mean ("phi") and the primary three proportional roots  $\sqrt{2}$ ,  $\sqrt{3}$  and  $\sqrt{5}$ , on which all Islamic arts and architectural forms, especially their geometric pattern

design, are based<sup>1</sup>. The golden mean proportion is a proportional system whereby two elements are related to each other by a set proportion. Two segments of a line not equal to each other are related in a proportion: a/b = (a+b)/a. It is this unique point that divides the single line into segments with qualitative proportions.

**Fig:** The root proportions based on the square. (Source: Dabbour, 2012)



Fig: The proportional roots: (a) the  $\sqrt{2}$  proportion, (b) the  $\sqrt{3}$  proportion, and (c) the golden mean (Phi) proportion.

The Muslim artists created these geometric proportions from the circle of Unity. As one of the most common shapes in nature, it was reflected symbolically in the signs of the Creation. The circle is an obvious example of a basic geometry, constituting all the proportional geometries inherent in traditional architecture (Guenon, 1995).

Fig: Unity in multiplicity and multiplicity in unity primary circle symbolizing wholeness, completion, unity and infinity.

Geometric proportions are used by Muslim designers as the most valuable tool of design process to produce ordered patterns that govern esthetic beauty in designed spaces, surfaces, and objects. They present to us the 'Principles of Nature' in their own language. By applying the Golden Mean (Phi) and the root proportions, geometric patterns are produced to be applied to the fields of building crafts, such as tiles, mosaic, plaster and wood, as well as to the field of book art. By diminishing the polygon contained in the circle of Unity toward the center until the stars, which control the shape of the pattern, appear, the Muslim artists preserves the aesthetics of these proportions and grants them exquisite beauty at a higher level than direct, material expression. The system of geometric design starts from the circle (the basic unit), from which the pattern starts to unfold, creating harmonious divisions of the circle in four stages:

1) The planning stage: starting by determining the proportional systems based on the unit pattern structure within the circle of Unity. The decision is based



<sup>1</sup> The Golden Mean, or 'phi', algebraically is  $(1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  or approximately 1.618. The square roots of 2, 3, and 5 are approximately 1.4, 1.7, and 2.2, respectively). These three numbers were considered "irrational" by the Greeks (and are called irrational today) because they couldn't find integer fractions for them, although they kept searching in vain.

on the symbolic meanings underlying the geometric pattern and its relation to micro-macro cosmos.

2) The division phase: construction of the basic geometric pattern.

3) Pattern order and structure: initiating the crossing lines to create the artistic shape of the pattern on natural junctions formed by those lines. This gives rise to a series of points that can be used in the development of patterns. This type of framework forms the driving geometry for the relatively simple Islamic patterns with which we are familiar.

4) Revealing the desired pattern: establishing the geometric variations of the pattern and defining its boarder lines. It is derived from all the vital proportion systems based on a single unit. The process can be repeated indefinitely, presenting the same center everywhere and nowhere. It is ratio, rather than measurement, that determines the relative lengths of crucial dimensions.

The infinitely repeating geometrical patterns and the rules of geometric construction are a reflection of the unchanging laws of God. They are based on aesthetic proportions as seen in the rhythm of the Creation and can be presented according to the design process in the following study models.



Fig: Construction stages of four pointed patterns

**Fig:** Construction stage of eight pointed patterns based on O2 proportions

**Fig:** Construction of a five-to-tenfold pattern based on the golden mean proportion.

Fig: Design scheme of the arcades at the entrance to the hall of the Dār al-Ğund at Madīnat alZahrā', with measurements in cubits (1Cubit=46.3 cm), (Arnold, 2018).

Fig: Schematic comparison of the design of arcades: Corinthian order of Roman architecture; arcade of horseshoeshaped arches at Madīnat al-Zahrā' (mid-10th century); arcade of multi-foil, pointed arches at the Aljafería (11th century). (Arnold, 2018).



# 4. Domes in mosque architecture and the mathematical approach:

In architecture, the dome is a vaulted roof having a circular, polygonal, or elliptical base. Since it is difficult to count the various types of domes, this section will discuss only the most common types of domes used in Islamic architecture. From an architectural point of view, there are two types of domes that were used frequently in almost all Islamic buildings, the spherical dome (based on a perfect sphere) and the elliptical dome (based on a spheroid). Under these two main categories, many other types of domes can be classified, such as onion and shallow (saucer) domes. Mathematically, both spherical and globular, or vertically elliptical, domes originate from a complete rotation (360°) of a segment of an arch around its vertical axis. The type of dome (spherical or elliptical with their different types) is determined according to the rotated part of the arch and consequently, the position of the rotational axis Y and the horizontal axis X and the relation of both with the origin (0,0). In this context, there are two main possibilities, within which are three others, as listed as follows:



THE MOSQUE: A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING | 3<sup>100</sup> INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE | KUWAIT, 2022

**Fig:** The origin of the domes and their types. A. The origin of the most famous domes; B. lower left, Spherical dome, perspective; C. lower right, Spherical dome, mathematical values. (Ekhatib, 2012)



Fig: Domes supported on muqarnas (stalactite) pendentives in chronological order.

Fig: Domes supported	on	squinches	in	chronological	order
Elkhatib, 2012).					

Among the different methods to cover a space, the dome is the oldest and most distinguished. Although its development began some *sixty* centuries ago, it continues to develop still. This development enables it to cover a diversity of spaces and spans from a few to hundreds of meters. One of the most important problems that faced the architects of the old days was how to transform the square top of the cube to a circle where the dome rested, which is known as the transitional zone. For structural and aesthetical reasons, the architects hollowed the transitional zone, applying one of two techniques: squinches and pendentives. The first is a support carried across the corner of a room under a superimposed mass. In architecture, squinches can be one of any of several devices by which a square or polygonal room has its upper corners filled in to form a support for a dome (Elkhatib, 2012).

# 5. Conclusion:

Muslim craftsmen knew of the autonomy or 'inner laws' in creating spaces and patterns. The dealings among various parts can be seen everywhere in ancient mosque structures. In other words, buildings were designed with scrupulous concern, exhibiting mastery in pattern design of their spaces and surfaces. Geometric proportions legalize the order of patterns based on mathematical ratios, which are influential in understanding the universe, man and nature; these proportions are, by their nature, essential ingredients in sacrosanct geometry. The geometry as well as its rhythm exposed in Islamic patterns illustrates an infinite diversity, they permit and even encourage thoughtful reflection. Islamic patterns are one of the most influential forms of sacrosanct art. They are a source of deliberation that allows our minds to roam and recall and consider the infinite, the Divine, Allah. Geometry, in combining forms and space into a single essence, not only facilitates purpose but also communicates meaningful organization of elements that can be achieved with the conscious use of geometrical ordering principles. Beyond these visual functions, these elements, by their relationships to one another and the nature of their organization, also communicate notions of domain and place, entry and path of movement, hierarchy, and order. The present study reveals the positive relationship between the process of spatial configuration and the level of functional efficiency according to different types and patterns of mosque layouts by using an analytical comparative approach in evaluating, discussing, and interpreting the resultant data. The indicators largely contributed to quantifying the level of functional efficiency of different mosque layouts. The results clearly show that the efficiency of mosque layouts changes over time because of the spatial configuration of varying layouts.

In addition, many of the architectural works that will exist in the future, we have not yet even imagined. Hence it seems that what is being sought internationally are those studies that will provide the necessary knowledge, skills, and abilities that are necessary for the challenges of the future and can ensure a relatively easy adaptation of architect graduates who have the knowledge of yesterday and today in tomorrow, at a time of dramatic change. Arnold, F. (2018): Mathematics and the Islamic Architecture of Córdoba. German Archaeological Institute, Calle Serrano 159, 28002 Madrid, Spain; <u>felix.arnold@</u> <u>dainst.de</u>

Bouhoula, N. A. (2014): Morphological Knowlegde for the Modeling of Ottoman Mosques, Civil Engineering and Architecture, 2(2), pp. 72-81.

Burckhardt, T. (1987): Mirror of the Intellect:Essays on Traditional Science and Sacred Art: pp. 219-227, PaperBack 1987 Edition.

Bouhoula, N. A. (2014): Morphological Knowledge for the Modeling of Ottoman Mosques. Civil Engineering and Architecture 2(2): 72-81, 2014 http://www.hrpub.org DOI: 10.13189/cea.2014.020202

Crane, H. (1993): Notes on Saldjuq architectural patronage in Thirteen century Anatolia, Journal of the Economic and Social History of the Orient, 36 (1) (1993), pp. 1-57.

Dabbour, L. M. (2012): Geometric proportions: The underlying structure of design process for Islamic geometric patterns. Available online at www.sciencedirect. com.

Elkhateeb, A. A. (2012): Domes in the Islamic Architecture of Cairo City: A Mathematical Approach, Nexus Network Journal, 14, pp. 151-176.

Guenon, R. (1995): The Reign of Quantity and the Sign of the Times, Ghent, pp. 8, 170

Hanson, J. (2003): Decoding Homes and Houses, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

Hiller, B. (2007): Space is the Machine: A Configurational Theory of Architecture.

Mostafa, F. A. & Hasan, A. S. (2013): Mosque Layout Design: An Analytical Study of Mosque Layouts in the Early Ottoman Period.

Mashayeckh, H. (2003): Wisdom in Art: Mathematics in Islamic Architecture in Iran.

Pasic, A. (2004): A Short History of Mostar: Conservation and Revitalization of Historic Mostar, The Aga Khan Trust for Culture, Geneva (2004), pp. 5-12

Peponia, J. (1985): The Spatial Culture of Factories Human Relation, 38(4)(1985), pp. 357-390.

Saoud, R. (2002): Morphological Functional Categories of the Mosque,



# ASSESSMENT OF ENERGY PERFORMANCE OF ADVANCED BUILDING THERMAL INSULATIONS IN THE MOSQUE BUILDINGS

**Mohammed Abdul Fasi Syed Samiuddin** KFUPM - Dhahran Saudi Arabia

# Abstract

This study investigates the energy performance of mosques in conjunction with the advanced thermal insulation materials available in the market. Building thermal insulation is well-known to provide support for the durability of a building's structure and to facilitate a reduction in the heating and cooling costs a building's interior. Through this study, we have evaluated the energy performance and potential energy savings associated with various building thermal insulation materials. Improper selection of thermal insulation in mosque buildings can contribute to an increase in the mosque's energy consumption. In the first phase of research, a detailed assessment was conducted to identify the most advanced thermal insulation materials available in the market. A typical mosque building located in hot and humid climatic conditions is modelled by using building performance simulation software. The advanced thermal insulation materials are modelled in the simulation program and their impact on energy consumption as well as energy savings is estimated. The focus of this research effort is aligned with Saudi Vision 2030, which emphasizes the Kingdom's vision to reduce greenhouse gas emissions in the building sector (which also includes mosquebuildings). Thermal insulation plays a crucial role in reducing energy consumption and increasing energy savings in buildings. This study mainly focuses on promoting energy-efficient design of mosque buildings and nurturing more energy savings options for existing mosque buildings.

# 1. Introduction

Mosques are religious institutions that have a distinct collection of functional and operational standards. Muslims assemble in mosques five times a day for congregational prayers: Fajr (before sunrise), Dhuhr (after midday), Asr (afternoon), Maghrib (after sunset), and Isha (beginning of the night), as well as the weekly Jumu'ah prayer (Friday midday prayer). As a result, mosques are intermittently filled during the day, with occupancy times ranging from 30–45 minutes for each prayer. The maximum occupancy is seen during the mandatory Jumu'ah prayers, when the mosque is usually full, while regular prayers have a fraction of the full occupancy [1].

Mosques have a large, boundary free, multi-volume prayer hall to accommodate large congregational prayers. This prayer hall is usually rectangular in form, with the long side including the Qibla wall (the wall showing the direction of the Ka'bah in Makkah). Congregational prayers are held in closely spaced rows facing the Qibla wall. Since this is the primary practical necessity of mosques, the architecture of the prayer hall remains somewhat consistent across the globe, considering climatic and geographical variations or cultural factors. The functional requirement of such a large prayer space, combined with the operating conditions of intermittent and variable occupancy, carry a decisive role in the thermal comfort of mosque users, as well as the thermal energy efficiency of mosque buildings. Many mosques install an HVAC system (Heating Ventilation and Air Conditioning) to provide the necessary cooling/heating system for the prayer hall to keep people comfortable at prayer hours. These structures are the most energy-intensive aspects of the mosque, accounting for up to 80% of total energy usage. As compared to other buildings in the same region, mosques have a high energy

expenditure per capita and per unit area. Despite using an excessive amount of energy, most mosques struggle to attain the necessary comfort temperature levels during most of the prayers. According to previous studies, this high degree of energy consumption is attributed to inadequate building envelope efficiency, which requires the heating or cooling systems to be of greater size than required and requires longer operating times. This results in energy waste, which can be due to inadequate thermal capacity of mosque structures, inefficient administration, improper selection of building thermal insulation, or ineffective organizational strategies. Mosques have a very low internal load, or occupancy load, and are classified as external load dominated or skin-load dominated structures. As a result, most of the internal thermal loads come from the exterior environment, as the thermal load from humans or equipment is small in comparison to the mosque's volume. Building envelope components such as walls, floors, windows, and openings thus have the greatest effect on the overall thermal efficiency of the building. This can have a major impact on consumer thermal output of mosque buildings is a significant contributor to higher energy demand, resulting in higher energy consumption with reduced energy efficiency[2].

According to published statistics, there are an estimated nearly four million mosques worldwide **[3]**, but there is no concrete evidence on their distribution. Since appropriate envelope design for optimum thermal efficiency is influenced by climatic influences, it is critical to establish the key context of this study in relation to climatic conditions and thermal comfort requirements. It is well recognized that the majority of mosques are located in hot, dry climates or hot, humid climates as that is where the majority of the world's Muslims reside. Thehot, dry climate is distinguished by extremely high daytime temperatures, which can frequently exceed 45 degrees Celsius, but significantly lower nighttime temperatures, resulting in a wide diurnal range. These regions get very little rain

and have humidity levels that are usually less than 40%. The hot, humid climate, on the other hand, has high temperatures but also high humidity concentrations that are constantly above 60% and often reach 100%. Since the temperature dropsonly marginally at night, the diurnal variation is very small. Mosques' building thermal load is in the form of cooling loads because of heat gain from the buildingenvelope in both climates because mosque buildings are skin load dominated. As a result, increased thermal efficiency of the building entails minimizing heat gain from the building envelope materials **[4]**. This research focuses on mosques located in the hot, dry climates such as Riyadh and hot, humid climates such as Dhahran, Saudi Arabia.

Adding building insulation is a simple and inexpensive way to save energy in the mosque building structures. The primary goal of installing insulation in a building is to minimize energy demand for heating and cooling by increasing the thermal resistance of the building envelope. External and internal thermal insulation both greatly minimize overall energy requirements, but they have different advantages in terms of wall insulation and mold formation. External thermal insulation installation is preferable. When thermal insulation is used in mosque buildings, the total building energy consumption is usually decreased drastically[5]. Thermal insulation of mosque building walls has a major impact on lowering total thermal energy demand, which reduces CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. Adding thermal insulation to a building's exterior wall can be seen as an investment from an economic standpoint. The cost of this investment is related to the procurement, transportation, and installation of the insulation, while the benefits are related to the reduction of thermal energy demand used to cool a mosque building. A critical consideration which needs the attention of building engineers is to determine the optimal thickness of the insulating layer that provides the highestnet present value of thermal insulation expenditure [6].

#### 2. Model Description

Mosques are geometrically very simple buildings: mostly rectangular in shape with their long side normally directed toward the Ka'ba (the Qibla wall). Based

on size and the number of occupants, Mosques can be classified into three categories:

1. Small size mosques that can accommodate 40-250 people, mostly used for daily prayer only.

2. Medium size mosques that can accommodate 250-750 people, most of these mosques are used for both daily and Friday prayer, while some are used for daily prayer only.

3. Large size mosques that can serve 750 or more people at the same time and are primarily used forFriday prayer but also for daily prayer. Large size mosques are usually zoned to be operated partially for daily prayers as the number of users is usually less than its maximum occupancy.

Mosques are typically characterized by high ceilings with a minimum height of 4 mto a maximum height of 12 m or more. To accommodate study of mosques that are used both daily and for Friday prayer, a medium sized rectangular mosque with a conditioned area of 470 m<sup>2</sup> and capacity of 500 occupants is selected to bemodelled. The selected mosque is in Dhahran which is adjacent toAl-Khobar city in the Eastern Province of Saudi Arabia. The rectangular shape of the mosque has an aspect ratio of approximately 1:1.2 with its long length at an angle of approximately 25° from the East-West axis. shows the information on the characteristic of the modeled mosque which includes location, orientation, geometrical configuration, size, WWR (window to wall ratio), activity type, wall, roof and window thermal properties, lighting, infiltration/ventilation rates, HVAC system type and operation, and occupant density, which were collected from the survey **[7-10]**.

Table	1:	Mosque	building	characteristics.

Characteristics	Description of the Mosque
Location	Dhahran, Riyadh, Tabuk
Kabah Orientation	Dhahran = $245^{\circ}$ from NorthRiyadh = $243.8^{\circ}$ from NorthTabuk = $156.3^{\circ}$ from North
Shape	Rectangular
Floor to Ceiling Height	5.5 m
Floor Area	(24x20) 480m <sup>2</sup>
WWR	15%
Infiltration	0.5 ACH
Occupancy	500 People
Metabolic rate	1 mat
Clothing Insulation	0.7 for Summer and 1 for winter
Windows U-value	2.7 (W/m <sup>2</sup> °C)
HVAC System Type	Constant Volume system
Ventilation rate	2.5 L/s/Person + 0.3 L/s/m <sup>2</sup>
Minimum supply airtemperature	12°C
COP	2.6
Operation	Continuous
Set-Point Temperature	Summer 24°C
Lighting Power Density	12 W/m <sup>2</sup>
Type of Lighting	Florescent Tube Lights

Computer simulation programs are powerful computational methods for creating architectural simulations that can be used to assess energy demand in buildings. A model was created by using all the data in **Table 1** and then simulated for the energy consumption pattern in the building simulation software "Design Builder". Because of its unique features that enable complex buildings to be modeled quickly, Design Builder software is commonly used to conduct thermal comfort analyses in buildings of different occupancies [**11**]. The simulated results were validated for consistency with the data of an actual mosque building that were obtained from a survey of mosques in Al-Khobar city by Budaiwi et al. [**12**] in the year 2002, and it was observed that they were in agreement. **Figure 1-3** shows the mosque building models created in the softwarefor three different climatic conditions, mainly Dhahran, Riyad, and Tabuk.



Figure 1: 3-D rendered Base Model in axonometric view (Dhahran).



Figure 2:3-D rendered Base Model in axonometric view (Tabuk).



Figure 3: 3-D rendered Base Model in axonometric view (Riyadh).

#### 2.1 Climatic Conditions of the Cities Selected for this Study

**Dhahran** has a tropical desert climate, with summers that are among the hottest and most humid in the world and winters that are nearly frost-free. Given the city's proximity to the Arabian Gulf, summer temperatures can reach more than 40 °C, with high humidity. The highest temperature ever recorded in Dhahran is 51.1 °C.

**Riyadh** has a tropical desert climate and dry weather, with long, exceptionally hot summers and brief, extremely mild winters. In August, the average high temperature is 43.6 °C (110.5 °F). The city receives very little precipitation, especially in the summer.

Summers in **Tabuk** are long, hot, arid, and clear, while winters are brief, cold, dusty, and often clear. Throughout the year, the temperature usually ranges from 40°F to 102°F, with temperatures seldom falling below  $34^{\circ}$ F or rising above 108°F.

#### 2.2 Insulations Selected in this study

#### Polyurethane Insulation

Polyurethane is the most commonly used insulation and is viewed as a costeffective, long-lasting, and risk-free method of reducing carbon emissions that contribute to global warming. In cold weather, polyurethanes can significantly mitigate heat loss in homes and workplaces. During the summer, they play a vital role in keeping buildings cold, requiring less air conditioning. **Figure 4** shows the modelled roof and wall assembly with polyurethane insulation boards switched in the mosque building envelope and **Table 2** shows the thermal transmittance values for different thickness levels of polyurethane insulation.



Figure 4: Roof and wall assembly with Polyurethane insulation

Polyurethane (rigid boards)							
InsulationThickness	U-wall W/m2K	U-roof W/m2K					
0	1.607	2.797					
10mm	0.995	1.353					
20mm	0.72	0.89					
30mm	0.564	0.663					
40mm	0.463	0.528					
50mm	0.393	0.439					
60mm	0.342	0.376					

Table 2: Thermal transmittance value of Polyurethane for different thickness

#### **Rockwool Insulation**

With Rockwool exterior wall insulation, the interior spaces can be made energy efficient and compliant with building codes while still benefiting from acoustics, indoor comfort, and fire protection. Figure 5 shows the modelled roofand wall assembly with rockwool insulation switched in the mosque building envelope.



Inner surface

Figure 5: Roof and wall assembly with Rockwool insulation.

Table 3 shows the thermal transmittance values for different thickness levels of Rockwool insulation.

Table 3: Thermal transmittance value of rockwool insulation for different thickness

Rockwool (Batts)							
InsulationThickness	U-wall W/m2K	U-roof W/m2K					
0	1.607	2.797					
10mm	1.201	1.762					
20mm	0.956	1.282					
30mm	0.795	1.007					
40mm	0.68	0.829					
50mm	0.594	0.705					
60mm	0.527	0.613					

**Polystyrenes** Insulation

Since polystyrene foams are excellent thermal insulators, they are often used as building insulation materials, such as in insulating concrete forms and structural insulated panel building systems. Grey polystyrene foam with graphite hasexcellent insulation properties. **Figure 6** shows the modelled roof and wall assembly with polystyrene insulation switched in the mosque building envelope.



Figure 6: Roof and wall assembly with Polystyrene insulation.

**Table 4** shows the thermal transmittance values for different thickness levels of polystyrene insulation.

Table 4: Thermal transmittance value of Polystyrene for different thickness

Polystyrene (rigid boards)							
InsulationThickness	U-wall W/m2K	U-roof W/m2K					
0	1.607	2.797					
10mm	1.094	1.541					
20mm	0.828	1.061					
30mm	0.666	0.808					
40mm	0.557	0.653					
50mm	0.478	0.548					
60mm	0.419	0.472					

**Table 5** shows the thermal characteristics of insulation materials selected for this study.

Properties	Polystyrene	Polyurethane	Rockwool
Thermal conductivity K (W/m.K)	0.034	0.026	0.047
Specific Heat (J/kg)	1400	1590	840
Density (Kg/m³)	35	35	92

Table 5: Thermal Characteristics of insulation material

# **3. Simulations and Results**

The building model is simulated by using the weather data file of Saudi Arabia which is saved as a library in the Design Builder software. The weather data file represents hourly solar radiation and meteorological elements for a period of oneyear.

Case #1

In the first case study, the mosque building model is simulated in the hothumid weather conditions of Dhahran for a period of one year with the three different thermal insulations (Polystyrene, Polyurethane, and Rockwool) with different thickness values. **Table 6** and **Figure 7** shows the HVAC energy consumption in relation to the usage of polystyrene as thermal insulation for different thickness values over a period of one year. As evident from **Figure 7** aswe increased the thickness of polystyrene the HVAC energy savings were increased gradually with the maximum HVAC energy savings (~26%) reached at the polystyrene thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	184.70	195.91	214.33	227.54	236.34	241.93	246.58
Feb	257.39	255.39	268.89	281.17	291.68	296.46	300.92
Mar	1049.62	972.54	961.57	958.35	958.55	959.43	960.21
Apr	4795.53	4250.65	4026.65	3897.83	3813.42	3753.98	3708.43
May	12958.85	11446.08	10710.08	10270.61	9975.90	9762.59	9602.36
Jun	14760.46	12950.53	12091.58	11598.98	11265.89	11023.67	10840.53
Jul	19360.77	17622.01	16551.23	15389.37	14725.19	13957.25	13688.75
Aug	19311.05	17115.17	15768.78	14978.09	14374.55	14030.66	13709.94
Sep	12764.6	11076.06	10341.51	9931.06	9647.71	9446.21	9302.31
Oct	8817.42	7880.43	7425.048	7148.58	6961.69	6826.40	6723.80
Nov	2561.76	2416.61	2364.83	2335.81	2315.96	2300.99	2289.46
Dec	561.052	568.60	583.97	598.23	609.22	617.12	624.080
Annual	97383.22	86750.01	81308.49	77615.65	75176.14	73216.72	71997.41
% saving	0	10.91	16.50	20.29	22.80	24.81	26.06

Table 6: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with polystyrene as thermal insulation



Figure 7: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year.

**Table 7** and **Figure 8** show the HVAC energy consumption in comparison to theuse of polyurethane as thermal insulation for various thickness values over a one-year cycle. As seen in Figure 8, as the thickness of the polyurethane was increased, the HVAC energy savings increased steadily, with the highest HVAC energy savings (~28%) achieved at the polyurethane thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	184.70	202.00	222.36	235.81	243.31	249.42	255.23
Feb	257.39	256.83	278.35	291.20	297.58	302.99	305.70
Mar	1049.62	967.84	958.82	958.64	959.59	960.58	960.65
Apr	4795.53	4165.24	3940.75	3819.03	3742.72	3688.78	3648.97
May	12958.85	11170.91	10416.82	9995.21	9721.93	9531.71	9390.24
Jun	14760.46	12627.04	11777.48	11276.2	10976.31	10760.88	10611.88
Jul	19360.77	17117.83	15346.25	14753.12	13879.3	13586.05	13248.28
Aug	19311.05	16591.46	15141.43	14409.46	13963.38	13629.45	13132.71
Sep	12764.6	10805.9	10069.7	9666.56	9408.17	9232.87	9097.28
Oct	8817.42	7711.11	7241.19	6973.87	6800.26	6677.77	6587.08
Nov	2561.76	2396.23	2344.74	2317.35	2298.05	2284.22	2273.69
Dec	561.05	574.62	592.22	609.15	619.72	627.76	632.39
Annual	97383.22	84587.04	78330.14	75305.64	72910.35	71532.53	70144.14
% saving	0	13.14	19.56	22.67	25.13	26.54	27.97

Table 7: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with polyurethane as thermal insulation



Figure 8: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year

**Table 8** and **Figure 9** display the HVAC energy usage versus the use of Rockwool as thermal insulation over a one-year period. As seen in **Figure 9**, theHVAC energy savings increased gradually as the thickness of the Rockwool increased, with the maximum HVAC energy savings (~24%) reached at the Rockwool thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	184.7035	191.5852	204.7422	217.0675	225.0941	233.8888	237.9241
Feb	257.3952	253.3625	260.7617	270.591	280.1959	288.6594	293.5217
Mar	1049.622	981.9235	966.144	960.0238	958.4946	956.8499	957.8965
Apr	4795.531	4348.112	4132.062	3999.646	3908.334	3841.376	3790.103
May	12958.85	11751.13	11061.96	10620.27	10308.78	10076.54	9896.002
Jun	14760.46	13323.37	12504.87	11993.66	11642.91	11378.23	11170.81
Jul	19360.77	17923.26	16821.65	16428.99	15425.57	15000.09	14268.73
Aug	19311.05	17641.33	16440.58	15786.55	15027.88	14446.15	14113.4
Sep	12764.6	11354.13	10705.72	10265.81	9968.99	9745.318	9566.525
Oct	8817.424	8066.407	7644.727	7369.2	7173.109	7026.096	6911.383
Nov	2561.768	2439.241	2388.302	2358.41	2338.278	2322.162	2310.721
Dec	561.0526	565.2538	573.9523	586.4627	595.5269	605.8675	611.6615
Annual	97383.22	88839.10	83705.4712	80856.681	77853.16	75921.22	74128.67
% saving	0	8.77	14.04	16.97	20.05	22.03	23.87

Table 8: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with Rockwool as thermal insulation



Figure 9: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year

**Figure 10** describes the percentage energy savings in HVAC by using various thermal insulations in the mosque's building envelope located in Dhahran. **Polyurethane** thermal insulation has been found to be the most energy-efficientfor the hot-humid climatic conditions in Dhahran.



Figure 10: % Savings in HVAC energy consumption with various thermal insulations

#### Case #2

In the second case study the mosque building model is simulated in the hotdry weather conditions of Riyadh for a period of one year with the same three thermal insulations (Polystyrene, Polyurethane, and Rockwool) at different thickness values. **Table 9** and **Figure 11** shows the HVAC energy consumption in relation to the usage of polystyrene as thermal insulation for different thickness values over a period of one year. As evident from **Figure 11** as we increased thethickness of polystyrene the HVAC energy savings were increased gradually with the maximum HVAC energy savings (~28.5%) reached at the polystyrene thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	6331.17	5479.9	5178.83	5011.24	4895.76	4814.17	4755.06
Feb	3853.16	3386.50	3307.17	3265.0445	3232.17	3204.82	3182.30
Mar	2782.307	2311.968	2275.45	2259.8656	2250.26	2242.028	2237.139
Apr	4782.26	4017.84	3791	3662.54	3578.667	3519.52	3475.24
May	11306.4	9508.578	8818.344	8409.055	8135.849	7939.947	7792.379
Jun	14067.7	11830.48	10971.75	10462.83	10123.05	9879.253	9695.482
Jul	14933.3	12610.65	11724.82	11199.83	10849.54	10598.37	10409.18
Aug	15619.9	13190.48	12237.24	11668.37	11287.53	11013.92	10807.53
Sep	11938.83	10103.42	9390.39	8964.295	8677.882	8471.313	8314.996
Oct	6632.011	5632.04	5295.16	5093.89	4961.19	4864.98	4792.04
Nov	2803.45	2368.41	2340.27	2327.94	2318.812	2313.77	2310.11
Dec	5778.42	4916.16	4677.13	4540.63	4455.27	4398.74	4358.37
Annual	100828.9	85356.45	80007.57	76865.56	74766	73260.86	72129.85
% saving	0	15.34	20.65	23.76	25.84	27.34	28.46

Table 9: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with polystyrene as thermal insulation



Figure 11: HVAC energy consumption over a period one year

**Table 10** and **Figure 12** show the HVAC energy consumption in comparison to the use of polyurethane as thermal insulation for various thickness values over a one-year cycle. As seen in **Figure 12**, as the thickness of the polyurethane was increased, the HVAC energy savings increased steadily, with the highest HVAC energy savings (~30%) achieved at the polyurethane thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	6331.17	5366.42	5066.81	4903.74	4799.27	4724.98	4677.40
Feb	3853.16	3358.20	3277.6	3235.0112	3198.50	3170.72	3151.57
Mar	2782.307	2296.328	2265.08	2250.697	2241.66	2235.0	2228.81
Apr	4782.26	3931.18	3705.24	3584.1762	3508.20	3455.46	3417.85
May	11306.4	9249.604	8545.43	8153.634	7902.34	7727.05	7597.6
Jun	14067.7	11508.13	10632.3	10145.14	9832.39	9614.02	9452.7
Jul	14933.3	12278.18	11374.7	10872.31	10550.1	10325.3	10159.
Aug	15619.9	12833.9	11858.1	11312.31	10961.3	10716.0	10534.
Sep	11938.83	9836.417	9106.58	8696.505	8431.44	8245.46	8107.5
Oct	6632.01	5504.84	5160.08	4969.33	4846.42	4759.59	4694.5
Nov	2803.45	2355.35	2332.73	2319.9481	2313.05	2307.33	2304.5
Dec	5778.4291	4823.1393	4585.3452	4460.6686	4388.3289	4340.38	4297.6
Annual	100828.94	83341.71067	77910.162	74903.48	72973.	71621.4	70624.4
% saving	0	17.34	22.73	25.71	27.62	28.96	29.95

Table 10: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with polyurethane as thermal insulation



Figure 12: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year

**Table 11** and **Figure 13** display the HVAC energy usage versus the use of Rockwool as thermal insulation over a one-year period. As seen in **Figure 13**, theHVAC energy savings increased gradually as the thickness of the Rockwool increased, with the maximum HVAC energy savings (~26%) reached at the Rockwool thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	6331.1781	5600.5624	5322.6	5143.6827	5025.154	4933.1561	4861.9135
Feb	3853.1672	3422.1082	3343	3297.2194	3268.577	3243.9911	3221.9987
Mar	2782.307	2333.941	2289.4	2271.3294	2259.169	2250.5378	2244.341
Apr	4782.26196	4116.94066	3898.1	3764.05144	3672.978	3606.14844	3555.11734
Мау	11306.4	9796.009	9148.5	8734.708	8444.601	8229.028	8062.209
Jun	14067.7	12188.64	11382	10867.89	10507.21	10239.19	10031.74
Jul	14933.3	12979.94	12149	11617.66	11245.59	10969.22	10755.41
Aug	15619.9	13584.4	12694	12121.33	11718.07	11417.79	11185.1
Sep	11938.83	10399.6	9732.4	9303.976	9001.941	8776.403	8601.109
Oct	6632.01112	5775.22807	5455.8	5254.808114	5111.482	5006.14638	4925.419436
Nov	2803.4574	2385.7946	2350.2	2336.485	2327.332	2319.8895	2314.6215
Dec	5778.4291	5025.6797	4790.1	4649.6242	4550.971	4483.9587	4432.6957
Annual	100828.942	87608.8436	82556	79362.76425	77133.07	75475.459	74191.67518
% saving	0	13.11	18.12	21.28	23.5	25.14	26.41

Table 11: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with Rockwool as thermal insulation



Figure 13: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year

**Figure 14** represents the percentage energy savings in HVAC by using various thermal insulation thicknesses in the mosque's building envelope located in Riyadh. **Polyurethane** thermal insulation has been found to be the most energy-efficient for the hot-dry climatic conditions in Riyadh.



Figure 14: % Savings in HVAC energy consumption with various thermal insulation thicknesses.

#### Case #3:

In the third case study the mosque building model is simulated in the weather conditions of Tabuk for a period of one year with the same three thermal insulations (Polystyrene, Polyurethane, and Rockwool) at different thickness values. **Table 12** and **Figure 15** shows the HVAC energy consumption in relation to the usage of polystyrene as thermal insulation for different thickness values over a period of one year. As evident from **Figure 15** as we increased the thickness of polystyrene, the predicted HVAC energy savings increased gradually with the maximum HVAC energy savings (~23%) reached at the polystyrene thickness value of 60 mm.

Table 12: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with polystyrene as thermal insulation.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	5625.66365	4986.1231	4711.725	4556.8426	4461.0453	4403.181	4356.85
Feb	3427.3065	3217.2655	3147.0243	3102.2537	3069.301	3042.124	3020.47
Mar	2693.294	2555.638	2513.885	2493.517	2476.539	2461.725	2452.25
Apr	3594.9853	3231.8629	3106.271	3038.9143	2996.3987	2966.327	2945.18
Мау	6674.358	5905.139	5557.36	5354.729	5220.399	5125.033	5053.15
Jun	10708.83	9400.486	8778.613	8406.156	8156.405	7976.843	7841.48
Jul	12606.72	10972.29	10208.63	9753.865	9449.442	9230.665	9065.59
Aug	12926.6	11368.55	10626.07	10181.63	9883.559	9669.149	9507.28
Sep	9753.307	8657.813	8128.278	7807.332	7590.266	7433.235	7314.22
Oct	5551.94533	5060.63734	4827.8463	4686.0559	4590.1334	4520.673	4467.09
Nov	2557.678	2405.9585	2366.0418	2350.0914	2332.9709	2322.491	2311.78
Dec	4470.9133	4047.0447	3879.1366	3792.5488	3741.5243	3702.431	3674.11
Annual	80591.60108	71808.80804	67850.881	65523.936	63967.9836	62853.88	62009.5
% Saving	0	10.89790117	15.808992	18.696322	20.626985	22.0094	23.0572



Figure 15: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year.

**Table 13** and **Figure 16** show the HVAC energy consumption in comparison to the use of polyurethane as thermal insulation for various thickness values over a one-year cycle. As seen in **Figure 16**, as the thickness of the polyurethane was increased, the HVAC energy savings increased steadily, with the highest HVAC energy savings (~24%) achieved at the polyurethane thickness value of 60 mm.

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	5625.66365	4877.8647	4607.6231	4467.5965	4390.8691	4338.052	4300.36
Feb	3427.3065	3192.7025	3119.0403	3071.9115	3036.6086	3009.714	2986.36
Mar	2693.294	2539.277	2500.782	2477.426	2460.239	2448.176	2439.53
Apr	3594.9853	3182.0702	3060.8693	2999.2631	2961.152	2936.517	2919.71
May	6674.358	5773.858	5422.184	5229.186	5106.823	5021.787	4958.74
Jun	10708.83	9168.124	8530.514	8172.654	7942.288	7781.394	7662.32
Jul	12606.72	10686.19	9905.535	9469.231	9188.569	8992.359	8847.3
Aug	12926.6	11091.12	10329.99	9902.956	9627.885	9435.456	9293.12
Sep	9753.307	8460.841	7914.791	7604.399	7402.887	7261.248	7156.22
Oct	5551.94533	4974.38688	4733.4745	4596.5634	4507.35583	4443.93	4397.83
Nov	2557.678	2390.2322	2355.3139	2334.3721	2319.8481	2307.374	2300.25
Dec	4470.9133	3982.0474	3824.0298	3744.5301	3697.6589	3660.332	3628.87
Annual	80591.60108	70318.71388	66304.147	64070.089	62642.1835	61636.34	60890.6
% saving	0	12.74	17.72	20.5	22.27	23.52	24.44

Table 13: HVAC energy consumption (kWh) with polyurethane as thermal insulation



Figure 16: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year.

**Table 14** and **Figure 17** display the HVAC energy usage versus the use of Rockwool as thermal insulation over a one-year period. As seen in **Figure 17**, the HVAC energy savings increased gradually as the thickness of the Rockwool increased, with the maximum HVAC energy savings (~21%) reached at the

Rockwool thickness value of 60 mm.

Table 14: ⊦	-IVAC energy	consumption	(kWh)	with	Rockwool	as thermal	insulation
-------------	--------------	-------------	-------	------	----------	------------	------------

Insulation Thickness	0mm	10mm	20mm	30mm	40mm	50mm	60mm
Jan	5625.66365	5106.6104	4837.7407	4677.1473	4570.0994	4493.091	4438.94
Feb	3427.3065	3253.3925	3179.6079	3138.2134	3106.3626	3081.152	3058.48
Mar	2693.294	2574.578	2532.561	2508.843	2494.583	2480.909	2467.82
Apr	3594.9853	3288.6799	3163.3611	3090.8828	3042.9596	3008.461	2982.59
Мау	6674.358	6051.367	5722.854	5515.47	5371.709	5265.668	5183.69
Jun	10708.83	9657.011	9077.228	8702.867	8438.8	8241.897	8089.25
Jul	12606.72	11289.45	10574.59	10116.09	9793.737	9553.729	9367.71
Aug	12926.6	11674.71	10982.59	10535.66	10220.56	9985.633	9803.39
Sep	9753.307	8874.181	8383.661	8063.464	7835.839	7665.086	7532.01
Oct	5551.94533	5155.72514	4940.4937	4799.1327	4698.40595	4623.018	4563.68
Nov	2557.678	2427.9894	2384.8255	2361.7497	2350.9347	2337.809	2327.58
Dec	4470.9133	4124.867	3957.8076	3859.5654	3800.2232	3758.429	3727.04
Annual	80591.60108	73478.56134	69737.321	67369.085	65724.2135	64494.88	63542.2
% saving	0	8.82	13.46	16.4	18.44	19.97	21.15



Figure 17: HVAC energy consumption over a period of one year.

**Figure 18** represents the percentage energy savings in HVAC by using various thermal insulation materials at various thicknesses in the mosque's building envelope located in Tabuk. **Polyurethane** thermal insulation has been found to be the most energy-efficient for the climatic conditions in Tabuk.



Figure 18: Savings in HVAC energy consumption with various thermal insulation materials and thicknesses.

#### Conclusion

Based on the findings from this study through building energy simulations, proper use of building envelope thermal insulation decreases the annual energy needs in mosque structures and will result in greater energy savings for mosqueslocated in different climatic conditions. Furthermore, less dependency on HVAC for cooling will have a beneficial environmental effect for the planet. Proper building envelope treatment will greatly increase the energy efficiency in mosque buildings with low internal heat gains. As a result, it is critical to use the appropriate amount of insulation for the mosque building depending on the climatic conditions, as wellas the optimal insulation form and thickness, as determined in this study. Polyurethane thermal insulation with the maximum thickness of 60mm was found to be best suited in terms of percentage energy savings for the climates of Dhahran, Riyadh, and Tabuk. With the further increases in thickness of thermal insulation beyond 60 mm, there was no significant increase in the HVAC energy savings. The authors have contacted the local construction material suppliers and it appears that the cost of the

insulation materials analyzed in the research is approximately the same. The cost of a thermal insulation panel with 10 mm thickness is approximately 20 SAR/ft<sup>2</sup> whereas the cost of insulation panels with thickness of 60 mm is 60 SAR/ft<sup>2</sup>. The installation cost of the thermal insulation panels is approximately, 1.5-2 SAR/ft<sup>2</sup>.

N.A. Azmi, M.Z. Kandar, Factors contributing in the design of environmentally sustainablemosques, Journal of Building Engineering 23 (2019) 27–37.

Nabeeha Amatullah Azmi, Siti Halipah Ibrahim, A comprehensive review on thermal performance and envelope thermal design of mosque buildings, Building and Environment, Volume 185, 2020.

Deloitte, **Dubai Islamic economy development center** (**DIEDC): Dubai, UAE,** Report on the Digital Islamic Services Landscape (2015)

Kottek, Markus; Grieser, Jürgen; Beck, Christoph; Rudolf, Bruno; Rubel, Franz, World map of the Koppen-Geiger climate classification updated, Meteorologische Zeitschrift Vol. 15No. 3 (2006), p. 259 – 263.

I. Budaiwi, A. Abdou, HVAC system operational strategies for reduced energy consumption in buildings with intermittent occupancy: The case of mosques, Energy Conversion and Management, Volume 73, 2013, Pages 37-50.

Robert Dylewski, Janusz Adamczyk, Economic and environmental benefits of thermal insulation of building external walls, Building and Environment, Volume 46, Issue 12, 2011, Pages 2615-2623.

ASHRAE, Standard 62.1. 2007, Ventilation for Acceptable Indoor Air Quality, AmericanSociety of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers, Inc., Atlanta, GA, (2007). I.M. Budaiwi, An approach to investigate and remedy thermal-comfort problems inbuildings, Building and Environment, 42 (5) (2007) 2124-2131.

I.M. Budaiwi, Envelope thermal design for energy savings in mosques in hot-humid climate, Journal of Building Performance Simulation, 4 (1) (2010) 49-61.

I.M. Budaiwi, A.A. Abdou, M.S. Al-Homoud, Envelope retrofit and air-conditioning operational strategies for reduced energy consumption in mosques in hot climates, Build. Simul., 6 (1) (2013) 33-50.

Mohammed Abdul Fasi, Ismail Mohammad Budaiwi, Energy performance of windows inoffice buildings considering daylight integration and visual comfort in hot climates, Energy and Buildings, Volume 108, 2015, Pages 307-316.

ABDOU, A. A., AL-HOMOUD, M. S., AND BUDAIWI, I. M. Mosque EnergyPerformance, Part I: Energy Audit and Use Trends Based on the Analysis of Utility Billing Data, 16 (1) (2005).



# INDOOR THERMAL COMFORT ANALYSIS AT A MODERN VERNACULAR MASJID IN MALAYSIA

Siti Salwana Bt Mohd Nawayai IIUM - Malayasia

**Zuraini Bt Denan** IIUM - Malayasia

Aliyah Nur Zafirah Bt Sanusi IIUM - Malayasia

### ABSTRACT

In a hot, humid climate, especially in Malaysia, many masjids (mosques) should provide an acceptable level of thermal comfort enabling occupants to focus on worship. Masjids are partially or fully occupied five times a day and their maximum occupancy is expected to occur at Friday prayers. Masjids have a unique character, as intermittent occupancy may cause the space to not thermally perform the same as compared to typical commercial and residential buildings. This paper presents the results of user perceptions of masjid indoor thermal conditions. The purpose of this study is to investigate factors that influence the effectiveness of thermal comfort in selected masjids. Questionnaires were distributed to a total of 400 respondents at two selected masjids as part of this experimental study. Contents of the questionnaires consisted of items related to thermal sensation, thermal comfort, thermal acceptability, and their opinions on thermal performance in relation to building design. In addition to the questionnaires, data collection included field measurement to record air temperature, relative humidity, and air flow velocity at each building's facades and openings. For this purpose, air temperature and relative humidity were measured using an MIC-98583 sensor with  $\pm 0.6$  °C accuracy in temperature and  $\pm$  3 % accuracy in relative humidity. Wind speed was measured using an AVM-305 sensor with  $\pm$ 0.2 m/s accuracy. Comfort parameters for indoor thermal comfort are predetermined based on ASHRAE 55-2010 and Malaysian Standard 1525. Given that this study provides data supporting two different research methodologies, it allows a comparison between the calculated data and perceived satisfaction of occupants. This knowledge can contribute towards the improvement of future masjid facades, addressing vernacular architecture as a design concept.

Keywords—Hot-Humid climate, Masjid, Thermal performance, User perception

### **1. INTRODUCTION**

Thermal comfort is a key factor that might affect comfort, health, and occupants (Centers et al. 2013). It is influenced by a range of factors including air temperature, air movement, and relative humidity. Today, numerous investigations are carried out worldwide to improve comfort levels of occupants and building performance while in use. However, a limited number of studies have dealt with improving indoor climate comfort in masjids. Compared to research studies on other building typologies, user requirements and environmental comfort studies in modern vernacular masjids are limited. Furthermore, most of these research papers address thermal requirements of masjids and reducing cooling loads in an energy efficiency context for hot, arid climate regions conducted in the cooling season. This fact further supports the need for this research related to temperate climate regions. Previously, Al-ajmi (2010) performed an investigation on indoor environmental conditions of masjids in the dry, desert climate of Kuwait by collecting physical measurements and subjective questionnaires. Al-Homoud, Abdou, and Budaiwi (2009) assessed thermal comfort of occupants while monitoring the building's energy consumption in a hot, humid climate within Saudi Arabia. These details were later studied by Budaiwi and Abdou (2013) and they identified potential energy savings of HVAC system operational strategies and the impact of envelope insulation in masjids. Furthermore, Ormandy et al. and Sugini, Fitriani, & Anggoman (2017) mentioned that elements of building design can also contribute to indoor thermal comfort for users. So, this paper aims to investigate the effectiveness of vernacular approaches being adapted for indoor thermal comfort in Malaysia's modern masjids. The study consists of three main parts: i) literature review ii) evaluation of user satisfaction survey and field data collection, and iii) discussion of the research findings focusing on improving user perception of indoor comfort conditions. In the results and discussion part, the findings from research methodologies are presented. This knowledge can contribute towards the improvement of future masjid designs, enabling the optimization of the indoor thermal environment.
#### Study Area

This paper aims to investigate how effectively vernacular design approaches can be adapted to benefit thermal performance in Malaysia's modern masjids. Experiments were conducted on Malaysia National Masjid (Kuala Lumpur) and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Cyberjaya). Elements such as the architectural approach, construction materials, as well as structural and non-structural components are discussed in this paper. Determining the significance of these elements in the scope of façade design is crucial to assess its impact on indoor thermal performance.

# **2. LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### a. Modern Vernacular Masjid in Malaysia

Research on vernacular masjids in Malaysia from the Centre for the Study of Built Environment in the Malay World (KALAM) UTM, State Islamic Council, State Museum and past studies were carried out to identify traditional and modern vernacular masjids in Malaysia. A significant study by MA Shah, E Arbi, and N Inangda (2014) analysed six selected pieces of literature from five Malaysian academicians, historians, or architects on masjid classifications (Table 1).

MA Shah, E Arbi, and N Inangda (2014) mention that these publications present varieties of classification systems ranging from Abdul Halim Nasir's stylistic and cultural division between traditional regional influence and outside of the Malay World influence (1984, 2004); the more commonly encountered three periodic divisions into pre-colonial, colonial, and post-independence (Yeang, 1992), or the alternate division into vernacular, colonial, and modern (Abdul Ghafar Ahmad (1999), David Mizan Hashim (2005a,2005b,2005c); to Mohamad Tajuddin's (2007) expanded categorization of seven distinct stylistic divisions: traditional vernacular, Sino-eclectic, colonial, North Indian, modern vernacular, modernistic expressionism, and post-modern revivalism. Shah, Arbi, and Inanga's research also enlisted descriptive elements commonly used when writing or describing masjids in Malaysia found in the selected texts (Table 2). Forming the core of architectural vocabulary commonly employed in architectural history texts, these elements help define the formal characteristics of masjids.

No.	Author (Editor/Translator)	Year	Reference
1	Abdul Halim Nasir (Eds. Mohd. <u>Ridzuan</u> Tumin & Ahmad Sebi Abu Bakar)	1984	Masjid-masjid di <u>Semenanjung</u> Malaysia. Kuala Lumpur: Berita Publishing
2	Ken Yeang	1992	The Architecture of Malaysia. Kuala Lumpur: The Pepin Press
3	David <u>Mizan</u> Hashim (Ed. Chen <u>Voon</u> Fee)	1998	3 entries from <i>The Encyclopedia of Malaysia:</i> Volume 5 - Architecture. Singapore: Archipelago Press
4	Abdul <u>Ghafar</u> Ahmad	1999	The Architectural Styles of Mosques in Malaysia: From Vernacular to Modern Structures. Symposium on Mosque Architecture, King Saud University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia
5	Abdul Halim Nasir (Translated by Omar Salahuddin Abdullah)	2004	Mosque Architecture in the Malay World. Bangi, Selangor: Penerbit Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia
6	Mohamad Tajuddin Mohamad Rasdi	2007	Mosque Architecture in Malaysia: Classification of Styles and Possible Influence. Jurnal Alam Bina Jilid 9, no. 3. UTM

Table. 1. Selected literature on masjid architectural history in Malaysia by MA Shah, E Arbi, and N Inangda (2014).



Fig. 1. Scenario of masjid architecture timeline in Malaysia by SDM Sojak (2019).

**Table. 2.** Descriptive elements used to describe masjid architecture from the selected literature and grouping according to components and characteristics.

Sample of Descriptive Elements	Components	Characteristics
Shape and dimension of floor plan, layout and arrangement of space, orientation, symmetry, functionality of space	Spatial Organisation	MORPHOLOGY
Types of roofs (pyramidal roof, domed etc.), interior volume, central roof over main space, decorations on roof, roof ridge	Roof Form	
Use of natural materials (timber, bamboo, nipa palm), masonry (brick, stone), plaster, marble, concrete, steel, glass, composite	Building Materials	TECHNOLOGY
Building traditions and craftsmanship, post-and-beam, stilts, plinth, structure, fenestration, technology, engineered	Construction Methods	
Carvings, motifs, patterns, decorations, Islamic calligraphy, geometry	Decorative Language	DESIGN ARTICULATION
Principles of decoration, visual impact, visual emphasis, proportions, scale, façade	Visual Order	

Findings by SDM Sojak (2019) narrow the typology of modern vernacular masjids in Malaysia by their design approach factors. The design approach factors are further elaborated on with the definition of architectural elements such as building form and architectural layout, building orientation, building height, building openings, façade shading, ventilation carvings and ornamentation, serambi, building materials, as well as construction technology. However, this study will not attempt to explain in more detail the design elements of modern vernacular masjids as they have been explained in detail by researchers in previous studies. The masjid architecture timeline in Fig. 1 includes a population of fourteen modern vernacular masjids that were constructed in Malaysia from 1965 to 2019.

Table. 3. Modern vernacular masjids constructed in Malaysia from 1965 to 2019.

No.	Modern Vernacular Masjid	Location	Year	Architectural timeline
4	National Masjid	Kuala Lumpur	1965	Modern
- 2	Negeri Sembilan State Masjid	Negeri Sembilan	1967	Modern
3	Raya Tawau Masjid	Sabah	1972	Modern
4	Kolej Islam Malaya Masjid	Selangor	1974	Modern
5	Sabah State Masjid	Sabah	1975	Modern
6	Sandakan District Masjid	Sabah	1985	Modern
7	Tuanku Mizan Zainal Abidin Masjid	Putrajaya	2009	Global Era
8	Surau Nusa Idaman	Negeri Sembilan	2011	Global Era
9	Surau Ali Bashah	Selangor	2012	Global Era
10	Al-Ikhlas Masjid	Selangor	2013	Global Era
11	Ara Damansara Masjid	Selangor	2015	Global Era
12	Raja Haji Fiisabilillah Masjid	Cyberjaya	2015	Global Era
13	Cyberjaya 10 Masjid	Cyberjaya	2018	Global Era
14	Masjid Daing Abdul Rahman	Johor	2019	Global Era

#### b. Thermal Performance

According to Oscar et. al. (2015), thermal performance refers to how well a structure responds to changes in external temperature during daily cycles. It is a process of modelling energy transfer between a building and its surroundings. Thermal performance has become a critical consideration in building design. In hot and humid climates, elements of design can have a large impact on a building's level of heat conduction; higher levels of heat conduction allow more heat to pass through a building, providing a cooler interior environment.

Various heat exchange processes are possible between a masjid and its external environment. To evaluate thermal performance of modern vernacular masjids, knowledge of various heat exchange processes is required. This research aims to produce a relationship between two variables which affect the thermal performance of a modern vernacular masjid. The independent variables are design features (i.e building form and architectural layout, building orientation, building height, building openings, façade shading, ventilation carvings and ornamentation, serambi, building materials, as well as construction technology). The dependent variables are the thermal condition (i.e., air temperatures, mean radiant temperature, humidity, clothing, metabolic rate, and air movement preference of the occupant). Building façade of selected modern vernacular masjids in Malaysia is the moderator in this experimental research. A moderator modifies the form or strength of the relationship between the independent and dependent variables. Previously, Abdullah, Majid, and Othman (2016) presented a theoretical framework in their research and reviewed the issues related to thermal comfort control through urban masjid façade design in Malaysia. They focused on matters relating to urban masjid, facade design, and thermal comfort which expressed the quality of life in the urban environment, energy consumption, and implementation of passive design strategies. They stated that facade design is related to passive design that provide thermal comfort to the occupants. However, no testing was conducted to validate the relationship of urban masjid façade design to thermal comfort in their paper.

Vernacular masjids built in the tropics means an association of construction and function with climatic condition. Tropical climate regions are characterized by their high humidity, excessive rainfall, and considerable sunshine that provide significant impacts to building design. The impacts caused by tropical climate through its climatic parameters are temperature, solar radiation, relative humidity, rainfall, and wind.

In this research, the study focuses on evaluating indoor thermal performance. Conceptually, façade design has a significant impact on indoor thermal comfort with respect to total heat gain of the entire building and the overall heat transfer coefficient which determines heat gain through the building envelope. According to ASHRAE Standard 55, thermal comfort is defined as "The state of mind which expresses satisfaction with the thermal environment". Thermal performance is valued as acceptable when at least 80% of the occupants are thermally comfortable within a space. The comfort temperature is a result of the interaction between the users and the built environment they are occupying. Hence referring to ASHRAE Standard 55, there are three primary parameters to measure indoor thermal performance as impacted from the building façade of modern vernacular masjids in hot, humid climates: temperature, air velocity, and relative humidity.

#### Air temperature (Ta)

According to Nall (2004), air temperature (Ta) is the average temperature of air surrounding an occupant, with respect to location and time. Comfort range for air temperature varies depending upon the air velocity of indoor space. In 2007, the Malaysian Department of Standards published a guideline on standard indoor environment design for the Malaysian climate, recommending the indoor temperature be in the range of 23°C - 26°C. The estimation of indoor air temperature depends on multiple factors related to building elements. According to Gao (2011), Lechner (2009), and Szokolay (2014), an effective passive design strategy is the best alternative to moderate indoor temperature. However, the same result has yet to be evaluated to reinforce any theoretical effects on air temperature, relative humidity, or air velocity ratio at modern vernacular masjids in Malaysia.

#### Relative humidity (RH)

Relative humidity (RH) refers to the moisture content (i.e., water vapor) of the atmosphere, expressed as a percentage of the amount of moisture that can be retained by the atmosphere (moisture-holding capacity) at a given temperature and pressure without condensation. Relative humidity is strongly proportional to temperature and highly sensitive to temperature changes. When temperature increases, air becomes drier (RH decreases) and as temperature decreases, air becomes wetter (RH increases).

The importance of measuring relative humidity is related to the architectural elements of the vernacular approach found in building façades that influence indoor thermal performance. Humidity can have a harsh and expensive impact on building materials in hot and humid countries such as Malaysia. For example, metals used in construction such as iron and steel are susceptible to rust. Wood, even when cured, is still susceptible to moisture damage. Paint and glue are prime targets for moisture. When the temperature is low and the relative humidity is high, evaporation of water is slow. When relative humidity approaches 100%, condensation can occur on surfaces, leading to problems with mold, corrosion, decay, and other moisture-related deterioration. Condensation can pose a safety risk as it can promote the growth of mold and wood rot. The energy-efficient, heavily sealed architecture introduced in the 20th century construction industry sealed off the movement of moisture. This has resulted in a secondary problem of condensation forming in and around walls, which also encourages the development of mold and mildew. This may lead to building defects as well as hindering it from being a sustainable building.

#### Air flow velocity (Va):

Air flow velocity (Va) is the average speed of air to which the body is exposed, with respect to a specific location and time. Indoor air velocities affect the thermal comfort of people within spaces. The greater the air velocity, the greater the heat exchange between people in a space and the air around them; i.e., a higher air velocity may increase the rate at which the body is able to lose heat to its surroundings.

### **3. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY**

In order to answer the research objective, it is not practical to collect data from all modern vernacular masjids in Malaysia. Thus, there is need to select a sample. A stratified random sampling approach was applied to the population of modern vernacular masjids to identify final sampling. The sample that been chosen in this study is Malaysia National Masjid (Kuala Lumpur) and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Cyberjaya). National Masjid represents the birth of Modernism in vernacular architecture and Masjid Raja Haji Fisabilillah has a Platinum rating of the Green Building Index (GBI) standard.

Two data collection methods were used: (1) a field measurement on parameters that influence thermal comfort conditions. Parameters for indoor thermal comfort are predetermined based on ASHRAE 55-2010 and Malaysian Standard 1525. Field measurement data were collected during every prayers time at allocated zones for 7 days. The data collected include air temperature (Ta) and relative humidity (RH) measured using an MIC-98583 sensor with ± 0.6 °C accuracy in temperature and ± 3 % accuracy in relative humidity. Wind speed was measured using an AVM-305 sensor with  $\pm$  0.2 m/s accuracy, and (2) a questionnaire survey was administered to measure user perceptions. The user perception and satisfaction with the indoor thermal comfort can be examined from the survey respondents. The survey aims to investigate the existing indoor thermal condition, ventilation, indoor air guality, assessment of the architectural elements/components of the building façade that contribute to thermal comfort in each masjid, and other issues, depending on the user responses. The survey was developed based on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from absolutely agree to strongly disagree. A total of 400 responses were collected from both masjids (200 each).

### 4. ANALYSIS AND FINDINGS

#### a. Questionnaire Survey

In the first section of the questionnaire, survey data consisting of respondent's background is requested. Gender and age of the respondents are given in the graphs below, respectively. Out of 400 participants from both samples, Fig. 2 shows that 83.5% of respondents are male and 16.5% are female which reflects that the majority of the respondents are male. Findings in Fig. 3, indicate that 19% of the respondents belong to the under 20 years old age group, 28% are between 21-30 years old, 40% are between 31-40 years old, 11% are between 41-50 years old and 28% of the respondents are above the age of 50 years old.



Fig. 2. Gender of respondents



Fig. 3. Age group of respondents

Before filling out the questionnaire, respondents were informed of the objective of the survey and the survey team clarified the terminology used. The survey aimed to record occupants' perceived thermal comfort and environment control strategy. The questionnaire content mainly involved basic information of the respondents and their perception on the indoor thermal conditions. The indoor thermal conditions were assessed by the masjid users self-identifying their thermal sensation, humidity sensation and draught sensation using the evaluation scale listed in Table 4.

Table. 4	4.	Index	Scale	of	User	Evaluation
----------	----	-------	-------	----	------	------------

Scale	Thermal Sensation Vote	Draught Sensation Vote	Humidity Sensation Vote
1	Cool	Strong Draught	Too dry
2	Slightly cool	Slightly draught	Dry
3	Neutral	Perfectly breezy	Neutral
4	Slightly hot	Gently breezy	Slightly humid
5	Hot	Stagnant	Very humid

Respectively, the second section of the survey is about the user's assessment on the masjid's indoor thermal conditions. A mean (arithmetic average) result in the range of 2-3 is considered as within the acceptable range of thermal comfort. Table 5 presents mean results from respondents in both masjids. Slightly lower means of temperature and air flow satisfaction parameters at the Malaysia National Masjid indicates that, on average, users feel the indoor thermal conditions are a bit on the cool side of the comfortable level. The mean results from respondents on the relative humidity level indicate that users at both masjids are comfortable with the humidity level while occupying the indoor prayer hall. From the data collected, it can be concluded that users are satisfied with the masjid indoor thermal condition.

Table. 🗄	5.	Mean	result	of	user's	satisfaction
----------	----	------	--------	----	--------	--------------

	Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid	National Masjid	
Parameter of User's Satisfaction	Mean	Mean	
Respondents	197	194	
Temperature at indoor prayer hall	3	2.9	
Air Flow at outdoor veranda/serambi	3	2.9	
Air humidity at indoor prayer hall	3	3	

\*2-3 is within the acceptable range of thermal comfort

Third section of the questionnaire includes an assessment of the architectural elements/components of the building's façade that contributes to thermal performance each masjid. Six main architectural components are presented using a 5-point Likert scale with responses from 1-strongly disagree to 5-strongly agree. The responses are illustrated in the graphs below, reflecting the users' perceptions, particularly for indoor thermal comfort. Graphs 1 and 2 show the users' perceptions on two (2) separate questions about the façade openings. Graphs 3 and 4 present their perception on elements of façade shading at both masjids. Graphs 5 and 6 indicate the perception of users on variant elements of building height while Graphs 7 and 8 are the users' perceptions concerning materials used at both masjids.











Graph. 3. User's perception on the façade shading at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Q1)



Graph. 4. Users' perceptions on the façade shading at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (O2)



Graph. 5. Users' perceptions on the building height at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Q1)



Graph. 6. Users' perceptions on the building height at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Q2)



**Graph. 7.** Users' perceptions on the construction materials used at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Q1)



**Graph. 8.** Users' perceptions on the construction materials used at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid (Q2)

By using a 5-point Likert scale, the questionnaire also obtained respondents perceptions on indoor thermal environment. This survey found users in both masjids mostly perceived façade shading as a semi-open space being the main contributor that efficiently allows natural lighting and ventilation into the indoor prayer hall. This space reduces solar penetration and respondents felt the indoor temperature decrease at the main prayer hall. In both masjids, the applied vernacular strategies at external shading devices include serambi, overhangs, mashrabiya and partitions to improve thermal performance for masjid users. Based on the survey data, the level of comfort score was recorded within the score of 3-5 (not sure-strongly agree). According to ASHRAE 55-2010 and Malaysian Standard 1525, heat sensation readings from 3-5 are considered to represent comfort when assessing the indoor thermal environment through a questionnaire survey method. Thermal environmental conditions are defined as acceptable when at least 80% of the occupants are comfortable in the space concerned. As a result, this survey has shown the users of the Malaysia National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid are both satisfied with the internal thermal conditions.

#### b. Field measurement

Data were collected at several identified points to calculate the mean measurement for each zone. Graphs 9, 10, and 11 present the data of indoor field measurement at Malaysia National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid. Indoor temperature values ranged between 23-27°C at Raja Haji

Fisabilillah Masjid while the measurement at Malaysia National Masjid range between 22-25°C. The lower indoor temperature at Malaysia National Masjid might be from higher wind velocity at the building that show wind velocity ranging from 0.75-1.55m/s while air velocity at Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid is 0.2-0.5m/s. Field measurements found that relative humidity at both masjids are highest during Subuh prayer time with recorded reading of 64.48% at Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid and 67.92% at Malaysia National Masjid. According to the recommendation of the American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers (ASHRAE), thermal comfort can be attained when a minimum air velocity of 0.15m/s blows into a room, indoor air temperature is within 23-26°C and relative humidity is less than 70%. As Malaysia is in a tropical climate, which is hot and humid throughout the year, the Department of Standards Malaysia (DOSM) recommends that the indoor design temperature and relative humidity are 23-26°C and 60-70%, respectively. This justifies the user's response in the questionnaire survey that found the air temperature as slightly lower than the comfort level after sunset.



Graph. 9. Mean result of air temperature (Ta) at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid



Graph. 10. Mean result of air velocity (Va) at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid



Graph. 11. Mean result of relative humidity (RH) at National Masjid and Raja Haji Fisabilillah Masjid

# **5. CONCLUSION**

Application of a vernacular approach to modern façade design demonstrates the originality and authenticity of Malaysian identity for indigenous masjid architecture. The perception and satisfaction of users with indoor thermal comfort was in response to the elements of vernacular architecture found in the façade of the modern vernacular masjids. The questionnaires gauged the existing indoor thermal condition, ventilation, and indoor air quality, while also assessing the architectural elements/components of each building's façade that contributes to thermal performance in that masjid. The field measurement relates the results from questionnaires with the on-site data collection. This study found respondents to mostly perceive the semi-open space as being the main contributor for indoor thermal comfort. It reduces solar penetration and respondents felt the indoor temperature decreased at the entrance to the main prayer hall.

There are a number of knowledge gaps not addressed by this study that would benefit from further research. This includes extending and further testing the potential of façade shading adapted from vernacular design approaches into modern masjids.

In-depth exploration of the potential adaptation of vernacular strategies for the façade of modern masjids is highly recommended. Further research might also compare, for example, the impact of *serambi*, mashrabiya, partitions, and other building openings which significantly impact indoor thermal performance. Future research can focus on finding a suitable opening ratio at the semi-open space that allows for natural lighting and ventilation in support of optimal indoor thermal performance.

The goals of this conclusion and recommendation are to improve the wellbeing of people and value the natural environment. Hopefully the findings from this research can be expanded beyond the scope of masjid architecture and create a space for future research such as in other communal organizations and residential development issues related to this area.



# VERTICAL GARDENS AS A MODERATOR IN MASJID ARCHITECTURE TOWARDS ENHANCING LIFE SATISFACTION.

#### Yomna Amr Lotfi

*Lecturer* Architectural Engineering Department, British University, Egypt

#### Mohamed Esmat ElAttar

Al Mansorah University- Egypt

# Abstract

Previous literature highlighted the attention towards introducing new visions of masjid architecture to cope with the societal developments and various transformations of masjid architectural designs. Moreover, growing literature evokes the healing significance of vertical gardens and its various environmental, economic, and psychosocial benefits towards a better environment and used spaces.

This paper is proposing vertical gardens as a design tool with restoration effect in masjid architectural design. The main aim of our study is investigating the contribution of vertical gardens to enhance life satisfaction in masjid design through its restorative attributes. using a questionnaire method; fifty architects answered analytical questions investigating 1- the perceptions towards vertical gardens' significance in masjid architecture, 2- towards the factors affecting the application, 3- towards the visual comfort and 4- towards the health effect that could be added to the masjid environment through the application of vertical gardens. In addition to rating masjid design simulations with vertical gardens according to its restorative effect and quality of life attributes. Results were analyzed through SPSS program and presented as a correlational analysis. Findings showed that architects acknowledge vertical gardens significance in masjid architecture in addition to its contribution to the visual comfort and health enhancements, also there were high significant correlations between the restorative effect of vertical gardens and the quality of life in masjid design. Accordingly, it was proven that vertical gardens could enhance the spatial experience of masjid design through its restorative effect. However, there were high agreement about the maintenance and economic aspect as the main factor affecting the vertical gardens' application.

Keywords: Vertical Gardens, Healing Space, Restorative Environment, Masjid Design Architecture.

## 1. Introduction

Life satisfaction refers to the quality of life enhancement of people's life as good food and quality of air, the sense of enjoyment of unconstrained open spaces and water features, in addition to the presence of wildlife and natural resources, sense of security from crime, radiation and toxic free environment (Serag El Din , Shalaby , & Elsaye, 2013). It is also referring to the individual's sense of satisfaction and well-being, as a good state of mind, body and spirit, not merely the absence of disease (El Ariane, 2012), studies referred that certain places and spaces could impact the wellbeing of people, to make them feel more comfortable, less stressed and calmer (Butterfield, 2014). The masjid design since the prophet's era was not designed only for worships, it was for different cultural social obligations to fulfill and functional activities (Rasdi & Utaberta, 2010; Allahham, 2016).

According to Alexander, the building is an activity that allows creating physical order in everyday life (Alexander, 2002), buildings are designed for human value, and friendly to people, to human spirit in traditional society. In the 20<sup>th</sup>. century, architects and designers became "mechanistic rationalist"<sup>1</sup>, and buildings became with low aesthetic values aiming to gain profit and image making industry. People enjoyed and appreciated the landscaping (Bicer, 2008).

In the 21<sup>st</sup> Century, there was a recognized shift from aesthetics to perceptions towards biophilia (Skywards, 2017). to create a biophilic city, an active city that is restored and repaired from nature as humans rely on nature to survive (Wilson & Kellert, 1980) in which users spend time enjoying the biological urban spaces

<sup>1</sup> A mechanical perspective in nature that architects or builders have in their minds (Bicer, 2008).

and its natural environment (Beatley, 2011). The nature in dense, compact cities may be found in smaller doses and in more discontinuous ways than in nonurban locations. Even small greenery implemented into cities will provide a positive effect (Butterfield, 2014). The impacts of urban developments on the natural environments was astonished which increased the awareness towards urban greenery and urban green areas (Skywards, 2017). In the light of this theory, vertical gardens' technology as a building morphology started to play important roles (Gallon & Francisco, 2017).

Building contribute to the life satisfaction of individual and it is believed that this should be put into consideration during the process of masjid design. Vertical gardens as an architectural integration with landscape, is also another ambivalence of landscape architecture (Jusuck, 2008). Previous literature discussed the healing and restorative effect of vertical gardens on users in public spaces from different aspects concerning quality of life attributes (Lotfi (a), 2020; Lotfi (b) , 2020). This paper is studying the effect of vertical gardens on masjid design procedures to improve the user's quality of life standards and indication to life satisfaction.

# 2. Theory of Verticality Through History

The roots of verticality could be found in the principles of life itself. All gardens are influenced by the verticality of vegetation (figure 1), the vertical trees flowers, and waterfalls ext... Considering the symbolic verticality of human intervention without neglecting the fact that in the context of nature, man sees himself as a vertical element; the mature adulthood of the human being is expressed by his verticality. Despite this, perceptions of the objects that are part of space in our world is rarely vertical (Lambertini, 2007). According to such assumption, gardens are seen horizontal as it is vertical. Vertical gardens has far reaching roots; it appeared since ancient Egypt (3,050 BC to 900 BC) as climbers on walls (figure 2) (Hüfing, Jäger-Katzmann, Pendl, & Tributsch, 2009), and also appeared during the Greeks and Romans (850 BC to 476 AD): The Hanging Gardens of Babylon (figure 3) were one of the greatest achievements of vertical gardening in the ancient times (Lambertini, 2007). And since the 19th century, the development of metal architecture was introduced led to the possibility of designing structures that were both lightweight and transparent which began new techniques and systems of vertical gardens as a building morphology (Gallon & Francisco, 2017).



Figure 1: gardens are influenced in the verticality of vegetation. Luxembourge garden. Paris, France. Photos taken by author on 15-07-2017

Figure 2: illustration of a grape arbor, Thebes, 17 Century BC (Hüfing, Jäger-Katzmann, Pendl, & Tributsch, 2009)

Figure 3: the famous Hanging Gardens of Babylon.URL: http://www.livingwallart.com/ the-history-of-living-walls/

# 3. Vertical Gardens' Effect on Life Satisfaction Through Masjid's Design

According to the WHO, increasing green areas could come with great benefits to enhance life satisfaction and urban quality of life (Psatha, Deffner, & Psycharis, 2011). The standards for quality of life consists of three key areas of studies (table 1): urban masjid, façade design and thermal comfort. These standards are responsible for improving the life satisfaction in urban masjids (Abdullah & Abdul Majid, 2016). And since vertical gardens could contribute to urban quality of life as stated by previous studies (Lotfi (a), 2020). this could also contribute to life satisfaction in masjid design as below:

		Indicator/ Life Satisfaction	Proposed Solutions to enhance masjid's life satisfaction through Vertical gardens after (Lotfi (a), 2020)
Physical	Urban masjid, UM (Condition in urban	1.Physical condition: Good/Bad	Enhance Architectural character through imitating scenes of nature
	- masjid environment)	2.Functional spaces: Function/ Not function	Provide different functions as Urban gardening, recreational activities, and buffer zoning
tual		3.Spiritual condition: Religious value & concentration level	Enhance psychological, physiological, and behavioral state of user
nd Spiri		4.Social relationship: Unite/ Disunite	Improve socialization
ial a	Façade Design, FD	1.Visual Comfort	Provide aesthetic value to the space
Soc		2.Aural Comfort	Help Reduce noise pollution
_	(Design parameters)	3.Air Quality	Improve air qualities and decrease air pollution
nmenta		4.Thermal Comfort	Enhance indoor temperature and provide shading opportunities
Enviro	Thermal Comfort, TC	Health condition	Provide restorative and healing effect to user
		Economical value-decrease energy consumption	Decrease energy consumption through enhancing indoor temperature.
mic		Productivity Level	Increase productivity and absenteeism
Econd		Absenteeism: Less or more occupancy	level through increasing greenery.

 Table 1: life satisfaction indictors and vertical gardens' contribution after (Lotfi (a), 2020; Abdullah & Abdul Majid, 2016)

3.1 Vertical Gardens Enhancement to Physical Attributes of Life Satisfaction:

vertical gardens could contribute to physical condition of masjid design; it could enhance façade visibility and give an aesthetic identity and enhance the physical surrounding of the masjid, vertical gardens could imitate the effect of natural cliff (Lotfi (a), 2020) as imitating scenes of nature (figure 4). It could

help attracts birds in the space which is one of the healing landscape design guidelines for imitation of nature and helps add bio diversity (El Barmelgy, 2013; Abd El Latif, 2016; Stark, 2010).



*Figure* 4: imitating cliffs through vertical gardens (Lotfi (a), 2020).

*Figure 5:* vertical screening in garden of Paris. Photo taken by author on 14-07-2017.

Figure 6: vertical garden providing shade. URL: https://www.lifewall.in/single-post/ Different-kinds-of-Vertical-Gardens-and-Products. accessed on 28-01-2018

# 3.2 Vertical Gardens Contribution to Social and Spiritual Attributes

#### of Life Satisfaction

Contemporary masjids in the present days experience regression in its role as it became only for praying and worshipping and it abandoned the social qualities it could add to the community (Allahham, 2016). However, the masjid is a catalyst for the Muslim community (Baharudin & Ismail, 2014). Research has linked increased contact with vegetation to better social relationships between neighbors, increased residential satisfaction, stronger levels of community attachment, and higher levels of sense of community (Kazmierczak & James, 2007; Moustafa, 2009). A masjid design with these qualities could be a good addition in the urban neighborhood.

Different facilities could be implemented to vertical gardens (Lotfi (a), 2020) to revive the social role in masjid design; as 1- applying urban gardening facility using local materials which could also be with a social benefits (Al Boghdady, 2017), it could act as a charity process, this could also encourage sense of belonging towards users and create multiple volunteers and revive the masjids activities. 2- providing buffering opportunities and shading devices (figure 5 and 6); as Shrubs, fences, or walls may be used to provide varying degrees of screening of gardens (Ghazala, 2013). Vertical gardens could provide a privacy barrier to any space to unify the visual scenes of place (Al Boghdady, 2017). And 3- adding recreational activities for children to interact with the environment.

The feeling of comfort and relaxation are very important for users and must be put into consideration in masjid design (Ibrahim , Baharun , Nawi , & Junaidi , 2014; Allahham, 2016). Recent literature stated the importance of vertical gardens towards the psychological, physiological and behavioral state of users (Lotfi (a), 2020; Lotfi (b) , 2020).

Greenery in vertical gardens could enhance the general health of users as well as the aesthetic value of the space through the contact with nature and vegetation as it is important to general psychological health (Ulrich, 1979; Kaplan & Kaplan , 1989; Kellert, 2005; Van den Berg, Hartig, & Staats, 2007;

Anderson, 2008). Moreover, it could reduce stress levels, and have a positive effect on behavior and functioning (Ulrich, 1979).

#### 3.3 Vertical Gardens Environmental Enhancement of Life Satisfaction

According to The WHO identification to health, it is "a state of complete physical, mental, and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity" (WHO, 1946). However, it was clarified that this definition could be idealistic, and health could be rather defined as a condition or state of human beings resulting from the interrelations between humans and their biological, chemical, physical, and social environment. In the medieval period, gardens had health effects stimulating different senses (Butterfield, 2014), that are important factors in the healing landscape design literature (Shahrad, 2012; Butterfield, 2014). Stimulation of sense are clearly recognized through cognitive brain (Marcus & Barnes, 1999); calm the mind, and reduce stress (Nedučin, Krklješ, & Kurtović-Fo, 2010), Vertical gardens could contribute to enhancing spiritual state through its aesthetic and visual implications. In addition, vertical gardens could create biophilic essence and add sense of aesthetics to nature as well as environmental qualities. Such as enhancing the air quality and noise pollution (Lotfi Y. A., 2014).

#### 3.4 Vertical Gardens Economic Contribution to Life Satisfaction

Increasing energy efficiency is crucial in masjid design (Abdullah & Abdul Majid, 2016; Numan & Almaziad, 2016; Othman , Shaawat, & Ashra, 2016). Previous literature indicated that air conditioning systems play the most important role for increasing the electricity usage in masjids (More than 80% of annual electricity) (Numan & Almaziad, 2016). Previous literature proved that vertical gardens could increase energy efficiency facilities (Lotfi Y. A., 2014). With implementing vertical gardens as a shading tool in masjid design, this could provide with simple low-cost elements. thermal comfort is important for the general satisfaction of users in the worshipping space (Hussin, Salleh, Chan , & Mat, 2014) Vertical gardens can lead to reduce indoor temperatures, the strategy can contribute to significantly lower building cooling energy consumption (Perez, Rincon, Vila, Gonzalez, & Cabeza, 2011(b); Stav & Lawson, 2012). In addition to the environmental and ecological importance of reduced energy consumption, this can greatly lower building operation costs (Lotfi (a), 2020) and contribute in creating a sustainable masjid design.

In addition to the general enhancement of the perceived quality of the environments, contact with nature has also been associated with increased productivity and lower rates of absenteeism in work environments (Hum, 2007). vertical gardens can have the same effect (Lotfi Y. A., 2014)

#### 4. Method

A "questionnaire" method was applied to collect perception and preferences data. The questionnaires were administrated to architects. The selection of architects relied on a convenience and snowballing sampling approach. The respondents included 52 architects, and all the architects lived and practiced in Egypt, they varied however in terms of number of years of professional experience; some were less than 10 years (= 30) and some had experience from 11 to 24 years (= 22).

The questionnaire consisted of 1- an analytical survey that contained set of questions that assessed the perceptions towards vertical gardens' significance, factors affecting vertical gardens' in masjid design, and perceptions towards

visual comfort and health effect of vertical gardens. These was to investigate the perception of experts in the field towards the application of vertical gardens and the significance of such application in the masjid architecture. In addition to a 2- visual survey that defines the relationship between the restoration effect of vertical gardens and its effect on life satisfaction towards a better understanding of the possibility of using vertical gardens as a restorative tool towards enhancing the life satisfaction in masjid environment.

#### 5. Results

All architects answered the questionnaire individually. The questionnaire assured the respondents of confidentiality. The results are shown as below:

#### 5.1 Perceptions Towards Vertical Gardens Significance

This question was designed to show the awareness towards the benefits and significance of vertical gardens in masjid design. These answers would be important when analyzing costs putting benefits into considerations during masjid design.

Results in Table 2 suggests that architects tended to understand and agree with benefits of vertical gardens. Indeed, they indicated a relatively strong level of agreement with the statements "vertical gardens could add beauty to the masjid architecture" and "vertical gardens could help improve health conditions in the space" with highest mean rates. There was also a more moderate level of agreement "vertical gardens could help for a more sustainable masjid design" and "vertical gardens could help address the lack of green areas in the neighborhood as well help with adding biophilic spaces in the masjid design".

#### 5.2 Perceptions Towards Factors Affecting Vertical Gardens

Vertical gardens significance	Mean
Perceptions towards vertical	4.268
gardens' aesthetic quality	
Awareness of vertical gardens'	4.175
healing effect	
Perceptions towards vertical	4.016
gardens' contribution to	
sustainability	
Awareness of vertical gardens'	3.960
potential to increase green areas	

**Table 2:** perceptions towards vertical gardens significance- Frequency Distribution

Factors affecting vertical gardens in masjid design	Mean
Maintenance and care	3.130
Economic cost	2.761
Aesthetic quality	2.242
Healing effect	1.655

**Table 3:** perceptions towards factors affecting VG in Masjid Design-Frequency Distribution

Vertical garden's functional facilities effect on spiritual environment of masjid architecture	Mean
Sense of pleasure	5.598
Sense of Stress Relief	3.48
Connection to Space	3.346

**Table 4:** preferences towards aspects of spiritual environment in masjid architecture - Mean Rate

This question was created to identify architects' opinions towards the most affecting factors of vertical gardens application in masjid architecture. Architects were asked to arrange three factors: 1) Economic cost, 2) aesthetic qualities and 3) maintenance and care 4) Healing effect (where 1 is the most affecting factor and 4 is the least). the survey results showed that "maintenance and care" was the most important factor, second was "the economic cost", third was "the aesthetic quality" and least was the healing effect (table 3). Similar to other research (Lotfi, 2014), This result reflects architects' concerns towards the aspects of maintenance and care and economic costs, despite their awareness of vertical gardens' significance towards improving general health and aesthetic quality from the previous question.

#### 5.3 Preferences Towards Vertical Garden's Functional Facilities

The purpose of this question was to determine primary information about how architects perceive the spiritual contribution of vertical gardens in relation to its functional facilities as a tool in masjid architecture. architects were asked to answer, 5-points rating Likert scale, this was used to answer each of the 5 questions. The rating scale ranged from 1 "the lowest to ratings" to 5 "the highest ratings" (Stamps III, 2004; Dawes, 2002; Likert , 1932). Results in table 4 showed that highest preference with highest mean ratings was "the sense of pleasure", followed by "Sense of Stress relief", "connection to space", and "sense of comfort".

When determining the relation between architects who stated the elements preferred in masjid architecture as functional services (recreational activities, urban gardening, increasing green areas, shading and buffer opportunities) and the perceived spiritual contribution (figure 7), results showed that according to experts' perception: shading opportunities plays the highest role concerning sense of pleasure, increasing green areas is important for stress relief, recreational activities and shading and buffer opportunities can increase the connection to space and sense of comfort.



Figure 7: Perception towards the significance of functional activities towards visual measures of vertical gardens percentage.

#### 5.4 Correlation Analysis

This section aimed to test the relationship between the restorative effect the vertical gardens could provide and its contribution to life satisfaction in the masjid environment. Three colored photographs of 10 cm x 10 cm size showing vertical gardens integrated in masjid design were in the visual survey used. Vertical gardens were stimulated and added in photographs through adobe photoshop. (figure 8). Architects were asked to rate the photographs (on a scale of 0 to 6 were 6 was the highest rating and 0 was the lowest) according to different set of criteria, the aspects of restoration (extent, being away, computability, fascination) and the quality of life attributes (the physical, social and spiritual and the health state in the environmental attributes).

Architects were asked to give their honest ratings and opinions, and indicated that there was no right or wrong answers and were reminded to evaluate the quality of the designed environment, but not the picture quality Also, to encompass quantitative data by different strategies applied, to determine relationships among restoration and quality of life attributes as different variables, statistics and analysis were conducted through using SPSS. "correlation analysis helped to determine the degree of association between variables". Pearson correlations were administrated to the total participant sample, to test the relation between variables: vertical gardens' restoration effect and attributes of quality of life results are shown in table 5.



Figure 8: colored photographs of vertical gardens' integration with masjid design

Table 5: correlation between quality of life attributes and restorative aspects to investigate life satisfaction of vertical gardens on masjid design.

Attributes of Masjid Design				VG Restoration Effect		
		Exte	Compatib	Being	Fascina	
Physical	Physical condition: imitating scenes of nature	602**	926**	010**	784**	
Thysical	I hysical condition. Initiating sectors of nature	.002	.920	.515	./04	
Social, And spiritual	Functional spaces: (buffer, shading, recreational urban gardening activities)	and .638**	.844**	.775**	.680**	
	Spiritual condition: Religious value & concentration le	evel .486**	.729**	.866**	.596**	
	Sense of pleasure	0.339	.700**	.875**	.549**	
	Stress relief	.488**	.726**	.689**	.511**	
	Connection to the space	.487**	.406*	0.335	.504**	
	Socialization	.468**	.731**	.681**	.735**	
	Visual Comfort	.488**	.726**	.689**	.511**	
Environmental	Health condition	.520**	.696**	.659**	.437*	
	**. (	Correlation is a	significant at th	he 0.01 leve	l (2-tailed).	
	*. (	Correlation is a	significant at th	he 0.05 leve	l (2-tailed).	

The results show high significant correlation between both variables. physical, environmental, and social and spiritual attributes were highly correlated with attributes of restoration objectives with average correlation coefficient from 0.460 to 0.902.

"Physical attributes" were highly correlated with sense of "Extent", "Compatibility", "being away", and "fascination".

The social and spiritual attributes were also positively highly correlated with all restoration aspects.

- Functional spaces (buffer, shading, recreational and urban activities were most highly correlated with computability).
- Spiritual conditions were moderately correlated with extent. but was also highly correlated with "compatibility", "being away" and "fascination". Sense of pleasure and sense of relief were highly correlation with "compatibility", "being away" and "fascination". However, connection to the space was highly correlated with fascination and moderately correlated with "compatibility", and "being away".
- In addition to the highly correlation of socialization created by greenery of vertical gardens with "compatibility", "being away" and "fascination".

As for the contribution to health as an environmental attribute, architects' perception was highly correlated with "Extent", "Being away", and "Compatibility", and was moderately correlated with "fascination".

### 5. Discussion and Conclusion

Architects acknowledge vertical gardens significance towards enhancing the aesthetic quality of the environment and add health effect to users, in addition to its role in masjid sustainability more than just add greenery to the space or only with aesthetic function. However, there are concerns towards the maintenance of vertical gardens and its system sustainability. As well as its economic feasibility for application. According to the spiritual environment vertical gardens could add: Architects prefer sense of pleasure the most for creating the best spiritual condition in the masjid environment, they also perceived shading opportunities and creating buffer for privacy by vertical gardens are the most suitable functional facilities for creating sense of pleasure. As well as Increasing greenery and recreational facilities that could contribute more to create sense of relief and connection to the space, respectively. finding of architects' perception also showed that vertical gardens could play a role to connect the user with the space and enhancing social attributes in the environments.

Findings of the correlational analysis showed that architects acknowledged the restoration effect towards the physical contribution of vertical gardens in masjid architecture. As well as the social attribute, which shows the understanding of the effect of functional facilities to this specific aspect of restoration, and how it could add restoration to users in the masjid environment. Architects also perceived the contribution of vertical gardens to the restoration and spiritual condition as a life satisfaction in masjid architecture. They also perceived the aesthetic value of greenery and vertical gardens and their "fascination" effect and role in restoration. There was no high correlation with "Extent" as an aspect of restoration, this reflects experts' perception towards "Extent" as not a highly common for masjid design.

It is recommended to use vertical gardens as a restorative moderator in masjid architecture for its contribution to the physical, social, and spiritual, environmental, and economic attribute for life satisfaction in masjid design. and to create balance between natural and built forms with restorative qualities. Moreover, Provide the awareness towards vertical gardens to communities especially to children, And Highlight the role of users of urban communities in participating different activities in masjid environment, it is for socialization and not just for praying. provide educational facilities to provide ways and techniques to create simple vertical gardens with low costs. Increase the government's awareness towards the restorative landscape and its importance in masjid design. which could also add biophilic qualities and add to the urban life satisfaction.

Finally, as the maintenance of vertical gardens is crucial for the survival of the garden, it is recommended encouraging the awareness of continuous maintenance strategies and repair policies for the system sustainability.

Psatha, E., Deffner, A., & Psycharis, Y. (2011). Defining the Quality of Urban Life: Which Factors Should be Considered? *Research Gate. Retrieved from at:* https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/254456851

Serag El Din, H., Shalaby, A., & Elsaye, H. (2013). Principles of Urban Quality of Life for a Neighborhood. Housing and Building National Research Center, 9, 86-92.

Abd El Latif, M. S. (2016, November). The Evaluation of Therapeutic Gardens In Public Spaces In Egypt. *Masters degree. Cairo, Egypt: Faculty of Regional and Urban Planing-Cairo University.* 

Abdullah, F. H., & Abdul Majid, N. H. (2016). Defining Issue of Thermal Comfort Control Through Urban Mosque. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 416 – 423. doi:doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.10.259

Al Boghdady, S. (2017, July 11). Living Walls by Living Blocks. (Author, Interviewer)

Alexander, C. (2002). The Nature of Order: An Essay on the Art of Building and The Nature of the Universe, the Phenomenon of Life. *Berkeley: Calif: Center For Environmental Structure.* 

Allahham, A. H. (2016). Metamorphosis of Mosque Semiotics from Sacred to Secular Power Metaphorism. The First International Conference on Mosque Architecture (pp. 49-62). Saudi Arabia: College of Architecture and Planning. University of Dammam. Dammam.

Anderson, M. (2008). Creating the Ultimate Greenwall. Buildings, 102(9), 96-98.

Baharudin, N. A., & Ismail, A. S. (2014). Communal Mosques: Design Functionality Towards the Development of Sustainability for Community. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 106 – 120.

Beatley, T. (2011). Biophilic Cities. United States of America: ISLAND Press.

Bicer, Y. M. (2008, September). Christopher Alexander's Concept of Living Structure: Theories of Centers and Wholeness and its Application to Traditional Kastamonu Houses. *Master Thesis. Middle East Technical University*.

Butterfield, A. (2014). Resilient places? The Healthcare Gardens and the Maggie's Centres. *PhD thesis*. London: University of the Arts London and Falmouth University.

Dawes, J. (2002). Five Point vs. Eleven Point Scales: Does It Make a Difference to Data Characteristics ? *Australasian Journal of Market Research*, 10, 1-17.

El Ariane, S. A. (2012). Neighborhood Urban Quality of Life. Ph.D. Thesis. Cairo, Egypt: Faculty of Engineering, Cairo University.

El Barmelgy, H. (2013). Healing Garden Accreditation Tool (a Proactive and Reactive Sustainable Tool for Promoting, Measuring, Guiding and Certifying HG Designs).

International journal of science commerce and humanities, 1(6). Retrieved from: https://www.ijsch.com/journaluk/ images/frontImages/Healing\_Garden\_Accreditation\_Tool. pdf

Gallon, A., & Francisco, A. (2017). Vertical Gardens by Jardin de Babylone. (Author, Interviewer) Paris, France.

Ghazala, G. S. (2013). Tracing Spirituality in Space Making, An Analytical Study for Contemplative Landscape Settings. M.Sc. Thesis. Faculty of Engineering, Cairo University, Egypt.

Hüfing, G., Jäger-Katzmann, S., Pendl, M., & Tributsch, I. (2009). Ein Pflanzenmantel für ein ausgeglichenes Klima – Ein Leitfaden für die Fassadenbegrünung. *M.Sc. Thesis. Wien. Verfügbar unter. Retrieved from* http://images. umweltberatung.at/htm/leitfaden\_fassadenbegruenung. pdf

Hum, R. (2007). Assessment of Biowalls: An Overview of Plant and Microbial Based Indoor Air Purification System. (APSC 400), Queen's University.

Hussin, A., Salleh, E., Chan, H. Y., & Mat, S. (2014). Thermal Comfort During Daily Prayer Times in an Air-Conditioned Mosque in Malaysia. Proceedings of 8<sup>th</sup>. Windsor Conference: Counting the Cost of Comfort in a Changing World.

Ibrahim, S. H., Baharun, A., Nawi, M. N., & Junaidi, E. (2014). Assessment of Thermal Comfort in the Mosque in Sarawak, Malaysia. International Journal of Energy and Environmental, 327-334. Retrieved from Retrieved from http://www.IJEE.IEEFoundation.org.

Jusuck, K. (2008). On a Landscape Approach to Design and an Eco-Poetic Approach to Landscape. *ECLAS* – *Alnarp 2008 Session A– Design in new Urban contexts. USA: Wageningen University and Research Center.* 

Kaplan, R., & Kaplan, S. (1989). The experience of nature:A Psychological Prespective. *The Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, New York* 

Kazmierczak, A. E., & James, P. (2007). The Role of Urban Green Spaces in Improving Social Inclusion. The 7<sup>th</sup>. International Postgraduate Research Conference in the Built and Human Environment (pp. 354-361). Greater Manchester: University of Salford.

Kellert, S. (2005). Building for Life: Designing and Understanding the Human-Nature Connection. Washignton, D.C.: Island Press.

Lambertini, A. (2007). Vertical Gardens, Bringing City to life. London: United kingdom: Thames and Hudson Ldt, 181A High Holborn.

Likert, R. (1932). A Technique for the Measurement of Attitudes. *Archives of Psychology, 140, 1-55.* 

Lotfi (a), Y. A. (2020, Febuary 15). Vertical Gardens as a Tool to Improve Urban Quality of Life. *Ph.D. Thesis. Cairo, Egypt: Faculty of Urban and Regional Planning- Cairo University.* 

Lotfi (b), Y. A. (2020). Vertical Gardens as a Restorative Tool in Urban Spaces of New Cairo. *Ain Shams Engineering Journal*, 11(3), 839-848.

Lotfi, Y. A. (2014, May 21). Vertical Greening as a Strategy for Urban Sustainable Development In Cairo: Perceptions and Aesthetic Preferences of Architects and Residents. *M.Sc. Thesis. Arab Academy for Science, Technology & Maritime Transport (AASTMT), Cario, Egypt.* 

Marcus, C., & Barnes, M. (1999). Healing Gardens. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Moustafa, Y. M. (2009, March 1). Design and Neighborhood Sense of Community: An Integrative and Cross-Culturally Valid Theoretical Framework. Archnet-IJAR, International Journal of Architecture, 3(1), 71-91.

Nedučin, D., Krklješ, M., & Kurtović-Fo, N. (2010). Hospital Outdoor Spaces - Therapeutic Benefits and Design Considerations. *FACTA Universities*, *8*(3), 293 - 305. doi:10.2298/FUACE1003293N

Numan, M. Y., & Almaziad, F. A. (2016). Enhanced Design Features for Energy Saving of Mosque Buildings in the Maritime Desert. The First International Conference on Mosque Architecture (pp. 1-16). College of Architecture and Planning. University of Dammam. Saudi Arabia.

O. A.-S., Shaawat, M. E., & Ashra, N. (2016). Minimizing The Environmental Emissions Associated With Energy Consumption Of Mosque Buildings In Saudi Arabia. The 1<sup>st</sup>. International Conference on Mosque Architecture (pp. 17-30). Saudi Arabia.: College of Architecture and Planning. University of Dammam. Saudi Arabia.

Perez, G., Rincon, L., Vila, A., Gonzalez, J., & Cabeza, L. (2011(b)). Behavior of Green Facades in Mediterranean Condition Climate. *Energy Conservation and Management*, 54,4, 1861-1867.

Rasdi, M., & Utaberta, N. (2010, June). The Design of Mosque As Community Development Centers from the Perspective of the Sunnaand the Wrights Organic Architecture. *Journal of islamic architecture*, 1(1).

Shahrad, A. (2012, September). What are the Design Principles of Healing Gardens. *M.Sc. Thesis, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Sweden.* 

Skywards. (2017). The Handbook on Developing a Sustainable Highrise Gardens, bringing Greenery Skywards. Ney york: National Parks Board.

Stamps III, A. (2004). Mystery, Complexity, Legibility and Coherence: A Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Environmental Psychology, 24, 1-16.* 

Stark, A. (2010). Guidelines for Healing Gardens. Retrieved from Alex Stark: http://alexstark.com/healinggardens/

Stav, Y., & Lawson, G. (2012). Vertical Vegetation Design Decisions And Their Impact on Energy Consumptions in Subtropical Cities. In M. Pacetti (Ed.), The sustainable city VII:Urban regeneration and sustainability (pp. 489-500). Ancona, Itlaly: WIT press.

Ulrich, R. S. (1979). Visual Landscapes and Psychological Well Being. *Landscape Reasearch*, *4*, 17-23.

Van den Berg, A., Hartig, T., & Staats, H. (2007). Preference for Nature In Urbanized Societies; Stress Restoration, and The Pursuit of Sustainability. *Journal of Social Issues*, 63, 79-96.

Wilson, E. O., & Kellert, S. R. (1980). The Biophlia Hypothesis. In E. O. Wilson, & S. R. Kellert, Humans, habitats and aesthetics. Washington DC: Island Press.



# MOSQUES OF RAWALPINDI (PAKISTAN): HISTORY AND ARCHITECTURE, 1857-2017

#### Mujeeb Ahmad, Ph. D.

Associate Professor/Chair Department of History & Pakistan Studies International Islamic University, Islamabad Pakistan

# Abstract

Rawalpindi is an important and historical city in South Asia. It has its links with the Gandhara Civilization and has been a cultural nexus and invasion route for centuries. It has been invaded by Greeks to the Afghans. Rawalpindi was a main center and trade route during the 18<sup>th</sup> century. Nowadays, it is part of the twin city of Islamabad, the capital of Pakistan.

Rawalpindi has its own distinctive culture and architecture. It was the city of the Gakkhar tribe, which traces its traditional origin from the Kiyanis of Persia. It was during the Gakkhar period that, Rawalpindi gained its lost position. After the fall of Gakkhars in 1765, the Sikhs, and after March 1849, the British were the custodians of the city. Since 1947, it is an important religio-political, social and military center of Pakistan.

Rawalpindi has several remains of the rich architecture of the Muslim, Hindu, Sikh, and British origins. Muslim architecture mostly consisted of mosques, tombs, and forts. The region has some ancient mosques and *madāris* (educational institution). The oldest mosque of the region is located in a small village, Bagh Joghian, near Pharwala Fort, which was built in the early 16<sup>th</sup> century by Mai Qamro. A *masjid* built in 1601/02, is still present with the name of Golīyānwālī Masjid.

In this paper, an attempt has been made to explore the archeological and architectural history of mosques in Rawalpindi, taking Markazī Jāmia' Masjid as a case study. The formal foundation stone of the Markazī Jāmia' Masjid was laid down in 1903 and its construction was completed in 1905. It is one of the few mosques in the region which replicates traditional Mughal architecture.

Keywords: Rawalpindi, History, architecture, mosques

Rawalpindi city<sup>1</sup> is the fourth largest city in Pakistan. Rawalpindi has a centuriesold history, tracing its beginning from the pre-historic period. The remains of the Bronze Age were also found in this area. It was also a center of Soan Valley and Gandhara cultures.<sup>2</sup> According to Dr. Ahmad Hasan Dani (1920-2009), this region has once been the home of the earliest human, Australopithecus.<sup>3</sup> The 'modern' period commenced from 500 A.D. This region, due to its strategic position, played a considerable role in (re)shaping the course of history.

#### **Historical Background**

In 995, the region came into the possession of the Gakkhars and remained under their control for almost eight centuries. It was only when Jhanda Khan, a Gakkhar chief, restored its lost position, founded a new town nearby, at the site of an old town known as Fatehpur Baori / Baoli, and named it Rawalpindi.<sup>4</sup> It is during this period that Rawalpindi came into prominence. During the time of the third Mughal Emperor Jalaluddin Muhammad Akbar (1542-1605), the Gakkhar region was divided due to a state of anarchy, and Rawalpindi fell to the lot of Said Khan, the third son of Sultan Sarang Khan (d.1546).<sup>5</sup>

When Alexander the Great of Macedonia (356-323 B.C.) in 326 B.C., invaded the area now comprising Rawalpindi district, it was known by the name of *Amanda* and governed by Raja Ambhi. *Ghaziabad / Ghazipur* and *Pind wal* are also its ancient names.<sup>6</sup> The region during the Mughal period (1526-1858) was known as *Sindh-Sagar*. The ruins of an ancient city founded by Raja Gaj, *Gajipur* or *Gajnipur*, were also found. Here troops of Mahmud of Ghazna (971-1030) were stationed in 1005.<sup>7</sup>

After the death of the sixth Mughal Emperor Muhammad Aurangzeb Alamgir (1618-1707), the Gakkhar chief Jhanda Khan ruled over this area.<sup>8</sup> However, it gained importance in 1765 when a Sikh Chief Sardār Gujjar Singh Bhangi (d.1788) marched from Lahore and defeated Muqarrab Khan, the last Gakkhar ruler in a bloody battle outside the walls of Gujrat. Sardār Gujjar Singh seized everything of the Gakkhars, except for their stronghold, Pharwala.<sup>9</sup> Another Sikh Sardār, Milkha Singh Thehpuria (d.1804), took control of Rawalpindi and established his headquarters here and he was the first to fortify the town and built some new houses. It was after the occupation of Sardār Milkha Singh that

- 6 Husaîn, Karāmat. (2007). Kallar Sayyīdāņ kī kahānī tārīkh kī zubānī. Lahore: Dastāwaīz, 27.
- 7 Haīyderī, Karam. (1980). Sarzamīn-i-Puthuhār. Rawalpindi: Maktabah al-Maḥmūd, 15.
- 8 Malik, 'Azīz. (1970). Rāwal Daīs. Rawalpindi: Book Center, 43-44.

<sup>1</sup> Its Grid Code is G8, Latitude, and Longitude is 33 36N 73 04 E.

<sup>2</sup> For details see, Hasan, Shaikh Khurshid. (2008). Religious Architecture of Gandhara-Pakistan: Buddhist Stupas and Monasteries. Islamabad: National Institute of Historical and Cultural Research and Salim, Mohammad. (1986). The Middle Stone Age Cultures of Northern Pakistan. Islamabad: Centre for the Study of the Civilizations of Central Asia.

<sup>3</sup> Dani, Ahmad Hasan. (1999). "Islamabad And The Soan-The Golden River (Story of the Oldest Living Place in the World)," in Lahore Museum Bulletin, Vol. XII, No. 2, 102. A 45,000-year-old openair Paleolithic site has been found near Rawat in 1980. For details see, Dennell, Robin W. et al. (1992). "A 45,000-Year-Old Open-Air Paleolithic Site at Riwat, Northern Pakistan," Journal of Field Archaeology, Vol. 19, No. 1, 17-33.

<sup>4</sup> Abbasi, Shamim. (1975-76). "Growth of Rawalpindi City," The Kohsar, Vol. XXIII, No. 1, 49.

<sup>5</sup> Dani, "Islamabad And The Soan," 100.

<sup>9</sup> Gazetteer of The Rawalpindi District. (1895). Revised Edition, 1893-94. Lahore: Civil and Military Gazette Press, 51.

Rawalpindi also emerged as a financial district during the Sikh rule (1809-49).<sup>10</sup> After the death of Jiun Singh in 1814, the area came under the direct control of Ranjit Singh (1780-1839), the Sikh ruler of the Punjab.<sup>11</sup>

The Gakkhars attempted to regain their lost sovereignty in the region even during the lifetime of Milkha Singh but in vain. They again fought for the restoration of their suzerainty under the leadership of Raja Nadir Khan, a Gakkhar notable against Brigadier-General John Nicholson (1822-57). The district authorities captured Nadir Khan, tried him for rebellion, and found him 'convicted' and hanged him in 1853 in the Mandla Gakkhar Fort.<sup>12</sup>

#### **The British Period**

After the Second Sikh War (1848-49), the Sikh army under Chattar Singh (d.1855) and Raja Sher Singh (d.1858) surrendered against the British on 14 March 1849 and after that, Rawalpindi came under British Imperial Rule (1858-1947).<sup>13</sup>

Under the British, probably no district in the British Punjab (1849-1947) underwent greater development than that of Rawalpindi. Besides their imperial motives, the British tried to develop Rawalpindi as a modern civic center of Northern India.

#### **Architectural History: Mosques**

Architecture is regarded as a reflection of one's culture and way of life. The mosques in Islam are the most emblematic buildings which are the most prominent physical signs of Islam. The mosques' architecture is also a manifestation of the region and the people.<sup>14</sup> Thus, Muslim architecture mostly consisted of mosques besides, tombs, inns and forts. There are numerous remains of the Sikh, Hindu, British, and Muslim architecture in Rawalpindi and around, each of which have unique architectural features and importance.

The oldest mosque of the region is located in a small village, Bagh Joghian, near Pharwala Fort, which was built in the early 16<sup>th</sup> century by Mai Qamro, wife of Hathi Khan Gakkhar (d.1520). The mosque, built in a rectangular plan and crowned with three squat domes, is a great specimen of Gakkhar architecture, resembling the Lodhi period (1451-1526) mosques in Delhi, India.<sup>15</sup>

Sultan Kaigohar, alias Ghakkar Shah, in his new headquarters of Pharwala, built a fort on the left bank of the river Soan in 1000. The elegant small stone Rawat fort-cum-caravan serai is square in plan and *inter alia*, has a three-domed

<sup>10</sup> Irtāsib, Muḥammad. ed. (2005). Tadhkirah Puṯhuhār wajah tasmīah-i-dīhāt-i-Panjāb. Gujar Khan: Sak Publishers, 409, and quarterly Awāz (Lahore), April-June 2000, 273-274.

<sup>11</sup> Chugtā'ī, Muḥammad Iqbāl. (2001). Rāwalpingī: Shahr-i-baē mithāl. Lahore: Chugtā'ī adābī idārah, 8-9.

<sup>12</sup> Gazetteer of The Rawalpindi District, 53.

<sup>13</sup> Ibid., 56, 59.

<sup>14</sup> Khan, Hasan-Uddin. (2008). "Contemporary Mosque Architecture," in ISIM Review, No. 21, 52-53.

<sup>15</sup> Kalhoro, Zulfiqar Ali. (2016). "Gakhar Architecture in Potohar, Punjab (Pakistan)," in Arnava, Vol. V, No.1, 40 and Khan, Muhammad Ashraf, et al. (2010). "Archaeological Remains and Monuments of Islamabad Capital Territory and District Rawalpindi," Journal of Asian Civilizations, Vol. 33, No. 2, 57-58.

mosque in the middle of the western wing.<sup>16</sup>

A *masjid* built in 1601/02, is still present in the interior of the city with the name of *Golīyāņwālī Masjid*.<sup>17</sup> A 100-year-old mosque is also under the process of renovation by the Capital Development Authority, near Kanwal Lake, Shakarparian, Islamabad.

# Markazī Jāmia' Masjid Hanfīah

Although there was already a *jāmia' masjid* in the interior of the city, however, it was never considered as a central jāmia' masjid. The place selected for a *markazī jāmia' masjid* was an 18-Kanal (2.25 acres, or approx. 9,105 m<sup>2</sup>) pond surrounded by a Hindu temple and Sikhs' private properties, including a Gurdwara (*Sikh place of worship*). Although the construction of the *masjid* was started in 1896, the formal foundation stone of the *Markazī Jāmia' Masjid Ḥanfīah* wasn't laid down until 1903 by Muhammad Ayub Khan (1857-1914), former Amir of Afghanistan, and its construction was completed in 1905.<sup>18</sup> Among other men and women, Munshi Ghulām Nabī Kāmil (d.1955) vehemently worked in the construction of the mosque.<sup>19</sup> The mosque, built mainly by donations, is embellished with intricate tile work and detailed frescos in vibrant colors. The rich and beautiful artwork consists of a bold and graceful mosaic. The walls of the mosque are decorated with Quranic verses. It is one of the few mosques in the region which replicates traditional Mughal architecture.<sup>20</sup>

# **The Front**

The front of any building not only gives the first depiction of its history and nature but also reflects the socio-religious and cultural background of its builders. The front of the *jāmia' masjid* was very wide-ranging, but over time, and most probably for economic reasons, it has become camouflaged b small shops, built for rental purposes. At the main entrance, there are two minarets, land marking for better vision and sound travel. The main entrance is beautified with different color schemes and some glasswork. Some sacred Islamic icons are also visible. The mosque was designed to be viewed from the front only as there is no ornamentation on either side.

On both sides of the main gate, small minarets are joined at their tops with glass mosaic having Thuluth style calligraphy. At the bottom of these minarets, there is an ornamentation of crescents and stars. However, there are also some non-Islamic floral motifs, most probably reflecting the local Hindu-Sikh cultural sway.

# **Main Entrance**

The long narrow entrance opens up into a vast rectangular courtyard and the main building of the mosque. It is at an angle to the main road and in line with the *qiblah* direction. So, when one enters the mosque, he faces the *qiblah*. It is also well decorated with colorful mosaic. There are floral patterns on the walls and ceiling of the entrance with an overlapping of layers.

<sup>16</sup> Hasan, Shaikh Khurshid. (2005). Historical Forts In Pakistan. Islamabad: National Institute of Historical & Cultural Research, 61-63.

<sup>17</sup> Afkār Rāwalpingī gā'iraktrī. (1962). Rawalpindi: Sayyīd Ghulām Mustafah Khālid Gīlānī, 309.

<sup>18</sup> Malik, Rāwal Daīs, 39-42.

<sup>19</sup> Haïyderī, Karam. (1980). Sarzamīn-i-Pu<u>th</u>uhār. Rawalpindi: Maktabah al-Maḥmūd, 108-109.

<sup>20</sup> Khān, Husaīn Ahmad. (2017). Rāwalpindī kī yādīaņ. Rawalpindi: Hamālīyah Publishers, 83-84.

#### **Rear Side of Main Entrance**

The top of the rear side of the main entrance, most probably extended, thus, hiding the front door minarets' view from the courtyard. The original structure has a blended arch of Victorian and Islamic styles.

#### **Quranic Calligraphy**

The walls of the mosque are decorated with selected Quranic verses, *Kālimah-i-Ṭaiyyabah*, the first Muslim article of faith, a salutation for the Prophet Muḥammad (SAW), and with some Arabic couplets in poetry in Square and Fatimid Kufic and Naskh calligraphic styles.

In one of the calligraphic writings, the worthlessness of worldly life is mentioned and it is emphasized to do good deeds for peace and happiness in eternal life. Likewise, in other writing, the importance and listing of good manners are written. Among all, religion was placed first, followed by wisdom, knowledge, and self-control. Generosity, righteousness, patience, thankfulness, *etc.* are also mentioned.

### Pond

Just near the main gate, there is a pond that is supposed to be used for ablution with a fountain in its center, which may be a replica of paradise gardens. There is asymmetry of the *qiblah* and the fountain shows the non-typical mosque design.

#### The main pulpit of the mosque and mehrāb

The main pulpit is made of white marble whereas the *meḥrāb* is beautifully decorated with *Multānī* glasswork, the most precious and costly in the region. A wooden pulpit is also placed at the corridor of the mosque.

### **Minarets and domes**

The minarets and domes are integral portions of a mosque. There are many ornamental minarets in front and structural minarets at the back of the mosque. However, their thickness and height varies. There are five different shapes and sizes of the minarets and domes. They are all in symmetry from the center. The rooms around veranda are being used for offices and a store. In the courtyard floor, typical Islamic geometric patterned mosaic is used. The different styles of frescos on the ceiling and walls of the main prayer hall are also attractive and unique in their designs.

# Conclusion

The mosque, built at the dawn of 20<sup>th</sup> century, has perfect vertical symmetry. Although the three main domes, the calligraphy, and the large arches follow Islamic traditions, the various types of minarets, the design of the domes, the floral patterns on walls and columns, and the color scheme are following non-Islamic aesthetics.

This mosque is a masterpiece of Muslim architecture blended with local Hindu and Sikh architectural touches. For the construction of this building, a Victorian style of architecture with round top arches was also used.

As the mosque is almost 120 years old, the condition of its building , mosaic and glasswork were/are under severe threat due to bad climatic conditions and lack of proper maintenance. Although the Awqāf Department is taking care of the mosque, there is still need of paying proper attention to the preservation of this historic and Islamic heritage.



الأسس والمعايير التخطيطية والتصميمية المستقبلة للمساجد لتوفير بيئة صحية للسكأن

أحمد سالم مدير عام الهيئة العامة للتخطيط العمرانى- جمهورية مصر العربية

# ملخص البحث

يرتبط تحقيـق الصحة العامة بالحفاظ عـلى طاقة وقـدرات السكأن الجسـدية والعقليـة، وتجعلهـم قادريـن عـلى الأنتـاج والتمـيز، وقـد زاد الاهتمـام بالصحة والرياضة بعـد جائحة كورونـا كأحـد سـبل الوقايـة مـن المـرض حيـث أن الرياضـة وخصوصـاً المـشي لهـا تأثـير إيجـابي عـلى صحـة الأنسـأن، وهـو مـا يجعـل الالـتزام بالصـلاة في المسـجد أحـد اهـم العوامـل الـتي تجعـل المسـلمون يمارسـون رياضـة المـشي للمسـجد يوميـا، وهـو مـا يحسـن الصحـة ويدعـم مناعـة المصلـين ويعمـل عـلى درء المـرض، مما يعيـد النظـر في المعايـير التخطيط للمسـاجد ونطـاق خدمتهـا وتأثيرهـا. ومـع ذروة جائحـة كورونـا اصبح اعتمـاد كثـير مـن السـكأن في العمل والـشراء والتجـارة والخدمـات عـلى الأنترنـت مما قلـص معـه التقـارب الاجتماعي الفعـلي بـين السـكأن في العمل والـشراء والتجـارة والخدمـات عـلى الأنترنـت مما قلـص معـه التقـارب الاجتماعي الفعـلي بـين السـكأن، وهـو مـا قـد يدفـع مصمـي المسـاجد والمناطـق المحيطـة والتصميمية لتلـبي احتياجـات السكان وفقـا للتغـيرات المسـجد، وهـو ما يتعـراض مع الميـرات المحيلة والتصميميـة لتلـبي احتياجـات السـكأن وفقـا للتغـيرات المسـحد، وهـو ما يدعـم أيلسـاجد والمناطـق المحيطـة والتصميميـة لتلـبي احتياجـات السـكأن وفقـا للتغـيرات المسـحد، وهـو ما يدعـم أيضـا تطويـر المعـدلات التخليطيـة والتـمـميـية مـعـل أساسـها وضـع هـذه الأسس والمعـدلات، لمراعـاة البعـد الاجتماعي بـين المصليـين في الأيـام العاديـة واثـاء فـترة أسلسها وضـع هـذه الأسـس والمعـدلات، لمراعـاة البعـد الاجتماعي بـين المصليـين في الأيـام العاديـة

وترتكـز إشـكإلـة البحـث بـأن جميـع التعإلــم الإسـلامية ترتبـط بتحسـين الصحـة العامـة والنظافـة والوضـوء واللياقـة البدنيـة وغيرهـا، ممـا يسـتلزم أنعـكاس ذلـك عـلى المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد خصوصـاً مـع أنتشـاء الأوبئـة. ومـن أهـم النتائـج الـتي يسـتهدفها البحـث: - تحديـد مسـافة المـشي الصحيـة بـين المنــازل والمسـاجد، وكيفيـة الفصـل بـين دورات الميـاه وأماكـن الصـلاة، وتحديـد اسـتيعاب المسـجد في الاوقـات العاديـة ووقـت الأزمـات وأنتشـار الأوبئـة، وكيفيـة الاهتمـام بالأبعـاد غـير الماديـة في تحسين الصحـة النفسـية غيرهـا.

# مقدمة

المسـجد الحـرام هـو قبلـة المسـلمين وهـو وجهتهـم وللمسـجد أهميـة كبـيرة في الإسـلام، وللمسـلمين، وقـد نـوّه القـرأن الكريـم بالمسـجد ومكانتـه ″أنمَـا يَعْمُـرُ مَسَـاجِدَ اللَّـهِ مَـنْ آمَـنَ بِاللَّـهِ وَإِلــوُمِ الْآخِـرِ" ويعـود تاريـخ المسـاجد إلى بدايـات الإسـلام حيـث تـم بنـاء أول مسـجد (قبـاء) عـام 622 م في المدينـة المنـورة.

أثرت جائحة كورونا 19-COVID في العالم وأصابت الملايين من البشر مما أدى إلى وفاة مئات الألاف منهم، كما أدت إلى إغلاق عدد من المبأني العامة والرئيسة على مستوى العالم ومنها المساجد، وفرضت قيود على الحركة والتنقل والتجارة والصلاة في المساجد وغيرها، واعتمد كثير من جهات العمل ومقدمي الخدمات والتجار على إدارة أعمالهم اعتمادا على الأنترنت. ولكن قلوب المسلمين ظلت معلقة بالمساجد، فللمسجد دور اجتماعي وثقافي وسياسي، بالإضافة لـدوره الديني. فلا تستطيع وسائل التواصل الاجتماعي أن تؤثر في ارتباط المصليين بالمسجد، لذا أصبح من المهم والضروري إيجاد حل يجعل المسلمين أو ضرر.

قـد أكـدت عـدد مـن الدراسـات مثـل (Sports Medicine) أهميـة الصحـة في تقليـل الإصابـة بفـيروس كورونـا بنسـبة تقـارب مـن 30٪. ووفقًـا لمعهـد برشـلونة للصحـة العامـة (أنـه مـا يقـرب مـن 25٪ مـن صحتنـا تحددهـا البيئـة المبنيـة، مـن منـازل ومبـأني عامـة ومسـاجد وغيرهـا)، وهـذا قـد يعـني أن التصميـم الجيـد للمسـاجد وغـيره مـن المبـأني قـد يسـهم في التقليـل مـن مخاطـر الإصابـة بالأوبئـة بحـوإلى 8٪.

وبنـاء عليـه يهــدف البحـث الى العمـل عـلى قيـام المسـاجد بـأداء دوره في جميـع الظـروف وذلـك مـن خـلال دراسـة عنـاصر وأبعـاد الصحـة العامـة (البدنيـة والنفسـية) وكيـف يمكـن مـن خـلال الأسـس والمعايـير التخطيطيـة تحسـين الصحـة العامـة للمصلـين ودرء المخاطـر والأوبئـة عنهـم. وذلـك عـلى محوريـن الأول تحسـين الصحـة العامـة، والثـأني العمـل عـلى الحـد مـن أنتشـار
الفيروسات، ويتـم ذلـك اعتمـادا عـلى تحديـد الأسـس التصميمية والتخطيطية للمسـاجد، الـتي تلـبي هـذه الأهـداف، وذلـك مـن خـلال ثـلاث مراحـل (تحديـد العنـاصر الـتي ترتبـط بـكل مـن الصحـة العامـة، وأسـس تصميـم المسـاجد، وتحديـد أكـثر عنـاصر التصميـم ارتباطـا وتأثـيرا في الصحـة العامـة وأنتشـار الفـيروس، وتحديـد الأسـس والمعـادلات الـتي يجـب الالـتزام بهـا لتحسـين الصحـة العامـة والحـد مـن أنتشـار الفـيروس).

# منهجية الدراسة

تركـز منهجيـة البحـث عـلى محوريـن رئيسـين: الأول هـو وضـع أسـس تصميميـة تدعـم الصحـة العامـة مـن خـلال دراسـة المتغـيرات المتعلقـة بهـا والمؤثـرة في تصميـم المسـاجد، ومـن ثـم يمكنهـا أن تحـد مـن خطـر الأوبئـة المختلفـة، والثـأني وضـع الاشـتراطات والمعايـيرـ بشـكل مبـاشرـ الـتي تكفـل الحـد مـن أنتشـار هـذه الأوبئـة والحمايـة منهـا، وذلـك عـلى ثـلاث مراحـل (شـكلا): -المرحلـة الأول: - مراجعـة عنـاصر الصحـة العامـة وتحديـد العنـاصر الـتي تربطهـا بـكل مـن عنـاصر تصميـم المسـاجد وتخطيـط المناطـق المحيطـة بهـا، وأيضـا مـا يرتبـط بالصحـة العامـة وشروط وواجبـات إقامـة الصـلاة في المسـجد، وذلـك مـن خـلال مراجعـة (معايـير الصحـة العامـة والأنشـطة المتعلقـة بالصـلاة، وأسـس تصميـم المسـاجد).

المرحلة الثأنية: - تحديد أهـم العنـاصر ارتباطـاً بالصحـة العامـة مـن هـذه الأسـس والمعايـير مـن خـلال الاعتمـاد عـلى الدراسـات البحثيـة المثبتـة والمؤكـدة، وتحديـد مـدى تأثـير تغـير هـذا المعـدلات إيجابيـا أو سـالباً في الصحـة العامـة مـع بعـض الأمثلـة مـن المسـاجد المصريـة. المرحلـة الثالثـة تحديـد الأسـس والاشـتراطات التخطيطيـة والتصميميـة للمسـاجد الـتي تحقـق الصحـة العامـة بالاعتمـاد عـلى مـا يـلي: -

•أولا تحديـد الأسـس والمعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميميـة للمسـاجد لتحسـين الصحـة العامـة وتصنيفهـا مـن حيـث صحـة الأنسـأن إلى: -

عوامل تؤثر في الصحة البدنية

عوامل تؤثر في الصحة النفسية.

• ثأنيا تحديـد الأسـس والمعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميميـة للمسـاجد الـتي تحـد مـن أنتشـار الفيروسـات وقـت الأزمـات وأنتشـار الأوبئـة الــتي ترتبـط بالتباعـد الاجتماعـي والتعقيـم والفصـل بـين الاسـتخدامات المختلفـة، وتحديـد المعايـير المتوافقـة مـع البيئـة المصريـة.



شکل (1)

يوضح منهجية البحث لتحديد الأسس الصحية لتصميم المساجد

أولا: -الدراسات السابقة التي تناولت عناصر المساجد المرتبطة بتحقيق الصحة العامة

ارتبطت كثير من العناصر التصميمية للمساجد بتحقيق الصحة العامة فالتباعد عامل مهم للحد من أنتشار الفيروسات (كسـور اسـيا، 2020)، كما أن شكل التصميم يؤثر في الصحة العامة فالشكل النصف كـروي توجـد بـه طاقة إيجابية تنعكس عـلى صحة السكأن. (خليل مسيحة، را1985). كما أن المـشي من المـنزل المسجد لمـدة تـتراوح بـين 5 و10 دقيقة في الخمس صلـوات يوميا يقلـل من هرمـون الإجهـاد بنسبة 10٪، (Tania، 2019). كذلـك فالألـوأن الـتي نراهـا تنعكس عـلى ردود أفعالنا واحاسيسنا اتجـاه مـا نـراه. (دعـاء محمـد الغمـري،2020). ومـن الأهمية عـدم اسـتخدام الزخـارف المفرطـة أو الألـوأن الزاهية عـلى حائـط القبلـة الداخـلي حتى ارتفـاع 1.8 مـتر (لجنـة تطويـر المساجد،2021)، وكذلـك الأنطمة الإيقاعيـة تعطـي اسـتمرارية والأسـجام وهـذا يؤثـر إيجابيـا عـلى الصحـة العامة. (دعـاء محمـد الغمـري،2020). وبعـد مراجعـة كثـير مـن الأدبيـات المتعلمة بتصميـم وتطويـر المساجد يمكـن عـرض هـذه الأسـون التميميات في منهجية بحيث من المحـدة العامـة. (دعـاء محمـد الغمـري،2020). وبعـد مراجعـة كثـير مـن الأدبيـات المتعلمة بتصميـم وتطويـر المساجد يمكـن عـرض هـذه الأسـون المحـيات في منهجية بحيـث يمكـن الاسـتفادة منهـا في مساجد أكـثر تحقيقا لظـروف الصحـو المحـية المحـين.

ثأنيا تحديد المفاهيم المرتبطة بالصحة العامة وأسس تصميم المساجد

ســنتناول فيمـا يـلي بعــض المفاهيـمر المتعلقــة بالصحــة العامــة وأســس التصميـمر وأهميــة الربــط بينهــم .

### 1-تعريف الصحة العامة (Public Health)

يهـدف مصطلح الصحة العامة إلى حمايـة السـكأن في المـدن مـن الإصابـة بالأمـراض المختلفة، والمحافظة عليهـم بصحـة جيـدة، مـن خـلال توفـير بيئـة آمنـة، وتقديـم الخدمـات الصحيـة، للحـد مـن أنتشـار الأمـراض، وتقديـم العـلاج لهـم، وكذلـك لتحسـين السـلوكيات الصحيـة والظـروف البيئيـة، الـتي تشـمل الجوأنـب العقليـة أو الجسـدية، بالإضافـة إلى الجأنـب الاجتماعـي لتمكـين السـكأن مـن أداء جميع أعمالهـم. كمـا أن تحسـين مسـتوى الصحـة العامـة يقلـل مـن فـرص احتمـال الإصابـة بالفـيروس بنسـبة 31 % كمـا ذكـرت مجلـة «Sports Medicine ، محل ذكـرت فـأن الصحـة الجيـدة تمكـن السـكأن مـن التفكـير العقـلأني وبنـاء علاقـات اجتماعيـة، تُعـرّق منظمـة الصحـة العالمية العامـة العامـة بأنهـا «فـن وعلـم الوقايـة مـن الأمـراض وإطالـة العمـر وتعزيـز الصحـة مـن خـلال الجهـود المنظمـة للمجتمع» ((WHO/1988).

# 2-أهمية الصحة العامة ودورها في الحد من الأوبئة

تعمل الصحة العامة على وقاية الأشخاص في المجتمع من الإصابة بالأمراض المختلفة، والعمل على الحفاظ عليهـم بصحة جيـد، وتحسـين حياتهـم وقدرتهـم عـلى الأنتـاج والتفكـير والإبـداع، وذلـك مـن خـلال توفـير البيئـة الصحيـة آمنـة، وتقديـم مجموعـة الخدمـات الصحيـة والتوعيـة اللازمـة، وذلـك للحـد مـن أنتشـار الأمـراض، وتقديـم العلاجـات اللازمـة، ((HOM) الإضافـة للارتقـاء بالسـلوكيات الصحيـة، وتحسـين الظـروف البيئيـة المُحيطـة وهـي تشـمل جوأنـب عقليـة، أو نفسية، أو جسـدية، بجأنـب الأبعـاد الاجتماعيـة. لتمكـن السـكأن مـن أداء جميـع أعمالهـم، وبنـاء العلاقـات اجتماعيـة سـليمة.

تعـرف الصحـة العقليـة بأنهـا الحالـة الـتي يكـون عقـل الأنسـأن سـليماً وصالحـاً ليمكنـه مـن إدراك كل مـا يـدور حولـه ومعرفـة إمكاناتـه وكيفيـة توظيفهـا، كمـا يمكنـه مـن التأقلـم مـع ضغـوط الحيـاة العاديـة، وكذلـك أن يعمـل بشـكل منتـج ومثمـر وأن يكـون قـادراً عـلى الإسـمهم في المجتمـع. ( (WHO,1988.

# 3-أهمية الصلاة وعلاقتها بالصحة العامة

الصـلاة عمـاد الديـن، وفريضـة رب العالمـين وهـي الصلـة بـين العبـد والـرب جـلَّ وعـلا، وهـي الركـن الثـأني مـنأركأن الإسـلام، فمـن الكشـوفات الحديثـة عـن أسرار الصـلاة أنهـا وقايـة مـن مرض الـدوإلى بسبب الحركات الـتي يؤديهـا المؤمـن في صلاتـه مـن ركـوع وسـجود، وتجـدد نشـاط الـدورة الدمويـة في كافـة أجـزاء الجسـم، كمـا أن توقيـت الصلـوات الخمسـة مـن بـزوغ الفجـر وشروق الشـمس وزوالهـا وغيابهـا وغيـاب الشـفق تتوافـق مـع العمليـات الحيويـة للجسـم، الأمـر الـذي يجعلهـا كالمنظـم لحيـاة الأنسـأن وعملياتـه الفيزيولوجيـة.) الكحيـل،2019). كمـا أن السجود عـلى الأرض يسحب الطاقـة السـلبية مـن جسـم الأنسـأن (الغضبـأن،2021). وكثـير مـن الدراسـات الحديثـة أكـدت أنهـا وقايـة مـن مـرض الآم المفاصل وتتجـدد نشـاط الـدورة الدمويـة وتعيد تنظيم ضغـط الـدم في) الكحيـل،2019). وهنـاك كثـير مـن الدراسـات الـتي تثبـت بشكل واضح أهميـة الصـلاة لصحـة الأنسـأن خصوصـاً عندما يؤديهـا المسـلمون خمـس مـرات يوميـا بما

# 4-أهمية تحقيق الأسس الصحية في التصميم.

أخذت كثير من الدول على عاتقها في الآونة الأخيرة عقب أنتشار جائحة كورونا المستجدة تحقيق مفهوم البيئة الصحية، وهي البيئة التي تتوافر بها أسس واشتراطات تحقيق حياة صحية لساكنيها ويعد توفير الأسس الصحية في تصميم جميع المبأني وعلى رأسها المبأني العامة وخصوصاً المساجد التي تعد عاملاً مهماً للحد من أنتشار هذه الأوبئة، وكذلك فأن البيئة الصحية تكون مستعدة لمواجهة الأوبئة المختلفة، التي يكون تصميمها وتخطيطها مؤهلاً لمواجهة هذه الأوبئة، وأن يتوفر بجميع المساجد الأدوات والتقنيات اللازمة للحد من أنتشار هذه الاوبئة، حيث أن المساجد في مخططاتها وتصميماتها المعتادة ليست مصمها لمواجهة مثل هـذه الأوبئة والجائحات.

ثأنيا: -تحقيق الصحة العامة من خلال الأسس التصميمية والتخطيطية للمساجد على المستويات المختلفة

يمكـن تحقيـق المسـاجد الصحيـة مـن خـلال مجموعـة مـن العوامـل عـلى مسـتويين، الأول: هـو مسـتوى المنطقـة المحيطـة بالمسـجد مـن طـرق ومداخـل ولأنـد سـكيب وخدمـات واسـتعمالات محيطـة ومناطـق الامتـداد ومناطـق الخـضراء وغيرهـا، والمسـتوى الثـأني: عـلى التصميـم المعمـاري للمسـجد وهـذا التصنيـف يسـاعد عـلى توضيح الفكـرة وسـهولة تطبيقهـا مـع إمكانيـة تقييـم كل عامـل وكل مسـتوى عـلى حـدة. وهـو مـا سـنوضحه فيمـا يـلي: -

### 1-الأسس التخطيطية على مستوى المنطقة المحيطة بالمسجد

تُعَـدّ صلاة الجماعـة في المسـجد مـن أفضـل الطاعـات الـتي يتقـرّب بهـا العبـد إلى الله؛ لمـا فيهـا مـن إظهـار لشـعائر الإسـلام، وإظهـار لوحـدة الأمـة، فضـلاً عمّـا تُتيحـه صـلاة الجماعـة مـن اجتمـاع المسـلمين وتواصلهـم بالخـير، عـن أبي سـعيد الخـدري- رضي الله عنـه- وفيمـا يـلي سـوف نسـتعرض الأسـس التخطيطيـة الصحيـة للمنطقـة المحيطـة بالمسـجد.

# أ- تحديد البعد الملائم بين المسجد والمنزل

عن النّبي- صلى الله عليه وسلم- قال: عن عبد الله بـن عمـر -رضي الله عنهما- أن رَسُولَ اللَّـهِ -صلى الله عليه وسلم- قَـالَ: ((صلاةُ الجَمَاعَة أَفضَلُ مـن صَـلاَة الفَـذَ بِسَبع وعِشرِين دَرَجَـة)). كثير مـن المعايـير التخطيطية تحـدد عـدد المساجد اللازمـة لتلبيـة عـدد معـين مـن احتياجـات السكان داخـل الحـي او المجـاورة السكنية، كذلـك التباعـد بـين المسـجد والمنـازل. ونقـترح اضافـة متغـير جديـد يمكـن أن يأخـذ بـه ضمـن هـذه المعايـير وهـي المسـافة الصحية المناسـبة بـين المسجد والمنـازل حيـث أن المـيئ يعـد مـن أهـم الرياضـات الـي تناسـب جميع الأعمـار. وأن المشي لمـدة تـتراوح بـين 20 و30 دقيقـة يوميـاً وسط الطبيعـة يقلـل مـن هرمون الإجهاد «الكورتـيزول» بنسـبة ٪10، بحسـب صحيفـة «ساينس ديـلي» البريطأنيـة (2012 ، ٢٦٦٦)، كمـا أن المـشي يدعـو النـاس إلى التأمـل والاسـتمتاع بالطبيعـة، فضـلاً عـن ارتباطـه بمعايـير السـعادة وجـودة الحيـاة. وتحسين الحالـة المزاجيـة للأنسـأن. وينصح بالمـشي يوميـاً مـن 30-30، كما المـشي في (تنشـيط الـدورة الدمويـة والرئتـين وتقويـة الجهـاز التنفـسي والقلـب. لـذا فأنـه يقـترح أن لا تقـل مسـافة السـير بـين المسـجد والمـنزل عـن 5 دقائـق ولا تزيـد عـن 20 دقيقـة مشـياً عـلى الاقـدام. (شـكل2).



شكل **(2)** يوضح نطاق تأثير المساجد من اعداد الباحث اعتماد على معدلات الخدمات الهيئة العامة للتخطيط العمرأني مصر 2016

# ب-استعمالات الأراضي وتأثيرها على الصحة العامة

العوامل التي تؤثر في تحديد نوعية استعمالات الأراضي التي تحيط بالمسجد يمكن نناقشها

فیما یلی**:** -

# ج-تنوع الاستعمالات المحيطة

تنـوع الاسـتعمالات خصوصاً بالقـرب مـن المسـجد يعمـل عـلي زيـادة الحركـة والنشـاط في المنطقـة المحيطـة بالمسـجد مثـل وجـود أنشـطة تجاريـة يمكـن أن تجـذب السـكأن بعـد الصـلاة ((فـإِذَا قُضِيَـتِ الصَّـلاةُ فأنتَـشِرُوا في الأَرْضِ وَابَّتُعُـوا مِـن فَصْلِ اللَّـهِ وَاذُكُـرُوا اللَّـة كَثِـيرًا لَعَلَّكُـمُ تُفْلِحُـونَ)) (سـورة الجمعـة الآيـة 10) وهـذا لـه أنعـكاس إيجـابي عـلى صحـة المصليـين وسـكأن المنطقـة لأنهـا تعمـل عـلى زيـادة الحيويـة مـن بواعـث حركـة ونشـاط بالمجـاورة والحـي الـذي يقـع بـه المسـجد، ممـا يعطـي الأنسـأن الآمـل والتفـاؤل والنشـاط.

### د-الضوضاء

الضوضاء لهـا تأثير سـلى عـلى الصحـة العامـة، وتعتـبر الضوضـاء ثـأنى أبـرز العوامـل حضريـة تؤثـر عـلى صحـة السـكأن فى أوروبـا ((WHO/2018. أظهـرت الدراسـات الحديثـة الـتى نشرتهـا الوكالـة الأوروبيـة للطاقـة (2020) أن واحـدًا عـلى الأقـل مـن كل خمسـة أشـخاص أوروبيـين يتعـرض لمســتويات تعتــبر أن إلى بالصحـة، وتنبهنـا منظمـة الصحـة العالميـة ((WHO/2018 ضارة التعـرض طويـل المـدى للضوضـاء يمكـن أن يسـبب أمـراض القلـب والأوعيـة الدمويـة، والضعـف الإدراكي، واضطـراب النــوم. ارتفــاع ضغــط الــدم والأنزعــاج، وتتمثــل الضوضــاء في الشــوارع في الاســتخدامات مزعجــة، مثــل ورش العمــل والمقاهــى فى المناطــق الســكنية وســيارات الأجــرة والسيارات بنوعيها المختلفة والدراجات النارية والازدحام والعقدة المرور. ويمكن أن يؤدى التعـرض طويـل المـدى لمسـتويات أعـلى مـن 55 ديسـيبل (للمنطقـة السـكنية) لكثـير متوسط مـن المشـاكل الصحيـة، كمـا أن الضوضـاء الصـادرة عـن شـارع مزدحـم إلى ارتفـاع ضغـط الـدم والنوبــات القلبيــة، وســيؤدى التعــرض المســتمر للضوضــاء فــوق 70 ديســيبل بمـرور الوقــت إلى فقـدأن السـمع. وفقًـا لإرشـادات منظمـة الصحـة العالميـة (WHO). ويقـترح البحـث منـع جميــع الأنشطة المزعجـة مـن وجودهـا في المنطقـة المحيطـة بالمسـجد مثـل (الـورش، صـالات الافـراح وغيرهــا) بالإضافـة للبعــد الصحـي فـأن الضوضـاء توثـر في الخشـوع وقدسـية المـكان. ويجـب تصميم المسجد بحيث يضمن عدم وصول الضوضاء أو الاهــتزازات الناجمـة عـن الأنظمـة الميكأنيكية إلى المصلين في أثناء أداء الصلاة.

# هـ- الأجهزة والمرافق التي لها مجال مغناطيسي مؤثر في صحة المصليين

كلما ابتعد السكأن عن الأجهزة التي تسبب إشعاع آو مجال كهرومغناطيسي أنعكس ذلك بشكل ايجابي على صحة السكأن، فلابد أن يبعد المسجد عن أبراج المحمول مسافة لا تقل عن 50 متراً كذلك عن خطوط الضغط العإلى، وأهمية قفل أجهزة المحمول عند الدخول للمسجد، كل هذه الإجراءات تحد من خطر التأثير السلبي على صحة المصليين فقد اشارت بعض الدراسات إلى احتمال أن تزيد هذه الأبراج من الإصابة بمرض السرطأن. (يوسف أحمد،2021)

# و-الخدمات المحيطة بالمسجد

تقع اغلب المساجد في مركـز المجـاورة او الحـي السكاني، كمـا تقـع الجوامـع الكـبرى في مراكـز المدينـة وهـذه المراكـز يتوفـر بهـا الخدمـات الرئيسـة بالإضافـة الى أنشـطة تجاريـة وبالطبـع وجـود خدمـات طبيـة (مستشـفيات وعيـادات ووحـدات طـوارئ) امـر مهـم بالنسـبة للمسـجد خصوصاً مع عـدد المصليـين الكبـير في الجمعـة والأعيـاد، بالإضافـة إلى أن وجـود الخدمـات التعليميـة بالقـرب مـن المسـاجد خصوصاً المعاهـد الازهريـة امـر مسـتحب. هـذا بالإضافـة الى أن بعـض الأنشـطة التجـاري تعطي حركـة وحيويـة للمنطقـة كما ذكرنـا سـابقا. كما أن وجـود الخدمـات والأنشـطة التجـاري تعطي حركـة وحيويـة للمنطقـة كما ذكرنـا سـابقا. كما أن وجـود الخدمـات والأنشـطة التجاريـة بجـوار المسـجد يسـاعد عـلى تحقيـق فكـرة مدينـة ال 20 دقيقـة، وهـي فكـرة توفـير الخدمـات عـلى بعـد لا يتجـاوز 20 دقيقـة من المنـازل مما يشـجع السـكأن عـلى المـشي والحركـة وهـو مـا يدعـم الصحـة العامـة للسـكأن.

# ز-الساحة المحيطة بالمسجد

في حـال وجـود منطقـة فضـاء أو خـضراء داخـل المسـجد يفضـل أن توجـد خلـف مدخـل المسـجد الرئيسـوعكس اتجـاه القبلـة بحيـث تسـتوعب اعـداد المصليـين عنـد اكتمـال اسـتيعاب المسـجد في أيـام الجمعـة او المناسـبات المختلفـة، او أوقـات انتشـار الأوبئـة بحيـث تدعـم المسـافات الآمنـة بـين المصليـين، ولا مانـع أن تكـون منطقـة خـضراء مجهـزة يمكـن اسـتخدامها للمصليـين وقـت الاحتيـاج والأزمـات. كمـا في مسـجد الأمـير أحمـد (شـكل3)



شكل **(3)** الساحة الأمامية بمسجد الأمير احمد بمكة المكرمة

# ح- شبكة الطرق والمداخل المحيطة بالمسجد

تقع كثير من المساجد على الطرق الرئيسة وهـو ما يستلزم توفير عبـور آمـن لسكان المنطقة لهـذه الطـرق عنـد ذهابهـم للمسجد وقـد شـهد عـام 2019 وحـده حـوالي 9900 حـادث في مـصر، ومـات 9 أشـخاص مـن كل 100،000 شـخص بسـبب حـوادث الطـرق، كذلـك لابـد مـن فصـل حركـة المشـاة عـن حركـة السـيارات بقـدر الإمـكان حـتى يتـم تامين وصـول المصليـين للمساجد دون محـدوث مشـاكل لهـم. وهنـاك عـدد مـن الإجـراءات الاحترازيـة الـتي تمنـع حـوادث الطـرق وتقلـل مـن مخاطرهـا ومنهـا توفـير معابـر آمنـة للمشـاة ونظـام حديـث لإشـارات المـرور مـع إمكانيـة إيقافهـا يدويًا في حـالات الطـوارئ وإقامـة الجسـور وأنفـاق المشـاة وتأمـين ممـرات الدراجـات، التطبيـق الصـارم لقواعـد وتعليمـات المـرور، والحـد مـن مخاطـر الاصطـدام الـذي يلـتزم بتطبيـق معايـير وإرشـادات تصميـم الطريـق (مـASHTO).

# ط-الارتفاعات المحيطة بالمسجد

ارتفاعـات المبـاني ـ المبالـغ في علوهـا ـ حـول المسـجد الـتي تحجـب رؤيـة السـماء والشـمس والهـواء الطبيعـي الاندمـاج مـع الطبيعـة عـن المصلـين بالمسـجد، كمـا أن المبـاني العاليـة في المحيـط المبـاشر بالمسـجد لا تتفـق مـع هيبـة واحـترام المسـجد ونجـد كثـيراً مـن الكنائـس لا يسـمح بالارتفاعـات والمبـاني العاليـة في محيطهـا مثـل الفاتيـكان عـلى سـبيل المثـل، لـذا يجـب ألا تكـون المسـاحة المحيطـة بالمسـجد بهـا ارتفاعـات عاليـة وأن الارتفاعـات المحيطـة لا تتجـاوز 1.2م مـن عـرض الشـوارع المقامـة عليهـا.

# ك-أهمية توافر مناطق انتظار الدرجات خارج المسجد

أهميـة تخصيـص أماكـن لمواقـف الدراجـات الهوائيـة ضمـن مسـافة لا تزيـد عـن 30 مـتراً مـن مدخـل المصـلى الرئيـس (لجنـة تطويـر المسـاجد،2021).

### ل-المناطق الخضراء والمفتوحة

النظر إلى الطبيعة بشكل يومي سواء كانت مناطق خضراء أو جبـال أو شـلالات أو وديـان أو السـماء الصافيـة، فكلهـا تؤثـر بشـكل إيجـاي عـلى صحـة الإنسـان، ولذلـك أشـارت بعـض الدراسـات الى أهميـة أن يقـضي السـكان مـن 20 إلى 30 دقيقـة مـن وقتهـم في رؤيـة الطبيعـة وهـي تقـترب مـن الفـترة الـتي يقضيهـا السـكان للذهـاب للمسـجد للصـلاة لذلـك فالاسـتفادة مـن الاماكـن الطبيعيـة حـول المسـجد تتيـح لأكـر عـدد مـن السـكان لرؤيـة هـذه الأماكـن الخـضراء والطبيعية مما ينعكـس ايجابيـا عـلى صحتهـم.

# ثالثا-على مستوى تصميم المساجد

يسـتعرض البحـث فيمـا يـلي أسـس التصميـم عـلى مسـتوى المسـجد الملائمـة لتوفـير بيئـة صحيـة للمصليـين وسـكان المنطقـة المحيطـة بالمسـجد.

### أ-مساحة المسجد وعدد المصليين

تشير المعايير التصميمية للمساجد في الـدول العربية (مـصر – السـعودية- الامـارات) إلى أن المصـلي يحتـاج إلى مسـاحة صافيـة 1 م<sup>2</sup> حيـث يحتـاج لمسـاحة 1.2\*0.8 م<sup>2</sup> وللاحـتراز مـن الأوبئـة واتبـاع الإجـراءات احترازيـة يجـب تـرك مسـافة مصـلي بـين كل مصـل واخـر أي تتضاعـف المسـاحة ا لمطلو بـة

للمصـلي مـن 1مر2 الى 2 مـتر مربـع، او يقـل اسـتيعاب المسـجد إلى النصـف في الظـروف الاسـتثنائية، شـكل (4) بالإضافـة إلى مسـاحة الخدمـات الـتي تـتراوح بـين -1.2: 1.4 مر2 حسـب نــوع المسـجد ودوره

والمساحة الـتي يقـوم بتلبيـة احتياجاتهـا وهـل هـو مسـجد جامـع أم لا، وهنـاك مـن الوسـائل الحديثـة لتحديـد عـدد المصليـين (آلات استشـعار والـتي يتـم اسـتخدامها لتحديـد عـدد المصلـين في المسـجد بحيـث ألا تزيـد عـن قـدرة الاستيعاب المطلوبة) وقد طبقت هـذه الأنظمة بالفعـل في عـدد مـن الـدول العربيـة ومنهـا الإمـارات العربيـة المتحـدة. وتحسـب مسـاحة المسـجد عـلى أسـاس 35% مـن عـدد السـكان بالمنطقة ومسـاحة مصـلى النسـاء تكـون 5 % مـن مسـاحة مصـلى الرجـال، يجـب أن تكـون المسـافة بـين الصفـوف 1.2 مـتر كحـدًّ أدنى لتمكـين المصلـين مـن أداء الصـلاة بشـكل مريـح والحـد مـن انتشـار الأوبئـة.



### شكل **(4)** شكل يوضح التباعد بين المصلين وتأثيره على استيعاب المسجد داخل المسجد النبوي

# ب-العناصر المعمارية للمساجد وعلاقتها بتحقيق الصحة العامة

المسجد بالأساس هو الأرض التي تخصص للعبادة والصلاة ولا يشترط أن تكون مبنية، وقد كانت المساجد ترتكز على القيمة النفعية في بداية انتشار الإسلام حتى استقرار وازدهارها في بداية الدولة الأموية حيث تطورت المساجد بشكل كبير بإضافة بعض العناصر مثل المآذن والمحراب ولقباب

والفناء الداخلي والأروقة وغيرها، (شكل 5) ويختلف تصميم المباني الدينية من دولة لأخرى بحيث يكون لكل دولة طابع مميز، وهذا التميز يكون في اختلاف العناصر المعمارية للمساجد. وفيما يلي مناقشة العناصر المعمارية للمساجد وابعدها التي يمكن أن ترتبط بالصحة العامة.

# ج-المآذن

تعد المآذن المعالم البارزة والمميزة لعمارة المساجد الإسلامية، وقد تطورت على مر الزمان منذ الأذان الأول في الإسلام الذي ردده بلال بن رباح وحتى الأشكال الحديثة في مختلف دول العالم والمِئذنة علامة دالّة على مكان العِبادة (المسجد)، ولظهورها وسهولة تمييزها، استخدمت كنقطة مرجعية للاستدلال طرق المدينة وأحيائها لذلك فلها دور مهم للاستدلال على الاستعمالات المختلفة بخلاف المسجد مما يرسخ الإحساس بالطمأنينة و الاستقرار وينعكس إيجابية على صحة السكان.ولقد أصبحت جزءاً أساسياً من خط السماء (Skyline) للمدينة الإسلامية، لتصبح بذلك مكوناً أساسياً لهويتها وطابعها العام، واشتهرت مدن عديدة بكثرة مآذنها كمدينة القاهرة، التي عُرفت بأنها «مدينة الألف مئذنة»، ومدينة إسطنبول، التي لا تغيب المآذن المدببة عن خط السماء فيها.



شكل **(5)** يوضح عناصر المعمارية بالمسجد

د-القباب

تعتبر القبة من أهم وأقوى العناصر المعمارية والإنشائية على مر العصور وأكثرها ثباتاً وأحد أهم مفردات العمارة الإسلامية. تطور شكل القباب ووظيفتها وهيكلها وحجومها ومواد البناء المستخدمة لها على مر العصور إلى أن وصلت إلى الحضارة الإسلامية فقد ظهرت في الحضارات السابقة إلا أن في العصور الإسلامية أخدت القبة طابعاً خاصاً مميزا.

القبة هي نوع من أنواع التسقيف، وتعرف بتعدد أشكالها وأنواعها وطرق تشييدها فأبسطها نصف دائرة كُرَوِيِّة مجوفة، تعـد مـن أهـم وأقـوى العنـاص المعماريـة والإنشـائية عـلى مـر العصـور.



محص (o) مسقط أفقى للمسجد الاموي موضح الفناء الداخلى

يمتلك الشكل النصف كروي جزء من خصائص الكرة والتي تكمن اهميتها في علوم الطاقة فينبعث من مركزها إلى نقطة في قمة الشكل النصف كروي حيث توجد بها طاقة إيجابية تنعكسعلىصحةالسكان.(خليلمسيحة،1985).

# ه-الفناء الداخلى

وهو المساحة المكشوفة في البناء داخله أو الممتدة خارجه ولفناء المسجد كثير من المميزات فهو يدعم وصول أشعة الشمس والتهوية والشعور بالخصوصية والاحتواء ويساعد على الأندماج بين المصليين والطبيعة متمثلة في السماء، وهذه العناصر تقلل من الإصابة بالأوبئة وبالطبع فأن استخدام الفناء الداخلي يرتبط بالبيئة والمناخ المحيط بموقع المسجد فمناخ البحر المتوسط مختلفة عن مناخ المناطق الحار الجاف. وقد كثر استخدامه في مناطق مثل القاهرة ودمشق والقيروان والدار البيضاء. ولوجود الفناء الداخلي في عمارة المسجد فوائده على صحة المصلين وجودة العمران وسلامة البيئة. (عباس الزعفران، 2021). (شكل 6)

# و-تصميم المسقط الأفقي للمساجد

أهمية توفير ممرات مخصصة حول كافة ساحات الصلاة بحيث تتيح سهولة الحركة للمصلين على أن يكون الحد الأدنى لعرض هذه الممرات كما يلي: 0.75 متر لساحة الصلاة التي لا تزيد سعتها عن 1000 مصل، 1.5متر لساحات الصلاة التي لا تزيد سعتها عن 2000 مصل،2.5 متر لساحات الصلاة التي تزيد سعتها عن 2000 مصل. (لجنة تطوير المساجد،2021).

# ز-التكرار والإيقاع في تصميم المساجد والأبعاد الصحية

اعتماد التصميم على الإيقاع والتكرار: - فيعـد الايقـاع حركـة موحـدة وتوصف بأنهـا تكـرار وتتابـع منسـق لعنـاصر شـكلية في تنـاوب منتظـم او غـير منتظـم داخـل تكويـن معـين، ويمكـن ملاحظتهـا بصريـا في تعاقـب تلـك العنـاصر عنـد التقـدم والحركـة خـلال فراغـات متسلسـلة. (محمـد عـزت سـعيد ،2002). ويرتبـط التكـرار والإيقـاع بالطبيعـة فهـو يماثـل الليـل والنهـار وفصـول السـنة وعمليـة التنفـس ودقـات القلـب وغيها، والأنظمـة الإيقاعيـة تعطي اسـتمرارية والانسـجام. (دعـاء محمـد الغمـري،2020). والتكـرار في المسـاجد يظهـر في تكـرار العقـود والأروقـة والبـواقي والنوافـذ وغيرهـا، كما يظهـر في الألـوان والملمـس والحجـوم، حيث أن انتظـام تكـرار العنـص يسـاعد عـلى تنظيم حركـة الطاقـة وسرعـة سريانهـا مما يحقـق التـوازن والانسـجام ويؤثـر إيجابيـا عـلى صحـة المصليـين والسكان المقيمـين حـول المسـجد.

# ح-الزخارف داخل المساجد

نظرا لطبيعة المساجد وأسس العقيدة الإسلامية فأن الزخارف التي تزيـن المساجد يجـب أن تتفـق والعقيـدة الإسـلامية والـتي تحـرم تصويـر ورسـوم الكائنـات الحيـة خصوصاً في الاماكـن الدينيـة، ولكنهـا تعتمـد عـلى الزخـارف الهندسـية المختلفـة والخـط العـري وبرعـت فيهمـا وتحولـت الى فنـون قائمـة بذاتهـا تسـتخدم في المساجد وخارجهـا، هـذه الفنـون الـتي تجـذب أنظـار السكان مـن جميع الجنسيات، ويجـب ألا تكـون هـذه الزخـارف مبالـغ فيهـا بحيث تبعـد المصليـين عـن الخشـوع. وأن اسـتخدام الآيـات القرآنيـة وأسـماء الله الحسـنى داخـل المسـجد تبعـث عـلى الطمأنينـة والسكينة كما أن الدعـاء بهـا يشفي مـن الامـراض ويحسـن الصحـة العامـة. ويجـب عـدم اسـتخدام الزخـارف المفرطـة أو الألـوان الزاهيـة عـلى حائـط القبلـة الداخـلي حـى ارتفـاع 1.8 متـر(لجنـة تطويـر المسـاجد،2021). (شكل7) يوضـح الزخـارف بمسـجد الشـيخ خليفة.



شكل (7) الزخارف الإسلامية بمسجد الشيخ خليفة بمدينة العين

# ط-استخدام الألوان في تصميم المساجد واللاند سكيب المحيط بالمسجد

الألـوان عبـارة عـن ضـوء مـريَّ حيـث يشـتق منـه جميع ألـوان الطيـف، فضـوء الشـمس يحتـوي عـلى جميع أطـوال الموجـات الـتي تكـون الطيـف الكهرومغناطيـسي الـذي نعتمـد عليـه لنحيـا عـلى الأرض. والألـوان لهـا القـدرة عـلى مسـاعدة جسـم الإنسـان في إحـداث تغيـيرات بالخلايـا والهرمونـات بحيـث تـؤدي الى اتزانهـا أو حـدوث خلـل بهـا. فاللـون لـه تأثـير عـلى مسـتوى الطاقـة الغـير مرئيـة المكونـة للإنسـان، أي أن اللـون يمتـد تأثـيره بعمـق الى مسـتويات غـير ملموسـة لدينـا، فالألـوان الـتي نراهـا مـن الأهميـة بحيـث تعكـس كل ذلـك عـلى ردود أفعالنـا واحاسيسـنا اتجـاه مـا نـراه. (دعـاء محمـد الغمـري،2020)

وتؤثـر الألــوان فى الحالــة المزاجيــة والسـلوكية للإنســان بــل حــتى عـلى نظامــه الغــذائى ونظــام وسـيكولوجية تأثـيرات فسـيولوجية البيولوجيــة والألــوان المختلفــة، الألــوان لهــا اعة والس النــومر ـان فهـى تغـير مـن حالتـه الصحيـة أو سـلوكه داخـل الفـراغ المتواجـد فيـه فقـد تجعلـه عـلى الإنس أفعالـه المختلـف. (Rossbach, 1994) ويمكـن الاسـتفادة ردود فى س\_لبى ايجــابى أو مــن اللانــد للمسـجد او التصميــم الداخــلى وعنــاص خصوصـاً في الشـكل الخارجـي الألـوان طاقــة خـلال اسـتخدام اللــون المخصـص في المـكان المناسـب، كذلــك في اسـتخدام سـکيب، مــن يتوافــق توليفـة الألـوان المنسـجمة والــتى تحقــق الاســتفادة مــن طاقــات الألــوان المختلفــة، بمــا مـع معايـير ومحـددات الصحـة العامـة. فقـد اشـارت بعـض الدراسـات إلى أن الألـوان قـد تؤثـر معــدل ضربــات القلـب ودرجــة الحــرارة وضغــط الــدم وغيرهــا مــن المــؤشرات الصحيــة امــا عـلى للتأثيرات الإيجابيـة فقـد أشـار بعـض الدراسـات إلى أن اللــون الأخـضر يدفـع السـكان بالنسـبة بالمســتقبل ممـا يشــعر الســكان بالســعادة والتفــاؤل، وهــو يرتبــط والامــل الإيجابيــة للتفكــير ويقلـل مـن التعـب والأرق والاكتئـاب، كمـا أن اللـون الأزرق للتهدئـة والتعاطــف والرعايــة يرمــز ىالثقــة ويحفز المواد الكيميائية المهدئة فى الجسم كمأن أن له علاقة والماء، للسـماء، الأزرق في علــومر الميتافزيقــي يمنــع الطاقــات السـلبية الــتي اللــون كمـا أن والـولاء. تواجــه الإنسان ولقد استخدم لهذ الغرض في معظم دول العالم تحت مسميات مختلفة، اللون عـن النقـاء ولصفـاء والراحـة النفسـية كمـا تسـتخدم درجـات الألـوان للتعبير يســتخدمر الأبيـض والهيبــة بالخشــوع الإحسـاس لإطفاء الغامقــة بالم

# ى-الاحتياطات الوقائية في تصميم المساجد لمنع انتشار الأوبئة

حتى تستطيع الحكومات مواجهة الأوبئة والجوائح المختلفة، لابـد مـن اتخـاذ بعـض التدابـير والاحتياطـات الـتي مـن شـأنها الحـد مـن انتشـاره، ويعـد المسـجد أحـد هـذه المحـاور الـذي يمكـن تطبيـق هـذه الاحتياطـات عليـه، حيـث يتجمع عـدد كبـير مـن المصليـين خمسـة مـرات يوميـأ، الأمـر الـذي يسـتلزم الاسـتعداد والـتزوّد بأحـدث التدابـير الوقائيـة الواجـب اتخاذهـا و العمـل عـلى وضـع خطـط لحمايـة المصليـين مـن العـدوى، حيـث لا يمكـن أن تنتـشر العـدوى بسـهولة بـين المصلـين في المسـاجد، ويمكـن أن تـوّدي التجمعـات العامـة إلى ارتفـاع نسـبة الإصابـة بالعـدوى بمعـدل 10% لذلـك فلابـد مـن الاهتمـام بما يـلى:

### ك-النظافة

والمسجد مكان طاهـر يلتقـي فيـه العبـد بالخالـق، فهـو مسـاحة نظيفـة مسـتوية مطهـرة يحيـط بهـا سـور وظيفتـه تعيـين حـدود ذلـك المـكان المطهـر المخصـص للصـلاة، لذلـك فلابـد المحافظـة عـلى نظافـة وطهـارة المسـجد والخدمـات الملحقـة بـه، كذلـك تعقيـم مناطـق الوضـوء والحمامـات وأماكـن حفـظ الأحذيـة وحجـرات القائمـين عـلى المسـجد بشـكل دائـم لمنـع البكتريـا والميكروبـات.

# ل-فصل أماكن الوضوء عن الحمامات

أهمية فصل دورات المياه عـن المسـجد وأماكـن الوضـوء، حيـث تعـد دورات الميـاه أماكـن غـير طاهـرة لابـد مـن فصلهـا عـن المسـجد وأماكـن الصـلاة، امـا أماكـن الوضـوء فهـي أماكـن طاهـرة يمكـن وضعهـا داخـل المسـجد وأماكـن الصـلاة دون فصـل، بـل أن وضـع أماكـن الوضـوء داخـل المسـجد وفصلهـا عـن دورات الميـاه، سـوف يتيح عـدم اسـتخدام احذيـة الوضـوء الخفيفـة الـتي تنقـل كثـيراً مـن الأمـراض، وسـوف يسـهل عملـة تعقيـم دورات الميـاه، و يجـب أن يراعـي وضـع دورات الميـاه عكـس اتجـاه الريـاح بالنسـبة للمسـجد.

# م-مداخل ومخارج المصليين

لابـد مـن وجـود أبـواب جانبيـة للخـروج فقـط بالإضافـة للأبـواب الأماميـة الخاصـة بدخـول المصليـين، وعـدم التزاحـم في المخـارج والمداخـل بحيـث يكـون في كل جهـة مسـار للدخـول ومسـار للخـروج.

### ن-التهوية

يـوصى بالتهوية الجيـدة في المسـجد والتهوية هـي عملية إدخـال الهـواء الخارجـي النظيـف إلى الأماكـن المغلقـة والسـماح لهـواء الأماكـن المغلقـة بالخـروج مـن أجـل الحفـاظ عـلى نوعيـة الهـواء أو تحسـينها. تـزداد مخاطـر الإصابـة بعـدوى كوفيـدوا- في الأماكـن المزدحمـة والسـيئة التهويـة. ونلـك لأن الفـيروس ينتقـل بـين النـاس عـن طريـق الجسـيمات التنفسية الملوثـة في شكل قطـيرات ورذاذ. وفي الأماكـن السـيئة التهويـة، يمكـن للـرذاذ الملـوث أن يبقـى في الجـو وأن ينتقـل لمسـافة تزيـد عـلى مـتر واحـد. وتحـد التهويـة في الأماكـن المغلقـة مـن مخاطـر انتسار الفـيروس بداخلهـا. ((2022 WHO) فيجـب توجيـه المنافـذ وفي اتجـاه الريـاح المحبـة وفتحـة مـدة لا تقـل عـن ربـع سـاعة مـع كل صـلاة، كمـا أن النوافـذ الكبـيرة والعاليـة تزيـد مـن سرعـة الهـواء الداخـل خصوصاً عندما تكـون الفتحات الـتي يدخـل منهـا الهـواء تساوى نفـس الفتحات الـتي يخـرج منهـا الهـواء. وعندما تكـون فتحـات المسـجد غـير متسـاوية والفتحـات الـتي يخـرج منهـا الهـواء أكـبر وأكـثر ارتفاعـاً وتكـون السرعـة أعـل، ويجـب أن نأخـذ في عـين الاعتبار عـدم اعـتراض مـرور الهـواء بالتصميـم الخاطـئ للفواصـل الداخلية. (جمـال الـياق.

ثالثا: -إرشادات عامة للحد من انتشار الأوبئة داخل المساجد

•توفير سلال مهملات ونفايات تعمل دون الحاجة للمس ويجب التخلص من النفايات

- وضع المصاحف في مكان ذاتي التعقيم.
- •يجب تغطية المناطق الفاصلة بين مكان الوضوء وصالة الصلاة بمواد مضادة للفطريات والجراثيم.
  - تزويد دورات المياه بالصابون السائل، والحفاظ عليها نظيفة بشكل دائم.
  - استخدام عوازل لسجادة الصلاة تستخدم لمروة واحدة في حال انتشار الفيروس.
- تنظيف وتعقيم الأسطح والسجاد والممارت وأماكن تواجد أحذية المصلين بصفة دورية وبعـد كل صـلاة.
- •الحـرص عـلى أن تكـون نصـف النوافـذ والأبـواب عـلى الأقـل مفتوحـة لتجديـد التهويـة داخـل المسـجد خـلال أوقـات الصـلاة وإغلاقهـا بعـد الانتهـاء منهـا وخـروج جميـع المصلـين.
  - وجود حنفية مياه بالقرب من مداخل المسجد للحفاظ على (النظافة والتعقيم).

# الخاتمة

يمكـن درء كثير مـن الأوبئـة والامـراض والحـد مـن انتشـارها عـن طريـق إعـادة تحديـد بعـض المعـدلات والأسـس التصميميـة والتخطيطية للمسـاجد، فقـد اشـارت الدراسـات السـابقة إلى أهميـة اتبـاع تعليمـات الصحـة العامـة وتحقيـق الأنشـطة الداعـم لهـا مثـل الرياضـة في الحفـاظ عـلى صحـة السـكان والحـد مـن أنتشـار الأوبئـة، مما يجعـل السـكان اكـثر مقاومـة للأوبئـة وتحسين الصحـة العاملة، كما أن الالـتزام بالأسـس التصميمـة والتخطيطيـة مـن شـائنها الحـد مـن أنتشـار الأوبئـة فـأن الاسـتفادة، كما أن الالـتزام بالأسـس التصميمـة والتخطيطيـة مـن شـائنها الحـد مـن أنتشـار الأوبئـة فـأن الاسـتفادة مـن ذلـك في تحديـد البعـد المناسب بـين المسـجد والمنـازل عنـصر مهـم في فـأن الاسـتفادة مـن ذلـك في تحديـد البعـد المناسب بـين المسـجد والمنـازل عنـصر مهـم في العـدد المناسب للمصلـين في المسـجد فـترة الأوبئـة عـام مهـم أيضا في دعـم الصحـة العامـة، كما أن التأثـير الإيجـايي للمناطـق الخـضراء حـول المسـاجد والنوعيـة الزخـارف والألـوان وتوفـر الافنيـة داخـل المسـجد كذلـك عامـل مهـم في تحسـين الصحـة العامـة، نديـ هـذه الأسـس و المعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميمية الـتي تدعـم الصحـة العامـة مـقـ هـذه الأسـس و المعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميمية الـتي تدعـم الصحة العامـة فـقـز تحديـص فـذه الأسـس و المعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميميـة الـتي تدعـم الصحـة العامـة كمـا هـو واضـح في النتائـج والتوصيـات كمـا يـل.

# النتائج والتوصيات

يمكـن تصنيـف العوامـل الـتي تؤثـر عـلى الصحـة العامـة عنـد تخطيـط وتصميـم المسـاجد إلى قسـمين :

أولا: عوامل تتعلق بالصحة العامة عند تخطيط المنطقة المحيطة بالمسجد وكأن من أهمها الاشتراطات خصوصاً بها: -

1-ألا تقل مسافة السير بين المسجد والمنزل عن 5 دقائق ولا تزيد عن 20 دقيقة.

2-تنــوع الاســتعمالات بالقــرب مــن المسـجد لزيــادة الحركــة والنشــاط في المنطقـة المحيطــة بــه. 3-منع جميع الأنشطة المزعجة من التواجد في المنطقة المحيطة بالمسجد.

4-تصميم المسجد بحيث يضمن عدم وصول الضوضاء أو الاهتزازات الناجمة الخارجية.

5-وجـود الخدمـات والأنشـطة التجاريـة بجـوار المسـجد يسـاعد عـلى تحقيـق فكـرة مدينـة ال 20 دقيقـة. 6-الارتفاعات المحيطة لا تتجاوز 1.2 من عروض الشوارع المقامة عليها.

ثانيا: عوامل تتعلق بالصحة العامة عند تصميم المسجد: -

1-يجـب أن يقـل اسـتيعاب مـن المصليـين المسـجد إلى النصـف في الظـروف الاسـتثنائية (انتشـار الأويئـة).

2-ووجود الفناء الداخلي في المسجد له فوائده على صحة المصلين.

3-تكـرار عنـاصر معماريـة محـددة يحقـق التـوازن والانسـجام في التصميـم ويؤثـر إيجابيـا عـلى صحـة المصلـين.

4-تعتبر دورات المياه أماكن غير طاهرة لابد من فصلها عن المساجد وأماكن الصلاة.

5- توفير أبـواب جانبيـة للخـروج مـن المسـجد بالإضافـة للأبـواب الأماميـة خصوصـاً بدخـول ا لمصليـين .

6- وجود حنفية مياه بالقرب من مداخل المسجد للحفاظ على (النظافة والتعقيم).

اللافي جمال الهمإلى، التهوية الطبيعية في المباني، مدونة الميراث، ليبيا ، 2021.

الغضبان منى جذب الطاقة الإيجابية فأنون الجذب | منى الغضبأن (mona-elghadban.com)

بركات، دعاء محمد الغمري، أسس التصميم وعلاقته بطاقة الأنسان، بحوث في التربية الفنية والفنون، المجلد (21 )، العدد 1، كلية التربية الفنية، جامعة حلوان ، 220

سعد. محمد عزت، خواطر في الفن والتصميم حول آيات من القران الكريم»- مركز النشر لنقابة مصممي الفنون التطبيقية.2002

عبد الدائم الكحيل، الاعجاز العلمي في القران، عالج نفسك بالصلاة – موسوعة الكحيل للإعجاز العلمي (kaheel7.net)

عباس الزعفران واخرين، أثير تشكيل الفناء الداخلي على الإضاءة الطبيعية في العمارة البيئية للمسجد، دراسة كمية باستخدام المحاكاة بالحاسب الألى، مجلة كلية التخطيط العمراني، العدد 19، يونية 2016.

لجنة تطوير المساجد، لوائح تطوير المساجد بإمارة أبو ظبي، دليل المستخدم، الإمارات العربية المتحدة، مجلس أبو ظبي الوطني للتخطيط العمراني 2021.

كسور اسيا، دور سلطة الضبط الاجتماعي على فعالية التباعد الاجتماعي في ظل جائحة كوقيد 19

مجلة التنمية وإدارة الموارد البشرية، العدد الثاني مجلد 7، 2020.

مسيحة خليل، مبادئ علم الموجه الذاتية، -–القاهرة للنشر- الطبعة الثانية –1985.

منظمة الصحة العالمية، WHO، التهوية وكيفية منع الإصابة بكوفيد 2022،.19.

يوسف أحمد، أسس مسئولية شركات الاتصالات عن الأضرار المحتملة لأبراج المحمول، جامعة السلطان قابوس، اضرار ابراج الاتصالات (researchgate.net). Gilbert, R, Egyptian and European Energy Work: Reclaiming the Ancient Science of Spiritual Vibration, USA 2002.

Rossbach, S. & Yun, L.-"living Color"- Kodansha America – USA- 1994.

Sports Med Health Sci. 2020 Jun; 2(2): 55-64.

Published online 2020 May 30. doi: <u>10.1016/j.</u> <u>smhs.2020.05.006</u>

Tania Fitzgeorge, ScienceDaily, Take a 20-minute 'nature pill': Just 20 minutes of contact with nature will lower stress hormone levels, reveals new study, DOI: <u>10.3389/</u> fpsyg.2019.00722. 4/4/2019.

WHO, BUILDING MENTAL HEALTH INTO THE CITY, 9th, global conference "on health promotion shanghai, NOV 2016.

WHO/Europe | Public health services, <u>WHO/Europe |</u> <u>Home</u>



# مصليات النساء: رؤية سلوكية معمارية دراسة حالة مساجد الأحياء في مدينة الرياض

محمد الشريم جامعة الملك سعود - الرياض

# ملخص

تزايـد الاهتمـام بالمسـاجد وعمارتهـا في كثـير مـن أنحـاء العالـم الإسـلامي، ولاسـيما مـع التغـيرات الاجتماعيـة والثقافيـة والاقتصاديـة. ومـن العنـاصر الحيويـة الــتي اكتسـبت أهميـة متزايـدة في السـنوات الأخـيرة مصليـات النسـاء في المسـاجد؛ نتيجـة لتزايـد عـدد النسـاء اللـواتي يؤديـن الصـلاة خـارج المـنزل، بالإضافـة إلى الصلـوات الموسـمية كالتراويـح والعيديـن والجنائـز. ومـن المصليـات الـتي تحتـاج عنايـة ودراسـة مصليـات النسـاء، ولاسـيما في مسـاجد الأحيـاء الـتى يقـل الاهتمـام بهـا حـتى يقـترب شـهر رمضـان وتسـتعد تلـك المسـاجد لاسـتقبال النسـاء في مصلياتهـن.

ولذلـك، فـإن هـذه الدراسـة تهـدف إلى تقديـم وصـف تحليـلي لمصليـات النسـاء بشـكل عـام وإيجابياتهـا وسـلبياتها، والتعـرف عـلى تقييـم النسـاء للوضـع الراهـن للمصليـات النسـائية، وعناصرهـا الأساسـية، واسـتقصاء لأهـم المطالبـات والمقترحـات الـتي تـرى النسـاء أهميـة وجودهـا في المصليـات، بنـاء عـلى معايشـتهن الواقعيـة لتلـك الفراغـات، للوصـول إلى توصيـات ومعايـير تصميميـة لمصليـات النسـاء.

بـدأت الدراسـة باسـتعراض الأحـكام الشرعيـة لمصليـات النسـاء والاعتبـارات المعماريـة لمصليـات النسـاء. وبعـد زيـارات ميدانيـة، ومقابـلات شـخصية استكشـافية، ومراجعـة للأدبيـات ومـا كتـب في الصحافـة ووسـائل التواصـل الاجتماعـي حـول مصليـات النسـاء، صممـت اسـتبانة إليكترونيـة لجمـع آراء المصليـات، بلـغ عـدد المشـاركات فيهـا (1085) إجابـة. وقـد شـملت الاسـتبانة تقييـم العنـاص الأساسـية التاليـة لمصـلى النسـاء: الطريـق إلى المدخـل، بهـو المدخـل، أماكـن الوضـوء، دورات الميـاه، الـدرج والمصاعـد، قاعـة الصـلاة، موقـع المصـلى. واتبعـت هـذه الدراسـة منهجيـة «تقييـم المبـاني بعـد الإشـغال».

وجـدت الدراسـة أن مسـتويات الرضـا بشـأن تلـك العنـاصر متنوعـة، إلا أن كثـيرا مـن الإشـكالات ترتبـط بكبـيرات السـن، والمعاقـات، وبسـهولة الحركـة والشـعور بالأمـان. وختمـت الدراسـة بعـدد مـن التوصيـات الـتي تـمر اسـتنباطها مـن الإجابـات في الاسـتبانة، ومـن المقترحـات الـتي قدمتهـا المشـاركات بنـاء عـلى تجربتهـن ومعايشـتهن للمصليـات. وختمـت بقائمـة مقترحـة تشـمل 40 معيـارا تصميميـا تـرى الدراسـة أهميـة تطويرهـا لتصبـح معايـير تصميميـة شـاملة لمصليـات النسـاء.

# مقدمة

حظيت المساجد باهتمام ملحـوظ، ولاسـيما في العقـود الأخـيرة، سـواء في عمارتهـا والعنايـة بهـا، أم بحجـم الدراسـات الـتي أجريـت حولهـا، حيـث أقيمـت مسـابقات عالميـة للاهتمـام بعمـارة المسـاجد، مثـل جائـزة الآغـا خـان (الآغـا خـان، 2020) في دوراتهـا المختلفة (Dogan, 1999)، وجائـزة الملـك فهـد للتصميـم والبحـث العلمي في العمـارة الإسـلامية (الجوهـري، 1424) وجائـزة عبـد اللطيف الفـوزان (الفـوزان، 2022)، إضافـة إلى الجوائـز الأخـرى الـتي تقيمهـا بعـض الهيئـات المعماريـة وتكـون المسـاجد ضمـن المدخـلات التنافسـية فيهـا.

ومـع التغـيرات المتتابعـة في السـياق الاجتماعـي والثقـافي والاقتصـادي، تبقـى الاعتبـارات الوظيفيـة والسـلوكية ودورهـا في التصميـم المعمـاري مـن أهـم العوامـل المؤثـرة والحاسـمة في تحقيـق المبـنى لاحتياجـات المسـتخدمين، ومسـتوى رضاهـم وارتياحهـم أثنـاء اسـتخدامه (Altman and Chemers, 1980).

ومع أهمية مصليـات النسـاء كعنـصر رئيـس في كثـير مـن المسـاجد، إلا أنهـا مـن الأجـزاء الـتي تـتراوح مـدة وكثافـة اسـتخدامها مـن النـادر إلى المتوسـط. ولاسـيما تلـك المصليـات الـتي توجـد في وسـط الأحيـاء، بعيـدا عـن شرايـين الحركـة المروريـة الكثيفـة. ممـا يجعلهـا بعيـدا عـن الأعـين، وربمـا يقـل الاهتمـام بهـا حـتى يقـترب شـهر رمضـان وتسـتعد تلـك المسـاجد لاسـتقبال النسـاء في مصلياتهـن. لذلـك تـزداد الحاجـة إلى دراسـتها، والتعـرف عـلى أوضاعهـا، وتحليـل الاحتياجـات، وتقديـمر رؤيـة أكـثر ارتباطـا بتلـك الاحتياجـات ليؤخـذ بهـا في تصميـم تلـك المصليـات.

# مشكلة البحث

تعـد مصليـات النسـاء في المسـاجد مـن الأجـزاء المهمـة في التكويـن الفراغـي للمسـاجد عمومـا، حيـث تشـتمل معظـم المسـاجد (سـواء الجوامـع أو مسـاجد الأحيـاء أو مسـاجد الطـرق أو الأسـواق) عـلى جـزء مخصـص لصـلاة النسـاء، ولكـن الملحـوظ وجـود حالـة مـن عـدم الرضـا عـن وضـع كثـير مـن تلـك المصليـات تعـبر عنهـا شـكاوى كثـير مـن النسـاء عـن انزعاجهـن كثـيرا مـن حـال تلـك المصليـات النسـائية، وخاصـة تـدني مسـتوى تصميـم تلـك المصليـات وتجهيزهـا، وانخفـاض جـودة الفراغـات الداخليـة ومناسـبة الخدمـات المقدمـة للنسـاء فيهـا، وسهولة الوصـول إليهـا واسـتخدامها، والشـعور بالأمـان أثنـاء اسـتخدامها، إضافـة إلى قلـة الصيانـة والعنايـة بهـا.

ومـن يطلـع عـلى التحقيقـات الصحفيـة أو مواقـع التواصـل الاجتماعـي عـلى الإنترنـت، إضافـة الى التجـارب الشـخصية للنسـاء، يجـد تأكيـدا لتلـك الشـكاوى بدرجـات مختلفـة، اعتمـادا عـلى مسـتوى المسـجد وحجمـه وموقعـه ومسـتوى الاهتمـام والعنايـة بـه.

لذلك، تتناول هـذه الدراسة أوضاع مصليـات النسـاء الـتي تقـام فيهـا صـلاة التراويـح في مدينـة الريـاض، حيـث تشـكل في رمضـان نسـبة الإشـغال الأعـلى لتلـك المصليـات مقارنـة ببقيـة شـهور السـنة. وكمـا هـو ملحـوظ، فـإن المسـاجد كلهـا تقريبـا تفتـح مصليـات النسـاء في رمضـان لصـلاة التراويـح، إذ تـتراوح مصليـات النسـاء في المسـاجد في غـير شـهر رمضـان بـين ثـلاث حـالات:

- 1. الإغـلاق التـام كمـا في مسـاجد الأحيـاء الصغـيرة الـتي لا ترتادهـا النسـاء للصـلاة اليوميـة، ولا تحتاجهـا باعتبـار موقعهـا البعيـد عـن احتيـاج النسـاء
- 2. الإغـلاق الجـزئي كمـا في حالـة المسـاجد الــتي تكـون قريبـة مـن الشـوارع والطـرق الرئيسـية أو الموجـودة في الأسـواق الشـعبية أو بجوارهـا، فـلا تفتـح إلا في وقــتي صـلاة المغـرب والعشـاء، حيـث تكـثر حرمـة تنقـل النـاس، ويحتاجــون التوقـف لأداء الصـلاة
- 3. الفتح الكامـل أو شـبه الكامـل، كمـا في المسـاجد الكـبرى، وخاصـة الـتي تتضمـن إمـا صـلاة الجنائـز أو تقـدم فيهـا نشـاطات دينيـة أو علميـة أو توعويـة، حيـث تكـون متاحـة لصـلاة النسـاء فيهـا جميـع الأوقـات، باسـتثناء صـلاة الفجـر.

وبالتـالي، فـإن دراسـة تلـك المصليـات في شـهر رمضـان أتاحـت فرصـة أكـبر للتعـرف عـلى وضعهـا، ومشـاركة أعـداد أكـبر مـن المسـتخدمات في الدراسـة، وبشـكل أكـثر عمقـا وارتباطـا، والـتي قـد لا تتـاح في بقيـة الشـهور لنسـبة معتـبرة مـن المصليـات.

# أهمية البحث

عبر بحث تتبعي لما كتب عن مصليات النساء، لم يتيسر الحصول على أي دراسات أو بحوث تتناول مصليات النساء، لكن تتم الإشارة إليها سريعا في ثنايا الحديث عن المساجد بشكل عام. لكن في المقابل هناك عدد من التحقيقات والمقالات الصحفية<sup>1</sup> التي تلقي الضوء على أوضاع مصليات النساء وشكاوى النساء من تردي أوضاع بعضها. ومن خلال النظر في تلك المصادر، وإن كانت تتسم بقلة الموضوعية من وجهة النظر البحثية، إلا أنها تشير إلى وجود مشكلات في تلك المصليات، وأن هناك تدن في مستوى الرضا يصل أحيانا إلى التذمر من وضع تلك المصليات، سواء ما يتعلق بضعف مستوى الاهتمام بتصميمها أو ما يتعلق بتشغيلها والعناية بها.

يعــد هــذا الموضـوع مـن الموضوعـات المهمـة والحيويـة في تصميـم المسـاجد المعـاصرة، ويلعــب دورا مهمـا في تنشـيط الارتبـاط الديـني لسـكان الحـي السـكتي بمجتمعهـم المحيـط، وبزيـادة

<sup>1</sup> https://www.alriyadh.com/852880

التعـارف بـين الجـيران، ولا سـيما أن كثـيرا مـن النسـاء يشـتكين مـن قلـة الأماكـن الاجتماعيـة العامـة الـتي تتيـح فرصـا للقـاءات العفويـة العابـرة مـع الجـارات. وبالتـالي، فقـد كان مـن المتوقـع أن يواجـه الباحـث صعوبـة الحصـول عـلى المعلومـات بشـأن طبيعـة تلـك المصليـات، وتقييـم تجربـة المسـتخدمات لهـا، وهـل هنـاك معايـير معتمـدة لتصميـم مصليـات النسـاء.

إضافـة إلى مـا سـبق، فـإن المعايـير المتعلقـة بتصميـم المسـاجد عمومـا، والمصليـات النسـائية خصوصـا تعـد قديمـة نسـبيا. يؤكـد ذلـك مـا يـلي:

«أما الجهة أو الجهات الحكومية المنظمة فمن الملاحظ تركيزها على الاشتراطات العامة مثل الارتدادات (ومع ذلك غالبا لا تتضمن العدد الكافي من المواقف)، ويغلب تجاهلها لدراسة وتحديد مساحات واستيعاب ومواصفات كافة العناصر والمكونات الجزئية للمسجد بالشكل الذي يمكن المسجد من تحقيق أهدافه وخدمة المستفيدين منه بشكل تكاملي لا يكون فيه تضاد بين الوظائف الجزئية لعناصر المسجد ولا إزعاج للجيران والمنطقة المحيطة. وربما تتدخل الجهات الحكومية بعد تشغيل المسجد لمحاولة حل بعض الإشكالات التي تسبب بع التصميم والبناء غير الأمثل للمسجد، مثل شكاوى الجيران من ازدحام وانسداد الطرق وتوقف المصلين أمام مداخل البيوت فتأتي بحلول ترقيعية تعالج مشكلة وتوجد أخرى» (المـوسي، د. ت، ص ١١).

# أهداف البحث

- تسعى هذه الدراسة إلى تحقيق الأهداف التالية:
- 1.وصف عـام لوضـع مصليـات النسـاء في مسـاجد الأحيـاء في مدينـة الريـاض بشـكل عـام وإيجابياتهـا وسـلبياتها.
- 2. التعـرف عـلى تقييـم النساء للوضـع الراهـن للمصليـات النسـائية، وعناصرهـا الأساسـية مثـل المداخـل ومرافـق الوضـوء ودروات الميـاه وعنـاصر الحركـة والأثـاث والأجهـزة إضافـة إلى جوانـب الأمـن والسـلامة ومعرفـة الطريـق ووضـوح العنـاصر وسـهولة اسـتخدامها خاصـة مـن قبـل كبـيرات السـن وذوات الإعاقـة،
- 3. اســتقصاء لأهـم المطالبـات والمقترحـات الــتي تـرى النسـاء أهميـة وجودهـا في المصليـات، بنـاء عـلى معايشـتهن الواقعيـة لتلــك الفراغـات، للوصـول إلى توصيـات تصميميـة أوليــة تناسـب المصليـات الحاليـة أو المصليـات الــتى تنشـأ مســتقبلا،
- 4. وضـع قائمـة أوليـة بالمعايـير التصميميـة لمصليـات النسـاء، انطلاقـا مـن رأي المشـاركات في الدراسـة، كونهـن المسـتفيد الأكـبر والأول مـن تلـك المصليـات، واسترشـادا بكتـب وأدلـة المعايـير التصميميـة والمراجـع الـتي تمـت مناقشـتها.

# مصليات النساء تاريخيا

وجـدت مصليـات النسـاء في عديـد مـن المسـاجد المعروفـة في العالـم الإسـلامي، ولاسـيما تلـك المسـاجد الكبـيرة الـتي تحـضر إليهـا النسـاء بأعـداد كبـيرة، ومـن أمثلتهـا مسـجد الأمـير عبـد القـادر بالجزائـر (عـادل والطاهـر، 2018)، ومسـجد الغالـبي في المـكلا باليمـن (التريمـي وآخـرون، 2020)، وغيرهـا.

في الفترة التي تمتـد إلى نصف قـرن ومـا قبلهـا في مدينـة الريـاض، كان الوضـع في المسـاجد الطينيـة القديمـة (الشـكل 1)، عنـد حضـور النسـاء لصـلاة التراويـح، يعتمـد عـلى عـدد مـن الاحتمـالات، بحسـب مسـاحة المسـجد، وتوافـر الفراغـات المناسـبة لهـن فيـه، ومنهـا مـا يـلي: 1. تخصيـص السـطح للنسـاء في الليـالي الـتي يكـون فيهـا الجـو معتـدلا، بينمـا يصـلي الرجـال في قاعـة الصـلاة المعتـادة في الـدور الأرضى (الشـكل 2)،

2. تصلي النساء في خلـوة (قبـو) المسـجد في الليـالي الـتي يكـون فيهـا الجـو بـاردا، بينمـا يصـلي الرجـال في قاعـة الصـلاة،

- 3.صـلاة النسـاء في آخـر السرحـة (الفنـاء) بينمـا يكـون الرجـال في المقدمـة، خاصـة في ليـالي الصيـف ،
- 4. وضع رواق مـن القمـاش في آخـر المسـجد يكـون مخصصـا للنسـاء، ينصـب مـع بدايـة رمضـان ويرفـع بعـد انقضـاء الشـهر.





الشكل (1) المسجد القبلي بحي منفوحة بالرياض (الهيئة العامة للسياحة والتراث الوطني، 1440)

الشكل (2) ساحة المسجد الخارجية، والدرج المؤدي إلى السطح (الهيئة العامة للسياحة والتراث الوطني، 1440)

وقـد اسـتمر أسـلوب وضـع رواق القمـاش (والـذي يكـون عـادة ثقيـلا، مثـل أقمشـة الخيـام) في المسـاجد الـتي تلـت مسـاجد الطـين، والـتي واكبـت بدايـات اسـتخدام مـواد البنـاء الحديثـة، الـتي تبـنى غالبـا مـن الطـوب وتسـقف بمرابيـع الخشـب، بـل وحـتى بدايـات المسـاجد الخرسـانية. تحـول لاحقـا إلى حاجـز زجاجـي عاكـس بإطـارات ألمنيـوم مثبتـة، ولا يمكـن تحريكهـا.

ولكـن مـع تزايـد أعـداد النسـاء وحاجتهـن لفراغـات خاصـة بهـن، ولاسـيما تخصيـص مدخـل خـاص لهـن بعيـدا عـن مزاحمـة الرجـال، ودورة ميـاه، ومـكان وضـوء. لذلـك، نشـأت فكـرة فصـل النسـاء عـن الرجـال في مصليـات خاصـة، ولاسـيما وقـت صـلاة التراويـح، لكونهـا تسـتغرق وقتـا أطـول مـن الصلـوات الخمـس اليوميـة، خاصـة بعـد تحقـق الوفـرة الماليـة والقـدرة عـلى بنـاء المسـاجد بشـكل يسـهم في تحقيـق الراحـة للجنسـين. وكان نصيـب الجوامـع الكـبرى أعـلى مـن المسـاجد الصغـيرة. وهـذا مـا يشـاهد في عديـد مـن المسـاجد التاريخيـة الـتي قامـت الجهـات الرسـمية بترميمهـا أو إعـادة بنائهـا (الهيئـة العامـة للمـياحة والـتراث الوطـني، 1440؛ الهيئـة العليـا لتطويـر مدينـة الريـاض، د. ت.)

والملحـوظ في المسـاجد عالميـا، وإن كان بصـور متنوعـة، وجـود جـزء مـن فـراغ المسـجد مخصـص لصـلاة النسـاء (الشـكل 3). ومـع وجـود الجـدل الدائـر حـول مشروعيـة عـزل النسـاء تمامـا عـن الرجـال في فـراغ مسـتقل، يبقـى القـول الراجـح لكثـير مـن العلمـاء المعاصريـن بجـواز هـذا الأمـر، وأنـه يراعـي الاعتبـارات الوظيفيـة والاجتماعيـة والنفسـية بشـكل أكـثر توافقـا مـع المتغـيرات الحديثـة.



الشكل (3) مصلى النساء في الدور العلوي من الجزء الخلفي من المسجد، متصل بنوافذ معتمة صغيرة بقسم الرجال

# مراجعة الأدبيات

تعرف مصليات النساء بأنها: "تلك الأماكن المتخذة لهن في المساجد والمختزلة من آخر المسجد والمعزولة بعازل من قماش او خشب أو حديد سواء كانت في آخر المسجد أو في الدور الثاني أو خارج المسجد والمحاطة بسور المسجد / والتي تصلي فيها المرأة بعض الأوقات والأحيان والمناسبات كصلاة التراويح التي تقام في المصليات الداخلية، أو صلاة العيدين والاستسقاء والكسوف والتي تقام في المصليات الخارجية" (الأريف، 2018، 2013)

تنقسم الكتابات عـن موضـوع مصليـات النسـاء بشـكل رئيـس إلى فئتـين، الأولى: الدراسـات الفقهيـة الـتي تناولـت الأحـكام الشرعيـة المتعلقـة بصـلاة النسـاء عمومـا، وأحـكام مصليـات النسـاء بشـكل أخـص. والثانيـة: دراسـات معماريـة تناولـت تصميـم المسـاجد وعناصرهـا الفراغيـة، وتطرقـت إلى مصليـات النسـاء ضمـن الحديـث عـن تلـك العنـاصر.

# الأحكام الشرعية لمصليات النساء

هنــاك عــدد مـن القواعـد الفقهيـة الـتي تنظـم حضـور النسـاء للصـلاة في المسـاجد، وكمـا هــو حـال كثـير مـن الأحـكام في الشريعـة الإسـلامية، يعطينـا الشـارع الحكيـم القواعـد الأساسـية، ويـترك المجـالات مفتوحـة للتطبيـق بمـا يتوافـق مـع تلـك القواعـد، مسـتصحبا الضوابـط الفقهيـة الكـبرى المتعلقـة بجلـب المصالـح ودفـع المفاسـد في الشريعـة، والـتي نصـت عليـه الأحاديـث النبويـة الشريفـة التاليـة:

- 1. مشروعيـة صـلاة النسـاء في المسـاجد: قـال صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم في الحديـث الـذي رواه أبـو هريـرة رضي الله عنـه: (**لا تمنعـوا إماء الله مساجد الله**)،
- 2. أفضلية صلاة المرأة في بيتها: في الحديث الـذي روته أم سـلمة رضي الله عنهـا، قـال الرسـول صـلى الله عليه وسـلم: (صلاة المرأة في بيتها أفضل من صلاتها في حجرتها وصلاتها في مخدعها أفضل من صلاتها في بيتها)،
- 3. التأخـر عـن الرجـال: خـير صفـوف النسـاء آخرهـا وشرهـا أولهـا: وعـن أبي هريـرة، قـال: قـال رسـول الله صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم: (**خير صفـوف الرجـال أولها، وشـرها آخرها، وخير صفـوف النساء**

آخرها، وشرها أولها) رواه مسلم،

- 4. تأخر الرجـال في الخـروج حـتى تنـصرف النسـاء: عـن أم سـلمة رضي الله عنهـا، قالـت: (كان رسول الله صلى الله عليه وسلم إذا سلم قام النساء حين يقضي تسليمه، ومكث يسيرا قبل أن يقوم)، قـال ابـن شـهاب: "فأرى والله أعلم أن مكثه لكي ينفذ النساء قبل أن يدركهن من انصرف من القوم" رواه البخـاري،
- 5. جعـل للنسـاء بابـا في المسـجد: وعـن ابـن عمـر، قـال: قـال رسـول الله صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم: (**لو تركنا هذا الباب للنساء**)، قـال نافـع: **"فلم يدخل منه ابـن عمر، حتى مات**" رواه أبـو داود،
- 6.خلاصة أقـوال العلمـاء في صـلاة النسـاء في المصـلى الخـاص بهـن صحيحـة، سـواء رأيـن الإمـام أو لـم يرنـه، وسـواء رأيـن المأمومـين أو لـم يرينهـم، لأن المسـجد مـكان واحـد يشـمل هــذه الأجـزاء كلهـا (الشريـف، 2018).

وقد ذكر استانبولي والحفناوي (2016) أن بعض المساجد التاريخية احتـوت مقاصـير لصلاة النساء، وأن مصلى النساء يعـد مـن العنـاصر الأساسية في تصميـم المساجد بتوفـير بـاب خـاص لهـن وحاجـز يفصـل بينهـن وبـين الرجـال. وقـد انتقـد تـارم (1999) اسـتحداث عـزل ممليـات النساء، مسـتندا إلى كونهـا غـير موجـودة في الأزمنـة الأولى مـن التاريـخ الإسـلامي، ومعتمـدا عـلى قـول وحيـد للفقيـه ابـن قدامـة الـذي اشـترط رؤيـة النسـاء لصفـوف الرجـال، خشـية الاختـلاف. وهـذا القـول مرجـوح بقـول عديـد مـن العلمـاء المعاصريـن بجـواز تخصيص مكان للنسـاء وعزلـه بصـورة مناسـبة تحقـق الخصوصيـة مـع القـدرة عـلى متابعـة الإمام، كمـا يوضح كل مـن الخضـيري (1999) والسـدلان (1999) وإبـداح والعسـاف (2014) الذيـن قامـوا باسـتعراض الضوابـط الشرعيـة لمصليـات النسـاء بتفصيـل أكـثر، مـن وجهـة نظـر فقهيـة، رجحـو فيهـا جـواز عـزل مصليـات النسـاء عـن الرجـال، سـواء جزئيـا أو كليـا.

يسـتنبط ممـا ورد مـن الأحاديـث النبويـة الشريفـة، وأقـوال العلمـاء في المسـألة، أهميـة التركـيز عـلى الجوانـب الوظيفيـة والسـلوكية التاليـة:

- 1. التباعـد بـين الرجـال والنسـاء بالقـدر الـكافي، مترجمـا في تحقيـق فـراغ شـخصي كاف لهـن أثنـاء الدخــول والخــروج،
- 2.حمايـة الفــراغ الشـخصي لمجموعـة النسـاء الحــاضرات للصــلاة بشــكل عــامر، ولــكل امــرأة بشـكل خــاص، وتوفـير حــيز فراغـي خــاص بهــن لا يخترقـه الرجــال،

3. تحقيق الخصوصية البصرية بشكل رئيس، ثمر الخصوصية السمعية بمستوى مناسب،

- 4. مراعــاة الحاجــة بحسـب الزمــان والمــكان (مسـاجد الأحيـاء تختلـف عــن الجوامــع الكــبرى، الصلــوات الخمــس تختلـف عــن التراويـح والعيديـن والجنائــز)،
- 5.التركـيز عـلى هـدف الخشـوع ومـا يسـهم في تحقيقـه للنسـاء أثنـاء أداء صلاتهـن، وأيضـا للرجـال.

### الاعتبارات المعمارية لمصليات النساء

قـام الجديـد (1999) بمراجعـة ضوابـط عمـارة المسـاجد، مستشـهدا فيهـا بالأدلـة الشرعيـة والآراء الفقهيـة وفقـا لأقـوال كبـار العلمـاء المعاصريـن. ولاحـظ المقـرن (1999) أن قرابـة %41 مـن عينـة مـن المسـاجد في مدينـة الريـاض احتـوت مصلى دائمـا للنسـاء، بينمـا وُجِـد مصلى للنسـاء في رمضـان في %91 مـن المسـاجد. ممـا يوحـي بـأن الاهتمـام بمصليـات النسـاء في رمضـان بشكل خـاص كان أمـرا متبعـا منـذ سـنوات عديـدة. كمـا وجـد المقـرن أن المصلـين احتاجـوا لعـدد مـن المعالجـات السـلوكية الـتي رأوا أهميـة وجودهـا في المسـاجد، ولعـل تحليـل إجابـات المصليـات تدلنـا عـلى الاحتياجـات السـلوكية للنسـاء في مصلياتهـن، والـتي مـن أبرزهـا ضرورة توفـير الخشـوع، والحاجـة إلى مسـاند للظهـر للجلـوس إليهـا، وتهيئـة مـكان مناسـب للأحذيـة.

تـرى بعـض الدراسـات عـلى المسـاجد والمراكـز الإسـلامية في أوروبـا وأمريـكا أنـه لا يوجــد رأي

موحد للمسلمين في تلـك البـلاد بشـأن تخصيص مـكان لصـلاة النساء، فهنـاك مـن يـرون الفصـل في جـزء مسـتقل، وهنـاك مـن يـرون صـلاة النسـاء في قاعـة الرجـال نفسها في الصفـوف الخلفيـة، وهنـاك مـن توسـطوا وجعلـوا حاجـزا قصـيرا يحـدد مـكان صـلاة النسـاء. ولـم يخـل النظـر لمـكان صـلاة النسـاء في الـدول الغربيـة مـن تأثـر ببعـض الآراء النسـوية الـتي تـرى أحقيـة النسـاء التامـة في المسـاواة مـع الرجـال، حـتى في أحـكام الصـلاة (له Kahera et تـرى أحقيـة النسـاء التامـة في المسـاواة مـع الرجـال، حـتى في أحـكام الصـلاة (kahera et وجـود قـدر مـن الاعتيـاد للاختـلاط بـين الرجـال والنسـاء بشـكل شـبه كامـل في الحيـاة العامـة خـارج المسـاجد. وانطلاقـا مـن المبـدأ نفسـه، تعـد مصليـات النسـاء نموذجـا لمرونـة تصيـم المسـاجد في الاسـتجابة لتطلعـات ورغـات المسـتخدمين، سـواء الضروريـات أو الاحتياجـات أو التحسـينيات (الشـاطي، 1997).

وفي مسابقة معماريـة لتصميـم مسـجد، قـام المتسابقون بتقديـم ثلاثـة حلـول لتصميـم مصـلى النسـاء، كلهـا توفـر الخصوصيـة لهـن: فصلـه عـن مصـلى الرجـال، تداخلـه فراغيـا، تلاصقـه مـع جـدار مصـلى الرجـال. وقـد لاحـظ الباحـث (الغامـدي، 2016) أن التداخـل الفراغـي بـين مصـلى النسـاء ومصـلى الرجـال يتيـح فرصـة أكـبر للاسـتفادة مـن مصـلى النسـاء لاسـتيعاب المصلـين الرجـال وقـت الحاجـة، كمـا في صـلاة الجمعـة مثـلا.

وقد قـام وقـف سـعد وعبـد العزيـز المـوسى بإعـداد كتيب يتضمـن معايـير تصميـم المسـاجد، جـاءت فيـه توصيـات تتعلـق بجـزء النسـاء في المسـاجد، ومنهـا التشـجيع عـلى وضـع مصـلى النسـاء في الـدور الأرضي خلـف مصـلى الرجـال بحاجـز ارتفاعـه (2) مـتر، تسـهيلا لوصـول النسـاء، إضافـة إلى كونـه أكـثر أمانـا مـن الـدور العلـوي، وأقـل في متطلبـات الصيانـة نتيجـة لقربـه مـن إشراف الإمـام وانعـدام الحاجـة لمصعـد ومـا يتعلـق بـه مـن متطلبـات الصيانـة وزيـادة المسـاحة. كمـا أوصى التقريـر بـأن يكـون المدخـل سـاترا ولا يكشـف قسـم النسـاء، وأن يكـون زجـاج النوافـذ غـير شـفاف (المـوسى، د. ت.).

وقـد وجـد الدبـل (1999) أن قيـام المسـجد بـدوره في المجتمـع يتأثـر وبشـكل قــوي بمسـتوى التجهـيزات والصيانـة والإدارة، بمـا في ذلـك مصليـات النسـاء، حيـث إنهـا تعــد جــزءا مكمـلا للتصميـم المعمـاري يسـهل قيـام المسـجد أو المصـلى بالوظائـف والنشـاطات الأخـرى المتوقـع قيامهـا فيـه، مثـل تحفيـظ القـرآن الكريـم والـدروس العلميـة والمحـاضرات.

# منهجية البحث

نظرا لقلة الدراسات المهتمة بمصليات النساء في المساجد المعاصرة، فقـد رأى الباحث أن تناول موضـوع مهـم مثـل هـذا يحتـاج إلى الدراسـة عـلى عـدة مراحـل، حيـث يتطلـب أولا التوسـع الأفقـي لاسـتطلاع الآراء وجمـع الخـبرات والتجـارب، واسـتقصاء الاحتياجـات والتطلعـات الـتي تـود النسـاء توافرهـا في مصلياتهـن. وبعـد ذلـك، يمكـن التركـيز بعمـق عـلى عديـد مـن القضايـا المتعلقـة بالمصليـات، باسـتخدام أدوات أكـثر دقـة وعمقـا للتوصـل إلى تشخيص أدق للمشـكلات المعماريـة في تلـك الأقسـام مـن المسـاجد والفراغـات المتعلقـة بهـا، وفقـا لحجـم المسـجد وطبيعـة النشـاطات الـتى تقـام فيـه وأعـداد المشـاركات في تلـك النشـاطات.

بـدأت الدراسة بزيـارات استكشـافية لبعـض مصليـات النسـاء الـتي كان مـن المتـاح الدخـول إليهـا في غـير وقـت اسـتخدامها، وتدويـن الملحوظـات الأوليـة حولهـا. ومـن ثـم أجـرى الباحـث مقابـلات شـخصية غـير مقننـة مـع القريبـات مـن النسـاء لسـوّالهن عـن أوضـاع مصليـات النسـاء الـتي قمـن بالصـلاة فيهـا. وبالتـوازي مـع هاتـين الخطوتـين، قـام الباحـث بمراجعـة مـا كتـب حـول مصليـات النسـاء في وسـائل التواصـل الاجتماعـي، وتدويـن أبـرز الملحوظـات عليهـا. واسـتنادا إلى هـذه الخطـوات، مـع مراجعـة الأدبيـات البحثيـة حـول مصليـات النسـاء -رغـم قلتها- سـاعد في بنـاء تصـور عـن كيفيـة بنـاء الاسـتبانة الـتي تـم توزيعهـا إلكترونيـا للوصـول إلى أكـبر عـدد ممكـن مـن المشـاركات.

أدوات الدراسة

تعد هـذه الدراسة مسحية استكشافية، تتبع المنهـج الوصفـي لتحقيـق أهـداف البحـث عـبر تقديـم وصـف محـدد وشـامل للواقـع وتعريـف المشكلات الـتي تواجههـا المبحوثـات (العسـاف، (1995)، وتسـتهدف توصيـف الوضـع الراهـن لمصليـات النسـاء، واسـتطلاع آراء المسـتخدمات لهـا عـبر أدوات التقريـر الـذاتي (آنـدرو، 1998)، وتسـليط الضـوء عـلى الجوانـب المهمة في تصميـم وتشـغيل المصليـات النسـائية عـبر اسـتبانة صممـت لهـذا الغـرض (1987)، وذلـك تمهيـدا لدراسـات أشـمل وأعمـق، تتضمـن تحليـلات فراغيـة وييئيـة وسـلوكية. وتركـز الاسـتبانة عـلى المحـاور التاليـة: 1. الطريق إلى المدخل 2. بهو المدخل

4. دورات المياه
5. الدرج والمصاعد

6. قاعة الصلاة

7. موقع المصلى

وقـد قـام الباحـث بنـشر الاسـتبانة عـبر وسـائل التواصـل الاجتماعـي، في تويـتر، وفي عـدد مـن المجموعـات البحثيـة في التلغـرام، وعـبر مجموعـات الواتسـاب (النسـائية خصوصـا)، وعـبر التواصـل الشـخصي مـع الأقـارب والأصدقـاء والزمـلاء لإيصـال الاسـتبانة إلى أكـبر عـدد ممكـن مـن النسـاء اللـواتي يحـضرن لأداء صـلاة التراويـح في مسـاجد مدينـة الريـاض (Zeisel, 1981). بـدأ التوزيـع بعـد انقضـاء الثلـث الأول مـن شـهر رمضـان 1443هـ وحـتى نهايتـه. وقـد بلـغ عـدد الاسـتبانات المكتملـة الـتى قامـت المبحوثـات بتعبئتهـا وإرسـالها (1085) نموذجـا.

وكان اختيـار هـذا التوقيـت لأجـل إعطـاء النسـاء فرصـة كافيـة لاعتيـاد المصليـات، ومعايشـة إيجابياتهـا وسـلبياتها، وتكويـن قـدر معقـول مـن المعرفـة بواقعهـا. لاسـيما بعـد أن عـادت الصـلاة إلى وضعهـا الطبيعـي تقريبـا بعـد زوال الجـزء الأكـبر مـن جائحـة كورونـا، وتراجـع حـالات الإصابـة.

مـن الأسـاليب الــين أثبتـت فعاليتهـا في تقييـم المبـاين مـا يعــرف بـ "تقييـم المبـاني بعـد الإشــغال" أو (post-occupancy evaluation)، وهــو منهجيـة تسـاعد الباحـث في الوصـول إلى تقييـم واقعـي للمبـنى وعنـاصره المعماريـة وأدائـه الوظيفـي والبيـئي بعـد اسـتخدامه مـن خـلال المسـتخدمين أنفسـهم، مما يقلـل التحـيزات الـتي قـد يقـع فيهـا بعـض الباحثـين حينمـا يقومـون بتقييـم المبـاني بالاعتمـاد عـلى خبراتهـم ومعارفهـم المجـردة بعيـدا عـن المسـتخدمين. (Preiser, 2001).

وانطلاقا مـن المسـتوى الأول لتقييـم مـا بعـد الإشـغال (indicative) بالاعتمـاد عـلى رأي المسـتخدمين لتقييـم انطباعاتهـم عـن أوضـاع الفراغـات المعماريـة، وتحديـد النقـاط الـتي تسـتدعي عنايـة المصممـين واهتمامهـم لرفـع مسـتوى الراحـة والرضـا أثنـاء اسـتخدام تلـك الفراغـات (Preiser et al, 1988)، جـاءت هـذه الدراسـة ممثلـة لمرحلـة أولى مـن دراسـات التقييـم لأوضـاع مصليـات النسـاء، بالتركـيز الجغـرافي عـلى مدينـة الريـاض، بحيـث تتلوهـا دراسـات أشـمل وأعمـق للمصليـات.

حدود الدراسة

الحدود الموضوعية: الوضع الراهن لمصليات النساء في أحياء مدينة الرياض.

الحدود المكانية: مدينة الرياض.

الحدود الزمانية: شهر رمضان عام 1443 هـ.

الحدود البشرية: النساء اللواتي يحضرن للصلاة في مصليات النساء.

# تقييم المصليات من وجهة نظر المستخدمات

سيتمر في هذا الجزء استعراض تقييمر المستخدمات لفراغات المصليات

# الجزء الأول: الطريق إلى المدخل

غير واضح	واضح جدا	واضح بشكل متوسط	1) هل المدخل واضح ويمكن رؤيته والتعرف عليه بسهولة؟
100	473	512	العدد
9.2	43.6	47.2	النسبة المئوية
غير موجودة أبدا	نعمر موجودة وكافية	موجودة ولكنها غير واضحة أو غير كافية	2) هل توجد لوحات إرشادية كافية من جميع الجهات تدل على المداخل؟
186	360	539	العدد
17.1	33.2	49.7	النسبة المئوية
لا	بمقدار متوسط	نعمر	3) هل الطريق إلى المدخل واضح ومريًى بشكل آمن، وخالية من العوائق البصرية كالأعمدة أو الأشجار؟
75	358	652	العدد
6.9	33	60.1	النسبة المئوية
لا غير مضاء	مضاء بشكل ضعيف	نعمر مضاء	4) هل الطريق إلى المدخل مضاء بشكل جيد ليلا؟
51	338	696	العدد
4.7	31.2	64.1	النسبة المئوية
لا غير مريح وغير مهيأ	مريح ومهيأ بدرجة متوسطة	نعمر مريح ومهيأ	5) هل درج المدخل مريح ومهيأ لكبيرات السن (يوجد مقبض أو درابزين)؟
159	450	476	العدد
14.7	41.5	43.9	النسبة المئوية
موجود ولکنه غیر مناسب	لا غير موجود	نعمر موجود ومناسب	6) هل هناك منحدر مناسب لدخول كراسي المعاقين؟
178	350	557	العدد
16.4	32.3	51.3	النسبة المئوية

تعـد معرفة كيفية الدخـول إلى أي مبـنى هـو التسـاؤل الأول الـذي يـرد في ذهـن الزائـر للمبـنى للمـرة الأولى (ديـسي ولاسـويل، 1990)، حيـث إنـه النقطـة الأولى للتفاعـل البـصري بـين المسـتخدم قبـل الوصـول إلى المدخـل، ثـم الدخـول. أظهـرت الإجابـات أن طريـق الوصـول إلى مصـلى النسـاء متوسـط المسـتوى بالعمـوم. إلا أن هنـاك قصـورا نسـبيا في وضـع لوحـات كافيـة تـدل عـلى المدخـل، وتوفـير إضـاءة كافيـة، وتوفـير منحـدرات لكـراسي المعاقـين وكبـيرات السـن.

وهــذا يســتدعي زيــادة العنايــة بالمداخــل، لأنهــا النقطــة الأولى للتفاعــل بــين المســتخدم والمبــنى، ولابــد مــن تســهيل الدخــول، دون عوائــق أو أخطــار محتملــة.

# الجزء الثاني: بهو المدخل

صعب الفتح	متوسط السهولة	نعمر سهل الفتح	1) هل الباب سهل الفتح؟
46	314	725	العدد
4.2	28.9	66.8	النسبة المئوية
غير كافية	متوسطة	نعمر كافية	2) هل إضاءة بهو المدخل كافية؟
39	278	768	العدد
3.6	25.6	70.8	النسبة المئوية
لا	متوسطة النظافة	نعمر	3) هل بهو المدخل نظيف؟
72	313	700	العدد
6.6	28.8	64.5	النسبة المئوية
غير مرتبة ويوجد بها أغراض تخزين لا تتعلق بمصلى النساء	يوجد بها كراتين مياه الشرب فقط	نعمر مرتبة وخالية من الأغراض	4) هل بهو المدخل مرتب وخالي من الأغراض التي لا تتعلق بمصلى النساء؟
217	233	635	العدد
20	21.5	58.5	النسبة المئوية
يوجد ولكنه غير مناسب	لا	نعمر	5) هل يوجد مكان مناسب لوضع الأحذية؟
165	283	637	العدد
15.2	26.1	58.7	النسبة المئوية
توجد ولكنها قليلة أو غير مناسبة	نعم	لا	6) هل توجد مقاعد تساعد كبيرات السن على خلع الأحذية وارتدائها؟
175	269	641	العدد
16.1	24.8	59.1	النسبة المئوية

يعـد بهـو المدخـل المـكان الأول الـذي يلتقـي فيـه المسـتخدم بفراغـات المبـنى، وفيـه يكـون الاسـتقبال (حـتى لـو لـم يكـن عـبر وسـائل الاسـتقبال التقليديـة، مثـل طاولـة وموظـف اسـتقبال)، ويشـعر فيهـا الزائـر بالترحيـب أو بعدمـه. كانـت معظـم المصليـات جيـدة في صنـع انطبـاع أولي للمصليـات، إلا أن بعضهـا كان يسـتخدم لتخزيـن الميـاه أو لأغـراض أخـرى لا تتعلـق بالمصـلى نفسـه، إضافـة إلى أن بعـض المصليـات اشـتكت مـن عـدم توافـر مكان مناسـب لوضـع الأخذيـة، ولا للجلـوس أثنـاء خلعهـا وارتدائهـا، خاصـة لكبـيرات السـن.

مـن المهـم تأكيـد ضرورة العنايـة بصـالات المداخـل، نظـرا لأهميتهـا في تهيئـة مسـتخدم المبـنى بالانتقـال مـن الخـارج إلى الداخـل، وبدايـة ممارسـة نشـاطاته الفعليـة داخـل المبـنى.

# الجزء الثالث: أماكن الوضوء

1) هل توجد أماكن مخصصة للوضوء،	نعمر	لا	لا أدري	
غير مغاسل الأيدي؟				
العدد	485	347	253	
النسبة المئوية	44.7	32	23.3	
2) أين توجد أماكن الوضوء؟	خارج دورات المياه	داخل دورات المياه	لا أدري	
العدد	398	375	312	
النسبة المئوية	36.7	34.6	28.8	
3) هل استخدامر أماكن الوضوء سهل	إلى حد ما	نعمر	لا أدري	لا
بشکل عامر؟				
العدد	388	371	237	89
النسبة المئوية	35.8	34.2	21.8	8.2
4) هل استخدامر أماكن الوضوء سهل	لا أدري	لا	إلى حد ما	نعمر
لكبيرات السن تحديدا؟				
العدد	343	298	270	174
النسبة المئوية	31.6	27.5	24.9	16
5) هل استخدامر أماكن الوضوء بشكل	إلى حد ما	لا أدري	نعمر	لا
عامر آمن، دون مخاطر سقوط أو انزلاق؟				
العدد	342	302	271	170
النسبة المئوية	31.5	27.8	25	15.7
6) هل يوجد مكان مناسب ومريح لغسل	لا	لا أدري	نعمر	إلى حد ما
الأقدام دون الحاجة إلى رفعها بشكل قد				
يؤدي إلى السقوط؟				
العدد	411	272	202	200
النسبة المئوية	37.9	25.1	18.6	18.4

تراعي كثيرا مـن المصليـات أماكـن الوضـوء، بالـضرورة. مـع أن بعـض النسـاء تتجنـب الوضـوء في مـواضئ المصليـات، نظـرا لكونهـا غـير مريحـة للاسـتخدام أو غـير نظيفـة، حيـث يوجـد جـزء منهـا داخـل دورات الميـاه. كمـا يوجـد بعضهـا عـلى شـكل مغاسـل أيـدي. ولكـن الملحـوظ أن غالبيـة المصليـات غـير مريـح لكبـيرات السـن، وربمـا لا يوفـر اعتبـارات السـلامة مـن السـقوط أثـاء غسـل الأقـدام، حيـث لا يوجـد مـكان مناسـب لغسـلها.

مـن الـضروري أن يـزداد الاهتمـام بأماكـن الوضـوء، ولاسـيما في المصليـات الـتي تصـلى فيهـا التراويـح أو الـتي توجـد عـلى شرايـين حركـة مروريـة رئيسـة، ممـا يسـتدعي الوقــوف وأداء الصـلاة في مصليـات تلــك المسـاجد.

المياه	دورات	الرابع:	الجزء
--------	-------	---------	-------

لا أدري	لا	نعمر	إلى حد ما	1) هل دورات المياه مجهزة بشكل مناسب يكف احد اجارت النام
176	249	313	347	يقي اخيبات السناء:
16.2	239	28.8	37	الناق المعدة
10.2			52	
لا	لا ادري	نعمر	إلى حد ما	2) هل دورات المياة نطيفة ومرتبة ا
166	178	341	400	العدد
15.3	16.4	31.4	36.9	النسبة المئوية
لا	لا أدري	إلى حد ما	نعمر	3) هل تعمل دورات المياه بشكل جيد؟
90	205	353	437	العدد
8.3	18.9	32.5	40.3	النسبة المئوية
لا	نعمر	لا أدري	إلى حد ما	4) هل تستطيع النساء كبيرات السن
				استخدامر دورات المياه بسهولة؟
154	273	297	361	العدد
14.2	25.2	27.4	33.3	النسبة المئوية
لا	لا أدري	إلى حد ما	نعمر	5) هل دورات المياه قريبة من غرفة
				الصلاة، بحيث يمكن لكبيرات السن
				الذهاب إليها بسهولة دون مساعدة؟
108	110	259	608	العدد
10	10.1	23.9	56	النسبة المئوية
نعمر	إلى حد ما	لا أدري	لا	6) هل توجد دورة مياه مناسبة لاستخدام
				ذوات الإعاقة الحركية، خاصة من
				يستخدمن الكراسي المتحركة؟
118	135	376	456	العدد
10.9	12.4	34.7	42	النسبة المئوية

تعـد دورات الميـاه في مصليـات النسـاء عنـصرا مهمـا لأداء الصـلاة بشـكل مريـح وميـسر، حيـث تسـتعد النسـاء قبـل أداء الصـلاة بالوضـوء، أو تجديـد الوضـوء في صـلاة التراويـح، ولاسـيما النسـاء كبـيرات السـن أو مـن ذوات الإعاقـة. كانـت معظـم المصليـات أقـل مـن المسـتوى المتوسط في درجـة رضـا المسـتخدمات، حيـث تعـد صيانـة دورات الميـاه والمحافظـة عليهـا تحديـا ضخمـا أمـام الجهـات المسـؤولة عـن ذلـك. كمـا أن مسـتوى توافـر دورة ميـاه لاسـتخدام ذوات الإعاقـات الحركيـة ممـن يسـتخدمن الكـراسي المتحركـة منخفـض جـدا.

مـن المهـم العنايـة بـدروات الميـاه، ونظافتهـا، وصيانتهـا، لكونهـا عنـصرا مهمـا جـدا لتمكـين النسـاء مـن أداء الصـلاة ســواء في مصليـات الأوقـات عـلى شرايـين الحركـة المروريـة الرئيسـة، أو المصليـات الــتي تــؤدى فيهـا صـلاة التراويـح.

# الجزء الخامس: الدرج والمصاعد

في الدور العلوي ولا يوجد مصعد	في الدور العلوي ويوجد مصعد	في الدور الأرضي	جزء في الدور الأرضي وجزء	1) أين يوجد مصلى النساء؟
			في الدور العلوي	
73	96	403	513	العدد
6.7	8.8	37.1	47.3	النسبة المئوية
لا يكفي	يكفي ولكن بصعوبة	نعمر يكفي	لا يوجد مصعد	2) هل حجم المصعد يتسع للكرسي المتحرك مع امرأة أخرى تدفع الكرسي؟
52	117	293	623	العدد
4.8	10.8	27	57.4	النسبة المئوية
لا	المصلى في الدور الأرضي	إلى حد ما	نعمر	3) هل الدرج مريح للصعود؟
91	243	370	381	العدد
8.4	22.4	34.1	35.1	النسبة المئوية
لا أدري	لا	المصلى في الدور الأرضي	نعمر	4) هل يوجد به مقابض أو درابزين للاستناد عليه أثناء الصعود؟
82	101	240	662	العدد
7.6	9.3	22.1	61	النسبة المئوية

تعد عناصر الحركة الرأسية (الـدرج والمصاعـد) من أهـم الإشـكاليات الـتي توجـه المصليـات في الأدوار فـوق الأرضي، وذلـك لوجـود عـدد مـن الاعتبـارات الإنسـانية الـتي ترتبـط بسـهولة الوصـول إلى الـدور العلـوي. ومـع أن درجـة الموافقـة عـلى توافـر العنـاصر الرئيسـة تعـد أعـلى مـن المتوسـط غالبـا، إلا أن بعـض المصليـات مـا زالـت تعـاني مـن نقـص أو انعـدام الاحتياجـات الرئيسـة للحركـة الرأسـية، أو مـا يسـاندها مثـل توافـر المصاعـد في حـال كـون المصـلى في الـدور العلـوي بأكملـه، وتصميـم الـدرج غـير المريـح، وافتقـاده عنـاص الأمـان.

وفي هـذه النقطـة تـبرز أهميـة العنايـة بتوفـير المصاعـد الكافيـة والمريحـة، وأيضـا الـدرج الـذي يراعـي سـهولة الصعـود (ارتفـاع القائمـة لا يتجـاوز 15 سـم) حـتى تكـون مريحـة لكبـيرات السـن أو النسـاء اللـواتي يعانـين صعوبـة في صعـود الـدرج، مـع توفـير مقابـض للأيـدي تسـاعد في الاسـتناد عليهـا وتقلـل احتمـالات السـقوط.

الجزء السادس: قاعة الصلاة

لا	إلى حد ما	نعم	1) هل المساحة كافية للنساء وقت أداء الصلاة؟
53	202	830	العدد
4.9	18.6	76.5	النسبة المئوية
لا	إلى حد ما	نعم	2) هل تشعرين بالأمان وأنت تصلين هناك؟
42	145	898	العدد
3.9	13.4	82.8	النسبة المئوية
لا	أحيانا	نعم	3) هل الإضاءة مناسبة لاحتياجات غرفة الصلاة؟
38	121	926	العدد
3.5	11.2	85.3	النسبة المئوية
لا	أحيانا	نعم	4) هل التكييف جيد وكافي للحصول على درجة حرارة مناسبة؟

العدد	780	237	68
النسبة المئوية	71.9	21.8	6.3
5) هل التهوية جيدة وكافية للشعور	نعمر	أحيانا	لا
بنقاء الهواء داخل مكان الصلاة؟			
العدد	675	257	153
النسبة المئوية	62.2	23.7	14.1
6) هل فرش الأرضية في مكان الصلاة نظيف؟	نعمر	متوسط	لا
العدد	740	282	63
النسبة المئوية	68.2	26	5.8
7) هل فرش الأرضية في مكان الصلاة	نعمر	متوسط	لا
مريح؟			
العدد	800	238	47
النسبة المئوية	73.7	21.9	4.3
8) هل تتوفر كراسي كافية ومريحة لمن	نعمر	أحيانا	لا
تحتاج الجلوس أثناء الصلاة؟			
العدد	745	272	68
النسبة المئوية	68.7	25.1	6.3
9) هل يوجد مكان مناسب للأمهات	لا	نعمر	مناسب بدرجة متوسطة
اللواتي يحضرن للصلاة مع أطفالهن؟			
العدد	595	290	200
النسبة المئوية	54.8	26.7	18.4
10) هل يشكل وجود الأطفال مصدر إزعاج وتشويش يقلل خشوع المصليات؟	نعمر	إلى حد ما	لا
العدد	653	316	116
النسبة المئوية	60.2	29.1	10.7
11) هل تستطيع النساء رؤية قسم الرجال للمتابعة أثناء الصلاة (عند سجود التلاوة مثلا)؟	لا	إلى حد ما	نعم
العدد	889	103	93
النسبة المئوية	81.9	9.5	8.6
12) هل يمكنكمر سماع صوت الإمامر بوضوح، دون أي مشكلات؟	نعمر	أحيانا توجد بعض المشكلات الصوتية	لا
العدد	891	170	24
النسبة المئوية	82.1	15.7	2.2
		1	

أغلب المصليـات الـتي أجابـت عنهـا المبحوثـات تتمتـع بقاعـة صـلاة بمواصفـات جيـدة، مـن حيـث المسـاحة والنظافـة والتكييف والتهويـة والإضـاءة. لكـن مسـتوى الرضـا في حـال وجـود الأطفـال ينخفـض بشـكل ملحـوظ، ولاسـيما أن نسـبة قليلـة مـن المصليـات توفـر غرفـة مسـتقلة للأمهـات اللـواتي يصطحـبن أطفالهـن. كمـا أن غالبيـة المسـاجد لا تتيـح تواصـلا بصريـا بـين مصـلى النسـاء والمصلـين الرجـال، إلا أن النقـل الصـوتي يعـد في معظـم الأحـوال جيـدا. جـدا.

715

الجزء السابع: موقع المصلى

1) بشکل عامر ، لو لمر یوجد مکان	في الجزء الخلفي	في الدور العلوي	في الساحة	مکان آخر
للمصلى في الدور الأرضي، فهل	من مصلى الرجال،		الخارجية، مع حواجز	
من الأفضل برأيك أن يكون موقع	مع حاجز عازل		ساترة	
المصلى:؟				
العدد	511	378	124	72
النسبة المئوية	47.1	34.8	11.4	6.6

كان المكان الأفضل لموقع المصلى بـرأي المبحوثـات، لـو لـم يكـن فراغـا منفصـلا في الـدور الأرضي، هـو مـكان خـاص بالنسـاء خلـف الرجـال، مـع حاجـز عـازل، يليـه وضـع المصـلى في الـدور العلـوي، وبعـد ذلـك وضعـه في السـاحة مـع حواجـز سـاترة. وهـذا مـؤشر عـلى أن الـدور العلـوي ليـس المـكان المفضـل لجميـع النسـاء، وبالتـالي قـد يكـون مـن المناسـب تفكـير المصمـم في حلـول مبتكـرة لراحـة المصليـات وتسـهيل وصولهـن إلى المصـلى، دون الحاجـة إلى صعـود الـدرج او اسـتخدام المصاعـد.

# التحليل والمناقشة

بعد تحديد العناصر الرئيسة، ذات التأثير الجوهـري عـلى اسـتخدام المصليـات، مـن مراجعـة الأدبيـات ومناقشـة الموضـوع مـع ذوات الاهتمـام ومتابعـة الإعـلام بشـقيه الصحفي والاجتماعـي، جـرى اسـتعراض رأي المشـاركات مـن النسـاء اللـواتي يسـتخدمن المصليـات النسـائية. بعـد ذلـك، أمكـن تقييـم العنـاصر الـواردة في الاسـتبانة، ثـم تبويـب المقترحـات والتطلعـات اللـواتي تأمـل النسـاء توافرهـا في المصليـات، يسـتعرض هـذا الجـزء الجوانـب الـتي يـرى الباحـث ضرورة الاهتمـام بهـا. كانـت مسـتويات الرضـا في الغالـب أعـلى مـن المتوسط كمـا أوضحـت الاسـتبانة، عـن المصليـات الـتي ترتادهـا النسـاء لصـلاة التراويح في شـهر رمضـان المـاضي،<sup>2</sup> سـواء كانـت قريبـة مـن المـزل أو مـن المصليـات في المسـاجد الكـبرى الـتي تمـيزت بحسـن تـلاوة الإمـام وجـودة تجهـيزات المكان مما يزيـد الراحـة أو الخشـوع. لكـن في المقابـل، كانـت التوصيـات والمقترحـات كثـبرة جـدا، وفي الغالـب نتجـت مـن معايشـة مصليـات نسـاء متعـددة في أماكـن مختلفة.

والمناقشة التالية سـتكون لعديـد مـن المحـاور، أولهـا توصيـات عامـة تتعلـق بالمصليـات عمومـا. ثـم نتلـو ذلـك التوصيـات المتعلقـة بالمحـاور التاليـة، للارتقـاء بوضـع المصليـات النسـائية، انطلاقـا مـن المعلومـات الـتي وردت في الاسـتبانة، وفقـا للتسلسـل الوظيفـي لاسـتخدام المصليـات، سـواء في صـلاة التراويـح أو في غيرهـا.

### توصيات عامة

- اللاهتمام بالنظافة بشكل عام، وخاصة في دورات المياه، وقاعة الصلاة، والمدخل، وممرات الحركة الخارجية والداخلية، وفق جدول يراعي المحافظة على النظافة، وعدم تراكم الأوساخ أو الأتربة، والعناية بالأثاث والمفروشات (كان هذا المتطلب من أعلى المقترحات تكرارا)، 2. توفير إضاءة كافية، قبل المدخل، وفي بهو المدخل وقاعة الصلاة ودورات المياه وأماكن
- للوضـوء ومتابعـة صيانتهـا بشـكل دوري، تكـون متوسـطة الشـدة وغـير مجهـرة للعـين، 3.توفـير مسـتودع يكفـي لتخزيـن المسـتلزمات والأثـاث الزائـد والأغـراض الـتي يسـتغنى عنهـا مؤقتـا وكراتـين ميـاه الـشرب، ممـا يسـهل إزالـة الأغـراض الـتي لا علاقـة لهـا بالمصـلى مـن المدخـل أو قاعـة الصـلاة،

4. إعـادة تقييـم تأهيـل المسـاجد، بمـا فيهـا مصليـات النسـاء لتحقـق متطلبـات الوصـول

<sup>2</sup> من المحتمل أن تكون الاستعدادات لشهر رمضان قد أسهمت في عناية معظم المساجد بصيانة شاملة للمصليات، كما يحدث عادة فى الإضاءة ونظافة الأرضيات وربما السجاد فى قسم النساء.

الشـامل، ولاسـيما في المسـاجد الـتي تـؤدى فيهـا صـلاة التراويـح، حيـث يـزداد حضـور النسـاء كبـيرات السـن أو ذوات الإعاقـة،

5. الاهتمام بالصيانة وجدولتها بشكل دوري، للإضاءة والتكييف وتمديـدات الميـاه والـمرف الصحـي، حيـث إن ارتبـاط أعمـال الصيانـة بالرجـال (سـواء الإمـام والمـؤذن أو مـشرفي الصيانـة مـن الـوزارة) ربمـا يجعلهـم لا يتنبهـون لاحتياجـات النسـاء، خاصـة في المصليـات الـتي تسـتخدم بشـكل عابـر أو متقطـع. إضافـة إلى أن معظـم أعمـال الصيانـة تتـم في النهـار، ممـا لا يجعـل الحكـم عـلى مسـتوى الإضـاءة، عـلى سـبيل المثـال، دقيقـا.

# المدخل:

- 1. توضيح المدخل، وتمييزه وإبعاده عن مدخل الرجال
- 2. وضـع المدخـل في منطقـة متوسـطة ليناسـب حركـة النسـاء القادمـات مـن جهـات مختلفـة، وخاصـة مـن جهـة مواقـف السـيارات، حيـث إنهـن الفئـة الأقـل معرفـة بالمصـلى وموقـع مد خلـه
  - .3 وضع اللوحات الإرشادية الدالة على وجود مصلى للنساء (الشكل 4)
- 4. خلـو الطريـق إلى مدخـل مصـلى النسـاء مـن أيـه عوائـق بصريـة تشـعر المصليـات بقلـة الأمـان أثنـاء توجههـن لدخـول المصـلى، مثـل الأشـجار الكثيفـة
  - 5. استخدام درج مريح يؤدي إلى مدخل المصلى
  - 6. توافر منحدر مريح وواسع للكراسي المتحركة بميول مريح (الشكل 5)



# الشكل (4)

صورة توضح وجود لوحة إرشادية لمدخل النساء فوق المدخل، لكنها بلون مقارب للخلفية فليست واضحة عن بعد، إضافة إلى كونها اللوحة الوحيدة لإرشاد المصليات للمدخل.



الشكل (5) درج أمام مدخل النساء ومنحدر للكراسي المتحركة بجانب المدخل

# بهو المدخل

- 1. تجنـب الأبــواب الكبــيرة الضخمــة، والحـرص عـلى اســتخدام الأبــواب خفيفــة الــوزن، صغــيرة
  - الحجــم، ســهلة الفتــح (الشــكل 6)
    - 2. توفير بهو واسع للمدخل مع ممر عريض
  - توفير أرفف مناسبة وكافية لحفظ الأحذية، تجنبا لوضعها على الأرض
  - 4. توفير كراسي مريحة لكبيرات السن لارتداء وخلع الأحذية، قريبة من أرفف حفظ الأحذية



الشكل (6) يوضح ضخامة بعض الأبواب، وثقل وزنها، بما يتطلب قوة جسدية لدفعها حتى يمكن فتحها

# أماكن الوضوء

- 1. أماكن خاصة بالوضوء خارج دورات المياه
- استخدام أرضيات متوسطة الخشونة حتى تقلل الانزلاق
- توفير مغاسل أقدام أرضية تقلل الحاجة لرفعها بشكل قد يؤدي إلى السقوط (الشكل 7).
- 4. الحـرص عـلى توفـير مـكان وضـوء آمـن للنسـاء الكبـيرات عمومـا، وللمعاقـات بشـكل خـاص (الشـكل 8)
  - توفير العناصر الضرورية، مثل مناديل، صابون، شباشب، مرايا
    - 6. توفير معلاق للعباءات قريبا من أماكن الوضوء
      - 7. تهوية وتعطير منطقة الوضوء





الشكل (7) أماكن الوضوء المعتادة في المساجد والمصليات

الشكل (8) ر

كرسي وضوء، يمكن استخدامه والشخص جالس، يمكنه من غسل أعضاء الوضوء بما فيها القدمين دون الحاجة للوقوف، مع مقابض تساعد على الوضوء والجلوس والقيام بسهولة وأمان<sup>1</sup>

1 https://www.architonic.com/en/product/ wudumate-wudumate-commercial/1084175

# دورات المياه

- 1. وضع دورات المياه قريبة من قاعة الصلاة في كل دور وسهل الوصول إليها
- 2. توفير عـدد كاف مـن دورات الميـاه كافيـة متناسـب مـع عـدد المسـتخدمات وحجـم المصـلى
  - ومناسبة لكبيرات السن والمعاقات
  - استخدام أرضيات مقاومة للانزلاق والسقوط على الأرض أثناء المشي
  - مكان لتغيير للأطفال ونظافتهم حتى لا تستخدم قاعة الصلاة لذلك
  - 5. توفير مغاسل أيدي خاصة بمنطقة دورات المياه، غير أماكن الوضوء
    - 6. استخدام نظام تفريغ مياه المراحيض (السيفون) آليا
    - 7. توفير العناصر الضرورية، مثل مناديل، صابون، شباشب، مرايا
      - 8. توفير معلاق للعباءات قريبا من دورات المياه
        - 9. تهوية منطقة دورات المياه

# THE MOSQUE: A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING | 3<sup>III</sup> INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE I KUWAIT, 2022

# الدرج والمصاعد

- 1. وضع المصلى في الدور الأرضي قدر الإمكان، وعدم اللجوء للدور العلوي إلا للضرورة
  - 2. توفير مصعد في المساجد التي يوجد مصلى النساء في الدور العلوي
  - يكون حجم المصعد واسعة كافيا لاستيعاب الكرسي المتحرك مع مرافقة
- 4. توفـير مقابـض أيـدي للـدرج (درابزيـن) لمسـاعدة النسـاء عـلى صعـود الـدرج والمحافظـة عـلى الاتـزان

# قاعة الصلاة

1. تقسيم قاعـة الصـلاة إلى جـزء خـاص بالنسـاء بـدون أطفـال، لتحقيـق الخشـوع والطمأنينـة وقلـة التشـتت، ومـكان آخـر للأمهـات مـع أطفالهـن مـع العـزل الصـوق الجيـد بينهمـا

- 2. مـكان خـاص ومنعـزل للأطفـال، يتـولى رعايتهـم ومتابعتهـم مـع مشرفـة/ مشرفـات ويفضـل تقديـم ألعـاب وتلويـن وقصـص لشـغل الأطفـال أثنـاء صـلاة الأمهـات
  - 3. حضانة للأطفال الصغار تشرف عليها مربيات مؤهلات خاصة في المساجد الكبيرة
- 4. زيـادة مسـاحة مصـلى النسـاء ليسـتوعب عــدد المصليـات المتوقــع حضورهــن لأداء الصـلاة أو النشـاطات الأخــرى
  - 5. زيادة المسافة بين الصفوف بما يتيح الصلاة دون سجود امرأة على عباءة الأخرى
    - 6. حواجز لمنع قطع الصلاة وللعربات مسار خاص
- 7. إزالــة الحواجــز غـير الضروريــة، والاقتصـار عـلى وضعهـا في مـكان مناسـب يحقــق الهــدف منهــا دون إعاقـة للحركــة، خاصـة بالنسـبة لكبــيرات الســن أو مســتخدمات الكــراسى المتحركــة
- 8. الاهتمـام برفـع الشـبابيك عـن مسـتوى النظـر مـن الخـارج، حفظـا للخصوصيـة البصريـة للنسـاء داخـل المصـلى
- 9. توفـير سـجاد مريـح، وتنظيفـه دوريـا بالبخـار لإزالـة الروائـح العالقـة، وإبعـاد الغبـار، وتغيـيره عنـد الحاجـة إذا صـار قديمـا ربمـا يفكـر في اسـتخدام سـجادات قابلـة للطـي تسـتأجر فـترة صـلاة التراويـح لضمـان نظافتهـا وجودتهـا (تجزئـة الفـرش، سـجادات توضـع واحـدة إلى جانـب أخـرى، اسـتئجارها قبـل رمضـان مثـلا)
- 10.وضـع بابـين أو أكـثر للمصليـات الـتي تزدحـم فيهـا النسـاء، لاسـيما المصليـات الكبـيرة، مـع توفـير مخـارج للطـوارئ، ومسـاحة كافيـة للتحـرك خاصـة عنـد الحاجـة للإخـلاء دون تزاحـم أو تدافع

# الترتيب الداخلي لقاعة الصلاة

- 1. كراسي مناسبة لمن يحتجنها من المصليات، وتكون بعدد كاف بحسب المتوقع حضورهن
- مساند للظهر للمصليات، خاصة للراحة أثناء قراءة القرآن الكريم، وأثناء انتظار الصلاة
  - 3. تحديد مكان الكراسي في الصفوف (الشكل 9)
    - 4. علامات توضح أماكن الصفوف
    - 5. ساعة حائط، توضح أوقات الصلوات
- 6. أرفـف للمصاحـف تكـون بارتفـاع مناسـب قريبـا مـن المصليـات وبعيـدا عـن عبـث الأطفـال مـع مصاحـف كبـيرة الحـروف وحوامـل مرنـة


#### الشكل (9)

جلسة كرسي بمسند ظهر لكبيرات السن أو ذوات الإعاقة دون الحاجة للكراسي المتحركة، ملاصقة لمساند ظهر أرضية، يمكن استخدامها لجلوس بعض المصليات وقت الحاجة لكنها بدون مسند للظهر.

#### موقع المصلى

- 1. ابعـاد مـكان الرجـال عـن مصـلى النسـاء لتحقيـق الخصوصيـة، خاصـة السـمعية، في المسـاجد الكبـيرة ذات الحضـور النسـائي الكثيـف بحيـث تشـعر النسـاء بالأمـان، وممكـن تخصيـص دور خـاص للنسـاء بأكملـه
- 2. جعـل مصـلى النسـاء خلـف مصـلى الرجـال، مفصـول بحواجـز زجاجيـة أو مشربيـات خاصـة في المسـاجد الصغـيرة أو الـتي يكـون حضـور النسـاء فيهـا قليـل

#### معالجات وتجهيزات

- 1. توفير المستلزمات الصحية، مثل المناديل في دروات المياه وأماكن الوضوء والمغاسل، والصابون عنـد المغاسل، وتوزيـع حاويـات النفايـات بالقـرب مـن الأماكـن المذكـورة، إضافـة إلى بهـو المدخـل وقاعـة الصـلاة
- 2.مـاء للـشرب يكـون في مـكان غـير معيـق للحركـة، ولا يسـبب ازدحامـات تعيـق الصـلاة، خاصـة الـبرادات أو الثلاجــات، وتتوفــر مـبردة وعاديـة
  - مكبرات صوت واضحة لنقل صوت الإمام دون ارتفاع أو انخفاض
- 4. تكييـف مناسـب يكــون بدرجــة حــرارة مناسـبة ومتوسـطة بــين رغبــات الجميـع، والتحكــم فيهــا لــدى المســؤول. وريمـا التفكـير في تخصيـص منطقـة بــاردة وأخــرى أقــل بــرودة لمراعــاة اختــلاف الرغبــات وتوفــير الراحـة لأغلـب المصليــات
- 5. تبخير وتعطير المصلى والمنطقة المحيطة به، مثل أماكن الوضوء ودورات المياه، بروائح هادئة غير قوية ولا مزعجة، ولا تلتصق بالعباءات أو الملابس (نظرا لخروج بعض المصليات مع السائقين)
- 6.توفـير قـدر كاف مـن التهويـة، سـواء الطبيعيـة عـبر النوافـذ أو عـبر أجهـزة التهويـة، مـع مراعـاة إمكانيـة الاختيـار بحسـب الجـو الخارجـي (معتـدل، غبـار، حـار)
  - 7. شاشة لمتابعة الإمام ، تتيح للمصليات معرفة الفرق بين الركوع وسجود التلاوة
    - 8. كاميرات مراقبة
    - 9. ركن طوارئ واسعافات أولية
- 10. جـرس طـوارئ، يمكـن اسـتخدامه لتنبيـه الرجـال إلى وقـوع مـا يسـتدعي النجـدة والتدخـل للمسـا عد ة
  - 11. شراشف وسجادات معقمة ومغلفة

12. تشجيع النشاطات الأخرى للاستفادة من المصلى 13. إقامة محاضرات ودروس علمية 14. وضع لوحات إرشادية وتعليمية 15. حلقات قرآنية وتحفيظ

#### جوانب إدارية وبشرية

1. مشرفــات تنظيـم الصفــوف ومتابعــة النظـام ومنـع العبـث بمحتويــات المصـلى مـع الإشراف والمتابعــة

عاملات نظافة للعناية المستمرة بالمصلى وخاصة دورات المياه، مع الإشراف والمتابعة

3. حارس أو حارسة أمـن، يكـون الحـارس عنـد البـاب ويضبـط حركـة الدخـول والخـروج لاسـيما وقـت الطـوارئ (اشـتباه في سرقـة أو دخـول رجـل) ووجـود حارسـة أمـن تراقـب المصـلى (خاصـة المصليـات الكبـيرة) لمنـع السرقـات خاصـة والمشـكلات الأخـرى

4. متطوعات للتنظيمر وخاصة لمساعدة كبيرات السن

عدم اصطحاب الأطفال، تجنبا لإزعاج المصليات والتأثير على مستوى الخشوع

- 6.عـدم اسـتخدام مصـلى النسـاء لتنـاول الإفطـار والسـحور للمعتكفـين، ولا يكـون إفطـار الصائمـين في جـزء النسـاء، حفظـا للمصـلى مـن بقايـا الطعـام وإبقائـه برائحـة جيـدة (الشـكل 10)
- 7. الاهتمـام بتوفـير الطاقـة، فـلا حاجـة لتشـغيل الإضـاءة والتكييـف إذا لـم يكـن هنـاك نسـاء في المصـلى أو عددهـن قليـل لا يسـتلزم تشـغيل الأجهـزة كلهـا
- 8. غـرف للمعتكفـات وأثـاث مناسـب لهـن: طـاولات ودواليـب وجلسـات أرضيـة، مـع مـكان لتنـاول السـحور والإفطـار، وشرب الشـاي أو القهـوة



الشكل (10) موائد تفطير الصائمين في المساجد، أحيانا تكون في مصلى النساء، نظرا لانشغال مسجد الرجال بصلاة المغرب<sup>3</sup>

### استخلاص المعايير التصميمية لمصليات النساء

بعـد مراجعـة التوصيـات الـتي تـم التوصـل إليهـا عـبر الاسـتبانة، نقــدم في الجـدول التـالي قائمـة أوليـة بمعايـير التصميـم لمصليـات النسـاء، بحيـث يمكـن العمـل عـلى مراجعتهـا مـن قبـل فريـق متخصـص في تصميـم وإنشـاء وتشـغيل وصيانـة المسـاجد مـن وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية ومـن غيرهـا مـن المهتمـين.

<sup>3</sup> https://www.alyaum.com/

الهدف من المعيار	المعيار	رقم			
يات عامة للمصلى					
تجنبـا للسـقوط أو الانـزلاق، خاصـة في المناطـق الـتي تتعـرض للميـاه، مثـل المدخـل عنــد نـزول الأمطـار، وأماكــن الوضـوء، وفـراغ دورات الميـاه	استخدام أرضيات خشنة أو متوسطة الخشونة	1			
حمايـة النسـاء أثنـاء التنقـل مـن السـقوط في الأماكـن الـتي قـد يتـسرب إليهـا البلـل في الأرضيـات، فتمنـع الأرضيـة المطاطيـة المرتفعـة الانـزلاق بينمـا تتيـح حركـة المـاء نحـو فتحـات التصريـف	وضـع تغطيـات أرضيـة مطاطيـة للأماكـن المبتلـة للوقايـة مـن السـقوط عـلى الأرض أثنـاء الوضـوء أو المـشي	2			
لســهولة وصــول مســتخدمات الكــراسي المتحركــة، وتجنـب تعــثر كبــيرات الســن	تكــون قاعــة الصـلاة وأماكــن الوضــوء ودورات الميــاه بنفـس المسـتوى مــع الفراغـات المحيطــة بهـا				
جعـل المـكان مرئيـا بوضـوح قبـل الدخـول، وأيضـا أثنـاء الدخـول، وفي الفراغـات الداخليـة	توفير إضاءة كافية خارجية وداخلية	3			
	,	المداخر			
تسهيل التعرف على المدخل من جميع الجهات	وضع لوحـات واضحـة وبحجـم مناسـب تشـير إلى مدخـل مصـلى النسـاء مرئيـة مـن جميـع جهـات المسـجد الخارجيـة، وجهـة مواقـف السـيارات	4			
لتميـيزه عــن بقيـة التشـكيلات المعماريـة في المسـجد، خاصـة مدخــل الرجــال	إبـراز المدخـل بتكويـن معمـاري ممــيز بصريـا وواضـح، لونيـا و تكوينيـا	5			
تفاديـا لوجــود أماكــن يمكــن أن يختــبئ خلفهـا أشــخاص ذوي أهــداف مشــبوهة، كالاعتــداء أو السرقــة	إزالـة أي عوائـق بصريـة أمـام المدخـل، وتجنـب مـا قـد يتحـول مسـتقبلا لعوائـق بصريـة مثـل مواقـع أحـواض التشجير قريبـا مـن المدخـل أو عـلى الطريـق المؤديـة إليـه	6			
سهولة صعود المصليات للدرج عند دخول المصلى	اسـتخدام درج مريـح يــؤدي إلى مدخــل المصـلى، يراعــي الأبعــاد المناسـبة لكبـار السـن (15 سـم قائمـة و30 سـمر للأ فقيـة )	7			
الاستناد على المقبض، والحماية من السقوط	تزويد درج المدخل بمقبض للأيدي (درابزين)	8			
سهولة استخدام الكراسي المتحركة عند دخول المصلى	توافـر منحـدر مريـح وواسـع للكـراسي المتحركـة بميـول مريـح (1:12) عـلى الأقــل	9			
منع السقوط أو انزلاق الكراسي مع جهة الجوانب	تزويد منحدر الكراسي المتحركة بحاجز (درابزين)	10			
لتستطيع المصليــات فتــح البــاب بســهولة، دون إضرار بهــن أو عجزهــن عــن فتــح البــاب كمـا في بعــض الأبــواب الحديديــة الثقيلــة	اســتخدام أبــواب ذات وزن يناسـب القــدرة البدنيــة لمتوسـط المســتخدمات	11			
لتسـهيل الدخـول، دون الحاجـة لفتـح البــاب الثقيـل كل مـرة تريــد إحــدى النسـاء الدخــول	في حــال اســتخدام أبــواب خارجيـة ثقيلـة الــوزن، يجــب اســتخدام أبــواب بحساســات كهربائيـة ذاتيــة الفتـح، مــع فتـح الأبــواب الثقيلـة طــوال ســاعات اســتخدام المصـلى	12			
يكـون فراغـا انتقاليـا بـين الخـارج وقاعـة الصـلاة، كافيـا لحركـة المصليـات والكـراسي المتحركـة، وتفتـح عليـه الخدمـات الأخـرى، مثـل دورات الميـاه وأماكـن الوضـوء	توفير بهـو مدخـل لا يقـل عـرض ممراتـه عـن متريـن، ولا تقـل مسـاحته عـن (10 مـتر مريـع) للمصليـات الصغـيرة، و(20 مـتر مربـع) للمصليـات المتوسـطة، و(30 مـتر مربـع) للمصليـات الكبـيرة	13			
تجنبـا لخلـع الأحذيـة بشـكل عشـوائي ممـا يعيـق حركـة الكـراسي المتحركـة، وقــد يسـبب تعــثر بعـض المصليـات خاصـة كبـيرات السـن أو مـن يسـتخدمن العــكازات فيهـا	توفـير مـكان لحفـظ الأحذيـة، عـلى شـكل أرفـف بارتفـاع لا يزيـد عـن (1.80 مـتر) تكفـي لعــدد يسـاوي عــدد النسـاء ا لمصليـا ت	14			
۔ لاستخدام كبيرات السن أثناء خلع وارتداء الأحذية	توفير كراسي جلوس بالقرب من رفوف الأحذية	15			

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

	لوضوء	أماكن ا
فصـلا للوظائـف ذات الطبيعـة المختلفـة، وتجنبـا لأي رطوبـة محتملـة قـد تكـون نجسـة	تكـون أماكـن الوضـوء في فـراغ خـاص ومنعـزل عـن فـراغ دورات المبـاه، ولكـن قريبـة منهـا	16
تجنبا للسقوط نتيجة لرفع الأرجل بشكل يخل بالتوازن	توفـير مغاسـل أقـدام أرضيـة لا تتطلـب رفـع الأرجـل للوضـوء أكـثر مـن (40 سـم) عـن الأرضيـة	17
حـتى تكـون كافيـة لاحتيـاج المسـتخدمات، وتحسـبا لاحتمـال تعطـل أحدهـا فتكـون الأخـرى تعمـل بشـكل مقبـو ل	عـدد أماكـن الوضـوء لا يقـل عـن اثنـين، إذا كان العـدد المتوقـع في حـدود 25 مصليـة، يضـاف بعدهـا مـكان وضـوء لـكل 20 مصليـة إضافيـة	18
لتحقيـق السـلامة الجسـدية بتجنـب السـقوط، خاصـة بالنسـبة للمعاقـات أو كبـيرات السـن أو الحوامـل	توفـير مـكان وضـوء واحـد عـلى الأقـل بقياسـات مناسـبة يشـتمل عـلى مقابـض أيـدي وجلسـة مريحـة للمعاقـات أو كبـيرات السـن	19
حماية لها من البلل أو النجاسة أو الأوساخ	توفير معاليق للعباءات قريبا من مكان الوضوء	20
	المياه	دورات
لضمـان النظافـة قبـل دخــول قاعــة الصـلاة، وعــدم اسـتخدامها للوضــوء	توفـير أحــواض مغاسـل خاصـة لتنظيـف اليديــن في نفـس فـراغ دورات المبــاه وقريبـا منهـا	21
مراعــاة لمتطلبــات النظافـة والتعقيـم، إضافـة إلى تجنــب خطـر السـقوط عنـد اســتخدامها لغســل الأقــدام	تكــون المغاســل في فــراغ دورات الميــاه مســتقلة عــن مـكان الوضــوء	22
حمايـة لقاعـة الصـلاة مـن الروائـح وأصـوات الميـاه وأصـوات المسـتخدمات لهـا	وضـع دورات الميـاه قريبـا مـن قاعـة الصـلاة، ولكنهـا منعزلـة عنهـا	23
حــتى تكــون كافيـة لاحتيـاج المســتخدمات، وتحســبا لاحتمـال تعطـل أحدهـا فتكـون الأخـرى تعمـل بشـكل مقبـو ل	عــدد دورات الميـاه لا تقــل عــن اثنتــين، إذا كان العــدد المتوقــع في حــدود 25 مصليـة، يضــاف بعدهـا دورة ميـاه لـكل 20 مصليـة إضافيـة	24
تجنبـا للسـقوط، خاصـة بالنسـبة للمعاقـات أو كبـيرات الســن أو الحوامــل	تجهـيز دورة ميـاه واحــدة عـلى الأقــل مجهــزة بشـكل كامــل للمعاقــات أو كبــيرات الســن، تســتوعب الكــرسي المتحــرك مـع مرافقـة للمسـاعدة	25
تفاديـا لقيـام الأمهـات بالتغيــير لأطفالهــن في أماكــن غـير مهيـأة لذلــك، تفاديـا للروائـح أو النجاســة	توفـير مـكان خـاص، مـزود بتأمـين للطفـل مـن السـقوط، لتغيـير الأطفـال في المصليـات الـتي تسـمح باصطحـاب الأطفـال	26
حماية لها من البلل أو النجاسة أو الأوساخ	توفير معاليق للعباءات قريبا من دورات المياه	27
	المصاعد	الدرج و
تقليـلا للجهـد أثـاء الصعـود والــزول، وتسـهيل الأمـر عـلى المعاقـات وكبــيرات السـن والحوامـل	وضـع المصـلى في الـدور الأرضي إلا عنـد وجـود حاجــة لوضعـه في الـدور العلـوي	28
ليكون الانتقال الى الدور العلوي سهلا ودون مشقة	عنـد وضـع المصـلى في الـدور العلـوي يجـب توفـير مصعـد	29
لتتمكـن المرافقـة مـن الدخــول إلى المصعــد والخــروج منــه بسـهولة أثنـاء دفعهـا صاحبـة الكـرسى المتحــرك	لا يقــل حجــم المصعــد عــن مسـاحة كافيـة لكـرسي متحــرك مـع امـرأة أخـرى مرافقـة	30
- لمساعدة المصليات في المحافظة على الاتزان	۔ وضع مقابض أيدي على جانبي الدرج	31
تفاديا للانزلاق أو السقوط	تخشين حواف الدرج منعا للانزلاق والسقوط	32
للتنبيـه البـصري للمصليـات بوجــود تغــير في المســتوى، خاصـة كبـيرات السـن أو ضعيفـات البــصر	تميـيز بـلاط الـدرج بألـوان متباينـة مـع بـلاط الأرضيـة عنـد بدايـة ونهايـة الـدرج	33
	صلاة	قاعة ال
للاستناد إليهـا لمـن تريـد الجلـوس عـلى الأرض قبـل أو بعـد الصـلاة، كمـا يمكـن اسـتخدامها للجلـوس عليهـا لمـن يمكنهـا الوقــوف ولكـن لا تسـتطيع السـجود	توفـير مسـاند ظهـر ثابتـة (إمـا مبنيـة أو مركبـة مغطـاة بقمـاش ومبطنـة بالإسـفنج) في الصـف الأول، بارتفـاع (40 سـمر)	34

لجلـوس كبـيرات السـن أو المعاقـات ممـن لا يسـتطعن الوقـوف	توفير كراسي ثابتة ضمن المساند في الصف الأول	35
لتقليـل الإزعـاج في صـلاة التراويـح وزيـادة خشـوع النسـاء اللــواتي يأتــين للصـلاة بــدون أطفـال	تقسـيم قاعـة الصـلاة في المصليـات الكبـيرة إلى جزئـين: للنسـاء بـدون أطفـال، وللنسـاء مـع أطفـال	36
لاسـتيعاب الملابـس الفضفاضـة الـتي ترتديهـا النسـاء أثـاء الصـلاة، فـلا تسـجد امـرأة عـلى عبـاءة الأخـرى، وتبتعـد عـن مـكان أقـدام النسـاء في الصفـوف المجـاورة	لا تقـل المسـاحة المخصصـة للمـرأة المصليـة عـن 1,20 مـتر مريـع	37
سهولة الانـصراف بعــد انتهـاء الصـلاة دون تزاحـم، والخـروج السريــع عنــد وقــوع أي طــارئ يســتدعي إخــلاء ا لمبـنى	وضـع بابــين عـلى الأقــل في المصليــات متوسـطة الحجــم، وثلاثـة إلى أربعــة أبــواب في المصليــات الكبــيرة	38
لمسـاعدة النسـاء في التعـرف عـلى تكبـيرات سـجود التـلاوة وتمييزهـا عـن تكبـيرات الركــوع	شاشة لمتابعة الإمامر	39
في المسـاجد المتوسـطة والكبـيرة، تحسـبا لأي ظـرف يطـرأ لإحـدى النسـاء ريثمـا يتـم التعامـل معـه بشـكل منا سـب	ركن طوارئ واسعافات أولية	40

### الخاتمة والتوصيات

قدمـت الدراسـة اسـتعراضا لأهـم العنـاص المعماريـة والوظيفيـة اسـتنادا إلى مراجعـة الأدبيـات وإلى المقابـلات الاستكشـافية ومراجعـة الصحافـة ووسـائل التواصـل الاجتماعـي. بعـد ذلـك جمعـت آراء المشـاركات حـول الوضـع الراهـن للمصليـات النسـائية، ومـا احتياجاتهـن ورغباتهـن في تلـك المصليـات.

رأت الدراسة أن هناك عديـد مـن التوصيـات الـتي مـن الـضروري الاهتمـام بهـا لجعـل مصليـات النسـاء مناسـبة لاحتياجـات المسـتخدمات، وهـذه التوصيـات تـتراوح في أهميتهـا وإمكانيـة تطبيقهـا بحسـب حجـم المصـلى، وموقعـه، وطبيعـة اسـتخدامه، والنشـاطات المصاحبـة الـتي تمـارس فيـه. كمـا اقترحـت الدراسـة عـددا مـن المعايـير التصميميـة الأوليـة لمصليـات النسـاء، بنـاء عـلى إفـادة المسـتفيدات مـن النسـاء اللـواتي يرتـدن مصليـات النسـاء، ومراجعـة الطـرات، ومتابعـة التقاريـر واسـتطلاعات الـرأي حـول مشـكلات مصليـات النسـاء ومعاناتهـن عنـد الصـلاة فيهـا.

ولذلك فإن من التوصيات المهمة في هذه المقام أن يكون هناك تمييز وتصنيف للمصليات، بحيث يكون التعامل مع كل فئة منها بحسب وظيفتها وطبيعة استخدامها، ومن التقسيمات المقترحة، على سبيل المثال: مصليات رمضانية، مصليات تنقلية (تستخدمها النساء أوقات التنقلات، مثل المغرب والعشاء في الغالب)، مصليات مستمرة (الموجودة في المساجد الكبرى، وتقام فيها نشاطات أخرى غير الصلاة، مثل المحاضرات والدروس)، وهناك مصليات الجنائز الكبرى (وهي التي تشمل المصليات المستمرة ويضاف إليها مكان للنساء لصلاة الجنازة، مما يتطلب استعدادات خاصة، من حيث الحجم والمساحة وطبيعة الاستخدام للتعزية مثلا، وإضافة مكان لذوات الأعذار لحضور العزاء).

كما تـرى الدراسة إمكانية التفكـير في وضع مصلى رمضاني مؤقـت في المسـاجد الـتي لا تحتـاج مصليـات النسـاء إلا في رمضـان، ويمكـن أن يكـون في خلـف قاعـة الصـلاة نفسـها، مـع وضـع حواجـز بصريـة وصوتيـة بدرجـة كافيـة ومناسـبة بحسـب المـكان وطبيعـة المسـتخدمين. أمـا في المصليـات الصغـيرة فيمكـن ربطهـا ولـو بشـكل جـزئي بمصـلى الرجـال، بحيـث يمكـن سماع صـوت الإمـام بوضـوح أثـاء الصـلاة، وأيضـا قـدرة النسـاء عـلى التواصـل صوتيـا مـع قسـم الرجـال عنـد الحاجـة.

كمـا أن طبيعـة اسـتخدام مصليـات النسـاء، الـتي تتركـز خاصـة في مسـاجد الأحيـاء، تسـتدعي أهميـة جدولـة الصيانـة بشـكل متزامـن مـع صيانـة مصـلى الرجـال، بحيـث لا تـترك مصليـات النساء لفترة طويلة دون صيانة (قبيل رمضان فقط)، لاسيما أن قلة الصيانة قد تسبب تراكما للمشكلات، مثلما يحدث لدورات المياه، شبكات تغذية المياه والصرف الصحي، سجاد الأرضيات، وغيرها. وقد يكون من الجدير بالتأمل استخدام سجاد غير ثابت، يمكن طيه وتنظيفه وتعقيمه قبل رمضان تجنبا لتراكم الغبار والروائح الأخرى بسبب طول فترة عدم الاستخدام، أو بسبب قلة العناية بها مقارنة بأقسام الرجال. ومن الممكن وضع دورات المياه النسائية منعزلة عن مبنى المسجد، ولكن قريبة منه وسهلة الوصول، للاستخدام خارج أوقات استخدام المصلى نفسه، كما هو الحال في المساجد التي تكون قريبة أو ملاصقة للحدائق العامة في الأحياء أو بالقرب من ملاعب الأطفال.

ومن الأمور التي ترى الدراسة ضرورة الاهتمام بها ووضع حلول شاملة لها الجانب الأمني في مصليات النساء، حيث يكثر قلـق وتخـوف النسـاء مـن اسـتخدام بعـض المصليـات، وتـرد مـن وقـت لآخـر شكاوى مـن مخـاوف أمنيـة، ولاسـيما في المصليـات الـتي تقـل فيهـا أعـداد النسـاء اللـواتي يرتدنهـا، مما يجعـل صـلاة المـرأة بمفردهـا أو مـع عـدد قليـل مخيفا. ولاسـيما أن بعضهـا يوفـر مكانـا منعـزلا بعيـدا عـن أعـين ومسـمع الآخريـن، سـواء بسـبب اختيـار الموقـع أو لوجـود عوائـق بصريـة كالأشـجار، بمـا يسـهل الطريـق أمـام المجرمـين لـو أرادوا التسـل إلى مصـلى النساء وقـت الصـلاة أو قبلهـا؛ مما يصعب الاسـتنجاد وقـت الـضرورة.

ونظـرا لطبيعـة اسـتخدام المصليـات، وأحـوال النسـاء اللـواتي يسـتخدمنها، فإنـه يصبـح مـن الـضروري الاهتمـام بتطبيـق متطلبـات الوصـول الشـامل، بحيـث تسـتطيع جميـع المسـتخدمات الوصـول إلى جميـع أجـزاء المصـلى بسـهولة وأمـان، ابتـداء مـن المدخـل ومـا يتطلبـه مـن تهيئـة كالمنحـدر ذي الميـول سـهل الاسـتخدام والـدرج المريـح المحـاط بمقابـض، مـرورا بالأبـواب سـهلة الفتـح، وانتهـاء بـدورات الميـاه وأماكـن الوضـوء.

أما عـلى المسـتوى البحـثي، فمـن التوصيـات المهمـة الـتي تراهـا الدراسـة تشـجيع الباحثـات مـن النسـاء عـلى القيـام بدراسـات أعمـق وأدق حـول مصليـات النسـاء، باسـتخدام وسـائل أكـثر ملاءمـة لهـن مثـل المراقبـة والمشـاركة والمقابـلات الشـخصية. إضافـة إلى إجـراء مزيـد مـن الدراسـات حـول خصائـص مصليـات النسـاء مـن الناحيـة الفراغيـة والبيئيـة والسـلوكية، بهـدف نقـل تصـور نسـائي أكـثر دقـة يسـهم في تطويـر معايـير تصميميـة معـاصرة لمصليـات النسـاء تراعـي احتياجـات المسـتخدمات في المصليـات الحاليـة، أو الـتي يخطـط لبنائهـا في المسـاجد تحـت التصميـم أو الإنشـاء.

كما تـرى أهميـة البـدء في مراجعـة الاعتبـارات التصميميـة لمصليـات النسـاء، وتطويـر معايـير تصميميـة، ربمـا تكـون القائمـة الأوليـة المقترحـة في هـذه الدراسـة نـواة لهـا، بحيـث يتـم فحصهـا وتقويمهـا وتطويرهـا لتصبـح قائمـة متكاملـة يلـتزمر المصممـون بهـا عنـد تصميـم المسـاجد عمومـا، ومصليـات النسـاء خصوصـا.

## المراجع

#### المراجع العربية

إبداح، حمزة والعساف، عدنان (2004). المستجدات الفقهية المتعلقة بمصليات النساء وجماعتهن «دراسة تأصيلية مقارنة». مؤتة للبحوث والدراسات - سلسلة العلوم الإنسانية والاجتماعية، مجلد 29، العدد (4)

استانبولي، محمد والحفناوي، محمد (2016). المسجد المعاصر بين الشكل والمضمون: تحليل مقارن للتجربة الإيطالية. المؤتمر العالمي الأول لعمارة المساجد، جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزان وجامعة الدمام.

آندرو، فرانسيس (1998). علم النفس البيئي (ترجمة عبد اللطيف خليفة وجمعة يوسف)، لجنة التأليف والتعريب، جامعة الكويت، الكويت.

تارم، جاهد (1999). مصليات النساء والمخالفات الشرعية في استحداث عزلها عن المساجد، ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 8، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

التريمي، صبري؛ جوهر، فهد؛ والنجار، عبد العزيز (2020). الخصائص المعمارية لمساجد المكلا القديمة. مجلة الأندلس للعلوم التطبيقية. المجلد (7) العدد (11):26-60

الجديد، منصور (1999). المسجد في الإسلام، حدوده وتاريخه: أبرز الضوابط الشرعية المتعلقة بعمارته، ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 8، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

الجوهري، أسامة (1424). جائزة الملك فهد للتصميم والبحث في العمارة الإسلامية 1405-1406هـ/1985-1986م. وزارة التعليم العالي-جامعة الملك سعود

الخضيري، إبراهيم (1999). أحكام بناء المساجد في الشريعة الإسلامية، ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 8، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

الدبل، صالح (1999). عوامل تحقيق رسالة المسجد في الإسلام: دراسة ميدانية لمساجد مدينة الرياض وجوامعها. ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 8، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

ديسي، ك. ولدسويل، ثوماس. (1990). الاعتبارات الإنسانية في التصميم المعماري (ترجمة عبد العزيز المقرن). جامعة الملك سعود، الرياض.

السدلان، صالح (1999). الضوابط الشرعية لعمارة المساجد، ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 8، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

الشاطبي، إبراهيم (1997). الموافقات في أصول الشريعة (تحقيق مشهور بن حسن آل سلمان). دار ابن عفان. القاهرة.

الشريف، يوسف (2018). الأحكام الفقهية المتعلقة بمصليات النساء وتطبيقاتها المعاصرة: دراسة فقهية. حولية كلية الدراسات الإسلامية والعربية للبنات بالإسكندرية. المجلد (3)، العدد (35).

طومان، أحمد (2019) دراسة تحليلية للدراسات المعنية بالضوابط الشرعية لعمارة المساجد. في عمارة المسجد: قضايا الحاضر وأفكار المستقبل. جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزان.

عادل، سخري والطاهر، بلدل (2018). عمارة المساجد في عصر العولمة بين الهوية والأصالة والمعاصرة (دراسة حالة مسجد الأمير عبد القادر بمدينة قسنطينة والجامع الأعظم بمدينة الجزائر). مجلة جامعة الملك سعود: العمارة والتخطيط، المجلد (30)، العدد (1)

عثمان، محمد والإمام، عوض (1999). عمارة المسجد في ضوء الأحكام الفقهية: دراسة تطبيقية أثرية. ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 8، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

العساف، صالح (1995). المدخل إلى البحث في العلوم السلوكية. مكتبة العبيكان، الرياض

الغامدي، محمد (2016). وجهات تصميم المساجد الصغيرة من منظور طلبة كلية العمارة والتخطيط بجامعة الملك سعود. المؤتمر العالمي الأول لعمارة المساجد، جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزان وجامعة الدمام.

الفوزان، جائزة عبد اللطيف (2022). جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزان لعمارة المسجد. مسترجع بتاريخ 2022/7/15 من:

/https://alfozanaward.org/ar/about-ar

المقرن، عبد العزيز (1999). الاعتبارات الإنسانية في تصميم المساجد. ندوة عمارة المساجد، مجلد 5، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود.

الآغا خان، مؤسسة (2020). جائزة الآغا خان للعمارة. مسترجع بتاريخ 2022/7/15 من:

https://www.akdn.org/

ar/%D8%AC%D8%A7%D8%A6%D8%B2%D8%A9-

%D8%A7%D984%%D8%A2%D8%BA%D8%A7-

%D8%AE%D8%A7%D986-%%D984%%D984%%D8%B9% D985%%D8%A7%D8%B1%D8%A9

الموسى، وقف سعد وعبد العزيز (د. ت.). معايير تصميم المساجد. تقرير غير منشور، مسترجع بتاريخ 2022/7/15 من:

https://mosque-design.com/%d8%a7%d984%%d8%af%d 984%%d98%a%d984%/

الهيئة العليا لتطوير مدينة الرياض (د. ت.) جامع الملك عبد العزيز بالخرج. الرياض، مسترجع بتاريخ 2022/7/15 من:

https://www.rcrc.gov.sa/wp-content/ pdf.004664/10/uploads/2019

### المراجع الإنجليزية

Altman, I and Chemers, M. (1980). *Culture and* environment. Wadsworth, Inc. Belmont, California.

Dogan, Fehmi (1999). Award-Winning Mosque Projects by the Aga Khan Award for Architecture. *Symposium on mosque architecture*, Vol 4, College of Architecture and Planning, King Saud University.

Kahera, A.; Abdulmalik, L. and Anz, C. (2009). Design criteria for mosques and Islamic centers: art, architecture and worship. Architectural Press, Burlington, MA.

Marans, R. (1987). Survey research. In Bechtel, B.; Marans, R. and Michelson, W. *Methods in environmental and behavioural research*. Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York. Preiser, W; White, E. and Rabinowitz, H (1988). Postoccupancy evaluation. Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York.

Preiser, W. (2001). The evolution of post-occupancy evaluation: Toward building performance and universal design evaluation. In Federal Facilities Council Technical Report No. 145, *Learning from our buildings: A stateof-the-practice summary of post-occupancy evaluation*. National Academy Press, Washington, DC.

Zeisel, J. (1981). Inquiry by design: Tools for environmentbehavior research. Cambridge University Press, New York.

### ملحق

في هـذا الجـزء نسـتعرض المقترحـات الـتي رأت النسـاء أهميـة مراعاتهـا في تصميـم المصليـات، وتأثيثهـا تجهيزهـا تقنيـا، تشـغيلها وصيانتهـا، إدارتهـا فراغيـا وبشريـا، تجهيزاتهـا وتموينهـا، كمـا توضـح الجـداول التاليـة:

التصميم المعماري

التفصيل	تكرار	المقترح	
مكان مناسب وكاف لتخزين الأغراض الزائدة أو التي يستغنى عنها مؤقتا، لاسيما أن معظم المساجد لا يوجد بها مكان كاف مخصص للتخزين	83	مستودع	1
تقسيم قاعة الصلاة إلى جزء خاص بالنساء بدون أطفال، لتحقيق الخشوع والطمأنينة وقلة التشتت، ومكان آخر للأمهات مع أطفالهن مع العزل الصوتي الجيد بينهما	70	مكان خاص للأمهات مع أطفالهن	2
دورات مياه كافية لعدد المصليات وحجم المصلى ومناسبة لكبيرات السن والمعاقات قريبة من قاعة الصلاة في كل دور لسهولة الوصول، ولكن تكون معزولة عنها وغير مرتبطة بها مباشرة مغاسل أيدي ومرايا كافية مفصولة عن منطقة دورات المياه،	55	دورات میاہ کافیة ومناسبة	3
استخدام نطام نفريع مياه المراحيض (السيفون) اليا مكان لتغيير للأطفال حتى لا تستخدم قاعة الصلاة لذلك			
مكان خاص ومنعزل للأطفال، يتولى رعايتهم ومتابعتهم مع مشرفة/ مشرفات ويفضل تقديم ألعاب وتلوين وقصص لشغل الأطفال أثناء صلاة الأمهات حضانة للأطفال الصغار خاصة في المساجد الكبيرة	50	مكان خاص للأطفال	4
بهو واسع للمدخل أو قاعة قبل المصلى، أو على الأقل ممر عريض واسع والمدخل المؤدي إليه مع الدرج إن وجد زيادة المسافة بين الصفوف بما يتيح الصلاة دون سجود امرأة على عباءة الأخرى	43	توسيع مصلى النساء	5
أماكن خاصة بالوضوء خارج دورات المياه استخدام أرضيات متوسطة الخشونة حتى تقلل الانزلاق مجهزة بمغاسل أقدام أرضية لتقليل السقوط توفير العناصر الضرورية، مثل معاليق عباءات، مناديل، صابون، أحذية خاصة، مرايا	40	أماكن خاصة بالوضوء	6
توضيح مدخل النساء وتمييزه بصريا عن مدخل الرجال تفاديا لدخول الرجال غير المقصود، وإنارته ليلا ابعاد مدخل الرجال عن مصلى النساء ابعاد مكان الرجال عن مصلى النساء لتحقيق الخصوصية، خاصة السمعية، في المساجد الكبيرة ذات الحضور النسائي الكثيف بحيث تشعر النساء بالأمان، وممكن تخصيص دور خاص للنساء بأكمله منحدر للعربات درابزين للدرج	38	العناية بالمدخل وسهولة الدخول	7
توفير قدر كاف من التهوية، سواء الطبيعية عبر النوافذ أو عبر أجهزة التهوية، مع مراعاة إمكانية الاختيار بحسب الجو الخارجي (معتدل، غبار، حار)	37	تهوية كافية	8
مصاعد في المساجد التي يوجد مصلى النساء في الدور العلوي مصاعد واسعة تكفي للكرسي المتحرك مع مساعدة تدفعها	28	توفير مصاعد كافية	10
إضاءة كافية متوسطة الشدة وغير مجهرة للعين، مع تفضيل الإضاءة الصفراء على البيضاء (أو على الأقل الأبيض المصفر)	27	إضاءة كافية	11
جعل مصلى النساء خلف مصلى الرجال، مفصول بحواجز زجاجية أو مشربيات خاصة في المساجد الصغيرة أو التي يكون حضور النساء فيها قليل مراعاة أن الحاجة لمصلى النساء أحيانا مؤقتة، ولذلك قد يكتفى بحاجز مؤقت بين الرجال والنساء في رمضان	25	مصلى النساء خلف مصلى الرجال	12

حواجز لمنع قطع الصلاة وللعريات مسار خاص	16	حواجز الصلاة	13
إزالة الحواجز غير الضرورية، والاقتصار على وضعها في مكان مناسب يحقق			
الهدف منها دون إعاقة للحركة، خاصة بالنسبة لكبيرات السن أو مستخدمات			
الكراسي المتحركة			
غرف للمعتكفات وأثاث مناسب لهن: طاولات ودواليب وجلسات أرضية، مع	9	المعتكفات في	14
مكان لتناول المأكولات والمشروبات		رمضان	
وضع المصلى في الدور الأرضي	8	موقع المصلى	15
مخارج طوارئ بحسب حجمر المصلى، والمواقع المناسبة لها	3	مخرج طوارئ	16
بابين لمنع التزاحمر خاصة للمصليات الكبيرة	3	الأبواب	17
أبواب خفيفة الوزن، صغيرة الحجمر، سهلة الفتح، بدون المقابض التي تتطلب			
قوة بدنية لفتحها			
الاهتمام بوفع الشبابيك عن مستوى النظر من الخارج، حفظا للخصوصية	1	ارتفاع النوافذ	18
البصرية للنساء داخل المصلى			

### التجهيزات التقنية والأثاث

	المقترح	تكرار	التفصيل
1	كراسي مناسبة وكافية	69	كراسي مناسبة وكافية والتفكير في الكراسي الالكترونية
2	رفوف للأحذية	60	رفوف مناسبة وكافية للأحذية
3	تحديد مكان الكراسي في الصفوف	38	تحديد مكان الكراسي في الصفوف
4	توفیر مصاحف مع ترتیبها	30	مصاحف، مع أرفف للمصاحف تكون بارتفاع مناسب قريبا من المصليات وبعيدا عن عبث الأطفال مع مصاحف كبيرة الحروف وحوامل مرنة
5	وضوح صوت الإمامر	24	مكبرات صوت واضحة لنقل صوت الإمامر دون ارتفاع أو انخفاض
6	مساند للظهر	11	مساند للظهر للمصليات، خاصة للراحة أثناء قراءة القرآن الكريم ، وأثناء انتظار الصلاة
7	معلاق للعباءات	11	معلاق للعباءات قريب من أماكن الوضوء وأيضا دورات المياه
8	شاشة لمتابعة الإمامر	10	شاشة لمتابعة الإمامر
9	علامات الصفوف	7	 علامات توضح أماكن الصفوف
10	ساعة حائط	5	ساعة حائط، توضح أوقات الصلوات
11	كراسي بجانب دولاب الأحذية	4	- كراسي عند الأحذية لمساعدة كبيرات السن في ارتداء أحذيتهن براحة وأمان
12	كاميرات مراقبة	3	كاميرات مراقبة يراعى في مواقعها حماية خصوصية المصليات، مع إمكانية متابعة ما يحدث أمامر المدخل وفي الممرات والمصلى نفسه
13	ركن طوارئ واسعافات أولية	1	ركن طوارئ واسعافات أولية، مع تدريب إحدى المشرفات على القيامر بالإسعافات الأولية خاصة في المساجد الكبيرة
14	شراشف وسجادات معقمة ومغلفة	1	شراشف وسجادات معقمة ومغلفة، خاصة في أوقات انتشار الأويئة أو أوقات العدوى
15	الاستعداد للطوارئ	1	الاستعداد للطوارئ (كالإخلاء دون تزاحم أو تدافع)
16	جرس طوارئ	1	جرس طوارئ في مكان واضح للتنبيه عند وقوع أمر يستدعي التدخل من قبل الرجال للمساعدة

### التشغيل والصيانة

التفصيل	تكرار	المقترح	
المحافظة على النظافة وخاصة لمكان الصلاة ودورات المياه	172	النظافة	1
نكييـف مناسـب يكـون بدرجـة حـرارة مناسـبة ومتوسـطة بـين رغبـات الجميـع،	73	تكييف مناسب	2
والتحكـم فيهـا لـدى المسـؤول. وربمـا التفكـير في تخصيـص منطقـة بـاردة وأخـرى			
أقــل بــرودة لمراعــاة اختــلاف الرغبــات وتوفـير الراحــة لأغلـب المصليــات			
تبخـير وتعطـير المصـلى والمنطقـة المحيطـة بـه، مثـل أماكـن الوضـوء ودورات	74	تبخير وتعطير المصلى	3
المياه، بروائـح هادئـة غـير قويـة ولا مزعجـة، تلطـف الرائحـة ولا تلتصـق بالعبـاءات			
أو الملابـس (نظـرا لخـروج بعــض المصليــات مــع الســائقين)			
توفير سـجاد مريـح، وتنظيفـه دوريـا بالبخـار لإزالـة الروائـح العالقـة، وإبعـاد الغبـار،	55	سجاد مريح، ونظيف	4
وتغييره عنـد الحاجـة إذا صـار قديمـا ربمـا يفكـر في اسـتخدام سـجادات قابلـة للطـي			
أو سجادات توضع واحدة إلى جانـب أخـرى، تسـتأجر قبـل رمضـان فـترة صـلاة			
التراويـح لضمـان نظافتهـا وجودتهـا			

الجوانب الإدارية والبشرية

التفصيل	تكرار	المقترح	
مشرفات لمتابعـة النظـام وتنظيـم الصفـوف ومنـع العبـث بمحتويـات المصـلى	187	مشرفات تنظيمر	1
مــع الإشراف والمتابعــة			
عامـلات نظافـة للعنايـة المسـتمرة بالمصـلى وخاصـة دورات الميـاه، مـع الإشراف	48	عاملات نظافة	2
و المتابعــة			
منع اصطحاب الأطفال ومرافقتهم الأمهات فى صلاة التراويح	48	عدمر اصطحاب	3
		الأطفال	
حـارس أو حارسـة أمـن، يكـون الحـارس عنـد البـاب ويضبـط حركـة الدخـول والخـروج	25	حارس أو حارسة أمن	4
لاسـيما وقـت الطـوارئ (اشـتباه في سرقـة أو دخـول رجـل) ووجـود حارسـة أمـن			
تراقـب المصـلى (خاصـة المصليـات الكبـيرة) لمنــع السرقــات خاصـة، وغيرهــا مــن			
ا لمشکلا ت			
متطوعات لمساعدة كبيرات السن والمشاركة في التنظيم	7	متطوعات	5
عــدم اســتخدام مصـلى النسـاء لتنـاول الإفطـار والسـحور للمعتكفـين، ولا يكــون	2	عدم استخدام مصلی	6
إفطـار الصائمـين في جـزء النسـاء، حفظـا للمصـلى مـن بقايـا الطعـام وإبقائـه		النساء لتناول الطعامر	
برائحـة جيـدة			

THE MOSQUE: A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING | 3<sup>70</sup> INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE | KUWAIT, 2022

## التجهيزات والتموينات والنشاطات

التفصيل	تكرار	المقترح	
توفير مناديل وجه ومناديل لدورات المياه	85	مناديل	1
وضـع مـاء للـشرب في مـكان غـير معيـق للحركـة، ولا يسـبب ازدحامـات تعيـق	65	ماء للشرب	2
الصلاة، خاصـة الـبرادات أو الثلاجـات، مـع الحـرص عـلى توفيرهـا مـبردة وعاديـة			
إقامة محاضرات ودروس علمية في مصلى النساء خاصة بهن	30	محاضرات ودروس	3
		علمية	
لوحات تعليمية عن أحكام الصلاة وإرشادية لتنظيم الصفوف	29	لوحات إرشادية	4
		وتعليمية	
صابون أيدي لضمان النظافة والتعقيم بعد استخدام دورات المياه	26	صابون	5
سـلال نفايـات بعــدد كاف وفي جميــع الأماكــن الــتي يتوقــع الحاجــة فيهـا لرمــي	22	سلال نفايات	6
ا لمهمـلا ت			
حلقات دراسات قرآنية وتحفيظ للقرآن الكريمر	19	حلقات قرآنية وتحفيظ	7



معايير تصميمية مقترحة للمساجد للحد من تفشي العدوى، وباء كورونا (covid19) حالة دراسية.

> الدكتور أحمد طومان جامعة الملك سعود - الرياض

### ملخص دراسة:

عــم وبــاء كورونـا العالــم، واسـتوجب تغــيراً لأنمـاط الحيـاة، ومنهـا المسـاجد، حيـث أغلقــت لعــدة أسـابيع في عــدد مـن الـدول بمـا فيهـا المملكـة العربيـة السـعودية، ثـمر أعيـد فتحهـا بـشروط احترازيـة وضعتهـا وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية والدعــوة والإرشـاد في المملكـة العربيـة السـعودية.

تهدف الدراسة إلى استكشاف مدى قابلية المساجد لنقـل العـدوى بشـكل عـام، وأثـر ذلـك عـلى المعايـير التصميمية للمساجد مستقبلا، إضافة إلى تحديـد مـدى كفايـة تعليمـات الــوزارة للحـد مـن تفـشي الفيروسـات. باسـتعراض الدراسـات المتعلقـة بالمعايـير التصميمية للمسـاجد لـم يتـم الوقــوف عـلى معايـير تتعلـق بالحـد مـن تفـشي العـدوى بـين المصلـين، ووجـد أن المبـاني الأقـرب لقيـاس المسـجد عليهـا في هـذا المجـال هـي المبـاني الصحيـة، ومـن تعليمـات وزارة الصحـة بشـأن فـيروس كورونـا، ومـن معاييرهـا التصميمية الــي تنــم مان تفـشي العـدوى في مبانيهـا، تـم تحليـل سـلوك الفـيروس الانتشـاري، وربطـه بالمعايـير التصميمية الوقائيـة، ومـن ثـم موافقتهـا مع وظيفـة المسـجد للوصـول إلى معايـير تصميميـة للمسـاجد، وتـم التوصل إلى جزئـين مـن المعايـير.

الجزء الأول: للمسجد ودورات المياه (ج). وتضمن أحد عشر معياراً أساسياً، وتحت كل منها معايير فرعية.

الجزء الثانى: لمغسلة الموتى (غ): وتضمن عشرة معايير أساسية تحت كل منها معايير فرعية.

خلصت الدراسة إلى ضرورة بـذل المزيـد مـن البحـث في مجـال تطويـر المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد للحـد مـن تفـشي العـدوى بشـكل عـام، إضافـة إلى التوصيـة بمراجعـة وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية والدعـوة والإرشـاد لتعليماتهـا الصـادرة بشـأن التعامـل مـع فـيروس كورونـا لتكـون تعليمـات موحـدة، وأكـثر شـمولية، وتـرق إلى مسـتوى المعايـير ا لتصميميـة .

كلمات مفتاحية: مسجد - كورونا - عدوى - معايير تصميمية.

## أولا: تمهيد.

المسجد هـو المـكان المهيـاً للصـلاة، وقـد ورد في القـرآن الكريـم بهـذا اللفـظ في مواضـع عـدة منهـا قولـه تعـالى (لمَسـجِدٌ أُسَّـسَ عَـلى التقـوَى مِـنْ أَوَّلِ يَـوْم أحـقُ أَنْ تَقـومَ فِيـه ... الآيـة)، (التوبـة، 108). وفي السـنة النبويـة في صحيـح البخـاري: «عـن عثمـان بـن عفـان رضي الله عنـه: إني سـمعت النـبي صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم يقـول: مَـنْ بَـنى مَسْجِدا بَـنَى الله لـهُ مِثْلَـه فِي الجَنّـة» (البخـاري، 1410هـ). وقـال الزركـشي رحمـه الله: ولـمـّـا كان السـجود أشرف أفعـال الصـلاة، لقـرب العبـد مـن ربـه، اشـتق اسـم المكان منـه فقيـل: مسـجد (الزركـشى، 1427هـ).

والمِعيـار: (اسـم)، والجمـع: معايـيرُ، والمِعْيَـارُ: نمـوذجٌ متَحَقَّـقٌ أو مُتَصَـوَّرٌ لمـا ينبغـي أن يكـون عليـه الـشيء، (معجـم المعـاني، 1442هـ)، ويقصـد بهـا هنـا: مجموعـة مـن الضوابـط الـتي يجـب مراعاتهـا عنـد تصميـم المسـاجد.

«ولقـد مـر المسـجد عـبر العصـور الإسـلامية بعـدد مـن الأطـوار غـيرت في بنيتـه الأولى وشـكله الـذي عـرف بـه في زمـن النـبي صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم، ورافـق هـذا التغيـير في الشـكل ومـواد البنـاء تغيـير في الوظيفـة، فبعـد أن كان المسـجد مكانـاً للصـلاة، وداراً للحكـم والقضـاء، ومـأوىً للفقـراء، تحـول عـبر العصـور إلى أداء وظائـف مختلفـة تنحـصر في جوانـب وتتسـع في أخـرى، بحسب الأحـوال المحيطـة والظـروف القائمـة»، (الصـاوي، 141هـ).

والوَباء: (اسم)، والجمع: أوْبِيَةٌ، وأوْبِئة، وهو كُلُّ مرضٍ شديد العدوى، سريع الانتشار من مكان إلى مكان، يصيب الإنسان والحيوان والنَّبات، وعادةً ما يكون قاتلاً كالطّاعون. (معجم المعانى، 1442هـ)

ووباء كورونا (كوفيد-19) هو "مرض معد يسببه فيروس كورونا المُكتشف مؤخراً. ينتقل الفيروس الذي يسبب المرض بشكل رئيسى عن طريق القُطيرات التى يفرزها الشخص المصاب بالعدوى عندما يسعل أو يعطس أو يتنفس. يمكن الإصابة بالعدوى عن طريق التنفس أو ملامسة الأسطح الملوثة، ويُقصد بالتباعد الاجتماعي الحفاظ على مسافة أو مساحة بين الأشخاص للمساعدة على منع انتشار المرض. ويعد الحفاظ على التباعد الجسدي أمرًا مهمًا للاحتراز من هذا المرض، والمساعدة على إبطاء انتشاره وتقليل خطر الإصابة به، من خلال الابتعاد عن الآخرين مسافة 6 أقدام (1.8 متر) على الأقل، ويمكن الحد من انتشاره من خلال ممارسة العادات الصحية الجيدة» (وزارة الصحة، 1442هـ).

## ثانيا: رصد تاريخي لأثر جائحة كورونا على المساجد في المملكة العربية السعودية.

- •في هـذا الجـزء تتبـع تاريخـي للتعليمـات والتوجيهـات الصـادرة بشـأن التعامـل مـع الفـيروس فيمـا يخـص المسـاجد، وقـد كانـت عـلى النحـو الآتي:
- •1441/7/23 هيئة كبار العلماء في المساجد، وأصدرت هيئة كبار العلماء في المملكة العربية السعودية قرارها رقم (247) بشأن إيقاف صلاة الجمعة والجماعة لجميع المملكة العربية السعودية قرارها رقم (247) بشأن إيقاف صلاة الجمعة والجماعة (واس، الفروض في المساجد والاكتفاء برفع الأذان ويستثنى من ذلك الحرمان الشريفان (واس، 1442هـ).
- •1441/10/29هـ، (2020/6/20م) إعـادة فتـح المسـاجد وفـق إجـراءات احترازيـة. ويوضـح شـكل1 التعليمـات الصـادرة بهـذا الشـأن:





### شكل1

التعليمات التي فرضتها وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية في المملكة العربية السعودية لفتح المساجد، بعد إغلاقها بسبب فيروس كورونا. المصدر: حساب وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية على تويتر • 1441/11/5هـ (2020/6/20م) أداء أول صلاة الجمعة في المساجد بعد الإغلاق، وقد صدر التوجيه بفتح بعض المساجد المحلية لصلاة الجمعة لتوزيع المصلين على المساجد تحقيقا للتباعد، ويوضح شكل2 التعليمات الصادرة بهذا الشأن:



وقـد كان إغـلاق المسـاجد وفتحهـا بنـاء عـلى فتـوى هيئـة كبـار العلمـاء الصـادرة بتاريـخ 22 رجـب 1441هـ الموافـق 17 مـارس 2020 م وهـذا نصهـا:

لتعبي التعليمات الخاصة بأداء صلاة الجمعة التي فرضتها وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية في المملكة العربية السعودية لفتح المساجد، بعد إغلاقها. المصدر: حساب وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية على تويتر

أصــدرت هيئــة كبــار العلمــاء قرارهــا رقــم (247) في 22

/ 7 / 1441 هـ فيما يـلى نصـه: الحمـد لله رب العالمـين. والصـلاة والسـلام عـلى نبينـا محمـد آلـه وصحبـه أجمعـين. أمـا بعـد: فقـد اطلعـت هيئـة كبـار العلمـاء في دورتهـا الاسـتثنائية وعـلى عـلى مـا والعشريـن المنعقـدة بمدينـة الريـاض يـوم الثلاثـاء بتاريـخ 22 / 7 / 1441هـ الخامســة التقاريــر بجائحة كورونا وسرعة انتشارها وكثرة الوفيات بها واطلعت على الطبيــة يتعلـق المتعلقة بهـذه الجائحـة المشـمولة بإيضـاح معـالي وزيـر الصحـة لـدى هـذه فى حضـوره الموثقــة الـتى أكـدت عـلى خطورتهـا المتمثلـة فى سرعـة انتقـال عدواهـا بـين النـاس بمـا يهـدد الجلســة أرواحهم وما بينه معاليه من أنه ما لم تكن هناك تدابير احترازية شاملة دون استثناء فإن متضاعفـة مبينـاً أن التجمعـات تعتـبر السـبب الخطــورة العــدوى انتقــال فى الرئيـس ســتكون الفــروض على ما تقدم فإنه يسوغ شرعاً إيقاف صلاة الجمعة والجماعة لجميع ... وبناء برفــع الأذان، ... بالتقيــد الجميــع العلماء ھيئــة كبــار وتـوصى هــذا والاكتفاء المساجد فى التـام بمـا تصـدره الجهـات المختصـة مـن الإجـراءات الوقائيـة والاحترازيـة والتعـاون معها ... (هيئة كبار العلماء، 1442هـ)

فتــوى وبناء والإرشاد والدعــوة الإســلامية وزارة الشــؤون أصـدرت العلماء کبار هىئــة عـلى الآتى: 3 الشــكل التعليم يوضحها ﺎﺕ ċ-مجموعية



#### شكل3

تعليمات وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية في المملكة العربية السعودية بناء على فتوى هيئة كبار العلماء فيما يخص جائحة كورونا. المصدر: حساب وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية على تويتر

## ثالثا موضوع البحث وأهدافه.

#### موضوع البحث

بنيت المساجد (في الأغلـب) وفقـا لمعايـير تصميميـة عامـة وضعـت طبقـا للأحـوال الحضريـة الطبيعيـة، ويقـدر الله سـبحانه عـلى عبـاده ابتـلاءات تتطلـب العمـل إزاءهـا باحـترازات تناسـبها لتجـاوز المرحلـة.

وقـد عـم العالـم في العـام الهجـري 1442/1441هـ (2020م) وبـاء كورونـا سريـع الانتشـار بـين البـشر، الأمـر الـذي اسـتدعى تغيـيرات كبـيرة في سـلوك النـاس عـلى مختلـف الأصعـدة، طالـت هـذه التغـيرات المسـاجد، ومـن هنـا ظهـر موضـوع هـذه الدراسـة والـذي يتمثـل في الاحتياجـات التصميمـة وخاصـة في المسـاجد لتحقيـق متطلبـات الاحـتراز مـن تناقـل العـدوى.

أهداف البحث.

يهدف هذا البحث إلى الآتي:

تحديد طبيعة وسلوك الفيروس من منظور طبي، والطرق اللازمة للحد من انتشاره.

2. حـص الأنشطة والعنـاص المعماريـة في المسـجد، وتحديـد مـدى قابليتهـا لنقـل العـدوى وفقـا للمنظـور الطـى لسـلوك الفيروسـات.

. وضع معايير تصميمية للمساجد لضمان مواجهتها لانتشار العدوى بشكل عام.

تحديد مدى كفاية تعليمات وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية للاحتراز من العدوى.

### رابعا: منهجية البحث:

اعتمد البحث على الأساليب الأتية:

الأول: التوثيقـي، وذلـك بمراجعـة القــرارات والتعليمــات والتوجيهـات الحكوميـة الــتي تســهم في الحــد مــن انتشـار الوبــاء، والتعليمــات الطبيــة الواصفـة لســلوك الفـيروس، والدراســات البحثيــة المتعلقـة بالمعايــير التصميميـة للمســاجد، وبالتحديــد مـا يخـص تفـشي العــدوى.

المنظــور كورونا الانتشاري بمقابلــة سـلوك وذلــك والتحليــل، المقاىلــة الثـاني: فيروس مــن المعماريــة والعنـاصر الأنشـطة الط\_بي المســجد. في مع

الثالثـة: الاســتنتاج، ويتضمــن وضـع معايــير تصميميـة للمســاجد تســاهم في/ أو تحــد مــن تناقــل الفيروســات والعــدوى، وفي المقابــل تحديــد مــدى كفايــة تعليمــات وزارة الشــؤون الإسـلامية للاحــتراز مـن العــدوى.

وشكل4 الآتى يوضح منهجية الدراسة:



شكل4 منهجية الدراسة

### خامسا: الدراسات السابقة

أثر وباء كورونا على المساجد أمر طارئ وحديث، ولم يقـف الباحث على أي دراسة تناولت هـذا الأمر، في مقابـل ذلـك حظيـت المعايـير التخطيطية للمساجد بعـدد مـن الدراسـات تفاوتـت في درجـة تناولهـا مـن متخصصة في المعايـير التخطيطية للمسـاجد، بـل ولجزئية محـددة منهـا إلى كتابـات أكـثر عموميـة، ومـن ذلـك وكمجهـود حكومي: «المعايـير التخطيطية للمسـاجد» الصـادرة عـن وزارة الشـؤون البلدية والقروية في عـام: 1999هـ (وزارة، 1999هـ). تبعهـا إصـدار مـن أمانـة مدينـة الريـاض باسـم «الضوابـط والمعايـير التخطيطية لإعـداد مخططات تقسيمات الأراضي» (أمانـة، 1211هـ). يضـاف إليهـا المخطط الاسـتراتيجي الشـامل لمدينـة الريـاض الصـادر عـن الهيئـة العليا لتطويـر مدينـة الريـاض بتقاريـره العشريـن للمرحلـة الأولى، والثلاثة عـشر للمرحلـة الثانيـة، وكان مما تناولـه تقريـر اسـتراتيجية الخدمات العامـة (مجلـد 6) فيمـا يخـص المسـاجد؛ الجهـة الـتي تـولى توفـير وإدارة الخدمات الدينيـة بالريـاض هـي وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية والأوقـاه، وتعمـل هـذه الـوزارة مـع امانـة مدينـة الريـاض عـلى تحديـد موقـع المسـاجد (الهيئـة الـيـف المـوابـم والمعامـير التحليم

ومـن الدراسـات الـتى اعتنـت بالمعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميميـة دراسـة إدارة مـشروع ينبـع التابـع

للهيئة الملكية للجبيـل وينبـع (الهيئة الملكية 1، 1421هـ)؛ فقـد تناولـت المعايـير التخطيطيـة والتصميميـة للمسـاجد في مدينـة ينبـع الصناعيـة، وبالأخـص مسـاجد الحـي السـكني والبالـغ عددهـا 29 مسـجداً، دون بـاقي المدينـة والـتي تشـمل: المنطقـة الصناعيـة، ومنطقـة المكاتـب الإداريـة، إذ يصـدق عـلى أماكـن الصـلاة في هـذه الأجـزاء مـن المدينـة أنهـا مصليـات خاصـة وليسـت مسـاجداً (الهيئـة الملكيـة 2، 1421هـ).

وفي سـياق المعايـير أعـدت رسـالة ماجسـتير بعنـوان « تقويـم المعايـير التخطيطيـة للمسـاجد في مخططـات تقسـيم الأراضي - مدينـة الريـاض حالـة دراسـية»، وقـد زُكـز فيهـا عـلى المقارنـة بـين اشـتراطات بنـاء المسـاجد لـدى وزارة الشـؤون البلديـة والقرويـة وأمانـة مدينـة الريـاض. وكمـا يتبـين مـن العنـوان فقـد أخـذت الدراسـة بعـداً تخطيطيـاً أكـثر مـن البعـد التصميمـي (طومـان، 1422هـ).

بمثـل المنحـى التخطيطـي للدراسـة السـابقة؛ جـاء كتـاب «معايـير تصميـم المسـاجد والمراكـز الإسـلامية» مهتمـا بالجانـب التخطيطـي لمنطقـة المسـجد وجوانـب ربـط المفاهيـم المعماريـة بالمفاهيـم الدينيـة فى بنـاء المسـجد (Kahera, 2009).

وكدراسة تفصيلية تضم معايـير بنـاء يمكـن تطبيقهـا في التصميـم جـاءت دراسـة: «المعايـير التصميميـة لأماكـن الوضـوء في المسـاجد وقاعـات الصـلاة» والـتي كمـا يتبـين مـن عنوانهـا جـاء تركيزهـا عـلى أماكـن الوضـوء دون غيرهـا، وجـاءت الدراسـة بحـصر التصاميـم المتوفـرة للمـواضىء. (حنفـى، 1426هـ).

وقد استقصى الباحثان الدكتـور عـلى باهمـام والدكتـور محمـود إدريـس 52 مسـجداً في 25 حيـاً مـن أحيـاء مدينـة الريـاض ووجـدا أن %1.1 مـن مسـاجد الدراسـة احتاجـت إلى تغطيـة الفنـاء لاحقـاً لغـرض توسـعة المسـجد أو لاسـتخدامه كمصـلى للنسـاء أو لإقامـة مـشروع إفطـار الصائـم في رمضـان. كمـا وجـدت الدراسـة أن 1.1 % مـن المسـاجد فقـط احتاجـت إلى إضافـة مصـلى نسـاء خصوصـاً في رمضـان، وهـذه النسـبة وإن كانـت لـم تصـل إلى حـد الدلالـة الحرجـة إلا أنهـا تعطي إشـارة إلى ضرورة تعميـق دراسـات تعـنى بمصليـات النسـاء وتحديـد مـدى الحاجـة إليهـا (إدريـس وآخـرون، 1418هـ).

أما مؤلـف: «الرؤيـة الحديثـة في بنـاء المسـاجد» فقـد تـم فيهـا حـص وتصنيـف مصـور لمشـاكل وعوائـق الاسـتفادة مـن مكونـات المسـجد ركّـز فيهـا الكاتـب عـلى مسـاجد منطقـة الريـاض بالمملكـة العربيـة السـعودية لتقديـم رؤيـة جديـدة ومصـورة لبعـض الحلـول (المشـيقح، 1419هـ).

وتأتي الدراسات والأبحاث المقدمة في ندوة عمارة المساجد التي نظمتها وعقدتها كلية العمارة والتخطيط بجامعة الملك سعود سنة 1419 هـ في مقدمة المراجع التي يستند إليها، حيث ضم المجلد الرابع أربعة عشر بحثاً غطت التصميم المعماري للمساجد في نماذج معينة من بلدان إسلامية مختلفة مع التركيز على المئذنة كرمز ودالة للمسجد. وقد جاء المجلد الخامس من سجل بحوث ندوة عمارة المساجد بعنوان: « المعايير التخطيطية والتصميمية لعمارة المساجد» ولكن خلافاً للعنوان كانت معظم أبحاث هذا المجلد الثلاثة عشر تركز على الجانب التخطيطي لعمارة المساجد، وبعضها كان عبارة عن دراسات إحصائية، وتميز من بينها بحث «المعايير التصميمية لعمارة المساجد»، إلا أنه لم يستوعب جميع عناص المسجد (نوفل، 1419هـ).

وفي دراسـة لوائـح تطويـر مسـاجد أبـو ظـي، دليـل المسـتخدم، تناولـت اللائحـة ثلاثـة أدلـة: التخطيـط، والتصميـم، والتشـغيل، وقـد جـاء عـلى شـكل قوائـم مراجعـة تحتـوي عـلى: القسـم، والمرجـع، والمعيـار، تحديـد مـدى التوافـق، والحلـول البديلـة (لجنـة تطويـر المسـاجد، 1428هـ).

وفي دراسـة بعنـوان: خصائـص التفكـير في تصميـم الحـيز الداخـلي للمسـجد، اعتمـدت بصـورة أساسـية عـلى المنهـج التحليـلي، مـن خـلال تصنيـف خصائـص التفكـير في تصميـم الحيز الداخلي للمسجد في أربعة عنـاصر أساسية هـي، التقييـد لا الإطـلاق، والبسـاطة لا التعقيـد، والوظيفـة لا الشـكل، والتوافـق لا التعـارض، والـتي درسـت مـدى وإمكانيـة تطبيقهـا عـل العنـاصر المختلفـة للحـيز الداخـلي للمسـجد. ومـن أهـم النتائـج الـتي توصـل إليهـا البحـث، أن عمليـة التفكـير في تصميـم الحـيز الداخـلي للمسـجد هـي عمليـة مقيـدة بضوابـط معينـة وغـير متروكـة لانطلاقـات الفكـر المعمـاري. كمـا أن المشـكلة التصميميـة الـتي تتناولهـا تتسـم بالبسـاطة وعـدم التعقيـد، وأنهـا ذات اتجـاه واحـد لاعتبـار الوظيفـة أولاً، وأخـيراً أنهـا متوافقـة مـع ظـروف البيئـة والتقنيـات المتطـورة (حسـن، 141هـ).

وفي دراسة بعنـوان: المسـجد كمؤسسـة إسـلامية بـين الثوابـت والمتغـيرات، دُرسـت الملامـح الرئيسـية لمسـجد النـبي صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم كمؤسسـة مـن حيـث: الجانـب التعبـدي، والجانـب المجتمعـي، والجانـب السـياسي التشريعـي، ومـا اعـترى هـذه الوظائـف مـن تغـير حـتى فقـد المسـجد في القـرن التاسـع عـشر (مـن وجهـة نظـر الدراسـة) دوره المؤسـسي (الصـاوي، 1419هـ).

أما دراسة تطـور الفـراغ والنظـام الإنشـائي لعمـارة المسـاجد في تركيـا خـلال العهـد الكلاسـيكي، فقـد ركـزت عـلى القبـة كعنـصر داخـلي وكمحـور ارتـكاز لعمـارة المسـاجد في ذلـك العـصر (,Erzan 2009).

أما مـن المنظـور الشرعـي، فهنـاك دراسـات كثـيرة عنيـت بالعنـاصر الداخليـة للمسـاجد مـن أهمهـا وأشـملها دراسـة بعنـوان: الضوابـط الشرعيـة لعمـارة المسـاجد، وقـد تناولـت بالأدلـة الشرعيـة ضوابـط لـكل مـن: المنـبر، المحـراب، القبـة، رحبـة المسـجد، الـرواق، المنذنـة، السـواري (الأعمـدة)، الشرفـات، النوافـذ، المقاصـير، المرافـق الصحيـة، الأبـواب (السـدلان، 1419هـ).

أما الدراسـات المتخصصـة في عنـصر محـدد مـن هـذه العنـاصر فقـد تناولتهـا دراسـات عــدة منهـا دراسـة: المعايـير التصميميـة للإضـاءة الطبيعيـة في المسـاجد، وقــد ركـزت عـلى كل مــن الإضـاءة الأققيـة (القبـاب) والإضـاءة الرأسـية (النوافـذ) مـن منظـور كمـي حسـب شـدة الإضـاءة ومعاملاتهـا (الــردادى، 1419هـ).

وفي دراسة لتطور العمارة بالمملكة العربية السعودية عـبر العصـور المختلفـة، وصفـت المسـجد النجـدي بـالآتي: «مسـاقطها المسـتطيلة أو المربعـة بالعديـد مـن العنـاصر فالمسـجد يتكـون مـن صحـن مربـع غالبـا، تليـه مظلـة أو عريشـه مسـقوفة جهـة رواق القبـة. بسـقف أفقـي مـن الطـين المصبـوب عـلى عـوارض خشـبية مـن جـذوع النخيـل، يحيـط المسـجد سـور تعلـوه شرافـات مسـننة مثلثـه، بـه فتحـات صغـيرة عميقـة، مربعـة الشـكل أو مثلثـة، في الطـرف الأعـلى مـن الجـدار الطيـني (إبراهيـم، 1405هـ).

ونـشرت جمعية عمارة المساجد | مساجد؛ مطوية تتضمن إرشادات عامة لتصميم المساجد لا تـرق لتسـميتها معايير تصميمية، وهنـاك محاولـة أخـرى مـن قبـل الجمعية الخيريـة للخدمـات الهندسـية (هندسـية) إلا أنهـا كانـت نـواة مـشروع لـم يكتمـل. ومحاولـة ثالثـة مـن قبـل شركـة المساجد المتكاملـة إلا أنهـا وقفـت عنـد ورشـة عمـل أدارهـا معـالي وزيـر التجـارة في عـام المعـاجد، وأعلـن فيهـا عـن إنشـاء شركـة المسـاجد المتكاملـة لتقـدم خدمـات هندسـية شـاملة للمسـاجد، وهنـاك مـشروع لوضـع معايـير تصميميـة للمسـاجد بتعـاون مشـترك مـن جائـزة عبـد اللمليـف الفـوزان لعمـارة المسـاجد بتعـاون مـع وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية في المملكـة العربيـة السـعودية وكـود البنـاء السـعود، إلا أنـه لـم ينـشر للعمـوم حـتى لحظـة إعـداد هـذا البحـث.

إن أشـمل معايـير تصميميـة للمسـاجد تلـك الـتي نشرهـا وقـف سـعد وعبـد العزيـز المـوسى عـلى موقـع خـاص بهـا https://mosque-design.com/ وقـد تناولتهـا دراسـة محكمـة بعنـوان: منهجيـة مقترحـة لوضـع معايـير تصميميـة شـاملة للمسـاجد، تجريـة وقـف سـعد وعبدالعزيـز المـوسى نموذجـا (طومـان، 1439هـ).

أمـا أثـر الأوبئـة، ووبـاء كورونـا عـلى وجـه التحديـد عـلى المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد فلـم يتـم

الوقـوف عـلى أي بحـث في هـذا الصـدد.

### سادسا: إجراء البحث، وحدوده

من الوصف الطبي لفيروس كورونا الوارد في التمهيد يمكن فهمر سلوكه على الآتي:

مرض معد.

ينتقـل الفـيروس عـن طريـق القُطـيرات الـتي يفرزهـا الشـخص المصـاب بالعـدوى عندمـا: يسـعل، أو يعطـس، أو يتنفـس.

يمكن الإصابة بالعدوى عن طريق <u>التنفس</u> أو <u>ملامسة الأس</u>طح الملوثة

التباعـد الجسـدي أمـر مهـم للاحـتراز مـن هـذا المـرض، والمسـاعدة عـلى إبطـاء انتشـاره وتقليـل خطـر الإصابـة بـه، مـن خـلال الابتعـاد عـن الآخريـن مسـافة 6 أقـدام (1.8 مـتر) عـلى الأقـل.

وشكل5 الآتى يلخص سلوك الفيروس الانتشاري من المنظور الطبى:

جسم الشخص نفسه		- 1 111		
الأسطح المحيطة		الاسطح		مرض تنفسي مصريه الأنف والفو
مباشر	][		. Falikiji	لتصدره الربيك والقبر ينتشر عن طريق: السعال، العطاس، اللعاب
منقول	j –	الهواء	9.9	

شكل5

سلوك فيروس كورونا الانتشاري من المنظور الطبي المصدر: الباحث

مـن دراسـة "منهجيـة مقترحـة لوضـع معايـير تصميميـة شـاملة للمسـاجد» آنفـة الذكـر، تـم تحديـد عنـاص المسـجد وملحقاتـه عـلى النحـو الآتي:

جـدول1 عنـاصر المسـجد الرئيسـة والفرعيـة، وقـد تـم إضافـة لــون للعنـصر الــذي يمكــن أن يسـاهم في تناقــل الفيروســات حسـب التعبـير الآتي.

انتقال الفيروس عن طريق الأسطح انتقال الفيروس عن طريق الهواء المحدر: طومان، 1439ھ

عناصر رئىسة		عناصر فرعبة أولية	عناصر فرعبة ثانوبة	
الموقع العام البغروي				1
الالكوليع العاط للمسروع			- the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second	2
		الأرضية	المنود	3
		i Shara II	العلوى	1
	-	الجدون		
				6
	-	السفتق	1.50	7
		المدخل	دوال بالأجذبة	2
	-	المحاد	دوانيب الرحدية	0
	-	المحروب	الدرية ا	10
المصلى		المبار		11
-	<b>.</b>	العمرات	- All	12
(مصلى الرجـال ومصـلى النس	اء عـلى		العرض	12
حــدٍ سـواء)		.*.1 <sup>45</sup> 11	مسادد الجنوس	14
			دولا بالمعادف	15
			دواليب المصحف	16
		المحققة والمحق	لوحة الإعداد	17
		الكيمية والتهوية		19
		المورد (بادرا) محمد العياق)		19
	-	التكويات	اضاءة طبيعية نوافذ ثابتة	20
			إعدادة طبيعية نوافذ متحركة	21
		الإضاءة والنوافذ	إضادة طبيعية قبر	22
			إعدادة طبيعية لببب	23
		المواقف	2 n	24
	-			25
المرافق	-	المستودع		26
الايراطق	-	المنادة		27
		البرادة		28
			المدخل	29
		المبنى	- الإضاءة	30
		الأرضات		31
		التهوية		32
	1		نشاف	33
		ملحقات المبنى	مرآة	34
			ركن غيار الطفل	35
	1		الحمام	36
			الباب	37
دورات المياه			کرسی أرضی	38
			کرسی افرنجی	39
(للرجان وللنساء على حدٍ سواء)		الحمامات	الشطاف	40
			السيفون	41
			الحنفيات	42
			الجدران	43
			موضى عامر وقوف	44
			موضى عامر جلوس	45
		المواضى	موضى كبار السن وذوي الحاجة	46
		-	موضى الكراسي المتحركة	47
		محرى ماه الوضوء	48	

مـن الجـدول السـابق؛ وبمقابلـة هـذه العنـاصر مـع الشـكل الـذي يوضـح سـلوك فـيروس كورونـا الانتشـاري وجـد أن هنـاك 31 عنـصرا مـن أصـل 47 عنـصرا مـن عنـاصر المسـجد قابـل لتناقـل العـدوى بشـكل أو بآخـر، مبـاشر أو غـير مبـاشر. ومـن مجمـل التحليـل السـابق يتضـح أن المسـاجد كمبـان للتجمعـات العامـة بحاجـة إلى احتياطـات لمنـع تناقـل العـدوى، وكمـا سـبق توضيحـه في أدبيـات الدراسـة؛ فـإن هنـاك نقـص في المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد بشـكل، عـام، وفيمـا يخـص الجانـب الصحـي فيهـا بشـكل آكـد.

لذلـك نحـى البحـث إلى عـدة إصـدارات يمكـن أن تكـون مظنـة لوضـع معايـير لمنـع تناقـل العـدوى في المبـاني بشـكل عمـا، ويمكـن تطبيقهـا عـلى المسـاجد، وهـي أربعـة مصـاد عـلى النحـو الآتي: 1 - المعايير التصميمية للمساجد آنفـة الذكـر في أدبيـات البحـث، وقـد وجـد أنهـا لا تتضمـن

أي معايـر تصميميـة تخـص مكافحـة العـدوى في المسـاجد بشـكل عـام، وفـيروس كورونـا عـلى وجـه التحديـد.

2 - كود البناء السعودي؛ والمعايير التصميمية للمنشآت الصحية؛ وبمراجعة مجلدات كود البناء السعودي لـم يتـم الوقـوف عـلى كـود خـاص بالمنشآت الصحية، عـلى إثـر ذلـك تمـت زيـارة اللجنـة الوطنية لكـود البنـاء السعودي ومقابلـة الأمـين العـام، وقـد أفـاد بعـدم وجـود جـزء مخصـص للمبـاني الصحية، وأن اللجنـة الوطنيـة تعكـف عـلى إصـداره بالتعـاون مـع وزارة الصحـة، والمركـز السعودي لاعتمـاد المنشـآت الصحيـة (سـباهي) عـلى غـرار كـود المبـاني السـكنية SBC1101 الـذى أصـدر مؤخـرا.

Title	Code Req. <sup>1</sup>	Code &Com. <sup>2</sup>	Arabic Prov. <sup>3</sup>
The General Building Code	SBC 201-CR	SBC 201-CC	SBC 201-AR
Structural – Loading and Forces	SBC 301-CR	SBC 301-CC	SBC 301-AR
Structural – Construction	SBC 302- CR		SBC 302-AR
Structural – Soil and Foundations	SBC 303- CR	SBC 303-CC	SBC 303-AR
Structural – Concrete Structures	SBC 304- CR	SBC 304-CC	SBC 304-AR
Structural – Masonry Structures	SBC 305- CR	SBC 305-CC	SBC 305-AR
Structural – Steel Structures			
Electrical Code	SBC 401- CR		SBC 401-AF
Viechanical Code	SBC 501- CR	SBC 501-CC	SBC 501-AR
Energy Conservation- Nonresidential	SBC 601- CR	SBC 601-CC	SBC 601-AR
Energy Conservation-Residential	SBC 602- CR	SBC 602-CC	SBC 602-AR
Plumbing Code	SBC 701- CR	SBC 701-CC	SBC 701-AR
Private sewage Code	SBC 702- CR	13° A	SBC 702-AR
Fire Protection Code	SBC 801- CR	SBC 801-CC	SBC 801-AR
Existing Buildings Code	SBC 901- CR	SBC 901-CC	SBC 901-AR
Green Construction Code	SBC 1001- CR	SBC 1001-CC	SBC 1001-AR
Residential Building Code*	SBC 1101- CR	SBC 1101-CC	SBC 1101-AR
Fuel Gas Code*	SBC 1201- CR	SBC 1201-CC	SBC 1201-AR

#### 3. AR: Arabic Code Provisions

\* Under Development

شكل6 محتويات كود البناء السعودي المصدر: كود البناء السعودي

3 - المركز السعودي لاعتماد المنشات الصحية (سباهی)

تـم التواصـل مـع إدارة التصميـم في وزارة الصحـة، وأحالــوا إلى مستشـارين في المركــز السـعودي لاعتمـاد المنشـآت الصحيـة (سـباهي)، وقامــوا مشـكورين بالتزويـد بنسـخة مـن المعايـير الوطنيـة للمستشـفيات، ونسـخة مـن دليـل مكافحـة العــدوى في تصميـمر المنشـآت الصحيـة، إلا انـه دليـل إجــرائي إداري لاعتمـاد نشــاط المنشـآت



#### 4 - وزارة الصحة

ل: الـشروط قبيـ أصدرت وزارة الصحـة عـدة أدلـة مـن "دليـل \_فى، المت والفنيــة ية الهندس 211 \_نى لمب فــنى إلا أنــه الخاصــة" دلىل للمسـتثمرين بالمستشـفيات هنـدسي عـامر لـمر يركـز عـلى مكافحـة العـدوى وانتشــار هــذا غـلاف شــكل8 الآتى الإصـدار. العـدوى، ويوضـح



#### شکل7

إصدارات المركز السعودي لاعتماد المنشآت الصحية المتعلقة بالمعايير الخاصة بالمنشآت الصحية

المصدر: موقع المركز السعودي لاعتماد المنشآت الصحية

#### شكل8

الشروط الهندسية والفنية لمبنى المستشفى. المصدر: منشورات وزارة الصحية على موقعها

متخصـص فی مقابــل وجـد دليـل بعنـوان: إصــدار ذلـك عـلى الإدارة العامـة لمكافحـة عـدوى صادر الصحبــة المنشــآت العــدوى مكافحــة تص فى الـذي تـم اعتبـاره المنطلــق لإتمـام هــذه الدراســة، ويوضـح شـكل9 الآتي وهــو المنشــآت الصحيــة، الدراســة. غـلاف هـذه

sty of desired بالول مكالمة العدوى في تصعيد المنشات صة

#### شكل9

دليل مكافحة العدوى في تصميم المنشآت الصحية. المصدر: موقع الإدارة العامة لمكافحة عدوى المنشآت الصحية ومـن هـذا الإصـدار تـم اسـتخلاص التعديـلات المقترحـة عـلى المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد في مواجهـة تناقـل العـدوى والأوبئـة بـين المصلـين، مـع مراعـاة التـالي:

• للمسجد وظيفته الخاصة به، ولا يعامل كالمنشأة الصحية بشكل مطلق.

• للمصلى احتياجات سلوكية تفرضها طبيعة أداء الصلاة.

- •اســتحدثت في المســاجد ممارسـات مـن قبيـل الفـرش بالسـجاد، والكــراسي المكسـية بالنسـيج، والركايـات (مسـاند الجلــوس)، ولــم تكــن موجــودة في المسـجد الأول؛ مسـجد النــبي صـلى الله عليـه وسـلم، ولا هـي أيضـا ملزمـة في كل المســاجد، ومــن أولهـا وأولاهـا المســجد الحـرام. هــذه الإحداثـات يمكـن إعـادة النظـر فيهـا وفقـا لـضرورة المحافظـة عـلى الصحـة العامـة.
- •لا يعني الاقتباس من هذا الإصدار أنه استوفى جميع المعايير المطلوبة للمساجد، وإنما لكونه الأقرب، مع التوصية ببذل مزيد من الجهد والعمل البحثي لاستيفاء معايير صحية خاصة بالمساجد.

## سابعا: استخلاص المعاير التصميمة للمساجد للحد من انتشار العدوى:

جاء دليـل مكافحـة العـدوى في تصميـم المنشـآت الصحيـة الصـادر عـلى الإدارة العامـة لمكافحـة عـدوى المنشـآت الصحيـة في خمـس عـشرة صفحـة، وتضمـن معايـير عامـة، ومعايـير مخصصـة لـكل مـن: أجنحـة التنويـم، غـرف العـزل، العيـادات الخارجيـة، العنايـة المركزيـة، وحـدة الحضانـة، غـرف العمليـات، وحـدة الغسـيل الكلـوي، التعقيـم المركـزي، التكييـف، وحـدة المناظـير، المختـبرات، المغسـلة، المطبـخ، النفايـات، المشرحـة.

وقـد تـم اسـتخلاص المعايـر التصميمـة للمسـاجد للحـد مـن انتشـار العـدوى مـن هـذا المرجـع وفـق الآتي:

- •اختيـار مـا يناسـب المسـاجد منهـا، مـع الحـرص عـلى الإبقـاء عـلى النـص المعيـاري كمـا هـو دون تغيـير كونـه صـادر مـن جهـة فنيـة هندسـية ومتخصصـة في المجـال الصحـي، ولا يتـم التغيـير إلا في أضيـق الحـدود مـع توضيـح التغيـير بإبقـاء الأصـل مشـطوبا، وإدراج النـص الـذي يناسـب المسـاجد بـين قوسـين.
- •تـم سرد المعايـير التصميميـة في هـذا الدليـل وفقـا للأقسـام الطبيـة في المستشـفيات، وبالتـالي كان المعيـار يتكـرر في بعـض الأحيـان، وعملـت الدراسـة عـلى حـذف التكـرارات، والاكتفـاء بنـص واحـد فقـط.
- •ترتيب المعايـير في هـذا الدليـل تـم وفـق الفضـاءات الطبيـة، وقـد عملـت الدراسـة عـلى إعـادة تبويبهـا وترتيبهـا بمـا يناسـب الفضـاءات المعماريـة في المسـجد، دون المسـاس بجوهـر المعيـار.
- •أضـاف المرجـع معايـير خاصـة بالمشرحـة وهـي موازيـة لمغسـلة المـوق الملحقـة ببعـض المسـاجد، ولأهميـة وضـع معايـير خاصـة لهـا كونـه مـن أكـثر الأماكـن الـتي تحتـاج إلى عنايـة لمنـع نقـل العـدوى فقـد تـم إدراجهـا في هـذا البحـث.

•تـم تقسـيم المعايـير إلى جزئـين، الأول للمسـجد ودورات الميـاه، ورمـز لـه برمـز (ج)، والثـاني لمغسـلة المـوتى، ورمـز لهـا بالرمـز (غ)، وإعطـاء رمـز تسلسـلي بعـد ذلـك لـكل معيـار ينـدرج تحتهـا. وبناء على ما ذكر؛ ففيما يلى المعايير التصميمية للمساجد للحد من تفشى العدوى:

الجزء الأول: المسجد ودورات المياه (ج).

الأرضيــــات والأسطح		ج-1
يجب أن تكون غير منفذة للمياه مغطاة بمادة لا تسبب الانزلاق ومرفوعة عند حد الأرض مع الحائط. 	ج <sup>-1-1</sup>	
تغطى باستخدام ألواح مصنوعة من البولفينيل كلورا يد مع إحكام لصق الفواصل.	ج <sup>-1-</sup> ج	
تصميـم الأرضيـات بطريقـه تضمـن عـدم نفـاذ / تـــرب الميـاه، مـع أسـطح نظيفـة تتحمـل عمليـة التنظيـف ا	ج <sup>-1-</sup> 5	
اليومي .		
الأرضيات ملساء، ولا تسمح بالانزلاق، أو ركود المياه، وتتحمل التنظيف المتكرر. 	ج <sup>-1-</sup>	
تجنب وجود السجاد أو غطاء الأرضيات الناعمة المشابهة للسجاد. 	ج-1-5	
	الحوائط	ج-2
طلاء الحوائط والأرضيات بطلاء مضاد للبكتريا ومصنوع من مادة الإيبوكسي غير المولد للكهرباء	ج-1-2	
يجـب تجنـب الوصـلات بـين الأرضيـات والحوائـط لأنهـا تسـاعد عـلى وجـود الرطوبـة وتشـجع عـلى نمـو	ج-2-2	
ا لميكر و بـا ت .		
يجب أن تكون الأسطح ناعمة، خالية من الشقوق.	ج-3-2	
تجنب وجود وصلات أنابيب مكشوفة.	ج-4-2	
استخدام مادة الإيبوكسي المطلي (البلاستيك المقوى بالفيبر) أو استخدام الطلاء بواسطة الرش.	ج-5-2	
	الممرات	ج-3
فصـل الممـرات النظيفـة والممـرات المتسـخة مـع تحديـد مسـارات منفصلـة لنقـل الأشـياء النظيفـة	- ج-1-3	
والأشياء الملوثة كل عـلى حـدة.	C	
	الأسقف	4->
رجب أن تكون الأسقف مقامة البطوية في المناطق التي يوكن جديوث البخار أو البطوية.	1-4->	· .
يبب أن تلون الاستقاد للرغولة في الساعل التي يسل حلوك البحار أو الرغوية. دجاب عادم البا تخذام اللاً، قف المبا تعالم ذلك البلاط التي المنفصا في اكمنه ال صحيف في التنظر في مغاس محكم في	2-4->	
يبب عمر استمار السعا استعارا ذاع المنصح استمال لمولها تعالم السيام وعير سناما	2 . 6	
	الإضاءة	5-7
يحب اختــار تجهــزات الاضـاءة بعنابــة في مناطــق المعالحــة والتخزيــن لتحنــب الشـقوق الــة, تســمح بتحمـع	ج-1-5	
	الأرماري	6->
غلقه الأماريد ذلته الرماسطة قفل همائد روف حاجد ضد فقدان الضغط مضد دخمانا المماء الما مرث في	1-6->	
المناطق النظيفة.	10 6	
أن تكـون جميـع الأبـواب ناعمـة مـزودة بغـلاف معـدني يصـل إلى النصـف السـفلى مـن البـاب مـع عــدم	ج-2-6	
وجـود أقفـال أو مقابـض للأبـواب (الداخليـة).		
	النوافذ	ج-7
سهولة الوصول للنوافذ داخليا وخارجيا لضمان سهولة عملية التنظيف.	ج-1-7	
جميع النوافذ مغطاة بسلك واقي من دخول الحشرات.	ج <sup>_2-7</sup>	
	أباط الغسا	<u>ρ</u> _
ل الكرم جند ما الدارية الم	احواص العسير - ۱.۹	ج-ہ
احواض عسيل الايلاي نصوي على ماء بارد ودائن.	ج-o-۱	
يجب وجـود احـواص بمعايـير فياسـيه نصمـن عـدم بنانـر المـاء، ويتـم بشـعيلها بـدون معمسـه الايـدي باسـتخدام المرفـق أو الأشـعة تحـت الحمـراء.	ج-8-2	
تعلق الحنفيات على الحائط ويتمر التشغيل بدون استخدامر الأيدي.	ج-8-3	
يكـون حجـم الحـوض متوسـط ومعلـق عـلى الحائـط وتكـون الحنفيـات إمـا معلقـه عـلى الحائـط أو عـلى	ج-4-8	
الحـوض.		
	غرف النظافة	ج-9
توفير غرفـة واحـدة عـلى الأقـل لمسـتلزمات نظافـة البيئـة داخـل كل وحـدة وتحتـوي كل غرفـة عـلى حـوض	ج-1-9	
		1

	1	1
الحوائط والأرضيات من مواد غير مسامية سهلة الغسيل.		
غرفة النظافة تحتوي على بالوعة ومواد نظافة وتطهير البيئة.		
الصرف الصحي		ج-10
تجنب وجود بالوعات مكشوفة خاصة في النطاق النظيف.	ج-10-1	

التكييف والتهــويـة:		
يجـب أن يتـمر دفـق الهـواء بصفـة عامـة مـن المناطـق النظيفـة إلى المناطـق المتسـخة (وخاصـة في أماكـن	ج-111	
الرعايـة الحرجـة) وذلـك للمحافظـة عـلى منـع انتشـار العـدوى.		
منع دخول هواء غير نظيف من المناطق المجاورة بواسطة وجود ضغوط هواء مختلفة.	ج-2-11	
يتـم تغـير الهـواء بمعـدل 10دورات في السـاعة ويـوصى بفـارق ضغـط مقـداره 15باسـكال بـين وحـدة العـزل	ج-3-11	
ووحــدة الرعايـة الحرجـة الأسـاسي.		
وجود نظامر مكيفات هواء مركزي مزود بفلاتر للهواء عالية الكفاءة.	ج-4-11	
نظـام التهويـة اللامركـزي يتـم تزويـده بفلـتر دائـم قابـل للغسـل أو بفلـتر قابـل للاسـتبدال بحيـث لا تقـل	ج-5-11	
كفاءتــه عــن 68%		
عندمـا يتـم وضـع عــدد 2 فلـتر في أجهـزة التهويـة فإنـه يتـم وضـع الفلـتر الأول في أعـلى التيـار في جهـاز	ج-6-11	
تكييـف الهــواء ويوضــع الفلــتر الثــاني أسـفل التيــار.		

### الجزء الثاني: مغسلة الموتى (غ):

وقع والمداخل والممرات		
موقـع المشرحـة (مغسـلة المـوق) منفصـل في مبـنى (مسـتقل) بجـوار معمـل الباثولوجيـا التشريحيـة في	غ-1-1	
الــدور الأرضي.		
وجـود مدخـل للمشرحـة (مغسـلة المـوتى) منفصـل عـن المخـرج لدخـول أقـارب المتـوفى وعربـات نقـل	غ-1-2	
المـو ټي .		
لا يقل عرض الردهات عن 2.40مترا لسهولة مرور التروليات مع حماية الجدران.	غ-1-3	
	الأرضيات	غ-2
تحميز الأضبات بطريقة قابلية للنظافية الدوربية وتتحميل المواد المستخدمة في التنظيف ومضادة	1-2-ċ	
البيل ، متصلة بمريف كاب سنات الماري ومعن السود المستعامة في السيف ومعنونا	2	
	الحوائط	غ-3
حوائط المشرحـة (مغسـلة المـوتى) يجـب أن تكـون مـن مـادة تضمـن سـهولة التنظيـف وغـير منفـذة	غ-1-3	
للســوائل وقابلــة لتحمــل مــواد التنظيـف.		
يجب تجنب وصلات بين الأرضيات والحوائط.	غ-3-غ	
	الأسقف	غ-4
تصميـم الأسـقف بطريقـة يسـهل تنظيفهـا وعـلى ارتفـاع ال يقـل عـن 2.50مـتر في الغـرف المسـاعدة	غ-1-4	
و3.0أمتــار في ردهــة الانتظــار وغــرف التشريــح وغــرف الأطبــاء.	_	
	الأنواب	غ-5
تصحيا أبياب البشحة (مغبراة الممتر) بحرث تكامن منتمحة منتام الشفائق ملا مقال الانتقادة.	1-5-ċ	
المسيحر (بورب (مسمد المعون) بعينا معون مردوب ويحر مسعينه بالاخراق ورا يعن عربها عن 1.50متر ليسمح بدخوان التاويليات.	1.5 2	
	<u> </u>	
	النوافذ	غ-6
يجـب أن تكـون النوافـذ منفـذة لضـوء النهـار ومجهـزة بزجـاج معتـم وشـبكة سـلك غـير منفـذة لدخـول	غ-1-6	
الحشرات		

التهوية والتكييف		غ-7
توفير تهويـة طبيعيـة كافيـة عـن طريـق نوافـذ غـير منفـذة للحـشرات ماعـدا في غـرف حفـظ المـوق حيـث		
يجـب توفـر نظـام شـفط هــوائي لدفــع الهــواء خــارج الغرفــة.		
تصميـم المـراوح بحيـث يتـم تدويـر الهـواء 10 مـرات في السـاعة مـع ضمـان عــدم وصـول الهــواء للمناطــق	غ-7-غ	
/ المبــاني المجــاورة		
أحواض الغسيل والتغسيل		غ-8
توفير أحواض لغسيل أيدي العاملين بالمواصفات القياسية داخل غرف التشريح (مغسلة الموق)	غ-1-8	
طاولة التشريح (حوض الغسيل) مصنوع من مادة يسهل تنظيفها.	غ-8-غ	
	التغذية	غ-9
إمــداد المشرحـة (مغسـلة المــوتي) بميــاه ســاخنة وبــاردة، وتــزود طــاولات المشرحـة بخراطيـم الميــاه عـلى أن		
يتــم تشـغيل صنابـير الميــاه في منطقــة العمــل بواسـطة كــوع العاملــين أو التشــغيل الأتوماتيــكي.		
 عناص القسم الإداري		غ-10
مكتب لمشرف المشرحة (مغسلة الموتى)	غ-10	
غرفة للعامين الصحيين بالمشرحة (بمغسلة الموتى)	غ-2-10	
 دورات مياه ومحطات شرب المياه بالقرب من أماكن الانتظار ومكاتب العاملين-الصحيين	غ-10	

والجـدول 2 التـالي يلخـص عنـاصر المسـجد القابلـة لتناقـل العـدوى؛ وكيفيـة تجنـب أو التقليـل مـن ذلـك، مـع توضيـح المعيـار الصحـي الملائـم لهـا:

جـدول2: عنـاصر المسـجد القابلـة لتناقـل العـدوى، ومـا يناسـبها مـن معايـير تصميميـة تحـد مـن انتشـار العـدوى، والمتطلبـات العامـة لمنـع تناقـل الفيروسـات مـن خـلال كل عنـصر

المصدر: الباحث

المتطلبات للتقليل من قابليته لنقل العدوى	رمز المعيار الصحي	-	العنصر
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله	ج- <sup>3</sup>	الممرات (الخارجية)	1
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-1	الصفوف	2
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>_2</sup>	الجدران (للمسجد)	3
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>_2</sup>	الأعمدة	4
لحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-4	السقف	5
إمكانية فتح الباب دون لمس المقبض باليد. رحابة المداخل لضمان التباعد المطلوب عند الدخول والخروج.	ج-6	الأبواب	6
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	دواليب الأحذية	7
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج- <sup>3</sup>	الممرات (الداخلية)	8
بدائل أرضيات المساجد (ليونة ونظافة وتقيم) فينيل، بلاط، حصى).	ج-1	الفرش (السجاد)	9
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-1	مساند الجلوس	10
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-1	كراسي الصلاة	11
الحد أو التقليل من قابلية المصاحف والمطبوعات للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-1	دواليب المصاحف	12

تجديد الهواء بشكل مستمر. التهوية الطبيعية، وقابلية النوافذ للفتح، ومدى كفايتها لتجديد الهواء. فتح النوافذ وتعارضه مع التكييف. أنظمة التكييف الطبيعية (ملاقف). قابلية الأماكن المغلقة لنشر الفيروس:	ح-11 / ج-7	التكييف والتهوية للمسجد	13
الحد أو التقليل من قابلية الأفياش للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	الکهریاء (إنارة، مأخذ، أفياش، )	14
الإضاءة الطبيعية والسماح بدخول أشعة الشمس للتعقيم .	ج-5 / ج-7	إضاءة طبيعية نوافذ متحركة	15
متانة التثبيت وعدم وجود فراغات بين السقف والجداران ووحدات الإضاءة تجمع الفيروسات والأثرية.	ج-5 /	إضاءة صناعية	16
قابلية برادات الماء والأكواب متعددة الاستخدام لنشر الفيروسات.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	البرادة	17
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله من خلال توسيع المداخل وتكثيرها للتقليل من التزاحم .	ج <sup>-1</sup>	المدخل	18
تجديد الهواء بشكل مستمر. نظام التهوية لدورات المياه: ميكانيكي (مراوح شفط منفصلة، شفط مركزي)، طبيعي.	<sup>11-</sup> ح	التهوية للحمامات	19
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	ركن غيار الطفل	20
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	الحمامر	21
قابلية فتح الباب دون لمس المقبض باليد.	ج-6	الباب	22
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	كرسي أفرنجي	23
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-1 / ج-8	الشطاف	24
قابليتها للفتح والإغلاق دون الحاجة لاستخدام الكف.	ج <sup>-1</sup>	السيفون	25
قابليتها للفتح والإغلاق دون الحاجة لاستخدام الكف.	ج <sup>-8</sup>	الحنفيات	26
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	ج-2	الجدران (للحمامات)	27
قابليتها للفتح والإغلاق دون الحاجة لاستخدام الكف.	ج-8	موضى عامر وقوف	28
قابليتها للفتح والإغلاق دون الحاجة لاستخدام الكف.	ج <sup>-8</sup>	موضى عامر جلوس	29
قابليتها للفتح والإغلاق دون الحاجة لاستخدام الكف.	<del>ج</del> -8	موضى كبار السن وذوي الحاجة	30
قابليتها للفتح والإغلاق دون الحاجة لاستخدام الكف.	ج-8	موضى الكراسي المتحركة	31
الحد أو التقليل من قابليتها للاحتفاظ بالفيروس ونقله.	غ-1إلى10	مغسلة الموق (مضافة)	32

## ثامنا: مدى كفاية تعليمات الوزارة للحد من انتشار الفيروسات

بحسب شـكل1 السـابق، والـذي وضـح التعليمـات الـتي فرضتهـا وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية في المملكـة العربيـة السـعودية لفتـح المسـاجد، بعـد إغلاقهـا لفـترة زمنيـة بسـبب فـيروس كورونـا وجـد أن هـذه التعليمـات صـدرت في نشرتـين مختلفتـين؛ في كل منهـا زيـادة ونقـص عـن الأخـرى، وتـم الدمـج بينهمـا لغـرض الدراسـة. ويمكـن حـصر هـذه التعليمـات في البنـود الآتيـة:

1. الوضوء في المنزل.

2. لبس الكمامة.

3. غسل اليدين جيدا أو استعمال المعقمات قبل الحضور إلى المسجد وبعده.

4. عدم التزاحم عند دخول المساجد أو الخروج منها.
5. إيقاء مسافة لا تقل عن 10.مترا لينك وبـين كل مصل، وفي نـشرة أخـرى تـرك مسافة معانه لا تقـل عـن 10.مترا لينك وبـين كل مصل، وفي نـشرة أخـرى تـرك مسافة ما. ومتر بـين كل مصل وآخـر، وأضافـت أيضا هـذه النـشرة: تـرك فـراغ صف بـين كل صفـين.
6. القـراءة مـن المصحـف الإلكـتروني بالجـوال أو إحضار المصحـف الخـاص بـك. وفي نـشرة أخـرى تـرك مسافة أخـرى رفـوا فـن المساحـد أو الزلكـتروني بالجـوال أو إحضار المصحـف الخـاص بـك. وفي نـشرة أخـرى مترة أخـرى متررة.
6. القـراءة مـن المصحـف الإلكـتروني بالجـوال أو إحضار المصحـف الخـاص بـك. وفي نـشرة أخـرى رفـع المصاحـف والكتـب مؤقتـا مـن المسـاجد.
7. تجنب المصافحة.
8. مدة الانتظار بين الأذان بالإقامة 10 وإغلاقها بعد الصلاة ب 10 وقائق.
9. مدة الانتظار بين الأذان والإقامة 10 واقتـا مـن المسـاجد.
10. فتح الماجـقبل الأذان بالإقامة 10 والكتـب مؤقتـا مـن المسـاجد.
9. مدة الانتظار بين الأذان والإقامة 10 والكتـب مؤقتـا مـن المالا الم الم المالا المالا المالا المالا المالات.
9. مدة الالتظار بين الأذان والإقامة 10 والكـقبـق.
10. فتح النوافذ والأبواب من دخول وقت الصلاة بالمالاة.
11. إغلاق جميع برادات وثلاجات المياه.
12. عدم السماح بتوزيع المياه والمأكولات أو شيء آخر من طيب وسواك.

13. إغلاق دورات المياه وأماكن الوضوء.

14. الإبقاء على تعليق الدروس والبرامج والمحاضرات وحلقات التحفيظ.

إن جميـع العنـاصر آنفـة الذكـر تعليمـات سـلوكية، تتعامـل مـع الفـيروس بشـكل لحظـي، وليـس فيهـا معيـار تصميمـي يسـاعد عـلى منـع انتشـار الفيروسـات بشـكل مسـتمر، ولا يمكـن إدراج أي منهـا في الجـدول 2 السـابق الـذي اسـتنبط ولخـص المعايـير التصميميـة الصحيـة المقترحـة للمسـاجد للحـد مـن انتشـار الفيروسـات.

### تاسعا: النتائج والتوصيات

النتائج

توصلت الدراسة إلى ثلاثة نتائج رئيسة هي:

- 1.مـن خـلال اسـتعراض الدراسـات السـابقة في مجـال المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد وجـد أنـه لـم يتـم التطـرق لمعايـير صحيـة تحـد مـن تناقـل العـدوى بـين المصلـين.
- 2. المرجـع الأمثـل لوضـع معايـير تصميميـة للمسـاجد تمنـع تناقـل العـدوى هـو معايـير وزارة الصحـة لمنـع تناقـل العـدوى في منشـآتها، وقـد وجـدت بالفعـل معايـير محـددة بهـذا الشـأن تـم تكييفهـا مـع عنـاصر المسـجد في مقابـل سـلوك الفـيروس الانتشـاري وسـلوك المصلـين. وبنـاء عـلى ذلـك وضعـت معايـير مـن جزئـين:
- الجـزء الأول: للمسـجد ودورات الميـاه (ج). وتضمـن أحـد عـشر معيـارا أساسـيا، وتحـت كل منهـا معايـير فرعيـة.
- •الجـزء الثـاني: لمغسـلة المـوتى (غ): وتضمـن عـشرة معايـير أساسـية تحـت كل منهـا معايـير فرعيـة .
- 3. بتطبيق المعايير المستخلصة آنفة الذكر على تعليمات وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية وجد أنها تعليمات سلوكية لا علاقة لها بالمعايير التصميمة.

#### التوصيات

توصي الدراسة بالآتي:

- •بـذل المزيـد مـن البحـث في مجـال تطويـر المعايـير التصميميـة للمسـاجد للحـد مـن تفـشي العـدوى بشـكل عـام، وبمـا يتـلاءم مـع وظيفـة المسـجد وسـلوك المصلـين، ويـوصى أن تتبـنى جائـزة عبـد اللطيـف الفـوزان لعمـارة المسـاجد تحفـيز الباحثـين عـلى إجـراء هـذه الأبحـاث، وعكسـها فى كـود بنـاء المسـاجد المترقـب صـدوره قريبـا إن شـاء الله.
- مراجعـة وزارة الشـؤون الإسـلامية والدعـوة والإرشـاد لتعليماتهـا الصـادرة بشـأن التعامـل مـع فـيروس كورونـا لتكـون تعليمـات موحـدة، وأكـثر شـمولية، وتـرقى إلى مسـتوى المعايـير ا لتصميميـة .

القرآن الكريم، سورة التوبة: 108.

البخاري، محمد بن إسماعيل. (1410ھ)،" صحيح البخاري". ضبطه: د. مصطفى ديب البغا. دار ابن كثير، الطبعة الرابعة، دمشق، سوريا.

إبراهيم، عبد الباقي. (1405هـ)،" تطور العمـارة بالمملكة العربية السعودية عبر العصور المختلفة»، مركز الدراسات التخطيطية والمعمارية، القاهرة، جمهورية مصر العربية.

إدريس، محمود محمد و باهمام، علي سالم. (1419هـ)، " تعديلات المساجد: المعالجات والحلول النابعة من احتياجات المصلين"، ندوة عمارة المساجد، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود، الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

أمانة مدينة الرياض. (1421هـ)،" الضوابط والمعايير التخطيطية لإعداد مخططات تقسيمات الأراضي"، الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

حسن، نوبى محمد. (1419هـ)، " خصائص التفكير في تصميم الحيز الداخلي للمسجد»، ندوة عمارة المساجد، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود، الرياض.

حنفي، أحمد مختار. (1426هـ)، " المعايير التصميمية لأماكن الوضوء في المساجد وقاعات الصلاة "، الجامعة الأمريكية بالشارقة، مترجم من الأصل الإنجليزي بمساعدة أمينة على أحمدي.

الردادي، طلال بن عبد الرحمن. (1419هـ)، " المعايير التصميمية للإضاءة الطبيعية في المساجد:. ندوة عمارة المساجد، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود، الرياض.

الزركشي، بدر الدين. (1427هـ)،: إعلام الساجد بأحكام المساجد»، دار الكتاب المصري.

السدلان، صالح بن غانم. (1418هـ)،" الضوابط الشرعية لبناء المساجد». ندوة عمارة المساجد، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، جامعة الملك سعود، الرياض.

الصاوي، علي محمد. (1419هـ)، " المسجد كمؤسسة إسلامية بين الثوابت والمتغيرات». سجل بحوث ندوة عمارة المساجد، المجلد الخامس، جامعة الملك سعود، كلية العمارة والتخطيط. الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

طومان، أحمد بن رشدي. (1422ھ)،" دراسة تقويمية للمعايير التخطيطية للمساجد»، رسالة ماجستير، جامعة الملك سعود، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

طومان، أحمد بن رشدي. (1439هـ)،» منهجية مقترحة لوضع معايير تصميمية شاملة للمساجد، تجربة وقف سعد وعبد العزيز الموسى نموذجا "، مجلة جامعة جازان.

لجنة تطوير المساجد. (1428هـ)،" لوائح تطوير مساجد أبو ظبي، دليل المستخدم»، مجلس أبو ظبي للتخطيط العمراني، الإمارات العربية المتحدة.

المشيقح، عبد الوهاب سليمان. (1419ﻫ)، " الرؤية الحديثة في بناء المساجد "، سجل بحوث ندوة عمارة المساجد، جامعة الملك سعود، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

نوفل، محمود حسن. (1419ﻫ)، " المعايير التصميمية لعمارة المساجد»، الرياض: سجل بحوث ندوة عمارة المساجد، جامعة الملك سعود، كلية العمارة والتخطيط، الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

الهيئة العليا لتطوير مدينة الرياض. (1424هـ)، " المخطط الاستراتيجي الشامل لمدينة الرياض»، بتقاريره العشرين للمرحلة الأولى، والثلاثة عشر للمرحلة الثانية، تقرير استراتيجية الخدمات العامة (مجلد6).

الهيئة الملكية للجبيل وينبع. (142هـ)،" المعايير التخطيطية والتصميمية لعمارة المساجد بمدينة ينبع الصناعية"، مطبوعات الهيئة، الجبيل، المملكة العربية السعودية.

الهيئة الملكية للجبيل وينبع. (1421هـ)، "عمارة المساجد في مدينة الجبيل الصناعية»، مطبوعات الهيئة، الجبيل، المملكة العربية السعودية.

وزارة الشؤون البلدية والقروية. (1399ھ)،" المعايير التخطيطية للمساجد"، وكالة تخطيط المدن، الرياض، المملكة العربية السعودية.

Akel Kahera, Latif. (2009), "Design Criteria for Mosques and Islamic Centers", First edition, Architectural Press-.Elsevier Ltd

Erzan, Jale(1999) "Structural and Spatial Evolution of Mosque Architecture in Ottoman: The classical Age". Proceedings of Symposium on Mosque Architecture. .College of Architecture and Planning. King Saud University

### المواقع والحسابات الإلكترونية: تاريخ آخر دخول عليها: (20/8/24هـ)

حساب شركة المساجد المتكاملة على تويتر: /https://twitter.com masajedsa

موقع الجمعية الخيرية للخدمات الهندسية: .http://handseah.org /sa/wordpress/

موقع قاموس معجم المعاني: /http://www.almaany.com/ar dict/ar-

موقع منصة معايير المساجد: http://mosque-design.com

موقع جمعية عمارة المساجد | مساجد: http://msajed.com/

موقع وقف الموسى: http://www.walmosa.com/index. php?op=pages&id=14

موقع وزارة الصحة في المملكة العربية السعودية: //:https articlesar.covid19awareness.sa

موقع وكالة الأنباء السعودية واس https://www.spa.gov.sa/

حساب وزارة الشؤون الإسلامية على تويتر: /https://twitter.com Saudi\_Moia?ref\_src=twsrc%5Egoogle%7Ctwcamp%5Eser p%7Ctwgr%5Eauthor

موقع هيئة كبار العلماء /https://www.alifta.gov.sa/Ar/Pages default.aspx

موقع جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزان لعمارة المساجد //:https alfozanaward.org/ar/

موقع كود البناء السعودي /https://sbc.gov.sa/ar/Pages default.aspx

موقع المركز السعودي لاعتماد المنشآت الصحية (سباهي) //https: portal.cbahi.gov.sa/arabic/about-us/organization-structure

موقع الإدارة العامة لمكافحة عدوى المنشآت الصحية //ttp:// موقع الإدارة العامة لمكافحة عدوى المنشآت الصحية //ktp:// 83%D8%A7%D5%D9%84-%D9%8A%D9%84%D9%9 84%D8%81%D8%AD%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9%%D9 8A-%81%D9%89-%D9%88%D9%869%D8%AF%D9 85-%D8%A7%88%D9%85%D9%%D8%AA%D8%B5%D9 86%D8%B4%D8%A2%D8%AA-%85%D9%84%D9%%D9 8A%D8%A9.%84%D8%B5%D8%AD%D9%%D8%A7%D9 pdf



# نهج المحاكاة الحيوية لتحسين جودة الهواء الداخلي ومنع انتشار الأمراض المعدية بالمساجد

رضوی محروس جامعة أسوان

محمد عصمت العطار جامعة المنصورة

> زينب الجميلي جامعة أسوان

### الملخص:

واجـه العالـم مجموعـة مـن التحديـات والأزمـات المختلفـة، مـن أوبئـة وكـوارث طبيعيـة كان لهـا تأثـير كبـير في حيـاة الإنسـان وسـلوكه. وفي ظـل جائحـة كورونـا الـتي ألمـت بالعالـم وأثـرت سـلباً في قطاعـات عديـدة في كافـة جوانـب الحيـاة اليوميـة مؤخـراً، وكان مـن أهمهـا الجانـب الديـني وأداء الشـعائر والعبـادات، حيـث أغلقـت المسـاجد، وهـذا تـرك شـعوراً بغريـة الإنسـان المسـلم داخـل المدينـة. وشكلت هـذه العوامـل نوعـاً مـن العاطفـة المحفـزة نحـو البحـث عـن حلـول لعـدم اللجـوء إلى غلـق المسـاجد أثـاء الجائحـة، وهـذا مـ دعـا المخططـين والمعماريـين للبحـث مـن أجـل التطويـر والابتـكار في مجـالات التجديـد والإصـلاح الصحـي والبناء لتقليـل مخاطـر الإصابـة بالأمـراض المعديـة بالمسـاجد.

وحيث كانت الطبيعة عـلى مـر التاريـخ مصـدر إلهـام للحلـول المعماريـة. وبفهـم كيفيـة عمـل العالـم الحي ومـا تفعلـه النظـم الطبيعيـة ودمجهـا في التصميـم المعمـاري والحـضري ظهـرت اتجاهـات معماريـة تهـدف إلى إنقـاذ البيئـة، وكان مـن أهـم تلـك الاتجاهـات هندسـة المحـاكاة الحيويـة (Biomimicry)، ومـن هـذا المنطلــق تناقـش هـذه الورقـة سـبل تحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي بالمسـاجد لتكـون قـادرة عـلى مواجهـة الأوبئـة.

وتهـدف الدراسـة إلى اقـتراح رؤيـة جديـدة في تصميـم المسـجد، ليكـون قـادراً عـلى مواجهـة الظـروف القاسـية خصوصاً في عـصر عمـارة مـا بعـد الجائحـة، وذلـك مـن خـلال تفعيـل نهـج المحـاكاة الحيويـة لتحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي ومنـع انتشـار الأمـراض المعديـة في المسـاجد. ولتحقيـق ذلـك الهـدف تتنـاول الدراسـة التعريـف بعلـم هندسـة المحـاكاة الحيويـة وأهـم تقنيـات التصميـم الحيـوي المسـتخدمة عالميـاً، وتحديـد الاسـتراتيجيات البيولوجيـة الـتي تسـاعد في تنقيـة الهـواء وتنظيـم معـدلات تدفقـه بمـا يسـمح بتجـدده. وينتهـي البحـث باقـراح ضمـن المحـاكاة الحيويـة يتـم مـن خلالهـا تحديـد معـدلات التهويـة المناسـبة وتنقيـة الهـواء الـتي تضمـن التقليـل مـن احتماليـة انتشـار الفيروسـات ومنـع العـدوى في الفـراغ الداخـلى للمسـجد اثـاء الجائحـة.

الكلمات الدالة: عمارة المساجد - هندسة المحاكاة الحيوية- عمارة ما بعد الجائحة- التكنولوجيا الحيوية- جودة الهواء الداخلي

### Abstract:

The world has faced a variety of challenges and crises from epidemics and natural disasters that have had a major impact on human life and behavior. And during the Corona pandemic<sup>4</sup> which has affected the world and has adversely affected many sectors in all aspects of daily life recently, the most important of which was the religious aspect<sup>4</sup> the performance of rites and worship<sup>4</sup> where Masjid was closed down, leaving a sense of the alienation of Muslim human within the city. These factors were a catalyst for finding solutions not to close Masjid during the pandemic<sup>4</sup> which directed planners and architects to research for development and innovation in regeneration, health reform and construction to reduce the risk of infectious diseases in Masjid.

And that's where nature has historically inspired architectural solutions. By understanding how the living world works and what ecosystems do and integrating them into architectural and urban design, architectural trends have emerged aimed at saving the environment, most importantly Biomimicry. It is in this spirit that this paper discusses ways to achieve indoor air quality in Masjid to be able to cope with Epidemics.

The aim of the study is to propose a new vision in the design of the Masjid to be able to cope with the harsh conditions, especially in the post-epidemic architecture, through the activation of bio-simulation approaches to improve indoor air quality and prevent the spread of infectious diseases in Masjid. To achieve that goal, The study deals with the definition of biomimicry engineering and the most important bio-design techniques used globally, the identification of biological strategies that help to purify the air and regulate its flow rates to allow for its regeneration. The research ends with the proposal of tools inspired by biomimicry engineering through which suitable ventilation rates and air purification will be established to ensure reduce the probability of virus spread and infection in the internal vacuum of the Masjid during the pandemic is prevented.

Keywords: Masjid architecture – biomimicry - post-pandemic architectureindoor air quality

### 1. المقدمة:

حـدد القـرآن الكريـم الوظيفة الأساسـية للمسـجد قــال الله تعــالي )في بيُــوتٍ أَذِنَ اللهُ أن تُرْفَـعَ وَيُنْكَـرَ فِيهَـا اسْـمُهُ يُسَـبِّحُ لَـهُ فِيهَـا بِالْغُــدُوَّ وَالاَصَالِ\*رِجَـالُ لاَ تَلْهِيهِـمْ تِجَـارَةٌ وَلاَ بَيْـعٌ عَـنْ ذِكْـرِ اللهِ وَإِفَـامِ الصَّـلاةِ وَإِيتَـاءِ الـزَّكَاةِ يَخَافُـونَ يَوْمـا تَتَقَلَّـبُ فِيـهِ الْقُلُـوبُ وَالاَبْصَارُ)القـرآن الكريـم- سـورة النــور- الآيــات 36: 37)

وتمثل القيمة الرمزية في المسجد بعداً هاما فهـو بيت الله المسـموح للجميـع عـلي اختلافهـم دخولـه وممارسـة الشـعائر فيـه بمسـاواة تامـة لذلـك فهـو مفتـوح طـوال الوقـت، وإن مـا يعلـن في المسـاجد مـن الأذان في أوقـات الصلـوات الخمـس، ومـا يقـام فيهـا مـن صـلاة الجماعـة ليمثـل شـعار الإسـلام والعلامـة الممـيزة لبـلاده وهـذا الإجتمـاع عـلي القيـم السـامية والمرتبـط بفكـرة الإلتفـاف حـول هـدف واحـد هـو مـا يقـوي روح الجماعـة ومـا يجعـل الرسـول الكريـم صـل الله عليـه وسـلم يشـير إلى أهميـة صـلاة الجماعـة في عـدد مـن الأحاديـث الشريفة. ("المؤتمـر الاول عمـارة المسـاجد.2016 "Pdf

والآن في ظـل جائحـة الكورونـا الـتي ألمـت بالعالـم وأثـرت سـلبًا عـلى قطاعـات عديـدة في كافـة نواحـي الحيـاة اليوميـة، منهـا الجانـب الديـني وأداء الشـعائر والعبـادات، فأُغلقـت المسـاجد والكنائـس والمعابـد، ممـا تـرك شـعورًا بالغربـة داخـل المدينـة، وشـكّل نوعًـا مـن العاطفـة المحفـزة نحـو البحـث عـن حلـول لتطويـر أفـكار للمسـجد تجنبنـا هـذا الانقطـاع في المسـتقبل.ونظرّ لارتبـاط العمـارة بالفكـر الابتـكاري فالتوجـه اليـوم نحـو ابتـكار حلـول معماريـة بسيطة تسـمح للمسـجد كفضاء معمـاري بمواجهـة الأوبئـة، وجـاء دورالعمـارة لتظهـر أهـم قدراتهـا لتكـون مـن أهـم رواد المقاومـة ضـد الأوبئـة والأمـراض المنتـشرة مؤخـراً.(Elatta 2020)

وحيث أن المسبب الأساسي في الإغلاق هـو العلاقـة الطرديـة بـين زيـادة عـدد وفيـات جائحـة كورونـا والتعـرض طويـل الأمـد لتلـوث الهـواء، أي أن التهويـة السـيئة في المبـاني تـؤدي إلى زيـادة انتشـار الفـيروس، لذلـك أصبحـت الوقايـة عُنـصراً فعـالاً للحـد مـن مـن انتشـار المـرض، وجدنـا أيضـاً أنـه بإمكاننـا تحقيـق 70٪ مـن الفوائـد الصحيـة وضمـان انخفـاض احتماليـة انتشـار الأوبئـة مـن خـلال ضمـان بيئـات أنظـف وأكـثر أمانـاً وجـودة هـواء أفضـل وسـلوكيات أكـثر صحـة.

وحيث كانت الطبيعة على مر التاريخ مصدر إلهام للحلول والطرق الذكية التي طورت جميع المجالات باستراتيجيات موهوبة لا حصر لها، لتميز مخلوقات الله عز وجل التي ما زالت مثالاً للكمال وكنزاً لا يفنى ومصدراً لا ينضب من الأفكار والاشكال والنظم والآليات، ومن خلاله سعى المعماريون دائماً لمحاكاة الطبيعة والاستلهام منها لخلق توازن وتجاذب وانسجام بين البيئة الطبيعية والمبنية، وبفهم طبيعة العالم الحي وما تفعله النظم الطبيعية ودمجها في التصميم المعماري والحضري ظهرت اتجاهات معمارية تهدف إلى إنقاذ البيئة، وكان من أهم تلك الاتجاهات هندسة المحاكاة الحيوية (Biomimicry).

1.1 اشكالية البحث:

تتبلور إشكالية البحث في عدم وجود آلية واضحة (نهج شامل) يتم من خلالها مواجهة التحديات والأوبئة والتعامل مع الفراغات المعمارية الداخلية للمساجد أثناء الخطر دون توقف العمل بها. حيث تلجأ الحكومات إلى غلق المساجد ووقف عدد من المهام اليومية دون التفكير في حلول ممكنة يتم من خلالها استمرار العبادات بما يحفظ سلامة المستخدمين بشكل دقيق وموضوعي ويحقق استدامة المبنى. حيث أن انخفاض جودة الهواء الداخلي والتهوية السيئة للأماكن المغلقة تعتبر السبب الرئيسي في زيادة انتشار الأمراض المعدية، فبالرغم من زيادة الوعي لدى المعماريين بمبدأ الاستدامة وضرورة تحقيقها في تصميم المساجد إلا أن هذه التصميمات غير قادرة على مواجهة الأوبئة بشكل واقعي يسمح بتشغيل المساجد وقت الجائحة مما أدى إلى (الإغلاق والتباعد الإجتماعى).

1.2 هدف البحث:

يهدف البحث إلى رؤية جديدة لمسجد المستقبل القادر على مواجهة العوامل القاسية خاصة في عصر عمارة ما بعد الوباء، والاستجابة للسياق ثقافيًا واجتماعيًا وبيئيًا، مما يضيف التفرد إليه ويضع المسجد في موقعه لإرشاد المسلمين وتحسين انتمائهم والتواصل الاجتماعي مع بعضهم بعض، وذلك من خلال الوصول إلى إطار نظري لتفعيل نهج المحاكاة الحيوية بالمساجد لرفع جودة البيئة الداخلية ومنع انتشار الامراض المعدية في مساجد ما بعد الجائحة. عن طريق تحقيق الأهداف الفرعية التالية:

- •دراسـة العوامـل المسـببة في انتشـار الأمـراض المعديـة داخـل المبـاني والمؤثـرة عـلى جـودة هوائهـا.
- التعـرف عـلى مفهـوم. محـاكاة الطبيعة-الحيويـة (Biomimicry) ودورهـا كأسـلوب تصميـم مسـتديم في تحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي ومنـع انتشـار الأمـراض المعديـة.
- •دراسـة آليـات هندسـة المحـاكاة الحيويـة وتوظيفهـا بالعنـاص المعماريـة بالمسـجد لمنـع انتشـار العـدوى وتحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي IAQ وزيـادة معـدلات تدفـق الهـواء بالفـراغ الداخـلى.
  - 1.3 دوافع الدراسة:

تفعيل دور المحاكاة الحوية كأداة تصميم في مساجد المستقبل، في محاولة الدراسة للتحقيق هدف البحث في مجال تحسين جودة الهواء الداخلي ومنع انتشار الأمراض المعدية باستخدام تقنيات حيوية وعلاقته بالتصميم المعماري ظهر <u>عاملان رئيسان يعززان</u> <u>من أهمية إجراء الدراسة، هما:</u>

- •زيـادة معــدلات انــدلاع جوائـح الأمــراض التنفسـية المعديـة ،الــتي يمكـن أن تــودي بحيـاة ملايــين مــن البــشر في العالــم، مـع مـا يصاحبهـا مــن آثــار اجتماعيـة واقتصاديـة واسـعة النطــاق حسـب الاســتراتيجية الجديــدة لمنظمـة الصحــة العالميـة 2030-2018 ("8 أشـياء ينبغـي أن تعرفهـا عــن الأنفلونـزا الجائحـة" (2019)
- •اختص البحث بالمسجد لكونـه محـرك الأحـداث الأسـاسي في المجتمع الإسـلامي، فهـو قبلـة أفـراد هـذا المجتمع خمـس مـرات يوميـا يرتـاده المسـلمون في إيقـاع دوري متكـرر لتوثيـق الصلـة بـين العبـد وربـه في رابطـة روحانيـة سـامية مـيزت المجتمع المسـلم مـن غـيره، فـكان إلزامًـا علينـا الاهتمـام بالبيئـة الـتي مـن الله بهـا علينـا والحفـاظ عليهـا لتمكينهـا مـن أداء وظيفتهـا بشـكل كامـل دون انقطـاع، وذلـك مـن خـلال تحسـين جـودة الحيـاة والهـواء بهـا.
- •أكـد التقريـر الصـادر مـن مؤتمـر المعرفـة في دبي 2022 م عـلى أهميـة هندسـة المحـاكاة الحيويـة حيـث قامـت بجمـع ملايـين المعلومـات والبيانـات في كافـة العلـوم والمجـالات نتـج عنهـا أصـدار تقريـر: «اسـتشراف مسـتقبل المعرفـة» الـذي يحـدد التكنولوجيـات الحديثـة الـتي
تتضمـن الاسـتعداد لمواجهـة المخاطـر العالميـة وهـي: الـذكاء الصناعـي، والأمـن السـيبراني، والتكنولوجيا الحيوية.

1.4 منهجية الدراسة:

للوصـول إلى أهـداف البحـث رأينـا أنـه مـن الأفضـل الاعتمـاد عـلى المنهـج الوصفي التحليـلي مـن خـلال التعـرف عـلى الأسـباب الرئيسـة لانتشـار الفيروسـات بالفـراغ الداخـلي والوصـول لنهـج تصميمي شـامل لمواجهـة تلـك المشـكلة، فتوجـه البحـث لدراسـة مفهـوم هندسـة المحـاكاة الحيويـة والأسـاس النظـري لمسـتوياتها المختلفـة وأسـاليب تصميـم التقليـد الحيـوي بالمسـاجد ودوره في تحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي لمنـع انتشـار العـدوى، كأداة لتحقيـق الاسـتدامة في عمـارة ما بعـد الجائحـة (عمـارة المسـتقبل) ودراسـة بعـض تطبيقـات المحـاكاة الحيويـة ودورهـا في مواجهـة الجائحـة.

# العوامل المسببة في انتشار الأمراض المعدية داخل المسجد أو)المؤثرة في جودة الهواء الداخلي):

من خلال الدراسات السابقة وجدنا أن هناك 3 عوامل رئيسة تتسبب في انتقال الأمراض المعدية داخل المباني (Megahed and Ghoneim 2021) المعدية داخل المباني occupants to threats mitigating in strategies design building of effectiveness. Air Indoor poor how on focus actions and research pandemic ongoing The D'alessandro et al. 2020, IAQ) Quality وهي:

2.1 عدم توافر تهوية طبيعية:

- •بدءاًمـن مشـكلة أنظمـة نكييـف الهـواء الداخليـة، خصوصـاً خـلال موسـم الصيـف والزيـادة المحتملـة لمخاطـر انتقـال الفـيروس بـين المصليـين.
- •الغلـق التـام لبعـض الفراغـات الـتي لا تحتـوي عـلى فتحـات مثـل (الحمامـات والمخـازن ومـا إلى ذلـك). فخـلال وبـاء السـارس عـام 2003 في هونـغ كونـغ تـم إثبـات انتقـال الفـيروس مـن خـلال المراحيـض لذلـك مـن الـضروري تنظيفهـا بانتظـام.(D'alessandro et al. 2020)

2.2 عدم توافر العناصر الخضراء:

•مـن أهـم آثـاره التخفيـف مـن حـدة المنـاخ الحـضري، ممـا يسـاعد عـلى تقليـل الآثـار الصحيـة لموجـات الحـرارة، وزيـادة محتـوى الرطوبـة في الهـواء وخفـض درجـة الحـرارة في الفـترات الحـارة.

2.3 تلوث الهواء الداخلي :

- •وجـود مصـادر داخليـة للانبعاثـات وانتشـار الملوثـات، مـع تركـيز الملوثـات الكيميائيـة والبيولوجيـة: مثـل الغـازات الصـادرة مـن مـواد التنظيـف والتطهـير وفي السـجاد والموكيـت ومنتجـات الخشـب الصناعـي والدهانـات والصبغـات والمـواد العازلـة.
- •بعــد تجربــة جائحـة 19 covid لاحـظ المصممــون والمســتخدمون أن مــواد البنــاء، ولا ســيما مــواد التشـطيب والمفروشــات تنبعــث منهــا المركبــات العضويــة المتطايــرة، وفي ظــل وجــود درجــات حــرارة عاليــة وبســبب التعــرض لأشـعة الشـمس تــزداد انبعاثاتهـا.

## 3. هندسة المحاكاة الحيوية:

ظهرت كلمة محاكاة الطبيعة لأول مرة في الأدبيات العلمية في أوائل الستينيات(pawlyn

2011). لها جذورها من كلمتين يونانيتين «bios» التي تعني «الحياة» و «mimesis» تعني «التقليد» بكل بساطة تعني المحاكاة الحيوية «تقليد الحياة»؛ فكان الهدف دراسة كيف تمكنت الكائنات البيولوجية من التغلب على التحديات وتكيفها للبقاء على قيد الحياة والازدهار في بيئتها، وغالبًا ما وجد أن الكائنات الحية قادرة على تحقيق ذلك باستخدام كميات قليلة من الطاقة – ومنها يتم محاكاة هذه الاستراتيجيات في التكنولوجيا البشرية. (and A. 2019 .Okekeogbu C. J ،Okeke)

حيث تعتمد محاكاة الطبيعة على حجة مقنعة للغاية تفيد بأنه ابعد 3.8 مليار سنة من التطور، تعلمت الطبيعة: ما الذي ينجح و ما هوالمناسب؟ وما الذي يدوم؟ (Benyus 1997). وكما أكدت دراسة (Ayat Abdul Rahim) عام 2010 على أن هناك اهتمام متزايد بالمحاكاة الحيوية، كنظام جديد يتطلع إلى الطبيعة خاصة أساليب المحاكاة الحيوية في التصميم. وكان من أهم نتائج البحث أنه ينبغي بذل الجهود لإنشاء قاعدة بيانات معمارية. لتقليد الطبيعة، فاعتمدت على دراسة الطرق الطبيعية لكشف التناقضات، استكشاف مفهوم التصميم المستوحى من الحيوية ومنهجياته المختلفة، للوصول إلى بيئة مبنية أكثر كفاءة تحاكى التقنيات الفعالة، والتى يتم اكتشافها يومًا بعد يوم في مخلوقات الله. وفي عام 2012 اتجهت (نيفين رمضان) حول إجراء تحقيق تشابه بين الهندسة المعمارية والطبيعة، بحيث ينقل الخصائص البيولوجية للحياة إلى العمارة. كما أكد (Gehan.A. ، 2016 Nouran &) أن التقليد الحيوي هو أحد الأساليب المبتكرة لإيجاد حلول لإدارة استهلاك الطاقة في المباني، والذي يُعد العلم التطبيقي الذي يستمد الإلهام من إيجاد حلول لمشاكل الإنسان من خلال دراسة التصاميم والأنظمة والعمليات الطبيعية. كما اهتمت (Hala Sayed،2021) بمحاكاة الطبيعة في الهندسة المعمارية لغرض الوظيفة بدلاً من التشكل، لتحقيق أنظمة بناء المحاكاة الحيوية التي توفر كفاءة سلوك بناء محسّنة تقليديا، وأيضا أكدت على أن نهج المحاكاة الحيوية في العمارة قد اقتصر على التقليد البسيط. وذكر (Rajneet Sidhu & Vidya Singh،2021) أنه غالبًا ما يستلهم الجنس البشري من الطبيعة لحل المشكلات نظرًا لأن الطبيعة لها آليات معقدة تم إتقانها على مدى آلاف السنين. من ناحية أخرى ، تجسد العمليات الطبيعية قيم الاستدامة، ولكن هناك عدد من الدروس التي يمكن تعلمها من الطبيعة لحل تحديات التصميم وبناء مستقبل أكثر استدامة. كمنهجية تصميم المحاكاة الحيوية التي تحافظ على هذا الوعد.

### 1.3 مفهوم هندسة المحاكاه الحيوية:

تطرقت أعداد من الدراسات إلى صياغة مفهوم لهندسة المحاكاة الحيوية، تجدر الإشارة هنا إلى أنها مجال حديث العهد نسبياً وهي جزء من مجال أكبر للتقليد الحيوي أو علم الأجهزة الإلكترونية، ظهر كلا المصطلحين (تقليد الطبيعة وعلم الأجهزة الإلكترونية) خلال الخمسينيات والستينيات من القرن الماضي ويصفان فعل التعلم من الطبيعة أو إنتاج وظائف شبيهة بالطبيعة .(2005 العامي ويصفان فعل التعلم من الطبيعة أو إنتاج 2013 أن تقليد الطبيعة هو علم تطبيقي يستمد الإلهام من إيجاد حلول لمشاكل الإنسان من خلال دراسة التصاميم والأنظمة والعمليات الطبيعية. وأيضًا ذكرت دراسة (نوال السيد، 2019) تقليد الطبيعة على أنه علم تطبيقي يستمد الإلهام من إيجاد حلول لمشاكل الإنسان الإنسان من خلال دراسة التصاميم والأنظمة والعمليات الطبيعية. وأيضًا ذكرت دراسة (نوال مسوء فهم لمحاكاة الطبيعة كما عرف (Sidhu) من إيجاد حلول لمشاكل سوء فهم لمحاكاة الطبيعة كما عرف (الطبيعية في التصميم الحيوي أنه نهج تصميم آخر يتضمن دمج العناصر الطبيعية في التصميم.

في هذه الدراسة، تم استخدام تعريف هندسة المحاكاة الحيوية في الهندسة المعمارية الذي اقترحه pawlyn في كتاب "محاكاة الطبيعة في الهندسة المعمارية" تقليد الطبيعة كما هو محدد في الكتاب "هو محاكاة الأساس الوظيفي للأشكال والعمليات والأنظمة البيولوجية لإنتاج حلول مستدامة" .(pawlyn 2011)

### 2.3 مفهوم التكنولوجيا الحيوية:

التكنولوجيا الحيوية تعـد حلـولاً مستوحاة مـن علـم المحـاكاة الحيويـة وهـو مجـال متعـدد للوظائـف الدراسـات علم الأحياء والتكنولوجيا والذى يغطى المنهجيــة التخصصــات فى التقنبة والعلاقات والهياكل والعمليات فى النظم البيولوجية وتحويلها إلى حلول للمشكلات والتكنولوجيـة الأوليـة، وهـى المسـتقبل والمفتـاح الأسـاسى لحـل المشـكلات البيئيـة، حيـث يلعـب علماء الأحياء والمهندسين المعماريين دوراً محدداً، حيث يتمثل دور علماء الأحياء في کل مــن فى المعماريــين بينما يتمثل دور المهندسين بيانــات المعرفــة البيولوجيــة، قاعــدة توفير توف\_ر it(Megahed crucial is and Ghoneim 2021) متــواز بشـکل المعمـاري ىالتصم المعرفــة مر strategies building of effectiveness the mitigating in design highlight threats to poor how on focus actions and research pandemic ongoing The .occupants to .IAQ) Quality Air Indoor

3.3 مستويات المحاكاة الحيوية في العمارة:

يلهم التقليد الحيوي العمارة في مستويات مختلفة كما يفعل علم الأحياء في الطبيعة ويمكن تلخيص هذه المستويات في ثلاث فئات كما يوضح الشكل (1): مصدر إلهام للشكل ، وتقليد سلوك الكائن الحى، وتقليد النظام البيئى (Benyus 1997).



شكل (1) مستويات المحاكاة الحيوية في العمارة

شکل 2:

مطعم في اليايان على شكل سمكة- Fish Dance https://i.pinimg. 79a4250df8c0d5248444a1e07676952c./25/com/564x/79/a4 jpg

**1.3.3 مستوى الشكل أو الهيكل:** في المستوى الأول من محاكاة الطبيعة، يشير إلى الكائن الحى من نبات أو حيوان، وقد يتضمن محاكاته

المسجد: مبنى عابر للثقافات | المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد | الكويت 2022

بالكامل أو جزء منه، بحيث يتم تقليد شكله وتطبيقه في التصميم المعماري (Vavan، بالكامل أو جزء منه، بحيث يتم تقليد شكله وتطبيقه في التصميم المعماري (Fish Dance ، Kobe ، ليابان ، للمهندس المعماري فرانك جيري شكل (2)، قام غاري في البداية بتصميم وبناء مطعم Fish Dance بالقرب من ميناء كوبي باليابان ، وقد تم تصميم المطعم على شكل سمكة شبوط قافزة ، وهو يمثل الرمز الميمون «لقفز سمك الشبوط فوق بوابة التنين». ومع ذلك ، بعد زلزال كوبي ، على الرغم من عدم تدمير مطعم الأسماك ، فقد تم إغلاقه. من أجل الحفاظ على مبنى هذا المصمم الشهير ، الآن أصبحت هذه السمكة جزءًا مهمًا من ميناء كوبى.("Night Beauty Silver Jewelry"

### **2.3.3** مستوى السلوك أو الوظيفة:

في المستوى الثاني من محاكاة الطبيعة، يشيرإلى محاكاة سلوك الكائن الحي، وقد يشمل تفسير جانب من كيفية تصرف الكائن الحي أو ارتباطه بسياق أكبر، تقليد الطبيعة ليس مجرد تقليد غير هادف، ولكنه ملاحظة وتحليل للأنماط والعمليات العامة في الطبيعة والتي تسمى مبادئ الحياة، وتحويل وتطوير وتطبيق هذه المبادئ في حلول تكنولوجية متطورة، (2019 Eastgate، وتحويل وتطوير وتطبيق هذه المبادئ في حلول تكنولوجية مممه المهندسون المعماريون Vavan، Milošević، and Minić ، في نريمبابوي شكل مممه المهندسون المعماريون Mick Pearce وسائل طبيعية للتبريد والتدفئة ، ويتكون (3)، يعتمد هذا المبنى بالكامل على استخدام وسائل طبيعية للتبريد والتدفئة ، ويتكون المبنى من 4 حوائط حجرية خارجية ، وقاعة داخلية بارتفاع سبعة طوابق ، ويتم سحب الهواء من الخارج للداخل من خلال فتحات التهوية ، ثم يتم تبريده أو تدفئته خلال كتلة المبنى، وذلك اعتمادا على درجة حرارة خرسانة المبنى والهواء ، وترتب على استخدام هذه الطريقة تقليل استهلاك الطاقة بنسبة تقل عن 35% عن استهلاك 6 مباني تقليدية ، كما خفضت ركلفة الاستهلاك لعشر تلطفه استخدام مكيفات الهواء.(3. يرام 2000 C. المريدة المائمي معرفي الميالي معاد مليوا المائي المواء ، ومراني معليم المائي معليم الحرية . 2010 كامي المائي من



### 3.3.3 مستوى النظام البيئي:

حيث تحاكي النظم البيئيةَ بأكملها والمبادئ المشتركة التي تسمح لها بالعمل بنجاح، ستُمكن هذه التكنولوجيا المباني المستقبلية من محاكاة الأنظمة المعقدة لإدارة استهلاك الطاقة والاستجابة

### شكل 3:

تطبيق تقنيات التهوية السلبية والتدكم في درجة الحرارة، بمحاكاة أكوام النمل الأبيض وأدائها. /https://www.buildinggreen.com/sites 2520and%2520eastgate.png%default/files/articles/ch2

> لدرجة الحرارة وشدة ضوء النهار وسرعة الرياح والقوة والتغيرات الأخرى في البيئة (،Vavan (Milošević، and Minić 2019) ،ويتم تطبيق مستوى النظام البيئي في التصميم الحضري المتجدد ومثال على ذلك ما تم تقديمه في مشروع Nithūn Architects و Green Works Landscape و Mithūn Architects شعدد بورتلاند ، أوريغون ، الذي صممه فريق Architects و Mithūn Architects متعدد الاستخدامات يتضمن صياغة عمران متكامل، حيث ستستخدم المباني مجموعة متنوعة

# THE MOSQUE: A CROSS-CULTURAL BUILDING | 3100 INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MOSQUE ARCHITECTURE | KUWAIT, 2022

من الاستراتيجيات المستدامة المصممة، مع المشروع الأصلي، من المتوقع أن تكون هناك تحسينات عامة ، اعتمد المشروع على استراتيجيات مثل تصميم الشوارع الخضراء، والمساحات الخضراء العامة الجديدة، والأسطح الخضراء ،والاتصال بالشبكة الخضراء الحضرية الموجودة في المنطقة. كانت الاستراتيجيات الأخرى هي زيادة الموائل من خلال استعادة المناطق الخضراء واستعادة ضفاف الأنهار. كان من المهم أيضاً تحسين تدفقات المياه ،واحترام مياه الأمطار المتاحة في الموقع من خلال تقليل استهلاك المياه ، وجمع مياه الأمطار ومعالجتها وتخزينها. تم اقتراح استراتيجية مماثلة فيما يتعلق بالطاقة ، التركيز على إنتاج الطاقة الشمسية وتحسينالأداء للمباني ، والحد من الاستهلاك لمطابقة الموارد المتاحة محلياً. أخيراً ، حدد المشروع 15 فائدة يمكن أن تكون للإجراءات المقترحة للمجتمع بما في ذلك تحسين الرفاهية، وخلق موائل لأنواع الحياة البرية ، وتنظيم التلوث، والتي يمكن فهمها أيضاً على أنها خدمات النظام البيئي. (Blanco et al. 2021)



وهنا ستركزالدراسة في هندسة المحاكاة الحيوية على مستوى سلوك الكائن الحي، والذي يمثل الفهم العميق للاستراتيجيات والعمليات والوظائف والأنظمة البيولوجية، إلى جانب ذلك يركز هذا المستوى في طرق الحل الأكثر احتمالية والمقارنات المتعددة المركبة والتطور المشترك للمشكلات والحلول التي يمكن أن تتعامل مع أنظمة البناء لتعزيز سلوك البناء، حيث يتكون سلوك البناء من عناصر مادية وأخرى وظيفية ويوضح الشكل (6) عناصر وأهداف سلوك البناء (2021 Sayed).



سحل ه. العناصر المعمارية التي تعزز سلوك البناء(Sayed 2021)

### **4.3** استراتيجيات المحاكاة الحيوية لتحسين جودة الهواء الداخلى:

أكـدت الأبحـاث العالميـة أن تغـير المنـاخ قـد يـؤدي إلى انتشـار الأوبئـة العالميـة(KHAI 2016). وأن ضمان معدل تهوية مناسبة أمرًا ضروريًا لتقليل مخاطر الإصابة بالعدوى في الفراغات الداخليـة، فـلا يمكـن تجاهـل انتقـال العـدوى عـبر الهـواء باللجـوء إلى تدابـير وقائيـة فعالـة للحـد مـن مخاطـر العــدوى (Dai and Zhao 2020). وبالرجــوع لهــدف الدراســة وهــو تصميــم مبــانى المساجد المستقبلية لتحسين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي IAQ ومنـع انتشـار العـدوى، يمكننـا تحديـد الهــدف المعمـارى المـراد تحقيقــه وهــو جــودة البيئــة الداخليــة وبشـكل دقيــق وموضوعــى بدراســة سواء فى العناصر المعمارية الخارجية أوالداخلية اســتراتيجيات تحقيــق جــودة الهــواء الداخــلى درجــة الحــرارة (التهويــة الكافيــة) وتنقيــة الهــواء والتحكــم في حركــة الهــواء والــتي تنقســم إلى: (Brittain et al. 2020) الرطوبــة وتنظيــمر

### 1.4.3 حركة الهواء:

تراكــم الجزيئــات تسهم التهويـة المناسـبة في تحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلى وتسـاعد عـلى منـع احتماليــة انتشــار تقلــل مــن معديــة في الأماكــن المغلقــة وبالتــالى أن تكـون الـــتى يحتمــل معــدلات التهويـة المــوصى بهـا مــن ASHRAE تــتراوح مــن 0.35 8 -وبحسب الفيروســات، هـواء في السـاعة، وكذلـك أثبتـت الدراسـات أن معـدل التهويـة الـذي يضمـن أقـل مـن تغـيرات 1% إصابـة بالعـدوى يلـزمر أن يكـون مـن القيـمر الشـائعة (100-350 م 3 / سـاعة و 1200-4000 مر 3 / ساعة) لمـدة 15 دقيقـة و 3 سـاعات مـن التعـرض ، عـلى التـوالى (Dai and Zhao 2020) ، وهـو مـا يسـهل تحقيقـه مـن خـلال وضـع التهويـة الطبيعيـة وفي بعـض الأحـوال نلجـأ لتعزيزهـا الميكانيكيــة. بالأنظمــة

كما تـولي الأنظمـة الطبيعيـة اهتمامـاً خاصـاً لأنظمـة التهويـة (تبـادل الهـواء) والـتي يمكـن العثـور عليهـا في عـدد مـن الكائنـات الحيـة، هنـاك أنمـاط مختلفـة للتهويـة والتكامـل في الطبيعـة، حيـث تمتلـك عـدد مـن الكائنـات الحيـة آليـة لتبـادل الهـواء (الشـهيق والزفـير) ومـن الأمثلـة الشـهيرة الـتى تـم تقليدهـا في مجـال التهويـة: تـلال النمـل الأبيـض.

### أ. التهوية الطبيعية المستوحاة من تلال النمل الأبيض:

هناك عدد من المشاريع المستوحاة من تلال النمل الأبيض كوظيفة مشابهة لوظيفة رئة الإنسان، عندما يتم دفع الهواء عبر الطبقات تصبح الأنابيب داخل الطبقات أصغر وأكثر عدداً، كوسيط ترشيح. تحدث التهوية الطبيعية من خلال الاختلاف في ضغط الهواء الداخلي والخارجي، حيث ينتقل الهواء من مناطق الضغط العالي نحو مناطق الضغط المنخفض من خلال أسلوب الحث على التدفق وتأثير المدخنة، التي تحدث في المباني التي تحتوي على فتحة مدخنة علوية فيها، ومتصلة بنفق يخترق جسم المبنى رأسياً هابطاً إلى الأسفل، فيخرج الهواء من داخل المبنى من خلال الفتحة العلوية، ويؤدي ذلك إلى سحب هواء جديد من خلال فتحات صغيرة موجودة عند أجزاء المبنى السفلية، يمكن تطبيقها في صورة المدخنة العلوية والقنوات الهوائية الرأسية، والأرضية تحت مستوى سطح الأرض، وكذلك فتحات تهوية إضافية في القاعدة العريضة للمبنى، يؤدي هذا النظام من التهوية الطبيعية إلى زيادة تدفق الهواء الطبيعي إلى الداخل لأقصى حد وبالتالي تقليل استخدام أنظمة التهوية الميكانيكية في أوقات معينة من العام (علي 2017). مثال على هذه التقنية هو مركز رويادة وركز الميادي القاعونة من العام (علي 2017). مثال على هذه التقاية هو مركز



شکل 7:

محاكاة عملية التهوية المستوحاة من رئة الانسان وتلال النمل الأبيض في eastgate office building (Sayed 2021)

ب. التهوية الميكانيكبة المستوحاة من زعانف الحوت الأحدب:

نظرًا لأن تدفق التهوية الطبيعية يعتمد على الظروف البيئية، فقد لا يتوفر دائمًا كمية مناسبة من التهوية، في هذه الحالة يمكن استخدام الأنظمة الميكانيكية لتكملة أو تنظيم التدفق الطبيعي للهواء في أوقات مختلفة من اليوم، أو في مواسم مختلفة من السنة، حيث يمكن الاستعانة بالأنظمة الميكانيكية والطبيعية فى نفس الوقت.

فبالنظر إلى الحوت الأحدب نجد أنه يمتلك زعانف فريدة ذات درنات تقع عند الحواف الأمامية قادرة على المناورة العالية والأداء الهيدروديناميكي الفريد لتنفيذ المنعطفات الضيقة والسباحة الفعالة، حيث تعتبر زعانف الحوت الأحدب الأطول بزعانفة الحيتان، ويتراوح من 25% إلى33% من إجمالي طول جسمه، تسمح الحدبات الموجودة للزعانف بالانزلاق بسلاسة وبشكل طبيعي، قامت شركة ناشئة تسمى Whale Power باستخدام تقنية زعانف الحوت الأحدب في تطوير شفرات مروحة تنتج قوة رفع أكبر، وبالتالي تحرك المزيد من الهوا،ء بفضل التصميم الوعر لزعنفة الحوت الأحدب شكل(8)، وتتميز تلك المراوح بقدرتها العالية على تحريك هواء أكثر بنسبة 25% من المراوح التقليدية، واستخدام طاقة أقل بنسبة 20%، وبالتالي توفر تدفق هواء مرتفع، ويرتبط تحقيقها للتهوية الجيدة بعددها وتوزيعها وقدرتها وكم استهلاكها للطاقة (2013 HOWARD).



### 2.4.3 تنقية الهواء

أكدت عدد من الدراسات على قضية تلوث الهواء وأثره في انتشار العدوى بالفراغات الداخلية، وكذلك دور الهندسة المعمارية (هندسة المحاكاة الحيوية) التي تعمل على غرار الكائنات الطبيعية لتخلق بنية حية تعمل على التحول والتنفس والتنظيف الذاتي لحماية المبنى الداخلي ومساعدة المستخدمين على الوصول إلى نتائج أفضل، بانتاج أنظمة حيوية لمعالجة وتنقية الهواء(Bazaid et al. 2020) تتم في 3 مراحل بمحاكاة عملية التنفس للكائنات الحية.



شکل 7:

مراوح هوائية فقّالة مستوحاة من درنات زعانف الحوت الأحدب https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Valentina-Perricone/ publication/354909240/figure/fig2/AS:1073223747788800@ 1632887889854/Biomimetic-scaling-of-the-tubercle-effect-Tubercle-system-of-humpback-whale-fin-provided.png

### أ. تنقية الهواء الخارجي المحيط بالمبنى :

تسُتخدم هذه الإستراتيجية في التصميم لتنقية الهواء قبل دخوله إلى المساحات الداخلية باستخدام شجرة الطحالب فى خارج المبنى شكل(9)، تقوم بإنتاج الأكسجين بقدر مئات الأشجاربمحاكاة عملية التمثيل الضوئي حيث انها لديها قدرة على تصفية الملوثات مثل الجسيمات وأكاسيد النيتروجين وثاني أكسيد الكربون من الهواء وإنتاج الأكسجين مما يجعلها بمنزلة أجهزة تنقية هواء طبيعية مثالية، يمكن استخدام نفايات الطحالب الدقيقة كمواد خام لإنتاج منتجات ذات قيمة مضافة مثل الغاز الحيوي والوقود الحيوي.(HOWARD 2013)

### ب. ترشيح الهواء المنتقل إلى الداخل:

يصمم غلاف المبنى بمحاكاة خواص الأغشية البيولوجية التي تقوم بتصفية الهواء من الملوثات باستخدام طبقة رفيعة من ثنائي أكسيد التيتانيوم في شكل جزيئات نانوية (-Nano (TiO2) على الأسطح الخارجية لفترة طويلة شكل (8)، بحيث تقوم الهياكل النانومترية بتدمير ملوثات الهواء العضوية وتحليلها بشكل فعّال مثل: الفورمالديهايد والبنزين والمركبات العضوية المتطايرة الإجمالية والفيروسات والبكتيريا وغيرها، تدوم تلك الجسيمات لأكثر من 25 عاماً. ("Air Purification Technology: 2019 BlueTech Award Winner



شكل 8: تكنولوجيا اللصق النانوني Nano-TiO https://media-exp1.licdn.com/dms/image/ 1/0/C4E1BAQEiTEqNwbeYdQ/company-background\_10000 e=2147483647&v=beta&t=ifGa8Yz4IUBVQW?550815358439 Af-x0oZLEVexSS7jDIUH2RB4tXdb0

### ج- تنظيف الهواء الداخلي من الملوثات الناتجة عن العمليات الحيوية :

زراعة الطحالب سواء في الجدران بدمجها في الشبابيك، أوالزراعة الداخلية بعدد من الأنظمة التي ثبتت فعاليتها بالدراسات (Mata et al. 2021) شكل (9)، حيث تعمل الطحالب الدقيقة كمرشح هوائي حيوي من خلال عملية التمثيل الضوئي، تلتقط ثاني أكسيد الكربون والملوثات من الهواء الداخلي، وتقوم بانتاج الاكسجين النقي في الهواء، يتم توصيل الهواء الخارجي من نظام الطحالب بأنظمة التهويه في المبنى، وتتغذى هذه الطحالب على المياه الرمادية ويمكن استخدام فضلاتها كوقود حيوي، إن هذه الأنظمة النباتية لها أيضاً فوائد أخرى، بسبب التبخر النتحي للنباتات، بما في ذلك خفض درجة الحرارة حول النباتات، يمكن أن تساعد النباتات في تبريد الهواء والتحكم في الرطوب، ويمكن أيضًا أن تكون بمثابة عازل صوتي، وبذلك نجد أن نظام الترشيح الحيوي من الطحالب ينقي الهواء الداخلي من الملوثات بنسبة تصل إلى %95 مما يؤدي إلى تحسين جودة الهواء الداخلي الذي بدوره يحسن من صحة المستخدمين وكذلك يستخدم طاقة أقل بكثير من أنظمة التدفئة والتهوية وتكييف الهواء التقليدية. (Mata et al. 2021)



شكل 9: أنظمة دمج نباتات الطحالب في الواجهات وزراعتها داخلياً

### 3.4.3 التحكم في درجة الحرارة وتنظيم الرطوبة:

أكدت الدراسات على أن الارتباط بين عوامل الأرصاد الجوية و وفيروس كورونا مهم للوقاية منه والسيطرة عليه، مثل متوسط درجة الحرارة والرطوبة النسبية (ARH) ومؤشر جودة الهواء (IAQ). حيث تم العثور على ارتباط سلبي بين متوسط درجة الحرارة والحالات المؤكدة اليومية لا فيروس كورونا، كما ارتبطت زيادة بنسبة 1٪ في الرطوبة النسبية بزيادة قدرها 1.7 ~ 3.7٪ في الحالات المؤكدة اليومية للفيروس، ومن هنا نجد عوامل الأرصاد الجوية يمكن أن تؤثر بشكل واضح على انتشار الفيروس، وأن الحد من تأثيرات عوامل الأرصاد الجوية على الفيروس إجراءً مهمًا للصحة العامة للوقاية منه ومكافحته.(2021)

ينقسم التنظيم الحراري في المجال المعماري إلى عنصرين: العناصر الخارجية والداخلية؛ تتمثل العناصر الخارجية في غلاف المبنى وهيكله، بحيث يعمل غلاف المبنى على فصل المساحات



شكل 10: التحكم في درجة الحرارة من خلال التكامل بين التصميم الخارجي والداخلي المستوحى من الطبيعة المصدر (Semary 2019)

> الداخلية المشغولة عن البيئة الخارجية المستوحاة من جلد الكائنات الحية، وغالباً ما تعُتبر أغلفة المباني بمثابة حواجزأو دروع حرارية من خلال محاكاة استراتيجيات الطبيعة. يمكن رؤية الأمثلة في الأنماط المستوحاة من الطبيعة في مدينة مصدر، وبيت المشربية، واستجابة الجلد المتكيف مع الظروف البيئية في أبراج البحر والمعهد الثقافي العربي، ومن ناحية أخرى تتكامل العناصر الداخلية مع العناصر الخارجية لتحقيق هدف الراحة الحرارية، حيث يمكن رؤية العناصر الداخلية المستوحاة من الحيوية في أمثلة، مثل :النمط الداخلي وأنظمة التبريد السلبى وأجهزة التظليل شكل (10) (2011 Sayel).

كمـا يتـم الاســتفادة مـن اسـتراتيجية النباتـات في المحافظـة رطوبتهـا حيـث انهـا تمتلـك خاصيـة التبخـير السـلبي ممـا ينتـج عنهـا خفـض درجـة الحـرارة حـول النباتـات، يمكـن أن تسـاعد في تبريـد الهــواء والتحكـم في الرطوبـة، ذكـرت بالتفصيـل في الفقـرة (3-4-2).

# تطبيق استراتيجيات المحاكاة الحيوية بالعناصر المعمارية للمسجد:

بعـد دراسـة هندسـة المحـاكاة الحيويـة وتحديـد الاسـتراتيجيات البيولوجيـة الـتي تسـاعد في تحسـين جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي في الفراغـات الداخليـة للمبـاني بالمعـدلات الـتي تقلـل مـن احتماليـة انتشـار الفيروسـات كمـا تـم الوصـول لهـا في الابحـاث المتعلقـة بذلـك، يمكننـا اقـتراح بعـض الآليـات و التقنيـات المسـتوحاة مـن التكنولجيـا الحيويـة بحيـث يتـم دمجهـا في العنـاصر المعماريـة للمسـجد المرتبطـة بجـودة الهـواء الداخـلي.

اعتمد البحث في التحليل عـلي الرجـوع إلي النمـوذج الأول الـذي قدمـه رسـول الله )صلى الله عليـه وسـلم( مـن خـلال مسـجده بالمدينـة المنـورة في صـدر الإسـلام بوصفـه جانـب مـن سـنته الشريفـة في رؤيـة مايجـب أن تكـون عليـه المسـاجد حيـث يرجـع بعـض الباحثـين أن أكـثر المسـاجد قـد بنيـت وتطـورت بنـاء عـلى التصميـم الأسـاسي للمسـجد النبـوي الشريف، الـذي تكـون مـن مسـتطيل بسـيط يتوسـطه صحـن مفتـوح إلى السـماء، أحاطـت بـه لاحقـا بـه أيوانـات جانبيـة مغطـاة، والمـآذن والقبـاب ،إلا أن دراسـتنا تحتـم علينـا الحديـث عـن مكونـات وتفاصيـل أخـرى أكـثر وأدق والـتي مـن شـأنها التحكـم في جـودة الهـواء الداخـلي أو زيـادة تنقيـة الهـواء وتنظيـم معـدلات تدفقـه ، والـتي نصنفهـا كما يـلي:

أمثلة	الهدف المعماري	الاستراتيجية	الفراغ أو العناصر المعمارية بالمسجد
ومثال على ذلك :المسجد المستدام في الطائف-المملكة جائزة تميز الهندسة المعمارية الذكية في دبي عام 2018 حيث المئذنة كملقف البيئية، واستخدم جسم (11)	التهوية الطبيعية وتنظيم تدفق درجة حرارته	تعزيز التنفس (نظام حيوي) بوصف المأذنة ملقفاً هوائياً يعمل نو الأعلى عند دمجها مع المحراب ميد الهواء وتبريده بالتبذير قبل مولو إلى سادة المسجد الخارجية أو وصوله إلى سادة المسجد الخارجية أو مراغ الصلاة الداخلي، وذلك في حال مراغ الصلاة الداخلي يتم تطبيق مركز (12) مفهوم فغرة النباتات الربعة أنظمة مستوحاه من طبيعية: موكز الصنوبر لمعالجة تغيرات الرطوبة والتحكم في فتحات التبذر، ومفهوم والتحكم في فتحات التبذر، ومفهوم النسبية، ومفهوم الشعر حول العينين الرورش) للحماية من الجزيئات المغيرة من الحرارة الكامن - التبريد من أخيراً، ينطبق مفهوم جلد الإنسان ملك (12) مولو مالموثات). والموش الحرارة الكامن - التبريد من أخيراً وينفس من والموش الحرارة الكامن - التبريد من رورس الموثان - التبريد من رورس الموثان - التبريد من من الموثان - التبريد من منها الحرارة الكامن - التبريد من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - التبريد من رورس الحرارة الكامن - التبريد من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - التبريد من رورس الموثان - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - ولائي من - ولائي من - ولائي من رورس الموثان - ولائي من - ول	1 - المنارة أو المئذنة من العناصر المعمارية عناصر أخرى بهدف إعادة توظيفها في المسجد.

ومثال على ذلك : مسجد المجتمع المناخي الجيمي ، اندمنيسيا	التهوية	أسلوب الحث على التدفق	2- المحراب والقبة:
المعالي الليوي - الدوليسيا 2020- شكل (14)، استخدم في تصميمه التقنية التفصيلية للتهوية المتقاطعة ( تباين المدخل والمخرج، واستخدام القائمة، والفتحة المظللة الجانبية والعلوية فوق المحراب (Abdel 2020)	الطبيعية المناخي الا وتنظيم تدفق 2022- شدّ الهواء تصميمه ال المتقاطعة واستخدام المظللة ال المحراب (0	استغلال القبة التي فوق المحراب في الإضاءة الطبيعية والتهوية بتزويدها بفتحات جانبية من ناحية السقف لتقوم بسحب الهواء للخارج ليدخل الهواء النقي وبالتالي نضمن عدم انتشار الفيروسات داخل فراغ المسجد	من الثوابت في عمارة المساجد وجود المحراب، وهو التجويف الغائر في حائط القبلة، ويتم تحديد اتجاه القبلة
		شکل (13). شکل (13): أسامي بالحث علم التدفق	بلعظية رواق القبلة بقبة كبيرة أمام مركز الثقل إلى جدار القبلة.("المؤتمر الاول عمارة المساجد."Pdf
شكل (14) : مسجد المجتمع المناخى		المصدر(الباحث)	
الحيوي-اندونيسيا			

### تنقية الهواء أ. تكنولوجيا اللصق النانوني في 3- الحوائط وترشيحه من الواجهات تشكل الحوائط الغلاف الملوثات يمكننا استخدام المركبات النانونية الخارجي للمسجد، مع التظليل التي أثبتت كفائتها في معالجة تلوث ويمكن استخدامر والتحكم في الهواء، حيث أنها تمتاز بكفاءة بيئية الحلول وتقنيات درجة الحرارة عالية والتى تجعلها البديل الأنسب التكنولجيا الحيوية لمواد الطلاء التقليدية، وهذا من في الحماية للفراغات خلال خصائص التنظيف الذاتى الداخلية من العوامل للأغشية البيولوجية المستوحاة الخارجية، وتمثل خط من الكائنات الحية، وهذه المادة الدفاع الأول الذي تفكك الملوثات وتحولها إلى مواد يمنع دخول الفيروسات غير ضارة، عن طريق تفاعل محفز لداخل المسجد. يدمر جزيئات الملوثات بما فيها من أكاسيد النيتروجين المسببة في انتشار الفيروسات، ويمكن استخدام المادة ذاتها في صناعة شرائح رفيعة من ثنائى أكسيد التيتانيوم بتصميمات مختلفة يتم تركيبها على الواجهات الخارجية التى تحتوي على فتحات تهوية، بحيث تعمل كمرشحات بيولوجية لتصفية الهواء من الملوثات، وتدمير المركبات العضوية وتحليلها بشكل فعّال، ويمكن التحكم في تصميمها بأشكال هندسية وزخارف نباتية تتماشى مع تشكيل الطراز المعماري المتبع في تصميم المسجد.

مثال على ذلك : جامع محمد بن جاسم الكبير في الكويت، حيث تم تغطية نوافذ المسجد بستائر خارجية مستوحاة من الأشكال الهندسية للمشربية والتي بدورها تعمل على تنظيم دخول الهواء من النوافذ .



شكل (15) : جامع محمد بن جاسم الكبير في الكويت



شكل (17) خلية النحل-مبرد المحاكاة الحيوية وتنقية الهواء	تنقية الهواء والتحكم في درجة الحرارة	<ul> <li></li></ul>	
شكل (17) خلية النحل-مبرد المحاكاة الحيوية وتنقية الهواء		الترابية تقليديا لتبريد المياه. يتم تبريد الماء داخل الأواني بشكل طبيعي بسبب التبريد التبخيري. بمرور الهواء عبر الأواني الترابية المنقوعة في والبصمة الكربونية للتبريد بشكل كبير. والبصمة الكربونية للتبريد بشكل كبير تسمح المرونة في التصميم بتغيير من الأماكن العامة المفتوحة إلى المساحات الداخلية شبه المفتوحة إلى يتيح التصميم المعياري إمكانية تصنيع المكان المطلوب. يتكون البيوفيلم المكان المطلوب. يتكون البيوفيلم المخارية. يمكن أن تساعد زراعة الطحالب الدقيقة على سطح هذه الألقماع في تنقية الهواء في الأماكن العامة. وقد يستهلك طاقة أقل النسبة 40٪ مقارنة بالأنظمة الأخرى.	

### 4- النوافذ

إن وضع النوافذ يؤثر بشكل قاطع على وظيفة المسجد، ويحدد الاتصال بين حيز الصلاة والفراغ الخارجى، تؤثر شكل الفتحات على التشكيل العام، كما ان لها دور هام في التصميم الداخلى لعمارة المسجد، والتوجيه الأفضل للفتحات يكون باتجاه متعامد على حائط القبلة ("المؤتمر الاول عمارة). المساحد.Pdf" 2016)

### الحث على التدفق المستوحى من تلال النمل الأبيض

لتحقيق التهوية الطبيعية يفضل توجيه الفتحات لتكون باتجاه الرياح السائدة وهي شمالية أو شمالية غربية في مصر، وحيث أن اتجاه القبلة فى مصر ما بين الشرقية والجنوبية الشرقية لذلك فإن الفتحات ستكون فى الجدار الخلفي للمسجد المتعامد مع حائط القبلة، والحفاظ على الواجهات الجانبية مصمته بدون أي فتحات، واضافة فتحة سقف علوية فى جدار القبلة وفتحات صغيرة على جوانب السقف بحيث تعمل كمدخنة علوية تسحب الهواء بنظام الحث على التدفق الذي يعتمد على حركة الهواء المستوحى من تلال النمل الأبيض، فيخرج الهواء الساخن المحمل بالملوثات من داخل المسجد من خلال فتحات السقف العلوية، ويؤدي ذلك إلى سحب هواء جديد من خلال الفتحات الموجودة في الجدار الخلفي للمسجد، بحيث لا يقل أرتفاع الفتحات عن 1 م.(Dai -article":"type"(and Zhao 2020 //:http"]:"uris",{"journal /com.mendeley.www -cf8e99bd=uuid?/documents "807573fcc5a3-b299-4561-a790 formattedCitati"}:"mendeley",[{[ 2020 Zhao and Dai)":"on

التهوية الطبيعية وتنظيم تدفق الهواء وتنظيم درجة الحرارة

مسجد بيت الروؤف - دكا – بنجلدديش - ترتكز قاعة الصلاة أعمدة مبنية في الخارم، إضافة إلى أربعة فناءات مضيئة، وفتحات السقف الدائرية العشوائية التي تسمح بدخول ضوء النهار إلى تلماعة الصلاة، ويتضح فيها الأفنية الداخلية التي توفر التهوية الطبيعية للقاعة، وكذلك استخدام المراوح الهوائية لزيادة تدفق الهواء وسرعه خروجة من الفناء ليتم استبداله بهواء نظيف من الخارج.





شکل (18) : مسجد بیت الروؤف - دکا – بنجلادیش

5- الساحات والأفنية	المسطحات الخضراء (شجرة الطحالب)	تنقية الهواء
والمداخل:	لضمان عدم انتقال الفيروسات مع	وترشيحه من الملوثات
دخول المسجد هي سيب	الهواء من خارج المسجد لداخله من	وتنظيمر الحرارة
تجربة من الأكثر 	خلال المداخل يجب تزويد ساحات	والرطوبة
عموميه الي الاحبر خميمويية في عليقة	المساجد وافليتها بمناطق حصراء،	
تصوصية في علاقة الفيد بالمجموعة من	لقوم بدورها بعميية تنقية وترسيح	
اهرد وهيوعه من حمة وعلاقة الفرد	أه فناء المسجد بعدد من الأشجار	
بی تر بالخالق، کما یمثل	والنباتات الطبيعية التي تقوم	
العلاقة بين العالمين	بتصفية الهواء من الملوثات، ويتم	
داخل وخارج المسجد.	دعمها بتقنية المفاعلات الحيوية من	
("المؤتمر الاول عمارة	الطحالب الدقيقة وهي عبارة عن	
المساجد.Pdf" 2016)	أشجار بلاستيكية ضخمة تحمل في	
	داخلها نظام المفاعل الحيوي الضوئي	
	لزراعة الطحالب الدقيقة التي تقوم	
	بإنتاج الأحسجين بغرارة مما يجعنها	
	مثالية تصل الـــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ	
	2021) ما يفعله هذا النظام ، من	
	خلال التكنولوجيا ، هو استنشاق تلوث	
	الهواء واستخدام المحاكاة الحيوية	
	لتنفيذ العملية الطبيعية (لعملية	

التمثيل الضوئي

مسجد كامبريحج المركزي في بريطانيا أول مسجد صديق للبيئة في أوروبا تم افتتاحه في عام 2019، اعتمدت الفكرة التصميمية على اعتبار المسجد كواحة هادئة دخول المسجد تجد ساحة خضراء على طراز الحديقة الأسلامية مع سياج أخضر من النباتات والاشجار مما يساهم في تلطيف الجو وتنقية الهواء كما في الشكل (19).



شكل (19) : مسجد كامبريدج المركزي في بريطانيا

# النتائج:

في ظل جائحة الكورونا التي ألمت بالعالم وأثرت سلبًا على قطاعات عديدة في كافة نواحي الحياة اليومية، والتي من أهمها الجانب الديني، فأغلقت المساجد مما ترك شعورًا بالغربة داخل المدينة، وشكّل نوعًا من العاطفة المحفزة نحو البحث عن حلول لتطوير أفكار تصميمية لعناصر المسجد تجنبنا هذا الانقطاع في المستقبل. حيث يمكن الاستفادة من التطورات التكنولوجياة ومواد وتقنيات البناء الحديثة كالتكنولجيا الحيوية لتحقيق عمارة بنائية للمسجد على درجة عالية من الكفاءة بحيث تتوافق مع الجانب المعنوي والاجتماعي لعمارة المسجد، من دون ان تخرج به عن مضمونه الروحي والحسي الذي انطلق من تعاليم الدين الاسلامي، وفي نفس الوقت يمكن تحقيق بيئة آمنة صحية لا تتسبب في نقل الأمراض والعدوى. فكان المسبب الأساسي في الإغلاق هو العلاقة الطردية بين زيادة عدد وفيات جائحة كورونا والتعرض طويل الأمد لتلوث الهواء، أي أن التهوية السيئة في المبانى تؤدي إلى زيادة انتشار الفيروس.

فاهتمت الدراسة بالتعرف على العوامل المسببة في انتشار الأمراض المعدية داخل المسجد والتي تؤثر بالتالي على مستوى جودة الهواء الداخلي وهي عدم توفر تهوية طبيعية، وقلة استخدام العناصر الخضراء، وتلوث الهواء الداخلي والخارجي. ومن ثم اتجه البحث إلى محاولة تفعيل الاستراتيجيات الحيوية لتحسين التهوية في مباني المساجد، والتي لا تمنع الاستمرار في اتباع الإجراءات الإحترازية مثل: غسل اليدين وارتداء الأقنعة وتقليل الاتصال والتباعد كما نصحت به الوكالات الحكومية. <u>فكانت من أهم المقترحات:</u>

- "تبسيط عمارة المسجد" والتي تعد الفكرة الأشمل وجعله أكثر انفتاحا على الخارج والتركيز على التهوية الطبيعية كخيار صحى.
- العودة إلى المساجد التاريخية، التي كانت منتشرة قبل عقود قليلة وتمثل امتدادا لمسجد الرسول صلى الله عليه وسلم، أحد الحلول الفراغية المبسطة الذي يمكن أن يمتزج بالتقنيات المتطورة لبناء جيل جديد من المساجد.
- تطويع العناصر المعمارية للمسجد التي من شأنها التحكم في جودة الهواء الداخلي أو زيادة تنقية الهواء وتنظيم معدلات تدفقه هي: الساحات والأفنية، المدخل، والحوائط، والفتحات، والمئذنة، والمحراب والقبة.
- دمج استراتيجيات التكنولوجيا الحيوية في العناصر المعمارية للمسجد هي نظام التهوية السلبي المستوحاة من تلال النمل الأبيض في الفتحات والمداخل التي تعمل على تجديد الهواء باستمرار وتبريده، والمراوح الهوائية المستوحاة من زعانف الحوت الأحدب في سقف المسجد لتبريد الهواء وزيادة تدفقه بالمعدلات التي لا تسمح بانتشار الفيروسات ،وزراعة الواجهات والاسقف والأفنية الداخلية بالطحالب الدقيقة لترشيح الهواء ،وتكسية الواجهات بالمركبات النانونية لحل مشكلة تلوث الهواء.
- هناك حاجة إلى مزيد من الاستثمار في تطوير هذه التقنيات. في الواقع ،تمتلك التقانات الحيوية القدرة على التعامل بنجاح مع ضعف جودة الهواء والصعوبات والقيود المرتبطة بهذه المشكلة. ومع ذلك ، من الضروري إجراء مزيد من التحقيق.أولا ، تطوير التقنيات وتحسينها على مستوى المختبر ، ومن ثم ، لدمجها في أنظمة فعالة من حيث التكلفة يمكن دمجها في أسلمت المشاور المتناب المقبولة. يمكن دمجها في المساحات الداخلية التي تجمع بين الأداء الأمثل والجماليات المقبولة. من حيث المقبولة من حيث التكلفة معكن دمجها في أنظمة معالة من حيث التكلفة وتحسينها على مستوى المختبر ، ومن ثم ، لدمجها في أنظمة فعالة من حيث التكلفة يمكن دمجها في المساحات الداخلية التي تجمع بين الأداء الأمثل والجماليات المقبولة. سيكون لتطبيق التقنيات الحيوية في المساحات الداخلية موائد في ADI ، والتي ستؤدي في النهاية إلى زيادة راحة وصحة المستخدمين وتقليل نفقات الطاقة للمباني.

فمن واجبنا نحن كمسلمين الاهتمام والمحافظة لقوله صلى الله عليه وسلم ))لا تسرف ولو كنت على نهر جاري((. وهذه دعوة صريحة وواضحة وإضافة لنا كمعماريين مسلمين يجب علينا التعامل مع معطيات البيئة الطبيعية بإيجابية وواقعية. وذلك بتأمين التوافق بين العناصر المشيدة وعناصر البيئة المختلف. والتوافق يشمل جميع العوامل الجغرافية والطبيعية مع الاستفادة من جميع العناصر الطبيعية وإدخالها كجزء أساسي في عملية التشييد. KHAI, Tran VAN. 2016. "ADAPTIVE ARCHITECTURE AND THE PREVENTION OF INFECTIONS IN HOSPITALS." Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 85 (1): 2071–79.

Mata: Teresa M.: Gisela M. Oliveira: Helena Monteiro: Gabriela Ventura Silva: Nídia S. Caetano: and António A. Martins. 2021. "Indoor Air Quality Improvement Using Nature-Based Solutions: Design Proposals to Greener Cities." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 18 (16). https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph18168472.

Megahed: Naglaa A.: and Ehab M. Ghoneim. 2021. "Indoor Air Quality: Rethinking Rules of Building Design Strategies in Post-Pandemic Architecture." Environmental Research 193 (October 2020): 110471. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.envres.2020.110471.

"Night Beauty Silver Jewelry." 2009. 2009. https:// blog.xuite.net/yemeei/twblog/122646521-法蘭克-蓋瑞 +(Frank+O'+Gehry)— 建築界的畢卡索#.

Okeke: Francis Ogochukwu: Okekeogbu C. J.: and Adibe F. A. 2019. "Biomimicry and Sustainable Architecture : A Review of Existing Literature." Journal of Environmental Management and Safety 8 (February): 11–24.

Sayed: Hala. 2021. "Bio-Form Mimicry in Architectural Design." h no. January: 1–210. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.14934.98882.

Semary: Yasmin M El. 2019. "Modern Mashrabiyas with High-Tech Daylight Responsive Systems Modern Mashrabiyas with High-Tech Daylight Responsive Systems:" no. March. https://doi.org/10.21625/archive. v1i1.113.

Tong: Ling: Lu Ji: Dan Li: and Huihui Xu. 2021. "The Occurrence of COVID -19 Is Associated with Air Quality and Relative Humidity." Journal of Medical Virology.

Vavan<sup>4</sup> Mr Sanja<sup>4</sup> Predrag Milošević<sup>4</sup> and Višnja Vušković Minić. 2019. "Principles of Biomimicry in Architectural Design To Enhance the Sustainability." Proceedings' Book of the 17th International Eco-Conference "Environmental Protection of Urban and Suburban Settlements<sup>4</sup> no. April: 437–45. https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/332189237\_PRINCIPLES\_OF\_BIOMIMICRY\_ IN\_ARCHITECTURAL\_DESIGN\_TO\_ENHANCE\_THE\_ SUSTAINABILITY.

Vincent, Julian F V, Olga Bogatyreva, Anja-karina Pahl, Nikolay Bogatyrev, and Adrian Bowyer. 2005. "Putting Biology into TRIZ : A Database of Biological Effects," no. .x.8691.2005.00326-March. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476

### "المؤتمر الاول عمارة المساجد.Pdf." 2016.

علي، ولاء حاج. 2017. "كفاءة التشكيل والبنية المعمارية وفق المحاكاة الحيوية استعمال التكوينات النباتية كنموذج." 8″ أشياء ينبغي أن تعرفها عن الأنفلونزا الجائحة." 2019. منظمة الصحة العالمية. -https://www.who.int/ar/news-room/feature .stories/detail/8-things-to-know-about-pandemic-influenza

Abdel: Hana. 2020. "Bioclimatic Community Mosque of Pamulang / RAD+ar (Research Artistic Design + Architecture)." 2020. https://www.archdaily.com/945843/ bioclimatic-community-mosque-of-pamulang-rad-plus-arresearch-artistic-design-plus-architecture.

"Air Purification Technology: 2019 BlueTech Award Winner." 2019. 2019. https://www.wipo.int/ip-outreach/ en/ipday/2020/case-studies/bcaa\_award\_2019.html.

Bazaid<sup>4</sup> Rana<sup>4</sup> Hamed Yekita<sup>4</sup> Amani Khan<sup>4</sup> and Debajyoti Pati. 2020. "Healing Village: Implementing Biomimicry<sup>4</sup> Natural Architecture to Promote Sustainability in Healthcare." – The IAFOR International Conference on Sustainability Energy & the Environment – Hawaii 2020 Official Conference Proceedings<sup>4</sup> 93–108. https://doi. org/10.22492/issn.2432-8642.2020.10.

Benyus: Janine M. 1997. "Biomimicry:Innovation Inspired by Nature." The Top 50 Sustainability Books: 104–7. https://doi.org/10.9774/gleaf.978-1-907643-44-6\_23.

Blanco: Eduardo: Maibritt Pedersen Zari: Kalina Raskin: and Philippe Clergeau. 2021. "Urban Ecosystem-Level Biomimicry and Regenerative Design: Linking Ecosystem Functioning and Urban Built Environments." Sustainability (Switzerland) 13 (1): 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3390/ su13010404.

Brittain: Otis Sloan: Otis Sloan Brittain: Hannah Wood: Prashant Kumar: Otis Sloan: Hannah Wood: and Prashant Kumar Prioritising. 2020. "Prioritising Indoor Air Quality in Building Design Can Mitigate Future Airborne Viral Outbreaks." Cities & Health 00 (00): 1–4. https://doi.org/1 0.1080/23748834.2020.1786652.

D'alessandro: Daniela: Marco Gola: Letizia Appolloni: Marco Dettori: Gaetano Maria Fara: Andrea Rebecchi: Gaetano Settimo: and Stefano Capolongo. 2020. "COVID-19 and Living Space Challenge. Well-Being and Public Health Recommendations for a Healthy: Safe: and Sustainable Housing." Acta Biomedica 91 (1): 61–75. https://doi.org/10.23750/abm.v91i9-S.10115.

Dai: Authors Hui: and Bin Zhao. 2020. "Association of Infected Probability of COVID-19 with Ventilation Rates in Confined Spaces : A Wells-Riley Equation Based Investigation."

Elatta، Wafaa Abo. 2020. "العمارة مكون حاسم في الطب الوقائي في ظل جائحة الكورونا (COVID-19)." عدسة معماري. 2020.

HOWARD BRIAN CLARK. 2013. "5 Natural Air-Conditioning Designs Inspired by Nature." 2013. https:// www.nationalgeographic.com/science/article/130703-airconditioning-biomimicry-natural-cooling.





### MAIN PARTNERS









SALEH HANZA SERAFI FOUNDATION





### PARTNERS













### PARTICIPANTS











### CONFERENCE VENUE



MAIN PARTNERS











SALEH HAMZA SERAFI FOUNDATION



# المؤتمر العالمي الثالث لعمارة المساجد كتاب الأبحاث



# مركز الشيخ جابر الأحمد الثقافي بمدينة الكويت

# من 14 إلى 16 نوفمبر 2022

تحرير مشاري النعيم | محمد العجمي | هاني الهنيدي | عمر خطاب





جائزة عبد اللطيف الفوزات Abdullatif Al Fozan Award for Mosque Architecture



جامعة الكويت كنية العمارة college of ARCHITECTURE KUWAIT UNIVERSITY

MAIN PARTNERS









SALEH HAMZA SERAFI FOUNDATION

